World Journal of *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 January 16; 14(1): 1-62





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

W J G E World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscome

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 1 January 16, 2022

REVIEW

1 Safety considerations in laparoscopic surgery: A narrative review

Madhok B, Nanayakkara K, Mahawar K

MINIREVIEWS

- 17 Endoscopic cryotherapy: Indications, techniques, and outcomes involving the gastrointestinal tract Dhaliwal A, Saghir SM, Mashiana HS, Braseth A, Dhindsa BS, Ramai D, Taunk P, Gomez-Esquivel R, Dam A, Klapman J, Adler DG
- 29 Is gastroscopy necessary before bariatric surgery? Kanat BH, Doğan S
- 35 Current role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis and management of pancreatic cancer Salom F, Prat F

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

Feasibility of gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection in elderly patients aged \geq 80 years 49

Inokuchi Y, Ishida A, Hayashi K, Kaneta Y, Watanabe H, Kano K, Furuta M, Takahashi K, Fujikawa H, Yamada T, Yamamoto K, Machida N, Ogata T, Oshima T, Maeda S



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 1 January 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Saurabh Chawla, FACG, MD, Associate Professor, Doctor, Digestive Diseases, Grady Memorial Hospital, Atlanta, GA 30322, United States. schawla2@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, China National Knowledge Infrastructure (CNKI), and Superstar Journals Database. The 2021 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2020 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.36.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Hua-Ge Yu; Production Department Director: Xu Gue; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscoty	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
ISSN ISSN (coline)	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm PUBLICATION DATE	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gennfo/242 STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
January 16, 2022 COPYRIGHT	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239 ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



E WJ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 January 16; 14(1): 1-16

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.1

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

REVIEW

Safety considerations in laparoscopic surgery: A narrative review

Brij Madhok, Kushan Nanayakkara, Kamal Mahawar

ORCID number: Brij Madhok 0000-0001-9212-5588; Kushan Nanayakkara 0000-0003-1422-880X; Kamal Mahawar 0000-0003-2551-3462

Author contributions: Madhok B wrote the initial draft and outline of the article, and reviewed, edited, and finalised the manuscript written by Nanayakkara K; Nanayakkara K reviewed the current literature, wrote the initial paper, and reference list; Mahawar K reviewed final version and rewrote parts of the article; all authors have approved the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Brij

Madhok-None; Kushan Nanayakkara-None; Kamal Mahawar-Mr. Mahawar has been paid honoraria and consultancy fees by Ethicon[®], Medtronic[®], Olympus[®], Gore[®], and various NHS Trusts for educational and mentoring activities.

Country/Territory of origin: United Kingdom

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Brij Madhok, Kushan Nanayakkara, Upper GI Surgery, University Hospitals of Derby and Burton NHS Foundation Trust, Derby DE22 3NE, United Kingdom

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Kamal Mahawar, Department of General Surgery, South Tyneside and Sunderland NHS Foundation Trust, Sunderland SR4 7TP, United Kingdom

Corresponding author: Brij Madhok, FRCS, MBBS, MD, MS, Surgeon, Upper GI Surgery, University Hospitals of Derby and Burton NHS Foundation Trust, Uttoxeter Road, Derby DE22 3NE, United Kingdom. brijeshmadhok@gmail.com

Abstract

Laparoscopic surgery has many advantages over open surgery. At the same time, it is not without its risks. In this review, we discuss steps that could enhance the safety of laparoscopic surgery. Some of the important safety considerations are ruling out pregnancy in women of the childbearing age group; advanced discussion with the patient regarding unexpected intraoperative situations, and ensuring appropriate equipment is available. Important perioperative safety considerations include thromboprophylaxis; antibiotic prophylaxis; patient allergies; proper positioning of the patient, stack, and monitor(s); patient appropriate pneumoperitoneum; ergonomic port placement; use of lowest possible intra-abdominal pressure; use of additional five-millimetre (mm) ports as needed; safe use of energy devices and laparoscopic staplers; low threshold for a second opinion; backing out if unsafe to proceed; avoiding hand-over in the middle of the procedure; ensuring all planned procedures have been performed; inclusion of laparoscopic retrieval bags and specimens in the operating count; avoiding 10-15 mm ports for placement of drains; appropriate port closures; and use of long-acting local anaesthetic agents for analgesia. Important postoperative considerations include adequate analgesia; early ambulation; careful attention to early warning scores; and appropriate discharge advice.

Key Words: Laparoscopy; Laparoscopic surgery; Minimally invasive surgery; Key-hole surgery; Patient safety; Safe surgery; Safe laparoscopy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Check for pregnancy in women of the childbearing age group. Make an alternative advanced plan with the patient regarding unexpected intra-abdominal



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

1

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 18, 2021 Peer-review started: March 18, 2021 First decision: July 17, 2021 Revised: August 11, 2021 Accepted: December 10, 2021 Article in press: December 10, 2021 Published online: January 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Di Saverio S, Dilek ON, He YF, Piozzi GN, Zhang L S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR



circumstances. Consider adequate thromboprophylaxis and antibiotic prophylaxis. Intraoperatively, surgeons should ensure correct patient positioning and placement of stack and monitor(s). Establishing pneumoperitoneum safely, proper use of energy devices/staplers, use of lowest possible intra-abdominal pressure, avoidance of 10-15 millimetre ports for placement of drains; and a thorough "time out" at the end are some of the other important intraoperative considerations. The operating count by nurses should include specimens and retrieval bags. Important postoperative considerations include analgesia, early ambulation, and careful attention to early warning scores.

Citation: Madhok B, Nanayakkara K, Mahawar K. Safety considerations in laparoscopic surgery: A narrative review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(1): 1-16 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i1/1.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.1

INTRODUCTION

Laparoscopic surgery could be regarded as one of the greatest advances in the field of surgery. It has brought with it a revolution in the use of digital and robotic technology in surgical practice. It has radically shortened the patient recovery times compared to the 'open' operations. Even more remarkably, these gains have been made whilst simultaneously enhancing the quality of surgery[1,2]. Laparoscopic surgery is associated with less pain, fewer wound infections, reduced hospital stay, reduced morbidity and mortality and early return to work and improved overall quality of life [3,4]. However, when laparoscopy was first introduced there were concerns regarding its safety[5,6]. Fortunately, with time as surgical teams have progressed over their learning curves, many of the initially reported complications have become relatively infrequent[7].

In this article, we review some of the key areas that could enhance the safety of laparoscopic surgery. We have structured this article to simulate a patient's journey into preoperative, perioperative, and postoperative considerations.

PRE-OPERATIVE PLANNING

Patient selection

Patient selection plays a key role in enhancing the safety of laparoscopic surgery[8,9]. In addition to the risks associated with a general anaesthetic, laparoscopy is associated with risks due to increased intra-abdominal pressure (IAP) and in some cases extreme patient positioning[10]. There is no absolute contraindication to laparoscopic surgery but patients with significant medical comorbidities should be treated with caution just like any other surgery. Some patients may be suitable for laparoscopic surgery but not the corresponding open procedure and this should be discussed with the patient in advance. The morbidity and mortality of the open surgery may be too high (such as frail patients or those suffering from severe obesity) and surgeons may need to either back out without performing any procedure (such as when faced with extensive adhesions or a cirrhotic liver or a huge liver) or perform a different procedure to the one planned (such as a subtotal cholecystectomy instead of a total cholecystectomy; or sleeve gastrectomy in place of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass). An advanced discussion with patients and their families regarding these aspects can help surgeons take the most appropriate course of action in such challenging circumstances.

Another potentially serious issue could be surgery without the knowledge that the patient is pregnant. Though this has implications for all pregnant women and the unborn baby, the implications are even more severe after operations such as bariatric and metabolic surgery[11]. All women in the childbearing age group should, therefore, be offered a routine urine pregnancy test at preassessment to rule out pregnancy^[12].

Additionally, laparoscopic surgery may be challenging in a patient who has previously undergone an open abdominal operation especially an emergency laparotomy. In these patients, safe access to the peritoneal cavity may be difficult[8]. Surgeons should generally try to avoid areas where intra-abdominal adhesions are



likely to be maximum for pneumoperitoneum and first port insertion. For example, authors would suggest optical pneumoperitoneum in left upper quadrant as the entry point in patients who have had a previous midline laparotomy.

Like any other surgery, non-urgent procedures may be deferred to allow for patient optimisation. This may include treatment of underlying co-morbidities, smoking cessation, or assisted weight loss. Similarly, patients with obesity could be offered appropriate liver shrinking diet to facilitate cholecystectomy and bariatric procedures [13].

Procedure selection

Over the last couple of decades, an increasing variety of operations are being performed laparoscopically[14-16]. In many cases, the laparoscopic approach has become the norm. For instance, it is difficult to believe that gastric bypass for obesity was once performed using an open approach. A similar expansion of laparoscopy is also being observed in emergency surgery in haemodynamically stable patients [17,18] Laparoscopy has also been reported to be safe with reduced risks of nontherapeutic laparotomy and mortality in patients with blunt abdominal trauma[19]. Though its role in penetrating abdominal trauma is less clear, some surgeons believe it may be useful as a screening tool for identifying patients who would require laparotomy[20]. Procedures can be laparoscopic (such as gastric bypass for morbid obesity), or hybridcombined open and laparoscopy (such as anterior resection for rectal cancer) depending on the underlying pathology and experience of the surgeon.

Review of pre-operative investigations

The main drawbacks of laparoscopic surgery are reduced tactile and depth perception, which could be critical in many surgical procedures (e.g., segmental colectomy for small malignant polyps)[21]. Where feasible, we suggest endoscopic procedures for such lesions and, if surgery is required, preoperative endoscopic tattooing could help intraoperative identification of the pathology [22,23]. A preoperative review of radiological imaging with an experienced radiologist can also be helpful.

PERI-OPERATIVE CONSIDERATIONS

Team brief and safe surgery checklist

A good and effective team brief is crucial before any operation. All members of the team including the consultant surgeon, surgical assistants/trainees, anaesthetist, anaesthetic trainee/operating department practitioners, scrub nurse, and circulating nurse should be present during the team brief. These sessions provide an opportunity for discussion of any anticipated difficulties, measures for prophylaxis of venous thromboembolism, antibiotic prophylaxis, glycaemic control, patient allergies, patient warming, patient positioning, location of the screen, need for X-ray, etc. We strongly recommend team briefings are done as part of the World Health Organisation (WHO) "safe-surgery" checklist, which has been shown to reduce human error and adverse effects while improving communication and teamwork[11,24]. While discussing allergies, particular attention should be paid to allergies to something that would normally be used during or after surgery. Some elective procedures may need to be deferred while patient is referred to appropriate specialists for further testing and confirmation of allergies.

Patient positioning

Proper patient position is essential for the safe performance of laparoscopic surgery. Appropriate precautions must be taken to ensure neutral positioning of major joints and padding of pressure points [25,26]. Some surgeons prefer a "French" position (surgeon stands between the legs of the patient) whereas others prefer standing on the right side of the patient. Regardless of these preferences, basic principles of positioning remain the same. The patient must be secured with a strap over the chest/thighs with or without footrests (depending on whether reverse Trendelenburg position is anticipated during the surgery) to avoid lateral and caudal slippage[11]. Likewise, for pelvic surgery, the patient may need to be in Trendelenburg position. In these cases, hips and knees should be kept in a neutral position in secured leg supports with soft cushions for all pressure points. Shoulder supports can also help prevent cephalad sliding of patients. If stationary retractors are required, such as Nathanson's liver retractor, they should be fastened securely to the operating table to minimise intraoperative adverse events, such as liver injuries [27]. One should use utmost care while introducing and removing these retractors. The liver may be densely adherent to underlying vascular structures and careless lifting may lead to traction injuries. Moving the patient on and off the operating table should be carried out properly to avoid patient and staff injuries especially for patients with obesity where air mattresses (such as HoverMatt®, HoverTech International, Allentown, PA, United States) may be useful[28].

Laparoscopy setup

A significant number of laparoscopic surgeons suffer from work-related musculoskeletal injuries (up to 70%)[29], and as such ergonomics are more pertinent to laparoscopic surgery than probably open or even robotic surgery. The patient's position, height of the operating table, port position, and laparoscopic monitor setup are some of the important factors to consider in this regard [30,31]. One key suggestion is that the surgeon, the operating field, and the monitor should be in a straight line with triangulation between the camera and main operating ports. The height of the monitor should be just below the surgeon's eye level (preferably 0 to 150) to avoid sprain due to prolonged neck extension[32,33]. Fatigue amongst the surgeon and assistant may increase the risk of error during the procedure, and hence every effort should be made to improve ergonomics. To overcome some of these ergonomic challenges, modern laparoscopic theatre suites are equipped with permanently installed ceiling suspended multiple flat-screen monitors with adjustable inclination[34]. Relative lack of depth perception (2D view) has been a major disadvantage with laparoscopy compared to open surgery. To overcome this, 4K ultra high definition technology[35] and 3D laparoscopic technology have been introduced[36], and several trials have compared the two[35,37]. Neither seems superior to the other, and a recent consensus statement from the European Association of Endoscopic Surgeons concluded that further robust research is required to investigate the avantages of 3D laparoscopy system[38]. Higher cost as well as the stress of the 3D laparoscopy system and issues with surgeon's vision mean that these systems are not yet in widespread usage[39].

Port positioning and insertion techniques

It has been suggested that up to 50% of major complications in laparoscopic surgery occur at the time of port insertion^[4]. Surgeons should, therefore, be proficient with different techniques for establishing pneumoperitoneum. Open Hasson technique[40], closed Veress needle entry (named after Janos Veres)[41] and optical ports (with or without prior pneumoperitoneum using a Veress needle) are the most common methods currently used. A recent Cochrane review showed none of these approaches stand out in terms of complications such as visceral injuries and major vascular injuries[42]. However, open Hasson's method is associated with the least chance of entry failures compared to the other two modalities^[42]. Even though many surgeons have a preferred technique, the selection of entry technique should probably be based on patient characteristics. For example, the open juxta-umbilical approach is safe and quick for thin to averagely built patients with less abdominal wall fat and with no previous midline laparotomy; whereas optical port insertion in left upper quadrant (with or without prior Veress needle pneumoperitoneum) might be safer for patients with previous midline laparotomy or obesity[43]. In any closed technique, the first port should always be introduced using optical guidance and left upper abdomen (Palmer's point) is regarded to the safest place for this purpose by many surgeons[44].

The size of the primary port (10-12 mm or 5 mm) also depends on the surgeon's preference and type of surgery. For example, some surgeons prefer a 5 mm primary port for paediatric patients to minimise tissue trauma. However, the quality of the picture obtained through a 5 mm scope can be inferior to a standard 10 mm scope due to fewer optical fibres. The size and position of subsequent ports depend on the operation and anticipated instruments in use. Most of the instruments can be safely used through 5 mm ports, but staplers, large clip applicators, retrieval graspers usually require 12 mm ports. Surgeons should also bear in mind that a curved needle will not go through a 5 mm port whereas a ski-shaped needle will. Curved needles can be lost intra-abdominally in an attempt to retrieve them through a 5 mm port[11]. Surgeons should always follow any needle during insertion and removal from the abdominal cavity. Occasionally, larger 15 mm ports are required for thick stapler devices as well as to extract large specimens. However, in the authors' experience, this is rare as most specimens can be removed through a 12 mm port site with some stretch. However, if a 15 mm port is used, the port site should always be closed irrespective of the patient's body mass index. All subsequent port placements, after the primary port insertion, should be under direct vision to avoid injury to the underlying viscera. Injury to inferior epigastric vessels is reported to be the commonest cause of

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

port site bleeding[45,46]. In thin patients, transillumination can help reduce the chance of inadvertently injuring these vessels.

There are two types of trocars: Bladed and non-bladed that are available for subsequent port placements. The data on comparing the two types are very limited, but non-bladed trocars are probably associated with less trocar-site bleeding with no difference in visceral injury^[47]. It is our view that surgeons should only use blunttipped non-bladed trocars in laparoscopic surgery as they are less likely to result in inadvertent injuries to epigastric vessels and viscera. All ports should be placed according to the triangulation principle for the better ergonomics[48]. After all the ports are inserted, a gross inspection of the peritoneal cavity is important to identify any inadvertent injury or any unexpected finding. Standard laparoscopic ports are 100 mm in length and suitable for most regular laparoscopic procedures. However, extralength (150 mm) ports may be necessary to gain access to patients with thick abdominal walls. Usage of appropriate length ports helps to prevent repeated port displacement and fascial injury caused by repeated insertions. If available, balloon tip ports can prevent port displacement.

Pneumoperitoneum

Optimal pneumoperitoneum is vital for safe laparoscopic surgery to ensure adequate visualisation. But, it can also have adverse effects especially on the cardiovascular system^[49-51]. Good communication with the anaesthetist is important at the start of insufflation. The rate of insufflation and intra-peritoneal pressure are the key considerations for each procedure[52]. A rapid rise in IAP rise could result in hemodynamic instability from bradycardia or other life-threatening cardiac arrhythmias especially in elderly patients and those with pre-existing cardiac disease[49,50,53,54]. An initial slow rate of insufflation especially at the beginning of the procedure could minimise such events. IAP > 12 mmHg is considered intra-abdominal hypertension with adverse effects on the cardio-respiratory system mainly due to diaphragmatic splinting and carbon dioxide-induced hypercarbia[52].

As a general rule, the lowest possible IAP should be maintained, and an IAP > 15 mmHg is very rarely required. Additionally, good abdominal wall relaxation could improve surgical view[50]. The patient's position could further exaggerate these adverse effects of pneumoperitoneum. For example, in the Trendelenburg position, pressure of viscera on the diaphragm can lead to a reduction in the functional residual capacity[50,51].

Safe handling of the camera

The camera is the eye of the surgeon! Compared to old low-resolution scopes, modern laparoscopes provide high-resolution images enabling the smooth performance of complex and delicate procedures [55,56]. The assistant holding the camera is responsible for providing a clear, focused image to the surgeon. It is important that the assistant knows operative steps and ideally also, the manoeuvres unique to each surgeon. Appropriate training and experience are key to this[57]. The camera is located at the tip of the scope with a fixed angle ranging from 0° to 70°[53], and some with flexible tip allow complete 0 to 180° visualization (LTF-V2 Deflectable Tip Laparoscope, Olympus America Inc., Melville, New York). The familiarity of these angles is important for assistants. Additionally, the camera holder must try to keep the surgical field in the centre of the screen with minimal turbulence.

Sharp instruments such as a diathermy hook and scissors should be followed with the camera during insertion and withdrawal to avoid any inadvertent injuries to the viscera. Before usage, white balancing should be done to achieve a digital image with true colours. White surfaces, such as clean swabs reflect the light enhancing the image, while dark surfaces such as blood, absorb the light and compromise the view. Therefore, the assistant must try to avoid blood-stained and reflective surfaces. The surgeon at the same time should attempt to keep the surgical field tidy. Fogging is a common problem in laparoscopy especially at the beginning of the procedure due to the temperature difference between cold scope and warm peritoneal cavity. Prewarming with warm water[58-60] or liquid scope warmer (WarmORTM, The O.R. Company, Antioh, TN, United States), anti-fog solutions (FREDTM, United States Surgical, North Haven, CT) are some of the options available for preventing fog formation.

The high intensity of the light can generate significant heat at the tip of the laparoscope. This can burn the drapes and even skin of the patient if due care is not taken.



Instruments in laparoscopy

Correct selection and proper usage of laparoscopic instruments are vital for safe performance of laparoscopic surgery. Describing all laparoscopic instruments is out of the scope of this article. However, we would like to highlight some of the key aspects of commonly used instruments. Tissue graspers, laparoscopic scissors, clip applicators, needle holders, staplers, and suction devices are some of the commonly used instruments in laparoscopic practice. Choice of the instrument depends on multiple factors such as nature of the tissue (delicate vs tough), characteristics of the instrument (traumatic vs non-traumatic), expected function (dissection vs retraction). For example, tissue graspers can be traumatic or non-traumatic depending on the surface characteristics of the jaw blades of the force used by the surgeon. Maryland's forceps are a traumatic device, which should not be used to handle delicate structures such as the small or large intestine. Instead, Johan's non-traumatic forceps should be used for the bowel. It is worth bearing in mind that even atraumatic graspers can lead to tissue trauma if not handled gently. Similarly, Maryland's forceps are useful for blunt dissection and hold tissues (such as bleeding vessels) with their pointed tips. Sharp instruments such as laparoscopic scissors and diathermy hook should always be used under direct vision. Articulated instruments offer "robot-like dexterity" with an improved degree of freedom at lower cost[61,62]

Special instruments

Laparoscopic staplers of appropriate length and staple height should be used depending on the tissue[63-65]. Although modern tri-staplers are shown to be safe and robust, utmost care should be exercised with attention to detail[66,67]. The surgeon needs to be familiar with the type of stapler they are using, and also have good working knowledge of different type of cartridges. Before firing a stapler in Upper Gastro-Intestinal (UGI) surgery, a routine check and communication with the anaesthetist are mandatory to avoid inadvertently catching the orogastric tube or temperature probe, or nasogastric tube within the stapler. All of these have has been reported as never events [68]. Routine use of nasogastric tubes and temperature probes should be avoided, especially in UGI surgery.

Powered staplers and flexible stapler devices (ECHELON FLEXTM, Johnson and Johnson, United States) have also shown some promising results in laparoscopic surgery[69,70]. For most operative procedures (including most bariatric surgery) standard length instruments are adequate. However extra-long instruments may be needed in some patients with severe obesity^[71]. Surgical procedures requiring access to gastro-oesophageal junction such as hiatal hernia repair or bariatric surgery require a liver retractor. Different types are available and can be used based on the surgeon's preference and availability (Nathanson Liver Retraction System, Cook® Medical, United States and PretzelFlex Surgical Retraction System, Surgical Innovations, United Kingdom). However, utmost care is required to avoid tissue injury especially to the liver[27,72,73]. Laparoscopic ultrasound, yet another useful tool especially in hepatopancreatic and biliary operations can be helpful to localise lesions and reduced the incidence of complications^[74-76]. More recently, use of Indocynanine Green for fluorescence-guided laparoscopic surgery has shown some initial promising results in hepatobiliary surgery, colorectal surgery, and surgical oncology. It can be useful in tumour localisation, lymph node mapping, and intra-operative angiography as well as cholangiography [77-79]. However, the protocols and technique need to be standardised and validated with further research.

Energy devices in laparoscopy

Modern energy devices have facilitated the progress and development of laparoscopic surgery. Monopolar diathermy is the most basic energy device used in current practice utilised commonly for tissue dissection and haemostasis through hook or Maryland's forceps. Compared to other devices, monopolar diathermy is known to cause significant lateral thermal spread, which requires cautious application close to delicate structures such as the bowel[80,81]. Additionally, inadvertent injuries due to cracked insulation, capacitance coupling due to the usage of metal or hybrid ports are other complications associated with monopolar diathermy[82-84]. Regular inspection and usage of plastic ports are effective means of preventing these potentially disastrous complications. The authors recommend avoiding metal ports for this reason. Surgeons or other team members can also accidentally step on the cutting pedal during the procedure as pedals are on the floor and often hidden under the drapes. We recommend reducing the default cutting setting down to zero as it is rarely needed during routine laparoscopic surgery.



Bipolar diathermy is often a safe alternative when monopolar diathermy is risky e.g. close to delicate tissues due to minimal lateral thermal spread or is contraindicated *e.g.* patients with cardiac pacemakers^[74]. Several advanced energy devices are available and utilise different technology[80,85]. LigasureTM (Medtronic Technologies, Dublin, Ireland) uses bipolar energy with pressure to seal blood vessels up to 7 mm. HarmonicTM (Ethicon technologies, Raritan, NJ, United States), and SonoSurgTM (Olympus Technologies, Tokyo, Japan), use high-frequency ultrasonic waves to generate heat, thereby causing tissue coagulation and dissection with significantly lower lateral thermal spread compared to monopolar devices[80]. These devices can be safely used even in patients with cardiac pacemakers, in whom monopolar diathermy is contraindicated[86]. During usage, the active blade of these devices should be kept under direct vision to prevent any inadvertent injury to underlying tissues. Studies demonstrate heat at the tip of the device can lead to temperatures as high as > 100 °C and can last up to 20 s after usage[87]. Therefore, tip contact with vulnerable tissues should be avoided immediately after usage and surgeons should allow some time for it to cool down before using again. ThunderbeatTM (Olympus Technologies, Tokyo, Japan) is another device that combines both high-frequency ultrasonic waves and bipolar diathermy, which allows tissue dissection as well as sealing of vessels up to 7 mm[88]. Energy devices related burns may not be immediately apparent and result in late perforations with disastrous consequences [89,90].

Tissue dissection in laparoscopy

Tissue dissection in laparoscopy can be a challenging task even for experienced surgeons due to a relative lack of haptic feedback. Laparoscopic scissors are often used for sharp dissection, whilst advanced energy devices could be used where tissues are expected to bleed. Pointed tip devices such as Maryland's forceps are useful to openup the tissue planes. Suction devices or laparoscopic pledgets can also be used to create tissue planes[91].

Haemostasis in laparoscopy

Any discrete bleeding vessel should be identified, isolated, and properly controlled before proceeding to the next step of the procedure. Diathermy is the most frequently used modality for haemostasis and is advocated for a capillary-sized vessel. Laparoscopic clips or Hem-o-lok[®] (Teleflex[®], Morrisville, NC, United States) ligating clips are indicated for defined, named vessels. For larger vessels such as a splenic artery or ileocolic pedicle, we suggest using either locking clips e.g., Hem-o-lok® (Teleflex®, Morrisville, NC, United States) or vascular staplers (1.0 mm to 2.0 mm Endo GIATM, Medtronic, Minneapolis, United States, and Ethicon, Johnson & Johnson Medical, Belgium).

Bleeding from raw or inflamed tissue e.g., liver bed after a difficult cholecystectomy or pelvis during rectal resection can be difficult to control [91-93]. These can sometimes be controlled with topical haemostatic agents such as gelatins, collagens, thrombin, and fibrin sealants (BioGlue®, Cryolife Inc., Kennesaw, GA, United States), and synthetic glues[94,95]. Some of these agents e.g., Surgicel (Ethicon, Johnson & Johnson Medical, Belgium) can cause an intense inflammatory reaction, and lead to the formation of an abscess^[96-99]. Occasionally, ligating or transfixing the pedicle with sutures provides the most secure control. We believe all laparoscopic surgeons should be able to carry out laparoscopic suturing. All energy devices can cause injury to nearby structures due to lateral thermal spread and as such, it is vital to keep the instrument completely under vision during use[80,85]. Once metal clips are applied, further diathermy should be avoided as it causes shrinkage of tissues underneath with subsequent loosening and slippage of the clip, and the metal clip could lead to the spread of the diathermy current to adjacent tissue causing thermal injury [82,83,100].

Laparoscopic suturing and anchoring

Laparoscopic suturing is an essential skill for all laparoscopic surgeons. Selection of correct needle size, length of the suture, proper handling of the needle at various angles are vital considerations for safe laparoscopic suturing. Additionally, preprepared laparoscopic knots with loops (ENDOLOOP®, Johnson & Johnson Medical, Belgium) are commercially available as a quick option for certain procedures as laparoscopic appendicectomy. Specific anchoring devices (such as ProTackTM, Medtronic Ltd., United Kingdom, and Securestrap®, Johnson and Johnson Medical, Belgium) can be used for mesh fixation during a laparoscopic hernia repair. However, they can be associated with complications such as chronic pain or erosions[101,102]. More recently, absorbable tackers have been introduced in an attempt to reduce the

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

odds of these complications (AbsorbaTackTM, Medtronic Ltd., United Kingdom).

Timeouts during the procedure and second opinion

Laparoscopic surgery can be physically and mentally demanding for the surgeon and could easily lead to fatigue and errors[103,104]. We recommend short breaks during long or difficult procedures for the whole team. If the operation is not progressing as expected, a second opinion from and experienced colleague could be invaluable[105]. Surgeons should not regard conversion as a failure.

Final check

Towards the end of the procedure, surgeons should ensure adequate haemostasis and check for any inadvertent bowel injury. We also recommend ensuring adequate blood pressure and reducing the pressure while checking for haemostasis. A haemostasis check with low blood pressure and high-pressure pneumoperitoneum may be falsely reassuring.

Surgeons should consider closing all internal defects and 15 mm port sites. Most 10-12 mm port sites should also be closed except in patients with severe obesity where many surgeons do not recommend closing blunt 10-12mm port sites especially when ports have been angled during placement[106,107]. After the withdrawal of ports, all port sites should be checked for bleeding and adequate haemostasis must be ensured. Surgeons should finally check the operating count with nurses and do a proper "time out" to ensure all planned procedures have been performed. The operating count should include surgical specimens and specimen retrieval bags as it is not uncommon during laparoscopic surgery for surgeons to leave a specimen/retrieval bag intraabdominally during the surgery for later removal[11]. At the end of the procedure, we recommend a mental pause for the surgeon to reflect on the procedure – especially consider if all planned procedures have been performed; all foreign bodies such as tonsil swabs, retrieval bags, removed previously placed foreign bodies such as gastric bands, and specimens have been removed; and all ports that needed closing have been closed.

POST-OPERATIVE CONSIDERATIONS

Laparoscopic surgery has transformed post-operative care and reduced the length of in-hospital stay to the extent that many surgical procedures can be undertaken as day cases[108,109]. This is probably because of minimal physiological disturbances and stress with laparoscopy[110]. Early discharge is beneficial for patients and should be routine after in-hospital care is no longer needed.

Analgesia

Pain management plays a vital role in recovery post-laparoscopy as in any other type of surgery. We recommend effective multi-modal analgesia[111] following any laparoscopic surgery including the infiltration of long-acting local anaesthetic agents at port sites. Deep breathing exercises and chest physiotherapy can reduce respiratory complications[112].

Thromboprophylaxis

Appropriate thromboprophylaxis is crucial for laparoscopic surgery because of the higher IAP[113]. A recent study by our group identified failure to prescribe the correct thromboprophylaxis as one of the commonest serious clinical incidents after bariatric surgery[11]. A combination of mechanical and pharmacological thromboprophylaxis should be used. We recommend continuing to use the calf compression devices in the immediate post-operative period till the patient is ambulatory, and compression stockings even after discharge till the patient has resumed near-normal levels of mobility. Low molecular weight heparin is an effective pharmacological thromboprophylaxis operatively for those at highest risk.

Enhanced recovery after surgery

We would strongly advocate incorporating an Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS) programme[114-116]. For certain specialties and procedures, separate ERAS protocols have been developed[117-120].

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Summary of various safety considerations throughout the patient journey when undergoing a laparoscopic procedure

Stage of surgery	Safety considerations	
Pre-operative	Patient selection	Rule out pregnancy for elective procedures in women of child bearing age group
		Optimisation of risk factors
	Procedure selection	Elective surgery
		Emergency general surgery
		Abdominal trauma
	Pre-operative investigations	Supplementary procedures (e.g., endoscopic tattooing)
		Review of radiological investigations
Intra-operative	Before start	Effective communication and surgical check list
		Ensure correct patient, correct procedure, correct site
		Consider allergies, antibiotic prophylaxis, DVT prophylaxis, and glycaemic control
		Safe and appropriate patient positioning
		Ensure comfortable and effective laparoscopy set-up
	During surgery	Safe pneumoperitoneum and ergonomically favourable port positioning
		Use lowest possible pneumoperitoneum pressure
		Accurate selection and handling of instruments (e.g., camera, energy devices)
		Meticulous tissue dissection and haemostasis
		Regular evaluation of operative steps
		Low threshold for seeking second opinion
	At the end of the surgery	Check for haemostasis with reduced intra-abdominal pressure and adequate blood pressure
		Proper closure of port sites
Post-operative	Early recovery	Multimodal analgesia
		Thromboprophylaxis
		Clear plan for oral intake and patient's routine medications
		Use Enhanced Recovery Protocols for elective surgery
	Complications	Early recognition of warning signs and prompt intervention
		Tachycardia not reliable as an early warning sign for patients on Beta blockers
		Appropriate training of nursing staff and early escalation. Use Early Warning Scores
	Discharge advices	Clear discharge documentation for patient and their primary care doctor
		Patient education on complications and anticipated recovery times

DVT: Deep vein thrombosis.

Management of diabetes

Poor perioperative glycaemic control is shown to be associated with increased infection rate and mortality across many surgical specialties[121-123]. Therefore, it is highly recommended to have a strict policy for peri-operative glycaemic control, especially in patients on insulin[124].

Patient's routine medications

Many patients admitted for elective surgery may be on regular medications for a variety of medical conditions, which may need to be withheld peri-operatively. Incorrect management of patients' regular medications[12] can lead to avoidable harm [125]. Close collaboration with physicians, pharmacists, and specialist nurses can help. For medications that are commonly omitted perioperatively such as antiplatelets and anticoagulants, it is good practice to have clear local perioperative guidelines/ protocols, to minimise errors. Surgeons should clearly document when these can be

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

restarted safely after surgery and in what dosages in their operation notes. It is equally important to ensure patients' regular medications such as antihypertensives are prescribed correctly especially in the post-operative period. A thorough review by a pharmacist at pre-assessment and/or on the ward after surgery can help prevent these errors.

Post-operative complications and management

It is important to ensure that the junior doctors and nursing staff are appropriately trained to identify a complication early. Tachycardia is often the first sign of an unwell patients. However, its limitations as an early warning sign in patients who are on Betablockers should be understood. Shoulder tip pain and port site pain are frequently reported after laparoscopic surgery. Diaphragmatic irritation due to retained carbon dioxide can trigger referred pain to shoulders, which can last up to a few days postoperatively^[126-128].

Overall, laparoscopic surgery is associated with reduced abdominal pain and discomfort. Surgical teams should take excessive pain and regular use of opiate analgesia more than 24 h after surgery seriously. Such a patient could be developing an early complication such as bowel perforation or bile leak after cholecystectomy and a Computed Tomography scan may be falsely negative[129]. We recommend having a low threshold for re-laparoscopy.

Discharge advice

Surgical teams should provide clear information to patients and their carers about the expected recovery times after surgery. They should also be advised regarding warning symptoms and who to contact in such cases. This is crucial as laparoscopy has reduced the length of stay in the hospital, and patients will usually be home when complications develop. Unwell patients should have rapid access to senior surgical input during the early postoperative period.

CONCLUSION

This review presents some of the key considerations in the safe performance of laparoscopic surgery. We have attempted to summarise them in Table 1 for readers. Many of our recommendations are based on experience and need to be examined scientifically. There is also a need for consensus-building amongst experts in this crucial area of patient safety.

REFERENCES

- Kang SB, Park JW, Jeong SY, Nam BH, Choi HS, Kim DW, Lim SB, Lee TG, Kim DY, Kim JS, Chang HJ, Lee HS, Kim SY, Jung KH, Hong YS, Kim JH, Sohn DK, Kim DH, Oh JH. Open versus laparoscopic surgery for mid or low rectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (COREAN trial): short-term outcomes of an open-label randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2010; 11: 637-645 [PMID: 20610322 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70131-5]
- 2 Scaletta G, Dinoi G, Capozzi V, Cianci S, Pelligra S, Ergasti R, Fagotti A, Scambia G, Fanfani F. Comparison of minimally invasive surgery with laparotomic approach in the treatment of high risk endometrial cancer: A systematic review. Eur J Surg Oncol 2020; 46: 782-788 [PMID: 31818527 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2019.11.519]
- 3 Hewett PJ, Allardyce RA, Bagshaw PF, Frampton CM, Frizelle FA, Rieger NA, Smith JS, Solomon MJ, Stephens JH, Stevenson AR. Short-term outcomes of the Australasian randomized clinical study comparing laparoscopic and conventional open surgical treatments for colon cancer: the ALCCaS trial. Ann Surg 2008; 248: 728-738 [PMID: 18948799 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31818b7595]
- 4 Alkatout I. Complications of Laparoscopy in Connection with Entry Techniques. J Gynecol Surg 2017; 33: 81-91 [PMID: 28663686 DOI: 10.1089/gyn.2016.0111]
- Litynski GS. Kurt Semm and the fight against skepticism: endoscopic hemostasis, laparoscopic 5 appendectomy, and Semm's impact on the "laparoscopic revolution". JSLS 1998; 2: 309-313 [PMID: 9876762]
- 6 Antoniou SA, Antoniou GA, Antoniou AI, Granderath FA. Past, Present, and Future of Minimally Invasive Abdominal Surgery. JSLS 2015; 19 [PMID: 26508823 DOI: 10.4293/JSLS.2015.00052]
- 7 **Olsen DO**. Bile duct injuries during laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a decade of experience. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2000; 7: 35-39 [PMID: 10982589 DOI: 10.1007/s005340050151]
- 8 Chandio A, Timmons S, Majeed A, Twomey A, Aftab F. Factors influencing the successful completion of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. JSLS 2009; 13: 581-586 [PMID: 20202401 DOI: 10.4293/108680809X1258998404560



- 9 Neto RML, Herbella FAM. Preoperative workup, patient selection, surgical technique and follow-up for a successful laparoscopic Nissen fundoplication. Mini-invasive Sur 2017; 1: 6-11 [DOI: 10.20517/2574-1225.2016.04]
- 10 Joris JL, Chiche JD, Canivet JL, Jacquet NJ, Legros JJ, Lamy ML. Hemodynamic changes induced by laparoscopy and their endocrine correlates: effects of clonidine. J Am Coll Cardiol 1998; 32: 1389-1396 [PMID: 9809953 DOI: 10.1016/s0735-1097(98)00406-9]
- 11 Omar I, Graham Y, Singhal R, Wilson M, Madhok B, Mahawar KK. Identification of Common Themes from Never Events Data Published by NHS England. World J Surg 2021; 45: 697-704 [PMID: 33216170 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-020-05867-7]
- 12 NICE. Tests before surgery. [cited 10 January 2021]. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng45/resources/tests-before-surgery-pdf-3141108622789
- 13 Salman MA, Qassem MG, Aboul-Enein MS, A Ameen M, Abdallah A, Omar H, Hussein AM, Tourky MS, Monazea K, M Hassan A, Salman A, Moustafa A, Shaaban HE, Soliman A, Sarhan MD. Effect of preoperative diet regimen on liver size before laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy in morbidly obese patients. Surg Endosc 2021 [PMID: 34231075 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08592-x]
- 14 Li WK, Ma FH, Liu H, Li Y, Ma S, Kang WZ, Zhong YX, Xie YB, Tian YT. [Comparison of shortterm clinical outcome between laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy and open distal pancreatectomy]. Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi 2020; 42: 495-500 [PMID: 32575947 DOI: 10.3760/cma.j.cn112152-20190627-00398]
- Ziogas IA, Esagian SM, Giannis D, Hayat MH, Kosmidis D, Matsuoka LK, Montenovo MI, 15 Tsoulfas G, Geller DA, Alexopoulos SP. Laparoscopic versus open hepatectomy for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: An individual patient data survival meta-analysis. Am J Surg 2021; 222: 731-738 [PMID: 33840443 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2021.03.052]
- 16 Lyu Y, Cheng Y, Wang B, Zhao S, Chen L. Assessment of laparoscopic vs open distal pancreatectomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol 2020; 1-9 [DOI: 10.1080/13645706.2020.1812664]
- 17 Panin SI, Beburishvili AG, Prudkov MI, Sovtsov SA, Timerbulatov VM, Bykov AV, Abdullaev EG, Khasanov AG, Nishnevich EV, Fedorov AV. [Open and laparoscopic surgery via minimally invasive approach in the treatment of perforated ulcer: a systematic review and metaanalysis]. Khirurgiia (Mosk) 2021; 94-100 [PMID: 33570362 DOI: 10.17116/hirurgia202102194]
- 18 Azin A, Hirpara D, Jackson T, Okrainec A, Elnahas A, Chadi SA, Quereshy FA. Emergency laparoscopic and open repair of incarcerated ventral hernias: a multi-institutional comparative analysis with coarsened exact matching. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 2812-2820 [PMID: 30421078 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6573-6
- Ki YJ, Jo YG, Park YC, Kang WS. The Efficacy and Safety of Laparoscopy for Blunt Abdominal 19 Trauma: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 33923206 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10091853
- Buisset C, Mazeaud C, Postillon A, Nominé-Criqui C, Fouquet T, Reibel N, Brunaud L, Perez M. 20 Evaluation of diagnostic laparoscopy for penetrating abdominal injuries: About 131 anterior abdominal stab wound. Surg Endosc 2021 [PMID: 34076764 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08566-z]
- 21 Huang C, Wang Q, Zhao M, Chen C, Pan S, Yuan M. Tactile Perception Technologies and Their Applications in Minimally Invasive Surgery: A Review. Front Physiol 2020; 11: 611596 [PMID: 33424634 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2020.611596]
- 22 Arteaga-González I, Martín-Malagón A, Fernández EM, Arranz-Durán J, Parra-Blanco A, Nicolas-Perez D, Quintero-Carrión E, Luis HD, Carrillo-Pallares A. The use of preoperative endoscopic tattooing in laparoscopic colorectal cancer surgery for endoscopically advanced tumors: a prospective comparative clinical study. World J Surg 2006; 30: 605-611 [PMID: 16555023 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-005-0473-3
- 23 Feingold DL, Addona T, Forde KA, Arnell TD, Carter JJ, Huang EH, Whelan RL. Safety and reliability of tattooing colorectal neoplasms prior to laparoscopic resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2004; 8: 543-546 [PMID: 15239988 DOI: 10.1016/j.gassur.2003.12.016]
- 24 Haynes AB, Weiser TG, Berry WR, Lipsitz SR, Breizat AH, Dellinger EP, Herbosa T, Joseph S, Kibatala PL, Lapitan MC, Merry AF, Moorthy K, Reznick RK, Taylor B, Gawande AA; Safe Surgery Saves Lives Study Group. A surgical safety checklist to reduce morbidity and mortality in a global population. N Engl J Med 2009; 360: 491-499 [PMID: 19144931 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMsa0810119
- Winfree CJ, Kline DG. Intraoperative positioning nerve injuries. Surg Neurol 2005; 63: 5-18; 25 discussion 18 [PMID: 15639509 DOI: 10.1016/j.surneu.2004.03.024]
- 26 American Society of Anesthesiologists Task Force on Prevention of Perioperative Peripheral Neuropathies. Practice advisory for the prevention of perioperative peripheral neuropathies: an updated report by the American Society of Anesthesiologists Task Force on prevention of perioperative peripheral neuropathies. Anesthesiology 2011; 114: 741-754 [PMID: 21364463 DOI: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181fcbff3]
- 27 Tamhankar AP, Kelty CJ, Jacob G. Retraction-related liver lobe necrosis after laparoscopic gastric surgery. JSLS 2011; 15: 117-121 [PMID: 21902957 DOI: 10.4293/108680811X13022985131651]
- Barry J. The HoverMatt system for patient transfer: enhancing productivity, efficiency, and safety. J 28 Nurs Adm 2006; 36: 114-117 [PMID: 16601512 DOI: 10.1097/00005110-200603000-00003]
- 29 Stomberg MW, Tronstad SE, Hedberg K, Bengtsson J, Jonsson P, Johansen L, Lindvall B. Workrelated musculoskeletal disorders when performing laparoscopic surgery. Surg Laparosc Endosc



Percutan Tech 2010; 20: 49-53 [PMID: 20173622 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e3181cded54]

- Meng WC, Kwok SP, Leung KL, Chung CC, Lau WY, Li AK. Optimal position of working ports in 30 laparoscopic surgery: an in vitro study. Surg Laparosc Endosc 1996; 6: 278-281 [PMID: 8840449]
- Haveran LA, Novitsky YW, Czerniach DR, Kaban GK, Taylor M, Gallagher-Dorval K, Schmidt R, 31 Kelly JJ, Litwin DE. Optimizing laparoscopic task efficiency: the role of camera and monitor positions. Surg Endosc 2007; 21: 980-984 [PMID: 17436042 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-007-9360-3]
- 32 Bauer W, Wittig T. Influence of screen and copy holder positions on head posture, muscle activity and user judgement. Appl Ergon 1998; 29: 185-192 [PMID: 9676335 DOI: 10.1016/s0003-6870(97)00060-4
- 33 Seghers J, Jochem A, Spaepen A. Posture, muscle activity and muscle fatigue in prolonged VDT work at different screen height settings. Ergonomics 2003; 46: 714-730 [PMID: 12745683 DOI: 10.1080/0014013031000090107
- 34 KARL STORZ OR1TM Operating Rooms. Now Assisting the Surgical Team at Spital Thun, Switzerland|KARL STORZ Endoskope|United Kingdom. [cited 10 January 2021]. Available from: https://www.karlstorz.com/gb/en/14295.htm
- 35 Mari GM, Crippa J, Achilli P, Miranda A, Santurro L, Riggio V, Gerosa M, Ascheri P, Cordaro G, Costanzi ATM, Maggioni D. 4K ultra HD technology reduces operative time and intraoperative blood loss in colorectal laparoscopic surgery. F1000Res 2020; 9: 106 [PMID: 32789007 DOI: 10.12688/f1000research.21297.1]
- 36 Wenzl R, Pateisky N, Husslein P. [First use of a 3D video-endoscope in gynecology]. Geburtshilfe Frauenheilkd 1993; 53: 776-778 [PMID: 8293943 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1023725]
- Parshad R, Nanjakla Jayappa S, Bhattacharjee HK, Suhani S, Joshi MK, Bhoi D, Kashyap L. 37 Comparison of three-dimensional (3D) endovision system versus ultra-high-definition 4K endovision system in minimally invasive surgical procedures: a randomized-open label pilot study. Surg Endosc 2021 [PMID: 33638108 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08377-2]
- 38 Arezzo A, Vettoretto N, Francis NK, Bonino MA, Curtis NJ, Amparore D, Arolfo S, Barberio M, Boni L, Brodie R, Bouvy N, Cassinotti E, Carus T, Checcucci E, Custers P, Diana M, Jansen M, Jaspers J, Marom G, Momose K, Müller-Stich BP, Nakajima K, Nickel F, Perretta S, Porpiglia F, Sánchez-Margallo F, Sánchez-Margallo JA, Schijven M, Silecchia G, Passera R, Mintz Y. The use of 3D laparoscopic imaging systems in surgery: EAES consensus development conference 2018. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 3251-3274 [PMID: 30515610 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-06612-x]
- 39 Alaraimi B, El Bakbak W, Sarker S, Makkiyah S, Al-Marzouq A, Goriparthi R, Bouhelal A, Quan V, Patel B. A randomized prospective study comparing acquisition of laparoscopic skills in threedimensional (3D) vs. two-dimensional (2D) laparoscopy. World J Surg 2014; 38: 2746-2752 [PMID: 25002241 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-014-2674-01
- Hasson HM. A modified instrument and method for laparoscopy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1971; 110: 40 886-887 [PMID: 4254516 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9378(71)90593-x]
- 41 Palmer R. Safety in laparoscopy. J Reprod Med 1974; 13: 1-5 [PMID: 4276707]
- 42 Ahmad G, Baker J, Finnerty J, Phillips K, Watson A. Laparoscopic entry techniques. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2019; 1: CD006583 [PMID: 30657163 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD006583.pub5
- Vilos GA, Ternamian A, Dempster J, Laberge PY; CLINICAL PRACTICE GYNAECOLOGY 43 COMMITTEE. Laparoscopic entry: a review of techniques, technologies, and complications. J Obstet Gynaecol Can 2007; 29: 433-447 [PMID: 17493376 DOI: 10.1016/S1701-2163(16)35496-2]
- 44 Chang FH, Lee CL, Soong YK. Use of Palmer's Point for Insertion of the Operative Laparoscope in Patients with Severe Pelvic Adhesions: Experience of Seventeen Cases. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc 1994; 1: S7 [PMID: 9073666 DOI: 10.1016/s1074-3804(05)80888-6]
- Geraci G, Sciume C, Pisello F, Li Volsi F, Facella T, Modica G. Trocar-related abdominal wall 45 bleeding in 200 patients after laparoscopic cholecistectomy: Personal experience. World J Gastroenterol 2006; 12: 7165-7167 [PMID: 17131480 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i44.7165]
- Lee VS, Chari RS, Cucchiaro G, Meyers WC. Complications of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Am J 46 Surg 1993; 165: 527-532 [PMID: 8480896 DOI: 10.1016/s0002-9610(05)80955-9]
- 47 Antoniou SA, Antoniou GA, Koch OO, Pointner R, Granderath FA. Blunt vs bladed trocars in laparoscopic surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 2312-2320 [DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-2793-y]
- Supe AN, Kulkarni GV, Supe PA. Ergonomics in laparoscopic surgery. J Minim Access Surg 2010; 48 6: 31-36 [PMID: 20814508 DOI: 10.4103/0972-9941.65161]
- 49 Harris SN, Ballantyne GH, Luther MA, Perrino AC Jr. Alterations of cardiovascular performance during laparoscopic colectomy: a combined hemodynamic and echocardiographic analysis. Anesth Analg 1996; 83: 482-487 [PMID: 8780267 DOI: 10.1097/00000539-199609000-00007]
- Hein HA, Joshi GP, Ramsay MA, Fox LG, Gawey BJ, Hellman CL, Arnold JC. Hemodynamic changes during laparoscopic cholecystectomy in patients with severe cardiac disease. J Clin Anesth 1997; 9: 261-265 [PMID: 9195345 DOI: 10.1016/s0952-8180(97)00001-9]
- McLaughlin JG, Scheeres DE, Dean RJ, Bonnell BW. The adverse hemodynamic effects of 51 laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Surg Endosc 1995; 9: 121-124 [PMID: 7597577 DOI: 10.1007/BF00191950
- 52 Kyle EB, Maheux-Lacroix S, Boutin A, Laberge PY, Lemyre M. Low vs Standard Pressures in Gynecologic Laparoscopy: a Systematic Review. JSLS 2016; 20 [PMID: 26955258 DOI: 10.4293/JSLS.2015.00113



- 53 Kelman GR, Swapp GH, Smith I, Benzie RJ, Gordon NL. Caridac output and arterial blood-gas tension during laparoscopy. Br J Anaesth 1972; 44: 1155-1162 [PMID: 4265051 DOI: 10.1093/bja/44.11.1155]
- 54 Staehr-Rye AK, Rasmussen LS, Rosenberg J, Juul P, Lindekaer AL, Riber C, Gätke MR. Surgical space conditions during low-pressure laparoscopic cholecystectomy with deep versus moderate neuromuscular blockade: a randomized clinical study. Anesth Analg 2014; 119: 1084-1092 [PMID: 24977638 DOI: 10.1213/ANE.000000000000316]
- 55 Harada H, Kanaji S, Hasegawa H, Yamamoto M, Matsuda Y, Yamashita K, Matsuda T, Oshikiri T, Sumi Y, Nakamura T, Suzuki S, Kakeji Y. The effect on surgical skills of expert surgeons using 3D/HD and 2D/4K resolution monitors in laparoscopic phantom tasks. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 4228-4234 [PMID: 29603005 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6169-1]
- Rigante M, La Rocca G, Lauretti L, D'Alessandris GQ, Mangiola A, Anile C, Olivi A, Paludetti G. 56 Preliminary experience with 4K ultra-high definition endoscope: analysis of pros and cons in skull base surgery. Acta Otorhinolaryngol Ital 2017; 37: 237-241 [PMID: 28516968 DOI: 10.14639/0392-100X-1684
- Chiu A, Bowne WB, Sookraj KA, Zenilman ME, Fingerhut A, Ferzli GS. The role of the assistant in 57 laparoscopic surgery: important considerations for the apprentice-in-training. Surg Innov 2008; 15: 229-236 [PMID: 18757384 DOI: 10.1177/1553350608323061]
- Klein MI, Wheeler NJ, Craig C. Sideways camera rotations of 90° and 135° result in poorer performance of laparoscopic tasks for novices. Hum Factors 2015; 57: 246-261 [PMID: 25850156 DOI: 10.1177/00187208145530271
- Van Deurzen DF, Mannaerts GH, Jakimowicz JJ, Cuschieri A. Prevention of lens condensation in 59 laparoscopic surgery by lens heating with a thermos flask. Surg Endosc 2005; 19: 299-300 [PMID: 15580442 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-004-8231-4]
- Brown JA, Inocencio MD, Sundaram CP. Use of a warming bath to prevent lens fogging during 60 laparoscopy. J Endourol 2008; 22: 2413-2414 [PMID: 19046081 DOI: 10.1089/end.2008.0212]
- 61 Anderson PL, Lathrop RA, Webster RJ III. Robot-like dexterity without computers and motors: a review of hand-held laparoscopic instruments with wrist-like tip articulation. Expert Rev Med Devices 2016; 13: 661-672 [PMID: 26808896 DOI: 10.1586/17434440.2016.1146585]
- Riojas KE, Anderson PL, Lathrop RA, Herrell SD, Rucker DC, Webster Iii RJ. A Hand-Held Non-62 Robotic Surgical Tool With a Wrist and an Elbow. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2019; 66: 3176-3184 [PMID: 30835205 DOI: 10.1109/TBME.2019.2901751]
- 63 Huang R, Gagner M. A Thickness Calibration Device Is Needed to Determine Staple Height and Avoid Leaks in Laparoscopic Sleeve Gastrectomy. Obes Surg 2015; 25: 2360-2367 [PMID: 26024735 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-015-1705-8]
- Rosenthal RJ; International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel, Diaz AA, Arvidsson D, Baker RS, 64 Basso N, Bellanger D, Boza C, El Mourad H, France M, Gagner M, Galvao-Neto M, Higa KD, Himpens J, Hutchinson CM, Jacobs M, Jorgensen JO, Jossart G, Lakdawala M, Nguyen NT, Nocca D, Prager G, Pomp A, Ramos AC, Rosenthal RJ, Shah S, Vix M, Wittgrove A, Zundel N. International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel Consensus Statement: best practice guidelines based on experience of >12,000 cases. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2012; 8: 8-19 [PMID: 22248433 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2011.10.019]
- 65 Lundvall E, Ottosson J, Stenberg E. The influence of staple height on postoperative complication rates after laparoscopic gastric bypass surgery using linear staplers. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2019; 15: 404-408 [PMID: 30738736 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2019.01.017]
- Scuderi V, Troisi RI. Tissue management with tri-staple technology in major and minor 66 laparoscopic liver resections. Int Surg 2014; 99: 606-611 [PMID: 25216429 DOI: 10.9738/INTSURG-D-13-00101.1]
- Deng DY, Meng MV, Nguyen HT, Bellman GC, Stoller ML. Laparoscopic linear cutting stapler 67 failure. Urology 2002; 60: 415-9; discussion 419 [PMID: 12350475 DOI: 10.1016/s0090-4295(02)01778-8]
- 68 Omar I, Madhok B, Parmar C, Khan O, Wilson M, Mahawar K. Analysis of National Bariatric Surgery Related Clinical Incidents: Lessons Learned and a Proposed Safety Checklist for Bariatric Surgery. Obes Surg 2021; 31: 2729-2742 [PMID: 33675021 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-021-05330-z]
- 69 Roy S, Yoo A, Yadalam S, Fegelman EJ, Kalsekar I, Johnston SS. Comparison of economic and clinical outcomes between patients undergoing laparoscopic bariatric surgery with powered versus manual endoscopic surgical staplers. J Med Econ 2017; 20: 423-433 [PMID: 28270023 DOI: 10.1080/13696998.2017.1296453
- Miller DL, Roy S, Kassis ES, Yadalam S, Ramisetti S, Johnston SS. Impact of Powered and Tissue-Specific Endoscopic Stapling Technology on Clinical and Economic Outcomes of Video-Assisted Thoracic Surgery Lobectomy Procedures: A Retrospective, Observational Study. Adv Ther 2018; 35: 707-723 [PMID: 29663180 DOI: 10.1007/s12325-018-0679-z]
- 71 Carbonell AM, Joels CS, Sing RF, Heniford BT. Laparoscopic gastric bypass surgery: equipment and necessary tools. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2003; 13: 241-245 [PMID: 14561252 DOI: 10.1089/109264203322333566]
- Midya S, Ramus J, Hakim A, Jones G, Sampson M. Comparison of Two Types of Liver Retractors 72 in Laparoscopic Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass for Morbid Obesity. Obes Surg 2020; 30: 233-237 [PMID: 31440956 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-019-04142-6]
- 73 Harikrishnan J, Jackson P, Patel R, Najmaldin A. Segmental Liver Atrophy: A Complication of the



Nathanson Retractor. JSM Clin Case Rep 2014; 2: 1012 [DOI: 10.1002/ccr3.671]

- 74 Hublet A, Dili A, Lemaire J, Mansvelt B, Molle G, Bertrand C. Laparoscopic ultrasonography as a good alternative to intraoperative cholangiography (IOC) during laparoscopic cholecystectomy: results of prospective study. Acta Chir Belg 2009; 109: 312-316 [PMID: 19943585 DOI: 10.1080/00015458.2009.11680431]
- 75 Olsen AK, Bjerkeset OA. Laparoscopic ultrasound (LUS) in gastrointestinal surgery. Eur J Ultrasound 1999; 10: 159-170 [PMID: 10586020 DOI: 10.1016/s0929-8266(99)00053-1]
- 76 Buddingh KT, Nieuwenhuijs VB, van Buuren L, Hulscher JB, de Jong JS, van Dam GM. Intraoperative assessment of biliary anatomy for prevention of bile duct injury: a review of current and future patient safety interventions. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 2449-2461 [PMID: 21487883 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1639-8]
- 77 Lim SH, Tan HTA, Shelat VG. Comparison of indocyanine green dye fluorescent cholangiography with intra-operative cholangiography in laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 1511-1520 [PMID: 33398590 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-08164-5]
- 78 Son GM, Ahn HM, Lee IY, Ha GW. Multifunctional Indocyanine Green Applications for Fluorescence-Guided Laparoscopic Colorectal Surgery. Ann Coloproctol 2021; 37: 133-140 [PMID: 34102813 DOI: 10.3393/ac.2021.05.07]
- 79 Felli E, Ishizawa T, Cherkaoui Z, Diana M, Tripon S, Baumert TF, Schuster C, Pessaux P. Laparoscopic anatomical liver resection for malignancies using positive or negative staining technique with intraoperative indocyanine green-fluorescence imaging. HPB (Oxford) 2021; 23: 1647-1655 [PMID: 34289953 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2021.05.006]
- Diamantis T, Kontos M, Arvelakis A, Syroukis S, Koronarchis D, Papalois A, Agapitos E, 80 Bastounis E, Lazaris AC. Comparison of monopolar electrocoagulation, bipolar electrocoagulation, Ultracision, and Ligasure. Surg Today 2006; 36: 908-913 [PMID: 16998685 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-006-3254-1]
- 81 Chapron C, Pierre F, Harchaoui Y, Lacroix S, Béguin S, Querleu D, Lansac J, Dubuisson JB. Gastrointestinal injuries during gynaecological laparoscopy. Hum Reprod 1999; 14: 333-337 [PMID: 10099974 DOI: 10.1093/humrep/14.2.333]
- 82 Vilos G, Latendresse K, Gan BS. Electrophysical properties of electrosurgery and capacitive induced current. Am J Surg 2001; 182: 222-225 [PMID: 11587681 DOI: 10.1016/s0002-9610(01)00712-7]
- 83 Massarweh NN, Cosgriff N, Slakey DP. Electrosurgery: history, principles, and current and future uses. J Am Coll Surg 2006; 202: 520-530 [PMID: 16500257 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2005.11.017]
- 84 Montero PN, Robinson TN, Weaver JS, Stiegmann GV. Insulation failure in laparoscopic instruments. Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 462-465 [PMID: 19572175 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-009-0601-5]
- 85 Harold KL, Pollinger H, Matthews BD, Kercher KW, Sing RF, Heniford BT. Comparison of ultrasonic energy, bipolar thermal energy, and vascular clips for the hemostasis of small-, medium-, and large-sized arteries. Surg Endosc 2003; 17: 1228-1230 [PMID: 12799888 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-002-8833-7]
- 86 American Society of Anesthesiologists. Practice advisory for the perioperative management of patients with cardiac implantable electronic devices: pacemakers and implantable cardioverterdefibrillators: an updated report by the american society of anesthesiologists task force on perioperative management of patients with cardiac implantable electronic devices. Anesthesiology 2011; 114: 247-261 [PMID: 21245737 DOI: 10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181fbe7f6]
- 87 Govekar HR, Robinson TN, Stiegmann GV, McGreevy FT. Residual heat of laparoscopic energy devices: how long must the surgeon wait to touch additional tissue? Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 3499-3502 [PMID: 21594739 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1742-x]
- Devassy R, Hanif S, Krentel H, Verhoeven HC, la Roche LAT, De Wilde RL. Laparoscopic 88 ultrasonic dissectors: technology update by a review of literature. Med Devices (Auckl) 2019; 12: 1-7 [PMID: 30643470 DOI: 10.2147/MDER.S113262]
- Levy BS, Soderstrom RM, Dail DH. Bowel injuries during laparoscopy. Gross anatomy and 89 histology. J Reprod Med 1985; 30: 168-172 [PMID: 3158738]
- 90 Chapron C, Querleu D, Bruhat MA, Madelenat P, Fernandez H, Pierre F, Dubuisson JB. Surgical complications of diagnostic and operative gynaecological laparoscopy: a series of 29,966 cases. Hum Reprod 1998; 13: 867-872 [PMID: 9619539 DOI: 10.1093/humrep/13.4.867]
- 91 Hussain A. Difficult laparoscopic cholecystectomy: current evidence and strategies of management. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2011; 21: 211-217 [PMID: 21857467 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e318220f1b1]
- Zama N, Fazio VW, Jagelman DG, Lavery IC, Weakley FL, Church JM. Efficacy of pelvic packing 92 in maintaining hemostasis after rectal excision for cancer. Dis Colon Rectum 1988; 31: 923-928 [PMID: 3215096 DOI: 10.1007/BF02554887]
- Pollard CW, Nivatvongs S, Rojanasakul A, Ilstrup DM. Carcinoma of the rectum. Profiles of 93 intraoperative and early postoperative complications. Dis Colon Rectum 1994; 37: 866-874 [PMID: 8076485 DOI: 10.1007/BF02052590]
- 94 Seyednejad H, Imani M, Jamieson T, Seifalian AM. Topical haemostatic agents. Br J Surg 2008; 95: 1197-1225 [PMID: 18763249 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.6357]
- 95 Vecchio R, Catalano R, Basile F, Spataro C, Caputo M, Intagliata E. Topical hemostasis in laparoscopic surgery. G Chir 2016; 37: 266-270 [PMID: 28350974 DOI: 10.11138/gchir/2016.37.6.266



- Patanè F, Zingarelli E, Verzini A, di Summa M. Complication due to excessive use of Surgicel. Eur 96 J Cardiothorac Surg 2001; 20: 1034 [PMID: 11675198 DOI: 10.1016/s1010-7940(01)00967-8]
- 97 Sandhu GS, Elexpuru-Camiruaga JA, Buckley S. Oxidized cellulose (Surgicel) granulomata mimicking tumour recurrence. Br J Neurosurg 1996; 10: 617-619 [PMID: 9115663 DOI: 10.1080/02688699646989
- Ibrahim MF, Aps C, Young CP. A foreign body reaction to Surgicel mimicking an abscess 98 following cardiac surgery. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2002; 22: 489-90; author reply 490 [PMID: 12204761 DOI: 10.1016/s1010-7940(02)00328-7]
- 99 Piozzi GN, Reitano E, Panizzo V, Rubino B, Bona D, Tringali D, Micheletto G. Practical Suggestions for Prevention of Complications Arising from Oxidized Cellulose Retention: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Am J Case Rep 2018; 19: 812-819 [PMID: 29991675 DOI: 10.12659/AJCR.910060]
- Jones CM, Pierre KB, Nicoud IB, Stain SC, Melvin WV 3rd. Electrosurgery. Curr Surg 2006; 63: 100 458-463 [PMID: 17084778 DOI: 10.1016/j.cursur.2006.06.017]
- 101 Chandra P, Phalgune D, Shah S. Comparison of the Clinical Outcome and Complications in Laparoscopic Hernia Repair of Inguinal Hernia With Mesh Fixation Using Fibrin Glue vs Tacker. Indian J Surg 2016; 78: 464-470 [PMID: 28100943 DOI: 10.1007/s12262-015-1410-9]
- 102 Sajid MS, Ladwa N, Kalra L, Hutson K, Sains P, Baig MK. A meta-analysis examining the use of tacker fixation vs no-fixation of mesh in laparoscopic inguinal hernia repair. Int J Surg 2012; 10: 224-231 [DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2012.03.001]
- Arora S, Sevdalis N, Nestel D, Woloshynowych M, Darzi A, Kneebone R. The impact of stress on 103 surgical performance: a systematic review of the literature. Surgery 2010; 147: 318-330, 330.e1 [PMID: 20004924 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2009.10.007]
- 104 Berguer R, Smith WD, Chung YH. Performing laparoscopic surgery is significantly more stressful for the surgeon than open surgery. Surg Endosc 2001; 15: 1204-1207 [PMID: 11727101 DOI: 10.1007/s004640080030]
- 105 The SAGES Safe Cholecystectomy Program. Strategies for Minimizing Bile Duct Injuries. SAGES. [cited 10 January 2021]. Available from: https://www.sages.org/safe-cholecystectomyprogram
- 106 Chowbey P, Baijal M, Kantharia NS, Khullar R, Sharma A, Soni V. Mesenteric Defect Closure Decreases the Incidence of Internal Hernias Following Laparoscopic Roux-En-Y Gastric Bypass: a Retrospective Cohort Study. Obes Surg 2016; 26: 2029-2034 [PMID: 26757920 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-016-2049-8]
- 107 de la Cruz-Muñoz N, Cabrera JC, Cuesta M, Hartnett S, Rojas R. Closure of mesenteric defect can lead to decrease in internal hernias after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2011; 7: 176-180 [PMID: 21126922 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2010.10.003]
- 108 Palser TR, Ceney A, Navarro A, Swift S, Bowrey DJ, Beckingham IJ. Variation in laparoscopic anti-reflux surgery across England: a 5-year review. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 3208-3214 [PMID: 29368285 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6038-y]
- 109 Edwin B, Raeder I, Trondsen E, Kaaresen R, Buanes T. Outpatient laparoscopic adrenalectomy in patients with Conn's syndrome. Surg Endosc 2001; 15: 589-591 [PMID: 11591947 DOI: 10.1007/s004640090021
- Buunen M, Gholghesaei M, Veldkamp R, Meijer DW, Bonjer HJ, Bouvy ND. Stress response to 110 laparoscopic surgery: a review. Surg Endosc 2004; 18: 1022-1028 [PMID: 15136930 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-003-9169-7
- 111 Jin F, Chung F. Multimodal analgesia for postoperative pain control. J Clin Anesth 2001; 13: 524-539 [PMID: 11704453 DOI: 10.1016/s0952-8180(01)00320-8]
- 112 Miskovic A, Lumb AB. Postoperative pulmonary complications. Br J Anaesth 2017; 118: 317-334 [PMID: 28186222 DOI: 10.1093/bja/aex002]
- Patel MI, Hardman DT, Nicholls D, Fisher CM, Appleberg M. The incidence of deep venous 113 thrombosis after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Med J Aust 1996; 164: 652-654, 656 [PMID: 86570261
- 114 Leissner KB, Shanahan JL, Bekker PL, Amirfarzan H. Enhanced Recovery After Surgery in Laparoscopic Surgery. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2017; 27: 883-891 [PMID: 28829221 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2017.0239]
- 115 Rockall TA, Demartines N. Laparoscopy in the era of enhanced recovery. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 28: 133-142 [PMID: 24485261 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2013.11.001]
- Vlug MS, Bartels SA, Wind J, Ubbink DT, Hollmann MW, Bemelman WA; Collaborative LAFA 116 Study Group. Which fast track elements predict early recovery after colon cancer surgery? Colorectal Dis 2012; 14: 1001-1008 [PMID: 21985079 DOI: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2011.02854.x]
- 117 Melloul E, Hübner M, Scott M, Snowden C, Prentis J, Dejong CH, Garden OJ, Farges O, Kokudo N, Vauthey JN, Clavien PA, Demartines N. Guidelines for Perioperative Care for Liver Surgery: Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS) Society Recommendations. World J Surg 2016; 40: 2425-2440 [PMID: 27549599 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-016-3700-1]
- 118 Melloul E, Lassen K, Roulin D, Grass F, Perinel J, Adham M, Wellge EB, Kunzler F, Besselink MG, Asbun H, Scott MJ, Dejong CHC, Vrochides D, Aloia T, Izbicki JR, Demartines N. Guidelines for Perioperative Care for Pancreatoduodenectomy: Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS) Recommendations 2019. World J Surg 2020; 44: 2056-2084 [PMID: 32161987 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-020-05462-w



- 119 Gustafsson UO, Scott MJ, Hubner M, Nygren J, Demartines N, Francis N, Rockall TA, Young-Fadok TM, Hill AG, Soop M, de Boer HD, Urman RD, Chang GJ, Fichera A, Kessler H, Grass F, Whang EE, Fawcett WJ, Carli F, Lobo DN, Rollins KE, Balfour A, Baldini G, Riedel B, Ljungqvist O. Guidelines for Perioperative Care in Elective Colorectal Surgery: Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS®) Society Recommendations: 2018. World J Surg 2019; 43: 659-695 [PMID: 30426190 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-018-4844-y]
- 120 Low DE, Allum W, De Manzoni G, Ferri L, Immanuel A, Kuppusamy M, Law S, Lindblad M, Maynard N, Neal J, Pramesh CS, Scott M, Mark Smithers B, Addor V, Ljungavist O, Guidelines for Perioperative Care in Esophagectomy: Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS®) Society Recommendations. World J Surg 2019; 43: 299-330 [PMID: 30276441 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-018-4786-41
- Ban KA, Minei JP, Laronga C, Harbrecht BG, Jensen EH, Fry DE, Itani KM, Dellinger EP, Ko CY, 121 Duane TM. American College of Surgeons and Surgical Infection Society: Surgical Site Infection Guidelines, 2016 Update. J Am Coll Surg 2017; 224: 59-74 [PMID: 27915053 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2016.10.029]
- Pomposelli JJ, Baxter JK 3rd, Babineau TJ, Pomfret EA, Driscoll DF, Forse RA, Bistrian BR. Early 122 postoperative glucose control predicts nosocomial infection rate in diabetic patients. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 1998; 22: 77-81 [PMID: 9527963 DOI: 10.1177/014860719802200277]
- 123 Meister KM, Hufford T, Tu C, Khorgami Z, Schauer PR, Brethauer SA, Aminian A. Clinical significance of perioperative hyperglycemia in bariatric surgery: evidence for better perioperative glucose management. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2018; 14: 1725-1731 [PMID: 30245036 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2018.07.028]
- 124 Dhatariya K, Levy N, Kilvert A, Watson B, Cousins D, Flanagan D, Hilton L, Jairam C, Leyden K, Lipp A, Lobo D, Sinclair-Hammersley M, Rayman G; Joint British Diabetes Societies. NHS Diabetes guideline for the perioperative management of the adult patient with diabetes. Diabet Med 2012; 29: 420-433 [PMID: 22288687 DOI: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2012.03582.x]
- 125 Jørgensen ME, Andersson C, Venkatesan S, Sanders RD. Beta-blockers in noncardiac surgery: Did observational studies put us back on safe ground? Br J Anaesth 2018; 121: 16-25 [PMID: 29935568 DOI: 10.1016/j.bja.2018.02.004]
- Kaloo P, Armstrong S, Kaloo C, Jordan V. Interventions to reduce shoulder pain following 126 gynaecological laparoscopic procedures. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2019; 1: CD011101 [PMID: 30699235 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011101.pub2]
- Donatsky AM, Bjerrum F, Gögenur I. Intraperitoneal instillation of saline and local anesthesia for 127 prevention of shoulder pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a systematic review. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 2283-2292 [PMID: 23355159 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2760-z]
- 128 Sao CH, Chan-Tiopianco M, Chung KC, Chen YJ, Horng HC, Lee WL, Wang PH. Pain after laparoscopic surgery: Focus on shoulder-tip pain after gynecological laparoscopic surgery. J Chin Med Assoc 2019; 82: 819-826 [PMID: 31517775 DOI: 10.1097/JCMA.000000000000190]
- 129 Farooqui MO, Bazzoli JM. Significance of radiologic evidence of free air following laparoscopy. J Reprod Med 1976; 16: 119-125 [PMID: 130487]



E WŨ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 January 16; 14(1): 17-28

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.17

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Endoscopic cryotherapy: Indications, techniques, and outcomes involving the gastrointestinal tract

Amaninder Dhaliwal, Syed M Saghir, Harmeet S Mashiana, Annie Braseth, Banreet S Dhindsa, Daryl Ramai, Pushpak Taunk, Rene Gomez-Esquivel, Aamir Dam, Jason Klapman, Douglas G Adler

ORCID number: Amaninder Dhaliwal 0000-0002-9761-437X; Syed M Saghir 0000-0001-5462-1767: Harmeet S Mashiana 0000-0002-9019-7657; Annie Braseth 0000-0002-2288-4711; Banreet S Dhindsa 0000-0002-9858-0941; Daryl Ramai 0000-0002-2460-7806; Pushpak Taunk 0000-0002-1695-6563; Rene Gomez-Esquivel 0000-0003-4666-1544; Aamir Dam 0000-0002-2696-708X; Jason Klapman 0000-0002-0763-5151; Douglas G Adler 0000-0003-3214-6285.

Author contributions: All authors contributed to the conception and design, acquisition of data and drafting of manuscript; all authors approved the final version of the article, including the authorship list

Conflict-of-interest statement: There is no conflict of interest from any of the authors.

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Amaninder Dhaliwal, Division of Gastroenterology and Advanced Endoscopy, McLeod Regional Medical Center, Florence, SC 29501, United States

Syed M Saghir, Division of Gastroenterology, Creighton University School of Medicine, Omaha, NE 68124, United States

Harmeet S Mashiana, Banreet S Dhindsa, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, NE 68198-2000, United States

Annie Braseth, Division of Gastroenterology, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA 52242-1009, United States

Daryl Ramai, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Utah School of Medicine, Salt Lake City, UT 84132, United States

Pushpak Taunk, Rene Gomez-Esquivel, Division of Gastroenterology, USF Health, Tampa, FL 33612, United States

Aamir Dam, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Moffitt Cancer Center, Tampa, FL 33612, United States

Jason Klapman, Gastrointestinal Tumor Program, Moffitt Cancer Center, Tampa, FL 33612, United States

Douglas G Adler, Center for Advanced Therapeutic Endoscopy, Porter Adventist Hospital, Center Health, Denver, CO 80210, United States

Corresponding author: Douglas G Adler, AGAF, FACG, FASGE, MD, Center for Advanced Therapeutic Endoscopy, Porter Adventist Hospital, Center Health, 2525 S Downing St, Denver, CO 80210, United States. dougraham2001@gmail.com

Abstract

Endoscopic cryotherapy is a technique utilized for the ablation of target tissue within the gastrointestinal tract. A cryotherapy system utilizes the endoscopic application of cryogen such as liquid nitrogen, carbon dioxide or liquid nitrous oxide. This leads to disruption of cell membranes, apoptosis, and thrombosis of local blood vessels within the target tissue. Several trials utilizing cryotherapy for Barrett's esophagus (BE) with variable dysplasia, gastric antral vascular ectasia (GAVE), esophageal carcinoma, radiation proctitis, and metastatic esophageal



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt ps://creativecommons.org/Licens es/by-nc/4.0/

Received: January 8, 2021 Peer-review started: January 8, 2021 First decision: October 17, 2021 Revised: October 31, 2021 Accepted: December 25, 2021 Article in press: December 25, 2021 Published online: January 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Gunay S, Xi K S-Editor: Wang JL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang JL



carcinomas have shown safety and efficacy. More recently, liquid nitrogen cryotherapy (cryodilation) was shown to be safe and effective for the treatment of a benign esophageal stricture which was refractory to dilations, steroid injections, and stenting. Moreover, liquid nitrogen cryotherapy is associated with less post procedure pain as compared to radiofrequency ablation in BE with comparable ablation rates. In patients with GAVE, cryotherapy was found to be less tedious as compared to argon plasma coagulation. Adverse events from cryotherapy most commonly include chest pain, esophageal strictures, and bleeding. Gastric perforations did occur as well, but less often. In summary, endoscopic cryotherapy is a promising and growing field, which was first demonstrated in BE, but the use now spans for several other disease processes. Larger randomized controlled trials are needed before its role can be established for these different diseases.

Key Words: Cryotherapy; Gastric antral vascular ectasia; Barrett's esophagus; Esophageal cancer; Palliative therapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Cryotherapy involves freeze-thaw cycles of tissue to eradicate problematic lesions such as Barrett's esophagus with variable dysplasia, gastric antral vascular ectasia, radiation proctitis, esophageal carcinomas and metastatic esophageal carcinomas. Two of the most used cryotherapy systems involve liquid nitrogen and carbon dioxide. Cryoballoon focal ablation system is another system, but not widely available. Cryotherapy systems have shown efficacy for these conditions even in patients who were refractory to the current standards of care.

Citation: Dhaliwal A, Saghir SM, Mashiana HS, Braseth A, Dhindsa BS, Ramai D, Taunk P, Gomez-Esquivel R, Dam A, Klapman J, Adler DG. Endoscopic cryotherapy: Indications, techniques, and outcomes involving the gastrointestinal tract. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(1): 17-28

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i1/17.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.17

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic cryotherapy is a technique utilized for the ablation of target tissue within the gastrointestinal (GI) tract. A cryotherapy system utilizes the endoscopic application of cryogen such as liquid nitrogen or liquid nitrous oxide to the target tissue leading to disruption of cell membranes, apoptosis, and thrombosis of local blood vessels. Endoscopic cryotherapy first showed success in the treatment of Barrett's esophagus (BE), but over time has been used for both treatment and symptomatic relief of many disease processes throughout the GI tract. This review will discuss the current and future roles of cryotherapy in GI endoscopy.

MECHANISM OF ACTION

Cryotherapy achieves tissue destruction *via* two mechanisms, which include both immediate and delayed effects, while simultaneously preserving the cryo-resistant structures. The initial effect of cryotherapy is the formation of ice crystals by freezing the intracellular and extracellular water in the tissues. The ice crystals lead to the disruption of the cell membranes and protein denaturation. This creates an osmotic gradient, which draws water from the intracellular compartment leading to the cell dehydration and destruction^[1-3]. The degree of cell death is similar to other modalities which are heat based like radiofrequency ablation (RFA) or argon plasma coagulation (APC) but this method preserves the architecture of the underlying tissue and the extracellular matrix which reduces scarring[1]. Cellular death of peripheral tissues that does not occur from direct injury by cryoablation may eventually die via



apoptosis, caused by activation of cytochrome C due to the mitochondrial injury [4,5].

The thawing process follows the initial freezing mechanism^[6]. During this phase, there is fusion of intracellular ice crystals, with the maximum effect occurring at -20degrees-C to -50-degrees-C, which further damages the cell membranes. In addition, there is an indirect injury to the vascular endothelium *via* the fusion of ice crystals resulting in tissue necrosis and ischemia, due to the platelet aggregation, thrombus formation and regional hyperemia[7-9]. The risk of perforation in cryotherapy is decreased as collagen and elastin fibers are cryo-resistant as compared to the epithelial cells[10,11].

TYPES OF ENDOSCOPIC CRYOTHERAPY METHODS

Currently, the two types of endoscopic cryotherapy methods which are commercially available include liquid nitrogen cryotherapy and carbon dioxide (CO₂) cryotherapy.

Liquid nitrogen cryotherapy

In this technique, a contact-free low-pressure spray of liquid nitrogen is delivered through a 7F catheter and reaches a temperature of -196-degrees-C, which freezes the GI mucosa (Figure 1). During this process, the catheter and the endoscope experience a rapid drop in temperature and become less compliant, which makes it difficult to operate the endoscope and/or move the catheter in the biopsy channel [2,12]. As nitrogen gas expands at room temperature, it leads to rapid cooling due to the Joule-Thompson effect (rapid expansion of a gas leading to a change in temperature of a gas). To warm the cryoprobe, the depressurized gas can be vented out and a heating circuit within in the catheter is necessary to maintain pliability of the device[2,13].

Prior to liquid nitrogen cryotherapy, a 20 F dual-channel decompression oral-gastric tube is placed to allow for both active and passive gas venting to reduce the risk of GI perforation[14]. This is utilized because after the liquid nitrogen spray freezes the tissue, the warmth transforms it into nitrogen gas, which expands at a rate of 6-8 L in a 20 s liquid nitrogen spray[15]. During the procedure, the abdomen is frequently examined by palpation, usually by an assistant, to ensure adequate decompression and to alert staff if distention is recognized[16].

CO,-based cryotherapy

In this technique, a compressed CO_2 gas spray is applied through a catheter with a 0.005-inch diameter tip opening. The CO₂ gas reaches a temperature of -78-degrees-C and is delivered at a rate of 6-8 L/min at a pressure of 450-750 psi[14]. A suction cap is placed on the distal end of the endoscope which is connected to the CO₂ evacuation system, and this allows venting of the CO₂ gas build up to avoid distention[14,17]. The CO₂ gas is vented simultaneously as cryotherapy is being delivered. Unlike liquid nitrogen cryotherapy, a heating circuit is not necessary since the endoscope and the catheter delivering the CO₂ gas are not at risk of freezing[12].

Differences between liquid nitrogen cryotherapy and CO₂ based cryotherapy: Several differences exist between liquid nitrogen cryotherapy and CO₂ cryotherapy systems aside from the type of gases and temperatures utilized. Both systems can cause abdominal distension as the cryogen changes to a gaseous state, however, this is less problematic with the CO₂-based system because of a low-profile catheter which evacuates the excess CO2. Both systems have issues with fogging of the endoscope lens, which compromises visualization. The CO₂ based system is comparatively cheaper and can be stored at room temperature as compared to the liquid nitrogen system, which requires storage in expensive containers to maintain a temperature between 195.8-210-degrees-C[12,18].

Duration and dosage of cryotherapy: Cryotherapy involves two stepwise processes: Freezing and thawing, often performed in cycles. The amount of tissue injury caused by cryotherapy depends on the rate and duration of cooling, the number of freezethaw cycles, and the distance from the target tissue to the origin of the spray. A critical limitation of cryotherapy is that dosimetry data for this technology is lacking, and is, for all intents and purposes, largely unknown. Initial dosing regimens on BE patients consisted of 3 cycles of 20 s each, which was changed to 4 cycles of 10 s each after over distention in a Marfans syndrome patient led to a gastric perforation. The clinical experience suggests that freeze times of 10-15 s may be efficacious for short term in ablation of BE[19].





Figure 1 Liquid nitrogen cryotherapy for Barrett's esophagus. A: Long segment Barrett's esophagus pre-cryotherapy intervention under narrow band imaging; B: Application of liquid nitrogen cryotherapy in Barrett's esophagus; C: Crystallization post cryotherapy in Barrett's esophagus; D: Post cryotherapy changes seen in Barrett's esophagus.

In a study performed in a porcine animal model, the CO₂ system demonstrated a dose-dependent effect on tissue damage based on seconds of CO₂ spray. A 15 s spray caused minimal necrosis, a 30 s spray caused damage to the submucosa and a 120 s spray caused damage to the muscularis propria[20]. In another porcine study, liquid nitrogen was sprayed for 10-60 s and did not appear to show a dose-dependent effect on tissue[21]. This emphasizes how poorly the technology is understood.

Despite our poor understanding of dosimetry, the varying doses of cryotherapy used to date have shown efficacy with an acceptable safety profile in clinical settings. It is believed that longer freeze times maybe needed for the palliative treatment of esophageal cancer. There is limited data describing the clinical outcomes to compare the various freeze durations and number of freeze-thaw cycles^[19].

UTILITY OF CRYOTHERAPY IN VARIOUS GI ETIOLOGIES

BE

BE, first described in 1950 by Dr. Norman Barrett, a British thoracic surgeon, refers to replacement of normal squamous epithelium of the esophagus by columnar epithelium, at least 1 cm above the gastro-esophageal junction, and is a precursor lesion of esophageal adenocarcinoma (EAC)[22]. Although the incidence of BE is increasing in the western world, the risk of EAC in patients with BE is now estimated to be at least 10 fold higher when compared to the general population[23].

BE is traditionally classified based on endoscopic length of salmon colored mucosa, as long segment BE (LSBE > 3 cm) or short segment BE (SSBE < 3 cm). However, the diagnosis of BE needs histological correlation in addition to endoscopic appearance, which takes into account replacement of esophageal squamous epithelium by columnar epithelium along with presence of goblet cells, a marker of intestinal metaplasia (IM)[22].

Endoscopic ablative techniques remain the treatment of choice for BE patients with dysplasia and/or early esophageal cancer without lymphatic spread^[24]. The available endoscopic ablative techniques include RFA, photodynamic therapy and cryotherapy. RFA combined with endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) has become the standard treatment for BE because of its demonstrated efficacy, cost effectiveness, and better



side effect profile[25]. For limited surface areas, APC and bipolar probes are a less expensive alternative compared to cryotherapy. However, these procedures may have higher BE recurrence rates [13,26,27].

Liquid nitrogen cryotherapy in BE: A pilot study of liquid nitrogen cryotherapy published in 2005 reporting on only 11 patients with BE and variable dysplasia achieved complete endoscopic and histologic eradication in 82% of patients[28]. A subsequent multi-center study of 77 patients utilizing liquid nitrogen cryotherapy therapy for BE high grade dysplasia (HGD), BE dysplasia, and BE IM achieved complete eradication at rates of 94%, 88% and 53%, respectively. Additionally, complete remission of intramucosal cancer and carcinoma was seen in all 7 patients. The most common adverse event (AE) was chest pain at 17.6%. Three patients developed a stricture which was successfully managed endoscopically with dilation. Gastric distention from liquid nitrogen therapy led to a perforation in a patient with Marfan's syndrome^[29].

A recent study by Ramay et al[30] looked at the efficacy of liquid nitrogen cryotherapy on BE-HGD and intramucosal adenocarcinoma (IMC). This study included 50 patients who were analyzed over 3 years and 40 patients who were analyzed over 5 years. The initial rates of complete remission of HGD, dysplasia, and IM were 98%, 90%, and 60% and were found to be comparable at 3 and 5 years. Incidence rates of recurrent IM, dysplasia, and HGD/EAC on follow-up after initial complete eradication of IM were 12.2%, 4.0%, and 1.4% per person-year for the 5-year cohort.

Cryotherapy ablation compared against RFA for BE: A recently published noninferiority trial comparing RFA with liquid nitrogen cryotherapy in 31 patients with HGD and early adenocarcinoma found similar results between the two groups. Complete remission of BE in patients undergoing RFA vs liquid nitrogen was 21% vs 12%, respectively. Pain scores were significantly lower in the liquid nitrogen cryotherapy group as compared to the RFA group. There was no major procedure related AEs. These results are preliminary as we are awaiting results of the complete trial[31]. Similar findings were demonstrated in a different study regarding lower post procedure pain scores in those undergoing liquid nitrogen cryotherapy as compared to RFA[32].

A retrospective study with 154 patients were treated for Barrett's dysplasia, IM or HGD with either RFA or liquid nitrogen cryotherapy. Complete remission of HGD was comparable between both groups at 88%. Complete remission of IM was more successful in RFA vs cryotherapy (67% vs 41%) and statistically significant. Complete remission of dysplasia was also comparable between RFA vs cryotherapy (88% vs 79%) [33]. Similar results were also seen in a recent retrospective study by Fasullo *et al*[34] which included 100 patients in the RFA group and 62 patients in the liquid nitrogen cryotherapy group.

Cryotherapy has several potential advantages over RFA, which include fewer complications (pain, stricture), cost effectiveness and a no contact technique. Disadvantages of cryotherapy include the following: abdominal distention due to gas, difficulty in visualization during the endoscopic procedure due to freezing of tissue and barotrauma, poor dosimetry, and limited outcome data compared to RFA.

CO₂ cryotherapy in BE: Data to establish the durability of CO₂ cryotherapy as a treatment for BE is limited. In a single center study of 64 patients with BE reported complete remission of IMC, HGD and IM in 77%, 94% and 55% of patients, respectively[35]. This was the largest study demonstrating the safety and long-term efficacy results of CO₂ cryotherapy and the results were comparable to that seen with liquid nitrogen cryotherapy[35].

According to a small single center prospective case series of 10 patients, a negative experience led to an early termination of a study due to an insufficient effect of CO₂ cryoablation in BE and early neoplasia. Most patients underwent EMR prior to cryotherapy. Complete remission of IM and dysplasia in 9 patients was reported to be 11% and 44% at the 6 mo follow up, respectively. Two noteworthy AEs included gastric perforation and esophageal laceration[36].

Cryoballoon focal ablation system using nitrous oxide for BE: A cryoballoon-based system is the most recent developed endoscopic cryotherapy system and ablates mucosa via direct contact of an inflated balloon tip catheter filled with nitrous oxide [14,37]. The balloon reaches temperatures close to -80-degrees-C[38]. The device has been slow to achieve widespread commercial release.

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

In a study published the same year by Sawas et al[39], 42 patients underwent cryoballoon focal ablation system (CbFAS) of which 37 had unsuccessful prior BE treatments indicating a more challenging cohort. Complete remission of dysplasia and IM were achieved in 54.8% and 9.5% of patients over a mean follow up period of 7.5 \pm 5.7 mo.

A multicenter non-randomized comparative study of 46 patients utilizing CbFAS vs RFA showed comparable outcomes (88% vs 90%) for SSBE regression. There were 20 patients in the CbFAS group and 26 in the RFA group. Peak pain and duration of pain was reported to be significantly lower in the CbFAS group[40].

Canto et al[41] recently published a large multicenter trial on 120 patients of which 45% had previously received EMR for BE. The rates of complete remission of dysplasia and IM rates in 94 patients who have completed 12 mo of follow up are 97% and 91%, respectively. Fifteen patients developed strictures, which were treated with dilation. Three other patients developed serious AEs: 1 perforation after stricture dilation, 1 deep laceration after dilation, and 1 upper GI bleed. So far BE has not been seen on follow up biopsies post CbFAS. This is the largest trial to date representing the efficacy of CbFAS for BE.

Outcomes regarding this technique are variable and require confirmation by further studies. There are a few clinical trials being conducted for CbFAS effect on BE and we await their results.

CbFAS compared to liquid nitrogen cryotherapy for BE: Recently, a retrospective study compared cryoballoon therapy to liquid nitrogen cryospray. Forty-six patients were treated with CbFAS and 25 were treated with liquid nitrogen cryospray. They reported the complete eradication rates of dysplasia and IM to be comparable at 95.6% vs 96% and 84.75% vs 80% in the cryoballoon group vs liquid nitrogen cryospray group, respectively. Strictures were reported in 4 of the cryoballoon patients and 3 of the cryospray patients, which were treated with dilation. The authors reported cryoballoon to be more convenient since it uses cartridges prefilled with nitrous oxide as compared to handling a large nitrogen tank. In instances where patients had a large hiatal hernia, needed to be treated in a retroflexed position, or required a large surface area to be targeted, liquid nitrogen cryospray was used instead[37].

Gastric antral vascular ectasia

Gastric antral vascular ectasia (GAVE), also known as 'watermelon stomach', is an uncommon cause of GI bleeding but can often cause clinically significant chronic and severe bleeding. The prevalence of GAVE is estimated to be 0.3% in a large endoscopic series and 4% in highly selected cohorts for obscure GI bleeding. It is often misdiagnosed as antral gastritis and can be difficult to differentiate from portal hypertensive gastropathy[42,43]. Majority of patients with GAVE become transfusion dependent despite iron supplementation[43,44]. The best approach for the treatment has not yet been identified but the standard treatment in most countries is endoscopy based. APC has been a preferred treatment, however, can be very labor intensive due to the large surface area covered and multiple sessions required. Moreover, patients can develop recurrence overtime and may become transfusion dependent[45]. Cryotherapy is another intervention that has been utilized for GAVE, but the data is limited.

The etiology of GAVE is poorly understood however the histopathology demonstrates specific abnormalities involving mucosa and lamina propria[44]. It is commonly associated in patients with cirrhosis, renal disease, cardiac disease and autoimmune disease such as scleroderma^[46]. There are 4 alterations seen: Vascular ectasia of mucosal capillaries, focal thrombosis, spindle cell proliferation and fibrohyalinosis consisting of homogenous substance around the ectatic capillaries of lamina propria[42]. By utilizing cryotherapy, superficial necrosis of the mucosa and submucosa occur followed by re-epithelialization[12].

CO₂ based cryotherapy for GAVE: In a single center pilot study by Cho et al[47], 12 patients with GAVE received 36 CO₂ based cryotherapy treatments with complete response in 50% and partial response in 50%. Eight patients in this cohort had prior unsuccessful APC treatments of which 6 had complete response after CO₂ based cryotherapy. There were no immediate cryotherapy related complications. Some late complications seen on follow up endoscopy included bleeding from a disrupted Schatzki's ring and minor scarring/ulceration in the gastric antrum.

CbFAS with nitrous oxide for GAVE: In a pilot study of 7 patients, complete eradication was seen in 71% after undergoing CbFAS with nitrous oxide. All patients had undergone laser, thermal and APC intervention previously without success. No major AE occurred related to cryotherapy [48]. In another study of 23 patients utilizing



CbFAS, 83% of patients were transfusion independent and 87% had more than 75% eradication of their GAVE at 6 mo[46]. Similar result was reported in a case report using CbFAS in a patient with GAVE who had failed previous treatment with APC [49].

Cryotherapy for GAVE has seemingly promising results but has limited data and requires further investigation with larger trials. One major advantage of cryotherapy in comparison to APC is that it can treat larger surface areas in a shorter amount of time.

Radiation proctitis

One of the most frequent complications after radiation therapy for pelvic malignancies is radiation proctitis[50,51]. The consensus has been that the incidence is related to the dose of radiation, exposure area, delivery method and the use of cytoprotective agents. The dose for most treatments is 45-50 Gy and up to 90 Gy. Complications are less for doses from 45-70 Gy, but doses above 70 Gy cause significant long-standing damage. Depending on the type of radiation therapy used, the incidence for proctitis varies from 1% to as high as 39%[50].

Radiation proctitis can be acute or chronic. Acute proctitis is an inflammatory process occurring within 3 mo of the initial therapy and is usually self-limiting after the radiation treatment has stopped. The treatment of acute proctitis is generally supportive with hydration, anti-diarrheal, steroids or 5-aminosalicylic acid enemas. Chronic proctitis on the other hand, can start during the acute phase of radiation but symptoms do not become obvious until the treatment is stopped around a median of 8-12 mo[52,53]. The treatment for chronic proctitis involves non-invasive methods such as anti-inflammatory agents, sucralfate, short-chain fatty acids, hyperbaric oxygen, antioxidants, or more invasive methods such as ablation and surgery. Invasive methods are reserved for refractory symptoms that have failed medical management. The ablation methods involve formalin, endoscopic coagulation with APC, yttriumaluminum-garnet laser or potassium titanyl phosphate laser, cryotherapy, bipolar electrocoagulation, and hyperbaric oxygen[50,51,54,55]. Surgery carries the risk of morbidity and mortality[56]. APC has shown to be an effective and safe treatment for chronic proctitis with success rates of 80%-95% for bleeding cessation, but controlled trials are lacking [51, 57, 58]. Complications from these therapies may result in deep tissue injuries like ulcerations, perforation and fistulas, whereas cryotherapy has the potential to avoid these problems since the ablation of the mucosa is superficial^[57].

CbFAS with nitrous oxide for radiation proctitis: In a small pilot study of 7 patients who underwent nitrous oxide cryotherapy, 100% resolution of lower GI bleeding was observed with no major AE. All patients had previous unsuccessful treatment with APC[48].

Liquid nitrogen cryotherapy for radiation proctitis: In a small prospective study of 10 patients who underwent liquid nitrogen cryoablation, the rectal telangiectasia density improved in 70% and the symptom severity scores improved in 80%. Cecal perforation due to gaseous overdistention occurred in 1 patient and was managed surgically. Rectal ulceration occurred in another patient, which improved from conservative management[57]. Similar results were seen in another small prospective study of 10 patients. There were no major complications[55].

Differences between APC and cryotherapy for radiation proctitis: Best results with APC have been achieved in mild to moderate radiation proctitis but its role has been limited for severe disease. Cryotherapy on the other hand has shown efficacy in patients with refractory chronic radiation proctitis^[59]. Utilization of APC as compared to cryotherapy can be very time consuming, require bowel preparation to reduce the risk of perforation and may require multiple sessions. Cryotherapy can also be carried out with little or no sedation^[55]. Larger studies need to be conducted to validate these findings and to determine the role of cryotherapy in acute and chronic radiation proctitis.

Squamous cell carcinoma and adenocarcinoma of esophagus

Treatment of symptoms: Dysphagia can be a debilitating symptom in patients with inoperable esophageal carcinoma. Further, it can lead to malnutrition and significant decrease in overall quality of life. Currently the two most common palliative treatments included radiation therapy or esophageal stent placement[60]. These methods may have advantages, but their disadvantages can impair quality of life as well.

In a case series of 49 patients with inoperable malignant dysphagia, 120 liquid nitrogen cryotherapy sessions were conducted, and overall dysphagia scores had improved. Minor AEs were seen in 5% with one patient developing a dilation-related perforation[60]. Cryotherapy may be an alternative treatment option for improving dysphagia with minimal side effects in esophageal carcinoma, however larger studies are needed.

Treatment of EAC and squamous cell cancer: Globally, squamous cell carcinoma of the esophagus comprises 80% of all esophageal carcinomas. These patients have a poor prognosis, however, if diagnosed at the stage of squamous cell neoplasia, then curative endoscopic therapy can be performed. Currently, there is limited data assessing its overall effectiveness.

Cryoballoon focal ablation with liquid nitrous oxide for esophageal cancer: In a prospective trial from China of 80 patients, CbFAS was utilized in patients with one flat intraepithelial neoplasm that was less than 6 cm. Complete eradication occurred in 90% after a single treatment. At the one-year mark, 97% had complete eradication and one had a persistent moderate grade intraepithelial neoplasia. Self-limiting lacerations of the mucosa occurred in 3 patients and no strictures developed[61]. Cryotherapy with CbFAS seems promising, but further studies are needed.

Liquid nitrogen cryotherapy for esophageal cancer: Cash *et al*[62] had described a 73year-old male with stage 3 squamous cell carcinoma of the esophagus who was not a candidate for radiation therapy or surgery, and he achieved complete remission for 24 mo after treatment with liquid nitrogen cryotherapy. The patient did develop a significant stricture, which required several dilations, steroid injections, and temporary stenting.

Tsai *et al*[63] conducted a prospective study utilizing liquid nitrogen cryotherapy in patients with EAC. Eighty-eight patients were analyzed with stages T1a-T2. Complete eradication rates in patients with T1a and T2 were 76.3% and 6.7%, respectively. The most common side effect was stricture and developed in 13.6% of patients. Cryotherapy may be of benefit for treatment in early disease.

Another study done by Ramay *et al*[64] utilized liquid nitrogen cryotherapy for palliation in patients with both invasive adenocarcinoma and squamous esophageal carcinoma. At fifty months, 50% (26) of patients remained alive after treatments. There were few AEs including hematemesis in one patient and stricture formation in 3 with 2 requiring dilations. Overall this method may be a viable treatment palliative treatment option, however larger scale studies are needed.

Survival benefits in metastatic disease: Beyond treatment, another study assessed the impact on overall survival in patients with metastatic esophageal carcinoma. This study retrospectively studied 83 patients with stage IV metastatic esophageal cancer. Thirty-nine patients received chemotherapy alone and 44 patients received chemotherapy and palliative liquid nitrogen cryotherapy. All patients that underwent treatment with cryotherapy had malignant dysphagia. The median overall survival was 19.2 in cryotherapy with chemotherapy and 9.5 mo in with chemotherapy alone. This study demonstrated that cryotherapy might have survival benefits for patients with metastatic esophageal cancer. While the etiology for this is unknown, the authors of the study postulated that cryotherapy can improve dysphagia and thus nutritional status[65].

The role for cryotherapy in palliative treatment of esophageal carcinoma and symptomatic improvement is promising however larger scale studies are needed.

Other uses for cryotherapy

Liquid nitrogen cryotherapy followed by dilation (cryodilation) has been utilized in benign tracheal strictures and stenoses by pulmonologists and thoracic surgeons with improved airway narrowing. Recently a case report described its use in a patient with a benign refractory esophageal stricture who had previously undergone an esophagectomy for an EAC. The patient underwent 7 procedures with liquid nitrogen cryotherapy followed by dilation. Each procedure incorporated 20 s of cryotherapy and 60 s of thaw time for a total of 3 freeze-thaw cycles followed by stricture dilation to 18 mm. The patient's dysphagia had improved, and weight loss was no longer an issue. This procedure was useful in a patient with refractory esophageal stricture, however its role has yet to be established and further randomized controlled trials are needed to evaluate its safety and efficacy in a larger population[66].

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

Endoscopic cryotherapy is a promising and growing field. First demonstrated in BE, the use now spans from cancer treatment to symptomatic improvement in GAVE. Most studies done have been on small populations. Large scale randomized control studies are needed to determine the overall effectiveness and utility of endoscopic cryotherapy in treatment of various GI disorders. The ease of use and the ability for relatively safe and noninvasive procedures makes it a very promising modality for the future.

REFERENCES

- 1 Greenwald BD, Dumot JA, Abrams JA, Lightdale CJ, David DS, Nishioka NS, Yachimski P, Johnston MH, Shaheen NJ, Zfass AM, Smith JO, Gill KR, Burdick JS, Mallat D, Wolfsen HC. Endoscopic spray cryotherapy for esophageal cancer: safety and efficacy. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 686-693 [PMID: 20363410 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.01.042]
- Erinjeri JP, Clark TW. Cryoablation: mechanism of action and devices. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2010; 2 21: S187-S191 [PMID: 20656228 DOI: 10.1016/j.jvir.2009.12.403]
- Gage AA, Baust J. Mechanisms of tissue injury in cryosurgery. Cryobiology 1998; 37: 171-186 3 [PMID: 9787063 DOI: 10.1006/cryo.1998.2115]
- Clarke DM, Robilotto AT, Rhee E, VanBuskirk RG, Baust JG, Gage AA, Baust JM. Cryoablation of renal cancer: variables involved in freezing-induced cell death. Technol Cancer Res Treat 2007; 6: 69-79 [PMID: 17375969 DOI: 10.1177/153303460700600203]
- Hanai A, Yang WL, Ravikumar TS. Induction of apoptosis in human colon carcinoma cells HT29 by 5 sublethal cryo-injury: mediation by cytochrome c release. Int J Cancer 2001; 93: 526-533 [PMID: 11477556 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.1359]
- Baust JG, Gage AA. The molecular basis of cryosurgery. BJU Int 2005; 95: 1187-1191 [PMID: 15892798 DOI: 10.1111/j.1464-410X.2005.05502.x]
- Kahlenberg MS, Volpe C, Klippenstein DL, Penetrante RB, Petrelli NJ, Rodriguez-Bigas MA. Clinicopathologic effects of cryotherapy on hepatic vessels and bile ducts in a porcine model. Ann Surg Oncol 1998; 5: 713-718 [PMID: 9869518 DOI: 10.1007/bf02303482]
- 8 Weber SM, Lee FT. Cryoablation: history, mechanism of action, and guidance modalities. Tumor Ablat 2005; 250-265 [DOI: 10.1007/0-387-28674-8_20]
- Weber SM, Lee FT Jr, Chinn DO, Warner T, Chosy SG, Mahvi DM. Perivascular and intralesional 9 tissue necrosis after hepatic cryoablation: results in a porcine model. Surgery 1997; 122: 742-747 [PMID: 9347851 DOI: 10.1016/s0039-6060(97)90082-9]
- Gage AA, Baust JM, Baust JG. Experimental cryosurgery investigations in vivo. Cryobiology 2009; 10 59: 229-243 [PMID: 19833119 DOI: 10.1016/j.cryobiol.2009.10.001]
- Shepherd JP, Dawber RP. Wound healing and scarring after cryosurgery. Cryobiology 1984; 21: 11 157-169 [PMID: 6713945 DOI: 10.1016/0011-2240(84)90207-4]
- 12 Hu SNY, Adler DG. Endoscopic Cryotherapy: Indications and Efficacy. Pract Gastroenterol 2015; **39**: 19-45
- 13 Muguruma N, Marcon NE. Technique and emerging role of cryotherapy. Tech Gastroint Endos 2010; **12**: 44-48 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tgie.2010.02.002]
- ASGE Technology Committee; Parsi MA, Trindade AJ, Bhutani MS, Melson J, Navaneethan U, 14 Thosani N, Trikudanathan G, Watson RR, Maple JT. Cryotherapy in gastrointestinal endoscopy. VideoGIE 2017; 2: 89-95 [PMID: 29905303 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2017.01.021]
- 15 Halsey KD, Greenwald BD. Cryotherapy in the management of esophageal dysplasia and malignancy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2010; 20: 75-87 [PMID: 19951795 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2009.07.009
- Kaul V, Bittner K, Ullah A, Kothari S. Liquid nitrogen spray cryotherapy-based multimodal 16 endoscopic management of dysplastic Barrett's esophagus and early esophageal neoplasia: retrospective review and long-term follow-up at an academic tertiary care referral center. Dis Esophagus 2020; 33 [PMID: 31909783 DOI: 10.1093/dote/doz095]
- 17 Chen AM, Pasricha PJ. Cryotherapy for Barrett's esophagus: Who, how, and why? Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2011; 21: 111-118 [PMID: 21112501 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2010.09.007]
- Dumot JA, Greenwald BD. Cryotherapy for Barrett's esophagus: does the gas really matter? 18 Endoscopy 2011; 43: 432-433 [PMID: 21448854 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1256332]
- Greenwald BD, Lightdale CJ, Abrams JA, Horwhat JD, Chuttani R, Komanduri S, Upton MP, 19 Appelman HD, Shields HM, Shaheen NJ, Sontag SJ. Barrett's esophagus: endoscopic treatments II. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2011; 1232: 156-174 [PMID: 21950812 DOI: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06050.x]
- Raju GS, Ahmed I, Xiao SY, Brining D, Bhutani MS, Pasricha PJ. Graded esophageal mucosal 20 ablation with cryotherapy, and the protective effects of submucosal saline. Endoscopy 2005; 37: 523-526 [PMID: 15933923 DOI: 10.1055/s-2005-861312]
- 21 Johnston CM, Schoenfeld LP, Mysore JV, Dubois A. Endoscopic spray cryotherapy: a new technique for mucosal ablation in the esophagus. Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 50: 86-92 [PMID:



10385730 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(99)70352-4]

- Booth CL, Thompson KS. Barrett's esophagus: A review of diagnostic criteria, clinical surveillance 22 practices and new developments. J Gastrointest Oncol 2012; 3: 232-242 [PMID: 22943014 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2078-6891.2012.028]
- 23 Hvid-Jensen F, Pedersen L, Drewes AM, Sørensen HT, Funch-Jensen P. Incidence of adenocarcinoma among patients with Barrett's esophagus. N Engl J Med 2011; 365: 1375-1383 [PMID: 21995385 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1103042]
- 24 Sharma P, Shaheen NJ, Katzka D, Bergman JJGHM. AGA Clinical Practice Update on Endoscopic Treatment of Barrett's Esophagus With Dysplasia and/or Early Cancer: Expert Review. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 760-769 [PMID: 31730766 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.09.051]
- 25 Becq A, Camus M, Rahmi G, de Parades V, Marteau P, Dray X. Emerging indications of endoscopic radiofrequency ablation. United European Gastroenterol J 2015; 3: 313-324 [PMID: 26279839 DOI: 10.1177/2050640615571159
- 26 Dumot JA, Greenwald BD. Argon plasma coagulation, bipolar cautery, and cryotherapy: ABC's of ablative techniques. Endoscopy 2008; 40: 1026-1032 [PMID: 19065487 DOI: 10.1055/s-0028-1103414]
- Frederiks CN, Canto MI, Weusten BLAM. Updates in Cryotherapy for Barrett's Esophagus. 27 Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2021; 31: 155-170 [PMID: 33213793 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2020.09.005
- 28 Johnston MH, Eastone JA, Horwhat JD, Cartledge J, Mathews JS, Foggy JR. Cryoablation of Barrett's esophagus: a pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc 2005; 62: 842-848 [PMID: 16301023 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.05.008]
- 29 Greenwald BD, Dumot JA, Horwhat JD, Lightdale CJ, Abrams JA. Safety, tolerability, and efficacy of endoscopic low-pressure liquid nitrogen spray cryotherapy in the esophagus. Dis Esophagus 2010; 23: 13-19 [PMID: 19515183 DOI: 10.1111/j.1442-2050.2009.00991.x]
- 30 Ramay FH, Cui Q, Greenwald BD. Outcomes after liquid nitrogen spray cryotherapy in Barrett's esophagus-associated high-grade dysplasia and intramucosal adenocarcinoma: 5-year follow-up. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 626-632 [PMID: 28235596 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.02.006]
- Jovani M, Lee M, Hur C, Stump N, Chan AT, Nishioka NS. Mo1123 Cryotherapy (Trufreeze™) vs. 31 Radio Frequency Ablation (BarrxTM) for the Treatment of Barrett'S Esophagus with High-Grade Dysplasia and/or Early Adenocarcinoma: Ad Interim Results of a Non-Inferiority Randomized Clinical Trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: AB408 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.04.1884]
- Solomon SS, Kothari S, Smallfield GB, Inamdar S, Stein P, Rodriguez VA, Sima AP, Bittner K, 32 Zfass AM, Kaul V, Trindade AJ. Liquid Nitrogen Spray Cryotherapy is Associated With Less Postprocedural Pain Than Radiofrequency Ablation in Barrett's Esophagus: A Multicenter Prospective Study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2019; 53: e84-e90 [PMID: 29351156 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000000999]
- Thota PN, Arora Z, Dumot JA, Falk G, Benjamin T, Goldblum J, Jang S, Lopez R, Vargo JJ. 33 Cryotherapy and Radiofrequency Ablation for Eradication of Barrett's Esophagus with Dysplasia or Intramucosal Cancer. Dig Dis Sci 2018; 63: 1311-1319 [PMID: 29524114 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-018-5009-4]
- 34 Fasullo M, Shah T, Patel M, Mutha P, Zfass A, Lippman R, Smallfield G. Outcomes of Radiofrequency Ablation Compared to Liquid Nitrogen Spray Cryotherapy for the Eradication of Dysplasia in Barrett's Esophagus. Dig Dis Sci 2021 [PMID: 33954846 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-021-06991-7]
- Canto MI, Shin EJ, Khashab MA, Molena D, Okolo P, Montgomery E, Pasricha P. Safety and 35 efficacy of carbon dioxide cryotherapy for treatment of neoplastic Barrett's esophagus. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 591 [PMID: 25920007 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392200]
- 36 Verbeek RE, Vleggaar FP, Ten Kate FJ, van Baal JW, Siersema PD. Cryospray ablation using pressurized CO₂ for ablation of Barrett's esophagus with early neoplasia: early termination of a prospective series. Endosc Int Open 2015; 3: E107-E112 [PMID: 26135648 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1390759]
- Alshelleh M, Raphael KL, Inamdar S, McKinley MJ, Trindade AJ. Cryoballoon and Cryospray 37 Ablation Therapies are Equivalent for Eradication of Barrett's Esophagus. Tech Innovations Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 23: 110-112 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tige.2020.07.004]
- Sullivan R, Mulki R, Peter S. The role of ablation in the treatment of dysplastic Barrett's esophagus. 38 Ther Adv Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 14: 26317745211049967 [PMID: 34708203 DOI: 10.1177/26317745211049967
- 39 Sawas T, Visrodia K, Zakko L, Leggett C, Wang KK. A Western Experience in the Use of a Novel CryoBalloon Focal Ablation System for the Management of Barrett's Neoplasia: 378. Am J Gastroenterol 2018; 113: S220-S221
- 40 van Munster SN, Overwater A, Haidry R, Bisschops R, Bergman J, Weusten BL. 478 Cryoballoon Ablation of Dysplastic Barrett's Esophagus Causes Shorter Duration and Less Severe Post-Procedural Pain as Compared to Radiofrequency Ablation. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: AB81-AB82
- Canto MI, Trindade AJ, Abrams J, Rosenblum M, Dumot J, Chak A, Iver P, Diehl D, Khara HS, 41 Corbett FS, McKinley M, Shin EJ, Waxman I, Infantolino A, Tofani C, Samarasena J, Chang K, Wang B, Goldblum J, Voltaggio L, Montgomery E, Lightdale CJ, Shaheen NJ. Multifocal Cryoballoon Ablation for Eradication of Barrett's Esophagus-Related Neoplasia: A Prospective Multicenter Clinical Trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1879-1890 [PMID: 33156107 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000822]



- Fuccio L, Mussetto A, Laterza L, Eusebi LH, Bazzoli F. Diagnosis and management of gastric antral 42 vascular ectasia. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 5: 6-13 [PMID: 23330048 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v5.i1.6]
- 43 Gostout CJ, Viggiano TR, Ahlquist DA, Wang KK, Larson MV, Balm R. The clinical and endoscopic spectrum of the watermelon stomach. J Clin Gastroenterol 1992; 15: 256-263 [PMID: 1479175 DOI: 10.1097/00004836-199210000-00019]
- Jabbari M, Cherry R, Lough JO, Daly DS, Kinnear DG, Goresky CA. Gastric antral vascular ectasia: 44 the watermelon stomach. Gastroenterology 1984; 87: 1165-1170 [PMID: 6332757]
- 45 Dias de Castro F, Boal Carvalho P, Cúrdia Gonçalves T, Magalhães J, Moreira MJ, Marinho C, Cotter J. Treating Gastric Antral Vascular Ectasia - When Argon Therapy Is Not Enough. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2016; 23: 249-253 [PMID: 28868470 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpge.2016.01.002]
- 46 Patel AA, Trindade AJ, Diehl DL, Khara HS, Lee TP, Lee C, Sethi A. Nitrous oxide cryotherapy ablation for refractory gastric antral vascular ectasia. United European Gastroenterol J 2018; 6: 1155-1160 [PMID: 30288277 DOI: 10.1177/2050640618783537]
- Cho S, Zanati S, Yong E, Cirocco M, Kandel G, Kortan P, May G, Marcon N. Endoscopic 47 cryotherapy for the management of gastric antral vascular ectasia. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 68: 895-902 [PMID: 18640673 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.03.1109]
- 48 Kantsevoy SV, Cruz-Correa MR, Vaughn CA, Jagannath SB, Pasricha PJ, Kalloo AN. Endoscopic cryotherapy for the treatment of bleeding mucosal vascular lesions of the GI tract: a pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; 57: 403-406 [PMID: 12612530 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2003.115]
- Trindade AJ, Inamdar S, Sejpal DV. Nitrous oxide CryoBalloon therapy of refractory gastric antral 49 vascular ectasia. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 923-924 [PMID: 28679138 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-111009]
- 50 Do NL, Nagle D, Poylin VY. Radiation proctitis: current strategies in management. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2011; 2011: 917941 [PMID: 22144997 DOI: 10.1155/2011/917941]
- Sebastian S, O'Connor H, O'Morain C, Buckley M. Argon plasma coagulation as first-line treatment 51 for chronic radiation proctopathy. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004; 19: 1169-1173 [PMID: 15377295 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2004.03448.x]
- 52 Denton AS, Andreyev HJ, Forbes A, Maher EJ. Systematic review for non-surgical interventions for the management of late radiation proctitis. Br J Cancer 2002; 87: 134-143 [PMID: 12107832 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6600360]
- Denton A, Forbes A, Andreyev J, Maher EJ. Non surgical interventions for late radiation proctitis in 53 patients who have received radical radiotherapy to the pelvis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2002; CD003455 [PMID: 11869662 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003455]
- 54 Sarin A, Safar B. Management of radiation proctitis. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2013; 42: 913-925 [PMID: 24280407 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2013.08.004]
- 55 Moawad FJ, Maydonovitch CL, Horwhat JD. Efficacy of cryospray ablation for the treatment of chronic radiation proctitis in a pilot study. Dig Endosc 2013; 25: 174-179 [PMID: 23362977 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2012.01355.x]
- Tabaja L, Sidani SM. Management of Radiation Proctitis. Dig Dis Sci 2018; 63: 2180-2188 [PMID: 56 29948565 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-018-5163-8]
- 57 Hou JK, Abudayyeh S, Shaib Y. Treatment of chronic radiation proctitis with cryoablation. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 383-389 [PMID: 21295650 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.10.044]
- Leiper K, Morris AI. Treatment of radiation proctitis. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol) 2007; 19: 724-729 58 [PMID: 17728120 DOI: 10.1016/j.clon.2007.07.008]
- Karamanolis G, Psatha P, Triantafyllou K. Endoscopic treatments for chronic radiation proctitis. 59 World J Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 5: 308-312 [PMID: 23858374 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v5.i7.308]
- Kachaamy T, Prakash R, Kundranda M, Batish R, Weber J, Hendrickson S, Yoder L, Do H, Magat 60 T, Nayar R, Gupta D, DaSilva T, Sangal A, Kothari S, Kaul V, Vashi P. Liquid nitrogen spray cryotherapy for dysphagia palliation in patients with inoperable esophageal cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 447-455 [PMID: 29750984 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.04.2362]
- Ke Y, van Munster SN, Chen J, Liu F, Zhao D, Li W, He S, Zhang Y, Dou L, Liu Y. 1031 61 Endoscopic Cryoballoon Ablation is Safe, Well-Tolerated and Highly Effective in the Eradication of Esophageal Squamous Cell Neoplasia. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: AB141-AB142 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.04.1364]
- 62 Cash BD, Johnston LR, Johnston MH. Cryospray ablation (CSA) in the palliative treatment of squamous cell carcinoma of the esophagus. World J Surg Oncol 2007; 5: 34 [PMID: 17367523 DOI: 10.1186/1477-7819-5-34
- Tsai FC, Ghorbani S, Greenwald BD, Jang S, Dumot JA, McKinley MJ, Shaheen NJ, Habr F, 63 Wolfsen HC, Abrams JA, Lightdale CJ, Nishioka NS, Johnston MH, Zfass A, Coyle WJ. Safety and efficacy of endoscopic spray cryotherapy for esophageal cancer. Dis Esophagus 2017; 30: 1-7 [PMID: 28881903 DOI: 10.1093/dote/dox087]
- 64 Ramay FH, Shaheen NJ, Kaul V, Nieto J, Joshi V, Litle V, Fernando HC, Fukami N, Hoffman BJ, Bizekis C. Tul147 Liquid Nitrogen Spray Cryotherapy for Palliation of Invasive Esophageal Carcinoma: Results from a Multicenter us Registry. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: AB541 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.04.2177]
- Prakash RK, Kachaamy T, Ambrosius M, Magat T, Shin JS, Gupta D, Vashi PG. Tu1256 Impact of 65 Liquid Nitrogen Endoscopic Spray Cryotherapy on Overall Survival in Metastatic Esophageal Cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: AB603-AB604 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.03.1394]
- Roccato MK, Duh E, Mai D, Chehade NEH, Hashimoto R, Samarasena J. CryoDilation: A Novel 66



Treatment for Benign Esophageal Strictures Using Liquid Nitrogen Spray Cryotherapy: 1828. Am J Gastroenterol 2019; 114: S1025-S1026 [DOI: 10.14309/01.ajg.0000596844.98021.7c]



F WŨ

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 January 16; 14(1): 29-34

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.29

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Is gastroscopy necessary before bariatric surgery?

Burhan Hakan Kanat, Serhat Doğan

ORCID number: Burhan Hakan Kanat 0000-0003-1168-0833; Serhat Doğan 0000-0002-3288-2963.

Author contributions: Kanat BH and Doğan S contributed equally to this work; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest to disclose.

Country/Territory of origin: Turkey

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D, D Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, Burhan Hakan Kanat, Serhat Doğan, Department of General Surgery, Malatya Turgut Özal University, School of Medicine, Malatya 44100, Turkey

Corresponding author: Burhan Hakan Kanat, MD, Associate Professor, Chief Doctor, Department of General Surgery, Malatya Turgut Özal University, School of Medicine, Alacakapı Mahallesi Kırkgöz Caddesi No. 70, Malatya 44100, Turkey. burhankanat@hotmail.com

Abstract

Obesity is the abnormal accumulation of fat or adipose tissue in the body. It has become a serious health problem in the world in the last 50 years and is considered a pandemic. Body mass index is a widely used classification. Thus, obese individuals can be easily classified and standardized. Obesity is the second cause of preventable deaths after smoking. Obesity significantly increases mortality and morbidity. We thought of preparing a publication about routine procedures for the preoperative evaluation of obesity. The question that we asked as bariatric and metabolic surgeons but which was not exactly answered in the literature was "Is esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) necessary before bariatric surgery?" We found different answers in our literature review. The European Association of Endoscopic Surgery guidelines recommend EGD for all bariatric procedures. They strongly recommend it for Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB). As a result of a recent study by the members of the British Obesity & Metabolic Surgery Society, preoperative EGD is routinely recommended for patients und-ergoing sleeve gastrectomy, even if they are asymptomatic, but not recommended for RYGB. It is recommended for symptomatic patients scheduled for RYGB. According to the International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel Consensus Statement, preoperative EGD is definitely recommended for patients scheduled for sleeve gastrectomy, but its routine use for RYGB is controversial. However, a different view is that the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy recom-mends endoscopy only for symptomatic patients scheduled for bariatric surgery. In the literature, the primary goal of EGD recommended for sleeve gastrectomy has been interpreted as determining esophagitis caused by gastroesophageal reflux. In the light of the literature, it is stated that this procedure is not necessary in America, while it is routinely recommended in the European continent. Considering medicolegal cases that may occur in the future, we are in favor of performing EGD before bariatric surgery. In conclusion, EGD before bariatric surgery is insurance for both patients and physicians. There is a need for larger and prospective studies to reach more precise conclusions on the subject.



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: February 18, 2021 Peer-review started: February 18, 2021 First decision: May 5, 2021 Revised: May 26, 2021 Accepted: December 22, 2021 Article in press: December 22, 2021 Published online: January 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Ghannam WM. Kidambi TD, Tulumović E S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: Wang TQ, Kerr C P-Editor: Zhang H



Key Words: Bariatric surgery; Preoperative endoscopy; Preoperative bariatric preparation; Esophagogastroduodenoscopy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The European Association of Endoscopic Surgery guidelines recommend esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) for all bariatric procedures. They strongly recommend it for Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB). The British Obesity & Metabolic Surgery Society recommends routine perioperative EGD for sleeve gastrectomy (SG), even if patients are asymptomatic, but not for RYGB. It is recommended for symptomatic patients scheduled for RYGB. According to the International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel Consensus Statement, preoperative EGD is definitely recommended for SG, but its routine use for RYGB is controversial. The American Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Association recommends that endoscopy be performed only on symptomatic patients scheduled for bariatric surgery.

Citation: Kanat BH, Doğan S. Is gastroscopy necessary before bariatric surgery? World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(1): 29-34

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i1/29.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.29

INTRODUCTION

Obesity is the accumulation of excess fat in the body. It is defined by body mass index (BMI). BMI is calculated by dividing body weight in kilograms by the square of height in meters. It is an easy and practical method. Obesity is a serious global public health problem and is considered a pandemic. It is the second most common preventable cause of death after smoking[1-5].

According to the data of the World Health Organization, it is predicted that in 2030, approximately 60% of the world's population will be affected by and 1.1 billion people will be obese[6]. It has been reported that the prevalence of obesity in Turkey has increased in parallel with that in other European countries and has reached high rates of 37% of overweight individuals and 36% of obese individuals[1]. Obesity causes more than 700 billion dollars of health expenditure globally every year.

Studies such as waist-to-hip ratio, skinfold thickness, bioelectrical impedance analysis, computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, dual energy radiographic absorptiometry, and air densitometry are used to define obesity[2,4,7-9].

The etiology of obesity is multifactorial. Genetic and environmental factors are diverse.

Obesity is a disease that is difficult to treat. It is necessary to follow step by step the treatment algorithm. The first step includes healthy eating and lifestyle changes. Exercise is added to the first step treatment in second-line therapy. Behavioral changes are added to the third-line treatment. In the fourth-line treatment, additional drug therapy is added to these. Surgical treatment remains the only option for patients who fail despite all these treatments.

Surgery is not completely safe and can cause fatal complications. The disadvantages of drug treatments are the high number of undesirable side effects, limited effects, and rapid weight gain when patients stop taking drugs[10,11]. The aim of surgical treatment is to reduce morbidity and mortality due to obesity. Providing long-term permanent weight loss with bariatric surgery reduces the metabolic effects of obesity and increases survival. Bariatric surgery can reduce > 50% of excess weight. Compared to nonsurgical methods, surgery causes more effective and permanent weight loss in the long term. In a study conducted by Coskun *et al*[12], it was shown that in obese patients who underwent gastric bypass, it provided a 16.4 kg/m² reduction in BMI in 1 year.

Today, it is generally accepted that bariatric surgery is the most effective and permanent method used in the treatment of obesity. Studies on bariatric surgery have been carried out and clear information and algorithms about which surgical procedure to choose for which patient, postoperative complications and what should be



Table 1 Benefits of gastroscopy before bariatric surgery		
Possible finding	Effect	
Detection of gastroesophageal reflux disease	Selection of surgical technique	
Evaluation of esophagitis	Selection of surgical technique	
Evaluation of gastric mucosa (with biopsy result)	Selection of surgical technique	
	Selection of stapler to be used	
Evaluation of gastric outlet obstruction	Selection of surgical technique	
	Prediction of additional procedure	
Helicobacter pylori test	Treatment plan	
Detection of possible malignancy	Canceling the surgery	
Polyp excisions	Postponing the surgery until the pathology result	
Detection of alkaline reflux gastritis	Selection of surgical technique	
	Treatment planning	
Detection of hiatal hernia	Selection of surgical technique	
	Prediction of additional procedure	

considered when dealing with them, and postoperative diet and follow-up issues have been created by various centers. However, this is not the case for preoperative preparation. Routine preoperative examinations are performed in obese patients before each operation.

The main theme of this article is esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD), which is part of the gastrointestinal evaluation before bariatric surgery. Our aim is to clarify whether routine EGD examination is necessary before bariatric surgery. In our clinic, we perform routine EGD in all patients before bariatric surgery and colonoscopy in patients who need it.

However, while discussing in the article, we made an independent evaluation in the light of the literature, except for our practice.

IS GASTROSCOPY NECESSARY BEFORE BARIATRIC SURGERY?

Routine preoperative EGD screening is controversial in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. There are surgical societies that recommend and do not recommend routine EGD screening to detect suspected gastric lesions/findings. To begin with, we should state the views of two separate associations.

The European Association of Endoscopic Surgery guidelines recommends EGD for all bariatric procedures, and strongly recommends it for Roux N-Y gastric bypass (RNYGB)[13]. The American Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Association recommends endoscopy only for symptomatic patients scheduled for bariatric surgery[14].

Schigt *et al*[15] stated that the standard preoperative evaluation of EGD in bariatric patients is not indicated because a high number of patients need to be screened to find clinically significant abnormalities. Gómez *et al*[16] identified age > 55 years and gastroesophageal reflux disease as risk factors on endoscopy screening. They concluded that although abnormalities are common in preoperative EGD, they rarely change the surgical treatment technique due to these findings. Due to the poor correlation between patients' complaints and endoscopic findings, routine preoperative endoscopy may be useful in detecting both lesion and inflammation[17-19].

Schlottmann *et al*[20] reported that 29.4% of asymptomatic patients were found to have abnormal findings by EGD.

The rate of conditions such as hiatal hernia, gastritis, or esophagitis detected during preoperative EGD of a patient who will undergo bariatric surgery with or without symptoms is as high as 62%–67%. Preoperative EGD is important before bariatric surgery[21]. Malignant findings are not commonly detected by EGD in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. For example, Wolter *et al*[22] in a study of 801 patients, found that malignancy was observed in 0.5% of all patients. D'Hondt *et al*[23] found two cases of distal adenocarcinoma in the esophagus during preoperative EGD in 371

patients with gastric banding. Praveenraj et al^[24] did not find malignant lesions during EGD in 613 bariatric patients. However, they reported a case of low-grade gastric-mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma after histopathological evaluation of tissue biopsies.

Wolter et al[22] recommends performing routine endoscopy before bariatric surgery to predict possible malignant lesions. Mihmanli et al[25] in their series of 157 cases, reported that one case changed the operation type as a result of preoperative endoscopic examination. Gómez et al[16] have changed only 1.7% of surgical operation types in routine bariatric preoperative endoscopy.

The results of histopathological examination of the excised gastric sample can give information about the prevalence of malignant cases, especially after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (LSG). In a meta-analysis of 48 different articles, it was reported that the rate of total surgical procedures ranged from 4% to 7.8%. According to the pathology results of all cases, malignancy was found in 0.4% [26].

Yormaz et al^[27] studied 232 patients and argued that performing preoperative EGD would decrease postoperative complications. They talked about the importance of EGD findings in surgery selection. They recommended preoperative EGD to only symptomatic patients.

A recent study of Members of the British Obesity & Metabolic Surgery Society found that 10% of clinics dealing with bariatric surgery in the UK considered preoperative EGD to be completely unnecessary, and 31% showed that they included it in their routine preoperative evaluations. Important findings were detected in 23% of the patients scheduled for SG. As a result, the British Obesity & Metabolic Surgery Society recommends EGD routinely in the preoperative period, even if patients undergoing SG are asymptomatic, but not for RNYGB. They recommend RNYGB to planned symptomatic patients[28].

It is important to determine esophagitis with gastroesophageal reflux as the main purpose of EGD recommended for SG. It is estimated that sleeve gastrectomy in such patients worsens the situation and increases the risk of cancer in the long term[29]. Already, according to the International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel Consensus Statement, severe esophagitis and Barret esophagus are contraindications for SG[30]. Therefore, preoperative EGD is definitely recommended for patients who are planned to undergo SG. In contrast, routine use of RNYGB is controversial.

Mihmanlı et al^[25] retrospectively evaluated 157 patients who underwent EGD before bariatric surgery (SG or RNYGB) between March 2013 and March 2015. They obtained abnormal findings in 67% of these patients. Only 17% of these patients were symptomatic cases. EGD findings classified 54% of gastritis, 10% of esophagitis, 17% of hiatal hernia, 5% of gastric ulcer, and 3% of other cases. Helicobacter pylori was positive in 62% of the patients.

Mazahreh et al[31] prospectively evaluated 219 patients scheduled for LSG, and 1 year later, all individuals were evaluated for the presence of symptomatic gastroesophageal reflux disease, and no significant difference was found between the two groups, so they stated that they did not require routine EGD. Gastric biopsy was performed on 148 patients. Chronic inflammation was found in 65%, inflammatory activity in 32%, and intestinal metaplasia in 2%. While endoscopic findings caused the operation to be delayed in 54% of the patients, it caused the surgical procedure to be changed in one patient due to the heterotopic pancreatic tissue. Mihmanli et al [25] showed that more than half of the obese patients (54%) had a disease that required perioperative treatment (67%) and recommended EGD before bariatric surgery.

While EGD is not routinely recommended before bariatric surgery in the American continent, it is recommended in the European continent. In cases where it is not possible to see the remaining part of the stomach such as mini-gastric bypass, it is useful to make the final evaluation of the stomach.

Performing EGD in a patient with no complaints has negative aspects in terms of time, cost, and any complications that may develop during the procedure. Of course, the advantages of this process are too many to ignore, such as the capture of a premalignant or malignant lesion. It will provide early diagnosis and treatment. It will improve the patient's quality of life.

The cost-benefit analysis of routine EGD in each patient may also be a matter of debate, which naturally will increase the cost of this procedure.

CONCLUSION

EGD before bariatric surgery is an insurance for both patients and physicians. When



endoscopy is used perioperatively, it will be more comfortable to use preoperatively. Unfortunately, a missed case of stomach tumor can incur a great cost. This is also lifethreatening. Benefits of gastroscopy before bariatric surgery are summarized in Table 1. Larger and prospective studies are needed to yield more precise results on the subject. Regional, national and international associations should create an algorithm on this issue within a short time. Thus, a worldwide standard should be provided for health care. An end must be found to these long-running discussions.

REFERENCES

- Mercado-Gonzales SI, Carpio-Rodríguez AN, Carrillo-Larco RM, Bernabé-Ortiz A. Sleep Duration and Risk of Obesity by Sex: Nine-Year Follow-Up of the Young Lives Study in Peru. Child Obes 2019; 15: 237-243 [PMID: 30810346 DOI: 10.1089/chi.2018.0247]
- Shiozawa B, Madsen C, Banaag A, Patel A, Koehlmoos T. Body Mass Index Effect on Health 2 Service Utilization Among Active Duty Male United States Army Soldiers. Mil Med 2019; 184: 447-453 [PMID: 30811530 DOI: 10.1093/milmed/usz032]
- Al-Nimr RI. Optimal Protein Intake during Weight Loss Interventions in Older Adults with Obesity. J Nutr Gerontol Geriatr 2019; 38: 50-68 [PMID: 30806592 DOI: 10.1080/21551197.2018.1544533]
- Walsh K, Grech C, Hill K. Health advice and education given to overweight patients by primary care doctors and nurses: A scoping literature review. Prev Med Rep 2019; 14: 100812 [PMID: 30805277 DOI: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2019.01.016]
- Kelly T, Yang W, Chen CS, Reynolds K, He J. Global burden of obesity in 2005 and projections to 5 2030. Int J Obes (Lond) 2008; 32: 1431-1437 [PMID: 18607383 DOI: 10.1038/ijo.2008.102]
- Satman I, Omer B, Tutuncu Y, Kalaca S, Gedik S, Dinccag N, Karsidag K, Genc S, Telci A, Canbaz B, Turker F, Yilmaz T, Cakir B, Tuomilehto J; TURDEP-II Study Group. Twelve-year trends in the prevalence and risk factors of diabetes and prediabetes in Turkish adults. Eur J Epidemiol 2013; 28: 169-180 [PMID: 23407904 DOI: 10.1007/s10654-013-9771-5]
- 7 Pasarica M, Topping D. An Evidence-Based Approach to Teaching Obesity Management to Medical Students. MedEdPORTAL 2017; 13: 10662 [PMID: 30800862 DOI: 10.15766/mep_2374-8265.10662]
- Adan RA, Vanderschuren LJ, la Fleur SE. Anti-obesity drugs and neural circuits of feeding. Trends 8 Pharmacol Sci 2008; 29: 208-217 [PMID: 18353447 DOI: 10.1016/j.tips.2008.01.008]
- 9 Bianchi P. Reply to Z. Bayraktar. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2019; 1 [PMID: 31875729 DOI: 10.1080/14767058.2019.1704249]
- Çoşkun H, Bostancı Ö, Dilege E, Yüksel E, Mihmanlı M. Morbid obezite tedavisinde gastrik bypass 10 uygulamasının erken postopertaif dönem sonuçları. Ulusal Cerrahi Dergisi 2006; 22: 59-62
- Sauerland S. Angrisani L. Belachew M. Chevallier JM, Favretti F. Finer N, Fingerhut A, Garcia 11 Caballero M, Guisado Macias JA, Mittermair R, Morino M, Msika S, Rubino F, Tacchino R, Weiner R, Neugebauer EA; European Association for Endoscopic Surgery. Obesity surgery: evidence-based guidelines of the European Association for Endoscopic Surgery (EAES). Surg Endosc 2005; 19: 200-221 [PMID: 15580436 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-004-9194-1]
- 12 Smeltzer SC, Bare BG, Hinkle JL, Cheever KH. Gastrointestinal intubation and special nutritional modalities. In: Textbook of Medical-Surgical Nursing. Philadelphia: Lippicott Williams&Wilkins, 2008: 1203-1227
- Voelker M. Assessing quality of life in gastric bypass clients. J Perianesth Nurs 2004; 19: 89-101; 13 quiz 102 [PMID: 15069648 DOI: 10.1016/j.jopan.2004.01.005]
- ASGE Standards of Practice Committee. Anderson MA, Gan SI, Fanelli RD, Baron TH, Banerjee 14 S, Cash BD, Dominitz JA, Harrison ME, Ikenberry SO, Jagannath SB, Lichtenstein DR, Shen B, Lee KK, Van Guilder T, Stewart LE. Role of endoscopy in the bariatric surgery patient. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 68: 1-10 [PMID: 18577471 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.01.028]
- 15 Schigt A, Coblijn U, Lagarde S, Kuiken S, Scholten P, van Wagensveld B. Is esophagogastroduodenoscopy before Roux-en-Y gastric bypass or sleeve gastrectomy mandatory? Surg Obes Relat Dis 2014; 10: 411-417 [PMID: 24951067 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2014.01.015]
- Gómez V, Bhalla R, Heckman MG, Florit PT, Diehl NN, Rawal B, Lynch SA, Loeb DS. Routine 16 Screening Endoscopy before Bariatric Surgery: Is It Necessary? Bariatr Surg Pract Patient Care 2014; 9: 143-149 [PMID: 25516819 DOI: 10.1089/bari.2014.0024]
- 17 Sharaf RN, Weinshel EH, Bini EJ, Rosenberg J, Sherman A, Ren CJ. Endoscopy plays an important preoperative role in bariatric surgery. Obes Surg 2004; 14: 1367-1372 [PMID: 15603653 DOI: 10.1381/0960892042583806
- Küper MA, Kratt T, Kramer KM, Zdichavsky M, Schneider JH, Glatzle J, Stüker D, Königsrainer A, 18 Brücher BL. Effort, safety, and findings of routine preoperative endoscopic evaluation of morbidly obese patients undergoing bariatric surgery. Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 1996-2001 [PMID: 20135170 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-0893-5]
- 19 Csendes A, Burgos AM, Smok G, Beltran M. Endoscopic and histologic findings of the foregut in 426 patients with morbid obesity. Obes Surg 2007; 17: 28-34 [PMID: 17355765 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-007-9002-9
- 20 Schlottmann F, Sadava EE, Reino R, Galvarini M, Buxhoeveden R. Preoperative endoscopy in


bariatric patients may change surgical strategy. Acta Gastroenterol Latinoam 2017; 47: 117-121

- 21 Yıldız İ, Savaş Koca Y. Retrospective Analysis of Upper Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Application Performed by General Surgeon: One Physician Experience. SDÜ Sağlık Bilimleri Dergisi 2016; 3: 15-17 [DOI: 10.22312/sbed.43496]
- 22 Wolter S, Duprée A, Miro J, Schroeder C, Jansen MI, Schulze-Zur-Wiesch C, Groth S, Izbicki J, Mann O, Busch P. Upper Gastrointestinal Endoscopy prior to Bariatric Surgery-Mandatory or Expendable? Obes Surg 2017; 27: 1938-1943 [PMID: 28243860 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-017-2622-9]
- D'Hondt M, Steverlynck M, Pottel H, Elewaut A, George C, Vansteenkiste F, Van Rooy F, 23 Devriendt D. Value of preoperative esophagogastroduodenoscopy in morbidly obese patients undergoing laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Acta Chir Belg 2013; 113: 249-253 [PMID: 24224432 DOI: 10.1080/00015458.2013.11680922]
- 24 Praveenraj P, Gomes RM, Kumar S, Senthilnathan P, Parathasarathi R, Rajapandian S, Palanivelu C. Diagnostic Yield and Clinical Implications of Preoperative Upper Gastrointestinal Endoscopy in Morbidly Obese Patients Undergoing Bariatric Surgery. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2015; 25: 465-469 [PMID: 25942627 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2015.0041]
- 25 Mihmanli M, Yazici P, Isil G, Tanik C. Should We Perform Preoperative Endoscopy Routinely in Obese Patients Undergoing Bariatric Surgery? Bariatr Surg Pract Patient Care 2016; 11: 73-77 [DOI: 10.1089/bari.2015.0050]
- 26 Bennett S, Gostimir M, Shorr R, Mallick R, Mamazza J, Neville A. The role of routine preoperative upper endoscopy in bariatric surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2016; 12: 1116-1125 [PMID: 27320221 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2016.04.012]
- 27 Yormaz S, Yılmaz H. Midenin endoskopik patolojileri. Gastrointestinal Sistem Endoskopisi 2016; 157-244
- 28 Saarinen T, Kettunen U, Pietiläinen KH, Juuti A. Is preoperative gastroscopy necessary before sleeve gastrectomy and Roux-en-Y gastric bypass? Surg Obes Relat Dis 2018; 14: 757-762 [PMID: 29477376 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2018.01.021]
- 29 Genco A, Soricelli E, Casella G, Maselli R, Castagneto-Gissey L, Di Lorenzo N, Basso N. Gastroesophageal reflux disease and Barrett's esophagus after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: a possible, underestimated long-term complication. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2017; 13: 568-574 [PMID: 28089434 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2016.11.029]
- Stenard F, Iannelli A. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and gastroesophageal reflux. World J 30 Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 10348-10357 [PMID: 26420961 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i36.10348]
- 31 Mazahreh TS, Aleshawi AJ, Al-Zoubi NA, Allouh MZ, Jadallah KA, Elayyan R, Novotny NM. Preoperative esophagogastroduodenoscopy in patients without reflux symptoms undergoing laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: utility or futility? Clin Exp Gastroenterol 2019; 12: 295-301 [PMID: 31456645 DOI: 10.2147/CEG.S216188]



E WJ

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 January 16; 14(1): 35-48

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.35

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Current role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis and management of pancreatic cancer

Federico Salom, Frédéric Prat

ORCID number: Federico Salom 0000-0002-6377-0454; Frédéric Prat 0000-0002-6018-0491.

Author contributions: Salom F was responsible for the preparation of the manuscript; Prat F was responsible for revising and final approval of the article; all authors agree with the final version of this manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors of this manuscript have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

Country/Territory of origin: Costa Rica

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external

Federico Salom, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital Mexico, Uruca 1641-2050, San Jose, Costa Rica

Frédéric Prat, Servide d'Endoscopie, Hopital Beaujon, Université Paris et INSERM U1016, Clichy 92118, Paris, France

Corresponding author: Federico Salom, MD, Medical Assistant, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital Mexico, Avenida 41, Transversal 74, Barrio Arboles, Uruca 1641-2050, San Jose, Costa Rica. fedesalom@yahoo.com

Abstract

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has emerged as an invaluable tool for the diagnosis, staging and treatment of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC). EUS is currently the most sensitive imaging tool for the detection of solid pancreatic tumors. Conventional EUS has evolved, and new imaging techniques, such as contrast-enhanced harmonics and elastography, have been developed to improve diagnostic accuracy during the evaluation of focal pancreatic lesions. More recently, evaluation with artificial intelligence has shown promising results to overcome operator-related flaws during EUS imaging evaluation. Currently, an appropriate diagnosis is based on a proper histological assessment, and EUSguided tissue acquisition is the standard procedure for pancreatic sampling. Newly developed cutting needles with core tissue procurement provide the possibility of molecular evaluation for personalized oncological treatment. Interventional EUS has modified the therapeutic approach, primarily for advanced pancreatic cancer. EUS-guided fiducial placement for local targeted radiotherapy treatment or EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation has been developed for local treatment, especially for patients with pancreatic cancer not suitable for surgical resection. Additionally, EUS-guided therapeutic procedures, such as celiac plexus neurolysis for pain control and EUS-guided biliary drainage for biliary obstruction, have dramatically improved in recent years toward a more effective and less invasive procedure to palliate complications related to PDAC. All the current benefits of EUS in the diagnosis and management of PDAC will be thoroughly discussed.

Key Words: Endoscopic ultrasound; Contrast-enhanced harmonic; Elastography; Artificial intelligence; Radiofrequency ablation; Celiac plexus neurolysis; Biliary drainage



reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work noncommercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: http ://creativecommons.org/Licenses /bync/4.0/

Received: May 5, 2021 Peer-review started: May 5, 2021 First decision: June 17, 2021 Revised: July 3, 2021 Accepted: December 21, 2021 Article in press: December 21, 2021 Published online: January 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Kuraoka N S-Editor: Fan IR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR



©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is currently an essential tool in the diagnostic work-up and treatment of pancreatic cancer. Contrast-enhanced harmonics, elastography and artificial intelligence provide additional information in the evaluation of focal pancreatic lesions to improve diagnostic accuracy during EUS evaluation. Interventional EUS has dramatically improved the palliative treatment of patients with pancreatic cancer, basically for local ablation therapies, adequate pain control with celiac plexus neurolysis and EUS-guided biliary drainage for the treatment of biliary obstruction.

Citation: Salom F, Prat F. Current role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis and management of pancreatic cancer. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(1): 35-48 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i1/35.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.35

INTRODUCTION

Pancreatic cancer is a serious oncological condition with a very poor outcome and survival. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) is the most frequent pancreatic cancer, which represents 85% of the pathological diagnoses[1]. It is the 14th most common cancer and has the 7th highest cancer-related mortality in the world[2], and it has the fourth highest mortality in the United States[3]. The incidence is increasing, mainly in the Western world. It is predicted to increase to the second most common cause of cancer-related death in the United States and Western Europe by 2030[4]. The 5-year survival rate is very low, ranging from 2% to 9%. The most important factor that influences survival is tumor stage at diagnosis, although only 20% of patients are candidates for surgical resection at the time of diagnosis[5,6]. Its indolent clinical presentation, proximity to major vessels and absence of accurate serum markers and imaging modalities for early diagnosis are features that complicate early detection and screening for this severe disease. However, an accurate histological diagnosis and proper staging are essential in the treatment strategy of pancreatic cancer.

Multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) is the mainstay imaging technique for the evaluation of solid pancreatic lesions suggestive of potential PDAC, not so much for adequate characterization of the lesion as for accurate staging of potential malignant disease[7]. Preoperative evaluation for surgical resectability is currently based on MDCT staging[8]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is also an interesting imaging modality, but it does not reach the accuracy of MDCT with regard to resectability and particular vascular involvement[9].

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) was introduced in the 1980s as a high-precision tool for the analysis of the gastrointestinal wall and adjacent structures. High-quality images that have dramatically improved over time and the proximity of the transducer to the pancreatic parenchyma make EUS an invaluable tool for the description of pancreatic parenchyma and, thus, for pancreatic cancer diagnosis and staging.

The performance of EUS has been compared with that of computed tomography (CT) for pancreatic cancer staging. A meta-analysis did not find any difference in determining tumor resectability when these two techniques were compared[10]. However, rapid and recent progress in CT technology and the ability to review CT scan imaging studies during multidisciplinary meetings for treatment planning make CT the method of choice for initial staging and subsequent follow-up. In contrast, EUS has a higher sensitivity for the detection of solid pancreatic tumors, mainly for lesions under 2 cm in diameter, when compared with CT and MRI[11]. Hence, EUS is the preferred imaging technique for the screening of pancreatic cancer in high-risk populations[12]. Due to the benefits of EUS imaging provides in pancreatic cancer evaluation, many additional technological tools have been developed in recent years to try to improve the quality of EUS imaging and increase the diagnostic accuracy of this technique. In addition, the availability of large working channel linear array probes, or "therapeutic EUS scopes", has opened a new range of possibilities beyond tissue acquisition for an accurate pathological diagnosis. It is also highly useful for therapeutic interventions, mainly for the palliation of pancreatic cancer-associated



symptoms or to deliver targeted local treatment. The role of EUS in the evaluation and treatment of pancreatic cancer will be thoroughly discussed.

ANCILLARY EUS IMAGING TECHNIQUES FOR PANCREATIC CANCER **EVALUATION**

Contrast-enhanced harmonic EUS

Contrast-enhanced (CE) harmonic EUS is an ultrasonographic technique that uses a microbubble-based contrast agent (Sonovue[™], Sonazoid[™] or Definity[™], depending on local market availability) to visualize vascularization and perfusion patterns in the liver, pancreatic parenchyma or lymph nodes. This technique was made available for EUS during the late 2000s. Harmonic components of the signal generated by intravenously injected microbubbles improve the evaluation of the microcirculation without Doppler-related artifacts[13]. Two main features are evaluated during contrast evaluation: one is the enhancement of the lesion with the contrast agent, which can be non-, hypo-, iso- or hyperenhancement, and the second is the contrast distribution, which can be classified as homogeneous or heterogeneous. Regarding focal pancreatic lesions, contrast is a useful tool to differentiate pancreatic adenocarcinoma from other focal lesions. Whereas pancreatic adenocarcinoma has a hypoenhanced pattern, other focal lesions, such as neuroendocrine tumors, metastatic lesions and inflammatory diseases, are either iso- or hyperenhanced[14,15]. Two different meta-analyses have shown a pooled sensitivity between 92% and 93% and a pooled specificity between 87% and 88% for the differential diagnosis between pancreatic cancer and other focal pancreatic lesions[16,17]. CE-EUS also plays a role in patients with suspected pancreatic adenocarcinoma, but negative results after EUS fine needle aspiration (FNA), mainly in the setting of chronic pancreatitis, improve biopsy targeting at a second attempt[18,19]. Finally, CE-EUS is an important tool in deciding between surgery or surveillance of focal lesions with a negative or inconclusive histological diagnosis after EUS FNA or FNB. Being an operator-dependent procedure is one of the pitfalls of CE-EUS, but this disadvantage has been counterbalanced by an optimized technique of quantification analysis including a time-intensity curve for the region of interest[20,21].

Elastography

Elastography is an ancillary technique for the endosonographic evaluation of solid pancreatic lesions that evaluates tissue stiffness. There are two different types of elastography, namely, strain and shear wave elastography. However, only strain elastography is available for EUS, which measures tissue distortion after applying a predetermined pressure. Three different elastography measurements are available: The pattern of recognition in which the stiffness is defined by colors in which green represents the normal pancreatic tissue stiffness, blue stands for hard tissue and red represents softer tissue. This measurement is highly operator-dependent and does not provide objective information. The second measure, called the strain ratio, is a method of stiffness comparison between the target area and a reference area in a grayscale image. The distance and the selected area of reference can induce some bias with this technique^[22]. Finally, the strain histogram is a computer-enhanced method for dynamic analysis, where color images are transformed into a grayscale of 256 tones. These two latter quantitative measurements provide more objective information than the pattern of recognition color evaluation. Interestingly, a meta-analysis did not show any difference in accuracy between qualitative and quantitative evaluations. It showed a pooled sensitivity of 98% and specificity of 63% for qualitative measurement and a pooled sensitivity of 95% and specificity of 61% for quantitative endoscopic ultrasound elastrography measurement for correct differentiation between malignant and benign solid pancreatic lesions^[23]. However, the low specificity of elastography suggests that the stiffness of a lesion is not perfectly correlated with the presence of neoplastic tissue.

Contrast vs elastography

Few studies have addressed this comparison. One of the first studies compared CE power Doppler EUS and EUS elastography^[24]. No difference was found between the two techniques regarding sensitivity, specificity or accuracy. A more recent prospective study evaluated this query and found that quantitative elastography had a higher sensitivity than CE-EUS[25]. In this study, the combination of both techniques



did not improve the ability to differentiate benign from malignant solid pancreatic lesions. The addition of CE harmonic evaluation to elastography did not increase the diagnostic accuracy but may have improved the characterization of the pancreatic lesion to differentiate between distinct malignant lesions.

Artificial intelligence

It is well known that the performance of EUS for an accurate diagnosis depends highly on the technical capacity, knowledge and experience of the endoscopist. To overcome this flaw, a strong effort has been made in the development of artificial intelligence (AI) in the evaluation and differential diagnosis of pancreatic lesions[26]. AI is a mathematical prediction technique that recognizes patterns after analyzing data in computer-based programs, performing tasks supposedly mimicking some of the processes of human intelligence. Computer-aided diagnosis (CAD) refers to diagnoses based on image processing by computer programs[27].

The first study using CAD for pancreatic endoscopic ultrasound was reported 20 years ago by Norton et al[28], who concluded that digital image analysis of the pancreas is feasible and at least comparable to human interpretation, setting the basis for future AI studies in the field of pancreatic diseases[28]. Subsequent studies have evaluated the performance of AI for the differential diagnosis of pancreatic lesions, with a reported accuracy of 94% [29].

Deep learning techniques refer to more advanced AI algorithms that use deep neural networks to provide high-performance predictions in which computers improve their own performance by taking advantage of previous success and error without further human intervention[30]. Deep learning is used in computer vision for imaging classification. Automatic image feature detection is its most prominent advantage^[31]. Few studies have described the use of deep learning for EUS image analysis since its introduction in 2019. One study was designed for IPMN malignancy diagnosis with an accuracy of 94% [32], and another study by Tonozuka et al [33] was the first deep learning AI study that evaluated the ability of AI to detect pancreatic cancer. This study showed promising results with a sensitivity of 92.4%, specificity of 84.1%, positive predictive values of 86.8% and negative predictive values of 90.7% [33].

In the future, AI can probably help in the treatment strategy ahead of tissue acquisition or in cases where biopsy is not feasible. AI can also decrease the risk of missing a lesion due to inattention and help in the training process of future endosonographers [34].

INTERVENTIONAL EUS IN PANCREATIC CANCER

EUS-guided tissue acquisition

The mainstay for an accurate diagnosis of pancreatic cancer is based on tissue acquisition. EUS FNA has been the standard method to acquire pancreatic tissue for more than 25 years. Great effort has been made to improve the diagnostic accuracy of FNA. Different changes in the standard technique have been adapted to improve FNA performance. Regarding technical issues, the fanning technique, which involves sampling different areas of the lesion during a single needle pass, can decrease the number of passes needed for an adequate diagnosis and increase the number of patients in which the diagnosis can be achieved at the first attempt. The use of suction during FNA has been reported in a randomized controlled trial to improve diagnostic accuracy[35], but the slow-pull technique in which no suction is applied has also been shown to yield equivalent results with less blood contamination[36]. Finally, the number of passes recommended for a better diagnostic yield is 3 or 4. More than 4 passes have no proven additional benefit[37]. Other technical variations, such as puncture with or without the use of the stylet or the availability of an on-site cytologic evaluation, have provided no significant improvements in the diagnostic yield to ensure adequate EUS tissue acquisition.

A variety of needles with modifications in the type of tip and needle size (diameter) have been manufactured, and their diagnostic performance has been evaluated. Different sizes, from 25G to 19G, were produced to try to improve the sample size and ease of manipulation. No significant difference was seen in sample quality when different needle sizes were compared for solid pancreatic lesions[38,39].

Recently, FNB needles have been made available. One can differentiate two types of FNB needles, namely, fenestrated needles, introduced in approximately 2010, and more recently, "cutting" needles with a bevelless, dented tip. Both types aim to provide core tissue samples. The performance of regular FNA needles with reverse



bevel needles was compared. A randomized controlled trial reported that fewer passes are needed to obtain an adequate sample and better histological diagnosis with reverse bevel needles^[40]. Nevertheless, a different meta-analysis showed no significant difference in diagnostic accuracy between these two different needle types[41].

"Cutting" needles provide core biopsy tissue and permit the preservation of cellular architecture, allowing FNB molecular profiles of pancreatic samples to be obtained for personalized oncological treatment. Two different types of "cutting" needles are available: A Franseen needle and a fork-tip needle.

A recent meta-analysis including only randomized controlled trials comparing FNA and FNB for solid pancreatic needles showed comparable results regarding sample adequacy and diagnostic accuracy, with similar sensitivity for both needles (93.1% for FNB and 90.4% for FNA)[42]. One of these studies yielded a higher quality histological sample with the FNB needle when compared with the standard FNA needle, with the former achieving better histological architecture retainment[43] (Figure 1).

Complications due to EUS-guided tissue acquisition have been described in 0.5%-3% of cases, including acute pancreatitis, infection, perforation, and bleeding[44]. Although less frequently, needle tract seeding has also been described. This complication has a prevalence of 0.003%-0.009% with FNA needles, and to our knowledge, only one case of needle tract seeding has been reported with FNB needles [45]. Even though the risk is low, we should be aware of this risk mainly for cases in which surgery is performed, but the needle site of puncture is not within the scope of surgical resection[44,45].

EUS fiducials placement

The only curative option in patients with pancreatic cancer is surgical resection. Unfortunately, only 20% of patients are surgical candidates after adequate diagnostic evaluation and staging[46]. In advanced stages, chemotherapy and radiotherapy can improve survival and quality of life[47]. Image-guided radiotherapy (IGRT) can precisely deliver radiation to the target lesion through real-time advanced imaging guidance to decrease toxicity to surrounding tissue. Stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) is a form of IGRT in which multiple beam radiation allows high-dose radiation therapy to a select location for a precise target treatment^[48]. This technique allows adequate control of local disease with a significant decrease in radiation toxicity[49]. To achieve this goal, implantable markers (fiducials) are needed as landmarks for precise radiation delivery. Fiducials are radiopaque markers, usually made of gold, placed in the target lesion to ease accurate radiation treatment. Originally, fiducials were placed either percutaneously or surgically. The former has the limitation of intervening structures in the needle tract, and the latter requires a more invasive procedure. EUS fiducial placement has emerged as a potential alternative to avoid these hurdles. Initially, they were placed with a 19G FNA needle, but due to the stiffness of these needles, smaller fiducials were developed for 22G FNA needle placement. Recently, preloaded needles became available to ease this procedure. A recent meta-analysis evaluated technical aspects of EUS-guided fiducial placement specifically for pancreatic cancer. This study showed an overall technical success rate of 96.27%, a migration rate of 4.33% and an adverse event rate of 4.85% [50].

Radiofrequency ablation

Radiofrequency ablation (RFA) is a local procedure that generates tissue coagulative necrosis induced by high temperature[51]. This is a well-established treatment for solid tumors of the kidney, lung and liver. Recently, an EUS RFA device composed of a specifically designed 19G needle and a purpose-built RF generator was developed to perform RFA treatment under EUS guidance. This technique produces local ablation through thermal coagulation and is also assumed by some authors to stimulate the immune response by the release of antitumoral-specific antigens (also known as the abscopal effect), thus potentially offering two different therapeutic mechanisms[52]. It is important to point out that this latter effect has been adequately described in many reports, but it is a rarely recognized clinical event^[53].

As with every invasive procedure, there are potential adverse events, including pancreatitis, pancreatic duct strictures, bowel perforation, bleeding and peritonitis [54]. EUS FRA has recently been evaluated for two indications: one for the local treatment of unresectable pancreatic cancer and the other for neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors unsuitable for surgical resection.

Unresectable pancreatic cancer

RFA for unresectable pancreatic cancer is a safe and feasible procedure. A recent study





Figure 1 Endoscopic ultrasound-guided tisssue acquisition. A: Puncture with a conventional fine needle aspiration needle; B: Pancreatic adenocarcinoma after cytologic evaluation; C: Tissue acquisition with a Franseen needle; D: Pancreatic tissue with preservation of cellular architecture.

that enrolled 10 patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer reported a technical feasibility of 100% and no major adverse events[55]. To date, none of the published studies have reported any significant efficacy data.

Neuroendocrine tumors

Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (NETs) are infrequent tumors (1% of all pancreatic neoplasms) usually exhibiting indolent behavior that occur sporadically or in the context of hereditary multiple endocrine neoplasia (MEN) type 1[56]. Small nonfunctional NETs (diameter under 20 mm) are usually followed with CT, MRI and/or positron emission tomography[57], whereas surgical resection is advised in larger or hormone-producing NETs. Adverse events, such as pancreatic fistula, have been reported in 45% of cases after tumor enucleation and 14% after pancreatectomy [58]. RFA has emerged as a potential treatment option for these cases. Some data have been published in recent years regarding the usefulness of RFA for NET treatment. In a prospective study that evaluated the efficacy of EUS RFA in 12 patients bearing a total of 14 treated tumors, the 1-year complete resolution rate was 86% [59]. The role of RFA has also been described for functional NETs[60]. In a recent meta-analysis, the role of RFA in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors demonstrated an overall effectiveness of 96% without differences between functional and nonfunctional NETs[61].

Another meta-analysis evaluated this technique for the treatment of different types of pancreatic tumors and showed a technical success of 100%, a clinical success of 91.5% and an overall adverse event rate of 14.6%, where abdominal pain was the most frequently reported[62]. Most available studies that have evaluated this technique are small-sized studies with fewer than 10 patients and uncontrolled protocols. Many different settings of ablation time and energy delivery were used in each study, but this had no impact on the final results. One prospective study evaluated EUS RFA plus chemotherapy vs chemotherapy alone for unresectable pancreatic cancer. Even though



there was a decrease in the morphine dose requirement for pain control, no difference was seen regarding survival^[63]. Larger multicentric prospective and controlled trials are needed to determine the utility of this potential therapeutic resource in the treatment of pancreatic cancer.

Celiac plexus neurolysis

Endoscopic ultrasound celiac plexus neurolysis was introduced in 1996 for the management of pain caused by pancreatic cancer[64], which is the most common symptom in pancreatic cancer and the main impairment in quality of life of this group of patients. Pain is present in 60% of patients at presentation and in 80% of patients with advanced pancreatic cancer^[65]. During celiac plexus neurolysis, absolute alcohol is injected as a neurolytic agent directly into the celiac plexus area to disrupt the transmission of pain signals. Bupivacaine 0.25% is additionally injected as an analgesic agent (Figure 2).

Three techniques have been described: A central technique in which the total amount of the agent is injected at the origin of the celiac artery, a bilateral technique in which the injection is done on both sides of the celiac artery with an equal distribution, and the most recently described direct celiac ganglia neurolysis. A meta-analysis evaluated the efficacy of this procedure, with pain relief being obtained in 72% of patients[66]. Conflicting results have been obtained regarding the best EUS neurolysis technique, but visibility and direct injection of the celiac ganglia substantially increase the response to treatment[67]. Regarding the timing of neurolysis, a randomized controlled trial concluded that early CPN reduces pain and decreases morphine consumption in patients with advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma[68]. A systematic review described CPN having minimal superiority over analgesic drugs but with fewer adverse effects than opioids^[69]. The most commonly described complications associated with CPN are transient and include diarrhea (23%), hypotension (33%) and pain exacerbation (36%)[70]. A mildly higher risk of retroperitoneal bleeding has been described with the bilateral technique[71]. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis is a good option for pain treatment in patients needing high doses of opioids or with important adverse events related to these medications.

EUS-guided biliary drainage

Biliary duct obstruction is one of the main complications related to pancreatic cancer. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) with stent placement is the standard treatment to drain biliary duct obstruction. Nevertheless, ERCP fails in 5-7% of the cases [72]. Until recently, percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) was the most frequent approach for biliary drainage after ERCP failures. Although PTBD has significant morbidity, it is uncomfortable and generally requires more than one procedure[73]. This is why EUS biliary drainage emerged as an option for obstructive jaundice in patients with pancreatic cancer where ERCP fails with similar technical and clinical success compared with PTBD, with a lower incidence of adverse events. The first EUS biliodigestive anastomosis was described in 2001[74]. Since then, many advances in this endoscopic technique have been developed. A meta-analysis reported a technical success rate of 90% and adverse event rate in 17% of patients treated by EUS BD[75]. EUS biliary drainage can be divided into two distinct approaches, namely, gastrohepatic (or EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy) and extrahepatic (or EUSguided choledocoduodenostomy) approaches (Figure 3). Each approach can be divided into direct drainage and the Rendez-vous technique. The latter has been preferred by some for benign diseases, but it is important to note that it is technically challenging, with a higher risk of failure and complications. We consider this technique to be discouraged. When the duodenum is accessible, choledocoduodenostomy can be attempted, and the development of lumen-appossable metallic stents (LAMSs) has simplified this approach. Recently, EUS BD has been evaluated as a firstline treatment instead of ERCP for malignant biliary obstruction, mainly due to the high technical success rate and the absence of papilla manipulation, which can decrease the risk of pancreatitis. A recent meta-analysis evaluated EUS BD as the primary palliation option for distal biliary obstruction, describing equivalent technical and clinical success, with no difference in adverse events between EUS BD and ERCP [76]. Further high-quality multicenter and controlled studies are clearly needed to determine the right place for EUS-guided BD techniques beyond ERCP failures. Choledocoduodenostomy, equivalent to side-to side biliodigestive anastomosis, is prone to alimentary biliary reflux, causing cholangitis, and may thus be preferred for short-term drainage. For a nonaccessible duodenum, the gastrohepatic approach with hepatogastrostomy is the best approach, which can also be considered in benign conditions and in cases of biliodigestive anastomosis dysfunction after Whipple





Figure 2 Celiac plexus neurolysis. A: Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma located in the head of the pancreas; B: Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided tissue acquisition with a fine needle aspiration needle; C: EUS-guided puncture of the celiac plexus area; D: EUS-guided neurolysis with absolute alcohol injection.

resection. A dilated left intrahepatic duct is needed to succeed in this route. A partially covered metallic stent (uncovered intrahepatic portion) has been developed for this approach, with promising results. A systematic review that evaluated the efficacy and safety of EUS BD found no difference in technical success and adverse event rates between transgastric and transduodenal approaches[77].

Even though LAMSs are highly useful for the EUS BD approach, they are a regionally limited device. Regarding the risk of recurrent biliary obstruction, EUS BD has a lower risk of tumor ingrowth but a higher risk of food impaction than ERCP BD. Stent patency for EUS BD is comparable to ERCP BD. A study by Park *et al*[78] described a cumulative stent patency of 379 d for EUS BD[78].

EUS-guided gastroenterostomy

Gastric outlet obstruction (GOO) is present in 15%-25% of patients with PDAC[79] and has a severe impact on quality of life. Traditionally, this complication is treated either surgically or with self-expandable metallic stents (SEMSs) placed by the endoscopic route. Recently, EUS-guided gastroenterostomy has emerged as a successful alternative for GOO management[80]. To achieve this goal, LAMSs are used to create a communication between the stomach and the small bowel distal to the obstruction. A recent meta-analysis described a technical success rate of 92% and clinical success rate of 90%, with a pooled incidence of adverse events of 12% [81].

Another application of interventional EUS is for the treatment of afferent limb syndrome (ALS). This is a rare late postsurgical complication of PDAC pancreaticoduodenectomy, most frequently due to local cancer recurrence and mechanical obstruction, with dilation of the afferent limb and accumulation of biliopancreatic fluid. EUS-guided drainage with a LAMS has been described, which provides an adequate therapeutic approach to decompress the limb for palliative and symptomatic treatment[82]. Most of the evidence for these two EUS therapeutic applications is

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com





primarily retrospective. Even though they seem to be promising techniques, welldesigned multicentric, prospective, controlled trials are needed to validate these resources.

CONCLUSION

Since its introduction as an endoscopic technique, EUS has evolved from a diagnostic imaging device toward a therapeutic tool, primarily for palliative cancer management. Considerable progress has been made, particularly in the diagnosis and management of PDAC. New imaging techniques can improve the differential diagnosis of focal pancreatic lesions and can decrease the bias of human imaging interpretation. EUS is the standard method for tissue acquisition, and the development of new "cutting" needles allows the procurement of core tissue for molecular profiling and personalized oncological treatment. Outstanding progress has been made in EUS interventional procedures, mainly for biliary drainage and local tumor ablation, with good technical and clinical success and fewer complications compared to other techniques. Future randomized controlled trials should be directed to evaluate the role of EUS-guided treatment, such as RFA, for unresectable pancreatic cancer or patients unsuitable for surgery. Diagnostic and interventional EUS have become essential in the workup and management of PDAC.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Dyba T, Randi G, Bettio M, Gavin A, Visser O, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: Estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers in 2018. Eur J Cancer 2018; 103: 356-387 [PMID: 30100160 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2018.07.005]
- 2 International Agency for Research on Cancer. World Health Organization. Global Cancer Observatory 2018. [cited 5 May 2021]. Available from: http://gco.iarc.fr
- 3 Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin 2019; 69: 7-34 [PMID: 30620402 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21551]
- 4 Rahib L, Smith BD, Aizenberg R, Rosenzweig AB, Fleshman JM, Matrisian LM. Projecting cancer incidence and deaths to 2030: the unexpected burden of thyroid, liver, and pancreas cancers in the United States. Cancer Res 2014; 74: 2913-2921 [PMID: 24840647 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-0155
- 5 Society TAC. Key Statistics for Pancreatic Cancer. 2017. [cited 5 May 2021]. Available from: https://www.cancer.org/cancer/pancreatic-cancer/about/key-statistics.html
- 6 Vicent A, Herman J, Schulick R, Hruban RH, Goggins M. Pancreatic cancer. Lancet 2011; 378: 607-620 [DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)62307-0]
- 7 Kinney T. Evidence-based imaging of pancreatic malignancies. Surg Clin North Am 2010; 90: 235-249 [PMID: 20362784 DOI: 10.1016/j.suc.2009.12.003]
- Bockhorn M, Uzunoglu FG, Adham M, Imrie C, Milicevic M, Sandberg AA, Asbun HJ, Bassi C, Büchler M, Charnley RM, Conlon K, Cruz LF, Dervenis C, Fingerhutt A, Friess H, Gouma DJ, Hartwig W, Lillemoe KD, Montorsi M, Neoptolemos JP, Shrikhande SV, Takaori K, Traverso W, Vashist YK, Vollmer C, Yeo CJ, Izbicki JR; International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a consensus statement by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery 2014; 155: 977-988 [PMID: 24856119 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2014.02.001]
- Bipat S, Phoa SS, van Delden OM, Bossuyt PM, Gouma DJ, Laméris JS, Stoker J. Ultrasonography, 9 computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging for diagnosis and determining resectability of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a meta-analysis. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2005; 29: 438-445 [PMID: 16012297 DOI: 10.1097/01.rct.0000164513.23407.b3]
- 10 Nawaz H, Fan CY, Kloke J, Khalid A, McGrath K, Landsittel D, Papachristou GI. Performance characteristics of endoscopic ultrasound in the staging of pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis. JOP 2013; 14: 484-497 [PMID: 24018593 DOI: 10.6092/1590-8577/1512]
- Müller MF, Meyenberger C, Bertschinger P, Schaer R, Marincek B. Pancreatic tumors: evaluation 11 with endoscopic US, CT, and MR imaging. Radiology 1994; 190: 745-751 [PMID: 8115622 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.190.3.8115622
- 12 Lu C, Xu CF, Wan XY, Zhu HT, Yu CH, Li YM. Screening for pancreatic cancer in familial highrisk individuals: A systematic review. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 8678-8686 [PMID: 26229410 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i28.8678]
- de Jong N, Frinking PJ, Bouakaz A, Ten Cate FJ. Detection procedures of ultrasound contrast agents. 13 *Ultrasonics* 2000; **38**: 87-92 [PMID: 10829635 DOI: 10.1016/s0041-624x(99)00071-2]
- 14 Yamashita Y, Shimokawa T, Napoléon B, Fusaroli P, Gincul R, Kudo M, Kitano M. Value of contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography with enhancement pattern for diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: A meta-analysis. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 125-133 [PMID: 30338569 DOI: 10.1111/den.13290
- 15 Fusaroli P, Spada A, Mancino MG, Caletti G. Contrast harmonic echo-endoscopic ultrasound improves accuracy in diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 8: 629-34.e1 [PMID: 20417721 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2010.04.012]
- 16 He XK, Ding Y, Sun LM. Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound for differential diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: an updated meta-analysis. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 66392-66401 [PMID: 29029521 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.18915]
- 17 Mei S, Wang M, Sun L. Contrast-Enhanced EUS for Differential Diagnosis of Pancreatic Masses: A Meta-Analysis. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2019; 2019: 1670183 [PMID: 30962802 DOI: 10.1155/2019/1670183]
- Iordache S, Costache MI, Popescu CF, Streba CT, Cazacu S, Săftoiu A. Clinical impact of EUS 18 elastography followed by contrast-enhanced EUS in patients with focal pancreatic masses and negative EUS-guided FNA. Med Ultrason 2016; 18: 18-24 [PMID: 26962549 DOI: 10.11152/mu.2013.2066.181.ich]
- 19 Sugimoto M, Takagi T, Hikichi T, Suzuki R, Watanabe K, Nakamura J, Kikuchi H, Konno N, Waragai Y, Watanabe H, Obara K, Ohira H. Conventional vs contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine-needle aspiration for diagnosis of solid pancreatic lesions: A prospective randomized trial. Pancreatology 2015; 15: 538-541 [PMID: 26145837 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2015.06.005]
- 20 Matsubara H, Itoh A, Kawashima H, Kasugai T, Ohno E, Ishikawa T, Itoh Y, Nakamura Y, Hiramatsu T, Nakamura M, Miyahara R, Ohmiya N, Ishigami M, Katano Y, Goto H, Hirooka Y. Dynamic quantitative evaluation of contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasonography in the diagnosis of pancreatic diseases. Pancreas 2011; 40: 1073-1079 [PMID: 21633317 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e31821f57b7
- Seicean A, Badea R, Stan-Iuga R, Mocan T, Gulei I, Pascu O. Quantitative contrast-enhanced 21



harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography for the discrimination of solid pancreatic masses. Ultraschall Med 2010; 31: 571-576 [PMID: 21080306 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1245833]

- 22 Havre RF, Waage JR, Gilja OH, Ødegaard S, Nesje LB. Real-Time Elastography: Strain Ratio Measurements Are Influenced by the Position of the Reference Area. Ultraschall Med 2012; 33: 559-568 [PMID: 21667433 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1273247]
- 23 Zhang B, Zhu F, Li P, Yu S, Zhao Y, Li M. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography in the diagnosis of pancreatic masses: A meta-analysis. Pancreatology 2018; 18: 833-840 [PMID: 30093353 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2018.07.008
- Figueiredo FA, da Silva PM, Monges G, Bories E, Pesenti C, Caillol F, Delpero JR, Giovannini M. 24 Yield of Contrast-Enhanced Power Doppler Endoscopic Ultrasonography and Strain Ratio Obtained by EUS-Elastography in the Diagnosis of Focal Pancreatic Solid Lesions. Endosc Ultrasound 2012; 1: 143-149 [PMID: 24949352 DOI: 10.7178/eus.03.005]
- Iglesias-Garcia J, Lindkvist B, Lariño-Noia J, Abdulkader-Nallib I, Dominguez-Muñoz JE. 25 Differential diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses: contrast-enhanced harmonic (CEH-EUS), quantitative-elastography (QE-EUS), or both? United European Gastroenterol J 2017; 5: 236-246 [PMID: 28344791 DOI: 10.1177/2050640616640635]
- Kuwahara T, Hara K, Mizuno N, Haba S, Okuno N, Koda H, Miyano A, Fumihara D. Current status 26 of artificial intelligence analysis for endoscopic ultrasonography. Dig Endosc 2021; 33: 298-305 [PMID: 33098123 DOI: 10.1111/den.13880]
- Doi K. Computer-aided diagnosis in medical imaging: historical review, current status and future 27 potential. Comput Med Imaging Graph 2007; 31: 198-211 [PMID: 17349778 DOI: 10.1016/j.compmedimag.2007.02.002]
- Norton ID, Zheng Y, Wiersema MS, Greenleaf J, Clain JE, Dimagno EP. Neural network analysis of 28 EUS images to differentiate between pancreatic malignancy and pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 625-629 [PMID: 11677484 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.118644]
- Zhu M, Xu C, Yu J, Wu Y, Li C, Zhang M, Jin Z, Li Z. Differentiation of pancreatic cancer and 29 chronic pancreatitis using computer-aided diagnosis of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) images: a diagnostic test. PLoS One 2013; 8: e63820 [PMID: 23704940 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0063820]
- LeCun Y, Bengio Y, Hinton G. Deep learning. Nature 2015; 521: 436-444 [PMID: 26017442 DOI: 30 10.1038/nature14539]
- 31 Rawat W, Wang Z. Deep Convolutional Neural Networks for Image Classification: A Comprehensive Review. Neural Comput 2017; 29: 2352-2449 [PMID: 28599112 DOI: 10.1162/NECO a 00990]
- 32 Kuwahara T, Hara K, Mizuno N, Okuno N, Matsumoto S, Obata M, Kurita Y, Koda H, Toriyama K, Onishi S, Ishihara M, Tanaka T, Tajika M, Niwa Y. Usefulness of Deep Learning Analysis for the Diagnosis of Malignancy in Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasms of the Pancreas. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2019; 10: 1-8 [PMID: 31117111 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.00000000000045]
- 33 Tonozuka R, Itoi T, Nagata N, Kojima H, Sofuni A, Tsuchiya T, Ishii K, Tanaka R, Nagakawa Y, Mukai S. Deep learning analysis for the detection of pancreatic cancer on endosonographic images: a pilot study. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2021; 28: 95-104 [PMID: 32910528 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.825
- 34 Tonozuka R. Mukai S. Itoi T. The Role of Artificial Intelligence in Endoscopic Ultrasound for Pancreatic Disorders. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 11 [PMID: 33374181 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics11010018]
- Tarantino I, Di Mitri R, Fabbri C, Pagano N, Barresi L, Granata A, Liotta R, Mocciaro F, Maimone 35 A, Baccarini P, Fabio T, Curcio G, Repici A, Traina M. Is diagnostic accuracy of fine needle aspiration on solid pancreatic lesions aspiration-related? Dig Liver Dis 2014; 46: 523-526 [PMID: 24704290 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2014.02.023]
- 36 El Haddad R, Barret M, Beuvon F, Grabar S, Leblanc S, Terris B, Coriat R, Chaussade S, Prat F. The slow-pull capillary technique increases the quality of endoscopic ultrasound fine needle biopsy samples in solid pancreatic lesions. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 28: 911-916 [PMID: 27140228 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.00000000000638]
- Mohamadnejad M, Mullady D, Early DS, Collins B, Marshall C, Sams S, Yen R, Rizeq M, 37 Romanas M, Nawaz S, Ulusarac O, Hollander T, Wilson RH, Simon VC, Kushnir V, Amateau SK, Brauer BC, Gaddam S, Azar RR, Komanduri S, Shah R, Das A, Edmundowicz S, Muthusamy VR, Rastogi A, Wani S. Increasing Number of Passes Beyond 4 Does Not Increase Sensitivity of Detection of Pancreatic Malignancy by Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Aspiration. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 1071-1078.e2 [PMID: 28025154 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.12.018]
- 38 Lee JK, Lee KT, Choi ER, Jang TH, Jang KT, Lee JK, Lee KH. A prospective, randomized trial comparing 25-gauge and 22-gauge needles for endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration of pancreatic masses. Scand J Gastroenterol 2013; 48: 752-757 [PMID: 23600919 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2013.786127
- Fabbri C, Polifemo AM, Luigiano C, Cennamo V, Baccarini P, Collina G, Fornelli A, Macchia S, 39 Zanini N, Jovine E, Fiscaletti M, Alibrandi A, D'Imperio N. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration with 22- and 25-gauge needles in solid pancreatic masses: a prospective comparative study with randomisation of needle sequence. Dig Liver Dis 2011; 43: 647-652 [PMID: 21592873 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2011.04.005]
- 40 Alatawi A, Beuvon F, Grabar S, Leblanc S, Chaussade S, Terris B, Barret M, Prat F. Comparison of 22G reverse-beveled vs standard needle for endoscopic ultrasound-guided sampling of solid



pancreatic lesions. United European Gastroenterol J 2015; 3: 343-352 [PMID: 26279842 DOI: 10.1177/2050640615577533]

- Oh HC, Kang H, Lee JY, Choi GJ, Choi JS. Diagnostic accuracy of 22/25-gauge core needle in 41 endoscopic ultrasound-guided sampling: systematic review and meta-analysis. Korean J Intern Med 2016; 31: 1073-1083 [PMID: 27586867 DOI: 10.3904/kjim.2016.066]
- Facciorusso A, Bajwa HS, Menon K, Buccino VR, Muscatiello N. Comparison between 22G 42 aspiration and 22G biopsy needles for EUS-guided sampling of pancreatic lesions: A meta-analysis. Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 167-174 [PMID: 31031330 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_4_19]
- 43 Bang JY, Hebert-Magee S, Navaneethan U, Hasan MK, Hawes R, Varadarajulu S. EUS-guided fine needle biopsy of pancreatic masses can yield true histology. Gut 2018; 67: 2081-2084 [PMID: 28988195 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-315154]
- 44 Katanuma A, Maguchi H, Yane K, Hashigo S, Kin T, Kaneko M, Kato S, Kato R, Harada R, Osanai M, Takahashi K, Nojima M. Factors predictive of adverse events associated with endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration of pancreatic solid lesions. Dig Dis Sci 2013; 58: 2093-2099 [PMID: 23423501 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-013-2590-4]
- Gao RY, Wu BH, Shen XY, Peng TL, Li DF, Wei C, Yu ZC, Luo MH, Xiong F, Wang LS, Yao J. 45 Overlooked risk for needle tract seeding following endoscopic ultrasound-guided minimally invasive tissue acquisition. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 6182-6194 [PMID: 33177792 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i40.6182]
- Gillen S, Schuster T, Meyer Zum Büschenfelde C, Friess H, Kleeff J. Preoperative/neoadjuvant 46 therapy in pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of response and resection percentages. PLoS Med 2010; 7: e1000267 [PMID: 20422030 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000267]
- Yip D, Karapetis C, Strickland A, Steer CB, Goldstein D. Chemotherapy and radiotherapy for 47 inoperable advanced pancreatic cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006; CD002093 [PMID: 16855985 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD002093.pub2]
- Timmerman RD, Kavanagh BD, Cho LC, Papiez L, Xing L. Stereotactic body radiation therapy in 48 multiple organ sites. J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 947-952 [PMID: 17350943 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2006.09.7469]
- Tchelebi LT, Lehrer EJ, Trifiletti DM, Sharma NK, Gusani NJ, Crane CH, Zaorsky NG. 49 Conventionally fractionated radiation therapy vs stereotactic body radiation therapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer (CRiSP): An international systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer 2020; 126: 2120-2131 [PMID: 32125712 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.32756]
- Patel JB, Revanur V, Forcione DG, Bechtold ML, Puli SR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fiducial 50 marker placement in pancreatic cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 12: 231-240 [PMID: 32879658 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v12.i8.231]
- Tatli S, Tapan U, Morrison PR, Silverman SG. Radiofrequency ablation: technique and clinical 51 applications. Diagn Interv Radiol 2012; 18: 508-516 [PMID: 22407695 DOI: 10.4261/1305-3825.DIR.5168-11.1]
- Slovak R, Ludwig JM, Gettinger SN, Herbst RS, Kim HS. Immuno-thermal ablations boosting the 52 anticancer immune response. J Immunother Cancer 2017; 5: 78 [PMID: 29037259 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-017-0284-8
- 53 Kaminski JM, Shinohara E, Summers JB, Niermann KJ, Morimoto A, Brousal J. The controversial abscopal effect. Cancer Treat Rev 2005; 31: 159-172 [PMID: 15923088 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2005.03.004]
- 54 Rossi S, Viera FT, Ghittoni G, Cobianchi L, Rosa LL, Siciliani L, Bortolotto C, Veronese L, Vercelli A. Gallotti A. Ravetta V. Radiofrequency ablation of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a pilot study of feasibility, efficacy, and safety. Pancreas 2014; 43: 938-945 [PMID: 24717825 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.000000000000133
- Scopelliti F, Pea A, Conigliaro R, Butturini G, Frigerio I, Regi P, Giardino A, Bertani H, Paini M, 55 Pederzoli P. Girelli R. Technique, safety, and feasibility of EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation in unresectable pancreatic cancer. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 4022-4028 [PMID: 29766302 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6217-x]
- Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A, Dagohoy C, Leary C, Mares JE, Abdalla EK, Fleming JB, Vauthey JN, 56 Rashid A, Evans DB. One hundred years after "carcinoid": epidemiology of and prognostic factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35,825 cases in the United States. J Clin Oncol 2008; 26: 3063-3072 [PMID: 18565894 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.15.4377]
- 57 Rosenberg AM, Friedmann P, Del Rivero J, Libutti SK, Laird AM. Resection vs expectant management of small incidentally discovered nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surgery 2016; 159: 302-309 [PMID: 26547726 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2015.10.013]
- 58 Jilesen AP, van Eijck CH, in't Hof KH, van Dieren S, Gouma DJ, van Dijkum EJ. Postoperative Complications, In-Hospital Mortality and 5-Year Survival After Surgical Resection for Patients with a Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumor: A Systematic Review. World J Surg 2016; 40: 729-748 [PMID: 26661846 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-015-3328-6]
- 59 Barthet M, Giovannini M, Lesavre N, Boustiere C, Napoleon B, Koch S, Gasmi M, Vanbiervliet G, Gonzalez JM. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided radiofrequency ablation for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and pancreatic cystic neoplasms: a prospective multicenter study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 836-842 [PMID: 30669161 DOI: 10.1055/a-0824-7067]
- Choi JH, Seo DW, Song TJ, Park DH, Lee SS, Lee SK, Kim MH. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided 60 radiofrequency ablation for management of benign solid pancreatic tumors. Endoscopy 2018; 50:



1099-1104 [PMID: 29727904 DOI: 10.1055/a-0583-8387]

- Imperatore N, de Nucci G, Mandelli ED, de Leone A, Zito FP, Lombardi G, Manes G. Endoscopic 61 ultrasound-guided radiofrequency ablation of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a systematic review of the literature. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E1759-E1764 [PMID: 33269308 DOI: 10.1055/a-1261-9605]
- Dhaliwal A, Kolli S, Dhindsa BS, Choa J, Mashiana HS, Ramai D, Chandan S, Bhogal N, Sayles H, 62 Bhat I, Singh S, Adler DG. Efficacy of EUS-RFA in pancreatic tumors: Is it ready for prime time? Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E1243-E1251 [PMID: 33015325 DOI: 10.1055/a-1221-5012]
- Tiankanon K, Kongkam P, Orprayoon T, Luangsukrerk T, Seo DW, Sriuranpong V, Nantavithya C, 63 Jantarattana T, Cañones A, Angsuwatcharakon P, Ridtitid W, Kullavanijaya P, Rerknimitr R. EUSguided radiofrequency ablation plus chemotherapy vs chemotherapy alone for unresectable pancreacreatic cancer (ERAP): preliminary results of a prospective comparative study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 59
- Faigel DO, Veloso KM, Long WB, Kochman ML. Endosonography-guided celiac plexus injection 64 for abdominal pain due to chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1996; 91: 1675 [PMID: 8759702]
- Caraceni A, Portenoy RK. Pain management in patients with pancreatic carcinoma. Cancer 1996; 78: 65 639-653 [PMID: 8681303 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(19960801)78:3<639::AID-CNCR45>3.0.CO;2-X
- Kaufman M, Singh G, Das S, Concha-Parra R, Erber J, Micames C, Gress F. Efficacy of endoscopic 66 ultrasound-guided celiac plexus block and celiac plexus neurolysis for managing abdominal pain associated with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. J Clin Gastroenterol 2010; 44: 127-134 [PMID: 19826273 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3181bb854d]
- Minaga K, Kitano M, Sakamoto H, Miyata T, Imai H, Yamao K, Kamata K, Omoto S, Kadosaka K, 67 Sakurai T, Nishida N, Chiba Y, Kudo M. Predictors of pain response in patients undergoing endoscopic ultrasound-guided neurolysis for abdominal pain caused by pancreatic cancer. Therap Adv *Gastroenterol* 2016; 9: 483-494 [PMID: 27366217 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X16644248]
- 68 Wyse JM, Carone M, Paquin SC, Usatii M, Sahai AV. Randomized, double-blind, controlled trial of early endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis to prevent pain progression in patients with newly diagnosed, painful, inoperable pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2011; 29: 3541-3546 [PMID: 21844506 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2010.32.2750]
- 69 Arcidiacono PG, Calori G, Carrara S, McNicol ED, Testoni PA. Celiac plexus block for pancreatic cancer pain in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011; CD007519 [PMID: 21412903 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007519.pub2
- Yasuda I, Wang HP. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus block and neurolysis. Dig Endosc 70 2017; **29**: 455-462 [PMID: 28160344 DOI: 10.1111/den.12824]
- 71 Sahai AV, Lemelin V, Lam E, Paquin SC. Central vs. bilateral endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus block or neurolysis: a comparative study of short-term effectiveness. Am J Gastroenterol 2009; 104: 326-329 [PMID: 19174816 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2008.64]
- 72 Coté GA, Singh S, Bucksot LG, Lazzell-Pannell L, Schmidt SE, Fogel E, McHenry L, Watkins J, Lehman G, Sherman S. Association between volume of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography at an academic medical center and use of pancreatobiliary therapy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 10: 920-924 [PMID: 22387254 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.02.019]
- Khashab MA, Valeshabad AK, Afghani E, Singh VK, Kumbhari V, Messallam A, Saxena P, El Zein 73 M, Lennon AM, Canto MI, Kalloo AN. A comparative evaluation of EUS-guided biliary drainage and percutaneous drainage in patients with distal malignant biliary obstruction and failed ERCP. Dig Dis Sci 2015; 60: 557-565 [PMID: 25081224 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3300-6]
- Giovannini M, Moutardier V, Pesenti C, Bories E, Lelong B, Delpero JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-74 guided bilioduodenal anastomosis: a new technique for biliary drainage. Endoscopy 2001; 33: 898-900 [PMID: 11571690 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-17324]
- 75 Khan MA, Akbar A, Baron TH, Khan S, Kocak M, Alastal Y, Hammad T, Lee WM, Sofi A, Artifon EL, Nawras A, Ismail MK. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Dig Dis Sci 2016; 61: 684-703 [PMID: 26518417 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-015-3933-0
- Han SY, Kim SO, So H, Shin E, Kim DU, Park DH. EUS-guided biliary drainage vs ERCP for first-76 line palliation of malignant distal biliary obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 16551 [PMID: 31719562 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-52993-x]
- 77 Hedjoudje A, Sportes A, Grabar S, Zhang A, Koch S, Vuitton L, Prat F. Outcomes of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage: A systematic review and meta-analysis. United European Gastroenterol J 2019; 7: 60-68 [PMID: 30788117 DOI: 10.1177/2050640618808147]
- 78 Park JK, Woo YS, Noh DH, Yang JI, Bae SY, Yun HS, Lee JK, Lee KT, Lee KH. Efficacy of EUSguided and ERCP-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction: prospective randomized controlled study. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 277-282 [PMID: 29605722 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.03.015
- 79 Tendler DA. Malignant gastric outlet obstruction: bridging another divide. Am J Gastroenterol 2002; **97**: 4-6 [PMID: 11808968 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.05391.x]
- Tyberg A, Perez-Miranda M, Sanchez-Ocaña R, Peñas I, de la Serna C, Shah J, Binmoeller K, 80 Gaidhane M, Grimm I, Baron T, Kahaleh M. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gastrojejunostomy with a lumen-apposing metal stent: a multicenter, international experience. Endosc Int Open 2016; 4: E276-E281 [PMID: 27004243 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-101789]



- 81 Iqbal U, Khara HS, Hu Y, Kumar V, Tufail K, Confer B, Diehl DL. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy for the management of gastric outlet obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 16-23 [PMID: 31898587 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_70_19]
- 82 El Bacha H, Leblanc S, Bordacahar B, Brieau B, Barret M, Savier E, Soubrane O, Dousset B, Prat F. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Enteroenterostomy for Afferent Limb Syndrome. ACG Case Rep J 2020; 7: e00442 [PMID: 32821770 DOI: 10.14309/crj.0000000000442]



F $W \hat{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 January 16; 14(1): 49-62

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.49

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Feasibility of gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection in elderly patients aged \geq 80 years

Yasuhiro Inokuchi, Ayaka Ishida, Kei Hayashi, Yoshihiro Kaneta, Hayato Watanabe, Kazuki Kano, Mitsuhiro Furuta, Kosuke Takahashi, Hirohito Fujikawa, Takanobu Yamada, Kouji Yamamoto, Nozomu Machida, Takashi Ogata, Takashi Oshima, Shin Maeda

ORCID number: Yasuhiro Inokuchi 0000-0003-1890-3470; Ayaka Ishida 0000-0002-0733-2839; Kei Hayashi 0000-0002-2088-5729; Yoshihiro Kaneta 0000-0003-1125-5116; Hayato Watanabe 0000-0001-6254-2903; Kazuki Kano 0000-0003-2002-3077; Mitsuhiro Furuta 0000-0003-4706-2615; Kosuke Takahashi 0000-0002-5684-0733; Hirohito Fujikawa 0000-0002-9787-9319; Takanobu Yamada 0000-0003-3564-6891; Kouji Yamamoto 0000-0003-0696-9659: Nozomu Machida 0000-0001-9570-3670; Takashi Ogata 0000-0002-6453-6408; Takashi Oshima 0000-0001-5818-8649; Shin Maeda 0000-0002-0246-1594.

Author contributions: Inokuchi Y and Maeda S designed the study; Inokuchi Y, Ishida A, Havashi K, Kaneta Y were involved in collection of data; Inokuchi Y, Yamamoto K, and Furuta M were involved in the data analysis; Inokuchi Y, Ishida A, Hayashi K, Kaneta Y, Watanabe H, Kano K, Furuta M, Takahashi K, Fujikawa H, Yamada T, Yamamoto K, Machida N, Ogata T, Oshima T, and Maeda S were involved in data interpretation; Inokuchi Y wrote the manuscript; Ishida A, Hayashi K, Kaneta Y, Watanabe H, Kano K, Furuta M, Takahashi K, Fujikawa H, Yamada T, Yamamoto K,

Yasuhiro Inokuchi, Ayaka Ishida, Kei Hayashi, Yoshihiro Kaneta, Mitsuhiro Furuta, Nozomu Machida, Department of Gastroenterology, Kanagawa Cancer Center, Yokohama 241-8515, Kanagawa, Japan

Hayato Watanabe, Kazuki Kano, Kosuke Takahashi, Hirohito Fujikawa, Takanobu Yamada, Takashi Ogata, Takashi Oshima, Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Kanagawa Cancer Center, Yokohama 241-8515, Kanagawa, Japan

Kouji Yamamoto, Department of Biostatics, Yokohama City University School of Medicine., Yokohama 236-0004, Kanagawa, Japan

Shin Maeda, Department of Gastroenterology, Yokohama City University, Yokohama 236-0004, Kanagawa, Japan

Corresponding author: Yasuhiro Inokuchi, MD, PhD, Chief Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Kanagawa Cancer Center, 2-3-2 Asahi-ku, Nakao, Yokohama 241-8515, Kanagawa, Japan. inokuchiy@kcch.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic resection, especially endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD), is increasingly performed in elderly patients with early gastric cancer, and lesions beyond the expanded indications are also resected endoscopically in some patients. It is essential to assess whether gastric ESD is safe and suitable for elderly patients and investigate what type of lesions carry an increased risk of ESD-related complications.

AIM

To assess the efficacy and feasibility of gastric ESD for elderly patients, and define high-risk lesions and prognostic indicators.

METHODS

Among a total of 1169 sessions of gastric ESD performed in Kanagawa Cancer Center Hospital from 2006 to 2014, 179 sessions (15.3%) were performed in patients aged \ge 80 years, and 172 of these sessions were done in patients with a final diagnosis of gastric cancer. These patients were studied retrospectively to



Machida N, Ogata T, Oshima T, and Maeda S edited the manuscript; all authors critically revised the report, commented on drafts of the manuscript, and approved the final report.

Institutional review board

statement: This study has been approved by the research ethics committee of Kanagawa Cancer Center, which complies with International Guidelines for Ethical Review of Epidemiological Studies.

Informed consent statement:

Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent. According to "Ethical Guidelines for Medical and Health Research Involving Human Subjects" published by Japanese Ministry of Health, Labor and Welfare, opt-out is accepted for practical procedure to obtain informed consent from the recruited patients, in retrospective study without any invasion or newly investigated information after recruitment. For our study, we have put information concerning the study on Kanagawa Cancer Center HP, to give recruited patients a chance to refuse entry to the study.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The

authors have declared no conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0

evaluate short-term outcomes and survival. The short-term outcomes included the rates of en bloc resection and curative resection, complications, and procedurerelated mortality. Curability was assessed according to the Japanese Gastric Cancer Treatment Guidelines 2010. Fisher's exact test was used to statistically analyze risk factors. Clinical characteristics of each group were compared using Fisher's exact test and Mann-Whitney U test. Survival rates at each time point were based on Kaplan-Meier estimation. Overall survival rates were compared between patients with gastric cancer in each group with use of the log-rank test. To identify prognostic factors that jointly predict the hazard of death while controlling for model overfitting, we used the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) Cox regression model including factors curative/ noncurative, age, gender, body mass index, prognostic nutritional index, Charlson comorbidity index (CCI), Glasgow prognostic score, neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio, and antithrombotic agent use. We selected the LASSO Cox regression model that resulted in minimal prediction error in 10-fold cross-validation. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

The *en bloc* dissection rate was 97.1%, indicating that a high quality of treatment was achieved even in elderly patients. As for complications, the rates of bleeding, perforation and aspiration pneumonitis were 3.4%, 1.1% and 0.6%, respectively. These complication rates indicated that ESD was not associated with a particularly higher risk in elderly patients than in nonelderly patients. A dissection incision > 40 mm, lesions associated with depressions, and lesions with ulcers were risk factors for post-ESD bleeding, and location of the lesion in the upper third of the stomach was a risk factor for perforation in elderly patients (P < 0.05). Location of the lesion in the lower third of the stomach tended to be associated with a higher risk of bleeding. The overall survival (OS) did not differ significantly between curative and noncurative ESD (P = 0.69). In patients without additional surgery, OS rate was significantly lower in patients with a high CCI (≥ 2) than in those with a low CCI (≤ 1) (P < 0.001).

CONCLUSION

Gastric ESD is feasible even in patients aged ≥ 80 years. Observation without additional surgery after noncurative ESD is reasonable, especially in elderly patients with $CCI \ge 2$.

Key Words: Endoscopic submucosal dissection; Elderly; Charlson comorbidity index; Early gastric cancer; Complications; Prognostic indicators

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This was a retrospective study to evaluate the efficacy and feasibility of gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection in elderly patients aged ≥ 80 years. The rates of en bloc dissection, bleeding, perforation and aspiration pneumonitis were 97.1%, 3.4%, 1.1% and 0.6%, respectively. These rates are similar to the rates in nonelderly patients reported previously. Risk factors for bleeding were incision > 40 mm, lesions associated with depressions, and ulcerative lesions. A risk factor for perforation was location in the upper third of the stomach. Charlson comorbidity index ≥ 2 was an indicator of poor prognosis regardless of curability.

Citation: Inokuchi Y, Ishida A, Hayashi K, Kaneta Y, Watanabe H, Kano K, Furuta M, Takahashi K, Fujikawa H, Yamada T, Yamamoto K, Machida N, Ogata T, Oshima T, Maeda S. Feasibility of gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection in elderly patients aged ≥ 80 years. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(1): 49-62

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i1/49.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.49



Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: April 27, 2021 Peer-review started: April 27, 2021 First decision: June 13, 2021 Revised: June 16, 2021 Accepted: December 11, 2021 Article in press: December 11, 2021 Published online: January 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Garbarino GM, Hu B, Santos-Antunes I S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: Kerr C P-Editor: Wu YXJ



INTRODUCTION

Early gastric cancer (EGC) is defined as gastric cancer confined to the mucosa and submucosa^[1]. Increasing numbers of EGCs are being detected in Japan^[2,3], and EGCs currently account for > 60% of all detected cases of gastric cancer[4]. Since the development of endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD), the treatment of EGC has changed dramatically [5,6]. Various techniques have considerably reduced the technical limitations of endoscopic resection (ER), and EGCs can now be freely resected, independently of size and shape[6-8]. Many EGCs that would have been surgically resected previously are now resected endoscopically. The most attractive point of ESD as compared with open surgery is its lower invasiveness and the ability to avoid deterioration in the quality of life.

The elderly population is increasing rapidly in Japan. The average life span is 80.50 years for men and 86.83 years for women, according to statistics reported by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, Japan in 2014. Surgery carries an increased risk in elderly patients because of poor physical status or serious underlying diseases [9,10]. Thus ER, especially ESD, is being increasingly performed in elderly patients[10-14]. Because this trend is expected to continue, it is necessary to assess whether ESD is actually safe and suitable for elderly patients. In addition, more clearly defining highrisk lesions associated is prerequisite to safe treatment.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

A total of 1169 sessions of ESD were performed to treat gastric diseases (mainly EGCs and gastric adenomas, as well as some non-neoplastic lesions) in Kanagawa Cancer Center Hospital between January 2006 and December 2014, and 179 (15.3%) of these sessions were performed in a total of 131 patients who were aged ≥ 80 years. Among the resected specimens, gastric cancers were finally diagnosed in 175 lesions treated by 172 sessions of ESD in 124 patients. These cases were studied retrospectively.

ESD procedure

Around-the-lesion biopsy was performed beforehand to confirm the margin of the lesions, if necessary. On the day of ESD, the margin was identified again using white light endoscopy, chromoendoscopy with indigo carmine solution, and narrow-band imaging. All-around-the-lesion marking was carried out with the use of small multiple cautery units. Submucosal injection was performed to lift the mucosal layer. Glyceol (10% glycerol and 5% fructose; Chugai Pharmaceutical Co., Tokyo, Japan) or MucoUp (0.4% sodium hyaluronate; Johnson & Johnson, New Brunswick, NJ, United States) with a small amount of indigo carmine was used as the injection solution. A circumferential mucosal incision and submucosal dissection were performed using a needle knife (Olympus Optical Co. Ltd., Tokyo, Japan). The high-frequency generators used were ICC200 or VIO300D (ERBE Elektromedizin GmbH, Tübingen, Germany).

Short-term outcomes

The short-term outcomes included the rates of *en bloc* resection and curative resection, complications, and procedure-related mortality. Curability was assessed according to the Japanese Gastric Cancer Treatment Guidelines 2010[15]. A curative resection was defined as satisfying all the following conditions: en bloc resection, negative horizontal and vertical margin, no lymphovascular infiltration, and absolute or expanded indication for ER. Differentiated type intramucosal cancer ≤ 20 mm in size without ulceration was categorized as a lesion of absolute indication. A lesion of expanded indications was as follows: Differentiated type intramucosal cancer > 20 mm in size without ulceration; differentiated type intramucosal cancer \leq 30 mm in size with ulceration; differentiated type submucosal superficial cancer \leq 30 mm in size; and undifferentiated type intramucosal cancer ≤ 20 mm in size without ulceration.

As for complications, bleeding, perforation and aspiration pneumonitis were assessed. Bleeding was defined as the occurrence of melena or hematemesis; detection of ongoing hemorrhage; or the presence of coagulated blood in the stomach with apparent bleeding spots on endoscopic examination, which was basically performed routinely in all patients on the next day of ESD. Perforation was confirmed by observation of mesenteric fat during ESD or by detection of free air on X-ray films. Aspiration pneumonitis was diagnosed on the basis of clinical findings and X-ray films. Procedure-related mortality was defined as death within 30 d due to complic-



ations. In patients who had complications, patient-related factors, such as World Health Organization performance status and underlying disease, as well as lesion-related factors, such as location, size, and macroscopic aspects were investigated.

Long-term outcomes

For evaluation of long-term outcomes, a patient who had experienced noncurative ESD within the last 5 years (n = 1) and patients who underwent additional surgery after ESD (n = 3) were excluded from the target of analysis. Overall survival (OS) was evaluated starting from the date of ESD to the date of death or the last verified date of survival. To determine the prognostic indicators for elderly patients with EGC treated by ESD, we also evaluated the clinical characteristics of the patients who did not undergo additional surgery after ESD (n = 120), using age, gender, body mass index (BMI), prognostic nutritional index (PNI), Charlson comorbidity index (CCI), Glasgow prognostic score (GPS), neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR), and use of antithrombotic agents.

Statistical analysis

To estimate affecting factors related to complications, relative risks were calculated. Fisher's exact test was used to statistically analyze risk factors. Clinical characteristics of each group were compared using Fisher's exact test and Mann-Whitney *U* test. Survival rates at each time point were based on Kaplan-Meier estimation. OS rates were compared with the log-rank test between patients with gastric cancer in each group. To identify prognostic factors that jointly predict the hazard of death while controlling for model overfitting, the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) Cox regression model including factors curative/noncurative, age, gender, BMI, PNI, CCI, GPS, NLR and antithrombotic agent use was used (R package glmnet) [16]. We selected the LASSO Cox regression model that resulted in minimal prediction error in 10-fold cross-validation. *P* < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

All statistical analyses were conducted using the EZR software, version 1.54 (Saitama Medical Center, Jichi Medical University, Saitama, Japan)[17] and R version 4.0.3 (The R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria). The statistical review of the study was performed by a biomedical statistician.

RESULTS

Short-term outcomes

Short-term outcomes are shown in Table 1. Within 172 sessions of ESD, two different specimens of multiple lesions were resected at the same time in three sessions; only one specimen was resected for each treatment in 168 sessions; and one lesion was unresectable in one session. A total of 174 specimens were thus resected from 175 lesions in 172 sessions of ESD. The *en bloc* dissection rate and the curative dissection rate were 97.1% and 77.1%, respectively. Six lesions (3.4%) had postoperative bleeding, two (1.1%) had intraoperative perforation, and one patient (0.6%) had aspiration pneumonitis after ESD. Blood transfusion was required in one patient. There were no procedure-related deaths.

The characteristics of the treated lesions and patients are shown in Table 2. Macroscopically, flat-type shaped lesions (85.7%) predominated over protruded-type lesions (13.7%). There was one advanced type 1 lesion, which was misdiagnosed as EGC type 0-I before treatment. Of 124 recruited patients, 38 (30.6%) had circulatory underlying diseases, nine (7.3%) had respiratory underlying diseases, and 22.6% of the patients were receiving at least one antithrombotic agent.

In the present study of elderly patients, lesions that did not meet the indication criteria were also treated. The details of noncurative lesions and noncurative factors are shown in Table 3. Among 40 noncurative lesions, 32 (80.0%) were differentiated type, and eight (20.0%) were undifferentiated type. The noncurative factors were depth of invasion in 30.0%, oversize in 20.0%, positive ulceration associated with undifferentiated components in 12.5%, and positive or uncertain lymph vascular invasion in 35.0% of the noncurative lesions.

The patients with complications are summarized in Table 4. One patient had both postoperative bleeding and aspiration pneumonitis, and the others had one complication each. None of patients with postoperative bleeding was receiving any antithrombotic agents.

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Short-term outcomes of ESD, <i>n</i> (%)	
Location of the lesions $(n = 175)^1$	
Upper third	33 (18.9)
Middle third	57 (32.6)
Lower third	85 (48.6)
Size of dissected specimen $(n = 174)^2$	
Range	9-110 mm
Median	30 mm
Average	33.4 mm
ESD quality $(n = 175)^2$	
En bloc dissection	170 (97.1)
Fractional dissection	4 (2.3)
Not dissected endoscopically	1 (0.6)
Curability $(n = 175)^1$	
Curative dissection	135 (77.1)
Non-curative dissection	40 (22.9)
Complications	
ESD sessions ($n = 172$) with any complication	8 (4.7)
Bleeding $(n = 175)^1$	6 (3.4)
Perforation $(n = 175)^1$	2 (1.1)
Aspiration pneumonitis $(n = 172)^3$	1 (0.6)
Procedure-related death $(n = 172)^3$	0

¹Location, Endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) quality (en bloc or fractional dissection rate), curability (curative or noncurative dissection rate), and complications of bleeding and perforation calculated with respect to the total number of 175 treated lesions.

²Size of dissected specimen measured only in endoscopically resected cases (n = 174).

³Number of ESD sessions (total n = 172) associated with aspiration pneumonitis. ESD: Endoscopic submucosal dissection.

The relation of complications to lesion location and size of resected specimen is summarized in Table 5. Lesion location in the lower third of the stomach and a resected specimen size > 40 mm tended to have higher bleeding rates. Lesion location in the upper third of the stomach and a resected specimen size > 40 mm tended to be associated with higher perforation rates.

The relative risks of lesion location and resected specimen size are shown in Table 6. Resected specimens > 40 mm, macroscopic shape with depressive component, and presence of ulceration were determined to be risk factors for bleeding (P < 0.05). Location of the lesion in the upper third of the stomach was determined to be a risk factor for perforation (P < 0.05).

Long-term outcomes

Survival curves according to the curability are shown in Figure 1. The patients were divided into two groups: Those who underwent only curative ESD (curative ESD group, n = 87), and those who underwent noncurative ESD without additional surgery (noncurative ESD group, n = 33). Patients who had undergone dissection more than once were classified as noncurative when ESD was noncurative at least once. A total of 32 patients (26.7%) died during a median follow-up period of 2005 d (range, 83-4774 d). Twenty-four of the patients who died were in the curative ESD group and eight were in the noncurative ESD group. The cause of death was gastric cancer in none of them. The OS rate did not differ significantly between the curative and the noncurative ESD groups (P = 0.69).

Prognostic factors for OS using LASSO in the patients who did not undergo additional surgery (n = 120) are shown in Table 7. Among these clinical characteristics, gender and CCI, one of most widely used and validated comorbidity scoring system to

Table 2 Characteristics of treated lesions and patients, n (%)	
(A) Lesions (<i>n</i> = 175)	
Macroscopic type	
Protruded type (0-I, 0-I+IIa, 0-I+IIb, 0-I+IIc)	24 (13.7)
Flat type (0-IIa, 0-IIa+IIc, 0-IIc, 0-IIc, 0-IIc+IIa)	150 (85.7)
Advanced (type 1)	1 (0.6)
Ulceration	
UL (+)	22 (12.6)
UL ()	153 (87.4)
Depth of invasion	
М	152 (86.9)
≥SM	23 (13.1)
(B) Patients (<i>n</i> = 124)	
Underlying disease	
Circulatory	38 (30.6)
Respiratory	9 (7.3)
Renal	0
Antithrombotic agent	
Taking	28 (22.6)

UL: Ulceration; M: Mucosa; SM: Submucosa.

measure comorbidity status, were significantly associated with OS. As median CCI in each group was 1, patients were divided in two groups according to $CCI \le 1$ or > 1. The survival curve of patients with low CCI ≤ 1 (n = 100) and those with high CCI ≥ 2 (n = 20) are shown in Figure 2. The OS rate was significantly different between the two groups (P < 0.001).

DISCUSSION

In Japan, the morbidity rate of gastric cancer has been rapidly decreasing according to the Center for Cancer Control and Information Services, National Cancer Center, Japan. Nonetheless, the number of EGCs treated endoscopically has dramatically increased. The increased use of ER seems to be attributed to three reasons. The first reason is the expansion of the indications for ER. Because ER is a local resection procedure without lymphadenectomy, the indications for ER are limited to conditions expected to have no lymph node metastasis[15]. Previous studies of patients who underwent surgery for gastric cancer have evaluated conditions associated with no lymph node metastasis. The second reason is progress in endoscopic techniques[6-8]. The final reason is the minimal invasiveness of ESD. ESD is far less invasive than open surgery, and can prevent symptoms associated with a small capacity of stomach after surgery.

Although minimal invasiveness is undoubtedly attractive for elderly patients because they have higher incidences of underlying diseases than younger patients have and are sometimes in poor general condition [9,10], the feasibility of ESD remains to be fully evaluated. In our study, complications occurred only in 4.7% of patients, without any procedure-related deaths. In previous studies of elderly patients, the rate of bleeding ranged from 2.5% to 9.6% [10-14], except for the study by Hirasaki et al [10], which reported a bleeding rate of 43.4% [3], and the rates of perforation and of pneumonia ranged from 1.5% to 5.0% and 0.5% to 2.2%, respectively. In most of these studies, ESD was not associated with particularly higher risk in elderly than in nonelderly patients. Indeed, the rates of bleeding and perforation among patients of all ages were reported to range from 3.7% to 15.6% and 1.2% to 6.7%, respectively [18-22].



Table 3 Details of noncurative lesions, and estimated noncurative factors of 40 noncurative lesions

(A) Details of noncurative lesions (n = 40)					
	Depth of invasion				
	М	SM1	SM2		≥MP
Histological type					
Differentiated (tub1, tub2, pap)	19	4	8		1
Undifferentiated (por, sig, muc)	4	2	2		0
(B) Estimated non-curative factors of 40 non-curative l	esions, n (%)				
Depth of invasion					
≥SM2, differentiated				8 (20)	
\geq SM, undifferentiated				4 (10)	
Lesion size					
\geq 30 mm, differentiated, UL (+)				2 (5)	
\geq 30 mm, differentiated, SM1				1 (2.5)	
\geq 20 mm, undifferentiated				5 (12.5)	
Ulceration					
UL (+) with undifferentiated components		5 (12.5)			
Lymphovascular invasion					
Ly +/uncertain				7 (17.5)	
V +/uncertain				7 (17.5)	
Surgical margin					
Positive				7 (17.5)	
Uncertain				21 (52.5)	
Not dissected endoscopically				1 (2.5)	

M: Mucosa; SM: Submucosa; MP: Muscularis propria; UL: Ulceration; Ly: Lymphatic invasion; V: Venous invasion.

In nonelderly patients, Lin *et al*^[23] reported that the rates of bleeding, perforation and procedure-related pneumonia were 2.9%, 1.1% and 0.4%, respectively, in their metaanalysis of nine previous studies of gastric ESD. These previous reports and present study suggest that the rates of complications of ESD in elderly patients are not particularly higher than the rates in nonelderly or patients of all ages. Accordingly, we argue that gastric ESD is feasible even in elderly patients aged ≥ 80 years.

However, some studies have reported that ESD carries a higher risk in elderly patients than in younger patients[13,21]. Toyokawa et al[13] reported that the bleeding rate was significantly higher in the elderly group (age \geq 75 years) than in the nonelderly group (age < 75 years). However, in multivariate analysis, high age was not in itself an independent predictor of bleeding, and the reason why the bleeding rate was higher in the elderly group was unclear. It was also reported by Toyokawa et al [21] in another report that age \geq 80 years was associated with a significantly higher risk of delayed bleeding after ESD, and they concluded that the use of antiplatelet agents or anticoagulants was not the reason for delayed bleeding in elderly patients. Also in that study, they could not specify the reason why delayed bleeding was predominant in elderly patients over nonelderly patients. In our institution, endoscopic examination on the next day of ESD was routinely performed, and coagulation of visible vessels at the ulcer floor was carried out. This endoscopic examination may have contributed to low incidence of bleeding in our present study. In any case, attentive precautionary endoscopic hemostasis after dissection is crucial for aged patients, as they demonstrate age-related physiological decline with higher incidence of underlying diseases and worse overall condition[13].

Even if gastric ESD is feasible in elderly patients, complications can have severe consequences. To acknowledge the characteristics of lesions associated with higher



Table	Table 4 Details of patients who had complications of endoscopic submucosal dissection										
Age (yr)	Gender	Ps	Underlying disease	Past history	Location ¹	Size (mm)	Macroscopic type	Final pathology	Curability	Specimen (mm)	Complications
83	F	1		Post-BHA	L, Ant	40	0-IIc, UL (+)	Tub2 > por2, M, 1y0, v0, HM0, VM0	Noncurative	60	Bleeding G2
83	М	0			L, Ant	10	0-IIc, UL (+)	Tub1 > tub2, M, ly0, v0, HM0, VM0	Curative	20	Bleeding G2
92	М	0		Laryngeal cancer	U, Post	50	Туре1	Surgical resection: pap > tub, SS, ly0, v1, NX, HMX	Noncurative	52 ²	Perforation G3
89	М	3		Brain cancer	M, Les	33	0-IIc, UL (+)	Sig/por2, M, ly0, v0, HM0, VM0	Noncurative	68	Bleeding G3, pneumonitis G2
83	F	2	AD, Depression		U, Les	15	0-IIa	Tub1, M, ly0, v0, HM0, VM0	Curative	30	Perforation G2
82	F	0			(1) L, Ant	(1) 20	(1) 0-IIc	(1) Tub2 > tub1 > por, M, ly0, v0, HM0, VM0	(1) Curative	54	Bleeding G2
					(2) L, Ant	(2)10	(2)0-IIc	(2) Tub1- tub2, M, ly0, v0, HM0, VM0	(2) Curative		
84	М	2	AP, COPD		L, Les	15	0-IIc	Por1, M, ly0, v0, HMX, VMX	Noncurative	40	Bleeding G2
80	М	0		Colon cancer, EGC	L, Les	16	0-IIa+IIc, UL (+)	Tub1 > tub2 > por, M, ly0, v0, HM0, VM0	Curative	47	Bleeding G2

¹Location divided into three regions of the stomach; U (upper third), M (middle third), and L (lower third), respectively.

²Size of all-around incision of endoscopic submucosal dissection measured in a surgically resected specimen.

PS: Performance status; BHA: Bipolar hip arthroplasty; AD: Alzheimer disease; UL: Ulceration; AP: Angina pectoris; COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; EGC: Early gastric cancer; M: Mucosa; SM: Submucosa; SS: Subserosa; ly: Lymphatic invasion; v: Venous invasion; HM: Horizontal margin; VM: Vertical margin; N: Lymph node metastasis; L: Lower third; M: Middle third; U: Upper third.

> risks in elderly patients is essential to a safe procedure. Kim *et al*[22] reported that the risk of perforation associated with ESD is higher for lesions located in the gastric body than those located in the antrum. Toyokawa *et al*[21] reported that ESD carried a high risk of perforation when EGCs located in the upper third of the stomach were dissected. Our results that lesion location in the upper third of the stomach was a significant risk factor, and lesion size > 40 mm tended toward a higher risk of perforation in elderly patients seem to be consistent with previous studies performed in patients of all ages.

> As for bleeding, Chung et al[18] reported that the risk of delayed bleeding after ESD was significantly higher for lesions located in the upper portion of the stomach. In contrast, in our study focusing on elderly patients, lesions located in the lower portion of the stomach tended to have a higher risk of bleeding. As for macroscopic shape, lesions with depressive components such as 0-IIc, 0-IIa + IIc, 0-IIc + IIa, and 0-I + IIc and lesions with ulceration were associated with bleeding after ESD. In contrast, treatment with antithrombotic agents was not associated with bleeding. We speculate that strong peristaltic contractions of the gastric antrum increased the risk of bleeding in the lower portion of the stomach. In addition, a resected lesion size > 40 mm in diameter was determined to be a risk factor for bleeding. Moreover, the median lesion size in patients with bleeding was 50.5 mm (range, 20-68 mm), which was about 70% larger than median lesion size of 30 mm (range, 9-110 mm) in the study group as a whole. We therefore recommend meticulous preventive endoscopic hemostasis after resecting lesions > 40 mm, especially those located in the lower third of the stomach, and lesions with depressive aspects or ulceration, when treating elderly patients.



Table 5 Relations of complications to location or dissected size of endoscopic submucosal dissection specimens, n (%)					
	Bleeding (+)	Bleeding (-)	Perforation (+)	Perforation (-)	Total
	<i>n</i> = 6	<i>n</i> = 169	n = 2	n = 173	n = 175
Location					
Upper third	0	33 (100)	2 (6.1)	31 (93.9)	33
Middle third	1 (1.6)	56 (98.4)	0	57 (100)	57
Lower third	5 (5.9)	80 (94.1)	0	85 (100)	85
Size of specimen					
≤ 20 mm	1 (3.3)	29 (96.7)	0	30 (100)	30
21-40 mm	1 (1.0)	102 (99.0)	1 (1.0)	102 (99.0)	103
41-60 mm	3 (8.1)	34 (91.9)	1 (2.7) ¹	36 (97.3)	37
≥61 mm	1 (20.0)	4 (80.0)	0	5 (100)	5

¹Not endoscopically dissected case.

Size of all-around incision of endoscopic submucosal dissection measured in a surgically resected specimen.

To prevent aspiration during ESD, an overtube was inserted in all patients. Accordingly, the rate of aspiration pneumonitis was as low as 0.6%. In contrast, Isomoto et al[12] reported that aspiration pneumonitis occurred in 2.2% of patients aged \geq 75 years, which was more frequent than in younger patients. In contrast, Lee *et* al[24] reported that the risk of aspiration might be increased by endoscopic procedures with a longer duration.

In the present study of elderly patients, lesions that did not meet the indication criteria were also treated. Accordingly, the curative dissection rate of ESD was only 77.1%. Abe et al^[14] reported that the curative rate of ESD was 77.9% in their multicenter study of ESD in patients aged \geq 80 years, consistent with our results. The question arises whether dissecting lesions beyond expanded indications was meaningless? Kang et al^[25] recently reported that even if the lesions are beyond expanded indications, ESD reduces the risk of death from gastric cancer, although it does not completely cure the disease in some patients. In our study, the diseasespecific 5-year survival rate and 5-year OS rate in the noncurative ESD group were as high as 100% and 76.9%, respectively. These rates were higher than 5-year survival rate of patients with EGC who did not undergo resection (62.8%) as reported by Tsukuma et al[26]. Furthermore, the OS of the noncurative ESD group was equivalent to that of the curative ESD group. Although the number of patients in our study was small, and our results may have been influenced by selection bias, our findings suggest that ESD might be effective for EGC beyond expanded indications. Indeed, although 32 of 120 recruited patients died during the follow-up period, none of them died of gastric cancer. The causes of death in the other patients were malignancy in other organs in seven patients, respiratory diseases in five patients, and uncertain in 20 patients.

Tsukuma et al[26] reported that the median interval required for EGC to progress to an advanced stage was 44 mo. Moreover, older patients tended to have shorter intervals to the development of advanced disease, and it was 36 mo in patients aged > 75 years[27]. We thus consider it reasonable to endoscopically resect lesions beyond expanded indications if surgery is unacceptable, with the goal of preventing symptoms that may develop in the future, in patients who are expected to survival for longer than 36 mo.

In this study, local recurrence developed in only one (3.0%) of 33 patients in the noncurative ESD group. Similarly, Abe et al[14] reported that local recurrence developed in 3.3% and distant metastasis developed in 5.5% of patients who did not undergo additional surgery after noncurative ESD. Kusano et al[28] reported that survival was improved by additional surgery following noncurative ER in elderly patients. In contrast, Ahn et al[29] reported that the mortality rate was significantly higher in the presence of lymphovascular invasion than in the absence of such invasion in patients with differentiated EGC who underwent nonsurgical follow-up after noncurative ER. Thus, if possible, additional surgery is advisable after noncurative ESD, even in elderly patients, especially when lymphovascular invasion is



Table 6 Relative risks of location and size for bleeding or perforation

(A) Relative risk of location lower third, size > 40 mm, macroscopic shape, presence or absence of ulceration, and depth of invasion for bleeding

	Bleeding (+)	Relative risk	P value	
Location				
Lower third	5.9% (5/85)	5.3	0.11	
Upper third, middle third	1.1% (1/90)			
Dissected size				
≥41 mm	9.5% (4/42)	6.3	0.030	
≤ 40 mm	1.5% (2/133)			
Macroscopic shape				
Depressive component (+)	8.2% (6/73)		0.005	
Depressive component ()	0% (0/102)			
Ulceration				
UL (+)	18.2% (4/22)	13.9	0.003	
UL ()	1.3% (2/153)			
Depth of invasion				
≥SM	3.9% (6/152)		1	
М	0% (0/23)			
(B) Relative risk of location upper third, s	ize > 40 mm, macroscopic shape, p	presence or absence of ulceration, a	nd depth	of invasion for perforation
	Perforation (+)	Relative risk		<i>P</i> value
Location				
Upper third	6.3% (2/32)			0.033
Middle third, lower third	0% (1/143)			
Dissected size				
≥ 41 mm	2.4% (1/42)	3.2		0.423
≤ 40 mm	0.8% (1/133)			
Macroscopic shape				
Depressive component (+)	0% (0/73)	-		0.511
Depressive component ()	2.0% (2/102)			
Ulceration				
UL (+)	0% (0/22)	-		1
UL ()	1.3% (2/153)			
Depth of invasion				
≥SM	0.7% (1/152)	6.6		0.246

UL: Ulceration; M: Mucosa; SM: Submucosa.

confirmed histologically.

4.3% (1/23)

CCI was developed to assess the risk of death from comorbidities and has been widely used to evaluate clinical outcomes, such as prognosis or complications. CCI was calculated as the sum of the scores assigned to several comorbidities (myocardial infarction, congestive heart failure, cerebrovascular disease, uncomplicated diabetes, moderate-to-severe chronic kidney disease, moderate-to-severe liver disease, solid tumor, leukemia etc.) based on the original definition[30]. In our study, curability of ESD was not associated with OS rate. CCI was indicated to be the only factor

М

Baisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 7 Prognostic factors for overall survival (n = 120)				
	Cox LASSO			
Curability				
Noncurative	-			
Patient	-			
Age	-			
Gender: Male	0.416			
BMI	-			
PNI	-			
CCI>1	0.477			
GPS	-			
NLR	-			
Antithrombotic agent (+)	-			

LASSO: Least absolute shrinkage and selection operator; BMI: Body mass index; PNI: Prognostic nutritional index; CCI: Charlson comorbidity index; GPS: Glasgow prognostic score; NLR: neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio.



Figure 1 Overall survival of curative and noncurative patients. Group A: Curative endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) group (n = 87); Group B: Noncurative ESD group (n = 33). A total of 32 patients (26.7%) died during a median follow-up of 2005 d (range, 83-4774 d). Twenty-four of the patients who died were in the curative ESD group and eight were in the noncurative ESD group. The cause of death was gastric cancer in none of them. The overall survival rate did not differ significantly between the curative and noncurative ESD groups (P = 0.69).

> associated with prognosis, among various clinical characteristics such as BMI, PNI, GPS and NLR. However, Iwai *et al*[31] reported that CCI \geq 3 and PNI < 47.7 were both significantly associated with lower OS rate. Whether nutritional status is truly a predictor of long-term prognosis is controversial. According to our results, we suggest that observation without additional surgery after noncurative ESD may be considered, especially in elderly patients with CCI > 1.

> The limitation of our study was that it was retrospective. Although complications are expected to differ depending on concomitant diseases, we cannot confirm the patients' characteristics in detail. Moreover, we had only a few cases of bleeding and perforation, as this was a single-center study with a limited number of recruited



Figure 2 Overall survival of patients with high and low Charlson comorbidity index. Charlson comorbidity index (CCI) High: Patients with CCI \ge 2 (*n* = 20); CCI Low: Patients with CCI \le 1 (*n* = 100). Overall survival rate was significantly different between the two groups (*P* < 0.001).

patients, and our results may have been influenced by selection bias. Therefore, a multicenter prospective trial needs to be performed to confirm the risk factors of ESD related to underlying disease.

CONCLUSION

Gastric ESD is feasible and permissible in elderly patients aged \geq 80 years. To ensure a safe procedure, meticulous preventive endoscopic hemostasis is recommended after resecting specimens > 40 mm or lesions with depressive aspects or ulceration, especially those located in the lower third of the stomach, when treating aged patients. Concerning their long-term prognosis, male gender and CCI > 1 are negative predictors.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) is increasingly performed in elderly patients with early gastric cancer (EGC).

Research motivation

Whether gastric ESD is safe and suitable for elderly patients, type of lesions which carry an increased risk of procedure-related complications, indicators of prognosis for elderly patients after ESD are unclear.

Research objectives

To investigate short-term and long-term outcomes of gastric ESD for elderly patients, and to determine the risk factors of procedure-related complications and the indicators of prognosis.

Research methods

This study included patients aged \geq 80 years who underwent ESD for EGC in Kanagawa Cancer Center Hospital. These patients were studied retrospectively to evaluate short-term outcomes and survival of gastric ESD.



Research results

The *en bloc* dissection rate was as high as 97.1%, and the complication rates of bleeding, perforation and aspiration pneumonitis were as low as 3.4%, 1.1% and 0.6%, respectively, which were similar to the rates of ESD for nonelderly patients. A dissection incision > 40 mm, lesions associated with depressions, and lesions with ulcers were risk factors for bleeding, and location of the lesion in the upper third of the stomach was a risk factor for perforation (P < 0.05). The overall survival (OS) did not differ significantly between curative and noncurative ESD groups (P = 0.69). In patients without additional surgery, OS rate was significantly lower in patients with a high Charlson comorbidity index (CCI) ≥ 2 than in patients with a low CCI ≤ 1 ($P \leq 1$ 0.001).

Research conclusions

Gastric ESD is feasible even in elderly patients aged ≥ 80 years. Meticulous preventive endoscopic hemostasis after resecting specimens > 40 mm, or lesions associated with depressions or ulcers is recommended. CCI is a prognostic indicator. Observation without additional surgery after noncurative ESD is reasonable, especially in elderly patients with $CCI \ge 2$.

Research perspectives

As our institution is a hub hospital specializing in cancer treatment, relatively healthy patients without severe underlying diseases tend to visit the hospital. Therefore, a selection bias of target patients may have existed in our study. A multicenter prospective trial with a large number of patients is desirable to confirm the feasibility of gastric ESD in patients with various health problems, and the risk factors and the prognostic indicators related to each underlying disease.

REFERENCES

- Sano T, Kobori O, Muto T. Lymph node metastasis from early gastric cancer: endoscopic resection of 1 tumour. Br J Surg 1992; 79: 241-244 [PMID: 1313325 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.1800790319]
- Shimizu S, Tada M, Kawai K. Early gastric cancer: its surveillance and natural course. Endoscopy 2 1995; 27: 27-31 [PMID: 7601031 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1005628]
- 3 Kitano S, Shiraishi N. Current status of laparoscopic gastrectomy for cancer in Japan. Surg Endosc 2004; **18**: 182-185 [PMID: 14691704 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-003-8820-7]
- 4 Foundation for Promotion of Cancer Research. CANCER STATISTICS IN JAPAN-2014 2014; 24
- Gotoda T, Kondo H, Ono H, Saito Y, Yamaguchi H, Saito D, Yokota T. A new endoscopic mucosal 5 resection procedure using an insulation-tipped electrosurgical knife for rectal flat lesions: report of two cases. Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 50: 560-563 [PMID: 10502182 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(99)70084-2
- Ono H, Kondo H, Gotoda T, Shirao K, Yamaguchi H, Saito D, Hosokawa K, Shimoda T, Yoshida S. 6 Endoscopic mucosal resection for treatment of early gastric cancer. Gut 2001; 48: 225-229 [PMID: 11156645 DOI: 10.1136/gut.48.2.225]
- 7 Gotoda T, Yamamoto H, Soetikno RM. Endoscopic submucosal dissection of early gastric cancer. J Gastroenterol 2006; 41: 929-942 [PMID: 17096062 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-006-1954-3]
- Abe N, Yamaguchi Y, Takeuchi H, Izumisato Y, Yanagida O, Masaki T, Mori T, Sugiyama M, 8 Atomi Y. Key factors for successful en bloc endoscopic submucosal dissection of early stage gastric cancer using an insulation-tipped diathermic knife. Hepatogastroenterology 2006; 53: 639-642 [PMID: 16995479]
- Mohri Y, Omori Y, Hiro J, Yokoe T, Konishi N, Tanaka K, Tonouchi H, Kusunoki M. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of gastric cancer patients > or =75 years of age after laparotomy. Int Surg 2009; 94: 38-42 [PMID: 20099425]
- 10 Hirasaki S, Tanimizu M, Nasu J, Shinji T, Koide N. Treatment of elderly patients with early gastric cancer by endoscopic submucosal dissection using an insulated-tip diathermic knife. Intern Med 2005; 44: 1033-1038 [PMID: 16293912 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.44.1033]
- Kakushima N, Fujishiro M, Kodashima S, Muraki Y, Tateishi A, Yahagi N, Omata M. Technical feasibility of endoscopic submucosal dissection for gastric neoplasms in the elderly Japanese population. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; 22: 311-314 [PMID: 17295759 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2006.04563.x
- 12 Isomoto H, Ohnita K, Yamaguchi N, Fukuda E, Ikeda K, Nishiyama H, Akiyama M, Ozawa E, Nakao K, Kohno S, Shikuwa S. Clinical outcomes of endoscopic submucosal dissection in elderly patients with early gastric cancer. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 22: 311-317 [PMID: 19494784 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e32832c61d7]
- 13 Toyokawa T, Fujita I, Morikawa T, Okamoto A, Miyasaka R, Watanabe K, Horii J, Gobaru M, Terao M, Murakami T, Tomoda J. Clinical outcomes of ESD for early gastric neoplasms in elderly patients.



Eur J Clin Invest 2011; 41: 474-478 [PMID: 21128933 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2010.02428.x]

- 14 Abe N, Gotoda T, Hirasawa T, Hoteya S, Ishido K, Ida Y, Imaeda H, Ishii E, Kokawa A, Kusano C, Maehata T, Ono S, Takeuchi H, Sugiyama M, Takahashi S. Multicenter study of the long-term outcomes of endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric cancer in patients 80 years of age or older. *Gastric Cancer* 2012; **15**: 70-75 [PMID: 21667133 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-011-0067-8]
- 15 Japanese Gastric Cancer Association. Japanese gastric cancer treatment guidelines 2010 (ver. 3). Gastric Cancer 2011; 14: 113-123 [PMID: 21573742 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-011-0042-4]
- 16 Tibshirani R. The lasso method for variable selection in the Cox model. *Stat Med* 1997; 16: 385-395 [PMID: 9044528 DOI: 10.1002/(sici)1097-0258(19970228)16:4<385::aid-sim380>3.0.co;2-3]
- 17 Kanda Y. Investigation of the freely available easy-to-use software 'EZR' for medical statistics. Bone Marrow Transplant 2013; 48: 452-458 [PMID: 23208313 DOI: 10.1038/bmt.2012.244]
- 18 Chung IK, Lee JH, Lee SH, Kim SJ, Cho JY, Cho WY, Hwangbo Y, Keum BR, Park JJ, Chun HJ, Kim HJ, Kim JJ, Ji SR, Seol SY. Therapeutic outcomes in 1000 cases of endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric neoplasms: Korean ESD Study Group multicenter study. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2009; 69: 1228-1235 [PMID: 19249769 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.09.027]
- 19 Kato M, Nishida T, Tsutsui S, Komori M, Michida T, Yamamoto K, Kawai N, Kitamura S, Zushi S, Nishihara A, Nakanishi F, Kinoshita K, Yamada T, Iijima H, Tsujii M, Hayashi N. Endoscopic submucosal dissection as a treatment for gastric noninvasive neoplasia: a multicenter study by Osaka University ESD Study Group. *J Gastroenterol* 2011; 46: 325-331 [PMID: 21107615 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-010-0350-1]
- 20 Sugimoto T, Okamoto M, Mitsuno Y, Kondo S, Ogura K, Ohmae T, Mizuno H, Yoshida S, Isomura Y, Yamaji Y, Kawabe T, Omata M, Koike K. Endoscopic submucosal dissection is an effective and safe therapy for early gastric neoplasms: a multicenter feasible study. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2012; 46: 124-129 [PMID: 21959325 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31822f3988]
- 21 Toyokawa T, Inaba T, Omote S, Okamoto A, Miyasaka R, Watanabe K, Izumikawa K, Horii J, Fujita I, Ishikawa S, Morikawa T, Murakami T, Tomoda J. Risk factors for perforation and delayed bleeding associated with endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric neoplasms: analysis of 1123 lesions. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 27: 907-912 [PMID: 22142449 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.07039.x]
- 22 Kim M, Jeon SW, Cho KB, Park KS, Kim ES, Park CK, Seo HE, Chung YJ, Kwon JG, Jung JT, Kim EY, Jang BI, Lee SH, Kim KO, Yang CH; Daegu-Kyungpook Gastrointestinal Study Group (DGSG). Predictive risk factors of perforation in gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric cancer: a large, multicenter study. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 1372-1378 [PMID: 23239296 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2618-4]
- 23 Lin JP, Zhang YP, Xue M, Chen SJ, Si JM. Endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric cancer in elderly patients: a meta-analysis. *World J Surg Oncol* 2015; 13: 293 [PMID: 26438198 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-015-0705-4]
- 24 Lee IL, Wu CS, Tung SY, Lin PY, Shen CH, Wei KL, Chang TS. Endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric cancers: experience from a new endoscopic center in Taiwan. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2008; 42: 42-47 [PMID: 18097288 DOI: 10.1097/01.mcg.0000225696.54498.ff]
- 25 Kang MS, Hong SJ, Kim DY, Han JP, Choi MH, Kim HK, Ko BM, Lee MS. Long-term outcome after endoscopic submucosal dissection for early gastric cancer: focusing on a group beyond the expanded indication. J Dig Dis 2015; 16: 7-13 [PMID: 25366382 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12208]
- 26 Tsukuma H, Oshima A, Narahara H, Morii T. Natural history of early gastric cancer: a nonconcurrent, long term, follow up study. *Gut* 2000; 47: 618-621 [PMID: 11034575 DOI: 10.1136/gut.47.5.618]
- 27 **Tsukuma H**, Ioka A, Iishi H, Yamazaki H. Prospective study of early gastric cancer, with considerations concerning clinical practice for gastric cancer. *Stomach Intestine* 2008; **43**: 1777-1783
- 28 Kusano C, Iwasaki M, Kaltenbach T, Conlin A, Oda I, Gotoda T. Should elderly patients undergo additional surgery after non-curative endoscopic resection for early gastric cancer? *Am J Gastroenterol* 2011; 106: 1064-1069 [PMID: 21407189 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2011.49]
- 29 Ahn JY, Jung HY, Choi JY, Kim MY, Lee JH, Choi KS, Kim DH, Choi KD, Song HJ, Lee GH, Kim JH, Park YS. Natural course of noncurative endoscopic resection of differentiated early gastric cancer. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 1114-1120 [PMID: 23188661 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1325676]
- 30 Charlson ME, Pompei P, Ales KL, MacKenzie CR. A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: development and validation. *J Chronic Dis* 1987; 40: 373-383 [PMID: 3558716 DOI: 10.1016/0021-9681(87)90171-8]
- 31 Iwai N, Dohi O, Naito Y, Inada Y, Fukui A, Takayama S, Ogita K, Terasaki K, Nakano T, Ueda T, Okayama T, Yoshida N, Katada K, Kamada K, Uchiyama K, Ishikawa T, Handa O, Takagi T, Konishi H, Yagi N, Itoh Y. Impact of the Charlson comorbidity index and prognostic nutritional index on prognosis in patients with early gastric cancer after endoscopic submucosal dissection. *Dig Endosc* 2018; **30**: 616-623 [PMID: 29532961 DOI: 10.1111/den.13051]

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 16; 14(2): 63-105





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

W J G E World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscom

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 2 February 16, 2022

FRONTIER

63 Peroral cholangioscopy: Update on the state-of-the-art

Subhash A, Buxbaum JL, Tabibian JH

MINIREVIEWS

77 Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection for duodenal submucosal tumors: Current status and future perspectives

Granata A, Martino A, Zito FP, Ligresti D, Amata M, Lombardi G, Traina M

Endoscopic colorectal cancer surveillance in inflammatory bowel disease: Considerations that we must not 85 forget

Núñez F P, Quera R, Rubin DT

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

Texture and color enhancement imaging in magnifying endoscopic evaluation of colorectal adenomas 96 Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Yamada T, Odawara N, Matsuno T, Obata M, Kurokawa K, Uekura C, Fujishiro M



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 2 February 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura, MD, MSc, PhD, Associate Professor, Postdoc, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital das Clínicas da Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo 05403900, Brazil. dthmoura@hotmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, China National Knowledge Infrastructure (CNKI), and Superstar Journals Database. The 2021 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2020 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.36.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Rui-Rui Wu; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinf0/204
GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
PUBLICATION ETHICS
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
ONLINE SUBMISSION
https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



E W U

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 16; 14(2): 63-76

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.63

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

FRONTIER

Peroral cholangioscopy: Update on the state-of-the-art

Amith Subhash, James L Buxbaum, James H Tabibian

ORCID number: Amith Subhash 0000-0002-8039-119X; James L Buxbaum 0000-0003-0868-5238; James H Tabibian 0000-0001-9104-1702

Author contributions: Subhash A, Buxbaum JL, and Tabibian JH have all been involved in drafting the manuscript and/or making critical revisions; Subhash A, Buxbaum JL, and Tabibian JH meet the criteria for authorship established by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors and approve the final manuscript for publication.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

There are no conflicts of interest to disclose

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an

Amith Subhash, Department of Gastroenterology, Kirk Kerkorian School of Medicine at UNLV, Las Vegas, NV 89102, United States

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

James L Buxbaum, Division of Gastrointestinal and Liver Diseases, Keck School of Medicine of USC, Los Angeles, NV 90033, United States

James H Tabibian, David Geffen School of Medicine at UCLA, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Medicine, Olive View-UCLA Medical Center, Sylmar, CA 91342, United States

James H Tabibian, Vatche and Tamar Manoukian Division of Digestive Diseases, David Geffen School of Medicine at UCLA, Los Angeles, NV 90095, United States

Corresponding author: James H Tabibian, MD, PhD, Associate Professor, David Geffen School of Medicine at UCLA, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Medicine, Olive View-UCLA Medical Center, 2B-182 Olive View Dr, Sylmar, CA 91342, United States. jtabibian@dhs.lacounty.gov

Abstract

Peroral cholangioscopy (POC) is an endoscopic procedure that allows direct intraductal visualization of the biliary tract. POC has emerged as a vital tool for indeterminate biliary stricture evaluation and treatment of difficult biliary stones. Over several generations of devices, POC has fulfilled additional clinical needs where other diagnostic or therapeutic modalities have been inadequate. With adverse event rates comparable to standard endoscopic retrograde cholangioscopy and unique technical attributes, the role of POC is likely to continue expand. In this frontiers article, we highlight the existing and growing clinical applications of POC as well as areas of ongoing research.

Key Words: Peroral cholangioscopy; SpyGlass™; Difficult bile duct stones; Indeterminate biliary strictures; Cholangioscope-guided biopsy; Cholangioscope-guided lithotripsy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Cholangioscopy is an endoscopic technique that was first developed in the 1970s as a minimally-invasive modality for the evaluation of various biliopancreatic pathologies. Since the advent of the digital single-operator cholangioscopy (D-SOC) in 2015 as well as other, complementary advancements in the field, diagnostic and therapeutic applications have further expanded. Herein, we discuss the various current



open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: June 30, 2021 Peer-review started: June 30, 2021 First decision: July 29, 2021 Revised: August 25, 2021 Accepted: January 17, 2022 Article in press: January 17, 2022 Published online: February 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Maetani I S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR



applications of cholangioscopy, with a focus on D-SOC, and areas of ongoing research to better understand potential future directions.

Citation: Subhash A, Buxbaum JL, Tabibian JH. Peroral cholangioscopy: Update on the stateof-the-art. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(2): 63-76

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i2/63.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.63

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) was first reported in 1968 as a method to cannulate the major duodenal papilla[1]. It is now widely utilized as the primary interventional modality for many biliopancreatic disorders. Despite its vast utility, ERCP technique relies on indirect visualization of the biliary tree via fluoroscopy; this can be limiting for certain diagnostic and/or therapeutic applications (e.g. evaluation of biliary strictures, mapping of intraductal tumors for operative planning, tumor-directed ablative therapy, etc.).

In order to provide direct visualization of the biliopancreatic tree, peroral cholangioscopy (POC) was introduced in the 1970s[2,3]. POC was originally designed as a mother-baby" system that required two endoscopists to operate the "mother" duodenoscope and "baby" cholangioscope[2]. In addition to the multi-operator requirement, there was a notable deficiency in this setup in the ability to acquire tissue following visualization, thus further limiting its use. Moreover, the initial scopes provided only two-way tip deflection, were fragile, and costly[4].

Over the past several decades, technologic improvements in the equipment utilized for POC has led to more widespread adoption and a growing number of applications (Figure 1). In the early 2000s, a new single-operator duodenoscope-assisted cholangioscopy technique utilizing a Pentax cholangioscope (FCP-8P/FCP-9P, Pentax Precision Instruments, Orangeburg, New York, United States) was introduced. However, this technique required the use of an endoscopist-worn breastplate to mount the cholangioscope, which allowed for manipulation of the duodenoscope with the left hand and the cholangioscope with the right hand^[5]. In 2005, Boston Scientific released the first commercially available single-operator cholangioscopy (SOC) system (SpyGlass[™], Boston Scientific Corporation, Natick, MA, United States), a catheterbased system that utilizes an optical probe inserted through the duodenoscope working channel[6]. Ten years later, a digital SOC (D-SOC) system was introduced (SpyGlass[™]DS, Boston Scientific Corporation)[6]; this updated digital system brought improvements in image size and quality, a wider field of view, and a redesigned working channel allowing for larger diameter cholangioscopic accessories, among other changes[4,7]. In 2018, a third generation SpyScope[™] DSII Catheter (Boston Scientific Corporation) featuring increased resolution and improved lighting was introduced alongside new cholangioscopic accessories. Alternatively, direct POC (DPOC) can be performed utilizing a modern ultraslim upper endoscope that can be advanced into the biliary tree following endoscopic sphincterotomy, a technique first published in a pilot study in 2006[8-10]; however, this setup is primarily used outside the United States and available in only select markets^[7].

Given the recent technologic advancements in POC, its array of accessories (Figure 2), and improved training of advanced endoscopists, there has been wide propagation of this technique across most large medical centers. In this Frontiers article, we aim to underscore the major developments in the growing body of literature on POC, with particular emphasis on SOC and D-SOC, including diagnostic and therapeutic applications as well as established and investigational indications.

COMMON APPLICATIONS OF CHOLANGIOSCOPY

Management of difficult biliary stones

Approximately 10%-18% of patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis will have concomitant choledocholithiasis[11]. The standard of care for these patients is ERCP





Figure 1 Common diagnostic and therapeutic applications of cholangioscopy.



Figure 2 SpyGlass™ DS accessories including: Autolith™ Touch biliary electrohydraulic lithotripsy probe, Lumenis SlimLine™ SIS GI™ holmium laser lithotripsy probe, SpyBite™ Max biopsy forceps, SpyGlass retrieval snare, and SpyGlass retrieval basket (left to right). Additional accessories are expected to be developed over time[83]. Image adapted with permission from Dr. Isaac Raijman and Boston Scientific. Citation: Boston Scientific Corporation. An Expanding Suite of Compatible Accessories and Applications. [cited June 23, 2021]. Available from: https://www.bostonscientific.com/ en-EU/products/direct-visualization-systems/spyglass-ds-direct-visualization-system/accessories-and-applications.html. Copyright© 2022. Published by SpyGlass™ DS

> with endoscopic sphincterotomy followed by stone extraction with a balloon or basket [4,11]. In a minority of cases, bile duct stones may be more difficult to extract, requiring additional measures[12]. Difficult bile duct stones have been previously defined as large size (> 1.5 cm in diameter), impacted stones in the bile or cystic duct, intrahepatic location, hard stone consistency, stricture distal to stones, and/or anatomical variants (e.g. unusual size/shape of bile duct) posing technical challenges [12,13]

> POC allows for direct visualization and decreased risk of bile duct injury and is a vital addition to the ERCP armamentarium for stone disease. Indeed, a recent metaanalysis found the estimated success rate for difficult bile duct stone clearance to be 88% [95% confidence interval (CI): 85%-91%] across 820 patients (*n* = 31 studies)[14]. Furthermore, POC was found to have a low adverse event (AE) rate of 7% (95% CI: 6%-95%), comparable to ERCP[14,15]. Thus, POC is a valuable modality in addition to or in lieu of conventional ERCP methods such as mechanical lithotripsy (ML) and endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation (EPLBD).

> Since the time of publication of the aforementioned meta-analysis, three randomized controlled trials (RCTs) comparing POC-guided electrohydraulic lithotripsy (EHL) or holmium laser lithotripsy (LL) vs conventional therapy (i.e. ML,
EPLBD, and balloon extraction) have been published. In the first study, the investigators randomized patients with bile duct stones > 1 cm in diameter in a 2:1 ratio to SOC-guided LL vs conventional therapy. Stone clearance was achieved in 39 of 42 (93%) patients treated with SOC-guided LL compared to 12 of 18 (67%) treated with conventional therapy (P = 0.009). AE rates were similar in the two treatment groups [16]. In the second study, successful stone removal did not differ in the SOC-guided EHL arm (37 of 48) vs conventional therapy arm (36 of 50) (P > 0.05); similarly, crossover yielded non-statistically significant differences in the two groups (successful stone removal in 40 of 47 patients vs 42 of 44 patients, P > 0.05)[17]. In the final study, the investigators randomized 32 patients with large CBD stones in whom sphincterotomy and/or EPLBD had failed into ML or D-SOC-guided LL treatment arms. Crossover was permitted as a rescue treatment if the primarily assigned technique failed to achieve stone clearance. Stone clearance rates for ML and D-SOC-guided LL groups were 63% and 100%, respectively (P < 0.01). In six patients, ML was considered a failure; when crossed over to LL, four of these patients achieved stone clearance in the same session, and the remaining two patients achieved stone clearance in subsequent LL sessions. AEs were reported at similar rates, 13% in the ML group and 6% in the LL group (P = 0.76). The median length of hospital stay following the respective procedures was 1 d in both groups (P = 0.27). At six months follow-up, neither group had recurrent cholangitis or evidence of recurrent CBD stones[18]. While the RCT data presented above may appear mixed or only partially in favor of POC in the management of difficult bile duct stones, it is important to note that only the last of the three studies discussed above utilized the newer generation of D-SOC. Thus, additional RCT data using the contemporary D-SOC system is needed.

POC can also be utilized to confirm stone clearance in cases of choledocholithiasis. In a retrospective study of 36 patients who underwent ERCP with EPLBD for difficult biliary stones, DPOC was performed immediately after a negative balloon-occluded cholangiography[19]. In 31 of 36 patients (86%), technical success was achieved with hepatic hilum visualization. Residual stones were found in 7 of these 31 patients (22.5%) upon DPOC, among which 4 patients underwent successful stone extraction during the same DPOC session. The remaining 3 patients underwent secondary ERCP for residual stone removal. There were no reported AEs in the study.

Indeterminate biliary strictures

Visual evaluation: Another major indication for POC is the evaluation of indeterminate biliary strictures (IDBSs). IDBSs are defined as biliary strictures of persistent unclear etiology following cross-sectional imaging and evaluation by ERCP with brush cytology or intraductal biopsies[20]. In a meta-analysis of 16 studies including 1556 patients, the overall sensitivity of conventional cytology from ERCP was found to be 41.6% (99%CI: 38.4%-44.8%), with a negative predictive value of 58.0% (99%CI: 54.8%-61.2%)[21]. This study and others, as well as widespread clinical experience, attest to the need for improved diagnostic capability for IDBSs.

The visual diagnosis of intraductal lesions can be aided by direct visualization during POC (Figure 3). Currently, there is no widely accepted classification system for visual diagnosis; however, some cholangioscopic findings are highly suggestive of malignancy in the appropriate clinical context. These findings include the presence of neovascularization, mucosal changes and projections, and intraductal nodules, among others[22-24]. Historically, neovascularization, also termed "tumor vessels," has had the most consensus regarding its description and malignant implications[24]. It has been described as irregularly dilated, tortuous, and abnormally proliferating vessels on the mucosa adjacent to a stricture.

In a recent systematic review and meta-analysis of 21 studies examining the diagnostic performance characteristics of POC-based visual assessments of IDBSs, the pooled sensitivity and specificity for establishing a malignancy diagnosis were 88% (95%CI: 83%-91%) and 95% (95%CI: 89-98%), respectively[25]. Subgroup analysis of studies that utilized D-SOC found a higher sensitivity for visual diagnosis [94% (95%CI: 89%-97%)] compared to D-SOC-guided biopsy [79% (95%CI: 72%-84%), P < 0.001] while also showing a higher specificity for D-SOC-guided biopsy [100% (95%CI: 97%-100%)] compared to D-SOC visual impression [86% (95%CI: 76%-92%), P < 0.001] [25]. Subgroup analysis of studies that utilized DPOC did not reveal statistically significant differences in performance characteristics of visual impression *vs* DPOC-guided biopsy (possibly suggesting superior optical performance of DPOC compared to D-SOC), though power was limited[25]. Overall, performance characteristics of visual impression utilizing modern POC (both D-SOC and DPOC) appears promising.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 3 Example of an indeterminate biliary stricture further evaluated by cholangioscopy, initially thought to be Mirizzi syndrome secondary to chronic choledocholithiasis. A: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (T2 HASTE, coronal projection) demonstrating cholelithiasis, choledocholithiasis, and right hepatic ductal dilation as well as possible common hepatic duct (CHD) obstruction (arrow); B: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) showing 1.5 cm CHD stricture suspicious for perihilar cholangiocarcinoma (CCA); C: Frond-like growth and neovascularization suggestive of neoplasm involving the CHD, later confirmed as perihilar CCA following SpyBite[™] Max biopsy (previously with negative cytology on initial ERCP); D and E: Multiple views of the hepatic ducts that demonstrate scant reactive changes (from prior plastic biliary stent) and proximal limit of disease extension/tumor mapping; F: ERCP confirming successful deployment of plastic biliary stent across CHD stricture and subsequent decompression of right hepatic duct.

> A recent group of researchers have produced a new schema, the "Monaco Classification," in order to attempt to standardize visual criteria in evaluating IDBSs as malignant vs benign. Twelve expert biliary endoscopists from around the world reviewed 40 video clips (13 benign pathology, 27 malignant) in order to consolidate visual criteria into the following: (1) Presence of stricture (symmetric or asymmetric); (2) Presence of lesion (with associated mass, nodule, or polypoid in appearance); (3) Smooth or granular mucosal features; (4) Papillary projections; (5) Ulceration; (6) Abnormal vessels; (7) Scarring (local or diffuse); and (8) Pronounced pit pattern[26]. Thereafter, 21 D-SOC video clips were reviewed by 14 interventional endoscopists utilizing these criteria, ranging from slight to moderate in interobserver agreement [26]. Diagnostic accuracy of visual interpretation of malignant vs benign pathology was 70% based on the new criteria, compared to an average accuracy less than 50% on prior attempts to establish visual criteria^[26,27]. While the Monaco Classification has taken a crucial step in a forward direction, it would benefit from further refinement and validation.

> Cytopathologic evaluation: In addition to the visual diagnosis of IDBSs, POC-guided biopsy can provide further histopathologic interpretation of IDBSs. In a systematic review with meta-analysis of 10 studies evaluating the use of SOC-guided biopsy for the diagnosis of malignant biliary strictures, the overall pooled sensitivity and specificity were 60.1% (95%CI: 54.9%-65.2%) and 98.0% (95%CI: 96.0%-99.0%), respectively [28]. In a subset of four studies, patients (n = 148) had previously undergone ERCP with benign or non-diagnostic brushing/biopsy results (with strong suspicion for malignancy); in this specific cohort, the pooled sensitivity and specificity of SOC-guided biopsy were 74.7% (95% CI: 63.3%-84.0%) and 93.3% (95% CI: 85.1%-97.8%), respectively[28]. More recently, a systematic review with meta-analysis of 11 studies examined the use of D-SOC-guided biopsy for evaluation of IDBSs. The pooled



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

sensitivity and specificity were 74% (95% CI: 67%-80%) and 98% (95% CI: 95%-100%), respectively^[29]. These data suggest that POC-guided biopsy, in particular D-SOCguided biopsy, yields improved diagnostic sensitivity when evaluating IDBSs.

POC-guided biopsies can be useful in cases where prior ERCP biopsies/brushings return benign or non-diagnostic results (when a strong suspicion for malignancy nevertheless remains) (Figure 3). In addition, a retrospective study of 40 patients found that biliary lavage cytology can be combined with POC-guided biopsy to further improve diagnostic sensitivity and accuracy when compared to POC-guided biopsy alone (sensitivity 88% vs 70% and accuracy 90% vs 75%, respectively)[30]. Of note, the data presented above predates the advent of the SpyBite[™] Max biopsy forceps, which has increased tissue capacity compared to the first-generation SpyBite (legacy) forceps. This, along with other improvements, is expected to further improve the diagnostic performance of POC-guided intraductal biopsy.

One limiting factor that has been thought to potentially hamper the utility of SOCguided biopsy is the absence of on-site cytopathology for real-time tissue processing, a concern recently addressed by the SOCRATES (single-operator cholangioscopy randomized trial evaluating specimens) trial [31]. In this RCT, patients (n = 62) with IDBSs were randomized to an off-site tissue processing cohort (n = 30) and an on-site cohort (n = 32) in order to compare diagnostic accuracy. The study found a diagnostic accuracy of 90% (95%CI: 73.5%-97.9%) versus 84.4% (95%CI: 67.2%-94.7%) when comparing off-site tissue processing vs on-site, respectively (P = 0.86). Additionally, the overall treatment costs of D-SOC based on the Medicare reimbursement fee structure (including anesthesia, hospital fees, laboratory fees, medications, supplies, and radiologic fees) was found to be \$14423 for the off-site cohort compared to \$13015 for the on-site cohort (P = 0.60). Thus, this RCT suggests that D-SOC is a cost-effective option for the evaluation of IDBSs, even in centers without on-site cytopathology.

Primary sclerosing cholangitis

Primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) is a chronic, progressive disease that causes inflammation and fibrosis of the biliary tract, often leading to end-stage liver disease and/or cholangiocarcinoma (CCA)[32]. Patients with PSC can develop "dominant strictures," or focal narrowing defined at ERCP as stenosis with diameter ≤ 1.5 mm in the CBD and/or ≤ 1.0 mm in a hepatic duct within 2 cm of the ductal confluence[20,32-34]. Dominant strictures are clinically significant in light of their higher propensity for bacterial cholangitis and for underlying dysplasia or carcinoma[32,35]. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis of 21 studies found the that the pooled sensitivity and specificity of POC for diagnosis of CCA was 65% (95% CI: 35% -87%) and 97% (95%CI: 87%-99%), respectively[36]. POC-guided biopsy also had the highest diagnostic accuracy (96%), compared to bile duct brushings (87%), fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) (69% for polysomy and 47% for trisomy), and probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy (75%)[36].

However, not all data to date support the use of POC in patients with PSC. For example, a prospective study of 47 patients with PSC evaluating the use of POCguided biopsy of strictures found a significantly lower sensitivity (33%) than previously reported[37]. Additionally, a retrospective study of 92 patients, both with (n = 36) and without (n = 56) PSC, examined the performance characteristics of ERCP with brush cytology, FISH, POC-guided biopsy, transpapillary biopsy and each possible combination of the aforementioned for the detection of CCA. When combining all diagnostic modalities, patients without PSC showed a trend towards improved sensitivity compared to brush cytology alone (75% vs 40.9%, P = 0.06)[38]. However, the PSC group did not show a similar trend towards improved sensitivity when comparing all four diagnostic modalities to cytology alone (60% vs 50%, P = 1) [38]

Overall, the precise role of POC in the diagnostic evaluation of dominant strictures in PSC remains unclear. POC can potentially play an important role in studying the natural history and progression of PSC and in general facilitate better characterization and sampling of dominant strictures. For instance, with the newly proposed cholangioscopy-based "Edmonton Classification" system for phenotypic classification, dominant strictures can be classified into one of the three following phenotypes: Inflammatory, fibro-stenotic, or nodular or mass-forming. One theory is that these and other POC findings may differ by disease stage/pathobiological involvement (e.g. nodular or mass forming may be indicative of developing or nascent CCA)[39]. It is proposed that combining phenotypic data with histopathology, biochemical markers, and cholangiography scores over time could lead to improved management algorithms^[40]. For now, validation of this classification system remains the initial step

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

prior to determining its ultimate clinical utility.

Evaluation of intraductal neoplasms

POC is becoming increasingly useful in the mapping of biliopancreatic neoplasms such as CCA and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMNs). With improved visual delineation of neoplastic margins in the biliary tree and pancreatic ducts, staging can be more precise, and thus a better-informed therapeutic plan can be formulated (Figure 3). A multicenter prospective cohort study of 118 patients evaluated the impact of cholangiopancreatoscopy on preoperative assessment of biliopancreatic neoplasms. Following cholangiopancreatoscopy, the initial therapeutic plan was altered in 34% of patients^[41]. Of these patients, more extensive surgery was required in 10%, less extensive surgery was required in 65%, and surgery was avoided in the remaining 25% [41]. Additionally, the study reported a 88% correlation in histology between the surgical specimens and cholangiopancreatoscopy specimens [41].

Cholangiopancreatoscopy is also being utilized to directly examine pancreatic duct abnormalities, such as distinguishing between pancreatic duct dilation secondary to chronic pancreatitis vs IPMNs[42]. When used in conjunction with non-invasive imaging, POC/cholangiopancreatoscopy improves diagnostic and therapeutic ability. As has been discussed in prior sections, this is mainly from direct visual tissue inspection and the ability to obtain targeted biopsies. Simultaneously, it also offers the opportunity for facilitate therapeutic intervention (e.g. management of pancreatolithiasis).

Selective guidewire placement

Numerous case reports, series, and a retrospective study have all demonstrated the potential benefits of POC-guided guidewire placement across strictures of varying causes (malignant, post-OLT, PSC, etc.) [43-45]. In the retrospective study, a total of 23 patients with known biliary strictures in whom endoscopic guidewire placement had previously failed underwent 30 procedures; technical success (guidewire placement) was achieved in 70% [43]. Subgroup analysis demonstrated a higher technical success rate among benign biliary strictures vs malignant strictures (88% vs 46%, P = 0.02). Of the 23 patients, 7 underwent repeat procedures, both in patients with previous failure of guidewire placement (n = 3) and prior success of guidewire placement (n = 4). A higher technical success rate was demonstrated on initial exam compared to subsequent exams (78% vs 43%, P = 0.15)[43]. While data are limited, POC-guided guidewire placement can be an effective alternative option, though traditional ERCP approaches should be attempted primarily given the significantly higher costs associated with POC and the ability to potentially troubleshoot successfully with varying guidewire diameters, tip designs, tip core materials, etc. during ERCP.

Biliary tumor ablation

The use of POC-guided radiofrequency ablation (RFA) to provide locoregional cancerdirected therapy for the management of extrahepatic CCA or other intraductal malignancies has been presented in various case reports[46,47]. Historically, percutaneous RFA has been well studied, though this technique has demonstrated an association with various AEs[48]. ERCP-RFA (without POC) has thus been explored as a possible alternative in porcine models, yielding similar concerns for high AE rates [49]. In a review article, the pooled data from 12 studies evaluating endoscopic RFA treatment for the management of patients with unresectable malignant biliary strictures showed similarly high AE rates (16%) across 318 total patients[50]. In a retrospective study of 12 patients, POC-guided RFA was both technically (RFA probe insertion into stricture site) and clinically successful (tumor ablation with POC imaging) while demonstrating safety (1 AE in study population) and efficacy in maintaining stent patency (median of 154 d) following POC-guided RFA. Though data are limited, POC-guided RFA could be explored in further studies as a potentially viable, safer (compared to percutaneous RFA and endoscopic RFA) palliative treatment option for select patients with unresectable malignant biliary strictures.

POC-guided photodynamic therapy (PDT) has also been suggested to improve symptoms and prolong survival in cases of unresectable biliary tumors, with relatively few complications [51]. PDT begins with the administration of intravenous photosensitizer, which is preferentially retained by malignant tissue, approximately 24 h prior to POC. Subsequently, light energy can be delivered under POC guidance to the target tissue at a photoactivating wavelength, resulting in a photochemical reaction inducing ischemia and necrosis of tumor cells[52]. RCT data is limited to ERCP-based studies, in which PDT plus endoscopic stenting (n = 20) vs endoscopic stenting alone



(n = 19) found improvement in median survival (493 d vs 98 d, P < 0.0001)[53]. However, a retrospective case series (n = 45) demonstrated similar absolute increases in median survival time when comparing SOC-guided PDT vs PDT-only, though not statistically significant (386 d vs 200 d, P = 0.45)[51]. This may suggest that larger cohorts need to be studied to better understand whether the effect of SOC-guided PDT truly plays an essential role compared to PDT therapy alone.

Post-liver transplant biliary complications

One AE orthotopic liver transplantation (OLT) patients face is the development of biliary strictures, either anastomotic (more common) or nonanstomotic (less common). Biliary strictures affect up to nearly 40% of post-OLT patients[54]. In these cases, POC can be utilized for visual assessment of the biliary epithelium and/or targeted biopsy, if needed[55]. Additionally, some strictures are not amenable to guidewire insertion or cannulation with standard ERCP (e.g. angulated strictures)[56]; the addition of POC can facilitate guidewire insertion and possibly obviate the need for biliary drainage or surgical intervention[55,56].

In a recent observational study of 26 patients who underwent ERCP followed by POC for suspected biliary complications post-OLT, 33 biliary complications were found in 22 patients. The remaining 4 patients were found to have normal bile ducts. Of the biliary complications, anastomotic strictures were the most common (14), followed by nonastomotic strictures (7), biliary stones (6), and lastly biliary casts (3). In 12 patients (46%), POC demonstrated a clear benefit: Selective guidewire placement, identification of biliary cast and/or stones not previously found on ERCP, or epithelial changes (e.g. ulceration or inflammation) secondary to infection[44]. Additional case series have shown the potential benefits of POC-guided steroid injections for management of anastomotic strictures and POC-guided guidewire placement across strictures (previously failed under fluoroscopic guidance) [56,57]. All of these observational studies suggest low rates of AEs, even in the post-OLT population[44,56,57]. Of note, in immunocompromised post-OLT patients, it is important to provide a prophylactic course of antibiotics given the potential increased risk of bacterial translocation with POC[58].

Radiation-free management

One of the disadvantages of conventional ERCP therapy is radiation exposure to patients and medical staff from the use of fluoroscopy. In particular, there can be teratogenic risk posed to pregnant patients in the first trimester^[59]. While ERCP remains the standard of care and every effort should be made to use fluoroscopy selectively and with proper safety measures, POC can be utilized as an alternative management strategy to minimize or obviate the use of radiation[60]. A recent retrospective, multicenter study demonstrated 100% success rate in achieving bile duct cannulation without the use of fluoroscopy in the study population of pregnant patients (n = 10) with a mean gestational age of 23 wk. Indications for intervention included: Choledocholithiasis (7), stent removal (1), biliary stricture (1), and combined choledocholithiasis/stent removal (1). Fifty-percent of patients were able to undergo a completely radiation-free procedure, while an additional 30% received a dose minimized below the recommended amount. AEs (pancreatitis[1], mild bleeding[1]) occurred in two patients (20%)[61]. The data remain limited in this cohort, but this application of POC can certainly be considered as a possibly safer alternative in select cases[61-63].

EMERGING AND MISCELLANEOUS APPLICATIONS OF CHOLANGIO-SCOPY

Novel applications of POC continue to emerge. One area of demonstrated utility has been in the removal of migrated stents and other foreign bodies. Following failed retrieval attempts with ERCP, POC can provide better visualization and/or access for successful extraction, thereby avoiding more invasive procedures[64-67]. Additionally, POC can aid in the evaluation and management of hemobilia. After magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) or ERCP demonstrates the presence of blood in the bile duct, POC can facilitate determining the source and etiology of bleeding. In one case report, POC was utilized to confirm hemobilia arising from the gallbladder, and ultimately a diagnosis of diffusely infiltrative gallbladder cancer was made[68]. Another case report describes the detection of biliary angiodysplasia during



POC following an unrevealing MRCP[69]. There have also been reports of the use of POC in select cases of cholecystitis, where patients may not otherwise be surgical candidates and/or in the presence of anatomical challenges. In these instances, POC can be utilized to access and traverse the cystic duct with subsequent deployment of metal or plastic stents as a means of minimally-invasive management[70-72]. Finally, there has been a reported case of POC-guided EHL for the removal of a calcified stool bezoar in an elderly patient with chronic, severe constipation[73].

DRAWBACKS OF CHOLANGIOSCOPY: ECONOMIC CONSIDERATIONS AND AEs

Though the clinical applications of POC continue to expand, several factors hinder further widespread use. In particular, the financial implications of POC vs conventional ERCP, owing to the high cumulative costs of the POC processor, cholangioscopes, and cholangioscopic accessories, are major hindering factors. Overall, start-up costs have been estimated to range between 50000 to \$90000, though they can vary substantially by institutional contract^[74]. Additionally, cholangioscopes (D-SOC) and their accessories are both single-use, and each one costs on the order of thousands and hundreds of dollars, respectively. Based on a micro-costing approach, one European study suggested that POC could be cost-effective for both treatment of difficult bile duct stones and diagnosis of IDBSs when compared to conventional ERCP^[75]. However, robust economic data are lacking in the United States. Moreover, procedure times are often longer with POC when compared to conventional ERCP; thus, this may deter performance of POC due to the ability to generate more revenue with conventional ERCP *per* unit of time.

The overall AE rate associated with POC has been reported to be between 4% and 22% [76]. The major AEs include: Cholangitis, bacteremia, liver abscess, pancreatitis, and bleeding[77]. In a nationwide study in Sweden analyzing 36352 ERCP procedures and 408 cholangioscopy procedures between 2007 and 2012, reported post-procedural AEs were higher with POC when compared to ERCP (19.1% vs 14.0%)[78]. Pancreatitis (7.4% vs 3.9%) and cholangitis (4.4% vs 2.7%) showed similar increases, though multivariate analysis did not demonstrate a statistically significant difference when adjusted for confounders[78]. While higher rates of AEs with POC remain a concern, one group found that administration of peri-interventional antibiotics can substantially reduce rates of cholangitis^[79]. With ongoing evolution of POC technology, its safety profile when directly compared to conventional ERCP will need continued assessment.

RECENT AND FUTURE DEVICE DEVELOPMENT

In May 2019, a next generation "mother-baby" videocholangioscope system (CHF-B290, Olympus Medical Systems Corporation, Tokyo, Japan) was introduced[80,81]. Despite being a newer iteration with notable improvements, some previously known limitations (e.g. two endoscopist operators and two equipment towers) remain, while others, such as scope fragility and accessory channel diameter, have been reported to be improved[80]. Currently, this system is only available for use in certain markets in Asia and Europe[80].

In July 2020, Ambu Inc. received FDA approval for the Ambu® aScopeTM (Ambu Inc, Columbia, MD United States) Duodeno, a single-use duodenoscope. It is anticipated that a single-use cholangioscope and additional accessories will follow in the next 1-2 years, with the potential for new clinical applications. It will be interesting to compare these developments to existing scopes and accessories.

CONCLUSION

With growing evidence to support its use, POC has evolved into an important tool in the biliopancreatic armamentarium. It is an important therapeutic option for difficult biliary stones and a core part of the evaluation of indeterminate strictures. Outcomes from the use of D-SOC for other ongoing and investigational indications (e.g. radiation-free intervention in pregnant patients, migrated stent/foreign body extraction, post-OLT biliary complication management, and selective guidewire



placement) appear promising. Still, as discussed in this review, there are constraining factors and limitations to consider, e.g. device costs, paucity of standardized cholangioscopic visual classification systems, anatomical challenges, etc. [82].

In the future, further research and data are needed to solidify the evidence for POC and clarify the outcomes of its investigational applications. For now, endoscopists may continue to explore additional frontiers of clinical application, particularly with the advent of new accessories and further technologic enhancements that may be on the horizon.

REFERENCES

- 1 McCune WS, Shorb PE, Moscovitz H. Endoscopic cannulation of the ampulla of vater: a preliminary report. Ann Surg 1968; 167: 752-756 [PMID: 5646296 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5107(88)71332-2]
- Urakami Y, Seifert E, Butke H. Peroral direct cholangioscopy (PDCS) using routine straight-view 2 endoscope: first report. Endoscopy 1977; 9: 27-30 [PMID: 862583 DOI: 10.1055/s-0028-1098481]
- Choi JH, Lee SK. Percutaneous transhepatic cholangioscopy: does its role still exist? Clin Endosc 3 2013; 46: 529-536 [PMID: 24143316 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2013.46.5.529]
- Ayoub F, Yang D, Draganov PV. Cholangioscopy in the digital era. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 3: 82 [PMID: 30505969 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2018.10.08]
- Farrell JJ, Bounds BC, Al-Shalabi S, Jacobson BC, Brugge WR, Schapiro RH, Kelsey PB. Single-5 operator duodenoscope-assisted cholangioscopy is an effective alternative in the management of choledocholithiasis not removed by conventional methods, including mechanical lithotripsy. Endoscopy 2005; 37: 542-547 [PMID: 15933927 DOI: 10.1055/s-2005-861306]
- 6 Hoffman A, Rey JW, Kiesslich R. Single operator choledochoscopy and its role in daily endoscopy routine. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 5: 203-210 [PMID: 23678372 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v5.i5.203
- 7 Ghersi S, Fuccio L, Bassi M, Fabbri C, Cennamo V. Current status of peroral cholangioscopy in biliary tract diseases. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 7: 510-517 [PMID: 25992189 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v7.i5.510]
- Larghi A, Waxman I. Endoscopic direct cholangioscopy by using an ultra-slim upper endoscope: a 8 feasibility study. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 63: 853-857 [PMID: 16650553 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.07.050]
- 9 Parsi MA. Direct peroral cholangioscopy. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 6: 1-5 [PMID: 24527174 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v6.i1.1]
- 10 Moon JH, Choi HJ. The role of direct peroral cholangioscopy using an ultraslim endoscope for biliary lesions: indications, limitations, and complications. Clin Endosc 2013; 46: 537-539 [PMID: 24143317 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2013.46.5.537]
- 11 Dasari BV, Tan CJ, Gurusamy KS, Martin DJ, Kirk G, McKie L, Diamond T, Taylor MA. Surgical vs endoscopic treatment of bile duct stones. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013; CD003327 [PMID: 23999986 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003327.pub3]
- 12 Carr-Locke DL. Difficult bile-duct stones: cut, dilate, or both? Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 1053-1055 [PMID: 18513548 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.02.003]
- McHenry L, Lehman G. Difficult bile duct stones. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol 2006; 9: 123-13 132 [PMID: 16539873 DOI: 10.1007/s11938-006-0031-6]
- Korrapati P, Ciolino J, Wani S, Shah J, Watson R, Muthusamy VR, Klapman J, Komanduri S. The 14 efficacy of peroral cholangioscopy for difficult bile duct stones and indeterminate strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2016; 4: E263-E275 [PMID: 27004242 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-100194
- 15 Andriulli A, Loperfido S, Napolitano G, Niro G, Valvano MR, Spirito F, Pilotto A, Forlano R. Incidence rates of post-ERCP complications: a systematic survey of prospective studies. Am J Gastroenterol 2007; 102: 1781-1788 [PMID: 17509029 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01279.x]
- Buxbaum J, Sahakian A, Ko C, Jayaram P, Lane C, Yu CY, Kankotia R, Laine L. Randomized trial 16 of cholangioscopy-guided laser lithotripsy versus conventional therapy for large bile duct stones (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1050-1060 [PMID: 28866457 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.08.021]
- Franzini T, Moura RN, Bonifácio P, Luz GO, de Souza TF, Dos Santos MEL, Rodela GL, Ide E, 17 Herman P, Montagnini AL, D'Albuquerque LAC, Sakai P, de Moura EGH. Complex biliary stones management: cholangioscopy vs papillary large balloon dilation - a randomized controlled trial. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E131-E138 [PMID: 29399609 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-122493]
- 18 Angsuwatcharakon P, Kulpatcharapong S, Ridtitid W, Boonmee C, Piyachaturawat P, Kongkam P, Pareesri W, Rerknimitr R. Digital cholangioscopy-guided laser vs mechanical lithotripsy for large bile duct stone removal after failed papillary large-balloon dilation: a randomized study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 1066-1073 [PMID: 30786315 DOI: 10.1055/a-0848-8373]
- Anderloni A, Auriemma F, Fugazza A, Troncone E, Maia L, Maselli R, Carrara S, D'Amico F, Belletrutti PJ, Repici A. Direct peroral cholangioscopy in the management of difficult biliary stones: a new tool to confirm common bile duct clearance. Results of a preliminary study. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2019; 28: 89-94 [PMID: 30851177 DOI: 10.15403/jgld.2014.1121.281.bil]



- Hilscher MB, Tabibian JH, Carey EJ, Gostout CJ, Lindor KD. Dominant strictures in primary 20 sclerosing cholangitis: A multicenter survey of clinical definitions and practices. Hepatol Commun 2018; 2: 836-844 [PMID: 30027141 DOI: 10.1002/hep4.1194]
- 21 Burnett AS, Calvert TJ, Chokshi RJ. Sensitivity of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography standard cytology: 10-y review of the literature. J Surg Res 2013; 184: 304-311 [PMID: 23866788 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2013.06.028]
- 22 Seo DW, Lee SK, Yoo KS, Kang GH, Kim MH, Suh DJ, Min YI. Cholangioscopic findings in bile duct tumors. Gastrointest Endosc 2000; 52: 630-634 [PMID: 11060187 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2000.108667]
- 23 Shah RJ, Raijman I, Brauer B, Gumustop B, Pleskow DK. Performance of a fully disposable, digital, single-operator cholangiopancreatoscope. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 651-658 [PMID: 28511237 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-106295]
- Kim HJ, Kim MH, Lee SK, Yoo KS, Seo DW, Min YI. Tumor vessel: a valuable cholangioscopic 24 clue of malignant biliary stricture. Gastrointest Endosc 2000; 52: 635-638 [PMID: 11060188 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2000.108969
- Kulpatcharapong S, Pittayanon R, Kerr SJ, Rerknimitr R. Diagnostic performance of digital and 25 video cholangioscopes in patients with suspected malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2021 [PMID: 34076761 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08571-2]
- Sethi A, Tyberg A, Slivka A, Adler DG, Desai AP, Sejpal DV, Pleskow DK, Bertani H, Gan SI, Shah 26 R, Arnelo U, Tarnasky PR, Banerjee S, Itoi T, Moon JH, Kim DC, Gaidhane M, Raijman I, Peterson BT, Gress FG, Kahaleh M. Digital Single-operator Cholangioscopy (DSOC) Improves Interobserver Agreement (IOA) and Accuracy for Evaluation of Indeterminate Biliary Strictures: The Monaco Classification. J Clin Gastroenterol 2020 [PMID: 32040050 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001321
- Sethi A, Doukides T, Sejpal DV, Pleskow DK, Slivka A, Adler DG, Shah RJ, Edmundowicz SA, Itoi 27 T, Petersen BT, Gress FG, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Interobserver agreement for single operator choledochoscopy imaging: can we do better? Diagn Ther Endosc 2014; 2014: 730731 [PMID: 25400494 DOI: 10.1155/2014/7307311
- Navaneethan U, Hasan MK, Lourdusamy V, Njei B, Varadarajulu S, Hawes RH. Single-operator 28 cholangioscopy and targeted biopsies in the diagnosis of indeterminate biliary strictures: a systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 608-14.e2 [PMID: 26071061 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.04.030]
- Wen LJ, Chen JH, Xu HJ, Yu Q, Liu K. Efficacy and Safety of Digital Single-Operator 29 Cholangioscopy in the Diagnosis of Indeterminate Biliary Strictures by Targeted Biopsies: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 32887436 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10090666
- Motomura Y, Akahoshi K, Kajiyama K. Utility of lavage cytology plus targeted biopsy during 30 cholangioscopy for the diagnosis of indeterminate biliary lesions. Gastroenterol Hepatol Endosc 2017; 2: 1-4 [DOI: 10.15761/ghe.1000142]
- 31 Bang JY, Navaneethan U, Hasan M, Sutton B, Hawes R, Varadarajulu S. Optimizing Outcomes of Single-Operator Cholangioscopy-Guided Biopsies Based on a Randomized Trial. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 441-448.e1 [PMID: 31351135 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.07.035]
- Fung BM, Tabibian JH. Biliary endoscopy in the management of primary sclerosing cholangitis and 32 its complications. Liver Res 2019; 3: 106-117 [PMID: 31341699 DOI: 10.1016/j.livres.2019.03.004]
- Stiehl A, Rudolph G, Klöters-Plachky P, Sauer P, Walker S. Development of dominant bile duct 33 stenoses in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis treated with ursodeoxycholic acid: outcome after endoscopic treatment. J Hepatol 2002; 36: 151-156 [PMID: 11830325 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(01)00251-3]
- 34 Aabakken L, Karlsen TH, Albert J, Arvanitakis M, Chazouilleres O, Dumonceau JM, Färkkilä M, Fickert P, Hirschfield GM, Laghi A, Marzioni M, Fernandez M, Pereira SP, Pohl J, Poley JW, Ponsioen CY, Schramm C, Swahn F, Tringali A, Hassan C. Role of endoscopy in primary sclerosing cholangitis: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) and European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 588-608 [PMID: 28420030 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-107029]
- Waldthaler A, Schramm C, Bergquist A. Present and future role of endoscopic retrograde 35 cholangiography in primary sclerosing cholangitis. Eur J Med Genet 2021; 64: 104231 [PMID: 33905896 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejmg.2021.104231]
- Niei B. McCarty TR, Varadaraiulu S, Navaneethan U. Systematic review with meta-analysis: 36 endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography-based modalities for the diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma in primary sclerosing cholangitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2016; 44: 1139-1151 [PMID: 27696456 DOI: 10.1111/apt.13817]
- 37 Arnelo U, von Seth E, Bergquist A. Prospective evaluation of the clinical utility of single-operator peroral cholangioscopy in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 696-702 [PMID: 25826274 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391845]
- Kaura K, Sawas T, Bazerbachi F, Storm AC, Martin JA, Gores GJ, Abu Dayyeh BK, Topazian MD, 38 Levy MJ, Petersen BT, Chandrasekhara V. Cholangioscopy Biopsies Improve Detection of Cholangiocarcinoma When Combined with Cytology and FISH, but Not in Patients with PSC. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 1471-1478 [PMID: 31571103 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05866-2]
- 39 Fujisawa T, Ushio M, Takahashi S, Yamagata W, Takasaki Y, Suzuki A, Okawa Y, Ochiai K, Tomishima K, Ishii S, Saito H, Isayama H. Role of Peroral Cholangioscopy in the Diagnosis of



Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 32365686 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10050268]

- Sandha G, D'Souza P, Halloran B, Montano-Loza AJ. A Cholangioscopy-Based Novel Classification 40 System for the Phenotypic Stratification of Dominant Bile Duct Strictures in Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis-the Edmonton Classification. J Can Assoc Gastroenterol 2018; 1: 174-180 [PMID: 31294358 DOI: 10.1093/jcag/gwy020]
- Tyberg A, Raijman I, Siddiqui A, Arnelo U, Adler DG, Xu MM, Nassani N, Sejpal DV, Kedia P, 41 Nah Lee Y, Gress FG, Ho S, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Digital Pancreaticocholangioscopy for Mapping of Pancreaticobiliary Neoplasia: Can We Alter the Surgical Resection Margin? J Clin Gastroenterol 2019; 53: 71-75 [PMID: 29517713 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000000000000]
- 42 De Luca L, Repici A, Koçollari A, Auriemma F, Bianchetti M, Mangiavillano B. Pancreatoscopy: An update. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 11: 22-30 [PMID: 30705729 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v11.i1.22]
- 43 Bokemeyer A, Gross D, Brückner M, Nowacki T, Bettenworth D, Schmidt H, Heinzow H, Kabar I, Ullerich H, Lenze F. Digital single-operator cholangioscopy: a useful tool for selective guidewire placements across complex biliary strictures. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 731-737 [PMID: 30006839 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6334-6
- Pillai S, Zhou GX, Arnaud P, Jiang H, Butler WJ, Zhang H. Antibodies to endometrial transferrin and 44 alpha 2-Heremans Schmidt (HS) glycoprotein in patients with endometriosis. Am J Reprod Immunol 1996; 35: 483-494 [PMID: 8738720 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i22.4064]
- 45 Imanishi M, Ogura T, Kurisu Y, Onda S, Takagi W, Okuda A, Miyano A, Amano M, Nishioka N, Masuda D, Higuchi K. A feasibility study of digital single-operator cholangioscopy for diagnostic and therapeutic procedure (with videos). Medicine (Baltimore) 2017; 96: e6619 [PMID: 28403110 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000066191
- Natov NS, Horton LC, Hegde SR. Successful endoscopic treatment of an intraductal papillary 46 neoplasm of the bile duct. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 9: 238-242 [PMID: 28572878 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v9.i5.238]
- Gunasingam N, Craig PI. Cholangioscopy-directed radiofrequency ablation of complex biliary 47 cholangiocarcinoma. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 211-213 [PMID: 31061941 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2018.12.017]
- 48 Livraghi T, Solbiati L, Meloni MF, Gazelle GS, Halpern EF, Goldberg SN. Treatment of focal liver tumors with percutaneous radio-frequency ablation: complications encountered in a multicenter study. Radiology 2003; 226: 441-451 [PMID: 12563138 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2262012198]
- 49 Wadsworth CA, Westaby D, Khan SA. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation for cholangiocarcinoma. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2013; 29: 305-311 [PMID: 23449026 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.0b013e32835faacc
- 50 Larghi A, Rimbaş M, Tringali A, Boškoski I, Rizzatti G, Costamagna G. Endoscopic radiofrequency biliary ablation treatment: A comprehensive review. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 245-255 [PMID: 30444547 DOI: 10.1111/den.13298]
- 51 Talreja JP, DeGaetani M, Sauer BG, Kahaleh M. Photodynamic therapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: contribution of single operator cholangioscopy for targeted treatment. Photochem Photobiol Sci 2011; 10: 1233-1238 [PMID: 21512706 DOI: 10.1039/c0pp00259c]
- 52 Chahal P, Baron TH. Endoscopic palliation of cholangiocarcinoma. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2006; 22: 551-560 [PMID: 16891889 DOI: 10.1097/01.mog.0000239872.12081.a4]
- Ortner ME, Caca K, Berr F, Liebetruth J, Mansmann U, Huster D, Voderholzer W, Schachschal G, 53 Mössner J, Lochs H. Successful photodynamic therapy for nonresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized prospective study. Gastroenterology 2003; 125: 1355-1363 [PMID: 14598251 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastro.2003.07.015
- 54 Greif F, Bronsther OL, Van Thiel DH, Casavilla A, Iwatsuki S, Tzakis A, Todo S, Fung JJ, Starzl TE. The incidence, timing, and management of biliary tract complications after orthotopic liver transplantation. Ann Surg 1994; 219: 40-45 [PMID: 8297175 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-199401000-00007
- Boeva I, Karagyozov PI, Tishkov I. Post-liver transplant biliary complications: Current knowledge 55 and therapeutic advances. World J Hepatol 2021; 13: 66-79 [PMID: 33584987 DOI: 10.4254/wih.v13.i1.66
- 56 Martins FP, Ferrari AP. Cholangioscopy-assisted guidewire placement in post-liver transplant anastomotic biliary stricture: efficient and potentially also cost-effective. Endoscopy 2017; 49: E283-E284 [PMID: 28905337 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-117940]
- 57 Franzini T, Sagae VMT, Guedes HG, Sakai P, Waisberg DR, Andraus W, D'Albuquerque LAC, Sethi A, de Moura EGH. Cholangioscopy-guided steroid injection for refractory post liver transplant anastomotic strictures: a rescue case series. Ther Adv Gastrointest Endosc 2019: 12: 2631774519867786 [PMID: 31489404 DOI: 10.1177/2631774519867786]
- 58 Moy BT, Birk JW. A Review on the Management of Biliary Complications after Orthotopic Liver Transplantation. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2019; 7: 61-71 [PMID: 30944822 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2018.00028]
- Wu W, Faigel DO, Sun G, Yang Y. Non-radiation endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography 59 in the management of choledocholithiasis during pregnancy. Dig Endosc 2014; 26: 691-700 [PMID: 24861135 DOI: 10.1111/den.12307]
- Barakat MT, Girotra M, Choudhary A, Huang RJ, Sethi S, Banerjee S. A prospective evaluation of



radiation-free direct solitary cholangioscopy for the management of choledocholithiasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 584-589.e1 [PMID: 28797911 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.07.042]

- 61 Brewer Gutierrez OI, Godoy Brewer G, Zulli C, Tejaswi S, Pawa R, Jamidar P, Robles-Medranda C, Pawa S, Camilion JV, Oleas R, Parsa N, Runge T, Miaw D, Ichkhanian Y, Khashab MA. Multicenter experience with digital single-operator cholangioscopy in pregnant patients. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E116-E121 [PMID: 33532547 DOI: 10.1055/a-1320-0084]
- 62 Achanta CR. Radiation-free removal of common bile duct stones in pregnancy facilitated by endoscopic ultrasound and single-operator cholangioscopy. Endoscopy 2021; 53: E100-E101 [PMID: 32659801 DOI: 10.1055/a-1202-1248]
- Uradomo L, Pandolfe F, Aragon G, Borum ML. SpyGlass cholangioscopy for management of 63 choledocholithiasis during pregnancy. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2011; 10: 107 [PMID: 21269945 DOI: 10.1016/s1499-3872(11)60017-9]
- 64 Sanaka MR, Wadhwa V, Patel M. Retrieval of proximally migrated biliary stent with direct peroral cholangioscopy with an ultraslim endoscope. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 1483-1484 [PMID: 25865384 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.01.029]
- Ogura T, Okuda A, Miyano A, Nishioka N, Higuchi K. Migrated endoclip removal after 65 cholecystectomy under digital single-operator cholangioscopy guidance. Endoscopy 2018; 50: E74-E75 [PMID: 29329478 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-124758]
- 66 Al Lehibi A, Al Mtawa A, Almasoudi T, Al Ghamdi A, Al Otaibi N, Al Balkhi A. Removal of proximally migrated biliary stents by using single-operator cholangioscopy. VideoGIE 2020; 5: 213-216 [PMID: 32426574 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2020.01.001]
- 67 Bas-Cutrina F, Garcia-Sumalla A, Velasquez J, Consiglieri CF, Lladó L, Gornals JB. Removal of a migrated biliary stent using new digital cholangioscopy retrieval devices in a transplant patient. Endoscopy 2019; 51: E323-E324 [PMID: 31163480 DOI: 10.1055/a-0916-8490]
- Zhang L, Craig PI. A case of hemobilia secondary to cancer of the gallbladder confirmed by 68 cholangioscopy and treated with a fully covered self-expanding metal stent. VideoGIE 2018; 3: 381-383 [PMID: 30506001 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2018.08.013]
- Sum Foong K, Lee A, Kudakachira S, Ramberan H. Hemobilia from Biliary Angiodysplasia 69 Diagnosed with Cholangioscopy. ACG Case Rep J 2016; 3: e132 [PMID: 27807584 DOI: 10.14309/crj.2016.105
- Kedia P, Kuo V, Tarnasky P. Digital cholangioscopy-assisted endoscopic gallbladder drainage. 70 Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 257-258 [PMID: 27449190 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.07.016]
- Gutkin E. Hussain SA, Kim SH, The Successful Treatment of Chronic Cholecystitis with SpyGlass 71 Cholangioscopy-Assisted Gallbladder Drainage and Irrigation through Self-Expandable Metal Stents. Gut Liver 2012; 6: 136-138 [PMID: 22375186 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2012.6.1.136]
- 72 Tyberg A, Zerbo S, Kahaleh M, Sharaiha RZ. Digital cholangioscopy-assisted gallbladder drainage: seeing is accessing. Endoscopy 2015; 47 Suppl 1 UCTN: E417 [PMID: 26397847 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392655
- 73 Shi L, Lin S, Yao J, Li F. A novel endoscopic method for removal of giant calcified stool bezoar by cholangioscopy-guided electric hydraulic lithotripsy. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 90: 531-532 [PMID: 31077703 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.05.002]
- 74 ASGE Technology Committee, Komanduri S, Thosani N, Abu Dayyeh BK, Aslanian HR, Enestvedt BK, Manfredi M, Maple JT, Navaneethan U, Pannala R, Parsi MA, Smith ZL, Sullivan SA, Baneriee S. Cholangiopancreatoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 209-221 [PMID: 27236413 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.03.013]
- 75 Deprez PH, Garces Duran R, Moreels T, Furneri G, Demma F, Verbeke L, Van der Merwe SW, Laleman W. The economic impact of using single-operator cholangioscopy for the treatment of difficult bile duct stones and diagnosis of indeterminate bile duct strictures. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 109-118 [PMID: 29172216 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-121268]
- Karagyozov P, Boeva I, Tishkov I. Role of digital single-operator cholangioscopy in the diagnosis 76 and treatment of biliary disorders. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 11: 31-40 [PMID: 30705730 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v11.i1.31]
- Gravito-Soares M, Almeida N. Peroral Cholangiopancreatoscopy: New Advances Bring New 77 Concerns. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2018; 25: 112-114 [PMID: 29761145 DOI: 10.1159/000486019]
- 78 Lübbe J, Arnelo U, Lundell L, Swahn F, Törnqvist B, Jonas E, Löhr JM, Enochsson L. ERCP-guided cholangioscopy using a single-use system: nationwide register-based study of its use in clinical practice. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 802-807 [PMID: 25910063 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391990]
- 79 Turowski F, Hügle U, Dormann A, Bechtler M, Jakobs R, Gottschalk U, Nötzel E, Hartmann D, Lorenz A, Kolligs F, Veltzke-Schlieker W, Adler A, Becker O, Wiedenmann B, Bürgel N, Tröger H, Schumann M, Daum S, Siegmund B, Bojarski C. Diagnostic and therapeutic single-operator cholangiopancreatoscopy with SpyGlassDS™: results of a multicenter retrospective cohort study. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 3981-3988 [PMID: 29532224 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6141-0]
- 80 Murabayashi T, Ogawa T, Koshita S, Kanno Y, Kusunose H, Sakai T, Masu K, Yonamine K, Miyamoto K, Kozakai F, Endo K, Noda Y, Ito K. Peroral Cholangioscopy-guided Electrohydraulic Lithotripsy with a SpyGlass DS Versus a Conventional Digital Cholangioscope for Difficult Bile Duct Stones. Intern Med 2020; 59: 1925-1930 [PMID: 32389946 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.4463-20]
- Xu MM, Kahaleh M. Recent developments in choledochoscopy: technical and clinical advances. Clin 81 Exp Gastroenterol 2016; 9: 119-124 [PMID: 27274300 DOI: 10.2147/CEG.S84020]
- 82 Subhash A, Abadir A, Iskander JM, Tabibian JH. Applications, Limitations, and Expansion of



Cholangioscopy in Clinical Practice. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2021; 17: 110-120 [PMID: 34035770]

83 Boston Scientific Corporation. An Expanding Suite of Compatible Accessories and Applications. [cited June 23, 2021]. Available from: https://www.bostonscientific.com/en-EU/products/directvisualization-systems/spyglass-ds-direct-visualization-system/accessories-and-applications.html



E WJ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 16; 14(2): 77-84

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.77

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection for duodenal submucosal tumors: Current status and future perspectives

Antonino Granata, Alberto Martino, Francesco Paolo Zito, Dario Ligresti, Michele Amata, Giovanni Lombardi, Mario Traina

ORCID number: Antonino Granata 0000-0001-5377-3304; Alberto Martino 0000-0002-8759-6518: Francesco Paolo Zito 0000-0002-1084-3373; Dario Ligresti 0000-0002-4213-0482; Michele Amata 0000-0001-6743-7520; Giovanni Lombardi 0000-0002-5957-3132; Mario Traina 0000-0001-5041-0858.

Author contributions: Granata A, Martino A, Zito FP and Ligresti D designed the research and wrote, edited and finalized the text; Martino A, Ligresti D and Amata M performed literature search and analyzed the data; Lombardi G and Traina M reviewed the paper for important intellectual content.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest to declare.

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C

Antonino Granata, Dario Ligresti, Michele Amata, Mario Traina, Endoscopy Service, Department of Diagnostic and Therapeutic Services, IRCCS-ISMETT, Palermo 90127, Italy

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Alberto Martino, Francesco Paolo Zito, Giovanni Lombardi, Department of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, AORN "Antonio Cardarelli", Napoli 80131, Italy

Corresponding author: Alberto Martino, MD, Staff Physician, Department of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, AORN "Antonio Cardarelli", Via Antonio Cardarelli 9, Napoli 80131, Italy. alberto-martino@libero.it

Abstract

Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection (EFTR), with or without laparoscopic assistance, is an emergent natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery technique with promising safety and efficacy for the management of gastrointestinal submucosal tumors (SMTs) arising from the muscularis propria (MP), especially of the gastric wall. To date, evidence concerning duodenal exposed EFTR is lacking, mainly due to both the technical difficulty involved because of the special duodenal anatomy and concerns about safety and effectiveness of transmural wall defect closure. However, given the non-negligible morbidity and mortality associated with duodenal surgery, the recent availability of dedicated endoscopic tools for tissue-approximation capable to realize full-thickness defect closure could help in promoting the adoption of this endosurgical technique among referral centers. The aim of our study was to review the current evidence concerning exposed EFTR with or without laparoscopic assistance for the treatment of MP-arising duodenal SMTs.

Key Words: Endoscopic full-thickness resection; Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection; Laparoscopy-assisted endoscopic full-thickness resection; Duodenal submucosal tumors; Novel oral transluminal endoscopic surgery

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection (EFTR) is a promising minimally invasive alternative to surgery for the removal of gastrointestinal



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 20, 2021 Peer-review started: March 20, 2021 First decision: July 17, 2021 Revised: July 31, 2021 Accepted: January 13, 2022 Article in press: January 13, 2022 Published online: February 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Libânio D S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR



submucosal tumors (SMTs) originating from the muscularis propria. To date, evidence concerning duodenal exposed EFTR is lacking, mainly due to both the technical difficulty and concerns about an effective closure of the transmural defect. However, given the non-negligible morbidity and mortality associated with duodenal surgery, the recent availability of dedicated endoscopic devices able to achieve a full-thickness defect closure could help in overcoming these concerns. Our study aimed to review the current evidence regarding exposed EFTR for deep duodenal SMTs.

Citation: Granata A, Martino A, Zito FP, Ligresti D, Amata M, Lombardi G, Traina M. Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection for duodenal submucosal tumors: Current status and future perspectives. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(2): 77-84

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i2/77.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.77

INTRODUCTION

Though relatively infrequent, the diagnosis of duodenal submucosal tumors (D-SMTs) has increased due to the widespread use of gastrointestinal endoscopy[1,2]. D-SMTs originating from the submucosa and from the muscularis propria (MP) include lesions with malignant potential, such as gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) and neuroendocrine tumors (NETs)[3,4].

According to current guidelines, either suspected or histologically proven GISTs larger than 20 mm in diameter or with high-risk endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) features (i.e., irregular borders, cystic spaces, ulcerations, echogenic foci and heterogeneity) should be removed with histologically negative margins. Given the limited intramural extension of GISTs and their rare lymph node involvement, surgical local resection without additional lymphadenectomy is currently regarded as the gold standard of treatment[4-6]. Furthermore, resection of gastric NETs \geq 10 mm in diameter is recommended, while all duodenal NETs should be excised, regardless of their size[7]. However, traditional duodenal surgery, such as open pancreaticoduodenectomy (PD), carries a significantly higher risk of morbidity and mortality compared to that for other gastrointestinal (GI) sites[8]. Moreover, various types of laparoscopic limited resection of the duodenum have been reported, including laparoscopic wedge resection, laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery, and laparoscopic segmental duodenectomy[9,10]. Though less invasive, they are technically challenging due to the retroperitoneal anatomical location of the duodenum and its intimate relationship with the pancreas, ampulla of Vater, and distal common bile duct. Thus, conversion to PD may be required[11].

In this setting, endoscopy may offer the chance for a minimally invasive curative approach for D-SMTs. Safe and effective removal of small D-SMT without involvement of the MP by means of endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) has been reported [4]. Furthermore, though endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) within the duodenum is not routinely recommended due to high risk of perforation, its adoption for the treatment of duodenal lesions has been reported, with good outcomes across referral centers[12-14]. However, MP-originating D-SMTs cannot be completely removed by means of EMR or ESD, due to both MP layer involvement and adherence to serosa. ESD-assisted exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection (EFTR) is a scarless natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (NOTES) procedure with a reported good safety and efficacy profile, particularly for the treatment of MP-originating gastric submucosal tumors (G-SMTs)[15,16]. However, there is a lack of evidence regarding duodenal exposed EFTR, due to technical difficulty related to the complex duodenal anatomy and concerns about a safe and effective closure of the transmural defect^[17]. Nevertheless, duodenal perforation is associated with higher morbidity and mortality compared with those occurring within other GI sites[18].

The aim of our study was to review the current evidence concerning exposed EFTR with or without laparoscopic assistance for the treatment of MP-originating D-SMTs.

Saishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

LITERATURE SEARCH

A literature search by using PubMed (MEDLINE) and EMBASE for the period January 1998 (the year EFTR was first reported) to February 2021 was undertaken in order to identify relevant studies on duodenal ESD-assisted exposed EFTR, with or without laparoscopic assistance. The search strategy usedthe following terms: "Endoscopic full-thickness resection," "EFTR," "exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection," and "LAEFR." The literature search was limited to human studies and English language. Meeting abstracts were excluded. Articles reporting on both LECS procedures, in which tumor resection is mainly performed surgically, and non ESD-assisted EFTR were also excluded from the current review. The references of review articles and relevant papers were hand-searched to identify any additional studies.

ROLE OF EXPOSED EFTR IN THE MANAGEMENT OF MP-ORIGINATING D-SMTS

Technique

Exposed EFTR is a "cut then close" technique carrying out full-thickness excision with the creation of an intentional perforation, followed by wall defect suture. Thus, the term "exposed" is derived from the temporary peritoneal exposure to the GI contents [19].

The exposed EFTR technique was first described by Ikeda *et al*[20] in a porcine stomach in 2006[20], and finally translated into clinical practice by Zhou *et al*[21] a few years later[21]. The principal procedures of ESD-assisted exposed EFTR are as follows [4]: (1) Circumferential mucosal and submucosal incision around the lesion by means of typical ESD technique; (2) Muscular and serosal incision, pursuing an active perforation; and (3) Endoscopic closure of the resulting transmural wall defect. Alternatively, post-EFTR defect closure by means of laparoscopic hand-suturing has been reported in the laparoscopy-assisted endoscopic full-thickness resection (LAEFR)[22].

The exposed ESD-assisted EFTR without laparoscopic assistance technique is illustrated in Figure 1.

Evidence

In 2012, Abe *et al*[22] reported the first case of LAEFR for a 10 mm carcinoid tumor of the duodenal bulb. Resection with histologically negative margins was accomplished, and the duodenal post-EFTR wall defect was sutured laparoscopically by means of an Albert anastomosis. No major adverse events were reported. Of note, during the same operative session laparoscopic lymphadenectomy was done before the EFTR, with intra-operative histological examination showing the absence of metastatic tumor cells [23].

In a multicenter prospective cohort study enrolling 42 patients undergoing gastrointestinal exposed EFTR, five procedures performed for SMTs located in the duodenal bulb were also included. The resulting post-EFTR transmural defect was effectively closed by the application of pursestring sutures with nylon loops and clips in all cases, and no major adverse events were observed[24].

A large retrospective study evaluated the efficacy and safety of exposed EFTR without laparoscopic assistance in 32 patients with non-ampullary MP-arising duodenal SMTs. With regard to post-EFTR defect closure, various endoscopic techniques were adopted (Table 1). In one case, endoscopic closure of a 2.5 cm post-EFTR defect located at the anterior wall of the bulb-descending junction appeared technically unfeasible; thus, conversion to open surgery was undertaken, with successful defect suture. Complete resection was achieved in all cases, and no recurrence was observed during a mean follow-up period of 38 mo. The occurrence of major adverse events was reported in two of 32 procedures. A case of EFTR performed for a 2.5 cm lesion in the anterior wall of the bulb-descending junction with defect closure by means of endoloops and clips was complicated by delayed perforation. Laparoscopic exploration with drainage tube placement was performed, and the patient was discharged on post-operative day 6. Finally, in a male patient aged 81, with a history of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease post-operative decline in blood oxygen saturation was observed. The patient was transferred to the intensive care unit and successfully treated conservatively[25].

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Summary of studies reporting on duodenal endoscopic submucosal dissection-assisted exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection

Ref.	Study design	Lesions, n	Mean size (range), cm	Site	R0	Histology	Surgical conversion	Closure method	Mean operation time (range), min	Major AEs	Mean poLOS (range), days	Mean follow-up (range), months	Recurrence
Abe <i>et al</i> [23], 2012	CR	1	1.0	Bulb: Anterior wall		Carcinoid	0	Laparoscopic hand- suturing	200	0	7	-	-
Qiao <i>et al</i> [<mark>24</mark>], 2018	R	5	-	Bulb	-	-	0	EPSS	-	0	4.5	12	0
Ren <i>et al</i> [<mark>25</mark>], 2019	R	32	1.2 (0.5–3.0)	Bulb: Anterior wall (<i>n</i> = 21); posterior wall <i>via</i> (<i>n</i> = 1); Bulb-D2 junction: Anterior wall (<i>n</i> = 8); D2 (<i>n</i> = 2)	32	GIST (<i>n</i> = 14); NET (<i>n</i> = 4); Heterotopic pancreas (<i>n</i> = 11); Leiomyoma (<i>n</i> = 2); Lipoma (<i>n</i> = 1)	2	Clips $(n = 6)$; Clips + endoloops $(n = 20)$. Clips + endoloops + fibrin glue $(n = 4)$; ESS $(n = 1)$	-	Delayed perforation (<i>n</i> = 1); SO2 decline (<i>n</i> = 1)	6.2 (2-19)	38 (14-73)	0
Yuan <i>et al</i> [<mark>26</mark>], 2019	CR	1	2.0	Bulb	1	GIST	0	EPSS	55	0	4	3	0
Granata <i>et</i> al[<mark>27</mark>], 2021	R	2	2.4 (1.8–3.0)	Bulb: Anterior wall ($n = 1$); inferior wall ($n = 1$)	2	GIST (<i>n</i> = 1); NET (<i>n</i> = 1)	0	ESS	293 (145-148)	0	3.5 (3-4)	15 (12-18)	0

AEs: Adverse events; poLOS: Post-operative length of stay; CR: Case report; R: Retrospective; D2: Descending duodenum; GIST: Gastrointestinal stromal tumor; NET: Neuroendocrine tumor; SO2: Oxygen saturation; EPSS: Endoscopic purse-string suture; ESS: Endoscopic suturing system.

In 2019, Yuan *et al*[26] reported a case of successful exposed EFTR without laparoscopic assistance performed for a 20 mm duodenal bulb low-grade GIST. The resulting transmural wall defect was effectively closed with endoloops and endoclips using the purse-string suture technique. R0 resection was achieved, no major adverse events were observed, and the patient was discharged home on post-operative day 4[26].

Finally, in a recent retrospective case series from Italy, two exposed EFTR procedures of the duodenal bulb were reported. Wall defect closure was successfully performed by means of the OverStitch Endoscopic Suturing System (Apollo Endosurgery, Austin, Texas, United States). Histological examination showed free resection margins in both cases (1 NET, 1 GIST) and no major adverse events were encountered[27].

Results of the included studies in which duodenal ESD-assisted exposed EFTR was performed are summarized in Table 1.



Figure 1 Duodenal exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection without laparoscopic assistance with defect closure using endoscopic suturing system. A: Endoscopic view of a submucosal lesion located in the duodenal bulb; B: Circumferential mucosal and submucosal incision; C: Exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection of the tumor and creation of "active perforation"; D: Transmural defect of the duodenal bulb; E: Full-thickness defect closure by means of OverStitch endoscopic suturing system; F: Endoscopic view of the resection site on post-operative day 60.

CONCLUSION

To date, the optimal resection modality for the treatment of MP-originating D-SMTs has not been established. PD carries a high rate of morbidity[8,11], while pancreaspreserving limited duodenal resection techniques are technically challenging, with a non-negligible rate of conversion to PD[9,11]. Furthermore, both EMR and ESD techniques are technically unsuitable for the complete resection of D-SMTs arising from the MP and adhering to the serosa layer, being limited to mucosal and submucosal layer, respectively. Intriguingly, non-exposed EFTR have been proposed for the resection of deep D-SMTs, with promising outcomes[28]. With the use of this "close then cut" technique, the lesion is resected after the GI wall patency is secured by creation of full-thickness wall duplication. Non-exposed EFTR can be realized with the use of a dedicated full-thickness resection device (FTRD; Ovesco Endoscopy, Tuebingen, Germany), consisting of an over-the-scope clip (OTSC) preloaded into a cap with an integrated snare. Alternatively, the application of an OTSC (OTSC, Ovesco Endoscopy GmbH, Tuebingen, Germany; Padlock Clip, Aponos Medical, Kingston, NH, United States) is followed by excision of the created pseudopolyp by the use of a snare or a needle knife. Non-exposed EFTR provides the potential avoidance of both peritoneal dissemination of tumor cells and extraluminal spillage of gastrointestinal content. In addition, this approach is technically much easier and faster to perform. However, this technique has a lower R0 resection rate than exposed EFTR. This is probably due to the technical unfeasibility of a "real-time" and direct visualization of the circumferential cutting margins. Furthermore, OTSC cannot be repositioned after its deployment, and non-exposed EFTR is reserved for smaller lesions (< 25 mm)[19, 28]

In this scenario, ESD-assisted exposed EFTR with or without laparoscopic assistance could replace traditional surgery for the radical treatment of select cases of deep D-SMTs. However, evidence concerning the use of this NOTES procedure for D-SMTs is lacking. Traditionally, the duodenum has been considered a "forbidden" zone for exposed EFTR mainly due to technical difficulties related to complex anatomic relationships with surrounding organs and vessels, a narrow lumen, and a "C-loop," resulting in troublesome maintenance of the desired endoscope position. Hence,



concerns about an effective and reliable post-EFTR transmural defect closure must be raised.

Delayed perforation of the duodenum is associated with higher morbidity and mortality than other GI sites[8]. However, the recent development of dedicated endoscopic devices for tissue-approximation capable of achieving a full-thickness "surgical-quality" defect closure, such as the OverStitch Endoscopic Suturing System and OTSC systems, could help in overcoming these concerns[29,30].

In our opinion, a step-up approach with exposed EFTR as the first-line of treatment for selected deep D-SMTs appears particularly intriguing. Its adoption should be reserved for non-periampullary MP-originating D-SMTs up to 30 mm in diameter and without predominant extraluminal growth pattern, and limited to highly experienced centers. Full-thickness closure of the post-EFTR wall defect is strongly advised.

High morbidity and mortality associated with duodenal surgery justify active research in this field. Further large prospective studies in high-volume referral centers are needed to better clarify the role of exposed EFTR with or without laparoscopic assistance for the treatment of MP-arising D-SMTs.

REFERENCES

- Caletti G, Fusaroli P, Bocus P. Endoscopic ultrasonography. Digestion 1998; 59: 509-529 [PMID: 9705536 DOI: 10.1159/000007528]
- Rösch T, Lorenz R, Dancygier H, von Wickert A, Classen M. Endosonographic diagnosis of 2 submucosal upper gastrointestinal tract tumors. Scand J Gastroenterol 1992; 27: 1-8 [PMID: 1736335 DOI: 10.3109/00365529209011157]
- Miettinen M, Sobin LH, Lasota J. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors of the stomach: a clinicopathologic, immunohistochemical, and molecular genetic study of 1765 cases with long-term follow-up. Am J Surg Pathol 2005; 29: 52-68 [PMID: 15613856 DOI: 10.1097/01.pas.0000146010.92933.de]
- Standards of Practice Committee, Faulx AL, Kothari S, Acosta RD, Agrawal D, Bruining DH, Chandrasekhara V, Eloubeidi MA, Fanelli RD, Gurudu SR, Khashab MA, Lightdale JR, Muthusamy VR, Shaukat A, Qumseya BJ, Wang A, Wani SB, Yang J, DeWitt JM. The role of endoscopy in subepithelial lesions of the GI tract. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1117-1132 [PMID: 28385194 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.02.022]
- von Mehren M, Randall RL, Benjamin RS, Boles S, Bui MM, Ganjoo KN, George S, Gonzalez RJ, Heslin MJ, Kane JM, Keedy V, Kim E, Koon H, Mayerson J, McCarter M, McGarry SV, Meyer C, Morris ZS, O'Donnell RJ, Pappo AS, Paz IB, Petersen IA, Pfeifer JD, Riedel RF, Ruo B, Schuetze S, Tap WD, Wayne JD, Bergman MA, Scavone JL. Soft Tissue Sarcoma, Version 2.2018, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2018; 16: 536-563 [PMID: 29752328 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2018.0025]
- Casali PG, Abecassis N, Aro HT, Bauer S, Biagini R, Bielack S, Bonvalot S, Boukovinas I, Bovee JVMG, Brodowicz T, Broto JM, Buonadonna A, De Álava E, Dei Tos AP, Del Muro XG, Dileo P, Eriksson M, Fedenko A, Ferraresi V, Ferrari A, Ferrari S, Frezza AM, Gasperoni S, Gelderblom H, Gil T, Grignani G, Gronchi A, Haas RL, Hassan B, Hohenberger P, Issels R, Joensuu H, Jones RL, Judson I, Jutte P, Kaal S, Kasper B, Kopeckova K, Krákorová DA, Le Cesne A, Lugowska I, Merimsky O, Montemurro M, Pantaleo MA, Piana R, Picci P, Piperno-Neumann S, Pousa AL, Reichardt P, Robinson MH, Rutkowski P, Safwat AA, Schöffski P, Sleijfer S, Stacchiotti S, Sundby Hall K, Unk M, Van Coevorden F, van der Graaf WTA, Whelan J, Wardelmann E, Zaikova O, Blay JY; ESMO Guidelines Committee and EURACAN. Gastrointestinal stromal tumours: ESMO-EURACAN Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2018; 29: iv68-iv78 [PMID: 29846513 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdy095]
- Delle Fave G, O'Toole D, Sundin A, Taal B, Ferolla P, Ramage JK, Ferone D, Ito T, Weber W, Zheng-Pei Z, De Herder WW, Pascher A, Ruszniewski P; Vienna Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines Update for Gastroduodenal Neuroendocrine Neoplasms. Neuroendocrinology 2016; 103: 119-124 [PMID: 26784901 DOI: 10.1159/000443168]
- 8 Tien YW, Lee CY, Huang CC, Hu RH, Lee PH. Surgery for gastrointestinal stromal tumors of the duodenum. Ann Surg Oncol 2010; 17: 109-114 [PMID: 19841981 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-009-0761-5]
- 9 Hashimoto D, Arima K, Chikamoto A, Taki K, Inoue R, Kaida T, Higashi T, Imai K, Beppu T, Baba H. Limited Resection of the Duodenum for Nonampullary Duodenal Tumors, with Review of the Literature. Am Surg 2016; 82: 1126-1132 [PMID: 28206943]
- 10 Ojima T, Nakamura M, Hayata K, Kitadani J, Katsuda M, Takeuchi A, Tominaga S, Yamaue H. Laparoscopic Limited Resection for Duodenal Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2020; 24: 2404-2408 [PMID: 32542555 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-020-04692-6]
- Yang F, Jin C, Du Z, Subedi S, Jiang Y, Li J, Di Y, Zhou Z, Tang F, Fu D. Duodenal gastrointestinal 11 stromal tumor: clinicopathological characteristics, surgical outcomes, long term survival and predictors for adverse outcomes. Am J Surg 2013; 206: 360-367 [PMID: 23673012 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2012.11.010]



- Pimentel-Nunes P, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Ponchon T, Repici A, Vieth M, De Ceglie A, Amato A, Berr F, 12 Bhandari P, Bialek A, Conio M, Haringsma J, Langner C, Meisner S, Messmann H, Morino M, Neuhaus H, Piessevaux H, Rugge M, Saunders BP, Robaszkiewicz M, Seewald S, Kashin S, Dumonceau JM, Hassan C, Deprez PH. Endoscopic submucosal dissection: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 829-854 [PMID: 26317585 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-13928821
- Vanbiervliet G, Moss A, Arvanitakis M, Arnelo U, Beyna T, Busch O, Deprez PH, Kunovsky L, 13 Larghi A, Manes G, Napoleon B, Nalankilli K, Nayar M, Pérez-Cuadrado-Robles E, Seewald S, Strijker M, Barthet M, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic management of superficial nonampullary duodenal tumors: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 522-534 [PMID: 33822331 DOI: 10.1055/a-1442-2395]
- 14 Pérez-Cuadrado-Robles E, Quénéhervé L, Margos W, Moreels TG, Yeung R, Piessevaux H, Coron E, Jouret-Mourin A, Deprez PH. ESD vs EMR in non-ampullary superficial duodenal tumors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E998-E1007 [PMID: 30083591 DOI: 10.1055/a-0579-9050
- Granata A, Martino A, Amata M, Ligresti D, Tuzzolino F, Traina M. Erratum: Efficacy and safety of 15 gastric exposed endoscopic full-thickness resection without laparoscopic assistance: a systematic review. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: C4 [PMID: 34150984 DOI: 10.1055/a-1527-7164]
- Wang C, Gao Z, Shen K, Cao J, Shen Z, Jiang K, Wang S, Ye Y. Safety and efficiency of endoscopic 16 resection vs laparoscopic resection in gastric gastrointestinal stromal tumours: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol 2020; 46: 667-674 [PMID: 31864827 DOI: 10.1016/i.eiso.2019.10.030]
- 17 Gaspar JP, Stelow EB, Wang AY. Approach to the endoscopic resection of duodenal lesions. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 600-617 [PMID: 26811610 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i2.600]
- 18 Paspatis GA, Arvanitakis M, Dumonceau JM, Barthet M, Saunders B, Turino SY, Dhillon A, Fragaki M, Gonzalez JM, Repici A, van Wanrooij RLJ, van Hooft JE. Diagnosis and management of iatrogenic endoscopic perforations: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Position Statement - Update 2020. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 792-810 [PMID: 32781470 DOI: 10.1055/a-1222-3191]
- ASGE Technology Committee, Aslanian HR, Sethi A, Bhutani MS, Goodman AJ, Krishnan K, 19 Lichtenstein DR, Melson J, Navaneethan U, Pannala R, Parsi MA, Schulman AR, Sullivan SA, Thosani N, Trikudanathan G, Trindade AJ, Watson RR, Maple JT. ASGE guideline for endoscopic full-thickness resection and submucosal tunnel endoscopic resection. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 343-350 [PMID: 31388606 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2019.03.010]
- 20 Ikeda K, Mosse CA, Park PO, Fritscher-Ravens A, Bergström M, Mills T, Tajiri H, Swain CP. Endoscopic full-thickness resection: circumferential cutting method. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 64: 82-89 [PMID: 16813808 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.12.039]
- Zhou PH, Yao LQ, Qin XY, Cai MY, Xu MD, Zhong YS, Chen WF, Zhang YQ, Qin WZ, Hu JW, 21 Liu JZ. Endoscopic full-thickness resection without laparoscopic assistance for gastric submucosal tumors originated from the muscularis propria. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 2926-2931 [PMID: 21424195 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1644-y]
- 22 Abe N, Takeuchi H, Yanagida O, Masaki T, Mori T, Sugiyama M, Atomi Y. Endoscopic fullthickness resection with laparoscopic assistance as hybrid NOTES for gastric submucosal tumor. Surg Endosc 2009; 23: 1908-1913 [PMID: 19184206 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-0317-y]
- 23 Abe N, Takeuchi H, Shibuya M, Ohki A, Yanagida O, Masaki T, Mori T, Sugiyama M. Successful treatment of duodenal carcinoid tumor by laparoscopy-assisted endoscopic full-thickness resection with lymphadenectomy. Asian J Endosc Surg 2012; 5: 81-85 [PMID: 22776369 DOI: 10.1111/j.1758-5910.2011.00120.x]
- 24 Qiao Z, Ling X, Zhu J, Ying G, Xu L, Zhu H, Tang J. Therapeutic application of purse-string sutures with nylon loops and metal clips under single-channel endoscopy for repair of gastrointestinal wall defects. Exp Ther Med 2018; 15: 4356-4360 [PMID: 29849777 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2018.5956]
- 25 Ren Z, Lin SL, Zhou PH, Cai SL, Qi ZP, Li J, Yao LQ. Endoscopic full-thickness resection (EFTR) without laparoscopic assistance for nonampullary duodenal subepithelial lesions: our clinical experience of 32 cases. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 3605-3611 [PMID: 31240477 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-06644-3]
- 26 Yuan XL, Liu XW, Hu B. Endoscopic full-thickness resection for a duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumour. Arab J Gastroenterol 2019; 20: 211-212 [PMID: 31813741 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajg.2019.12.001]
- 27 Granata A, Martino A, Amata M, Ligresti D, Traina M, Gastrointestinal exposed endoscopic fullthickness resection in the era of endoscopic suturing: a retrospective single-center case series. Wideochir Inne Tech Maloinwazyjne 2021; 16: 321-328 [PMID: 34136027 DOI: 10.5114/wiitm.2021.104496
- Brewer Gutierrez OI, Akshintala VS, Ichkhanian Y, Brewer GG, Hanada Y, Truskey MP, Agarwal 28 A, Hajiyeva G, Kumbhari V, Kalloo AN, Khashab MA, Ngamruengphong S. Endoscopic fullthickness resection using a clip non-exposed method for gastrointestinal tract lesions: a meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E313-E325 [PMID: 32118105 DOI: 10.1055/a-1073-7593]
- Ge PS, Thompson CC. The Use of the Overstitch to Close Perforations and Fistulas. Gastrointest 29 Endosc Clin N Am 2020; 30: 147-161 [PMID: 31739961 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2019.08.010]
- 30 Weiland T, Rohrer S, Schmidt A, Wedi E, Bauerfeind P, Caca K, Khashab MA, Hochberger J, Baur F, Gottwald T, Schurr MO. Efficacy of the OTSC System in the treatment of GI bleeding and wall



defects: a PMCF meta-analysis. Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol 2020; 29: 121-139 [PMID: 30957599 DOI: 10.1080/13645706.2019.1590418]



E WJ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 16; 14(2): 85-95

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.85

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Endoscopic colorectal cancer surveillance in inflammatory bowel disease: Considerations that we must not forget

Paulina Núñez F, Rodrigo Quera, David T Rubin

ORCID number: Paulina Núñez F 0000-0003-3727-1851; Rodrigo Quera 0000-0001-5854-0526; David T Rubin 0000-0001-5647-1723.

Author contributions: All authors equally contributed to this review with the conception and design of the study, literature review and analysis, drafting and critical revision and editing, and approval of the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

Rubin DT has received grant support from Takeda; and has served as a consultant for Abbvie, Altrubio, Allergan Inc., Arena Pharmaceuticals, Bellatrix Pharmaceuticals, Boehringer Ingelheim Ltd., Bristol-Myers Squibb, Celgene Corp/Syneos, Connect BioPharma, GalenPharma/Atlantica, Genentech/Roche, Gilead Sciences, InDex Pharmaceuticals, Ironwood Pharmaceuticals, Iterative Scopes, Janssen Pharmaceuticals, Lilly, Materia Prima, Pfizer, Prometheus Biosciences, Reistone, Takeda, and Techlab Inc. Quera R has received grant support from Janssen and Nu ñez F P has received support for attending meetings from Janssen.

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Paulina Núñez F, Rodrigo Quera, Universidad de los Andes, Digestive Disease Center, Inflammatory Bowel Disease Program, Clinica, Santiago 7620157, RM, Chile

Paulina Núñez F, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital San Juan de Dios. Universidad de Chile, Santiago 7701230, RM, Chile

David T Rubin, Medicine Inflammatory Bowel Disease Center, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL 60637, United States

Corresponding author: David T Rubin, AGAF, FACG, MD, Chief Doctor, Medicine Inflammatory Bowel Disease Center, University of Chicago, 5841 S. Maryland Ave, MC4076, Room M410, Chicago, IL 60637, United States. drubin@medicine.bsd.uchicago.edu

Abstract

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), encompassing Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis, is a chronic immune-mediated inflammatory disease that primarily affects the gastrointestinal tract and is characterized by periods of activity and remission. The inflammatory activity of the disease involving the colon and rectum increases the risk of colorectal cancer (CRC) over the years. Although prevention strategies are evolving, regular surveillance for early detection of neoplasia as a secondary prevention strategy is paramount in the care of IBD patients. In this review article, we discuss the current evidence of the risks of developing CRC and evaluate the best available strategies for screening and surveillance, as well as future opportunities for cancer prevention.

Key Words: Inflammatory bowel disease; Endoscopy; Crohn's disease; Ulcerative colitis; Surveillance; Colorectal cancer

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Colorectal cancer (CRC) is one of the leading causes of death in inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) today. However, subsequent reports have shown lower rates of CRC. The expanding medical options in IBD have substantially improved our ability to control severe inflammation and likely to reduce the risk of CRC in this setting. We discuss the current evidence of the risks of developing CRC, and evaluate



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Provenance and peer review:

Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt ps://creativecommons.org/Licens es/by-nc/4.0/

Received: June 14, 2021 Peer-review started: June 14, 2021 First decision: July 27, 2021 Revised: August 2, 2021 Accepted: January 22, 2022 Article in press: January 22, 2022 Published online: February 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Batyrbekov K, KAMADA Y, Triantafillidis J, Yoshimatsu K S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL



the best available strategies for detection and surveillance, as well as future opportunities for cancer prevention.

Citation: Núñez F P, Quera R, Rubin DT. Endoscopic colorectal cancer surveillance in inflammatory bowel disease: Considerations that we must not forget. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(2): 85-95

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i2/85.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.85

INTRODUCTION

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is a chronic, progressive or relapsing and remitting immune-mediated condition of the intestines[1,2]. While the pathogenesis has not been fully elucidated, it is generally considered a consequence of a dysregulated immune response to environmental triggers in genetically predisposed subjects[3,4]. CRC is a major cause of death in IBD, accounting for 10 to 15% of death in IBD[5,6]. CRC risk increases over time after IBD diagnosis. In ulcerative colitis (UC), a prior meta-analysis estimated the CRC risk to be 2%, 8%, and 18% at 10, 20, and 30 years, respectively, after disease diagnosis^[7]. This risk is also higher in patients with long-standing and diffuse colonic CD [relative risk (RR) of 4.5 (95%CI: 1.3-4.9)][8]. However, later reports have shown lower rates of left-sided CRC of 2.5%, 7.6%, and 10.8% at 20, 30, and 40 years after diagnosis, respectively[9]. This lower risk may be explained due to successful CRC surveillance programs and better control of mucosal inflammation from early disease stages[10]. The more recent 40-year surveillance experience in the United Kingdom demonstrated decreasing rates of advanced CRC and interval CRC with cumulative incidences of 0.1%, 6.7%, and 10% in the first, third, and fourth decade after diagnosis, respectively[11]. The reasons for decreasing incidences are thought to reflect effective surveillance, access to surgery, and more effective therapies.

Endoscopic surveillance is the primary recommended CRC prevention strategy, with an active search of early-stage cancer or pre-cancerous (dysplastic) lesions[12]. Endoscopic surveillance has been previously suggested to start 8-10 years after IBD diagnosis based on a historical analysis by Eaden *et al* that showed a CRC risk of 2% 10 years after diagnosis^[7]. However, earlier surveillance starting 8 years after diagnosis is modeled to capture an additional 6% of patients developing CRC[13], so newer guidelines embrace this earlier starting time, which may also reflect the emergence of earlier age colorectal cancers described in the population.

Historically, CRC surveillance in patients with IBD has been characterized by extensive four-quadrant non-targeted (random) biopsies to improve the detection of dysplastic mucosa. However, a newer technology that enhances digital mucosal images as high-definition white-light endoscopy (HD-WLE) and dye-assisted chromoendoscopy (CE) with magnification have improved the visualization and detection of early neoplastic lesions, and therefore have increased the diagnostic yield for dysplasia[14,15].

CRC PATHOGENESIS IN IBD

Although the pathogenesis of IBD-related CRC is believed to be different from the pathogenesis of sporadic CRC and CRC that is associated with polyposis and nonpolyposis hereditary syndromes, their molecular pathways are similar[16], involving DNA methylation, microsatellite instability, aneuploidy, activation of oncogene Kras, alteration of COX-2 enzymes, and mutation of tumour suppressor genes, with loss of p53 function[17]. One well-known molecular link between cancer and inflammation is the nuclear factor Kappa B (NF-kB)[18]. It can be activated by pro-inflammatory cytokines like interleukin-1 (IL-1), IL-6, and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), ultimately producing reactive oxygen species damaging the DNA and favoring tumor development[19] in Figure 1.



Figure 1 Physiological mechanism. IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; LGD: Low-grade dysplasia; HGD: High-grade dysplasia.

Inflammation plays a central role in carcinogenesis; as a consequence, the severity of flare-ups with accumulated inflammatory damage (persistence of inflammation) predisposes to the development of CCR. Choi et al observed that the accumulative inflammatory burden had a 2-fold increase in the risk of CCR, (95%CI: 1.5 to 2.9; P < 0.001 for endoscopic and 95%CI: 1.4 to 3.0; P < 0.001 for histological) for every 10 years of mild, 5 years of moderate o 3.3 years of severe activity disease^[20]. The importance of this finding is that it is based not only on the most recent colonoscopy but also on several colonoscopies in a given time to assess the cumulative effect of inflammation. This persistent inflammation mechanism would explain the predominance of rightsided neoplasia that has been described in PSC patients. In a recent study, UC PSC patients who remain in clinical remission have greater endoscopic and histological activity in the right colon compared to UC patients without PSC[21].

Moreover, chronic inflammation may lead to the development of dysplastic changes in colonic mucosa. These changes can be classified as low-grade dysplasia (LGD), high-grade dysplasia (HGD), or indefinite for dysplasia[22]. LGD is characterized by hyperchromatic enlarged nuclei with preserved cell polarity, decreased mucinous differentiation, and dystrophic goblet cells[23,24]. In contrast, HGD presents as atypical cells with prominent nuclear pleomorphism, hyperchromatic stratified nuclei, and loss of cell polarity, and whenever pathologists cannot distinguish between inflammatory-associated and dysplastic changes, the sample is defined as indefinite for dysplasia[23,24]. This should be distinguished from indeterminate findings, which are usually due to the presence of confounding amounts of histologic inflammation. Given the high inter-observer variability in grading dysplastic changes, guidelines recommend that all cases of suspected dysplasia should be evaluated by two expert pathologists[25,26].

Neoplastic progression can occur multifocally so that dysplasia can be associated with an increased risk of synchronous (simultaneous) or metachronous (six months after diagnosis) dysplasia or carcinoma[25,27].

RISK FACTORS FOR DYSPLASIA AND CRC

Most relevant CRC risk factors in IBD include longer disease duration, greater disease extent (extensive-pancolitis) and degree of inflammation over time[28,29], family history of CRC[30], personal history of dysplasia or colonic stricture, and diagnosis of primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) Table 1[31,32].

Younger age at diagnosis and disease duration have been shown as risk factors for CRC in IBD patients, possibly related to more aggressive phenotypes and longer exposure to mucosal inflammation[33]. A previous meta-analysis showed that patients diagnosed before the age of 30 had a CRC standardized incidence ratio (SIR) of 8.2 (95% CI: 1.8-14.6, I2 82%) compared to patients diagnosed after 30-years-old with an SIR of 1.8 (95% CI: 0.9-2.7, I2 81%) [34]. Also, disease extension in UC has been related to a higher risk of CRC, with SIR of 6.9 (95%CI: 1.9-11.9, I2 84%) for extensive colitis and only 1.7 (CI 95% 0.6-4.5 I2 47%) for left-sided colitis; furthermore, in patients with segmental colitis in CD, there was no higher risk of CRC, with a SIR of 1.7 (95% CI: 0.9-2.6, I2 0%][35]. There is evidence that IBD patients with a prior family history of CRC have at least a two-fold higher risk of IBD-related CRC (adjusted RR = 2.5; 95% CI: 1.4-4.4); moreover, when CRC family history is associated to first-degree relatives, diagnosed under the age of 50, the risk is even higher (RR = 9.2; 95% CI: 3.7-23)[25,35]. There are some cases of Lynch Syndrome with IBD who develop CRC at a younger age, which are more accelerated and significantly compare with patients without IBD. In this scenario, a colectomy would be necessary due to the high risk of recurrence and multiple CRC[36]. This risk has been seen in UC, and only a few cases in CD, so it does not allow conclusions to be drawn about the risk of CRC[37].

The presence of prior dysplasia or stricture is also associated with an increased risk of neoplasia in IBD[38,39]. Furthermore, colonic strictures in any setting should be considered malignant until proven otherwise.[40] Previous studies have reported variable risk of dysplasia or CRC associated with colonic strictures in UC (from 0% to 86%)[41,42] and there is insufficient data for this risk in CD[43]. Regarding the presence of inflammatory polyps, it is debated if they are related to the development of dysplasia. Historically, case-control studies have reported that patients with inflammatory polyps have 1.9-to-2.5-fold increased risk of CRC[29,44], but recent retrospective cohort studies have suggested that they do not independently predict the development of CRC, nor do they predict progression from LGD to HGD or CRC[20, 45].

One major risk factor for CRC in IBD is the presence of concomitant PSC. A previous meta-analysis by Soetikno *et al*[46] showed that patients with PSC and UC had a higher risk for development of CRC [odds ratio (OR) of 4.09 (95%CI: 2.89-5.76)]. An observational longitudinal cohort study also reported an increased risk for CRC in patients with PSC and UC compared to patients with UC and no PSC with a SIR of 9.8 (95%CI: 1.9-96.6)[47]. Additionally, patients who are in clinical remission have a higher chance of endoscopic and histological inflammation in the right colon compared to UC patients without PSC, being the place where the CCR is most frequently found[21] in Figure 2.

CRC SURVEILLANCE IN IBD

Recommendations for CRC surveillance in IBD vary according to the type of IBD, comorbidities, and previous family history of CRC. According to the current SCENIC consensus statements and ACG guidelines, surveillance colonoscopies should start 8 years after diagnosis in patients with left-sided or extensive UC, and in patients with a colonic CD that comprise more than 30% of the colonic surface or > 1 colonic segment [48,49]. Patients with a first-degree family history of CRC should start surveillance colonoscopies 10 years before the age their relative was diagnosed with CRC or 8 years after IBD diagnosis, whichever occurs first[50]. In patients with IBD and PSC,



Table 1 Risk factors					
Clinical risk factors	Endoscopic risk factors				
Disease duration, extension, and severity	Active disease				
Personal history of dysplasia	Colonic stricture				
Primary sclerosing cholangitis	Pseudopolys (post-inflammatory polyps)				
Family history of CRC / dysplasia	Tubular appearance of colon				

IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; UC: Ulcerative colitis; CD: Crohn disease.



Figure 2 Colorectal cancer risk. CRC: Colorectal cancer; UC: Ulcerative colitis; CD: Crohn disease; PSC: Primary sclerosing cholangitis.

surveillance colonoscopies should start at diagnosis and be repeated on an annual basis[51]. Surveillance colonoscopy intervals are every 1-3 years, according to each patient risk-stratification[27,52]. Patients with isolated proctitis do not need surveillance colonoscopies[51].

ENDOSCOPIC TECHNIQUES FOR DETECTION OF DYSPLASIA

Despite the greater surveillance efforts for early detection of CRC in IBD patients, CRC risk remains significant, and the incidence of interval cases may be due to rapid progression and unclear pathogenesis[53]. In order to perform an optimal evaluation of the colonic mucosa, optimum bowel preparation is essential[54,55].

Several advanced imaging techniques have been developed to improve visualization of mucosal defects, enhancing dysplasia and early CRC detection. Highdefinition white light endoscopy (HD-WLE) has demonstrated higher adenoma detection than standard definition colonoscopy in patients undergoing screening colonoscopy in non-IBD patients[56]. Chromoendoscopy uses optical or computer/bas



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

-ed techniques to enhance mucosal details in order to improve lesion detection and characterization [57,58]. This technique can be assisted by different dye agents applied as sprays during colonoscopy, which can be classified as contrast agents (i.e., indigo carmine)[59], absorptive agents (i.e., methylene blue), and reactive staining agents (i.e., Congo red); being the first two, the most commonly used [60]. Among dye-less chromoendoscopy, there are different optical CE techniques. Narrow-band imaging (NBI) is a type of optical CE, based in the use of blue-light technology improving characterization of detected lesions, but has shown no further benefit in primary detection of dysplasia when compared to HD-WLE[61]. Unlike NBI, other dye-less CE methods, such as flexible spectral imaging color enhancement (FICE), visualizes mucosal structures without using optical filters but capturing mucosal imaging and performing digital software-based processing of the captured images. The adequate examination requires a clean mucosa, as stools and blood can obscure interpretation of the images. DCE was more effective in identifying dysplasia compared to white light endoscopy (WLE), but without reaching significant differences compared to HD WLE [62]. Recently, a retrospective analysis also showed no differences in the detection of dysplasia with these techniques, but longer examination time using DCE (24.6 min vs 15.4, P < 0.001)[63].

The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) and the European Crohn's and Colitis Organization (ECCO) have recommended the routine use of CE with targeted biopsies in IBD-CRC surveillance in their society guidelines[49]. In 2015 an international expert consensus, SCENIC (Surveillance for Colorectal Endoscopic Neoplasia Detection and Management in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients: International Consensus) recommended a surveillance study with high-definition colonoscopy or else the use of dye spray chromoendoscopy if a standard definition white-light exam is performed[20]. Prior to HD- WLE, the standard of care for CRC surveillance included four-quadrant non-targeted (random) biopsies every 10 cm from the cecum to the rectum, with a minimum of 32 biopsies, with the goal of detecting "invisible" dysplasia[64]. This technique intended to sample the mucosa in order to identify "invisible" lesions; we now understand that newer imaging technology, if used by experienced endoscopists, has likely made this approach unnecessary in many patients[65].

Virtual chromoendoscopy (VCE) is an optical imaging technique that uses filters to enhance the contrast of both the mucosa and the superficial vasculature, allowing a better evaluation. In a multicenter study with UC patients comparing DCE *vs* NBI, no significant difference was reported between these techniques in detecting neoplastic lesions (OR: 1.02 (95%CI: 0.44-2.35, P = 0.964)[66]. A recent randomized controlled trial comparing DCE, VCE, and HD-WLE found that both techniques were non-inferior to DCE[67]. The 2019 ACG guidelines recommend the use of DCE or NBI for the surveillance of dysplasia (conditional recommendation, low quality of evidence)[50].

Despite their low yield, random biopsies may have a role when performed in association with CE in IBD patients with a personal history of neoplasia, an appearing tubular colon, or concomitant PSC. A French multicenter study performed quadrantic random biopsies every 10 cm in patients with a personal history of neoplasia, showing that 12.8% of neoplasia can be detected[68]. Saravia *et al*[69] consider that random biopsies should be performed when CE is not available or when WLE is used in the presence of inflammation or high-risk factors.

NEW TECHNOLOGIES IN CRC DETECTION

Artificial intelligence (AI) is evolving as a topic of interest in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy. AI has been used in endoscopic polyp detection; no studies on AI in IBD surveillance have been published so far[70].

MANAGEMENT OF DYSPLASIA

It is important to distinguishing polypoid from non-polypoid lesions, due to their different management, prognosis, and follow-up[71]. A meta-analysis performed by Wanders *et al* showed that patients with polypoid lesions had a lower incidence of CRC compared to patients with non-polypoid lesions, which was attributed to the complete endoscopic resection of the first type of lesions[72].

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 3 Algorithm for the management of dysplasia. Review all dysplasia with 2 experienced GI pathology. LDG: Low-grade dysplasia; HGD: High-grade dysplasia.

Less than 1 cm polypoid lesions (with negative margins) should be followed up with colonoscopy at 12 mo. For lesions greater than 1 cm or lesions that have been removed piecemeal, surveillance colonoscopy should be performed within 3-6 mo[49]. LGD had a low risk of progression to HGD or CRC from an incomplete resection if it is unifocal. In contrast, multifocal LGD carries substantial risk[73]. The rate of progression from LGD vs HGD to adenocarcinoma was significantly greater for HGD (P < 0.001 [74]. Although most dysplasias were found in the right colon, being higher in UC, the rate of progression of LGD and HGD dysplasia or adenocarcinoma was not significantly different in CD vs UC[75]. A Dutch nationwide cohort study observed that the cumulative incidence of advanced neoplasia was 21.7% after 15 years of follow-up. Male sex, older age at LDG (> 55 years), and follow-up by a tertiary IBD referral center were independent risk factors for advanced neoplasia [76]. The management of HGD in a visible lesion with complete resection is controversial. The decision should be made case by case between colectomy vs shorter follow-up[77].

In cases of non-polypoid dysplasia, classically, these were sent to colectomy. However, if there is complete resection, it can be followed up instead of colectomy but, always evaluating progression factors[78].

For endoscopically invisible LGD (found only on random biopsy), it should be referred to an IBD Centre or endoscopist with experience at high-risk surveillance. Surveillance endoscopy using CE with HD-WLE is required in an attempt to identify the neoplastic lesion (or others) and to remove it endoscopically [79]. In Figure 3, the management of dysplasia/LGD and HGD is summarized.

CONCLUSION

It is essential to know which risk factors affect the CRC risk in every IBD patient, allowing to identify the subgroups of patients who need closer surveillance and more intensive treatment. The risk of CRC is increased in IBD but not as high as previously reported. The expanding medical options in IBD have substantially improved our ability to control severe inflammation and likely to reduce the risk of CRC. The advance of new technologies allows us a better characterization of lesions and treat them on time.

Prospective studies to monitor the rate of interval cancer, the cost-effectiveness of surveillance programs are needed.

REFERENCES



Ungaro R, Mehandru S, Allen PB, Peyrin-Birolet L, Colombel JF. Ulcerative colitis. Lancet 2017;

389: 1756-1770 [DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)32126-2]

- Loftus EV Jr. Crohn's Disease: Etiology, Complications, Assessment, Therapy, and Management. 2 Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2017; 46: xiii-xixv [PMID: 28838422 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2017.06.001]
- Ananthakrishnan AN. Epidemiology and risk factors for IBD. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 3 12: 205-217 [PMID: 25732745 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2015.34]
- 4 Cosnes J, Beaugerie L, Carbonnel F, Gendre JP. Smoking cessation and the course of Crohn's disease: an intervention study. Gastroenterology 2001; 120: 1093-1099 [PMID: 11266373 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2001.23231]
- Dyson JK, Rutter MD. Colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: what is the real magnitude 5 of the risk? World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 3839-3848 [PMID: 22876036 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i29.3839
- 6 Munkholm P. Review article: the incidence and prevalence of colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003; 18 Suppl 2: 1-5 [PMID: 12950413 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.18.s2.2.x]
- 7 Eaden JA, Abrams KR, Mayberry JF. The risk of colorectal cancer in ulcerative colitis: a metaanalysis. Gut 2001; 48: 526-535 [PMID: 11247898 DOI: 10.1136/gut.48.4.526]
- Canavan C, Abrams KR, Mayberry J. Meta-analysis: colorectal and small bowel cancer risk in 8 patients with Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2006; 23: 1097-1104 [PMID: 16611269 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2006.02854.x]
- 9 Rutter MD, Saunders BP, Wilkinson KH, Rumbles S, Schofield G, Kamm MA, Williams CB, Price AB, Talbot IC, Forbes A. Thirty-year analysis of a colonoscopic surveillance program for neoplasia in ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 2006; 130: 1030-1038 [PMID: 16618396 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.12.035]
- Herrinton LJ, Liu L, Levin TR, Allison JE, Lewis JD, Velayos F. Incidence and mortality of 10 colorectal adenocarcinoma in persons with inflammatory bowel disease from 1998 to 2010. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 382-389 [PMID: 22609382 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.04.054]
- 11 Choi CH, Rutter MD, Askari A, Lee GH, Warusavitarne J, Moorghen M, Thomas-Gibson S, Saunders BP, Graham TA, Hart AL. Forty-Year Analysis of Colonoscopic Surveillance Program for Neoplasia in Ulcerative Colitis: An Updated Overview. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 1022-1034 [PMID: 25823771 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2015.65]
- 12 Bye WA, Ma C, Nguyen TM, Parker CE, Jairath V, East JE. Strategies for Detecting Colorectal Cancer in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Cochrane Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Am J Gastroenterol 2018; 113: 1801-1809 [PMID: 30353058 DOI: 10.1038/s41395-018-0354-7
- Lutgens MW, Vleggaar FP, Schipper ME, Stokkers PC, van der Woude CJ, Hommes DW, de Jong 13 DJ, Dijkstra G, van Bodegraven AA, Oldenburg B, Samsom M. High frequency of early colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 2008; 57: 1246-1251 [PMID: 18337322 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2007.143453]
- 14 Gasia MF, Ghosh S, Panaccione R, Ferraz JG, Kaplan GG, Leung Y, Novak KL, Seow CH, Iacucci M. Targeted Biopsies Identify Larger Proportions of Patients With Colonic Neoplasia Undergoing High-Definition Colonoscopy, Dye Chromoendoscopy, or Electronic Virtual Chromoendoscopy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 704-12.e4 [PMID: 26804384 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.12.047]
- Ananthakrishnan AN. Chromoendoscopy Is Better: So Why Am I Not (yet) Using it for Routine 15 Inflammatory Bowel Disease Surveillance? Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 720-722 [DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.09.016]
- 16 Fogt F, Vortmeyer AO, Goldman H, Giordano TJ, Merino MJ, Zhuang Z. Comparison of genetic alterations in colonic adenoma and ulcerative colitis-associated dysplasia and carcinoma. Hum Pathol 1998; 29: 131-136 [PMID: 9490271 DOI: 10.1016/s0046-8177(98)90222-2]
- 17 Axelrad JE, Lichtiger S, Yajnik V. Inflammatory bowel disease and cancer: The role of inflammation, immunosuppression, and cancer treatment. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 4794-4801 [PMID: 27239106 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i20.4794]
- 18 Kosinsky RL, Chua RL, Qui M, Saul D, Mehlich D, Ströbel P, Schildhaus HU, Wegwitz F, Faubion WA, Johnsen SA. Loss of RNF40 Decreases NF-kB Activity in Colorectal Cancer Cells and Reduces Colitis Burden in Mice. J Crohns Colitis 2019; 13: 362-373 [PMID: 30321325 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjy165]
- Nadeem MS, Kumar V, Al-Abbasi FA, Kamal MA, Anwar F. Risk of colorectal cancer in 19 inflammatory bowel diseases. Semin Cancer Biol 2020; 64: 51-60 [PMID: 31112753 DOI: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2019.05.001
- Choi CR, Al Bakir I, Ding NJ, Lee GH, Askari A, Warusavitarne J, Moorghen M, Humphries A, 20 Ignjatovic-Wilson A, Thomas-Gibson S, Saunders BP, Rutter MD, Graham TA, Hart AL. Cumulative burden of inflammation predicts colorectal neoplasia risk in ulcerative colitis: a large single-centre study. Gut 2019; 68: 414-422 [PMID: 29150489 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314190]
- 21 Krugliak Cleveland N, Rubin DT, Hart J, Weber CR, Meckel K, Tran AL, Aelvoet AS, Pan I, Gonsalves A, Gaetano JN, Williams KM, Wroblewski K, Jabri B, Pekow J. Patients With Ulcerative Colitis and Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis Frequently Have Subclinical Inflammation in the Proximal Colon. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 16: 68-74 [PMID: 28756053 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2017.07.023]
- 22 Greenson JK. Dysplasia in inflammatory bowel disease. Semin Diagn Pathol 2002; 19: 31-37 [PMID: 11936264]



- 23 Itzkowitz SH, Harpaz N. Diagnosis and management of dysplasia in patients with inflammatory bowel diseases. Gastroenterology 2004; 126: 1634-1648 [PMID: 15168373 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.03.025
- Feakins RM; British Society of Gastroenterology. Inflammatory bowel disease biopsies: updated 24 British Society of Gastroenterology reporting guidelines. J Clin Pathol 2013; 66: 1005-1026 [PMID: 23999270 DOI: 10.1136/jclinpath-2013-201885]
- Mattar MC, Lough D, Pishvaian MJ, Charabaty A. Current management of inflammatory bowel 25 disease and colorectal cancer. Gastrointest Cancer Res 2011; 4: 53-61 [PMID: 21673876]
- 26 Cairns SR, Scholefield JH, Steele RJ, Dunlop MG, Thomas HJ, Evans GD, Eaden JA, Rutter MD, Atkin WP, Saunders BP, Lucassen A, Jenkins P, Fairclough PD, Woodhouse CR; British Society of Gastroenterology; Association of Coloproctology for Great Britain and Ireland. Guidelines for colorectal cancer screening and surveillance in moderate and high risk groups (update from 2002). Gut 2010; 59: 666-689 [PMID: 20427401 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2009.179804]
- Ibraheim H, Dhillon AS, Koumoutsos I, Gulati S, Hayee B. Curriculum review: colorectal cancer 27 surveillance and management of dysplasia in IBD. Frontline Gastroenterol 2018; 9: 271-277 [PMID: 30245789 DOI: 10.1136/flgastro-2017-100919]
- Rubin DT, Turner JR. Surveillance of dysplasia in inflammatory bowel disease: The 28 gastroenterologist-pathologist partnership. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 4: 1309-1313 [PMID: 17110299 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.09.010]
- 29 Jess T. Rungoe C. Pevrin-Biroulet L. Risk of colorectal cancer in patients with ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis of population-based cohort studies. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 10: 639-645 [PMID: 22289873 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.01.010]
- Jess T, Horváth-Puhó E, Fallingborg J, Rasmussen HH, Jacobsen BA. Cancer risk in inflammatory 30 bowel disease according to patient phenotype and treatment: a Danish population-based cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1869-1876 [PMID: 23978954 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.249]
- Velayos FS, Loftus EV Jr, Jess T, Harmsen WS, Bida J, Zinsmeister AR, Tremaine WJ, Sandborn 31 WJ. Predictive and protective factors associated with colorectal cancer in ulcerative colitis: A casecontrol study. Gastroenterology 2006; 130: 1941-1949 [PMID: 16762617 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.03.028]
- Wang R, Leong RW. Primary sclerosing cholangitis as an independent risk factor for colorectal 32 cancer in the context of inflammatory bowel disease: a review of the literature. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 8783-8789 [PMID: 25083052 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i27.8783]
- 33 Loftus EV Jr, Harewood GC, Loftus CG, Tremaine WJ, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, Jewell DA, Sandborn WJ. PSC-IBD: a unique form of inflammatory bowel disease associated with primary sclerosing cholangitis. Gut 2005; 54: 91-96 [PMID: 15591511 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2004.046615]
- Wijnands AM, de Jong ME, Lutgens MWMD, Hoentjen F, Elias SG, Oldenburg B; Dutch Initiative 34 on Crohn and Colitis (ICC). Prognostic Factors for Advanced Colorectal Neoplasia in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 1584-1598 [PMID: 33385426 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.12.036]
- 35 Lutgens MW, van Oijen MG, van der Heijden GJ, Vleggaar FP, Siersema PD, Oldenburg B. Declining risk of colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: an updated meta-analysis of population-based cohort studies. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2013; 19: 789-799 [PMID: 23448792 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0b013e31828029c0
- Askling J, Dickman PW, Karlén P, Broström O, Lapidus A, Löfberg R, Ekbom A. Family history as 36 a risk factor for colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 2001; 120: 1356-1362 [PMID: 11313305 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2001.24052]
- 37 McNamara KL, Aronson MD, Cohen Z. Is there a role for prophylactic colectomy in Lynch syndrome patients with inflammatory bowel disease? Int J Colorectal Dis 2016; 31: 9-13 [PMID: 26412249 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-015-2398-0]
- 38 Derikx LAAP, Simits LJT, van Vliet S, Dekker E, Aalf CM, van Kouwen MCA, Nagengast FM, Nagtegaal ID, Hoogerbrugge N, Hoentjen F. Colorectal Cancer risk in patients with Lynch Syndrome and Inflamatory bowel disease. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 454-458 [PMID: 27521512 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.08.005]
- 39 Coviello LC, Stein SL. Surgical management of nonpolypoid colorectal lesions and strictures in colonic inflammatory bowel disease. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2014; 24: 447-454 [PMID: 24975535 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2014.04.002]
- 40 Kristo I, Riss S, Argeny S, Maschke S, Chitsabesan P, Stift A. Incidental adenocarcinoma in patients undergoing surgery for structuring Crohn's disease. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 472-477 [DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i3.472]
- 41 Gumaste V, Sachar DB, Greenstein AJ. Benign and malignant colorectal strictures in ulcerative colitis. Gut 1992; 33: 938-941 [PMID: 1644333 DOI: 10.1136/gut.33.7.938]
- 42 Rutter MD, Saunders BP, Wilkinson KH, Rumbles S, Schofield G, Kamm MA, Williams CB, Price AB. Talbot IC, Forbes A. Cancer surveillance in longstanding ulcerative colitis: endoscopic appearances help predict cancer risk. Gut 2004; 53: 1813-1816 [PMID: 15542520 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.038505]
- Lashner BA, Turner BC, Bostwick DG, Frank PH, Hanauer SB. Dysplasia and cancer complicating 43 strictures in ulcerative colitis. Dig Dis Sci 1990; 35: 349-352 [PMID: 2307080 DOI: 10.1007/BF01537413]
- 44 Yamazaki Y, Ribeiro MB, Sachar DB, Aufses AH Jr, Greenstein AJ. Malignant colorectal strictures



in Crohn's disease. Am J Gastroenterol 1991; 86: 882-885 [PMID: 2058631]

- Baars JE, Looman CW, Steyerberg EW, Beukers R, Tan AC, Weusten BL, Kuipers EJ, van der 45 Woude CJ. The risk of inflammatory bowel disease-related colorectal carcinoma is limited: results from a nationwide nested case-control study. Am J Gastroenterol 2011; 106: 319-328 [PMID: 21045815 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.428]
- Mahmoud R, Shah SC, Ten Hove JR, Torres J, Mooiweer E, Castaneda D, Glass J, Elman J, Kumar 46 A, Axelrad J, Ullman T, Colombel JF, Oldenburg B, Itzkowitz SH; Dutch Initiative on Crohn and Colitis. No Association Between Pseudopolyps and Colorectal Neoplasia in Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Diseases. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 1333-1344.e3 [PMID: 30529584 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.11.067
- 47 Soetikno RM, Lin OS, Heidenreich PA, Young HS, Blackstone MO. Increased risk of colorectal neoplasia in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis and ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 48-54 [PMID: 12085034 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.125367]
- Boonstra K, Weersma RK, van Erpecum KJ, Rauws EA, Spanier BW, Poen AC, van Nieuwkerk 48 KM, Drenth JP, Witteman BJ, Tuynman HA, Naber AH, Kingma PJ, van Buuren HR, van Hoek B, Vleggaar FP, van Geloven N, Beuers U, Ponsioen CY; EpiPSCPBC Study Group. Population-based epidemiology, malignancy risk, and outcome of primary sclerosing cholangitis. *Hepatology* 2013; 58: 2045-2055 [PMID: 23775876 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26565]
- Laine L, Kaltenbach T, Barkun A, McQuaid KR, Subramanian V, Soetikno R; SCENIC Guideline 49 Development Panel. SCENIC international consensus statement on surveillance and management of dysplasia in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 2015; 148: 639-651.e28 [PMID: 257028521
- 50 Rubin DT, Ananthakrishnan AN, Siegel CA, Sauer BG, Long MD. ACG Clinical Guideline: Ulcerative Colitis in Adults. Am J Gastroenterol 2019; 114: 384-413 [PMID: 30840605 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000152]
- Axelrad JE, Shah SC. Diagnosis and management of inflammatory bowel disease-associated 51 neoplasia: considerations in the modern era. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2020; 13: 1756284820920779 [PMID: 32523622 DOI: 10.1177/1756284820920779]
- 52 Eaden JA, Mayberry JF; British Society for Gastroenterology; Association of Coloproctology for Great Britain and Ireland. Guidelines for screening and surveillance of asymptomatic colorectal cancer in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Gut 2002; 51 Suppl 5: V10-V12 [PMID: 12221032 DOI: 10.1136/gut.51.supp 5.v10]
- 53 Magro F, Gionchetti P, Eliakim R, Ardizzone S, Armuzzi A, Barreiro-de Acosta M, Burisch J, Gecse KB, Hart AL, Hindryckx P, Langner C, Limdi JK, Pellino G, Zagórowicz E, Raine T, Harbord M, Rieder F; European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation [ECCO]. Third European Evidence-based Consensus on Diagnosis and Management of Ulcerative Colitis. Part 1: Definitions, Diagnosis, Extraintestinal Manifestations, Pregnancy, Cancer Surveillance, Surgery, and Ileo-anal Pouch Disorders. J Crohns Colitis 2017; 11: 649-670 [PMID: 28158501 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjx008]
- 54 Wang YR, Cangemi JR, Loftus EV Jr, Picco Michael F. Rate of early/missed colorectal cancers after colonoscopy in older patients with or without inflammatory bowel disease in the United States. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 444-449 [PMID: 23295277 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2012.429]
- 55 Megna B, Weiss J, Ley D, Saha S, Pfau P, Grimes I, Li Z, Caldera F. Clear liquid diet before bowel preparation predicts successful chromoendoscopy in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 373-379.e2 [PMID: 30339950 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.09.039]
- Sanduleanu S, Kaltenbach T, Barkun A, McCabe RP, Velayos F, Picco MF, Laine L, Soetikno R, 56 McQuaid KR. A roadmap to the implementation of chromoendoscopy in inflammatory bowel disease colonoscopy surveillance practice. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 213-222 [PMID: 26364967 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.08.076]
- 57 Buchner AM, Shahid MW, Heckman MG, McNeil RB, Cleveland P, Gill KR, Schore A, Ghabril M, Raimondo M, Gross SA, Wallace MB. High-definition colonoscopy detects colorectal polyps at a higher rate than standard white-light colonoscopy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 8: 364-370 [PMID: 19932768 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2009.11.009]
- American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Standards of Practice Committee. , Shergill 58 AK, Lightdale JR, Bruining DH, Acosta RD, Chandrasekhara V, Chathadi KV, Decker GA, Early DS, Evans JA, Fanelli RD, Fisher DA, Fonkalsrud L, Foley K, Hwang JH, Jue TL, Khashab MA, Muthusamy VR, Pasha SF, Saltzman JR, Sharaf R, Cash BD, DeWitt JM. The role of endoscopy in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 1101-21.e1 [PMID: 25800660 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.10.030
- Mooiweer E, van der Meulen-de Jong AE, Ponsioen CY, Fidder HH, Siersema PD, Dekker E, 59 Oldenburg B. Chromoendoscopy for Surveillance in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Does Not Increase Neoplasia Detection Compared With Conventional Colonoscopy With Random Biopsies: Results From a Large Retrospective Study. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 1014-1021 [PMID: 25823770 DOI: 10.1038/aig.2015.631
- Tontini GE, Rath T, Neumann H. Advanced gastrointestinal endoscopic imaging for inflammatory 60 bowel diseases. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 1246-1259 [PMID: 26811662 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i3.1246]
- 61 Mönkemüller K, Fry LC, Zimmermann L, Mania A, Zabielski M, Jovanovic I. Advanced endoscopic imaging methods for colon neoplasia. Dig Dis 2010; 28: 629-640 [PMID: 21088415 DOI: 10.1159/000320065]



- 62 East JE, Vleugels JL, Roelandt P, Bhandari P, Bisschops R, Dekker E, Hassan C, Horgan G, Kiesslich R, Longcroft-Wheaton G, Wilson A, Dumonceau JM. Advanced endoscopic imaging: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Technology Review. *Endoscopy* 2016; 48: 1029-1045 [PMID: 27711949 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-118087]
- 63 Feuerstein JD, Rakowsky S, Sattler L, Yadav A, Foromera J, Grossberg L, Cheifetz AS. Metaanalysis of dye-based chromoendoscopy compared with standard- and high-definition white-light endoscopy in patients with inflammatory bowel disease at increased risk of colon cancer. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2019; 90: 186-195.e1 [PMID: 31009609 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.04.219]
- 64 Clarke K, Kang M, Gorrepati VS, Stine JG, Tinsley A, Williams E, Moyer M, Coates M. Dysplasia detection is similar between chromoendoscopy and high-definition white-light colonoscopy in inflammatory bowel disease patients: a US-matched case-control study. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2020; 35: 2301-2307 [PMID: 32812090 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-020-03719-3]
- 65 Eaden JA, Ward BA, Mayberry JF. How gastroenterologists screen for colonic cancer in ulcerative colitis: an analysis of performance. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2000; **51**: 123-128 [PMID: 10650251 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(00)70405-6]
- 66 Kabir M, Fofaria R, Arebi N, Bassett P, Tozer PJ, Hart AL, Thomas-Gibson S, Humphries A, Suzuki N, Saunders B, Warusavitarne J, Faiz O, Wilson A. Systematic review with meta-analysis: IBD-associated colonic dysplasia prognosis in the videoendoscopic era (1990 to present). *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2020; **52**: 5-19 [PMID: 32432797 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15778]
- 67 Iacucci M, Furfaro F, Matsumoto T, Uraoka T, Smith S, Gosh S, Kliesslich. Advanced endoscopic techniques in the assessment of inflammatory bowel disease: new technology, new era. *Gut* 2019; 68: 562-572. [PMID: 30580249 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-315235]
- 68 Bisschops R, Bessissow T, Joseph JA, Baert F, Ferrante M, Ballet V, Willekens H, Demedts I, Geboes K, De Hertogh G, Vermeire S, Rutgeerts P, Van Assche G. Chromoendoscopy vs narrow band imaging in UC: a prospective randomised controlled trial. *Gut* 2018; 67: 1087-1094 [DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2016-313213]
- 69 Moussata D, Allez M, Cazals-Hatem D, Treton X, Laharie D, Reimund JM, Bertheau P, Bourreille A, Lavergne-Slove A, Brixi H, Branche J, Gornet JM, Stefanescu C, Moreau J, Marteau P, Pelletier AL, Carbonnel F, Seksik P, Simon M, Fléjou JF, Colombel JF, Charlois AL, Roblin X, Nancey S, Bouhnik Y, Berger F, Flourié B; the GETAID. Are random biopsies still useful for the detection of neoplasia in patients with IBD undergoing surveillance colonoscopy with chromoendoscopy? *Gut* 2018; 67: 616-624 [PMID: 28115492 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2016-311892]
- 70 Saraiva S, Rosa I, Moleiro J, Pereira da Silva J, Fonseca R, Dias Pereira A. Dysplasia Surveillance in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Cohort Study. *GE Port J Gastroenterol* 2021; 28: 97-105 [PMID: 33791396 DOI: 10.1159/000510728]
- 71 van der Laan JJH, van der Waaij AM, Gabriëls RY, Festen EAM, Dijkstra G, Nagengast WB. Endoscopic imaging in inflammatory bowel disease: current developments and emerging strategies. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2021; 15: 115-126 [PMID: 33094654 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2021.1840352]
- 72 Voorham QJ, Rondagh EJ, Knol DL, van Engeland M, Carvalho B, Meijer GA, Sanduleanu S. Tracking the molecular features of nonpolypoid colorectal neoplasms: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2013; 108: 1042-1056 [PMID: 23649184 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.126]
- 73 Wanders LK, Dekker E, Pullens B, Bassett P, Travis SP, East JE. Cancer risk after resection of polypoid dysplasia in patients with longstanding ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 12: 756-764 [PMID: 23920032 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.07.024]
- 74 Zisman TL, Bronner MP, Rulyak S, Kowdley KV, Saunders M, Lee SD, Ko C, Kimmey MB, Stevens A, Maurer J, Brentnall TA. Prospective study of the progression of low-grade dysplasia in ulcerative colitis using current cancer surveillance guidelines. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2012; 18: 2240-2246 [PMID: 22508402 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.22912]
- 75 Lightner AL, Vogler S, McMichael J, Jia X, Regueiro M, Qazi T, Steele SR. Dysplastic Progression to Adenocarcinoma is Equivalent in Ulcerative Colitis and Crohn's Disease. *J Crohns Colitis* 2021; 15: 24-34 [PMID: 32592468 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjaa133]
- 76 De Jong ME, Van Tilburg SB, Nissen LHC, Kievit W, Nagtegaal ID, Horjus CS, Römkens TEH, Drenth JPH, Hoentjen F, Derikx LAAP. Long-term Risk of Advanced Neoplasia After Colonic Lowgrade Dysplasia in Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Nationwide Cohort Study. J Crohns Colitis 2019; 13: 1485-1491 [PMID: 31175827 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjz114]
- 77 Krugliak Cleveland N, Ollech JE, Colman RJ, Rodriquez D, Hirsch A, Cohen RD, Hanauer SB, Hart J, Hurst R, Rubin DT. Efficacy and Follow-up of Segmental or Subtotal Colectomy in Patients With Colitis-Associated Neoplasia. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2019; 17: 205-206 [PMID: 29751167 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2018.04.061]
- 78 Melcher AH, Chan J. The relationship between section thickness and the ultrastructural visualization of collagen fibrils: importance in studies on resorption of collagen. *Arch Oral Biol* 1978; 23: 231-233 [PMID: 278557 DOI: 10.1016/0003-9969(78)90222-4]
- 79 Rubin DT, Krugliak Cleveland N, Rodriquez DM. Outcomes of colitis-associated dysplasia after referral from the community to a tertiary center. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2016; 84: 1078-1079 [PMID: 27855794 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.04.026]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

F WŨ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 February 16; 14(2): 96-105

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.96

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Texture and color enhancement imaging in magnifying endoscopic evaluation of colorectal adenomas

Osamu Toyoshima, Toshihiro Nishizawa, Shuntaro Yoshida, Tomoharu Yamada, Nariaki Odawara, Tatsuya Matsuno, Miho Obata, Ken Kurokawa, Chie Uekura, Mitsuhiro Fujishiro

ORCID number: Osamu Toyoshima 0000-0002-6953-6079; Toshihiro Nishizawa 0000-0003-4876-3384; Shuntaro Yoshida 0000-0002-9437-9132; Tomoharu Yamada 0000-0001-6312-5706; Nariaki Odawara 0000-0002-9839-4700; Tatsuya Matsuno 0000-0002-1935-3506; Miho Obata 0000-0002-2564-1504; Ken Kurokawa 0000-0001-8389-3315; Chie Uekura 0000-0002-6709-2662; Mitsuhiro Fujishiro 0000-0002-4074-1140.

Author contributions: Toyoshima O contributed to conception of article, drafted the article, took endoscopic images, reviewed the endoscopic images, did statistical analysis, and approved final manuscript; Nishizawa T contributed to conception of article, drafted the article, reviewed the endoscopic images, and approved final manuscript; Yoshida S, Yamada T, Matsuno T, and Odawara N reviewed the endoscopic images, critically reviewed, and approved final manuscript; Obata M, Kurokawa K, Uekura C, and Fujishiro M contributed to critical review and approved final manuscript.

Institutional review board

statement: This study was reviewed and approved by the Certificated Review Board, Yoyogi Mental Clinic on July 16, 2021

Osamu Toyoshima, Toshihiro Nishizawa, Shuntaro Yoshida, Tomoharu Yamada, Nariaki Odawara, Tatsuya Matsuno, Miho Obata, Ken Kurokawa, Chie Uekura, Gastroenterology, Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic, Tokyo 157-0066, Japan

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Toshihiro Nishizawa, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, International University of Health and Welfare, Narita Hospital, Narita 286-8520, Chiba, Japan

Tomoharu Yamada, Nariaki Odawara, Tatsuya Matsuno, Miho Obata, Ken Kurokawa, Chie Uekura, Mitsuhiro Fujishiro, Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo 113-8655, Japan

Corresponding author: Toshihiro Nishizawa, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, International University of Health and Welfare, Narita Hospital, 852 Hatakeda, Narita 286-8520, Chiba, Japan. nisizawa@kf7.so-net.ne.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Olympus Corporation has developed texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI) as a novel image-enhancing endoscopic technique.

AIM

To investigate the effectiveness of TXI in identifying colorectal adenomas using magnifying observation.

METHODS

Colorectal adenomas were observed by magnified endoscopy using white light imaging (WLI), TXI, narrow band imaging (NBI), and chromoendoscopy (CE). This study adopted mode 1 of TXI. Adenomas were confirmed by histological examination. TXI visibility was compared with the visibility of WLI, NBI, and CE for tumor margin, and vessel and surface patterns of the Japan NBI expert team (JNET) classification. Three expert endoscopists and three non-expert endoscopists evaluated the visibility scores, which were classified as 1, 2, 3, and 4.

RESULTS

Sixty-one consecutive adenomas were evaluated. The visibility score for tumor margin of TXI (3.47 ± 0.79) was significantly higher than that of WLI (2.86 ± 1.02 , P < 0.001), but lower than that of NBI (3.76 \pm 0.52, *P* < 0.001), regardless of the



(approval no. RKK227).

Informed consent statement:

Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent. For full disclosure, the details of the study are published on the home page of Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

Fujishiro M received research grant and honoraria from Olympus Corporation.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and Hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially. and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt ps://creativecommons.org/Licens es/by-nc/4.0/

Received: August 15, 2021 Peer-review started: August 15, 2021 First decision: September 12, 2021

endoscopist's expertise. TXI (3.05 ± 0.79) had a higher visibility score for the vessel pattern of JNET classification than WLI (2.17 \pm 0.90, P < 0.001) and CE (2.47 \pm 0.87, P < 0.001), but lower visibility score than NBI (3.79 ± 0.47, P < 0.001), regardless of the experience of endoscopists. For the visibility score for the surface pattern of JNET classification, TXI (2.89 \pm 0.85) was superior to WLI (1.95 \pm 0.79, *P* < 0.01) and CE (2.75 ± 0.90 , P = 0.002), but inferior to NBI (3.67 ± 0.55 , P < 0.001).

CONCLUSION

TXI provided higher visibility than WLI, lower than NBI, and comparable to or higher than CE in the magnified observation of colorectal adenomas.

Key Words: Texture and color enhancement imaging; Adenoma; Colonoscopy; Narrow band imaging; Japan NBI Expert Team; Olympus

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI) has been developed as a novel image-enhancing endoscopy. Colorectal adenomas were observed by magnified endoscopy using white light imaging (WLI), TXI, narrow band imaging (NBI), and chromoendoscopy (CE). TXI visibility was compared with the visibility of WLI, NBI, and CE for tumor margin, and vessel and surface patterns of the Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET) classification. TXI provided higher visibility than WLI and lower than NBI for tumor margin. TXI showed higher visibility than WLI and CE, and lower than NBI for the vessel and surface patterns of the JNET classification.

Citation: Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Yamada T, Odawara N, Matsuno T, Obata M, Kurokawa K, Uekura C, Fujishiro M. Texture and color enhancement imaging in magnifying endoscopic evaluation of colorectal adenomas. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(2): 96-105

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i2/96.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.96

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal adenomas are precursors to colorectal cancer and their removal prevents occurrence of cancer in this region. Endoscopists with higher adenoma detection rates have lower colorectal cancer incidence and mortality in their patients than those with lower adenoma detection rates[1,2]. Currently, adenomas are a common finding. Hilsden et al[3] reported the following benchmarks of adenoma detection rates: minimally acceptable, 25%; standard of care, 30%; and aspirational, 39%. It is recommended that the endoscopists overcome the "minimally acceptable" threshold[3, 4]. Therefore, accurate diagnosis of colorectal adenomas is crucial in clinical practice[5-7]

Recent advances in endoscopic technology have improved the accuracy of endoscopy using image-enhanced endoscopy (IEE) for lesions that are difficult to observe using conventional white light imaging (WLI). Since narrow band imaging (NBI) was developed as an IEE modality, evidence on the usefulness of IEE has been accumulated and IEE is commonly used in daily practice. NBI selects blue and green wavelengths using optical filters with the elimination of red light, thus emphasizing mucosal surface structures and blood vessels[8]. NBI has been reported to be effective in detecting[9] and characterizing lesions[10-12]. Following NBI, blue light imaging (BLI) and linked color imaging (LCI) have become available as new IEE modalities. BLI and LCI irradiate mucosa with a short wavelength, narrow-band light, which includes light amplification by stimulated emission of radiation or light emitting diode, without an optical filter. Furthermore, the acquired color information is reallocated to different colors that are similar to the mucosal color, resulting in improved performance in depicting blood vessels. In addition, image processing that enhances color separation for red color permits clear visualization of red blood vessels and white pits in LCI[13]. The efficacy of BLI and LCI has also been extensively



Revised: September 18, 2021 Accepted: January 6, 2022 Article in press: January 6, 2022 Published online: February 16, 2022

P-Reviewer: Shaikh DHS-Editor: Chang KLL-Editor: AP-Editor: Chang KL



reported[14]. Texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI), which is a novel method to enhance images, was developed in the new endoscopy system EVIS X1 (Olympus Corporation, Tokyo, Japan) in 2020.

TXI is designed to enhance three image factors, including texture, brightness, and color, in WLI to clearly define subtle tissue differences by applying the retinex theory [15,16]. Retinex is based on the theory of "color constancy" and "brightness constancy", in which the human eye can perceive color and brightness regardless of the illumination light. TXI consists of the following six processes. First, the input image is split into two layers, base and detail. Next, the brightness in the dark regions of the base layer is adjusted. Tone-mapping is applied to the corrected base layer in step three. Fourth, texture enhancement is applied to the detail layer to enhance the subtle contrast. In step five, the base layer after tone-mapping and the detail layer after texture enhancement are recombined. A TXI image produced in the fifth step is immediately displayed in TXI mode 2. In the final step, color enhancement is applied to the output of TXI mode 1 to more clearly define the slight color contrast. The color enhancement algorithm of TXI was designed to expand the color difference between red and white hues in the image[16].

The Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET) classification is a standard for diagnosing the histology of a neoplasm by observing the surface structure (vessel pattern and surface pattern) of the neoplasm using magnified NBI. The JNET classification is widely used in clinical practice for the diagnosis of adenoma. It has proven to be useful for the diagnosis of superficial colorectal neoplasms in a clinical setting by both expert and non-expert endoscopists[12]. A meta-analysis suggested that the diagnostic efficacy of the JNET classification may be equivalent to that of the Pit pattern classification[17]. Furthermore, the algorithm for the treatment of colorectal polyps using the JNET classification was reported to be valid[18]. Meanwhile, evidence supports that chromoendoscopy (CE) increases colorectal polyp detection and contributes to accurate polyp diagnosis[6,19-22].

Currently, the only clinical studies on TXI that have already been published are those by Ishikawa *et al*[23] and Abe *et al*[24], wherein TXI was used for imaging the stomach. Some clinical trials on the efficacy of TXI in colorectal polyp observation are ongoing; however, no published reports on colonoscopy are available in PubMed or the Cochrane Library. Therefore, the aim of this study was to investigate the effectiveness of TXI for colorectal adenomas. The visibility of TXI was compared with the visibility of WLI, NBI, and CE for the tumor margin and JNET classification pattern using magnifying observation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

Patients who underwent colonoscopy at Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic (Tokyo, Japan), which is a representative clinic in Japan, from April to May 2021, were enrolled. Patients with removed adenomas were eligible for the study. When patients had multiple adenomas, they were treated individually. Adenomas were diagnosed histopathologically. Indications for colonoscopy included screening, examination of symptoms, investigation for a positive fecal immunochemical test, and polyp surveillance. Patients with inflammatory bowel disease were excluded.

Ethics

This study was conducted in accordance with the ethical guidelines for medical studies in Japan. Written informed consent was obtained from the patients at the time of colonoscopy to use their data for research purposes. The study design was described in a protocol prepared by Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic and was approved by the Certificated Review Board, Yoyogi Mental Clinic on July 16, 2021 (approval No. RKK227). We published this study's protocol on our institute's website (http://www.ichou.com) so that patients could opt out of the study if they did not wish to participate. All clinical investigations were conducted in accordance with the ethical guidelines of the Declaration of Helsinki.

Endoscopy

EVIS X1 video system center (CV-1500), 4 K resolution ultra-high-definition liquid crystal display monitor (OEV321UH), and colonoscope CF-HQ290Z (Olympus Corporation, Tokyo, Japan) were used in this study setting. TXI has two methods, namely modes 1 and 2, and the enhancement of brightness and texture is similar



between them. Because the enhancement of the color contrast of mode 1 is superior to that of mode 2[16], this study adopted mode 1. For the enhanced structure level, A8 was selected for WLI, NBI, and CE. The type A mode is ideal for observation of larger mucosal tissues with high contrast, whereas the type B mode is suitable for observation of vascular tissues. There are eight levels among the type A mode, of which A8 is the most emphasized, and A1 is the least emphasized mode. A 0.05% indigo carmine was used for the CE. The T-File System (STS-Medic Inc., Tokyo, Japan) was used to file the endoscopic images and document the endoscopic findings.

One expert endoscopist performed colonoscopy and magnified observation using the WLI, TXI, NBI, and CE modalities. Lesions were first washed carefully with water to remove the mucus and dye from the mucosal surface; then, images were obtained through WL, TXI, and NBI. The lesions were subsequently stained for CE. The endoscopist took an image within 15 s for each modality.

Visibility scoring

We investigated the visibility of the tumor margin, and the vessel and surface patterns according to the JNET classification. The vessel pattern shows the pattern of superficial microvessels, which appear red in WLI, TXI, and CE, and brown in NBI. The surface pattern indicates the pattern of superficial crypts, which appear whitish in all modalities. JNET type 2A corresponds to the histopathological classification of lowgrade intramucosal neoplasia, including adenoma. The vessel pattern of type 2A is of a regular caliber and distribution (meshed and/or spiral pattern). The surface pattern of type 2A is defined as regular (tubular, branched, and/or papillary)[10-12].

As in previous reports, the visibility score was defined as follows: score 4, excellent (easily detectable); score 3, good (detectable with careful observation); score 2, fair (hardly detectable without careful examination); score 1, poor (not detectable without repeated careful examination)[12,14]. Representative images of each score are shown in Figures 1, 2, and 3.

Three expert endoscopists and three non-expert endoscopists evaluated the visibility score. The images studied were observed without zooming. The endoscopist assessed all images at the same size and magnification. A physician with more than 5000 experiences in colonoscopy was defined as an expert endoscopist and one with less than 5000 experiences was considered a non-expert[12].

Outcomes

The main outcomes of this study were the mean visibility scores for tumor margin, vessel pattern of JNET classification, and surface pattern of JNET classification based on WLI, TXI, NBI, and CE observations. We collected data on age and sex of the patients, the location of adenomas, size of adenomas, morphology of adenomas based on the Paris endoscopic classification of neoplastic lesions^[25], histological subtype (i.e. , tubular or villous) of adenomas, and atypia of adenomas as clinicopathological characteristics.

Statistical analysis

The visibility scores of TXI and other modalities were compared using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test. Statistical significance was defined as a P value less than 0.05. All statistical data were analyzed using the statistical software Ekuseru-Toukei 2015 (Social Survey Research Information Co., Ltd., Tokyo, Japan).

RESULTS

Patients

The clinicopathological characteristics of the 37 consecutive patients with 61 adenomas evaluated in this study are shown in Table 1. The mean age was 59.1 years, and men accounted for 51.4%. Of the adenomas with an average size of 4.2 mm, 78.7% were located on the right side, 86.9% had a flat morphology, and all were tubular subtype with low-grade dysplasia.

Visibility score for tumor margin

The visibility score for the tumor margin of TXI was higher than that of WLI, but lower than that of NBI. Similar tendencies were obtained regardless of the endoscopist's expertise (Table 2).



Table 1 Clinicopathological characteristics of patients and adenomas						
Patients, n	37					
Age, mean (range, SD), yr	59.1 (41-79, 9.0)					
Sex, male/female, <i>n</i>	19/18					
Adenomas, n	61					
Location,cecum/ascending/transverse/descending/sigmoid/rectum, n	5/8/35/3/10/0					
Size, mean (range, SD), mm	4.2 (1-12, 2.3)					
Morphology ¹ , Ip/Is/IIa/IIb, <i>n</i>	2/6/48/5					
Histological subtype, tubular/villous, n	61/0					
Dysplasia, low-grade/high-grade, n	61/0					

¹Morphology was performed according to the Paris endoscopic classification of neoplastic lesions.

Table 2 Visibility scores of tumor margin, vessel pattern of Japan narrow band imaging Expert Team classification, and surface pattern of Japan narrow band imaging Expert Team classification for white light imaging, texture and color enhancement imaging, narrow band imaging, and chromoendoscopy

	WLI	ТХІ	NBI	CE	WLI vs TXI, P value	TXI <i>vs</i> NBI, <i>P</i> value	TXI <i>vs</i> CE, <i>P</i> value
Tumor margin							
All, mean (SD)	2.86 (1.02)	3.47 (0.79)	3.76 (0.52)	3.52 (0.84)	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.21
Expert, mean (SD)	2.85 (0.96)	3.57 (0.66)	3.81 (0.43)	3.64 (0.70)	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.14
Nonexpert, mean (SD)	2.86 (1.08)	3.37 (0.90)	3.72 (0.59)	3.39 (0.94)	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.73
Vessel pattern							
All, mean (SD)	2.17 (0.90)	3.05 (0.79)	3.79 (0.47)	2.47 (0.87)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Expert, mean (SD)	2.31 (0.87)	3.24 (0.67)	3.80 (0.41)	2.57 (0.85)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Nonexpert, mean (SD)	2.03 (0.90)	2.86 (0.85)	3.78 (0.52)	2.37 (0.88)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Surface pattern							
All, mean (SD)	1.95 (0.79)	2.89 (0.85)	3.67 (0.55)	2.75 (0.90)	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.002
Expert, mean (SD)	1.92 (0.74)	2.96 (0.78)	3.70 (0.47)	2.67 (0.81)	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Nonexpert, mean (SD)	1.97 (0.83)	2.83 (0.92)	3.64 (0.61)	2.83 (0.97)	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.94

The visibility score was defined as follows: score 4, excellent (easily detectable); score 3, good (detectable with careful observation); score 2, fair (hardly detectable without careful examination); score 1, poor (not detectable without repeated careful examination). NBI: Narrow band imaging; JNET: Japan NBI Expert Team; WLI: White light imaging; TXI: Texture and color enhancement imaging; CE: Chromoendoscopy.

Visibility score for vessel pattern of JNET classification

TXI had a higher visibility score for vessel pattern of JNET classification than WLI and CE, but lower visibility score than NBI. Similar tendencies were observed regardless of the endoscopist's experience (Table 2).

Visibility score for surface pattern of JNET classification

The visibility score of TXI for surface pattern of JNET classification was higher than those of WLI or CE, but lower than that of NBI. However, no difference was observed in the visibility scores between TXI and CE for non-expert endoscopists (Table 2).

DISCUSSION

This study showed that TXI provided higher visibility than WLI, but lower visibility





Figure 1 Representative images of visibility score for tumor margin. Visibility score was defined as following: score 4, excellent (easily detectable); score 3, good (detectable with careful observation); score 2, fair (hardly detectable without careful examination); score 1, poor (not detectable without repeated careful examination). WLI: White light imaging; TXI: Texture and color enhancement imaging; NBI: Narrow band imaging; CE: Chromoendoscopy.



Figure 2 Representative images of visibility score for vessel pattern of Japan narrow band imaging Expert Team classification. Visibility score was defined as following: score 4, excellent (easily detectable); score 3, good (detectable with careful observation); score 2, fair (hardly detectable without careful examination); score 1, poor (not detectable without repeated careful examination). NBI: Narrow band imaging; JNET: Japan NBI Expert Team; WLI: White light imaging; TXI: Texture and color enhancement imaging; CE: Chromoendoscopy.

than NBI for margin and surface structure (i.e., JNET patterns) of adenoma. Moreover, TXI had superior visibility for the surface structure of adenoma to CE. TXI is designed to enhance the three image components (i.e., texture, brightness, and color) of WLI because it clearly defines subtle tissue differences and minimizes gross changes that negatively impact familiarity.

Raishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com


Figure 3 Representative images of visibility score for surface pattern of Japan narrow band imaging Expert Team classification. Visibility score was defined as following: score 4, excellent (easily detectable); score 3, good (detectable with careful observation); score 2, fair (hardly detectable without careful examination); score 1, poor (not detectable without repeated careful examination). NBI: Narrow band imaging; JNET: Japan NBI Expert Team; WLI: White light imaging; TXI: Texture and color enhancement imaging; CE: Chromoendoscopy.

Although TXI was inferior to NBI in a detailed observation of the lesions, many endoscopists prefer to maintain consistency regarding the brightness and color in the original WLI because WLI is used as the standard practice for observation of the entire mucosa. As shown in this study, TXI may improve the balance of image features vital to an endoscopist searching for abnormalities, with texture enhancement, color enhancement, and selectively increased brightness.

Olympus Corporation first developed the NBI in 2007. Fujifilm Corporation developed a similar BLI product. NBI uses ambient light with wavelengths of 415 nm and 540 nm, whereas BLI uses wavelengths of 410 and 450 nm. The images of NBI and BLI are similar. The diagnostic performances of NBI and BLI were also similar for colorectal and esophageal lesions[26]. Fujifilm Corporation developed the LCI. A randomized controlled trial showed that LCI was significantly superior to standard WLI colonoscopy for polyp detection[13]. Currently, LCI-based observations are becoming mainstream. However, Olympus did not have a mode corresponding to that of LCI until recently. Recently, Olympus released TXI as a mode similar to that of LCI.

Although LCI and TXI have similar images, there are several differences in their principles. LCI uses the same illumination as BLI-bright, the images are converted to resemble those of WLI, and color is enhanced such that red is changed to vivid red and white to clear white. On the other hand, TXI uses white light, brightness is adjusted, and texture and color are enhanced. In this study, TXI showed improved tumor margin visibility than WLI. Similar to LCI, TXI may contribute to the improvement in adenoma detection rate; however, future studies are warranted.

In this study, the magnified TXI was inferior to the magnified NBI. Several reports have shown that magnified LCI with CE is superior to magnified BLI. Sakamoto et al [27] reported that magnified LCI with crystal violet staining provided more diagnostic information than magnified BLI and WLI. Kitagawa et al[28] reported that magnified LCI with indigo carmine was superior to magnified BLI. Magnified TXI with CE needs to be further investigated in future studies.

Strengths and limitations

The strength of this study is that it is the first report on the efficacy of TXI in colonoscopy. Second, this study targeted colorectal adenomas, which are common in daily practice; however, evaluation of visibility of malignant tumors is required. Artificial intelligence (AI) has made remarkable progress in the field of endoscopy [29], and we have shown the possible usefulness of TXI for AI endoscopy in the future.



The present study has some limitations. This was a single-center, retrospective study. However, since our institution specializes in endoscopy, the endoscopic environment is well managed. Multicenter randomized control trials are required in the future. Since this study is only for magnified observation, it is desirable to study non-magnified observations as well. TXI has two modes: mode 1 and mode 2. Mode 2 includes brightness adjustment and texture enhancement, and mode 1 adds color enhancement to mode 2. Mode 2 is more natural than mode 1. Since TXI mode 1 was shown to be superior to TXI mode 2 in visibility for gastric neoplasms^[23], only mode 1 was investigated in this study. However, comparative studies of visibility between modes 1 and 2 in colonoscopy should be conducted in the future. Additionally, since this study only used CF-HQ290Z, evaluation in various other scopes is necessary. Finally, colorectal adenomas that we investigated were as small as 4.2 mm, and most of them were morphologically flat (86.9%) and located in the proximal colon (78.7%), compared with the adenomas in previous Japanese studies[12]. Our previous study showed that an expert endoscopist with a high adenoma detection rate frequently detected diminutive and flat adenomas in the proximal colon[22]. In the present study, one expert endoscopist conducted all colonoscopies; hence, the adenomas investigated cannot be generalized. In the future, studies with a larger number of cases evaluated by non-expert endoscopists are warranted.

CONCLUSION

TXI provided higher visibility than WLI, lower than NBI, and comparable to or higher than CE in the magnified observation of colorectal adenomas. Further accumulation of evidence on the performance of TXI is required in the future.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Olympus Corporation has developed texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI) as a novel image-enhancing endoscopic technique.

Research motivation

There are no reports on the use of TXI in the colon.

Research objectives

To investigated the effectiveness of TXI in identifying colorectal adenomas using magnifying observation.

Research methods

Colorectal adenomas were observed by magnified endoscopy using white light imaging (WLI), TXI, narrow band imaging (NBI), and chromoendoscopy (CE). TXI visibility was compared with the visibility of WLI, NBI, and CE for tumor margin, and vessel and surface patterns of the Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET) classification. The visibility scores were classified as 1, 2, 3, and 4.

Research results

Sixty-one consecutive adenomas were evaluated. The visibility score for tumor margin of TXI was significantly higher than that of WLI, but lower than that of NBI. TXI had a higher visibility score for the vessel pattern of JNET classification than WLI and CE, but lower visibility score than NBI. For the visibility score for the surface pattern of JNET classification, TXI was superior to WLI and CE, but inferior to NBI.

Research conclusions

TXI provided higher visibility than WLI, lower than NBI, and comparable to or higher than CE in the magnified observation of colorectal adenomas.

Research perspectives

TXI may contribute to the improvement in adenoma detection rate. Further accumulation of evidence on the performance of TXI is required in the future.



REFERENCES

- Nishihara R, Wu K, Lochhead P, Morikawa T, Liao X, Qian ZR, Inamura K, Kim SA, Kuchiba A, Yamauchi M, Imamura Y, Willett WC, Rosner BA, Fuchs CS, Giovannucci E, Ogino S, Chan AT. Long-term colorectal-cancer incidence and mortality after lower endoscopy. N Engl J Med 2013; 369: 1095-1105 [PMID: 24047059 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1301969]
- Corley DA, Jensen CD, Marks AR, Zhao WK, Lee JK, Doubeni CA, Zauber AG, de Boer J, Fireman BH, Schottinger JE, Quinn VP, Ghai NR, Levin TR, Quesenberry CP. Adenoma detection rate and risk of colorectal cancer and death. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 1298-1306 [PMID: 24693890 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1309086
- Hilsden RJ, Rose SM, Dube C, Rostom A, Bridges R, McGregor SE, Brenner DR, Heitman SJ. 3 Defining and Applying Locally Relevant Benchmarks for the Adenoma Detection Rate. Am J Gastroenterol 2019; 114: 1315-1321 [PMID: 30848731 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.00000000000120]
- Toyoshima O, Yoshida S, Nishizawa T, Yamakawa T, Arano T, Isomura Y, Kanazawa T, Ando H, Tsuji Y, Koike K. Simple feedback of colonoscopy performance improved the number of adenomas per colonoscopy and serrated polyp detection rate. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E1032-E1038 [PMID: 34222627 DOI: 10.1055/a-1393-5469]
- Ignjatovic A, East JE, Suzuki N, Vance M, Guenther T, Saunders BP. Optical diagnosis of small colorectal polyps at routine colonoscopy (Detect InSpect ChAracterise Resect and Discard; DISCARD trial): a prospective cohort study. Lancet Oncol 2009; 10: 1171-1178 [PMID: 19910250 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(09)70329-8]
- Toyoshima O, Hata K, Yoshida S, Arita M. New-generation chromoendoscopy may increase 6 confidence in the DISCARD2 study. Gut 2017 [DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314999]
- Karsenti D, Tharsis G, Burtin P, Venezia F, Tordjman G, Gillet A, Samama J, Nahon-Uzan K, Cattan P, Cavicchi M. Adenoma and advanced neoplasia detection rates increase from 45 years of age. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 447-456 [PMID: 30700941 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i4.447]
- Boeriu A, Boeriu C, Drasovean S, Pascarenco O, Mocan S, Stoian M, Dobru D. Narrow-band 8 imaging with magnifying endoscopy for the evaluation of gastrointestinal lesions. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 7: 110-120 [PMID: 25685267 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v7.i2.110]
- Muto M, Minashi K, Yano T, Saito Y, Oda I, Nonaka S, Omori T, Sugiura H, Goda K, Kaise M, Inoue H, Ishikawa H, Ochiai A, Shimoda T, Watanabe H, Tajiri H, Saito D. Early detection of superficial squamous cell carcinoma in the head and neck region and esophagus by narrow band imaging: a multicenter randomized controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 2010; 28: 1566-1572 [PMID: 20177025 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2009.25.4680]
- Sano Y, Tanaka S, Kudo SE, Saito S, Matsuda T, Wada Y, Fujii T, Ikematsu H, Uraoka T, Kobayashi 10 N, Nakamura H, Hotta K, Horimatsu T, Sakamoto N, Fu KI, Tsuruta O, Kawano H, Kashida H, Takeuchi Y, Machida H, Kusaka T, Yoshida N, Hirata I, Terai T, Yamano HO, Kaneko K, Nakajima T, Sakamoto T, Yamaguchi Y, Tamai N, Nakano N, Hayashi N, Oka S, Iwatate M, Ishikawa H, Murakami Y, Yoshida S, Saito Y. Narrow-band imaging (NBI) magnifying endoscopic classification of colorectal tumors proposed by the Japan NBI Expert Team. Dig Endosc 2016; 28: 526-533 [PMID: 26927367 DOI: 10.1111/den.12644]
- 11 Iwatate M, Sano Y, Tanaka S, Kudo SE, Saito S, Matsuda T, Wada Y, Fujii T, Ikematsu H, Uraoka T, Kobayashi N, Nakamura H, Hotta K, Horimatsu T, Sakamoto N, Fu KI, Tsuruta O, Kawano H, Kashida H, Takeuchi Y, Machida H, Kusaka T, Yoshida N, Hirata I, Terai T, Yamano HO, Nakajima T, Sakamoto T, Yamaguchi Y, Tamai N, Nakano N, Hayashi N, Oka S, Ishikawa H, Murakami Y, Yoshida S, Saito Y; Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET). Validation study for development of the Japan NBI Expert Team classification of colorectal lesions. Dig Endosc 2018; 30: 642-651 [PMID: 29603399 DOI: 10.1111/den.13065]
- Kobayashi S, Yamada M, Takamaru H, Sakamoto T, Matsuda T, Sekine S, Igarashi Y, Saito Y. 12 Diagnostic yield of the Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET) classification for endoscopic diagnosis of superficial colorectal neoplasms in a large-scale clinical practice database. United European Gastroenterol J 2019; 7: 914-923 [PMID: 31428416 DOI: 10.1177/2050640619845987]
- 13 Min M, Deng P, Zhang W, Sun X, Liu Y, Nong B. Comparison of linked color imaging and whitelight colonoscopy for detection of colorectal polyps: a multicenter, randomized, crossover trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 724-730 [PMID: 28286095 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.02.035]
- 14 Suzuki T, Hara T, Kitagawa Y, Takashiro H, Nankinzan R, Sugita O, Yamaguchi T. Linked-color imaging improves endoscopic visibility of colorectal nongranular flat lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 692-697 [PMID: 28193491 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.01.044]
- Meylan L, Süsstrunk S. High dynamic range image rendering with a Retinex-based adaptive filter. 15 IEEE Trans Image Process 2006; 15: 2820-2830 [PMID: 16948325 DOI: 10.1109/tip.2006.877312]
- 16 Sato T. TXI: Texture and Color Enhancement Imaging for Endoscopic Image Enhancement. J Healthc Eng 2021; 2021: 5518948 [PMID: 33880168 DOI: 10.1155/2021/5518948]
- Zhang Y, Chen HY, Zhou XL, Pan WS, Zhou XX, Pan HH. Diagnostic efficacy of the Japan Narrow-17 band-imaging Expert Team and Pit pattern classifications for colorectal lesions: A meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 6279-6294 [PMID: 33177800 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i40.6279]
- 18 Kato M, Abe K, Kubosawa Y, Sunata Y, Hirai Y, Hirata T, Takada Y, Wada M, Takatori Y, Banno S, Kinoshita S, Mori H, Takabayashi K, Kikuchi M, Shiraishi J, Uraoka T. Validation of treatment algorithm based on the Japan narrow-band imaging expert team classification for sub-centimeter



colorectal polyps. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E934-E940 [PMID: 30083581 DOI: 10.1055/a-0621-4445]

- 19 Rahmi G, Lecomte T, Malka D, Maniere T, Le Rhun M, Guimbaud R, Lapalus MG, Le Sidaner A, Moussata D, Caron O, Barbieux JP, Gaudric M, Coron E, Barange K, Ponchon T, Sautereau D, Samaha E, Saurin JC, Chaussade S, Laurent-Puig P, Chatellier G, Cellier C. Impact of chromoscopy on adenoma detection in patients with Lynch syndrome: a prospective, multicenter, blinded, tandem colonoscopy study. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 288-298 [PMID: 25601014 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2014.423]
- 20 Buchner AM. The Role of Chromoendoscopy in Evaluating Colorectal Dysplasia. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2017; 13: 336-347 [PMID: 28690450]
- 21 Hurt C, Ramaraj R, Farr A, Morgan M, Williams N, Philips CJ, Williams GT, Gardner G, Porter C, Sampson J, Hillier S, Heard H, Dolwani S; CONSCOP Clinical Research Consortium. Feasibility and economic assessment of chromocolonoscopy for detection of proximal serrated neoplasia within a population-based colorectal cancer screening programme (CONSCOP): an open-label, randomised controlled non-inferiority trial. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 4: 364-375 [PMID: 30885505 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(19)30035-4]
- Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Sekiba K, Kataoka Y, Hata K, Watanabe H, Tsuji Y, Koike 22 K. Expert endoscopists with high adenoma detection rates frequently detect diminutive adenomas in proximal colon. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E775-E782 [PMID: 32490163 DOI: 10.1055/a-1136-9971]
- 23 Ishikawa T, Matsumura T, Okimoto K, Nagashima A, Shiratori W, Kaneko T, Oura H, Tokunaga M, Akizue N, Ohta Y, Saito K, Arai M, Kato J, Kato N. Efficacy of Texture and Color Enhancement Imaging in visualizing gastric mucosal atrophy and gastric neoplasms. Sci Rep 2021; 11: 6910 [PMID: 33767278 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-86296-x]
- 24 Abe S, Yamazaki T, Hisada IT, Makiguchi ME, Yoshinaga S, Sato T, Nonaka S, Suzuki H, Oda I, Saito Y. Visibility of early gastric cancer in texture and color enhancement imaging. DEN Open 2022; 2: e46 [DOI: 10.1002/deo2.46]
- 25 Participants in the Paris Workshop. The Paris endoscopic classification of superficial neoplastic lesions: esophagus, stomach, and colon: November 30 to December 1, 2002. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; **58**: S3-43 [PMID: 14652541 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(03)02159-x]
- 26 Ueda T, Dohi O, Naito Y, Yoshida T, Azuma Y, Ishida T, Matsumura S, Kitae H, Takayama S, Mizuno N, Nakano T, Iwai N, Hirose R, Inoue K, Yoshida N, Kamada K, Uchiyama K, Ishikawa T, Takagi T, Konishi H, Nishimura A, Kishimoto M, Itoh Y. Diagnostic performance of magnifying blue laser imaging vs magnifying narrow-band imaging for identifying the depth of invasion of superficial esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. Dis Esophagus 2021; 34 [PMID: 32691042 DOI: 10.1093/dote/doaa078]
- 27 Sakamoto T, Inoki K, Takamaru H, Sekiguchi M, Yamada M, Nakajima T, Matsuda T, Saito Y. Efficacy of linked colour imaging in magnifying chromoendoscopy with crystal violet staining: a pilot study. Int J Colorectal Dis 2019; 34: 1341-1344 [PMID: 31168654 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-019-03323-0]
- Kitagawa Y, Hara T, Ikebe D, Nankinzan R, Takashiro H, Kobayashi R, Nakamura K, Yamaguchi T, 28 Suzuki T. Magnified endoscopic observation of small depressed gastric lesions using linked color imaging with indigo carmine dye. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 142-147 [PMID: 28954304 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-119212]
- 29 Sinagra E, Badalamenti M, Maida M, Spadaccini M, Maselli R, Rossi F, Conoscenti G, Raimondo D, Pallio S, Repici A, Anderloni A. Use of artificial intelligence in improving adenoma detection rate during colonoscopy: Might both endoscopists and pathologists be further helped. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 5911-5918 [PMID: 33132644 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i39.5911]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 106-190





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJ

GEWorld Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 3 March 16, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

106 Role of intraluminal brachytherapy in palliation of biliary obstruction in cholangiocarcinoma: A brief review

Khosla D, Zaheer S, Gupta R, Madan R, Goyal S, Kumar N, Kapoor R

113 Endoscopic management of difficult laterally spreading tumors in colorectum

Castillo-Regalado E, Uchima H

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle microforceps biopsy and needle-based confocal laser-129 endomicroscopy increase detection of potentially malignant pancreatic cystic lesions: A single-center study

Robles-Medranda C, Olmos JI, Puga-Tejada M, Oleas R, Baquerizo-Burgos J, Arevalo-Mora M, Del Valle Zavala R, Nebel JA, Calle Loffredo D, Pitanga-Lukashok H

Observational Study

142 Ergonomics of gastrointestinal endoscopies: Musculoskeletal injury among endoscopy physicians, nurses, and technicians

Shah SZ, Rehman ST, Khan A, Hussain MM, Ali M, Sarwar S, Abid S

153 SARS-CoV-2 in inflammatory bowel disease population: Antibodies, disease and correlation with therapy Conti CB, Mainardi E, Soro S, Testa S, De Silvestri A, Drago A, Cereatti F, Grassia R

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

163 Endoscopic management and outcome of non-variceal bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis: A systematic review

Demetriou G, Augoustaki A, Kalaitzakis E

CASE REPORT

176 Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma in the terminal ileum: A case report

de Figueiredo VLP, Ribeiro IB, de Moura DTH, Oliveira CC, de Moura EGH

183 Z-per-oral endoscopic myotomy as definitive prevention of a bleeding ulcer in Zenker's diverticulum: A case report

Krutsri C, Hiranyatheb P, Sumritpradit P, Singhatas P, Choikrua P



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 3 March 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Clement LK Chia, FRCS (Ed), Assistant Professor, Consultant, Department of General Surgery, Khoo Teck Puat Hospital, Singapore 768828, Singapore. chia.clement.lk@ktph.com.sg

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Rui-Rui Wu; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Sang Chul Lee, Bing Hu, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
March 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π

E WŰ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 106-112

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.106

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Role of intraluminal brachytherapy in palliation of biliary obstruction in cholangiocarcinoma: A brief review

Divya Khosla, Samreen Zaheer, Rahul Gupta, Renu Madan, Shikha Goyal, Narendra Kumar, Rakesh Kapoor

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Ricci AD, Italy; Tabibian JH, United States

Received: May 30, 2021 Peer-review started: May 30, 2021 First decision: October 18, 2021 Revised: November 24, 2021 Accepted: February 25, 2022 Article in press: February 25, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022



Divya Khosla, Samreen Zaheer, Renu Madan, Shikha Goyal, Narendra Kumar, Rakesh Kapoor, Department of Radiotherapy and Oncology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh 160012, U.T., India

Rahul Gupta, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Shalby Multispeciality Hospital, Mohali 160062, Punjab, India

Corresponding author: Divya Khosla, MD, Associate Professor, Department of Radiotherapy and Oncology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Room No. 4, Radiotherapy Office, Ground Floor, Sector 12, Chandigarh 160012, U.T., India. dr_divya_khosla@yahoo.com

Abstract

Surgery is the only curative treatment for cholangiocarcinoma. However, most patients present with advanced disease, and hence are unresectable. Thus, the intent of treatment shifts from curative to palliative in the majority of cases. Biliary drainage with intraluminal brachytherapy is an effective means of relieving the malignant biliary obstruction. In this review, we discuss the role of brachytherapy in the palliation of obstructive symptoms in extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma.

Key Words: Biliary tract; Cholangiocarcinoma; Extrahepatic; Intraluminal brachytherapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Intraluminal brachytherapy (ILBT) is an effective means for palliation of biliary obstruction in patients with cholangiocarcinoma. It delivers a high dose of radiation to the tumor but spares surrounding normal tissues, thus avoiding many of the side effects seen with external beam radiation. The high dose per fraction in ILBT can have an ablative effect on the tumor and can lead to better symptom control and quality of life. ILBT, when combined with these drainage procedures, improves the stent patency rates by inhibiting tumor ingrowth.



Citation: Khosla D, Zaheer S, Gupta R, Madan R, Goyal S, Kumar N, Kapoor R. Role of intraluminal brachytherapy in palliation of biliary obstruction in cholangiocarcinoma: A brief review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 106-112

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/106.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.106

INTRODUCTION

Biliary tract carcinomas, also known as cholangiocarcinomas, may be intrahepatic or extrahepatic. Intrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas arise from the biliary duct epithelium within the liver parenchyma. Extrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas include hilar and distal cholangiocarcinomas. Among these variants, the hilar variety, also known as Klatskin tumor, is the most common. It arises at the junction of the right and the left hepatic ducts.

The Asian population is more susceptible to developing bile duct carcinomas. The disease is more frequently seen in Thailand, India, Japan, and Korea. The incidence varies from 0.3 to 6 per lakh population[1]. Surgery is the only curative treatment. However, the disease is resectable only in a minority of the cases. Biliary obstruction is common and results in symptoms such as jaundice, intense pruritis, or pain abdomen. The various means of palliation include biliary drainage procedures, which may be endoscopic or percutaneous, external beam radiation therapy (EBRT), palliative chemotherapy, and intraluminal brachytherapy (ILBT) with or without EBRT.

CLINICAL FEATURES AND PATHOLOGY

Cholangiocarcinoma is a disease of the elderly, mostly affecting those more than 60 years of age. It is seen more commonly in males as compared to females. The risk factors include parasitic infection by organisms such as Clonorchis sinensis and Opisthorchis viverrini, biliary stones, and smoking. Primary sclerosing cholangitis and hepatitis C are the other risk factors. Primary sclerosing cholangitis with or without cholangitis is the commonest risk factor in Western countries^[2].

In the early stages, the patient is usually asymptomatic. The signs and symptoms are non-specific. These may include pain abdomen, fever, jaundice, loss of weight, loss of appetite, generalized itching, and other features of biliary obstruction. Distant metastasis is fairly common^[3]. Most of the patients present with either locally advanced or metastatic disease.

Cholangiocarcinomas are histologically adenocarcinomas in 95% of cases[2]. These can be well-differentiated, moderately differentiated, or poorly differentiated[4].

DIAGNOSTIC WORK-UP

Ultrasonography (USG) is the baseline investigation done whenever a biliary obstruction is suspected. It may reveal dilated biliary channels, any mass, or the presence of gallstones. Contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT) is the standard imaging tool, especially for staging and preoperative assessment. The delayed scans are useful for diagnosing intrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas which may show contrast enhancement on delayed scans due to abundant fibrous stroma[5-7]. However, CECT may not show the true longitudinal extent of perihilar cholangiocarcinoma[8]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) with magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is considered the imaging modality of choice. It allows the assessment of the entire biliary tree as well as the vascular anatomy [9].

Cancer antigen (CA) 19-9, carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), and CA-125 are the non-specific tumor markers, which may help in establishing the diagnosis^[10]. Tissue diagnosis is essential before a patient can be given chemotherapy or radiotherapy. This may be quite challenging, especially if the patient has primary sclerosing cholangitis or biliary strictures. The biopsy samples, collected by endoscopic imaging and tissue sampling, are usually inadequate for molecular typing. In this setting, liquid biopsy holds promise. It is mainly based on circulating free DNA and circulating tumour DNA[11]. Cholangiocarciomas exhibit specific RNA profiles in extra-cellular vesicles in a patient's serum and urine. It is one of the promising liquid biopsy markers[12].

MANAGEMENT

Surgery is the only curative treatment for cholangiocarcinomas. The disease is resectable in only 10%-15% of the patients [13,14]. The low resection rates may be due to invasion of the hepatic artery or portal



vein, lymph node involvement, or the invasion of the adjacent structures. Some patients may present with peritoneal or distant metastasis, so are inoperable, and need to be managed with palliative intent. Operative mortality has been reported to be 5%-10% in some studies [14-16]. The 5-year survival rates after surgery are 9%-18% for proximal bile duct lesions and 20%-30% for distal bile duct lesions[2]. Although phase 2 studies and some retrospective studies suggest the advantage of adding adjuvant therapy, there are no phase 3 studies to support this [17-20].

Bonet Beltrán et al^[21] did a systematic review and meta-analysis in patients with extrahepatic bile duct cancer. The authors reported a significant benefit of adjuvant radiation, especially in patients with extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. This benefit was seen in terms of improved overall survival^[21].

Sahai *et al*^[22] reviewed the literature on the role of radiation in adjuvant, neoadjuvant, definitive, and palliative settings. They concluded that stenting with palliative radiotherapy, either external or brachytherapy, improves the stent patency rates and survival in unresectable cholangiocarcinoma^[22].

There is no definite consensus on the role of adjuvant chemotherapy. The studies have reported variable results. A retrospective study on patients with hilar cholangiocarcinoma showed a significant improvement in survival in those who received adjuvant chemotherapy^[23]. The greatest benefit of adjuvant chemotherapy is seen in those with lymph node positive or resection margin positive status [24]. After the BILCAP study, capecitabine is considered to be the standard treatment for biliary tract cancers in the adjuvant setting[25].

Neoadjuvant therapy has been explored in cholangiocarcinoma with the aim to achieve negative surgical margins and improve survival rates. Nelson et al[26] conducted a study in patients diagnosed with extra-hepatic cholangiocarcinoma. These patients received neoadjuvant chemo-radiotherapy with 5-flourouracil and EBRT with or without brachytherapy. They reported a R0 resection rate of 91.7% [26]. Similar results have been reported by Jung et al[27] and Sumiyoshi et al[28].

Novel treatment options are opening the doors of a new world. There is increasing interest in the use of targeted therapy and immunotherapy. Targeted therapies have demonstrated a role in mainly intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma[29]. Fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR) aberrations and isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) mutations based therapy hold promise[30,31].

There are several ongoing trials on immunotherapy in advanced biliary tract cancers. Although monotherapy with immune check-point inhibitors or their combination with other anti-cancer agents shows only modest survival advantages and efficacy, there is a need to test these patients for deficiency in mismatch repair proteins (dMMR), high microsatellite instability (MSI-H), increased tumor mutational burden (TMB), and programmed death-ligand 1 (PD-L1) expression[32,33].

Due to low resectability, the goal of treatment is palliation in most of the patients. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreaticography (ERCP) or percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) are the initial procedures that may be used to relieve biliary obstruction resulting from cholangiocarcinoma. These procedures are only palliative with a median survival of around 6 mo[34]. This article provides a concise overview of the role of ILBT in the palliation of biliary obstruction. Biliary drainage, which is done either endoscopically or percutaneously, can palliate symptoms, but ILBT can decrease the tumor size and delay the tumor ingrowth.

ROLE OF BRACHYTHERAPY

ILBT can be used in cholangiocarcinomas with both palliative and curative intent. With curative intent, it can be used following chemoradiotherapy to escalate the tumor dose and thus increase the local control[35]. The main indication in the palliative setting is to relieve the biliary obstruction. The mechanism may be via preventing stent re-occlusion, which may occur due to tumor ingrowth[36,37].

When ILBT is combined with EBRT, usually 30-40 Gy are delivered via EBRT and 15-20 Gy in 2-3 fractions via high dose rate (HDR) brachytherapy. When pulsed dose rate brachytherapy (PDR) is used in the combined modality setting, a single course of 20 Gy is usually prescribed[3]. In the palliative setting, the HDR ILBT dose is usually 15-20 Gy in 3-4 Gy/fraction. When PDR brachytherapy is used, 1 or 2 fractions of 20-40 Gy may be prescribed[3].

ILBT techniques, dose, and response

ILBT can be performed using ERCP or PTBD. Whenever possible, percutaneous transhepatic technique is preferred. It is reported that when PTBD is combined with ILBT, the median survival time increases [38,39]. The feasibility of ILBT is better with PTBD. Lesions in the right and left hepatic duct, as well as the common bile duct, can be easily assessed. Before PTBD, imaging is done to know the exact site and extent of the obstruction. It can be assessed via USG, CT, or MRI. First, percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography is performed followed by biliary decompression. ILBT catheters are inserted when serum bilirubin levels decrease and the patient stabilizes. Jain *et al*[40] performed ILBT when the serum bilirubin levels decreased to 2 mg% or fell to 50% of the baseline. Other inclusion criteria reported by them included Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status 0-2; absence of fever, signs of cholangitis, or any evidence of distant metastasis^[40]. Aggarwal *et al*^[34] did ILBT after biliary drainage via PTBD when the serum bilirubin levels were below 5 mg%[34]. They did PTBD under USG



Tab	Table 1 Some studies in which brachytherapy has been used with palliative intent							
No.	No of patients	Diagnosis	PTBD	EBRT	Dose of ILBT	Survival	Stent patency	Ref.
1	18	Malignant biliary obstruction	Yes	-	16 Gy in 2 fractions	8.27 mo (median survival)	-	Aggarwal <i>et al</i> [<mark>34</mark>]
2	48	Bile duct and pancreatic cancer	Yes	-	25 pulses of 0.8 Gy hourly (total dose of 20 Gy PDR)	11.2 mo for bile duct carcinoma	-	Skowronek et al <mark>[36]</mark>
3	32	Non resectable biliary malignancy	Yes	-	5 Gy in 6 fractions	358 d in Klatskin- tumour	418 d	Bruha et al <mark>[37</mark>]
4	22	Malignant biliary obstruction	Yes	Yes	15-31 Gy (mean 25 Gy)	22.6 mo	19.5 mo	Eschelman <i>et al</i> [<mark>39</mark>]
5	12	Malignant obstructive jaundice	Yes	Yes (6 patients)	10-14 Gy	-	9.8 mo	Jain et al[40]
6	34	Malignant obstructive jaundice	Yes	-	14-21 Gy in 3-4 fractions	9.4 mo	12.6 mo	Chen et al[43]
7	14	Bile duct cancers	Yes	Yes (5 patients)	10 Gy, 2 fractions of 2.5 Gy 6 h apart for 2 d	6.5 mo (median survival)	-	Mayer et al[44]
8	8	Malignant obstruction of bile duct	Yes	-	2 fractions of 10 Gy each	7.5 mo	6.9 mo	Kocak et al[45]

PTBD: Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage; EBRT: External beam radiation therapy; ILBT: Intraluminal brachytherapy.

and fluoroscopic guidance. After biliary decompression, an internal-external drainage tube was inserted and left in place for 7-10 d to allow bilirubin levels to fall and the patient's general condition to improve. When ILBT was performed, the external-internal catheter was replaced with brachytherapy catheter. Its tip was placed 1.5-2 cm beyond the distal end of the stricture. These patients received a dose of 8 Gy in 2 fractions at an interval of 1 wk via HDR brachytherapy. Various brachytherapy doses and schedules are described in the literature. Jain et al[40] used a dose of 10-14 Gy at 1 cm from the central axis of the source, which was delivered via HDR microselectron[40].

Deufel et al[41] have described the HDR brachytherapy in patients with cholangiocarcinoma via a nasobiliary route[41]. They did the procedure using an 8.5 Fr or 10 Fr nasobiliary catheter inserted via ERCP technique. This was followed by insertion of a 4.7 Fr treatment catheter into the nasobiliary catheter. The dose schedules described are a single fraction of 9.3 Gy or fractionated regime using four fractions of 4 Gy delivered twice a day. For patients who are suitable for liver transplantation after neoadjuvant chemoradiation, the minimally invasive nasobiliary approach may be preferred as there is a higher risk of tumor seeding with transhepatic technique[42]. However, the nasobiliary route is technically more difficult and may not be preferred in the palliative setting.

Bruha et al[37] in their study on cholangiocarcinoma patients with malignant obstructive jaundice treated by HDR ILBT, showed that the mean stent patency was 418 d[37]. Jain et al[40] reported a mean stent patency duration of 9.4 mo in patients with cholangiocarcinoma treated by PTBD and ILBT[40].

Chen et al[43] showed a similar trend in their study. The stent patency rate in patients who underwent ILBT with PTBD was 45%. However, this rate was just 21% in the group of patients who had only stent placement. The dose of ILBT used was 14-21 Gy in 3-4 fractions. The duration of stent patency was also significantly greater in the ILBT group[43].

Aggarwal et al[34] reported an improvement in symptoms such as fatiguability, nausea, vomiting, pain, icterus, pruritis, dyspnea, insomnia, and loss of appetite after palliation with PTBD combined with ILBT[34]. Mayer et al[44] reported symptomatic improvement in pruritis and jaundice in all their patients with unresectable bile duct malignancy after biliary decompression with PTBD followed by ILBT. The dose of brachytherapy in their study was 2.5 Gy in 2 fractions per day for a total dose of 10 Gy. However, five of their patients also received EBRT[44]. Few of the studies in which brachytherapy has been used with palliative intent, mainly to relieve biliary obstruction, are presented in Table 1.

Complications

The most frequent complication of ILBT is cholangitis[45]. Other side effects of PTBD combined with ILBT include nausea, vomiting, and gastroduodenal ulceration[34].

Limitations

ILBT is not used frequently due to the lack of availability and expertise and patient's moribund condition due to disease. Also, there is paucity of literature, and a lack of survival benefit. But in patients with malignant biliary obstruction, it can be used as an adjunct to systemic therapies. It can be



used as an adjunct to biliary drainage in the palliative setting.

CONCLUSION

ILBT offers an effective means of palliating biliary obstruction in patients with cholangiocarcinoma. The article focuses mainly on the role of ILBT in the palliation of malignant biliary obstruction. ILBT delivers a high dose of radiation to the tumor with sparing of surrounding normal tissues, thus avoiding many of the side effects seen with external beam radiation. The high dose per fraction in ILBT can have an ablative effect on the tumor and can lead to better symptom control and quality of life. The transhepatic approach is preferred over the endoscopic technique as ILBT is easier to perform when combined with PTBD as compared to ERCP. ILBT, when combined with these drainage procedures, improves the stent patency rates by inhibiting tumor ingrowth. There is a need for prospective studies to compare the quality of life and outcome in such patients using ILBT.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Khosla D contributed to conceptualization and manuscript preparation, writing, and editing and was responsible for the integrity of the article; Zaheer S and Gupta R contributed to literature search and manuscript writing and editing; Madan R contributed to literature search; Goyal S contributed to manuscript editing; Kumar N and Kapoor R reviewed and approved the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest in the preparation of the manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Divya Khosla 0000-0002-7912-115X; Samreen Zaheer 0000-0002-9769-8593; Rahul Gupta 0000-0002-5775-0959; Renu Madan 0000-0002-6649-4328; Shikha Goyal 0000-0002-9972-6682; Narendra Kumar 0000-0002-3755-8900; Rakesh Kapoor 0000-0003-3789-1591.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

- 1 Banales JM, Marin JJG, Lamarca A, Rodrigues PM, Khan SA, Roberts LR, Cardinale V, Carpino G, Andersen JB, Braconi C, Calvisi DF, Perugorria MJ, Fabris L, Boulter L, Macias RIR, Gaudio E, Alvaro D, Gradilone SA, Strazzabosco M, Marzioni M, Coulouarn C, Fouassier L, Raggi C, Invernizzi P, Mertens JC, Moncsek A, Rizvi S, Heimbach J, Koerkamp BG, Bruix J, Forner A, Bridgewater J, Valle JW, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma 2020: the next horizon in mechanisms and management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 17: 557-588 [PMID: 32606456 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-020-0310-z]
- 2 Khan SA, Davidson BR, Goldin R, Pereira SP, Rosenberg WM, Taylor-Robinson SD, Thillainayagam AV, Thomas HC, Thursz MR, Wasan H; British Society of Gastroenterology. Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of cholangiocarcinoma: consensus document. Gut 2002; 51 Suppl 6: VI1-VI9 [PMID: 12376491 DOI: 10.1136/gut.51.suppl_6.vi1]
- Skowronek J, Zwierzchowski G. Brachytherapy in the treatment of bile duct cancer a tough challenge. J Contemp 3 Brachytherapy 2017; 9: 187-195 [PMID: 28533809 DOI: 10.5114/jcb.2017.66893]
- Chung YE, Kim MJ, Park YN, Choi JY, Pyo JY, Kim YC, Cho HJ, Kim KA, Choi SY. Varying appearances of cholangiocarcinoma: radiologic-pathologic correlation. Radiographics 2009; 29: 683-700 [PMID: 19448110 DOI: 10.1148/rg.293085729]
- 5 Kim SA, Lee JM, Lee KB, Kim SH, Yoon SH, Han JK, Choi BI. Intrahepatic mass-forming cholangiocarcinomas: enhancement patterns at multiphasic CT, with special emphasis on arterial enhancement pattern--correlation with clinicopathologic findings. Radiology 2011; 260: 148-157 [PMID: 21474703 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.11101777]
- Kim SJ, Lee JM, Han JK, Kim KH, Lee JY, Choi BI. Peripheral mass-forming cholangiocarcinoma in cirrhotic liver. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2007; 189: 1428-1434 [PMID: 18029881 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.07.2484]
- Lacomis JM, Baron RL, Oliver JH 3rd, Nalesnik MA, Federle MP. Cholangiocarcinoma: delayed CT contrast enhancement patterns. Radiology 1997; 203: 98-104 [PMID: 9122423 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.203.1.9122423]
- Vilgrain V. Staging cholangiocarcinoma by imaging studies. HPB (Oxford) 2008; 10: 106-109 [PMID: 18773065 DOI: 8



10.1080/13651820801992617]

- 9 Mahajan MS, Moorthy S, Karumathil SP, Rajeshkannan R, Pothera R. Hilar cholangiocarcinoma: Cross sectional evaluation of disease spectrum. Indian J Radiol Imaging 2015; 25: 184-192 [PMID: 25969643 DOI: 10.4103/0971-3026.155871]
- Blechacz B, Komuta M, Roskams T, Gores GJ. Clinical diagnosis and staging of cholangiocarcinoma. Nat Rev 10 Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 8: 512-522 [PMID: 21808282 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2011.131]
- 11 Rizzo A, Ricci AD, Tavolari S, Brandi G. Circulating Tumor DNA in Biliary Tract Cancer: Current Evidence and Future Perspectives. Cancer Genomics Proteomics 2020; 17: 441-452 [PMID: 32859625 DOI: 10.21873/cgp.20203]
- 12 Lapitz A, Arbelaiz A, O'Rourke CJ, Lavin JL, Casta A, Ibarra C, Jimeno JP, Santos-Laso A, Izquierdo-Sanchez L, Krawczyk M, Perugorria MJ, Jimenez-Aguero R, Sanchez-Campos A, Riaño I, Gónzalez E, Lammert F, Marzioni M, Macias RIR, Marin JJG, Karlsen TH, Bujanda L, Falcón-Pérez JM, Andersen JB, Aransay AM, Rodrigues PM, Banales JM. Patients with Cholangiocarcinoma Present Specific RNA Profiles in Serum and Urine Extracellular Vesicles Mirroring the Tumor Expression: Novel Liquid Biopsy Biomarkers for Disease Diagnosis. Cells 2020; 9 [PMID: 32183400 DOI: 10.3390/cells9030721
- 13 Baer HU, Stain SC, Dennison AR, Eggers B, Blumgart LH. Improvements in survival by aggressive resections of hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Surg 1993; 217: 20-27 [PMID: 8380975 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-199301000-00005]
- Hadjis NS, Blenkharn JI, Alexander N, Benjamin IS, Blumgart LH. Outcome of radical surgery in hilar 14 cholangiocarcinoma. Surgery 1990; 107: 597-604 [PMID: 2162082]
- Nagorney DM, Donohue JH, Farnell MB, Schleck CD, Ilstrup DM. Outcomes after curative resections of 15 cholangiocarcinoma. Arch Surg 1993; 128: 871-7; discussion 877 [PMID: 8393652 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1993.01420200045008]
- 16 Chung C, Bautista N, O'Connell TX. Prognosis and treatment of bile duct carcinoma. Am Surg 1998; 64: 921-925 [PMID: 9764692
- Jarnagin WR, Ruo L, Little SA, Klimstra D, D'Angelica M, DeMatteo RP, Wagman R, Blumgart LH, Fong Y. Patterns of 17 initial disease recurrence after resection of gallbladder carcinoma and hilar cholangiocarcinoma: implications for adjuvant therapeutic strategies. Cancer 2003; 98: 1689-1700 [PMID: 14534886 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.11699]
- 18 Cheng Q, Luo X, Zhang B, Jiang X, Yi B, Wu M. Predictive factors for prognosis of hilar cholangiocarcinoma: postresection radiotherapy improves survival. Eur J Surg Oncol 2007; 33: 202-207 [PMID: 17088040 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2006.09.033]
- Kim TH, Han SS, Park SJ, Lee WJ, Woo SM, Moon SH, Yoo T, Kim SS, Kim SH, Hong EK, Kim DY, Park JW. Role of 19 adjuvant chemoradiotherapy for resected extrahepatic biliary tract cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2011; 81: e853e859 [PMID: 21497455 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2010.12.019]
- 20 Todoroki T, Ohara K, Kawamoto T, Koike N, Yoshida S, Kashiwagi H, Otsuka M, Fukao K. Benefits of adjuvant radiotherapy after radical resection of locally advanced main hepatic duct carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2000; 46: 581-587 [PMID: 10701737 DOI: 10.1016/s0360-3016(99)00472-1]
- Bonet Beltrán M, Allal AS, Gich I, Solé JM, Carrió I. Is adjuvant radiotherapy needed after curative resection of 21 extrahepatic biliary tract cancers? Cancer Treat Rev 2012; 38: 111-119 [PMID: 21652148 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2011.05.003]
- 22 Sahai P, Kumar S. External radiotherapy and brachytherapy in the management of extrahepatic and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: available evidence. Br J Radiol 2017; 90: 20170061 [PMID: 28466653 DOI: 10.1259/bjr.20170061]
- 23 Yubin L, Chihua F, Zhixiang J, Jinrui O, Zixian L, Jianghua Z, Ye L, Haosheng J, Chaomin L. Surgical management and prognostic factors of hilar cholangiocarcinoma: experience with 115 cases in China. Ann Surg Oncol 2008; 15: 2113-2119 [PMID: 18546046 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-008-9932-z]
- 24 Horgan AM, Amir E, Walter T, Knox JJ. Adjuvant therapy in the treatment of biliary tract cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Oncol 2012; 30: 1934-1940 [PMID: 22529261 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2011.40.5381]
- 25 Rizzo A, Brandi G. BILCAP trial and adjuvant capecitabine in resectable biliary tract cancer: reflections on a standard of care. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 15: 483-485 [PMID: 33307876 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2021.1864325]
- 26 Nelson JW, Ghafoori AP, Willett CG, Tyler DS, Pappas TN, Clary BM, Hurwitz HI, Bendell JC, Morse MA, Clough RW, Czito BG. Concurrent chemoradiotherapy in resected extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2009; 73: 148-153 [PMID: 18805651 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2008.07.008]
- Jung JH, Lee HJ, Lee HS, Jo JH, Cho IR, Chung MJ, Park JY, Park SW, Song SY, Bang S. Benefit of neoadjuvant 27 concurrent chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced perihilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 3301-3308 [PMID: 28566890 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i18.3301]
- Sumiyoshi T, Shima Y, Okabayashi T, Negoro Y, Shimada Y, Iwata J, Matsumoto M, Hata Y, Noda Y, Sui K, Sueda T. 28 Chemoradiotherapy for Initially Unresectable Locally Advanced Cholangiocarcinoma. World J Surg 2018; 42: 2910-2918 [PMID: 29511872 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-018-4558-1]
- 29 Xie C, McGrath NA, Monge Bonilla C, Fu J. Systemic treatment options for advanced biliary tract carcinoma. J Gastroenterol 2020; 55: 944-957 [PMID: 32748173 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-020-01712-9]
- 30 Abou-Alfa GK, Macarulla T, Javle MM, Kelley RK, Lubner SJ, Adeva J, Cleary JM, Catenacci DV, Borad MJ, Bridgewater J, Harris WP, Murphy AG, Oh DY, Whisenant J, Lowery MA, Goyal L, Shroff RT, El-Khoueiry AB, Fan B, Wu B, Chamberlain CX, Jiang L, Gliser C, Pandya SS, Valle JW, Zhu AX. Ivosidenib in IDH1-mutant, chemotherapyrefractory cholangiocarcinoma (ClarIDHy): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol 2020; 21: 796-807 [PMID: 32416072 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30157-1]
- 31 Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, Vaccaro G, Melisi D, Al-Rajabi R, Paulson AS, Borad MJ, Gallinson D, Murphy AG, Oh DY, Dotan E, Catenacci DV, Van Cutsem E, Ji T, Lihou CF, Zhen H, Féliz L, Vogel A. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol 2020; 21: 671-684 [PMID: 32203698 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30109-1]
- 32 Rizzo A, Ricci AD, Brandi G. Recent advances of immunotherapy for biliary tract cancer. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 15: 527-536 [PMID: 33215952 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2021.1853527]



- 33 Rizzo A, Ricci AD, Brandi G. PD-L1, TMB, MSI, and Other Predictors of Response to Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors in Biliary Tract Cancer. Cancers (Basel) 2021; 13 [PMID: 33535621 DOI: 10.3390/cancers13030558]
- 34 Aggarwal R, Patel FD, Kapoor R, Kang M, Kumar P, Chander Sharma S. Evaluation of high-dose-rate intraluminal brachytherapy by percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage in the palliative management of malignant biliary obstruction-a pilot study. Brachytherapy 2013; 12: 162-170 [PMID: 23186613 DOI: 10.1016/j.brachy.2012.06.002]
- 35 Simmons DT, Baron TH, Petersen BT, Gostout CJ, Haddock MG, Gores GJ, Yeakel PD, Topazian MD, Levy MJ. A novel endoscopic approach to brachytherapy in the management of Hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 1792-1796 [PMID: 16780552 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00700.x]
- Skowronek J, Sowier A, Skrzywanek P. Trans-hepatic technique and intraluminal Pulsed Dose Rate (PDR-BT) 36 brachytherapy in treatment of locally advanced bile duct and pancreas cancer. J Contemp Brachytherapy 2009; 1: 97-104 [PMID: 27795719]
- 37 Bruha R, Petrtyl J, Kubecova M, Marecek Z, Dufek V, Urbanek P, Kodadova J, Chodounsky Z. Intraluminal brachytherapy and selfexpandable stents in nonresectable biliary malignancies--the question of long-term palliation. Hepatogastroenterology 2001; 48: 631-637 [PMID: 11462891]
- Mahe M, Romestaing P, Talon B, Ardiet JM, Salerno N, Sentenac I, Gerard JP. Radiation therapy in extrahepatic bile duct 38 carcinoma. Radiother Oncol 1991; 21: 121-127 [PMID: 1866463 DOI: 10.1016/0167-8140(91)90084-t]
- 39 Eschelman DJ, Shapiro MJ, Bonn J, Sullivan KL, Alden ME, Hovsepian DM, Gardiner GA Jr. Malignant biliary duct obstruction: long-term experience with Gianturco stents and combined-modality radiation therapy. Radiology 1996; 200: 717-724 [PMID: 8756921 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.200.3.8756921]
- 40 Jain S, Kataria T, Bisht SS, Gupta D, Vikraman S, Baijal S, Sud R. Malignant obstructive jaundice - brachytherapy as a tool for palliation. J Contemp Brachytherapy 2013; 5: 83-88 [PMID: 23878552 DOI: 10.5114/jcb.2013.35563]
- 41 Deufel CL, Furutani KM, Dahl RA, Grams MP, McLemore LB, Hallemeier CL, Neben-Wittich M, Martenson JA, Haddock MG. Technique for the administration of high-dose-rate brachytherapy to the bile duct using a nasobiliary catheter. Brachytherapy 2018; 17: 718-725 [PMID: 29776892 DOI: 10.1016/j.brachy.2018.03.006]
- Lin H, Li S, Liu X. The safety and efficacy of nasobiliary drainage versus biliary stenting in malignant biliary obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e5253 [PMID: 27861347 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000000052531
- 43 Chen Y, Wang XL, Yan ZP, Cheng JM, Wang JH, Gong GQ, Qian S, Luo JJ, Liu QX. HDR-192Ir intraluminal brachytherapy in treatment of malignant obstructive jaundice. World J Gastroenterol 2004; 10: 3506-3510 [PMID: 15526374 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v10.i23.3506]
- $\Delta \Delta$ Mayer R, Stranzl H, Prettenhofer U, Quehenberger F, Stücklschweiger G, Winkler P, Hackl A. Palliative treatment of unresectable bile duct tumours. Acta Med Austriaca 2003; 30: 10-12 [PMID: 12558559 DOI: 10.1046/j.1563-2571.2003.02049.x
- 45 Kocak Z, Ozkan H, Adli M, Garipagaoglu M, Kurtman C, Cakmak A. Intraluminal brachytherapy with metallic stenting in the palliative treatment of malignant obstruction of the bile duct. Radiat Med 2005; 23: 200-207 [PMID: 15940068]



E WJ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 113-128

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.113

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Endoscopic management of difficult laterally spreading tumors in colorectum

Edgar Castillo-Regalado, Hugo Uchima

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Fiori E

Received: June 30, 2021 Peer-review started: June 30, 2021 First decision: October 18, 2021 Revised: November 1, 2021 Accepted: February 15, 2022 Article in press: February 15, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022



Edgar Castillo-Regalado, Hugo Uchima, Endoscopy Unit, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital Universitari Germans Trias i Pujol, Barcelona 08916, Spain

Edgar Castillo-Regalado, Endoscopic Unit, Creu Groga Medical Center, Calella 08370, Spain

Hugo Uchima, Endoscopic Unit, Teknon Medical Center, Barcelona 08022, Spain

Corresponding author: Hugo Uchima, MD, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Endoscopy Unit, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital Universitari Germans Trias i Pujol, Carretera de Canyet s/n, Barcelona 08916, Spain. huchima.germanstrias@gencat.cat

Abstract

Due to the advent of the screening programs for colorectal cancer and the era of quality assurance colonoscopy the number the polyps that can be considered difficult, including large (> 20 mm) laterally spreading tumors (LSTs), has increased in the last decade. All LSTs should be assessed carefully, looking for suspicious areas of submucosal invasion (SMI), such as nodules or depressed areas, describing the morphology according to the Paris classification, the pit pattern, and vascular pattern. The simplest, most appropriate and safest endoscopic treatment with curative intent should be selected. For LST-granular homogeneous type, piecemeal endoscopic mucosal resection should be the first option due to its biological low risk of SMI. LST-nongranular pseudodepressed type has an increased risk of SMI, and en bloc resection should be mandatory. Underwater endoscopic mucosal resection is useful in situations where submucosal injection alters the operative field, e.g., for the resection of scar lesions, with no lifting, adjacent tattoo, incomplete resection attempts, lesions into a colonic diverticulum, in ileocecal valve and lesions with intra-appendicular involvement. Endoscopic full thickness resection is very useful for the treatment of difficult to resect lesions of less than 20 up to 25 mm. Among the indications, we highlight the treatment of polyps with suspected malignancy because the acquired tissue allows an exact histologic risk stratification to assign patients individually to the best treatment and avoid surgery for low-risk lesions. Endoscopic submucosal dissection is the only endoscopic procedure that allows completes en bloc resection regardless of the size of the lesion. It should therefore be indicated in the treatment of lesions with risk of SMI.

Key Words: Colorectal polyps; Laterally spreading tumors; Endoscopic mucosal resection; Underwater endoscopic mucosal resection; Endoscopic full thickness resection; Endo-



scopic submucosal dissection

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The number of detected large laterally spreading tumors has increased in the last decade. Herein, we review the current landscape of different endoscopic techniques that allow us to resect difficult laterally spreading tumors. We also describe strategies in problematic situations such as scarred lesions or difficult areas and how to treat adverse events related to colonoscopy.

Citation: Castillo-Regalado E, Uchima H. Endoscopic management of difficult laterally spreading tumors in colorectum. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 113-128 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/113.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.113

INTRODUCTION

Therapeutic endoscopy is nowadays a well consolidated area in the gastroenterology field, covering techniques such as gastroscopy, colonoscopy, enteroscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and therapeutic endoscopic ultrasound. In the last decade, techniques for resection of early gastrointestinal neoplasia have become widespread worldwide and gaining popularity among young endoscopists with special interests in learning endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) and endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD). The main societies have published their statements [1-4].

On the other hand, with the advent of the screening programs for colorectal cancer and adopted in Europe, Australia, Asia and North America and the era of quality assurance and high-definition colonoscopy, the number of advanced mucosal neoplasia and early cancer in the colon, including the polyps that can be considered difficult, has increased in the last decade[5]. The definition of a difficult polyp is not well established. These polyps are typically defined by their size (generally considered as those greater than or equal to 20 mm), morphology, location, biology and previous manipulation (Figure 1).

Thus, the endoscopist should have the skills to detect and characterize all types of colorectal lesions and should be able to predict their risk of deep submucosal invasion (SMI) with high accuracy and proceed to endoscopic resection if it is indicated. The optical diagnosis with image-enhanced endoscopy is the key and mandatory first step before management of a colorectal polyp. First, morphology should be assessed and described according to the Paris Classification, including surface [granular or nongranular in cases of laterally spreading tumors (LSTs) or presence of ulcerations] and looking for demarcated areas (nodules, depressions or marked erythema). Then, virtual chromoendoscopy with blue light technology should be applied to investigate the surface and microvascular patterns. There are different classifications that help predict the risk of deep SMI, like Narrow Band Imaging (NBI) International Colorectal Endoscopic classification that does not need optical zoom or Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET) classification that uses optical zoom. The subclass JNET3 includes deep submucosal invasive lesions; JNET2a includes mostly intraepithelial lesions (e.g., low-grade dysplasia), while that of JNET2b could be found in intramucosal lesions and lesions with SMI. In those cases, pit pattern evaluation with chromoendoscopy and optical zoom using crystal violet or indigo carmine should be recommended, especially in the demarcated areas that may have a higher risk of SMI[6].

The endoscopic treatment of colorectal lesions should be reserved to all early neoplastic lesions with low risk of SMI and thus ideally no risk of lymph node metastasis. If the lesion is considered to have risk of lymph node metastasis, surgery should be considered as a first option.

There is strong evidence now to recommend the EMR as the first-line therapy for non-invasive lesions. It has good results and lesser mortality compared to surgery, and the patients could be discharged the same day (even elderly patients or patients with a severe comorbidity)[7,8].

Herein, we review the techniques for endoscopic resection of the LST, including complex lesions.

LATERALLY SPREADING COLORECTAL TUMORS

The term LST, initially reported by Kudo et al[9], refers to flat lesions larger than 10 mm that grow laterally along the colonic wall, being classified as granular (LST-G) and non-granular (LST-NG).

The LST-G can be classified as LST-G homogeneous type (Paris Classification 0-IIa) if they show a granular homogeneous surface (usually < 3 mm) or as LST-G nodular mixed type (Paris Classification 0-



Morphology	Special location	Biology	Previous manipulation
Non-granular morphology;	Appendicular orifice;	Poor/Non-lifting (Fibrosis, desmoplastic	Tattooing;
Large sessile; Depressed	Ileocecal valve; Diverticulum;	reaction); High impedance (fat); Easy	Biopsies/"macrobiopsies;" Prior
area	Anal margin; Flexures	bleeding (arterioles hiding in fat, high	resection attempt
		density of vessels)	
A CONTRACT			

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.113 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Characteristics that make a polyp difficult.

II + Is) if they have one or more sessile nodules, with those greater than 10 mm carrying an increasing risk of SMI. The LST-NG can be classified as LST-NG flat type (Paris Classification 0-IIa) or LST-NG pseudodepressed type (Paris Classification 0-IIa + IIc)[10].

Their characteristic growth (lateral rather than vertical) appear to be caused by adequate coexpression of β -catenin and E-cadherin in the basolateral membrane, type IV collagen along the basement membrane and expression of atypical protein kinase λ/ι (an essential cell polarity regulator) like normal colonic mucosa[11].

They also seem to overexpress lipocalin-2 and metallopeptidase-9 in a correlated manner to advanced stages (worse pathology grading), being both suggested as potential serum biomarkers for LST progression[12].

The types of LST have a different biology. For example, the LST-G type express CpG island methylator phenotype-high involving more than two loci and has a high prevalence of *K-ras* mutations (especially in the right colon), whereas the LST-NG type have less *K-ras* mutations and are CpG island methylator phenotype-low[13,14]. New non-invasive diagnostic biomarkers are being explored with the microbiome signature being one of them.

Clinically, the LST-NG type tend to be more aggressive with a higher incidence of advanced carcinoma, especially the pseudodepressed type, with incidences of 19.8%-43.4%. On the other hand, LST-G type tend to have less submucosal carcinoma, being rare in the LST-G homogeneous type (0.5%; 95%CI: 0.1%-1.0%) irrespective of the size of the lesion (Figure 2)[15].

Location is variable. Granular type is more often localized in the cecum and rectum and non-granular in the right colon[16].

For large LST-G homogeneous type, piecemeal EMR should be the first option irrespective of the size of the lesion most of the time due to its biological low risk of SMI. For LST-G nodular mixed type careful inspection of the surface and vascular patterns (specially in nodules > 10 mm) should be done to rule out signs of deep SMI prior to treatment.

For LST-NG type, en bloc resection should be considered as the first option in all cases due to its higher risk of SMI (especially for the pseudodepressed type). Thus, ESD or surgical treatment should be decided according to local expertise in case the lesion is too big for en bloc EMR. Endoscopic full thickness resection (EFTR) may be an alternative if the lesion is suitable.

In some cases, LST-NG flat type might be resected in piecemeal if the surface and vascular patterns show no signs of SMI. These considerations are summarized in Table 1.

ELECTROSURGICAL PRINCIPLES FOR EMR

Knowing the basic principles of diathermy is mandatory for endoscopists. Knowledge on the management of electrosurgery may be able to improve procedural outcomes and safety for our patients [17].

Electrosurgery uses radiofrequency electricity to generate heat in the tissue itself rather than applying heat from an outside source. The snares and most endoscopic knives commonly used in the west are monopolar [the electricity flows from the active electrode (snare) to the neutral electrode placed in the patient skin]. Fortunately, the electrosurgical units use high frequency alternating current (300 kHz to 5 MHz) to avoid neuromuscular stimulation. Thus, the risk of complications is mainly related to the amount of heat produced.

Power is the amount of energy consumed per unit time, and it is measured in watts. The energy dissipated as heat when the electric current (amperes) passes through the resistance (ohms) of the tissue held by the snare is measured in joules. There are two main clinical effects when the electric current is



Table 1 Considerations for endoscopic treatment in laterally spreading tumors					
LST suitable for piecemeal EMR	Comments	LST not suitable for piecemeal EMR	Comments		
LST-G homogeneous type	Very low risk for deep SMI, independent of size of the lesion	LST-NG pseudodepressed type	En bloc resection		
LST-G mixed nodular type with no signs of SMI	Consider en bloc resection first. If not, careful inspection of surface/pit pattern and vascular pattern specially in the larger nodules (\geq 10 mm), resect the nodular area apart (<i>e.g.</i> , JNET2a)	LST-G mixed nodular or NG flat with risk of SMI	En bloc resection (e.g., JNET2b, pit pattern V)		
LST-NG flat with no demarcated area and no signs of SMI	Consider en bloc resection first. If not, careful inspection of surface/pit pattern and vascular pattern (<i>e.g.</i> , JNET2a)				

EMR: Endoscopic mucosal resection; G: Granular type; JNET: Japan Narrow Band Imaging Expert Team; LST: Laterally spreading tumor; NG: Nongranular type; SMI: Submucosal invasion.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.113 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Risk of submucosal invasion.

applied to the tissue by the snare: boiling (cells burst resulting in cutting tissue) and coagulation. If there is more current per unit of area (current density), then more heat is produced; therefore, the smaller the area of tissue trapped into the snare, a lesser amount of power is needed to heat the tissue.

Electrosurgical cutting is produced when a continuous alternating current with more than 200 voltage peaks is applied to the tissue, raising very rapidly the intracellular fluid temperature and boiling the cells (so they burst) with steam formation. Electrosurgical coagulation is produced if the tissue is heated slowly by an intermittent electric current. The temperature rises within cells, the cells shrink, and the cellular proteins coagulate, turning the tissue white (like the effect of heating the albumin of an egg). However, if current application to the tissue continues, then it produces carbon and smoke. This thermal damage may obscure the specimen margins on pathological evaluation.

If the current used has less than 200 voltage peaks, then the effect would be a superficial "pure coagulation" (e.g., SOFT COAG mode in ICC 200 and VIO 300D; ERBE, Tüebingen, Germany). If the current used has more than 200 voltage peaks and is activated 10% or less of the time (of the duty cycle, the fraction of time current flows each second that the activating pedal is depressed), then it would produce a deep coagulation (FORCED COAG mode of ERBE has 4% duty cycle). Even the "purest" cutting current can have some coagulation effect in the tissue around the cutting area where there is not enough heating to boil the cells but to dehydrate and coagulate proteins. Thus, the more cutting or coagulating effect would depend on the duty cycle. The more time energy is delivered by pushing the pedal, the greater the heat is produced and the chances of having a thermal-related complication, such as deep muscle layer injury or perforation.

To perform an EMR, alternating cutting and coagulating output is very useful (e.g., in the ENDOCUT mode of ERBE that alternates cutting current with SOFT COAG). For ERBE VIO 300, it would be recommended to use ENDO CUT Q effect 3 (cut duration 1, cut interval 6) for cutting and SOFT COAG Effect 4 (max. watts 80) for snare tip soft coagulation. The power settings (if they are not self-regulated by the electrosurgical units) should be adapted to the instrument used according to the manufacturer's recommendation, and it is recommended to use the lowest power that will allow the resection [18].



Once we have set the mode and power, we can control by closing the snare on the area of tissue to resect (smaller area, less current needed for tissue cell burst) and the time we deliver that power to the tissue by pressing the pedal. The timing of the pedal is also very important during ESD.

MATERIALS

Endoscope

Nowadays, endoscopes with optical narrow band technology using "blue light" to display the mucosa and vessels in high contrast, such as NBI (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan), Blue Light Imaging (Fujifilm, Tokyo, Japan) or i-scan Optical Enhancement (Pentax, Tokyo, Japan), should be used for endoscopic assessment of the lesion prior to resection, especially if there is optical magnification, to rule out signs of SMI[19].

Olympus has recently incorporated new postprocessing functions in the EVIS X1 system that includes extended depth of field and texture and color enhancement imaging that improves the visibility using white light endoscopy and red dichromatic imaging that enhances the visibility of deep blood vessels and bleeding. These functions could help diagnose and manage complications.

To facilitate resection for polyps in the rectosigmoid area and proximal colon, a gastroscope and a pediatric colonoscope or a short colonoscope may be used, respectively^[20]. New colonoscopes like the RetroView™ EC34-i10T, PCF-H190TL/I EVIS EXERA III (Olympus) and Eluxeo EC-740TM/TL [Treier Endoscopie (part of the Duomed Group), Beromünster, Switzerland] provide excellent maneuverability due to a smaller bending radius of the distal tip, and 210° deflection is ideal for the detection and treatment of hard-to-reach lesions.

CO,

CO₂ insufflation is highly recommended for therapeutic colonoscopy. It reduces pain after EMR of LSTs, which might be a cause of admission, especially in patients with a long duration of polypectomy^[21].

Injection solution

A solution mixed with a blue dye is commonly used. The submucosal solution could be a crystalloid like normal saline solution or a colloid solution like glycerol or a succinylated gelatin. The inexpensive succinylated gelatin (gelafusine, gelafundin) was shown to be superior to saline solution requiring fewer injections, resections and an overall reduced EMR time[22]. A meta-analysis showed that use of viscous solutions during EMR leads to higher rates of en bloc resection and lower rates of residual lesions compared with normal saline solution especially with colonic polyp greater than 2 cm[23]. Nonetheless, research to determine the ideal submucosal injection is still ongoing.

Eleview® (Cosmo Pharmaceuticals, Dublin, Ireland), ORISETM gel (Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA, United States) and LiftUp® (Endotherapuetics, Australia) are synthetic solutions that were specifically designed to provide a submucosal cushion of optimal height and duration [24,25]. When compared to normal saline solution, Eleview® has demonstrated better cushion-forming ability and a duration of lift of up to 45 min. A double-blind randomized controlled trial comparing Eleview® with saline showed that the mean injected volume was significantly lower, and there was a trend towards shorter procedure and a lower number of resection pieces with this new solution. Despite all these advantages, larger, multicenter, prospective controlled trials are required to compare performance of Eleview[®], ORISETM gel and LiftUp[®] to other available viscous submucosal solutions for EMR and ESD.

An inert dye such as indigo carmine (or alternatively methylene blue) is added to stain the submucosal layer blue and facilitate the delineation of the lesion margins. The authors do not use adrenaline for submucosal injection, but diluted adrenaline (1/100000-1/300000) could be added according to the preferences of the endoscopist^[26].

Transparent cap

The distal cap attachment may contribute to stabilize the tip of the scope, improve visualization of the operative field and facilitate resecting lesions in difficult locations^[27]. They are especially useful to create tension of submucosal fibers during ESD. Conic shaped short ST hood may be useful for nonlifting and other complex lesions when access to submucosal space could be difficult.

Premedication

Deep sedation is preferred by the authors for EMR or underwater EMR (UEMR). Prophylactic antibiotics should be considered in cases of EMR or ESD of LST in the distal rectum (as drainage bypasses the liver) especially when a large resection defect (\geq 4 cm) is expected[28]. Consider buscopan or glucagon to reduce bowel peristalsis during the procedure.

Snares

The choice of a specific snare may rely on size and morphology of the lesion, its location, the endoscopist technique and preference or what type of snare is familiar. There are some snares that



combine different sizes and shapes, but no clear benefit of one shape over the other has been demonstrated^[2]. In cases of cold EMR, a dedicated cold snare is recommended. For hot EMR and UEMR, the authors' preference is a rounded stiff snare 15 mm for most cases.

ESD knives

Like the choice of snare, it may depend on the lesion and the endoscopist preference. There are many types of ESD knives, but it is highly recommended to have water-jet or water injection capability to save time during dissection.

APPROACH

Endoscopic preoperative optical diagnosis

The most important step is to provide a good endoscopic diagnosis of the lesion, to be sure that the endoscopic resection would have a curative intention. The only way the endoscopic resection will be curative is if all the neoplastic cells are within the lesion we resect, even if they are malignant cells. But if there is a distant spread of the neoplastic tissue (e.g., lymphatics), then the treatment will not be curative. By endoscopic inspection we can predict the risk of deep SMI, telling us that there could be a risk of lymph node metastases. That is why during preoperative evaluation the endoscopist should rule out signs of deep SMI.

The endoscopist should use the best scope (better if there is magnification or dual focus with optical narrow band "blue light" technology), use Paris classification to describe the morphology of the lesion and assess demarcated areas of risk of SMI, such as the nodular and depressed areas. This assessment should focus on pit pattern and vascular pattern.

The JNET Classification was proposed in 2016 according to NBI magnifying endoscopy[6]. It consists of the following four categories, combining vessel and surface patterns: Type 1, the hyperplastic polyp or sessile serrated adenoma/polyp with "invisible" vessel pattern with regular dark or white spots similar to surrounding normal mucosa; Type 2A, the adenoma with low grade dysplasia, with regular vessels (in caliber and distribution) and surface pattern (corresponding to pit pattern III or IV); Type 2B, the adenoma with high grade dysplasia, or sometimes shallow submucosal cancer, with moderately distorted vessels and irregular or obscure surface pattern (corresponding to pit pattern Vi); and Type 3, an invasive cancer with amorphous areas with markedly distorted vessels or avascular areas.

However, in a retrospective study from prospectively collected records (*n* = 1402 lesions), Type 2B presented low sensitivity (42%) even among expert Japanese endoscopists. Therefore, some authors have suggested that Type 2B requires further investigation using pit pattern diagnosis to differentiate the Vi (irregular; superficial SMI) and Vn (non-structural; deep SMI)[29].

If there is a high suspicion of deep SMI, the patient should undergo a surgical procedure or an endoscopic technique for en bloc resection. It is also very important to delimitate the margins of the lesion, especially if it is a serrated adenoma.

In the LST-G homogeneous type (Paris 0-IIa) of any size, the risk of deep SMI is very low, which makes EMR almost always suitable[2-4,15].

EMR

"Classic" EMR is based on inject and resect technique (Table 2). It may be helpful for en bloc resection of lesions up to 2 cm and for piecemeal resection in bigger LSTs. For piecemeal resection 10 mm to 15 mm snares are usually recommended. For cold EMR, a specific cold snare is recommended. For a successful piecemeal EMR the resection should be performed in a systematic manner, sequentially from the first point of resection or entry in the submucosal plane, including 2-3 mm of apparently normal mucosa at the borders and including the edge of the advancing mucosal defect to avoid islands and bridges of neoplastic tissue.

The final mucosal defect should be checked for signs of injury or residual tissue. It is useful to use a topical submucosal chromoendoscopy with indigo carmine to rule out deep injury. It can be injected or sprayed superficially over the defect with the needle catheter close. The submucosa would pick up the blue color. If there is muscle layer exposed, then it would remain unstained [4,30].

After finishing piecemeal EMR, snare tip coagulation of the normal appearing margins and mucosal defect using SOFT COAG 80W is beneficial as it can reduce 4-fold the rate of residual or recurrent adenoma[4,30,31] even after en bloc EMR.

UEMR

UEMR, described by Nett et al[32] in 2012, has been shown to enable safe resection of LST. UEMR is performed by aspirating all the gas from the colonic lumen and instilling water or saline to fill the cavity. The colonic lesion "floats" in a lumen filled with fluid, and the muscularis propria retains a circular configuration and does not follow involutions of the mucosa and submucosa even during peristaltic contractions (Figure 3), making it easier to snare the lesion[33] (Table 2).



Table 2 Steps for el	ndoscopic mucosal resection of laterally spreading tumors
Steps for endoscop	ic resection
(1) Endoscopic evaluation	Using Paris classification, pit pattern and vascular pattern to characterize the lesions and define the risk of deep SMI
(2) Strategy	Decide en bloc vs piecemeal resection according to risk of SMI. Consider patient position and gravity
(3) EMR technique	
Injection	Needle tangential to the plane. Inject whilst "stabbing" the mucosa helps accurately find the SM plane. Use a dynamic injection technique
Resection	Put the area to resect ideally between 5-6 o'clock (with colonoscope); accommodate the snare over the lesion and push "down," aspirate to decrease tension and maximize tissue capture; close the snare tightly; check for mobility and degree of closure of the snare handle (usually < 1 cm distance between thumb and fingers), be sure there is no muscle trapped, otherwise release the tissue (in case of doubt, open and close the snare to "drop out" possible muscular entrapment); press the pedal to resect
Wash and check mucosal defect	Check the mucosal defect produced to rule out signs of muscle layer damage or perforation
Hemostasis	If there is mild intraprocedural bleeding, try first snare tip soft coagulation. If necessary, coagulating forceps or clips can be helpful
Systematic inject and resect	Continue resection injecting when necessary to maintain submucosal cushion. Resect 2-3 mm of normal mucosa to ensure margins. Try not to leave islands or bridges between resections
(4) UEMR technique	
Water filling	Aspirate all the gas and fill the lumen of the working space with water or saline (turning off insufflation may help) to create a gravity-free environment
Resection	Put the area to resect ideally between 5-6 o'clock (with colonoscope); accommodate the snare over the lesion "torque and crimp" and push "down" to get the floating lesion inside the snare; aspirate and irrigate more water to help the capture of the tissue; close the snare tightly and separate the tissue from the wall. Press the pedal to resect. Underwater, higher outputs might be needed for resection/coagulation due to the heat sink effect
Wash and check mucosal defect	Check the mucosal defect produced to rule out signs of muscle layer damage or perforation. As no dye is used to stain the submucosa, the operator should become familiarized with the aspect of the "transparent" fibers
Hemostasis	In cases of jet bleeding gas insufflation might be needed to find the bleeding point
Systematic gas aspiration water irrigation and resection	Continue resection aspirating gas or irrigating water when necessary. Resect 2-3 mm of normal mucosa to ensure margins. Try not to leave islands or bridges between resections
(5) Final inspection	Check the scar to rule out residual neoplastic tissue or signs of deep injury. In cases of piecemeal resection, thermal ablation with the tip of the snare (Soft COAG 80 W) to coagulate the mucosal borders of the scar reduces risk of recurrence
(6) Specimen retrieval and assessment	Consider using a net for retrieval. Big nodules should be sent separately if it was piecemeal resection

EMR: Endoscopic mucosal resection; SM; Submucosal; SMI: Submucosal invasion; UEMR: Underwater endoscopic mucosal resection

In recent years, meta-analysis has supported that UEMR resection achieves a higher en bloc resection rate and less post-endoscopic resection recurrence compared to conventional EMR, especially when polyps greater than or equal to 20 mm are resected. In contrast, no significant differences were detected with respect to the occurrence of adverse events[34,35].

In daily clinical practice, UEMR is very useful due to its effectiveness, safety and easy learning. This technique can be used for the resection of scar lesions with no lifting, adjacent tattoo, incomplete resection attempts, lesions into a colonic diverticulum, in the ileocecal valve with ileal component and lesions with intra-appendicular involvement[36].

UEMR may also be useful for en bloc resection of pseudodepressed less than or equal to 2 cm LST-NG in which en bloc resection is mandatory due to the high risk of SMI[33].

Another advantage of UEMR is that it is a "reversible" technique. In the case that en bloc resection of a high-risk lesion does not seem feasible, all the water can be aspirated, and the technique can be changed either to ESD or EFTR.

EFTR

EFTR is an emerging technique for removal of complex colorectal lesions. Since the introduction of the full thickness resection device (FTRD; Ovesco Endoscopy AG, Tübingen, Germany) in Germany in 2014 [37] several studies have reported encouraging results on the short-term safety and efficacy of EFTR[38, 39].



Figure 3 During muscularis propria contraction, infolding of the 0-IIa + IIc lesion occurs. Citation: Uchima H, Colán-Hernández J, Binmoeller KF. Peristaltic contractions help snaring during underwater endoscopic mucosal resection of colonic non-granular pseudodepressed laterally spreading tumor. Dig Endosc 2021; 33: e74-6. Copyright @The Author(s) 2021. Published by John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd[33].

To perform an EFTR, the lateral margins of the lesion are first marked with the probe that is part of the set or by other means (e.g., snare tip coagulation or argon plasma). Thereafter, the colonoscope is retracted, and the FTRD is mounted and advanced to the target lesion. The lesion is then pulled into the resection cap with the grasping forceps. After deployment of the clip, the snare is closed, and the tissue is cut. To avoid unintended incorporation of organs next to the colonic wall, traction of the target lesion without suction is recommended, and when necessary, suction should be performed very gently and with caution. After resection, the specimen is recovered, and inspection of the resection site to check for the correct position of the over-the-scope clip is mandatory. For colonic lesions, prOVECAP (Ovesco Endoscopy, Tübingen, Germany), a cap similar in size to the FTRD cap, can be mounted on the instrument tip to evaluate accessibility to the target lesion. The keys to technical success are the right size of the lesion, performing correct traction and coordinated teamwork[40].

General indications for EFTR are residual adenoma after endoscopic resection, non-lifting sign adenoma, histological R1 resection (deep and lateral positive margins at histology), suspected T1 carcinoma, adenomas at difficult anatomic locations (appendiceal orifice, diverticulum, folds) and subepithelial lesions[38,39].

Among the indications for EFTR, we highlight the treatment of polyps with suspected malignancy due to its clinical impact because in most cases the acquired tissue allows an exact histologic risk stratification to assign patients individually to the best treatment and avoid surgery for low-risk lesions. In a retrospective multicenter study that included 64 patients with incomplete resection of malignant polyps, the performance of EFTR obviated the need for surgery in most of these patients (84%) by classifying them as low risk and therefore may be the method of choice for this indication [41].

A recent meta-analysis including nine studies conducted in European countries with 469 Lesions showed a pooled rate of technical success, full thickness resection and R0 resection of 94.0% (95%CI: 89.8%-97.3%), 89.5% (95%CI: 83.9%-94.2%) and 84.9% (95%CI: 75.1%-92.8%), respectively; a pooled estimate of bleeding, perforation and post-polypectomy syndrome of 2.2% (95%CI: 0.4%-4.9%), 0.19% (95%CI: 0.00-1.25%) and 2.3% (95%CI: 0.1%-6.3%), respectively and pooled rates of residual/recurrent adenoma and surgery for any reason of 8.5% (95%CI: 4.1%-14.0%) and 6.3% (2.4%-11.7%), respectively. These results show that EFTR with an FTRD system is efficient and safe for treating non-lifting and invasive colorectal lesions with conventional EMR and ESD criteria^[42]. Nonetheless, future studies are needed to investigate the role of EFTR in large colorectal lesions and specify its indications.

ESD

ESD was first described in Japan for the treatment of early gastric cancer and adopted for the treatment of colonic lesions. It is the only procedure that allows complete en bloc resection regardless of the size of the lesion.

It is a technically demanding procedure, requires a long learning curve and requires a longer procedure time than EMR[43]. Adverse events are more common for ESD than for EMR, with published perforation rates of about 5%[44]. Nevertheless, the safety profile is adequate because almost all ESD complications can be managed endoscopically, and the risk of surgery related to post-ESD complications (2%) is low [45].

It basically consists of entering the submucosal space, which is a virtual space that we will create with a solution injected into the submucosa. The classic technique includes marking the lesion to be resected and injecting a lifting agent into the submucosa at its periphery. Using the endoscopic knife, the mucosa is incised circumferentially, and the lesion is separated from the muscularis propria. Additional submucosal injections are performed as necessary to lift the central portion of the lesion to allow for complete resection. Other strategies for ESD have been described, such as pocket-creation method or tunnel^[46]. Traction is recommended for colonic lesions, *e.g.*, using rubber band-clip technique because it can significantly decrease the procedure time, increase the en bloc resection rate and the R0 resection rate[47].

There are several tips thoroughly commented on elsewhere in the literature[48].

Post-procedural care

If there is no complication during the procedure and there are no special risk factors, then the patient could be discharge within 1-3 h after EMR/UEMR or ESD of small lesions, or 24 h or less after EFTR. If there are symptoms, risk factors for complications or special situations (very large lesion), then a longer period of observation might be consider. If there is any sign of complication (pain with abdominal distension, vomiting, rectal bleeding, fever) perform a blood test and or computed tomography scan according to the clinical suspicion and act according to the results. If perforation with peritonitis is suspected, then surgery should be evaluated[49].

COMPLICATIONS

Deep mural injury and perforation

It is very important to differentiate post-polypectomy syndrome, a benign complication with a good prognosis in most cases that can be treated medically[50], secondary to excess coagulation and thermal injury of the colonic wall in which computed tomography scan may show a severe mural thickening with stratified enhancement pattern with surrounding infiltration but no air[51]. It is extremely important to recognize deep mural injury (DMI) signs such as the target sign during or immediately after finishing the EMR using the Sydney Classification of DMI (Table 3)[52].

The right colon (and cecum) is the thinner part of colon and might be more prone to complications such as perforation, but in one study it seemed that the transverse colon might have more incidence of DMI. The transverse colon is highly mobile, and it has a long mesentery. It is possible that the muscular propria could be more mobile and be trapped easily without "feeling" that we snare the muscular layer.

If there are signs of DMI, then an endoscopic treatment could be offered according to the experience of the endoscopist by using through-the-scope clips for iatrogenic perforations less than 1 cm and the use of the over-the-scope clip could be considered for defects 1-2 cm[53]. For larger iatrogenic perforations, endoscopic treatments with endoscopic suturing or a polyloop and clips method using a doublechannel or single-channel endoscope have been described [54,55].

Prophylactic clipping of muscular injury (target signs) might protect against delayed clinical perforation. If the perforation had leakage of colonic fluid, then a surgical approach might be a better option.

Bleeding

Bleeding is a frequent complication of EMR and ESD. Intraprocedural bleeding (IPB) is relatively common, being most of the time an auto limited event from cutting small capillary vessels or vessels that may require coagulation. The IPB rate in the literature is over 10%. In an observational multicenter study that analyzed data from EMR of sessile colorectal polyps greater than or equal to 20 mm in size (mean size: 35.5 mm) of 1172 patients, IPB was observed in 133 (11.3%)[56].

The small bleeding during procedure could be minimized by adding diluted adrenaline to the submucosal injection solution and could be treated with coagulating current using the tip of the snare (e.g., ERBE soft coagulation 80 W, snare tip soft coagulation), coagulating forceps or hemostatic clips[17].

IPB that requires endoscopic treatment is associated with a longer procedure time, higher risk of clinically significant post procedural bleeding and recurrence at first surveillance after piecemeal EMR [56].

Post procedural bleeding is also relatively frequent. In a prospective study involving 1039 patients after EMR, 6% had a clinically significant delayed post-polypectomy bleeding, 21% of them (13 patients) being unstable and 26% (16 patients) requiring blood transfusion. Most of the patients (55%) were managed conservatively, 44% underwent colonoscopy, and 1 patient required primary embolization and surgery^[57].



Table 3 Sydney Classification of deep mural injury				
Sydney Classification of deep mural injury				
Type 0	Normal defect. Blue mat appearance of obliquely oriented intersecting submucosal connective tissue fibers (with a blue dye such as indigo carmine or methylene blue)			
Type 1	MP visible but no mechanical injury ("Whale" sign)			
Type 2	Focal loss of the submucosal plane raising concern for MP injury or rendering the MP defect uninterpretable			
Type 3	MP injured, specimen target sign or defect mirror target sign identified			
Type 4	Actual hole within a white cautery ring, no observed contamination			
Type 5	Actual hole within a white cautery ring, observed contamination			

MP: Muscular propria.

To control the active bleeding after EMR or ESD, mechanical therapy (*e.g.*, through-the-scope/capmounted clips) and/or contact thermal coagulation are helpful. In cases of inadequate or failed hemostasis with ongoing bleeding, hemostatic topical agents can be used as a secondary treatment option[58].

The risk factors for clinically significant delayed post procedural bleeding include lesions larger than 3 or 4 cm, located in the proximal colon, elderly patients, patients with major comorbidities, taking antiplatelets and absence of use of epinephrine. Two scores have been published to predict the risk of delayed bleeding in two different populations, with similar results summarized in Table 4[59,60].

Prophylactic endoscopic coagulation with a coagulating forceps (with low-power coagulation) does not seem to significantly decrease the incidence of clinically significant post-EMR bleeding. Nonetheless, a recent meta-analysis has shown benefit when clipping polyps measuring greater than or equal to 20 mm, especially in the proximal colon[61].

In recent years, coverage agents have been developed to cover large mucosal defects that appear to be effective in the prevention of late complications, but randomized controlled trials and head-to-head comparative studies of shielding products are still needed[62].

RECURRENCE OR RESIDUAL NEOPLASTIC TISSUE AND SURVEILLANCE

Recurrence or residual neoplastic tissue after EMR can be easily solved endoscopically in most of cases during surveillance since treatment after first revision is usually successful.

Early recurrence of large conventional adenomas seems to be around 16% at first surveillance colonoscopy (SC), with a cumulative recurrence around 20% after second SC 1 year after and around 28% after 2 years. Large sessile serrated adenomas/polyp recurrence seems to be lower, at about 7% from 12 mo onwards[7].

First SC at 3-6 mo after piecemeal EMR of polyps greater than or equal to 20 mm is recommended for scar assessment and the intervals to the next colonoscopy at 1 year and then 3 years[4,30]. It has been published that after EMR of lesions smaller than 4 cm without significant intraprocedural bleeding (not requiring endoscopic treatment) and with low-grade dysplasia, the first SC can be safely scheduled at 18 mo. The Sydney EMR recurrence tool (Table 5) was developed to help predict the risk of recurrence after piecemeal EMR, with a 92% negative predictive value for recurrence at first SC, for Sydney EMR recurrence tool 0 lesions[63]. It is also very important to treat other synchronic lesions, clear the rest of the colon or rule out a serrated polyposis in cases of resection of large serrated lesions.

It is very important to carefully inspect the scar. The scar might be identified as a pale area with disruption of vascular pattern or fold convergence. All the edges and center of the scar should be interrogated, looking for a transition point where a non-neoplastic pit or vascular pattern turns into a neoplastic pattern (Kudo pit pattern, NBI International Colorectal Endoscopic and JNET classification) and being aware of post-EMR scar clip artifact using a high-definition endoscope with optical narrow band technology[64].

In surveillance cases with local recurrence, endoscopic resection with repeat EMR, snare or avulsion method can be performed, and ablation of the perimeter of the post-treatment site may be considered. If there is a retained clip in the scar, the procedure should be the same. In case there is a suspicious area of residual polyp, the retained clip should not prevent endoscopic resection of the residual tissue[4,30].

Table 4 Spanish Score for risk of bleeding after endoscopic mucosal resection						
	Age ≥ 75-yr-old	Lesion ≥ 40 mm	ASA III-IV	Location proximal to transverse colon	Aspirin	Clips
Yes	1	1	1	3	2	0
No	0	0	0	0	0	2
Risk of bleeding after EMR						
Low risk 0.6% (0.2%-1.8%)	0-3 points					
Medium risk 5.5% (3.8%-7.9%)	4-7 points					
Elevated risk 40% (21.8%-61.1%)	8-10 points					

ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists classification of physical health; EMR: Endoscopic mucosal resection.

Table 5 Sydney endoscopic mucosal resection recurrence tool			
Risk factor	Score		
LST size ≥ 40 mm	2		
IPB requiring endoscopic control	1		
High-grade dysplasia	1		
Total	4		
Cumulative incidence of EDR% (standard error)			
SERT = 0	9.8% (2.2); 6 mo FU		
	11.6% (2.5); 18 mo FU		
SERT = 1-4	23.0% (2.5); 6 mo FU		
	36.3% (3.2); 18 mo FU		

EDR: Endoscopically determined recurrence; FU: Follow-up; IBP: Intraprocedural bleeding; LST: Laterally spreading tumor; SERT: Sydney endoscopic mucosal resection recurrence tool.

SPECIAL AND PROBLEMATIC SITUATIONS

The actual problems of EMR are the treatment of fibrotic tissues or non-lifting tissues as well as difficult areas for endoscopic resection.

Peri/intra-appendicular orifice lesions

In this scenario, EMR is a technical challenge because of difficult endoscopic access due to the narrow lumen of the appendix and thin colonic wall at the base of the cecum, which means a high risk of perforation. Nonetheless in expert hands, it is a safe and effective treatment, but if more than 50% of the circumference of the appendicular orifice (AO) is involved, then surgery should be considered[65]. As it is a narrow area, injection must be small to avoid narrowing the working field, and use of mini snares is helpful.

UEMR has been shown to enable safe resection of AO lesions, especially those limited to the rim. In a series of 27 consecutive patients with AO adenomas (median size 15 mm, range 8-50 mm), 89% successful resection was achieved, with 59% of lesions being resected en bloc. Post-polypectomy syndrome occurred in 7% of cases. No other complications occurred, and over a median follow-up of 29 wk only 10% of patients (n = 2) had residual adenoma present[66].

With underwater submersion, the appendix can partially evert into the cecal lumen, and the colonic lesion "floats" in a lumen filled with water. This allows endoscopic resection without previous submucosal injection, which makes lesions that affect the AO more accessible to endoscopic resection. To maximize tissue capture, contraction of the muscularis propria followed by the torque-and-crimp technique can be expected with the open loop[32]. In cases of residual tissue deep in the AO, a combination of air suction and more water infusion can help to evert residual tissue, making it accessible for snare resection[36].

ESD for lesions located in close proximity to the AO remains a challenging technique. In a retrospective study that included 76 lesions, en bloc resection was achieved in 72 (94.7%) and median tumor size was 36 mm (10-110 mm). One patient experienced intraoperative perforation, was treated by



clip closure, later developed appendicitis and underwent emergency ileocecal surgical resection; another patient experienced postoperative appendicitis and recovered with antibiotic treatment. Despite the challenges of working in the region of the cecum and AO, this study demonstrates that ESD performed by skilled and experienced endoscopists can be a safe and effective technique[67].

EFTR is another endoscopic treatment option. In a multicenter study in Germany that included 50 lesions, with mean size of 18 mm, EFTR was technically successful in 48 (96%), and R0 resection was achieved in 32 patients (64%). Post interventional appendicitis occurred in 7 patients (14%) during follow-up, and conservative treatment was sufficient in half of the cases [68]. The authors believe that the EFTR of appendicular lesions is a promising modality in a certain group of patients, but further studies are required to prospectively evaluate the feasibility and safety of this technique.

Islands or bridges of neoplastic tissue during EMR

A new injection and a mini/small snare should be tried. If it is not possible to snare, then sometimes the suction pseudopolyp technique or precutting with the tip of the snare around the non-lifting area may help. Otherwise, cold avulsion with forceps and snare tip soft coagulation/ablation of the scar area seems to be helpful in small areas of benign residual tissue. In this situation, UEMR and band ligation with or without resection can also be performed.

Scarred lesions

If it is not possible to resect with the inject and resect technique, then the non-lifting part of the lesion could be resected by cold avulsion (forceps), pre-cutting EMR[69], UEMR, ESD, EFTR[42] or surgery (the latter especially if there are suspicious areas of SMI). The same recommendation would apply to fibrotic lesions secondary to tattoo, multiple biopsies, the biology of the lesion or SMI, showing nonlifting sign, "jet sign" or canyoning. The authors find UEMR especially useful in this situation for benign lesions. As it is a "reversible" technique, if it is not suitable, then another technique like ESD or EFTR could be performed during the same session. If there is suspicion of malignancy, then surgery or EFTR might be preferable.

LST at the ileocecal valve

It is very important to define the borders of the lesion and if the ileum is involved, then sometimes a cap is helpful^[27]. In cases of classic EMR, the amount of submucosal injection should be small if there is a flat lesion over the ileocecal valve to avoid excessive tension in the submucosal cushion since it is very easy that the snare slips while closing in this situation. A mini snare may be helpful when the ileum is involved. It is a safe procedure, and stenosis after EMR seems to be rare. Although it is complex, successful EMR seems to be greater than 90% in experienced hands. Extensive involvement of the terminal ileum or both ileocecal valve lips are associated with EMR failure[70]. UEMR is a good option, and the one preferred by the authors at this location.

Anorectal lesions

Because of the innervation in distal rectum, the use of long-acting local anesthetic (ropivacaine or bupivacaine) in the submucosal injectate (avoiding intravascular injection and requiring cardiac monitoring) for submucosal injection around the anorectal region and prophylactic antibiotics should be considered^[28]. The use of a gastroscope for increased mobility and retroflexion may be helpful. It is safe to perform the endoscopic resection over the dentate line and hemorrhoidal columns. When performing ESD at this location, the operator should be aware that there could be muscular fibers on the submucosal layer on this location (it is the exception in the gastrointestinal tract).

Tough colonoscopy

It is a subjective term, which covers different situations, such as scope instability. Working using retroversion (easier with a gastroscope or a pediatric colonoscope) might stabilize the endoscope facilitating the resection sometimes. In the proximal colon, a distal attachment such as Endocuff or using a balloon enteroscope or a double balloon platform (Dilumen, Lumendi, Westport, Conn, United States) might help to stabilize the scope.

CONCLUSION

There are different endoscopic techniques for the resection of complex colorectal LST that the therapeutic colonoscopist should be aware of. EMR (inject and resect) is useful for most colorectal benign lesions. UEMR is a very useful technique since it avoids the need for submucosal injection. It might be a very good alternative in non-lifting lesions or in difficult locations like ileocecal valve, AO, narrow sigmoid or peridiverticular area where there is a narrow space where injection could make the access more difficult. ESD is the only technique that allows en bloc resection regardless of the size of the lesion, being especially useful for large LSTs that harbor risk for SMI, for example large LST with big



nodules in the rectosigmoid area. EFTR on the other hand is the technique that allows the deepest margins and because of that might be the best choice for endoscopic resection of less than 2.5 cm suspected malignant LST.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Castillo-Regalado E wrote the paper; Uchima H wrote and reviewed the paper.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflict of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Spain

ORCID number: Edgar Castillo-Regalado 0000-0002-2139-7321; Hugo Uchima 0000-0001-8411-4993.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: Asociación Española de Gastroenterología, 1646.

S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang H

REFERENCES

- Fernández-Esparrach G, Calderón Á, De-la-Peña J, Díaz-Tasende JB, Esteban JM, Gimeno-García AZ, Herreros-de-1 Tejada A, Martínez-Ares D, Nicolás-Pérez D, Nogales Ó, Ono A, Orive-Calzada A, Parra-Blanco A, Rodríguez-Muñoz S, Sánchez-Hernández E, Sánchez-Yague A, Vázquez-Sequeiros E, Vila J, López-Rosés L; Sociedad Española de Endoscopia Digestiva (SEED). Endoscopic submucosal dissection. Sociedad Española de Endoscopia Digestiva (SEED) clinical guideline. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2014; 106: 120-132 [PMID: 24852737 DOI: 10.4321/S1130-01082014000200007]
- Ferlitsch M, Moss A, Hassan C, Bhandari P, Dumonceau JM, Paspatis G, Jover R, Langner C, Bronzwaer M, Nalankilli K, 2 Fockens P, Hazzan R, Gralnek IM, Gschwantler M, Waldmann E, Jeschek P, Penz D, Heresbach D, Moons L, Lemmers A, Paraskeva K, Pohl J, Ponchon T, Regula J, Repici A, Rutter MD, Burgess NG, Bourke MJ. Colorectal polypectomy and endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 270-297 [PMID: 28212588 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-102569]
- Tanaka S, Kashida H, Saito Y, Yahagi N, Yamano H, Saito S, Hisabe T, Yao T, Watanabe M, Yoshida M, Saitoh Y, 3 Tsuruta O, Sugihara KI, Igarashi M, Toyonaga T, Ajioka Y, Kusunoki M, Koike K, Fujimoto K, Tajiri H. Japan Gastroenterological Endoscopy Society guidelines for colorectal endoscopic submucosal dissection/endoscopic mucosal resection. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 219-239 [PMID: 31566804 DOI: 10.1111/den.13545]
- Kaltenbach T, Anderson JC, Burke CA, Dominitz JA, Gupta S, Lieberman D, Robertson DJ, Shaukat A, Syngal S, Rex DK. Endoscopic Removal of Colorectal Lesions-Recommendations by the US Multi-Society Task Force on Colorectal Cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 486-519 [PMID: 32067745 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.01.029]
- 5 Zauber AG, Winawer SJ, O'Brien MJ, Lansdorp-Vogelaar I, van Ballegooijen M, Hankey BF, Shi W, Bond JH, Schapiro M, Panish JF, Stewart ET, Waye JD. Colonoscopic polypectomy and long-term prevention of colorectal-cancer deaths. N Engl J Med 2012; 366: 687-696 [PMID: 22356322 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1100370]
- 6 Sano Y, Tanaka S, Kudo SE, Saito S, Matsuda T, Wada Y, Fujii T, Ikematsu H, Uraoka T, Kobayashi N, Nakamura H, Hotta K, Horimatsu T, Sakamoto N, Fu KI, Tsuruta O, Kawano H, Kashida H, Takeuchi Y, Machida H, Kusaka T, Yoshida N, Hirata I, Terai T, Yamano HO, Kaneko K, Nakajima T, Sakamoto T, Yamaguchi Y, Tamai N, Nakano N, Hayashi N, Oka S, Iwatate M, Ishikawa H, Murakami Y, Yoshida S, Saito Y. Narrow-band imaging (NBI) magnifying endoscopic classification of colorectal tumors proposed by the Japan NBI Expert Team. Dig Endosc 2016; 28: 526-533 [PMID: 26927367 DOI: 10.1111/den.12644]
- 7 Pellise M, Burgess NG, Tutticci N, Hourigan LF, Zanati SA, Brown GJ, Singh R, Williams SJ, Raftopoulos SC, Ormonde D, Moss A, Byth K, P'Ng H, Mahajan H, McLeod D, Bourke MJ. Endoscopic mucosal resection for large serrated lesions in comparison with adenomas: a prospective multicentre study of 2000 lesions. Gut 2017; 66: 644-653 [PMID: 26786685 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2015-310249]
- Bronsgeest K, Huisman JF, Langers A, Boonstra JJ, Schenk BE, de Vos Tot Nederveen Cappel WH, Vasen HFA, Hardwick JCH. Safety of endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) of large non-pedunculated colorectal adenomas in the elderly. Int J Colorectal Dis 2017; 32: 1711-1717 [PMID: 28884225 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-017-2892-7]
- Kudo S, Kashida H, Nakajima T, Tamura S, Nakajo K. Endoscopic diagnosis and treatment of early colorectal cancer. World J Surg 1997; 21: 694-701 [PMID: 9276699 DOI: 10.1007/s002689900293]
- Kudo Se, Lambert R, Allen JI, Fujii H, Fujii T, Kashida H, Matsuda T, Mori M, Saito H, Shimoda T, Tanaka S, Watanabe 10 H, Sung JJ, Feld AD, Inadomi JM, O'Brien MJ, Lieberman DA, Ransohoff DF, Soetikno RM, Triadafilopoulos G, Zauber



A, Teixeira CR, Rey JF, Jaramillo E, Rubio CA, Van Gossum A, Jung M, Vieth M, Jass JR, Hurlstone PD. Nonpolypoid neoplastic lesions of the colorectal mucosa. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 68: S3-47 [PMID: 18805238 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.07.052]

- 11 Ichikawa Y, Nagashima Y, Morioka K, Akimoto K, Kojima Y, Ishikawa T, Goto A, Kobayashi N, Watanabe K, Ota M, Fujii S, Kawamata M, Takagawa R, Kunizaki C, Takahashi H, Nakajima A, Maeda S, Shimada H, Inayama Y, Ohno S, Endo I. Colorectal laterally spreading tumors show characteristic expression of cell polarity factors, including atypical protein kinase C λ/t , E-cadherin, β -catenin and basement membrane component. Oncol Lett 2014; 8: 977-984 [PMID: 25120645 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2014.2271]
- 12 Wang X, Li A, Guo Y, Wang Y, Zhao X, Xiang L, Han Z, Li Y, Xu W, Zhuang K, Yan Q, Zhong J, Xiong J, Liu S. iTRAQ-Based Proteomics Screen identifies LIPOCALIN-2 (LCN-2) as a potential biomarker for colonic lateral-spreading tumors. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 28600 [PMID: 27339395 DOI: 10.1038/srep28600]
- 13 Hiraoka S, Kato J, Tatsukawa M, Harada K, Fujita H, Morikawa T, Shiraha H, Shiratori Y. Laterally spreading type of colorectal adenoma exhibits a unique methylation phenotype and K-ras mutations. Gastroenterology 2006; 131: 379-389 [PMID: 16890591 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.04.027]
- Voorham QJ, Rondagh EJ, Knol DL, van Engeland M, Carvalho B, Meijer GA, Sanduleanu S. Tracking the molecular features of nonpolypoid colorectal neoplasms: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1042-1056 [PMID: 23649184 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.126]
- Bogie RMM, Veldman MHJ, Snijders LARS, Winkens B, Kaltenbach T, Masclee AAM, Matsuda T, Rondagh EJA, 15 Soetikno R, Tanaka S, Chiu HM, Sanduleanu-Dascalescu S. Endoscopic subtypes of colorectal laterally spreading tumors (LSTs) and the risk of submucosal invasion: a meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 263-282 [PMID: 29179230 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-121144]
- 16 Kim KO, Jang BI, Jang WJ, Lee SH. Laterally spreading tumors of the colorectum: clinicopathologic features and malignant potential by macroscopic morphology. Int J Colorectal Dis 2013; 28: 1661-1666 [PMID: 23934010 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-013-1741-6]
- 17 Marín-Gabriel JC, Romito R, Guarner-Argente C, Santiago-García J, Rodríguez-Sánchez J, Toyonaga T. Use of electrosurgical units in the endoscopic resection of gastrointestinal tumors. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 42: 512-523 [PMID: 31326105 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastrohep.2019.04.003]
- Morris ML, Tucker RD, Baron TH, Song LM. Electrosurgery in gastrointestinal endoscopy: principles to practice. Am J 18 Gastroenterol 2009; 104: 1563-1574 [PMID: 19491874 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2009.105]
- 19 Kodashima S, Fujishiro M. Novel image-enhanced endoscopy with i-scan technology. World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 1043-1049 [PMID: 20205272 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i9.1043]
- Voudoukis E, Tribonias G, Tavernaraki A, Theodoropoulou A, Vardas E, Paraskeva K, Chlouverakis G, Paspatis GA. Use 20 of a double-channel gastroscope reduces procedural time in large left-sided colonic endoscopic mucosal resections. Clin Endosc 2015; 48: 136-141 [PMID: 25844341 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2015.48.2.136]
- Kim SY, Chung JW, Kim JH, Kim YJ, Kim KO, Kwon KA, Park DK. Carbon dioxide insufflation during endoscopic 21 resection of large colorectal polyps can reduce post-procedure abdominal pain: A prospective, double-blind, randomized controlled trial. United European Gastroenterol J 2018; 6: 1089-1098 [PMID: 30228898 DOI: 10.1177/2050640618776740]
- Moss A, Bourke MJ, Metz AJ. A randomized, double-blind trial of succinylated gelatin submucosal injection for 22 endoscopic resection of large sessile polyps of the colon. Am J Gastroenterol 2010; 105: 2375-2382 [PMID: 20717108 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.319]
- Yandrapu H, Desai M, Siddique S, Vennalganti P, Vennalaganti S, Parasa S, Rai T, Kanakadandi V, Bansal A, Titi M, Repici A, Bechtold ML, Sharma P, Choudhary A. Normal saline solution versus other viscous solutions for submucosal injection during endoscopic mucosal resection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 693-699 [PMID: 27940101 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.12.003]
- 24 Lisotti A, Marocchi G, Calì A, Fusaroli P. Endoscopic mucosal resection of large colonic laterally spreading tumors using a dedicated viscous solution for submucosal injection (ORISE gel): a short case series (with video). Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 33: 650-654 [PMID: 33323756 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.000000000002014]
- Wedi E, Koehler P, Hochberger J, Maiss J, Milenovic S, Gromski M, Ho N, Gabor C, Baulain U, Ellenrieder V, Jung C. 25 Endoscopic submucosal dissection with a novel high viscosity injection solution (LiftUp) in an ex vivo model: a prospective randomized study. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E641-E646 [PMID: 31058206 DOI: 10.1055/a-0874-1844]
- 26 Rivero-sanchez L, Ortiz O, Pellise M. Chromoendoscopy Techniques in Imaging of Colorectal Polyps and Cancer : Overview and Practical Applications for Detection and Characterization. Tech Innov Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 23: 30-41 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tige.2020.10.006]
- Lew D, Kashani A, Lo SK, Jamil LH. Efficacy and safety of cap-assisted endoscopic mucosal resection of ileocecal valve 27 polyps. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E241-E246 [PMID: 32118098 DOI: 10.1055/a-1068-2161]
- 28 La Regina D, Mongelli F, Fasoli A, Lollo G, Ceppi M, Saporito A, Garofalo F, Di Giuseppe M, Ferrario di Tor Vajana A. Clinical Adverse Events after Endoscopic Resection for Colorectal Lesions: A Meta-Analysis on the Antibiotic Prophylaxis. Dig Dis 2020; 38: 15-22 [PMID: 31408875 DOI: 10.1159/000502055]
- 29 Kobayashi S, Yamada M, Takamaru H, Sakamoto T, Matsuda T, Sekine S, Igarashi Y, Saito Y. Diagnostic yield of the Japan NBI Expert Team (JNET) classification for endoscopic diagnosis of superficial colorectal neoplasms in a large-scale clinical practice database. United European Gastroenterol J 2019; 7: 914-923 [PMID: 31428416 DOI: 10.1177/2050640619845987]
- Hassan C, Antonelli G, Dumonceau JM, Regula J, Bretthauer M, Chaussade S, Dekker E, Ferlitsch M, Gimeno-Garcia A, Jover R, Kalager M, Pellisé M, Pox C, Ricciardiello L, Rutter M, Helsingen LM, Bleijenberg A, Senore C, van Hooft JE, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Quintero E. Post-polypectomy colonoscopy surveillance: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline - Update 2020. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 687-700 [PMID: 32572858 DOI: 10.1055/a-1185-3109]
- Klein A, Tate DJ, Jayasekeran V, Hourigan L, Singh R, Brown G, Bahin FF, Burgess N, Williams SJ, Lee E, Sidhu M, Byth K, Bourke MJ. Thermal Ablation of Mucosal Defect Margins Reduces Adenoma Recurrence After Colonic



Endoscopic Mucosal Resection. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 604-613.e3 [PMID: 30296436 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.10.003]

- Nett A, Binmoeller K. Underwater Endoscopic Mucosal Resection. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2019; 29: 659-673 32 [PMID: 31445689 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2019.05.004]
- 33 Uchima H, Colán-Hernández J, Binmoeller KF. Peristaltic contractions help snaring during underwater endoscopic mucosal resection of colonic non-granular pseudodepressed laterally spreading tumor. Dig Endosc 2021; 33: e74-e76 [PMID: 33710689 DOI: 10.1111/den.13952]
- 34 Ni DQ, Lu YP, Liu XQ, Gao LY, Huang X. Underwater vs conventional endoscopic mucosal resection in treatment of colorectal polyps: A meta-analysis. World J Clin Cases 2020; 8: 4826-4837 [PMID: 33195650 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v8.i20.4826]
- 35 Tziatzios G, Gkolfakis P, Triantafyllou K, Fuccio L, Facciorusso A, Papanikolaou IS, Antonelli G, Nagl S, Ebigbo A, Probst A, Hassan C, Messmann H, Higher rate of en bloc resection with underwater than conventional endoscopic mucosal resection: A meta-analysis. Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 958-964 [PMID: 34059445 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2021.05.001]
- Uchima H, Colan-Hernandez J, Caballero N, Marín I, Calafat M, Luna D, Moreno V. Underwater endoscopic mucosal resection of an adenomatous lesion with deep extension into the appendiceal orifice. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 334-335 [PMID: 32659810 DOI: 10.1055/a-1202-1192]
- Schmidt A, Damm M, Caca K. Endoscopic full-thickness resection using a novel over-the-scope device. Gastroenterology 37 2014; 147: 740-742.e2 [PMID: 25083605 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.07.045]
- 38 Aepli P, Criblez D, Baumeler S, Borovicka J, Frei R. Endoscopic full thickness resection (EFTR) of colorectal neoplasms with the Full Thickness Resection Device (FTRD): Clinical experience from two tertiary referral centers in Switzerland. United European Gastroenterol J 2018; 6: 463-470 [PMID: 29774161 DOI: 10.1177/2050640617728001]
- Andrisani G, Soriani P, Manno M, Pizzicannella M, Pugliese F, Mutignani M, Naspetti R, Petruzziello L, Iacopini F, 39 Grossi C, Lagoussis P, Vavassori S, Coppola F, La Terra A, Ghersi S, Cecinato P, De Nucci G, Salerno R, Pandolfi M, Costamagna G, Di Matteo FM. Colo-rectal endoscopic full-thickness resection (EFTR) with the over-the-scope device (FTRD[®]): A multicenter Italian experience. Dig Liver Dis 2019; 51: 375-381 [PMID: 30377063 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2018.09.030]
- 40 Hageman L, Strebus J, van der Spek BW. Endoscopische 'full-thickness'-resectie van colorectale poliepen [Endoscopic full-thickness resection of colorectal polyps]. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd 2015; 160: A9903 [PMID: 27142502]
- Kuellmer A, Mueller J, Caca K, Aepli P, Albers D, Schumacher B, Glitsch A, Schäfer C, Wallstabe I, Hofmann C, Erhardt 41 A, Meier B, Bettinger D, Thimme R, Schmidt A; FTRD study group. Endoscopic full-thickness resection for early colorectal cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 1180-1189.e1 [PMID: 30653939 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.12.025]
- 42 Li P, Ma B, Gong S, Zhang X, Li W. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic full-thickness resection in the colon and rectum using an over-the-scope device: a meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 249-259 [PMID: 31953724 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07387-w]
- Arezzo A, Passera R, Marchese N, Galloro G, Manta R, Cirocchi R. Systematic review and meta-analysis of endoscopic submucosal dissection vs endoscopic mucosal resection for colorectal lesions. United European Gastroenterol J 2016; 4: 18-29 [PMID: 26966519 DOI: 10.1177/2050640615585470]
- 44 De Ceglie A, Hassan C, Mangiavillano B, Matsuda T, Saito Y, Ridola L, Bhandari P, Boeri F, Conio M. Endoscopic mucosal resection and endoscopic submucosal dissection for colorectal lesions: A systematic review. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2016; 104: 138-155 [PMID: 27370173 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2016.06.008]
- Thorlacius H, Rönnow CF, Toth E. European experience of colorectal endoscopic submucosal dissection: a systematic 45 review of clinical efficacy and safety. Acta Oncol 2019; 58: S10-S14 [PMID: 30724676 DOI: 10.1080/0284186X.2019.1568547
- 46 Havashi Y, Miura Y, Yamamoto H. Pocket-creation method for the safe, reliable, and efficient endoscopic submucosal dissection of colorectal lateral spreading tumors. Dig Endosc 2015; 27: 534-535 [PMID: 25708068 DOI: 10.1111/den.12465]
- Tsuji K, Yoshida N, Nakanishi H, Takemura K, Yamada S, Doyama H. Recent traction methods for endoscopic 47 submucosal dissection. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 5917-5926 [PMID: 27468186 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i26.5917]
- 48 Saito Y, Abe S, Inoue H, Tajiri H. How to Perform a High-Quality Endoscopic Submucosal Dissection. Gastroenterology 2021; 161: 405-410 [PMID: 34089735 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2021.05.051]
- Wagner KT, Fung E. Polypectomy Techniques. Surg Clin North Am 2020; 100: 1049-1067 [PMID: 33128879 DOI: 49 10.1016/j.suc.2020.08.001
- 50 Kim SY, Kim HS, Park HJ. Adverse events related to colonoscopy: Global trends and future challenges. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 190-204 [PMID: 30670909 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i2.190]
- 51 Shin YJ, Kim YH, Lee KH, Lee YJ, Park JH. CT findings of post-polypectomy coagulation syndrome and colonic perforation in patients who underwent colonoscopic polypectomy. Clin Radiol 2016; 71: 1030-1036 [PMID: 27085213 DOI: 10.1016/j.crad.2016.03.010]
- 52 Burgess NG, Bassan MS, McLeod D, Williams SJ, Byth K, Bourke MJ. Deep mural injury and perforation after colonic endoscopic mucosal resection: a new classification and analysis of risk factors. Gut 2017; 66: 1779-1789 [PMID: 27464708 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2015-309848]
- Paspatis GA, Arvanitakis M, Dumonceau JM, Barthet M, Saunders B, Turino SY, Dhillon A, Fragaki M, Gonzalez JM, 53 Repici A, van Wanrooij RLJ, van Hooft JE. Diagnosis and management of iatrogenic endoscopic perforations: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Position Statement - Update 2020. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 792-810 [PMID: 32781470 DOI: 10.1055/a-1222-3191]
- 54 Ryu JY, Park BK, Kim WS, Kim K, Lee JY, Kim Y, Park JY, Kim BJ, Kim JW, Choi CH. Endoscopic closure of iatrogenic colon perforation using dual-channel endoscope with an endoloop and clips: methods and feasibility data (with videos). Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 1342-1348 [PMID: 30604267 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-06616-7]
- 55 Castillo-Regalado E, Huertas C, Torrealba L, Hombrados M, Figa M, Busquets D, Uchima H. Endoscopic full-thickness resection in the rectum closed with PolyLoop-and-clips method using single-channel endoscope. Endoscopy 2022; 54:



E24-E25 [PMID: 33607659 DOI: 10.1055/a-1352-2356]

- 56 Burgess NG, Metz AJ, Williams SJ, Singh R, Tam W, Hourigan LF, Zanati SA, Brown GJ, Sonson R, Bourke MJ. Risk factors for intraprocedural and clinically significant delayed bleeding after wide-field endoscopic mucosal resection of large colonic lesions. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 651-61.e1 [PMID: 24090728 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.09.049]
- 57 Burgess NG, Williams SJ, Hourigan LF, Brown GJ, Zanati SA, Singh R, Tam W, Butt J, Byth K, Bourke MJ. A management algorithm based on delayed bleeding after wide-field endoscopic mucosal resection of large colonic lesions. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 1525-1533 [PMID: 24480678 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2014.01.026]
- 58 Triantafyllou K, Gkolfakis P, Gralnek IM, Oakland K, Manes G, Radaelli F, Awadie H, Camus Duboc M, Christodoulou D, Fedorov E, Guy RJ, Hollenbach M, Ibrahim M, Neeman Z, Regge D, Rodriguez de Santiago E, Tham TC, Thelin-Schmidt P, van Hooft JE. Diagnosis and management of acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 850-868 [PMID: 34062566 DOI: 10.1055/a-1496-8969]
- 59 Albéniz E, Fraile M, Ibáñez B, Alonso-Aguirre P, Martínez-Ares D, Soto S, Gargallo CJ, Ramos Zabala F, Álvarez MA, Rodríguez-Sánchez J, Múgica F, Nogales Ó, Herreros de Tejada A, Redondo E, Pin N, León-Brito H, Pardeiro R, López-Roses L, Rodríguez-Téllez M, Jiménez A, Martínez-Alcalá F, García O, de la Peña J, Ono A, Alberca de Las Parras F, Pellisé M, Rivero L, Saperas E, Pérez-Roldán F, Pueyo Royo A, Eguaras Ros J, Zúñiga Ripa A, Concepción-Martín M, Huelin-Álvarez P, Colán-Hernández J, Cubiella J, Remedios D, Bessa I Caserras X, López-Viedma B, Cobian J, González-Haba M, Santiago J, Martínez-Cara JG, Valdivielso E, Guarner-Argente C; Endoscopic Mucosal Resection Endoscopic Spanish Society Group. A Scoring System to Determine Risk of Delayed Bleeding After Endoscopic Mucosal Resection of Large Colorectal Lesions. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 1140-1147 [PMID: 27033428 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.03.021]
- 60 Bahin FF, Rasouli KN, Byth K, Hourigan LF, Singh R, Brown GJ, Zanati SA, Moss A, Raftopoulos S, Williams SJ, Bourke MJ. Prediction of Clinically Significant Bleeding Following Wide-Field Endoscopic Resection of Large Sessile and Laterally Spreading Colorectal Lesions: A Clinical Risk Score. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 1115-1122 [PMID: 27296942 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.235]
- Bishay K, Meng ZW, Frehlich L, James MT, Kaplan GG, Bourke MJ, Hilsden RJ, Heitman SJ, Forbes N. Prophylactic 61 clipping to prevent delayed colonic post-polypectomy bleeding: meta-analysis of randomized and observational studies. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 1251-1262 [PMID: 33751224 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08398-x]
- Lorenzo-Zúñiga V, Bustamante-Balén M, Pons-Beltrán V. Prevention of late complications with coverage agents in 62 endoscopic resection of colorectal lesions: Current landscape in gastrointestinal endoscopy. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 1563-1568 [PMID: 33958843 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i15.1563]
- 63 Tate DJ, Desomer L, Klein A, Brown G, Hourigan LF, Lee EY, Moss A, Ormonde D, Raftopoulos S, Singh R, Williams SJ, Zanati S, Byth K, Bourke MJ. Adenoma recurrence after piecemeal colonic EMR is predictable: the Sydney EMR recurrence tool. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 647-656.e6 [PMID: 27908600 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.11.027]
- Kandel P, Brand EC, Pelt J, Ball CT, Chen WC, Bouras EP, Gomez V, Raimondo M, Woodward TA, Wallace MB; EMR SCAR Group. Endoscopic scar assessment after colorectal endoscopic mucosal resection scars: when is biopsy necessary (EMR Scar Assessment Project for Endoscope (ESCAPE) trial). Gut 2019; 68: 1633-1641 [PMID: 30635409 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-316574]
- Tate DJ, Desomer L, Awadie H, Goodrick K, Hourigan L, Singh R, Williams SJ, Bourke MJ. EMR of laterally spreading lesions around or involving the appendiceal orifice: technique, risk factors for failure, and outcomes of a tertiary referral cohort (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1279-1288.e2 [PMID: 29309777 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.12.018]
- Binmoeller KF, Hamerski CM, Shah JN, Bhat YM, Kane SD. Underwater EMR of adenomas of the appendiceal orifice 66 (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 638-642 [PMID: 26375437 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.08.079]
- 67 Jacob H, Toyonaga T, Ohara Y, Tsubouchi E, Takihara H, Baba S, Yoshizaki T, Kawara F, Tanaka S, Ishida T, Hoshi N, Morita Y, Umegaki E, Azuma T. Endoscopic submucosal dissection of cecal lesions in proximity to the appendiceal orifice. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 829-836 [PMID: 27467815 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-110396]
- 68 Schmidbaur S, Wannhoff A, Walter B, Meier B, Schäfer C, Meining A, Caca K. Risk of appendicitis after endoscopic fullthickness resection of lesions involving the appendiceal orifice: a retrospective analysis. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 424-428 [PMID: 32894866 DOI: 10.1055/a-1227-4555]
- Yoshida N, Inoue K, Dohi O, Yasuda R, Hirose R, Naito Y, Murakami T, Ogiso K, Inada Y, Inagaki Y, Morinaga Y, 69 Kishimoto M, Itoh Y. Efficacy of precutting endoscopic mucosal resection with full or partial circumferential incision using a snare tip for difficult colorectal lesions. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 871-876 [PMID: 31307100 DOI: 10.1055/a-0956-6879]
- 70 Ponugoti PL, Broadley HM, Garcia J, Rex DK. Endoscopic management of large ileocecal valve lesions over an 18-year interval. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E1646-E1651 [PMID: 31788547 DOI: 10.1055/a-0990-9035]



WŨ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 129-141

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.129

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle microforceps biopsy and needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy increase detection of potentially malignant pancreatic cystic lesions: A single-center study

Carlos Robles-Medranda, Juan I Olmos, Miguel Puga-Tejada, Roberto Oleas, Jorge Baquerizo-Burgos, Martha Arevalo-Mora, Raquel Del Valle Zavala, Joao Autran Nebel, Daniel Calle Loffredo, Hannah Pitanga-Lukashok

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Altonbary AY, Egypt; Ryozawa S, Japan; Sugimoto M, Japan

Received: July 27, 2021 Peer-review started: July 27, 2021 First decision: November 11, 2021 Revised: December 15, 2021 Accepted: February 27, 2022 Article in press: February 27, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022



Carlos Robles-Medranda, Juan I Olmos, Miguel Puga-Tejada, Roberto Oleas, Jorge Baquerizo-Burgos, Martha Arevalo-Mora, Raquel Del Valle Zavala, Joao Autran Nebel, Daniel Calle Loffredo, Hannah Pitanga-Lukashok, Gastroenterology and Endoscopy Division, Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas, Guayaquil 090505, Ecuador

Corresponding author: Carlos Robles-Medranda, FASGE, MD, Chief Doctor, Gastroenterology and Endoscopy Division, Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas, Av. Abel Romero Castillo y Av. Juan Tanca Marengo, Torre Vitalis, Mezanine 3, Guayaquil 090505, Ecuador. carlosoakm@yahoo.es

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Currently, there is insufficient data about the accuracy in the diagnosing of pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs), especially with novel endoscopic techniques such as with direct intracystic micro-forceps biopsy (mFB) and needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy (nCLE).

AIM

To compare the accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) and associated techniques for the detection of potentially malignant PCLs: EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA), contrast-enhanced EUS (CE-EUS), EUS-guided fiberoptic probe cystoscopy (cystoscopy), mFB, and nCLE.

METHODS

This was a single-center, retrospective study. We identified patients who had undergone EUS, with or without additional diagnostic techniques, and had been diagnosed with PCLs. We determined agreement among malignancy after 24-mo follow-up findings with detection of potentially malignant PCLs via the EUSguided techniques and/or EUS-guided biopsy when available (EUS malignancy detection).

RESULTS



A total of 129 patients were included, with EUS performed alone in 47/129. In 82/129 patients, EUS procedures were performed with additional EUS-FNA (21/82), CE-EUS (20/82), cystoscopy (27/82), mFB (36/82), nCLE (44/82). Agreement between EUS malignancy detection and the 24mo follow-up findings was higher when associated with additional diagnostic techniques than EUS alone [62/82 (75.6%) vs 8/47 (17%); OR 4.35, 95%CI: 2.70-7.37; P < 0.001]. The highest malignancy detection accuracy was reached when nCLE and direct intracystic mFB were both performed, with a sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, negative predictive value and observed agreement of 100%, 89.4%, 77.8%, 100% and 92.3%, respectively (P < 0.001 compared with EUS-alone).

CONCLUSION

The combined use of EUS-guided mFB and nCLE improves detection of potentially malignant PCLs compared with EUS-alone, EUS-FNA, CE-EUS or cystoscopy.

Key Words: Pancreatic cysts; Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration; Confocal microscopy; Image-guided biopsy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This retrospective study compared the accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) and associated techniques such as EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA), contrast-enhanced EUS (CE-EUS), EUS-guided fiberoptic probe cystoscopy (cystoscopy), EUS-guided direct intracystic micro-forceps biopsy (mFB), and EUS-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy (nCLE) for the detection of potentially malignant pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) in 129 patients. Patients were allocated to three cohorts: those evaluated via EUS alone; via EUS-FNA, CE-EUS and/or cystoscopy; and with mFB plus nCLE. We observed that combining EUS, mFB, and nCLE had a statistically significant improved detection of potentially malignant PCLs compared to any of the evaluated techniques alone.

Citation: Robles-Medranda C, Olmos JI, Puga-Tejada M, Oleas R, Baquerizo-Burgos J, Arevalo-Mora M, Del Valle Zavala R, Nebel JA, Calle Loffredo D, Pitanga-Lukashok H. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-theneedle microforceps biopsy and needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy increase detection of potentially malignant pancreatic cystic lesions: A single-center study. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 129-141 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/129.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.129

INTRODUCTION

The incidence of pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) is rising mainly in elderly patients^[1]. Therefore, early detection of potentially malignant PCLs increases the possibility of a curative approach. Current American Gastroenterological Association guideline recommends magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) to assess PCLs[2]. For the same purpose, the revised Fukuoka guideline recommend computerized tomography (CT), MRI or MRCP, keeping endoscopic ultrasound guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) for intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) evaluation[3]. Nevertheless, both guidelines showed an unsatisfactory pooled sensitivity for malignant PCLs of 64% and 59%, respectively[4].

EUS is the most sensitive diagnostic method for detecting potentially malignant pancreatic lesions with an 88.5% sensitivity; yet it holds a 52.9% specificity and a higher inter-observer variability. Thus, EUS alone has very low diagnosability capacity [5-7]. Similarly, a considerable number of PCLs cannot be characterized by CT, MRI or MRCP alone[8,9]. EUS-guided diagnostics techniques increase EUS accuracy for differentiating PCLs, namely: (1) EUS-FNA; (2) Contrast-enhanced EUS (CE-EUS); (3) Fiberoptic probe cystoscopy (cystoscopy); (4) EUS-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy (mFB); and (5) EUS-guided confocal laser endomicroscopy (nCLE)[9].

EUS-FNA allows biopsy of suspicious lesions and cytological and biochemical cystic fluid analysis [7]. Whereas, CE-EUS help to differentiate between solid vs PCLs, by detecting enhanced septa or nodules present within cystic lesions[10]. Through-the-needle fiberoptic probe cystoscopy requires a 19gauge needle guided by EUS to locate and enter the PCL. Then, the preloaded fiberoptic probe is advanced, allowing visualization of the cyst content as cystic wall features[11]. The microforceps device samples tissue from the cyst's wall, septations, and/or mural nodules and thus increase cellular yield [12]. Furthermore, nCLE characterizes PCLs type by imaging the intact cyst architecture, targeting

abnormal areas and reducing unnecessary sampling of surrounding tissue, with a diagnostic accuracy of 80% to 95%[8].

Given the poor prognosis of malignant pancreatic lesions, determining the best diagnostic approach for early detection of potential malignancy among the variety of newly available EUS-related technology is essential. Therefore, we aimed to compare the accuracy of EUS for detection of potentially malignant PCLs when it is performed alone, EUS-FNA, CE-EUS or cystoscopy and associated with novel EUS-related techniques: mFB and nCLE. We hypothesize that EUS-guided through-the-needle mFB and nCLE may increase malignancy detection during EUS assessment of pancreatic cysts.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

The following is an observational, analytic, longitudinal, retrospective cohort and single-center study performed at the Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas (IECED), a tertiary center in Ecuador. The study protocol and informed consent documents were approved by the institutional review board, and the study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Selected patients signed corresponding informed written consent for healthcare purposes.

Population selection

Records from patients older than 18 years of age who underwent EUS at IECED from January 2013 to March 2018 were extracted from the institutional database. Cases with non-pancreatic lesions were excluded. Patients were allocated to three cohorts: (1) Patients who had been evaluated via EUS alone; (2) Patients who had been evaluated with EUS-FNA, CE-EUS and/or cystoscopy; and (3) Those evaluated with novel EUS-related techniques: mFB and nCLE.

Endoscopic techniques malignancy criterion for pancreatic cystic lesions

Due to sparse cellularity of acquired specimens, several complementary clinical, radiological, and imaging techniques are required to achieve PCLs definitive diagnosis. PCLs with potential to progress to malignancy mainly IPMN, mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN), and neuroendocrine tumors (c-NET) with cystic degeneration. Identifying malignancy features for these lesions with EUS, CE-EUS, cystoscopy, nCLE, FNA, and mFB include the following:

EUS: Presenting two out of the three following characteristics was considered as increased risk for malignancy criteria: main pancreatic duct dilation between 5-9 mm (10 mm high risk stigmata for malignancy), PCLs size > 3 cm, and mural nodules presence[3,13].

CE-EUS: A thick/hyper-enhancing wall/septum, enhancing solid component within a cyst, or an enhancing mural nodule favors malignancy criterion. Furthermore, there is a radiological correlation between pancreatic duct communication and IPMN diagnosis, but not MCN. Also, main duct type IPMNs hold a higher risk of malignancy transformation than branch duct type IPMNs (up to 68% vs 22%, respectively). MCN may show peripheral calcifications within multilocular septate lesions[3,14].

Cystoscopy: Cloudy fluid and a smooth cyst wall identify MCN, while finger-like projections and a mucin cloud are perceived with IPMN through single-operator cholangioscopy (SOC)[11,14].

nCLE: Prone to malignancy lesions may depict epithelial or vascular patterns in nCLE[5,8,11,13,15]. nCLE Epithelial patterns: MCN show epithelial borders with a flat mosaic appearance (single or multiple layers of epithelial bands). IPMN exhibit dark rings and papillary projections. c-NET portray a trabecular pattern (fibrous bands separating cells nests). nCLE Vascular patterns: MCN, IPMN and cystic-NET may show a branched pattern; IPMN and MCN may also display a rope-ladder pattern[5].

EUS-FNA and EUS-mFB are resources for tissue sample extraction. For these techniques, cytology should be assessed in the context of radiological and clinical findings[3,11,14]. Low and high-grade IPMN dysplasia should be distinguished as the latter may easily become invasive. Low-grade IPMN: may resemble normal gastric epithelium. High-grade IPMN may show a cell size \leq 12 µm, hypo/hyperchromasia, background necrosis, nuclear irregularity, large single vacuolated cells, and increased nuclear to cytoplasmic ratio[14].

IPMNs histologic examinations exhibit four possible morphologies: gastric (columnar cells lining papillae with basally located nuclei rich in apical mucin), intestinal (similar morphology to colonic villous adenomas with cigar shaped nuclei and variable apical mucin amount), pancreaticobiliary (more complex papillae composed of rounded nuclei cuboidal cells with some prominent nucleoli), and oncocytic (complex papillae lined with round cells with granular eosinophilic cytoplasm and prominent central nucleoli)[3,14].

MCNs also display low and high-grade dysplasia features. While bland mucin-containing epithelium honeycomb sheets are seen with low-grade MCNs, a complex papillary structure with smooth nuclear contour mucin-containing cells, inconspicuous nucleoli, and fine chromatin is found in high-grade



MCNs. On histologic examination, MCNs show focally flat o cuboidal lining and tall mucin-containing epithelium, with a densely ovarian-type stroma wall that positively stains for progesterone/estrogen receptors, calretinin, and inhibin[3,14].

C-NET aspirate display classic endocrine morphology (pseudorosettes, isolated, and loosely cohesive groups of round/polygonal cells with finely stippled chromatin round nucleus)[5,11,14,15]. Immunostains (chromogranin, CD10, vimectin, and β -catenin cytoplasmic expression) provide a definitive diagnosis^[14].

Endoscopic techniques methods

Three experienced endosonographers (C.R-M., J.O., R.V.) performed all EUS evaluations, under general anesthesia with patients in the supine position and use of antibiotic prophylaxis. EUS procedures were performed with a linear-array video echoendoscope (EG-3870 UTK, Pentax Medical, Montalve, NJ, United States) attached to an ultrasound console (HI VISION Avius®, Hitachi Medical Systems, Steinhaus, Switzerland). Indication of EUS-related techniques was based on endosonographers discretion. Although more techniques are available to perform on larger cysts (> 3 cm).

Endoscopic ultrasound fine needle aspiration: EUS-FNA was performed with a 19-gauge needle (Expect™ Slimline, Boston Scientific, Malborough, United States) (Figure 1A). The cystic fluid was examined for tumor markers (amylase, lipase, carcinoembryonic antigen levels).

Contrast enhanced endoscopic ultrasound: To display cystic wall and nodule vascularization, 4.8 mL of SonoVue® (Braccio, Milan, Italy) was used for CE-EUS. Cystic wall and nodule vascularization were defined as visible contrast enhancer bubble movement within the cystic wall, septum, and nodules (Figure 1B), and were referred for further diagnosis with EUS-FNA.

Cystoscopy: Examinations were performed by using a linear-array video echoendoscope attached to an ultrasound console, as previously described. A SOC fiber optic probe (Legacy SpyGlass® fiber optic, Boston Scientific, Marlborough, United States) was inserted through the 19-gauge needle into the cystic cavity to observe the intracystic wall and contents (Figure 1C).

EUS-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy: The target lesion was identified under EUS and punctured with a 19-gauge FNA needle. With the needle inside the lesion, the stylet was removed, and the micro forceps (Moray™ micro forceps, STERIS, Mentor, United States) were inserted through the needle for tissue sampling. Two to three bites of biopsy specimens were taken with each pass of the micro forceps. The tissue acquisition was visually confirmed and directly placed on formalin containers for pathologic evaluation.

EUS-guided confocal laser endomicroscopy: After EUS examination, patients were intravenously injected with 5 mL of 10% fluorescein (BioGlo®, Sofar Productos, Bogota, Colombia) 2 to 3 min before nCLE imaging. CLE was performed using the AQ-Flex nCLE miniprobe (Cellvizio, Mauna Kea Technologies, Paris, France). The probe was advanced through the locking device into the 19-gauge needle. The preloaded needle was advanced under EUS guidance into the PCL. The tip of the nCLE probe was placed in contact with the intracystic epithelium, and intracystic endomicroscopic images were captured (Video 1and Video 2). After image acquisition, the nCLE probe was withdrawn, and the PCL was aspirated.

Data abstraction

Demographic, clinic, endoscopic and histopathological and 24-mo follow-up data were obtained from the institutional database and phone calls when necessary. The study endpoint was to determine agreement between detection of potentially malignant in PCLs (EUS malignancy detection) and malignancy after 24-mo follow-up. EUS malignancy detection was defined based on procedure findings (EUS-alone, CE-EUS, cystoscopy and/or nCLE) reported on endoscopic records, as well as EUS-FNA and/or EUS-mFB aquired biopsy results when available. PCLs were classified as malignant (MCN, IPMN and c-NET) according to Fukuoka criteria. This data was recovered by two endoscopists (C.R.M. and H.P-L.). Malignancy after 24-mo follow-up was based on clinical outcomes, endoscopic surveillance, or surgical specimen histopathology when available. This data was recovered by two general practitioners (R.O. and J.B-B.) and a general surgeon (D.C-L.) who were blinded to information concerning to EUS malignancy detection.

Interobserver agreement

An offline interobserver analysis (IOA) of the EUS criteria (EUS borders, lobularity, wall, microcyst component, diagnosis, and level of confidence) was performed by three endoscopists (J.O., R.V. and J.N.) using a randomly selected EUS image set (n = 111 cases) collected by C.R-M.

Statistical analysis

Technical considerations: Final database was consolidated and encrypted by M.A-M. Data analysis was performed by IECED Institutional Biostatistician (M.P-T.) using R v.4.0 (R Foundation for Statistical





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.129 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Case No. 13: A 77 years old woman with a pancreatic cyst lesion corresponding to an intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm. The lesion exhibited malignancy criteria at endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) and related techniques. A: EUS identifying a 4 cm pancreatic cyst lesion with mural nodules (yellow arrow); B: Mural nodule with hyper-enhancing at EUS (green arrow) shown in contrast-enhanced EUS; C: EUS-guided cystoscopy using a digital probe showing vascularity (red arrow) of a pancreatic macrocystic lesion filled with clear fluid.

Computing, Vienna, Austria). A P-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Sample size calculation: We considered a 100% specificity of EUS + nCLE for the prediction of potentially malignant PCLs, with a 35% disease prevalence (6/31 mucinous cystic neoplasm and 5/31 IPMNs) for defining the sample size (16). We estimated a sample size of 25 patients for each cohort, with an α and β -error of 5% and 20% respectively, and an 80% statistical power.

Descriptive analysis: Numeric variables were described through the mean ± SD or median (minimummaximun range) in accordance with statistical distribution (Kolmógorov-Smirnov test). Categorical variables were described with frequency (%), and 95%CI when corresponding. Descriptions about techniques combination was summarized on a Venn Diagram (17).

Inferential analysis: Observed agreement between EUS malignancy detection and malignancy after 24mo follow-up was established. The statistical association between EUS alone or EUS with an additional endoscopic technique *vs* the positive observed agreement described above was determined by binary logistic regression [odds ratio (OR)]. A univariate analysis was performed for each individual technique. Those with a significant association were entered into the multivariate analysis. The overall diagnostic accuracy for malignancy detection was determined for each diagnostic procedure which shown significance on multivariate analysis, considering a 24-mo follow-up as gold standard. Overall diagnostic accuracy comprehended calculation of sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), positive likelihood ratio, negative likelihood ratio, and observed agreement. For multivariate analysis discrimination, we estimated the corresponding area under the receiver operating characteristics (AUROC) curves and contrasting using the DeLong's test for two ROC curves. The IOA of the EUS criteria was performed using Fleiss' kappa score (κ) calculation and interpreted based on Landis and Koch criteria.

RESULTS

Patient selection

A total of 2812 patients were referred to our unit for diagnostic EUS along study period. Of these, 856 had pancreatic lesions, of which 129 patients with PCLs were included for analysis (n = 129) (Figure 2).

Baseline characteristics

The median age of the 129 patients with PCLs was 69 years, and 69.8% patients were female. The most frequent pancreatic cyst location was the head of the pancreas (35.7%). Younger patients were significantly evaluated with EUS and an additional novel technique (mFB and/or nCLE) in comparison to those evaluated with EUS alone, EUS-FNA, CE-EUS or cystoscopy (P < 0.001). Cysts size above 30 mm were reported among patients evaluated with EUS and an additional novel technique (46.3%) compared with general cohort (27.1%; P < 0.001). There were no statistically significant differences when comparing gender and PCLs location between patients evaluated with EUS alone and those evaluated with EUS plus additional diagnostic techniques (Table 1).

EUS was performed with an additional diagnostic technique in 82/129 patients: EUS-FNA [21/82 (25.6%)], CE-EUS [20/82 (24.4%)], cystoscopy [27/82 (32.9%)], mFB [36/82 (43.9%)], and nCLE [44/82 (53.7%)]. More than one diagnostic technique was performed in a sample proportion (Figure 3). A 100% technical success was reached, with no documented adverse events for any of the performed procedures.

Saishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com
Table 1 Baseline characteristics and clinical 24-mo follow-up outcome of included patients									
	Total (<i>n</i> = 129)	EUS alone (<i>n</i> = 47)	EUS + FNA/CE/ Cystoscopy (<i>n</i> = 28)	EUS + mFB/nCLE (novel techniques) (<i>n</i> = 54)	P value				
Age (yr), median (range)	69 (26-97)	71 (29-97)	78 (49-92)	59 (27-97)	< 0.001 ^a				
Sex (female), <i>n</i> (%)	90 (69.8)	33 (70.2)	19 (67.0)	38 (70.4)	0.9694 ^b				
Pancreatic cyst location, n (%)					0.6258 ^b				
Uncinate process	3 (2.3)			3 (5.6)					
Head	46 (35.7)	17 (36.2)	9 (32.1)	20 (37.0)					
Neck	13 (10.1)	3 (6.4)	4 (14.3)	6 (11.1)					
Body	36 (27.9)	14 (29.8)	8 (28.6)	14 (25.9)					
Tail	31 (24.0)	13 (27.7)	7 (25.20)	11 (20.4)					
Cyst size (mm), n (%)									
< 10 mm	33 (25.6)	29 (61.7)	1 (3.6)	3 (5.6)	< 0.001 ^b				
10-30 mm	61 (47.3)	16 (34.0)	19 (67.9)	26 (48.1)					
> 30 mm	35 (27.1)	2 (4.3)	8 (28.6)	25 (46.3)					
Additional endoscopic procedure used for diagnos	is ¹ , n (%)				-				
EUS-FNA	21 (16.3)		17 (60.7)	4 (7.4)					
CE-EUS	20 (15.5)		11 (39.3)	9 (16.7)					
Cystoscopy	27 (20.9)		1 (3.6)	26 (48.1)					
mFB	36 (27.9)			36 (66.7)					
nCLE	44 (34.1)			44 (81.5)					
Pancreatic cyst diagnosis, n (%)					< 0.001 ^b				
Malignant ²	81 (62.8)	46 (97.9)	19 (67.9)	16 (29.6)					
Mucinous cystadenocarcinoma	6 (4.7)	1 (2.1)	4 (14.3)	1 (1.9)					
Mucinous cystadenoma	4 (3.1)		1 (3.6)	3 (5.6)					
Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm	70 (54.3)	45 (95.7)	14 (50.0)	11 (20.4)					
Neuroendocrine	1 (0.8)			1 (1.9)					
Non-malignant ²	48 (37.2)	1 (2.1)	9 (32.1)	38 (70.4)					
Serous cystadenoma	46 (35.7)	1 (2.1)	9 (32.1)	36 (66.7)					
Pseudocysts	2 (1.6)			2 (3.7)					
24-mo follow-up, <i>n</i> (%)					0.0351 ^b				
Malignant	28 (21.7)	7 (14.9)	11 (39.3)	10 (18.5)					
Non-malignant	101 (78.3)	40 (85.1)	17 (60.7)	44 (81.5)					
Positive observed agreement between EUS- guided biopsy <i>vs</i> 24-mo follow-up for malignancy detection, <i>n</i> (%)	70 (54.3)	8 (17.0)	18 (64.3)	44 (81.5)	< 0.001 ^b				

^aKruskal-Wallis rank sum test.

^bPearson's Chi-squared test.

¹Additional endoscopic procedures are not mutually exclusive.

²Cases with histopathological confirmation met the Fukuoka criteria.

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EUS-FNA: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration; Cystoscopy: Fiberoptic probe cystoscopy; nCLE: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy; mFB: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy; CE-EUS: Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound.

> According to the PCLs EUS findings and guided biopsy when available (n = 53), potentially malignant PCLs were detected in 81/129 (62.8%) patients, and the most frequent lesion among this group was IPMN [70/129 (54.3%)]. In the nonmalignant group [48/129 (37.2%)], 46 cases were serous cystadenomas (Table 1). Observed agreement between EUS malignancy detection and malignancy after





Figure 2 Population study flowchart. ¹Numbers of techniques were not mutually exclusive. Endoscopic ultrasound could be combined with more than one other technique, as shown on the illustrated Venn diagram in Figure 3. EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EUS-FNA: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration; Cystoscopy: Fiberoptic probe cystoscopy; nCLE: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy; mFB: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy; CE-EUS: Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound; M: Malignancy.

24-mo follow-up was higher in patients evaluated with EUS plus at least one additional novel technique (mFB and/or nCLE), followed by EUS-FNA, CE-EUS and or cystoscopy; than in patients evaluated with EUS alone [42/55 (80.0%) *vs* 18/27 (66.7%) *vs* 8/47 (17%), respectively; OR 4.35, 95%CI: 2.70-7.37; P < 0.001].

Univariable and multivariable analysis

Independently, there was a positive statistical association and observed agreement for EUS malignancy detection with cystoscopy, mFB or nCLE, and 24-mo follow-up. EUS-FNA and CE-EUS exhibited a positive but nonsignificant association; whereas EUS alone only presented a negative significantly association [OR 0.066 (0.025-0.157; P < 0.001)] when considering the agreement between EUS malignancy detection and malignancy after 24-mo follow-up as an outcome.

Through multivariate analysis, we confirmed that malignancy detection was significantly more accurate with nCLE [OR 8.441 (2.698-33.081; P < 0.001)] and mFB [OR 3.425 (1.104-11.682; P = 0.038)] than cystoscopy [OR 0.622 (0.125-2.813; P = 0.541)] (Table 2).

Diagnostic accuracy for determining malignancy

EUS alone was performed in 47 cases and had a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV of 100%, 3%, 15%, and 100%, respectively. EUS-FNA, CE-EUS, and/or cystoscopy was performed in 28 cases and had a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV of 91%, 47% 53% and 89%, respectively. EUS with nCLE and mFB yielded similar results for sensitivity (89% *vs* 88%), specificity (86% *vs* 82%), PPV (62% *vs* 58%) and NPV (97% *vs* 96%). When the three techniques were simultaneously performed (EUS with nCLE and mFB, *n*)



Table 2 Association between different additional performed techniques vs a positive observed agreement for malignancy diagnosis among endoscopic ultrasound and endoscopic ultrasound-related techniques vs 24-mo follow-up [OR (95%Cl; P value)]

	Univariate analysis ¹	Multivariate analysis ¹
EUS alone ($n = 47$)	0.066 (0.025-0.157; < 0.001)	
EUS-FNA ($n = 21$)	2.409 (0.905-7.182; 0.091)	
CE-EUS $(n = 20)$	1.694 (0.642-4.811; 0.298)	
Cystoscopy ($n = 27$)	4.950 (1.862-15.695; 0.003)	0.622 (0.125-2.813; 0.541)
mFB ($n = 36$)	6.625 (2.667-19.024; < 0.001)	3.425 (1.104-11.682; 0.038)
nCLE (<i>n</i> = 44)	10.489 (4.242-30.125; < 0.001)	8.441 (2.698-33.081; < 0.001)

¹Positive observed agreement: In 70/129 (54.3%) there was a positive agreement between endoscopic ultrasound *vs* 24-mo follow-up for a malignant and non-malignant diagnosis.

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EUS-FNA: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration; Cystoscopy: Fiberoptic probe cystoscopy; nCLE: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy; mFB: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy; CE-EUS: Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.129 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Venn diagram describing distribution of additional diagnostic techniques performed in the studied population. EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EUS-FNA: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration; Cystoscopy: Fiberoptic probe cystoscopy; nCLE: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy; mFB: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy; CE-EUS: Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound.

= 26), the diagnostic accuracy analysis showed that the sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV were 100%, 89%, 78%, and 100%, respectively. MCC identified a good correlation between EUS malignancy detection and malignancy after the 24-mo follow-up through different techniques. Nonetheless, EUS paired with nCLE and mFB showed the highest agreement (MCC = 0.83) (Table 3).

Detection of potentially malignant PCLs using EUS alone reached a 51.3% AUROC (P = 0.3599; moderate agreement). Meanwhile, EUS-guided mFB, nCLE or/and mFB reached an 87.3% AUROC (P < 0.001), 84.8% (P < 0.001) and 94.7% (P < 0.001), respectively. In addition, nCLE reached a greater AUROC in comparison to EUS alone (P < 0.001) (Figure 4A). Moreover, a significantly higher AUROC was described for combined EUS-guided nCLE and mFB in comparison to EUS-FNA/CE-EUS/cystoscopy (94.7% vs 69%, P = 0.044) (Figure 4B).

Interobserver agreement

In the secondary IOA performed by three experienced endoscopists, the κ values in EUS borders, lobularity, wall, microcyst component, diagnosis, and level of confidence were as follows: 0.12 (poor agreement), 0.08 (poor agreement), 0.04 (poor agreement), 0.29 (fair agreement), 0.21 (fair agreement), and 0.06 (poor agreement) respectively.

Zaisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Overall diagnostic accuracy for determining malignancy [% (95%CI)]										
	EUS alone (<i>n</i> = 47)	EUS + FNA/CE/ Cystoscopy (<i>n</i> = 28)	EUS + mFB (<i>n</i> = 36)	EUS + nCLE (<i>n</i> = 44)	EUS + nCLE + mFB (<i>n</i> = 26)					
Sensitivity	7/7; 100.0% (59.3- 100.0)	10/11; 90.9% (58.7-99.8)	7/8; 87.5% (47.3-99.7)	8/9; 88.8%; (51.8-99.7)	7/7; 100.0% (59.0-100.0)					
Specificity	1/40; 2.5% (0.1-13.2)	8/17; 47.1% (22.9-72.3)	23/28; 82.1% (63.1- 93.9)	30/35; 85.7% (69.7- 95.2)	17/19; 89.4% (66.9-98.7)					
PPV	7/46; 15.2% (6.3-28.9)	10/19; 52.6% (28.9-75.6)	7/12; 58.3% (27.7-84.8)	8/13; 61.5% (31.6-86.1)	7/9;77.8% (40.0-97.1)					
NPV	1/1; 100.0% (2.5- 100.0)	8/9; 88.9% (51.8-99.7)	23/24; 95.8% (78.9- 99.8)	30/31; 97% (83-100)	17/17; 100.0% (80.5- 100.0)					
PLR	1.03 (0.98-1.08)	1.72 (1.06-2.79)	4.90 (2.12-11.31)	6.22 (2.68-14.47)	9.50 (2.56-35.24)					
NLR	n/a	0.19 (0.03-1.34)	0.15 (0.02-0.96)	0.13 (0.02-0.83)	n/a					
Observed agreement	8/47 (17%); <i>P</i> = 0.672 ^a	18/28 (64.3%); <i>P</i> = 0.049 ^a	30/36 (83.3%); <i>P</i> < 0.001 ^a	38/44 (86.4%); <i>P</i> < 0.001 ^a	24/26 (92.3%); <i>P</i> < 0.001 ^a					
MCC	+ 0.06	+ 0.40	+ 0.61	+ 0.66	+ 0.83					
AU-ROC	51.3%; <i>P</i> = 0.359 ^b	69.0%; $P = 0.02^{b}$	84.8%; $P < 0.001^{b}$	87.3%; <i>P</i> < 0.001 ^b	94.7%; $P < 0.001^{b}$					

^aFisher's exact test for count data.

^bMann-Whitney U test.

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; nCLE: Confocal laser endomicroscopy; mFB: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy; PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value; PLR: Positive likelihood ratio; NLR: Negative likelihood ratio; MCC: Matthews correlation coefficient; AU-ROC: Area under the receiver operating characteristics curve; n/a: Not available.



Figure 4 Received operating characteristics describing overall diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound alone and in addition with fine needle aspiration or contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound, needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy and/or with direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy for detecting malignancy. A: Comparison among endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) alone vs additional diagnostic techniques; B: Comparison among EUS alone vs EUS + EUS-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy (nCLE) + EUS-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy (mFB). 1DeLong's test for two received operating characteristics (ROC) curves comparing EUS-alone area under the ROC curve (red line) with EUS + fine needle aspiration (FNA)/contrast-enhanced (CE) (orange line), EUS + nCLE (yellow line), EUS + mFB (blue line) and EUS + nCLE + mFB (green line). ²DeLong's test for two ROC curves comparing EUS + FNA/CE (orange line) with EUS + nCLE + mFB (green line). EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; FNA: Fine needle aspiration; Cystoscopy; Fiberoptic probe cystoscopy; nCLE: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy; mFB: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided through-the-needle direct intracystic micro forceps biopsy; CE: Contrast-enhanced.

DISCUSSION

Various clinically-available advanced EUS-guided diagnostic techniques have improved the accuracy of malignancy detection among PCLs; however, these techniques are not referenced in current guidelines, with unsatisfactory diagnostic accuracy in the risk stratification of potentially malignant PCLs[4].



To provide guidance on the relative accuracy and effectiveness of these new EUS-related techniques, we compared various additional endoscopic techniques during the EUS evaluation of PCLs. We evaluated the accuracy of EUS alone with more recent EUS-related techniques, namely EUS-FNA, cystoscopy, nCLE, mFB, and CE-EUS and found that the highest level of malignancy detection can be achieved when EUS is combined with both nCLE and direct intracystic mFB.

An increasing number of PCLs have been identified due to the growing use of complementary diagnostic techniques, such as CT and MRI; moreover, the malignancy potential of PCLs vary, and current diagnostic techniques cannot characterize the lesions with precision by their self[18-20]. Due to the malignancy potential, patients with pancreatic neoplasms are recommended to undergo resection therapy; however, for patients with a high risk of postsurgical complications, preoperative determination of malignancy is critical for management guidance.

In our study, EUS alone had a low agreement in comparison to the 24-mo follow-up. Also, in an offline interobserver agreement between three endosonographers, endoscopic criteria showed low agreement between operators, as previously described. Therefore, EUS itself should be complemented with additional endoscopic techniques for a more accurate detection of malignancy in PCLs.

Wang *et al*[21] demonstrated that EUS-FNA can accurately confirm the presence of malignancy but does not perform well at excluding malignant or premalignant pancreatic lesions. This procedure achieved a pooled sensitivity and specificity of 51%, 94%, respectively, for differentiating malignant lesions. In our study, which included 21/129 patients with pancreatic lesions for whom FNA was performed, we found that EUS-FNA did not achieve statistical significance in detecting malignancy with a modest agreement with the 24-mo follow-up; however, this may be due a limited number of cases in our cohort.

The DETECT trial revealed that a combination of through-the-needle cystoscopy and nCLE for PCLs under EUS was feasible, with a sensitivity of 90% for cystoscopy in the clinical diagnosis of MCNs, an 80% sensitivity for nCLE, and a 100% sensitivity for the combination of both[11]. In our study, we analyzed both techniques (separately and then combined) and obtained similar results – we obtained a sensitivity of 89% for EUS-guided-nCLE and 88% for EUS-guided through-the-needle cystoscopy; however, the sensitivity of EUS-guided nCLE combined with mFB was 78%. Additionally, in our cohort, we had more heterogenic lesions than in the DETECT trial, which was limited to mucinous lesions.

Haghighi *et al*[8] compared the diagnostic accuracy of nCLE and EUS-FNA, where nCLE was found to have a higher accuracy (87.5%), sensitivity (91.7%), and NPV (93.3%). In our cohort, 44/129 patients underwent nCLE, obtaining similar results (an 86.0% accuracy, an 89% sensitivity, and an NPV of 96%). Konda *et al*[22] reviewed 31 PCLs that were examined using nCLE, and showed a high specificity (100%) and PPV (100%); and an overall accuracy of 71%. In our study, we obtained a higher sensitivity (89%), NPV (96%) and accuracy (86%) probably owing to a higher number of cases.

EUS-nCLE and mFB exhibited an 86.4% and an 83.3% agreement for PCLs malignancy detection, probably due to a better *in vivo* cyst component evaluation and guided tissue acquisition. EUS combined with nCLE and mFB reached the highest AUROC (94.7%), in comparison to independent nCLE (87.3%) and mFB (84.8%). We propose that these techniques should be considered for the diagnostic workup of PCLs.

The main limitation of our study lies in its retrospective design and in establishing an agreement of different endoscopic techniques for determining potential malignancy among different types of PCLs. This resulted in a difficulty in the recovery of different size cysts, where the smaller the cyst, the fewer the diagnostic methods at our disposal for use. On the other hand, larger cysts (specially over 30 mm), allowed us to perform a wider array of diagnostic procedures, including novel techniques. Moreover, these novel endoscopic techniques (*i.e.*, nCLE), are costly, limiting their widespread use. Furthermore, these tools require training, which increase the procedure's startup cost. Despite these limitations, we compared these endoscopic techniques in terms of their ability to detect potential malignancy in patients with PCLs, and not only pancreatic lesions, as with other studies. Finally, as this study was designed in the context of PCLs assessment with EUS, to estimate EUS (and eventual used related techniques) diagnosability of malignancy considering a 24-mo follow-up as gold standard, a prospective diagnostic trial to re-analyse histopathological samples of PCLs after discarding malignancy during follow-up may be warranted to further asses the accuracy in diagnosing high-grade dysplasia/adenocarcinoma in non-malignant PCLs (MCN, IPMN) using the studied endoscopic techniques.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, new EUS technologies such as through-the-needle techniques (direct intracystic mFB combined with nCLE), improve malignancy detection in patients with PCLs. However, multicenter, and cost-benefit studies are recommended to validate these findings.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) incidence is rising mainly in elderly patients. Accurate diagnosing and appropriate management of patients with malignant PCLs, have a positive impact in regards of healthcare expenses and in patients' quality of life.

Research motivation

Currently, there is insufficient data about the accuracy in the diagnosing of PCLs, especially with novel endoscopic techniques. Furthermore, the early detection of potentially malignant PCLs, increases the possibility of a curative approach in said patients.

Research objectives

Given the poor prognosis of malignant PCLs, attaining early detection, an accurate diagnosis, and determining the best diagnostic approach with newly available endoscopic techniques, was essential to this study.

Research methods

This was a retrospective, single-center study. Patients were allocated to three evaluation cohorts: (1) Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) alone; (2) EUS- fine needle aspiration, contrast-enhanced-EUS and/or EUS-guided fiberoptic probe cystoscopy (cystoscopy); and (3) EUS-guided direct intracystic microforceps biopsy (mFB) and EUS-guided needle-based confocal laser-endomicroscopy (nCLE); and compared the accuracy of these techniques for the detection of potentially malignant PCLs.

Research results

We described that pairing EUS, mFB, and nCLE, had a statistically significant improved detection of potentially malignant PCLs compared to any of the evaluated techniques alone. No adverse events were documented, and a 100% technical success rate was achieved.

Research conclusions

In our study, EUS-guided mFB combined with nCLE, improve malignancy detection in patients with PCLs.

Research perspectives

To define formal diagnostic and therapeutical guidelines, we encourage researchers to conduct longterm follow-up randomized multicenter and cost-benefit studies, comparing newly available endoscopic techniques for the assessment of PCLs.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Robles-Medranda C contributed to study conception, design, drafting; Olmos JI, Del Valle Zavala R, Nebel JA, Calle Loffredo D and Pitanga-Lukashok H contributed to study design, acquisition of data; Puga-Tejada M and Oleas R contributed to study design; Baquerizo-Burgos J, Puga-Tejada M and Oleas R contributed to study drafting, acquisition/analysis of data; Arevalo-Mora M did final database study consolidation and encryption, data acquisition; Robles-Medranda C, Olmos JI, Del Valle Zavala R, Nebel JA, Calle Loffredo D, Pitanga-Lukashok H, Puga-Tejada M, Oleas R and Arevalo-Mora M contributed to critical revision of important intellectual content; all authors did final approval of the version to be published.

Institutional review board statement: The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, and their legal guardians, provided informed written consent prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Robles-Medranda C reports other from Pentax Medical, other from Boston Scientific, other from Steris, other from Medtronic, other from Motus, other from Micro-tech, other from G-Tech Medical Supply, other from CREO Medical, other from Mdconsgroup, outside the submitted work; The other authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: The data that support the findings of this study are openly available by contacting the corresponding author.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement-checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.



Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Ecuador

ORCID number: Carlos Robles-Medranda 0000-0003-2434-3369; Juan I Olmos 0000-0002-8705-4233; Miguel Puga-Tejada 0000-0001-8853-0847; Roberto Oleas 0000-0001-9810-4745; Jorge Baquerizo-Burgos 0000-0002-6741-4211; Martha Arevalo-Mora 0000-0003-2561-8512; Raquel Del Valle Zavala 0000-0002-4862-7350; Joao Autran Nebel 0000-0002-0994-5161; Daniel Calle Loffredo 0000-0002-2230-0130; Hannah Pitanga-Lukashok 0000-0002-4364-1321.

S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang H

REFERENCES

- Müssle B, Distler M, Wolk S, Shrikhande SV, Aust DE, Arlt A, Weitz J, Hackert T, Welsch T. Management of patients with pancreatic cystic lesions: A case-based survey. Pancreatology 2017; 17: 431-437 [PMID: 28456590 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2017.04.004]
- Elta GH, Enestvedt BK, Sauer BG, Lennon AM. ACG Clinical Guideline: Diagnosis and Management of Pancreatic Cysts. Am J Gastroenterol 2018; 113: 464-479 [PMID: 29485131 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2018.14]
- 3 Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V, Chari S, Falconi M, Jang JY, Kimura W, Levy P, Pitman MB, Schmidt CM, Shimizu M, Wolfgang CL, Yamaguchi K, Yamao K; International Association of Pancreatology. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012; 12: 183-197 [PMID: 22687371 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2012.04.004]
- Wu J, Wang Y, Li Z, Miao H. Accuracy of Fukuoka and American Gastroenterological Association Guidelines for Predicting Advanced Neoplasia in Pancreatic Cyst Neoplasm: A Meta-Analysis. Ann Surg Oncol 2019; 26: 4522-4536 [PMID: 31617119 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-019-07921-8]
- Krishna SG, Brugge WR, Dewitt JM, Kongkam P, Napoleon B, Robles-Medranda C, Tan D, El-Dika S, McCarthy S, 5 Walker J, Dillhoff ME, Manilchuk A, Schmidt C, Swanson B, Shah ZK, Hart PA, Conwell DL. Needle-based confocal laser endomicroscopy for the diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions: an international external interobserver and intraobserver study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 644-654 [PMID: 28286093 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.03.002]
- Jang DK, Song BJ, Ryu JK, Chung KH, Lee BS, Park JK, Lee SH, Kim YT, Lee JY. Preoperative Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cystic Lesions: The Accuracy of Endoscopic Ultrasound and Cross-Sectional Imaging. Pancreas 2015; 44: 1329-1333 [PMID: 26465956 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.00000000000396]
- Lu X, Zhang S, Ma C, Peng C, Lv Y, Zou X. The diagnostic value of EUS in pancreatic cystic neoplasms compared with 7 CT and MRI. Endosc Ultrasound 2015; 4: 324-329 [PMID: 26643701 DOI: 10.4103/2303-9027.170425]
- Haghighi M, Sethi A, Tavassoly I, Gonda TA, Poneros JM, McBride RB. Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cystic Lesions by Virtual Slicing: Comparison of Diagnostic Potential of Needle-Based Confocal Laser Endomicroscopy versus Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Aspiration. J Pathol Inform 2019; 10:34 [PMID: 31799020 DOI: 10.4103/jpi.jpi_32_19]
- 9 Durkin C, Krishna SG. Advanced diagnostics for pancreatic cysts: Confocal endomicroscopy and molecular analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 2734-2742 [PMID: 31235996 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i22.2734]
- 10 Sarno A, Tedesco G, De Robertis R, Marchegiani G, Salvia R, D'Onofrio M. Pancreatic cystic neoplasm diagnosis: Role of imaging. Endosc Ultrasound 2018; 7: 297-300 [PMID: 30323156 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus 38 18]
- Nakai Y, Iwashita T, Park DH, Samarasena JB, Lee JG, Chang KJ. Diagnosis of pancreatic cysts: EUS-guided, through-11 the-needle confocal laser-induced endomicroscopy and cystoscopy trial: DETECT study. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 1204-1214 [PMID: 25634486 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.10.025]
- Chen AL, Misdraji J, Brugge WR, Ferrone CR, Pitman MB. Acinar cell cystadenoma: A challenging cytology diagnosis, 12 facilitated by moray[®] micro-forceps biopsy. *Diagn Cytopathol* 2017; 45: 557-560 [PMID: 28236434 DOI: 10.1002/dc.23693]
- Napoleon B, Palazzo M, Lemaistre AI, Caillol F, Palazzo L, Aubert A, Buscail L, Maire F, Morellon BM, Pujol B, 13 Giovannini M. Needle-based confocal laser endomicroscopy of pancreatic cystic lesions: a prospective multicenter validation study in patients with definite diagnosis. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 825-835 [PMID: 30347425 DOI: 10.1055/a-0732-5356]
- Abdelkader A, Hunt B, Hartley CP, Panarelli NC, Giorgadze T. Cystic Lesions of the Pancreas: Differential Diagnosis and 14 Cytologic-Histologic Correlation. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2020; 144: 47-61 [PMID: 31538798 DOI: 10.5858/arpa.2019-0308-RA]
- Napoleon B, Krishna SG, Marco B, Carr-Locke D, Chang KJ, Ginès À, Gress FG, Larghi A, Oppong KW, Palazzo L, 15 Kongkam P, Robles-Medranda C, Sejpal D, Tan D, Brugge WR. Confocal endomicroscopy for evaluation of pancreatic cystic lesions: a systematic review and international Delphi consensus report. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E1566-E1581 [PMID: 33140012 DOI: 10.1055/a-1229-4156]
- Yang D, Trindade AJ, Yachimski P, Benias P, Nieto J, Manvar A, Ho S, Esnakula A, Gamboa A, Sethi A, Gupte A, Khara 16 HS, Diehl DL, El Chafic A, Shah J, Forsmark CE, Draganov PV. Histologic Analysis of Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided



Through the Needle Microforceps Biopsies Accurately Identifies Mucinous Pancreas Cysts. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 17: 1587-1596 [PMID: 30471456 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2018.11.027]

- 17 Ritchie ME, Phipson B, Wu D, Hu Y, Law CW, Shi W, Smyth GK. limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. Nucleic Acids Res 2015; 43: e47 [PMID: 25605792 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkv007]
- 18 Erratum for the Research Article: "Integrated molecular analysis of tumor biopsies on sequential CTLA-4 and PD-1 blockade reveals markers of response and resistance" by W. Roh, P.-L. Chen, A. Reuben, C. N. Spencer, P. A. Prieto, J. P. Miller, V. Gopalakrishnan, F. Wang, Z. A. Cooper, S. M. Reddy, C. Gumbs, L. Little, Q. Chang, W.-S.Chen, K. Wani, M. P. De Macedo, E. Chen, J. L. Austin-Breneman, H. Jiang, J. Roszik, M. T. Tetzlaff, M. A. Davies, J. E. Gershenwald, H. Tawbi, A. J. Lazar, P. Hwu, W.-J. Hwu, A. Diab, I. C. Glitza, S. P. Patel, S. E. Woodman, R. N. Amaria, V. G. Prieto, J. Hu, P. Sharma, J. P. Allison, L. Chin, J. Zhang, J. A. Wargo, P. A. Futreal. Sci Transl Med 2017; 9 [PMID: 28404861 DOI: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aan3788]
- 19 Palazzo M, Sauvanet A, Gincul R, Borbath I, Vanbiervliet G, Bourdariat R, Lemaistre AI, Pujol B, Caillol F, Palazzo L, Aubert A, Maire F, Buscail L, Giovannini M, Marque S, Napoléon B. Impact of needle-based confocal laser endomicroscopy on the therapeutic management of single pancreatic cystic lesions. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 2532-2540 [PMID: 31410626 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-07062-9]
- 20 Hashimoto R, Lee JG, Chang KJ, Chehade NEH, Samarasena JB. Endoscopic ultrasound-through-the-needle biopsy in pancreatic cystic lesions: A large single center experience. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 11: 531-540 [PMID: 31798774 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v11.i11.531]
- 21 Wang QX, Xiao J, Orange M, Zhang H, Zhu YQ. EUS-Guided FNA for Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cystic Lesions: a Meta-Analysis. Cell Physiol Biochem 2015; 36: 1197-1209 [PMID: 26138881 DOI: 10.1159/000430290]
- 22 Konda VJ, Meining A, Jamil LH, Giovannini M, Hwang JH, Wallace MB, Chang KJ, Siddiqui UD, Hart J, Lo SK, Saunders MD, Aslanian HR, Wroblewski K, Waxman I. A pilot study of in vivo identification of pancreatic cystic neoplasms with needle-based confocal laser endomicroscopy under endosonographic guidance. Endoscopy 2013; 45: 1006-1013 [PMID: 24163192 DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1344714]



F $W \hat{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 142-152

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.142

Observational Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Ergonomics of gastrointestinal endoscopies: Musculoskeletal injury among endoscopy physicians, nurses, and technicians

Samana Zainab Shah, Syed Tabish Rehman, Aysha Khan, Muhammad Muneeb Hussain, Mohsin Ali, Sonaila Sarwar, Shahab Abid

Samana Zainab Shah, Syed Tabish Rehman, Muhammad Muneeb Hussain, Mohsin Ali, Sonaila Specialty type: Gastroenterology Sarwar, Shahab Abid, Department of Medicine, Aga Khan University Hospital, Karachi 74800, and hepatology Sindh. Pakistan

> Aysha Khan, Department of Internal Medicine, Baystate Medical Center, Springfield, MA 01199, United States

> Corresponding author: Shahab Abid, MBBS, PhD, Professor, Department of Medicine, Aga Khan University Hospital, Stadium Road, P O Box 3500, Karachi 74800, Sindh, Pakistan. shahab.abid@aku.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Musculoskeletal injuries (MSI) have plagued endoscopists and ancillary staff for decades without any innovative and strong ergonomic guidelines. It has placed a physical and mental strain on our endoscopists and ancillary staff. We have very have limited data supporting this claim in our region and most data is supported by western literature.

AIM

To document the prevalence of MSI, and awareness and practices of ergonomics by endoscopists and ancillary staff.

METHODS

This is an observational cross-sectional study, conducted in Karachi, a city that boasts the maximum number of daily endoscopies in the country. An eleven-point self-administered questionnaire was distributed and used to evaluate MSI and ergonomic adjustments amongst three tertiary care setups in Karachi. An onsite survey via a 13-point checklist for endoscopy suite facilities was used to assess the ergonomically friendly conveniences at five tertiary care setups in Karachi. A total of 56 participants replied with a filled survey.

RESULTS

There were 56 participants in total with 39 (69.6%) males. Pain and numbness were documented by 75% of the patients, with pain in the neck (41.1%), lower back (32.1%), shoulder (21.4%), thumb (12.5%), hand (23.2%), elbow (8.9%), and carpal tunnel syndrome (CTS) (7.1%). Of those, 33.3% attributed their symptoms

Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C, C, C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Provenance and peer review:

reviewed.

Unsolicited article; Externally peer

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific

quality classification Grade A (Excellent): 0

P-Reviewer: Arslan M, Costache RS, Mestrovic A, Patel D

Received: April 21, 2021 Peer-review started: April 21, 2021 First decision: June 25, 2021 Revised: July 17, 2021 Accepted: February 11, 2022 Article in press: February 11, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022





to endoscopy, 14.2% said that symptoms were not caused by endoscopy, and 52.4% were not certain whether endoscopy had caused their symptoms. Twenty-one point four percent of patients had to take time off their work, while 33.9% took medications for pain. Ergonomic modifications to prevent musculoskeletal injury, including placement of endoscopic monitor at eye level and the cardiac monitor in front, stopping the procedure to move patients, sitting while performing colonoscopy, and navigating height-adjustable bed were used by 21.4%. Nine out of 13 ergonomic facilities were not present in all five tertiary care hospitals. Conveniences, such as anti-fatigue mats, height-adjustable computer stations, and time out between patients were not present.

CONCLUSION

Three-fourth of our endoscopists reported MSI, of which more than half were not sure or attributed this problem to endoscopy. The prevalence of MSI warrants urgent attention.

Key Words: Endoscopy; Ergonomics; Injury; Musculoskeletal; Endoscopists; Gastroenterologist

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Musculoskeletal injuries (MSI) have impacted gastroenterologists and ancillary staff involved in endoscopy. Maneuvers, time duration, and failure of ergonomic practices and provision of facilities have led to the prevalence of MSI. This has resulted in stress, chronic pain management, office leaves, and consumption of analgesics. We found three-fourth of our endoscopists reported MSI, of which more than half were not sure or attributed this problem to endoscopy. The high prevalence of MSI and lack of awareness among endoscopists and ancillary staff needs to be addressed urgently.

Citation: Shah SZ, Rehman ST, Khan A, Hussain MM, Ali M, Sarwar S, Abid S. Ergonomics of gastrointestinal endoscopies: Musculoskeletal injury among endoscopy physicians, nurses, and technicians. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(3): 142-152

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/142.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.142

INTRODUCTION

Several studies have suggested a high prevalence of musculoskeletal injuries (MSI) among endoscopists and ancillary staff. Survey-based studies estimate a 29% to 89% prevalence of musculoskeletal pain among gastroenterologists[1], which directly translates to a loss of productivity. Rigorous training and increased demand for endoscopies make a gastroenterologist an asset in the workplace, especially in the developing world. A work-related injury can greatly affect the quality and longevity of the gastroenterologist, which can ultimately exacerbate the shortage of specialists[2]. Improving ergonomic conditions will ensure maximum utilization of this scarce human resource. MSI are widespread and are strongly correlated with high procedure volume and procedure duration[3]. Endoscopists are at risk for overuse syndromes and overuse injuries, such as carpal tunnel syndrome (CTS), De Quervain's tenosynovitis, and lateral epicondylitis because of the repetitive movements, pinching and gripping of the endoscope, pushing, pulling, torquing of the insertion tube and potentially awkward posture associated with endoscopic procedures[1,3]. However, institutional changes minimizing MSI are limited, which can be an important contributory factor of lack of awareness[1].

Limited documented data, especially in the eastern population, and lack of awareness are contributory factors to the lack of widespread change. Additionally, a robust analysis to identify risk factors associated with endoscopy-related injury is lacking. Creating awareness about the importance of ergonomics in endoscopy may prevent future injury. There is no standardized curriculum for learning endoscopic techniques, and most endoscopists learn their skills during their fellowship training through their faculty mentor, which creates great variability in the level of skill among trainees. This variability and lack of emphasis on ergonomics during teaching propagate the risk of MSI. Strategies for the management of the risk of MSI related to the practice of endoscopy include compliance with currently recommended ergonomic practices, standardized education of trainees in ergonomic technique when practicing endoscopy, research toward the modification and development of more ergonomic endoscopes and procedure spaces, and institutional emphasis[4]. This study aims to document the prevalence of MSI, awareness and practice of ergonomics by endoscopists and ancillary staff.

Zaishidenq® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Questionnaires were tendered to endoscopists and ancillary staff. The questionnaire was designed and informed consent was implied by a completed response to the survey. The survey was handed out following June 2019 onwards with a collection on follow-up from respondents. Ethical approval was obtained from Ethics Review Committee Aga Khan University (5357-Med-ERC-18).

Study subjects

Participants were endoscopists and ancillary staff found in the endoscopy suites in three tertiary care hospitals namely, Aga Khan University Hospital, Liaquat National Hospital, and Dr. Ruth K. M. Pfau Civil Hospital, all located in Karachi, Pakistan. All endoscopy physicians, nurses, and technicians approached. There was no monetary compensation for participation.

Evaluation of MSI

An eleven-point, self-administered, paper-based survey was devised by an endoscopist and a member of the ancillary staff (Supplementary Material 1). Items in the questionnaire were generated based on literature review [2,3,5] and multidisciplinary discussions on the topic. These questions focused on demographics, average physical activity, location of the injury. It also questioned the subject's perception of work/endoscopy-related MSI, and further intrigued on their remedies, the need for skipping work, and the use of ergonomic techniques to facilitate themselves.

Initially, the survey was pilot-tested by handing it over to endoscopists and ancillary staff members from the Department of Gastroenterology at Aga Khan University Hospital. The purpose was to evaluate its language, content clarity, and to deduce an approximate time to complete, although trained researchers were present during data collection to clarify any ambiguities. The final survey evaluated the respondent's general demographic, characteristics, workload, type, treatment, and impact of severity of MSI on a daily professional capacity. The survey took approximately 6 min to be filled out.

Assessment of facilities to prevent MSI

A 13-point checklist (Supplementary Material 2) was adapted and devised from a literature search[6-9]. The endoscopic suites at five tertiary care hospitals, namely, Aga Khan University Hospital, Ziauddin University Hospital, Liaquat National Hospital, Dr. Ruth K. M. Pfau Civil Hospital, Sindh Institute of Urology and Transplant, all placed within Karachi, Pakistan were evaluated. The checklist was used to assess measures employed by these 5 major tertiary care hospitals in this metropolis to reduce MSI.

Ergonomic conditions were evaluated by the investigators. These 13 points briefly assessed the suite for endoscopic monitor, monitor height adjustability, booms, and stands. It also assessed time out between two consecutive patients, support stands, anti-fatigue mats, tiltable examination beds, cardiac monitor adjustability, and having the endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) room in the same suite (Supplementary Material 2).

Statistical analysis

This observational cross-sectional study had its statistical review performed by a biomedical statistician present at the Department of Medicine at Aga Khan University. Analysis was performed using SPSS (Statistical Package of Social Sciences) version 19. Continuous variables were reported as mean \pm SD. Prevalence (%) of demographic and clinical factors were assessed. All participants were divided into four groups: endoscopists, trainees, nurses, and technicians, and had their frequency of MSI compared in different groups by chi-square test. This data was stratified by gender and evaluated. All P values were based on two-sided tests and significance was set at a P value less than 0.05.

RESULTS

Demographics

Data from 56 participants were collected, of which 39 (69.6%) were male (Table 1). Eighty-seven point five percent had right-hand dominance. There were 23.2% endoscopists, 16.1% gastroenterology residents, 26.8% endoscopy nurses, and 33.9% endoscopy technicians.

The level of physical activity was appraised. No regular exercise was seen in 41.1%, 23.2% exercised less than 150 min/wk, 8.9% exercised 150 min/wk, and 26.8% exercised more than 150 min/wk.

MSI

Participants who had been doing endoscopies for up to 5 years accounted for 48.9%, while 51% had been involved in endoscopy for more than 5 years.

Pain and numbness were reported by 75% of total respondents with anatomical regions specified as neck (41.1%) lower back pain (32.1%) shoulder pain (21.4%), thumb pain (12.5%) hand pain (23.2%), elbow pain (8.9%) and CTS (7.1%), being the most affected with pain (Figure 1).



Table 1 Demographics	
Demographics	<i>n</i> = 56 (%)
Mean age, yr	35.09 (18-62)
Male	39 (69.6)
Female	17 (30.3)
Endoscopist	13 (23.2)
GI resident	9 (16.1)
Endoscopy nurse	15 (26.8)
Endoscopy technician	19 (33.9)
Mean number of endoscopies performed per week	63.85

Table 1 shows the demographic representation of our respondents out of n = 56. We stratified our data based on gender and profession to analyze musculoskeletal injuries. GI: Gastrointestinal.



Percentage of respondents experiencing pain - 75% (n = 42/56)



On an individual basis, out of endoscopists, residents, nurses, and technicians, we found endoscopists reporting the least to experience pain (53.8%) (Table 2). This was followed by residents at 77.8%, technicians at 78.9%, and finally with nurses reporting the most pain at 86.7%. Overall, there is not much distribution amongst the subgroups of the endoscopy team; however, we saw four cases of CTS. All four belonged to endoscopy nurses or endoscopy technicians.

We found a majority of the male and female technicians (66% and 100%) (Table 3) agreeing to neck pain which is the most common area affected overall while most nurses, both in males (100%) and females (53.8%) said to experience no pain in their neck. This does have real-time value as we found nurses using and performing hand and wrist-based actions and movements more frequently, and likewise, the nurses in our setup play a major role in holding the mouth guard. Table 3 can be seen showing a sub-analysis of gender-based data of male *vs* females in their respective professions of endoscopists, residents, nurses, and technicians.

Of all the total respondents only 33.3% of those having pain attributed it to endoscopy while, 52.4% were not certain whether the symptoms had been caused by endoscopy and 14.3% said that symptoms were not caused by endoscopy.

Thirty-two point one percent of respondents indicated evident pain during endoscopy, with 33.3% of those were bothered by this symptom.

Thirty point five percent of the participants indicated that the duration of their symptoms was more than 6 mo, and of those, 57.1% indicated that their symptoms were static and 10.7% indicated they were increasing. Around 21.4% of respondents had to take time off from work and 33.9% took medications



Table 2 Spectrum of musculoskeletal injuries amongst subgroups of endoscopic team									
	Endoscopist	GI resident	Endoscopy nurse	E. technician	P value				
Pain or numbness (%)					0.22				
Yes	7 (53.8)	7 (77.8)	13 (86.7)	15 (78.9)					
No	6 (46.2)	2 (22.2)	2 (13.3)	4 (21.1)					
Left thumb pain (%)					0.02				
Yes	2 (15.4)	0	2 (13.3)	0					
No	11 (84.6)	9 (100)	13 (86.7)	19 (100)					
Right thumb pain (%)									
Yes	0	3 (33.3)	0	0					
No	13 (100)	6 (66.7)	15 (100)	19 (100)					
Left shoulder pain (%)					0.48				
Yes	0	0	1 (6.6)	0					
No	13 (100)	9 (100)	14 (93.4)	19 (100)					
Right shoulder pain (%)									
Yes	0	1 (11.1)	0	0					
No	13 (100)	8 (88.9)	15 (100)	19 (100)					
Both shoulder pain (%)									
Yes	2 (15.4)	2 (22.2)	3 (20)	3 (15.7)					
No	11 (84.6)	7 (77.8)	12 (80)	16 (84.)					
Left hand pain (%)					0.06				
Yes	0	0	2 (13.3)	0					
No	13 (100)	9 (100)	13 (86.7)	19 (100)					
Right hand pain (%)									
Yes	0	2 (22.2)	1 (6.6)	1 (5.3)					
No	13 (100)	7 (77.8)	14 (93.4)	18 (94.7)					
Both hand pain (%)									
Yes	0	0	2 (13.3)	5 (26.3)					
No	13 (100)	9 (100)	13 (86.7)	14 (73.7)					
Neck/upper back (%)					0.004				
Yes	3 (23.1)	5 (55.5)	6 (40)	9 (47.3)					
No	10 (76.9)	4 (44.5)	9 (60)	10 (52.7)					
Lower back (%)									
Yes	2 (15.4)	1 (11.1)	8 (53.3)	7 (36.8)					
No	11 (84.6)	8 (88.9)	7 (46.7)	12 (63.2)					
Left elbow pain (%)					0.57				
Yes	0	0	1 (6.6)	0					
No	13 (100)	9 (100)	14 (93.4)	19 (100)					
Right elbow pain (%)									
Yes	1 (7.6)	1 (11.8)	1 (6.6)	0					
No	12 (92.4)	8 (88.2)	14 (93.4)	19 (100)					
Both elbow pain (%)									
Yes	0	0	1 (6.6)	0					

No	13 (100)	9 (100)	14 (93.4)	19 (100)	
L hand numbness (%)					0.59
Yes	1 (7.6)	0	1 (6.6)	0	
No	12 (92.4)	9 (100)	14 (93.4)	19 (100)	
R hand numbness (%)					
Yes	0	1 (11.1)	0	1 (5.2)	
No	13 (100)	8 (88.9)	15 (100)	18 (94.8)	
B/l hand numbness (%)					
Yes	0	0	1 (6.6)	0	
No	13 (100)	9 (100)	14 (93.4)	19 (100)	
Carpal tunnel (%)					0.00
Yes	0	0	2 (13.3)	2 (10.5)	
No	13 (100)	9 (100)	13 (86.6)	17 (89.5)	

GI: Gastrointestinal.

for resolution of pain.

Assessment of facilities and awareness of ergonomics

The responders were asked if they used some modifications to prevent these injuries (Supplementary Material 1). Specific modifications that were assessed were placing the endoscopic monitor at eye level (21.4%) or cardiac monitor in front (12.5%), stopping the procedure to move patients (8.9%), sitting while performing a colonoscopy (12.5%), and using height-adjustable patient beds (23.2%).

All 5 tertiary care institutions ensured that the endoscopist monitor was located directly in front of the endoscopist and monitor boom, mobile stands, and endoscope support stands were available (Figure 2). All 5 hospitals also ensured that the patient examination table was height adjustable. Four out of the 5 hospitals had a tiltable examination table. Three out of 5 tertiary setups had adjustable monitor height, adjustable cardiac monitor, 2-piece lead aprons, non-slip flooring, and covered bundled wires. Three of 5 hospitals also had an ERCP room in the endoscopy suite.

One hospital provided an adjustable computer station and none of the institutions provided antifatigue mats/gel floor pads or had a time-out session of 10 min or more in between two consecutive endoscopy patients.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we tried to shed light on challenges affecting MSI in endoscopists and their ancillary staff. Numerous studies have identified procedure volume and number of years in practice to be a risk factors for injury[10]. In this study, we documenting the prevalence of such injuries, the awareness and practice of ergonomic intervention by current endoscopists and the ancillary staff, as well as the availability and use of ergonomic facilities in our tertiary care institutions.

Prevalence and awareness of musculoskeletal injury

Workplace injury has undoubtedly put an additional strain on the already chronic shortage of specialists. It can harm the productivity of healthcare workers and cause long-term pain and disability.

The overall prevalence of pain or has been reported among reporting endoscopists to be as high as 29% to 89% in numerous literature[1,5,11,12]. Our study confirmed these results, with our respondents acknowledging the prevalence of such pain and injury in 75% of our subjects, similar to Hansel *et al*[5] at 74%. In the largest survey done, examining endoscopy-related MSI, which targeted members of the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE), 53% of endoscopists had reported injuries [13]. Similarly, in a study involving 190 endoscopists in Japan, 43% reported musculoskeletal pain[14].

The site of injury plays an important role in the hindrance of an endoscopist's work. The three most commonly affected anatomical regions in our series were the neck, lower back, and shoulders, at 41.1%, 32.1%, and 21.4%, respectively. These numbers were partially contradictory to most articles we found, such as Han *et al*[15] quoting shoulders and back at approximately 42% and 38%, respectively, and Villa *et al*[3] signifying the right wrist and left thumb being the most affected at 53% and 48%, respectively.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Spectrum of musculoskeletal injuries according to gender amongst various subgroups in the endoscopic team

	Male		_	Female				_		
	Endoscopist (%)	GI resident (%)	Nurse (%)	Technicians (%)	value	Endoscopist (%)	GI resident (%)	Nurse (%)	Technicians (%)	value
Pain					0.536					0.148
Yes	7 (58.3)	5 (71.4)	2 (100)	14 (77.8)		0 (0)	2 (100)	11 (84.6)	1 (100)	
No	5 (41.7)	2 (28.6)	0	4 (22.2)		1 (100)	0	2 (15.4)	0	
Thumb pain					0.028					0.207
Left	2 (16.7)	0	0	0		0	0	2 (15.4)	0	
Right	0	2 (28.6)	0	0		0	1 (50)	0	0	
No	10 (83.3)	5 (71.4)	2 (100)	18 (100)		1 (100)	1 (50)	11 (84.6)	18	
Shoulder pain					0.472					0.152
Yes	2 (16.7)	2 (28.6)	1 (50)	2 (11.1)		0	1 (50)	3 (23.1)	1 (100)	
No	10 (83.3)	5 (71.4)	1 (50)	16 (88.9)		1 (100)	1 (50)	13 (76.9)	0	
Hand					0.001					0.898
Left	0	0	1 (50)	0		0	0	1 (7.7)	0	
Right	0	1 (14.2)	0	1 (5.55)		0	1 (50)	1 (7.7)	0	
Both	0	0	0	5 (27.7)		0	0	2 (15.4)	0	
No	12 (100)	6 (85.7)	1 (50)	12 (66.6)		1 (100)	1 (50)	9 (69.2)	1 (100)	
Neck pain					0.029					0.258
Yes	3 (25)	3 (42.9)	0 (0)	8 (66)		0 (0)	2 (100)	6 (46.2)	1 (100)	
No	9 (75)	4 (57.1)	2 (100)	4 (44)		1 (100)	0 (0)	7 (53.8)	0	
Lower back pain					0.003					0.3
Yes	2 (16.7)	1 (14.3)	2 (100)	6 (54.5)		0 (0)	0 (0)	6 (46.2)	1 (100)	
No	10 (83.3)	6 (85.7)	0	5 (45.5)		1 (100)	2 (100)	7 (53.8)	0	
Elbow pain					0.468					0.99
Yes	1 (8.3)	1 (14.3)	0	0		0 (0)	0 (0)	3 (23.1)	0	
No	11 (91.7)	6 (85.7)	2 (100)	18 (100)		1 (100)	2 (100)	10 (76.9)	1	
Hand numbness					0.75					0.489
Left	1 (8.3)	0	0 (0)	1 (5.6)		0 (0)	1 (50)	2 (15.4)	0	
Right	11 (91.7)	7	2 (100)	17 (94.4)		1 (100)	1 (50)	11 (84.6)	1	
Both										
No										
Carpal tunnel					0.007					0.874
Yes	0	0	0	2 (22)		0 (0)	0	2 (15.4)	0	
No	12	7	2	7 (78)		1 (100)	2	11 (84.6)	1	

Although literature such as Villa et al[3] reported almost half of their subjects, 47%, acknowledging pain related to that of endoscopies, our study reflected one-third (33.3%) of our respondents attributing their symptoms due to such procedures. This could be identified as a lack of awareness or as a reluctance to practice ergonomic activities in the endoscopy suites.

Although three-quarters of our respondents acknowledging the presence of pain, surprisingly, 52.4% stated that they could not be certain whether endoscopy was a cause of their symptoms, and 14.3% said their symptoms were not caused by performing these procedures.





Instituional measures for ergonomics

Figure 2 An individual hospital representation of ergonomic-based facilities present. ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography.

Some of the most important factors are repetitive movements, overuse of muscles, and prolonged standing, all of which are important parts of conducting an endoscopy. Some studies even go as far as quoting more than 16 h or 20 cases per week can lead to an increase in the risk of MSI[10,12]. Although factors leading to these injuries were not directly studied in our numbers, previous literature shed some light as stated above.

Arguably, gender does play a role according to a study conducted in ASGE fellows, which reported female gender as the only significant risk factor for MSI based on factors pertaining to their hand size and grip strength[13]. However, in our study, with only 30.3% females, a relative comparison showed no gender-related difference in MSI (Table 3).

Most literature on the prevalence of endoscopic MSI did not evaluate the impact of regular activity and work. Alarmingly, we noted 21.4% of our respondents had to take time off from work due to endoscopy-related pain. This number was an increase from other literature we found and can be subjectively linked to limited specialists and ancillary staff in this field in the city and long working hours this entails[2,5]. Morais et al[2] recently conducted a study amongst Portuguese endoscopists, and found that 10.1% of their respondents took time off on account of endoscopy-related injuries, with a median of 30 d. This number contrasts with previous literature in which only a few endoscopists reported missing work and only for a few days[5].

In regards to our study, this significant loss of productivity needs to be properly addressed. This will ensure avoidable time off and lead to a decreased load on fellow endoscopists and ancillary staff.

Awareness and implementation of facilities for ergonomics

Our study further investigated what measures are being taken by the endoscopists at an institutional level to decrease MSI. For example, the availability and use of portable and/or flexible endoscopy and cardiac/vital monitors can play a vital role in preventing injuries[8].

Documentation of injuries is the first step in improving and promoting discussion on workplace ergonomics as indicated in a national survey by Austin *et al*[13], where gastroenterology trainees and program directors were approached pre- and post- ergonomic training, and 90% of participants reportedly agreed that the ergonomic training sessions had a positive impact. These trainings eventually led to a decrease in the number of injuries and the creation a more ergonomic friendly work environment for endoscopists. Such practices are uncommon in our institutions.

Multiple factors were questioned in our survey that we compiled based on the current literature search and the proven adjustments and maneuvers that played a role in ergonomics[8]. Out of the total, 23.2% adjusted the height-adjustable-bed, 12.5% placed a cardiac monitor in front, 8.9% stopped to move patients, and 8.9% sat while performing the procedure. Such low numbers speak volumes on the limited awareness of ergonomics, despite the availability of these possibilities, and also shed light on why ergonomic sessions must be undertaken in the initial training months of endoscopy. Regional pain



as described above could all be caused due to poor posture. Lack of posture and ergonomic timeouts play a vital role in such context. Effective strategies to ensure good posture can significantly improve endoscopists' pain.

To avoid improper positioning, endoscopy units should consider having an "ergonomic timeout" before starting a procedure to ensure proper bed height, patient position, and monitor location[3,11]. There is a clear role for widespread education and the implementation of guidelines for the best clinical practice of ergonomics [6,7,11,16]. It is easy to see the need for more training to ensure a higher percentage of respondents take preventive measures to improve their quality of life.

Assessment of facilities at endoscopy suite

To elucidate this aspect, our 13-point checklist was studied at five tertiary care hospitals, where we examined the accessibility to basic endoscopy suite ergonomic capabilities in the devices used for every endoscopic procedure. Out of the five hospitals, none of them had a time out of ten mins or more between two patients, which could lead to patient identification errors and would give insufficient time for the endoscopist to complete individualized patient reports. A 10-min time-out would also support decreased muscle fatigue levels.

Height-adjustable examination beds, endoscopy support stand, monitor booms, and having the accessibility of the main endoscopic camera screen in front were available in all five tertiary care facilities.

None of the hospitals had any form of anti-fatigue mats or gel floor pads, however, three of them did have anti-slip flooring with wires being covered for protection against tripping over. Three of the hospitals also had movable cardiac/vital monitors alongside height-adjustable monitors for the endoscopist. One of the tertiary care hospitals had an adjustable computer station, while three of the hospitals had the ERCP procedure room within the reaches of the endoscopic procedure room.

Limitations

Our respondents were limited to 56 participants. For ergonomic evaluations, only five units in a geographic area limit the generalizability of the findings. An analysis of the pre- and post- ergonomic training with quantitative and qualitative analysis on our subjects would have added to the reliability of our findings.

CONCLUSION

This is the first study to be conducted in Pakistan for injuries caused by endoscopy. Our endoscopists had a significant prevalence of MSI leading to hindrance in their day-to-day activities and professional continuity.

Lack of knowledge and awareness of such injuries, both at a personal and institutional level, need to be addressed. Multiple areas need to be addressed in a strategic approach. We must increase awareness of these injuries among endoscopists and staff and standardized curricula to educate fellows on ergonomic practices to reduce the early development of overuse injuries. Institutions should also have standardized ergonomic protocols in place in endoscopy suites.

More research is needed to document the efficacy of an intervention in improving quality of life and productivity.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Ergonomics in the field of gastroenterology with regards to musculoskeletal injuries (MSI) among endoscopists and ancillary staff have been highlighted in studies from the western world. MSI affect the quality and longevity of the gastroenterologist, which can lead to a shortage of specialists. There has been a dearth of literature on the topic from our region.

Research motivation

The goal of this research was to create awareness about the importance of ergonomics in endoscopy that may prevent future injuries. Research would lead towards the modification and development of more ergonomic endoscopes and techniques. Furthermore, procedure rooms and spaces with institutional emphasis would promote strategies for the management of musculoskeletal injury.

Research objectives

Our objective is to document the prevalence of MSI, awareness, and practice of ergonomics by endoscopists, ancillary staff, and institutions.



Research methods

An observational cross-sectional study in Karachi. An eleven-point self-administered questionnaire was distributed and used to evaluate MSI and ergonomic adjustments amongst three tertiary care setups in Karachi. An onsite survey via a 13-point checklist for endoscopy suite facilities was used to assess the ergonomically friendly conveniences at five tertiary care setups.

Research results

There were 56 participants in total with 39 (69.6%) males. Pain and numbness were documented by 75% of the respondents, with the neck (41.1%) and lower back (32.1%) being the most commonly affected regions. Twenty one point four percent had to take time off their work, while 33.9% took medications for pain. Ergonomic modifications to prevent musculoskeletal injury were used by 21.4%. Institutions lacked sufficient ergonomic facilities.

Research conclusions

Three-fourth of our endoscopists reported MSI, of which more than half are not sure or attributed this problem to endoscopy. The prevalence of MSI warrants urgent attention.

Research perspectives

It would be interesting to see interventions to improve the ergonomics among participants, such as preand post-intervention improvement and the impact of creating awareness. Research can be directed towards the development of curriculum and guidelines addressing ergonomics and modifications to prevent MSI.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank all the respondents for taking out their time to fill in our questionnaire and also thank the following five hospitals for allowing us to examine their endoscopy suites: Aga Khan University Hospital, Liaquat National Hospital, Ziauddin University Hospital, Dr. Ruth K. M. Pfau Civil Hospital and Sindh Institute of Urology and Transplant.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Shah SZ designed the study and methodology for the study and contributed to the finalized article writing; Abid S conceptualized the idea, edited and revised the manuscript and oversaw the entire project; Rehman ST and Hussain MM contributed to initial and finalized article writing and analysis alongside literature search; Ali M, Khan A and Sarwar S contributed in data collection and analysis.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Review Committees (ERC) at the Aga Khan University (Karachi, Pakistan).

Informed consent statement: All study participants provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There are no conflicts of interest to report.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement-checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Pakistan

ORCID number: Samana Zainab Shah 0000-0001-5856-8596; Syed Tabish Rehman 0000-0003-1532-5978; Aysha Khan 0000-0001-9620-1322; Muhammad Muneeb Hussain 0000-0001-9627-1259; Mohsin Ali 0000-0002-8820-1450; Sonaila Sarwar 0000-0003-1365-3847; Shahab Abid 0000-0003-2520-0378.

S-Editor: Gao CC L-Editor: Filipodia



P-Editor: Gao CC

REFERENCES

- Harvin G. Review of musculoskeletal injuries and prevention in the endoscopy practitioner. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 48: 1 590-594 [PMID: 24798940 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000134]
- Morais R, Vilas-Boas F, Pereira P, Lopes P, Simões C, Dantas E, Cunha I, Roseira J, Cortez-Pinto J, Silva J, Lage J, Caine M, Rocha M, Flor de Lima M, Costa Santos MP, Garrido M, Sousa P, Marcos P, Azevedo R, Castro R, Cúrdia Gonçalves T, Leal T, Magno-Pereira V, Ramalho R, Rodrigues-Pinto E, Macedo G. Prevalence, risk factors and global impact of musculoskeletal injuries among endoscopists: a nationwide European study. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E470-E480 [PMID: 32258368 DOI: 10.1055/a-1038-4343]
- Villa E, Attar B, Trick W, Kotwal V. Endoscopy-related musculoskeletal injuries in gastroenterology fellows. Endosc Int 3 Open 2019; 7: E808-E812 [PMID: 31198844 DOI: 10.1055/a-0811-5985]
- Ofori E, Ramai D, John F, Reddy M, Ghevariya V. Occupation-associated health hazards for the gastroenterologist/endoscopist. Ann Gastroenterol 2018; 31: 448-455 [PMID: 29991889 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2018.0265]
- 5 Hansel SL, Crowell MD, Pardi DS, Bouras EP, DiBaise JK. Prevalence and impact of musculoskeletal injury among endoscopists: a controlled pilot study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2009; 43: 399-404 [PMID: 18987554 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31817b0124
- Chang MA, Mitchell J, Abbas Fehmi SM. Optimizing ergonomics during endoscopy. VideoGIE 2017; 2: 170 [PMID: 29905300 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2017.03.005]
- 7 Chang MA, Mitchell J, Abbas Fehmi SM. Optimizing ergonomics before endoscopy. VideoGIE 2017; 2: 169 [PMID: 29905321 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2017.03.004]
- ASGE Technology Committee, Pedrosa MC, Farraye FA, Shergill AK, Banerjee S, Desilets D, Diehl DL, Kaul V, Kwon 8 RS, Mamula P, Rodriguez SA, Varadarajulu S, Song LM, Tierney WM. Minimizing occupational hazards in endoscopy: personal protective equipment, radiation safety, and ergonomics. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 227-235 [PMID: 20537638 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.01.071]
- 9 Tanaka S, Raju GS. Part II: Optimizing endoscopy unit design: Lessons from a modern endoscopy suite in Japan. Tech Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 21: 140-142 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tgie.2019.07.005]
- 10 Ridtitid W, Coté GA, Leung W, Buschbacher R, Lynch S, Fogel EL, Watkins JL, Lehman GA, Sherman S, McHenry L. Prevalence and risk factors for musculoskeletal injuries related to endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 294-302.e4 [PMID: 25115360 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.06.036]
- Shergill AK, McQuaid KR. Ergonomic endoscopy: An oxymoron or realistic goal? Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 90: 966-970 11 [PMID: 31449788 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.08.023]
- 12 Singla M, Kwok RM, Deriban G, Young PE. Training the Endo-Athlete: An Update in Ergonomics in Endoscopy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 16: 1003-1006 [PMID: 29914638 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2018.04.019]
- 13 Austin K, Schoenberger H, Sesto M, Gaumnitz E, Teo Broman A, Saha S. Musculoskeletal Injuries Are Commonly Reported Among Gastroenterology Trainees: Results of a National Survey. Dig Dis Sci 2019; 64: 1439-1447 [PMID: 30684073 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-5463-7]
- Kuwabara T, Urabe Y, Hiyama T, Tanaka S, Shimomura T, Oko S, Yoshihara M, Chayama K. Prevalence and impact of musculoskeletal pain in Japanese gastrointestinal endoscopists: a controlled study. World J Gastroenterol 2011; 17: 1488-1493 [PMID: 21472109 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i11.1488]
- 15 Han S, Hammad HT, Wagh MS. High prevalence of musculoskeletal symptoms and injuries in third space endoscopists: an international multicenter survey. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E1481-E1486 [PMID: 33043117 DOI: 10.1055/a-1236-3379]
- 16 Edelman KM, Zheng J, Erdmann A, Garrett M, McGreal N, Moore J, Saha S, Zimmermann EM, Borum ML, Toriz BE, Provenzale D, Chow S-C, Corey KE, Cruz-Correa MR, Shafi M, Garman KS. Endoscopy-Related Musculoskeletal Injury in AGA Gastroenterologists is Common while Training in Ergonomics is Rare. Gastroenterology 2017; 152: S217 [DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5085(17)31025-9]



E W U

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 153-162

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.153

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study SARS-CoV-2 in inflammatory bowel disease population: Antibodies, disease and correlation with therapy

Clara Benedetta Conti, Elsa Mainardi, Sara Soro, Sophie Testa, Annalisa De Silvestri, Andrea Drago, Fabrizio Cereatti, Roberto Grassia

Clara Benedetta Conti, Sara Soro, Andrea Drago, Fabrizio Cereatti, Roberto Grassia, Department Specialty type: Gastroenterology of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, ASST Cremona, Cremona 26100, Italy and hepatology Elsa Mainardi, Sophie Testa, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Haemostasis and Thrombosis Provenance and peer review: Center, ASST Cremona, Cremona 26100, Italy Invited article; Externally peer reviewed. Annalisa De Silvestri, Department of Clinic Epidemiology and Biometric, Scientific Direction, Fondazione IRCCS Policlinico San Matteo, Pavia 27100, Italy Peer-review model: Single blind Corresponding author: Clara Benedetta Conti, MD, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Department Peer-review report's scientific of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, ASST Cremona, Viale Concordia 1, Cremona quality classification 26100, Italy. benedetta.conti1@gmail.com Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Abstract Grade D (Fair): 0 BACKGROUND Grade E (Poor): 0 Guidelines recommend to cease inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) biologic P-Reviewer: Jin X, Zhang H therapy during coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19).

AIM

To investigate severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) antibody positivity in an IBD cohort, COVID-19 disease severity and to evaluate the correlation with clinical/therapeutic variables.

METHODS

Prospective observational cohort study. IBD patients were tested for SARS-CoV-2 IgG. Data on COVID-19 disease, demographics/therapeutics and clinical features of the IBD population were collected. IgG \geq 7 was set for SARS-CoV-2 antibody positivity. Throat swab was performed in cases of IgG positivity. Correlations between antibody positivity or COVID-19 symptoms and therapeutic/clinical data were assessed.

RESULTS

In total, 103 IBD patients were enrolled. Among them, 18.4% had IgG \geq 7. Multivariate analysis of antibody positivity correlated only with IBD treatment. For IgG \geq 7, the odds ratio was 1.44 and 0.16 for azathioprine and mesalazine, respectively, *vs* biologic drugs (*P* = 0.0157 between them). COVID-19 related symptoms were reported in 63% of patients with IgG positivity. All but one



2021

Received: October 11, 2021

Peer-review started: October 11,

First decision: December 3, 2021 Revised: December 14, 2021

Article in press: February 16, 2022

Published online: March 16, 2022

Accepted: February 16, 2022

patient with COVID-19 symptoms did not require ceasing IBD treatment or hospitalization. IBD treatment and body mass index correlated with COVID-19 disease development with symptoms.

CONCLUSION

The IBD population does not have a higher risk of severe COVID-19. The relative risk of having SARS-CoV-2 antibodies and symptoms was higher for patients taking azathioprine, then biologic therapy and lastly mesalazine. None of the patients under biologic therapy developed severe COVID-19.

Key Words: Inflammatory bowel disease; SARS-CoV-2; COVID-19; Biologic treatment; SARS-CoV-2 antibody; Inflammatory bowel disease therapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Guidelines recommend ceasing inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) biologic therapy during coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). IBD patients were prospectively tested for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 IgG. In total, 103 IBD patients were enrolled. We found that 18.4% had IgG positivity, and 63% developed COVID-19 disease with symptoms. However, all but one patient with symptoms did not require ceasing IBD treatment no hospitalization. None of the patients under biologic therapy developed severe COVID-19. Therefore, the IBD population does not seem to have a high risk of severe COVID-19, particularly if under biological treatment or mesalazine.

Citation: Conti CB, Mainardi E, Soro S, Testa S, De Silvestri A, Drago A, Cereatti F, Grassia R. SARS-CoV-2 in inflammatory bowel disease population: Antibodies, disease and correlation with therapy. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 153-162

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/153.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.153

INTRODUCTION

A new β -coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) spread in November 2019 in China and then worldwide, becoming a pandemic. The related disease, known as coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), mainly involves the respiratory system. The elderly and patients affected by chronic diseases seem to be at a higher risk to develop severe pneumonia and acute distress syndrome^[1]. In this scenario, the patients affected by inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) appeared to be an at-risk population for severe COVID-19, considering the possible gastrointestinal system involvement[2-6]. Indeed, it seems that the high expression of angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 in the intestinal tract, above all in the absorptive enterocytes of the ileum and colon and in the epithelial cells of the esophagus, makes these tissues highly susceptible to SARS-CoV-2 infection. Mucosal damage was observed in the esophagus, stomach, duodenum and rectum by histological examinations as plasma cells and lymphocytes infiltrated the lamina propria. Approximately 3% of COVID-19 cases have only digestive symptoms. Moreover, the detection of SARS-CoV-2 in the stool suggested that the virus could replicate in the digestive tract[6].

Initial indications from an IBD center in Wuhan, China was to discontinue all biological and immunosuppressive treatments. They reported that among 318 registered IBD patients, none developed COVID-19[7]. Nevertheless, scientific societies suggested that IBD patients should continue the ongoing treatment to avoid relapse, including the biological therapies[1]. However, regarding IBD patients affected by COVID-19, guidelines suggest handling the treatments with more caution. In particular, the American Gastroenterological Association guidelines divided them into three different categories: IBD patients without SARS-CoV-2 infection; IBD patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection but no symptoms of COVID-19; and IBD patients with COVID-19 symptoms. The first category should continue all treatments. The second category should discontinue thiopurines, methotrexate and tofacitinib and delay biological therapies for 2 wk while monitoring symptoms of COVID-19. The third category should discontinue thiopurines, methotrexate, tofacitinib and biological therapy during the illness[1].

Since the scientific community had to develop new guidelines in a short time with a new and unknown disease, the recommendations carry a low grade of evidence. In an Italian cohort of 522 IBD patients, none were hospitalized for SARS-CoV-2 infection, and 16% of the patients were under biologic treatment. However, 11% of the patients were children, a population with an unclear susceptibility to the virus[8]. Moreover, some interesting observational studies report COVID-19 prevalence and symptoms/outcomes in IBD cohorts[9,10]. However, little is known about the possible role of IBD treatments in the development of severe COVID-19 disease. Importantly, it remains unclear whether



IBD patients are at a higher or lower risk of severe COVID-19.

Systemic inflammation is a crucial target for the treatment of COVID-19 pneumonia, as the severity of the respiratory disease seems to be linked to the upregulation of inflammatory cytokines by creating a "cytokine storm," producing interleukin (IL)-6, IL-1, tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and interferon-γ. The exaggerated synthesis of IL-6 can lead to an acute severe systemic inflammatory response. It should be noted that cytokine blockers and Jak inhibitors were considered for clinical therapy of COVID-19 acute respiratory distress syndrome[11-13]. Interestingly, TNF inhibition has also been suggested in selected patients with high IL-6 levels. Indeed, when TNF is blocked, there is a serial decrease of IL-6 and IL-1 within 12 h in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. A reduction of adhesion molecules and vascular endothelial growth factor was observed as well^[14]. Nevertheless, no definitive treatment has been approved. Therefore, many hypotheses but few certainties are present. In particular, COVID-19 outcomes in patients with IBD immunomodulant/immunosuppressive treatments remains under debate.

The present study aimed to investigate the prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 antibody positivity and COVID-19 disease severity in an IBD cohort, in both symptomatic and asymptomatic patients and to evaluate the correlation with clinical/therapeutic variables.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

We conducted a prospective cohort study. The informed consent for the study was obtained from all the patients in accordance with the World Medical Association's 2008 Declaration of Helsinki: Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects. The privacy rights of patients were always observed. All authors had access to the study data and reviewed and approved the final manuscript.

Patients

Cohort of patients affected by IBD (Crohn's disease or ulcerative colitis). From April 22, 2020 to May 31, 2020, each IBD patient followed-up at ASST Cremona was offered to participate in the study. The patients were consecutively enrolled.

Data collection

Each IBD patient was asked about his/her recent clinical history (respiratory and gastrointestinal symptoms) from the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic in Europe (February 21, 2020) by completing a questionnaire, and all the information was validated with the doctor who conducted the interview. Data collected in the questionnaire were summarized in the Supplementary Material.

Age, sex, body mass index (BMI), IBD type, treatments and clinical activity and other comorbidities were anonymously collected in a database. Charlson Comorbidity Index was calculated for each patient.

Antibody testing

A single blood test was performed for each patient to search for anti-SARS-CoV-2 IgG. The LIAISON® SARS-CoV-2 S1/S2 IgG test [Diasorin S.p.A, Saluggia (VC) - Italy] was used according to manufacturer's instructions. S1 and S2 are subunits of the spike protein and are responsible for binding (S1) and fusion (S2) of the virus to cells. The spike protein is the target of neutralizing antibodies. They are defined as antibodies that protect cells from pathogens or infectious particles by neutralizing their biological effects. The manufacturer reports a positive agreement of 94.4% [95% confidence interval (CI): 88.8%-97.2%] with the plaque reduction neutralization test. The IgG test has diagnostic specificity of 98.5% (95%CI: 97.5%-99.2%) in blood donors and 98.9% in presumably SARS-Cov-2 negative diagnostic routine samples. The IgG values are considered negative when < 12.0 kAU/L, equivocal from 12 kAU/L to 15.0 kAU/L and positive when \geq 15.0 kAU/L. When applying a cutoff of >15 kAU/L, the reported test's sensitivity is time-dependent: 25% (14.6%-39.4%) ≤ 5 d after reverse transcriptase-PCRconfirmed diagnosis; 90.4% (79.4%-95.8%) from day 5 to day 15; and 97.4% (86.8%-99.5%) after > 15 d from PCR diagnosis^[15]. However, Plebani *et al*^[16] found that 6.2 kAU/L was the appropriate cutoff for the DiaSorin method to reach a sensitivity of 97.1% and a specificity of 88.9%. Moreover, in our hospital, all health care workers (HCW) were tested for serology immediately after the first 2 mo of pandemic (between April and May 2020). Among the HCW who were previously confirmed ill, only the 85% of them resulted having IgG value > 15, whereas 14% of them had values between 7 and 15 (data from National Institute of Heath, 2020).

Thus, in the present study we decided to perform the analysis using both 15 and 7 as cutoffs, considering 7 as the most reliable value.

Swab throat test

All patients who resulted positive for SARS-CoV-2 IgG were tested with a SARS-CoV-2 swab throat test during the same week using the Allplex 2019-nCoV assay (Arrow Diagnostics S.r.l., Genova, Italy),



which is a single-tube assay able to detect the three target genes (*E* gene, *RdRP* gene and *N* gene) as recommended by the World Health Organization.

Statistical analysis

Categorical variables were described as count and percentage and compared between groups with the χ^2 test. Continuous variables were described as mean and standard deviation or median and interquartile range if not normally distributed (Shapiro-Wilks test) and compared with independent t-test or Mann-Whitney.

Univariate and multivariate logistic regression models were used to assess: (1) Association between age, sex, BMI, IBD type, IBD treatments, IBD clinical activity, Charlson Comorbidity Index and SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity; and (2) Association between age, sex, BMI, IBD type, IBD treatments, IBD clinical activity, Charlson Comorbidity Index and presence of COVID-19 symptoms.

The analysis was performed using SARS-CoV-2 IgG value cutoff of > 7 kAU/L (15-16).

RESULTS

In total, 103 IBD patients were consecutively enrolled; 54 had Crohn's disease and 49 ulcerative colitis. Among these, 36 patients (35.0%) were treated with biologic treatment, 14 (13.6%) with azathioprine (AZA) and 53 (51.4%) with mesalazine. Demographic, clinical and therapeutic characteristics of the cohort were summarized in Table 1. The survey's results were summarized in Table 2.

Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity in IBD cohort

SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity with value > 7 was found in 19 out of 103 patients (18.4%). Among them: 10 were under biological treatment; 5 under AZA; and 4 under mesalazine. Symptoms related to COVID-19 disease were reported in 12 out of 19 patients (63%). Among them, 2 were treated with mesalazine, 4 with AZA and 6 with biologic treatment. Among the 7 out of 19 patients without a history of COVID-19related symptoms but positive for antibodies, 2 were treated with mesalazine, 1 with AZA and 4 with biologic therapy. All but one patient, who had pneumonia and was under AZA treatment, did not require hospitalization. Data regarding the patients with IgG > 7 were summarized in Table 3.

Swab throat test

All the patients with IgG > 7 were tested with a swab throat test. All of them were negative. The patient with a history of COVID-19 pneumonia had tested positive before the enrollment and tested negative after enrollment.

Correlation between SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity and clinical/therapeutic variables in the IBD cohort

SARS-CoV-2 IgG value \geq 7 correlated at multivariate analysis only with IBD treatment. In detail, stratifying the population for treatment, the relative risk of having SARS-COV-2 IgG \geq 7 was higher for patients treated with AZA and lower with mesalazine. The odds ratios for AZA was 1.44 (95%CI: 0.27-7.56) and 0.16 (95% CI: 0.03-0.71) for mesalazine vs biologic drug (P = 0.0157 between them). The relative risk for patients under mesalazine was lower than for those under biologic therapy (P = 0.016).

Correlation between the presence of COVID-19-related symptoms and clinical/therapeutic variables in IBD cohort

The presence of COVID-19-related symptoms were correlated after multivariate analysis with BMI (P =0.05) and with IBD therapy. The relative risk of having symptoms was higher for patients treated with AZA and lower with mesalazine vs biologic drug: odds ratios 7.47 (95%CI: 1.22-45.73) and 0.52 (95%CI: 0.17-1.72, P = 0.03) for AZA and mesalazine, respectively (P = 0.004 between them).

DISCUSSION

The use of SARS-Cov-2 antibodies to monitor the immunity against COVID-19 remains a matter of debate in the general population. However, the presence of SARS-CoV-2 IgG antibodies certify the previous or recent infection^[17]. In our hospital, all health care workers (HCW) were tested for serology immediately after the first 2 mo of pandemic, in the same week of the start of our study on IBD cohort. 364 out of 1600 operators were diagnosed as affected by COVID-19 between February 21 and April 22 and all of them tested positive for SARS-CoV-2 swab throat test. Among the HCWs who were previously confirmed ill, the 99% resulted having IgG3 value > 7. Interestingly, 20% of operators who did not report symptoms suggestive for COVID-19 resulted having SARS-CoV-2 antibodies ≥ 7. (data from National Institute of Health, 2020). This observation confirms the presence of an unknown number of asymptomatic infected people[18]. The available studies on the serum concentration of IgG after



Table 1 Demographic, clinical and therapeutic characteristics of the inflammatory bowel disease cohort							
Theremy	Characteristics (n. 9/)	Disease	Total (n)				
пегару	Characteristics (<i>II</i> , %)	CD (<i>n</i>)	UC (<i>n</i>)				
Biologic treatment	Male (15, 41.6)	13	3	36			
	Woman (20, 55.5)	15	5				
	BMI > 30 (5, 13.8)	3	2				
	BMI < 30 (31, 82.2)	25	6				
	Comorbidities yes (14, 38.8)	11	3				
	Comorbidities no (22, 61.2)	17	5				
	Age > 65 (5, 13.8)	2	3				
	Age < 65 (31, 86.2)	26	5				
Azathioprine	Male (9, 64.2)	3	6	14			
	Woman (5, 35.7)	2	3				
	BMI > 30 (1, 7.1)	1	0				
	BMI < 30 (13, 92.8)	4	9				
	Comorbidities yes (6, 42.8)	2	4				
	Comorbidities no (8, 57.1)	3	5				
	Age > 65 (3, 21.4)	1	2				
	Age < 65 (11, 78.6)	4	7				
Mesalazine	Male (23, 43.4)	10	13	53			
	Woman (30, 56.6)	11	19				
	BMI > 30 (6, 11.3)	2	4				
	BMI < 30 (47, 88.7)	19	28				
	Comorbidities yes (30, 56.6)	10	20				
	Comorbidities no (23, 43.3)	11	12				
	Age > 65 (19, 35.8)	10	9				
	Age < 65 (34, 64.2)	11	23				
		54	49	103			

BMI: Body mass index; CD: Crohn's disease; UC: Ulcerative colitis.

COVID-19 infection revealed conflicting results and the duration of antibodies rises is currently unknown, but is estimated around 9 mo (data from National Institute of Health, 2021). There is a possible decrease of IgG title after the first two wk of infection and it is unclear whether the test is able to detect lower antibody levels in milder and asymptomatic COVID-19 disease[17-20]. Plebani group tried to harmonize the thresholds to allow a larger agreement on IgG anti Sars-Cov-2 antibodies determination. They found 6.2 KAU/L as the cut off for Diasorin method to reach a sensitivity of 97.1% and a specificity of 88.9% for the diagnosis of SARS-CoV-2 infection[16]. Our data are thus in line with this latter observation. The COVID-19 symptoms occurred in IBD patients at least 1 mo before the interview. During the time between the symptoms and the enrollment, they lived the complete lock down, established in Italy from March 9 to May 18. They tested all negative at the swab test performed at the enrollment. This is in line with the overall sensitivity of the test, ranging from 56 to 83%: 66.7% in the first week of the infection and lower in the following wk observation that the SARS-CoV-2 positivity in the swab[21].

Prevalence of patients with SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity in our cohort was 18.4%. This means that those patients got infected with SARS-CoV-2 virus in the previous period, but only 63% of them developed the disease, reporting symptoms. Moreover, only one patient required hospitalization for pneumonia. The patients with history of COVID-19 related symptoms mainly had mild respiratory symptoms or minor manifestations. None but one patient (5%) required hospitalization, but without the need of intensive care unit. Conversely, in the general population, during both the first and the second

Table 2 Survey responses of 103 inflammatory bo	owel disease patier	nts				
Survey answers						
Close contacts with positive patients $(n, \%)$		Yes	17, 16.5			
		No	85, 82.5			
		Nd	1, 1			
Tested for swab $(n, %)$		Yes	13, 12.5	Positive	1,1	
				Negative	12, 11.5	
		No	90, 87.5			
Symptoms (n, %)	No symptoms		49, 47.5			
	Mild	Cough	19, 18.4			
		Changes in taste/smell	6, 5.8			
		Muscle and joint pain	12, 11.6			
		Asthenia	11, 10.6			
		Fever	18, 17.4			
		GI symptoms	23, 22.3			
	Severe	Mild dyspnea	4, 3.8			
		Pneumonia	1, 0.9			
Total number of patients (<i>n</i>)						103

GI: Gastrointestinal; Nd: Not determined.

Table 3 Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 IgG positive inflammatory bowel disease patients divided by presence or absence of COVID-19 symptoms and ongoing therapy

SARS-CoV-2 IgG value > 7				
SARS-CoV-2 lgG positive patients (n, %)	Therapy (patients, <i>n</i> , %)	Disease		Total <i>n</i> (%)
		CD (<i>n</i>)	UC (<i>n</i>)	
COVID-19 symptoms yes (12, 63.2)	Biologic drug (6, 50.0)	5	1	6
	Azathioprine (4, 33.3)	1	3	4
	Mesalazine (2, 16.6)	0	2	2
COVID-19 symptoms no (7, 36.8)	Biologic treatment (4, 57.1)	4	0	4
	Azathioprine (1, 14.3)	0	1	1
	Mesalazine (2, 28.6)	0	2	2
		12	7	19

CD: Crohn's disease; COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019; SARS-CoV-2: Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2; UC: Ulcerative colitis.

wave of the pandemic, 10% of people required hospitalization in intensive care unit (data from the National Institute of Health, 2021). Half of the IBD patients that resulted positive to antibody test remained asymptomatic and in 48% of cases they developed only mild symptoms. We can thus conclude that the IBD population does not seem at higher risk to develop severe COVID-19 disease in comparison with the general population, confirming the observation of Bezzio et al[9]. Only the patient with pneumonia hold the IBD treatment. This happened because, due to the mildness of the disease, the patients informed the general practitioner but not the IBD center about the symptoms. These data, even if do not confirm the American Gastroenterological Association guidelines strategy, gave us the opportunity to evaluate the cohort[1]. The results obtained are encouraging, as it seems that IBD patients with COVID-19 ongoing disease with symptoms could continue any treatments both avoiding IBD relapse and without a significant higher risk of developing severe COVID-19 requiring hospitalization. Differently from Bezzio et al[9], nobody died in our cohort; moreover, nor age neither active IBD



were significantly associated with a COVID-19 worse prognosis.

SARS-coV-2 serology resulted associated only with the ongoing IBD treatment. Among the patients having a positive serology there was a prevalence of biologic therapy. The presence of COVID-19 disease was associated with both IBD therapy and BMI. The patients who reported previous symptoms were treated with mesalazine in 2 cases, with AZA in 4 and with biological treatment in 6; the only patient with pneumonia was treated with AZA. The calculated relative risk of being infected was higher for patients treated with AZA, then for patients treated with biologic drugs and the lowest risk was found for patients treated with mesalazine. We decided to separate the different treatments in the analysis, as the AZA and the biologic therapy have a different mechanism of action: AZA is an immunosuppressive agent, whereas the biologic therapies are known as immunomodulating agents. None of the patients treated with biologic therapy developed a severe COVID-19 disease. Our results show that the use of biologic therapy does not seem to expose the patients to higher risk of severe COVID-19 disease, even when the infection is present. We did not perform a sub-analysis of the different type of biologic treatment for the small sample size. However, we report that the 80% of patients was treated with anti-TNF agents. More studies are needed to confirm whether it is appropriate to continue biological drugs for IBD patients who are affected with Sars-cov-2. The other variable associated with the presence of COVID-19 related symptoms was the BMI. This data is supported by the literature, as obesity is a factor associated with bad prognosis in the patients with COVID-19 pneumonia [22]. Interestingly, nor the old age neither the comorbidities or the type of IBD were associated with the antibody positivity or the development of COVID-19 symptoms in our study. This could be explained by the fact that these variables were associated in literature to death or very bad outcome, and none of our patients reported such complication[23].

All the 103 patients of the study had been clinically followed up for 10 mo after the beginning of the study. None of them hold the IBD treatments or developed new symptoms of COVID-19 until April 2021. After this period of time all our IBD patients had been received the vaccine against COVID-19.

The main limitation of the study is the small sample. Therefore, further studies with larger populations are needed to confirm our observations.

CONCLUSION

We investigated both the SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity in symptomatic and asymptomatic IBD patients and the relationship between IBD therapy and COVID-19 disease severity. The results are interesting and seem encouraging for the patients treated with biologic therapy, since they don't seem to carry a high risk of developing severe COVID-19. However, further and larger studies are needed to confirm these observations.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Guidelines recommend to hold inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) biologic therapy during coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). It is still not clear if the IBD patients carry a high risk of developing severe COVID-19.

Research motivation

IBD patients could carry a high risk of relapse or worsening of the intestinal disease in holding the therapy.

Research objectives

To investigate the prevalence of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) antibodies positivity and COVID-19 disease severity in IBD patients. Evaluate the correlation with clinical/therapeutic variables.

Research methods

Prospective cohort study. Patients with IBD were consecutively enrolled from April 22nd to May 31st 2020. Age, sex, BMI, IBD type, treatments and clinical activity and other comorbidities were anonymously collected in a Database. Charlson Comorbidity Index was calculated for each patient. A single blood test was performed to each patient to search for Immunoglobulin IgG anti SARS-Cov-2. The LIAISON® SARS-CoV-2 S1/S2 IgG test [DiasorinS.p.A, Saluggia (VC) - Italy] was used according to manufacturers' instructions. The analysis was performed using SARS-CoV-2 IgG value cut off of > 7 kAU/L. All patients who resulted positive to SARS-CoV-2 IgG were tested with SARS-CoV-2 swab throat test during the same week, using the Allplex 2019-nCoV assay (Arrow Diagnostics S.r.l., Genova,



Italy) a single-tube assay able to detect the three target genes (E gene, RdRP gene and N gene) as in the WHO recommended protocols. Categorical variables were described as count and percentage and compared between groups with chi square test; continuous variables were described as mean and standard deviation or median and inter-quartile range if not normally distributed (Shapiro-Wilks test) and compared with independent t- test or Mann-Whitney. Through univariate and multivariate logistic regression models were assessed: association between age, sex, BMI, IBD type, IBD treatments, IBD clinical activity, Charlson Comorbidity Index and SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity or the presence of COVID-19 symptoms.

Research results

103 IBD consecutive patients were enrolled: 54 with Crohn's disease and 49 ulcerative colitis. 36 patients (35%) were treated with biologic treatment, 14 (13.6%) with azathioprine (AZA) and 53 (51.4%) with mesalazine. 19 out of 103 patients (18.4%) had SARS-CoV-2 IgG positivity, with value > 7. Among them: 10 were under biological treatment, 5 under AZA and 4 under mesalazine. 12 out of 19 (63%) reported symptoms related to COVID-19 disease. Among them, 2 were treated with mesalazine, 4 with AZA and 6 with biologic treatment. Among the 7 out 19 patients without history of COVID-19 related symptoms, but positive for antibodies, 2 were treated with mesalazine, one with AZA and 4 with biologic therapy. All but one patient, who had pneumonia and was under AZA treatment, did not require hospitalization. All the patients with IgG > 7 were tested for swab throat test. All of them resulted negative at the enrollment. SARS-CoV-2 IgG value \geq 7 correlated at multivariate analysis only with IBD treatment. The relative risk of having SARS-COV-2 IgG \geq 7 was higher for patients treated with AZA and lower with mesalazine: odds ratio (OR) 1.44 (95% CI: 0.27-7.56) and 0.16 (95% CI: 0.03-0.71), for AZA and mesalazine, respectively, vs biologic drug (P = 0.0157 between them). The relative risk for patients under mesalazine was lower than for those under biologic therapy, P = 0.016. The presence of COVID-19 related symptoms resulted correlated at multivariate analysis with Body Mass Index (BMI), P = 0.05 and with IBD therapy. The relative risk of having symptoms was strongly higher for patients treated with AZA and lower with mesalazine vs biologic drug: odds ratio (OR) 7.47 (95%CI: 1.22-45.73) and 0.52 (95%CI: 0.17-1.72, P = 0.03), for AZA and mesalazine, respectively (P = 0.004 between them).

Research conclusions

The patients treated with biologic therapy don't seem to carry a high risk of developing severe COVID-19.

Research perspectives

The patients treated with biologic therapy don't seem to carry a high risk of developing severe COVID-19. Therefore, further and larger studies are needed to confirm these observations and to understand if the strategy to hold the IBD treatment during COVID-19 disease could be modified.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Conti CB and Grassia R conceived and planned the study; Mainardi E, Grassia R, Drago A, Cereatti F, Soro S and Testa S carried out the tests and collected the data; Testa S and Mainardi E contributed to the interpretation of the results; De Silvestri A performed the statistical analysis; Conti CB wrote the manuscript; all authors provided critical feedback and helped the research and analysis of the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board Comitato EticoVal Padana.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: Technical appendix, statistical code, and data set available from the corresponding author at benedetta.contil@gmail.com. Participants gave informed consent for data collection and data are recorded anonymized. Risk of identification is very low.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-



commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Clara Benedetta Conti 0000-0001-9774-2374; Elsa Mainardi 0000-0003-3522-105X; Sara Soro 0000-0002-4802-8403; Sophie Testa 0000-0002-3512-0243; Annalisa De Silvestri 0000-0003-3128-8441; Andrea Drago 0000-0002-9777-8665; Fabrizio Cereatti 0000-0003-0628-4473; Roberto Grassia 0000-0003-4491-4050.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- 1 Rubin DT, Feuerstein JD, Wang AY, Cohen RD. AGA Clinical Practice Update on Management of Inflammatory Bowel Disease During the COVID-19 Pandemic: Expert Commentary. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 350-357 [PMID: 32283100 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.04.012]
- 2 Cheung KS, Hung IFN, Chan PPY, Lung KC, Tso E, Liu R, Ng YY, Chu MY, Chung TWH, Tam AR, Yip CCY, Leung KH, Fung AY, Zhang RR, Lin Y, Cheng HM, Zhang AJX, To KKW, Chan KH, Yuen KY, Leung WK. Gastrointestinal Manifestations of SARS-CoV-2 Infection and Virus Load in Fecal Samples From a Hong Kong Cohort: Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 81-95 [PMID: 32251668 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.03.065]
- 3 Ling Y, Xu SB, Lin YX, Tian D, Zhu ZQ, Dai FH, Wu F, Song ZG, Huang W, Chen J, Hu BJ, Wang S, Mao EQ, Zhu L, Zhang WH, Lu HZ. Persistence and clearance of viral RNA in 2019 novel coronavirus disease rehabilitation patients. Chin Med J (Engl) 2020; 133: 1039-1043 [PMID: 32118639 DOI: 10.1097/CM9.00000000000774]
- Zhang J, Wang S, Xue Y. Fecal specimen diagnosis 2019 novel coronavirus-infected pneumonia. J Med Virol 2020; 92: 680-682 [PMID: 32124995 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.25742]
- Wu Y, Guo C, Tang L, Hong Z, Zhou J, Dong X, Yin H, Xiao Q, Tang Y, Qu X, Kuang L, Fang X, Mishra N, Lu J, Shan H, Jiang G, Huang X. Prolonged presence of SARS-CoV-2 viral RNA in faecal samples. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; **5**: 434-435 [PMID: 32199469 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30083-2]
- 6 Ma C, Cong Y, Zhang H. COVID-19 and the Digestive System. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1003-1006 [PMID: 32618648 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000691]
- 7 An P, Ji M, Ren H, Su J, Ding NS, Kang J, Yin A, Zhou Q, Shen L, Zhao L, Jiang X, Xiao Y, Tan W, Lv X, Li J, Liu S, Zhou J, Chen H, Xu Y, Liu J, Chen M, Cao J, Zhou Z, Tan S, Yu H, Dong W, Ding Y. Prevention of COVID-19 in patients with inflammatory bowel disease in Wuhan, China. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 525-527 [PMID: 32311321 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30121-7]
- 8 Norsa L, Indriolo A, Sansotta N, Cosimo P, Greco S, D'Antiga L. Uneventful Course in Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Disease During the Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 Outbreak in Northern Italy. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 371-372 [PMID: 32247695 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.03.062]
- Bezzio C, Saibeni S, Variola A, Allocca M, Massari A, Gerardi V, Casini V, Ricci C, Zingone F, Amato A, Caprioli F, Lenti MV, Viganò C, Ascolani M, Bossa F, Castiglione F, Cortelezzi C, Grossi L, Milla M, Morganti D, Pastorelli L, Ribaldone DG, Sartini A, Soriano A, Manes G, Danese S, Fantini MC, Armuzzi A, Daperno M, Fiorino G; Italian Group for the Study of Inflammatory Bowel Disease (IG-IBD). Outcomes of COVID-19 in 79 patients with IBD in Italy: an IG-IBD study. Gut 2020; 69: 1213-1217 [PMID: 32354990 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321411]
- 10 D'Amico F, Danese S, Peyrin-Biroulet L. Systematic Review on Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019: It Is Time to Take Stock. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 2689-2700 [PMID: 32777550 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.08.003]
- 11 Neurath MF. COVID-19 and immunomodulation in IBD. Gut 2020; 69: 1335-1342 [PMID: 32303609 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321269
- Buonaguro FM, Puzanov I, Ascierto PA. Anti-IL6R role in treatment of COVID-19-related ARDS. J Transl Med 2020; 12 18: 165 [PMID: 32290847 DOI: 10.1186/s12967-020-02333-9]
- Cortegiani A, Ippolito M, Greco M, Granone V, Protti A, Gregoretti C, Giarratano A, Einav S, Cecconi M. Rationale and 13 evidence on the use of tocilizumab in COVID-19: a systematic review. Pulmonology 2021; 27: 52-66 [PMID: 32713784 DOI: 10.1016/j.pulmoe.2020.07.003]
- Monteleone G, Ardizzone S. Are Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease at Increased Risk for Covid-19 Infection? J Crohns Colitis 2020; 14: 1334-1336 [PMID: 32215548 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjaa061]
- 15 Perkmann T, Perkmann-Nagele N, Breyer MK, Breyer-Kohansal R, Burghuber OC, Hartl S, Aletaha D, Sieghart D, Quehenberger P, Marculescu R, Mucher P, Strassl R, Wagner OF, Binder CJ, Haslacher H. Side-by-Side Comparison of Three Fully Automated SARS-CoV-2 Antibody Assays with a Focus on Specificity. Clin Chem 2020; 66: 1405-1413 [PMID: 32777031 DOI: 10.1093/clinchem/hvaa198]
- Plebani M, Padoan A, Negrini D, Carpinteri B, Sciacovelli L. Diagnostic performances and thresholds: The key to harmonization in serological SARS-CoV-2 assays? Clin Chim Acta 2020; 509: 1-7 [PMID: 32485157 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2020.05.050
- Gaebler C, Wang Z, Lorenzi JCC, Muecksch F, Finkin S, Tokuyama M, Cho A, Jankovic M, Schaefer-Babajew D, 17 Oliveira TY, Cipolla M, Viant C, Barnes CO, Bram Y, Breton G, Hägglöf T, Mendoza P, Hurley A, Turroja M, Gordon K, Millard KG, Ramos V, Schmidt F, Weisblum Y, Jha D, Tankelevich M, Martinez-Delgado G, Yee J, Patel R, Dizon J, Unson-O'Brien C, Shimeliovich I, Robbiani DF, Zhao Z, Gazumyan A, Schwartz RE, Hatziioannou T, Bjorkman PJ,



Mehandru S, Bieniasz PD, Caskey M, Nussenzweig MC. Evolution of antibody immunity to SARS-CoV-2. Nature 2021; **591**: 639-644 [PMID: 33461210 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-021-03207-w]

- 18 Grassia R, Testa S, De Silvestri A, Drago A, Cereatti F, Conti CB. Lights and shadows of SARS-CoV-2 infection risk assessment in endoscopy. Dig Liver Dis 2020; 52: 816-818 [PMID: 32601027 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.06.013]
- 19 Melgaço JG, Azamor T, Ano Bom APD. Protective immunity after COVID-19 has been questioned: What can we do without SARS-CoV-2-IgG detection? Cell Immunol 2020; 353: 104114 [PMID: 32361409 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2020.104114]
- 20 Long QX, Liu BZ, Deng HJ, Wu GC, Deng K, Chen YK, Liao P, Qiu JF, Lin Y, Cai XF, Wang DQ, Hu Y, Ren JH, Tang N, Xu YY, Yu LH, Mo Z, Gong F, Zhang XL, Tian WG, Hu L, Zhang XX, Xiang JL, Du HX, Liu HW, Lang CH, Luo XH, Wu SB, Cui XP, Zhou Z, Zhu MM, Wang J, Xue CJ, Li XF, Wang L, Li ZJ, Wang K, Niu CC, Yang QJ, Tang XJ, Zhang Y, Liu XM, Li JJ, Zhang DC, Zhang F, Liu P, Yuan J, Li Q, Hu JL, Chen J, Huang AL. Antibody responses to SARS-CoV-2 in patients with COVID-19. Nat Med 2020; 26: 845-848 [PMID: 32350462 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-020-0897-1]
- 21 Zou L, Ruan F, Huang M, Liang L, Huang H, Hong Z, Yu J, Kang M, Song Y, Xia J, Guo Q, Song T, He J, Yen HL, Peiris M, Wu J. SARS-CoV-2 Viral Load in Upper Respiratory Specimens of Infected Patients. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 1177-1179 [PMID: 32074444 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMc2001737]
- 22 Kassir R. Risk of COVID-19 for patients with obesity. Obes Rev 2020; 21: e13034 [PMID: 32281287 DOI: 10.1111/obr.13034]
- 23 Yu C, Lei Q, Li W, Wang X, Liu W. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 1663 hospitalized patients infected with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a single-center experience. J Infect Public Health 2020; 13: 1202-1209 [PMID: 32718894 DOI: 10.1016/j.jiph.2020.07.002]



E WJ

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 163-175

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.163

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Endoscopic management and outcome of non-variceal bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis: A systematic review

Georgios Demetriou, Aikaterini Augoustaki, Evangelos Kalaitzakis

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A, A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Cheng L, Gadour E

Received: June 30, 2021 Peer-review started: June 30, 2021 First decision: September 29, 2021 Revised: October 8, 2021 Accepted: February 10, 2022 Article in press: February 10, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022



Georgios Demetriou, Aikaterini Augoustaki, Evangelos Kalaitzakis, Department of Gastroenterology, University Hospital of Heraklion, Heraklion 71500, Greece

Corresponding author: Georgios Demetriou, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, University Hospital of Heraklion, Panepistimiou, Voutes, Heraklion 71500, Greece. georgies23d@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Acute non-variceal bleeding accounts for approximately 20% of all-cause bleeding episodes in patients with liver cirrhosis. It is associated with high morbidity and mortality therefore prompt diagnosis and endoscopic management are crucial.

AIM

To evaluate available data on the efficacy of endoscopic treatment modalities used to control acute non-variceal gastrointestinal bleeding (GIB) in cirrhotic patients as well as to assess treatment outcomes.

METHODS

Employing PRISMA methodology, the MEDLINE was searched through PubMed using appropriate MeSH terms. Data are reported in a summative manner and separately for each major non-variceal cause of bleeding.

RESULTS

Overall, 23 studies were identified with a total of 1288 cirrhotic patients of whom 958/1288 underwent endoscopic therapy for acute non-variceal GIB. Peptic ulcer bleeding was the most common cause of acute non-variceal bleeding, followed by portal hypertensive gastropathy, gastric antral vascular ectasia, Mallory-Weiss syndrome, Dieaulafoy lesions, portal hypertensive colopathy, and hemorrhoids. Failure to control bleeding from all-causes of non-variceal GIB accounted for less than 3.5% of cirrhotic patients. Rebleeding (range 2%-25%) and mortality (range 3%-40%) rates varied, presumably due to study heterogeneity. Rebleeding was usually managed endoscopically and salvage therapy using arterial embolisation or surgery was undertaken in very few cases. Mortality was usually associated with liver function deterioration and other organ failure or infections rather than uncontrolled bleeding. Endoscopic treatment-related complications were extremely rare. Lower acute non-variceal bleeding was examined in two studies (197/1288 patients) achieving initial hemostasis in all patients using argon plasma coagulation for portal hypertensive colopathy and endoscopic band ligation or



sclerotherapy for bleeding hemorrhoids (rebleeding range 10%-13%). Data on the efficacy of endoscopic therapy of cirrhotic patients vs non-cirrhotic controls with acute GIB are very scarce.

CONCLUSION

Endotherapy seems to be efficient as a means to control non-variceal hemorrhage in cirrhosis, although published data are very limited, particularly those comparing cirrhotics with noncirrhotics and those regarding acute bleeding from the lower gastrointestinal tract. Rebleeding and mortality rates appear to be relatively high, although firm conclusions may not be drawn due to study heterogeneity. Hopefully this review may stimulate further research on this subject and help clinicians administer optimal endoscopic therapy for cirrhotic patients.

Key Words: Liver cirrhosis; Non-variceal gastrointestinal hemorrhage; Gastrointestinal endoscopy; Endoscopic therapy; Patient outcomes; Peptic ulcer; Mallory Weiss syndrome; Gastric antral vascular ectasia

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Acute non-variceal gastrointestinal bleeding (ANVGIB) is not uncommon in cirrhotic patients. Survival of these patients has improved in recent years due to the evolution of both endoscopic and pharmacologic treatment. However data on most sources of ANVGIB and the efficacy of endoscopic therapy in cirrhosis are very limited, while similar data on acute bleeding from the lower gastrointestinal tract are almost non-existent in this group of patients. We herein present endoscopic modalities used to control ANVGIB and post-treatment outcomes in patients with liver cirrhosis. Our review highlights that endoscopic therapy seems to be effective in these patients, although comparative data with non-cirrhotic patients are very few.

Citation: Demetriou G, Augoustaki A, Kalaitzakis E. Endoscopic management and outcome of non-variceal bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis: A systematic review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 163-175 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/163.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.163

INTRODUCTION

Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding (AUGIB) in patients with cirrhosis is a detrimental complication resulting in high morbidity and mortality [1-3]. The source of AUGIB is most commonly related to portal hypertension and occurs mainly from gastroesophageal varices (60%-75%). However, a non-negligible number (20%-30%) of cirrhotic patients present with non-variceal gastrointestinal bleeding (NVGIB) with peptic ulcer being the leading cause [2,4-7]. Other sources of NVGIB in this group of patients are gastric antral vascular ectasia (GAVE), portal hypertensive gastropathy (PHG), portal hypertensive colopathy (PHC), Dieulafoy's lesions (DL), Mallory-Weiss syndrome (MWS), and hemorrhoids[8].

Regardless of the bleeding source, treatment and endoscopic control of haemorrhage can be really challenging due to the fragility of these patients and coagulopathy disorders in cirrhosis[9,10]. Albeit mortality rates have been declining in recent years due to advances in pharmaceutical and endoscopic management, the death burden remains high ranging from 15%-25% following an episode of AUGIB[3, 11-14]. Although variceal bleeding in cirrhosis has been well studied, published data on outcomes of acute non-variceal upper and lower GIB are limited, with only few studies reporting the endoscopic modalities and efficacy of endoscopic therapy in patients with cirrhosis and acute NVGIB.

The aim of this systematic review was to evaluate available data on the efficacy of endoscopic treatment modalities used to control acute NVGIB in cirrhotic patients as well as to assess the treatment outcomes.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A systematic review was conducted according to the PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses[15]. The MEDLINE was searched through PubMed by two authors (Demetriou G, Augoustaki A) independently for relevant studies (start date: 01/01/1980, end date: 01/01/2021) using the following query: "Liver Cirrhosis" AND "Gastrointestinal Hemorrhage/ therapy". All studies were eligible for inclusion except: (1) Studies in languages other than English; (2) Animal studies; (3) Cohort studies focused only on variceal bleeding; (4) Case reports (< 3 patients) or



reviews, meta-analyses, and letters; (5) Pediatric studies; (6) Iatrogenic induced haemorrhage; and (7) Studies conducted before 1980.

Our search strategy revealed 2002 relevant studies that were screened by Demetriou G and Augoustaki A according to their titles and abstracts. Following application of the exclusion criteria, 51 studies were chosen for full-text screening (Figure 1). Any disagreement was resolved by means of consensus with a third author (Kalaitzakis E). These studies were further subjected for eligibility and were excluded if: (1) Series with < 3 patients; (2) No numerical data for cirrhotic patients; (3) Not overt bleeding (overt bleeding was defined as the presence of melena and/or hematemesis and/or hematochezia or active bleeding on endoscopy); (4) No endoscopic treatment; and (5) Not at least one treatment outcome.

The list of references of all included studies and relevant review articles were checked and additional studies were included according to the eligibility criteria. A total of 23 studies were finally included for this review (Figure 1).

RESULTS

Study characteristics

The majority of the included studies (Table 1) were retrospective (15/23, 65%) while 8 (35%) were prospective. Except for two multi-center studies (9%) the remaining were single-centre (21/23, 91%). Most studies evaluated outcomes of AUGIB from a single source of bleeding, *i.e.* 7 studies from GAVE, four from peptic ulcer, four from MWS, two from PHC, two from Dieulafoy's lesion and one each from PHG and hemorrhoids. Three studies evaluated more than one sources of AUGIB.

Endoscopic treatment modalities applied to control bleeding (either as single or combination treatment) were epinephrine injection (10 studies), argon plasma coagulation (APC) (9 studies), electrocoagulation (6 studies), hemocliping (5 studies), injection sclerotherapy (polidocanol, N-butyl-cyanoacrylate, histoacryl) (5 studies), endoscopic band ligation (EBL) (4 studies), heater probe coagulation (3 studies), laser coagulation (1 study), and hemospray (1 study). The most common outcomes in the majority of the studies were success in control of bleeding, rebleeding, and mortality.

Overall, 1288 cirrhotic patients were included in the 23 studies identified by means of our search and 958/1288 underwent endoscopic therapy for non-variceal acute gastrointestinal bleeding (NVAGIB) (Tables 1-4). Failure to control bleeding from all-causes of NVAGIB was not common and accounted for 3.5% of cirrhotic patients who underwent endoscopic therapy [16,17]. Rebleeding (usually within 30 d or 6 wk following the index endoscopy) ranged between 2%-25% (Tables 2 and 4). Rebleeding was usually managed endoscopically and salvage therapy using arterial embolisation or surgery was undertaken in very few cases (n = 8). Mortality ranged between 3%-40%, although follow-up was variable, and it was usually associated with liver function deterioration and other organ failure or infections rather than uncontrolled bleeding. Endoscopic treatment-related complications were extremely rare (n = 1).

Peptic ulcer disease

Overall, 7 studies including a total of 947 (range 29-235) patients with cirrhosis and NVAUGIB were identified (Table 2)[18-24]. Peptic ulcer disease (PUD) was the aetiology of NVAUGIB in 799 patients (311 with duodenal ulcer, 438 with gastric ulcer, 39 with both duodenal and gastric ulcers, 8 with oesophageal ulcer and 3 with stomal ulcer). Most patients (686/947) required endoscopic therapy. The most common endoscopic modality used to control bleeding was combination of epinephrine injection with coagulation or hemoclips (198 patients). Data for failure to control bleeding at the index endoscopy were available in 4 studies (30 patients) and ranged between 1.3% and 10% (median 7.5%) (Table 2). Rescue therapy was not common (Table 2). Rebleeding rates were examined in all studies and occurred in a total of 121/947 (12.7%) patients (range 1.9%-22.4%). In-hospital mortality data were available in 4 studies and reached a total of 112/698 (16%) patients (range 13.8%-17.6%). Three studies examined 6-wk or 30-d mortality which was found to be 14.5% (36/249 patients) (range 3%-17%).

GAVE

Seven studies were identified reporting the outcomes and endoscopic modalities used in a total of 128 patients with AUGIB due to GAVE of whom 47 were cirrhotics (Table 3). The most common endoscopic modality used was APC in a total of 86/128 patients. Regardless of the endoscopic modality, sessions needed to achieve eradication of GAVE and/or improvement of symptoms ranged between 1 and 10, although recurrence of GAVE was documented in most patients (Table 3). The most common outcomes reported were need for blood transfusions before and after endoscopic treatment, eradication of GAVE and treatment complications as well as mortality. Four studies reported reduction in transfusion units needed after endoscopic treatment[25-28]. Three studies reported no treatment-related complications whereas Fuccio *et al*[28] reported abdominal discomfort or pain in almost all patients which ceased spontaneously and Sato et al[29] a post-treatment bleeding ulcer. Mortality during follow-up was available in four studies (ranged between a mean/median of 6 and 25 mo) and reached a total of 26/74 (35%) patients of whom 4 died due to uncontrolled bleeding [25,27-29].



Table 1 Main characteristics of all included studies

Ref.	Type of study	Period of enrolment, years	Number of patients ¹	Number of cirrhotic patients with acute NVGIB	Non-variceal bleeding source	Endoscopic treatment modality	Main outcomes
Paquet <i>et al</i> [<mark>30</mark>]	Retrospective	1985-1987	339	53	MWS	EIS (polidocanol)	СоВ
Baettig <i>et al</i> [<mark>35</mark>]	Retrospective	1984-1991	480 (28 with Dieulafoy's lesion)	3	DL	EI + EIS (polidocanol)	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality
Labenz et al [25]	Retrospective, case series	NR	5	3	GAVE	Nd-YAG LC	CoB; Post treatment TU (median f/up 8 mo)
Schuman et al[<mark>31</mark>]	Retrospective	1985-1990	42	14	MWS	BICAP electrocoagu- lation, Epinephrine injection	CoB; Severity of bleeding in relation to liver disease and/or PH ²
Ikeda <i>et al</i> [<mark>16</mark>]	Retrospective	1993-1996	5	4	GAVE	EC or HPC	CoB; Eradication of GAVE; Endoscopic pattern and development of GAVE
Dulai et al [<mark>26</mark>]	Prospective	1991-1999	744 (26 with GAVE)	7	GAVE	Bipolar EC, HPC, APC	Hct pre- and post- treatment; TU needed; Number of hospitaliz- ations pre- and post- treatment (median f/up 6 mo)
Cheng et al [<mark>36</mark>]	Retrospective	1999-2001	1393 (29 with DL)	5	DL	EI, EIS, HPC	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality
Sato et al[17]	Retrospective	2001-2003	8	5	GAVE	APC	Recurrence of GAVE (mean f/up 28 mo); CoT (mean f/up 28 mo)
Higuchi <i>et al</i> [<mark>32</mark>]	Prospective	1998-2005	37	11	MWS	EBL	CoB; Rebleeding (28 d)
Lecleire <i>et al</i> [27]	Retrospective	2001-2005	30	11	GAVE	АРС	CoB; GAVE pattern; Recurrence of symptoms (median f/up 20 mo); CoT (median f/up 20 mo)
Seo et al[18]	Retrospective multicenter	May-October 2005	464	76	GU, DU, OS	EC	CoB; Rebleeding (42 d); Mortality (42 d)
Lecleire <i>et al</i> [<mark>33</mark>]	Prospective	2001-2008	218	7	MWS	EBL or EI + HC	CoB; Rebleeding; TU needed; Mortality
Fuccio <i>et al</i> [28]	Prospective	2002-2006	20	4	GAVE	АРС	Resolution of transfusion dependent anemia (mean f/up 25 mo); CoT (mean f/up 25 mo)
González- González <i>et</i> al[<mark>22</mark>]	Prospective	2000-2009	160	160	GU, DU, OS	BICAP EC, EI	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality (in-hospital)
Gad <i>et al</i> [<mark>37</mark>]	Retrospective	2007-2011	77	77	PHC, OS	APC	CoB; PHC prevalence; PHC endoscopic pattern
Awad et al [<mark>38</mark>]	Prospective	2009-2010	120	120	Hemorrhoids	EBL, EIS (ethano- lamine or N-butyl cyanoacrylate)	CoB; HR; Rebleeding; Pain relief; Patient's satisfaction
Rudler <i>et al</i> [23]	Prospective	2008-2011	203	29	PU	EI, HC	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality (30 d); RT
Sato et al[29]	Retrospective	NR	34	13	GAVE	APC, EBL	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality; GAVE recurrence
Smith <i>et al</i> [<mark>34</mark>]	Retrospective, case series	NR	4	4	PHG, PHC	Hemospray	СоВ; СоТ



Morsy et al [24]	Prospective	2011-2012	532	93	GU, DU, OS	EI, APC	Early rebleeding (24 h after stabilising patient); Mortality (in-hospital)
Yang et al [<mark>19]</mark>	Retrospective	2007-2013	210	210	PU	EI, APC, HC	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality (in-hospital); Infection (in-hospital); Length of hospital stay
Kuo et al <mark>[20]</mark>	Retrospective	2008-2014	235	235	PU	EI, APC, HC	CoB; Rebleeding; Mortality (in-hospital); Infection (in-hospital); Length of hospital stay
Ardevol <i>et al</i> [21]	Retrospective multicenter	2005-2012	790	144	PU	EI, Multipolar EC, HC, EIS	CoB; Rebleeding (1-45 d); Mortality (45 d, 1 year); RT

¹Including cirrhotics and non-cirrhotics with acute non-variceal gastrointestinal bleeding and cirrhotics with obscure gastrointestinal bleeding; NR: Not reported; MWS: Mallory-Weiss syndrome; DL: Dieaulafoy's lesion; GAVE: Gastric antral vascular ectasia; PHC: Portal hypertensive colopathy; PHG: Portal hypertensive gastropathy; LC: Lasercoagulation; APC: Argon plasma coagulation; EBL: Endoscopic band ligation; EIS: Endoscopic injection sclerotherapy; EI: Epineprhine injection, HPC: Heater probe coagulation; CoB: Control of bleeding; TU: Transfusion units; PH: Portal hypertension; Hct: Hematocrit; CoT: Complications of treatment; PU: Peptic ulcer; GU: Gastric ulcer; DU: Duodenal ulcer; OS: Other sources; HR: Hemorrhoids recurrence; RT: Rescue therapies.

Table 2 Main characteristics of studies including patients with cirrhosis and acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding due to peptic ulcers

Ref.	Patients (<i>n</i>)	Cirrhotic patients with NVAGIB (<i>n</i>)	Non-variceal bleeding source: peptic ulcer/other (<i>n</i>)	Patients received endoscopic treatment (<i>n</i>)	Endoscopic treatment modality (<i>n</i>)	Failure to control bleeding, <i>n</i> (%)	Rebleeding, n (%)	Mortality, <i>n</i> (%)	Rescue therapy
Seo <i>et al</i> [<mark>18</mark>]	464	76	GU: 48; DU: 16; OL: 12	48	EC: 20 ¹	1/76 (1.3%)	2/76 (2.6%)	42 d: 11/76 (14.5%)	NR
González- González <i>et al</i> [22]	160	160	GU: 39; DU: 33; GU + DU: 9; EU: 3	43	EI: 7; BICAP EC: 6; CT: 30	NR	3/160 (1.9%)	In-hospital: 22 (13.8%)	S: 0
Rudler <i>et</i> al[23]	203	29	DU: 19; GU: 7; MU: 3	20	EI: 9; EI + HC: 11	NR	2/29 (7%)	30 d: 1/29 (3%)	AE: 3; S: 0
Morsy <i>et al</i> [24]	532	93	DU: 25; EU: 5; GU: 3	42	EI: 23; APC: 19	NR	4/93 (4.3%)	In-hospital: 13/93 (14%)	NR
Yang et al [<mark>19</mark>]	210	210	GU: 133; DU: 66; GU + DU: 11	210	EI: 80; APC: 41; HC: 13; EI + APC: 36; EI + HC: 40	7 (3.3%)	47 (22.4%)	In-hospital: 37/210 (17.6%)	NR
Kuo et al [<mark>20</mark>]	235	235	GU:146; DU: 73; GU + DU: 16	235	EI: 84; APC: 50; HC: 20; CT: 81	8 (3.4%)	48 (20.4%)	In-hospital: 40/235 (17%)	NR
Ardevol <i>et</i> al[21]	790	144	DU: 79; GU: 62; SU: 3	88	EI: NR; Multipolar EC: NR; HC: NR; EIS: NR	14 (10%)	15 (10%)	6 wk: 24/144 (17%)	SET: 11; AE: 3; S: 2

¹Endoscopic treatment modality only mentioned for 20/48 patients;

NVAGIB: Non-variceal acute gastrointestinal bleeding; GU: Gastric ulcer; DU: Duodenal ulcer; EU: Esophageal ulcer; OL: Other lesions; MU: Multiple ulcers; EC: Electrocoagulation; EI: Epinephrine injection; HC: Hemoclips; CT: Combination therapy; APC: Argon plasma coagulation; EIS: Endoscopic injection sclerotherapy; NR: Not reported; S: Surgery; AE: Arterial embolisation; SET: Second endoscopic treatment.

> The largest study by Sato et al[29] retrospectively compared APC and EBL for the treatment of GAVE (Table 3). On endoscopy, eight active bleeders were identified in the APC group and five in the EBL group and they were all successfully managed. Recurrence rates of GAVE were significantly higher in the APC group (P < 0.05). No endoscopy-related complications were observed apart from one patient in the EBL group who had a bleeding ulcer successfully treated with APC.

MWS

Information regarding endoscopic management in cirrhotic patients with AUGIB due to MWS is scanty.



Table 3 Main characteristics of studies including patients with cirrhosis and acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding due to gastric antral vascular ectasia

Ref.	Patients (<i>n</i>)	Cirrhotic patients with overt bleeding (n)	Patients received endoscopic treatment (<i>n</i>)	Endoscopic treatment modality (<i>n</i>)	Failure to control initial overt bleeding, <i>n</i> (%)	Endoscopic sessions needed (<i>n</i>)	GAVE eradication, n (%)	Mortality during follow-up, n (%)	Follow-up period (mo)
Labenz et al[<mark>25</mark>]	5	3	5	NA-YAG LC	0	2-8	0	0	2-12 (median = 6)
Ikeda et al[<mark>16</mark>]	5	4	5	EC: NR; HPC: NR	0	NR	0	NR	64.8 (mean)
Dulai et al <mark>[26]</mark>	744 (26 with GAVE)	7	26	Bipolar EC: 13; HPC: 7; APC: 6	0	Median = 3 (2- 5)	0	NR	3-10 (median = 6)
Sato et al[<mark>17</mark>]	8	5	8	APC	0	Mean = 1.8 (1-3)	6/8 (75%)	NR	28 (mean)
Lecleire et al[27]	30 (17 cirrhotics)	11	30	APC	0	Mean = 2.2	NR	9/17 (53%)	Cirrhotics: 20 (median); Non- cirrhotics: 24 (median)
Fuccio et al[<mark>28</mark>]	20	4	20	APC	0	Median = 3 (1- 10)	14/20 (70%)	8/20 (40%)	1-47 (mean = 25)
Sato et al <mark>[29</mark>]	34 (32 cirrohtics)	13	34	APC (22); EBL (12)	0	APC: Mean = 2.3 (1-3); EBL: Mean = 3 (2-4)	APC: 7/22 (32%); EBL 11/12 (92%)	9/34 (26%)	APC: 16.6 (mean); EBL: 14.6 (mean)

GAVE: Gastric antral vascular ectasia; LC: Lasercoagulation; EC: Electrocoagulation; NR: Not reported; HPC: Heater probe coagulation; APC: Argon plasma coagulation; EBL: Endoscopic band ligation.

Table 4 Main characteristics of studies including patients with cirrhosis and acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding

Ref.	Patients (<i>n</i>)	Patients with MWS bleeding (<i>n</i>)	Cirrhotic patients with MWS bleeding (<i>n</i>)	Patients with MWS received endoscopic treatment (<i>n</i>)	Endoscopic treatment modalities (<i>n</i>)	Failure to control initial overt bleeding, <i>n</i> (%)	Rebleeding, <i>n</i> (%)	Mortality during follow-up, <i>n</i> (%)
Paquet <i>et al</i> [30]	339	55	53	53	ES (polidocanol)	0	NR	NR
Schuman et al[<mark>31</mark>]	79	42	14	4	EI; BICAP EC	0	NR	3/42 (7%)
Higuchi et al[<mark>32</mark>]	37	37	11	37	EBL	0	1/37 (2.7%)	1/37 (2.7%)
Lecleire <i>et al</i> [<mark>33</mark>]	218	218	7	56	EBL: 27; EI + HC: 29	0	5/56 (9%) (Hemoclips + Epinephrine)	0
González- González et al[22]	160	18	18	0	EI: 0; BICAP EC : 0	NR	NR	22/160 (13.8%)

ES: Esophageal sclerotherapy; EI: Epinephrine injection; EC: Electrocoagulation; NR: Not reported; EBL: Endoscopic band ligation; HC: Hemoclips.

Four studies exclusively examined MWS as the source of bleeding and included a total of 103 cirrhotic patients[30-33] (Table 4). Paquet et al[30] examined 55 patients with MWS of whom 53 cirrhotics and successfully applied sclerotherapy with polidocanol into the oesophageal wall to control bleeding. In a prospective study Higuchi et al[32] included 37 patients with MWS of c 11 cirrhotics. They achieved initial hemostasis in all patients using endoscopic band ligation. One cirrhotic patient experienced rebleeding within 24 h and died. No other complications during or after endoscopic treatment were reported and no further bleeding during follow up period (1-24 mo). In a comparative prospective study





Figure 1 Flow chart of the selection of studies eligible for data extraction.

Lecleire *et al*[33] examined the efficacy of endoscopic band ligation *vs* epinephrine injection plus hemoclip and observed higher rebleeding rates in the latter group (0% *vs* 18%, P = 0.02).

PHG

Data on acute bleeding due to PHG and endoscopic therapy are limited. Three studies were identified including a total of 50 cirrhotic patients with acute PHG bleeding[22,24,34]. In one of them, all patients were managed conservatively but outcomes for these patients were not extractable[22]. Morsy *et al*[24] included 93 cirrhotic patients with AUGIB of whom 24 patients with acute bleeding due to PHG. They used epinephrine injection or APC in 42/93 patients with rebleeding rates reaching 4% and in-hospital mortality 14%. In a case series Smith *et al*[34] succesfully used hemospray to control acute bleeding from PHG in 3 patients of whom one had perforation and died 4 d after endoscopy.

DL

AUGIB due to DL is not common and therefore available data are extremely limited. From the studies included in this review González-González *et al*[22] reported one patient with DL who did not receive endoscopic treatment. Two studies fulfilled the inclusion criteria for our review with a total of 57 patients with bleeding DL of whom only 8 cirrhotics[35,36]. Four received epinephrine plus polidocanol injection[35] with the remaining receiving epinephrine injection plus heater probe (n = 1[36]), epinephrine injection monotherapy (n = 1[36]) or histoacryl injection (n = 3[36]) in all cases with initial success and without any reported rebleeding from the same lesion.

Lower acute GIB

Data with regard to lower acute GIB in cirrhotic patients are very scanty. Only two studies that investigated endoscopic therapy of acute bleeding from the lower gastrointestinal tract in patients with cirrhosis were identified[37,38]. In a retrospective series of cirrhotics with hematochezia[37], 7/77 (10%) had PHC-related bleeding. All received endotherapy with APC, achieving initial hemostasis. Moreover 12/77 (16%) patients had polyp-associated bleeding which was controlled with excision polypectomy. Other sources of LAGIB were non-specific (12%) and infectious colitis (34%), ulcerative colitis (9%), hemorrhoids (13%), rectal cancer (4%), colonic adenocarcinoma (4%) and diverticulosis (4%), and patients did not receive any specific endoscopic treatment.
Awad et al [38] prospectively compared endoscopic injection sclerotherapy (EIS) with endoscopic endoscopic band ligation (EBL) for the management of bleeding hemorrhoids in 120 cirrhotic patients equally divided into the two groups. Both techniques were effective in the control of bleeding with rebleeding rates reaching 10% and 13% respectively. Rebleeding was successfully managed with repeated sessions of the initial therapy (in total, 13 patients had 2 sessions while another needed 3 sessions). On average 3 bands were used for obliteration of hemorrhoids (range 2-4 bands). Recurrence of hemorrhoids did not differ significantly and occurred in 27% for the EIS group vs 18% in the EBL group. EBL seemed to be safer than EIS for patients with advanced cirrhosis as higher Child-Pugh score in the EIS group was correlated with rebleeding, recurrence and abscess formation. The EIS was subdivided into two groups comparing ethanolamine oleate (30 patients) and cyanoacrylate (30 patients). The former was significantly associated with lower rebleeding rates but higher pain score[38].

DISCUSSION

The main finding of the current systematic review is that endotherapy seems to be an efficient means to control hemorrhage in cirrhotics, although data especially with regard to lower bleeding, are limited. Failure to control bleeding from all-causes of NVAGIB was not frequent and accounted for approximately 3.5% of cirrhotic patients. Rebleeding (range 2%-25%) and mortality (range 3%-40%) rates were heterogenous between the studies which may be due to the different case mix, in terms of source of bleeding, endoscopic modality used, duration of follow-up patient age, cirrhosis severity etc.

Although variceal bleeding is the main cause of AUGIB in cirrhotic patients, published data have shown that NVGIB is not uncommon and is responsible for almost one fifth of all-cause bleeding episodes in these patients[4-7]. To our knowledge, this is the first systematic review focusing on allcause of acute gastrointestinal bleeding in cirrhosis. A single previous review performed in 2012 including not only acute but also chronic obscure bleeding[8] while another non-systematic review from 1996 focused on NVAGIB and did not include data on lower gastrointestinal bleeding in these patients [39].

Comparative data on the utility of endoscopic therapy in AUGIB between cirrhotics and noncirrhotics are scarce. In a prospective study Rudler et al^[23] examined the aetiology of PUD and outcomes between cirrhotics and non-cirrhotics admitted in the intensive care unit due to PUB. Prognosis, in terms of rebleeding, need for salvage therapy, and mortality, was not different between the groups. Lecleire et al^[27] compared cirrhotics and non-cirrhotics treated with APC due to bleeding GAVE. Patients with liver cirrhosis had overt bleeding more often (P = 0.01) and a honeycomb appearance of GAVE compared to non-cirrhotics who had a watermelon appearance. On the other hand non-cirrhotic patients required more APC sessions to achieve a stable haemoglobin level (P = 0.04). GAVE related bleeding was also examined by Dulai et al[26] in 26 patients of whom 7 cirrhotics and observed that portal hypertension was related to more diffuse gastric lesions and a higher chance of active bleeding during endoscopy. Obliteration of GAVE lesions was not achieved in any patient whether cirrhotic or not. Schuman et al [31] retrospectively compared cirrhotics and non-cirrhotics with bleeding MWS. Fourteen cirrhotic patients were identified of whom three with active bleeding during endoscopy and were successfully managed with epinephrine injection and/or BICAP electrocoagulation. Cirrhotics needed more transfusion units than non-cirrhotics whereas no correlation between MWS and the severity of portal hypertension was observed. They experienced 3/42 deaths, none related to MWS bleeding. Thus, it is clear that further studies with appropriate non-cirrhotic controls are warranted to clarify whether endoscopic therapy outcomes are comparable between cirrhotics and noncirrhotics with acute gastrointestinal bleeding.

Studies that included unselected patients with cirrhosis and AUGIB, i.e., with various causes of bleeding, showed that the most common non-variceal cause was PUD[18,22,24]. This is in accordance with other large studies which demonstrated that PUD accounts for 40%-50% of NVAUGIB in cirrhotic patients [4-7]. PUD have a higher prevalence in patients with cirrhosis compared to non-cirrhotics; in a large Swedish study^[40] the overall prevalence of PUD in the general population was 4.1%, whereas in the cirrhotic population there is a significantly higher prevalence of PUD ranging from 20% to almost 50%[41-44]. Moreover, the prevalence of helicobacter pylori is similar between cirrhotics and noncirrhotics however it does not seem to play a significant role in the development of PUD and its eradication does not seem to decrease the recurrence rate of PUD in these patients [43-47]. It has also been proposed that the more severe liver cirrhosis is, the more increased is the risk for development, recurrence, and complications of PUD[41]. Thus, it has been proposed that physiopathologic mechanisms implicated in the development of peptic ulceration in cirrhosis may differ from those in non-cirrhotic patients; congestive gastropathy and decreased gastric mucosal blood flow, impaired gastric mucus-bicarbonate barrier and epithelial renewal as well as low prostaglandin levels are some of the proposed mechanisms[45,48]. Treatment of PUB in cirrhosis is the same as in the general population. Combination of pharmacologic and endoscopic therapy namely intravenous proton pump inhibitors combined with endoscopic epinephrine injection plus a second hemostasis modality (contact thermal, mechanical or sclerosant therapy) is used to control active bleeding ulcers^[49]. Notwithstanding the



same therapeutic management there are important differences compared to the general population as cirrhotics have a four-fold risk of PUB compared to controls and require endoscopic hemostasis more frequently than non-cirrhotics[4,50]. Furthermore, the risk for recurrence of PUB in the long-term and the 90-d mortality after hospitalisation for PUB are increased compared to the general population[51,52].

Published data on the comparative utility of endoscopic therapy in cirrhotics with variceal vs with non-variceal bleeding are also very few and somewhat conflicting. A retrospective multicenter study from Korea[18] showed that 6-wk rebleeding rate for NVAUGIB (9.3%) as well as six-week mortality rate (14.5%) were not significantly different from variceal bleeding in cirrhosis. However, comparative data between only PUB and variceal bleeding in these patients available in another retrospective multicenter study^[20], demonstrated that rebleeding rates were significantly lower for PUB (10%) than variceal (26%) bleeding, but the 6-wk and 1-year risk of mortality were similar between the two groups.

Published data on the occurrence and endoscopic management of lower acute gastrointestinal bleeding in cirrhosis are very limited, based mainly on case reports, without any multicentre or comparative studies with non-cirrhotics available. Moreover in order to offer the optimal endoscopic and pharmacologic management in this group of patients it is imperative to understand the possible relation of portal hypertension with the cause of bleeding. Although PHC is a well-recognised condition that may be related to lower gastrointestinal bleeding, there is controversy in the literature concerning the relation of portal hypertension with PHC, hemorrhoids and rectal varices [53-57]. A relation between PHC and higher Child-Pugh class as well as history of esophageal band ligation or sclerotherapy has been demonstrated[37]. Hemorrhoids on the other hand seem to be more common in the absence of PHC[37]. Awad et al[38] reported that 75/120 (62%) of cirrhotic patients with bleeding hemorroids also had grade II or III oesophageal varices but they do not report how many of their patients had rectal varices or PHC.

One of the major limitations of our review is that data regarding cirrhotics with acute gastrointestinal bleeding are often extracted from cohorts which include non-cirrhotics, therefore cirrhosis-specific outcomes may not be readily available. Furthermore, most studies identified by the current research strategy were retrospective and single-centre and they usually included only few cirrhotic patients. Moreover, most studies did not have a non-cirrhotic control group, while rebleeding and mortality cases could frequently not be traced back to the bleeding source and endoscopic modality used. Last but not least, follow-up times and definitions of events, such as rebleeding, were heterogenous among studies.

CONCLUSION

NVAGIB is a non-negligible cause of morbidity and mortality in patients with cirrhosis and early recognition and endoscopic management are of pivotal importance. However data on most sources of NVAGIB and the efficacy of endoscopic therapy in cirrhosis are very limited, while similar data on acute bleeding from the lower gastrointestinal tract are almost non-existent in this group of patients. Our review highlights that endoscopic therapy seems to be effective in these patients, although comparative data with non-cirrhotic patients are very few. Furthermore, it is conceivable that NVAGIB may be related to decompensation of liver cirrhosis but outcomes such as hepatic encephalopathy, newonset of ascites, and jaundice, were not available in most included studies. Although variceal bleeding is a well-investigated event in the natural history of liver cirrhosis, it is somewhat unclear whether, and to which extent, non-variceal bleeding may signify worse prognosis of these patients. Hopefully this review may stimulate further research on this subject and help clinicians administer optimal endoscopic therapy for cirrhotic patients.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Non-variceal acute gastrointestinal bleeding (NVAGIB) accounts for approximately one fifth of the bleeding episodes in cirrhotic patients and can lead to catastrophic consequences with high morbidity and mortality. Available data and trials addressing the efficacy of endoscopic modalities used to treat NVAGIB are very limited.

Research motivation

Variceal bleeding is a well-known cause of decompensation in cirrhotic patients and endoscopic treatment and outcomes after such an episode have been well studied. Whether NVAGIB is related to decompensation and if it indicates worse prognosis in the natural history of cirrhotics still needs to be clarified. Knowledge of endoscopic treatment efficacy and outcomes is a prerequisite in answering these challenging questions. Addressing these issues can lead to future changes in treatment and follow up of these patients.



Research objectives

To analyse the different causes of NVAGIB and their frequency as well as the endoscopic modalities used to achieve haemostasis. To investigate if NVAGIB denotes worse prognosis in the natural history of cirrhotic patients, if endoscopic treatment is efficient and what are the rebleeding and failure rates of endotherapy. Data on these issues may stimulate future research, and assist clinicians in choosing the best endoscopic modality to treat NVAGIB in cirrhotics.

Research methods

A systematic review using the PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses was conducted. The MEDLINE was searched through PubMed by two authors (Demetriou G, Augoustaki A) independently for relevant studies from 01/01/1980 until 01/01/2021 using the following query: "Liver Cirrhosis" AND "Gastrointestinal Hemorrhage/therapy". After applying exclusion/inclusion criteria 23 studies out of 2002 were chosen to be analyzed.

Research results

A total of 23 studies (15 retrospective and 8 prospective) included a total of 1288 patients with liver cirrhosis and NVAGIB of whom 958 underwent endoscopic treatment. Causes of NVAGIB in a decreasing frequency order were as follows; peptic ulcers, portal hypertensive gastropathy, gastric antral vascular ectasia, Mallory-Weiss syndrome, Dieaulafoy lesions, portal hypertensive colopathy, and hemorrhoids. Failure to control bleeding from all-causes of NVAGIB accounted for 3.5% of cirrhotic patients who underwent endoscopic therapy while rebleeding and mortality rates varied among studies (2%-25% and 3%-40% respectively). Endoscopic treatment related complications were rare (n = 1).

Research conclusions

NVAGIB is an important cause of morbidity and mortality in patients with cirrhosis and prompt diagnosis and endoscopic management affect prognosis. Despite limited data it seems that endoscopic management for upper-and lower-NVAGIB is safe and efficacious. The relatively high rebleeding and mortality rates are probably due to study heterogeneity but firm conclusions may not be drawn.

Research perspectives

The assumption that NVAGIB may be related to decompensation of liver cirrhosis and poor prognosis still need to be addressed. Expectantly this review will motivate further research on this subject and assist in administering optimal endoscopic therapy to patients with liver cirrhosis.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Kalaitzakis E conceived the idea of the topic and designed the project with Demetriou G; Demetriou G and Augoustaki A searched and screened the titles and abstracts of all relative studies and then full text of the most relevant ones for eligibility criteria; any disagreement was resolved by means of consensus with all authors; all authors contributed to the selection of the studies and interpretation of the results; Demetriou G and Kalaitzakis E wrote the manuscript while Augoustaki A aided in revision; all authors discussed the results and made comments on the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: The authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Greece

ORCID number: Georgios Demetriou 0000-0001-6922-5791; Aikaterini Augoustaki 0000-0001-8490-3618; Evangelos Kalaitzakis 0000-0002-9947-8914.

S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang H

REFERENCES

- 1 Schlichting P, Christensen E, Fauerholdt L, Poulsen H, Juhl E, Tygstrup N. Main causes of death in cirrhosis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1983; 18: 881-888 [PMID: 6374868 DOI: 10.3109/00365528309182110]
- 2 Afessa B, Kubilis PS. Upper gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with hepatic cirrhosis: clinical course and mortality prediction. Am J Gastroenterol 2000; 95: 484-489 [PMID: 10685755 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2000.01772.x]
- 3 del Olmo JA, Peña A, Serra MA, Wassel AH, Benages A, Rodrigo JM. Predictors of morbidity and mortality after the first episode of upper gastrointestinal bleeding in liver cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2000; 32: 19-24 [PMID: 10673062 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(01)68827-5]
- 4 Lecleire S, Di Fiore F, Merle V, Hervé S, Duhamel C, Rudelli A, Nousbaum JB, Amouretti M, Dupas JL, Gouerou H, Czernichow P, Lerebours E. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis and in noncirrhotic patients: epidemiology and predictive factors of mortality in a prospective multicenter population-based study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2005; 39: 321-327 [PMID: 15758627 DOI: 10.1097/01.mcg.0000155133.50562.c9]
- 5 Svoboda P, Konecny M, Martinek A, Hrabovsky V, Prochazka V, Ehrmann J. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding in liver cirrhosis patients. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub 2012; 156: 266-270 [PMID: 23069888 DOI: 10.5507/bp.2012.029]
- Gabr MA, Tawfik MA, El-Sawy AA. Non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding in cirrhotic patients in Nile Delta. 6 Indian J Gastroenterol 2016; 35: 25-32 [PMID: 26884125 DOI: 10.1007/s12664-016-0622-7]
- 7 Tandon P, Bishay K, Fisher S, Yelle D, Carrigan I, Wooller K, Kelly E. Comparison of clinical outcomes between variceal and non-variceal gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with cirrhosis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 33: 1773-1779 [PMID: 29601652 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14147]
- Kalafateli M, Triantos CK, Nikolopoulou V, Burroughs A. Non-variceal gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis: a review. Dig Dis Sci 2012; 57: 2743-2754 [PMID: 22661272 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-012-2229-x]
- Montalto P, Vlachogiannakos J, Cox DJ, Pastacaldi S, Patch D, Burroughs AK. Bacterial infection in cirrhosis impairs coagulation by a heparin effect: a prospective study. J Hepatol 2002; 37: 463-470 [PMID: 12217599 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(02)00208-8]
- 10 Caldwell SH, Hoffman M, Lisman T, Macik BG, Northup PG, Reddy KR, Tripodi A, Sanyal AJ; Coagulation in Liver Disease Group. Coagulation disorders and hemostasis in liver disease: pathophysiology and critical assessment of current management. Hepatology 2006; 44: 1039-1046 [PMID: 17006940 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21303]
- 11 D'Amico G, De Franchis R; Cooperative Study Group. Upper digestive bleeding in cirrhosis. Post-therapeutic outcome and prognostic indicators. Hepatology 2003; 38: 599-612 [PMID: 12939586 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2003.50385]
- Crooks C, Card T, West J. Reductions in 28-day mortality following hospital admission for upper gastrointestinal 12 hemorrhage. Gastroenterology 2011; 141: 62-70 [PMID: 21447331 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.03.048]
- 13 Vergara M, Clèries M, Vela E, Bustins M, Miquel M, Campo R. Hospital mortality over time in patients with specific complications of cirrhosis. Liver Int 2013; 33: 828-833 [PMID: 23496284 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12137]
- Schmidt ML, Barritt AS, Orman ES, Hayashi PH. Decreasing mortality among patients hospitalized with cirrhosis in the 14 United States from 2002 through 2010. Gastroenterology 2015; 148: 967-977.e2 [PMID: 25623044 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.01.032]
- Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JP, Clarke M, Devereaux PJ, Kleijnen J, Moher D. 15 The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate healthcare interventions: explanation and elaboration. BMJ 2009; 339: b2700 [PMID: 19622552 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.b2700]
- Ikeda M, Hayashi N, Imamura E, Kaneko A, Michida T, Yamamoto K, Kurosawa K, Kato M, Masuzawa M. Endoscopic 16 follow-up study of development of gastric antral vascular ectasia associated with liver cirrhosis. J Gastroenterol 1997; 32: 587-592 [PMID: 9349982 DOI: 10.1007/bf02934106]
- 17 Sato T, Yamazaki K, Toyota J, Karino Y, Ohmura T, Akaike J, Kuwata Y, Suga T. Efficacy of argon plasma coagulation for gastric antral vascular ectasia associated with chronic liver disease. Hepatol Res 2005; 32: 121-126 [PMID: 15967712 DOI: 10.1016/j.hepres.2005.04.004]
- Seo YS, Kim YH, Ahn SH, Yu SK, Baik SK, Choi SK, Heo J, Hahn T, Yoo TW, Cho SH, Lee HW, Kim JH, Cho M, Park 18 SH, Kim BI, Han KH, Um SH. Clinical features and treatment outcomes of upper gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with cirrhosis. J Korean Med Sci 2008; 23: 635-643 [PMID: 18756050 DOI: 10.3346/jkms.2008.23.4.635]
- Yang SC, Chen JC, Tai WC, Wu CK, Lee CH, Wu KL, Chiu YC, Wang JH, Lu SN, Chuah SK. The influential roles of 19 antibiotics prophylaxis in cirrhotic patients with peptic ulcer bleeding after initial endoscopic treatments. PLoS One 2014; 9: e96394 [PMID: 24788341 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0096394]
- 20 Kuo MT, Yang SC, Lu LS, Hsu CN, Kuo YH, Kuo CH, Liang CM, Kuo CM, Wu CK, Tai WC, Chuah SK. Predicting risk factors for rebleeding, infections, mortality following peptic ulcer bleeding in patients with cirrhosis and the impact of antibiotics prophylaxis at different clinical stages of the disease. BMC Gastroenterol 2015; 15: 61 [PMID: 26268474 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-015-0289-z
- 21 Ardevol A, Ibañez-Sanz G, Profitos J, Aracil C, Castellvi JM, Alvarado E, Cachero A, Horta D, Miñana J, Gomez-Pastrana B, Pavel O, Dueñas E, Casas M, Planella M, Castellote J, Villanueva C. Survival of patients with cirrhosis and acute peptic ulcer bleeding compared with variceal bleeding using current first-line therapies. Hepatology 2018; 67: 1458-1471 [PMID: 28714072 DOI: 10.1002/hep.29370]
- 22 González-González JA, García-Compean D, Vázquez-Elizondo G, Garza-Galindo A, Jáquez-Quintana JO, Maldonado-Garza H. Nonvariceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis. Clinical features, outcomes and predictors of in-hospital mortality. A prospective study. Ann Hepatol 2011; 10: 287-295 [PMID: 21677330]
- Rudler M, Rousseau G, Benosman H, Massard J, Deforges L, Lebray P, Poynard T, Thabut D. Peptic ulcer bleeding in patients with or without cirrhosis: different diseases but the same prognosis? Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2012; 36: 166-172 [PMID: 22607536 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05140.x]
- 24 Morsy KH, Ghaliony MA, Mohammed HS. Outcomes and predictors of in-hospital mortality among cirrhotic patients with non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding in upper Egypt. Turk J Gastroenterol 2014; 25: 707-713 [PMID: 25599786



DOI: 10.5152/tjg.2014.6710]

- 25 Labenz J, Börsch G. Bleeding watermelon stomach treated by Nd-YAG laser photocoagulation. Endoscopy 1993; 25: 240-242 [PMID: 8519244 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1010300]
- 26 Dulai GS, Jensen DM, Kovacs TO, Gralnek IM, Jutabha R. Endoscopic treatment outcomes in watermelon stomach patients with and without portal hypertension. Endoscopy 2004; 36: 68-72 [PMID: 14722858 DOI: 10.1055/s-2004-814112]
- 27 Lecleire S, Ben-Soussan E, Antonietti M, Goria O, Riachi G, Lerebours E, Ducrotté P. Bleeding gastric vascular ectasia treated by argon plasma coagulation: a comparison between patients with and without cirrhosis. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 219-225 [PMID: 18226684 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.10.016]
- 28 Fuccio L, Zagari RM, Serrani M, Eusebi LH, Grilli D, Cennamo V, Laterza L, Asioli S, Ceroni L, Bazzoli F. Endoscopic argon plasma coagulation for the treatment of gastric antral vascular ectasia-related bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis. Digestion 2009; 79: 143-150 [PMID: 19329853 DOI: 10.1159/000210087]
- Sato T, Yamazaki K, Akaike J. Endoscopic band ligation versus argon plasma coagulation for gastric antral vascular 29 ectasia associated with liver diseases. Dig Endosc 2012; 24: 237-242 [PMID: 22725108 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2011.01221.x
- Paquet KJ, Mercado-Diaz M, Kalk JF. Frequency, significance and therapy of the Mallory-Weiss syndrome in patients 30 with portal hypertension. *Hepatology* 1990; 11: 879-883 [PMID: 2347558 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840110525]
- Schuman BM, Threadgill ST. The influence of liver disease and portal hypertension on bleeding in Mallory-Weiss 31 syndrome. J Clin Gastroenterol 1994; 18: 10-12 [PMID: 8113576 DOI: 10.1097/00004836-199401000-00004]
- 32 Higuchi N, Akahoshi K, Sumida Y, Kubokawa M, Motomura Y, Kimura M, Matsumoto M, Nakamura K, Nawata H. Endoscopic band ligation therapy for upper gastrointestinal bleeding related to Mallory-Weiss syndrome. Surg Endosc 2006; 20: 1431-1434 [PMID: 16703428 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-005-0608-5]
- Lecleire S, Antonietti M, Iwanicki-Caron I, Duclos A, Ramirez S, Ben-Soussan E, Hervé S, Ducrotté P. Endoscopic band 33 ligation could decrease recurrent bleeding in Mallory-Weiss syndrome as compared to haemostasis by hemoclips plus epinephrine. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2009; 30: 399-405 [PMID: 19485979 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2009.04051.x]
- 34 Smith LA, Morris AJ, Stanley AJ. The use of hemospray in portal hypertensive bleeding; a case series. J Hepatol 2014; 60: 457-460 [PMID: 24140803 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.10.008]
- 35 Baettig B, Haecki W, Lammer F, Jost R. Dieulafoy's disease: endoscopic treatment and follow up. Gut 1993; 34: 1418-1421 [PMID: 8244112 DOI: 10.1136/gut.34.10.1418]
- Cheng CL, Liu NJ, Lee CS, Chen PC, Ho YP, Tang JH, Yang C, Sung KF, Lin CH, Chiu CT. Endoscopic management of 36 Dieulafoy lesions in acute nonvariceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding. Dig Dis Sci 2004; 49: 1139-1144 [PMID: 15387335 DOI: 10.1023/b:ddas.0000037801.53304.5c]
- Gad YZ, Zeid AA. Portal hypertensive colopathy and haematochezia in cirrhotic patients: an endoscopic study. Arab J 37 Gastroenterol 2011; 12: 184-188 [PMID: 22305498 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajg.2011.11.002]
- Awad AE, Soliman HH, Saif SA, Darwish AM, Mosaad S, Elfert AA. A prospective randomised comparative study of 38 endoscopic band ligation versus injection sclerotherapy of bleeding internal haemorrhoids in patients with liver cirrhosis. Arab J Gastroenterol 2012; 13: 77-81 [PMID: 22980596 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajg.2012.03.008]
- 39 Jutabha R, Jensen DM. Management of upper gastrointestinal bleeding in the patient with chronic liver disease. Med Clin North Am 1996; 80: 1035-1068 [PMID: 8804374 DOI: 10.1016/s0025-7125(05)70479-x]
- Aro P, Storskrubb T, Ronkainen J, Bolling-Sternevald E, Engstrand L, Vieth M, Stolte M, Talley NJ, Agréus L. Peptic 40 ulcer disease in a general adult population: the Kalixanda study: a random population-based study. Am J Epidemiol 2006; 163: 1025-1034 [PMID: 16554343 DOI: 10.1093/aje/kwj129]
- Siringo S, Burroughs AK, Bolondi L, Muia A, Di Febo G, Miglioli M, Cavalli G, Barbara L. Peptic ulcer and its course in 41 cirrhosis: an endoscopic and clinical prospective study. J Hepatol 1995; 22: 633-641 [PMID: 7560857 DOI: 10.1016/0168-8278(95)80219-3
- Chen LS, Lin HC, Hwang SJ, Lee FY, Hou MC, Lee SD. Prevalence of gastric ulcer in cirrhotic patients and its relation to 42 portal hypertension. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1996; 11: 59-64 [PMID: 8672743 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.1996.tb00011.x
- 43 Tsai CJ. Helicobacter pylori infection and peptic ulcer disease in cirrhosis. Dig Dis Sci 1998; 43: 1219-1225 [PMID: 9635611 DOI: 10.1023/a:1018899506271]
- Kim DJ, Kim HY, Kim SJ, Hahn TH, Jang MK, Baik GH, Kim JB, Park SH, Lee MS, Park CK. Helicobacter pylori 44 infection and peptic ulcer disease in patients with liver cirrhosis. Korean J Intern Med 2008; 23: 16-21 [PMID: 18363275 DOI: 10.3904/kjim.2008.23.1.16]
- 45 Kitano S, Dolgor B. Does portal hypertension contribute to the pathogenesis of gastric ulcer associated with liver cirrhosis? J Gastroenterol 2000; 35: 79-86 [PMID: 10680661 DOI: 10.1007/s005350050018]
- Zullo A, Hassan C, Morini S. Helicobacter pylori infection in patients with liver cirrhosis: facts and fictions. Dig Liver Dis 46 2003; 35: 197-205 [PMID: 12779075 DOI: 10.1016/s1590-8658(03)00029-x]
- 47 Tzathas C, Triantafyllou K, Mallas E, Triantafyllou G, Ladas SD. Effect of Helicobacter pylori eradication and antisecretory maintenance therapy on peptic ulcer recurrence in cirrhotic patients: a prospective, cohort 2-year follow-up study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2008; 42: 744-749 [PMID: 18277886 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3180381571]
- Guslandi M, Foppa L, Sorghi M, Pellegrini A, Fanti L, Tittobello A. Breakdown of mucosal defences in congestive 48 gastropathy in cirrhotics. Liver 1992; 12: 303-305 [PMID: 1447963 DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-0676.1992.tb00577.x]
- 49 Gralnek IM, Stanley AJ, Morris AJ, Camus M, Lau J, Lanas A, Laursen SB, Radaelli F, Papanikolaou IS, Cúrdia Gonçalves T, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Awadie H, Braun G, de Groot N, Udd M, Sanchez-Yague A, Neeman Z, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic diagnosis and management of nonvariceal upper gastrointestinal hemorrhage (NVUGIH): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline - Update 2021. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 300-332 [PMID: 33567467 DOI: 10.1055/a-1369-5274]
- Luo JC, Leu HB, Hou MC, Huang CC, Lin HC, Lee FY, Chang FY, Chan WL, Lin SJ, Chen JW. Cirrhotic patients at increased risk of peptic ulcer bleeding: a nationwide population-based cohort study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2012; 36:



542-550 [PMID: 22817655 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05225.x]

- 51 Hsu YC, Lin JT, Chen TT, Wu MS, Wu CY. Long-term risk of recurrent peptic ulcer bleeding in patients with liver cirrhosis: a 10-year nationwide cohort study. Hepatology 2012; 56: 698-705 [PMID: 22378148 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25684]
- 52 Holland-Bill L, Christiansen CF, Gammelager H, Mortensen RN, Pedersen L, Sørensen HT. Chronic liver disease and 90day mortality in 21,359 patients following peptic ulcer bleeding -- a Nationwide Cohort Study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2015; 41: 564-572 [PMID: 25588862 DOI: 10.1111/apt.13073]
- 53 Rabinovitz M, Schade RR, Dindzans VJ, Belle SH, Van Thiel DH, Gavaler JS. Colonic disease in cirrhosis. An endoscopic evaluation in 412 patients. Gastroenterology 1990; 99: 195-199 [PMID: 2344925 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(90)91248-5]
- Chen LS, Lin HC, Lee FY, Hou MC, Lee SD. Portal hypertensive colopathy in patients with cirrhosis. Scand J 54 Gastroenterol 1996; 31: 490-494 [PMID: 8734347 DOI: 10.3109/00365529609006770]
- Misra SP, Dwivedi M, Misra V. Prevalence and factors influencing hemorrhoids, anorectal varices, and colopathy in 55 patients with portal hypertension. Endoscopy 1996; 28: 340-345 [PMID: 8813499 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1005477]
- 56 Ito K, Shiraki K, Sakai T, Yoshimura H, Nakano T. Portal hypertensive colopathy in patients with liver cirrhosis. World J Gastroenterol 2005; 11: 3127-3130 [PMID: 15918202 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v11.i20.3127]
- 57 Diaz-Sanchez A, Nuñez-Martinez O, Gonzalez-Asanza C, Matilla A, Merino B, Rincon D, Beceiro I, Catalina MV, Salcedo M, Bañares R, Clemente G. Portal hypertensive colopathy is associated with portal hypertension severity in cirrhotic patients. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 4781-4787 [PMID: 19824111 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.4781]



F W J

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 176-182

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.176

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma in the terminal ileum: A case report

Vitor Lauar Pimenta de Figueiredo, Igor Braga Ribeiro, Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura, Cristiano Claudino Oliveira, Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D, D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Batyrbekov K, Jin ZD, Chi T

Received: July 31, 2021 Peer-review started: July 31, 2021 First decision: September 29, 2021 Revised: October 5, 2021 Accepted: February 10, 2022 Article in press: February 10, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022



Vitor Lauar Pimenta de Figueiredo, Faculdade de Medicina, Universidade de Sao Paulo, São Paulo 05403-010, Brazil

Igor Braga Ribeiro, Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura, Cristiano Claudino Oliveira, Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura, Unidade Morumbi-Rede D'Or, Hospital São Luiz, São Paulo 05605-050, Brazil

Igor Braga Ribeiro, Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura, Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura, Departamento de Gastroenterologia, Faculdade de Medicina, Universidade de Sao Paulo, Serviço de Endoscopia Gastrointestinal do Hospital das Clínicas HCFMUSP, São Paulo 05403-000, Brazil

Corresponding author: Igor Braga Ribeiro, MD, Doctor, Research Assistant, Research Scientist, Surgeon, Unidade Morumbi-Rede D'Or, Hospital São Luiz, Rua Engenheiro Oscar Americano, 840-Jardim Guedala, São Paulo 05605-050, Brazil. igorbraga1@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

The lymphoma of the mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) is predominantly found in the stomach. The few cases reported in the literature of MALT lymphomas affecting the ileum are in patients who are already symptomatic and with clear advanced endoscopic findings. We present the first case of an asymptomatic female patient who underwent colonoscopy as a routine examination with the findings of an ulcer in the distal ileum region, which histopathological examination and associated immunohistochemistry revealed the diagnosis of MALT lymphoma.

CASE SUMMARY

A 57-year-old asymptomatic female patient underwent a colonoscopy exam for screening. The examination revealed an ulcer of medium depth with well-defined borders covered by a thin layer of fibrin and a halo of hyperemia in the distal ileum portion. Findings are nonspecific but may signal infections by viruses, protozoa, and parasites or inflammatory diseases such as Crohn's disease. Biopsies of the ulcer were taken. The anatomopathological result revealed an atypical diffuse lymphocytic infiltrate of small cells with a characteristic cytoplasmic halo of marginal zone cells. The immunohistochemical study was performed and the results demonstrated a negative neoplastic infiltrate for the



expression of cyclin D1 and cytokeratin AE1/AE3 and a positive for BCL60 in the germinal center. The test also revealed CD10 positivity in the glandular epithelium and germinal center of a reactive follicle with dual-labeling of CD20 and CD3 demonstrating the B lymphocyte nature of the neoplastic infiltrate. In BCL2 protein labeling, the neoplastic infiltrate is strongly positive with a negative germinal center. The findings are consistent with immunophenotype B non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, better classified as extranodal MALT. The patient was treated with chemotherapy and showed complete regression of the disease, as evidenced by colonoscopy performed after treatment.

CONCLUSION

MALT lymphomas in the terminal ileum are extremely rare and only 4 cases have been reported in the literature. Given the low sensitivity and specificity of endoscopic images in these cases, the pathology can be confused with other important differential diagnoses such as inflammatory diseases or infectious diseases and which makes the biopsy important, even in asymptomatic patients, paired with anatomopathological analysis and immunohistochemistry which is the gold standard for correct diagnosis.

Key Words: Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma; Ileum; Colonoscopy; Diagnosis; Biopsy; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) lymphoma is predominantly found in the stomach. Only a few cases of MALT lymphomas affecting the ileum have been published in the literature and these patients already had clear symptoms and endoscopic findings. We present a rare case of MALT lymphoma in the terminal ileum in an asymptomatic patient who underwent the examination for age screening.

Citation: de Figueiredo VLP, Ribeiro IB, de Moura DTH, Oliveira CC, de Moura EGH. Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma in the terminal ileum: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 176-182

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/176.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.176

INTRODUCTION

Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) lymphoma is a low-grade B-cell neoplasm of the extranodal marginal zone characterized by a lymphoid infiltrate in the mucous layer of hollow organs and glandular tissues [1,2]. The gastrointestinal tract is involved in about 50% of the cases [2,3] with the stomach accounting for 85% of all cases and strongly related to the presence and infection by Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori)[1,4]. Other, less usual regions can also be affected, such as salivary glands, lungs (14%), head and neck (15%), ocular attachments (12%) and skin (11%)[5].

MALT lymphomas in the ileum are extremely rare and few cases have been reported in the literature [5-9]. In these, all patients had already presented with an advanced degree of involvement with notable symptoms and with lesions dispersed throughout the ileocecal region [5,6].

This is the first reported case of a terminal ileum MALT lymphoma in an asymptomatic patient reported in the literature.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints Asymptomatic.

History of present illness

A 57-year-old asymptomatic female patient underwent a colonoscopy exam for screening. The examination revealed an ulcer of medium depth with well-defined borders covered by a thin layer of fibrin and a halo of hyperemia in the distal ileum portion (Figure 1). Findings are nonspecific but may signal infections by viruses, protozoa and parasites or inflammatory diseases such as Crohn's disease.





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.176 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Colonoscopy exam. A: Ulcer in the terminal ileum; B: Mild ulcer in terminal ileum.

Biopsies of the ulcer were taken.

The anatomopathological result revealed an atypical diffuse lymphocytic infiltrate of small cells with a characteristic cytoplasmic halo of marginal zone cells. The infiltrate presented with nodular and poorly delimited areas with dissection of collagen fibers and the muscular layer of the mucosa. There was no clear distinction regarding germinal centers. Signs of cellular atypia were also observed with enlarged nuclei. In the most superficial portion there was focal erosion, epithelial reactivity and eosinophilia (above 15 *per* high-power field) (Figure 2). No granulomas were found and there were no signs of infection by parasitic agents. An immunohistochemical study was requested to investigate lymphoproliferative disease.

The immunohistochemical study was performed by the EnVision FLEX Visualization System kit AGILENT (DAKO) method, which the results demonstrated a negative neoplastic infiltrate for the expression of cyclin D1 (Figure 2B) and cytokeratin AE1/AE3 (Figure 2C) and positive for BCL60 in the germinal center (Figure 2D). The test also revealed CD10 positivity in the glandular epithelium and germinal center of a reactive follicle (Figure 3A and B) with dual labeling of CD20 and CD3 demonstrating the B lymphocyte nature of the neoplastic infiltrate (Figure 3C and D). In BCL2 protein labeling, the neoplastic infiltrate is strongly positive with a negative germinal center (Figure 3E and F).

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

The findings are consistent with immunophenotype B non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, better classified as extranodal MALT. The identification of lymphoid proliferation with atypical limits in a nodular and infiltrative pattern with foci of epithelial aggression was crucial for the diagnosis. Since MALT lymphomas are always negative for BCL6 and CD10 and positive for BCL2 with a negative germinal center, it was possible to rule out the differential diagnosis of follicular lymphoma.

TREATMENT

The patient was referred to the oncology team and treated with chemotherapy.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Upon completion of treatment, the patient showed complete regression of the disease as evidenced by colonoscopy performed after treatment (Figure 4).

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.176 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Biopsy of terminal ileum showing. A: Hematoxylin & eosin-dense lymphocytic infiltrate composed of small cells, with a cytoplasmic halo, characteristic of cells in the marginal zone; B: Cyclin D1-Negative neoplastic infiltrate for protein expression of cyclin D1. Observe the positive control in the glandular epithelium; C: Cytokeratin cocktail AE1/AE3-negative neoplastic infiltrate for protein expression of cytokeratin. Observe the positive control in the glandular epithelium; D: BCL6-Protein label for BCL60. Note the negativity of the neoplastic infiltrate, and the positive internal controls in the germinal center of a reactional follicle.

DISCUSSION

Extranodal marginal zone lymphoma (MALT lymphoma) is characterized by the proliferation of small B lymphocytes[10]. The stomach is the most common site of involvement where the main etiology is *H. pylori* infection[1]. In these cases, the endoscopic findings are varied and involve polyps, ulcerations, erythematous lesions, nodules and other non-specific findings[11]. Extranodal marginal zone lymphomas that affect the ileum region are extremely rare and only a few cases have been reported in the literature[5-9]. None of the previous studies showed *H. pylori* infections so the etiology of the disease remains unknown.

Endoscopic findings of primary small bowel lymphoma can be classified into 5 patterns: Mucosal fold thickening; nodular pattern, defined by the presence of nodules and micronodules of variable sizes; infiltrative pattern, where the bowel wall is immobile, not distended by insufflation, and firm over forceps; ulcerative pattern with ulcers of variable sizes and depths, and mosaic pattern[12].

Among the four cases published in the literature on ileum MALT lymphomas, all presented endoscopic findings with multiple protuberances: Two[5,7] cases with ulcerations and two[6,8] cases with smooth mucosa. In one case, the presence of a single mass in the intestine was demonstrated without erosions in the mucosa[6].

The treatment of MALT lymphoma is initially made with the eradication of *H. pylori*, in cases with involvement of the bacteria. If there is no concomitant *H. pylori* infection or no tumor remission after *H. pylori* treatment, radiotherapy, chemotherapy, or immunotherapy with anti-CD20 monoclonal antibodies should be considered. Radiotherapy has an excellent prognosis when used in cases where the disease is localized. In the presence of disseminated or more advanced disease, the use of radiotherapy or immunotherapy is indicated. Treatment must be individualized according to the stage of the disease and symptoms, as well as the patient's preference[13]. Although MALT lymphoma has a favorable prognosis and is responsive to systematic therapy, especially when identified early, when patients are symptomatic, unfortunately they already have a more advanced degree of involvement.

Terada^[5] reported the case of a 34-year-old patient with abdominal pain and melena whose colonoscopy revealed multiple nodules and ulcers scattered throughout the ileum. Endoscopic images were suggestive of ileitis, mesenchymal tumor, or lymphoma.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.176 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Terminal ileum biopsy showing. A: Protein labeling for CD10. Note the negativity of the neoplastic infiltrate, and the positive internal controls of the glandular epithelium and germinal center of a reactional follicle; B: Protein labeling for CD10. Note the negativity of the neoplastic infiltrate and the positive internal controls of the glandular epithelium; C and D: Double labeling of CD20 (brown) and CD3 (red) demonstrating the nature of B lymphocytes of the neoplastic infiltrate. Note that T cells border the neoplastic infiltrate and preferably the epithelium, attesting to its reaction nature; E: Protein labeling for BCL2. Note that the neoplastic infiltrate for BCL2

Hasegawa *et al*[6] described two cases of oligosymptomatic patients with abdominal pain being a common symptom. Colonoscopy in the first case found multiple whitish nodules in the region close to the ileocecal valve, which had a smooth and polished appearance. In the second case, a colonoscopy revealed an ileocecal valve with an enlarged, soft appearance and areas of enanthema.

Makino *et al*[7] discussed a case of a patient with initial complaints of postprandial epigastric pain. Colonoscopy examination revealed multiple protruding lesions in the terminal ileum with an erosive surface covered by swollen mucosa.

In the report by Ohashi *et al*[8] colonoscopy identified multiple polyposis lesions in the terminal ileum with an absence of villi.

In all cases, biopsy with histological evaluation concurrently with immunohistochemical analysis was crucial for the diagnosis of MALT lymphoma.

The uniqueness of the case presented in this study is due to the fact that the patient was asymptomatic and her endoscopic findings had a more discrete and nonspecific pattern compared to other studies which made the diagnosis even more challenging.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.176 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Colonoscopy after treatment. A: Disease-free mucosa; B: Ulcer-free terminal ileum.

CONCLUSION

Given the low sensitivity and specificity of endoscopic images in these cases the pathology can be confused with other important differential diagnoses such as inflammatory diseases (such as Crohn's disease) or infectious diseases, which makes the biopsy, even in asymptomatic patients, with anatomopathological analysis and performing immunohistochemistry, the gold standard for correct diagnosis [14].

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: de Figueiredo VLP, Ribeiro IB, and de Moura EGH performed the data curation; Ribeiro IB and de Moura DTH contributed to the formal analysis; Ribeiro IB and de Moura EGH performed the investigation; de Moura EGH contributed to the supervision; de Figueiredo VLP and Ribeiro IB contributed to the writing of the original draft; Ribeiro IB contributed to the writing of the review and editing.

Informed consent statement: The work described has been conducted in accordance with the Code of Ethics of the World Medical Association (Declaration of Helsinki). Informed consent for publication of this case was obtained from the patient's daughter (witnessed by two physicians).

Conflict-of-interest statement: All other authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Vitor Lauar Pimenta de Figueiredo 0000-0001-7304-8222; Igor Braga Ribeiro 0000-0003-1844-8973; Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura 0000-0002-7446-0355; Cristiano Claudino Oliveira 0000-0001-6682-5230; Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura 0000-0003-1215-5731.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

Violeta Filip P, Cuciureanu D, Sorina Diaconu L, Maria Vladareanu A, Silvia Pop C. MALT lymphoma: epidemiology, clinical diagnosis and treatment. J Med Life 2018; 11: 187-193 [PMID: 30364585 DOI: 10.25122/jml-2018-0035]



- 2 Vetro C, Romano A, Amico I, Conticello C, Motta G, Figuera A, Chiarenza A, Di Raimondo C, Giulietti G, Bonanno G, Palumbo GA, Di Raimondo F. Endoscopic features of gastro-intestinal lymphomas: from diagnosis to follow-up. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 12993-13005 [PMID: 25278693 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i36.12993]
- Oh SY, Kim WS, Kim JS, Kim SJ, Lee S, Lee DH, Won JH, Hwang IG, Kim MK, Lee SI, Chae YS, Yang DH, Kang HJ, 3 Choi CW, Park J, Kim HJ, Kwon JH, Lee HS, Lee GW, Eom HS, Kwak JY, Lee WS, Suh C. Multiple mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue organs involving marginal zone B cell lymphoma: organ-specific relationships and the prognostic factors. Consortium for improving survival of lymphoma study. Int J Hematol 2010; 92: 510-517 [PMID: 20838958 DOI: 10.1007/s12185-010-0680-z]
- De Miranda Neto AA, Marques SB, Baba ER, Yamazaki K, Ribeiro IB, De Moura EGH. Extensive squamous metaplasia of the stomach. Arq Gastroenterol 2020; 57: 335-336 [PMID: 32813817 DOI: 10.1590/s0004-2803.202000000-62]
- 5 Terada T. Extranodal marginal zone lymphoma of mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT lymphoma) of the ileum in a 35-year-old Japanese woman. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2013; 6: 951-956 [PMID: 23638229]
- Hasegawa N, Tsuboi Y, Kato K, Yamada K, Morita K, Kuroiwa M, Ito H, Matsushima T, Ono K, Oshiro M. Endoscopic 6 diagnosis of ileocecal mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 50: 115-117 [PMID: 10385738 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5107(99)70360-3]
- Makino Y, Suzuki H, Nishizawa T, Kameyama K, Hisamatsu T, Imaeda H, Mukai M, Hibi T. Ileal Mucosa-Associated Lymphoid Tissue (MALT) Lymphoma with a Large-Cell Component That Regressed Spontaneously. Gut Liver 2010; 4: 117-121 [PMID: 20479924 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2010.4.1.117]
- Ohashi S, Yazumi S, Watanabe N, Matsumoto S, Fukui T, Nishio A, Chiba T. Education and imaging. Gastrointestinal: MALT lymphoma of the terminal ileum. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 21: 1495 [PMID: 16911702 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2006.04634.x]
- 9 Matsumoto Y, Matsumoto T, Nakamura S, Kawasaki A, Aso M, Aoyagi K, Sadoshima S, Onoyama K, Fujishima M. Primary ileal plasmacytoma arising in mixed low- and high-grade B-cell lymphoma of mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue type. Abdom Imaging 2000; 25: 139-141 [PMID: 10675454 DOI: 10.1007/s002619910033]
- 10 Palo S, Biligi DS. A Unique Presentation of Primary Intestinal MALT Lymphoma as Multiple Lymphomatous Polyposis. J Clin Diagn Res 2016; 10: ED16-ED18 [PMID: 27190819 DOI: 10.7860/JCDR/2016/17861.7607]
- Ahmad A, Govil Y, Frank BB. Gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. Am J Gastroenterol 2003; 98: 975-11 986 [PMID: 12809817 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2003.07424.x]
- Halphen M, Najjar T, Jaafoura H, Cammoun M, Tufrali G. Diagnostic value of upper intestinal fiber endoscopy in primary 12 small intestinal lymphoma. A prospective study by the Tunisian-French Intestinal Lymphoma Group. Cancer 1986; 58: 2140-2145 [PMID: 3756829 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(19861101)58:9<2140::AID-CNCR2820580930>3.0.CO;2-P]
- Gong EJ, Choi KD. [Diagnosis and Treatment of Gastric Mucosa-associated Lymphoid Tissue Lymphoma]. Korean J 13 Gastroenterol 2019; 74: 304-313 [PMID: 31870136 DOI: 10.4166/kjg.2019.74.6.304]
- 14 Park BS, Lee SH. Endoscopic features aiding the diagnosis of gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. Yeungnam Univ J Med 2019; 36: 85-91 [PMID: 31620618 DOI: 10.12701/yujm.2019.00136]



E W J

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 March 16; 14(3): 183-190

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.183

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Z-per-oral endoscopic myotomy as definitive prevention of a bleeding ulcer in Zenker's diverticulum: A case report

Chonlada Krutsri, Pitichote Hiranyatheb, Preeda Sumritpradit, Pongsasit Singhatas, Pattawia Choikrua

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

reviewed.

P-Reviewer: Hu B, Ribeiro IB

Received: October 12, 2021 Peer-review started: October 12, 2021

First decision: November 17, 2021 Revised: November 18, 2021 Accepted: February 12, 2022 Article in press: February 12, 2022 Published online: March 16, 2022



Chonlada Krutsri, Pitichote Hiranyatheb, Preeda Sumritpradit, Pongsasit Singhatas, Pattawia Choikrua, Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medicine Ramathibodi Hospital, Mahidol University, Bangkok 10400, Thailand

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Corresponding author: Pitichote Hiranyatheb, FRCS, MD, Assistant Professor, Surgeon, Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medicine Ramathibodi Hospital, Mahidol University, Ramathibodi Hospital, 270 Praram VI Road, Ratchathewi, Bangkok 10400, Thailand. pitichotch@yahoo.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Bleeding from Zenker's diverticulum is extremely rare. At present, there are no guidelines for the management of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum because of its rarity. Per-oral endoscopic myotomy (Z-POEM) is a precision myotomy technique and minimally invasive procedure for the treatment of Zenker's diverticulum. We present a systematic review and a rare case of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum that was effectively treated using Z-POEM.

CASE SUMMARY

A 72-year-old presented after 3 d of hematemesis. He had a 2-year history of progressive dysphagia and reported no antiplatelet, anticoagulant, or nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use. His vital signs were stable, and the hematocrit was 36%. Previous gastroscopy and barium swallow had revealed Zenker's diverticulum before the bleeding occurred. We performed gastroscopy and found a 5-mm ulcer with a minimal blood clot and spontaneously resolved bleeding. Z-POEM for definitive treatment was performed to reduce accumulation of food and promote ulcer healing. He had no complications and no bleeding; at the follow-up 6 mo later, the ulcer was healed.

CONCLUSION

Z-POEM can be definitive prevention for bleeding ulcer in Zenker's diverticulum that promotes ulcer healing, reducing the risk of recurrent bleeding. Z-POEM is also a definitive endoscopic surgery for treatment of Zenker's diverticulum.

Key Words: Zenker's diverticulum; Bleeding Zenker's diverticulum; Ulcer; Upper gastrointestinal bleed; Peroral endoscopic myotomy for Zenker's diverticulum; Peroral endoscopic myotomy



©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Bleeding from ulcers in a Zenker's diverticulum is extremely rare. Elderly patients with early symptoms of progressive dysphagia should be treated with a high index of suspicion. Risk factors include acidic pills, such as aspirin and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, that lodge themselves in the diverticulum creating an ulcer, and accumulation of food in the bottom of diverticulum leads to inflammation and subsequent ulcers. Per-oral endoscopic myotomy is a new definitive treatment for Zenker's diverticulum that can promote ulcer healing, decrease recurrent bleeding, and decrease dysphagia.

Citation: Krutsri C, Hiranyatheb P, Sumritpradit P, Singhatas P, Choikrua P. Z-per-oral endoscopic myotomy as definitive prevention of a bleeding ulcer in Zenker's diverticulum: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(3): 183-190

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i3/183.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.183

INTRODUCTION

Zenker's diverticulum is a pouch of false diverticulum that forms at a point of weakness in the posterior pharyngeal wall, known as Killian's triangle, within the upper esophageal sphincter[1,2]. The overall prevalence of Zenker's diverticulum in general population is 0.10%-0.11% [3]. The typical presentation is progressive dysphagia of solid and liquid food, regurgitation, and aspiration in elderly patients. The average age of patients with Zenker's diverticulum is 70-80 years old[4]. Complications of Zenker's diverticulum include choking and aspiration pneumonia; a large diverticulum more than 4 cm in size can compress the trachea or esophagus and cause obstruction[5]. Rare complications include ulceration, bleeding, and malignant transformation (squamous cell carcinoma)[2,6]. Bleeding from a Zenker's diverticulum is rare and only six cases have been reported in the last 20 years [7-12]. Patients typically present with hematemesis and/or sometimes hemoptysis. This can be fatal as result of hemodynamic instability following massive bleeding. The ulcer is one of the risk factors of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum. To the best of our knowledge, this is the seventh reported case of a bleeding Zenker's diverticulum in the past 20 years, and no standard treatment has been established for this condition. To date, minimally invasive third-space endoscopic surgery per-oral endoscopic myotomy (Z-POEM) plays an important role in the treatment of Zenker's diverticulum^[13]. We present a case report of a patient who developed upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) from a rare Zenker's diverticulum who was treated definitively using third-space endoscopic surgery, Z-POEM, and provide a systematic review of the available literature.

This case report follows the SCARE 2016 criteria. The systematic review of the literature followed the PRISMA guidelines (Figure 1). We searched the PUBMED and SCOPUS databases for articles published between 2000 and 2020 published in the English language, including case reports and original article. The search terms were "Zenker's diverticulum" OR "esophageal diverticulum" AND "bleeding." The first author screened the titles and abstracts of the identified studies to identify potentially relevant studies; full-text assessment was then performed to assess eligibility to be included. If the first author was uncertain whether a given study should be included, the corresponding author was consulted to reach a conclusion. The data were extracted and patient characteristics, such as the size of the Zenker's diverticulum, management of bleeding, definitive management of Zenker's diverticulum, follow-up length, and outcome, were collected.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

A 72-year-old man was admitted to our hospital with a 3-day history of hematemesis.

History of present illness

The patient developed hematemesis 3 d before presenting at our hospital. The hematemesis was approximately 200 mL in volume 2 times. He was admitted to the nearest private hospital. His hematocrits was 25%. Esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) under local anesthesia was performed on the first day in the previous hospital but failed because the patient choked and resisted scope insertion. He was reported to have anemia with a hematocrit 25% at the previous hospital, he received a 1-unit transfusion of red blood cells, intravenous fluids, and pantoprazole. On day 3 after admission, the patient had no





Figure 1 A study flowchart according to Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic reviews and Meta-analysis guidelines (PRISMA).

hematemesis or anemia and had a hematocrit of 36%. He was then referred to our hospital. We performed gastroscopy and found a 5-mm ulcer with minimal blood clot.

History of past illness

The patient had diabetes mellitus and primary hypertension; he took 81 mg aspirin until almost 8 mo before he developed hematemesis. He had an approximately 2-year history of progressive dysphagia, which manifest as difficulty in swallowing solid foods then liquid foods, sometimes choking, and a nonsignificant decrease in body weight; there was no evidence of aspiration pneumonia. Barium swallow was performed and revealed a Zenker's diverticulum that was 4 cm wide and 7.1 cm long, with a 1.1cm-wide neck (Figure 2). Gastroscopy was performed and confirmed a large diverticulum 20 cm from the incisors without any ulcer in the diverticulum. He was diagnosed with Zenker's diverticulum and put on the waiting list for Z-POEM before developing hematemesis.

Personal and family history

No family history of Zenker's diverticulum.

Physical examination

On the day of admission, the patient was not pale and had a stable blood pressure of 146/70 mmHg and heart rate of 62 beats per minute. On physical examination, the abdomen was soft with no tenderness. Rectal examination found an empty rectum without any gross masses.

Laboratory examinations

Laboratory investigation revealed a hematocrit of 36%.

Imaging examinations

Barium swallow was performed and revealed a Zenker's diverticulum that was 4 cm wide and 7.1 cm long, with a 1.1-cm-wide neck (Figure 2B).

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

The final diagnosis was Zenker's diverticulum with a bleeding ulcer that spontaneously resolved.

TREATMENT

Because the bleeding ulcer spontaneously resolved, we decided therapeutic endoscopy of the ulcer was not necessary; however, we performed Z-POEM as definitive treatment of Zenker's diverticulum. This procedure aimed to improve dysphagia and to decrease food and drug retention in the diverticulum to reduce inflammation of the healed ulcer and prevent recurrent bleeding. Informed consent for the procedure was obtained from the patient after explaining the prognosis, results, and potential complic-





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.183 Copyright © The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Preoperative barium swallow. A: Zenker's diverticulum; B: Size 4 cm × 7.1 cm, widening 1.1 cm before develop upper gastrointestinal bleeding.

ations of the procedure, such as perforation. The Z-POEM technical process is shown in Figure 3. The operator was a surgical endoscopist in a university hospital. The patients underwent Z-POEM under general anesthesia with an endotracheal tube to prevent aspiration and end tidal CO₂ monitoring. CO₂ gas insufflation through the endoscope was required. The Z-POEM procedure was performed using a single-channel gastroscope (EG-760CT; Fuji-film Medical Co., Ltd. Tokyo, Japan). A triangle-tipped knife (KD-645; Olympus Corporation) was used for the mucosal incision, submucosal dissection, and myotomy. A small-caliber-tip transparent hood (ST hood) (DH-28GR; Fuji-film Medical Co., Ltd. Tokyo, Japan) was used to maintain and stabilize the operative field. Glycerol with a few drops of indigo carmine was used to lift the submucosal layer. The surgery was performed using a high-frequency electrosurgical energy generator (VIO 300 D; Erbe Elektromedizin, Tubingen, Germany) in endo cut mode (effect, 2.3 W) and spray coagulation mode (effect, 1,100 W). The procedure time was defined as the time from the insertion of the endoscope to application of the last through-the-scope clip (TTC). The septal muscle of Zenker's diverticulum was located 20 cm from the incisors and was 1.1 cm wide (Figure 3A). The submucosa was lifted using glycerol and indigo carmine at the septum level, and a mucosal incision was made above the septal muscle using a triangle-tipped knife in endo cut mode (effect 2.3 W) (Figure 3B). Submucosal tunneling was performed with transparent hood assistance, and submucosal dissection was performed with coagulation along both sides of the septal wall using the spray coagulation mode (effect, 1,100 W) up to behind the ulcer (Figure 3C). The submucosal layer behind the ulcer had numerous inflamed small vessels; partial coagulation of these small vessels was achieved using a Coagrasper (Figure 3D). The picture 3E shows ulcer while checking mucosal integrity after performed submucosal tunneling before undergo myotomy. After checking the integrity of the mucosa in the ulcer region, myotomy of the septal muscle was performed using endo cut mode (effect, 2.3 W) to achieve complete septal myotomy (Figure 3E-G). TTCs were applied to achieve mucosal apposition (Figure 3H). Neither patient developed bleeding or perforation. The total procedure time was 65 min.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Water soluble contrast esophagography was performed on postoperative day 1 to confirm the absence of leakage, and the patients were able to resume an oral diet thereafter. He had no recurrent bleeding. EGD was repeated 6 mo postoperatively because inflammation might be subside to confirm that the ulcer had resolved and that there was no food retention as shown in Figure 4. He was better able to swallow soft foods but still had some degree of difficulty with solid food; he also reported a sensation of a foreign body in his neck but no pain, hematemesis, melena, or choking. Moreover, he had a 6-kg weight gain.

DISCUSSION

Our literature search only identified six published English language case reports[7-12]. Including our present case, the average age of patients was 77.86 years, which is consistent with the average age of patients with Zenker's diverticulum^[2]. The average size of Zenker's diverticulum associated with UGIB





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.183 Copyright © The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Per-oral endoscopic myotomy for Zenker's diverticulum. A: Endoscopic view of the Zenker's diverticulum with muscle septum, located 20 cm from the incisors; B: The mucosal incision was performed after lifted submucosa by using glycerol with a few drops of indigo carmine injected at the septum; C: Submucosal tunneling and dissection was performed along both sides of the septal wall; D: A submucosal tunnel behind the ulcer contain many small vessel, we partially coagulate by coagrasper to stop bleeding and also avoid mucosal perforation; E: The ulcer after submucosal tunneling: The picture shows ulcer while checking mucosal integrity after performed submucosal tunneling before undergo myotomy; F and G: The myotomy was performed until the last fibers of septal muscle; H: The mucosal defect closed by through-the-scope clip.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i3.183 Copyright © The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 The esophagogastroduodenoscopy show no recurrent ulcer and no food retention after 6 mo follow up.

is 6.325 cm as shown in Table 1. Nowaday, there was not well established whether diverticulum size is related to the occurrence of UGIB but more bigger size is prone to have pills and food accumulation then more risk development of ulcer formation and UGIB. While the pathophysiology of a bleeding diverticulum is unclear, in our review, most cases were associated with chronic inflammation and ulceration of the diverticulum^[7-10,12]. Common causes of ulcer formation in the diverticulum include aspirin and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug tablets, which are acidic and can become lodged or trapped in the diverticulum; the prolonged contact induces direct and indirect mucosal injury. Chronic alcohol consumption, gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD), and stimulation of acid secretion also induce ulcer formation[10,14]. Anticoagulant use induces coagulopathy, which can lead to bleeding from diverticula, with or without ulceration, similar to other types of GI bleeding. Another assumed cause of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum is chronic inflammation from food accumulation in the diverticulum inducing inflammation or infection, with or without ulceration. This assumption was confirmed by Sardana et al, who reported a case of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum treated using diverticulectomy with a pathology report identifying chronic inflammation as the cause of mucosal bleeding[11]. Therefore, larger diverticula are more likely to ulcerate and bleed, especially those larger than 4 cm.

Bleeding from Zenker's diverticulum is rare and can be fatal, like other causes of UGIB. Elderly patients with previous progressive or intermittent dysphagia and regurgitation must be treated with a high index of suspicion. Currently, there are no guidelines regarding the management of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum because of its rarity. Flicker et al and Eaton et al reported successfully stopping bleeding from the diverticulum using an endoscopic hemoclip[8,9]. There are two case reports of failed endoscopic treatment due to blood pooling and hemodynamic instability, which prevented insertion of the endoscope; in this emergency setting, urgent open diverticulectomy was used as treatment [7,10]. For successful endoscopic management, the neck of the diverticulum should be more than 1 cm wide so the endoscope can pass into the diverticulum for therapeutic management of bleeding at the bottom of



Table 1 Summary of previous case reports of bleeding Zenker's diverticulum, including present case

Ref.	Age (yr)	Antiplatelet or coagulant use	NSAIDs	Ulcer in diverticulum	Diverticulum size (cm)	Technique to stop bleeding	Definitive surgical treatment	Follow up (months)	Recurrent bleeding
Haas <i>et al</i> [7], 2008	71	Aspirin	No	Yes	Large	Urgent divertic- ulectomy	Diverticulectomy	N/A	No
						Stop aspirin			
Flicker <i>et al</i> [8], 2010	83	Aspirin	No Yes	Large	Hemoclip	Diverticulectomy	N/A	No	
		Clopidogrel							
Eaton <i>et</i> al [9] , 2011	85	Aspirin	No	Yes	5.2	Hemoclip	Died after discharge home from heart failure	N/A	No
Bălălău et al[10], 2013	75	No	No	Yes	4	Diverticulectomy	Diverticulectomy	12	No
Sardana <i>et al</i> [11], 2014	89	Aspirin	No	No	9	FFP;	Diverticulectomy and cricopharyngeal myotomy	N/A	No
		Warfarin				Stop aspirin and warfarin			
House <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [12], 2016	70	Aspirin, Clopidogrel	No	Yes	Large	IV pantoprazole;	Diverticulectomy	N/A	No
						Stop aspirin and clopidogrel			
Present case	72	Aspirin	No	Yes	7.1	IV pantoprazole	Z-POEM	12	No

N/A: Not available data; POEM: Per-oral endoscopic myotomy.

diverticulum. There were two case reports of bleeding stopping spontaneously after withholding anticoagulant and aspirin treatment [11,12]. As in our case, the bleeding from the ulcer in the diverticulum can stop spontaneously. Based on this evidence, endoscopic treatment may be the first choice, but if there is hemodynamic instable or endoscopic treatment fails or cannot identify the esophageal lumen, open diverticulectomy in an emergency setting is mandatory. Insertion of an endotracheal tube is recommended when endoscopic treatment is performed due to the high resistance and pooling of blood in the diverticulum leading to aspiration of blood into the pulmonary system.

After endoscopic treatment successfully stops the bleeding, definitive treatment of Zenker's diverticulum is necessary to treat the ulcer and prevent rebleeding. In emergency situations when the patient is hemodynamically unstable or endoscopic treatment fails, open diverticulectomy is mandatory via left lateral neck incision to excise the bleeding diverticulum immediately. Therefore, patients and their relatives should be informed of the double set-up for endoscopic management and open surgery. Open diverticulectomy leads to a good outcome in 93% of cases, but there is a high rate of complications (10.5%-30%) and mortality (3%), respectively [15-17]. Potential complications include pharyngocutaneous fistulas, mediastinitis, perforation, vocal cord paralysis, and transient recurrent laryngeal nerve paralysis[18,19].

A comparison of definitive treatment of Zenker's diverticulum with per-oral endoscopic myotomy (Z-POEM), flexible endoscopic septostomy, stapler-assisted Zenker's diverticulectomy, endoscopic harmonic scalpel, and standard open diverticulectomy found that Z-POEM allows the most precise myotomy because the operator can see until the last fiber of septal muscle[13]. Z-POEM also has a lower complication rate (6.17%) because of the postoperative intact mucosal integrity, and with precision myotomy, the bottom of the diverticulum can be seen so perforation rarely occurs[3,13]. While other procedure of treatment Zenker's diverticulum such as standard open neck diverticulectomy and flexible endoscopic septotomy had more complication rate 10.5% and 11.3%, respectively [13]. The recurrence rate following Z-POEM can be as low as 1.23%, compared with a recurrence rate of 11%-20% for other techniques[13,20-22]. In our present case, Z-POEM was a minimally invasive definitive treatment that aimed to promote ulcer healing by decreasing the accumulation of food in the diverticulum. During Z-POEM, submucosal tunnelling can identify small vessels behind the ulcer and coagulate these vessels to stop the bleeding without any perforation. This patient experienced no perforation or rebleeding. After 6 mo of follow-up, the ulcer was healed.

In summary, bleeding Zenker's diverticulum is rare and may be caused by ulceration due to acidic medications such as aspirin, NSAIDs or food retention-induced inflammation. Elderly patients with progressive dysphagia should be treated with a high index of suspicion. Therapeutic endoscopy is the

first choice to manage bleeding Zenker's diverticulum under general anesthesia with endotracheal intubation to prevent aspiration. Z-POEM is a definitive for Zenker's diverticulum treatment that allows precision myotomy, which promotes ulcer healing and reduce the risk of rebleeding by decreasing the accumulation of drugs or food in the diverticulum with a low rate of complications.

CONCLUSION

Z-POEM can be definitive prevention for bleeding ulcer in Zenker's diverticulum that promotes ulcer healing, reducing the risk of recurrent bleeding. Z-POEM is also a definitive endoscopic surgery for treatment of Zenker's diverticulum.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Krutsri C and Hiranyatheb P designed, performed and wrote the paper; Sumritpradit P and Singhatas P wrote the paper and analysed the data; Choikrau P contributed analytic tools and analysed the data.

Informed consent statement: Informed written consent was obtained from the patient for publication of this report and any accompanying images.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Thailand

ORCID number: Chonlada Krutsri 0000-0001-6418-6578; Pitichote Hiranyatheb 0000-0002-3667-896X; Preeda Sumritpradit 0000-0003-2513-3961; Pongsasit Singhatas 0000-0002-6446-7625; Pattawia Choikrua 0000-0001-5880-9425.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- 1 Balassone V, Pizzicannella M, Biasutto D, Di Matteo FM. Submucosal per-oral endoscopic myotomy for a large Zenker's diverticulum with use of a hydrodissector knife and an over-the-scope clip closure. VideoGIE 2018; 3: 373-374 [PMID: 30505998 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2018.09.012]
- 2 Nehring P, Krasnodębski IW. Zenker's diverticulum: aetiopathogenesis, symptoms and diagnosis. Comparison of operative methods. Prz Gastroenterol 2013; 8: 284-289 [PMID: 24868270 DOI: 10.5114/pg.2013.38729]
- 3 Yang J, Novak S, Ujiki M, Hernández Ó, Desai P, Benias P, Lee D, Chang K, Brieau B, Barret M, Kumta N, Zeng X, Hu B, Delis K, Khashab MA. An international study on the use of peroral endoscopic myotomy in the management of Zenker's diverticulum. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 163-168 [PMID: 31082393 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.04.249]
- 4 Law R, Katzka DA, Baron TH. Zenker's Diverticulum. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 1773-82; quiz e111 [PMID: 24055983 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.09.016]
- 5 Siddiq MA, Sood S, Strachan D. Pharyngeal pouch (Zenker's diverticulum). Postgrad Med J 2001; 77: 506-511 [PMID: 11470929 DOI: 10.1136/pmj.77.910.506]
- 6 Dionigi G, Sessa F, Rovera F, Boni L, Carrafiello G, Dionigi R. Ten year survival after excision of squamous cell cancer in Zenker's diverticulum: report of a case. World J Surg Oncol 2006; 4: 17 [PMID: 16569226 DOI: 10.1186/1477-7819-4-17]
- Haas I, Gutman M, Paran H. Massive upper GI bleeding: a rare complication of Zenker's diverticulum. J Postgrad Med 7 2008; 54: 209-210 [PMID: 18626170 DOI: 10.4103/0022-3859.41804]
- 8 Flicker MS, Weber HC. Endoscopic hemostasis in a case of bleeding from Zenker's diverticulum. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 869-871 [PMID: 19922922 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.09.021]
- Eaton J, Limsui D, Grover M. A man with dysphagia, aspiration, and hematemesis. Diagnosis: Hematemesis from a bleeding vessel in a large Zenker's diverticulum. Gastroenterology 2011; 140: e11-e12 [PMID: 21530515 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.05.096]



- 10 Bălălău C, Stoian S, Motofei I, Popescu B, Popa F, Scăunașu RV. Zenker's diverticulum, a rare cause of upper gastrointestinal bleeding. Rev Med Chir Soc Med Nat Iasi 2013; 117: 297-301 [PMID: 24340507]
- Sardana N, Wallace D, Agrawal R, Aoun E. Where's the ulcer? BMJ Case Rep 2014; 2014 [PMID: 24916983 DOI: 11 10.1136/bcr-2014-204677]
- 12 House T, Webb PD. Bleeding Zenker's Diverticulum Ulcer from Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs. ACG Case Rep J 2016; 3: e148 [PMID: 27847834 DOI: 10.14309/crj.2016.121]
- Krutsri C, Phalanusitthepha C, Hiranyatheb P, et al Successful advanced third-space endoscopic surgery by per-oral 13 endoscopic myotomy (Z-POEM) for Zenker's diverticulum: A case report and review of literature. Int J Surg Case Reports 2020; 74: 186-191 [DOI: 10.1016/j.ijscr.2020.08.012]
- 14 Vogelsang A, Schumacher B, Neuhaus H. Therapy of Zenker's diverticulum. Dtsch Arztebl Int 2008; 105: 120-126 [PMID: 19633762 DOI: 10.3238/arztebl.2008.0120]
- 15 Weissbrod PA, Merati AL. Open surgery for Zenker's diverticulum. Oper Tech Head Neck Surg 2012; 23: 137-143 [DOI: 10.1016/j.otot.2011.11.010
- Payne WS. The treatment of pharyngoesophageal diverticulum: the simple and complex. Hepatogastroenterology 1992; 16 39: 109-114 [PMID: 1634177]
- Bonafede JP, Lavertu P, Wood BG, Eliachar I. Surgical outcome in 87 patients with Zenker's diverticulum. Laryngoscope 17 1997; 107: 720-725 [PMID: 9185726 DOI: 10.1097/00005537-199706000-00004]
- 18 Zbären P, Schär P, Tschopp L, et al Surgical treatment of Zenker's diverticulum: transcutaneous diverticulectomy vs microendoscopic myotomy of the cricopharyngeal muscle with CO2 Laser. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 1999; 121: 482-487 [DOI: 10.1016/s0194-5998(99)70242-1]
- Ishaq S, Hassan C, Antonello A, Tanner K, Bellisario C, Battaglia G, Anderloni A, Correale L, Sharma P, Baron TH, 19 Repici A. Flexible endoscopic treatment for Zenker's diverticulum: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 1076-1089.e5 [PMID: 26802196 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.01.039]
- 20 Maydeo A, Patil GK, Dalal A. Operative technical tricks and 12-month outcomes of diverticular peroral endoscopic myotomy (D-POEM) in patients with symptomatic esophageal diverticula. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 1136-1140 [PMID: 31614371 DOI: 10.1055/a-1015-0214]
- 21 Saetti R, Silvestrini M, Peracchia A, Narne S. Endoscopic stapler-assisted Zenker's diverticulotomy: which is the best operative facility? Head Neck 2006; 28: 1084-1089 [PMID: 16823869 DOI: 10.1002/hed.20431]
- Fama AF, Moore EJ, Kasperbauer JL. Harmonic scalpel in the treatment of Zenker's diverticulum. Laryngoscope 2009; 22 119: 1265-1269 [PMID: 19399834 DOI: 10.1002/lary.20247]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 16; 14(4): 191-249





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 4 April 16, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

191 Endoscopic ultrasound guided interventions in the management of pancreatic cancer Kerdsirichairat T, Shin EJ

205 Role of endoscopic ultrasound in esophageal cancer

Radlinski M, Shami VM

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

215 Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for bile duct stones in patients with a performance status score of 3 or 4

Saito H, Kadono Y, Shono T, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Nasu J, Imamura H, Matsushita I, Kakuma T, Tada S

Retrospective Study

226 Improving sessile serrated adenoma detection rates with high definition colonoscopy: A retrospective study

Sehgal A, Aggarwal S, Mandaliya R, Loughney T, Mattar MC

Observational Study

235 Endoscopic resection of superficial bowel neoplasia: The unmet needs in the Egyptian practice

Emara MH, Zaghloul M, Ramadan HKA, Mohamed SY, Tag-Adeen M, Alzamzamy A, Alboraie M, Madkour A, Altonbary AY, Zaher TI, Elhassan AA, Abdeen N, Ahmed MH



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 4 April 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Luiz Gustavo de Quadros, MD, MSc, PhD, Professor, Department of Endoscopy, Beneficência Portuguesa Hospital, ABC Medical School, São Bernardo 15015 110, Brazil. gustavo_quadros@hotmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2021 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2020 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.36.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
April 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π

E W U

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 16; 14(4): 191-204

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.191

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Endoscopic ultrasound guided interventions in the management of pancreatic cancer

Tossapol Kerdsirichairat, Eun Ji Shin

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Lachter J, Israel

Received: May 7, 2021 Peer-review started: May 7, 2021 First decision: July 27, 2021 Revised: August 9, 2021 Accepted: March 25, 2022 Article in press: March 25, 2022 Published online: April 16, 2022



Tossapol Kerdsirichairat, Digestive Disease Center, Bumrungrad International Hospital, Bangkok 10120, Thailand

Eun Ji Shin, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions, Baltimore, MD 21287, United States

Corresponding author: Eun Ji Shin, MD, PhD, Associate Professor, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions, 1800 Orleans Street, Sheikh Zayed Tower/Suite 7125H, Baltimore, MD 21287, United States. eshin3@jhmi.edu

Abstract

There has been a growing interest in developing endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)guided interventions for pancreatic cancer, some of which have become standard of care. There are two main factors that drive these advancements to facilitate treatment of patients with pancreatic cancer, ranging from direct locoregional therapy to palliation of symptoms related to inoperable pancreatic cancer. Firstly, an upper EUS has the capability to access the entire pancreas-lesions in the pancreatic head and uncinate process can be accessed from the duodenum, and lesions in the pancreatic body and tail can be accessed from the stomach. Secondly, there has been a robust development of devices that allow through-theneedle interventions, such as placement of fiducial markers, brachytherapy, intratumoral injection, gastroenterostomy creation, and ablation. While these techniques are rapidly emerging, data from a multicenter randomized controlled trial for some procedures are awaited prior to their adoption in clinical settings.

Key Words: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided intervention; Pancreatic cancer; Fiducials; Ablation; Intratumoral therapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Interventional endoscopic ultrasound in pancreatic cancer has been developed *via* a through-theneedle fashion, using 2 techniques: Injection and/or placement. Examples of through-the-needle injection techniques include intratumoral therapy, injection of alcohol and bupivacaine for celiac plexus neurolysis, and hydrogel for bleb formation to create space in the pancreaticoduodenal groove for dose-escalation stereotactic body radiation therapy. Examples of through-the-needle placement techniques include placement of fiducial markers, placement of ablative probes for non-thermal and thermal therapies, placement of radioactive seeds for brachytherapy, and placement of a lumen-apposing metal stent to create a gastrojejunostomy in patients with gastric outlet obstruction. The vast majority of these techniques have shown comparable or superior outcomes when compared to conventional interventions and therapies.

Citation: Kerdsirichairat T, Shin EJ. Endoscopic ultrasound guided interventions in the management of pancreatic cancer. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(4): 191-204 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i4/191.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.191

INTRODUCTION

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma has increased in incidence by 0.3% annually since 2006 and is expected to become the second cause of cancer-related death in the year 2030. It has the lowest 5-year relative survival of 11% compared to other solid organ malignancies, with an estimated death toll of 49830 which closely reflects its incidence of 62210 in 2021[1]. Approximately more than half of the patients presented at the metastatic stage, the highest proportion compared to other solid malignancies, while 13% and 29% presented at localized and regional stages, respectively. For those who present without overt evidence of metastasis, surgical resection is the ultimate goal to hopefully provide curative treatment. With the advancement of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) in both diagnostic and therapeutic aspects of pancreatic cancer management, it has provided treatment options not only by tissue acquisition to get the definitive diagnosis of pancreatic cancer but also by more accurate local disease control in regional or locally advanced stages while awaiting definitive curative surgical resection and through palliative treatments in those with metastasis or advanced disease[2,3]. This review does not include EUS-guided intervention for malignant biliary obstruction.

EUS GUIDED TISSUE ACQUISITION

An initial randomized trial comparing the 22-gauge aspiration and 22-gauge biopsy needles for EUSguided sampling of solid pancreatic mass lesions showed comparable diagnostic efficacy, technical performance, and safety profile without a significant difference in yield or quality of the histologic core between the two needle types^[4]. Subsequent randomized trials with larger sample sizes were able to demonstrate that fewer passes were required to establish a diagnosis of pancreatic malignancy with improved histopathological quality using a fine needle biopsy (FNB) needle[5-7]. The use of the 25 gauge FNB needle was technically feasible, safe, efficient and was comparable to the standard 22 gauge fine needle aspiration (FNA) needle in patients with solid pancreatic masses in the absence of an on-site cytopathologist. The cytological sample quality in the liquid-based preparation and the histological diagnostic yield for specific tumor discrimination of EUS-guided sampling using a 25 gauge FNB needle were significantly higher than those using a 22 gauge FNA needle[8]. In terms of designs of FNB needle, an opposing bevel design provided significantly superior tissue yield and diagnostic performance when compared to a reverse bevel needle[9]. For second generation FNB needles, the diagnostic yield when used primarily without rapid on-site evaluation, was higher when a fork-tip needle, in comparison to a Franseen needle or FNA needle, was used[10,11]. However, a subsequent larger trial revealed that samples with the highest degree of cellularity in a single biopsy, resulting in a diagnostic accuracy of 90% or higher, were collected by FNB needles using the Franseen or fork-tip needle[12]. Another study showed that a 22-gauge Franseen needle provided more tissue for histologic evaluation and better diagnostic accuracy than a 20-gauge lateral bevel needle. These studies led to the technical guideline from the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy in 2017 suggesting performance of 3-4 needle passes with an FNA needle or 2-3 passes with an FNB needle when on-site cytologic evaluation is unavailable[13]. There may be some theoretical concern that the high yield of FNB needles might come with the cost of possibly higher risk of tract seeding, especially in patients with a resectable solid pancreatic mass, unless the tract itself is planned to be resected[14]. In terms of technique, the stylet slow pullback technique might enable better acquisition of tissue and increased cellularity for the diagnosis of pancreatic tumors suspected to be malignant, compared to the conventional negative suction after stylet removal technique or the non-suction after stylet removal technique, in the absence



of an on-site cytopathologist.

In the era of personalized medicine, next-generation sequencing (NGS) can serve as a complementary diagnostic test and unveil potentially predictive genomic biomarkers for treatment response[15,16]. An initial experience revealed that NGS can be performed on EUS-FNA-derived samples to provide information on KRAS mutation status and 160 other cancer genes such as TP53, SMAD4, KMT2D, NOTCH2, MSH2, RB1, SMARCA4, PPP2R1A, PIK3R1, SCL7A8, ATM and FANCD2, to supplement cytological evaluation[17-21]. Similar to the efficacy of FNB over FNA for cellularity, FNB should be considered when tumor genotyping is requested, as it was associated with a higher yield of sufficient sampling for genomic testing, especially in tumors of 3 cm or smaller, and tumors located in the head/neck of the pancreas[22]. Moreover, recent data indicated that studying the expression of a selected gene set could inform the selection of the most appropriate treatment for patients, moving towards an individualized medicine approach. To accomplish this, adequate EUS tissue acquisition will allow providers to build organoids platform that can allow determination of the transcription level of informative genes[23]. Early studies were able to demonstrate the successful isolation of organoids using samples obtained from a 22-gauge FNB needle at the time of the initial diagnosis, which may be helpful in patients with pancreatic cancer that are not surgically resectable^[24,25].

EUS GUIDED PLACEMENT OF FIDUCIAL MARKERS

For patients with borderline resectable or locally advanced pancreatic cancer, neoadjuvant chemoradiation plays a vital role. While chemotherapy can potentially control systemic disease, local disease control by radiation therapy has shown additional benefit to hopefully reduce local recurrence after surgical resection [26,27]. Stereotactic body radiation therapy (SBRT) and image guided radiation therapy (IGRT) have increasingly been used in clinical practice since they can provide a higher dose of radiation with a shorter duration of treatment and acceptable rates of toxicity [28]. To be able to focally deliver radiation to the pancreas, which is an organ that moves following respiratory cycles, fiducial marker placement is recommended[29]. The markers are traditionally metallic, made of gold or platinum, or more recently, in hydrogel form, to serve as reference points for planning as well as followup daily image guidance over a short course of SBRT/IGRT. EUS-guided fiducial placement has evolved to become the technique of choice to place these fiducial markers, compared to conventional techniques where the markers are either placed surgically or percutaneously under cross-sectional imaging guidance such as computed tomography (CT) or transabdominal ultrasound [30]. The ideal characteristics of fiducial markers should have good visibility, minimal artifacts, and minimal migration over the course of SBRT/IGRT. Fiducials with larger diameters usually provide better visibility, at the cost of greater artifact. Furthermore, fiducial delivery systems that require a 19-gauge needle can pose challenges for EUS-guided fiducial placement when lesions are located at the pancreatic uncinate process. Therefore, the fine balance and preferred types of fiducials should be discussed in a multidisciplinary tumor board setting, especially between the endosonographers and the radiation oncologists. Generally, balanced visibility and artifacts can be achieved with a 0.35- to 0.43-mm diameter, 5- to 10- mm length, coiled or cylindrical gold fiducials^[31]. A comparison study of these types of gold fiducials and the newer generations of fiducials, such as platinum or hydrogel, is still in process. A theoretical benefit of hydrogel compared to other metallic fiducials is that it can be injected via EUS in a liquid bleb formation to create additional space in the pancreaticoduodenal groove to separate the pancreatic head/neck cancer from the adjacent duodenal C loop (Figure 1) to allow for dose escalation during SBRT/IGRT while avoiding mucosal toxicity to the duodenum[32,33].

EUS-GUIDED INTRATUMORAL THERAPY

Given the close proximity of the probe of the therapeutic echoendoscope and several technologies that can be delivered through FNA needles, multiple modalities for local therapies of pancreatic cancer have been developed. These include placement of radiosensitive devices for brachytherapy, injections of antitumoral agents, access for passing through-the-needle probe for ablative devices, and photodynamic therapy.

EUS-GUIDED BRACHYTHERAPY

Intraoperative interstitial brachytherapy when used at laparotomy can improve local disease control in locally advanced pancreatic cancer. An initial animal study from China implementing EUS as a route for the implantation of radioactive seeds was proven safe and feasible. Shortly after, the group conducted a feasibility study in 15 patients who suffered from unresectable pancreatic cancer, showing 30% of patients had clinical benefit, with complications including pancreatitis and pancreatic fluid collection in





Figure 1 Pancreaticoduodenal. A: A hydrogel bleb (asterisk) in the pancreaticoduodenal groove. The arrows demonstrate the line of the duodenum. The

20% of patients. This was followed by a prospective cohort of 22 patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer who were treated with radioactive iodine 125 seeds, which resulted in 14% partial remission at 4 wk, 45% with stable disease, and 91% later succumbed to the disease at 2-year follow-up. Another group in China conducted a pilot study in 8 patients with T4 pancreatic cancer, using both intratumoral radioactive seeds and 5-fluorouracil, resulting in a 12% partial response at 3 mo, with overall 50% clinical benefits including a reduction in pain, without complications or hematologic toxicity[34]. Another prospective study showed that EUS-guided implantation of iodine-125 around the celiac ganglia can reduce pain visual analog scale score and analgesic drug consumption in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer. A special EUS treatment planning system software may play a role in EUS-guided brachytherapy in patients with unresectable cancer, as it demonstrated a rate of partial remission of up to 80% in patients whose minimal peripheral dose was larger than 90 Gy, with a median survival time of 9 mo[35]. In addition to survival benefits, iodine-125 seed implantation placed percutaneously or via EUS after relief of obstructive jaundice via ERCP can improve biliary stent patency, time to development of gastric outlet obstruction, and improve quality of life by pain relief [36]. More recently, EUS guided placement of phosphorus-32 microparticles alone or with gemcitabine with or without nab-paclitaxel in unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer has been reported as alternative brachytherapy options[37,38]. The latter is an ongoing trial.

EUS-GUIDED INJECTION OF ANTITUMORAL AGENTS

arrowheads demonstrate the line of the pancreas; B: The size of the hydrogel bleb, measured at 15.2 mm by 10 mm.

Immunotherapy

The hypothesis of intratumoral therapy was based on that of other malignancies where both local disease control effect and systemic response effect (*i.e.*, metastasis) can be achieved through the immune response against the tumors, including breast cancer, renal cell carcinoma, and melanoma[39-43]. In addition, immunological responses induced by zoledronate-pulsed dendritic cell-based vaccines have been associated with therapeutic effects in clinical trials[44,45]. The first pilot study in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer treated with EUS-guided injection of allogeneic mixed lymphocyte culture proved its feasibility and safety profile[46]. Subsequent pilot studies included an injection of immature dendritic cells in pancreatic cancer refractory to gemcitabine[47], a combination of systemic gemcitabine and intratumoral OK-432-pulsed dendritic cell therapy, followed by an intravenous infusion of lymphokine-activated killer cells stimulated with an anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody [48], and dendritic cell-based vaccination and concomitant chemotherapy in patients with advanced or recurrent pancreatic cancer^[49]. The first phase 1 comparative trial of intratumoral injection of immature dendritic cells and OK-432 for resectable pancreatic cancer patients had one in nine patients with transient fever. Two out of nine patients treated with immunotherapy, one of whom had stage IV with distant lymph node metastasis, survived five years without further adjuvant therapy[50]. In a phase I/II trial of comprehensive immunotherapy combined with intratumoral injection of zoledronate-pulsed dendritic cells, intravenous adoptive activated T lymphocytes, and gemcitabine in unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer, a synergistic therapeutic response was shown with overall survival and progressionfree survival of 12 and 5.5 mo, respectively^[51]. To date, there has not been a study of EUS-guided intratumoral injection of other types of immunotherapy such as ipilimumab or nivolumab (Figure 2).

Chemotherapy

Pancreatic cancer is unfortunately insensitive to many chemotherapeutic drugs. It is thought that





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.191 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Immunotherapy. A: An ill-defined heterogeneous mass of known pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (asterisk); B: Fine needle injection for intratumoral therapy. The arrows demonstrate a 19-gauge needle. The asterisk indicates the hyperechoic blush of the injectate.

inefficient delivery of chemotherapy into the tumor plays an important role in chemoresistance in pancreatic cancer. A combination therapy that can increase intratumoral vascular density and intramural concentration of gemcitabine was shown to lead to a transient stabilization of disease[52]. The initial experience using OncoGel (Regel/paclitaxel) for local tumor management *via* EUS guided 22-gauge needle in a pig model provided high and sustained localized concentrations of paclitaxel. A feasibility study using EUS-guided injection of gemcitabine in 38 patients with locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer confirmed the safety and efficacy of the technique. More recently, a feasibility study of EUS guided injection of a novel polymer-based microparticles for a drug delivery system in a pig model appeared promising[53]. A phase I study evaluating the role of EUS guided injection of receptor antibody cetuximab as a radiosensitizer with chemoradiation for locally advanced pancreatic cancer in 16 patients proved its feasibility and safety profile when administered with abdominal radiation and concurrent gemcitabine. The incidence of grade 1-2 adverse events was 96% and the incidence of grade 3-4 adverse events was 9%[54].

Gene therapy

An initial feasibility study in 21 patients with locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic cancer treated with EUS guided injection of ONYX-015 (dl1520), an E1B-55kD gene-deleted replication-selective adenovirus that preferentially replicates in and kills malignant cells, was promising and generally well-tolerated either alone or in combination with gemcitabine[55]. In a multi-center feasibility study of 50 patients, intratumor delivery of TNFerade biologic (AdGVEFR.TNF.11D), a replication-deficient adenoviral vector that expresses tumor necrosis factor-alpha under the control of the Egr-1 promotor, by EUS-guided injection or percutaneously, combined with chemoradiation in the treatment of locally advanced pancreatic cancer, appeared promising, especially at the maximal tolerated doses. Adverse events such as cholangitis and pancreatitis were observed in 6%. The rate of patients who were able to proceed with surgery and achieve negative margin resection was 12%. In a randomized trial of 304 patients, treatment with TNFerade plus standard of care was safe but not effective for prolonging survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer[56].

For patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer, an open-label, dose-escalation trial using BC-819, which is a DNA plasmid developed to target the expression of diphtheria-toxin gene under the control of H19 regulatory sequences, in combination with systemic chemotherapy, may provide an additional therapeutic benefit, with minimal adverse events such as asymptomatic elevation of lipase[57]. EUS-guided injection of HF10, a spontaneously mutated oncolytic virus derived from herpes simplex virus 1 that has the potential to show a strong antitumor effect against malignancies without damaging normal tissue, in combination with erlotinib and gemcitabine, was a safe treatment for unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer[58]. The EUS-guided injection of STNM01, the double-stranded RNA oligonucleotide that specifically represses carbohydrate sulfotransferase-15, was safe and feasible without any adverse events. The authors also proposed that injections of STNM01 during the start of treatment could lower carbohydrate sulfotransferase-15 level, while its overexpression was associated with worse prognosis[59,60].

An open-label phase 1/2a study in the first-line setting of patients with inoperable locally advanced pancreatic cancer using an EUS guided injection of siG12D-LODER to release a siRNA drug against KRAS (G12D), along with systemic chemotherapy, was promising in terms of potential efficacy that 70% had a reduction in tumor marker CA 19-9, and 80% of patients had either stable disease or partial response with a median overall survival of 15 mo. However, one third of patients experienced serious adverse events.

EUS-GUIDED ABLATIVE THERAPIES

Radiofrequency ablation

Radiofrequency ablation is a local ablative method that can destroy the tumor by thermal coagulation and protein denaturation[61]. A phase II pilot study using radiofrequency ablation via a laparotomy in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer showed its feasibility and safety profiles with a 24% complication rate, with 9% requiring a reoperation. After a feasibility study in a porcine model, a feasibility study of using EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation of unresectable pancreatic cancer showed promising safety data, with one-third of the patients only developing mild abdominal pain without pancreatitis. The safety profile of the technique was later confirmed by subsequent feasibility studies showing no evidence of early or late major adverse events [62,63]. However, it required an 18-gauge electrode, which could be challenging for the treatment of lesions located in the pancreatic head or uncinate process. A new monopolar radiofrequency probe may be technically more versatile because it can be used through a 22-gauge needle[64]. In patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer treated with EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation, those with wild-type SMAD4 may have improved survival benefits after treatment [65]. For other solid pancreatic lesions such as pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and pancreatic insulinoma, EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation has shown clinical benefits such as fewer episodes of hypoglycemia[66,67], regression of neuroendocrine syndromes, improved pancreatic cystic sizes, and complete radiological ablation [64] A prospective study of 29 patients using EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNET) and pancreatic cystic neoplasms revealed an overall tumor resolution of 86% in PNET and a significant response rate of 71% of patients with cystic neoplasms, with an overall complication rate of 10%.

Another application of radiofrequency ablation is to use it along with a simultaneous cryogenic cooling of carbon dioxide. An animal feasibility study was promising, given that only 14% of pigs developed histochemical pancreatitis after the procedure. The group has expanded this technique to 16 explanted pancreatic tumors from 16 patients, showing that the flexible bipolar ablation device, combining radiofrequency and cryotechnology, can create an ablation zone, defined by histological signs of coagulative necrosis, and that the extent of the ablation zone was related to the duration of application. However, data on this technique in in-vivo studies are still forthcoming.

Laser ablation

An initial animal study using a neodymium-doped:yttrium aluminum garnet (Nd:YAG) was based on the finding that the ablation resulted in a high rate of tissue necrosis and can be considered as a palliative option in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma, liver metastases in colorectal cancer, and malignant thyroid nodules[68-72]. There was no major post-procedural complication and all 8 pigs survived at 24 h after EUS-guided laser ablation of normal pancreatic tissue. The same group conducted another animal study to evaluate tissue temperature distribution, which plays a crucial role in the outcome laser-induced thermal therapy, proving that the tissue downward from the tip is mostly heated at 60 Celsius degree. The authors further conducted a human feasibility study in nine patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer who were unresponsive to previous chemoradiotherapy. Laser ablation was performed by using a 300-micrometer flexible fiber preloaded onto a 22-gauge fine needle. A 1064nanometer wavelength Nd:YAG was used at different settings (2-4 Watts and 800-1200 Joules), resulting in an ablation area ranging from 0.4 cm³ with the setting of 2 Watts and 800 Joules, to 6.4 cm³ with the setting of 4 Watts and 1000 Joules, without adverse events. A comparative study using laser ablation compared to other EUS-guided techniques for patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer is awaiting.

Photodynamic therapy

EUS-guided photodynamic therapy has two steps: An injection of a photosensitizing agent, followed by the insertion of a 19-gauge needle into the targeted area to pass a small quartz optical fiber to illuminate and ablate tissue with the laser light. Initial pilot studies in porcine models using EUS-guided photodynamic therapy appeared promising. In a rabbit model, the efficacy of verteporfin delivery in tumors can be estimated by perfusion CT, to serve as a non-invasive method of mapping photosensitizer dose to enhance the outcomes of ablation with photodynamic therapy[73]. A human feasibility study in four patients with locally advanced pancreaticobiliary malignancies using a secondgeneration photosensitizer, a chlorin e6 derivative, and a flexible laser probe was promising, with a median volume of necrosis of up to 4 cm³, no progression of disease over a median follow-up of five months, and no post-procedural complications. A prospective dose-escalation phase 1 study in 12 patients with treatment-naive locally advanced pancreatic cancer using intravenous porfimer sodium and illumination with a 630-nanometer light, followed by a CT scan to document change in pancreatic necrosis, and nab-paclitaxel and gemcitabine, showed an increased volume and percentage of tumor necrosis in 50% of patients after EUS-guided photodynamic therapy, without procedurally related adverse events. Another human feasibility study, which excluded patients with significant metastatic disease burden, disease involving > 50% duodenal or major artery circumference, and recent treatment with curative intent, investigated EUS-guided photodynamic therapy using a different photosensitizer, verteporfin, resulting in tissue necrosis in 62.5% of patients, with a mean diameter of 15.7 mm, and no





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.191 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Endoscopic ultrasound guided celiac plexus neurolysis. A: The structures while the echoendoscope is located at the posterior proximal gastric body/gastric cardia. A star demonstrates the pre-celiac region. The white arrow demonstrates the celiac trunk. A orange arrow demonstrates the superior mesenteric artery. An asterisk indicates the descending abdominal aorta; B: An area of hyperchoic blush of injected dehydrated alcohol (asterisk) delivered from a 19-gauge needle (arrow) for celiac plexus neurolysis.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.191 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Endoscopic ultrasound guided liver biopsy. A: Liver parenchyma without major intervening intrahepatic blood vessels, which is an optimal location for endoscopic ultrasound-guided liver biopsy. An asterisk indicates a small amount of perihepatic ascites; B: An endoscopic ultrasound-guided liver biopsy using a heparin-primed wet-suction technique via a 19-gauge Franseen needle tip design. The hyperechoic tip of the needle (white arrow) and the shaft of the needle (orange arrow) must be visualized at all times during the fine needle biopsy of the liver.

post-procedural related complications.

Alcohol

The vast majority of studies using EUS-guided ethanol ablation for solid pancreatic tumors are focused on non-functioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and insulinoma[74-76]. Data of EUS-guided ethanol ablation in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, especially in combination with EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis, are still needed.

EUS GUIDED CELIAC PLEXUS NEUROLYSIS

EUS-guided celiac plexus intervention has gained popularity in the management of pain from pancreatic cancer due to its safety profile when compared to narcotics^[77]. An initial meta-analysis and systematic review showed that the pooled proportion of patients with pancreatic cancer treated with EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis had pain relief up to 53%-80% of the time[78-80]. The first randomized controlled trial in 96 patients assigned to either EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis or conventional pain management, showed that early EUS intervention reduced pain and may have moderated morphine consumption in patients with painful, inoperable pancreatic cancer, especially at 3 mo after treatment[81]. While the number of injections might not improve the degree of pain relief[82], the targeted celiac ganglia neurolysis was superior to celiac plexus neurolysis. EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation, using a 1 French monopolar probe passed through a 19-gauge targeting the area of celiac plexus or visualized ganglia, showed superiority in pain relief and improved quality of life when



compared to traditional EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis. However, a recent study raised the concern that combined celiac ganglion and plexus neurolysis may reduce median survival time without improving pain, quality of life, or adverse events when compared to traditional celiac plexus neurolysis. Furthermore, newer generations of opioids such as oxycodone and fentanyl may be comparable to EUSguided celiac plexus neurolysis in terms of pain relief, quality of life, and opioid consumption (Figure 3).

EUS GUIDED GASTROENTEROSTOMY

Approximately 50% of patients with pancreatic cancer develop nausea and vomiting from malignant gastric outlet obstruction[83]. In patients with an inoperable stage, this was traditionally managed by endoscopic enteral stent placement or surgical gastrojejunostomy creation, depending on life expectancy. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy creation using a lumen apposing metal stent has emerged and gained in popularity due to a higher rate of initial clinical success and/or a lower rate of stent failure requiring repeat intervention when compared to enteral stent placement [84-86]. Compared to surgical approaches for gastrojejunostomy, EUS-guided gastroenterostomy was associated with fewer adverse events [87,88], shorter time to resume oral intake and chemotherapy, shorter lengths of stay, and reduced hospital costs. The technique of EUS-guided gastroenterostomy has been developed over time. The direct technique, defined by using an electrocautery-enhanced lumen-apposing metal stent, rather than a balloon-assisted approach, resulted in shorter procedure time and comparable clinical success (> 90%). In addition, the clinical success of direct-EUS-guided gastroenterostomy is durable with a low rate of re-intervention based on a long-term cohort[89]. Randomized trials comparing these endoscopic and surgical interventions for palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction caused by pancreatic cancer are awaiting. It should be noted that the learning curve of the technique can be challenging as it requires up to 40 procedures to achieve competency, otherwise fatal adverse events can occur at a very high rate (> 10%).

EUS GUIDED LIVER BIOPSY

Immune checkpoint inhibition targeted against cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 and programmed cell death protein 1 has shown survival benefit to treat multiple types of advanced cancer, including pancreatic cancer. Hepatotoxicity from checkpoint Inhibitors is a less common type of immune related adverse events, and it is often mild[90,91]. Concurrent treatment with nivolumab and ipilimumab, which is commonly used in pancreatic cancer, increases the risk of hepatotoxicity up to 37% and the risk of high-grade toxicity by up to 15% [92,93]. In complicated or severe forms, or unclear etiologies, liver biopsy can be used to confirm the etiology of injury[93,94], and/or to clarify the diagnosis in those with elevated liver enzymes refractory to steroid or immunosuppressant treatment [95].

EUS-guided liver biopsies have increased in popularity due to their decreased invasiveness compared to surgical routes and comparable tissue acquisition compared to transjugular or percutaneous route [96]. Bilobar liver biopsies, with one needle pass with three to-and-fro needle movements to each lobe of the liver, enhanced the assessment of disease severity due to an increased number of complete portal tracts, and longer aggregate specimen length, without severe adverse events[97]. A 19-guage Franseentip or reverse bevel core needle outperformed FNA needles or other types of core needles, resulting in longer aggregate length, more complete portal tracts, and more adequate specimens despite fewer passes. A heparinized wet suction technique can improve tissue adequacy compared with dry needle techniques. A randomized trial using these specific techniques for EUS-guided liver biopsies, compared to other conventional approaches, is needed (Figure 4)[98].

CONCLUSION

EUS-guided interventions provide a broad spectrum of treatment modalities for patients with borderline resectable, locally advanced, and inoperable pancreatic cancer. These include direct treatment for locoregional stages such as ablative therapies, brachytherapy, placement of fiducial markers for SBRT/IGRT, as well as palliative treatments such as EUS-guided gastroenterostomy creation for malignant gastric outlet obstruction and EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis to manage pain. While many of these procedures are considered investigational with limited data, particularly those from randomized controlled trials, the vast majority of these techniques have been widely used in clinical practice. For patient safety, it is important to note that most of these procedures should be performed at a facility with a multi-disciplinary tumor board and experienced interventional endosonographers.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Both authors contributed equally to this work; Shin EJ approved the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest related to the manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Tossapol Kerdsirichairat 0000-0002-6265-2026; Eun Ji Shin 0000-0003-0624-8149.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

- 1 Siegel RL, Miller KD, Fuchs HE, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2022. CA Cancer J Clin 2022; 72: 7-33 [PMID: 35020204 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21708]
- 2 Larghi A, Rimbaş M, Rizzatti G, Carbone C, Gasbarrini A, Costamagna G, Alfieri S, Tortora G. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided therapies for pancreatic solid tumors: An overview. Semin Oncol 2021; 48: 95-105 [PMID: 33608132 DOI: 10.1053/j.seminoncol.2021.01.004]
- Cazacu IM, Singh BS, Saftoiu A, Bhutani MS. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2020; 22: 27 [PMID: 32350629 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-020-00767-1]
- 4 Bang JY, Hebert-Magee S, Trevino J, Ramesh J, Varadarajulu S. Randomized trial comparing the 22-gauge aspiration and 22-gauge biopsy needles for EUS-guided sampling of solid pancreatic mass lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 321-327 [PMID: 22658389 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.03.1392]
- 5 Lee YN, Moon JH, Kim HK, Choi HJ, Choi MH, Kim DC, Lee TH, Cha SW, Cho YD, Park SH. Core biopsy needle vs standard aspiration needle for endoscopic ultrasound-guided sampling of solid pancreatic masses: a randomized parallelgroup study. Endoscopy 2014; 46: 1056-1062 [PMID: 25098611 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1377558]
- 6 Alatawi A, Beuvon F, Grabar S, Leblanc S, Chaussade S, Terris B, Barret M, Prat F. Comparison of 22G reverse-beveled vs standard needle for endoscopic ultrasound-guided sampling of solid pancreatic lesions. United European Gastroenterol J 2015; 3: 343-352 [PMID: 26279842 DOI: 10.1177/2050640615577533]
- Cheng B, Zhang Y, Chen Q, Sun B, Deng Z, Shan H, Dou L, Wang J, Li Y, Yang X, Jiang T, Xu G, Wang G. Analysis of 7 Fine-Needle Biopsy vs Fine-Needle Aspiration in Diagnosis of Pancreatic and Abdominal Masses: A Prospective, Multicenter, Randomized Controlled Trial. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 16: 1314-1321 [PMID: 28733257 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2017.07.010
- Yang MJ, Yim H, Hwang JC, Lee D, Kim YB, Lim SG, Kim SS, Kang JK, Yoo BM, Kim JH. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided sampling of solid pancreatic masses: 22-gauge aspiration vs 25-gauge biopsy needles. BMC Gastroenterol 2015; 15: 122 [PMID: 26419845 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-015-0352-9]
- Nayar MK, Paranandi B, Dawwas MF, Leeds JS, Darne A, Haugk B, Majumdar D, Ahmed MM, Oppong KW. Comparison of the diagnostic performance of 2 core biopsy needles for EUS-guided tissue acquisition from solid pancreatic lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1017-1024 [PMID: 27633157 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.08.048]
- Abdelfatah MM, Grimm IS, Gangarosa LM, Baron TH. Cohort study comparing the diagnostic yields of 2 different EUS 10 fine-needle biopsy needles. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 495-500 [PMID: 28882575 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.08.033]
- Oppong KW, Bekkali NLH, Leeds JS, Johnson SJ, Nayar MK, Darné A, Egan M, Bassett P, Haugk B. Fork-tip needle biopsy vs fine-needle aspiration in endoscopic ultrasound-guided sampling of solid pancreatic masses: a randomized crossover study. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 454-461 [PMID: 32162287 DOI: 10.1055/a-1114-5903]
- 12 Young Bang J, Krall K, Jhala N, Singh C, Tejani M, Arnoletti JP, Navaneethan U, Hawes R, Varadarajulu S. Comparing Needles and Methods of Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Biopsy to Optimize Specimen Quality and Diagnostic Accuracy for Patients With Pancreatic Masses in a Randomized Trial. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 825-835.e7 [PMID: 32652307 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.06.042]
- 13 Polkowski M, Jenssen C, Kaye P, Carrara S, Deprez P, Gines A, Fernández-Esparrach G, Eisendrath P, Aithal GP, Arcidiacono P, Barthet M, Bastos P, Fornelli A, Napoleon B, Iglesias-Garcia J, Seicean A, Larghi A, Hassan C, van Hooft JE, Dumonceau JM. Technical aspects of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided sampling in gastroenterology: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Technical Guideline - March 2017. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 989-1006 [PMID: 28898917 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-119219]
- Nakatsubo R, Yamamoto K, Itoi T, Sofuni A, Tsuchiya T, Ishii K, Tanaka R, Tonozuka R, Mukai S, Nagai K, Yamaguchi 14 H, Nagakawa Y. Histopathological evaluation of needle tract seeding caused by EUS-fine-needle biopsy based on resected specimens from patients with solid pancreatic masses: An analysis of 73 consecutive cases. Endosc Ultrasound 2021; 10: 207-213 [PMID: 33586689 DOI: 10.4103/EUS-D-20-00174]



- 15 Imaoka H, Sasaki M, Hashimoto Y, Watanabe K, Ikeda M. New Era of Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Tissue Acquisition: Next-Generation Sequencing by Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Sampling for Pancreatic Cancer. J Clin Med 2019; 8 [PMID: 31387310 DOI: 10.3390/jcm8081173]
- 16 Takano S, Fukasawa M, Shindo H, Takahashi E, Hirose S, Fukasawa Y, Kawakami S, Hayakawa H, Kuratomi N, Kadokura M, Maekawa S, Sato T, Enomoto N. Clinical significance of genetic alterations in endoscopically obtained pancreatic cancer specimens. Cancer Med 2021; 10: 1264-1274 [PMID: 33455072 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.3723]
- 17 de Biase D, de Luca C, Gragnano G, Visani M, Bellevicine C, Malapelle U, Tallini G, Troncone G. Fully automated PCR detection of KRAS mutations on pancreatic endoscopic ultrasound fine-needle aspirates. J Clin Pathol 2016 [PMID: 27122185 DOI: 10.1136/jclinpath-2016-203696]
- Gleeson FC, Kerr SE, Kipp BR, Voss JS, Minot DM, Tu ZJ, Henry MR, Graham RP, Vasmatzis G, Cheville JC, Lazaridis 18 KN, Levy MJ. Targeted next generation sequencing of endoscopic ultrasound acquired cytology from ampullary and pancreatic adenocarcinoma has the potential to aid patient stratification for optimal therapy selection. Oncotarget 2016; 7: 54526-54536 [PMID: 27203738 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.9440]
- Kameta E, Sugimori K, Kaneko T, Ishii T, Miwa H, Sato T, Ishii Y, Sue S, Sasaki T, Yamashita Y, Shibata W, Matsumoto 19 N, Maeda S. Diagnosis of pancreatic lesions collected by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration using nextgeneration sequencing. Oncol Lett 2016; 12: 3875-3881 [PMID: 27895743 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2016.5168]
- de Biase D, Visani M, Acquaviva G, Fornelli A, Masetti M, Fabbri C, Pession A, Tallini G. The Role of Next-Generation Sequencing in the Cytologic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Lesions. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2018; 142: 458-464 [PMID: 29565213 DOI: 10.5858/arpa.2017-0215-RA]
- 21 Larson BK, Tuli R, Jamil LH, Lo SK, Deng N, Hendifar AE. Utility of Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biopsy for Next-Generation Sequencing of Pancreatic Exocrine Malignancies. Pancreas 2018; 47: 990-995 [PMID: 30028448 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.000000000001117
- Elhanafi S, Mahmud N, Vergara N, Kochman ML, Das KK, Ginsberg GG, Rajala M, Chandrasekhara V. Comparison of 22 endoscopic ultrasound tissue acquisition methods for genomic analysis of pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 907-913 [PMID: 30422342 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14540]
- Iovanna J, Dusetti N. Speeding towards individualized treatment for pancreatic cancer by taking an alternative road. 23 Cancer Lett 2017; 410: 63-67 [PMID: 28947138 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2017.09.016]
- 24 Bian B, Juiz NA, Gayet O, Bigonnet M, Brandone N, Roques J, Cros J, Wang N, Dusetti N, Iovanna J. Pancreatic Cancer Organoids for Determining Sensitivity to Bromodomain and Extra-Terminal Inhibitors (BETi). Front Oncol 2019; 9: 475 [PMID: 31231611 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2019.00475]
- Lacomb JF, Plenker D, Tiriac H, Bucobo JC, D'souza LS, Khokhar AS, Patel H, Channer B, Joseph D, Wu M, Tuveson 25 DA, Li E, Buscaglia JM. Single-Pass vs 2-Pass Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Biopsy Sample Collection for Creation of Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma Organoids. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 845-847 [PMID: 32119924 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.02.045]
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, Chiorean EG, Infante J, Moore M, Seay T, Tjulandin SA, Ma WW, Saleh MN, Harris 26 M, Reni M, Dowden S, Laheru D, Bahary N, Ramanathan RK, Tabernero J, Hidalgo M, Goldstein D, Van Cutsem E, Wei X, Iglesias J, Renschler MF. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med 2013; 369: 1691-1703 [PMID: 24131140 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1304369]
- Conroy T, Hammel P, Hebbar M, Ben Abdelghani M, Wei AC, Raoul JL, Choné L, Francois E, Artru P, Biagi JJ, Lecomte T, Assenat E, Faroux R, Ychou M, Volet J, Sauvanet A, Breysacher G, Di Fiore F, Cripps C, Kavan P, Texereau P, Bouhier-Leporrier K, Khemissa-Akouz F, Legoux JL, Juzyna B, Gourgou S, O'Callaghan CJ, Jouffroy-Zeller C, Rat P, Malka D, Castan F, Bachet JB; Canadian Cancer Trials Group and the Unicancer-GI-PRODIGE Group. FOLFIRINOX or Gemcitabine as Adjuvant Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer. N Engl J Med 2018; 379: 2395-2406 [PMID: 30575490 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1809775]
- Herman JM, Chang DT, Goodman KA, Dholakia AS, Raman SP, Hacker-Prietz A, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Griffith ME, 28 Pawlik TM, Pai JS, O'Reilly E, Fisher GA, Wild AT, Rosati LM, Zheng L, Wolfgang CL, Laheru DA, Columbo LA, Sugar EA, Koong AC. Phase 2 multi-institutional trial evaluating gemcitabine and stereotactic body radiotherapy for patients with locally advanced unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer 2015; 121: 1128-1137 [PMID: 25538019 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.29161]
- 29 Palta M, Godfrey D, Goodman KA, Hoffe S, Dawson LA, Dessert D, Hall WA, Herman JM, Khorana AA, Merchant N, Parekh A, Patton C, Pepek JM, Salama JK, Tuli R, Koong AC. Radiation Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer: Executive Summary of an ASTRO Clinical Practice Guideline. Pract Radiat Oncol 2019; 9: 322-332 [PMID: 31474330 DOI: 10.1016/j.prro.2019.06.016
- Kothary N, Heit JJ, Louie JD, Kuo WT, Loo BW Jr, Koong A, Chang DT, Hovsepian D, Sze DY, Hofmann LV. Safety 30 and efficacy of percutaneous fiducial marker implantation for image-guided radiation therapy. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2009; 20: 235-239 [PMID: 19019700 DOI: 10.1016/j.jvir.2008.09.026]
- 31 Slagowski JM, Colbert LE, Cazacu IM, Singh BS, Martin R, Koay EJ, Taniguchi CM, Koong AC, Bhutani MS, Herman JM, Beddar S. Evaluation of the Visibility and Artifacts of 11 Common Fiducial Markers for Image Guided Stereotactic Body Radiation Therapy in the Abdomen. Pract Radiat Oncol 2020; 10: 434-442 [PMID: 31988039 DOI: 10.1016/j.prro.2020.01.007
- 32 Kerdsirichairat T, Narang AK, Thompson E, Kim SH, Rao A, Ding K, Shin EJ. Feasibility of Using Hydrogel Spacers for Borderline-Resectable and Locally Advanced Pancreatic Tumors. Gastroenterology 2019; 157: 933-935 [PMID: 31306631 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.07.012]
- Rao AD, Shin EJ, Meyer J, Thompson EL, Fu W, Hu C, Fishman EK, Weiss M, Wolfgang C, Burkhart R, He J, 33 Kerdsirichairat T, Herman JM, Ding K, Narang A. Evaluation of a Novel Absorbable Radiopaque Hydrogel in Patients Undergoing Image Guided Radiation Therapy for Borderline Resectable and Locally Advanced Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. Pract Radiat Oncol 2020; 10: e508-e513 [PMID: 32151732 DOI: 10.1016/j.prro.2020.01.013]
- 34 Sun S, Ge N, Wang S, Liu X, Wang G, Guo J. Pilot trial of endoscopic ultrasound-guided interstitial chemoradiation of UICC-T4 pancreatic cancer. Endosc Ultrasound 2012; 1: 41-47 [PMID: 24949334 DOI: 10.7178/eus.01.007]



- 35 Sun X, Lu Z, Wu Y, Min M, Bi Y, Shen W, Xu Y, Li Z, Jin Z, Liu Y. An endoscopic ultrasonography-guided interstitial brachytherapy based special treatment-planning system for unresectable pancreatic cancer. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 79099-79110 [PMID: 29108290 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.15763]
- 36 Li W, Wang X, Wang Z, Zhang T, Cai F, Tang P, Meng J, Du H, Wang H, Li M, Li S. The role of seed implantation in patients with unresectable pancreatic carcinoma after relief of obstructive jaundice using ERCP. Brachytherapy 2020; 19: 97-103 [PMID: 31564517 DOI: 10.1016/j.brachy.2019.08.010]
- Bhutani MS, Cazacu IM, Luzuriaga Chavez AA, Singh BS, Wong FCL, Erwin WD, Tamm EP, Mathew GG, Le DB, Koay 37 EJ, Taniguchi CM, Minsky BD, Pant S, Tzeng CD, Koong AC, Varadhachary GR, Katz MHG, Wolff RA, Fogelman DR, Herman JM. Novel EUS-guided brachytherapy treatment of pancreatic cancer with phosphorus-32 microparticles: first United States experience. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 223-225 [PMID: 31065616 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2019.02.009]
- 38 Bhutani MS, Klapman JB, Tuli R, El-Haddad G, Hoffe S, Wong FCL, Chasen B, Fogelman DR, Lo SK, Nissen NN, Hendifar AE, Varadhachary G, Katz MHG, Erwin WD, Koay EJ, Tamm EP, Singh BS, Mehta R, Wolff RA, Soman A, Cazacu IM, Herman JM. An open-label, single-arm pilot study of EUS-guided brachytherapy with phosphorus-32 microparticles in combination with gemcitabine +/- nab-paclitaxel in unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer (OncoPaC-1): Technical details and study protocol. Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 24-30 [PMID: 31670288 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_44_19]
- Gasser O, Sharples KJ, Barrow C, Williams GM, Bauer E, Wood CE, Mester B, Dzhelali M, Caygill G, Jones J, Hayman 39 CM, Hinder VA, Macapagal J, McCusker M, Weinkove R, Painter GF, Brimble MA, Findlay MP, Dunbar PR, Hermans IF. A phase I vaccination study with dendritic cells loaded with NY-ESO-1 and α-galactosylceramide: induction of polyfunctional T cells in high-risk melanoma patients. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2018; 67: 285-298 [PMID: 29094183 DOI: 10.1007/s00262-017-2085-9]
- Marabelle A, Tselikas L, de Baere T, Houot R. Intratumoral immunotherapy: using the tumor as the remedy. Ann Oncol 40 2017; 28: xii33-xii43 [PMID: 29253115 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdx683]
- 41 Soldevilla MM, Villanueva H, Martinez-Velez N, Meraviglia-Crivelli D, Alonso MM, Cebollero J, Menon AP, Puigdelloses M, Pastor F. Intratumoral injection of activated B lymphoblast in combination with PD-1 blockade induces systemic antitumor immunity with reduction of local and distal tumors. Oncoimmunology 2018; 7: e1450711 [PMID: 30221041 DOI: 10.1080/2162402X.2018.1450711]
- 42 Laurell A, Lönnemark M, Brekkan E, Magnusson A, Tolf A, Wallgren AC, Andersson B, Adamson L, Kiessling R, Karlsson-Parra A. Intratumorally injected pro-inflammatory allogeneic dendritic cells as immune enhancers: a first-inhuman study in unfavourable risk patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. J Immunother Cancer 2017; 5: 52 [PMID: 28642820 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-017-0255-0]
- 43 Choi AH, O'Leary MP, Chaurasiya S, Lu J, Kim SI, Fong Y, Chen NG. Novel chimeric parapoxvirus CF189 as an oncolytic immunotherapy in triple-negative breast cancer. Surgery 2018; 163: 336-342 [PMID: 29174433 DOI: 10.1016/i.surg.2017.09.030]
- Kamigaki T, Takahara M, Maekawa R, Goto S. Zoledronate-pulsed dendritic cell-based anticancer vaccines. Oncoimmunology 2013; 2: e25636 [PMID: 24319636 DOI: 10.4161/onci.25636]
- Osada T, Nagaoka K, Takahara M, Yang XY, Liu CX, Guo H, Roy Choudhury K, Hobeika A, Hartman Z, Morse MA, 45 Lyerly HK. Precision cancer immunotherapy: optimizing dendritic cell-based strategies to induce tumor antigen-specific Tcell responses against individual patient tumors. J Immunother 2015; 38: 155-164 [PMID: 25839441 DOI: 10.1097/CJI.000000000000075
- Chang KJ, Nguyen PT, Thompson JA, Kurosaki TT, Casey LR, Leung EC, Granger GA. Phase I clinical trial of allogeneic 46 mixed lymphocyte culture (cytoimplant) delivered by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle injection in patients with advanced pancreatic carcinoma. Cancer 2000; 88: 1325-1335 [PMID: 10717613 DOI: 10.1002/(sici)1097-0142(20000315)88:6<1325::aid-cncr8>3.0.co;2-t]
- 47 Irisawa A, Takagi T, Kanazawa M, Ogata T, Sato Y, Takenoshita S, Ohto H, Ohira H. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fineneedle injection of immature dendritic cells into advanced pancreatic cancer refractory to gemcitabine: a pilot study. Pancreas 2007; 35: 189-190 [PMID: 17632329 DOI: 10.1097/01.mpa.0000250141.25639.e9]
- Hirooka Y, Itoh A, Kawashima H, Hara K, Nonogaki K, Kasugai T, Ohno E, Ishikawa T, Matsubara H, Ishigami M, 48 Katano Y, Ohmiya N, Niwa Y, Yamamoto K, Kaneko T, Nieda M, Yokokawa K, Goto H. A combination therapy of gemcitabine with immunotherapy for patients with inoperable locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2009; 38: e69e74 [PMID: 19276867 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e318197a9e3]
- 49 Bauer C, Dauer M, Saraj S, Schnurr M, Bauernfeind F, Sterzik A, Junkmann J, Jakl V, Kiefl R, Oduncu F, Emmerich B, Mayr D, Mussack T, Bruns C, Rüttinger D, Conrad C, Jauch KW, Endres S, Eigler A. Dendritic cell-based vaccination of patients with advanced pancreatic carcinoma: results of a pilot study. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2011; 60: 1097-1107 [PMID: 21547597 DOI: 10.1007/s00262-011-1023-5]
- Endo H, Saito T, Kenjo A, Hoshino M, Terashima M, Sato T, Anazawa T, Kimura T, Tsuchiya T, Irisawa A, Ohira H, Hikichi T, Takagi T, Gotoh M. Phase I trial of preoperative intratumoral injection of immature dendritic cells and OK-432 for resectable pancreatic cancer patients. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2012; 19: 465-475 [PMID: 21983893 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-011-0457-7
- Hirooka Y, Kawashima H, Ohno E, Ishikawa T, Kamigaki T, Goto S, Takahara M, Goto H. Comprehensive 51 immunotherapy combined with intratumoral injection of zoledronate-pulsed dendritic cells, intravenous adoptive activated T lymphocyte and gemcitabine in unresectable locally advanced pancreatic carcinoma: a phase I/II trial. Oncotarget 2018; 9: 2838-2847 [PMID: 29416816 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.22974]
- 52 Olive KP, Jacobetz MA, Davidson CJ, Gopinathan A, McIntyre D, Honess D, Madhu B, Goldgraben MA, Caldwell ME, Allard D, Frese KK, Denicola G, Feig C, Combs C, Winter SP, Ireland-Zecchini H, Reichelt S, Howat WJ, Chang A, Dhara M, Wang L, Rückert F, Grützmann R, Pilarsky C, Izeradjene K, Hingorani SR, Huang P, Davies SE, Plunkett W, Egorin M, Hruban RH, Whitebread N, McGovern K, Adams J, Iacobuzio-Donahue C, Griffiths J, Tuveson DA. Inhibition of Hedgehog signaling enhances delivery of chemotherapy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. Science 2009; 324: 1457-1461 [PMID: 19460966 DOI: 10.1126/science.1171362]


- 53 Caceres J, Munoz-Sagastibelza M, Hossian AKMN, Paredes J, Barrera K, Mattheolabakis G, Martello LA, Vignesh S. Evaluation of the feasibility of intrapancreatic delivery of drug-loaded microparticles via EUS-guided fine needle injection using a swine model. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E1008-E1017 [PMID: 31404394 DOI: 10.1055/a-0953-2070]
- 54 Arnoletti JP, Frolov A, Eloubeidi M, Keene K, Posey J, Wood T, Greeno E, Jhala N, Varadarajulu S, Russo S, Christein J, Oster R, Buchsbaum DJ, Vickers SM. A phase I study evaluating the role of the anti-epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) antibody cetuximab as a radiosensitizer with chemoradiation for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2011; 67: 891-897 [PMID: 20589377 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-010-1383-0]
- Hecht JR, Bedford R, Abbruzzese JL, Lahoti S, Reid TR, Soetikno RM, Kirn DH, Freeman SM. A phase I/II trial of 55 intratumoral endoscopic ultrasound injection of ONYX-015 with intravenous gemcitabine in unresectable pancreatic carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2003; 9: 555-561 [PMID: 12576418]
- 56 Herman JM, Wild AT, Wang H, Tran PT, Chang KJ, Taylor GE, Donehower RC, Pawlik TM, Ziegler MA, Cai H, Savage DT, Canto MI, Klapman J, Reid T, Shah RJ, Hoffe SE, Rosemurgy A, Wolfgang CL, Laheru DA. Randomized phase III multi-institutional study of TNFerade biologic with fluorouracil and radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: final results. J Clin Oncol 2013; 31: 886-894 [PMID: 23341531 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.44.7516]
- 57 Hanna N, Ohana P, Konikoff FM, Leichtmann G, Hubert A, Appelbaum L, Kopelman Y, Czerniak A, Hochberg A. Phase 1/2a, dose-escalation, safety, pharmacokinetic and preliminary efficacy study of intratumoral administration of BC-819 in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer. Cancer Gene Ther 2012; 19: 374-381 [PMID: 22498722 DOI: 10.1038/cgt.2012.10
- Hirooka Y, Kasuya H, Ishikawa T, Kawashima H, Ohno E, Villalobos IB, Naoe Y, Ichinose T, Koyama N, Tanaka M, 58 Kodera Y, Goto H. A Phase I clinical trial of EUS-guided intratumoral injection of the oncolytic virus, HF10 for unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer. BMC Cancer 2018; 18: 596 [PMID: 29801474 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-018-4453-z
- 59 Matsuda Y, Fujii Y, Matsukawa M, Ishiwata T, Nishimura M, Arai T. Overexpression of carbohydrate sulfotransferase 15 in pancreatic cancer stroma is associated with worse prognosis. Oncol Lett 2019; 18: 4100-4105 [PMID: 31516610 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2019.10764]
- Ito Z, Takakura K, Suka M, Kanai T, Saito R, Fujioka S, Kajihara M, Yanagisawa H, Misawa T, Akiba T, Koido S, 60 Ohkusa T. Prognostic impact of carbohydrate sulfotransferase 15 in patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Oncol Lett 2017; 13: 4799-4805 [PMID: 28599481 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2017.6071]
- 61 Girelli R, Frigerio I, Salvia R, Barbi E, Tinazzi Martini P, Bassi C. Feasibility and safety of radiofrequency ablation for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2010; 97: 220-225 [PMID: 20069610 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.6800]
- 62 Crinò SF, D'Onofrio M, Bernardoni L, Frulloni L, Iannelli M, Malleo G, Paiella S, Larghi A, Gabbrielli A. EUS-guided Radiofrequency Ablation (EUS-RFA) of Solid Pancreatic Neoplasm Using an 18-gauge Needle Electrode: Feasibility, Safety, and Technical Success. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2018; 27: 67-72 [PMID: 29557417 DOI: 10.15403/jgld.2014.1121.271.eus
- 63 Scopelliti F, Pea A, Conigliaro R, Butturini G, Frigerio I, Regi P, Giardino A, Bertani H, Paini M, Pederzoli P, Girelli R. Technique, safety, and feasibility of EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation in unresectable pancreatic cancer. Surg Endosc 2018; **32**: 4022-4028 [PMID: 29766302 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6217-x]
- Pai M, Habib N, Senturk H, Lakhtakia S, Reddy N, Cicinnati VR, Kaba I, Beckebaum S, Drymousis P, Kahaleh M, Brugge W. Endoscopic ultrasound guided radiofrequency ablation, for pancreatic cystic neoplasms and neuroendocrine tumors. World J Gastrointest Surg 2015; 7: 52-59 [PMID: 25914783 DOI: 10.4240/wjgs.v7.i4.52]
- Paiella S, Malleo G, Cataldo I, Gasparini C, De Pastena M, De Marchi G, Marchegiani G, Rusev B, Scarpa A, Girelli R, 65 Giardino A, Frigerio I, D'Onofrio M, Secchettin E, Bassi C, Salvia R. Radiofrequency ablation for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: SMAD4 analysis segregates a responsive subgroup of patients. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2018; 403: 213-220 [PMID: 28983662 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-017-1627-0]
- 66 Limmer S, Huppert PE, Juette V, Lenhart A, Welte M, Wietholtz H. Radiofrequency ablation of solitary pancreatic insulinoma in a patient with episodes of severe hypoglycemia. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 21: 1097-1101 [PMID: 19685572 DOI: 10.1097/meg.0b013e328323d70e]
- Bas-Cutrina F, Bargalló D, Gornals JB. Small pancreatic insulinoma: Successful endoscopic ultrasound-guided 67 radiofrequency ablation in a single session using a 22-G fine needle. Dig Endosc 2017; 29: 636-638 [PMID: 28295664 DOI: 10.1111/den.12866]
- 68 Eichler K, Zangos S, Gruber-Rouh T, Vogl TJ, Mack MG. Magnetic resonance-guided laser-induced thermotherapy in patients with oligonodular hepatocellular carcinoma: long-term results over a 15-year period. J Clin Gastroenterol 2012; 46: 796-801 [PMID: 22955262 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3182641806]
- 69 Francica G, Iodice G, Delle Cave M, Sarrantonio R, Lapiccirella G, Molese V, Smeraldo D, Scarano F, De Marino F. Factors predicting complete necrosis rate after ultrasound-guided percutaneous laser thermoablation of small hepatocellular carcinoma tumors in cirrhotic patients: a multivariate analysis. Acta Radiol 2007; 48: 514-519 [PMID: 17520427 DOI: 10.1080/02841850701199942]
- 70 Ishikawa T, Zeniya M, Hokari A, Kawabe T, Suzuki K, Fujise K, Toda G. An experimental study on Nd-YAG laser induced thermotherapy. Its possible application of the laser irradiation for therapy of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatol Res 2002; 23: 25-30 [PMID: 12084552 DOI: 10.1016/s1386-6346(01)00160-7]
- Vogl TJ, Eichler K, Straub R, Engelmann K, Zangos S, Woitaschek D, Böttger M, Mack MG. Laser-induced 71 thermotherapy of malignant liver tumors: general principals, equipment(s), procedure(s)--side effects, complications and results. Eur J Ultrasound 2001; 13: 117-127 [PMID: 11369524 DOI: 10.1016/s0929-8266(01)00125-2]
- 72 Mou Y, Zhao Q, Zhong L, Chen F, Jiang T. Preliminary results of ultrasound-guided laser ablation for unresectable metastases to retroperitoneal and hepatic portal lymph nodes. World J Surg Oncol 2016; 14: 165 [PMID: 27338093 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-016-0917-2
- Elliott JT, Samkoe KS, Gunn JR, Stewart EE, Gardner TB, Tichauer KM, Lee TY, Hoopes PJ, Pereira SP, Hasan T, Pogue 73 BW. Perfusion CT estimates photosensitizer uptake and biodistribution in a rabbit orthotopic pancreatic cancer model: a pilot study. Acad Radiol 2015; 22: 572-579 [PMID: 25683500 DOI: 10.1016/j.acra.2014.12.014]



- 74 Zhang L, Tan S, Huang S, Zhong C, Lü M, Peng Y, Tang X. The safety and efficacy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided ablation therapy for solid pancreatic tumors: a systematic review. Scand J Gastroenterol 2020; 55: 1121-1131 [PMID: 32730715 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2020.1797870]
- 75 Matsumoto K, Kato H, Kawano S, Fujiwara H, Nishida K, Harada R, Fujii M, Yoshida R, Umeda Y, Hinotsu S, Yagi T, Okada H. Efficacy and safety of scheduled early endoscopic ultrasonography-guided ethanol reinjection for patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: Prospective pilot study. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 425-430 [PMID: 31580507 DOI: 10.1111/den.13552]
- Paik WH, Seo DW, Dhir V, Wang HP. Safety and Efficacy of EUS-Guided Ethanol Ablation for Treating Small Solid 76 Pancreatic Neoplasm. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e2538 [PMID: 26825894 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000002538]
- 77 Arcidiacono PG, Calori G, Carrara S, McNicol ED, Testoni PA. Celiac plexus block for pancreatic cancer pain in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011; CD007519 [PMID: 21412903 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007519.pub2]
- 78 Puli SR, Reddy JB, Bechtold ML, Antillon MR, Brugge WR. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pain due to chronic pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer pain: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Dis Sci 2009; 54: 2330-2337 [PMID: 19137428 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-008-0651-x]
- Kaufman M, Singh G, Das S, Concha-Parra R, Erber J, Micames C, Gress F. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided 79 celiac plexus block and celiac plexus neurolysis for managing abdominal pain associated with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. J Clin Gastroenterol 2010; 44: 127-134 [PMID: 19826273 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3181bb854d]
- 80 Koulouris AI, Alexandre L, Hart AR, Clark A. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis (EUS-CPN) technique and analgesic efficacy in patients with pancreatic cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Pancreatology 2021; 21: 434-442 [PMID: 33461931 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2020.12.016]
- Wyse JM, Carone M, Paquin SC, Usatii M, Sahai AV. Randomized, double-blind, controlled trial of early endoscopic 81 ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis to prevent pain progression in patients with newly diagnosed, painful, inoperable pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2011; 29: 3541-3546 [PMID: 21844506 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2010.32.2750]
- 82 Lu F, Dong J, Tang Y, Huang H, Liu H, Song L, Zhang K. Bilateral vs. unilateral endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for abdominal pain management in patients with pancreatic malignancy: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Support Care Cancer 2018; 26: 353-359 [PMID: 28956176 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-017-3888-0]
- 83 Bahra M, Jacob D. Surgical palliation of advanced pancreatic cancer. Recent Results Cancer Res 2008; 177: 111-120 [PMID: 18084953 DOI: 10.1007/978-3-540-71279-4 13]
- Ge PS, Young JY, Dong W, Thompson CC. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy vs enteral stent placement for palliation of 84 malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 3404-3411 [PMID: 30725254 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-06636-3
- Xu G, Shen Y, Lv Y, Zhou X, Li W, Wang Y, Hassan S, Wang L, Zou X. Safety and efficacy of endoscopic ultrasound-85 guided gastroenterostomy using double balloon occlusion methods: a clinical retrospective study in 36 patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E1690-E1697 [PMID: 33140026 DOI: 10.1055/a-1221-9656]
- Chen YI, Itoi T, Baron TH, Nieto J, Haito-Chavez Y, Grimm IS, Ismail A, Ngamruengphong S, Bukhari M, Hajiyeva G, Alawad AS, Kumbhari V, Khashab MA. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy is comparable to enteral stenting with fewer reinterventions in malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 2946-2952 [PMID: 27834024 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5311-1]
- Perez-Miranda M, Tyberg A, Poletto D, Toscano E, Gaidhane M, Desai AP, Kumta NA, Fayad L, Nieto J, Barthet M, 87 Shah R, Brauer BC, Sharaiha RZ, Kahaleh M. EUS-guided Gastrojejunostomy Versus Laparoscopic Gastrojejunostomy: An International Collaborative Study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2017; 51: 896-899 [PMID: 28697151 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000887
- 88 Fan W, Tan S, Wang J, Wang C, Xu H, Zhang L, Liu L, Fan Z, Tang X. Clinical outcomes of endoscopic ultrasoundguided gastroenterostomy for gastric outlet obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol 2022; 31: 159-167 [PMID: 32672479 DOI: 10.1080/13645706.2020.1792500]
- 89 Kerdsirichairat T, Irani S, Yang J, Brewer Gutierrez OI, Moran R, Sanaei O, Dbouk M, Kumbhari V, Singh VK, Kalloo AN, Khashab MA. Durability and long-term outcomes of direct EUS-guided gastroenterostomy using lumen-apposing metal stents for gastric outlet obstruction. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E144-E150 [PMID: 30705945 DOI: 10.1055/a-0799-9939]
- 90 Nadeau BA, Fecher LA, Owens SR, Razumilava N. Liver Toxicity with Cancer Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy. Semin Liver Dis 2018; 38: 366-378 [PMID: 30357774 DOI: 10.1055/s-0038-1667358]
- Rajha E, Chaftari P, Kamal M, Maamari J, Chaftari C, Yeung SJ. Gastrointestinal adverse events associated with immune 91 checkpoint inhibitor therapy. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2020; 8: 25-30 [PMID: 32104583 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/goz065]
- 92 Brahmer JR, Lacchetti C, Schneider BJ, Atkins MB, Brassil KJ, Caterino JM, Chau I, Ernstoff MS, Gardner JM, Ginex P, Hallmeyer S, Holter Chakrabarty J, Leighl NB, Mammen JS, McDermott DF, Naing A, Nastoupil LJ, Phillips T, Porter LD, Puzanov I, Reichner CA, Santomasso BD, Seigel C, Spira A, Suarez-Almazor ME, Wang Y, Weber JS, Wolchok JD, Thompson JA; National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Management of Immune-Related Adverse Events in Patients Treated With Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy: American Society of Clinical Oncology Clinical Practice Guideline. J Clin Oncol 2018; 36: 1714-1768 [PMID: 29442540 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2017.77.6385]
- Haanen JBAG, Carbonnel F, Robert C, Kerr KM, Peters S, Larkin J, Jordan K; ESMO Guidelines Committee. Management of toxicities from immunotherapy: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2018; 29: iv264-iv266 [PMID: 29917046 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdy162]
- 94 Kumar V, Chaudhary N, Garg M, Floudas CS, Soni P, Chandra AB. Corrigendum: Current Diagnosis and Management of Immune Related Adverse Events (irAEs) Induced by Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy. Front Pharmacol 2017; 8: 311 [PMID: 28579959 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2017.00311]
- Hsu C, Marshall JL, He AR. Workup and Management of Immune-Mediated Hepatobiliary Pancreatic Toxicities That Develop During Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Treatment. Oncologist 2020; 25: 105-111 [PMID: 32043797 DOI: 10.1634/theoncologist.2018-0162



- 96 McCarty TR, Bazarbashi AN, Njei B, Ryou M, Aslanian HR, Muniraj T. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided, Percutaneous, and Transjugular Liver Biopsy: A Comparative Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Clin Endosc 2020; 53: 583-593 [PMID: 33027584 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2019.211]
- 97 Khurana S, Butt W, Khara HS, Johal AS, West SF, Chen ZE, Berger AL, Diehl DL. Bi-lobar liver biopsy via EUS enhances the assessment of disease severity in patients with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. Hepatol Int 2019; 13: 323-329 [PMID: 30993598 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-019-09945-4]
- Bang JY, Ward TJ, Guirguis S, Krall K, Contreras F, Jhala N, Navaneethan U, Hawes RH, Varadarajulu S. Radiology-98 guided percutaneous approach is superior to EUS for performing liver biopsies. Gut 2021; 70: 2224-2226 [PMID: 33766911 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2021-324495]



F WŪ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 16; 14(4): 205-214

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Role of endoscopic ultrasound in esophageal cancer

Mark Radlinski, Vanessa M Shami

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Guo JT, China; Tsou YK, Taiwan; Xi K, China

Received: May 19, 2021 Peer-review started: May 19, 2021 First decision: June 17, 2021 Revised: June 25, 2021 Accepted: March 14, 2022 Article in press: March 14, 2022 Published online: April 16, 2022



Mark Radlinski, Internal Medicine, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA 22901, United States

Vanessa M Shami, Digestive Health Center, University of Virginia Health System, Charlottesville, VA 22901, United States

Corresponding author: Vanessa M Shami, MD, Professor, Digestive Health Center, University of Virginia Health System, POB 800708, Charlottesville, VA 22901, United States. vms4e@hscmail.mcc.virginia.edu

Abstract

Esophageal cancer (ECA) affects 1 in 125 men and 1 in 417 for women and accounts for 2.6% of all cancer related deaths in the United States. The associated survival rate depends on the stage of the cancer at the time of diagnosis, making adequate work up and staging imperative. The 5-year survival rate for localized disease is 46.4%, regional disease is 25.6%, and distant/metastatic disease is 5.2%. Additionally, treatment is stage-dependent, making staging all that much important. For nonmetastatic transmural tumors (T3) and/or those that have locoregional lymph node involvement (N), neoadjuvant therapy is recommended. Conversely, for those who have earlier tumors, upfront surgical resection is reasonable. While positron emission tomography/computed tomography and other cross sectional imaging modalities are exceptional for detecting distant disease, they are inaccurate in staging locoregional disease. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has played a key role in the locoregional (T and N) staging of newly diagnosed ECA and has an evolving role in restaging after neoadjuvant therapy. There is even data to support that the use of EUS facilitates proper triaging of patients and may ultimately save money by avoiding unnecessary or futile treatment. This manuscript will review the current role of EUS on staging and restaging of ECA.

Key Words: Esophageal Cancer; Esophageal adenocarcinoma; Esophageal squamous cell carcinoma; Staging; Endoscopic ultrasound

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Esophageal cancer (ECA) affects 1 in 125 men and 1 in 417 for women and accounts for 2.6% of all cancer related deaths. The associated survival rate depends on the stage of the cancer when it is first diagnosed; therefore, adequate work up and staging is imperative. Additionally, treatment is stagedependent, making staging all that much important. Endoscopic ultrasound has played a key role in the locoregional staging of newly diagnosed ECA and has an evolving role in restaging after neoadjuvant therapy. This manuscript will review the current role of endoscopic ultrasound on staging and restaging of ECA.

Citation: Radlinski M, Shami VM. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in esophageal cancer. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(4): 205-214

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i4/205.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205

INTRODUCTION

The role of endoscopic ultrasound in esophageal cancer

There will be an estimated 19260 new cases of esophageal cancer (ECA) in the United States in 2021, which accounts for 1.0% of all new cancer cases. The lifetime risk for development of ECA in the United States is 1 in 125 for men and 1 in 417 for women[1]. Mortality from the disease is significant, with an estimated 15530 deaths in 2021, accounting for 2.6% of all cancer related deaths. When evaluating the data from 2011-2017, the 5-year survival rate was found to be 19.9% [2]. The associated survival rate depends on the stage of the cancer when it is first diagnosed. At the time of diagnosis, a significant subset of patients has either locally advanced or metastatic disease, with 34% of patients having regional spread and 39% of patients having distant or metastatic spread. Unfortunately, only 10% of patients present with localized disease. Five-year survival rates, as expected, vary based on disease extent found on index evaluation. The 5-year survival rate for localized disease is 46.4%, regional disease is 25.6%, and distant/metastatic disease is 5.2%.

The workup for esophageal and esophagogastric junction cancers requires accurate staging as treatment protocols are stage dependent. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy is essential for the initial evaluation of an esophageal mass. Endoscopy with biopsies is often sufficient to establish the diagnosis of ECA, but in the rare instances that biopsies are nondiagnostic, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), with fine needle aspiration (FNA) of the esophageal wall, can be utilized for tissue diagnosis[3]. Currently, ECA staging as defined by the American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system utilizes tumor-nodemetastasis subclassifications, otherwise known as TNM. The TNM classifications refer to the primary tumor (T stage), regional lymph node status (N stage), and presence or absence of metastatic disease (M classification)[4]. After the initial diagnosis of cancer is made, the National Comprehensive Cancer Network recommends obtaining a computed tomography (CT) of the chest/abdomen/pelvis to assess for metastatic disease (this can also help to define local extent of disease and nodal involvement albeit not as well as EUS in most cases). If there is no overt evidence of M1 disease on cross sectional imaging, then both EUS and positron emission tomography (PET) are indicated at this time for further evaluation [5]. The primary strength of EUS as part of this algorithm is in the ability to establish the extent of locoregional involvement in patients without overt metastatic disease.

Since treatment options for ECA are stage dependent, EUS plays an important role by providing accurate T and N staging. Specifically, EUS helps differentiate patients that should undergo neoadjuvant chemotherapy from patients that would benefit from primary surgical resection.

Importance of esophagogastroduodenoscopy examination

In general, the endoscopic report during the workup for ECA should include several components, including the anatomic landmarks, location of the lesion in question, circumferential extent of the cancer, and the general mucosal appearance. The importance of accurately describing the location of the tumor cannot be overemphasized, as many of the cancers labeled as esophageal are in fact either junctional or primary cardiac/gastric. This distinction is primarily determined by where the bulk of the tumor is. The endoscopist needs carefully to examine and document if the cancer involves the cardia or crosses the junction and how long (in cm) it extends proximal to the esophagogastric junction. Additionally, it is important to look for "skip" lesions (submucosal proximal extension of the cancer) so that the surgeons are aware of the extent of the cancer proximally (Figure 1). Similarly, it is important to document if there is Barrett's esophagus that extends proximal to the cancer, since ideally this will also be resected if the patient is appropriate for surgery. Additionally, the most stenotic part of the tumor should be documented so that the endoscopist is aware and proceeds with appropriate caution when passing a larger diameter, often oblique viewing, echoendoscope.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022

Figure 1 Endoscopy revealing skip lesions, which represent submucosal spread of the cancer in the proximal esophagus.

EUS AND STAGING

T-Staging

Standard echoendoscopes operate at a frequency of 7.5-12 mHz. EUS can be performed using a radial or linear platform. Radial EUS images at a plane that is perpendicular to the long access of the scope, so the echo ultrasonographer can get a circumferential or 360 view of the ECA. These images are similar to interpreting axial CT slices (Figure 2A). Linear EUS, on the other hand, images parallel to the long access of the scope, and while T-staging is sometimes more challenging, use of this scope allows for performance of FNA or fine needle biopsy (FNB) if needed (Figure 2B). While choice of platform is typically operator dependent, it is common practice that endoscopists start with radial EUS because of the circumferential view. This can be switched to a linear EUS if something is found that needs FNA, such as a lymph node or liver lesion.

After identifying the distal and proximal extent of the cancer, the T-stage is determined. T staging refers to the depth of tumor invasion with respect to the extent of esophageal wall layer involvement. The esophageal wall is comprised of the mucosa, submucosa, muscularis propria, and adventitia. The mucosal wall layer is further subdivided into the epithelium, lamina propria, and muscularis mucosae. A basement membrane separates the muscularis mucosae from the submucosa. EUS helps to define the esophagus as a five layered structure with the first layer (hyperechoic) representing the superficial mucosa, the second (hypoechoic) representing the deep mucosa, the third (hyperechoic) representing the submucosa, the fourth (hypoechoic) the muscularis propria, and the fifth (hyperechoic) the adventitia (Figure 3). When reporting the T stage, the endosonographic report should also include the maximal wall thickness of the cancer.

EUS is particularly helpful with respect to T staging as we can accurately visualize and delineate the esophageal wall layers. Treatment decisions are partially dependent on T staging since depth of cancer penetration is important in predicting the risk of lymph node metastasis. Treatment for locally advanced disease, defined as stage IIB through IIIC, typically is neoadjuvant chemotherapy, with the goal to proceed with surgical resection following restaging, if appropriate. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy is associated with superior pathologic response and improved outcomes in these patients. For patients with surgically unresectable tumors or patients who are poor surgical candidates, definitive chemotherapy is offered.

T(is) refers to high grade dysplasia that is limited to the epithelium and does not penetrate the lamina propria. T1a tumors invade the lamina propria and/or muscularis mucosae, whereas T1b lesions invade into (but not through) the submucosa. By EUS, a T1a layer would invade through the first endosono-graphic, hyperechoic layer and possibly invade into, but not through the second hypoechoic later. T1b lesions would invade into, but not through the third, hyperechoic layer (Figure 4). T2 lesions invade past the submucosa into the muscularis propria (but do not breach the outer border). By EUS, these would invade into, but not through, the fourth (hypoechoic) layer. T3 lesions invade past the muscularis propria into the adventitia (Figure 5). By EUS, this would denote invasion past the fourth endosono-graphic layer into the fifth (hyperechoic) layer. T4a and T4b both invade structures adjacent to the esophagus, but T4a are considered resectable (invasion of pleura, pericardium, diaphragm), while T4b are considered unresectable (invasion of the aorta, vertebral body, trachea) (Figure 6). The true positive rate for EUS T-staging ranges between 0.89 (0.86-0.92), as gathered by one meta-analysis of 27 primary articles[6].



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Radial endoscopic ultrasound view of an early esophageal cancer (A) and linear endoscopic ultrasound view of the same lesion (B).



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Endoscopic ultrasound of normal esophageal wall layers. MM: Mucosa; SM: Submucosa; MP: Muscularis propria.

The accuracy of EUS lessens in staging cancers not on either ends of the spectrum (T1 or T/4). In a study by Tekola et al[7], 38 patients with ECA who were staged as T2N0 underwent surgery. EUS under staged 32% of these tumors. Other data have shown that up to 55% of tumors staged as T2N0 were shown to have nodal disease on resection. For this reason, many patients staged with T2N0 cancers are now undergoing preoperative chemoradiation. This practice is supported by Capovilla *et al*[11], whose study demonstrated that patients with T2N0 esophageal and squamous cell cancers who underwent neoadjuvant therapy had a statistically higher survival rate than patients who underwent up front surgery. If future studies support this practice, then the importance/ role of EUS in triaging patients to neoadjuvant vs surgery may in fact diminish[7-11].

"Importance of history/ presence of dysphagia in T staging": In patients with ECA who have dysphagia, the majority have advanced disease. One study showed that dysphagia was noted in 89% of patients having T3-4 ECA, while only 53% without dysphagia had T3-4 disease (P < 0.001). Another study showed similar findings where the presence of dysphagia in the setting of a cancer had a sensitivity 0.89 and sensitivity of 0.88 for at least locally advanced disease. For this reason, in patients with ECA and dysphagia, EUS may be less likely to affect treatment decisions[12,13].

N-staging

Next, the N-stage is determined. The N stage refers to the presence or absence, along with the total number of regional lymph nodes affected. N0 indicates the absence of lymph node involvement, N1 denotes two involved lymph nodes, N2, three to six involved lymph nodes, and N3, seven or more lymph nodes.



Salehidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Endoscopic ultrasound view of a T1b esophageal cancer. The cancer invades the submucosa but not the muscularis propria. SM: Submucosa; MP: Muscularis propria.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 5 Endoscopic ultrasound view of a T3 esophageal cancer. The cancer invades through the entire esophageal wall and invades the adventitia.

Endosonographic characteristics of lymph nodes that suggest malignant potential include size greater than 1 cm, round shape, sharp and demarcated borders, and hypoechoic echotexture (Figure 7). When a lymph node is found to possess all four of these aforementioned features, the accuracy of predicting a malignant lymph node is 80%-100% [14,15]. The location of the lymph node may also be informative in differentiation of benign and malignant. For example, the presence of celiac lymph nodes usually indicates pathology since they are not usually present. In one study, 89% of endosonographically detectable celiac lymph nodes were confirmed to be malignant on FNA[16]. Another predictor of malignant lymph node status includes association with T3-T4 staged lesions[17].

EUS has a pooled sensitivity of 59.5% to 97.2% sensitivity for N staging (40%-100% specificity). This is compared to a pooled sensitivity of 24% for distinguishing N0 from N1 by CT (with 100% specificity) [6]. Nodal staging is important prognostically since patients with nodal involvement have been found to have worse prognosis as compared to those who do not (N0 disease). Patients with 0, 1-2, and > 2malignant appearing, peri-esophageal lymph nodes on index EUS were found to have 66 mo, 14.5 mo, and 6.5 mo, respectively, of median survival time[18].

M-staging

Lastly, distant lymph nodes, the liver, peritoneum, and the left adrenal gland are inspected for lesions. M staging differentiates presence of metastases (M1) vs absence of metastases (M0). As previously discussed, there is a limited role for EUS if M1 disease is established on CT. However, EUS at the position of the antrum or bulb of the duodenum can provide an important means for evaluation of peripancreatic or porta hepatis lymph nodes. In the body of the stomach, EUS can evaluate the liver (Figure 8), and in the fundus and cardia, EUS can evaluate perigastric and peripancreatic lymph nodes as well as evaluate the celiac plexus (though the latter is not considered M1). Additionally, EUS can



Radlinski M et al. Role of EUS in esophageal cancer



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 6 Endoscopic ultrasound view of a T4 esophageal cancer. The cancer invades the aorta.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 7 Endoscopic ultrasound view of a malignant peritumor lymph node. It is hypoechoic, round, and greater than 1 cm in size and has distinct borders.

> provide a detailed evaluation of the left adrenal gland and the peritoneum. An important difference between the older classification (American Joint Committee on Cancer) system and the current, affecting the utility of EUS in differentiating M0 from M1 disease, is that the involvement of a celiac lymph node is now considered regional (N) disease and no longer metastatic (M1a).

UTILITY OF EUS IN OBSTRUCTING TUMORS

EUS may not be technically feasible in patients with obstructing cancers. An obstructing tumor can be seen on presentation in up to 30% of cases. There are some risks of dilating a malignant stricture to pass an echo endoscope, including perforation[19]. Additionally, it may be difficult to stage accurately a lesion following esophageal dilation given disruption of normal tissue planes. There is questionable additional benefit of endosonography following the endoscopic finding of a malignant stricture as the presence of a malignant obstruction typically denotes advanced disease (T3-T4)[20]. Patients with malignant obstructions that cannot be traversed have poorer outcomes as compared to patients without evidence of stenosis, with median survivals of 10 mo vs 20 mo, respectively.

EUS-FNA

One of the benefits of EUS, specifically linear EUS, is the ability to perform FNA and/or FNB of lymph nodes and lesions in adjacent structures. EUS with FNA has 80% sensitivity in distinguishing T4 from T1-T3 disease and 78% accuracy in nodal staging[21]. In patients with T1-T2 disease, FNA can determine lymph node involvement, which in turn determines if these patients would theoretically need





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.205 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 8 Endoscopic ultrasound image of a round liver metastasis.

neoadjuvant chemotherapy or proceed directly to surgery. When performing FNA, it is important to avoid passing through the main tumor or major blood vessels to avoid both false positives as well as tumor seeding.

EUS vs other staging modalities

In one study, EUS results altered management by guiding the need for neoadjuvant chemotherapy in 34.8% of patients evaluated[22]. In another retrospective study of 56 patients, EUS was superior in the ability to identify locally advanced disease, with 58.9% sensitivity as compared to 26.8% and 37.5% sensitivity for CT and PET, respectively. EUS, however, is less accurate for early-stage lesions (T1 or T2) as compared with more advanced tumors. Additionally, PET is superior for detection of distant metastasis as compared to EUS, with a sensitivity of 81% *vs* 73% and specificity of 91% *vs* 86%, respectively[23]. EUS also plays an important role in detecting disease recurrence along with restaging after chemotherapy +/- radiation.

With improvements in imaging such as PET/magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), the overall utility of EUS is controversial. In one study of 74 patients undergoing preoperative staging, MRI outperformed EUS with higher specificity and accuracy in T staging[24]. In patients with dysphagia or an obstructing lesion, EUS has less utility given most of these patients have locally advanced disease and thus would not be definitive surgical resection candidates. In one study evaluating 147 patients with esophageal adenocarcinoma and dysphagia, 133 of these patients had a partially or completely obstructing mass on initial endoscopic evaluation. Overall, 128 of these 133 (96%) patients had locally advanced disease[12].

The utility of EUS is also diminished when evaluating early-stage ECA as there is loss of sensitivity for superficial disease. High frequency probes can help to provide better evaluation of the mucosa and the submucosa. In 75%-82% of cases, high frequency probes (12-20 MHz) can help distinguish T1a from T1b disease in patients without evidence of metastatic disease[25]. This can help determine candidacy for endoscopic resection techniques as a curative option during the same session. In another study, the accuracy of T staging when using a high frequency probe was 64% as compared to a conventional radial EUS, which was 49%[26]. When encountering a more superficial lesion that can be endoscopically resected, performing EUS first is helpful in confirming that the muscularis propria is uninvolved and in ruling out malignant lymphadenopathy. Once the lesion is endoscopically resected, then the true pathologic T stage is confirmed.

We have also found that EUS is challenging when evaluating early to intermediate gastroesophageal junction (GEJ) tumors. In one study evaluating EUS in GEJ tumors prior to surgical resection (in patients that had not undergone prior chemotherapy or radiation), EUS T staging was only accurate in 48% of cases (23% percent were under-staged and 29% were over-staged as correlated with pathologic T staging). This inaccuracy was even more pronounced in short segment tumors at the GEJ[27].

Role of EUS in restaging

The role of EUS in staging disease following neoadjuvant therapy is evolving. Patients are typically restaged after completion of neoadjuvant therapy to determine if the next most appropriate step is surgical resection *vs* definitive or palliative chemotherapy. Traditionally, it was thought that EUS is less reliable following neoadjuvant chemotherapy given inflammation and fibrosis sustained during treatment, which affects the ability to interpret reliably an EUS exam. The mucosal changes following neoadjuvant chemotherapy can cause hypoechoic appearance of the esophageal wall and over-staging of tumor invasion, possibly precluding some patients from an appropriate surgical resection. Following

neoadjuvant chemotherapy, a recent meta-analysis and systematic review found the sensitivity and specificity of T1 23% and 95%, T2 29% and 84%, T3 81% and 42%, and T4 43% and 96%, respectively. In the same study, the pooled sensitivity and specificity of N staging was found to be 69% and 52%, respectively^[28].

Another retrospective study of 103 patients with locoregionally advanced ECA who had undergone neoadjuvant chemotherapy showed that reduced mass size, as determined by EUS (0.7 vs 1.7 cm, P =0.01), correlated with a pathologic response[29]. However, in this same cohort, fluorodeoxyglucose-PET outperformed EUS in prediction of long-term survival following neoadjuvant chemotherapy (in patients following neoadjuvant chemotherapy but prior to surgical resection).

Even after surgery, EUS can be utilized in determining tumor recurrence, despite post-surgical EUS surveillance not being considered standard of practice at this time. In one small study of 40 patients who had undergone prior surgical resection, 3 recurrences were identified with EUS despite absence of symptoms (no reported dysphagia) and a negative CT[30]. In fact, another study of 43 patients undergoing q6 mo EUS surveillance had a 92% positive predictive value for early recurrence in a population where two-thirds of those with recurrence were asymptomatic[31].

In one meta-analysis, the pooled sensitivity for detecting complete pathologic response following neoadjuvant therapy was 0.35, 0.62, 0.01, and 0.08 for CT, PET-CT, EUS, and MRI, respectively. While the sensitivity of EUS was poor, specificity was 0.99 as compared to 0.83, 0.73, and 0.83 for CT, PET-CT, and MRI, respectively^[32].

One multicenter study evaluating 138 patients before and after neoadjuvant therapy showed that EUS was able to detect adequately residual disease in 90% of patients 12 wk following therapy. Specifically, EUS was able to detect residual thickness and residual area of the tumor[33]. Another meta-analysis evaluating EUS for restaging following neoadjuvant chemotherapy found that EUS had a pooled sensitivity and specificity of 81% and 42% in T3 tumors (with markedly lower sensitivities of 23%, 29%, and 43% in T1, T2, and T4 tumors, respectively)[28].

EUS special considerations

Other considerations when discussing the role of EUS in the staging of ECA include the cost effectiveness. EUS performed prior to treatment decisions has been found to save \$3443 per patient in its ability to identify stage 1 or stage 4 disease and avoid inappropriate neoadjuvant chemotherapy or surgery[34]. In patients without metastatic disease, EUS is the least expensive staging modality for ECA (\$13811) as compared to CT-guided FNA (\$14350) or surgery (\$13992). While CT is the most appropriate initial staging test in most cases, EUS can theoretically suffice as a reasonable initial study as demonstrated in one single center study. EUS found advanced disease more frequently than CT (44 % vs 13%) and is cheaper (\$804 vs \$844) than CT (in cases where the probability of finding advanced disease is less than 20%)[35].

It is also important to note that performing high quality EUS is provider dependent and can vary with skill level and experience. In general, it is believed that at least 100 examinations are needed for a provider to provide T-staging reliably and accurately in ECA. High quality EUS examination also has been shown to improve survival in one randomized control trial of 223 patients with non-metastatic gastroesophageal cancer (hazard ratio of 0.706 with 95% confidence interval from 0.501 to 0.966)[36].

CONCLUSION

EUS has an important role in the staging of ECA. It is superior to cross sectional imaging in the locoregional staging of ECA. Unlike cross sectional imaging, it also has the added advantage to perform FNA and/or FNB of surrounding lymph nodes and organs and, consequently, alter management. Instances when EUS may not be as beneficial are in patients with dysphagia since they most likely have at least advanced locoregional disease and would undergo neoadjuvant or definitive therapy depending on their M status. While less accurate, EUS has an evolving role in neoadjuvant therapy. Since the performance of EUS is operator dependent, it should ideally be performed by physicians specifically trained in EUS.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Both authors have written and reviewed the manuscript in its entirety.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Mark Radlinski has no conflict of interests

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-



commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Mark Radlinski 0000-0002-5078-577X; Vanessa M Shami 0000-00001-7528-5141.

S-Editor: Chang KL L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Chang KL

REFERENCES

- Statistics for Esophageal Cancer: Esophageal Cancer Stats. [cited 19 May 2021]. Available from: 1 www.cancer.org/cancer/esophagus-cancer/about/key-statistics.html
- Cancer Stat Facts: Esophageal Cancer. NIH. [cited 19 May 2021]. Available from: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/esoph.html
- 3 Faigel DO, Deveney C, Phillips D, Fennerty MB. Biopsy-negative malignant esophageal stricture: diagnosis by endoscopic ultrasound. Am J Gastroenterol 1998; 93: 2257-2260 [PMID: 9820410 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.1998.00629.x]
- 4 Rice TW, Patil DT, Blackstone EH. 8th edition AJCC/UICC staging of cancers of the esophagus and esophagogastric junction: application to clinical practice. Ann Cardiothorac Surg 2017; 6: 119-130 [PMID: 28447000 DOI: 10.21037/acs.2017.03.14]
- 5 Ajani JA, D'Amico TA, Bentrem DJ, Chao J, Corvera C, Das P, Denlinger CS, Enzinger PC, Fanta P, Farjah F, Gerdes H, Gibson M, Glasgow RE, Hayman JA, Hochwald S, Hofstetter WL, Ilson DH, Jaroszewski D, Johung KL, Keswani RN, Kleinberg LR, Leong S, Ly QP, Matkowskyj KA, McNamara M, Mulcahy MF, Paluri RK, Park H, Perry KA, Pimiento J, Poultsides GA, Roses R, Strong VE, Wiesner G, Willett CG, Wright CD, McMillian NR, Pluchino LA. Esophageal and Esophagogastric Junction Cancers, Version 2.2019, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2019; 17: 855-883 [PMID: 31319389 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2019.0033]
- 6 Kelly S, Harris KM, Berry E, Hutton J, Roderick P, Cullingworth J, Gathercole L, Smith MA. A systematic review of the staging performance of endoscopic ultrasound in gastro-oesophageal carcinoma. Gut 2001; 49: 534-539 [PMID: 11559651 DOI: 10.1136/gut.49.4.534]
- Tekola BD, Sauer BG, Wang AY, White GE, Shami VM. Accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis of T2N0 7 esophageal cancer. J Gastrointest Cancer 2014; 45: 342-346 [PMID: 24788081 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-014-9616-9]
- Kountourakis P, Correa AM, Hofstetter WL, Lee JH, Bhutani MS, Rice DC, Komaki R, Maru DM, Ross WA, Vaporciyan A, Swisher SG, Ajani JA. Combined modality therapy of cT2N0M0 esophageal cancer: the University of Texas M. D. Anderson Cancer Center experience. Cancer 2011; 117: 925-930 [PMID: 20960497 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.25651]
- Rice TW, Mason DP, Murthy SC, Zuccaro G Jr, Adelstein DJ, Rybicki LA, Blackstone EH. T2N0M0 esophageal cancer. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2007; 133: 317-324 [PMID: 17258554 DOI: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2006.09.023]
- Stiles BM, Mirza F, Coppolino A, Port JL, Lee PC, Paul S, Altorki NK. Clinical T2-T3N0M0 esophageal cancer: the risk 10 of node positive disease. Ann Thorac Surg 2011; 92: 491-6; discussion 496 [PMID: 21704291 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2011.04.004
- 11 Capovilla G, Moletta L, Pierobon ES, Salvador R, Provenzano L, Zanchettin G, Costantini M, Merigliano S, Valmasoni M. Optimal Treatment of cT2N0 Esophageal Carcinoma: Is Upfront Surgery Really the Way? Ann Surg Oncol 2021; 28: 8387-8397 [PMID: 34142286 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-021-10194-9]
- 12 Mansfield SA, El-Dika S, Krishna SG, Perry KA, Walker JP. Routine staging with endoscopic ultrasound in patients with obstructing esophageal cancer and dysphagia rarely impacts treatment decisions. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 3227-3233 [PMID: 27864719 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5351-6]
- 13 Ripley RT, Sarkaria IS, Grosser R, Sima CS, Bains MS, Jones DR, Adusumilli PS, Huang J, Finley DJ, Rusch VW, Rizk NP. Pretreatment Dysphagia in Esophageal Cancer Patients May Eliminate the Need for Staging by Endoscopic Ultrasonography. Ann Thorac Surg 2016; 101: 226-230 [PMID: 26603024 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2015.06.062]
- Catalano MF, Sivak MV Jr, Rice T, Gragg LA, Van Dam J. Endosonographic features predictive of lymph node 14 metastasis. Gastrointest Endosc 1994; 40: 442-446 [PMID: 7926534 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(94)70206-3]
- 15 Bhutani MS, Hawes RH, Hoffman BJ. A comparison of the accuracy of echo features during endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) and EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration for diagnosis of malignant lymph node invasion. Gastrointest Endosc 1997; 45: 474-479 [PMID: 9199903 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(97)70176-7]
- 16 Eloubeidi MA, Wallace MB, Reed CE, Hadzijahic N, Lewin DN, Van Velse A, Leveen MB, Etemad B, Matsuda K, Patel RS, Hawes RH, Hoffman BJ. The utility of EUS and EUS-guided fine needle aspiration in detecting celiac lymph node metastasis in patients with esophageal cancer: a single-center experience. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 714-719 [PMID: 11726846 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.119873]
- Vazquez-Sequeiros E, Wiersema MJ, Clain JE, Norton ID, Levy MJ, Romero Y, Salomao D, Dierkhising R, Zinsmeister 17 AR. Impact of lymph node staging on therapy of esophageal carcinoma. Gastroenterology 2003; 125: 1626-1635 [PMID: 14724814 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2003.08.036]
- Chen J, Xu R, Hunt GC, Krinsky ML, Savides TJ. Influence of the number of malignant regional lymph nodes detected by endoscopic ultrasonography on survival stratification in esophageal adenocarcinoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 4: 573-579 [PMID: 16630763 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.01.006]
- 19 Hancock SM, Gopal DV, Frick TJ, Pfau PR. Dilation of malignant strictures in endoscopic ultrasound staging of esophageal cancer and metastatic spread of disease. Diagn Ther Endosc 2011; 2011: 356538 [PMID: 22203779 DOI:



10.1155/2011/356538]

- 20 Pfau PR, Ginsberg GG, Lew RJ, Faigel DO, Smith DB, Kochman ML. Esophageal dilation for endosonographic evaluation of malignant esophageal strictures is safe and effective. Am J Gastroenterol 2000; 95: 2813-2815 [PMID: 11051353 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2000.02309.x
- 21 Cerfolio RJ, Bryant AS, Ohja B, Bartolucci AA, Eloubeidi MA. The accuracy of endoscopic ultrasonography with fineneedle aspiration, integrated positron emission tomography with computed tomography, and computed tomography in restaging patients with esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2005; 129: 1232-1241 [PMID: 15942562 DOI: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2004.12.042]
- 22 Pfau PR, Perlman SB, Stanko P, Frick TJ, Gopal DV, Said A, Zhang Z, Weigel T. The role and clinical value of EUS in a multimodality esophageal carcinoma staging program with CT and positron emission tomography. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 65: 377-384 [PMID: 17321235 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.12.015]
- Lowe VJ, Booya F, Fletcher JG, Nathan M, Jensen E, Mullan B, Rohren E, Wiersema MJ, Vazquez-Sequeiros E, Murray 23 JA, Allen MS, Levy MJ, Clain JE. Comparison of positron emission tomography, computed tomography, and endoscopic ultrasound in the initial staging of patients with esophageal cancer. Mol Imaging Biol 2005; 7: 422-430 [PMID: 16270235 DOI: 10.1007/s11307-005-0017-0]
- Guo J, Wang Z, Qin J, Zhang H, Liu W, Zhao Y, Lu Y, Yan X, Zhang Z, Zhang T, Zhang S, Dominik NM, Kamel IR, Li 24 H, Qu J. A prospective analysis of the diagnostic accuracy of 3 T MRI, CT and endoscopic ultrasound for preoperative T staging of potentially resectable esophageal cancer. Cancer Imaging 2020; 20: 64 [PMID: 32912319 DOI: 10.1186/s40644-020-00343-w]
- 25 Shah PM, Gerdes H. Endoscopic options for early stage esophageal cancer. J Gastrointest Oncol 2015; 6: 20-30 [PMID: 25642334 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2078-6891.2014.096]
- 26 Wu LF, Wang BZ, Feng JL, Cheng WR, Liu GR, Xu XH, Zheng ZC. Preoperative TN staging of esophageal cancer: comparison of miniprobe ultrasonography, spiral CT and MRI. World J Gastroenterol 2003; 9: 219-224 [PMID: 12532435 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v9.i2.219]
- 27 Dhupar R, Rice RD, Correa AM, Weston BR, Bhutani MS, Maru DM, Betancourt SL, Rice DC, Swisher SG, Hofstetter WL. Endoscopic Ultrasound Estimates for Tumor Depth at the Gastroesophageal Junction Are Inaccurate: Implications for the Liberal Use of Endoscopic Resection. Ann Thorac Surg 2015; 100: 1812-1816 [PMID: 26233274 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2015.05.038]
- 28 Sun F, Chen T, Han J, Ye P, Hu J. Staging accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound for esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant chemotherapy: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dis Esophagus 2015; 28: 757-771 [PMID: 25168285 DOI: 10.1111/dote.12274]
- Swisher SG, Maish M, Erasmus JJ, Correa AM, Ajani JA, Bresalier R, Komaki R, Macapinlac H, Munden RF, Putnam JB, 29 Rice D, Smythe WR, Vaporciyan AA, Walsh GL, Wu TT, Roth JA. Utility of PET, CT, and EUS to identify pathologic responders in esophageal cancer. Ann Thorac Surg 2004; 78: 1152-60; discussion 1152 [PMID: 15464463 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2004.04.046
- 30 Catalano MF, Sivak MV Jr, Rice TW, Van Dam J. Postoperative screening for anastomotic recurrence of esophageal carcinoma by endoscopic ultrasonography. Gastrointest Endosc 1995; 42: 540-544 [PMID: 8674924 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(95)70007-2]
- 31 Fockens P, Manshanden CG, van Lanschot JJ, Obertop H, Tytgat GN. Prospective study on the value of endosonographic follow-up after surgery for esophageal carcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc 1997; 46: 487-491 [PMID: 9434213 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(97)70001-4]
- de Gouw DJJM, Klarenbeek BR, Driessen M, Bouwense SAW, van Workum F, Fütterer JJ, Rovers MM, Ten Broek RPG, 32 Rosman C. Detecting Pathological Complete Response in Esophageal Cancer after Neoadjuvant Therapy Based on Imaging Techniques: A Diagnostic Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Thorac Oncol 2019; 14: 1156-1171 [PMID: 30999111 DOI: 10.1016/j.jtho.2019.04.004]
- van der Bogt RD, Noordman BJ, Krishnadath KK, Roumans CAM, Schoon EJ, Oostenbrug LE, Siersema PD, Vleggaar 33 FP, van Lanschot JJB, Spaander MCW. Endoscopic ultrasound measurements for detection of residual disease after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy for esophageal cancer. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 326-332 [PMID: 30497088 DOI: 10.1055/a-0795-3220
- Shumaker DA, de Garmo P, Faigel DO. Potential impact of preoperative EUS on esophageal cancer management and cost. 34 Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 391-396 [PMID: 12196778 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(02)70044-8]
- Hadzijahic N, Wallace MB, Hawes RH, VanVelse A, LeVeen M, Marsi V, Hoffman BJ, Sahai AV. CT or EUS for the 35 initial staging of esophageal cancer? Gastrointest Endosc 2000; 52: 715-720 [PMID: 11115901 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2000.108481]
- 36 Russell IT, Edwards RT, Gliddon AE, Ingledew DK, Russell D, Whitaker R, Yeo ST, Attwood SE, Barr H, Nanthakumaran S, Park KG. Cancer of Oesophagus or Gastricus - New Assessment of Technology of Endosonography (COGNATE): report of pragmatic randomised trial. Health Technol Assess 2013; 17: 1-170 [PMID: 24034150 DOI: 10.3310/hta17390



F WU

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 16; 14(4): 215-225

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.215

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for bile duct stones in patients with a performance status score of 3 or 4

Hirokazu Saito, Yoshihiro Kadono, Takashi Shono, Kentaro Kamikawa, Atsushi Urata, Jiro Nasu, Haruo Imamura, Ikuo Matsushita, Tatsuyuki Kakuma, Shuji Tada

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Brown J, United States; Hauser G, Croatia

Received: November 17, 2021 Peer-review started: November 17, 2021 First decision: January 12, 2022 Revised: January 22, 2022 Accepted: March 16, 2022 Article in press: March 16, 2022 Published online: April 16, 2022



Hirokazu Saito, Shuji Tada, Department of Gastroenterology, Kumamoto City Hospital, Kumamoto City 862-8505, Japan

Yoshihiro Kadono, Department of Gastroenterology, Tsuruta Hospital, Kumamoto City 862-0925, Japan

Takashi Shono, Ikuo Matsushita, Department of Gastroenterology, Kumamoto Chuo Hospital, Kumamoto City 862-0965, Japan

Kentaro Kamikawa, Atsushi Urata, Haruo Imamura, Department of Gastroenterology, Saiseikai Kumamoto Hospital, Kumamoto City 861-4193, Japan

Jiro Nasu, Department of Gastroenterological Surgery, Kumamoto Chuo Hospital, Kumamoto City 862-0965, Japan

Tatsuyuki Kakuma, Department of Biostatics, Kurume University, Kurume City 8300011, Japan

Corresponding author: Hirokazu Saito, MD, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Kumamoto City Hospital, 4-1-60, Higashimachi, Higashi-ku, Kumamoto City 862-8505, Japan. arnestwest@yahoo.co.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

As the aging population grows worldwide, the rates of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) for common bile duct stones (CBDS) in older patients with a poor performance status (PS) have been increasing. However, the data on the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 are lacking, with only a few studies having investigated this issue among patients with poor PS.

AIM

To examine the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

METHODS

This study utilized a retrospective multi-centered design of three institutions in Japan for 8 years to identify a total of 1343 patients with CBDS having native



papillae who underwent therapeutic ERCP. As a result, 1113 patients with a PS 0-2 and 230 patients with a PS 3-4 were included. One-to-one propensity-score matching was performed to compare the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS between patients with a PS 0-2 and those with a PS 3-4.

RESULTS

The overall ERCP-related complication rates in all patients and propensity score-matched patients with a PS 0-2 and 3-4 were 9.0% (100/1113) and 7.0% (16/230; P = 0.37), and 4.6% (9/196) and 6.6% (13/196; P = 0.51), respectively. In the propensity score-matched patients, complications were significantly more severe in the group with a PS 3-4 than in the group with a PS 0-2 group (P = 0.042). Risk factors for complications were indications of ERCP and absence of antibiotics in the multivariate analysis. Therapeutic success rates, including complete CBDS removal and permanent biliary stent placement, in propensity score-matched patients with a PS 0-2 and 3-4 were 97.4% (191/196) and 97.4% (191/196), respectively (P = 1.0).

CONCLUSION

ERCP for CBDS can be effectively performed in patients with a PS 3 or 4. Nevertheless, the indication for ERCP in such patients should be carefully considered with prophylactic antibiotics.

Key Words: Endoscopic retrograde Cholangiopancreatography; Complication; Performance status; Risk factor

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: In 196 propensity-matched patients, the overall complications and technical success in patients with a performance status (PS) 3 or 4 were comparable to those of patients with a PS 0-2. However, complications were more severe in patients with a PS 3 or 4. In the multivariate analysis, indications of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) and the absence of antibiotics were significant risk factors for complications. Although ERCP for common bile duct stones can be effectively performed in patients with a PS 3 or 4, the indication for ERCP should be carefully considered, and prophylactic antibiotics should be administered to patients with a PS 3 or 4.

Citation: Saito H, Kadono Y, Shono T, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Nasu J, Imamura H, Matsushita I, Kakuma T, Tada S. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for bile duct stones in patients with a performance status score of 3 or 4. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(4): 215-225 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i4/215.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.215

INTRODUCTION

As the aging population grows worldwide, the rates of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) among the elderly are increasing. In particular, common bile duct stones (CBDS) are the most common indication for ERCP, and endoscopists often perform ERCP for CBDS in the elderly with poor Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status (ECOG-PS) score[1], which is an objective index of activity in daily life, in clinical practice. Although several studies have reported that the safety and efficacy of ERCP for elderly patients aged \geq 80-90 years were comparable to those in younger patients, the performance status (PS) score varied in the previous studies[2-10].

PS is an important tool utilized for the clinical determination of the indications and strategies of ERCP for CBDS in elderly patients. Evidence available from studies evaluating the safety and efficacy of ERCP for biliopancreatic diseases in patients with a poor PS score is limited[11,12]. Furthermore, few studies have investigated the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a poor PS score. In the present study, we assessed the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 in comparison with those having a PS score of 0-2.

Znishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients and study design

The data of patients with native major duodenal papilla who had undergone therapeutic ERCP for CBDS between April 2012 and February 2020 at Kumamoto Chuo Hospital, Saiseikai Kumamoto Hospital, and Kumamoto City Hospital in Japan were retrospectively reviewed. The exclusion criteria were (1) failure to detect CBDS during ERCP; (2) history of therapeutic ERCP; and (3) and a gastrointestinal tract that has already been surgically altered such as by employing Billroth II or Rouxen-Y reconstruction. The institutional review boards of the participating institutions approved this study and opt-out consent was applied. One-to-one propensity score matching analysis was performed to adjust for confounding factors between patients with a PS score of 0–2 and patients with a PS score of 3 or 4, and the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS were compared between these two groups.

Outcomes and definitions

The primary outcome was the rates of post-ERCP complications and the rate of technical success such as complete stone removal and permanent biliary stent placement.

Post-ERCP complications included post-ERCP pancreatitis (PEP), bleeding, cholangitis, perforation, and aspiration pneumonia. These complications and their severity were diagnosed based on a lexicon for endoscopic complications[13]. When several complications were noted in the same patient, the most severe complication was selected for analysis.

Successful cases of complete stone removal or permanent biliary stent placement were considered a therapeutic success in this study.

Procedure

ERCP was performed in the prone or semi-prone position using side-viewing duodenoscopes (Olympus JF-260, TJF-260V; Olympus Medical Systems, Tokyo, Japan). Midazolam with pethidine hydrochloride was used for the purpose of sedation by the endoscopist. We determined the doses of midazolam and pethidine hydrochloride based on our sedation protocol using the data pertaining to the age and weight of patients. In patients aged 75-89 years and weighing < 70 kg, the dose of pethidine hydrochloride and midazolam was 17.5 mg-35 mg and 1 mg, respectively. In patients aged 75-89 years, the dose of pethidine hydrochloride and midazolam was 17.5 mg-35 mg and 2 mg, respectively. In patients aged \geq 90 years, the dose of pethidine hydrochloride and midazolam was 17.5 mg and/or 1 mg, respectively, regardless of the weight of the patients.

When a trainee with experience of < 200 ERCP procedures performed ERCP, an experienced endoscopist supervised them. After biliary cannulation using a standard ERCP catheter and a 0.025-inch guidewire, biliary stent placement or stone removal after endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST), endoscopic papillary balloon dilation (EPBD), or endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation (EPLBD) was performed. The treatment strategy for complete stone removal or permanent biliary stent placement was decided upon by the endoscopist.

Statistical analysis

Chi-squared test or Fisher's exact test was used for categorical variables, and Welch's *t*-test was used for continuous variables. A multivariate logistic regression model employed variables with *P* values < 0.20 in the univariate analyses to identify the predictive factors for post-ERCP complications.

One-to-one propensity score matching with a caliper of 0.2 was performed to adjust for confounding factors associated with post-ERCP complications between patients with a PS score of 0-2 and patients with a PS score of 3 or 4. Factors presented in Table 1 were used to construct propensity scores using the logistics regression model.

All statistical analyses were performed using EZR version 1.53 (Saitama Medical Center, Jichi Medical University, Saitama, Japan), a graphical user interface for R software (The R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, version 4.1.0)[14]. Two-sided *P* values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Patient characteristics

A total of 1343 patients met the inclusion criteria for this study. Altogether, 1113 and 230 patients were included in the groups with a PS score of 0-2 and 3-4, respectively. Details of patients' characteristics are presented in Table 1. Significant differences were noted in age, sex, indications of ERCP for CBDS, a history of cerebrovascular diseases, a history of multiple underlying diseases, antithrombotic treatment, non-dilated common bile duct (CBD), antibiotics, trainee involvement, difficult cannulation, EST, EPBD, EPLBD, use of balloon catheter, large stones, protease inhibitor, and rectal non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. No significant differences were noted in patients' characteristics between the two groups



Table 1 Baseline characteristics of the patients

	All patients			Propensity score-n		
	Patients with a PS 0-2 (<i>n</i> = 1113)	Patients with a PS 3 or 4 (<i>n</i> = 230)	<i>P</i> value	Patients with a PS 0-2 (<i>n</i> = 196)	Patients with a PS 3 or 4 (<i>n</i> = 196)	<i>P</i> value
Age [mean (SD)]	72.9 (14.0)	84.4 (9.1)	< 0.001	83.6 (8.2)	83.4 (9.2)	0.79
Female (%)	498 (44.7)	146 (63.5)	< 0.001	113 (57.7)	117 (59.7)	0.76
Indications of ERCP for CBDS						
Acute cholangitis (%)	607 (54.5)	194 (84.3)	< 0.001	160 (81.6)	160 (81.6)	1.0
Biliary pancreatitis (%)	59 (5.3)	5 (2.2)	0.041	5 (2.6)	5 (2.6)	1.0
Obstructive jaundice without cholangitis (%)	263 (23.6)	20 (8.7)	< 0.001	21 (10.7)	20 (10.2)	1.0
Asymptomatic CBDS (%)	184 (16.5)	11 (4.8)	< 0.001	10 (5.1)	11 (5.6)	1.0
Underlying diseases						
Diabetes Mellitus (%)	78 (7.0)	12 (5.2)	0.39	14 (7.1)	12 (6.1)	0.84
Cardiovascular diseases (%)	152 (13.7)	42 (18.3)	0.080	40 (20.4)	39 (19.9)	1.0
Cerebrovascular diseases (%)	55 (4.9)	53 (23.0)	< 0.001	31 (15.8)	31 (15.8)	1.0
Dialysis (%)	35 (3.1)	8 (3.5)	0.84	7 (3.6)	8 (4.1)	1.0
Liver cirrhosis (%)	15 (1.3)	0 (0.0)	0.089	0 (0)	0 (0)	1.0
Multiple underlying diseases (%)	99 (8.9)	37 (16.1)	0.002	33 (16.8)	30 (15.3)	0.78
Antithrombotic treatment	280 (25.2)	94 (40.9)	< 0.001	80 (40.8)	73 (37.2)	0.54
Billroth-1 reconstruction (%)	28 (2.5)	6 (2.6)	1.0	8 (4.1)	6 (3.1)	0.79
Post-cholecystectomy (%)	124 (11.1)	19 (8.3)	0.24	19 (9.7)	18 (9.2)	1.0
Presence of gallstones (%)	715 (64.2)	147 (63.9)	0.94	123 (62.8)	121 (61.7)	0.92
Normal serum bilirubin (%)	540 (48.5)	104 (45.2)	0.39	94 (48.0)	87 (44.4)	0.54
Platelet counts [mean (SD)] (×10 ⁶ /L)	19.1 (7.1)	19.5 (9.9)	0.44	18.7 (7.7)	18.6 (7.9)	0.93
PT-INR [mean (SD)]	1.2 (0.91)	1.2 (0.42)	0.29	1.3 (1.8)	1.2 (0.42)	0.47
Non-dilated CBD (< 10 mm) (%)	454 (40.8)	70 (30.4)	0.004	53 (27.0)	60 (30.6)	0.50
Periampullary diverticulum (%)	341 (30.6)	60 (26.1)	0.18	62 (31.6)	56 (28.6)	0.58
Antibiotics (%)	881 (79.2)	216 (93.9)	< 0.001	178 (90.8)	182 (92.9)	0.58
Trainees (%)	199 (17.9)	27 (11.7)	0.026	25 (12.8)	24 (12.2)	1.0
Successful biliary cannulation (%)	1099 (98.7)	225 (97.8)	0.35	192 (98.0)	192 (98.0)	1.0
Difficult biliary cannulation (%)	309 (27.8)	48 (20.9)	0.033	46 (23.5)	42 (21.4)	0.72
Contrast-assisted cannulation (%)	772 (69.4)	168 (73.0)	0.30	135 (68.9)	143 (73.0)	0.44
Wire-guided cannulation (%)	120 (10.8)	23 (10.0)	0.82	21 (10.7)	20 (10.2)	1.0
PGW-assisted cannulation (%)	156 (14.0)	30 (13.0)	0.75	28 (14.3)	26 (13.3)	0.88
Precut sphincterotomy (%)	63 (5.7)	9 (3.9)	0.34	12 (6.1)	7 (3.6)	0.35
Pancreatic injection (%)	513 (46.1)	93 (40.4)	0.13	87 (44.4)	81 (41.3)	0.61
EST (%)	973 (87.4)	186 (80.9)	0.011	154 (78.6)	160 (81.6)	0.53
EPBD (%)	125 (11.2)	38 (16.5)	0.034	38 (19.4)	31 (15.8)	0.43
EPLBD (%)	158 (14.2)	60 (26.1)	< 0.001	53 (27.0)	50 (25.5)	0.82



Use of balloon catheter (%)	896 (80.5)	167 (72.6)	0.010	139 (70.9)	144 (73.5)	0.65
Use of basket catheter (%)	504 (45.3)	105 (45.7)	0.94	102 (52.0)	94 (48.0)	0.48
Mechanical lithotripsy (%)	189 (17.0)	33 (14.3)	0.38	35 (17.9)	32 (16.3)	0.79
Biliary stent placement (%)	945 (84.9)	192 (83.5)	0.62	157 (80.1)	164 (83.7)	0.43
Number of CBD stones [mean (SD)]	2.2 (2.7)	2.5 (2.8)	0.052	2.6 (3.4)	2.6 (3.0)	0.87
Large stones (> 10 mm) (%)	195 (17.5)	61 (26.5)	0.002	57 (29.1)	52 (26.5)	0.65
Prophylactic pancreatic stent placement (%)	169 (15.2)	32 (13.9)	0.69	34 (17.3)	30 (15.3)	0.68
Protease inhibitor (%)	453 (40.7)	65 (28.3)	< 0.001	57 (29.1)	60 (30.6)	0.83
Rectal NSAIDs (%)	117 (10.5)	10 (4.3)	0.003	11 (5.6)	9 (4.6)	0.82

CBD: Common bile duct; CBDS: Common bile duct stones; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; EST: Endoscopic sphincterotomy; EPBD: Endoscopic papillary balloon dilation; EPLBD: Endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation; PS: Performance status; PGW: Pancreatic guidewire.

after propensity score matching.

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography-related complications

ERCP-related complications in all patients and propensity score-matched patients are presented in Table 2. The overall ERCP-related complication rates in all patients and propensity score-matched patients in the groups with a PS score of 0-2 and 3-4 were 9.0% (100/1113) and 7.0% (16/230; P = 0.37) and 4.6% (9/196) and 6.6% (13/196; P = 0.51), respectively. In all patients, complications were more severe in the group with a PS score of 3-4 than in the group with a PS score of 0-2 (P = 0.063), although this finding was not statistically significant. In the propensity score-matched patients, complications were significantly more severe in the group with a PS score of 3 or 4 than in the group with a PS score of 0-2 (P = 0.042). The incidence rate of each complication, including PEP, bleeding, cholangitis, perforation, and aspiration pneumonia, was not significantly different between the two groups in all patients and propensity score-matched patients. Among all patients, the severity of PEP was significantly higher in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 than in those with a PS score of 0-2 (P = 0.034), and the severity of other complications was not significantly different between the two groups. Among the propensity score-matched patients, the severity of each complication was not significantly different between the two groups.

Therapeutic success rates of ERCP and mean procedure time

Therapeutic success rates of ERCP and mean procedure time are presented in Table 3. Therapeutic success rates, including successful complete stone removal and permanent biliary stent placement, in all patients and propensity score-matched patients were 98.5% (1096/1113) and 97.4% (224/230; P = 0.26) and 97.4% (191/196) and 97.4% (191/196; P = 1.0), respectively. The rates of successful complete stone removal in all patients and propensity score-matched patients between patients with a PS score of 0-2 and 3 or 4 were 1064/1113 (95.6%) and 200/230 (87.0%; P < 0.001) and 92.3% (181/196) and 87.8% (172/196; P = 0.18), respectively. The rates of successful permanent biliary stent placement in all patients and propensity score-matched patients between the group with a PS score of 0-2 and 3 or 4 were 2.9% $(32/\overline{1113})$ and 10.4% (24/230; P < 0.001) and 5.1% (10/196) and 9.7% (19/196; P = 0.12), respectively. Mean procedure times were not significantly different in all patients and propensity score-matched patients between the two groups (P = 0.42 and P = 0.77, respectively).

Predictive factors for ERCP-related complications after ERCP for CBDS

The results of univariate and multivariate analyses for risk factors of ERCP-related complications for CBDS are presented in Table 4. In univariate analysis, there was a significant difference in indications of ERCP for CBDS, absence of antibiotics, prolonged procedure, difficult biliary cannulation, pancreatic injection, contrast-assisted cannulation, prophylactic pancreatic stent placement, normal serum bilirubin level, and pancreatic guidewire-assisted cannulation. In multivariate analysis, indications of ERCP for CBDS and absence of antibiotics were significant risk factors for ERCP-related complications.

DISCUSSION

Several studies reported that ERCP can be performed for biliopancreatic diseases even in elderly patients aged over 80 years [2-10]. However, PS is an important factor in deciding the therapeutic



Table 2 Comparison of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography-related complications between patients with a performance status score of 0-2 and 3-4

	All patients			Propensity score-ma		
	Patients with a PS 0-2 (<i>n</i> = 1113)	Patients with a PS 3 or 4 (<i>n</i> = 230)	<i>P</i> value	Patients with a PS 0-2 (<i>n</i> = 196)	Patients with a PS 3 or 4 (<i>n</i> = 196)	<i>P</i> value
Overall complications, <i>n</i> (%)	100 (9.0)	16 (7.0)	0.37	9 (4.6)	13 (6.6)	0.51
Severity of overall complic- ations			0.063			0.042
Mild (%)	65 (65.0)	6 (37.5)		7 (77.8)	3 (23.1)	
Moderate (%)	29 (29.0)	8 (50.0)		2 (22.2)	8 (61.5)	
Severe (%)	6 (6.0)	2 (12.5)		0 (0.0)	2 (15.4)	
PEP (%)	50 (4.5)	5 (2.2)	(2.2) 0.14 3 (1.5)		2 (1.0)	1.0
Severity of PEP (%)			0.034			0.10
Mild (%)	34 (68.0)	3 (60.0)		3 (100.0)	0 (0.0)	
Moderate (%)	14 (28.0)	0 (0.0)		0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Severe (%)	2 (4.0)	2 (40.0)		0 (0.0)	2 (100.0)	
Bleeding (%)	18 (1.6)	4 (1.7)	0.78	1 (0.5)	4 (2.0)	0.37
Severity of bleeding (%)			0.12			0.40
Mild (%)	12 (66.7)	1 (25.0)		1 (100.0)	1 (25.0)	
Moderate (%)	3 (16.7)	3 (75.0)		0 (0.0)	3 (75.0)	
Severe (%)	3 (16.7)	0 (0.0)		0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Cholangitis (%)	18 (1.6)	4 (1.7)	0.78	3 (1.5)	4 (2.0)	1.0
Severity of cholangitis (%)			0.077			0.49
Mild (%)	14 (77.8)	1 (25.0)		2 (66.7)	1 (25.0)	
Moderate (%)	4 (22.2)	3 (75.0)		1 (33.3)	3 (75.0)	
Perforation (%)	10 (0.9)	0 (0.0)	0.23	1 (0.5)	0 (0.0)	1.0
Severity of perforation (%)			1.0			NA
Mild (%)	4 (40.0)	0 (0.0)		0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Moderate (%)	5 (50.0)	0 (0.0)		1 (100.0)	0 (0.0)	
Severe (%)	1 (10.0)	0 (0.0)		0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	
Pneumonia (%)	4 (0.4)	3 (1.3)	0.10	1 (0.5)	3 (1.5)	0.62
Severity of aspiration pneumonia (%)			1.0			1.0
Mild (%)	1 (25.0)	1 (33.3)		1 (100.0)	1 (33.3)	
Moderate (%)	3 (75.0)	2 (66.7)		0 (0.0)	2 (66.7)	

PEP: Post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis; PS: Performance status; NA: Not available.

strategy in elderly patients with CBDS. Although conservative therapy or therapeutic ERCP can be selected for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4, therapeutic ERCP is better because ERCP can resolve CBD obstruction caused by CBDS if ERCP can be performed safely and effectively even in elderly patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

Only a few studies are available on the association between poor PS and ERCP-related complications. Previous studies reported that the rate of overall ERCP-related complications was not different between patients with a PS score of 0-2 and 3 or 4 having biliopancreatic diseases[12,15] but the rates of aspiration pneumonia and heart failure were higher in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 than in patients with a PS score of 0-2[12]. Another retrospective study reported that the risk of pulmonary and severe complications was high, although ERCP could be performed effectively in patients with a PS score of 4

Baishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Comparison of outcomes of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography between patients with a performance status score of 0-2 and performance status 3-4

	All patients			Propensity score-ma	atched patients	
	Patients with a PS 0-2 (<i>n</i> = 1113)	Patients with a PS 3 or 4 (<i>n</i> = 230)	<i>P</i> value	Patients with a PS 0-2 (<i>n</i> = 196)	Patients with a PS 3 or 4 (<i>n</i> = 196)	<i>P</i> value
Therapeutic success, n (%)	1096 (98.5)	224 (97.4)	0.26	191 (97.4)	191 (97.4)	1.0
Successful complete stone removal (%)	1064 (95.6)	200 (87.0)	< 0.001	181 (92.3)	172 (87.8)	0.18
Permanent biliary stent placement (%)	32 (2.9)	24 (10.4)	< 0.001	10 (5.1)	19 (9.7)	0.12
Mean procedure time, min (SD)	27.5 (15.7)	26.5 (15.9)	0.42	26.9 (15.7)	27.3 (16.6)	0.77

PS: Performance status.

[11]. These studies included not only patients with CBDS but also patients with various biliopancreatic diseases.

In this study, we examined the outcomes of ERCP in patients with CBDS, which is the most common indication for ERCP. The rates of therapeutic success, including complete stone removal and permanent biliary stent placement, were comparable between patients with a PS score of 0-2 and those with a PS score of 3 or 4. Although the rates of overall and each ERCP-related complication were not different between the two groups, complications were generally observed to be more severe in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4. Therefore, ERCP for CBDS can be performed effectively in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4. However, endoscopists should try their best to reduce the occurrence of ERCP-related complications because these complications can be more severe in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

In this study, indications of ERCP for CBDS and absence of antibiotics were significant risk factors for ERCP-related complications in the multivariate analysis. While the patients with acute cholangitis and biliary pancreatitis had a low risk for ERCP-related complications, those with obstructive jaundice without cholangitis and asymptomatic CBDS had a high risk for ERCP-related complications. Therefore, we emphasize that the indication of ERCP for CBDS should be carefully considered in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4. Although patients with acute cholangitis, especially the considered as an appropriate alternative in patients without acute cholangitis, especially those with asymptomatic CBDS. Regarding the use of antibiotics, the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guidelines suggested the use of antibiotic prophylaxis in selected patients such as immunocompromised patients[16]. Antibiotic prophylaxis before ERCP to prevent ERCP-related cholangitis and aspiration pneumonia may be administered in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 because such patients can be immunocompromised.

A previous study revealed that long procedure time was a significant risk factor for ERCP-related complications in patients with a PS score of 4[11]. Although not statistically significant, a prolonged ERCP procedure tended to increase ERCP-related complications in this study. Permanent biliary stent placement without CBDS removal is a therapeutic option to shorten the procedure time. However, a randomized control trial demonstrated that long-term biliary complications at a median follow-up duration of 20 mo were significantly higher in the permanent biliary stent placement group (complication rate: 36%) than in the complete CBDS removal group (complication rate: 14%)[17]. Another retrospective study at a median follow-up duration of 623 d showed similar results[18]. Therefore, complete CBDS removal should be considered at first, and permanent biliary stent placement can be an option in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 for whom a short prognosis is predicted, who have an underlying disease that is severe, and who are expected to receive prolonged ERCP procedures such as for large and multiple CBDS.

Unlike the results of previous reports[11,12], the rates of aspiration pneumonia were not different between the two groups, and there were no cardiovascular complications in this study. Our sedation protocol using the data pertaining to the age and weight of patients may be attributed to a low incidence of aspiration pneumonia in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 in this study. Furthermore, careful vital sign monitoring was performed during ERCP, particularly in patients with poor PS.

There are several limitations of this study. First, this was a retrospective study that included specialized centers in Japan. Second, although we balanced patients' characteristics using one-to-one propensity score matching, some unmeasured confounding factors may exist. Therefore, some selection bias may not be excluded. Third, long-term outcomes of ERCP were not examined in this study. Future multicenter studies including large patient cohorts from institutions with different ERCP experiences are warranted to confirm the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

Table 4 Predictive factors for endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)-related complications after ERCP for common bile duct stones

	Univariate analysis			Multivariate ar	nalysis	
	With complications	Without complications				
	(<i>n</i> = 116)	(<i>n</i> = 1227)	P value	Odds ratio	95%CI	P value
Indications of ERCP for CBDS			< 0.001	1.1	1.05-1.2	< 0.001
Acute cholangitis (%)	44 (37.9)	757 (61.7)				
Biliary pancreatitis (%)	1 (0.9)	63 (5.1)				
Obstructive jaundice without cholangitis (%)	35 (30.2)	248 (20.2)				
Asymptomatic CBDS (%)	36 (31.0)	159 (13.0)				
Absence of antibiotics (%)	41 (35.3)	205 (16.7)	< 0.001	1.7	1.04-2.7	0.034
Mean procedure time, min [mean (SD)]	33.4 (17.3)	26.7 (15.5)	< 0.001	1.01	1.00-1.02	0.098
Difficult biliary cannulation (%)	50 (43.1)	307 (25.0)	< 0.001	1.3	0.74-2.3	0.36
Pancreatic injection (%)	69 (59.5)	537 (43.8)	0.001	1.4	0.85-2.1	0.20
Contrast-assisted cannulation (%)	68 (58.6)	872 (71.1)	0.008	0.90	0.47-1.7	0.74
Prophylactic pancreatic stent placement (%)	27 (23.3)	174 (14.2)	0.014	0.77	0.45-1.3	0.33
Normal serum bilirubin (%)	68 (58.6)	576 (46.9)	0.019	0.86	0.53-1.4	0.52
PGW-assisted cannulation (%)	24 (20.7)	162 (13.2)	0.034	1.0	0.77-1.3	0.98
Precut sphincterotomy (%)	11 (9.5)	61 (5.0)	0.050	0.96	0.76-1.2	0.76
Age [mean (SD)]	72.5 (14.8)	75.1 (13.9)	0.051	1.0	0.98-1.01	0.66
Non-dilated CBD (< 10 mm) (%)	55 (47.4)	469 (38.2)	0.058	1.3	0.82-1.9	0.30
Protease inhibitor (%)	51 (44.0)	467 (38.1)	0.23			
EPBD (%)	18 (15.5)	145 (11.8)	0.24			
Trainees (%)	24 (20.7)	202 (16.5)	0.24			
Use of basket catheter (%)	47 (40.5)	562 (45.8)	0.29			
EPLBD (%)	15 (12.9)	203 (16.5)	0.36			
Platelet counts [mean (SD)] (×10 ⁶ /L)	19.8 (9.8)	19.1 (7.4)	0.39			
EST (%)	97 (83.6)	1062 (86.6)	0.40			
Rectal NSAIDs (%)	8 (6.9)	119 (9.7)	0.41			
Biliary stent placement (%)	95 (81.9)	1042 (84.9)	0.42			
Number of CBD stones [mean (SD)]	2.1 (3.0)	2.2 (2.7)	0.52			
Post-cholecystectomy (%)	10 (8.6)	133 (10.8)	0.53			
Complete stone removal (%)	108 (93.1)	1156 (94.2)	0.54			
Mechanical lithotripsy (%)	21 (18.1)	201 (16.4)	0.60			
Use of balloon catheter (%)	94 (81.0)	969 (79.0)	0.72			
Wire-guided cannulation (%)	13 (11.2)	130 (10.6)	0.88			
Female (%)	55 (47.4)	589 (48.0)	0.92			
PT-INR [mean (SD)]	1.2 (0.90)	1.2 (0.85)	0.93			
Antithrombotic treatment	32 (27.6)	342 (27.9)	1.0			



Billroth-1 reconstruction (%)	3 (2.6)	31 (2.5)	1.0
Presence of gallstones (%)	75 (64.7)	787 (64.1)	1.0
Successful biliary cannulation (%)	115 (99.1)	1209 (98.5)	1.0
Large stones (> 10 mm) (%)	22 (19.0)	234 (19.1)	1.0

CBDS: Common bile duct stones; CBD: Common bile duct; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; PT- EST: Endoscopic sphincterotomy; EPBD: Endoscopic papillary balloon dilation; EPLBD: Endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation; PGW: Pancreatic guidewire; NSAIDs: Nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs; INR: Prothrombin time-international normalized ratio.

> In conclusion, ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 can be performed effectively. Thus, endoscopists should not be reluctant to perform ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score 3 or 4. Nevertheless, the indication of ERCP for CBDS, particularly in patients with asymptomatic CBDS, requires careful consideration, and antibiotics should be used before ERCP in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

CONCLUSION

ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 can be performed effectively. Thus, endoscopists should not be reluctant to perform ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score 3 or 4. Nevertheless, the indication of ERCP for CBDS, particularly in patients with asymptomatic CBDS, requires careful consideration, and antibiotics should be used before ERCP in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

In parallel with the growing aging population worldwide, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is being increasingly used in the treatment of common bile duct stones (CBDS) in patients with a poor performance status (PS). Therefore, determining the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4 is essential.

Research motivation

PS is an important tool to elucidate the indications and strategies of ERCP for CBDS in elderly patients. However, few studies examined the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with a poor PS.

Research objectives

To examine the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS in patients with poor PS, which is defined as a PS score of 3 or 4.

Research methods

We reviewed the medical records of three institutions in Japan from April 2012 to February 2020. The exclusion criteria were (1) failure to detect CBDS during ERCP; (2) history of therapeutic ERCP; and (3) and an already surgically altered gastrointestinal tract including Billroth II or Roux-en-Y reconstruction. Finally, we identified 1343 patients with choledocholithiasis who met the inclusion criteria for the study, and 1113 and 230 patients had PS scores of 0-2 and 3 or 4, respectively. One-to-one propensity score matching was performed to compare the safety and efficacy of ERCP for CBDS between patients with PS scores of 0-2 and 3 or 4.

Research results

The overall ERCP-related complication rates in all patients with PS scores of 0-2 and 3 or 4 were 9.0% (100/1113) and 7.0% (16/230; P = 0.37), respectively. In the propensity score-matched group, the overall ERCP-related complication rates were 4.6% (9/196) and 6.6% (13/196; P = 0.51) among patients with PS scores of 0-2 and PS 3-4, respectively, and complications were significantly more severe in the group with a PS score of 3-4 than in the groups with a PS score of 0-2 (P = 0.042). In multivariate analysis, risk factors for ERCP-related complications were indication of ERCP and absence of antibiotics (P < 0.001and P = 0.034, respectively). Particularly, absence of acute cholangitis including asymptomatic CBDS, was associated with increased risk of ERCP-related complications. Therapeutic success rates, including complete CBDS removal and permanent biliary stent placement, in propensity score-matched patients



with PS scores of 0-2 and 3 or 4 were 97.4% (191/196) and 97.4% (191/196), respectively (P = 1.0).

Research conclusions

ERCP for CBDS can be performed effectively in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4. The rates of ERCPrelated complications were similar between the patients with PS scores of 0-2 and 3 or 4; however, their severity was higher in the group with a PS score of 3 or 4 than in the group with a PS score of 0-2. The indication of ERCP for CBDS, particularly in patients with asymptomatic CBDS, requires careful consideration, and antibiotics should be administrated before ERCP in patients with a PS score of 3 or 4.

Research perspectives

The retrospective study design that included specialized centers in Japan was an important limitation of this study. Future multicenter studies including large patient cohorts from institutions with different ERCP experiences are warranted to confirm our findings.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the staff involved in ERCP at the participating institutions, including Drs. Atsushi Fujimoto, Kana Oomoto, and Yoshitaka Kadowaki at Kumamoto City Hospital; and Yuki Iwagoi, Hajime Iwasaki, and Hibiki Ootani at Kumamoto Chuo Hospital; Satoshi Yamabe at Saiseikai Kumamoto Hospital.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Saito H, Kadono Y, Shono T, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Nasu J, Imamura H, Matsushita I, and Tada S have been equally involved and have read and approved the final manuscript; Saito H, Kadono Y, Shono T, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Nasu J, Imamura H, Matsushita I, and Tada S meet the criteria for authorship established by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors and verify the validity of the reported results.

Institutional review board statement: The institutional review boards of the participating institutions approved this study.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest in relation to this article.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: All the authors have read the STROBE Statement - checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Hirokazu Saito 0000-0001-8729-9604; Yoshihiro Kadono 0000-0003-2358-120X; Takashi Shono 0000-0002-7577-2991; Kentaro Kamikawa 0000-0002-7783-7584; Atsushi Urata 0000-0001-8232-0988; Jiro Nasu 0000-0001-8555-7454; Haruo Imamura 0000-0001-6825-3758; Ikuo Matsushita 0000-0001-5160-8823; Tatsuyuki Kakuma 0000-0002-3713-3099; Shuji Tada 0000-0001-9087-5457.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

Oken MM, Creech RH, Tormey DC, Horton J, Davis TE, McFadden ET, Carbone PP. Toxicity and response criteria of the 1 Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. Am J Clin Oncol 1982; 5: 649-655 [PMID: 7165009]



- 2 Katsinelos P, Paroutoglou G, Kountouras J, Zavos C, Beltsis A, Tzovaras G. Efficacy and safety of therapeutic ERCP in patients 90 years of age and older. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 63: 417-423 [PMID: 16500389 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.09.051]
- 3 Fritz E, Kirchgatterer A, Hubner D, Aschl G, Hinterreiter M, Stadler B, Knoflach P. ERCP is safe and effective in patients 80 years of age and older compared with younger patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 64: 899-905 [PMID: 17140895 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.05.010]
- Yun DY, Han J, Oh JS, Park KW, Shin IH, Kim HG. Is endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography safe in patients 90 years of age and older? Gut Liver 2014; 8: 552-556 [PMID: 25228977 DOI: 10.5009/gnl13310]
- 5 Han SJ, Lee TH, Kang BI, Choi HJ, Lee YN, Cha SW, Moon JH, Cho YD, Park SH, Kim SJ. Efficacy and Safety of Therapeutic Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography in the Elderly Over 80 Years. Dig Dis Sci 2016; 61: 2094-2101 [PMID: 26873537 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-016-4064-y]
- Saito H, Koga T, Sakaguchi M, Kadono Y, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Imamura H, Tada S, Kakuma T, Matsushita I. Safety 6 and Efficacy of Endoscopic Removal of Common Bile Duct Stones in Elderly Patients ≥90 Years of Age. Intern Med 2019; 58: 2125-2132 [PMID: 30996182 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.2546-18]
- Tohda G, Ohtani M, Dochin M. Efficacy and safety of emergency endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for acute cholangitis in the elderly. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 8382-8388 [PMID: 27729744 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i37.8382]
- Obana T, Fujita N, Noda Y, Kobayashi G, Ito K, Horaguchi J, Koshita S, Kanno Y, Yamashita Y, Kato Y, Ogawa T. Efficacy and safety of therapeutic ERCP for the elderly with choledocholithiasis: comparison with younger patients. Intern Med 2010; 49: 1935-1941 [PMID: 20847495 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.49.3660]
- 9 lida T, Kaneto H, Wagatsuma K, Sasaki H, Naganawa Y, Nakagaki S, Satoh S, Shimizu H, Nakase H. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic procedures for common bile duct stones in patients aged 85 years or older: A retrospective study. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0190665 [PMID: 29298346 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0190665]
- Kanamori A, Kiriyama S, Tanikawa M, Hisanaga Y, Toyoda H, Tada T, Kitabatake S, Kaneoka Y, Maeda A, Kumada T. Long- and short-term outcomes of ERCP for bile duct stones in patients over 80 years old compared to younger patients: a propensity score analysis. Endosc Int Open 2016; 4: E83-E90 [PMID: 26793790 DOI: 10.1055/s-0041-108194]
- Kitano R, Inoue T, Ibusuki M, Kobayashi Y, Ohashi T, Sumida Y, Nakade Y, Ito K, Yoneda M. Safety and Efficacy of 11 Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography in Patients with Performance Status 4. Dig Dis Sci 2021; 66: 1291-1296 [PMID: 32440744 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06339-7]
- Takahashi K, Nihei T, Aoki Y, Nakagawa M, Konno N, Munakata A, Okawara K, Kashimura H. Efficacy and safety of 12 therapeutic endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patients with native papillae with a performance status score of 3 or 4: A single-center retrospective study. J Rural Med 2019; 14: 226-230 [PMID: 31788147 DOI: 10.2185/jrm.19-3007]
- Cotton PB, Eisen GM, Aabakken L, Baron TH, Hutter MM, Jacobson BC, Mergener K, Nemcek A Jr, Petersen BT, Petrini JL, Pike IM, Rabeneck L, Romagnuolo J, Vargo JJ. A lexicon for endoscopic adverse events: report of an ASGE workshop. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 446-454 [PMID: 20189503 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.10.027]
- 14 Kanda Y. Investigation of the freely available easy-to-use software 'EZR' for medical statistics. Bone Marrow Transplant 2013; 48: 452-458 [PMID: 23208313 DOI: 10.1038/bmt.2012.244]
- Park TY, Choi JS, Oh HC, Kim JW, Do JH, Jung YH. Assessment of safety of non-anesthesiologist-assisted endoscopic 15 retrograde cholangiopancreatography based on performance status in elderly patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 29: 1943-1948 [PMID: 24730577 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12608]
- Dumonceau JM, Kapral C, Aabakken L, Papanikolaou IS, Tringali A, Vanbiervliet G, Beyna T, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Hritz I, Mariani A, Paspatis G, Radaelli F, Lakhtakia S, Veitch AM, van Hooft JE. ERCP-related adverse events: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 127-149 [PMID: 31863440 DOI: 10.1055/a-1075-4080
- 17 Chopra KB, Peters RA, O'Toole PA, Williams SG, Gimson AE, Lombard MG, Westaby D. Randomised study of endoscopic biliary endoprosthesis vs duct clearance for bileduct stones in high-risk patients. Lancet 1996; 348: 791-793 [PMID: 8813987 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)06316-7]
- 18 Akazawa Y, Ohtani M, Nosaka T, Saito Y, Takahashi K, Naito T, Ofuji K, Matsuda H, Hiramatsu K, Nemoto T, Nakamoto Y. Long-term prognosis after biliary stenting for common bile duct stones in high-risk elderly patients. J Dig Dis 2018; 19: 626-634 [PMID: 30117280 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12656]



F W J

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 16; 14(4): 226-234

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.226

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Improving sessile serrated adenoma detection rates with high definition colonoscopy: A retrospective study

Abhinav Sehgal, Soorya Aggarwal, Rohan Mandaliya, Thomas Loughney, Mark C Mattar

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Sahin Y

Received: July 14, 2021 Peer-review started: July 14, 2021 First decision: September 5, 2021 Revised: September 13, 2021 Accepted: January 25, 2022 Article in press: January 25, 2022 Published online: April 16, 2022



Abhinav Sehgal, Department of Gastroenterology, Georgetown University School of Medicine, Washington, DC 20007, United States

Soorya Aggarwal, Rohan Mandaliya, Thomas Loughney, Mark C Mattar, Division of Gastroenterology, MedStar Georgetown University Hospital, Washington, DC 20007, United States

Corresponding author: Abhinav Sehgal, BSc, Academic Research, Department of Gastroenterology, Georgetown University School of Medicine, 3800 Reservoir Road NW, Washington, DC 20007, United States. as4426@georgetown.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Sessile serrated adenomas (SSAs) are important premalignant lesions that are difficult to detect during colonoscopy due to poor definition, concealment by mucous caps, and flat appearance. High definition (HD) colonoscopy may uniquely aid in the detection of these inconspicuous lesions compared to standard definition (SD) colonoscopes. In the absence of existing clinical guidelines to obligate the use of HD colonoscopy for colorectal cancer screening in average-risk patients, demonstrating the benefit of HD colonoscopy on SSA detection rate (SSADR) may help strengthen the evidence to recommend its use in all settings.

AIM

To evaluate the benefit of HD colonoscopy compared to SD colonoscopy on SSADR in average-risk patients undergoing screening colonoscopy.

METHODS

Data from screening colonoscopies for patients aged 50-76 years two years before and two years after the transition from SD colonoscopy to HD colonoscopy at our large, academic teaching center were collected. Patients with symptoms of colorectal disease, positive occult blood test, history of colon polyps, cancer, polyposis syndrome, inflammatory bowel disease or family history of colon cancer or polyps were excluded. Patients whose endoscopists did not perform colonoscopies both before and after scope definition change were also excluded. Differences in individual endoscopist SSADR, average SSADR, and overall SSADR with SD colonoscopy vs HD colonoscopy were also evaluated for significance.



RESULTS

A total of 3657 colonoscopies met eligibility criteria with 2012 colonoscopies from the SD colonoscopy period and 1645 colonoscopies from the HD colonoscopy period from a pool of 11 endoscopists. Statistically significant improvements of 2.30% in mean SSADR and 2.53% in overall SSADR were noted with HD colonoscopy (P = 0.00028 and P = 0.00849, respectively). On the individual level, three endoscopists experienced statistically significant benefit with HD colonoscopy (+5.74%, P = 0.0056; +4.50%, P = 0.0278; +4.84%, P = 0.03486).

CONCLUSION

Our study suggests that HD colonoscopy statistically significantly improves sessile serrated adenoma detection rate in the screening of average risk patients during screening colonoscopy. By improving the detection and removal of these lesions, adoption of HD colonoscopy may reduce the significant premalignant burden of sessile serrated adenomas.

Key Words: Colonoscopy; High definition; Standard definition; Sessile serrated adenoma; Colorectal cancer screening

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Sessile serrated adenomas (SSA) have become increasingly recognized as important premalignant lesions that are difficult to detect during colonoscopy due to similarity in appearance to surrounding colonic mucosa. We performed a retrospective study to evaluate the impact of high definition (HD) colonoscopy compared to standard definition colonoscopy on SSA detection rate (SSADR) during screening colonoscopy. Our study found a statistically significant benefit to SSADR with HD colonoscopy that also met benchmark detection rates. To our knowledge, this study is the first to show the utility of HD colonoscopy for SSADR in average-risk patients, thereby demonstrating it as an important tool for routine colorectal cancer screening. In the absence of a strong clinical guideline to obligate the use of HD colonoscopy, the benefit demonstrated to SSADR by HD colonoscopy in our study may help strengthen the evidence to recommend its use in all settings.

Citation: Sehgal A, Aggarwal S, Mandaliya R, Loughney T, Mattar MC. Improving sessile serrated adenoma detection rates with high definition colonoscopy: A retrospective study. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(4): 226-234

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i4/226.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.226

INTRODUCTION

Serrated adenomatous lesions have been increasingly recognized for their potential for transformation into malignancy more rapidly than conventional adenomas, contributing to approximately 15%-30% of all colorectal cancers (CRC). Serrated adenomas are typically classified into three types: sessile serrated polyps/adenomas (SSA), hyperplastic polyps (HP), and traditional serrated adenomas (TSA). Among these subtypes, SSAs are important due to their malignant potential and difficulty in detection during colonoscopy given poor circumscription, concealment by mucous caps, and flat appearance[1,2]. An analysis of two databases of screening colonoscopies in 2012 approximated that the prevalence of proximal serrated polyps (SSA, HP, and TSA) may be as high as 18%-20%[3]. Given the prevalence of SSAs, their difficulty in detection and their significant malignant potential, there is a critical need to improve the detection of this subtype of serrated lesions during screening colonoscopy[1].

Few endoscopic interventions have been found to meaningfully improve SSA detection rate (SSADR). Slower withdrawal time has shown efficacy according to a Dutch study that reported an OR of 1.12 (95%CI: 1.10-1.16) for proximal serrated polyp (SSA, HP, and TSA) detection with longer withdrawal times[4]. This is supported by data from the New Hampshire colonoscopy registry that demonstrated an increasing rate of serrated lesion detection (SSA and HP) per minute between 6-9 min of withdrawal time[4,5]. Similarly, chromoendoscopy with indigocarmine dye as surface contrast agent has also been suggested to enhance the detection of sessile lesions (SSA and HP) compared to conventional colonoscopy (1.19 vs 0.49 per patient, P < 0.001)[6]. Finally, use of the mucolytic agent acetic acid compared to normal saline during colonoscopy has been shown to significantly improve SSA detection in the right colon (13.5% vs 0.5%, P < 0.001)[7]. Interventions that have shown negligible improvement in SSADR include: narrowed spectrum endoscopy, antispasmodics, and wide angle and enhanced



mucosal views. High definition (HD) colonoscopy, on the other hand, has been cited as possibly beneficial in the detection of serrated polyps by the British Society of Gastroenterology, although data is lacking on its efficacy[1].

Though HD colonoscopy has been touted for its perceived benefits in the detection of adenomas due to heightened image resolution and magnification, there is still a lack of sufficient high quality data to obligate its use. The most recent position by the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) on the adoption of HD colonoscopy for overall adenoma detection in average risk patients is weak, citing inconsistent trial results, which may deter centers that currently use SD colonoscopy from adopting HD colonoscopy[8,9]. Given the lack of data on the adoption rate of HD colonoscopy outside of tertiary care centers, proving the benefit of HD colonoscopy on the detection of premalignant SSAs, specifically, may help strengthen the evidence behind its use in all settings.

Given the limited high-quality data supporting the use of HD colonoscopy in screening average-risk populations, it is understandable that there is also minimal data specifically on the impact of HD colonoscopy and SSADR. A recent study by Roelandt et al[10] that compared effects of endoscopy system, colonoscope definition, and virtual chromoendoscopy performed a subgroup SSADR analysis found significant benefit with 582 HD colonoscopies compared to 505 SD colonoscopies (8.2% vs 3.8%, respectively). However, a significant limitation of this study, was its inclusion of diagnostic (32.1%) as well as surveillance colonoscopies (29.3%), likely performed to increase sample size but potentially misrepresenting the improvement in SSADR that can be attributed to HD colonoscopy[10,11]. Another study by East et al[12] of 72 standard colonoscopies and 58 HD colonoscopies that investigated improvements in hyperplastic polyp detection (defined to include SSA and HP) with optimized withdrawal technique found a nonsignificant improvement with HD colonoscopy. It should be noted, however, that given the small study size, the benefit to SSADR may not be detectable especially given that SSAs make up a relatively lower proportion of all polyps detected on colonoscopy[12].

Based on the limited high powered, high quality studies available on detection of SSAs in HD colonoscopy, there is room in the literature for additional study on this subject. As such, we performed a retrospective study to evaluate the impact of HD colonoscopy compared to SD colonoscopy on SSADR exclusively during screening colonoscopy. Our secondary analysis compared overall adenoma detection rates with HD colonoscopy vs SD colonoscopy at our center.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

All colonoscopies performed at our tertiary medical center in the two years before and after the transition from SD colonoscopy to HD colonoscopy on June 2nd, 2018 were identified. All other procedural elements were uniform during the 4-year study period. All pathology specimens were reviewed solely by the pathology department at our institution. For the primary SSADR analysis, each colonoscopy report and associated pathology report during the defined study period were collected, from which patient demographics, colonoscopy date, colonoscopy indication, colonoscopy findings (polyp/lesion presence and type), and endoscopist data were compiled. For the secondary analysis involving adenoma detection rate (ADR), preexisting ADR data from our center with the same inclusion criteria during the same time period was used.

Inclusion criteria

All patients aged 50-76 years who underwent a screening colonoscopy between June 1, 2016 – June 2, 2020 were included. Patients with any symptoms of colorectal disease, positive occult blood test, history of colon polyps, cancer, polyposis syndrome, inflammatory bowel disease or family history of colon cancer or polyps were excluded. Patients whose endoscopists did not perform colonoscopies both before and after scope definition change were also excluded.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed with Microsoft Excel and JMP PRO 15 software. Two-sided Pvalues < 0.05 were considered significant. Biostatistical analysis was performed by the authors.

The average age and the sex distribution of the SD colonoscopy group (June 1, 2016 – June 1, 2018) and the HD colonoscopy group (June 2, 2018 – June 2, 2020) were compared for demographic data. These comparisons were only performed with data from the SSADR analysis.

The primary outcome measure was SSA detection rate (SSADR), defined as the proportion of eligible colonoscopies in which at least one SSA was identified, for both the SD and HD colonoscopy periods. Individual differences in endoscopist SSADRs with SD colonoscopy and HD colonoscopy were evaluated by Z-test. Mean SSADR and overall SSADR were also reported. Mean SSADRs were calculated as the average of the individual endoscopist SSADRs. The difference in mean SSADRs with SD and HD colonoscopy was evaluated with the paired *t*-test. Overall SSADRs were calculated as the sum of all SSA-positive colonoscopies over the total number of eligible colonoscopies. The difference in overall SSADR with SD and HD colonoscopy was evaluated with the Z-test.



Table 1 Demographic characteristics of the standard definition colonoscopy and high definition colonoscopy groups					
Variable	Standard definition, <i>n</i> = 2012	High definition, <i>n</i> = 1645	P value		
Age (yr), mean (range)	59.3 (50-76)	59.2 (50-76)	0.985		
Gender, male (%)	896 (44.5%)	757 (46.0%)	0.36812		

Table 2 Endoscopist, overall, and average sessile serrated adenomas detection rates with corresponding colonoscopy volumes during standard definition colonoscopy and high definition colonoscopy

Endeconict	Standard definition		High definition			$\mathbf{D}_{\mathbf{v}}$ also $(\mathbf{v} < 0.05)$	
Endoscopist	Eligible colonoscopies	SSADR	Eligible colonoscopies	SSADR	Δ	P value ($\alpha < 0.05$)	
1	166	4.22%	229	2.18%	-2.03%	0.24604	
2	303	2.97%	279	4.66%	1.69%	0.28462	
3	82	0.00%	124	2.42%	2.42%	0.1556	
4	171	5.26%	37	5.41%	0.14%	0.9681	
5	63	0.00%	51	3.92%	3.92%	0.11184	
6	135	1.48%	98	4.08%	2.60%	0.21498	
7	125	1.60%	76	2.63%	1.03%	0.61006	
8	410	6.34%	356	12.08%	5.74%	0.0056	
9	238	1.68%	97	6.19%	4.50%	0.0278	
10	191	2.62%	161	7.45%	4.84%	0.03486	
11	128	3.91%	137	4.38%	0.47%	0.8493	
Overall	2012	3.43%	1645	5.96%	2.53%	0.00028	
Average	182.91	2.73%	149.54	5.04%	2.30%	0.00849	

SSADR: Sessile serrated adenomas detection rate.

A secondary outcome measure was ADR, defined as the proportion of eligible colonoscopies in which at least one adenoma of any type was identified. Individual differences in endoscopist ADRs with SD and HD colonoscopy were evaluated with the Z-test. Mean ADR and overall ADR were also reported. Mean ADRs were calculated as the average of the individual endoscopist ADRs. The difference in mean ADRs with SD and HD colonoscopy was evaluated with the paired *t*-test. Overall ADRs were calculated as the sum of all SSA-positive colonoscopies over the total number of eligible colonoscopies. The difference in overall ADR with SD and HD colonoscopy was evaluated with the Z-test.

RESULTS

Following review of the data, 3657 cases met eligibility criteria with 2012 colonoscopies in the SD group and 1645 colonoscopies in the HD group for the SSADR analysis. Eleven endoscopists performed colonoscopies both before and after implementation of HD colonoscopy on June 2, 2018.

Demographic analysis of the SD and HD groups (Table 1) show the average age in both groups was 59 years and that males comprised approximately 45% of both groups. There was no significant difference in average age or sex distribution between the SD and HD groups.

The mean SSADRs with SD colonoscopy and HD colonoscopy were 2.73% and 5.04%, respectively, yielding a statistically significant improvement of 2.30% (P = 0.00028). Comparison of the overall SSADRs also showed a statistically significant improvement from 3.43% with SD colonoscopy to 5.96% with HD colonoscopy (Δ 2.53%, P = 0.00849). Most of the endoscopists also demonstrated individual increases in SSADR with HD colonoscopy. On the individual level, three endoscopists experienced statistically significant benefit with HD colonoscopy (+5.74%, P = 0.0056, +4.50%, P = 0.0278, +4.84%, P = 0.03486). One endoscopist had a reduction in SSADR, but this difference was statistically nonsignificant (-2.03%, P = 0.24604) (Table 2 and Figure 1A).

Table 3 Endoscopist, overall, and average adenoma detection rates with corresponding colonoscopy volumes during standard definition colonoscopy and high definition colonoscopy

Endoscopist	Standard definition		High definition		٨	$B_{\rm MOluce}$ ($\alpha < 0.05$)
Endoscopist	Eligible colonoscopies	ADR	Eligible colonoscopies	ADR	Δ	P value ($\alpha < 0.05$)
1	262	30.15%	250	28.80%	-1.35%	0.72786
2	492	25.20%	311	44.37%	19.17%	< 0.00001
3	49	6.12%	104	38.46%	32.34%	< 0.00001
6	145	31.72%	104	39.42%	7.70%	0.20766
7	245	21.22%	127	31.50%	10.27%	0.02926
8	493	31.64%	360	43.61%	11.97%	0.00034
9	283	29.68%	78	32.05%	2.37%	0.68916
10	289	24.91%	162	38.27%	13.36%	0.00288
11	91	42.86%	138	43.48%	0.62%	0.92828
Overall	2349	27.88%	1634	38.86%	10.98%	< 0.00001
Average	261	27.06%	181.6	37.77%	10.72%	0.01522

ADR: Adenoma detection rate

Preexisting ADR data was only available for nine of the eleven endoscopists. The mean ADRs with SD colonoscopy and HD colonoscopy were 27.06% and 37.77%, respectively, yielding a significant improvement of 10.72% (P = 0.01522). Comparison of the overall ADRs also showed a significant improvement with HD colonoscopy (\triangle 10.98%, *P* < 0.00001). Most of the endoscopists demonstrated individual increases in ADR with HD colonoscopy. Five of these endoscopists saw significant benefit. One endoscopist had a minimal reduction in ADR, but this difference was nonsignificant (Table 3 and Figure 1B).

DISCUSSION

Identifying techniques that improve the detection of SSAs will help reduce interval colon cancer in screening colonoscopy [1,3]. In the absence of high-quality evidence to obligate the use of HD colonoscopy for the average-risk population, we performed a retrospective study to evaluate the benefit of HD colonoscopy compared to SD colonoscopy on SSADR during screening colonoscopy[8]. In addition to the significant improvements to both average and overall SSADRs, benefit from HD colonoscopy was further underscored by the average SSADR surpassing the serrated lesion benchmark detection rate of 7% (inclusive of HPs)[1,11]. To our knowledge, this study is the first to illustrate the utility of HD colonoscopy for SSADR in average risk patients, solidifying its role as a tool in high quality CRC screening.

Notably, our study demonstrated significant benefit to all adenoma/polyp detection rates, not simply SSADR. It should be acknowledged, however, that it is possible that our ADR outcomes were improved slightly by the independent improvement of endoscopists during the four-year study period or by HD colonoscopy itself. Interestingly, our data is also consistent with an existing study by Waldmann *et al*[13] that reported significant increases in ADR with HD colonoscopy in endoscopists with historically lower ADR, as each of the four endoscopists in our study with an ADR < 30% experienced statistically significant increases in ADR with HD colonoscopy. In contrast, four of the five endoscopists with an ADR \geq 30% with SD colonoscopy did not experience such improvement with HD colonoscopy in our study, further supporting the selective benefit of HD colonoscopy for endoscopists with lower ADRs.

A major strength to our study is the exclusion of surveillance and diagnostic procedures to focus solely on screening colonoscopies. This is in contrast to the existing study by Roelandt *et al*[10] on HD colonoscopy and SSADR that included both diagnostic and surveillance colonoscopies in its analysis. Our criteria allow for our results to be more generalizable to average risk patients and more applicable to benchmark detection rates set for the screening population[11]. Another advantage was that our study was sufficiently powered compared to any other available literature similarly studying SSADR with HD colonoscopy to date[10,12].

In acknowledging the strengths to our data, it is also important to consider why this improvement to SSADR has not clearly been reflected in the overall ADRs in existing study on HD colonoscopy, as





Figure 1 Endoscopist, overall, and average sessile serrated adenomas detection rates (A) and adenoma detection rates (B) during standard definition colonoscopy and high definition colonoscopy. ^aP < 0.05. SSADR: Sessile serrated adenomas detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate; SD: Standard definition; HD: High definition.

demonstrated by the weak recommendation by the ESGE on the utility of HD colonoscopy[8]. It is possible that higher quality endoscopes have more utility in the detection of subtle SSA lesions than in the detection of adenomatous polyps that have been historically easier to identify, perhaps limiting the overall benefit of HD colonoscopy on detection of the conventional adenomas. Thus, as SSAs make up a relatively small component of overall ADR compared to conventional adenomas, the significant improvement to SSADR may be undetectable when assessing the improvement to all adenoma detection with HD colonoscopy. In this way, our results help to highlight a significant benefit of HD colonoscopy that may have been overlooked in prior studies of HD colonoscopy focused on overall ADR. This allows for stronger recommendations for the use of HD colonoscopy given that improved SSA detection is an unmet need in screening colonoscopy.

Raishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

We acknowledge some limitations to our study. A main limitation is the retrospective design of the study. In addition, while the longitudinal nature of the study permitted a relatively large number of colonoscopies to be included in our analysis, the four-year period allowed for changing skill level of endoscopists over time. Another limitation is that our study did not control for withdrawal time. In studies past, this has been one factor that has been demonstrated to significantly improve SSADR with maximum benefit at 9 min of withdrawal time[4,5]. Nevertheless, the withdrawal times of our endoscopists may have been optimized on average as the mean withdrawal time of academic gastroenterologists has been reported to be $9.1 \min[5,14]$. Another consideration arises from a lack of control for bowel preparation quality in our study. Although two prior studies that have evaluated the impact of bowel preparation on SSA detection found a nonsignificant impact of bowel preparation on SSADR, a 2016 prospective study reported significant decrease in SSADR with bowel preparation quality that is below high quality in a population of veterans with high adenoma prevalence, suggesting that our study's lack of exclusion of colonoscopies with suboptimal bowel preparation may have falsely lowered our SSADR results[4,15,16]. We also acknowledge discrepancies of eligible colonoscopy totals for the SSADR data collected directly for this study and ADR data collected from a preexisting study at our center, likely due to differences in the manual review of eligible colonoscopies during respective data compilations. COVID-19 also significantly impacted elective procedures in 2020, reducing the number of colonoscopies in the HD colonoscopy group.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our study suggests that high definition colonoscopy significantly improves sessile serrated adenoma detection in the screening of average risk patients. By improving the detection and removal of these lesions, adoption of high definition colonoscopy may reduce the significant premalignant burden of sessile serrated adenomas.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Sessile serrated adenomas (SSA) have become increasingly recognized as important premalignant lesions that are difficult to detect during colonoscopy due to similarity in appearance to surrounding colonic mucosa. Hypothesizing that higher resolution colonoscopy may improve SSA detection rates (SSADR), we performed a retrospective study to evaluate the impact of high definition (HD) colonoscopy compared to standard definition (SD) colonoscopy on SSADR during screening colonoscopy. To our knowledge, this study is the first to study the utility of HD colonoscopy for SSADR in average-risk patients. In the absence of a strong clinical guideline to obligate the use of HD colonoscopy, the benefit demonstrated to SSADR by HD colonoscopy in our study may help strengthen the evidence to recommend its use in all settings.

Research motivation

To our knowledge, there has been no study on the efficacy of HD colonoscopy vs SD colonoscopy on SSADR in average risk patients undergoing screening colonoscopy only. Furtheremore, the most recent position by the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy on the adoption of HD colonoscopy for overall adenoma detection in average risk patients is weak, citing inconsistent trial results, which may deter centers that currently use SD colonoscopy from adopting HD colonoscopy. Given the lack of data on the adoption rate of HD colonoscopy outside of tertiary care centers, proving the benefit of HD colonoscopy on the detection of premalignant SSAs, specifically, may help strengthen the evidence behind its use in all settings.

Research objectives

We performed a retrospective study to evaluate the impact of HD colonoscopy compared to SD colonoscopy on SSADR exclusively during screening colonoscopy. Our secondary analysis compared overall adenoma detection rates (ADR) with HD colonoscopy vs SD colonoscopy at our center. By demonstrating that high definition colonoscopy significantly improves sessile serrated adenoma detection in the screening of average risk patients, the adoption of high definition colonoscopy may be universally recommended to reduce the significant premalignant burden of sessile serrated adenomas.

Research methods

All colonoscopies performed at our tertiary medical center in the two years before and after the transition from SD colonoscopy to HD colonoscopy on June 2nd, 2018 were identified. For the primary SSADR analysis, each colonoscopy report and associated pathology report during the defined study



period were collected, from which patient demographics, colonoscopy date, colonoscopy indication, colonoscopy findings (polyp/Lesion presence and type), and endoscopist data were compiled. For the secondary analysis involving ADR, preexisting ADR data from our center with the same inclusion criteria during the same time period was used. The average age and the sex distribution of the SD colonoscopy group (June 1, 2016 – June 1, 2018) and the HD colonoscopy group (June 2, 2018 – June 2, 2020) were compared for demographic data, using only data from the SSADR analysis. The primary outcome measure were differences in individual endoscopist, overall, and mean SSA detection rate (SSADR) (defined as the proportion of eligible colonoscopies in which at least one SSA was identified) for the SD and HD colonoscopy periods. The secondary outcome measure was differences in individual endoscopist, overall, and mean overall adenoma detection rate (defined as the proportion of eligible colonoscopies in which at least one adenoma of any type was identified) for the SD and HD colonoscopy periods.

Research results

There was no significant difference in average age or sex distribution between the SD and HD groups. The mean SSADRs with SD colonoscopy and HD colonoscopy were 2.73% and 5.04%, respectively, yielding a statistically significant improvement of 2.30% (P = 0.00028). Comparison of the overall SSADRs also showed a statistically significant improvement from 3.43% with SD colonoscopy to 5.96% with HD colonoscopy (\triangle 2.53%, *P* = 0.00849). On the individual level, three endoscopists experienced statistically significant benefit with HD colonoscopy (+5.74%, P = 0.0056, +4.50%, P = 0.0278, +4.84%, P = 0.0278, +4.84\%, +4.84%, P = 0.0278, +4.84\% 0.03486). Preexisting ADR data was only available for nine of the eleven endoscopists. The mean ADRs with SD colonoscopy and HD colonoscopy were 27.06% and 37.77%, respectively, yielding a significant improvement of 10.72% (P = 0.01522). Comparison of the overall ADRs also showed a significant improvement with HD colonoscopy (\triangle 10.98%, *P* < 0.00001). Most of the endoscopists demonstrated individual increases in ADR with HD colonoscopy. Five of these endoscopists saw significant benefit.

Research conclusions

To our knowledge, this study is the first to show the utility of HD colonoscopy for SSADR in averagerisk patients, thereby demonstrating it as an important tool to improve the detection and removal of these premalignant lesions during routine colorectal cancer screening. Furthermore, in the absence of a strong clinical guideline to obligate the use of HD colonoscopy, the benefit demonstrated to SSADR by HD colonoscopy in our study may help strengthen the evidence to recommend its use in all settings.

Research perspectives

Future research endeavors should include randomized control trials to assess the efficacy of HD vs SD colonoscopy in average-risk patients undergoing screening colonoscopy only.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Sehgal A, Aggarwal S, Mandaliya R, Loughney TM, and Mattar MC designed the research study; Sehgal A and Aggarwal S performed the research; Sehgal A collected and analyzed the data; Sehgal A and Aggarwal S wrote the manuscript; All authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: As our retrospective study qualified as a quality improvement project, our institution did not require IRB approval for our study.

Informed consent statement: As our study was a quality-improvement study with retrospective chart review, informed consent was not necessary at our institution. Any and all details that might disclose the identity of the subjects included in our study were omitted.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflict of interests that are related to the work submitted for consideration of publication.

Data sharing statement: Dataset available from the corresponding author at as4426@georgetown.edu. Consent was not obtained but the presented data are anonymized and risk of identification is low.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Abhinav Sehgal 0000-0001-7410-8768; Soorya Aggarwal 0000-0003-0990-632X; Rohan Mandaliya 0000-0002-0749-9022; Thomas Loughney 0000-0002-8691-2072; Mark C Mattar 0000-0002-9339-1607.

S-Editor: Gong ZM L-Editor: A P-Editor: Gong ZM

REFERENCES

- East JE, Atkin WS, Bateman AC, Clark SK, Dolwani S, Ket SN, Leedham SJ, Phull PS, Rutter MD, Shepherd NA, Tomlinson I, Rees CJ. British Society of Gastroenterology position statement on serrated polyps in the colon and rectum. *Gut* 2017; 66: 1181-1196 [PMID: 28450390 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314005]
- 2 Crockett SD, Nagtegaal ID. Terminology, Molecular Features, Epidemiology, and Management of Serrated Colorectal Neoplasia. *Gastroenterology* 2019; 157: 949-966.e4 [PMID: 31323292 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.06.041]
- 3 Kahi CJ, Li X, Eckert GJ, Rex DK. High colonoscopic prevalence of proximal colon serrated polyps in average-risk men and women. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2012; **75**: 515-520 [PMID: 22018551 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.08.021]
- 4 de Wijkerslooth TR, Stoop EM, Bossuyt PM, Tytgat KM, Dees J, Mathus-Vliegen EM, Kuipers EJ, Fockens P, van Leerdam ME, Dekker E. Differences in proximal serrated polyp detection among endoscopists are associated with variability in withdrawal time. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2013; 77: 617-623 [PMID: 23321338 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.10.018]
- 5 Butterly L, Robinson CM, Anderson JC, Weiss JE, Goodrich M, Onega TL, Amos CI, Beach ML. Serrated and adenomatous polyp detection increases with longer withdrawal time: results from the New Hampshire Colonoscopy Registry. Am J Gastroenterol 2014; 109: 417-426 [PMID: 24394752 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.442]
- 6 Pohl J, Schneider A, Vogell H, Mayer G, Kaiser G, Ell C. Pancolonic chromoendoscopy with indigo carmine versus standard colonoscopy for detection of neoplastic lesions: a randomised two-centre trial. *Gut* 2011; 60: 485-490 [PMID: 21159889 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.229534]
- 7 Tribonias G, Theodoropoulou A, Stylianou K, Giotis I, Mpitouli A, Moschovis D, Komeda Y, Manola ME, Paspatis G, Tzouvala M. Irrigating Acetic Acid Solution During Colonoscopy for the Detection of Sessile Serrated Neoplasia: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Dig Dis Sci* 2021 [PMID: 33515378 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-021-06858-x]
- 8 Bisschops R, East JE, Hassan C, Hazewinkel Y, Kamiński MF, Neumann H, Pellisé M, Antonelli G, Bustamante Balen M, Coron E, Cortas G, Iacucci M, Yuichi M, Longcroft-Wheaton G, Mouzyka S, Pilonis N, Puig I, van Hooft JE, Dekker E. Advanced imaging for detection and differentiation of colorectal neoplasia: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline - Update 2019. *Endoscopy* 2019; **51**: 1155-1179 [PMID: 31711241 DOI: 10.1055/a-1031-7657]
- 9 Bisschops R, East JE, Hassan C, Hazewinkel Y, Kamiński MF, Neumann H, Pellisé M, Antonelli G, Bustamante Balen M, Coron E, Cortas G, Iacucci M, Yuichi M, Longcroft-Wheaton G, Mouzyka S, Pilonis N, Puig I, van Hooft JE, Dekker E. Correction: Advanced imaging for detection and differentiation of colorectal neoplasia: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline - Update 2019. *Endoscopy* 2019; **51**: C6 [PMID: 31853914 DOI: 10.1055/a-1074-5788]
- 10 Roelandt P, Demedts I, Willekens H, Bessissow T, Braeye L, Coremans G, Cuyle PJ, Ferrante M, Gevers AM, Hiele M, Osselaer M, Tack J, Tejpar S, Ulenaers M, Van Assche G, Van Cutsem E, Van Gool S, Vannoote J, Vermeire S, Bisschops R. Impact of endoscopy system, high definition, and virtual chromoendoscopy in daily routine colonoscopy: a randomized trial. *Endoscopy* 2019; **51**: 237-243 [PMID: 30646403 DOI: 10.1055/a-0755-7471]
- 11 Anderson JC, Butterly LF, Weiss JE, Robinson CM. Providing data for serrated polyp detection rate benchmarks: an analysis of the New Hampshire Colonoscopy Registry. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2017; 85: 1188-1194 [PMID: 28153571 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.01.020]
- 12 East JE, Stavrindis M, Thomas-Gibson S, Guenther T, Tekkis PP, Saunders BP. A comparative study of standard vs. high definition colonoscopy for adenoma and hyperplastic polyp detection with optimized withdrawal technique. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2008; 28: 768-776 [PMID: 18715401 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2008.03789.x]
- 13 Waldmann E, Britto-Arias M, Gessl I, Heinze G, Salzl P, Sallinger D, Trauner M, Weiss W, Ferlitsch A, Ferlitsch M. Endoscopists with low adenoma detection rates benefit from high-definition endoscopy. *Surg Endosc* 2015; 29: 466-473 [PMID: 25005016 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3688-2]
- 14 Mandaliya R, Baig K, Barnhill M, Murugesan V, Som A, Mohammed U, Jhaveri K, Vangimalla SS, Raymond A, Tran J, Hasan L, Lewis JH, Cho W. Significant Variation in the Detection Rates of Proximal Serrated Polyps Among Academic Gastroenterologists, Community Gastroenterologists, and Colorectal Surgeons in a Single Tertiary Care Center. *Dig Dis Sci* 2019; 64: 2614-2621 [PMID: 31152331 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05664-w]
- 15 Anderson JC, Butterly LF, Robinson CM, Goodrich M, Weiss JE. Impact of fair bowel preparation quality on adenoma and serrated polyp detection: data from the New Hampshire colonoscopy registry by using a standardized preparationquality rating. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2014; 80: 463-470 [PMID: 24818550 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.03.021]
- 16 Clark BT, Laine L. High-quality Bowel Preparation Is Required for Detection of Sessile Serrated Polyps. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 1155-1162 [PMID: 27060426 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.03.044]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E WÜ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 April 16; 14(4): 235-249

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.235

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study Endoscopic resection of superficial bowel neoplasia: The unmet needs in the Egyptian practice

Mohamed H Emara, Mariam Zaghloul, Haidi Karam-Allah Ramadan, Salem Youssef Mohamed, Mohammed Tag-Adeen, Ahmed Alzamzamy, Mohamed Alboraie, Ahmad Madkour, Ahmed Youssef Altonbary, Tarik I Zaher, Ahmed Abo Elhassan, Nermeen Abdeen, Mohammed Hussien Ahmed

Mohamed H Emara, Mariam Zaghloul, Mohammed Hussien Ahmed, Department of Hepatology, Gastroenterology and Infectious Diseases, Kafrelsheikh University, Kafr Elshiekh 33516, Egypt
Haidi Karam-Allah Ramadan, Department of Tropical Medicine and Gastroenterology, Assiut University, Assiut 71515, Egypt
Salem Youssef Mohamed , Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Gastroenterology and Hepatology Unit, Zagazig University, Zagazig 44519, Egypt
Mohammed Tag-Adeen, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Department of Internal Medicine, South Valley University, Qena Faculty of Medicine, Qena 83523, Egypt
Ahmed Alzamzamy, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Maadi Armed Forces Medical Complex, Military Medical Academy, Cairo 11841, Egypt
Mohamed Alboraie, Department of Internal Medicine, Al-Azhar University, Cairo11884, Egypt
Ahmad Madkour, Department of Endemic Medicine, Helwan University, Cairo 11795, Egypt
Ahmed Youssef Altonbary, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Mansoura University, Mansoura 35516, Egypt
Tarik I Zaher, Department of Tropical Medicine, Zagazig University, Zagazig 44519, Egypt
Ahmed Abo Elhassan, Department of Tropical Medicine, Suez Canal University, Ismailia 41522, Egypt
Nermeen Abdeen, Department of Tropical Medicine, Alexandria University, Alexandria 21526, Egypt
Corresponding author: Mohamed H Emara, MD, Professor, Department of Hepatology, Gastroenterology and Infectious Diseases, Kafrelsheikh University, Algeish, Kafr Elshiekh 33516, Egypt. emara_20007@yahoo.com

Abstract BACKGROUND



Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Management of superficial bowel neoplasia (SBN) in early stages is associated with better outcomes. The last few decades experienced a paradigm shift in the management of SBN with the introduction of advanced endoscopic resection techniques (ERTs). However, there are no clear data about the aspects of ERTs in Egypt despite the growing gastroenterology practice.

AIM

To investigate the knowledge, attitude, and practice of ERTs toward management of SBN among Egyptian practitioners and the suitability of the endoscopy units' infrastructures toward these techniques.

METHODS

An online 2-pages questionnaire was used. The first page comprised demographic data, and questions for all physicians, about the knowledge (11 questions) of and attitude (5 questions) toward ERTs as a therapeutic option for SBN. The second page investigated the practice of ERTs by endoscopists (6 questions) and the infrastructures of their endoscopy units (14 questions). The survey was disseminated through July 2021 and the data were collected in an excel sheet and later analyzed anonymously.

RESULTS

The complete responses were 833/2300 (36.2%). The majority of the participants were males (n =560, 67.2%), middle-aged (n = 366, 43.9%), consultants (n = 464, 55.7%), gastroenterologists (n = 64, 55.7%) 678, 81.4%), spending \geq 15 years in practice (*n* = 368, 44.2%), and were working in university hospitals (n = 569, 68.3%). The majority correctly identified the definition of SBN (88.4%) and the terms polypectomy, endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR), and endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) (92.1%, 90.2%, and 89.1% respectively). However, 26.9%, 43.2% and 49.5% did not recognize the clear indication of polypectomy, EMR, and ESD respectively. Although 68.1% of physicians are convinced about the ERTs for management of SBN; only 8.9% referred all candidate cases for ERTs. About 76.5% of endoscopists had formal training in the basic polypectomy techniques while formal training for EMR and ESD was encountered only in 31.9% and 7.2% respectively. About 71.6% and 88.4% of endoscopists did not perform EMR or ESD in the last one year. Consequently, the complication rate reported by endoscopists was limited to 18.1% (*n* = 103) of endoscopists. Only 25.8% of endoscopists feel confident in the management of ERTs-related complications and a half (49.9%) were not sure about their competency. Regarding the end-oscopy units' infrastructures, only 4.2% of the centers had their endoscopes 100% armed with optical enhancements and 54.4% considered their institutions ready for managing ERTs-related complications. Only 18.3% (n = 104) of endoscopists treated their complicated cases surgically because the most frequent ERTs-related complications were procedural bleeding (26.7%), and perforations (17%).

CONCLUSION

A significant deficiency was reported in the knowledge and attitude of Egyptian practitioners caring for patients with SBN toward ERTs. The lack of trained endoscopists in both EMR and ESD in part is due to unsuitable infrastructures of many endoscopy units.

Key Words: Endoscopic submucosal dissection; Endoscopic mucosal resection; Polypectomy; Superficial bowel neoplasia; Egypt

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: A paradigm shift in the management of superficial bowel neoplasia had been observed over the last few decades with the introduction of new endoscopic resection techniques and the advancements reported in the endoscopes and accessories. These advanced endoscopic resection techniques especially endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) and endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) necessitates the insertion of knowledge and improvement of the practice attitude of the practitioners before delivering education and training programs to skilled endoscopists. The current study investigated these aspects among Egyptian practitioners and it revealed a significant deficiency in the knowledge and attitude with lack of trained endoscopists in both EMR and ESD in part is due to unsuitable infrastructures of many endoscopy units.

Zaisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Citation: Emara MH, Zaghloul M, Ramadan HKA, Mohamed SY, Tag-Adeen M, Alzamzamy A, Alboraie M, Madkour A, Altonbary AY, Zaher TI, Elhassan AA, Abdeen N, Ahmed MH. Endoscopic resection of superficial bowel neoplasia: The unmet needs in the Egyptian practice. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(4): 235-249 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i4/235.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.235

INTRODUCTION

The prevalence of bowel cancer is variable around the globe. Colon cancer ranks 3rd among all cancers while cancer stomach which has geographic predilection ranks 6th. Cancer colon ranks 2nd while cancer stomach ranks 4th regarding cancer-related death[1]. In Egypt there is no recent formal prevalence rate, however, early reports showed that colorectal cancer ranks 7th most common cancer among Egyptians [2].

Management of early bowel malignancy has been associated with better treatment outcomes; low morbidity and mortality. Over the last two decades, there was a paradigm shift in the management of early bowel malignancy [3,4]. Surgical resection had been the therapeutic option of choice. However, the major advancements in gastrointestinal (GIT) endoscopy evolved in the development of new endoscopic resection techniques (ERTs) as alternative curative options.

Across the literature, ERTs have been associated with better outcomes and improved quality of life in comparison to conventional surgical techniques[3,5]. Different ERTs are currently known and include the standard snare polypectomy techniques, endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR), and endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD). Each method had its indications, techniques, complications as well as training curve defined by many of the current practice guidelines[3,6,7].

In Egypt, there is a growing GIT endoscopy practice. Unfortunately, most of the institutions lack formal training programs for junior gastroenterologists. Consequently, no clear data are evident about the current practice of endoscopic resection techniques. We believe that investigating the current aspects of ERTs would alarm; currently and guide; in the near future, the practice as well as the training of advanced resection techniques among Egyptian practitioners. The current study aimed at investigating the knowledge, attitude, and practice of endoscopic resection techniques among Egyptian practitioners managing patients with SBN as well as the suitability of the infrastructures in the endoscopy units toward these techniques.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Questionnaire development

An online questionnaire was developed and designed only for Egyptian physicians caring for patients with SBN. Besides the demographic data (gender, age, career specialty, the main hospital of practice, etc.) in this questionnaire (Supplementary Material), four domains were investigated: (1) Knowledge about the cancerous process of the bowel and its management options, either from authorized websites as international guidelines or real experience (11 questions); (2) Attitude toward (5 questions) ERTs as an acceptable therapeutic option for management of SBN; (3) Practice of ERTs (6 questions); and (4) infrastructures of the national endoscopy units (manpower, endoscopes, accessories, policy, and procedures): One of the important determinants for performing ERTs are infrastructures of the endoscopy units (14 questions)

For all physicians (non-endoscopists and endoscopists), the knowledge about and attitude toward ERTs were assessed while endoscopists only were surveyed for their practice and the infrastructures of their endoscopy units

The questionnaire dissemination

The survey was disseminated through 3 main channels: First, through 2 WhatsApp groups for national gastroenterology physicians. Second, through emails of the national societies for gastroenterologists, internists, and surgeons. Third, through Facebook accounts of the relevant groups. The survey was disseminated through July 2021. A reminder announcement and emails were sent again one week before the closure of the survey. The responses were collected in an online platform (2 online pages; the first page focused on demographic data, knowledge, and attitude while the second page comprised data for endoscopists; evaluating the skills in practice and the infrastructures of their endoscopy units). The data were exported to an excel sheet and were analyzed later anonymously.

Participants

Egyptian physicians manage patients with gastroenterology problems (gastroenterologists, internists, and surgeons).


Sample size calculation

The primary objective of this study was to measure the knowledge, attitude, and practice among Egyptian physicians caring for patients with SBN. Consequently, we tried to reach as many physicians as we can without fixing a sample size, aiming that a large number of recruited physicians improve the reliability of the results.

Ethical considerations

In this survey form, all participants were informed about the volunteer role to participate. The data were analyzed anonymously and the data of participants were not disclosed. The institutional review board of Kafrelsheikh University approved the questionnaire (approval code MKSU code 36-9-21).

Statistical analysis

The data were collected and analyzed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS version 26.0) software (IBM SPSS Inc. Chicago, United States). There were no incomplete responses to be excluded from the analysis. The data were expressed as numbers and proportions.

RESULTS

Study participants

In this survey, about 2300 Egyptian physicians were invited. The complete responses were obtained from 833/2300 with a percentage of 36.2%. There were no missing responses from visitors to the first page of the questionnaire (the measure of knowledge and attitude among endoscopists and nonendoscopists) nor to the second page of the questionnaire (endoscopists). About two-third of the participants were males (560, 67.2%) and the majority were middle-aged between 36-45 years (n = 366, 43.9%), were consultants (n = 464, 55.7%), and were gastroenterologists (n = 678, 81.4%). The majority were experienced in practice; spending more than 15 years in practice (n = 368, 44.2%), and about twothird also were working in university hospitals (n = 569, 68.3%) (Table 1).

Although the respondents represented the 4 major regions of Egyptian practice (Cairo, Alexandria, Nile Delta, Upper Egypt), some regions were not represented in the responses *e.g.* the region of Sinai and Suez Canal. More details are shown in Supplementary Table 1.

Knowledge

Although the current survey demonstrated that 88.4% of the physicians correctly identified the SBN as a cancerous process of the bowel that is limited to the mucosa and submucosa, 34.3% and 36.9% of them missed the correct diagnostic (different endoscopic methods) and therapeutic (ERTs) maneuvers for SBN, respectively. These findings explain why 43.2% of the surveyed practitioners failed to describe the different therapeutic modalities for bowel cancer in general. More details about the correct and incorrect responses are shown in Table 2.

The majority of the surveyed physicians identified what is meant by polypectomy, EMR, and ESD correctly in 92.1%, 90.2%, and 89.1% respectively. However, a substantial proportion of them lacks the correct knowledge about the endoscopic treatment for mucosal lesions and the lack of recognition of the correct answer parallels the complexity of the maneuver. For polypectomy, 26.9% did not recognize that endoscopic treatment of pedunculated polyp is snare polypectomy, compared to 43.2% who did not correctly recognize EMR as the standard endoscopic resection technique for non-pedunculated lesions \leq 15 mm. Furthermore, the frequency rises to 49.5% when ESD was investigated as the endoscopic resection technique for non-pedunculated lesions \geq 20 mm. Consequently, 28.5% of the surveyed physicians did not recognize the spectrum of indications of ERTs to involve Barrett's high dysplasia, polyps, and SBN (Table 2).

Attitude

Early diagnosis of SBN necessitates picking up cases so early before even any manifestations develop; consequently, screening of average-risk population and/or surveillance of high-risk patients is necessary. However, the screening policy seems deficient in Egyptian practice. According to the personal attitude toward the SBN measured in the current questionnaire by 5 questions, only 15.1% of physicians refer all candidates of screening for endoscopic surveillance. Furthermore, 12.2% of the physicians did not refer the high-risk patients for endoscopic screening, the main bulk of practitioners (72.6%) invariably refer the candidates for screening (Table 3).

Although 68.1% of physicians are convinced about the ERTs as management for SBN; only 8.9% of them refer all candidate cases for ERTs which represents a sort of reluctance in the decision making. When SBN is suspected/confirmed endoscopically only 14.4% of practitioners refer their patients for surgical resection and surprisingly 17.6% did not refer them for surgical resection at all and the main bulk of the surveyed physicians (68%) prefer the patients to resection with variable frequencies (Table 3).



Table 1 Demographic characteristics of the surveyed physicians			
Variable	Frequency (<i>n</i> = 833)	Percent (%)	
Gender			
Male	560	67.2	
Female	273	32.8	
Age (yr)			
≤ 35	276	33.1	
36-45	366	43.9	
> 45	191	22.9	
Academic categories			
Consultants	464	55.7	
Residents	36	4.3	
Specialist	333	40.0	
Career specialty			
Gastroenterologist	678	81.4	
General medicine	121	14.5	
Surgery	34	4.1	
Years of practice (yr)			
< 5	145	17.4	
5-10	120	14.4	
10-15	200	24.0	
> 15	368	44.2	
Main hospital of practice			
Central	80	9.6	
General	111	13.3	
Teaching institution	73	8.8	
University	569	68.3	

It seems that the above-mentioned attitude toward endoscopic detection and endoscopic management of SBN is related to individual opinions and behavior because most of the institutions (62.2%) are lacking for panels discussing the management of SBN.

Practice

About two-third of the surveyed physicians were endoscopists (n = 570, 68.4%). More than two-third of the endoscopists had formal training in the basic polypectomy techniques (67.5%), while formal training focusing on the advanced ERTs namely EMR and ESD was encountered only in 31.9% and 7.2% respectively which represents a substantial deficiency in training for the advanced ERTs in the Egyptian community. Although most of the endoscopists (58.1%) are familiar with the Paris classification for reporting SBN, only 34.9% are popular with or using Kudo classification, and only 10.5% of endoscopists use other classification systems in reporting their lesions. About two-third (63.7%) were aware of the causes that increase the submucosal fibrosis which ultimately affect the success rates of advanced ERTs (Table 4).

Regarding the personal/individual skills (Table 5) for ERTs, a substantial number of the surveyed endoscopists (67.4%) did not excise polyps in the last year, although the cause is not clear this probably reflects the low prevalence of bowel neoplasia in the Egyptian community. This seems accepted because 71.6% did not perform EMR in the last year and 88.4% of the endoscopists did not perform ESDs in the last year. Consequently, it is accepted that the complication rate reported by endoscopists was limited to 18.1% (n = 103) of endoscopists. An alarm reported in the current survey is the competency in management of ERTs-related complications. Only 25.8% of endoscopists feel confident in the management of complications and nearly half of the surveyed endoscopists (49.9%) are not sure about their competency.

Table 2 Assessment of knowledge among the surveyed physicians			
Variable	Number	Percent	
What is superficial bowel neoplasia?			
True	736	88.4	
False	97	11.6	
Superficial bowel neoplasia can be diagnosed with?			
True	547	65.7	
False	286	34.3	
What is the best option for the treatment of bowel c	ancer in general?		
True	473	56.8	
False	360	43.2	
What is the best treatment for superficial bowel neo	plasia?		
True	526	63.1	
False	307	36.9	
What does polypectomy mean?			
True	767	92.1	
False	66	7.9	
What does EMR stand for?			
True	751	90.2	
False	82	9.8	
What does ESD stand for?			
True	742	89.1	
FalseE	91	10.9	
The best endoscopic treatment option for peduncula	ated polyps		
True	609	73.1	
False	224	26.9	
The best endoscopic treatment option for non-pedunculated lesions ≤ 15 mm in diameter			
True	473	56.8	
False	360	43.2	
The best endoscopic treatment option for non-pedunculated lesions ≥ 20 mm			
True	421	50.5	
False	412	49.5	
Endoscopic resection is a suitable treatment?			
True	596	71.5	
False	237	28.5	

Infrastructures of the national endoscopy units

One of the important determinants for performing ERTs is infrastructure of the endoscopy units, which was focused in the current survey (Table 6).

Manpower: About 70.2% (n = 400) of the surveyed endoscopists had ≥ 5 independent endoscopists in their units, which means a suitable number of endoscopists to deliver training in each unit. However, most of the nursing staff (52.1%) are not formally trained for advanced resection techniques.

Endoscopes and accessories: About 54.4% of the endoscopists see that the total number of endoscopes in their units is not sufficient to perform the daily endoscopic procedures including the ERTs. Furthermore, the endoscopes with optical enhancements (NBI, i-SCN, FICE) are lacking in 23.7% of

Baisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Attitude of the surveyed physicians towards superficial bowel neoplasia			
Question (%)	Frequency	Percent	
How frequently do you refer your patients for endoscopie	c screening of superficial bowel cancer in high-risk	groups? (% of the high-risk patients you see)	
0	102	12.2	
25	386	46.3	
50	116	13.9	
75	103	12.4	
100	126	15.1	
How convinced you are with endoscopic treatment of sup	perficial bowel cancer?		
Convinced	567	68.1	
I don't Know	175	21	
Not convinced at all	91	10.9	
How frequently do you refer a patient with endoscopic features of superficial bowel cancer for endoscopic resection? (% of the patients you see)			
0	235	28.2	
25	301	36.1	
50	115	13.8	
75	108	13	
100	74	8.9	
How frequently do you refer a patient with endoscopic fe	atures of superficial bowel cancer for surgical man	agement? (% of the patients you see)	
0	147	17.6	
25	290	34.8	
50	212	25.5	
75	64	7.7	
100	120	14.4	
In your institution do you have a panel to discuss the treatment options for superficial bowel neoplasia?			
No	518	62.2	
Yes	315	37.8	

endoscopy theaters, and 42.5% had \leq 25% of the endoscopes with optical enhancement which means a deficiency of magnification facility and diminished probability of accurate diagnosis while only 4.2% of the centers had their endoscopes 100% armed with optical enhancements. More than two-third of the centers had advanced diathermy units (68.2%), meanwhile, argon plasma coagulation and haemoclips available to enable resections and guard against adverse events were available in 89.3% and 86.1%, respectively. Again the probability of diagnosis seems defective if relied on chromoendoscopy because only 20.2% of endoscopists had in their units the dyes for chromoendoscopy and tattooing.

Procedure: Focusing on the procedures, most centers (80.7%) perform ERTs under anesthesiologist observation. Furthermore, 72.5% of endoscopists reported that a surgical back up team is available for management of complications and that is why 54.4% of them decided that their institutions are ready for managing complications following ERTs. Only 18.3% (n = 104) of endoscopists treated their complicated cases surgically, because the most frequent complication during ERTs was procedural bleeding (26.7%), and perforations were the second common complication (17%).

DISCUSSION

In fact, the last 2-3 decades experienced a paradigm shift in the endoscopic management of SBN in particular for the colonic lesions due to the advancements in magnification endoscopy (imaging), introduction of CO₂ insufflation and the advent of modern electrosurgical devices with adoption of new techniques mainly EMR and ESD. Both have been associated with improved patient oriented outcomes



Table 4 Basic endoscopic practice knowledge for endoscopic resection techniques among the surveyed endoscopists		
Question	Number (N = 570)	Percentage (%)
Are you trained formally on endoscopic polypectomy?		
No	134	23.5
Yes	436	76.5
Are you trained formally on EMR?		
No	388	68.1
Yes	182	31.9
Are you trained formally on ESD?		
No	528	92.6
Yes	42	7.4
Do you use Paris classification in reporting the lesions?		
No	239	41.9
Yes	331	58.1
Do you use Kudo classification in reporting the lesions?		
No	371	65.1
Yes	199	34.9
Do you use classifications other than Paris and Kudo in reporting the lesions?		
No	510	89.5
Yes	60	10.5
Which of the following practices increase sub-mucosal fibrosis and hence affect the succ	ess of advanced endoscopic resection	on techniques
All apply	363	63.7
Extensive biopsies	117	20.5
Partial snare polypectomy	24	4.2
Tattoo injection for marking immediately under or close by a lesion	66	11.6

EMR: Endoscopic mucosal resection; ESD: Endoscopic submucosal dissection.

with improved quality of life and that is why a growing interest in such techniques became rapidly a global era.

However, these advanced techniques are not widely available in all endoscopy units and need special advanced training. Furthermore, we believe that certain communities may lack the basic knowledge and practice attitude toward these techniques as the currently preferred management for early stages of bowel neoplasia in comparison to the surgical excision and this was the rationale to investigate the Egyptian practice about these high-quality ERTs. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first trial to estimate different aspects of ERTs in the Egyptian community.

In this study, the knowledge among the physicians managing patients with SBN was not sufficient, especially in the area of endoscopic diagnosis and the clear indications of each technique. Furthermore, there was also a deficiency in the knowledge of the spectrum of indications for ERTs, although the description of the proper diagnostic and management approach to SBN and description of such techniques and their indications are defined by many of the published practice guidelines[3,8].

According to the current survey, there was an obvious reluctant attitude at both institutional and individual levels. Most of the Egyptian institutions lack panels discussing the management of SBN. The individual reluctance is obvious not only in the endoscopic screening of high-risk patients and hence early recognition of SBN[9], but also clear in the lack of referring all candidate patients for ERTs although most of the physicians are convinced in ERTs.

In fact, the knowledge and attitude to ERTs have not -to the best of our knowledge- been investigated previously, yet did the current survey and we identified a reasonable deficiency in the knowledge and deviation of the attitude of the surveyed physicians. The barriers to knowledge and attitude vary and are not limited to; lack of sufficient time to access the educational materials[10], lack of funds[11], among others. We believe that delivering educational materials focusing on these techniques and supplying reports with documented efficacy of such techniques in the management of SBN with its



Table 5 Individual competency in endoscopic resection techniques among the surveyed endoscopists			
Question	Number (N = 570)	Percentage (%)	
How many polyps did you excised in the last year?			
0	384	67.4	
11-20	96	16.8	
21-30	30	5.3	
41-50	36	6.3	
Less than 10	12	2.1	
More than 50	12	2.1	
How many EMRs did you perform in the last year?			
0	408	71.6	
10-20	48	8.4	
20-30	12	2.1	
Less than 10	102	17.9	
How many ESDs did you perform in the last year?			
0	504	88.4	
10-20	12	2.1	
Less than 10	54	9.5	
How many complications from endoscopic resection techniques have you had in the last year (% of your total cases)?			
0	329	57.7	
0.25	91	16.0	
0.5	12	2.1	
I don't practice advanced endoscopic techniques	138	24.2	
How competent are you in managing the complications of endoscopic resection techniques?			
Competent	147	25.8	
I am not sure	284	49.8	
Non-competent	139	24.4	

EMR: Endoscopic mucosal resection; ESD: Endoscopic submucosal dissection.

impact on the quality of life among the patients would improve both the knowledge and attitude among the Egyptian practitioners. This was proved in previous reports in other practice topics, for example, the knowledge and attitude of students and healthcare professionals was effectively improved through the delivery of teaching materials through different means ranging from face-to-face learning seminars, lectures and curricula^[12], attending online curriculum^[13], sending regular SMS to the practitioners [14], disseminating leaflets and hand-outs[15], and allowing quick *e.g.* through mobile phones, access to online resources[16].

In the current study, the barriers to knowledge and attitude toward ERTs in the management of SBN were not investigated. However, some data from previous reports can be inferred. These barriers are not limited to lack of evidence with limited belief in the value of available tools[17], because 78.1% of physicians are convinced about ERTs, or to lack of effective collaboration and teamwork skills[17], which is a growing interest in our practice, but rather extend to lack of formal education programs, the reluctance of sticking to the application of the guidelines and probably also to lack of continuous clinical audits[18].

The door is then open for the national leaders in the field to deliver these educational materials in the local conferences and meetings that run in the country over the year. In addition, directors of the gastroenterology curricula are responsible to insert these data in the course syllabus to be an integral part of the topic rather than an advancement delivered only to the subgroup of experts performing endoscopy. This has been proved effective per reports from Asia that proved improvement in the knowledge of practitioners toward early diagnosis and management of SBN after delivering structured training programs[8].

Table 6 Parameters of the endoscopy units' infrastructures among the surveyed endoscopists			
%	Number (<i>n</i> = 570)	Percent	
How many independent endoscopists are in your unit?			
Less than 5	170	29.8	
5-10	164	28.8	
More than 10	236	41.4	
The nursing staff in your endoscopy unit are knowledgeable and trained of	on endoscopic resection techniques		
No	297	52.1	
Yes	273	47.9	
How sufficient is the number of endoscopes in your unit to perform all en	doscopy duties?		
I am not sure	36	6.3	
Not- Sufficient	310	54.4	
Sufficient	224	39.3	
How many endoscopes with optical enhancement (NBI- i-SCAN- FICE) are	e available in your unit (% of the total scopes	in your unit)	
0.00	135	23.7	
25.00	242	42.5	
50.00	126	22.1	
75.00	43	7.5	
100.00	24	4.2	
Dyes for chromoendoscopy are available in your unit			
No	455	79.8	
Yes	115	20.2	
Advanced Diathermy unit with different endoscopy modes is available in your unit			
No	181	31.8	
Yes	389	68.2	
APC is available in your unit			
No	61	10.7	
Yes	509	89.3	
Haemoclips are available in your unit			
No	79	13.9	
Yes	491	86.1	
In your endoscopy unit, the endoscopic resection techniques are operated	under anesthesiologist's observation		
No	110	19.3	
Yes	460	80.7	
The most commonly reported complications from endoscopic resection tech	chniques in your unit		
Delayed bleeding	24	4.2	
Perforations,	97	17.0	
Procedural bleeding	152	26.7	
Sedation or anesthesia-related	12	2.1	
We do not perform advanced endoscopic resection	285	50.0	
Your institution is ready for managing the complications of endoscopic res	section techniques?		
I am not sure	218	38.2	
No	42	7.4	



Yes	310	54.4	
The surgical backup team is usually ready to manage complications of your cases			
No	157	27.5	
Yes	413	72.5	
How many complicated cases following endoscopic resection treated under surgical repair in the last one year within your institution (% from complicated cases)			
0.00	430	75.4	
25.00	74	13.0	
50.00	30	5.3	

Per the current survey, a deficiency was reported not only in training for but also in performing ERTs, especially EMR and ESD. Furthermore, a small number of endoscopists are popular or using endoscopic classification systems and a reasonable number lack the competency in facing ERTs-related complications. The high-quality practice in ERTs relies on many pillars, the most important among it is training. Many endoscopic societies [3,19] formulated stepwise training curves for such procedures. It seems that an endoscopist should pass in the training curve from the basic polypectomy techniques to EMR and later to ESD in parallel with the advanced techniques. This could explain the results of the current survey. In an ascending frequency; polypectomy, EMR, and ESD were performed by Egyptian endoscopists at rates of 32.6%, 28.4%, and 11.6% respectively because this matches the complexity of each. Furthermore, the centers offering training for both EMR and ESD are very limited. However, the standard polypectomy is more popular, less technically demanding, and hence was the commonly practiced technique among the surveyed.

The delivery of high-quality resection techniques needs a recognized skill in delivering the resection and in managing the complications, especially the bleeding and perforation not only at an individual endoscopist level but rather very important at an institutional level. This emphasizes the importance of a teamwork management plan including basically an endoscopist, surgeon, anesthesiologist, and interventional radiologist. Favorably, there is a growing trend in the Egyptian practice toward teamwork activities for many GIT case scenarios including ERTs although in its early milestones.

The availability of skilled endoscopists is the stone cornerstone of performing ERTs. Their availability guarantees not only delivering a high-quality resection, but also a training platform to the possible trainees. Although, the current survey revealed recognized skills in the standard polypectomy, it did reveal a fair experience in EMR and very limited skilled endoscopists in ESD, and it also revealed a lack of competency in the management of ERTs-related complications. This should alarm the stakeholders for the urgent need to establish training centers and exchange experience with worldwide leaders in advanced endoscopy to train a new generation of Egyptian gastroenterologists in ERTs. In Egypt, we have a few endoscopy workshops that usually operate such cases both as hands-on training on models and live transmission of real cases but this seems non-sufficient solely in delivering the desired training, although it is important.

Although EMR was introduced before ESD, the experience in its application still needs training and assurance of competency. This ultimately grantee quality and improved patient outcomes. This needs to be inserted in post-graduate courses and continuing education settings[20].

One recently published report surveyed Korean endoscopists showed that both observation and performing ESD under direct supervision were the most important determinants of ESD training[21]. The authors reported also that, hands-on-courses were implemented by all the training centers. It is worth mentioning that in Korea at least 45 centers implement formal ESD practice and training in comparison to very few centers in Egypt. The problem of delivery of a formal training program for advanced resection techniques such as ESD has its own reasons that vary from the far East to the West and are not limited to trainees' background, differences in the type of the pathology seen, the availability of highly qualified mentors and training centers, availability of high-quality endoscopes among others[22]. Hence, it is expected to have a global shortage in training for ESD and not only in Egypt and Middle East countries.

The infrastructures (both in equipment, procedures, and skilled personnel) of endoscopy units nationwide need improvements. Most of the endoscopy centers are not equipped with enough scopes and specifically, the units lack advanced scopes with optical enhancements. The procedures with the availability of surgical backup teams look accepted, however, there was a shortage in the formal nurse training.

In the Egyptian community, tertiary referral centers (university hospitals, teaching institutions) are rather equipped than the general and central hospitals as per the data from the current survey. Consequently, these centers offer most of the national daycare service and training. However, focusing on EMR and ESD very few centers are currently delivering the service for real cases with a very limited number of trainees. Hence, we can deliver a very important message to the local health authorities for



the necessity to equip endoscopy units nationwide with the required equipment and establish multidisciplinary teams for managing cases of SBN and running formal training programs.

The plan is to deliver lectures in the meetings, conferences to insert the knowledge and improve the attitude among all physicians caring for patients with SBN. Later on, endoscopists can have a rising training curve that begins with hands-on courses[21], on ex vivo models[23-25] and in vivo on the animals^[25,26], then trainee needs to watch videos, attend live cases, observes and assist in cases and finally perform under direct supervision. Implementation of this step-up fashion of training will enable trainees to learn early and to have a great chance to had supervised techniques 27,28. Both have been associated with trainee satisfaction in previous studies^[21]. Although attendance of conferences, meetings, face to face theoretical courses, watching recorded videos, attending live cases demonstrations are essential to improve knowledge and attitude, performing these advanced techniques under direct supervision by experts seems the most important method of training and hence we encourage our local leaders to propose a teaching and training algorithms in certified centers that end with practice and performance of ERTs under direct supervision by experts. This, ultimately fill the missing gaps in Egyptian practice.

This study had some limitations. First, include use of non-gastroenterologists. In fact, evaluation of knowledge and attitude of non-gastroenterologists is very essential because they constitute an integral role of care and sometimes are the first relay in delivering the care for patients with SBN and that is why there was a generalization in the questions of the knowledge domain. Second, lack of coverage for some geographic areas in the country. We distributed the questionnaire aiming at covering the whole country but usually, the response rates from the online questionnaires are limited due to many reasons. Third, the is a non-inclusion of the private sector. Currently, the law is not allowing practicing endoscopy in private clinics. However, endoscopy still running in private hospitals although it is sometimes difficult to assess the private sector due to many reasons including but not limited to the heterogeneity of the working endoscopists. Fourth, we did not investigate the barriers to the deficiency in all aspects focused. These can be focused on future surveys.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, to the best of our knowledge, this is the first survey to focus ERTs status in Egypt and despite the limitations we have, this survey revealed a significant deficiency not only in the knowledge and attitude of Egyptian practitioners caring for patients with SBN toward ERTs, but it also spotted the light on the lack of trained endoscopists in both EMR and ESD in part due to unsuitable infrastructures of many endoscopy units around the country. These findings would enforce stakeholders for the urgent need to deliver educational and training programs focusing ERTs hand in hand with improving the infrastructures of the endoscopy units. Stakeholders of gastroenterology practice in Egypt are asked to improve all aspects of practice. They should focus on giving basic knowledge, improve the attitude of practitioners before giving the advanced training and supply the required infrastructures.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Stakeholders of gastroenterology practice in Egypt are asked to improve all aspects of practice. They should focus on giving basic knowledge, improve the attitude of practitioners before giving the advanced training and supply the required infrastructures. The barriers to the deficiency in all aspects of primary and secondary outcomes can be focused on in future surveys.

Research motivation

Our study concluded that lack of knowledge towards endoscopic resection techniques (ERTs), reluctant attitude, lack of well-trained endoscopists, and shortage of infrastructures are the main obstacles that hamper performing endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) and endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) on wider scale and on a routine basis in Egypt.

Research objectives

Complete responses were 833/2300. The majority correctly identified the definition of superficial bowel neoplasia (SBN), the terms polypectomy, EMR, and ESD (88.4%, 92.1%, 90.2%, and 89.1% respectively). However, 26.9%, 43.2%, and 49.5% did not recognize the clear indications of polypectomy, EMR, and ESD respectively. Although 68.1% are convinced about the ERTs; only 8.9% referred all candidate cases for ERTs. About 76.5% of endoscopists had formal training in the basic polypectomy techniques while formal training for EMR and ESD was encountered only in 31.9% and 7.2% respectively. About 71.6% and 88.4% of endoscopists did not perform EMR or ESD in the last year. Only 25.8% of endoscopists feel confident in the management of ERTs-related complications. Only 4.2% of the centers had their



endoscopes 100% armed with optical enhancements.

Research methods

This observational study began with the development of a questionnaire during May and June 2021, after agreement upon it an online 2-page questionnaire was developed and distributed through July 2021. The questionnaire was distributed through social media including WhatsApp and Facebook as well as emails from the national relevant scientific groups. The study focused on Egyptian physicians caring for patients with gastrointestinal health problems

Research results

The primary aim of our study was to assess the knowledge and attitude of Egyptian physicians caring patients with SBN toward the ERTs as potential curative methods. Furthermore, the practice of Egyptian endoscopists practicing ERTs was also investigated. The secondary endpoint was to assess the infrastructure of the endoscopy units regarding the manpower, scopes, and accessories, as well as policies within.

Research conclusions

In Egypt we have a growing endoscopy practice, however little is known about physician knowledge, attitude, and practice toward ERTs. Furthermore, the nationwide spread of endoscopy units needs to be explored as regards the suitability to run these advanced techniques.

Research perspectives

There is a global era in the management of SBN due to the introduction of advanced ERTs mainly EMR and ESD.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would thank all colleagues who answered the survey. Without their response, these important data were not completed

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Emara MH, Ahmed MH, Mohamed SY, Ramadan HKA, Alboraie M, and Zaghloul M proposed the concept; Emara MH, Ahmed MH, Mohamed SY, Ramadan HKA, Alboraie M, Zaghloul M, Altonbary AY, Madkour A, Zaher TI, Abdeen N, Abo Elhassan A, Tag-Adeen M, A Alzamzamy proposed the questionnaire and revised it; Zaghloul M performed statistical analysis; Emara MH, Ahmed MH, Mohamed SY, Ramadan HKA, Alboraie M, Zaghloul M, and Tag-Adeen M wrote the draft; all authors revised the article, read the final manuscript and all approved it; all authors performed web search, aid in questionnaire distribution.

Institutional review board statement: The institutional review board of Kafrelsheikh University approved the questionnaire (approval code MKSU code 36-9-21).

Informed consent statement: In this survey form all participants were informed about the volunteer role to participate.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare that they did not have any conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: Technical appendix, statistical code, and dataset available from the corresponding author at [emara_20007@yahoo.com].

STROBE statement: All the authors have read the STROBE Statement - checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement - checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Egypt

ORCID number: Mohamed H Emara 0000-0002-1504-7851; Mariam Zaghloul 0000-0002-4244-5396; Haidi Karam-Allah Ramadan 0000-0003-0627-3985; Salem Youssef Mohamed 0000-0003-2917-4293; Mohammed Tag-Adeen 0000-0001-9813-



3191; Ahmed Alzamzamy 0000-0002-3817-5370; Mohamed Alboraie 0000-0002-8490-9822; Ahmad Madkour 0000-0001-8416-6013; Ahmed Youssef Altonbary 0000-0001-8850-9829; Tarik I Zaher 0000-0002 -3846-0032; Ahmed Abo Elhassan 0000-0003-2282-9891; Nermeen Abdeen 0000-0003-3272-4233; Mohammed Hussien Ahmed 0000-0003-1761-3527.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: WEO Emerging Stars; Egyptian Association for Research and Training in Hepatogastroenterology.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Ferlay J, Ervik M, Lam F, Colombet M, Mery L, Piñeros M, Znaor A, Soerjomataram I, Bray F. Global Cancer Observatory: Cancer Today. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2020, accessed February 2021. Available from: https://gco.jarc.fr/today
- Ibrahim AS, Khaled HM, Mikhail NN, Baraka H, Kamel H. Cancer incidence in egypt: results of the national populationbased cancer registry program. J Cancer Epidemiol 2014; 2014: 437971 [PMID: 25328522 DOI: 10.1155/2014/437971]
- 3 Kaltenbach T, Anderson JC, Burke CA, Dominitz JA, Gupta S, Lieberman D, Robertson DJ, Shaukat A, Syngal S, Rex DK. Endoscopic Removal of Colorectal Lesions-Recommendations by the US Multi-Society Task Force on Colorectal Cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 486-519 [PMID: 32067745 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.01.029]
- Ribeiro MS, Wallace MB. Endoscopic Treatment of Early Cancer of the Colon. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2015; 11: 4 445-452 [PMID: 27118940]
- Xu JF, Yang L, Jin P, Sheng JQ. Endoscopic Approach for Superficial Colorectal Neoplasms. Gastrointest Tumors 2016; 5 3: 69-80 [PMID: 27904859 DOI: 10.1159/000447128.]
- Pimentel-Nunes P, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Ponchon T, Repici A, Vieth M, De Ceglie A, Amato A, Berr F, Bhandari P, Bialek A, 6 Conio M, Haringsma J, Langner C, Meisner S, Messmann H, Morino M, Neuhaus H, Piessevaux H, Rugge M, Saunders BP, Robaszkiewicz M, Seewald S, Kashin S, Dumonceau JM, Hassan C, Deprez PH. Endoscopic submucosal dissection: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 829-854 [PMID: 26317585 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392882]
- Ferlitsch M, Moss A, Hassan C, Bhandari P, Dumonceau JM, Paspatis G, Jover R, Langner C, Bronzwaer M, Nalankilli K, 7 Fockens P, Hazzan R, Gralnek IM, Gschwantler M, Waldmann E, Jeschek P, Penz D, Heresbach D, Moons L, Lemmers A, Paraskeva K, Pohl J, Ponchon T, Regula J, Repici A, Rutter MD, Burgess NG, Bourke MJ. Colorectal polypectomy and endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 270-297 [PMID: 28212588 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-102569]
- 8 Chiu PW, Sano Y, Uedo N, Singh R, Ng EKW, Aang TL, Chiu HM, Ho SH, Banerjee R, Tanaka S, Li XB, Yao F, Lau JYW, Yao K. Utility of a standardized training program for endoscopic diagnosis of early gastrointestinal neoplasia. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E452-E458 [PMID: 30931377 DOI: 10.1055/a-0854-3525]
- Triantafillidis JK, Vagianos C, Gikas A, Korontzi M, Papalois A. Screening for colorectal cancer: the role of the primary care physician. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 29: e1-e7 [PMID: 27676092 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.00000000000759]
- 10 AlSardi M, AlAskar D, Alsahafi M, AlAmeel T, Al Sulais E. Barriers to research productivity among gastroenterologists and hepatologists in Saudi Arabia. Saudi J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 73-78 [PMID: 33154205 DOI: 10.4103/sjg.SJG_332_20]
- 11 Pallamparthy S, Basavareddy A. Knowledge, attitude, practice, and barriers toward research among medical students: A cross-sectional questionnaire-based survey. Perspect Clin Res 2019; 10: 73-78 [PMID: 31008073 DOI: 10.4103/picr.PICR_1_18]
- 12 Al Mansour MA, Al-Bedah AM, AlRukban MO, Elsubai IS, Mohamed EY, El Olemy AT, Khalil AA, Khalil MK, Alqaed MS. Almudaiheem A. Mahmoud WS. Medani KA. Oureshi NA. Medical students' knowledge, attitude, and practice of complementary and alternative medicine: a pre-and post-exposure survey in Majmaah University, Saudi Arabia. Adv Med Educ Pract 2015; 6: 407-420 [PMID: 26082671 DOI: 10.2147/AMEP.S82306]
- Kalet AL, Mukherjee D, Felix K, Steinberg SE, Nachbar M, Lee A, Changrani J, Gany F. Can a web-based curriculum 13 improve students' knowledge of, and attitudes about, the interpreted medical interview? J Gen Intern Med 2005; 20: 929-934 [PMID: 16191140 DOI: 10.1111/j.1525-1497.2005.0193.x]
- Opadeyi AO, Fourrier-Réglat A, Isah AO. Educational intervention to improve the knowledge, attitude and practice of 14 healthcare professionals regarding pharmacovigilance in South-South Nigeria. Ther Adv Drug Saf 2019; 10: 2042098618816279 [PMID: 30719280 DOI: 10.1177/2042098618816279]
- Jha N, Bajracharya O, Shankar PR. Knowledge, attitude and practice towards medicines among school teachers in Lalitpur district, Nepal before and after an educational intervention. BMC Public Health 2013; 13: 652 [PMID: 23849402 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-652
- 16 Zanaridah MN, Norhayati MN, Rosnani Z. Knowledge, attitude and practice of evidence-based medicine among primary care practitioners in Malaysia: a cross-sectional study. BMJ Open 2021; 11: e044372 [PMID: 34078635 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-044372]
- Hayes SM, Murray S, Dupuis M, Dawes M, Hawes IA, Barkun AN. Barriers to the implementation of practice guidelines 17 in managing patients with nonvariceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A qualitative approach. Can J Gastroenterol 2010; 24: 289-296 [PMID: 20485702 DOI: 10.1155/2010/878135]
- Fischer F, Lange K, Klose K, Greiner W, Kraemer A. Barriers and Strategies in Guideline Implementation-A Scoping 18



Review. Healthcare (Basel) 2016; 4 [PMID: 27417624 DOI: 10.3390/healthcare4030036]

- 19 ASGE Training Committee, Aihara H, Kushnir V, Anand GS, Cassani L, Chahal P, Dacha S, Duloy A, Ghassemi S, Huang C, Kowalski TE, Qayed E, Sheth SG, Simons-Linares CR, Taylor JR, Umar SB, Vela SAF, Walsh CM, Williams RL, Wagh MS. Core curriculum for endoscopic mucosal resection. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 293-296 [PMID: 32843191 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.06.053]
- 20 Strand DS, Wang AY. (2020) Training and Competency in Endoscopic Resection. In: Wagh M., Wani S. (eds) Gastrointestinal Interventional Endoscopy. Springer, Cham [DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-21695-5_11]
- Lee JG, Park CH, Chung H, Park JC, Kim DH, Lee BI, Byeon JS, Jung HY. Current status and trend in training for 21 endoscopic submucosal dissection: A nationwide survey in Korea. PLoS One 2020; 15: e0232691 [PMID: 32384112 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0232691]
- 22 Coman RM, Gotoda T, Draganov PV. Training in endoscopic submucosal dissection. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 5: 369-378 [PMID: 23951392 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v5.i8.369]
- Hon SS, Ng SS, Lee JF, Li JC, Lo AW. In vitro porcine training model for colonic endoscopic submucosal dissection: an 23 inexpensive and safe way to acquire a complex endoscopic technique. Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 2439-2443 [PMID: 20333407 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-0982-5]
- 24 Tanaka S, Morita Y, Fujita T, Wakahara C, Ikeda A, Toyonaga T, Azuma T. Ex vivo pig training model for esophageal endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) for endoscopists with experience in gastric ESD. Surg Endosc 2012; 26: 1579-1586 [PMID: 22223113 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-2074-6]
- González N, Parra-Blanco A, Villa-Gómez M, Gamba A, Taullard A, Silveira A, Sanguinetti A, Olano C, Cohen H. Gastric 25 endoscopic submucosal dissection: from animal model to patient. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 8326-8334 [PMID: 24363524 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i45.8326]
- 26 Chapelle N, Musquer N, Métivier-Cesbron E, Luet D, Volteau C, Le Rhun M, Coron E. Efficacy of a three-day training course in endoscopic submucosal dissection using a live porcine model: a prospective evaluation. United European Gastroenterol J 2018; 6: 1410-1416 [PMID: 30386614 DOI: 10.1177/2050640618788694]
- 27 Deprez PH, Bergman JJ, Meisner S, Ponchon T, Repici A, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Haringsma J. Current practice with endoscopic submucosal dissection in Europe: position statement from a panel of experts. Endoscopy 2010; 42: 853-858 [PMID: 20623442 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1255563]
- 28 Schlachterman A, Yang D, Goddard A, Gotoda T, Draganov PV. Perspectives on endoscopic submucosal dissection training in the United States: a survey analysis. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E399-E409 [PMID: 29607391 DOI: 10.1055/s-0044-101452]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 250-353





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

GEWorld Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy WU

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 5 May 16, 2022

REVIEW

250 Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy and jejunostomy: Indications and techniques

Fugazza A, Capogreco A, Cappello A, Nicoletti R, Da Rio L, Galtieri PA, Maselli R, Carrara S, Pellegatta G, Spadaccini M, Vespa E, Colombo M, Khalaf K, Repici A, Anderloni A

267 Current updates and future directions in diagnosis and management of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms

Canakis A, Lee LS

MINIREVIEWS

- 291 Endobiliary biopsy Inchingolo R, Acquafredda F, Posa A, Nunes TF, Spiliopoulos S, Panzera F, Praticò CA
- 302 Lessons learned: Preventable misses and near-misses of endoscopic procedures

Turshudzhyan A, Rezaizadeh H, Tadros M

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

Recognition of esophagitis in endoscopic images using transfer learning 311

Caires Silveira E, Santos Corrêa CF, Madureira Silva L, Almeida Santos B, Mattos Pretti S, Freire de Melo F

320 Why is endosonography insufficient for residual diagnosis after neoadjuvant therapy for esophageal cancer? Solutions using muscle layer evaluation

Yonemoto S, Uesato M, Nakano A, Murakami K, Toyozumi T, Maruyama T, Suito H, Tamachi T, Kato M, Kainuma S, Matsusaka K, Matsubara H

CASE REPORT

335 Endoscopic ultrasonography drainage and debridement of an infected subcapsular hepatic hematoma: A case report

Doyon T, Maniere T, Désilets É

342 Intraoperative endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for traumatic pancreatic ductal injuries: Two case reports

Canakis A, Kesar V, Hudspath C, Kim RE, Scalea TM, Darwin P

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

351 Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A stitch on time saves nine

Gupta N, Gupta A



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 5 May 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Girolamo Geraci, MD, PhD, Associate Professor, Department of Surgical, Oncological and Oral Sciences (DiChirOnS), University Teaching Hospital AOUP "Paolo Giaccone", Palermo 90127, Italy. girolamo.geraci@unipa.it

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL World Journal of Costraintectinal Endoceatry	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
w ora fournal of Clastonnestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjghet.com/bpg/gennio/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
May 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π

F W U

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 250-266

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

REVIEW

Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy and jejunostomy: Indications and techniques

Alessandro Fugazza, Antonio Capogreco, Annalisa Cappello, Rosangela Nicoletti, Leonardo Da Rio, Piera Alessia Galtieri, Roberta Maselli, Silvia Carrara, Gaia Pellegatta, Marco Spadaccini, Edoardo Vespa, Matteo Colombo, Kareem Khalaf, Alessandro Repici, Andrea Anderloni

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Masaki S, Japan

Received: April 17, 2021 Peer-review started: April 17, 2021 First decision: July 27, 2021 Revised: August 3, 2021 Accepted: April 24, 2022 Article in press: April 24, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Alessandro Fugazza, Antonio Capogreco, Rosangela Nicoletti, Leonardo Da Rio, Piera Alessia Galtieri, Roberta Maselli, Silvia Carrara, Gaia Pellegatta, Marco Spadaccini, Edoardo Vespa, Matteo Colombo, Kareem Khalaf, Alessandro Repici, Andrea Anderloni, Division of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, Department of Gastroenterology, Humanitas Research Hospital -IRCCS, Rozzano 20089, Milan, Italy

Annalisa Cappello, Unit of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, AUSL Bologna Bellaria-Maggiore Hospital, Bologna 40121, Italy

Kareem Khalaf, Department of Biomedical Sciences, Humanitas University, Pieve Emanuele 20072, Milan, Italy

Corresponding author: Alessandro Fugazza, MD, Medical Assistant, Division of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, Department of Gastroenterology, Humanitas Research Hospital - IRCCS, Via Manzoni 56, Rozzano 20089, Milan, Italy. alessandro.fugazza@humanitas.it

Abstract

Nutritional support is essential in patients who have a limited capability to maintain their body weight. Therefore, oral feeding is the main approach for such patients. When physiological nutrition is not possible, positioning of a nasogastric, nasojejunal tube, or other percutaneous devices may be feasible alternatives. Creating a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) is a suitable option to be evaluated for patients that need nutritional support for more than 4 wk. Many diseases require nutritional support by PEG, with neurological, oncological, and catabolic diseases being the most common. PEG can be performed endoscopically by various techniques, radiologically or surgically, with different outcomes and related adverse events (AEs). Moreover, some patients that need a PEG placement are fragile and are unable to express their will or sign a written informed consent. These conditions highlight many ethical problems that become difficult to manage as treatment progresses. The aim of this manuscript is to review all current endoscopic techniques for percutaneous access, their indications, postprocedural follow-up, and AEs.

Key Words: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy; Enteral nutrition; Gastrostomy;



Percutaneous endoscopic jejunostomy; Indications and techniques

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) represents the first choice for long-term enteral nutrition support. The aim of this manuscript is to provide a comprehensive overview of PEG placement, including indications, contraindications, preprocedural clinical assessment, endoscopic techniques, adverse events, and postprocedural follow-up. Furthermore, endoscopic procedures for jejunal nutrition are also addressed. In consideration with the increasing frequency with which PEG placements are requested, this review may be a useful tool for clinical guidance both for endoscopists and physicians in different fields, with a particular focus on appropriateness of the indications and safety of this procedure.

Citation: Fugazza A, Capogreco A, Cappello A, Nicoletti R, Da Rio L, Galtieri PA, Maselli R, Carrara S, Pellegatta G, Spadaccini M, Vespa E, Colombo M, Khalaf K, Repici A, Anderloni A. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy and jejunostomy: Indications and techniques. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(5): 250-266 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/250.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250

INTRODUCTION

Nutritional support is essential in patients who have a limited capability to maintain their body weight with a normal diet. In best practice, oral feeding is the main approach to choose for these patients[1]. Many patients cannot consume food by mouth. In some cases, oral intake can even be dangerous for patients with neurological conditions or obstructive causes, although their gastrointestinal (GI) tract is functional[2]. In these cases, physicians can support alimentary intake by positioning a nasogastric or nasojejunal tube or creating a direct access into the stomach through a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG)[3]. This allows the maintenance of normal physiological activities of the GI tract in order to avoid alterations in the intestinal barrier functions and long-term complications related to intravenous nutritional support[4,5].

The choice between whether the feeding tubes are placed *via* oral route over a PEG needs to be evaluated case-by-case by a multidisciplinary team, considering there are multiple factors related to procedural indications, such as patient condition, clinical scenario, and risk of adverse events (AEs) for the patient. However, when the GI tract does not work properly, such as in cases of obstruction, intravenous nutritional support should be preferred.

Parenteral nutrition (PN) is a nutritional support therapy that is provided through the intravenous administration of nutrients such as glucose, electrolytes, amino acids, lipids, and vitamins. Moreover, PN can be associated with AEs and is poorly tolerated, especially in patients with heart failure, renal insufficiency, and diabetes mellitus[6]. A recent systematic review with meta-analysis based on oncologic patients reported no differences between enteral nutrition (EN) and PN with regards to nutritional outcomes, with a higher incidence of infections in the PN group [risk ratio = 1.09, 95% confidence interval: 1.01-1.18; P = 0.03[7]. For these reasons, the recent European Society for Clinical Nutrition and Metabolism guidelines recommended administering total PN only when patients are unable to reach their nutritional outcomes with oral nutrition or EN[6]. Although the benefit of percutaneous access for EN have been reported for a while, several controversies and major concerns still exist regarding these procedures and the related AEs. The aim of this manuscript is to review all current techniques for percutaneous access for EN, their indications, postprocedural follow-up, and AEs.

INDICATIONS

Nowadays, many diseases result in long-term reduction of caloric intake. For this reason, placement of a percutaneous endoscopic access is needed in order to improve nutritional conditions. Percutaneous endoscopic nutrition can be achieved by either a transgastric approach through PEG or a transjejunal approach, namely percutaneous endoscopic jejunostomy (PEJ).

Ever since the first endoscopic insertion of a gastrostomy[8], there has been a worldwide diffusion of these techniques and an increase in indications for this medical approach. A summary list of indications for PEG placement is reported in Table 1. However, nutritional support is often only necessary for a short period, such as less than 1 mo, in case of stroke with fast recovery, mild head trauma, acute



pancreatitis, post-head and neck surgery, post-upper GI surgery, and other temporary diseases. In these patients, a nasogastric tube is easier to insert and to manage directly at bedside. On the other hand, some patients need nutritional support for longer periods of time.

In the recently published European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guidelines regarding endoscopic management of enteral tubes in adult patients, it is recommended to consider EN by percutaneous access when nutritional support is needed for more than 4 wk on a case-by-case basis[3]. The 4-wk cut-off is arbitrary and has been chosen to avoid many AEs that are related to percutaneous access (e.g., infections). When indicated, the gastric route through a PEG is more desirable than the jejunal approach, due to its better tolerance, ease of procedure, and its possibility to be performed bedside[9]. In the case of altered anatomy, delayed gastric emptying, gastric outlet obstruction, duodenal obstruction, severe gastroesophageal reflux, or increased risk of aspiration pneumonia, PEJ must be considered[9].

Benign diseases

Neurological diseases often need nutritional support, especially in patients that cannot consume food orally due to neurological injury. Specifically, dementia is a common disease that needs EN. Patients with dementia often cannot or will not swallow. This condition mainly occurs later in the course of the disease when patients are in an advanced stage^[10] and when they cannot express their will^[11]. Currently, studies about EN in patients with dementia are scarce. A systematic review regarding patients with final stage dementia did not show differences between EN and no nutritional support in terms of survival, quality of life, nutritional status, function, behavior, or psychiatric symptoms[12]. For these reasons, the recently published European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guidelines recommend avoiding PEG placement in patients with advanced dementia, especially if they have a life expectancy of less than 4 wk[3].

Stroke is another common neurological cause of dysphagia, with an incidence of 23%-50% [13]. Some patients recover slowly or do not have the capability to consume food through the oral route, leading to a high risk of aspiration pneumonia and low nutritional intake. Motor neuron diseases often involve varying swallowing functions[14]. A recent cohort study on 957 patients (278 with PEG) affected by amyotrophic lateral sclerosis showed that PEG nutrition support improved overall survival expectancy (21 mo vs 15 mo, P < 0.001) [15]. Moreover, dysphagia can be present after head injury with neurological damage. A review focused on randomized controlled trials of nutrition in patients with head injury showed that survival expectancy and disability were improved by early PN or EN[16]. Patients with Parkinson's disease can develop motor alteration like dysphagia, and EN should be considered due to the increased risk of aspiration pneumonia and difficulties in oral intake[17].

There is poor evidence to support PEG placement in patients with other benign diseases such as cerebral palsy, anorexia, frailty, burn patients, and hypercatabolic diseases, even though each case must be evaluated individually. Furthermore, cases of PEG placement are reported in patients with benign esophageal strictures such as caustic stricture, Zenker diverticulum, post endoscopic therapy (endoscopic mucosal resection, endoscopic submucosal dissection, radiofrequency ablation), and achalasia[18,19].

Malignant diseases

Head and neck malignancies can lead to dysphagia in 35%-50% of cases[20]. The reported high-risk factors are hypopharyngeal localization, advanced neoplasia (T4), and combined chemoradiation. In these settings, the main indications for PEG are the onset of dysphagia, low nutritional intake, and loss of body weight[21]. A recent published study evaluated 130 patients with a head-neck tumor who underwent chemoradiotherapy. Of these, only 69 patients received a prophylactic PEG placement. The authors showed that prophylactic PEG improved nutritional parameters and unexpected hospitalization [22]. Esophageal cancer is another indication for EN if patients present symptoms of severe dysphagia and when palliation by placement of an endoscopic stent is not feasible[23]. In general, all oncological diseases that imply hypercatabolism that is not compensated by oral intake may require EN by nasogastric tube or PEG[3].

Other indications

Other indications of PEG that are not for nutritional purposes have also been described. An endoscopic gastrostomy may be placed in patients with gastric outlet obstruction or intestinal strictures that cannot be managed through the usual endoscopic approach, by placement of an endoscopic stent, or creating an endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided gastroentero-anastomoses [24-27]. These conditions can benefit from gastric decompression by PEG[28]. This technique aims to improve the patient's symptoms and reduce GI distension. Primarily, it can be connected to an aspirator to quickly relieve symptoms. Later, it can be connected to a drop bag to improve compliance. This also allows patients to eat small quantities of food in order to guarantee a better quality of life, although some poor nutritional benefits may remain.

In a recent systematic review with 1194 cases, 90% of technique success rate had been reported. However, it showed minor AEs (leak 6.7%; peristomal infections 5.1%; device malfunction 2.8%, and



Table 1 Indications for percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy placement		
Benign	Malignant	Pediatric
Neurological diseases and psychomotor retardation. Cerebrovascular disease. Motor neuron disease (amyotrophic lateral sclerosis). Multiple sclerosis. Parkinson's disease. Dementia. Psychomotor retardation. Reduced level of consciousness. Head injury. Intensive care patients. Prolonged coma. Burns. Short bowel syndromes (Crohn's disease). Facial surgery. Polytrauma. Benign esophageal strictures. Other causes of malnutrition (anorexia)	Cerebral tumor. Cancer with catabolic status. Head and neck cancer. Esophageal cancer. Gastric decompression	Cerebral palsy. Congenital anomaly (e.g., trachea esophageal fistula). Cystic fibrosis. Short bowel syndrome

Table 2 Contraindications to percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy placement

Relative	Absolute
Peptic ulcer bleeding with high risk of rebleeding. Ascites. Ventriculoperitoneal shunts. Abdominal scars. Large intrathoracic hiatal hernia	Coagulation disorders (INR > 1.5, PTT > 50 s). Platelet count < 50000 mm ³ . Sign of sepsis. Peritonitis. Peritoneal carcinomatosis. Lack of a safe tract for percutaneous insertion. History of total gastrectomy

INR: International normalized ratio; PTT: Partial thromboplastin time.

dislodgement 2.1%) in 19.8% of patients and major AEs (2 deaths for sepsis and bleeding) in 1.9% of patients[29]. Moreover, Baron et al[30] described the use of a surgical gastrostomy (SG) as access for a duodenoscope in order to perform an endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography[30]. This technique can be used effectively in patients with biliary diseases and previous bariatric Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery[31].

A percutaneous intragastric trocar was designed to serve as a trocar for the endoscopist's introduction of rigid laparoscopic instruments in order to better aid endoscopic therapeutic procedures. This device was placed following PEG placement and was successfully used in pigs to perform endoscopic submucosal dissection, full-thickness resections, and intragastric stapling[32]. The PEG could also be used as an access route to perform combined antegrade and retrograde dilations in esophageal strictures that cause complete obstruction and are difficult to dilate with standard endoscopic techniques[18,33,34].

Pediatric indications

PEG is also indicated in the pediatric setting when there is a low nutritional intake, malabsorption, and dysphagia that leads to malnutrition^[35]. This procedure is considered safe in a pediatric population weighing less than 6 kg, with complex neurologic disability, congenital heart disease, cancer, or other complex medical comorbidities[36]. Down syndrome is regarded as an indication for PEG placement in the pediatric setting when there is poor nutritional intake[37]. Likewise, cerebral palsy may represent an indication for EN, but substantial evidence to support this indication is scarce[3]. Other indications for PEG placement are congenital malformations, such as congenital heart failure, which can lead to chronic malnutrition[38]. In a pediatric oncological setting, PEG placement results in improvement of body weight, malnutrition, and oncological outcome[39,40].

PRE-EVALUATION AND CONTRAINDICATIONS TO PEG PLACEMENT

All patients must be evaluated carefully prior to undergoing a PEG. A complete visit with medical history, physical examination, and current therapy must be completed [41]. Observational studies showed that a multidisciplinary team can select patients that are suitable for PEG placement[42]. Indeed, a gastroenterologist, a PEG specialist nurse, a dietician, and a speech and language therapist must evaluate the situation on a case-by-case basis. The time of observation of the patient by the nutritional team could require up to 7 d prior to deciding whether the procedure is appropriate or not. This period, defined as the "cooling-off period," is reported as a high-risk phase, where 43% of patients pass away. For this reason, waiting a week could avoid inappropriate procedures in patients with a short life expectancy^[43]. However, there are some conditions that represent relative or absolute contraindications for PEG placement. The most common are reported in Table 2.

Recent peptic ulcer bleeding with high risk of rebleeding and hemodynamic and respiratory instability are considered relative contraindications[44]. There are also controversial studies about PEG placement in patients with ascites. In a retrospective study of 29 patients with advanced cirrhosis, Baltz et al[45] reported high mortality in patients with ascites who underwent PEG placement. Another case control study evaluated 583 cirrhotic patients, 107 of whom had ascites. It showed no difference in terms of mortality, infections, and bleeding after PEG insertion[46].



Furthermore, particular attention must be paid in patients with ventriculoperitoneal shunts (VPS). In a systematic review, a high incidence of infections and PEG malfunctions were reported (12% and 4%, respectively) in these patients [47]. VPS infections are more frequently reported in cases of PEG placement before the shunt procedure (21.8%) or when a simultaneous PEG and VPS placement were performed (50.0%). For these reasons, the authors of this study suggest performing PEG placement 7-10 d after the VPS. Since many patients that require gastrostomy placement suffer from chronic constipation, which can predispose the transverse colon to move in front of the anterior gastric wall, enemas or a macrogol solution through a nasogastric tube should be given to decompress the colon and reduce the risk of colonic interposition during the endoscopic procedure (Figure 1).

Moreover, anatomical alterations of the abdominal wall (e.g., ostomy, scars, and adhesions) can make PEG insertion difficult. When these conditions are present, PEG placement must be carried out at least 2 cm away from the scar[44]. PEG placement should not be performed in cases of fever, abdominal wall infection, or other signs of sepsis in order to reduce the risk of PEG site infection.

Additionally, PEG placement is considered a high bleeding risk procedure[3,48]. Preprocedural blood tests, with platelet count and coagulation tests, should be done. Indeed, a platelet count < 50000 mm³ and an international normalized ratio > 1.5 are considered contraindications for PEG placement[48].

Moreover, home antiplatelet and anticoagulant therapy should be evaluated, as all patients are stratified in high or low thrombotic risk. Patients with low thrombotic risk who take antiplatelet (anti-P2Y12) should discontinue the medication 5 d prior to PEG placement. On the other hand, patients with a high thrombotic risk must continue cardioaspirin monotherapy, while other antiplatelet medications are to be assessed by a cardiologist. Traditional anticoagulants should be discontinued 2-5 d prior to the procedure, depending on patient comorbidities and renal function and should be replaced by low molecular weight heparin with an international normalized ratio below 1.5. New anticoagulant should be discontinued 2-3 d prior, based on the different drug subtypes and renal function [48]. However, all antiplatelet and anticoagulant drugs should be resumed 2 d after PEG placement[48].

ENDOSCOPIC VS RADIOLOGIC VS SURGICAL

Gastrostomy tube placement can be performed by three different techniques: Endoscopic (PEG), radiologic, and surgical[49]. Frequently, PEG is considered the standard procedure, but other techniques are often performed, mainly in patients that are unable to undergo the endoscopic approach[50,51]. Several AEs were reported after all subtypes of gastrostomy placement [52,53]. The most common AEs were device malfunction (52%) and infections (19%)[54]. Some comparative studies on PEG vs radiologic gastrostomy (RG) reported results that were univocal. One meta-analysis of 5680 patients reported fewer major AEs in patients undergoing RG than in those undergoing PEG [success rate RG: 99.2% vs PEG: 95.7%, *P* < 0.001; major complications RG: 5.9% *vs* PEG: 9.4% *vs* SG: 19.9%, *P* < 0.001][55].

Moreover, another systematic review and meta-analysis evaluated 934 PEG and 1093 RG, indicating that PEG was safer than RG[56]. However, many studies report no statistical differences between these techniques[57,58]. A retrospective study including 184068 patients comparing PEG, RG, and SG was recently published. The authors of this study reported that PEG was safer than RG and SG procedures. In particular, when compared to RG and SG, PEG showed a low rate of infections (RG: 1.28; P = 0.006and SG: 1.61; *P* < 0.001), bleeding [odds ratio (OR) RG: 1.84; *P* = 0.002 and SG: 1.09; *P* < 0.001), perforation (OR RG: 1.90; *P* = 0.002 and SG: 6.65; *P* < 0.001), readmission (OR RG: 1.07; *P* = 0.002 and SG: 1.13; *P* = 0.01), and mortality (OR RG: 1.09; *P* = 0.01 and SG: 1.55; *P* < 0.001)[54]. In conclusion, it is not clear which technique is better among the three mentioned above. Nevertheless, PEG seems to have a lower rate of AEs reported. Moreover, not all hospitals have tools and staff dedicated to performing these procedures. For this reason, it seems reasonable to use the safest method available in the facility.

PEG TECHNIQUES

Different endoscopic techniques for PEG placement have been proposed during the years, including the pull technique, the introducer technique, and the push technique.

Pull technique

The pull technique is the most used procedure for PEG placement[59]. This technique was first described in 1980 by Gauderer et al[8]. Two operators are needed: One to manage the endoscopic part of the procedure and one to manage the percutaneous site of the procedure. With the patient placed in the supine position, the abdomen is draped in a sterile fashion, and the gastroscope is inserted perorally into the stomach under conscious sedation or deep sedation. Gastric distension with endoscopic air insufflation brings the anterior gastric wall in contact with the abdominal wall. The lights in the room should be dimmed so that the puncture site can be localized on the abdominal wall by endoscopic transillumination and by clear endoscopic visualization of the indentation of the stomach by external





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Case of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy failure. Subsequent computed tomography scan showed colonic interposition between the stomach with nasogastric tube and the anterior abdominal wall due to fecal stasis.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Steps of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy placement with "pull" technique. A: Location of the puncture site via transillumination; B: Avoidance of bowel interposition confirmed by the absence of bubbles at aspiration; C: Introduction of the trocar; D: Introduction of the guidewire; E: Grasping the guidewire with an endoscopic snare; F: Final result.

palpation on the marked point.

Then, the "safe track technique" [60] is performed by inserting a 25 G needle attached to a 10 mL syringe that is partially filled with saline solution at the marked point. If bubbles appear in the syringe while aspirating immediately before the needle passes into the stomach, there may be an intervening loop of bowel present. This maneuver could also be performed while withdrawing the needle. Once the puncture site is identified, local anesthesia is given and a skin incision with a surgical blade of 3-5 mm is made so that a 14 G trocar can be inserted under direct endoscopic visualization while keeping constant endoscopic air insufflation of the stomach. Endoscopically a snare, passed through the gastroscope, is looped around the sheath. A dedicated gastrostomy kit wire is then passed through the sheath and into the stomach. It is grasped by the snare and is brought out through the mouth, together with the endoscope.

Thereafter, the gastrostomy kit tube is attached to the wire, and they are pulled back together through the mouth, the esophagus, the stomach, and out through the cutaneous puncture site until the internal



Fugazza A et al. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Graphic representation of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy placement technique. A: "Pull" technique; B: "Introducer" technique.

bumper reaches the anterior wall of the stomach. Finally, the external bumper must be fixed against the skin (Figure 2). The described technique can also be done by passing an ultra slim endoscope and the gastrostomy probe transnasally. This variant of the procedure has been described to be well tolerated even in non-sedated patients.

Introducer technique

The direct percutaneous technique, namely the introducer, was first described in 1984 by Russell et al [61] and then revised by Brown *et al*[62] in which the stomach is fastened to the abdominal wall with Tfastener sutures. In this technique, two operators are needed, and the gastrostomy site is identified in the same manner as in the "pull" technique. However, while maintaining full gastric endoscopic insufflation, a gastropexy is made by placing two to four T-fasteners circumferentially over the anterior abdominal wall under endoscopic guidance. Within the area between the T-fasteners lies the site for the gastrostomy tube placement[63]. A horizontal incision is made at the identified site so that a trocar can be inserted, and a guidewire introduced into the stomach.

Then, the tract is dilated using dilators that are introduced over the guidewire. Finally, a gastrostomy balloon-type probe is placed over the guidewire through the dilator peel-away sheath and into the stomach (Figure 3). Using this technique, the gastrostomy probe is introduced directly from the exterior through the abdominal wall percutaneously, avoiding contamination of the probe during the passage in the upper digestive tract. This technique should be preferred in patients with esophageal strictures or head and neck cancer to reduce the risk of tumor seeding[3]. In the literature, various cases of gastrostomy site metastasis in patients with upper aerodigestive tract malignancies have been reported, and a recent meta-analysis found that the incidence rate increases particularly in patients with advanced-stage disease[64,65].

Other percutaneous gastrostomy techniques

The "push method" or Sacks-Vine[66] technique is similar to the "pull" method except that the gastrostomy probe is passed over a guidewire from the mouth to the cutaneous side of the gastrostomy. This requires that the tube needs to be much longer and is made of two pieces connected together with a small dilator. EUS-guided PEG placement has also been described [67,68]. In the Baile-Maxía et al [67]'s case series, a EUS target was created by filling a sterile glove with saline and was placed over the abdomen of the patient. A linear echoendoscope was passed perorally into the stomach and was positioned against the anterior gastric wall where the EUS target was identified. The abdominal wall was then punctured from inside the stomach with a 19 G needle, and a guidewire was advanced. The guidewire was tied to a string that was passed into the stomach and taken out through the mouth. The following passages are the same of the pull technique. This variation of the pull technique could be selected in obese patients or in patients with previous abdominal surgeries where transillumination could be absent.

AES

Aspiration

This is the most common periprocedural AE[69,70], which has been reported to be around 1%. Risk factors for aspiration are advanced age, need for sedation, and neurologic impairment[71].



Pneumoperitoneum

Transient subclinical pneumoperitoneum is commonly found after the procedure and generally does not have clinical relevance^[72].

Injury to adjacent viscera

Under transillumination, if the indentation site is identified and the "safe track technique" is used during the PEG placement, there is a very low risk of injury to the organs adjacent to the anterior abdominal wall, such as colon or liver. If the patient presents severe postprocedural hypotension, liver laceration should be suspected, and urgent computed tomography scan is required. Transhepatic insertion of a gastrostomy tube is a rare and serious AE. Cases reported in the literature have been managed conservatively if the patient remained asymptomatic[73] or surgically if a life-threatening complication such as severe hemorrhage occurred[74]. Colonic injury can present a few days after the procedure, with leakage of the intestinal contents around the gastrostomy tube, abdominal pain, and fever[75]. A computed tomography scan using a hydrosoluble contrast agent should be performed. If no leak into the peritoneal cavity is detected, then the complication can be managed with endoscopic closure of the fistulous tracts[76]. If the patient develops generalized peritonitis, then surgical revision is mandatory. However, in most cases, a gastro-colonic-cutaneous fistula remains clinically silent until months after the gastrostomy placement the first implanted probe is removed, and the replacement tube is placed into the colon (Figure 4). Once nutritional feeding is resumed, diarrhea develops. If a new gastrostomy placement is needed, then laparoscopic gastrostomy should be considered[77,78].

Bleeding

Mild intraprocedural oozing from capillaries could be encountered during the procedure, but they are usually self-limiting or managed with endoscopic therapy. Major bleeding is a rare AE and is usually caused by the puncture of the left gastric or gastroepiploic arteries or one of their branches[79].

Wound infection

The systematic use of prophylactic antibiotic therapy has drastically reduced the incidence of this complication[80]. It generally manifests in redness, edema, and leakage of pus from the gastrostomy site and is usually managed with systemic antibiotic therapy and local wound care (Figure 5). If not treated adequately it can result in necrotizing fasciitis, a rare but potentially fatal complication.

Granulation tissue

Re-epithelialization of gastric mucosa could cause the development of excessive granulation tissue at the gastrostomy site. Treatment consists of avoiding occlusive dressings, and if the mucosa causes persistent minor bleeding, then topical silver nitrate or argon plasma coagulation can be applied to the tissue[81].

Buried bumper syndrome

Buried bumper syndrome is defined by the migration of the internal bumper along the gastrostomy fistula tract. It is generally related to excessive traction from the outside of the internal bumper, which perpetuates over time, leading to a local tissue pressure necrosis and subsequent progressive migration of the internal bumper. To avoid this AE, it is recommended to keep the outer bumper loose from the skin and to periodically check that the gastrostomy tube remains easily rotatable. When the internal bumper has reached the subcutaneous plane, a bulging on the skin is visible at the gastrostomy site, which is hard to the touch, and the gastrostomy tube is not moveable. If, on the other hand, the internal bumper is in the gastric wall, the peristomal skin may appear regular, but the gastrostomy tube will still not be moveable.

Based on the depth of the buried bumper, different extraction techniques can be applied[82,83]. When part of the internal bumper is still endoscopically visible, the buried bumper, after inserting a wire through the gastrostomy tube from the outside, can be effectively pushed back into the stomach with a dilator (*e.g.*, Savary bougie size 15 Fr in 20 Fr gastrostomy tube). Totally or near-totally ingrown bumpers can be removed by cutting the overlying mucosa with an endoscopically guided application of electrosurgical current using a sphincterotome, a needle-knife, or a hook knife. In cases of clear extragastric localization, surgical treatment may be needed.

In a recent study, Costa *et al*[84] reported the use of a novel endoscopic dedicated device, the Flamingo device, for buried bumper syndrome management. The Flamingo device is inserted over the guidewire into the stomach through the external insertion of a partially cut gastrostomy probe. The distal part of the Flamingo device is flexed to 180° using its dedicated handle, exposing the bowstring, sphincterotome-like cutting wire. External traction is then applied to the Flamingo device from the cutaneous side of the gastrostomy, pulling the flexed cutting wire toward the granulomatous tissue through direct endoscopic visualization until apposition is achieved, and the overgrown tissue is then incised.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy displacement and development of colocutaneous fistula. A: Computed tomography scan image showing percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy balloon located in the transverse colon (red arrow); B: Endoscopic view of the percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy balloon within the colon; C: Endoscopic closure of the colonic fistulous orifice with clips.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022

Figure 5 Wound infections. A: Superficial infection of the abdominal wall; B: Wound infection with abscess formation within the anterior abdominal wall.

Tube displacement

If probe removal occurs earlier than 4 wk after the gastrostomy placement, the fistula may not have consolidated. Therefore, a percutaneous replacement should not be attempted. After the probe removal, the patient must be placed under broad antibiotic coverage and must fast for at least 24 h. The placement of a new endoscopic gastrostomy should be scheduled after complete wound healing. In the case of a probe removal after 4 wk, the attempt to percutaneously place a replacement probe is indicated and should be done quickly because in the absence of a tube in the gastrostomy tract, the gastrocutaneous fistula tends to close spontaneously within 12-24 h[85]. Our advice is that if a replacement probe is not available at the time of displacement, another tube (e.g., 18-20 Fr Foley catheter) should be placed temporarily as soon as possible in order to avoid the risk of closure of the fistulous tract.

Peristomal leakage of gastric content

This is generally linked to a patient's clinical condition that led to a delayed gastric emptying, which may be due to either pre-existing conditions such as gastroparesis or to the presence of fecal impacts that alter intestinal transit leading to sub-occlusive symptoms. It can be managed by trying to improve gastric emptying with the use of prokinetics in order to reduce gastric secretions with the use of proteinprotein interactions and to improve intestinal canalization with the periodic administration of macrogol through the gastrostomy tube. Local skin irritation can be prevented by stoma adhesive powder or zinc oxide application. When the condition does not resolve with the optimization of medical therapy, the positioning of a jejunal extension is indicated to prevent the feeding solution remaining in the stomach and for the gastric tube to be used as a drainage of gastric secretions to progressively reduce the peristomal leakage.

Gastrocutaneous fistula

Once the probe has been removed, the gastrostomy usually closes within 12-24 h. The nonclosure of the fistula is often caused by severe malnutrition and a reduced thickness of the fistulous tract. If the external bumper is positioned too close to the skin, the continuous compression of the skin leads to tissue ischemia with reduction of the thickness of the fistulous tract. When the thickness of the fistulous



tract is 1-2 mm, the closure of the fistula by a secondary intervention becomes very difficult and it is often necessary to perform an endoscopic closure, using techniques similarly to GI perforation[86-90] (Figure 6).

POST-PROCEDURAL CONSIDERATIONS

At the gastrostomy site, the PEG tube can be used for infusion after 12-24 h of placement. To start, begin with water followed by regular EN with progressive increase in the infusion rate. In the first 72 h, the external bumper must be fixed against the skin to allow adequate attachment of the abdominal wall to the gastric wall, which is fundamental for a correct maturation of the fistula. After 72 h the external bumper should be detached from the skin by at least 0.5-1.5 cm to avoid compression of the skin as the patient's position changes. This compression would increase the risk of developing subcutaneous infections and, in the long term, would lead to ischemia of the wall itself, with a progressive reduction in the thickness of the fistula wall. At least 4 wk after the PEG creation, the gastrocutaneous fistula is considered to be fully consolidated. In very undernourished patients, the maturation of the fistula may take longer. The peristomal skin should be kept clean daily by using only mild soap and water, and the gastrostomy site should be left open without occlusive dressings, which may lead to peristomal skin maceration.

Enteral tube replacement

There are no exact evidence-based guidelines regarding the replacement of PEG tubes. Therefore, each center adopts its own protocol based on the management of these patients, which is very complex because they are generally very fragile and undernourished and may have neurological diseases that compromise their autonomy. We can certainly distinguish the timing of replacement of the first implanted probe based on the probe material[91]. There are probes, generally those that can only be removed perorally, that are manufactured using resistant materials and remain functional even after 1 year or 2 years. On the other hand, there are probes which can be removed percutaneously using traction, which are made of more flexible materials. However, these tend to wear out more quickly over time. The deterioration of the probe becomes evident externally, which then corresponds to the deterioration of the internal bumper and becomes more rigid, compromising the flexibility necessary for removal by percutaneous traction. Therefore, the removable traction probes should be removed usually about 6 mo after placement at bedside without endoscopic control.

However, when the attempt of removal of this type of tube is made after many months, the percutaneous traction removal becomes more and more difficult, requiring a different approach. In this situation, the probe is removed by cutting the tube from the external skin margin and the internal bumper is left in the stomach. Endoscopic retrieval of the bumper in the stomach is recommended in patients at risk of intestinal occlusion[3]. The balloon-type gastrostomy probes[92], which are applied during the procedure of direct percutaneous gastrostomy and are used as replacement after removal of the first implanted probes, have a balloon as an internal bumper. This balloon, after the percutaneous insertion of the tube and when the gastric cavity is reached, is filled with sterile water. The advantage of a balloon-type probe is that it can be easily removed by just deflating the internal balloon. The disadvantages are that they tend to wear out quite quickly over time and that they can be easily removed accidentally. The substitution of this type of probe should be made every 3-6 mo.

Follow-up of patients with a gastrostomy tube

The management of patients after gastrostomy placement varies according to local protocols. It is generally a multidisciplinary management that involves home care nursing, nutritional planning, and specialized medical support. Training courses are held for the relatives of the patients who will play a fundamental role in caring for these patients. The balloon type tubes can be easily replaced at home by dedicated staff with a low risk of AEs[93]. The home management of these patients is essential because they are very fragile and, in most cases, not mobile or independent. Therefore, staying in the hospital is risky and difficult to manage[94].

PEG WITH JEJUNAL EXTENSION

Percutaneous endoscopic transgastric jejunostomy (PEG-J) is a gastrostomy with a jejunal extension tube. The jejunal extension tube can be positioned "beneath the scope," grasped endoscopically with forceps in the stomach lumen, and dragged into the jejunum or "over the wire" that is advanced over an endoscopically or radiologically placed guidewire. The placement of the jejunal extension tube should be attempted in patients with gastrostomy feeding-related AEs, such as aspiration pneumonia due to gastroesophageal reflux of the gastric feed and uncontrolled peristomal leakage[9]. The feeding solution can be administered from the jejunal extension tube, and the gastric tube can perform the gastric





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 6 Gastrocutaneous fistula. A: External appearance of a gastrocutaneous fistula in the first case; B: Endoscopic appearance of the gastrocutaneous fistulous orifice; C: Endoscopic closure of the gastric fistulous orifice with an over-the-scope metal clip in the first case (OTSC - Ovesco Endoscopy AG, Tubingen, Germany); D: Endoscopic appearance of a large gastrocutaneous fistula, with detection of the gauze placed from the outside at the cutaneous end of the tract (red arrow) in the second case; E: Endoscopic placement of four metal clips at the margins of the fistulous orifice; F: Placement of an endoloop over the metal clips to achieve complete closure of the fistulous orifice.

> decompression function. PEG-J is also used in Parkinson's disease patients for delivering the levodopacarbidopa intestinal gel[95]. In this case, the jejunal extension tube allows a continuous delivery of the drug into the small bowel[95] (Figure 7). The disadvantages of these probes are that the jejunal extension tubes are usually long (median length of 55 cm) and small in diameter (median diameter of 9-10 Fr) and are more prone to occlusion, kinking, or dislocation [96]. These tubes also have limited longevity and tend to wear out after 3-6 mo, especially if they are used as EN feeding devices.

DIRECT PEJ

Direct PEJ (DPEJ), described in 1996 by Shike et al[97], is an alternative method of EN feeding in patients that cannot undergo gastrostomy placement because of previous resection of the esophagus or stomach, or in patients with frequent clogging or migration of PEG-J extension. In these circumstances, DPEJ placement is performed using the same passages of the gastrostomy technique. Likewise, this technique is needed to achieve the proximal or medium jejunum under endoscopic visualization by a push enteroscopy, single-balloon or double-balloon enteroscopy, or underwater enteroscopy [98]. The use of ultrasonography, fluoroscopy, or anchoring a needle to the jejunum can be used to facilitate correct placement. Jejunal probes placed through DPEJ are shorter and greater in diameter compared to jejunal tubes placed through PEG-J, making them less prone to tube dysfunction.

However, DPEJ is a challenging technique with a successful placement between 68% and 83%, which is highly variable based on local expertise. Endoscopic access up to the jejunum is not straightforward, and once obtained, the major difficulty is to identify the target jejunal puncture site. Serious periprocedural AEs have been reported, such as bowel perforation (up to 2.5%) and volvulus. A frequently reported post-procedure AE is peristomal leakage with fistula enlargement, which is aggravated by leakage of pancreatic juice and bile causing peristomal irritation and severe dermatitis[99,100]. DPEJ is a useful technique in order to avoid the need for surgery when long-term nutritional jejunal access is needed. However, it is associated with a moderate or severe complication risk in up to about 10% of the cases, which physicians should be aware of (Figure 8).

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The data within this paper confirms that PEG placement is a safe procedure. The selection of patients requiring PEG will be of paramount importance to understanding which individuals may benefit more from this nutritional support than others, maximizing the outcomes, and reducing the AEs. Considering the complexity of these patients, a dedicated multidisciplinary team for pre- and post-procedural management are required for patient care. Moreover, the development of a home health care service for





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 7 Percutaneous endoscopic transgastric jejunostomy placement. A: Endoscopic appearance of the percutaneous endoscopic transgastric jejunostomy with jejunal extension entering from the percutaneous endoscopic transgastric device towards the jejunum; B: Final fluoroscopic appearance of the percutaneous endoscopic transgastric jejunostomy with distal end of the jejunal extension into the proximal jejunum after injection of contrast medium.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.250 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 8 Graphic representation. A: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy with jejunal extension; B: Direct percutaneous endoscopic jejunostomy.

nutrition support and device management, consisting of a gastroenterologist, nurse, and nutritionist is fundamental to avoid patient transportation. In particular, the coronavirus disease 2019 outbreak has significantly impacted our clinical practice, and we have established infection prevention measures in order to protect both patients and personnel[101-104]. Moreover, the pandemic definitively underlined the importance to reduce hospital visits, especially for such fragile patients[27]. Currently, the main purpose of PEG placement is for nutritional support. However, other ingenious gastrostomy-related procedures have been described in the literature that are not for nutritional purposes, including gastric decompression in GI malignancies, access for endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patient with surgically altered anatomy, and access of the trocar for therapeutic procedures. The introduction of dedicated devices into clinical practice for therapeutic procedures through a PEG will expand the possible indication for PEG placement.

CONCLUSION

PEG is a safe and effective procedure even if performed in fragile patients. The selection of patients and the creation of a dedicated team for pre- and post-procedural care is fundamental to obtain good outcomes and reduce AEs. Moreover, careful selection of the best approach used over the different endoscopic approaches is required. Finally, the stoma can be used not only for nutritional purposes but also as an access route for advanced endoscopic procedures.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Fugazza A, Capogreco A, and Cappello A drafted the manuscript; Rosangela Nicoletti R, Da Rio L, Galtieri PA, Maselli R, Carrara S, Pellegatta G, Spadaccini M, Vespa E, Colombo M, and Khalaf K contributed



to the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; Repici A and Anderloni A contributed to the critical revision of the manuscript; All authors approved the final version to be published.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare that they have no competing interests related to the topic.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Alessandro Fugazza 0000-0003-0485-4903; Antonio Capogreco 0000-0002-2212-2266; Annalisa Cappello 0000-0002-3333-6833; Rosangela Nicoletti 0000-0002-7819-9852; Leonardo Da Rio 0000-0001-5598-5650; Piera Alessia Galtieri 0000-0002-3253-6972; Roberta Maselli 0000-0001-7291-9110; Silvia Carrara 0000-0003-4206-9463; Gaia Pellegatta 0000-0003-0235-4905; Marco Spadaccini 0000-0003-3909-9012; Edoardo Vespa 0000-0002-5573-447X; Matteo Colombo 0000-0003-0715-8233; Kareem Khalaf 0000-0002-5534-7533; Alessandro Repici 0000-0002-1621-6450; Andrea Anderloni 0000-0002-1021-0031.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Wang JJ

REFERENCES

- Welbank T, Kurien M. To PEG or not to PEG that is the question. Proc Nutr Soc 2021; 80: 1-8 [PMID: 32441238 DOI: 1 10.1017/S002966512000703X
- 2 Kurien M, Penny H, Sanders DS. Impact of direct drug delivery via gastric access devices. Expert Opin Drug Deliv 2015; 12: 455-463 [PMID: 25288354 DOI: 10.1517/17425247.2015.966683]
- 3 Arvanitakis M, Gkolfakis P, Despott EJ, Ballarin A, Beyna T, Boeykens K, Elbe P, Gisbertz I, Hoyois A, Mosteanu O, Sanders DS, Schmidt PT, Schneider SM, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic management of enteral tubes in adult patients - Part 1: Definitions and indications. European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 81-92 [PMID: 33260229 DOI: 10.1055/a-1303-7449]
- 4 Buchman AL, Moukarzel AA, Bhuta S, Belle M, Ament ME, Eckhert CD, Hollander D, Gornbein J, Kopple JD, Vijayaroghavan SR. Parenteral nutrition is associated with intestinal morphologic and functional changes in humans. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 1995; 19: 453-460 [PMID: 8748359 DOI: 10.1177/0148607195019006453]
- 5 Braunschweig CL, Levy P, Sheean PM, Wang X. Enteral compared with parenteral nutrition: a meta-analysis. Am J Clin Nutr 2001; 74: 534-542 [PMID: 11566654 DOI: 10.1093/ajcn/74.4.534]
- 6 Pironi L, Boeykens K, Bozzetti F, Joly F, Klek S, Lal S, Lichota M, Mühlebach S, Van Gossum A, Wanten G, Wheatley C, Bischoff SC. ESPEN guideline on home parenteral nutrition. Clin Nutr 2020; 39: 1645-1666 [PMID: 32359933 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2020.03.005]
- 7 Chow R, Bruera E, Chiu L, Chow S, Chiu N, Lam H, McDonald R, DeAngelis C, Vuong S, Ganesh V, Chow E. Enteral and parenteral nutrition in cancer patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Palliat Med 2016; 5: 30-41 [PMID: 26841813 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2224-5820.2016.01.01]
- 8 Gauderer MW, Ponsky JL, Izant RJ Jr. Gastrostomy without laparotomy: a percutaneous endoscopic technique. J Pediatr Surg 1980; 15: 872-875 [PMID: 6780678 DOI: 10.1016/s0022-3468(80)80296-x]
- McClave SA, DiBaise JK, Mullin GE, Martindale RG. ACG Clinical Guideline: Nutrition Therapy in the Adult Hospitalized Patient. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 315-34; quiz 335 [PMID: 26952578 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.28]
- 10 Mitchell SL, Teno JM, Kiely DK, Shaffer ML, Jones RN, Prigerson HG, Volicer L, Givens JL, Hamel MB. The clinical course of advanced dementia. N Engl J Med 2009; 361: 1529-1538 [PMID: 19828530 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0902234]
- Jones B, Micklewright A, Hirst A, Glencorse C, Baxter J, Khair J. Annual BANS report 2008: Artificial nutrition 11 support in the UK, 2000-2007. [cited 18 January 2021]. Available from: https://www.bapen.org.uk/pdfs/bans reports/bans report 08.pdf
- 12 Sampson EL, Candy B, Jones L. Enteral tube feeding for older people with advanced dementia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009; 2009: CD007209 [PMID: 19370678 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007209.pub2]
- Singh S, Hamdy S. Dysphagia in stroke patients. Postgrad Med J 2006; 82: 383-391 [PMID: 16754707 DOI: 13 10.1136/pgmj.2005.043281]
- Stavroulakis T, McDermott CJ. Enteral feeding in neurological disorders. Pract Neurol 2016; 16: 352-361 [PMID: 14 27152026 DOI: 10.1136/practneurol-2016-001408]
- 15 Bond L, Ganguly P, Khamankar N, Mallet N, Bowen G, Green B, Mitchell CS. A Comprehensive Examination of Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy and Its Association with Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis Patient Outcomes. Brain Sci 2019; 9 [PMID: 31487846 DOI: 10.3390/brainsci9090223]
- 16 Perel P, Yanagawa T, Bunn F, Roberts I, Wentz R, Pierro A. Nutritional support for head-injured patients. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006; 2006: CD001530 [PMID: 17054137 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD001530.pub2]
- 17 Umemoto G, Furuya H. Management of Dysphagia in Patients with Parkinson's Disease and Related Disorders. Intern Med 2020; 59: 7-14 [PMID: 30996170 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.2373-18]



- 18 Fugazza A, Cappello A, Maselli R, Belletrutti P, Galtieri A, Pellegatta G, Repici A. Dual flexible endoscopic rendezvous approach for management of a Zenker's diverticulum with complete esophageal obstruction. Endoscopy 2019; 51: E259-E260 [PMID: 31071742 DOI: 10.1055/a-0894-4324]
- 19 Fugazza A, Repici A. Endoscopic Management of Refractory Benign Esophageal Strictures. Dysphagia 2021; 36: 504-516 [PMID: 33710389 DOI: 10.1007/s00455-021-10270-y]
- 20 Muoki DC. Decisional Conflict in Percutaneous Gastrostomy Tube Placement in Adults: An Integrative Review of the Literature. Gastroenterol Nurs 2020; 43: 355-362 [PMID: 33003022 DOI: 10.1097/SGA.00000000000460]
- 21 Arends J, Bachmann P, Baracos V, Barthelemy N, Bertz H, Bozzetti F, Fearon K, Hütterer E, Isenring E, Kaasa S, Krznaric Z, Laird B, Larsson M, Laviano A, Mühlebach S, Muscaritoli M, Oldervoll L, Ravasco P, Solheim T, Strasser F, de van der Schueren M, Preiser JC. ESPEN guidelines on nutrition in cancer patients. Clin Nutr 2017; 36: 11-48 [PMID: 27637832 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2016.07.015]
- 22 Brown TE, Banks MD, Hughes BGM, Lin CY, Kenny LM, Bauer JD. Comparison of Nutritional and Clinical Outcomes in Patients with Head and Neck Cancer Undergoing Chemoradiotherapy Utilizing Prophylactic vs Reactive Nutrition Support Approaches. J Acad Nutr Diet 2018; 118: 627-636 [PMID: 27986517 DOI: 10.1016/j.jand.2016.10.013]
- 23 Rodrigues-Pinto E, Ferreira-Silva J, Fugazza A, Capogreco A, Repici A, Everett S, Albers D, Schumacher B, Gines A, Siersema PD, Macedo G. Upper gastrointestinal stenting during the SARS-CoV-2 outbreak: impact of mitigation measures and risk of contamination for patients and staff. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E76-E86 [PMID: 33403239 DOI: 10.1055/a-1319-1201
- 24 Troncone E, Fugazza A, Cappello A, Del Vecchio Blanco G, Monteleone G, Repici A, Teoh AYB, Anderloni A. Malignant gastric outlet obstruction: Which is the best therapeutic option? World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 1847-1860 [PMID: 32390697 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i16.1847]
- 25 Mussetto A, Fugazza A, Fuccio L, Triossi O, Repici A, Anderloni A. Current uses and outcomes of lumen-apposing metal stents. Ann Gastroenterol 2018; 31: 535-540 [PMID: 30174389 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2018.0287]
- Fugazza A, Galtieri PA, Repici A. Using stents in the management of malignant bowel obstruction: the current situation 26 and future progress. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 11: 633-641 [PMID: 28325090 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2017.1309283
- Fugazza A, Spadaccini M, Bramanti S, Castoro C, Repici A, Anderloni A. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gastro-enteric 27 anastomosis in the COVID era: May the pandemic emphasize the benefit? Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 8-10 [PMID: 33039324 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.09.014]
- Vudayagiri L, Hoilat GJ, Gemma R. Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy Tube. 2021 Nov 7. In: StatPearls [Internet]. 28 Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2022 Jan- [PMID: 30570992]
- 29 Thampy S, Najran P, Mullan D, Laasch HU. Safety and Efficacy of Venting Gastrostomy in Malignant Bowel Obstruction: A Systematic Review. J Palliat Care 2020; 35: 93-102 [PMID: 31448682 DOI: 10.1177/0825859719864915]
- Baron TH, Vickers SM. Surgical gastrostomy placement as access for diagnostic and therapeutic ERCP. Gastrointest 30 Endosc 1998; 48: 640-641 [PMID: 9852460 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(98)70052-5]
- Choi EK, Chiorean MV, Coté GA, El Hajj II, Ballard D, Fogel EL, Watkins JL, McHenry L, Sherman S, Lehman GA. 31 ERCP via gastrostomy vs. double balloon enteroscopy in patients with prior bariatric Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 2894-2899 [PMID: 23793801 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-2850-6]
- 32 Storm AC, Aihara H, Thompson CC. Novel intragastric trocar placed by PEG technique permits endolumenal use of rigid instruments to simplify complex endoscopic procedures. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 518-522 [PMID: 27108059 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.04.017]
- Bueno R, Swanson SJ, Jaklitsch MT, Lukanich JM, Mentzer SJ, Sugarbaker DJ. Combined antegrade and retrograde 33 dilation: a new endoscopic technique in the management of complex esophageal obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 368-372 [PMID: 11522984 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.117517]
- 34 Jayaraj M, Mohan BP, Mashiana H, Krishnamoorthi R, Adler DG. Safety and efficacy of combined antegrade and retrograde endoscopic dilation for complete esophageal obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Gastroenterol 2019; 32: 361-369 [PMID: 31263358 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2019.0385]
- Fröhlich T, Richter M, Carbon R, Barth B, Köhler H. Review article: percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in infants and 35 children. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010; 31: 788-801 [PMID: 20102353 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04246.x]
- McSweeney ME, Smithers CJ. Advances in Pediatric Gastrostomy Placement. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2016; 26: 36 169-185 [PMID: 26616903 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2015.09.001]
- Poskanzer SA, Hobensack VL, Ciciora SL, Santoro SL. Feeding difficulty and gastrostomy tube placement in infants 37 with Down syndrome. Eur J Pediatr 2020; 179: 909-917 [PMID: 31984440 DOI: 10.1007/s00431-020-03591-x]
- 38 Medoff-Cooper B, Ravishankar C. Nutrition and growth in congenital heart disease: a challenge in children. Curr Opin Cardiol 2013; 28: 122-129 [PMID: 23370229 DOI: 10.1097/HCO.0b013e32835dd005]
- 39 Parbhoo DM, Tiedemann K, Catto-Smith AG. Clinical outcome after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in children with malignancies. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2011; 56: 1146-1148 [PMID: 21488164 DOI: 10.1002/pbc.22873]
- 40 Schmitt F, Caldari D, Corradini N, Gicquel P, Lutz P, Leclair MD, Podevin G. Tolerance and efficacy of preventive gastrostomy feeding in pediatric oncology. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2012; 59: 874-880 [PMID: 22492612 DOI: 10.1002/pbc.24161]
- 41 Heaney A, Tham TC. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomies: attitudes of general practitioners and how management may be improved. Br J Gen Pract 2001; 51: 128-129 [PMID: 11217626]
- 42 Abuksis G, Mor M, Plaut S, Fraser G, Niv Y. Outcome of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG): comparison of two policies in a 4-year experience. Clin Nutr 2004; 23: 341-346 [PMID: 15158297 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2003.08.001]
- Sanders DS, Carter MJ, D'Silva J, James G, Bolton RP, Willemse PJ, Bardhan KD. Percutaneous endoscopic 43 gastrostomy: a prospective audit of the impact of guidelines in two district general hospitals in the United Kingdom. Am J Gastroenterol 2002; 97: 2239-2245 [PMID: 12358239 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.05778.x]
- 44 Itkin M, DeLegge MH, Fang JC, McClave SA, Kundu S, d'Othee BJ, Martinez-Salazar GM, Sacks D, Swan TL, Towbin



RB, Walker TG, Wojak JC, Zuckerman DA, Cardella JF; Society of Interventional Radiology; American Gastroenterological Association Institute; Canadian Interventional Radiological Association; Cardiovascular and Interventional Radiological Society of Europe. Multidisciplinary practical guidelines for gastrointestinal access for enteral nutrition and decompression from the Society of Interventional Radiology and American Gastroenterological Association (AGA) Institute, with endorsement by Canadian Interventional Radiological Association (CIRA) and Cardiovascular and Interventional Radiological Society of Europe (CIRSE). Gastroenterology 2011; 141: 742-765 [PMID: 21820533 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.06.001]

- Baltz JG, Argo CK, Al-Osaimi AM, Northup PG. Mortality after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in patients with 45 cirrhosis: a case series. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 1072-1075 [PMID: 20855067 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.06.043]
- 46 Al-Abboodi Y, Ridha A, Fasullo M, Naguib TH. Risks of PEG tube placement in patients with cirrhosis-associated ascites. Clin Exp Gastroenterol 2017; 10: 211-214 [PMID: 28979154 DOI: 10.2147/CEG.S142644]
- Oterdoom LH, Marinus Oterdoom DL, Ket JCF, van Dijk JMC, Scholten P. Systematic review of ventricular peritoneal 47 shunt and percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy: a safe combination. J Neurosurg 2017; 127: 899-904 [PMID: 27911231 DOI: 10.3171/2016.8.JNS1527011
- Veitch AM, Radaelli F, Alikhan R, Dumonceau JM, Eaton D, Jerrome J, Lester W, Nylander D, Thoufeeq M, Vanbiervliet G, Wilkinson JR, van Hooft JE. Endoscopy in patients on antiplatelet or anticoagulant therapy: British Society of Gastroenterology (BSG) and European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) guideline update. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 947-969 [PMID: 34359080 DOI: 10.1055/a-1547-2282]
- 49 Yuan Y, Zhao Y, Xie T, Hu Y. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy versus percutaneous radiological gastrostomy for swallowing disturbances. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2016; 2: CD009198 [PMID: 26837233 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD009198.pub2]
- Sutcliffe J, Wigham A, Mceniff N, Dvorak P, Crocetti L, Uberoi R. CIRSE Standards of Practice Guidelines on 50 Gastrostomy. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 2016; 39: 973-987 [PMID: 27184363 DOI: 10.1007/s00270-016-1344-z]
- 51 Park SK, Kim JY, Koh SJ, Lee YJ, Jang HJ, Park SJ; Small Intestine and Nutrition Research Group of the Korean Association for the Study of Intestinal Diseases (KASID). Complications of percutaneous endoscopic and radiologic gastrostomy tube insertion: a KASID (Korean Association for the Study of Intestinal Diseases) study. Surg Endosc 2019; **33**: 750-756 [PMID: 30132209 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6339-1]
- 52 Lozoya-González D, Pelaez-Luna M, Farca-Belsaguy A, Salceda-Otero JC, Vazquéz-Ballesteros E. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy complication rates and compliance with the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guidelines for the management of antithrombotic therapy. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2012; 36: 226-230 [PMID: 21868718 DOI: 10.1177/0148607111413897]
- 53 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Jain R, Maple JT, Anderson MA, Appalaneni V, Ben-Menachem T, Decker GA, Fanelli RD, Fisher L, Fukami N, Ikenberry SO, Jue T, Khan K, Krinsky ML, Malpas P, Sharaf RN, Dominitz JA. The role of endoscopy in enteral feeding. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 7-12 [PMID: 21704804 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.10.0211
- 54 Kohli DR, Kennedy KF, Desai M, Sharma P. Safety of endoscopic gastrostomy tube placement compared with radiologic or surgical gastrostomy: nationwide inpatient assessment. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 1077-1085.e1 [PMID: 32931781 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.09.012]
- Wollman B, D'Agostino HB, Walus-Wigle JR, Easter DW, Beale A. Radiologic, endoscopic, and surgical gastrostomy: an 55 institutional evaluation and meta-analysis of the literature. Radiology 1995; 197: 699-704 [PMID: 7480742 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.197.3.7480742]
- 56 Strijbos D, Keszthelyi D, Bogie RMM, Gilissen LPL, Lacko M, Hoeijmakers JGJ, van der Leij C, de Ridder R, de Haan MW, Masclee AAM, A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis on Outcomes and Complications of Percutaneous Endoscopic Versus Radiologic Gastrostomy for Enteral Feeding. J Clin Gastroenterol 2018; 52: 753-764 [PMID: 29924079 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000001082]
- 57 Galletti R, Finocchiaro E, Repici A, Saracco G, Zanardi M. Comparison of complication rates between endoscopic and fluoroscopic percutaneous gastrostomies. Nutrition 2001; 17: 967-968 [PMID: 11744349 DOI: 10.1016/s0899-9007(01)00607-4
- 58 Yang B, Shi X. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy vs fluoroscopic gastrostomy in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) sufferers with nutritional impairment: A meta-analysis of current studies. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 102244-102253 [PMID: 29254240 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.22288]
- 59 Gkolfakis P, Arvanitakis M, Despott EJ, Ballarin A, Beyna T, Boeykens K, Elbe P, Gisbertz I, Hoyois A, Mosteanu O, Sanders DS, Schmidt PT, Schneider SM, van Hooft JE, Endoscopic management of enteral tubes in adult patients - Part 2: Peri- and post-procedural management. European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 178-195 [PMID: 33348410 DOI: 10.1055/a-1331-8080]
- 60 Chang WK, Hsieh TY. Safety of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in high-risk patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 28 Suppl 4: 118-122 [PMID: 24251717 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12300]
- 61 Russell TR, Brotman M, Norris F. Percutaneous gastrostomy. A new simplified and cost-effective technique. Am J Surg 1984; 148: 132-137 [PMID: 6430111 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9610(84)90300-3]
- 62 Brown AS, Mueller PR, Ferrucci JT Jr. Controlled percutaneous gastrostomy: nylon T-fastener for fixation of the anterior gastric wall. Radiology 1986; 158: 543-545 [PMID: 2934763 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.158.2.2934763]
- Chadha KS, Thatikonda C, Schiff M, Nava H, Sitrin MD. Outcomes of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy tube 63 placement using a T-fastener gastropexy device in head and neck and esophageal cancer patients. Nutr Clin Pract 2010; 25: 658-662 [PMID: 21139132 DOI: 10.1177/0884533610385350]
- 64 Siu J, Fuller K, Nadler A, Pugash R, Cohen L, Deutsch K, Enepekides D, Karam I, Husain Z, Chan K, Singh S, Poon I, Higgins K, Xu B, Eskander A. Metastasis to gastrostomy sites from upper aerodigestive tract malignancies: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 1005-1014.e17 [PMID: 31926149 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.12.045]
- 65 Wescott B, Seegmiller S, Mohamed Elfadil O, Schneckloth J, Hurt RT, Mundi MS. Seeding of Gastrostomy Tube Site in



Patient With Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Tongue: A Case Report. Nutr Clin Pract 2021; 36: 648-653 [PMID: 33615591 DOI: 10.1002/ncp.10606]

- Foutch PG, Woods CA, Talbert GA, Sanowski RA. A critical analysis of the Sacks-Vine gastrostomy tube: a review of 66 120 consecutive procedures. Am J Gastroenterol 1988; 83: 812-815 [PMID: 3293431]
- 67 Baile-Maxía S, Medina-Prado L, Bozhychko M, Mangas-Sanjuan C, Ruiz F, Compañy L, Martínez J, Antonio Casellas J, Aparicio JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 984-988 [PMID: 32248573 DOI: 10.1111/den.13677]
- 68 Chaves DM, Kumar A, Lera ME, Maluf F, Artifon EL, Moura EG, Halwan B, Ishioka S, Sakai P. EUS-guided percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy for enteral feeding tube placement. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 68: 1168-1172 [PMID: 19028225 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.06.062]
- Singh A, Gelrud A. Adverse events associated with percutaneous enteral access. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2015; 25: 69 71-82 [PMID: 25442959 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2014.09.003]
- 70 Anderloni A, Di Leo M, Barzaghi F, Semeraro R, Meucci G, Marino R, Amato L, Frigerio M, Saladino V, Toldi A, Manfredi G, Redaelli A, Feliziani M, De Roberto G, Boni F, Scacchi G, Mosca D, Devani M, Arena M, Massidda M, Zanoni P, Ciscato C, Casini V, Beretta P, Forti E, Salerno R, Caramia V, Bianchetti M, Tomba C, Evangelista A, Repici A, Soncini M, Maconi G, Manes G, Gullotta R. Complications and early mortality in percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy placement in lombardy: A multicenter prospective cohort study. Dig Liver Dis 2019; 51: 1380-1387 [PMID: 31010743 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2019.03.024]
- 71 Iyer KR, Crawley TC. Complications of enteral access. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2007; 17: 717-729 [PMID: 17967377 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2007.07.007]
- 72 Wiesen AJ, Sideridis K, Fernandes A, Hines J, Indaram A, Weinstein L, Davidoff S, Bank S. True incidence and clinical significance of pneumoperitoneum after PEG placement: a prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 64: 886-889 [PMID: 17140892 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.06.088]
- Imam Z, Simons-Linares CR. Transhepatic Insertion of Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy Tube. Case Rep 73 Gastrointest Med 2020; 2020: 4516032 [PMID: 32099694 DOI: 10.1155/2020/4516032]
- Wiggins TF, Kaplan R, DeLegge MH. Acute hemorrhage following transhepatic PEG tube placement. Dig Dis Sci 2007; 74 52: 167-169 [PMID: 17171448 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-006-9446-0]
- 75 Guloglu R, Taviloglu K, Alimoglu O. Colon injury following percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy tube insertion. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2003; 13: 69-72 [PMID: 12676027 DOI: 10.1089/109264203321235520]
- 76 Ligresti D, Barbuscio I, Granata A, Martino A, Amata M, Volpes R, Traina M. Endoscopic closure of gastrocolocutaneous fistula following percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy, by OverStitch Endoscopic Suturing System. Endoscopy 2019; 51: E384-E385 [PMID: 31277081 DOI: 10.1055/a-0956-6792]
- Nunes G, Paiva de Oliveira G, Cruz J, Santos CA, Fonseca J. Long-Term Gastrocolocutaneous Fistula after Endoscopic 77 Gastrostomy: How Concerned Should We Be? GE Port J Gastroenterol 2019; 26: 441-447 [PMID: 31832501 DOI: 10.1159/000497248
- Rodrigues-Pinto E, Santos AL, Macedo G. Endoscopic closure of a colocutaneous fistula after placement of percutaneous 78 endoscopic gastrostomy. Endoscopy 2020; 52: E187-E188 [PMID: 31816655 DOI: 10.1055/a-1063-6276]
- 79 Singh D, Laya AS, Vaidya OU, Ahmed SA, Bonham AJ, Clarkston WK. Risk of bleeding after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG). Dig Dis Sci 2012; 57: 973-980 [PMID: 22138961 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-011-1965-7]
- 80 Schrag SP, Sharma R, Jaik NP, Seamon MJ, Lukaszczyk JJ, Martin ND, Hoey BA, Stawicki SP. Complications related to percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) tubes. A comprehensive clinical review. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2007; 16: 407-418 [PMID: 18193123]
- 81 Toussaint E, Van Gossum A, Ballarin A, Arvanitakis M. Enteral access in adults. Clin Nutr 2015; 34: 350-358 [PMID: 25439396 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2014.10.009]
- 82 Casper M, Lammert F. How to improve success rates of endoscopic management for buried bumper syndrome. QJM 2018; 111: 467-472 [PMID: 29660086 DOI: 10.1093/qjmed/hcy081]
- 83 Mueller-Gerbes D, Hartmann B, Lima JP, de Lemos Bonotto M, Merbach C, Dormann A, Jakobs R. Comparison of removal techniques in the management of buried bumper syndrome: a retrospective cohort study of 82 patients. Endosc Int Open 2017; 5: E603-E607 [PMID: 28670617 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-106582]
- Costa D, Despott EJ, Lazaridis N, Koukias N, Murino A. Minimally invasive endoscopic management of buried bumper 84 syndrome by use of a novel dedicated resection device. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 366-368 [PMID: 31388613 DOI: 10.1016/i.vgie.2019.04.007
- 85 Lynch CR, Fang JC. Prevention and management of complications of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) tubes. Pract Gastroenterol 2004; 28: 66-76
- 86 Heinrich H, Gubler C, Valli PV. Over-the-scope-clip closure of long lasting gastrocutaneous fistula after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy tube removal in immunocompromised patients: A single center case series. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 9: 85-90 [PMID: 28250901 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v9.i2.85]
- 87 Gay-Chevallier S, Lupu A, Rivory J, Rostain F, Ponchon T, Saurin JC, Pioche M. Closure of non-healing gastrocutaneous fistula after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy by endoscopic submucosal dissection and over-thescope clip. Endoscopy 2019; 51: E125-E126 [PMID: 30866016 DOI: 10.1055/a-0858-9796]
- 88 Brindley JH, Yip B, Vlachou E, Wylie P, Despott EJ. Successful endoscopic closure of a gastrocutaneous fistula using a 'Padlock Clip'. Endoscopy 2016; 48 Suppl 1: E115-E116 [PMID: 27008560 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-103422]
- Galtieri PA, Auriemma F, Maselli R, Fugazza A, Mangiavillano B, Belletrutti PJ, Repici A. Omental patch for closure of 89 a cecal perforation during endoscopic resection of a laterally spreading tumor. Endoscopy 2019; 51: E237-E238 [PMID: 31071743 DOI: 10.1055/a-0885-9588]
- Anderloni A, Bianchetti M, Mangiavillano B, Fugazza A, Di Leo M, Carrara S, Repici A. Successful endoscopic closure 90 of iatrogenic duodenal perforation with the new Padlock Clip. Endoscopy 2017; 49: E58-E59 [PMID: 28135728 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-124177]



- 91 Siau K, Troth T, Gibson E, Dhanda A, Robinson L, Fisher NC. How long do percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy feeding tubes last? Postgrad Med J 2018; 94: 469-474 [PMID: 30042184 DOI: 10.1136/postgradmedj-2018-135754]
- Villela EL, Sakai P, Almeida MR, Moura EG, Faintuch J. Endoscopic gastrostomy replacement tubes: long-term 92 randomized trial with five silicone commercial models. Clin Nutr 2014; 33: 221-225 [PMID: 23672806 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2013.04.015]
- 93 Cominardi A, Lisotti A, Teci E, Mangano G, Fusaroli P. Elective home replacement of gastrostomy feeding tubes is safe and cost-effective. Has hospital referral become obsolete? Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 620-624 [PMID: 33384260 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.12.004]
- 94 Klek S, Hermanowicz A, Dziwiszek G, Matysiak K, Szczepanek K, Szybinski P, Galas A. Home enteral nutrition reduces complications, length of stay, and health care costs: results from a multicenter study. Am J Clin Nutr 2014; 100: 609-615 [PMID: 24965306 DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.113.082842]
- Dam-Larsen S, Darkahi B, Glad A, Gleditsch D, Gustavsson L, Halttunen J, Johansson KE, Pischel A, Reiertsen O, 95 Törnqvist B, Zebski H. Best practice in placement of percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy with jejunal extension tube for continuous infusion of levodopa carbidopa intestinal gel in the treatment of selected patients with Parkinson's disease in the Nordic region. Scand J Gastroenterol 2015; 50: 1500-1507 [PMID: 26083798 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2015.1055793
- Toh Yoon EW, Yoneda K, Nakamura S, Nishihara K. Percutaneous endoscopic transgastric jejunostomy (PEG-J): a retrospective analysis on its utility in maintaining enteral nutrition after unsuccessful gastric feeding. BMJ Open Gastroenterol 2016; 3: e000098 [PMID: 27486522 DOI: 10.1136/bmjgast-2016-000098]
- 97 Shike M, Latkany L, Gerdes H, Bloch AS. Direct percutaneous endoscopic jejunostomies for enteral feeding. Gastrointest Endosc 1996; 44: 536-540 [PMID: 8934158 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(96)70005-6]
- 98 Fugazza A, Anderloni A, Paduano D, Badalamenti M, Maselli R, Carrara S, Gabbiadini R, Colombo M, Spadaccini M, Cappello A, Haber G, Repici A. Underwater cap-assisted endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patients with surgically altered anatomy: a pilot study. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 927-931 [PMID: 33197940 DOI: 10.1055/a-1311-97791
- Maple JT, Petersen BT, Baron TH, Gostout CJ, Wong Kee Song LM, Buttar NS. Direct percutaneous endoscopic 99 jejunostomy: outcomes in 307 consecutive attempts. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 2681-2688 [PMID: 16393220 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.00334.x
- 100 Nishiwaki S, Kurobe T, Baba A, Nakamura H, Iwashita M, Adachi S, Hatakeyama H, Hayashi T, Maeda T. Prognostic outcomes after direct percutaneous endoscopic jejunostomy in elderly patients: comparison with percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 94: 48-56 [PMID: 33383037 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.12.036]
- Repici A, Pace F, Gabbiadini R, Colombo M, Hassan C, Dinelli M; ITALIAN GI-COVID19 Working Group. Endoscopy 101 Units and the Coronavirus Disease 2019 Outbreak: A Multicenter Experience From Italy. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 363-366.e3 [PMID: 32283102 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.04.003]
- 102 Repici A, Maselli R, Colombo M, Gabbiadini R, Spadaccini M, Anderloni A, Carrara S, Fugazza A, Di Leo M, Galtieri PA, Pellegatta G, Ferrara EC, Azzolini E, Lagioia M. Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak: what the department of endoscopy should know. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 192-197 [PMID: 32179106 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.03.019]
- Kurihara H, Bisagni P, Faccincani R, Zago M. COVID-19 outbreak in Northern Italy: Viewpoint of the Milan area 103 surgical community. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 2020; 88: 719-724 [PMID: 32267661 DOI: 10.1097/TA.00000000002695]
- 104 Coimbra R, Edwards S, Kurihara H, Bass GA, Balogh ZJ, Tilsed J, Faccincani R, Carlucci M, Martínez Casas I, Gaarder C, Tabuenca A, Coimbra BC, Marzi I. European Society of Trauma and Emergency Surgery (ESTES) recommendations for trauma and emergency surgery preparation during times of COVID-19 infection. Eur J Trauma Emerg Surg 2020; 46: 505-510 [PMID: 32303798 DOI: 10.1007/s00068-020-01364-7]



E W J

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 267-290

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

REVIEW

Current updates and future directions in diagnosis and management of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms

Andrew Canakis, Linda S Lee

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Govindarajan KK, India; Liu L, China

Received: December 31, 2021 Peer-review started: December 31, 2021 First decision: January 23, 2022 Revised: February 14, 2022 Accepted: April 21, 2022 Article in press: April 21, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Andrew Canakis, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21201, United States

Linda S Lee, Division of Gastroenterology Hepatology and Endoscopy, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA 02115, United States

Corresponding author: Linda S Lee, MD, Associate Professor, Director, Division of Gastroenterology Hepatology and Endoscopy, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, 75 Francis St, Boston, MA 02115, United States. llee@bwh.harvard.edu

Abstract

Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms are a heterogenous group of rare neoplasms that are increasingly being discovered, often incidentally, throughout the gastrointestinal tract with varying degrees of activity and malignant potential. Confusing nomenclature has added to the complexity of managing these lesions. The term carcinoid tumor and embryonic classification have been replaced with gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasm, which includes gastrointestinal neuroendocrine and pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. A comprehensive multidisciplinary approach is important for clinicians to diagnose, stage and manage these lesions. While histological diagnosis is the gold standard, recent advancements in endoscopy, conventional imaging, functional imaging, and serum biomarkers complement histology for tailoring specific treatment options. In light of developing technology, our review sets out to characterize diagnostic and therapeutic advancements for managing gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors, including innovations in radiolabeled peptide imaging, circulating biomarkers, and endoscopic treatment approaches adapted to different locations throughout the gastrointestinal system.

Key Words: Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms; Neuroendocrine tumors; Neuroendocrine carcinoma; Gastrointestinal; Pancreas; Small intestine

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Diagnostic technology for neuroendocrine tumors continues to advance. Radiomics promises to enhance morphologic imaging. Gallium-68 DOTA-peptide positron emission tomography/computed tomography has replaced Octreoscan as the preferred functional imaging modality. Newer radiolabeled peptides may further improve detection. A novel liquid biopsy biomarker (NETest) has proven more accurate than chromogranin A in monitoring treatment response and predicting disease activity. Therapy has also progressed with treatment adapted based on the predicted behavior of the tumor. Advanced endoscopic resection techniques have revolutionized treatment. Preliminary evidence suggests endoscopic ultrasound guided radiofrequency ablation may prove useful in treating pancreatic lesions. Multimodality therapy continues to evolve for metastatic pancreatic tumors.

Citation: Canakis A, Lee LS. Current updates and future directions in diagnosis and management of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(5): 267-290 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/267.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267

INTRODUCTION

Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (GEP-NENs) are a heterogenous group of rare neoplasms with a wide clinicopathologic spectrum of disease activity[1]. These neoplasms arise from the secretory cells of the neuroendocrine system and can occur anywhere along the gastrointestinal tract[2]. Nearly 95% occur sporadically, though genetic testing should be considered for patients less than 40 years old, family history of NENs, features concerning for multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1, von Hippel-Lindau disease, tuberous sclerosis or neurofibromatosis type 1[3]. Traditional terminology including carcinoid tumor and APUDoma were replaced by neuroendocrine neoplasm in 2010 by the World Health Organization (WHO), which also discouraged using the terms benign and malignant. NENs are grouped as well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors (NET) or poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas (NEC)[4]. NECs are highly aggressive with significantly worse prognosis. Nearly 80%-90% of GEP-NENs are NETs, which are slow growing and graded from G1 (low), G2 (intermediate), to G3 (high)[2].

With the advent of high-resolution cross-sectional imaging, GEP-NENs are increasingly being discovered-notably without any significant change in rates of metastasis[5]. In a large population-based study of 64971 patients, the age-adjusted incidence rate of NETs increased from 1.09 per 100000 in 1973 to 6.98 per 100000 in 2012, with the greatest increase occurring in localized NETs and G1 NETs[6]. These observations suggest that many of these lesions are incidental and/or asymptomatic at the time of discovery. Incidence of gastric and rectal NETs has increased the greatest unlike small bowel NETs, which likely correlates with greater use of endoscopic procedures. Similar trends have been noted in Europe and Asia[7].

GEP-NENs are divided into gastrointestinal and pancreatic NENs with the most common being rectal (29%) and small intestinal (28%) (Figures 1 and 2)[8,9]. These tumors exhibit a wide range of behavior with varying degrees of disease activity including growth rate, grade, differentiation and metastatic potential[10]. Generally speaking, small intestinal NENs have high malignant potential while gastric, duodenal, appendiceal, and rectal NETs are less likely to metastasize[11]. A recent cohort of 43751 patients in the United States noted that the majority of GEP-NENs were localized (51.7%) and grade 1 (71.7%)[9]. This study also found that the most lesions (73%) occurred in whites, followed by black (16.2%) and Asian (7.3%) populations with no difference in three or five year survival based on race.

The majority of GEP-NENs are non-functional while functional NENs secrete hormones and substances that lead to clinical symptoms. Functioning gastrointestinal NENs are not classified separately from nonfunctioning gastrointestinal NENs and manifest with carcinoid syndrome while functioning pancreatic NENs are classified distinctly according to the hormone secreted by the tumor. Nonhormonal products are also produced by both non-functional and functional NENs, which include chromogranin A, pancreastatin and pancreatic polypeptide, and may offer aid in diagnosis and follow-up.

DIAGNOSIS

Diagnosis relies on morphological imaging, functional imaging, endoscopic procedures, biomarkers, and pathology. All patients should undergo computed tomography (CT) and/or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Functional imaging serves as an adjunct to conventional imaging in advanced NETs and is helpful for identifying primary tumors and staging. Endoscopic procedure with biopsy diagnoses gastric, duodenal and colorectal NENs while endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) aids in identification of









Figure 2 Epidemiology of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms.

pancreatic NENs. The mainstay of biomarkers is chromogranin A although newer markers have been identified, which may expand the role of biomarkers in post-treatment surveillance and detection of recurrence.

Pathology (staging and grading)

Tumor staging and grading are essential to assess prognosis and disease activity as reflected in the 2019 WHO classification based on tumor differentiation and grading (mitotic rate or Ki-67 index) (Table 1)[2, 4]. The degree of differentiation is based on the extent the tumor cells resemble their endocrine cell counterparts[11]. Grading is based on the proliferative rate from either mitotic counts or Ki-67 labeling index with higher values associated with more aggressive behavior, independent of stage[2]. Mitotic counts rely on the number of mitotic figures in 10 consecutive high-power fields while Ki-67 Labeling index is the percent of positive tumor cells. Small biopsy samples and heterogeneity within the tumor all pose challenges to accurate assessment of tumor grade of the entire lesion. Whether there is incremental benefit from larger core samples obtained during EUS-fine needle biopsy and whether artificial intelligence technology will help partially automate calculating Ki-67 index require further study[12]. Radiomics may supplant or supplement histologic diagnosis by assessing the whole lesion and will be discussed further below.

Morphologic imaging

NETs typically are highly vascular, hyperenhancing in the early arterial phase with washout during the delay portal venous phase of CT (Figure 3). Differentiating liver metastases from hepatocellular carcinomas may be aided by exploiting the fact that hepatocellular carcinomas have higher attenuation levels with contrast and higher iodine uptake with a threshold value of 0.22 for normalized iodine uptake having 100% sensitivity and 90% specificity[13]. Attenuation assessment of lymph nodes on CT


Canakis A et al. Diagnosis and management of GEP-NENs

Table 1 World Health Organization 2019 Classification				
Terminology, grade	Differentiation	Mitotic count (HPF ²)	Ki-67 index (%)	
NET, G1	Well-differentiated	< 2/10	< 3	
NET, G2	Well-differentiated	2-20/10	3-20	
NET, G3	Well-differentiated	> 20/10	> 20	
NEC, G3 (small or large cell type)	Poorly differentiated	> 20/10	> 20	

NET: Neuroendocrine tumor; NEC: Neuroendocrine carcinoma; HPF: High powered field.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Computerized tomography scan of hyperenhancing pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor (white arrow).

may also help identify malignant nodes with a cutoff value of 7.5 Hounsfield units distinguishing 96% of positron emission tomography (PET) positive and 89% of PET negative lymph nodes[14]. Limitations of CT include lower sensitivity with a recent study suggesting only 76% of CT scans identified the primary tumor in patients with metastatic GEP-NETs, and difficulties with identifying small (< 1 cm) lesions especially in the small bowel where only 21% of small intestine NETs were identified in one study[15-17]. CT enteroclysis has been used for localization of small bowel tumors[18] with luminal distension using neutral contrast aiding in defining small mucosal features with a positive predictive value of 95% [18].

MRI with contrast enhancement is superior in detecting lesions in the liver and pancreas[15]. With higher tissue resolution, MRI is also better for evaluating bone and liver metastases[19,20]. NENs typically have low T1 and high T2 signal on imaging (Figure 4). Adding diffusion weighted MRI to standard MRI imaging increased metastatic findings in 71% of patients, which changed patient management in 19% of patients[21]. A comparative study showed that while contrast enhanced MRI is superior, adding diffusion weighted to non-contrast MRI imaging may suffice for everyday practice[22].

Radiomics appears to augment the ability of MRI to differentiate pancreatic NET from adenocarcinoma and solid pseudopapillary neoplasms[23,24].

Grading pancreatic NETs by CT or MRI is challenging and relies on assessing tumor margins, pattern of venous phase contrast washout, and enhancement pattern[10,18]. Irregular margins on CT have 71% sensitivity and 82% specificity for predicting grade 2/3 tumors while a model incorporating margins and fusion signature had 0.90 AUC for differentiating grade 1 from grade 2/3 tumors. Tumor texture analysis of CT and MRI images suggests entropy may be most useful in differentiating the different grades with 91% sensitivity and 85% specificity for distinguishing grade 1/2 NET from grade 3 NEC on CT and 83% sensitivity and 61% specificity for separating G2/3 from G1 tumors on MRI[25,26]. Whole tumor apparent diffusion coefficient histogram analysis may help predict the aggressiveness of pancreatic NET with kurtosis being the most useful marker[26]. While exciting, further studies are needed to understand the capabilities and role of radiomics in diagnosing, grading, and potentially prognosticating and guiding treatment.

Functional imaging

Somatostatin receptor imaging provides whole body imaging for NETs based on the wide expression of somatostatin receptors in most well-differentiated NETs. Nearly 70%-90% of gastrointestinal NETs and





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.



50%-70% of pancreatic NETs express somatostatin receptors[27]. Quantification of somatostatin receptor expression can diagnose, stage, and assess response to therapy with somatostatin analogues (SSAs) or peptide receptor radionuclide therapy (PRRT)[15]. Gallium (Ga)-68 DOTA-peptides with PET/CT have replaced traditional Octreoscan [octreotide single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT)/CT or 111-Inpentetreotide with SPECT] as the preferred modality due to its higher accuracy and shortened procedure time, which reduces radiation exposure (Figure 5)[28]. The sensitivity and specificity to detect NET is 92% and 95%, respectively[29]. Of note, there are different labeled peptides that can be used (DOTA-TOC, DOTA-NOC, and DOTA-TATE), but they are regarded as equally efficient[30]. One meta-analysis of 1561 patients found that using 68-DOTATATE changed management in one third of patients who previously had an Octreoscan[31]. Another study of 101 patients with well/moderately differentiated NETs showed that 68-DOTATATE imaging altered management in 36 patients, which included avoiding the need for biopsy (n = 4), initiating systemic therapy (n = 14), and altering operative plans in half of patients referred to surgery (n = 14)[32]. When available, this modality is preferred due to its high sensitivity and ability to influence management strategies in more than 70% of cases[33,34].

However, it should be noted that the accuracy of Ga-DOTA-peptides PET-CT imaging declines as NET tumor grading increases due to decrease in somatostatin receptor expression[15]. As NETs lose somatostatin receptors, their cells increase glucose utilization[35]. In this context, ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxyglucose (18F-FDG) PET/CT may be the preferred method for identifying high grade lesions. In a large study with 104 biopsy proven NETs where both Ga-DOTATATE and ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT were performed, ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT was most useful in changing management of G3 tumors while not helpful for G1 tumors[36]. Therefore, these authors suggested only limited use of ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT for tumors with Ki-67 \leq 12%. Ga-DOTATATE and ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT may be complementary imaging modalities. Other studies have suggested this as well with FDG PET-CT being 100% sensitive for identifying poorly differentiated G3 tumors while Ga-DOTATATE had 83% sensitivity for well-differentiated G2/3 tumors[37]. A retrospective study of pathology-proven NENs demonstrated increased sensitivity (94%) for diagnosing NENs when both tracers were used compared to either alone (Ga-DOTATATE 63.8% and ¹⁸F-FDG 74.7%)[37]. Ki-67 index also negatively correlated with Ga-DOTATATE while positively correlated with ¹⁸F-FDG. Another group developed a NETPET grade from 0 to 5: P0 is negative for both ¹⁸F-FDG and 68Ga-DOTA-peptide scans, P1 is 68Ga-DOTA scan positive and ¹⁸F-FDG negative, P2-4 are positive for both with varying intensity of uptake, P5 is ¹⁸F-FDG positive and 68Ga-DOTA scan negative. This grading system correlated with tumor grade and survival with P5 having lowest median overall survival (11 mo)[38]. NETPET may allow selection of patients for PRRT which relies on the presence of somatostatin receptors to uptake therapeutic radionuclide into the NET cells. Patients with significant ¹⁸ F-FDG positivity and 68Ga-DOTA negative disease may not respond well to PRRT alone and likely would benefit greater from systemic chemotherapy.

64Cu-DOTA is a new tracer with longer half-life and potentially superior spatial resolution compared to 68Ga[39]. The longer half-life (12.7 h vs 1.1 h) would potentially allow 64Cu-DOTA to be used more routinely and readily compared with 68Ga-DOTA. In 59 patients who underwent both 64Cu-DOTATATE and 68Ga-DOTATOC PET/CT, more patients had more lesions detected using 64Cu-DOTA than with 68Ga-DOTA (13 vs 3, respectively, P = 0.013)[40]. A phase III US study confirmed the safety and high accuracy of 64Cu-DOTA PET/CT[41].

¹⁸F (fluoro-dihydroxyphenylalanine)-DOPA is another radiopharmaceutical that has high sensitivity of 97% and specificity of 90% for small intestinal NETs, and alters management in 50% of small intestinal NETs[42]. In a comparative prospective study, ¹⁸F-DOPA outperformed combined CT and somatostatin-receptor scintigraphy imaging in localizing low grade small intestinal NETs[43]. However, other studies have suggested 68Ga-DOTA is superior to ¹⁸F-DOPA for detecting well-differentiated



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 5 Gallium-68 DOTATATE positron emission tomography/computed tomography demonstrating avid lymph nodes.

NETs, including small intestinal NETs. ¹⁸F-DOPA is not readily available in Western countries, but may be complementary in the evaluation of small intestinal NETs[39,44].

Insulinomas are notoriously difficult to detect using morphological and somatostatin receptor imaging. Because they over-express glucagon-like peptide-1-receptors (GLP-1R), these offer targets for PET-based imaging[39]. 68Ga-DOTA-exendin-4 is a PET agent targeting GLP-1R. In a prospective randomized crossover study of 52 patients with suspected insulinoma, patients underwent 68Ga-DOTA-exendin-4 PET/CT, SPECT/CT and MRI with 68Ga-DOTA-exendin-4 imaging being more accurate than MRI for detecting insulinomas (93.9% and 67.6%, respectively)[45].

There is little literature on the value of PET-MRI, however, one small study demonstrated comparable image quality between 68Ga-DOTA-TOC PET/CT with PET/MRI while another suggested more lesions were identified with PET/MRI[46,47]. Advantages of PET/MRI include use in patients with renal insufficiency and better detection of liver lesions.

Biomarkers

Functional NETs secrete hormones that lead to various clinical symptoms and syndromes. These hormone levels should only be checked in patients with clinical symptoms and syndromes suggestive of a functional NET. Hormone levels may be followed in patients with functional pancreatic NETs to monitor response to treatment and recurrence[48].

Carcinoid syndrome may occur with metastatic NETs, typically from the small intestine. Twenty four hours measurement of urinary 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid (5-HIAA), an end product of serotonin metabolism, has a specificity and sensitivity of over 90% [49]. Patients should avoid tryptophan-rich foods and certain medications for several days before urine collection. Urinary 5-HIAA may also help predict patients at risk for carcinoid heart disease and carcinoid crisis during surgery as well as those who may respond to SSAs and PRRT[50]. If urine collection is difficult, plasma testing may be more convenient. Compared to urinary measurements, plasma 5-HIAA has a sensitivity and specificity of 89% and 97%, respectively, in diagnosing carcinoid patients[51]. Its widespread use is limited by institutional preferences and lack of validation in clinical studies.

Nonhormonal secretory products are also produced by both functional and nonfunctional NETs and can serve as biomarkers. Chromogranin A, a nonhormonal serum glycoprotein, is the main biochemical marker. However, its use has been deemphasized with the National Comprehensive Cancer Network and North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (NANET) not recommending its routine use due to limitations in accuracy, lack of standardization across laboratories (differing assays and isoforms), and unclear added value beyond imaging findings [48,52,53]. It should be measured fasting and at least 2 wk after discontinuation of proton pump inhibitors[54]. Sensitivity is lower in localized disease[55], and chromogranin A levels may drop with use of SSAs due to decreased production of hormones from cells rather than reduction in tumor burden[56].

Consequently, other biomarkers have been investigated. Genetic mutations in DAXX and ATRX expression (which interact with centromeric and telomeric regions) have recently been associated with well-differentiated NENs and poor survival in pancreatic NETs[57]. DNA hypermethylation has been associated with worse prognosis in pancreatic NETs. There is also interest in a new biomarker that measures cell-free DNA which circulates in the plasma following apoptosis, necrosis or active secretion, whereby it may have the potential to differentiate metastatic vs localized pancreatic NETs[57,58].

A novel liquid biopsy biomarker (NETest) measures 51 different RNA transcripts relevant to NET using quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction^[59]. Scores range from 0%-100% with 0-20 normal, 4-80 intermediate and ≥ 80 high activity. NETest has recently been reported with favorable



results compared to chromogranin A for monitoring treatment response following both surgery and PRRT[60,61]. In a cohort of 253 GEP-NENs, NETest out performed chromogranin A in terms of accuracy (99% vs 53%) and also proved reliable in correlating the grade, stage and progression of GEP-NENs[62]. Another prospective study confirmed high diagnostic accuracy (91%) of NETest, ability to differentiate metastatic from local disease, 91% concordance with CT/MRI/ Ga 68-DOTA peptide PET, correlation with curative vs palliative surgeries, and higher diagnostic accuracy compared with chromogranin A [63]. NETest predicted postoperative recurrence at postop day 30 with 94% accuracy while chromogranin A was not helpful[64]. No patients with R0 resection and normal NETest developed recurrence while all R1/R2 patients had elevated NETest. This would allow early identification of patients with residual disease postoperatively who need to be followed more intensely while those with R0 resection and normal NETest likely can have fewer follow-up imaging studies. These exciting results need further confirmation in larger studies, and the utility of using this blood test rather than imaging to adjust treatment in advanced disease requires study as well.

Endoscopy

For gastrointestinal NETs, endoscopy with biopsy should be performed to obtain pathological diagnosis [20]. Endoscopic imaging is insufficient for definitive diagnosis as differential diagnosis includes other subepithelial lesions, such as gastrointestinal stromal tumor especially in the stomach and duodenum and cysts and Brunner's gland hyperplasia also in the duodenum. When imaging modalities fail to localize a small bowel tumor, video-capsule endoscopy (VCE) and device-assisted enteroscopy (DBE) are often needed[10]. VCE has a diagnostic yield of 45% for detecting tumors in the small intestine[65]. A retrospective study conducted over a seven year period found that small bowel tumors were detected in 1.5% of patients undergoing VCE (with a mean number of 4.7 tests used prior to VCE)[66]. In a study of 390 patients with metastatic NETs, radiology failed to localize a primary tumor in 2.8% whereas VCE identified NETs in 8/10 patients, which were confirmed histologically. As such, VCE should be used in select patients to identify small intestine NETs. While more invasive, antegrade and retrograde DBE may serve as an adjunctive tool prior to surgery by providing a histologic diagnosis and allowing tattooing areas of interest for surgeons[65]. Its diagnostic yield for detecting small intestine NETs ranges from 33%-80% [67,68]. Multifocal small intestinal NETs occur in 20%-30% of patients. CT and MRI have low accuracy for detecting these, and while CT or MR enterography, VCE, and DBE improve detection, the gold standard remains digital palpation of the small bowel intraoperatively [69].

EUS is valuable for diagnosing pancreatic NETs and differentiating from pancreatic adenocarcinoma or metastatic disease with 87.2% sensitivity of 87.2% and 98% specificity (Figure 6)[70]. Mean detection rate of pancreatic NET for EUS is 90% while about 73% for both CT and MRI[71]. EUS identified pancreatic NET in 26% of cases where CT and other radiology studies including MRI and PET were negative[72]. EUS is particularly helpful for detecting small pancreatic NETs < 10 mm, 68% of which were missed by CT[73]. EUS also provides more accurate size estimate than CT (11.2% vs 46.5% inaccurate, respectively). Therefore, in patients with suspected pancreatic NET and negative imaging, EUS should be performed.

A limitation of EUS sampling is inaccurate assessment of grade and Ki67 index compared with surgical specimens. This discordance is accentuated in tumors > 2 cm because Ki-67 immunoreactivity can be focal and therefore, potentially missed by EUS sampling [74]. EUS-FNB may improve assessment of Ki-67 as well as diagnostic yield compared with EUS-FNA[75,76]. Diagnostic yield of EUS-FNA in cystic pancreatic NETs is lower at 73% compared with solid NETs although higher than mucinous cysts. Cystic pancreatic NETs may have thick wall with low carcinoembryonic antigen levels (< 5 ng/mL)[77].

Adjunctive EUS technologies include elastography and contrast harmonic EUS (CH-EUS). Elastography assesses the relative stiffness of tissue qualitatively and semi-quantitatively with strain elastography and more recently shear wave elastography. It may help differentiate pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma from pancreatic NET, but was unable to distinguish NET from benign lesions in one study^[78]. Another study suggested modest ability to diagnose malignant vs benign pancreatic NETs (67% sensitivity and 71% specificity)[79]. Further studies are needed with shear wave elastography, which may lead to improved results. CH-EUS uses intravenous microbubble-based contrast agents to assess microvasculature in lesions. With pancreatic NETs being hypervascular, they appear hyperenhancing on CH-EUS with sensitivity 79% and specificity 99% [80]. CH-EUS may be particularly helpful in assessing tumor grade as microvasculature density inversely correlates with grade. Therefore, higher grade tumors have more heterogeneous enhancement with 90% accuracy for predicting malignancy and > 95% negative predictive value for tumor aggressiveness[81]. Quantitative CH-EUS may allow accurate differentiation of G1/G2 pancreatic NET from G3 pancreatic NEC[82].

MANAGEMENT

The next sections will highlight updates and controversial areas needing further research for the various GEP-NETs.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 6 Endoscopic ultrasound of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor appearing well-defined and hypoechoic.

Stomach

Gastric NETs are typically diagnosed incidentally during endoscopy, and it is important to understand the subtypes of gastric NETs and their corresponding treatment recommendations (Table 2). Metastases occur in less than 10% of type I gastric NETs $\leq 2 \text{ cm}$ (Figure 7), but in nearly 20% greater than 2 cm[83, 84]. A long-term study of small (< 1 cm) type I gastric NETs followed endoscopically over an average of 7 years found that none developed advanced disease or significant growth of the tumor[85]. For larger lesions, EUS should be performed to assess depth of invasion and presence of lymph node metastases before performing endoscopic or surgical resection. Regarding endoscopic resection, endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) or endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) can be considered although ESD should be reserved for larger lesions with superficial submucosal invasion[86]. A retrospective study of 87 Lesions less than 1 cm resected by ESD or EMR found that while complete resection rates trended higher with ESD (94.9% vs 83.3%, P = 0.174), it was associated with increased procedural time (26.1 min vs 9.5 min) and a tendency towards higher complications (15% vs 6%, P = 0.28)[87]. For rare type 1 gastric NETs with invasive disease, regional metastases, or grade 3 Lesions, surgery may be considered [88]. Antrectomy is an option in patients with numerous tumors, which may be curative with decreased recurrence compared to endoscopic resection (11% vs 44%)[89]. The role of medical therapy with SSAs (lanreotide and octreotide) to suppress gastrin levels as a means to reduce tumor progression remains to be determined[86].

Because type III gastric NETs behave differently from type I and II and are very aggressive tumors, traditionally surgical resection was recommended (Table 3)[90,91]. However, for small < 1 cm welldifferentiated lesions without EUS evidence of deep invasion or regional metastases, endoscopic resection may be feasible [92]. A Japanese multi-center study of 144 Lesions (90 G1 and 54 G2) with median size 8 mm compared surgical (81 patients) and endoscopic (63 patients) resection outcomes during long-term follow-up[93]. Patients undergoing endoscopic resection had smaller lesions confined to the mucosa or submucosa, and 24% of these patients needed subsequent surgical resection. Overall, 5year survival was similar for both groups, and in the endoscopic resection alone cohort, only one patient developed recurrence with no mortality over median 32-mo follow-up. Another recent study comparing 45 patients undergoing surgical or endoscopic resection found that tumor size greater than 1 cm was associated with lymph node metastases[94]. In a cohort of 50 patients undergoing endoscopic resection (41 EMR and 9 ESD) with a median follow up of 46 mo, mean size was 10 mm with nonsignificant trend towards larger lesions resected with ESD (14.2 mm vs 9.3 mm) and greater lymphovascular invasion in ESD patients (22.2% vs 2.4%). However, there was no evidence of tumor recurrence in either group. Of note, all lesions were no deeper than the submucosa layer and well-differentiated [95]. Given the more aggressive biology of type III gastric NETs, ESD may be favored over EMR although further study is needed. The resection approach should be carefully tailored to a patient's tumor size, depth of invasion, grade and presence of regional metastases[71].

Duodenum

Table 3 summarizes evaluation and management of small intestinal (duodenal, ampullary, and jejunoileal) NETs[96,97]. Nearly 90% of duodenal NETs are non-functional, well-differentiated and incidentally discovered as small, polypoid lesions in the first and second portion of the duodenum (Figure 8)[88]. For small duodenal NETs undergoing EMR, the optimal EMR technique remains unclear (standard, underwater, ligation, ligation without resection) with the main complications being bleeding in up to 20% of patients and perforation. For lesions greater than 2 cm without evidence of metastatic



Table 2 Gastric neuroendocrine tumors[88,90,91]				
	Туре 1	Туре 2	Туре 3	Туре 4
Proportion of gastric neuroendocrine tumors	70%-80%	5%	15%-25%	Very rare
Associated conditions	Atrophic gastritis	Zollinger-Ellison and MEN-1	Sporadic	Sporadic
Location	Gastric fundus and body	Gastric fundus and body	Antrum	Anywhere
Endoscopic findings	Multiple, small polyps	Multiple, small polyps	Solitary, larger	Solitary, larger
Gastrin level	Increased	Increased	Normal	Normal
рН	Increased	Decreased	Normal	Normal
Prognosis	Excellent	Good	Poor	Very poor
Metastasis	10%-20%	10%-30%	30%-80%	80%-100%
Evaluation	Gastric pH, gastrin, EUS 1-2 cm lesions	Gastric pH, gastrin, EUS 1-2 cm lesions, abdominal imaging	Gastric pH, gastrin, EUS, abdominal imaging	Gastric pH, gastrin, EUS, abdominal imaging
Treatment	Endoscopic resection for larger lesions and surveillance for lesions < 2 cm	Similar to type 1	Surgery, endoscopic resection for superficial, well-differentiated lesions < 1 cm	Surgery for local disease, systemic chemotherapy for metastatic
Surveillance	EGD every year	EGD every 6-12 mo, abdominal imaging every year	EGD every 6-12 mo, abdominal imaging every 3 mo	

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EGD: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; MEN1: Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1.

Table 3 Small intestinal neuroendocrine tumors[96,97,101,102,104,108,109]					
	Duodenal	Ampullary	Jejuno-ileal		
Epidemiology	2%-3% GEP-NETs	0.3%-1% GEP-NETs	1.2 cases/100000 incidence quadrupled over past 30 yr		
Evaluation	> 2 cm: CT and EUS	CT, EUS	Chromogranin A, urine 5-HIAA, CT/MRI, gallium- DOTATATE PET CT, colonoscopy into terminal ileum		
5-yr survival	No metastases: 80%-95%; Regional metastases: 65%-75%; Zollinger-Ellison or MEN-1: > 90%	59%	Local disease: 80%-100%; Regional disease: 70%-80%; Distant metastases: 35%-80%		
Treatment	< 1 cm: Endoscopic resection; 1- 2 cm: Endoscopic or surgical resection; > 2 cm: EMR or ESD, surgical resection for regional disease	< 2 cm superficial without metastases: Pancre- aticoduodenectomy or consider endoscopic ampullectomy; > 2 cm: Pancreaticoduoden- ectomy	Surgery; Carcinoid syndrome: Long-acting SSA (octreotide LAR 20-30 mg IM)		
Surveillance	EGD at least every 2 yr	EGD at 1-2 yr interval	NANETS: Curative surgery-CT every 3-6 mo then 6-12 mo for 7 yr; Advanced disease- CT every 6 mo; ENETS: Curative surgery: Chromogranin A, urine 5-HIAA, CT every 6-12 mo; Slow-growing treated without curative intent: every 3-6 mo		

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EGD: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; GEP-NETs: Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors; PET: Positron emission tomography; CT: Computed tomography; MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging; SSAs: Somatostatin analogues; LAR: Long-acting release; HIAA: Hydroxyindoleacetic acid.

> disease, ESD should be reserved for larger lesions because perforation and bleeding appear higher than with EMR or ESD[20,86,98].

> The optimal strategy for duodenal NETS between 1 and 2 cm remains unclear. A multicenter study of 60 patients found that lesions larger than 11 mm had significantly higher rates of lymphovascular invasion and incomplete endoscopic resection with none having complete pathologic resection compared with smaller lesions[99]. Therefore, the authors suggested surgical resection for lesions larger than 11 mm. However, a recent study suggested EMR is efficacious and safe for 1-2 cm lesions without regional or distant metastases with similar overall survival to surgical resection during median 56-mo follow-up[100]. As expected, patients undergoing EMR were older (72.6 years vs 59.2 years,



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 7 Endoscopic and endoscopic ultrasound views of type 1 small, superficial neuroendocrine lesions in gastric body. A and B: Endoscopic; C: Endoscopic ultrasound.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 8 Endoscopic imaging of duodenal neuroendocrine tumors.

respectively) with more node negative disease (89.5% vs 50%, respectively). The decision to pursue endoscopic or surgical resection should be considered based on local expertise and the individual case.

Ampullary NETs (Table 3) appear different in nature than non-ampullary duodenal NETs, and are often more advanced at presentation (G3 in 17% vs 2% for duodenal NETs) with higher incidence of lymph node metastasis (34% vs 10% for duodenal NETs)[101,102]. In a large pathology series of 203 duodenal NETs, most of the 27 NECs occurred in the ampullary region[103]. While pancreaticoduodenectomy is recommended regardless of size, its morbidity and mortality make endoscopic resection an attractive option. Small ampullary NETs less than 2 cm without muscularis propria invasion or lymph node metastases were completely resected endoscopically in one small study, and 71% had no recurrence during median 56 mo follow-up[104]. Further studies are needed to understand which patients may be managed with endoscopic ampullectomy.

Jejuno-ileal tumors

The true incidence of jejuno-ileal NETs (Table 3) likely remains underappreciated as in autopsy studies, the incidence is much higher (1.2 cases per 100000) than in population studies (0.67 cases per 100000)[96, 105]. This implies that many early jejuno-ileal NETs remain undiagnosed[106]. Early diagnosis remains challenging as most patients are asymptomatic or have nonspecific symptoms, and carcinoid syndrome occurs in only 20%-30% of patients with metastatic disease[106]. Unlike gastric, duodenal and colorectal NETs, incidental diagnosis of jejuno-ileal NETs is unlikely with 89% found in the ileum[105,107].

Segmental resection and wide lymphadenectomy is the definitive approach for jejuno-ileal NETs with localized and regional metastatic disease[108]. Intraoperative exploration with small bowel palpation is recommended as up to 70% of pre-operative imaging may understage tumors[109]. This is likely due to limitations of diagnostic imaging including VCE and DBE, which may miss small, multifocal lesions[52, 110]. For patients with distant metastatic disease, surgical resection of the primary tumor may still be considered to alleviate symptoms resulting from the lesion (for example, obstructive symptoms or bleeding), to achieve potential cure if the distant metastases may be completely resected as well, and to improve outcome although data on this is mixed and further study is needed[106].

Appendiceal tumors

Traditionally appendiceal NETs were the most common appendiceal tumors although recent data



suggests mucinous neoplasms may have surpassed them [111,112]. Most present incidentally and are asymptomatic as the majority are located in the distal one-third of the appendix rather than the base. Because risk of metastases correlates with tumor size, recommendations for evaluation and management vary depending on the size (Tables 4 and 5). However, a study of 418 patients noted that risk of nodal metastases was affected by age, depth of invasion, extent of surgery as well as tumor size with 0.89 area under the curve[113]. Another study analyzing 435 patients found that tumor size > 1.5 cm, G2 grade, lymphovascular infiltration, and mesoappendiceal invasion were associated with nodal metastasis^[114]. Therefore, some guidelines suggest right hemicolectomy for 1-2 cm tumors with any of these high-risk features. However, in a study of 916 patients with 1-2 cm NETs, right hemicolectomy was not associated with increased survival despite being associated with larger and higher stage tumors (hazard ratio = 1.14, P = 0.72)[115]. The most appropriate surgical approach for appendiceal NETs especially between 1-2 cm remains unclear as well as the definitive triggers to send a patient for completion right hemicolectomy.

Colonic neuroendocrine tumors

With increased colon cancer screening, the incidence of colonic NETs has increased dramatically from 0.02 to 0.2 per 100000 people in the United States between 1973 to 2004[116]. The majority are highgrade, poorly differentiated lesions that typically occur in the right colon (70%), especially in the cecum [117,118]. Well-differentiated colonic NETs have significantly worse prognosis than well-differentiated NETs anywhere else in the GI tract. A recent study using the SEER database developed a novel nomogram to predict survival incorporating patient's age \geq 68 years, sex, tumor size, grade, chemotherapy, N stage and M stage. This outperformed the traditional TNM staging system in predicting overall survival[119].

With aggressive behavior and poor survival outcomes, colonic NETs require multidisciplinary care (Table 5). Tumors < 2 cm may be considered for endoscopic resection, however surgery is required for incomplete resection or high-grade pathology[116]. Very little data exists about the efficacy and safety of ESD with one study including only 6 non-rectal, colonic NETs. This study demonstrated that non-rectal NETs were significantly associated with risk of non-R0 resection and while complications were higher, this was not significant compared with ESD of rectal NETs[120]. On the other end of the spectrum in patients with metastatic disease, chemotherapy can also be utilized[117]. Survival improved with chemotherapy alone, surgery alone and even more with the combination of surgery and chemotherapy (5-year survival 37% for combination vs 32% surgery alone, P < 0.001)[121]. However, other studies noted that surgery did not provide significant survival benefit in localized and metastatic disease[122, 123]. Further study is necessary to understand the optimal treatment combination as well as role of immunotherapy.

Rectal neuroendocrine tumors

Similar to colonic NETs, rectal NETs have been increasingly diagnosed with improved screening colonoscopy rates, experiencing a 10-fold rise in incidence over the past 30 years[124,125]. They are more common in women in the United States although in Korea men are more likely to have rectal NETs. In the United States, Asian and African American patients have higher incidence than Caucasians [126]. The majority (70%-88%) of rectal NETs are small (< 1 cm) and localized at the time of diagnosis [124,127]. Lymph node metastasis occurs in about 2% and distant metastases in about 8% of rectal NETs at diagnosis. Tumor size, depth of invasion, grade and lymphovascular invasion all affect prognosis. Regarding tumor size, it appears to correlate with metastasis at the time of diagnosis (3%, 66%, and 73% metastases with tumor size $\leq 1 \text{ cm}$, 1-1.9 cm, and $\geq 2 \text{ cm}$, respectively)[128]. A study using the SEER database of 788 patients with T1 rectal NETs noted tumor size and submucosal invasion were predictive of metastasis, and no tumors \leq 19 mm without submucosal invasion had metastases[129]. At diagnosis, 1.5% of patients had metastases with 1.1% in tumors \leq 10 mm and 6.6% in NETs 11-19 mm.

Usually, rectal NETs are not recognized before polypectomy by the endoscopist and only later discovered when pathology returns. If the endoscopist is suspicious of a rectal NET during the procedure, biopsies can be obtained with photograph documentation and tattoo adjacent to the lesion. In terms of treatment, endoscopic resection should be performed for lesions smaller than 1 cm without invasion beyond the submucosa. Options include EMR, EMR band ligation, and ESD; however, given the greater procedure time and complications with ESD, EMR or EMR band ligation are preferred. A prospective study comparing EMR band ligation (n = 53) to ESD (n = 24) in lesions ≤ 10 mm demonstrated the superiority of EMR band ligation with higher complete resection rates (100% vs 54.2%, P = 0.00 [130]. In addition to 100% negative margins, EMR band ligation was associated with shorter procedure times (5.3 vs 17.9 min, P = 0.00). Similarly, a retrospective study of 82 tumors < 10 mm reported higher complete resection rates with EMR band ligation compared to ESD (95% and 75%, P = 0.025) with shorter procedure times [131]. A recent retrospective comparative study of underwater EMR (*n* = 36) to ESD (*n* = 79) found no difference in achieving R0 resection for lesions \leq 10 mm[132]. Yet underwater EMR was associated with a significantly shorter procedure time (5.8 min vs 26.6 min, P =0.0001) and no adverse events while there were two cases of delayed bleeding and minor perforation in the ESD group. Therefore, for small rectal NETs < 1 cm, EMR band ligation is the endoscopic method of choice while underwater EMR may be considered as well.



Canakis A et al. Diagnosis and management of GEP-NENs

Table 4 Risk of metastases by tumor size in appendiceal neuroendocrine tumors[169]				
Tumor size	Nodal metastases	Distant metastases		
≤1 cm	0%	0%		
1-2 cm	7.5%	4%		
$\geq 2 \text{ cm}$	33%	12%		

Table 5 Colorectal neuroendocrine tumors[103,112,114,121,124,126,170-173]

	Appendiceal	Colonic	Rectal
Epidemiology	1.45% of appendectomies	<10% NETs	29% GEP-NETs
Presentation	Incidental or acute appendicitis; Carcinoid syndrome rare	Incidental (yellowish polypoid or donut-shaped); 46% advanced at diagnosis	Incidental (small, yellowish polypoid)
Evaluation	(1) Colonoscopy; (2) CT/MRI if > 2 cm, incomplete resection ¹ , suspected metastases; (3) Gallium DOTATATE PET CT: Incomplete resection ¹ , suspected metastases, carcinoid syndrome; and (4) Chromogranin A and urine 5- HIAA: liver metastases or carcinoid syndrome	CT, EUS, Gallium DOTATATE PET CT	Colonoscopy; EUS; > 2 cm, invasion beyond submucosa, lymph node disease: Gallium DOTATATE PET CT
5-yr survival	< 2 cm without regional or distant disease: 100%; 2-3 cm with regional nodes or \geq 3 cm: 78%; Distant metastases: 32%	Stage I: 90%; Stage II: 77%; Stage III: 53%; Stage IV: 14%	Localized: 98%-100%; Regional metastases: 54%-74%; Distant metastases: 15%-37%
Treatment	Right hemicolectomy with lymph node dissection: $(1) > 2$ cm; and (2) 1-2 cm with high-risk features ² ; Appendectomy: $(1) < 1$ cm, well-differentiated; and (2) 1-2 cm without high-risk features ²	Local disease: segmental colectomy and lymphaden- ectomy; Metastatic disease: chemotherapy	< 1 cm without invasion beyond submucosa: Endoscopic resection; 1-2 cm: Endoscopic resection or transanal resection; > 2 cm without metastatic disease: Radical surgical resection
Surveillance	$(1) \le 2$ cm without high-risk features ² and confined to appendix: No follow-up; and (2) Larger or node positive, and right hemicolectomy: CT/MRI 3-12 mo post-surgery; consider baseline gallium DOTATATE PET CTAfter first year, annual CT/MRI		< 1 cm: None; 1-2 cm: EUS or MRI at 6 and 12 mo; > 2 cm: CT/MRI at 3 and 12 mo, then every 12-24 mo

¹Incomplete resection: Positive margin and/or lymph nodes.

²High-risk features: Large tumor size, G2, lymphovascular invasion, mesoappendiceal invasion.

NET: Neuroendocrine tumor; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; EGD: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; GEP-NENs: Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms; PET: Positron emission tomography; CT: Computed tomography; MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging; HIAA: Hydroxyindoleacetic acid.

If incomplete resection occurs, then salvage therapy with ESD or transanal endoscopic microsurgery should be pursued to minimize recurrence[133,134]. Optimal management for rectal NETs 1-2 cm remains uncertain. NANETS recommends transanal excision although noted this could be considered after endoscopic resection if that resulted in positive margins. ESD may have a role and may be preferred to cap-assisted EMR as higher complete resection (100% *vs* 70%) and lower recurrence (0% *vs* 17%) was achieved with ESD[135]. However, ESD may not be the ideal approach in patients with lymphovascular invasion, grade 2, and/or positive margins as distant metastasis occurred in 2.5% following ESD of small (< 2 cm) rectal NETs[120]. With advanced metastatic disease, palliative surgery and systemic therapies should considered through a multidisciplinary approach considering availability of local resources.

Pancreas

Pancreatic NETs make up 16% of GEP-NETs with annual incidence of 0.5 per 100000 people[6,9]. The majority are sporadic and malignant with metastatic disease present in 60% of patients at the time of diagnosis (Table 6)[96,136]. If there are no distant metastases or if the metastatic disease is resectable (for example, isolated hepatic metastases), surgery is the primary method of treatment for all functioning pancreatic NETS, irrespective of size (Figure 9). It is also recommended for localized (confined to the pancreas and regional lymph nodes) nonfunctioning pancreatic NETs greater than 2 cm. Lesions less than 1 cm can safely undergo surveillance in the absence of symptoms and pancreatic duct dilation [137]. In a cohort comparing nonoperative and operative management of nonfunctioning NETs less than 1 cm, there was no difference in mortality or disease progression over median 45-mo follow up with surgical patients experiencing relatively high 46% rate of complications postoperatively[138].

Raishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 6 Diagnosing pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors[136,174]			
	Diagnostic evaluation		
All pancreatic NET	Multiphasic CT/MRI		
	If results impact management, gallium DOTATATE PET CTEUS with biopsy		
Insulinoma	72 h fast test: Hypoglycemia with elevated insulin		
	Oral glucose tolerance test: May be necessary in minority with only postprandial hypoglycemia		
Gastrinoma	Fasting gastrin 10 times upper limit of normal + gastric pH < 2		
	If gastrin less elevated + gastric pH < 2, measure BAO with secretin test		
	BAO > 15 mEq/h or serum gastrin increase > 120 pg/mL		
Glucagonoma	Fasting serum glucagon > 500 pg/mL		
Somatostatinoma	Fasting plasma somatostatin > 30 pg/mL		
VIPoma	Large volume diarrhea + serum VIP > 75 pg/mL		

NET: Neuroendocrine tumor; CT: Computed tomography; MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging; PET: Positron emission tomography; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; BAO: Basal acid output.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.267 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 9 Treatment algorithm for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. NET: Neuroendocrine tumor; SSA: Somatostatin analogue; PRRT: Peptide receptor radionuclide therapy.

However, observation *vs* surgery for nonfunctioning pancreatic NETs measuring between 1-2 cm remains controversial. Several studies have supported observation, as smaller tumor size correlates with lower malignancy potential [138-141]. On the other hand, other studies have suggested surgery is superior [142-145]. One study that followed 39 resected lesions less than 2 cm for a median 34.2 mo found that 7.7% developed late metastasis or recurrence [143]. Two other comparative studies supported surgical resection for pancreatic NETs less than 2 cm, as five-year overall survival rates were greater than the observation group (82.2%-92.8% *vs* 34.3%-67.4%, respectively)[142,145]. Regardless of tumor

size, if surgery is pursued, follow up with cross-sectional imaging is recommended annually for the first three years then every two years for a total of 10 years [146].

EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation (RFA) has recently been studied as a potentially safe and minimally invasive treatment option. Through the use of targeted electromagnetic energy and alternating high-frequency currents, EUS-RFA induces coagulative necrosis, fibrotic changes, and a delayed immune response to the pancreatic tissue of interest[147]. Only a few human studies have investigated treatment outcomes, but have demonstrated feasible and promising results[148,149]. In one study, 18 patients (including seven insulinomas and 11 non-functioning lesions) with a mean diameter of 1.4 cm demonstrated no signs of recurrence during mean follow-up of 8.7 mo[149]. Furthermore, all seven patients with insulinomas had normalization of glucose within 24 h of EUS-RFA. A prospective multicenter study of 14 pancreatic NETs (G1 lesions with median size 1.3 cm) found that 12 (85.7%) lesions completely resolved at 12 mo follow up[148]. The other two lesions were considered treatment failures with one increasing by 3 mm and the other remaining unchanged in size. A recent video case report used EUS-guided microwave ablation to safely and effectively treat a symptomatic inoperable pancreatic neck NET (35 × 32 mm) invading the splenic artery without any complications[150]. Further prospective and longer-term studies are needed to determine how this technology may improve patient outcomes and how it fits into the treatment algorithm.

For patients with isolated liver metastases, optimal management remains uncertain in the absence of randomized controlled studies and ranges from surgical resection of all visible metastatic disease to local therapy with ablation. Candidates for resection of liver metastases include those with isolated unilobar disease, preserved liver function and well-differentiated pathology[151]. However, even patients with bilobar disease could undergo multiple wedge resections and/or hepatectomy provided at least 20 percent of the total liver volume remains preserved. Five-year survival rates ranging from 85% to 90% have been reported with selected patients undergoing curative resection[152,153]. However, recurrence rates are as high as 54% despite negative margins, which implies that preoperative imaging misses small metastatic disease[154].

Whether the primary tumor should be resected as well in these patients remains debated although retrospective studies suggest improved survival with this approach[155].

Ablation is mainly effective for small (< 3 cm) lesions and includes RFA, cryoablation and microwave ablation with a more favorable morbidity profile than surgery or hepatic arterial embolization. The optimal use of this technique remains unclear although it is often used as an adjunct to surgical resection especially when complete resection of multifocal or bilateral disease is not feasible or in patients who have already undergone hepatic resection. Comparative studies remain limited with one nonrandomized study suggesting high overall 5-year survival (84%) following RFA compared to surgery (90%)[152]. If RFA is contraindicated (especially for lesions near the liver surface or adjacent to vital structure) or technically not possible, cryoablation can be used[156]. While cryoablation is relatively underutilized, a small case series demonstrated 77.8% complete response and 22.2% partial response in 9 patients undergoing ablation with a median follow of 7 mo[157]. Cryoablation may be considered in technically challenging tumor locations. Further studies are needed to delineate its role relative to other ablative techniques.

For unresectable liver disease in symptomatic patients, hepatic arterial embolization is suggested for palliation as an alternative to medical treatment alone. Techniques include injection of different substances [bland embolization (gel foam powder), chemoembolization (chemotherapy), radioembolization (radioactive isotopes)]. In liver predominate disease, chemoembolization is associated with a tumor response rate over 50%, which appears comparable to the other techniques [158]. A randomized trial is underway to compare liver progression-free survival and complications of these three techniques.

For unresectable widespread disease, treatment options include systematic therapy with SSAs to treat symptoms and control disease, chemotherapy, molecular targeted therapy, PRRT, and immunotherapy. SSAs suppress hormone release in pancreatic NETs by binding somatostatin receptors, which prevents the release of hormonal peptides, and is thus most helpful for VIPomas, glucagonomas, and somatostatinomas and less helpful for insulinomas and gastrinomas. When used to control disease by exploiting the ability of SSAs to decrease proliferation in nonfunctioning NETs, SSAs are administered to patients with high tumor burden[159]. The CLARINET study, a randomized, double blind placebo trial, provided support for lanreotide in preventing disease progression in advanced well to moderately differentiated nonfunctioning pancreatic NETs (prolonged progression-free survival 65% vs 33% at 24 mo)[160]. Short-acting octreotide may be used and if effective, changed to long-acting depot with monthly injections.

Chemotherapy is particularly helpful in aggressive disease with rapidly growing metastases[10]. Compared to temozolomide, the use of combination chemotherapy with capecitabine and temozolomide (CAPTEM) demonstrated high response, progression free survival, and manageable toxicity in patients with well-differentiated intermediate to high grade pancreatic NETs[161,162]. Given its favorable toxicity profile as an oral regimen, CAPTEM is typically favored over streptozocin-containing regimens. Expression of methylguanine DNA methyltransferase (MGMT) may predict response to alkylating chemotherapeutics as studies suggested that patients without MGMT had better response [163]. However, prospective studies are necessary.



Molecular targeted therapy has a role in patients with disease progression on SSAs by inhibiting the mammalian target of rapamycin or tyrosine kinase with everolimus and sunitinib, respectively^[164]. Compared to placebo, everolimus was able to prolong progression free survival (11 mo vs 4.6 mo) in a cohort of 410 patients with advanced, progressive low and intermediate grade pancreatic NETs[165]. Sunitinib has also demonstrated safe and reliable results in progressive, well-differentiated pancreatic NETs where progression free survival was double placebo (11.4 mo vs 5.5 mo)[161]. with a response rate of 24.5% [166]. Other promising agents include tyrosine kinase inhibitors sorafenib, pazopanib, vascular endothelial growth factor receptor inhibitor cabozantinib and lenvatinib, which all require further prospective study.

PRRT uses radiolabeled SSAs (90Yttrium or 177Lutetium) to bind somatostatin receptors as a means to emit localized radiation in advanced pancreatic NETs[164]. Therefore, it is an option in patients who have progressed through SSAs. A phase III trial compared ¹⁷⁷Lu-Dotatate (116 patients) to long acting octreotide (113 patients) and found longer progression free survival (65.2% vs 10.8%) and higher response rates (18% vs 3%) with ¹⁷⁷Lu-Dotatate[167]. A larger study of 610 patients (which included bronchial NETs) also reported a favorable survival and response rate, especially in the pancreatic NET group[168]. Despite encouraging results, concern remains over potential long-term toxicity including acute leukemia (0.7%) and myelodysplastic syndrome (1.5%)[168]. As such, risk and benefits of treatment should be carefully discussed with patients before embarking on PRRT. Further studies are needed to understand the role and safety of PRRT as well as whether combination therapy with SSAs is more efficacious.

Although immunotherapy has revolutionized oncology, its utility in treating pancreatic NETs remains unclear. Early trials evaluating anti-programmed cell death 1 antibodies including spartalizumab and pembrolizumab have not been encouraging with minimal response in pancreatic NETs. Further studies are certainly needed.

CONCLUSION

GEP-NENs represent a complex and diverse physiologic and pathologic spectrum of neoplasms with varying disease activity that benefit from multidisciplinary care. With advancements in functional imaging, serum biomarkers, and endoscopic techniques for diagnosis including EUS as well as therapy with EMR, ESD and EUS-RFA, identification and management of these protean lesions continue to improve and allow for tailored treatment plans based on prognostic information and location throughout the gastrointestinal tract.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Canakis A drafted the manuscript and approved the final version of the manuscript; Lee LS drafted, revised, and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Each author listed has no potential conflicts (financial, professional, or personal) that are relevant to the content presented in this manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Andrew Canakis 0000-0002-6646-6693; Linda S Lee 0000-0001-9921-8920.

S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang H

REFERENCES

- 1 Díez M, Teulé A, Salazar R. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: diagnosis and treatment. Ann Gastroenterol 2013; 26: 29-36 [PMID: 24714698]
- 2 Pavel M, Öberg K, Falconi M, Krenning EP, Sundin A, Perren A, Berruti A; ESMO Guidelines Committee. Electronic address: clinicalguidelines@esmo.org. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: ESMO Clinical Practice



Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2020; 31: 844-860 [PMID: 32272208 DOI: 10.1016/j.annonc.2020.03.304]

- Scarpa A, Chang DK, Nones K, Corbo V, Patch AM, Bailey P, Lawlor RT, Johns AL, Miller DK, Mafficini A, Rusev B, 3 Scardoni M, Antonello D, Barbi S, Sikora KO, Cingarlini S, Vicentini C, McKay S, Quinn MC, Bruxner TJ, Christ AN, Harliwong I, Idrisoglu S, McLean S, Nourse C, Nourbakhsh E, Wilson PJ, Anderson MJ, Fink JL, Newell F, Waddell N, Holmes O, Kazakoff SH, Leonard C, Wood S, Xu Q, Nagaraj SH, Amato E, Dalai I, Bersani S, Cataldo I, Dei Tos AP, Capelli P, Davi MV, Landoni L, Malpaga A, Miotto M, Whitehall VL, Leggett BA, Harris JL, Harris J, Jones MD, Humphris J, Chantrill LA, Chin V, Nagrial AM, Pajic M, Scarlett CJ, Pinho A, Rooman I, Toon C, Wu J, Pinese M, Cowley M, Barbour A, Mawson A, Humphrey ES, Colvin EK, Chou A, Lovell JA, Jamieson NB, Duthie F, Gingras MC, Fisher WE, Dagg RA, Lau LM, Lee M, Pickett HA, Reddel RR, Samra JS, Kench JG, Merrett ND, Epari K, Nguyen NQ, Zeps N, Falconi M, Simbolo M, Butturini G, Van Buren G, Partelli S, Fassan M; Australian Pancreatic Cancer Genome Initiative, Khanna KK, Gill AJ, Wheeler DA, Gibbs RA, Musgrove EA, Bassi C, Tortora G, Pederzoli P, Pearson JV, Waddell N, Biankin AV, Grimmond SM. Whole-genome landscape of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Nature 2017; 543: 65-71 [PMID: 28199314 DOI: 10.1038/nature21063]
- 4 Nagtegaal ID, Odze RD, Klimstra D, Paradis V, Rugge M, Schirmacher P, Washington KM, Carneiro F, Cree IA; WHO Classification of Tumours Editorial Board. The 2019 WHO classification of tumours of the digestive system. Histopathology 2020; 76: 182-188 [PMID: 31433515 DOI: 10.1111/his.13975]
- 5 Hallet J, Law CH, Cukier M, Saskin R, Liu N, Singh S. Exploring the rising incidence of neuroendocrine tumors: a population-based analysis of epidemiology, metastatic presentation, and outcomes. Cancer 2015; 121: 589-597 [PMID: 25312765 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.29099]
- 6 Dasari A, Shen C, Halperin D, Zhao B, Zhou S, Xu Y, Shih T, Yao JC. Trends in the Incidence, Prevalence, and Survival Outcomes in Patients With Neuroendocrine Tumors in the United States. JAMA Oncol 2017; 3: 1335-1342 [PMID: 28448665 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2017.0589]
- 7 Fraenkel M, Kim M, Faggiano A, de Herder WW, Valk GD; Knowledge NETwork. Incidence of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours: a systematic review of the literature. Endocr Relat Cancer 2014; 21: R153-R163 [PMID: 24322304 DOI: 10.1530/ERC-13-0125]
- 8 Fernandez CJ, Agarwal M, Pottakkat B, Haroon NN, George AS, Pappachan JM. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: A clinical snapshot. World J Gastrointest Surg 2021; 13: 231-255 [PMID: 33796213 DOI: 10.4240/wjgs.v13.i3.231]
- Xu Z, Wang L, Dai S, Chen M, Li F, Sun J, Luo F. Epidemiologic Trends of and Factors Associated With Overall Survival for Patients With Gastroenteropancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors in the United States. JAMA Netw Open 2021; 4: e2124750 [PMID: 34554237 DOI: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.24750]
- 10 Andreasi V, Partelli S, Muffatti F, Manzoni MF, Capurso G, Falconi M. Update on gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 171-182 [PMID: 32912771 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.08.031]
- Cives M, Strosberg JR. Gastroenteropancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 471-487 [PMID: 11 30295930 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21493]
- Govind D, Jen KY, Matsukuma K, Gao G, Olson KA, Gui D, Wilding GE, Border SP, Sarder P. Improving the accuracy 12 of gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumor grading with deep learning. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 11064 [PMID: 32632119 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-020-67880-z
- Kaltenbach B, Wichmann JL, Pfeifer S, Albrecht MH, Booz C, Lenga L, Hammerstingl R, D'Angelo T, Vogl TJ, Martin 13 SS. Iodine quantification to distinguish hepatic neuroendocrine tumor metastasis from hepatocellular carcinoma at dualsource dual-energy liver CT. Eur J Radiol 2018; 105: 20-24 [PMID: 30017280 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2018.05.019]
- 14 Giesel FL, Schneider F, Kratochwil C, Rath D, Moltz J, Holland-Letz T, Kauczor HU, Schwartz LH, Haberkorn U, Flechsig P. Correlation Between SUVmax and CT Radiomic Analysis Using Lymph Node Density in PET/CT-Based Lymph Node Staging. J Nucl Med 2017; 58: 282-287 [PMID: 27660141 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.116.179648]
- Hofland J, Kaltsas G, de Herder WW. Advances in the Diagnosis and Management of Well-Differentiated 15 Neuroendocrine Neoplasms. Endocr Rev 2020; 41 [PMID: 31555796 DOI: 10.1210/endrev/bnz004]
- 16 Keck KJ, Maxwell JE, Menda Y, Bellizzi A, Dillon J, O'Dorisio TM, Howe JR. Identification of primary tumors in patients presenting with metastatic gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surgery 2017; 161: 272-279 [PMID: 27863780 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2016.05.055]
- Pasquer A, Walter T, Hervieu V, Forestier J, Scoazec JY, Lombard-Bohas C, Poncet G. Surgical Management of Small 17 Bowel Neuroendocrine Tumors: Specific Requirements and Their Impact on Staging and Prognosis. Ann Surg Oncol 2015; 22 Suppl 3: S742-S749 [PMID: 26014153 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-015-4620-2]
- 18 Półtorak-Szymczak G, Budlewski T, Furmanek MI, Wierzba W, Sklinda K, Walecki J, Mruk B. Radiological Imaging of Gastro-Entero-Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. The Review of Current Literature Emphasizing the Diagnostic Value of Chosen Imaging Methods. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 670233 [PMID: 34211845 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.670233]
- 19 Dromain C, de Baere T, Lumbroso J, Caillet H, Laplanche A, Boige V, Ducreux M, Duvillard P, Elias D, Schlumberger M, Sigal R, Baudin E. Detection of liver metastases from endocrine tumors: a prospective comparison of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging. J Clin Oncol 2005; 23: 70-78 [PMID: 15625361 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2005.01.013]
- 20 de Mestier L, Lepage C, Baudin E, Coriat R, Courbon F, Couvelard A, Do Cao C, Frampas E, Gaujoux S, Gincul R, Goudet P, Lombard-Bohas C, Poncet G, Smith D, Ruszniewski P, Lecomte T, Bouché O, Walter T, Cadiot G; Thésaurus National de Cancérologie Digestive (TNCD). Digestive Neuroendocrine Neoplasms (NEN): French Intergroup clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up (SNFGE, GTE, RENATEN, TENPATH, FFCD, GERCOR, UNICANCER, SFCD, SFED, SFRO, SFR). Dig Liver Dis 2020; 52: 473-492 [PMID: 32234416 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.02.011]
- 21 Moryoussef F, de Mestier L, Belkebir M, Deguelte-Lardière S, Brixi H, Kianmanesh R, Hoeffel C, Cadiot G. Impact of Liver and Whole-Body Diffusion-Weighted MRI for Neuroendocrine Tumors on Patient Management: A Pilot Study. Neuroendocrinology 2017; 104: 264-272 [PMID: 27120316 DOI: 10.1159/000446369]



- 22 Flechsig P, Zechmann CM, Schreiweis J, Kratochwil C, Rath D, Schwartz LH, Schlemmer HP, Kauczor HU, Haberkorn U, Giesel FL. Qualitative and quantitative image analysis of CT and MR imaging in patients with neuroendocrine liver metastases in comparison to (68)Ga-DOTATOC PET. Eur J Radiol 2015; 84: 1593-1600 [PMID: 25999064 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2015.04.009]
- 23 Li X, Zhu H, Qian X, Chen N, Lin X. MRI Texture Analysis for Differentiating Nonfunctional Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Neoplasms From Solid Pseudopapillary Neoplasms of the Pancreas. Acad Radiol 2020; 27: 815-823 [PMID: 31444110 DOI: 10.1016/j.acra.2019.07.012]
- Shindo T, Fukukura Y, Umanodan T, Takumi K, Hakamada H, Nakajo M, Umanodan A, Ideue J, Kamimura K, Yoshiura 24 T. Histogram Analysis of Apparent Diffusion Coefficient in Differentiating Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma and Neuroendocrine Tumor. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e2574 [PMID: 26825900 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000002574]
- Guo C, Zhuge X, Wang Z, Wang Q, Sun K, Feng Z, Chen X. Textural analysis on contrast-enhanced CT in pancreatic 25 neuroendocrine neoplasms: association with WHO grade. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2019; 44: 576-585 [PMID: 30182253 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-018-1763-1
- De Robertis R, Maris B, Cardobi N, Tinazzi Martini P, Gobbo S, Capelli P, Ortolani S, Cingarlini S, Paiella S, Landoni 26 L, Butturini G, Regi P, Scarpa A, Tortora G, D'Onofrio M. Can histogram analysis of MR images predict aggressiveness in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors? Eur Radiol 2018; 28: 2582-2591 [PMID: 29352378 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-017-5236-71
- 27 Fernandes MR, Ghezzi CLA, Grezzana-Filho TJ, Feier FH, Leipnitz I, Chedid AD, Cerski CTS, Chedid MF, Kruel CRP. Giant hepatic extra-gastrointestinal stromal tumor treated with cytoreductive surgery and adjuvant systemic therapy: A case report and review of literature. World J Gastrointest Surg 2021; 13: 315-322 [PMID: 33796218 DOI: 10.4240/wjgs.v13.i3.315]
- 28 Van Binnebeek S, Vanbilloen B, Baete K, Terwinghe C, Koole M, Mottaghy FM, Clement PM, Mortelmans L, Bogaerts K, Haustermans K, Nackaerts K, Van Cutsem E, Verslype C, Verbruggen A, Deroose CM. Comparison of diagnostic accuracy of (111)In-pentetreotide SPECT and (68)Ga-DOTATOC PET/CT: A lesion-by-lesion analysis in patients with metastatic neuroendocrine tumours. Eur Radiol 2016; 26: 900-909 [PMID: 26162577 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-015-3882-1]
- Geijer H, Breimer LH. Somatostatin receptor PET/CT in neuroendocrine tumours: update on systematic review and meta-29 analysis. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2013; 40: 1770-1780 [PMID: 23873003 DOI: 10.1007/s00259-013-2482-z]
- Oberg K, Krenning E, Sundin A, Bodei L, Kidd M, Tesselaar M, Ambrosini V, Baum RP, Kulke M, Pavel M, Cwikla J, 30 Drozdov I, Falconi M, Fazio N, Frilling A, Jensen R, Koopmans K, Korse T, Kwekkeboom D, Maecke H, Paganelli G, Salazar R, Severi S, Strosberg J, Prasad V, Scarpa A, Grossman A, Walenkamp A, Cives M, Virgolini I, Kjaer A, Modlin IM. A Delphic consensus assessment: imaging and biomarkers in gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumor disease management. Endocr Connect 2016; 5: 174-187 [PMID: 27582247 DOI: 10.1530/EC-16-0043]
- Barrio M, Czernin J, Fanti S, Ambrosini V, Binse I, Du L, Eiber M, Herrmann K, Fendler WP. The Impact of 31 Somatostatin Receptor-Directed PET/CT on the Management of Patients with Neuroendocrine Tumor: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Nucl Med 2017; 58: 756-761 [PMID: 28082438 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.116.185587]
- Crown A, Rocha FG, Raghu P, Lin B, Funk G, Alseidi A, Hubka M, Rosales J, Lee M, Kennecke H. Impact of initial 32 imaging with gallium-68 dotatate PET/CT on diagnosis and management of patients with neuroendocrine tumors. J Surg Oncol 2020; 121: 480-485 [PMID: 31853990 DOI: 10.1002/jso.25812]
- 33 Gabriel M, Decristoforo C, Kendler D, Dobrozemsky G, Heute D, Uprimny C, Kovacs P, Von Guggenberg E, Bale R, Virgolini IJ. 68Ga-DOTA-Tyr3-octreotide PET in neuroendocrine tumors: comparison with somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and CT. J Nucl Med 2007; 48: 508-518 [PMID: 17401086 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.106.035667]
- Srirajaskanthan R, Kayani I, Quigley AM, Soh J, Caplin ME, Bomanji J. The role of 68Ga-DOTATATE PET in patients 34 with neuroendocrine tumors and negative or equivocal findings on 111In-DTPA-octreotide scintigraphy. J Nucl Med 2010; 51: 875-882 [PMID: 20484441 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.109.066134]
- Krenning EP, Valkema R, Kwekkeboom DJ, de Herder WW, van Eijck CH, de Jong M, Pauwels S, Reubi JC. Molecular 35 imaging as in vivo molecular pathology for gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: implications for follow-up after therapy. J Nucl Med 2005; 46 Suppl 1: 76S-82S [PMID: 15653655]
- 36 Panagiotidis E, Alshammari A, Michopoulou S, Skoura E, Naik K, Maragkoudakis E, Mohmaduvesh M, Al-Harbi M, Belda M, Caplin ME, Toumpanakis C, Bomanji J. Comparison of the Impact of 68Ga-DOTATATE and 18F-FDG PET/CT on Clinical Management in Patients with Neuroendocrine Tumors. J Nucl Med 2017; 58: 91-96 [PMID: 27516446 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.116.178095]
- 37 Zhang P, Yu J, Li J, Shen L, Li N, Zhu H, Zhai S, Zhang Y, Yang Z, Lu M. Clinical and Prognostic Value of PET/CT Imaging with Combination of 68Ga-DOTATATE and 18F-FDG in Gastroenteropancreatic Neuroendocrine Neoplasms. Contrast Media Mol Imaging 2018; 2018: 2340389 [PMID: 29681780 DOI: 10.1155/2018/2340389]
- Chan DL, Pavlakis N, Schembri GP, Bernard EJ, Hsiao E, Hayes A, Barnes T, Diakos C, Khasraw M, Samra J, Eslick E, 38 Roach PJ, Engel A, Clarke SJ, Bailey DL. Dual Somatostatin Receptor/FDG PET/CT Imaging in Metastatic Neuroendocrine Tumours: Proposal for a Novel Grading Scheme with Prognostic Significance. *Theranostics* 2017; 7: 1149-1158 [PMID: 28435454 DOI: 10.7150/thno.18068]
- Papadakis GZ, Karantanas AH, Marias K, Millo C. Current status and future prospects of PET-imaging applications in 39 patients with gastro-entero-pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (GEP-NETs). Eur J Radiol 2021; 143: 109932 [PMID: 34482177 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2021.109932]
- 40 Johnbeck CB, Knigge U, Loft A, Berthelsen AK, Mortensen J, Oturai P, Langer SW, Elema DR, Kjaer A. Head-to-Head Comparison of 64Cu-DOTATATE and 68Ga-DOTATOC PET/CT: A Prospective Study of 59 Patients with Neuroendocrine Tumors. J Nucl Med 2017; 58: 451-457 [PMID: 27660147 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.116.180430]
- Delpassand ES, Ranganathan D, Wagh N, Shafie A, Gaber A, Abbasi A, Kjaer A, Tworowska I, Núñez R.⁶⁴Cu-41 DOTATATE PET/CT for Imaging Patients with Known or Suspected Somatostatin Receptor-Positive Neuroendocrine Tumors: Results of the First U.S. Prospective, Reader-Masked Clinical Trial. J Nucl Med 2020; 61: 890-896 [PMID: 31924723 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.119.236091]



- Montravers F, Kerrou K, Nataf V, Huchet V, Lotz JP, Ruszniewski P, Rougier P, Duron F, Bouchard P, Grangé JD, 42 Houry S, Talbot JN. Impact of fluorodihydroxyphenylalanine-18F positron emission tomography on management of adult patients with documented or occult digestive endocrine tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2009; 94: 1295-1301 [PMID: 19141589 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2008-1349]
- Koopmans KP, de Vries EG, Kema IP, Elsinga PH, Neels OC, Sluiter WJ, van der Horst-Schrivers AN, Jager PL. 43 Staging of carcinoid tumours with 18F-DOPA PET: a prospective, diagnostic accuracy study. Lancet Oncol 2006; 7: 728-734 [PMID: 16945767 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(06)70801-4]
- Deleval N, Pesque L, Dieudonné A, Viry F, Hentic O, Lebtahi R, Ruszniewski P, de Mestier L. Prognostic impact of bone 44 metastases detected by ¹⁸F-DOPA PET in patients with metastatic midgut neuroendocrine tumors. Eur Radiol 2021; 31: 4166-4174 [PMID: 33247341 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-020-07554-6]
- 45 Antwi K, Fani M, Heye T, Nicolas G, Rottenburger C, Kaul F, Merkle E, Zech CJ, Boll D, Vogt DR, Gloor B, Christ E, Wild D. Comparison of glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor (GLP-1R) PET/CT, SPECT/CT and 3T MRI for the localisation of occult insulinomas: evaluation of diagnostic accuracy in a prospective crossover imaging study. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2018; 45: 2318-2327 [PMID: 30054698 DOI: 10.1007/s00259-018-4101-5]
- 46 Gaertner FC, Beer AJ, Souvatzoglou M, Eiber M, Fürst S, Ziegler SI, Brohl F, Schwaiger M, Scheidhauer K. Evaluation of feasibility and image quality of 68Ga-DOTATOC positron emission tomography/magnetic resonance in comparison with positron emission tomography/computed tomography in patients with neuroendocrine tumors. Invest Radiol 2013; **48**: 263-272 [PMID: 23385399 DOI: 10.1097/RLI.0b013e31828234d0]
- 47 Beiderwellen KJ, Poeppel TD, Hartung-Knemeyer V, Buchbender C, Kuehl H, Bockisch A, Lauenstein TC. Simultaneous 68Ga-DOTATOC PET/MRI in patients with gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: initial results. Invest Radiol 2013; 48: 273-279 [PMID: 23493121 DOI: 10.1097/RLI.0b013e3182871a7f]
- 48 Halfdanarson TR, Strosberg JR, Tang L, Bellizzi AM, Bergsland EK, O'Dorisio TM, Halperin DM, Fishbein L, Eads J, Hope TA, Singh S, Salem R, Metz DC, Naraev BG, Reidy-Lagunes DL, Howe JR, Pommier RF, Menda Y, Chan JA. The North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society Consensus Guidelines for Surveillance and Medical Management of Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. Pancreas 2020; 49: 863-881 [PMID: 32675783 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.00000000001597]
- O'Toole D, Grossman A, Gross D, Delle Fave G, Barkmanova J, O'Connor J, Pape UF, Plöckinger U; Mallorca 49 Consensus Conference participants; European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the Standards of Care in Neuroendocrine Tumors: biochemical markers. Neuroendocrinology 2009; 90: 194-202 [PMID: 19713711 DOI: 10.1159/000225948]
- Buchanan-Hughes A, Pashley A, Feuilly M, Marteau F, Pritchard DM, Singh S. Carcinoid Heart Disease: Prognostic 50 Value of 5-Hydroxyindoleacetic Acid Levels and Impact on Survival: A Systematic Literature Review. Neuroendocrinology 2021; 111: 1-15 [PMID: 32097914 DOI: 10.1159/000506744]
- 51 Carling RS, Degg TJ, Allen KR, Bax ND, Barth JH. Evaluation of whole blood serotonin and plasma and urine 5hydroxyindole acetic acid in diagnosis of carcinoid disease. Ann Clin Biochem 2002; 39: 577-582 [PMID: 12564839 DOI: 10.1177/000456320203900605
- Strosberg JR, Halfdanarson TR, Bellizzi AM, Chan JA, Dillon JS, Heaney AP, Kunz PL, O'Dorisio TM, Salem R, 52 Segelov E, Howe JR, Pommier RF, Brendtro K, Bashir MA, Singh S, Soulen MC, Tang L, Zacks JS, Yao JC, Bergsland EK. The North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society Consensus Guidelines for Surveillance and Medical Management of Midgut Neuroendocrine Tumors. Pancreas 2017; 46: 707-714 [PMID: 28609356 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.00000000000850]
- 53 Modlin IM, Gustafsson BI, Moss SF, Pavel M, Tsolakis AV, Kidd M. Chromogranin A--biological function and clinical utility in neuro endocrine tumor disease. Ann Surg Oncol 2010; 17: 2427-2443 [PMID: 20217257 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-010-1006-3]
- Mosli HH, Dennis A, Kocha W, Asher LJ, Van Uum SH. Effect of short-term proton pump inhibitor treatment and its 54 discontinuation on chromogranin A in healthy subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012; 97: E1731-E1735 [PMID: 22723311 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2012-1548]
- Wang YH, Yang QC, Lin Y, Xue L, Chen MH, Chen J. Chromogranin A as a marker for diagnosis, treatment, and 55 survival in patients with gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasm. Medicine (Baltimore) 2014; 93: e247 [PMID: 25501094 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000000247]
- Oberg K. Management of neuroendocrine tumours. Ann Oncol Off J Eur Soc Med Oncol 2004; 15 Suppl 4: iv293-298 56 [DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdh942]
- 57 Ciobanu OA, Martin S, Fica S. Perspectives on the diagnostic, predictive and prognostic markers of neuroendocrine neoplasms (Review). Exp Ther Med 2021; 22: 1479 [PMID: 34765020 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2021.10914]
- Boons G, Vandamme T, Peeters M, Beyens M, Driessen A, Janssens K, Zwaenepoel K, Roeyen G, Van Camp G, Op de 58 Beeck K. Cell-Free DNA From Metastatic Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumor Patients Contains Tumor-Specific Mutations and Copy Number Variations. Front Oncol 2018; 8: 467 [PMID: 30443491 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2018.00467]
- 59 Modlin IM, Drozdov I, Kidd M. Gut neuroendocrine tumor blood qPCR fingerprint assay: characteristics and reproducibility. Clin Chem Lab Med 2014; 52: 419-429 [PMID: 24127543 DOI: 10.1515/cclm-2013-0496]
- 60 Bodei L, Kidd MS, Singh A, van der Zwan WA, Severi S, Drozdov IA, Malczewska A, Baum RP, Kwekkeboom DJ, Paganelli G, Krenning EP, Modlin IM. PRRT neuroendocrine tumor response monitored using circulating transcript analysis: the NETest. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2020; 47: 895-906 [PMID: 31838581 DOI: 10.1007/s00259-019-04601-3
- 61 Partelli S, Andreasi V, Muffatti F, Schiavo Lena M, Falconi M. Circulating Neuroendocrine Gene Transcripts (NETest): A Postoperative Strategy for Early Identification of the Efficacy of Radical Surgery for Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. Ann Surg Oncol 2020; 27: 3928-3936 [PMID: 32253675 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-020-08425-6]
- Malczewska A, Witkowska M, Wójcik-Giertuga M, Kuśnierz K, Bocian A, Walter A, Rydel M, Robek A, Pierzchała S, 62 Malczewska M, Leś-Zielińska I, Czyżewski D, Ziora D, Pilch-Kowalczyk J, Zajęcki W, Kos-Kudła B. Prospective Evaluation of the NETest as a Liquid Biopsy for Gastroenteropancreatic and Bronchopulmonary Neuroendocrine Tumors:



An ENETS Center of Excellence Experience. Neuroendocrinology 2021; 111: 304-319 [PMID: 32335553 DOI: 10.1159/000508106

- Modlin IM, Kidd M, Falconi M, Filosso PL, Frilling A, Malczewska A, Toumpanakis C, Valk G, Pacak K, Bodei L, 63 Öberg KE. A multigenomic liquid biopsy biomarker for neuroendocrine tumor disease outperforms CgA and has surgical and clinical utility. Ann Oncol 2021; 32: 1425-1433 [PMID: 34390828 DOI: 10.1016/j.annonc.2021.08.1746]
- Modlin IM, Kidd M, Frilling A, Falconi M, Filosso PL, Malczewska A, Kitz A. Molecular Genomic Assessment Using a 64 Blood-based mRNA Signature (NETest) is Cost-effective and Predicts Neuroendocrine Tumor Recurrence With 94% Accuracy. Ann Surg 2021; 274: 481-490 [PMID: 34183517 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0000000000000002026]
- 65 Rossi RE, Conte D, Elli L, Branchi F, Massironi S. Endoscopic techniques to detect small-bowel neuroendocrine tumors: A literature review. United European Gastroenterol J 2017; 5: 5-12 [PMID: 28405316 DOI: 10.1177/20506406166582201
- Sidhu R, McAlindon ME. The use of capsule endoscopy for the investigation of small bowel tumors: experience from a 66 United Kingdom single center. Dig Dis Sci 2011; 56: 2763 [PMID: 21750932 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-011-1813-9]
- Bellutti M, Fry LC, Schmitt J, Seemann M, Klose S, Malfertheiner P, Mönkemüller K. Detection of neuroendocrine 67 tumors of the small bowel by double balloon enteroscopy. Dig Dis Sci 2009; 54: 1050-1058 [PMID: 18770038 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-008-0456-v
- Scherübl H, Faiss S, Tschöpe R, Zeitz M. Double-balloon enteroscopy for the detection of midgut carcinoids. 68 Gastrointest Endosc 2005; 62: 994; author reply 994-994; author reply 995 [PMID: 16301062 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.08.012]
- Partelli S, Bartsch DK, Capdevila J, Chen J, Knigge U, Niederle B, Nieveen van Dijkum EJM, Pape UF, Pascher A, 69 Ramage J, Reed N, Ruszniewski P, Scoazec JY, Toumpanakis C, Kianmanesh R, Falconi M; Antibes Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for Standard of Care in Neuroendocrine Tumours: Surgery for Small Intestinal and Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumours. Neuroendocrinology 2017; 105: 255-265 [PMID: 28237989 DOI: 10.1159/0004642921
- Puli SR, Kalva N, Bechtold ML, Pamulaparthy SR, Cashman MD, Estes NC, Pearl RH, Volmar FH, Dillon S, Shekleton 70 MF, Forcione D. Diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a systematic review and meta analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 3678-3684 [PMID: 23801872 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i23.3678]
- 71 Sundin A, Vullierme MP, Kaltsas G, Plöckinger U; Mallorca Consensus Conference participants; European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the Standards of Care in Neuroendocrine Tumors: radiological examinations. Neuroendocrinology 2009; 90: 167-183 [PMID: 19077417 DOI: 10.1159/000184855]
- James PD, Tsolakis AV, Zhang M, Belletrutti PJ, Mohamed R, Roberts DJ, Heitman SJ. Incremental benefit of 72 preoperative EUS for the detection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 848-56.e1 [PMID: 25805462 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.12.031]
- Manta R, Nardi E, Pagano N, Ricci C, Sica M, Castellani D, Bertani H, Piccoli M, Mullineris B, Tringali A, Marini F, 73 Germani U, Villanacci V, Casadei R, Mutignani M, Conigliaro R, Bassotti G, Zullo A. Pre-operative Diagnosis of Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors with Endoscopic Ultrasonography and Computed Tomography in a Large Series. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2016; 25: 317-321 [PMID: 27689195 DOI: 10.15403/jgld.2014.1121.253.ned]
- Zilli A, Arcidiacono PG, Conte D, Massironi S. Clinical impact of endoscopic ultrasonography on the management of 74 neuroendocrine tumors: lights and shadows. Dig Liver Dis 2018; 50: 6-14 [PMID: 29102525 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2017.10.007]
- 75 Crinò SF, Ammendola S, Meneghetti A, Bernardoni L, Conti Bellocchi MC, Gabbrielli A, Landoni L, Paiella S, Pin F, Parisi A, Mastrosimini MG, Amodio A, Frulloni L, Facciorusso A, Larghi A, Manfrin E. Comparison between EUSguided fine-needle aspiration cytology and EUS-guided fine-needle biopsy histology for the evaluation of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreatology 2021; 21: 443-450 [PMID: 33390343 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2020.12.015]
- Leeds JS, Nayar MK, Bekkali NLH, Wilson CH, Johnson SJ, Haugk B, Darne A, Oppong KW. Endoscopic ultrasound-76 guided fine-needle biopsy is superior to fine-needle aspiration in assessing pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E1281-E1287 [PMID: 31579710 DOI: 10.1055/a-0990-9611]
- 77 Yoon WJ, Daglilar ES, Pitman MB, Brugge WR. Cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: endoscopic ultrasound and fine-needle aspiration characteristics. Endoscopy 2013; 45: 189-194 [PMID: 23296363 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1325990]
- 78 Carrara S, Di Leo M, Grizzi F, Correale L, Rahal D, Anderloni A, Auriemma F, Fugazza A, Preatoni P, Maselli R, Hassan C, Finati E, Mangiavillano B, Repici A. EUS elastography (strain ratio) and fractal-based quantitative analysis for the diagnosis of solid pancreatic lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1464-1473 [PMID: 29329992 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.12.031
- 79 Havre RF, Ødegaard S, Gilja OH, Nesje LB. Characterization of solid focal pancreatic lesions using endoscopic ultrasonography with real-time elastography. Scand J Gastroenterol 2014; 49: 742-751 [PMID: 24713038 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2014.905627
- Kitano M, Kudo M, Yamao K, Takagi T, Sakamoto H, Komaki T, Kamata K, Imai H, Chiba Y, Okada M, Murakami T, 80 Takeyama Y. Characterization of small solid tumors in the pancreas: the value of contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 303-310 [PMID: 22008892 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2011.354]
- Palazzo M, Napoléon B, Gincul R, Pioche M, Pujol B, Lefort C, Fumex F, Hautefeuille V, Fabre M, Cros J, Felce M, 81 Couvelard A, Sauvanet A, Lévy P, Ruszniewski P, Palazzo L. Contrast harmonic EUS for the prediction of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor aggressiveness (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1481-1488 [PMID: 29325706 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.12.033]
- Takada S, Kato H, Saragai Y, Muro S, Uchida D, Tomoda T, Matsumoto K, Horiguchi S, Tanaka N, Okada H. Contrast-82 enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasound using time-intensity curve analysis predicts pathological grade of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasm. J Med Ultrason (2001) 2019; 46: 449-458 [PMID: 31377939 DOI: 10.1007/s10396-019-00967-x]
- Saund MS, Al Natour RH, Sharma AM, Huang Q, Boosalis VA, Gold JS. Tumor size and depth predict rate of lymph 83 node metastasis and utilization of lymph node sampling in surgically managed gastric carcinoids. Ann Surg Oncol 2011;



18: 2826-2832 [PMID: 21455598 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-011-1652-0]

- 84 Kunz PL, Reidy-Lagunes D, Anthony LB, Bertino EM, Brendtro K, Chan JA, Chen H, Jensen RT, Kim MK, Klimstra DS, Kulke MH, Liu EH, Metz DC, Phan AT, Sippel RS, Strosberg JR, Yao JC; North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society. Consensus guidelines for the management and treatment of neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreas 2013; 42: 557-577 [PMID: 23591432 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e31828e34a4]
- 85 Sato Y, Imamura H, Kaizaki Y, Koizumi W, Ishido K, Kurahara K, Suzuki H, Fujisaki J, Hirakawa K, Hosokawa O, Ito M, Kaminishi M, Furuta T, Chiba T, Haruma K. Management and clinical outcomes of type I gastric carcinoid patients: retrospective, multicenter study in Japan. Dig Endosc 2014; 26: 377-384 [PMID: 24188531 DOI: 10.1111/den.12197]
- Delle Fave G, O'Toole D, Sundin A, Taal B, Ferolla P, Ramage JK, Ferone D, Ito T, Weber W, Zheng-Pei Z, De Herder 86 WW, Pascher A, Ruszniewski P; Vienna Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines Update for Gastroduodenal Neuroendocrine Neoplasms. Neuroendocrinology 2016; 103: 119-124 [PMID: 26784901 DOI: 10.1159/000443168
- Kim HH, Kim GH, Kim JH, Choi MG, Song GA, Kim SE. The efficacy of endoscopic submucosal dissection of type I 87 gastric carcinoid tumors compared with conventional endoscopic mucosal resection. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2014; 2014: 253860 [PMID: 24693280 DOI: 10.1155/2014/253860]
- 88 Delle Fave G, Kwekkeboom DJ, Van Cutsem E, Rindi G, Kos-Kudla B, Knigge U, Sasano H, Tomassetti P, Salazar R, Ruszniewski P; Barcelona Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with gastroduodenal neoplasms. Neuroendocrinology 2012; 95: 74-87 [PMID: 22262004 DOI: 10.1159/000335595]
- Jenny HE, Ogando PA, Fujitani K, Warner RR, Divino CM. Laparoscopic antrectomy: a safe and definitive treatment in 89 managing type 1 gastric carcinoids. Am J Surg 2016; 211: 778-782 [PMID: 26992358 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2015.08.040
- 90 Köseoğlu H, Duzenli T, Sezikli M. Gastric neuroendocrine neoplasms: A review. World J Clin Cases 2021; 9: 7973-7985 [PMID: 34621854 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v9.i27.7973]
- Carvão J, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Pimentel-Nunes P, Libânio D. Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Gastrointestinal Tract: A 91 Focused Review and Practical Approach for Gastroenterologists. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2021; 28: 336-348 [PMID: 34604465 DOI: 10.1159/000512089]
- Scherübl H, Cadiot G, Jensen RT, Rösch T, Stölzel U, Klöppel G. Neuroendocrine tumors of the stomach (gastric 92 carcinoids) are on the rise: small tumors, small problems? Endoscopy 2010; 42: 664-671 [PMID: 20669078 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1255564
- Hirasawa T, Yamamoto N, Sano T. Is endoscopic resection appropriate for type 3 gastric neuroendocrine tumors? Dig 93 Endosc 2021; 33: 408-417 [PMID: 32578248 DOI: 10.1111/den.13778]
- Exarchou K, Kamieniarz L, Tsoli M, Victor A, Oleinikov K, Khan MS, Srirajaskanthan R, Mandair D, Grozinsky-94 Glasberg S, Kaltsas G, Howes N, Pritchard DM, Toumpanakis C. Is local excision sufficient in selected grade 1 or 2 type III gastric neuroendocrine neoplasms? Endocrine 2021; 74: 421-429 [PMID: 34120313 DOI: 10.1007/s12020-021-02775-1]
- Kwon YH, Jeon SW, Kim GH, Kim JI, Chung IK, Jee SR, Kim HU, Seo GS, Baik GH, Choi KD, Moon JS. Long-term 95 follow up of endoscopic resection for type 3 gastric NET. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 8703-8708 [PMID: 24379589 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i46.8703]
- Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A, Dagohoy C, Leary C, Mares JE, Abdalla EK, Fleming JB, Vauthey JN, Rashid A, Evans DB. 96 One hundred years after "carcinoid": epidemiology of and prognostic factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35,825 cases in the United States. J Clin Oncol 2008; 26: 3063-3072 [PMID: 18565894 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.15.4377]
- 97 Modlin IM, Lye KD, Kidd M. A 5-decade analysis of 13,715 carcinoid tumors. Cancer 2003; 97: 934-959 [PMID: 12569593 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.11105]
- 98 Chin JL, O'Toole D. Diagnosis and Management of Upper Gastrointestinal Neuroendocrine Tumors. Clin Endosc 2017; 50: 520-529 [PMID: 29207862 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2017.181]
- 99 Lee SW, Sung JK, Cho YS, Bang KB, Kang SH, Kim KB, Kim SH, Moon HS, Song KH, Kim SM, Chung IK, Lee DS, Jeong HY, Youn SJ. Comparisons of therapeutic outcomes in patients with nonampullary duodenal neuroendocrine tumors (NADNETs): A multicenter retrospective study. Medicine (Baltimore) 2019; 98: e16154 [PMID: 31261543 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000016154]
- Tran CG, Sherman SK, Suraju MO, Nayyar A, Gerke H, Abiad RGE, Chandrasekharan C, Ear PH, O'Dorisio TM, Dillon 100 JS, Bellizzi AM, Howe JR. Management of Duodenal Neuroendocrine Tumors: Surgical versus Endoscopic Mucosal Resection. Ann Surg Oncol 2022; 29: 75-84 [PMID: 34515889 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-021-10774-9]
- 101 Ruff SM, Standring O, Wu G, Levy A, Anantha S, Newman E, Karpeh MS Jr, Nealon W, Deutsch GB, Weiss MJ, DePeralta DK. Ampullary Neuroendocrine Tumors: Insight into a Rare Histology. Ann Surg Oncol 2021; 28: 8318-8328 [PMID: 34312800 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-021-10371-w]
- 102 Randle RW, Ahmed S, Newman NA, Clark CJ. Clinical outcomes for neuroendocrine tumors of the duodenum and ampulla of Vater: a population-based study. J Gastrointest Surg 2014; 18: 354-362 [PMID: 24114680 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-013-2365-4]
- 103 Vanoli A, La Rosa S, Klersy C, Grillo F, Albarello L, Inzani F, Maragliano R, Manca R, Luinetti O, Milione M, Doglioni C, Rindi G, Capella C, Solcia E. Four Neuroendocrine Tumor Types and Neuroendocrine Carcinoma of the Duodenum: Analysis of 203 Cases. Neuroendocrinology 2017; 104: 112-125 [PMID: 26910321 DOI: 10.1159/000444803]
- 104 Gincul R, Ponchon T, Napoleon B, Scoazec JY, Guillaud O, Saurin JC, Ciocirlan M, Lepilliez V, Pioche M, Lefort C, Adham M, Pialat J, Chayvialle JA, Walter T. Endoscopic treatment of sporadic small duodenal and ampullary neuroendocrine tumors. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 979-986 [PMID: 27494453 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-112570]
- 105 Howe JR, Cardona K, Fraker DL, Kebebew E, Untch BR, Wang YZ, Law CH, Liu EH, Kim MK, Menda Y, Morse BG, Bergsland EK, Strosberg JR, Nakakura EK, Pommier RF. The Surgical Management of Small Bowel Neuroendocrine Tumors: Consensus Guidelines of the North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society. Pancreas 2017; 46: 715-731 [PMID: 28609357 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.00000000000846]



- 106 Niederle B, Pape UF, Costa F, Gross D, Kelestimur F, Knigge U, Öberg K, Pavel M, Perren A, Toumpanakis C, O'Connor J, O'Toole D, Krenning E, Reed N, Kianmanesh R; Vienna Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines Update for Neuroendocrine Neoplasms of the Jejunum and Ileum. Neuroendocrinology 2016; 103: 125-138 [PMID: 26758972 DOI: 10.1159/000443170]
- 107 Bilimoria KY, Bentrem DJ, Wayne JD, Ko CY, Bennett CL, Talamonti MS. Small bowel cancer in the United States: changes in epidemiology, treatment, and survival over the last 20 years. Ann Surg 2009; 249: 63-71 [PMID: 19106677 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31818e4641]
- Moris D, Ntanasis-Stathopoulos I, Tsilimigras DI, Vagios S, Karamitros A, Karaolanis G, Griniatsos J, Papalampros A, 108 Papaconstantinou I, Glantzounis GK, Spartalis E, Blazer DG 3rd, Felekouras E. Update on Surgical Management of Small Bowel Neuroendocrine Tumors. Anticancer Res 2018; 38: 1267-1278 [PMID: 29491050 DOI: 10.21873/anticanres.12349
- 109 Clift AK, Faiz O, Al-Nahhas A, Bockisch A, Liedke MO, Schloericke E, Wasan H, Martin J, Ziprin P, Moorthy K, Frilling A. Role of Staging in Patients with Small Intestinal Neuroendocrine Tumours. J Gastrointest Surg 2016; 20: 180-188 [PMID: 26394880 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-015-2953-6]
- Clift AK, Kidd M, Bodei L, Toumpanakis C, Baum RP, Oberg K, Modlin IM, Frilling A. Neuroendocrine Neoplasms of 110 the Small Bowel and Pancreas. Neuroendocrinology 2020; 110: 444-476 [PMID: 31557758 DOI: 10.1159/000503721]
- Moris D, Tsilimigras DI, Vagios S, Ntanasis-Stathopoulos I, Karachaliou GS, Papalampros A, Alexandrou A, Blazer DG 111 3RD, Felekouras E. Neuroendocrine Neoplasms of the Appendix: A Review of the Literature. Anticancer Res 2018; 38: 601-611 [PMID: 29374682 DOI: 10.21873/anticanres.12264]
- 112 Clancy TE, Chan JA. Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors of the appendix-UpToDate [cited 2022 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/well-differentiated-neuroendocrine-tumors-of-theappendix?search=appendiceal%20NETS%20&source=search_result&selectedTitle=1~19&usage_type=default&display_r ank=1
- 113 Mosquera C, Fitzgerald TL, Vora H, Grzybowski M. Novel nomogram combining depth of invasion and size can accurately predict the risk for regional nodal metastases for appendiceal neuroendocrine tumors (A-NET). J Surg Oncol 2017; 116: 651-657 [PMID: 28608390 DOI: 10.1002/jso.24714]
- 114 Brighi N, La Rosa S, Rossi G, Grillo F, Pusceddu S, Rinzivillo M, Spada F, Tafuto S, Massironi S, Faggiano A, Antonuzzo L, Santini D, Sessa F, Maragliano R, Gelsomino F, Albertelli M, Vernieri C, Panzuto F, Fazio N, De Divitiis C, Lamberti G, Colao A, Fave GD, Campana D. Morphological Factors Related to Nodal Metastases in Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Appendix: A Multicentric Retrospective Study. Ann Surg 2020; 271: 527-533 [PMID: 29995678 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000002939
- 115 Nussbaum DP, Speicher PJ, Gulack BC, Keenan JE, Ganapathi AM, Englum BR, Tyler DS, Blazer DG 3rd. Management of 1- to 2-cm Carcinoid Tumors of the Appendix: Using the National Cancer Data Base to Address Controversies in General Surgery. J Am Coll Surg 2015; 220: 894-903 [PMID: 25840530 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2015.01.005]
- 116 Byrne RM, Pommier RF. Small Bowel and Colorectal Carcinoids. Clin Colon Rectal Surg 2018; 31: 301-308 [PMID: 30186052 DOI: 10.1055/s-0038-1642054]
- Ahmed M. Gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors in 2020. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2020; 12: 791-807 [PMID: 117 32879660 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v12.i8.791]
- Anthony LB, Strosberg JR, Klimstra DS, Maples WJ, O'Dorisio TM, Warner RR, Wiseman GA, Benson AB 3rd, 118 Pommier RF; North American Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (NANETS). The NANETS consensus guidelines for the diagnosis and management of gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors (nets): well-differentiated nets of the distal colon and rectum. Pancreas 2010; 39: 767-774 [PMID: 20664474 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e3181ec1261]
- 119 Xu R, Zhou B, Hu P, Xue B, Gu D, Li X, Tang Q. Development and validation of prognostic nomograms for patients with colon neuroendocrine neoplasms. World J Surg Oncol 2021; 19: 233 [PMID: 34364382 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-021-02338-8
- Chen T, Yao LQ, Xu MD, Zhang YQ, Chen WF, Shi Q, Cai SL, Chen YY, Xie YH, Ji Y, Chen SY, Zhou PH, Zhong YS. 120 Efficacy and Safety of Endoscopic Submucosal Dissection for Colorectal Carcinoids. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 575-581 [PMID: 26256463 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.07.048]
- Fields AC, Lu P, Vierra BM, Hu F, Irani J, Bleday R, Goldberg JE, Nash GM, Melnitchouk N. Survival in Patients with 121 High-Grade Colorectal Neuroendocrine Carcinomas: The Role of Surgery and Chemotherapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2019; 26: 1127-1133 [PMID: 30706232 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-019-07203-3]
- 122 Balasubramanyam S, O'Donnell BP, Musher BL, Jhaveri PM, Ludwig MS. Evaluating Treatment Patterns for Small Cell Carcinoma of the Colon Using the National Cancer Database (NCDB). J Gastrointest Cancer 2019; 50: 244-253 [PMID: 29354876 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-018-0054-y]
- Smith JD, Reidy DL, Goodman KA, Shia J, Nash GM. A retrospective review of 126 high-grade neuroendocrine 123 carcinomas of the colon and rectum. Ann Surg Oncol 2014; 21: 2956-2962 [PMID: 24763982 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-014-3725-31
- Basuroy R, Haji A, Ramage JK, Quaglia A, Srirajaskanthan R. Review article: the investigation and management of rectal 124 neuroendocrine tumours. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2016; 44: 332-345 [PMID: 27302838 DOI: 10.1111/apt.13697]
- 125 Taghavi S, Jayarajan SN, Powers BD, Davey A, Willis AI. Examining rectal carcinoids in the era of screening colonoscopy: a surveillance, epidemiology, and end results analysis. Dis Colon Rectum 2013; 56: 952-959 [PMID: 23838863 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e318291f512]
- Amorim LC, Ferreira AR, Perez RO, Peixoto RD. Localized Well-Differentiated Rectal Neuroendocrine Tumors Where 126 Are We in 2021? Clin Colorectal Cancer 2022; 21: e22-e27 [PMID: 34838461 DOI: 10.1016/j.clcc.2021.10.002]
- 127 Weinstock B, Ward SC, Harpaz N, Warner RR, Itzkowitz S, Kim MK. Clinical and prognostic features of rectal neuroendocrine tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2013; 98: 180-187 [PMID: 24080744 DOI: 10.1159/000355612]
- 128 Gleeson FC, Levy MJ, Dozois EJ, Larson DW, Wong Kee Song LM, Boardman LA. Endoscopically identified welldifferentiated rectal carcinoid tumors: impact of tumor size on the natural history and outcomes. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 80: 144-151 [PMID: 24462168 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.11.031]



- Ngamruengphong S, Kamal A, Akshintala V, Hajiyeva G, Hanada Y, Chen YI, Sanaei O, Fluxa D, Haito Chavez Y, 129 Kumbhari V, Singh VK, Lennon AM, Canto MI, Khashab MA. Prevalence of metastasis and survival of 788 patients with T1 rectal carcinoid tumors. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 602-606 [PMID: 30447216 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.11.010]
- 130 Bang BW, Park JS, Kim HK, Shin YW, Kwon KS, Kim JM. Endoscopic Resection for Small Rectal Neuroendocrine Tumors: Comparison of Endoscopic Submucosal Resection with Band Ligation and Endoscopic Submucosal Dissection. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2016; 2016: 6198927 [PMID: 27525004 DOI: 10.1155/2016/6198927]
- 131 Lim HK, Lee SJ, Baek DH, Park DY, Lee BE, Park EY, Park JW, Kim GH, Song GA. Resectability of Rectal Neuroendocrine Tumors Using Endoscopic Mucosal Resection with a Ligation Band Device and Endoscopic Submucosal Dissection. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2019; 2019: 8425157 [PMID: 31687016 DOI: 10.1155/2019/8425157]
- Park SS, Han KS, Kim B, Chang Kim B, Hong CW, Sohn DK, Chang HJ. Comparison of underwater endoscopic 132 mucosal resection and endoscopic submucosal dissection of rectal neuroendocrine tumors (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 1164-1171.e2 [PMID: 31904380 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.12.039]
- 133 Ramage JK, De Herder WW, Delle Fave G, Ferolla P, Ferone D, Ito T, Ruszniewski P, Sundin A, Weber W, Zheng-Pei Z, Taal B, Pascher A; Vienna Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines Update for Colorectal Neuroendocrine Neoplasms. Neuroendocrinology 2016; 103: 139-143 [PMID: 26730835 DOI: 10.1159/000443166]
- Yangong H, Shi C, Shahbaz M, Zhengchuan N, Wang J, Liang B, Ruliang F, Gao H, Bo Q, Niu J. Diagnosis and 134 treatment experience of rectal carcinoid (a report of 312 cases). Int J Surg 2014; 12: 408-411 [PMID: 24631555 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2014.03.002]
- Wang X, Xiang L, Li A, Han Z, Li Y, Wang Y, Guo Y, Zuang K, Yan Q, Zhong J, Xiong J, Yang H, Liu S. Endoscopic 135 submucosal dissection for the treatment of rectal carcinoid tumors 7-16 mm in diameter. Int J Colorectal Dis 2015; 30: 375-380 [PMID: 25596026 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-014-2117-2]
- Scott AT, Howe JR. Evaluation and Management of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas. Surg Clin North Am 2019; 136 99: 793-814 [PMID: 31255207 DOI: 10.1016/j.suc.2019.04.014]
- Assi HA, Mukherjee S, Kunz PL, Machiorlatti M, Vesely S, Pareek V, Hatoum H. Surgery Versus Surveillance for Well-137 Differentiated, Nonfunctional Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors: An 11-Year Analysis of the National Cancer Database. Oncologist 2020; 25: e276-e283 [PMID: 32043766 DOI: 10.1634/theoncologist.2019-0466]
- 138 Lee LC, Grant CS, Salomao DR, Fletcher JG, Takahashi N, Fidler JL, Levy MJ, Huebner M. Small, nonfunctioning, asymptomatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs): role for nonoperative management. Surgery 2012; 152: 965-974 [PMID: 23102679 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2012.08.038]
- Massironi S, Rossi RE, Zilli A, Casazza G, Ciafardini C, Conte D. A wait-and-watch approach to small pancreatic 139 neuroendocrine tumors: prognosis and survival. Oncotarget 2016; 7: 18978-18983 [PMID: 26959887 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.7902
- 140 Sallinen V, Le Large TY, Galeev S, Kovalenko Z, Tieftrunk E, Araujo R, Ceyhan GO, Gaujoux S. Surveillance strategy for small asymptomatic non-functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors - a systematic review and meta-analysis. HPB (Oxford) 2017; 19: 310-320 [PMID: 28254159 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2016.12.010]
- Barenboim A, Lahat G, Nachmany I, Nakache R, Goykhman Y, Geva R, Osher E, Scapa E, Wolf I, Orbach L, Brazowski 141 E, Isakov O, Klausner JM, Lubezky N. Resection Versus Observation of Small Asymptomatic Nonfunctioning Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2020; 24: 1366-1374 [PMID: 31197692 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-019-04285-y]
- 142 Sun Y, Wang Y, Li R, Kang G, Zhang M, Chen X, Jin M, Liu Y, He Y, Zhu X, Kang Q, Zhou F, Yu Q. Surgical resection of primary tumor is associated with prolonged survival in low-grade pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2021; 45: 101432 [PMID: 32386797 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinre.2020.04.003]
- 143 Haynes AB, Deshpande V, Ingkakul T, Vagefi PA, Szymonifka J, Thayer SP, Ferrone CR, Wargo JA, Warshaw AL, Fernández-del Castillo C. Implications of incidentally discovered, nonfunctioning pancreatic endocrine tumors: short-term and long-term patient outcomes. Arch Surg 2011; 146: 534-538 [PMID: 21576607 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.2011.102]
- Finkelstein P, Sharma R, Picado O, Gadde R, Stuart H, Ripat C, Livingstone AS, Sleeman D, Merchant N, Yakoub D. 144 Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors (panNETs): Analysis of Overall Survival of Nonsurgical Management Versus Surgical Resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2017; 21: 855-866 [PMID: 28255853 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-017-3365-6]
- 145 Sharpe SM, In H, Winchester DJ, Talamonti MS, Baker MS. Surgical resection provides an overall survival benefit for patients with small pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2015; 19: 117-23; discussion 123 [PMID: 25155459 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-014-2615-0]
- Singh S, Moody L, Chan DL, Metz DC, Strosberg J, Asmis T, Bailey DL, Bergsland E, Brendtro K, Carroll R, Cleary S, 146 Kim M, Kong G, Law C, Lawrence B, McEwan A, McGregor C, Michael M, Pasieka J, Pavlakis N, Pommier R, Soulen M, Wyld D, Segelov E; Commonwealth Neuroendocrine Tumour Collaboration (CommNETS) Follow-up Working Group. Follow-up Recommendations for Completely Resected Gastroenteropancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. JAMA Oncol 2018; 4: 1597-1604 [PMID: 30054622 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.2428]
- 147 Canakis A, Law R, Baron T. An updated review on ablative treatment of pancreatic cystic lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 520-526 [PMID: 31593694 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.09.037]
- 148 Barthet M, Giovannini M, Lesavre N, Boustiere C, Napoleon B, Koch S, Gasmi M, Vanbiervliet G, Gonzalez JM. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided radiofrequency ablation for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and pancreatic cystic neoplasms: a prospective multicenter study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 836-842 [PMID: 30669161 DOI: 10.1055/a-0824-7067]
- 149 Oleinikov K, Dancour A, Epshtein J, Benson A, Mazeh H, Tal I, Matalon S, Benbassat CA, Livovsky DM, Goldin E, Gross DJ, Jacob H, Grozinsky-Glasberg S. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Radiofrequency Ablation: A New Therapeutic Approach for Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2019; 104: 2637-2647 [PMID: 31102458 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2019-00282]
- 150 Robles-Medranda C, Arevalo-Mora M, Oleas R, Alcivar-Vasquez J, Del Valle R. Novel EUS-guided microwave ablation of an unresectable pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor. VideoGIE 2022; 7: 74-76 [PMID: 35146230 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2021.10.009
- 151 Akirov A, Larouche V, Alshehri S, Asa SL, Ezzat S. Treatment Options for Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors. Cancers (Basel) 2019; 11 [PMID: 31207914 DOI: 10.3390/cancers11060828]



- 152 Fairweather M, Swanson R, Wang J, Brais LK, Dutton T, Kulke MH, Clancy TE. Management of Neuroendocrine Tumor Liver Metastases: Long-Term Outcomes and Prognostic Factors from a Large Prospective Database. Ann Surg Oncol 2017; 24: 2319-2325 [PMID: 28303430 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-017-5839-x]
- 153 Frilling A, Modlin IM, Kidd M, Russell C, Breitenstein S, Salem R, Kwekkeboom D, Lau WY, Klersy C, Vilgrain V, Davidson B, Siegler M, Caplin M, Solcia E, Schilsky R; Working Group on Neuroendocrine Liver Metastases. Recommendations for management of patients with neuroendocrine liver metastases. Lancet Oncol 2014; 15: e8-21 [PMID: 24384494 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70362-0]
- Bagante F, Spolverato G, Merath K, Postlewait LM, Poultsides GA, Mullen MG, Bauer TW, Fields RC, Lamelas J, 154 Marques HP, Aldrighetti L, Tran T, Maithel SK, Pawlik TM. Neuroendocrine liver metastasis: The chance to be cured after liver surgery. J Surg Oncol 2017; 115: 687-695 [PMID: 28146608 DOI: 10.1002/jso.24563]
- 155 Nguyen SQ, Angel LP, Divino CM, Schluender S, Warner RR. Surgery in malignant pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Surg Oncol 2007; 96: 397-403 [PMID: 17469119 DOI: 10.1002/jso.20824]
- 156 Rossi RE, Massironi S, Conte D, Peracchi M. Therapy for metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Ann Transl Med 2014; 2: 8 [PMID: 25332984 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2305-5839.2013.03.01]
- 157 Kalra N, Gupta P, Jugpal T, Naik SS, Gorsi U, Chaluvashetty SB, Bhujade H, Duseja A, Singh V, Dhiman RK, Sandhu MS. Percutaneous Cryoablation of Liver Tumors: Initial Experience from a Tertiary Care Center in India. J Clin Exp Hepatol 2021; 11: 305-311 [PMID: 33994713 DOI: 10.1016/j.jceh.2020.10.005]
- 158 Jensen RT, Cadiot G, Brandi ML, de Herder WW, Kaltsas G, Komminoth P, Scoazec JY, Salazar R, Sauvanet A, Kianmanesh R; Barcelona Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: functional pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes. Neuroendocrinology 2012; **95**: 98-119 [PMID: 22261919 DOI: 10.1159/000335591]
- 159 Li D, Rock A, Kessler J, Ballena R, Hyder S, Mo C, Chang S, Singh G. Understanding the Management and Treatment of Well-Differentiated Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors: A Clinician's Guide to a Complex Illness. JCO Oncol Pract 2020; 16: 720-728 [PMID: 33085933 DOI: 10.1200/JCOOP.20.00010]
- Caplin ME, Pavel M, Ćwikła JB, Phan AT, Raderer M, Sedláčková E, Cadiot G, Wolin EM, Capdevila J, Wall L, Rindi 160 G, Langley A, Martinez S, Blumberg J, Ruszniewski P; CLARINET Investigators. Lanreotide in metastatic enteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2014; 371: 224-233 [PMID: 25014687 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1316158
- 161 Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL, Bang YJ, Borbath I, Lombard-Bohas C, Valle J, Metrakos P, Smith D, Vinik A, Chen JS, Hörsch D, Hammel P, Wiedenmann B, Van Cutsem E, Patyna S, Lu DR, Blanckmeister C, Chao R, Ruszniewski P. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011; 364: 501-513 [PMID: 21306237 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1003825]
- Sahu A, Jefford M, Lai-Kwon J, Thai A, Hicks RJ, Michael M. CAPTEM in Metastatic Well-Differentiated Intermediate 162 to High Grade Neuroendocrine Tumors: A Single Centre Experience. J Oncol 2019; 2019: 9032753 [PMID: 30915122] DOI: 10.1155/2019/9032753]
- 163 Walter T, van Brakel B, Vercherat C, Hervieu V, Forestier J, Chayvialle JA, Molin Y, Lombard-Bohas C, Joly MO, Scoazec JY. O6-Methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase status in neuroendocrine tumours: prognostic relevance and association with response to alkylating agents. Br J Cancer 2015; 112: 523-531 [PMID: 25584486 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.660
- 164 Ma ZY, Gong YF, Zhuang HK, Zhou ZX, Huang SZ, Zou YP, Huang BW, Sun ZH, Zhang CZ, Tang YQ, Hou BH. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: A review of serum biomarkers, staging, and management. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 2305-2322 [PMID: 32476795 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i19.2305]
- Yao JC, Pavel M, Lombard-Bohas C, Van Cutsem E, Voi M, Brandt U, He W, Chen D, Capdevila J, de Vries EGE, 165 Tomassetti P, Hobday T, Pommier R, Öberg K. Everolimus for the Treatment of Advanced Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors: Overall Survival and Circulating Biomarkers From the Randomized, Phase III RADIANT-3 Study. J Clin Oncol 2016; 34: 3906-3913 [PMID: 27621394 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2016.68.0702]
- Raymond E, Kulke MH, Qin S, Yu X, Schenker M, Cubillo A, Lou W, Tomasek J, Thiis-Evensen E, Xu JM, Croitoru 166 AE, Khasraw M, Sedlackova E, Borbath I, Ruff P, Oberstein PE, Ito T, Jia L, Hammel P, Shen L, Shrikhande SV, Shen Y, Sufliarsky J, Khan GN, Morizane C, Galdy S, Khosravan R, Fernandez KC, Rosbrook B, Fazio N. Efficacy and Safety of Sunitinib in Patients with Well-Differentiated Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumours. Neuroendocrinology 2018; 107: 237-245 [PMID: 29991024 DOI: 10.1159/000491999]
- 167 Strosberg J, El-Haddad G, Wolin E, Hendifar A, Yao J, Chasen B, Mittra E, Kunz PL, Kulke MH, Jacene H, Bushnell D, O'Dorisio TM, Baum RP, Kulkarni HR, Caplin M, Lebtahi R, Hobday T, Delpassand E, Van Cutsem E, Benson A, Srirajaskanthan R, Pavel M, Mora J, Berlin J, Grande E, Reed N, Seregni E, Öberg K, Lopera Sierra M, Santoro P, Thevenet T, Erion JL, Ruszniewski P, Kwekkeboom D, Krenning E; NETTER-1 Trial Investigators. Phase 3 Trial of 177 Lu-Dotatate for Midgut Neuroendocrine Tumors. N Engl J Med 2017; 376: 125-135 [PMID: 28076709 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1607427]
- 168 Brabander T, van der Zwan WA, Teunissen JJM, Kam BLR, Feelders RA, de Herder WW, van Eijck CHJ, Franssen GJH, Krenning EP, Kwekkeboom DJ. Long-Term Efficacy, Survival, and Safety of [177Lu-DOTA0, Tyr3]octreotate in Patients with Gastroenteropancreatic and Bronchial Neuroendocrine Tumors. Clin Cancer Res 2017; 23: 4617-4624 [PMID: 28428192 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-16-2743]
- 169 Rorstad O. Prognostic indicators for carcinoid neuroendocrine tumors of the gastrointestinal tract. J Surg Oncol 2005; 89: 151-160 [PMID: 15719376 DOI: 10.1002/jso.20179]
- 170 Pape UF, Niederle B, Costa F, Gross D, Kelestimur F, Kianmanesh R, Knigge U, Öberg K, Pavel M, Perren A, Toumpanakis C, O'Connor J, Krenning E, Reed N, O'Toole D; Vienna Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for Neuroendocrine Neoplasms of the Appendix (Excluding Goblet Cell Carcinomas). Neuroendocrinology 2016; 103: 144-152 [PMID: 26730583 DOI: 10.1159/000443165]
- Chagpar R, Chiang YJ, Xing Y, Cormier JN, Feig BW, Rashid A, Chang GJ, You YN. Neuroendocrine tumors of the 171 colon and rectum: prognostic relevance and comparative performance of current staging systems. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;



20: 1170-1178 [PMID: 23212760 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-012-2746-z]

- 172 Caplin M, Sundin A, Nillson O, Baum RP, Klose KJ, Kelestimur F, Plöckinger U, Papotti M, Salazar R, Pascher A; Barcelona Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: colorectal neuroendocrine neoplasms. Neuroendocrinology 2012; 95: 88-97 [PMID: 22261972 DOI: 10.1159/000335594]
- 173 National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Treatment by Cancer Type. [cited 2021 Dec 2]. Available from: https://www.nccn.org/guidelines/category_1
- 174 Frilling A, Akerström G, Falconi M, Pavel M, Ramos J, Kidd M, Modlin IM. Neuroendocrine tumor disease: an evolving landscape. Endocr Relat Cancer 2012; 19: R163-R185 [PMID: 22645227 DOI: 10.1530/ERC-12-0024]



E WJ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 291-301

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.291

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Endobiliary biopsy

Riccardo Inchingolo, Fabrizio Acquafredda, Alessandro Posa, Thiago Franchi Nunes, Stavros Spiliopoulos, Francesco Panzera, Carlos Alberto Praticò

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Costache RS, Romania; Mohamed SY, Egypt; Okasha H, Egypt

Received: July 2, 2021 Peer-review started: July 2, 2021 First decision: January 10, 2022 Revised: January 22, 2022 Accepted: April 21, 2022 Article in press: April 21, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Riccardo Inchingolo, Fabrizio Acquafredda, Interventional Radiology Unit, "F. Miulli" General Regional Hospital, Acquaviva delle Fonti 70021, Italy

Alessandro Posa, Department of Radiology, Policlinico Universitario "A. Gemelli", Rome 00186, Italy

Thiago Franchi Nunes, Interventional Radiology Unit, Universidade Federal de Mato Grosso do Sul, Campo Grande 79070-900, Brazil

Stavros Spiliopoulos, 2nd Department of Radiology, Interventional Radiology Unit, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens 12461, Greece

Francesco Panzera, Interventional Gastroenterology Unit, Madonna Delle Grazie Hospital, Matera 75100, Italy

Carlos Alberto Praticò, Unité d'Endoscopie Digestive, Hôpital Privé "Armand Brillard" 3/5 avenue Watteau, Nogent-sur-Marne 94130, France

Corresponding author: Riccardo Inchingolo, MD, Chief Doctor, Director, Doctor, Interventional Radiology Unit, "F. Miulli" General Regional Hospital, strada per santeramo, Acquaviva delle Fonti 70021, Italy. riccardoin@hotmail.it

Abstract

The differential diagnosis between benign and malignant biliary strictures is challenging and requires a multidisciplinary approach with the use of serum biomarkers, imaging techniques, and several modalities of endoscopic or percutaneous tissue sampling. The diagnosis of biliary strictures consists of laboratory markers, and invasive and non-invasive imaging examinations such as computed tomography (CT), contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography, and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS). Nevertheless, invasive imaging modalities combined with tissue sampling are usually required to confirm the diagnosis of suspected malignant biliary strictures, while pathological diagnosis is mandatory to decide the optimal therapeutic strategy. Although EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy is currently the standard procedure for tissue sampling of solid pancreatic mass lesions, its diagnostic value in intraductal infiltrating type of cholangiocarcinoma remains limited. Moreover, the "endobiliary approach" using novel slim biopsy forceps, transpapillary and percutaneous cholangioscopy, and intraductal ultrasound-guided biopsy, is gaining ground on traditional endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography endobiliary forceps biopsy. This



review focuses on the available endobiliary techniques currently used to perform biliary strictures biopsy, comparing the diagnostic performance of endoscopic and percutaneous approaches.

Key Words: Biliary strictures; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiography; Cholangioscopy; Endobiliary forceps biopsy; Intraductal ultrasound-guided biopsy; Percutaneous transhepatic

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Invasive imaging modalities combined with tissue sampling are almost always required to confirm the diagnosis of suspected malignant biliary strictures. The "endobiliary approach" using novel slim biopsy forceps, transpapillary and percutaneous cholangioscopy, and intraductal ultrasound-guided biopsy is gaining ground over traditional endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and percutaneous endobiliary forceps biopsy. Nevertheless, both endoscopic and percutaneous interventional radiology modalities are today considered safe and effective tissue sampling options, providing histologic identification of biliary strictures with satisfactory sensitivity and specificity rates.

Citation: Inchingolo R, Acquafredda F, Posa A, Nunes TF, Spiliopoulos S, Panzera F, Praticò CA. Endobiliary biopsy. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(5): 291-301 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/291.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.291

INTRODUCTION

The diagnosis of biliary strictures remains a challenge, even in an era of considerable technologic advances regarding our current diagnostic tools. A biliary stricture is an area of stenosis in the intrahepatic or extrahepatic biliary tree (Figure 1). It can be the result of either malignant or benign pathologies, with a high prevalence of malignancy (two-third of cases)[1]. Malignant strictures of the biliary system (MBS) are commonly divided into distal strictures (involving the common bile duct) and proximal strictures (involving the hepatic hilum and right and left hepatic ducts). Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma is the most common cause of distal malignant stenosis, followed by cholangiocarcinoma, and, less commonly, ampullary or metastatic cancer. Proximal malignant strictures are due to cholangiocarcinoma, hepatocellular and gallbladder cancer or lymphoproliferative disorders, and metastatic lesions. The most common causes of a benign stricture include iatrogenic injury, chronic pancreatitis, primary sclerosing cholangitis, autoimmune diseases, and others. Biliary strictures are defined indeterminate when a clear diagnosis cannot be obtained after a non-invasive diagnostic workup and an endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) with biliary sampling. Their evaluation should be extremely careful given the noteworthy false-positive preoperative diagnosis of cancer, resulting in a 13%-24% resection rate of benign lesions^[2].

Differentiating between the nature of strictures and diagnosing the relative aetiology often require a complex diagnostic approach. The evaluation of biliary strictures consists of laboratory markers and invasive and non-invasive imaging examinations including focused abdominal ultrasound (US), computed tomography (CT), contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography, and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS).

Nevertheless, invasive imaging modalities combined with tissue sampling are almost always required to support the diagnosis of a suspected MBS. If a histological diagnosis is obtained through the first procedure, further invasive diagnostic modalities can be avoided and appropriate treatment can be started. Both endoscopic retrograde cholangiography (ERC) and percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography endobiliary forceps biopsy (PTHC-EFB) have been valid procedures for a while for histological assessment of intrahepatic and/or extrahepatic biliary strictures.

EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy (FNAB) is nowadays the standard procedure for tissue sampling of solid pancreatic lesions because of its high diagnostic rate: In this setting, previous metaanalyses reported that the sensitivity rates of EUS-FNAB ranged from 85% to 89%[3]. However, EUS-FNAB has some limitations in cases of MBS other than pancreatic lesions, such as the frequent intraductal infiltrating type of cholangiocarcinoma. Furthermore, over the past 20 years, the technique of EUS-guided biliopancreatic lesion sampling has not gained widespread availability.

Currently, other endobiliary techniques for biliary tissue acquisition are increasing the possibility to obtain a definitive diagnosis: In fact, the "endobiliary approach" to suspect MBS is expanding past the more traditional ERCP and PTHC, through the use of novel slim biopsy forceps, to include transpapillary and percutaneous cholangioscopy, and intraductal ultrasound-guided biopsy (IDUS-G biopsy).





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.291 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Biliary stricture levels.

ENDOSCOPIC TECHNIQUES

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography

ERCP is a diagnostic and therapeutic invasive imaging modality that provides an "indirect" radiological visualization of the biliopancreatic ductal system. ERCP with endobiliary brushing and/or forceps biopsy is often the first endoscopic approach for tissue sampling of biliary strictures because of its wide availability. According to several studies, the forceps biopsy sampling method has slightly better performance in comparison to brush cytology: A systematic review and a meta-analysis (9 studies; n = 730 patients) by Navaneethan *et al*[4] reported a pooled diagnostic odds ratio in detecting malignant biliary strictures of 43.18 (95% confidence interval [CI]), with a 48.1% pooled sensitivity and 99.2% pooled specificity, for intraductal biopsies, compared to a pooled diagnostic odds ratio of 33.43 (95%CI), with a 45% pooled sensitivity and 99% pooled specificity, for brushing. Combining the two sampling methods only modestly increased the sensitivity to 59.4%.

Theoretically, sufficient biliary tissue sampling provides adequate identification of the tissue's specific features such as superficial intraductal spread and/or wall invasion, details that cannot be obtained by brush cytology. Despite a low-diagnostic sensitivity, brush cytology is still the first line ERCP sampling modality, because of its feasibility and safety. However, as trans-papillary forceps biopsy has got a higher sensitivity rate in comparison to brush cytology, it may play an important role in the pathological confirmation of MBS.

Several series reported malignancy detection rates with ERCP endobiliary forceps biopsy ranging from 33% to 71 % for pancreatic cancer and 44% to 89 % for cholangiocarcinoma[5]. A more recent review by Korc and Sherman[6] reported detection rates for pancreatic cancers and cholangiocarcinoma of 37% and 63%, respectively. The poor sensitivity of endobiliary forceps biopsy is likely due to the blind modality of sampling under fluoroscopic guidance. In addition, MBS that mainly infiltrate the wall of the duct or incite extrinsic compression are challenging to be targeted through the ERCP tissue sampling modality. ERCP with trans-papillary biopsies are performed using forceps designed for standard endoscopes[6] that should provide an adequate sample of bile duct tissue deep to the epithelium. The biopsy forceps are introduced into the bile duct after sphincterotomy of the papilla, even though some studies described the forceps insertion modality without previous sphincterotomy [7]. The forceps are pushed under fluoroscopic guidance to the level of the stricture to grasp specimens from the lower part of the stricture. The ideal number of specimens to perform has not been standardized, although several studies[5-8] suggest that at least three specimens should be obtained.

To optimize the unsatisfying sensitivity of trans-papillary forceps biopsy, in 2011 Wright *et al*[9] proposed a method of rapid on-site cytopathological evaluation (ROSE) through the cytologic preparation and analysis of forceps biopsy sampling made by an onsite cytopathologist (Smash protocol). In total, 133 patients were enrolled in the study. A "smash" specimen sensibility of 72% was reported.

Another work[10] valued the yield of ERCP biliary biopsy sampling subjected to ROSE and reported that sensitivity for cancer diagnosis increased to 76%-97%. This gain suggests that ROSE modality may improve the sensitivity of ERCP forceps biopsy sampling. However, this resource is available only to a



few tertiary referral centres. Adverse events related to endobiliary forceps biopsy sampling are rare: To date, the same minor and only a few major cases of haemobilia^[8] and perforation of the common hepatic duct[11] have been described.

Novel slim biopsy forceps

To overcome the difficulty of common bile duct cannulation that is related to the thickness and the hardness of the standard biopsy forceps, some novel biopsy forceps have been developed. In 2017, Inoue *et al*^[1] published a study about the diagnostic yield of controllable biopsy-forceps (C-BF) in MBS. C-BF (MTW Endoskopie, Wesel, Germany) allows the tip's angle to be adjusted by up to 90°. In that study, 110 patients with biliary strictures were retrospectively evaluated. A high technical success rate (99%) of biliary biopsies sampled was reported.

That study reported different performances of the biopsies performed with C-BF depending on the target site: Adequate samples were respectively obtained in 96% (22/23) of specimens from the intrapancreatic common bile ducts, 92% (11/12) of those from the upper common bile ducts, 80% (12/15) from the carrefour of the hepatic ducts, 75% (9/12) from the right intrahepatic bile ducts, and 31% (5/16) from the left intrahepatic bile ducts.

Moreover, the diagnostic sensitivity for biliary strictures reported was just 60%, which is similar to those reported from studies carried out on conventional forceps biopsy. The benefits of using C-BF may be limited because of its lack of rotation torque ability; thus, only a curvature to the patient's right-hand side can be performed: This feature leads to an adequate sampling of lesions located to the right intrahepatic bile duct (75%), in contrast to a poor success rate in procedures that involved selecting the left intrahepatic bile duct (31%).

Another novel slim biopsy forceps, with a soft and thinner shaft of 1.8 mm (Radial Jaw 4P, Boston Scientific, Boston, MA, United States), has been developed to enable the jaws to pivot onto the targeted biopsy site for better tissue grasping. To evaluate the feasibility and efficacy of this novel biopsy device in the diagnosis of MBS, in 2017, Yamamoto et al[12] tested it on a cohort of 360 patients who underwent ERCP for biliary strictures. That study showed a higher sensitivity than previous studies of transpapillary bile duct biopsies: In fact, the overall sensitivity and accuracy were 69.6% and 78.8%, respectively. The sensitivity was 75.6% in cholangiocarcinoma, 64% in pancreatic cancer, and 57.1% in metastasis. In cholangiocarcinoma, a lower sensitivity was observed for perihilar lesions (68.7%) rather than for distal stricture (83.1%). A better sensitivity has been reported for longer stenosis of pancreatic cancer and metastasis. These results suggest that trans-papillary forceps biopsy should be performed in consideration of the stricture level, stricture length, and cancer type. Actually, a lower sensitivity was observed for the perihilar MBS rather than for the distal one. This may be due to the features of the strictures: Narrow, smooth, and angled lesions could lower the biopsy forceps ability to hit the targeted area. Moreover, the distance of the MBS from the papilla could reduce the possibility of precisely grasping the lesion. In contrast, a better sensitivity was observed for the distal MBS. Regarding the lower bile duct, a better sensitivity was observed for the strictures in which an adequate space to open enough the biopsy forceps jaws was present.

In 2017, Kwon *et al*[13] reported a single experience of MBS sampling with the use of a custom-made prototype guide-wire assisted endobiliary forceps biopsy: Targeted sampling from the central area of the mass was easy and successful.

Peroral cholangioscopy

Peroral cholangioscopy (POCS) modalities provide direct visualization of the biliary ductal system. Those procedures are important diagnostic tools in cases of suspect MBS in which other available invasive/non-invasive imaging modalities (e.g., EUS, CT, MRI, and ERCP with transpapillary biopsy sampling) cannot provide a definitive diagnosis. Three different cholangioscopic techniques are currently available: The "mother-baby" dual-operator cholangioscopy (DOC), the "mother-baby" single-operator cholangioscopy (SOC), and the direct cholangioscopy [14]. DOC is necessarily performed by two endoscopists with the use of a very slim endoscope passed through the working channel of a duodenoscope up to cannulating the common bile duct, usually over a guide-wire. POCS with optical image manipulation using narrow-band imaging (NBI) allows emphasizing the imaging of certain features of the bile duct tissue, such as mucosal structures and capillary vessels (e.g., irregular and tortuous vessels, papillogranular or nodular elevated surface), enabling to target biopsy onto the suspect lesion.

A prospective multicentre study on indeterminate bile duct lesions and preoperative mucosal cancerous extension diagnosis by DOC plus NBI was conducted by Osanai et al[15] in 2013. This work was conducted on a cohort of 87 patients of whom only 35 underwent endobiliary forceps biopsy sampling via DOC for indeterminate lesions. In 34/35 patients, NBI was useful in differentiating benign from malignant lesions. Collected data showed an accuracy rate of 85.7 % for indeterminate biliary lesion diagnosis using endobiliary forceps biopsy via DOC. That study also reported additional accuracy for detection of mucosal cancerous extension in the bile duct with POCS: In fact, the accuracy rate of ERCP alone in verifying the presence or absence of mucosal cancerous extension was 73.5%, in comparison to an accuracy rate of 92.9% for ERCP with POCS plus biopsy. However, as the authors acknowledged, that prospective study had the same bias concerning the non-randomized selection of



patients and the fact that most of the targeted patients had already a bile duct cancer diagnosis: Those aspects could explain the high rate of accurate diagnosis of the study. A video endoscope and a disposable access catheter using fiberoptics (SpyGlass system; Boston Scientific, MA, United States) enable the SOC modality [16].

Since the launch of the first-generation SpyGlass system, in 2007, several studies have reported increasing sensitivity and accuracy with the addition of its direct endoscopic visualization of the bile duct to ERCP or tissue sampling [17-19]. However, the mean sensitivity of biliary sampling, using the dedicated biopsy forceps (SpyByte), for discriminating between malignant and benign biliary lesions was only slightly superior (68%) to that of the other conventional sampling modalities (Figure 2).

The initial version of SpyGlass was fiberoptic and the optical probe was reusable. Since 2015, a new digital single-operator/single-use instrument (SpyGlass DS; Boston Scientific, MA, United States) has been available. This 2nd generation system does not require to be reprocessed to avoid the issue of potential image degradation with repeated use. In 2016, a prospective multicenter study in Japan enrolled 148 patients with a collection of pancreaticobiliary diseases (124 with biliary disease). This work reported a SpyGlass targeted biopsy sensitivity of 81.4% and an accuracy of histologic diagnosis in indeterminate biliary strictures of 70.7%[20].

Direct cholangioscopy employing is questionable because of the same safety issue related to the occurrence of rare but life-threatening adverse events such as stroke caused by leakage of air into the portal or hepatic venous system[21], biliary perforation, and slightly higher incidence of postprocedural cholangitis^[22].

Intraductal ultrasound-guided biopsy

IDUS involves the insertion into the bile duct of a high-frequency ultrasound ultrathin probe, generally over a wire. It provides high-resolution images of the ductal wall and periductal tissues[23]. Potentially, IDUS could be an important diagnostic tool in the evaluation of the indeterminate biliary strictures in whom is not possible to obtain a diagnosis despite previous evaluations. ERCP with IDUS examination, if performed by an expert endoscopist trained in both EUS and ERCP, helps to identify patients with a high suspicious of MBS[1] better than EUS does, particularly for lesions located at the hilum or mid-bile duct[23,24]. Several studies[25-28] reported high diagnostic sensitivity and specificity of IDUS during ERCP in differentiating malignant from benign strictures. Since IDUS provides real-time, highresolution images of the bile duct wall and the adjacent structures [27], it is an ideal tool to use before biliary stenting. Unfortunately, this modality is not widely used because of the lack of ERCP operators who are also skilled in EUS. IDUS is also limited by the lack of a specific sampling modality.

Consequently, based on those aspects, two studies have investigated the performance of IDUSguided biopsy sampling[29,30]. In these two works the ultrasonic probe is inserted into the bile duct over the wire after endoscopic sphincterotomy until IDUS recognize the suspected MBS. While maintaining the ultrasonic probe on the narrowest position to the stricture, a conventional biopsy forceps is inserted into the orifice of the papilla to the tip of the placed ultrasonic probe under fluoroscopic guidance. During the trans-papillary biopsy forceps sampling the scanning ultrasonic probe is keep at the nearest intraductal position.

Jong et al^[29] reported a higher sensitivity for cancer diagnosis of indeterminate biliary strictures (87% with IDUS-guided biopsy in comparison to 67% with fluoroscopically trans-papillary guided biopsy).

Similarly, Kim et al^[30] designed a prospective randomized study on the accuracy of IDUS-guided trans-papillary biopsy and conventional biopsy on fluoroscopy in suspected MBS and 65 out of 72 patients enrolled in the study underwent ERCP with IDUS.

The accuracy of IDUS-guided trans-papillary biopsy for MBS is significantly higher than conventional trans-papillary biopsy (90.8% vs 76.9%) in cases with intraductal infiltrating lesions, which were the most common findings on IDUS (47.5%). There was no significant difference in cancer detection rate according to the location of the stricture, as well as any significant improvement of cancer detection rates was reported in cases with extrinsic compressed lesions. This study reported no significant procedure-related adverse events (only two mild cases of hemobilia after trans-papillary forceps biopsy)

However, to date, there are no dedicated accessories that combine IDUS and forceps biopsy, thus IDUS-guided trans-papillary forceps biopsy is more challenging than conventional sampling modalities for the risks of bile-duct trauma. New types of IDUS probes or accessories for IDUS-guided transpapillary forceps biopsy, as well as larger studies for validation, are expected.

Interventional radiology techniques

In cases in which the endoscopic approach to biliary strictures has failed or is deemed difficult or impossible due to unfavourable anatomy (e.g., in cases of surgical interventions as hepaticojejunostomy), their cyto-histological assessment can be performed with percutaneous transhepatic endobiliary brushing and/or forceps biopsy (PTEFB)[31].

Percutaneous transhepatic endobiliary sampling of biliary strictures/obstructions is usually performed after local anaesthesia and during conscious sedation, under fluoroscopic guidance, through a biliary drainage access, before drainage positioning, both from the right or left liver lobe based on stricture/obstruction location, even though right intercostal approach is preferred for positional





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.291 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Endobiliary biopsy performed using the dedicated biopsy forceps (SpyByte™), under PerOral Cholangioscopy.

advantage and operator easiness. Periprocedural broad-spectrum antibiotic coverage is recommended. In cases of occurrence of hemobilia or cholangitis after percutaneous transhepatic biliary access, the sampling should be delayed 24-48 h[32,33]. Cholangiography-guided detection of the stenosis/ obstruction is obtained and, after passing through the stricture with a guide-wire and positioning a 6-8F introducer sheath in the biliary ducts, the sampling procedure can be performed.

In cases of brushing, a flexible probe with a brush on an atraumatic tip is introduced through the sheath up to the stricture and then is pushed and pulled and rotated under fluoroscopic guidance multiple times[34].

In case of PTEFB, a careful and accurate forceps biopsy is performed advancing the forceps through the introducer sheath. Patel et al[35] described a variant of this technique, the so-called "cross and push", in which the introducer sheath is advanced on a guidewire into the stricture/obstruction and is used to push the biopsy forceps granting greater stability of the forceps and allowing to obtain a larger lesion sample. Multiple samples should be taken, if possible, to obtain greater true-positive rates[36]. A bile sample after the brushing/biopsy (as much as 10 milliliters) should be always taken for bile cytology, as it demonstrated to have up to a 34% of sensitivity, which increases to 52% in case of multiple and seriate samplings[37,38]. In the case of forceps biopsy, a transhepatic cholangiography should be always performed to evaluate contrast medium leak from the bioptic site.

Cyto-histologic diagnosis of the sample obtained with the biopsy must always be confirmed after the surgical excision or, in case of benign disease diagnosis or non-specific findings, after dimensional stability of the lesion at a close follow-up. Redo-sampling should be performed in cases of a negative histological result, particularly in patients with high suspicion of malignancy, and in cases in which the operator deemed the first histological specimen inadequate for evaluation, as the fibrotic and scirrhous tissue which associates to cholangiocarcinoma and pancreatic carcinoma, in addition to necrotic and inflammatory changes, can hinder a correct diagnosis, even though Rabinovitz et al436] reported that biopsies repeated three or more times yielding only negative results should reduce the probability of malignancy to 0%; it is mandatory, however, to perform a strict imaging and laboratory follow-up in these patients.

Percutaneous transhepatic endobiliary brushing demonstrates sensitivity rates ranging from 26 to 67%, and low negative predictive values (around 12.5%). Noticeably, Xing et al[39] reported a superior sensitivity value of 75% with greater sensitivity in cases of cholangiocarcinoma vs other strictures (P < 10.05) while stricture location had no effect on brushing sensitivity [32,34,40-43].

Overall percutaneous biliary forceps biopsy sensitivity has been attested between 55.8 and 93.3%, with a higher sensitivity for cholangiocarcinoma (up to 94%)[33,35,40,41,44-47]. Augustin et al[44] performed PTEFB in 13 patients, with at least 3 samples of 1-2 mm per patient, and in 92.3% of cases the material was deemed sufficient for histological analysis; PTEFB had sensitivity and accuracy rates of 88.9% and 92.3% respectively.

Jung et al[33] performed 130 PTEFB obtaining a 78.4% sensitivity rate. Park et al[48] retrospectively reviewed 271 PTEFB, finding 77.2% of sensitivity and 78.9% of accuracy. Patel et al[35] with their abovementioned "cross and push" technique performed in 52 patients obtained a sensitivity of 93.3%. Inchingolo et al [47] prospectively performed 30 PTEFB in 29 patients, with the "cross and push" technique, obtaining a sensitivity rate of 91.67% and an accuracy rate of 92.59%. Boos et al[40] described



better sensitivity rates when forceps biopsy and brush cytology were combined in a tandem approach (55.8% vs 40.6% of forceps biopsy alone); while this procedure can be considered expensive when compared to the use of forceps biopsy alone, it is cost-effective when compared to performing two separate procedures in case of an initial negative histological sample; however randomized studies comparing the sensitivity of the two approaches (single and tandem) should be performed. The tandem approach must be distinguished from obtaining a smear from forceps biopsy for cytological analysis [41].

PTEFB can be also performed under cholangioscopic/choledochoscopic guidance, which gives the operator the ability to directly visualize and target the pathologic tissue (Figure 3). After adequate sequential dilation of the transhepatic tract (with an introducer sheath of up to 11-16 F vs 7-8 F of fluoroscopy-guided PTEFB) a scope is positioned over a stiff guidewire and the forceps are inserted through its working channel. This approach has sensitivity and specificity exceeding 95% for diagnosing biliary malignancies despite its greater costs when compared to fluoroscopy-guided PTEFB and the need for specialized equipment and expertise[32,42,49,50]. Due to the diameter of the cholangioscope and the risk of hemobilia after first puncture of the biliary ducts, percutaneous tract "maturation" for one week or more after placement of a 8-10 French biliary drainage is recommended to avoid hemorrhage and prevent peritonitis due to extra-hepatic bile leak, as well as progressive oversizing of the biliary tube reduces the subsequent trauma from cholangioscope insertion [51]. Flexible endoscopes are preferred over the rigid ones due to their smaller diameter, better control and wider view; in addition, long endoscopes should be preferred, particularly in case of lesions in the distal common bile duct or in the contralateral ducts. Complication of transhepatic cholangioscopy include cholangitis, hemobilia, biloma or abscess formation, but in half of cases are related to the initial access and tract dilation, and can be avoidable with tract maturation[52].

Among percutaneous transhepatic biopsy approaches, Schechter et al[55] reported the use of the Simpson atherectomy catheter, with a sensitivity of 79% but 11% of hemorrhages, high costs, and difficulties in passing through angled transhepatic tracts.

On the other hand, Rossi et al[34] described the diagnostic yield of sampling the balloon surface in patients with strictures which needed bilioplasty, reporting a sensitivity of 87.5%.

Various authors reported great diagnostic sensitivity of PTEFB in strictures of the upper biliary tree (up to 92%), whereas Ierardi *et al*[56] reported lower sensitivity for lesions of the hilum and common bile duct as compared to the common hepatic bile duct and ampulla[33,35,42,54,55]. Overall, the PTEFB procedure does not have severe technical difficulties, therefore the learning curve is reported to be steep, with only a few cases needed to master the technique[47].

In terms of safety, PTEFB yielded low rates of complications, the most common being transient hemobilia, postprocedural cholangitis, transient bile leakage, and less often, the formation of biloma in the bioptic site, which were promptly treated with percutaneous drainage[33,35,44,45,47].

Other complications were related to the percutaneous puncture and not to the sampling procedure itself, ranging from subcapsular biloma to hepatic hematoma to pseudoaneurysm formation[35,56].

The main limitation of PTEFB is linked to the diagnosis of extra-biliary neoplasms determining biliary obstruction and which have not infiltrated yet the biliary duct walls (e.g., hepatic hilum lymph-nodal metastasis, tumor infiltration/compression), due to the limited tissue samples, determining falsenegative results both during surgical inspection or at follow-up[57]. Among metastatic tumor-related extrinsic biliary compression, the prospective analysis from Estrella et al[58] demonstrated that metastases from colorectal cancer more commonly present with intrabiliary growth when compared to other tumors (10.6 vs 1.9%). Another limitation is represented by the intrinsic characteristics of the forceps, which can cause "crush" artifacts of the bioptic specimen, represented by the degradation of the specimen during the bioptic maneuver, that can hinder the diagnosis[35].

Discussion

The diagnostic approach (Table 1) and correct histologic identification of a biliary stricture can be a demanding issue, while first-line non-invasive diagnostic methods alone cannot confirm the diagnosis of MBS in most of the cases. Moreover, pathological diagnosis is mandatory for the decision on the therapeutic approach. Therefore, it is crucial to establish the optimal sampling modality to confirm the diagnosis. According to current literature, both PTC and ERCP forceps biopsy are sensitive and accurate sampling modalities for suspected MBS.

Chang et al[45] retrospectively compared a group of 38 patients undergoing PTEFB and brushing with a group of patients undergoing endoscopic trans-papillary biopsy; PTEFB had a sensitivity of 86.7% compared to the 77.1% of endoscopic biopsy, especially for biliary strictures located at the hilum. Mohkam et al[46] retrospectively compared 75 PTEFB with patients who underwent endoscopic transpapillary biopsy and PTEFB demonstrated sensitivity rate of 69%, similar to endoscopic biopsy (75%, P = 0.45). The choice of biliary strictures that more suitable for endoscopic rather than a percutaneous biopsy seems to mainly depend on the anatomical location and type of stricture.

Several studies [45,54] demonstrated that PTEFB is correlated with high diagnostic sensitivity for strictures located in the upper biliary tree, distant from the papilla – where endoscopic biopsy has better sensitivity. Particularly, Chang *et al*[45], reported higher sensitivity for PTEFB in hilum lesions than those located within the common bile duct. According to the authors, sensitivity was higher for



Table 1 Tools for endobiliary biopsy sampling

Endoscopic techniques

	Advantage	Disadvantage			
ERC + TPB	Safeness, feasibility and large availability; better sensibility for MBS versus brushing	Low sensitivity for MBS (48%), difficulty of cannulation with standard biopsy forceps, not easy targeting of the lesion			
ERC + TPB with C-BF	Slight better sensibility (60%) for MBS respect to conventional biopsy forceps	Sampling benefits limited to lesions located to the right intrahepatic bile duct (75%)			
Cholangioscopy + endobiliary biopsy	Gain in accuracy for diagnosis of malignancy in indeterminate lesions (85-92%) versus ERCP + TPB	Same safety; issue with direct cholangioscopy related to rare adv events (leakege of air in to portal vein)			
IDUS + TPB	Higher sensitivity for malignancy in indeterminate intraductal lesiones (87-91%) versus ERCP + TPB	Advanced experience in both ERCP/EUS requested, lack of standardized procedure and specific devices, time-consuming technique			
Interventional radiology t	echniques				
	Advantage	Disadvantage			
PTE endobiliary brushing	Safe, cheap and large availability;	Low sensitivity for MBS			
PTE endobiliary biopsy	High sensitivity; Larger biopsy cup comapred to ERC + TPB	Indirect visualization of the lesion			
Colangioscopy + PTEFB	Direct visualization of the lesion;	Combined procedure with endoscopist; Expensive procedure; small size specimen			

TPB: Trans papillary biopsy; IDUS: Intraductal ultrasound; ERC: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiography; PTEFB: Percutaneous transhepatic endobiliary brushing and/or forceps biopsy; C-BF: Controllable biopsy-forceps; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasonography.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.291 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Endobiliary biopsy performed using the dedicated biopsy forceps (SpyByteTM), under Perctaneous Cholangioscopy. A 63 year female, with history of Whipple's procedure 20 years before. A: Cholangiography revealed multiple endoluminal defects (red arrow); B: Endobiliary biopsy using SpyByte, under fluoroscopy and cholangioscopy; C: Histological examination revealed intestinal metaplasia of the biliary mucosa.

> strictures located close to the hilum. On the contrary, compared to PTC, ERCP resulted in higher accuracy for lower strictures. In this setting, the distance between the site of biliary stricture and the device used to push and maneuver the biopsy forceps seems to play a key role: the greater the distance, the lesser the precision of sampling. Therefore, specimen sampling of the biliary strictures located proximal to the hilum should ideally be performed via PTEFB, while for strictures located at the hilum or more distally, ERCP should be preferred. Other factors influencing the effectiveness of endobiliary biopsy are insufficient space for forceps opening noted in cases of severe strictures, lesions located at sites with marked angulation, lesion shape, and of course local expertise, and device availability.

CONCLUSION

Both ERCP and PTC endobiliary biopsy remain valid methods for tissue identification demonstrating satisfactory diagnostic accuracy, especially in properly selected lesions. Novel slim biopsy forceps and new endobiliary sampling modalities such as POCS, and IDUS-guided biopsy, currently under investigation, seem to improve the efficacy of histologic characterization.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: All authors equally contributed to this paper with conception and design of the study, literature review and analysis, drafting, critical revision, and editing of the manuscript, and final approval of the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors are aware of the content of the manuscript and have no conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Riccardo Inchingolo 0000-0022-0253-5936; Fabrizio Acquafredda 0000-0002-8601-7537; Alessandro Posa 0000-0001-9617-3413; Thiago Franchi Nunes 0000-0003-0006-3725; Stavros Spiliopoulos 0000-0003-1860-0568; Francesco Panzera 0000-0001-5401-2152; Carlos Alberto Praticò 0000-0003-4779-3450.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Ma Y

REFERENCES

- 1 Singh A, Gelrud A, Agarwal B. Biliary strictures: diagnostic considerations and approach. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2015; 3: 22-31 [PMID: 25355800 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gou072]
- 2 Gerhards MF, Vos P, van Gulik TM, Rauws EA, Bosma A, Gouma DJ. Incidence of benign lesions in patients resected for suspicious hilar obstruction. Br J Surg 2001; 88: 48-51 [PMID: 11136309 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.2001.01607.x]
- 3 Hewitt MJ, McPhail MJ, Possamai L, Dhar A, Vlavianos P, Monahan KJ. EUS-guided FNA for diagnosis of solid pancreatic neoplasms: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 319-331 [PMID: 22248600 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.08.049]
- 4 Navaneethan U, Njei B, Lourdusamy V, Konjeti R, Vargo JJ, Parsi MA. Comparative effectiveness of biliary brush cytology and intraductal biopsy for detection of malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 168-176 [PMID: 25440678 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.017]
- Kimura H, Matsubayashi H, Sasaki K, Ito H, Hirosawa K, Uesaka K, Kanemoto H, Ono H. Factors affecting the yield of endoscopic transpapillary bile duct biopsy for the diagnosis of pancreatic head cancer. Pancreatology 2013; 13: 524-529 [PMID: 24075518 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2013.08.005]
- 6 Korc P, Sherman S. ERCP tissue sampling. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 557-571 [PMID: 27156656 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.04.039]
- Sugiyama M, Atomi Y, Wada N, Kuroda A, Muto T. Endoscopic transpapillary bile duct biopsy without sphincterotomy 7 for diagnosing biliary strictures: a prospective comparative study with bile and brush cytology. Am J Gastroenterol 1996; 91: 465-467 [PMID: 8633492]
- Schoefl R, Haefner M, Wrba F, Pfeffel F, Stain C, Poetzi R, Gangl A. Forceps biopsy and brush cytology during endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for the diagnosis of biliary stenoses. Scand J Gastroenterol 1997; 32: 363-368 [PMID: 9140159 DOI: 10.3109/00365529709007685]
- Wright ER, Bakis G, Srinivasan R, Raju R, Vittal H, Sanders MK, Bernadino K, Stefan A, Blaszyk H, Howell DA. Intraprocedural tissue diagnosis during ERCP employing a new cytology preparation of forceps biopsy (Smash protocol). Am J Gastroenterol 2011; 106: 294-299 [PMID: 21102569 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.447]
- 10 Adhya AK, Mohanty R. Utility of touch imprint cytology in the preoperative diagnosis of malignancy in low resource setting. Diagn Cytopathol. 2017 Jun;45(6):507-512. [PMID: 28267274 DOI: 10.1002/dc.23699
- Inoue T, Kitano R, Kobayashi Y, Ishii N, Sakamoto K, Ohashi T, Nakade Y, Sumida Y, Ito K, Nakao H, Yoneda M. 11 Assessing the diagnostic yield of controllable biopsy-forceps for biliary strictures. Scand J Gastroenterol 2018; 53: 598-603 [PMID: 29183203 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2017.1409799]
- Yamamoto K, Tsuchiya T, Itoi T, Tsuji S, Tanaka R, Tonozuka R, Honjo M, Mukai S, Kamada K, Fujita M, Asai Y, 12 Matsunami Y, Nagakawa Y, Yamaguchi H, Sofuni A. Evaluation of novel slim biopsy forceps for diagnosis of biliary strictures: Single-institutional study of consecutive 360 cases (with video). World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 6429-6436 [PMID: 29085192 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i35.6429]
- 13 Kwon CI, Kim TH, Kim KA. Guide-Wire Assisted Endobiliary Forceps Biopsy Sampling. Clin Endosc 2017; 50: 404-405 [PMID: 28190328 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2016.149]
- Tringali A, Lemmers A, Meves V, Terheggen G, Pohl J, Manfredi G, Häfner M, Costamagna G, Devière J, Neuhaus H, 14 Caillol F, Giovannini M, Hassan C, Dumonceau JM. Intraductal biliopancreatic imaging: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) technology review. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 739-753 [PMID: 26147492 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392584]



- 15 Osanai M, Itoi T, Igarashi Y, Tanaka K, Kida M, Maguchi H, Yasuda K, Okano N, Imaizumi H, Itokawa F. Peroral video cholangioscopy to evaluate indeterminate bile duct lesions and preoperative mucosal cancerous extension: a prospective multicenter study. Endoscopy 2013; 45: 635-642 [PMID: 23807803 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1326631]
- 16 Igarashi Y, Ukita T, Inoue H, Ishiguro J, Ogawa S, Satou M, Maetani I, Sakai Y. Clinical evaluation of the peroral cholangioscopy using a new videoscope. Diagn Ther Endosc 1999; 5: 231-237 [PMID: 18493506 DOI: 10.1155/DTE.5.231]
- Lenze F, Bokemeyer A, Gross D, Nowacki T, Bettenworth D, Ullerich H. Safety, diagnostic accuracy and therapeutic 17 efficacy of digital single-operator cholangioscopy. United European Gastroenterol J6 (6): 902-909. [PMID: 30023068 DOI: 10.1177/2050640618764943]
- 18 Ogura T, Imanishi M, Kurisu Y, Onda S, Sano T, Takagi W, Okuda A, Miyano A, Amano M, Nishioka N, Yamada T, Masuda D, Takenaka M, Kitano M, Higuchi K. Prospective evaluation of digital single-operator cholangioscope for diagnostic and therapeutic procedures (with videos). Dig Endosc29 (7): 782-789. [PMID: 28349613 DOI: 10.1111/den.12878]
- Karagyozov P, Boeva I, Tishkov I. Role of digital single-operator cholangioscopy in the diagnosis and treatment of biliary 19 disorders. World J Gastrointest Endosc11(1):31-40. [PMID: 30705730 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v11.i1.31]
- Kurihara T, Yasuda I, Isayama H, Tsuyuguchi T, Yamaguchi T, Kawabe K, Okabe Y, Hanada K, Hayashi T, Ohtsuka T, 20 Oana S, Kawakami H, Igarashi Y, Matsumoto K, Tamada K, Ryozawa S, Kawashima H, Okamoto Y, Maetani I, Inoue H, Itoi T. Diagnostic and therapeutic single-operator cholangiopancreatoscopy in biliopancreatic diseases: Prospective multicenter study in Japan. World J Gastroenterol22: 1891-1901 [PMID: 26855549 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i5.1891]
- Finsterer J, Stöllberger C, Bastovansky A. Cardiac and cerebral air embolism from endoscopic retrograde cholangio-21 pancreatography. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 22: 1157-1162 [PMID: 20555267 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e32833c5459
- Ogura T, Takagi W, Kurisu Y, Higuchi K. Technical tips for peroral transluminal cholangioscopy using novel singleoperator cholangioscope (with videos). J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci23: E25-E29 [PMID: 27531563 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.380]
- Tamada K, Tomiyama T, Wada S, Ohashi A, Satoh Y, Ido K, Sugano K. Endoscopic transpapillary bile duct biopsy with 23 the combination of intraductal ultrasonography in the diagnosis of biliary strictures. Gut50: 326-331 [PMID: 11839709 DOI: 10.1136/gut.50.3.326]
- 24 Frossard JL, Dumonceau JM. The Role of EUS in the Biliary System. In: Shami VM, Kahaleh M (eds) Endoscopic Ultrasound. Clinical Gastroenterology 2010; Humana Press, Totowa, NJ
- Heinzow HS, Kammerer S, Rammes C, Wessling J, Domagk D, Meister T. Comparative analysis of ERCP, IDUS, EUS 25 and CT in predicting malignant bile duct strictures. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 10495-10503 [PMID: 25132767 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i30.10495
- Domagk D, Wessling J, Reimer P, Hertel L, Poremba C, Senninger N, Heinecke A, Domschke W, Menzel J. Endoscopic 26 retrograde cholangiopancreatography, intraductal ultrasonography, and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in bile duct strictures: a prospective comparison of imaging diagnostics with histopathological correlation. Am J Gastroenterol 2004; 99: 1684-1689 [PMID: 15330902 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2004.30347.x]
- 27 Domagk D, Poremba C, Dietl KH, Senninger N, Heinecke A, Domschke W, Menzel J. Endoscopic transpapillary biopsies and intraductal ultrasonography in the diagnostics of bile duct strictures: a prospective study Gut 2002; 51(2): 240-244 [PMID: 12117887 DOI: 10.1136/gut.51.2.240]
- Menzel J, Poremba C, Dietl KH, Domschke W. Preoperative diagnosis of bile duct strictures--comparison of intraductal 28 ultrasonography with conventional endosonography. Scand J Gastroenterol 2000; 35: 77-82 [PMID: 10672839 DOI: 10.1080/003655200750024579
- 29 Jong HM. The usefulness of IDUS-guided trans-papillary bile duct biopsy for the diagnosis of malignant biliary strictures. Endoscopy 2011; 43-A53 [DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1292124]
- Kim HS, Moon JH, Lee YN, Choi HJ, Lee HW, Kim HK, Lee TH, Choi MH, Cha SW, Cho YD, Park SH. Prospective 30 Comparison of Intraductal Ultrasonography-Guided Transpapillary Biopsy and Conventional Biopsy on Fluoroscopy in Suspected Malignant Biliary Strictures. Gut Liver 2018; 12: 463-470 [PMID: 29409305 DOI: 10.5009/gnl17205]
- 31 Elyaderani MK, Gabriele OF. Brush and forceps biopsy of biliary ducts via percutaneous transhepatic catheterization. Radiology 1980; 135: 777-778 [PMID: 7384474 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.135.3.7384474]
- Savader SJ, Prescott CA, Lund GB, Osterman FA. Intraductal biliary biopsy: comparison of three techniques. J Vasc 32 Interv Radiol 1996; 7: 743-750 [PMID: 8897345 DOI: 10.1016/s1051-0443(96)70843-6]
- Jung GS, Huh JD, Lee SU, Han BH, Chang HK, Cho YD. Bile duct: analysis of percutaneous transluminal forceps biopsy 33 in 130 patients suspected of having malignant biliary obstruction. Radiology 2002; 224: 725-730 [PMID: 12202706 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2242011501]
- 34 Rossi M, Cantisani V, Salvatori FM, Rebonato A, Greco L, Giglio L, Guido G, Pagliara E, David V. Histologic assessment of biliary obstruction with different percutaneous endoluminal techniques. BMC Med Imaging 2004; 4: 3 [PMID: 15329152 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2342-4-3]
- Patel P, Rangarajan B, Mangat K. Improved Accuracy of Percutaneous Biopsy Using "Cross and Push" Technique for 35 Patients Suspected with Malignant Biliary Strictures. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 2015; 38: 1005-1010 [PMID: 25192948 DOI: 10.1007/s00270-014-0976-0]
- Rabinovitz M, Zajko AB, Hassanein T, Shetty B, Bron KM, Schade RR, Gavaler JS, Block G, Van Thiel DH, Dekker A. 36 Diagnostic value of brush cytology in the diagnosis of bile duct carcinoma: a study in 65 patients with bile duct strictures. Hepatology 1990; 12: 747-752 [PMID: 2210678 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840120421]
- 37 Muro A. Mueller PR. Ferrucci JT Jr. Taft PD. Bile cytology. A routine addition to percutaneous biliary drainage. Radiology 1983; 149: 846-847 [PMID: 6647860 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.149.3.6647860]
- Tsuchiya T, Yokoyama Y, Ebata T, Igami T, Sugawara G, Kato K, Shimoyama Y, Nagino M. Randomized controlled trial on timing and number of sampling for bile aspiration cytology. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014; 21: 433-438 [PMID: 24353113 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.61]



- 39 Xing GS, Geng JC, Han XW, Dai JH, Wu CY. Endobiliary brush cytology during percutaneous transhepatic cholangiodrainage in patients with obstructive jaundice. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2005; 4: 98-103 [PMID: 15730930
- 40 Boos J, Yoo RJ, Steinkeler J, Ayata G, Ahmed M, Sarwar A, Weinstein J, Faintuch S, Brook OR. Fluoroscopic percutaneous brush cytology, forceps biopsy and both in tandem for diagnosis of malignant biliary obstruction. Eur Radiol 2018; 28: 522-529 [PMID: 28779396 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-017-4987-5]
- 41 Tapping CR, Byass OR, Cast JE. Cytological sampling versus forceps biopsy during percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage and analysis of factors predicting success. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 2012; 35: 883-889 [PMID: 21647806 DOI: 10.1007/s00270-011-0193-z]
- 42 Rossi M, Lemos A, Bonaiuti P, Amoruso M, Petrone A, Petrozza V, Benvenuto A, Rossi P. [Instrumental diagnosis of obstructive jaundice: brushing versus biopsy]. Radiol Med 1997; 93: 230-235 [PMID: 9221415]
- Mendez G Jr, Russell E, Levi JU, Koolpe H, Cohen M. Percutaneous brush biopsy and internal drainage of biliary tree 43 through endoprosthesis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1980; 134: 653-659 [PMID: 6767347 DOI: 10.2214/ajr.134.4.653]
- Augustin AM, Steingrüber M, Fluck F, Goetze O, Bley TA, Kickuth R. Percutaneous endobiliary forceps biopsy of biliary 44 strictures for histopathologic examination. Diagn Interv Radiol 2020; 26: 339-344 [PMID: 32558649 DOI: 10.5152/dir.2020.19329
- Chang HY, Liu B, Wang YZ, Wang WJ, Wang W, Li D, Li YL. Percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography versus 45 endoscopic retrograde cholangiography for the pathological diagnosis of suspected malignant bile duct strictures. Medicine (Baltimore) 2020; 99: e19545 [PMID: 32176109 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000019545]
- 46 Mohkam K, Malik Y, Derosas C, Isaac J, Marudanayagam R, Mehrzad H, Mirza DF, Muiesan P, Roberts KJ, Sutcliffe RP. Percutaneous transhepatic cholangiographic endobiliary forceps biopsy versus endoscopic ultrasound fine needle aspiration for proximal biliary strictures: a single-centre experience. HPB (Oxford) 2017; 19: 530-537 [PMID: 28302441 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2017.02.001
- 47 Inchingolo R, Spiliopoulos S, Nestola M, Nardella M. Outcomes of percutaneous transluminal biopsy of biliary lesions using a dedicated forceps system. Acta Radiol 2019; 60: 602-607 [PMID: 30111195 DOI: 10.1177/0284185118795319]
- Park JG, Jung GS, Yun JH, Yun BC, Lee SU, Han BH, Ko JH. Percutaneous transluminal forceps biopsy in patients 48 suspected of having malignant biliary obstruction: factors influencing the outcomes of 271 patients. Eur Radiol 2017; 27: 4291-4297 [PMID: 28349279 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-017-4796-x]
- 49 Colombi D, Aragona G, Bodini FC, Zangrandi A, Morelli N, Michieletti E. SpyGlass percutaneous transhepatic cholangioscopy-guided diagnosis of adenocarcinoma of the ampullary region in a patient with bariatric biliopancreatic diversion. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2019; 18: 291-293 [PMID: 30879891 DOI: 10.1016/j.hbpd.2019.03.002]
- Jung JY, Lee SK, Oh HC, Lee TY, Kwon SH, Lee SS, Seo DW, Kim MH. The role of percutaneous transhepatic 50 cholangioscopy in patients with hilar strictures. Gut Liver 2007; 1: 56-62 [PMID: 20485659 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2007.1.1.56]
- Ahmed S, Schlachter TR, Hong K. Percutaneous Transhepatic Cholangioscopy. Tech Vasc Interv Radiol 2015; 18: 201-209 51 [PMID: 26615160 DOI: 10.1053/j.tvir.2015.07.003]
- Darcy M, Picus D. Cholangioscopy. Tech Vasc Interv Radiol 2008; 11: 133-142 [PMID: 18922458 DOI: 52 10.1053/j.tvir.2008.07.007
- Schechter MS, Doemeny JM, Johnson JO. Biliary ductal shave biopsy with use of the Simpson atherectomy catheter. J 53 Vasc Interv Radiol 1993; 4: 819-824 [PMID: 8281007 DOI: 10.1016/s1051-0443(93)71981-8]
- 54 Fohlen A, Bazille C, Menahem B, Jegonday MA, Dupont B, Le Pennec V, Lubrano J, Guiu B, Pelage JP. Transhepatic forceps biopsy combined with biliary drainage in obstructive jaundice: safety and accuracy. Eur Radiol 2019; 29: 2426-2435 [PMID: 30511177 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-018-5852-x]
- 55 Eloubeidi MA, Chen VK, Jhala NC, Eltoum IE, Jhala D, Chhieng DC, Syed SA, Vickers SM, Mel Wilcox C. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration biopsy of suspected cholangiocarcinoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004; 2: 209-213 [PMID: 15017604 DOI: 10.1016/s1542-3565(04)00005-9]
- Ierardi AM, Mangini M, Fontana F, Floridi C, De Marchi G, Petrillo M, Capasso R, Chini C, Cocozza E, Cuffari S, Segato 56 S, Rotondo A, Carrafiello G. Usefulness and safety of biliary percutaneous transluminal forceps biopsy (PTFB): our experience. Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol 2014; 23: 96-101 [PMID: 24328985 DOI: 10.3109/13645706.2013.854807
- 57 Inchingolo R, Nestola M, Nunes TF, Spiliopoulos S, Nardella M. Biliary involvement in liver metastases: long-term experience with biliary biopsy from a single center. Radiol Bras 2021; 54: 15-20 [PMID: 33574628 DOI: 10.1590/0100-3984.2020.0004
- Estrella JS, Othman ML, Taggart MW, Hamilton SR, Curley SA, Rashid A, Abraham SC. Intrabiliary growth of liver 58 metastases: clinicopathologic features, prevalence, and outcome. Am J Surg Pathol 2013; 37: 1571-1579 [PMID: 23797727 DOI: 10.1097/PAS.0b013e318293ddf1]



E WJ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 302-310

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.302

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Lessons learned: Preventable misses and near-misses of endoscopic procedures

Alla Turshudzhyan, Houman Rezaizadeh, Micheal Tadros

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Hosoe N, Japan; Roma M, India

Received: November 4, 2021 Peer-review started: November 4, 2021 First decision: November 29, 2021 Revised: December 30, 2021 Accepted: April 21, 2022 Article in press: April 21, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Alla Turshudzhyan, Department of Medicine, University of Connecticut, Farmington, CT 06030, United States

Houman Rezaizadeh, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Connecticut, Farmington, CT 06030, United States

Micheal Tadros, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Albany Medical College, Albany, NY 12208, United States

Corresponding author: Micheal Tadros, FACG, MD, Associate Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Albany Medical College, 43 New Scotland Avenue, Albany, NY 12208, United States. tadrosm1@amc.edu

Abstract

Endoscopy is a complex procedure that requires advanced training and a highly skilled practitioner. The advances in the field of endoscopy have made it an invaluable diagnostic tool, but the procedure remains provider dependent. The quality of endoscopy may vary from provider to provider and, as a result, is not perfect. Consequently, 11.3% of upper gastrointestinal neoplasms are missed on the initial upper endoscopy and 2.1%-5.9% of colorectal polyps or cancers are missed on colonoscopy. Pathology is overlooked if endoscopic exam is not done carefully, bypassing proper visualization of the scope's entry and exit points or, if exam is not taken to completion, not visualizing the most distal bowel segments. We hope to shed light on this issue, establish areas of weakness, and propose possible solutions and preventative measures.

Key Words: High-quality colonoscopy; Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; EGD; Cancer screening; endoscopy; Missed lesions

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Endoscopy has become a widely used diagnostic tool and plays an instrumental role in screening and surveillance of gastrointestinal pathology. Despite its wide acceptance, it remains provider dependents and, as a result, is not perfect. Both upper and lower endoscopy have weaknesses and shortcomings unless executed flawlessly. A high-quality endoscopy includes a complete examination of the bowel, including distal segments that are difficult to visualize, as well as scope's entry and exit points. Better understanding of the shortcomings of endoscopy may help change training and improve physician awareness.

Citation: Turshudzhyan A, Rezaizadeh H, Tadros M. Lessons learned: Preventable misses and near-misses of endoscopic procedures. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(5): 302-310 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/302.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.302

INTRODUCTION

Today, endoscopy is considered one of the best diagnostic tools for screening and surveillance of gastrointestinal pathology. Since the beginning of the 21^{st} century, endoscopy use has risen by more than 50%[1]. With wider utilization of endoscopy, it has become more and more evident that the procedure quality is multifactorial and operator dependent[2]. Consequently, lesions may be missed depending on the level of provider training, procedural skills, and attentiveness to subtle pathology. This prompted development of several quality metrics to provide guidance for operators[3-7]. Despite proposed quality metrics, there is still a significant number of missed gastrointestinal cancers. A meta-analysis by Menon *et al*[8] suggested that 11.3% of upper gastrointestinal (UGI) neoplasms are overlooked on the initial upper endoscopy (EGD). Around 2.1%-5.9% of colorectal polyps or cancers are missed on colonoscopy[9]. The difference likely stems from the fact that endoscopic training has historically put emphasis on colorectal cancer prevention and screening, while there is usually less awareness around UGI neoplasms.

It should be noted that aside from neoplastic lesions, bleeding sources can be missed on endoscopy and only seen on repeat examination in patients with unexplained occult GI bleed or iron deficiency anemia with negative diagnostic work up[10]. Missed lesions on endoscopy are a common reason for malpractice lawsuits[11], which further emphasizes the importance of quality improvement. Some of the common reasons for why pathology is overlooked are a hastily performed endoscopy that bypasses proper visualization of the scope's entry and exit points, not taking endoscopic exam to completion, and not visualizing more distal bowel segments.

REVIEW

Using our personal experience with 4 patients who had lesions missed or near missed on endoscopy, we hope to expose some of the weaknesses and shortcomings of endoscopy. Our goal is to bring the attention of other gastroenterologists to these commonly missed areas that may go undetected.

Case 1

The first patient was a 72-year-old male who presented with symptoms of dysphagia. The initial EGD was unrevealing. It was only after the second EGD that a flat squamous cell carcinoma was appreciated 2 cm below the upper esophageal sphincter (UES) (Figure 1A, Figure 2A). The lesion was missed on the initial scope insertion and was likely missed because of a rapid scope withdrawal.

Case 2

The second patient was a 40-year-old female with iron deficiency anemia requiring multiple blood transfusions. The patient had undergone multiple upper and lower endoscopies and a capsule study, all of which were unrevealing. It was only after the 4th portion of the duodenum was examined that a malignant gastrointestinal stromal tumor was identified, diagnosed, and resected (Figures 1B and 2B).

Case 3

The third patient was a 50-year-old female who presented with ongoing diarrhea. Stool studies revealed cryptosporidium. Fortunately, the patient's colonoscopy included examination of the terminal ileum and was able to detect a small submucosal carcinoid tumor (Figures 1C and 2C). It was successfully resected with metastatic disease noted in only one lymph node.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.302 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Endoscopic visualization of the lesions near missed. A: Subtle flat squamous cell carcinoma was appreciated 2 cm below the upper esophageal sphincter; B: Malignant gastrointestinal stromal tumor treated with hemospray in proximal jejunum; C: Small submucosal carcinoid tumor in terminal ileum; D: 2 cm anal squamous cell cancer noted on rectal exam.

Case 4

Our last patient was a 68-year-old with a history of cirrhosis and recurrent bright red blood per rectum. She had 2 colonoscopies done to find the bleeding source, both were unrevealing. It was months later that the patient had a 2 cm anal growth examined and diagnosed on careful retroflexion. The anal lesion was then seen on a reinspection of the anal area. (Figures 1D and 2D).

DISCUSSION

Increasing awareness of the bowel segments at risk for being missed on endoscopy is important. Similarly, it is important to incorporate technical maneuvers that could help identify these challenging lesions into fellowship training and post-graduate courses to help practicing endoscopists (Tables 1 and 2)[10]. Lastly, following the most recent endoscopy quality metrics will help improve the detection of challenging lesions.

Colonoscopy

A complete colonoscopy should include a thorough exam of the endoscope's entry point (anal canal), all segments of the colon, and, if possible, the distal ileum. We are going to discuss distal to proximal bowel segments as visualized on colonoscopy and use it as a framework to go over commonly missed lesions for each segment along with maneuvers and techniques that can help detect them.

Anorectum: Some of the commonly missed lesions in anorectum are anal and rectal cancer, anal fissures, recto cutaneous fistulas, anal warts (Table 1)[10]. This is likely because of the scopes entry point being overlooked or not property visualized at the beginning of the procedure. The importance of anal examination by a skilled endoscopist if further emphasized by the fact that anorectal lesions can have a non-specific presentation and may go undiagnosed by patient's primary care physician. Chiu et al[12] found that only 54% of patients have a rectal examination by their primary care provider when they present with a non-specific anal complaint. Another study indicated that only 23% of patients presenting with anal complaint were diagnosed correctly by their primary care provider; the remaining patients were erroneously diagnosed with hemorrhoids[13]. As a result, this leads to delay in diagnosis and management of anal and rectal cancers. As proposed by quality metrics, digital rectal exam needs to be performed and thoroughly documented prior to colonoscopy (Table 2)[11]. Another maneuver that



Table 1 Commonl	v missed lesions req	uiring second	look colonoscopy	/[10,14-16]	l or up	per endoscopy[10,20,24]

Bowel segment	Lesions missed	Intervention to improve lesion detection		
Anorectum	Anal/rectal cancers	Careful anorectal exam before and on scope insertion with		
	Anal fissures	retronexion		
	Recto-cutaneous fistulas			
	Anal warts			
Colon	Lesions in colonic folds (particularly sigmoid)	Careful exam between the folds of the colon, especially in sigmoid segment, consider using a cap		
		Excellent, good, or adequate bowel preparation, supported by photography		
	Right colon	Second look		
		Retroflex in right colon		
	Cecum (especially behind IC valve)	Document examination		
		Examine behind the ileocecal valve		
		Cecal intubation rate		
Terminal ileum	Lesions in ileum	Intubate in the terminal ileum		
Esophagus	Below UES lesions, i.e., squamous cell carcinoma	Careful examination of upper esophagus, slow scope withdrawal		
	Distal esophagus, collapsed varices in volume depleted patient	Careful examination of distal esophagus and awareness of patient's volume status		
	Subtle lesions of Barrett segment	Adequate time for examination of the segment		
Stomach	Cameron lesions, gastro-esophageal junction (especially challenging to detect/examine with large hiatal hernias)	Careful examination of gastro-esophageal junction and diaphragmatic hiatus with retroflexion of the scope		
	Arteriovenous malformation, Dieulafoy's lesions	Careful inspection between the gastric folds using a cap		
Small bowel	Duodenal bulb	Examine all 4 walls of the duodenal bulb and		
	Duodenal sweep	May need to use of a side view scope		
	3 rd and 4 th part of the duodenum	Advance scope by reducing the loop into 3^{rd} and 4^{th} parts of duodenum		

UES: Upper esophageal sphincter.

could be used to enhance detection of challenging lesions in anorectum is retroflexion. It allows for a better visualization of distal rectum and distal anus (Table 1)[14]. Retroflexion needs to be photographed and documented[11].

Colon: Some of the commonly missed lesion of colonic segment include lesions found inside the colonic folds (especially in sigmoid colon), right-sided colon, cecum [especially behind the ileocecal (IC) valve], and distal ileum (Table 1). There are a few techniques that can be implemented to facilitate detection of these challenging lesions (Table 1). Endoscopists should do a thorough examination between the haustral folds to avoid missing even large polyps that can hide inside the folds. Cap-assisted colonoscopy is another acceptable option as it involves a transparent attachment at the end of the scope that can improve adenoma detection rate (ADR) by flattening of the haustral folds and improving visualization of mucosa, especially on scope withdrawal[15].

Second look examination of the right side of the colon can help reduce the rate of cecal lesions missed [16]. Retroflexion in the right colon is another maneuver that can enhance visualization of right-sided lesions and improve ADR^[14,16]. It entails bending of the scope in a *U*-turn such that viewing lens is facing backwards[14].

Cecum intubation is a very important skill and a quality measure that can enhance visualization of the cecum and identify lesions that are oftentimes missed. Additionally, endoscopists should pay particular attention to the mucosa behind the IC valve. Documentation of cecal landmarks is crucial.

All maneuvers discussed need to be thoroughly photographed and documented in the procedure description per the colonoscopy quality metrics (Table 2). Quality metrics further require bowel preparation to be excellent, good, or adequate and supported by photography and withdrawal time


Table 2 Quality metrics for endoscopic procedures[11,20,21,23,24]			
Colonoscopy	EGD		
High quality bowel preparation (excellent, good, or adequate), documented with photos	At least 1 min of inspection per centimeter of circumferential segment of Barrett's esophagus		
Digital rectal examination prior to colonoscopy with results documented	NDR record should be considered		
	When evaluating for gastric intestinal metaplasia, 5 or more biopsies need to be taken		
Cecal intubation performed, landmarks noted in documentation and photos recorded	Overall, EGD evaluation for gastric intestinal metaplasia has		
Withdrawal time is 6 min or more	to last 7 mint or more		
Retroflexion, if performed, is thoroughly documented (with photographs)			
Endoscopists ADR exceeds recommended thresholds. Physician participates in quality- improvement and continues to measure individual ADR			

EGD: Endoscopy; NDR: Neoplasia detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.302 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Gastrointestinal tract segments at risk for having lesions missed. A: Upper esophageal sphincter; B: Proximal jejunum; C: Terminal ileum; D: Anus.

should be noted in documentation and exceed 6 minutes[11]. It is also encouraged that practicing endoscopist's adenoma detection rate (ADR) exceeds recommended thresholds. Physicians should routinely measure their ADR and participate in quality improvement programs[11].

The optimal withdrawal time for colonoscopy remains an important topic. A 6-minute withdrawal time was accepted, but a recent meta-analysis by Bhurwal *et al*[17] of 69551 patients compared withdrawal time of 6 vs 9 min in its ability to detect adenomas. They found that odds ratio for ADR was significantly higher at 1.54 for colonoscopies with withdrawal time of 9 min or more[17].

Terminal ileum: Lesions can be missed in terminal ileum as many colonoscopies do not investigate this bowel segment. It is important to note that the ileum is the most common site for development of carcinoid tumors (57%) and that even primary ileal tumors are missed on computer tomography (CT) scans in 64% of cases[18-20]. This emphasizes the importance of a thorough and complete endoscopic exam that may detect primary ileal tumors early and allow for timely intervention[20]. Endoscopists should try to intubate the terminal ileum whenever feasible.

Upper endoscopy

A complete EGD should entail a thorough exam of the esophagus, including the UES, point of entry into the stomach, other poorly visualized areas of the stomach, along with all segments of the duodenum. We are going to discuss distal to proximal bowel segments as visualized on EGD and use it as a framework to go over commonly missed lesions for each segment along with maneuvers and techniques to help detect them.

Esophagus: Some of the most commonly missed esophageal lesions are immediately below the UES and lesions in the distal esophagus (such as collapsed varices in a volume depleted patient or subtle changes of Barrett's segment) (Table 1)[10]. Some possible interventions to facilitate detection of challenging lesions are careful examination of the full length esophagus paying particular attention to upper and lower most segments, being aware of patient's volume status, and allotting adequate time for examination of the segment (Table 1). Quality metrics for Barrett's segment inspection time call for 1 minute inspection time per cm of circumferential length[21]. Longer inspection time results in a more careful visualization of the mucosa and subsequently increase chances of detecting pathology[21]. Another quality metric that is being proposed when examining esophagus is neoplasia detection rate (NDR)[22]. Like ADR for colonoscopy, it is important to keep track of NDR for EGD when examining for Barrett's segment, because it reflects the quality of inspection[22].

Stomach: Some of the common gastric lesions missed on EGD are Cameron lesions, lesions around gastro-esophageal (GE) junction (especially with large hiatal hernias), arteriovenous malformations, Dieulafoy lesions (Table 1). Some interventions that can be done are careful inspection of GE and diaphragmatic hiatus with retroflexion of the scope, inspection between gastric folds using the previously discussed cap-assisted endoscopy (Table 1)[23]. One of the EGD quality metrics that is important to remember is adequate number of gastric biopsies, which should be greater or equal to 5 [24]. Timing is another important quality metric. Examination time during EGD when looking for intestinal metaplasia should be longer than 7 min, because longer inspection implies a more careful exam and results in a higher rate of neoplasia detection[25]. Park et al[25] observed that slow endoscopists (defined as withdrawal time of more than 3 min) were better at detecting neoplastic lesions (0.28%) compared to fast endoscopists (0.20%). As a result, they proposed that examination time could be a surrogate measure for the procedure quality [25]. Another study identified that endoscopist who takes more than 7 min to complete exams is more likely to detect a high-risk gastric lesion when compared to a fast endoscopist^[26]. Given heterogeneity of data between the two studies, it is difficult to draw conclusions regarding the optimal examination time. This is further complicated by the fact that longer endoscopic times are associated with cardiac arrythmias, esophageal tears, aspiration, and bacterial translocation^[27].

Incidence of gastric pathology varies in different countries. There is higher prevalence of gastric cancer in Eastern countries. Consequently, this led to increased awareness of gastric lesions and a more robust screening protocols in countries like Japan[28]. In Japan, it is recommended to undergo annual upper endoscopy for anybody over the age 40. As a result, there are more early-stage gastric lesions (53%) identified when compared to United States (27%)[29,30]. This shows that increased awareness and adequate training can improve subtle lesion detection.

Duodenum

Some of the commonly missed segments of the small bowel are duodenal bulb, duodenal sweep, and 3rd and 4th parts of the duodenum (Table 1). Some of the maneuvers that can help detect these challenging lesions are careful examination of all 4 walls of the duodenal bulb, use of a side view scope for the duodenal sweep, advancement of the scope by reducing the loop into the 3rd and 4th parts of duodenum (Table 1). Many upper endoscopies do not go past the 2nd part of the duodenum. Lesions in more distal segments of the duodenum (3rd and 4th) are usually more challenging to visualize and require an extralog fiber optic scope and a trained endoscopist[31]. Interestingly, 60% of benign duodenal lesions and 50% of malignant duodenal lesions are only diagnosed on autopsy and missed on the endoscopic exam [32].

TRAINING

As we learn more about common pitfalls and shortcomings of endoscopy, training fellows to recognize them becomes the next key step. It is important to standardize best practices and shed light on the areas commonly missed in colonoscopy training[33]. One of the studies even suggested that pre-fellowship exposure to best practices of endoscopy, can improve the learning period and procedural skill of fellows [34].

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENT in ENDOSCOPY

Endoscopy continues to be an operator dependent procedure. As such, it presents a growing opportunity for development of machine learning technology and computer algorithms to assist endoscopists with lesion detection. Artificial intelligent (AI) has a promise to improve accuracy of endoscopic procedures, reduce inter-operator variability, and compensate for human error and factors contributing to it such as fatigue or limited experience[35]. Thus far, computer-aided detection algorithms of AI have been trained to detect lesions both macroscopically and by optical biopsy/ microscopically[36]. Recent studies demonstrated that AI performed better than endoscopists in esophageal cancer and neoplasm detection in pooled sensitivity 94% vs 82%, respectively[37]. The specificity of AI-based endoscopy had specificity of 85% for esophageal cancer and neoplasms[37]. AIbased endoscopy provided a 26.5% increase in sensitivity for detection of early gastric cancer when compared to endoscopists (sensitivity of 95%)[38]. The specificity of AI-based endoscopy had specificity of 87.3% for early gastric cancer[38]. AI algorithms have also been targeted towards colorectal cancer detection. Recent reports suggest that AI-assisted colonoscopy has sensitivity of 94% [39,40]. While some reports suggest that AI may not show significant improvement in larger polyp detection rate (38.8% vs 26.2%), AI-based colonoscopy showed significant improvement in detection of small and flat polyps that are easily missed (76.0% vs 68.8% and 5.9% vs 3.3%, respectively)[41].

CONCLUSION

Endoscopy has developed into a sophisticated diagnostic tool that provides great accuracy in lesion detection, but it is not perfect and remains operator dependent. The cases we presented expose weaknesses and shortcomings of endoscopic examination for both the upper and lower gastrointestinal tract, providing an opportunity for improvement. Commonly missed areas and the reason for why they were missed need to be communicated to currently practicing gastroenterologists. Additionally, educating fellows during their training on the possible shortcomings and weaknesses of endoscopy may help improve the quality of procedures in the future.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Turshudzhyan A wrote the letter, Rezaizadeh H and Tadros M critically revised the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Rezaizadeh H has financial interest associated with AstraZeneca and research funding/interest associated with Celgene/Bristol Meyers Squibb.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Alla Turshudzhyan 0000-0001-6867-7569; Houman Rezaizadeh 0000-0002-1066-5394; Micheal Tadros 0000-0003-3118-3893.

S-Editor: Xing YX L-Editor: A P-Editor: Xing YX

REFERENCES

- 1 Peery AF, Dellon ES, Lund J, Crockett SD, McGowan CE, Bulsiewicz WJ, Gangarosa LM, Thiny MT, Stizenberg K, Morgan DR, Ringel Y, Kim HP, DiBonaventura MD, Carroll CF, Allen JK, Cook SF, Sandler RS, Kappelman MD, Shaheen NJ. Burden of gastrointestinal disease in the United States: 2012 update. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 1179-1187.e3 [PMID: 22885331 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.08.002]
- Januszewicz W, Kaminski MF. Quality indicators in diagnostic upper gastrointestinal endoscopy. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2020; 13: 1756284820916693 [PMID: 32477426 DOI: 10.1177/1756284820916693]
- Beg S, Ragunath K, Wyman A, Banks M, Trudgill N, Pritchard DM, Riley S, Anderson J, Griffiths H, Bhandari P, Kaye P, Veitch A. Quality standards in upper gastrointestinal endoscopy: a position statement of the British Society of



Gastroenterology (BSG) and Association of Upper Gastrointestinal Surgeons of Great Britain and Ireland (AUGIS). Gut 2017; 66: 1886-1899 [PMID: 28821598 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314109]

- 4 Bisschops R, Areia M, Coron E, Dobru D, Kaskas B, Kuvaev R, Pech O, Ragunath K, Weusten B, Familiari P, Domagk D, Valori R, Kaminski MF, Spada C, Bretthauer M, Bennett C, Senore C, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Rutter MD. Performance measures for upper gastrointestinal endoscopy: a European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Quality Improvement Initiative. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 843-864 [PMID: 27548885 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-113128]
- 5 Park WG, Shaheen NJ, Cohen J, Pike IM, Adler DG, Inadomi JM, Laine LA, Lieb JG 2nd, Rizk MK, Sawhney MS, Wani S. Quality indicators for EGD. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 60-71 [PMID: 25448872 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2014.384]
- ASGE Endoscopy Unit Quality Indicator Taskforce, Day LW, Cohen J, Greenwald D, Petersen BT, Schlossberg NS, 6 Vicari JJ, Calderwood AH, Chapman FJ, Cohen LB, Eisen G, Gerstenberger PD, Hambrick RD 3rd, Inadomi JM, MacIntosh D, Sewell JL, Valori R. Quality indicators for gastrointestinal endoscopy units. VideoGIE 2017; 2: 119-140 [PMID: 29905282 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2017.02.007]
- Rex DK, Schoenfeld PS, Cohen J, Pike IM, Adler DG, Fennerty MB, Lieb JG 2nd, Park WG, Rizk MK, Sawhney MS, Shaheen NJ, Wani S, Weinberg DS. Quality indicators for colonoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 31-53 [PMID: 25480100 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.07.058]
- Menon S, Trudgill N. How commonly is upper gastrointestinal cancer missed at endoscopy? Endosc Int Open 2014; 2: 8 E46-E50 [PMID: 26135259 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1365524]
- Bressler B, Paszat LF, Chen Z, Rothwell DM, Vinden C, Rabeneck L. Rates of new or missed colorectal cancers after colonoscopy and their risk factors: a population-based analysis. Gastroenterology 2007; 132: 96-102 [PMID: 17241863 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.10.027]
- 10 Tadros M, Wu GY. Management of occult gi bleeding a clinical guide. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2021
- 11 Rex DK. Avoiding and defending malpractice suits for postcolonoscopy cancer: advice from an expert witness. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 11: 768-773 [PMID: 23376796 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.01.027]
- 12 Chiu S, Joseph K, Ghosh S, Cornand RM, Schiller D. Reasons for delays in diagnosis of anal cancer and the effect on patient satisfaction. Can Fam Physician 2015; 61: e509-e516 [PMID: 26889506]
- 13 Edwards AT, Morus LC, Foster ME, Griffith GH. Anal cancer: the case for earlier diagnosis. J R Soc Med 1991; 84: 395-397 [PMID: 1865443]
- 14 Rex DK, Vemulapalli KC. Retroflexion in colonoscopy: why? Gastroenterology 2013; 144: 882-883 [PMID: 23499952 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.01.077]
- 15 Pohl H, Bensen SP, Toor A, Gordon SR, Levy LC, Berk B, Anderson PB, Anderson JC, Rothstein RI, MacKenzie TA, Robertson DJ. Cap-assisted colonoscopy and detection of Adenomatous Polyps (CAP) study: a randomized trial. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 891-897 [PMID: 26126162 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392261]
- 16 Ai X, Qiao W, Han Z, Tan W, Bai Y, Liu S, Zhi F. Results of a second examination of the right side of the colon in screening and surveillance colonoscopy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 30: 181-186 [PMID: 29232250 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.000000000000000]
- 17 Bhurwal A, Rattan P, Sarkar A, Patel A, Haroon S, Gjeorgjievski M, Bansal V, Mutneja H. A comparison of 9-min colonoscopy withdrawal time and 6-min colonoscopy withdrawal time: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 3260-3267 [PMID: 34617312 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15701]
- 18 Baxi AJ, Chintapalli K, Katkar A, Restrepo CS, Betancourt SL, Sunnapwar A. Multimodality Imaging Findings in Carcinoid Tumors: A Head-to-Toe Spectrum. Radiographics 2017; 37: 516-536 [PMID: 28287937 DOI: 10.1148/rg.2017160113
- Modlin IM, Lye KD, Kidd M. A 5-decade analysis of 13,715 carcinoid tumors. Cancer 2003; 97: 934-959 [PMID: 19 12569593 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.11105]
- Gupta A, Lubner MG, Wertz RM, Foley E, Loeffler A, Pickhardt PJ. CT detection of primary and metastatic ileal 20 carcinoid tumor: rates of missed findings and associated delay in clinical diagnosis. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2019; 44: 2721-2728 [PMID: 31016344 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-019-01945-0]
- 21 Gupta N, Gaddam S, Wani SB, Bansal A, Rastogi A, Sharma P. Longer inspection time is associated with increased detection of high-grade dysplasia and esophageal adenocarcinoma in Barrett's esophagus. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 531-538 [PMID: 22732877 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.04.470]
- Parasa S, Desai M, Vittal A, Chandrasekar VT, Pervez A, Kennedy KF, Gupta N, Shaheen NJ, Sharma P. Estimating 22 neoplasia detection rate (NDR) in patients with Barrett's oesophagus based on index endoscopy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gut 2019; 68: 2122-2128 [PMID: 30872393 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317800]
- 23 Karaca C, Daglilar ES, Soyer OM, Gulluoglu M, Brugge WR. Endoscopic submucosal resection of gastric subepithelial lesions smaller than 20 mm: a comparison of saline solution-assisted snare and cap band mucosectomy techniques. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 956-962 [PMID: 27663715 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.09.016]
- Dinis-Ribeiro M, Areia M, de Vries AC, Marcos-Pinto R, Monteiro-Soares M, O'Connor A, Pereira C, Pimentel-Nunes P, Correia R, Ensari A, Dumonceau JM, Machado JC, Macedo G, Malfertheiner P, Matysiak-Budnik T, Megraud F, Miki K, O'Morain C, Peek RM, Ponchon T, Ristimaki A, Rembacken B, Carneiro F, Kuipers EJ; European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; European Helicobacter Study Group; European Society of Pathology; Sociedade Portuguesa de Endoscopia Digestiva. Management of precancerous conditions and lesions in the stomach (MAPS): guideline from the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE), European Helicobacter Study Group (EHSG), European Society of Pathology (ESP), and the Sociedade Portuguesa de Endoscopia Digestiva (SPED). Endoscopy 2012; 44: 74-94 [PMID: 22198778 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291491]
- 25 Park JM, Huo SM, Lee HH, Lee BI, Song HJ, Choi MG. Longer Observation Time Increases Proportion of Neoplasms Detected by Esophagogastroduodenoscopy. Gastroenterology 2017; 153: 460-469.e1 [PMID: 28501581 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.05.009]
- Teh JL, Tan JR, Lau LJ, Saxena N, Salim A, Tay A, Shabbir A, Chung S, Hartman M, So JB. Longer examination time improves detection of gastric cancer during diagnostic upper gastrointestinal endoscopy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;



13: 480-487.e2 [PMID: 25117772 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2014.07.059]

- 27 Kavic SM, Basson MD. Complications of endoscopy. Am J Surg 2001; 181: 319-332 [PMID: 11438266 DOI: 10.1016/s0002-9610(01)00589-x]
- Hanazaki K, Sodeyama H, Wakabayashi M, Miyazawa M, Yokoyama S, Sode Y, Kawamura N, Miyazaki T, Ohtsuka M. 28 Surgical treatment of gastric cancer detected by mass screening. Hepatogastroenterology 1997; 44: 1126-1132 [PMID: 92616111
- 29 Theuer CP. Asian gastric cancer patients at a southern California comprehensive cancer center are diagnosed with less advanced disease and have superior stage-stratified survival. Am Surg 2000; 66: 821-826 [PMID: 10993608]
- 30 Theuer CP, Kurosaki T, Ziogas A, Butler J, Anton-Culver H. Asian patients with gastric carcinoma in the United States exhibit unique clinical features and superior overall and cancer specific survival rates. Cancer 2000; 89: 1883-1892 [PMID: 11064344 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(20001101)89:9<1883::aid-cncr3>3.3.co;2-8]
- Markogiannakis H, Theodorou D, Toutouzas KG, Gloustianou G, Katsaragakis S, Bramis I. Adenocarcinoma of the third 31 and fourth portion of the duodenum: a case report and review of the literature. Cases J 2008; 1: 98 [PMID: 18706123 DOI: 10.1186/1757-1626-1-98]
- Kaminski N, Shaham D, Eliakim R. Primary tumours of the duodenum. Postgrad Med J 1993; 69: 136-138 [PMID: 32 8506195 DOI: 10.1136/pgmj.69.808.136]
- 33 Kumar NL, Smith BN, Lee LS, Sewell JL. Best Practices in Teaching Endoscopy Based on a Delphi Survey of Gastroenterology Program Directors and Experts in Endoscopy Education. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 574-579.e1 [PMID: 31125782 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.05.023]
- 34 Kim DH, Park SJ, Cheon JH, Kim TI, Kim WH, Hong SP. Does a Pre-Training Program Influence Colonoscopy Proficiency during Fellowship? PLoS One 2016; 11: e0164360 [PMID: 27764144 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0164360]
- El Hajjar A, Rey JF. Artificial intelligence in gastrointestinal endoscopy: general overview. Chin Med J (Engl) 2020; 133: 35 326-334 [PMID: 31929362 DOI: 10.1097/CM9.00000000000623]
- 36 Li H, Hou X, Lin R, Fan M, Pang S, Jiang L, Liu Q, Fu L. Advanced endoscopic methods in gastrointestinal diseases: a systematic review. Quant Imaging Med Surg 2019; 9: 905-920 [PMID: 31281783 DOI: 10.21037/qims.2019.05.16]
- 37 Zhang SM, Wang YJ, Zhang ST. Accuracy of artificial intelligence-assisted detection of esophageal cancer and neoplasms on endoscopic images: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Dig Dis 2021; 22: 318-328 [PMID: 33871932 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12992
- Ikenoyama Y, Hirasawa T, Ishioka M, Namikawa K, Yoshimizu S, Horiuchi Y, Ishiyama A, Yoshio T, Tsuchida T, 38 Takeuchi Y, Shichijo S, Katayama N, Fujisaki J, Tada T. Detecting early gastric cancer: Comparison between the diagnostic ability of convolutional neural networks and endoscopists. Dig Endosc 2021; 33: 141-150 [PMID: 32282110 DOI: 10.1111/den.13688]
- Kominami Y, Yoshida S, Tanaka S, Sanomura Y, Hirakawa T, Raytchev B, Tamaki T, Koide T, Kaneda K, Chayama K. 39 Computer-aided diagnosis of colorectal polyp histology by using a real-time image recognition system and narrow-band imaging magnifying colonoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 643-649 [PMID: 26264431 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.08.004]
- 40 Byrne MF, Chapados N, Soudan F, Oertel C, Linares Pérez M, Kelly R, Iqbal N, Chandelier F, Rex DK. Real-time differentiation of adenomatous and hyperplastic diminutive colorectal polyps during analysis of unaltered videos of standard colonoscopy using a deep learning model. Gut 2019; 68: 94-100 [PMID: 29066576 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314547]
- 41 Xu L, He X, Zhou J, Zhang J, Mao X, Ye G, Chen Q, Xu F, Sang J, Wang J, Ding Y, Li Y, Yu C. Artificial intelligenceassisted colonoscopy: A prospective, multicenter, randomized controlled trial of polyp detection. Cancer Med 2021; 10: 7184-7193 [PMID: 34477306 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.4261]



WU

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 311-319

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.311

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Recognition of esophagitis in endoscopic images using transfer learning

Elena Caires Silveira, Caio Fellipe Santos Corrêa, Leonardo Madureira Silva, Bruna Almeida Santos, Soraya Mattos Pretti, Fabrício Freire de Melo

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Morya AK, India

Received: May 13, 2021 Peer-review started: May 13, 2021 First decision: July 4, 2021 Revised: July 15, 2021 Accepted: April 27, 2022 Article in press: April 27, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Elena Caires Silveira, Caio Fellipe Santos Corrêa, Leonardo Madureira Silva, Bruna Almeida Santos, Soraya Mattos Pretti, Fabrício Freire de Melo, Multidisciplinary Institute of Health, Federal University of Bahia, Vitória da Conquista 45029-094, Bahia, Brazil

Corresponding author: Fabrício Freire de Melo, PhD, Professor, Multidisciplinary Institute of Health, Federal University of Bahia, Hormindo Barros Street, 58, Candeias, Vitória da Conquista 45029-094, Bahia, Brazil. freiremelo@yahoo.com.br

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Esophagitis is an inflammatory and damaging process of the esophageal mucosa, which is confirmed by endoscopic visualization and may, in extreme cases, result in stenosis, fistulization and esophageal perforation. The use of deep learning (a field of artificial intelligence) techniques can be considered to determine the presence of esophageal lesions compatible with esophagitis.

AIM

To develop, using transfer learning, a deep neural network model to recognize the presence of esophagitis in endoscopic images.

METHODS

Endoscopic images of 1932 patients with a diagnosis of esophagitis and 1663 patients without any pathological diagnosis provenient from the KSAVIR and HyperKSAVIR datasets were splitted in training (80%) and test (20%) and used to develop and evaluate a binary deep learning classifier built using the DenseNet-201 architecture, a densely connected convolutional network, with weights pretrained on the ImageNet image set and fine-tuned during training. The classifier model performance was evaluated in the test set according to accuracy, sensitivity, specificity and area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUC).

RESULTS

The model was trained using Adam optimizer with a learning rate of 0.0001 and applying binary cross entropy loss function. In the test set (n = 719), the classifier achieved 93.32% accuracy, 93.18% sensitivity, 93.46% specificity and a 0.96 AUC. Heatmaps for spatial predictive relevance in esophagitis endoscopic images from



the test set were also plotted. In face of the obtained results, the use of dense convolutional neural networks with pretrained and fine-tuned weights proves to be a good strategy for predictive modeling for esophagitis recognition in endoscopic images. In addition, adopting the classification approach combined with the subsequent plotting of heat maps associated with the classificatory decision gives greater explainability to the model.

CONCLUSION

It is opportune to raise new studies involving transfer learning for the analysis of endoscopic images, aiming to improve, validate and disseminate its use for clinical practice.

Key Words: Esophagitis; Endoscopy; Artificial intelligence; Deep learning; Transfer learning

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Considering the clinical relevance of esophagitis, we proposed a deep learning model for its diagnosis from endoscopic images of the Z-line, via binary classification of the images according to the presence or absence of esophageal inflammation signs. The excellent accuracy and area under the receiver operating characteristic curve achieved demonstrate the potential of the adopted strategy, consisting of the conjunction of densely connected neural networks and transfer learning. With this, we contribute to the improvement and methodological advancement in the development of automated diagnostic tools for the disease, which reveal great potential in optimizing the management of these patients.

Citation: Caires Silveira E, Santos Corrêa CF, Madureira Silva L, Almeida Santos B, Mattos Pretti S, Freire de Melo F. Recognition of esophagitis in endoscopic images using transfer learning. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(5): 311-319

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/311.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.311

INTRODUCTION

Esophagitis is an inflammatory and damaging process of the esophageal mucosa, that can be the outcome of different pathological processes, which share, however, the same clinical presentation: retrosternal pain, dysphagia, odynophagia and heartburn[1,2]. Different pathological processes may lead to esophagitis, with possible etiologies embracing gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD), infectious processes, in eosinophilic esophagitis, medications or even radiation. In extreme cases, it can result in stenosis, fistulization and esophageal perforation^[3]. These complications, however, may be prevented with precoce diagnosis.

Esophagitis can be suspected based on the clinical history, with a confirmation performed through endoscopic visualization. The differentiation of its etiopathogenesis may be determined from endoscopic and histological study of the esophagus. The endoscopic presentation of eosinophilic esophagitis is characterized by exudates, strictures and concentric rings. In colonization by Candida sp. there are small and diffuse yellow-white plaques; in cytomegalovirus infection there are large ulcerations; Herpes Virus, in turn, may cause multiple small ulcerations^[3-5]. GERD, on the other hand, has a better-defined endoscopic classification with the Los Angeles classification, which has four gradations based on the presence, size and distribution of esophageal[6].

Machine learning, main exponent of artificial intelligence, has gained space and attention in healthcare and medical research, especially after the development and validation by Beam and Kohane [7] and Gulshan *et al*[8] of a deep learning algorithm capable of detecting the presence of diabetic retinopathy in studies of the retina^[7,8]. In the context of esophagitis, the use of machine learning, especially deep learning, may be considered to determine, among others, the presence of esophageal lesions compatible with esophagitis.

Deep learning - which comprehends deep artificial neural network-based algorithms capable of learning from large amounts of data - is considered the state of the art in the field of artificial intelligence for computer vision[9]. Among the possible uses of such applications, there is the binary classification of images according to the presence or absence of a given finding. In these cases, a dataset comprising examples of the image type to be classified is divided into two distinct subsets: one to train the model (from which the weights will be learned) and the other to evaluate its performance[10]. It is important that the two subsets obtained are representative, in terms of labels proportion, of the original dataset.



Traditionally, algorithms for deep learning use large volumes of data for training. However, obtaining databases large enough to accurately train them can prove to be a highly expensive process. As a way of mitigating this situation, one can choose to apply a technique called transfer learning, which is based on the use of external data to perform a training step mentioned above[10]. The use of this technique makes it possible to obtain a scale of pretrained weights in computational models for analyzing, among others, medical images. It should be noted, however, that the use of pretrained weights does not exempt the need to carry out a training stage with data that are representative of the base to be tested, with this second training step (called fine tuning) aiming to improve, principally, the deep layers of the algorithm in order to obtain results with greater accuracy[11].

This study aims to develop a supervised deep learning model using a fine-tuned transfer learning dense convolutional neural network (DCNN) to recognize, in a binary way, the presence of changes compatible with esophagitis in images from endoscopic studies. Thus, it seeks to contribute to the advancement and methodological improvement of a cost-effective and accurate automated technology for the diagnosis of esophagitis, optimizing the management of patients who present this condition.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data acquisition

Endoscopic images of 1932 patients with a diagnosis of esophagitis and 1663 patients without any pathological diagnosis (in both cases being z line the image topography) were obtained from the publicly available KSAVIR Dataset[12] and HyperKSAVIR Dataset[13]. Were included in this study the images in both datasets labeled as "normal z line" and the images labeled as "esophagitis". From these data, we set out to develop a binary deep learning classifier using the DenseNet-201 architecture, a densely connected convolutional network which connects each layer to every other layer in a feed-forward fashion[14], pretrained on the ImageNet image set.

The top layer of the DenseNet-201 architecture was not included in our model, and its output (that is, the output of the final convolutional block) was converted from a 4 dimensional to a 2 dimensional tensor using global average pooling. As the final layer, we added a dense layer with one unit and sigmoid activation. The structure of the final deep neural network predictive model is summarized in Table 1, and its architecture is illustrated in Figure 1.

Model development, training, and validation

For this purpose, the images were converted to arrays of dimension $256 \times 305 \times 3$, whose units were rescaled using the *densenet* preprocessor, and divided into training set (80%) and test set (20%). The training set (n = 2876) was divided in batches of size 16 and used to train, throughout 80 epochs, the transfer learning based neural network whose structure is shown in Table 1. The test set (n = 719) was used to evaluate the model according to the following metrics: accuracy, sensitivity, specificity, and area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUC).

The adopted methodology is schematically summarized in Figure 2. All steps of the predictive model development were performed in Python (version 3.6.9), using Keras library.

Ethical disclosure

As previously stated, all the imaging data was obtained from the public datasets KSAVIR Dataset[12] and HyperKSAVIR Dataset[13] that were released for both educational and research purposes. Therefore, it was not necessary to submit this study to the ethics committee, being in accordance with all the established precepts by the Committee on Publication Ethics.

RESULTS

The model was trained using Adam optimizer with a learning rate of 0.0001 and applying binary cross entropy loss function. All layers of the DenseNet architecture incorporated in the model were set as trainable (that is, we fine-tuned all weights).

In the test set, which was designated to model evaluation, the classifier achieved 93.32% accuracy, 93.18% sensitivity, 93.46% specificity and a 0.96 AUC. The confusion matrix between true labels and labels predicted by the model is presented in Figure 3, while its receiver operating characteristic curve is presented in Figure 4.

In order to identify the imagery aspects related to the predictive decision, it is possible to plot heatmaps that indicate, colorimetrically, the areas with the greatest influence on the prediction. Examples of such heatmaps for esophagitis images contained in the test set are shown in Figure 5.

Table 1 Synthesis of the model's structure				
Type of layer	Brief description	Number of parameters		
Functional	Instantiates the DenseNet-201 architecture with average pooling of the output	18321984		
Dense	One unit with sigmoid activation	1921		

The functional layer instantiates the DenseNet-201 architecture, thus aggregating all its layers. The dense layer outputs the final binary classification of the model.



Figure 1 Representation of model's final architecture. In the proposed model, each image is used as an input for a deep neural network composed of four blocks of densely connected convolutional layers, together with convolutional and pooling transition layers. The network output is a binary classification.

DISCUSSION

This study understands that transfer learning associated with DCNN has great potential to aid and improve the quality and rate of esophagitis diagnosis through endoscopic imaging. Improving workflow, providing faster preliminary reports, relieving the burden of the increasing patient population associated with the intensive and repetitive mechanical work is some of the promises of the integration of CNN-based algorithms to medical practice[15].

Once the mark of at least 93% in the parameters of accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity has been reached, we were able to demonstrate the potential of these algorithms to assist in the premature recognition of pathological predecessor endoscopic abnormalities, and as a consequence, to intervene positively in the management of these. Thus, the use of DCNN with pretrained and fine-tuned weights proves to be a good strategy for predictive modeling of this type (and potentially other types) of medical images. In addition, adopting the classification approach combined with the subsequent plotting of heat maps associated with the classificatory decision gives greater explainability to the model.

In consistency with findings described by Wimmer et al[16], when they established the potential of the association of transfer learning with CNN in the classification of endoscopic images, previously used focused on celiac disease, or also described by Song et al[17] when they reported a deep learningbased model with the ability to histologically classify polyps with a higher accuracy than trained endoscopists, the performance of our algorithmic model reaffirms the potential of deep learning for computer vision in the field of gastrointestinal diagnostics. In line with the mentioned studies, our study demonstrates the already defended potential of CNN-based artificial intelligence systems to diagnose esophageal disease, and can contribute with methodological insights for the development and improvement of such systems[18].

By recognizing changes in the mucosa of the esophageal Z-line, the binary transfer learning classifier presented in this study aims to demonstrate the effectiveness of these algorithms to differentiate endoscopic images of the same topography with and without changes characteristic of esophagitis. Unlike other studies that aimed at automatic detection of anatomical landmarks and diverse diseases affecting different anatomical sites using the KVASIR database[19-22], we employed state-of-the-art deep learning to specifically target Z-line related changes, bringing great accuracy to its analysis.

However, as it is well settled in applications of deep learning in medical image analytics^[23], a major limitation of the technical capability of the proposed classifier is the lack of large-scale labeled data. As already shown by Sun *et al*^[24], the performance on artificial intelligence in visual tasks increases logarithmically based on volume of training data size. Coupled with this factor, we cannot ensure how the binary classifier would behave in patients with the presence of other diseases. In both cases, however, training on more plural datasets should optimize performance on the parameters evaluated.

Concerning the predictive behavior towards other possible esophageal Z-line abnormalities, assuming that the algorithm was able to differentiate with high accuracy normal images from images with different degrees of inflammation - and consequently different mucosal lesion configurations - it is





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.311 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Methodological design of the study. The proposed workflow encompasses selective collection of endoscopic images from the datasets, splitting and pre-processing of the data, iterative training of the classificatory model, and finally evaluation of its performance. DCNN: Dense convolutional neural network.

> reasonable to assume that other esophageal lesions would be differentiated from the healthy aspect, and thus categorized together with the esophagitis images. Among the possible clinical differential situations, esophageal and esophagogastric junction cancers are of particular relevance. Upper endoscopies are considered by the Society of Thoracic Surgeons and the National Comprehensive Cancer Network as the initial diagnostic evaluation to exclude esophageal cancer^[25]; although techniques such as chromoendoscopy and narrow band imaging are often used to increase the sensitivity of detection of lesions suggestive of malignancy, traditional endoscopic imaging still plays an important role in the investigational flowchart, and can demonstrate suspicious findings incidentally [26].

> In view of this, in order to extend the clinical utility of our proposed algorithm to the investigation of potentially malignant endoscopic findings, two main approaches are possible: (1) Propose an adaptation of the model to multiclass classification and, to this end, retrain the model including endoscopic images of esophageal cancer, fine-tuning, if necessary, only the final layers, making appropriate changes in the final dense layer and in the loss function to accommodate 3 classes (thus, the final layer would now have 3 neurons with softmax activation function, and the sparse categorical crossentropy loss function would be adopted); and (2) Preserve the binary classification structure, but proposing to change the labels for normal and abnormal findings (thus, the model would be used to triage any endoscopic abnormalities, ranging from inflammatory findings to lesions suggestive of malignancy) and, for this purpose, retrain the model including endoscopic images representative of other types of lesions (including neoplastic lesions). In either situation, the incorporation of images representative of lesions suspicious for malignancy would be necessary, and the weights derived from training with normal endoscopic images and with esophagitis findings already performed would be used (same domain finetuning).

> Convolutional neural networks with transfer learning for automated analysis of endoscopic images, as proposed in this study, may be incorporated into daily practice as a clinical decision support tool screening abnormalities and indicating the need for further specialized evaluation or double checking medical reports. This application would add value especially in contexts of scarce resources, in which the number of endoscopists is limited and they are often poorly trained - increasing, thus, the likelihood



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.311 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Confusion matrix for the predictive model. As illustrated, the model was able to accurately classify 314 of 337 esophagitis images and 357 of 382 normal images, with true positive and false positive rates of 93.2% and 93.5%, respectively.



Figure 4 Receiver operating characteristic curve for the proposed predictive model. The graph shows the resulting curve relating the true and false positive rates, giving an area on the curve of 96.4%. AUC: Area under the receiver operating characteristic curve.

of diagnostic errors. Moreover, it is especially promising as an adjunct tool to telemedicine, favoring rural and remote areas.

CONCLUSION

The use of deep learning, especially the transfer learning technique, has great potential field for the analysis of clinical images, including endoscopic records. Observing this great potential, this paper applied such technique, associated with retraining of all layers, to classify, with a 93.3% accuracy, esophageal mucosa images obtained from endoscopic studies according to the presence or absence of esophagitis. It then becomes evident the potential of transfer learning with fine-tuning for the analysis of images obtained by endoscopic method and recognition of esophageal lesions.





Figure 5 Heatmaps for spatial predictive relevance in esophagitis endoscopic images from test set. A and B: Images A1-A4 represent examples esophagitis endoscopic images used to test our predictive model, while images B1-B4 represent the corresponding heatmaps indicating, for each image, the areas with the greatest influence on the prediction. A1-A4: Citation: Pogorelov K, Randel K, Griwodz C, Eskeland S, Lange T, Johansen D, Spampinato C, Dang-Nguyen D, Lux M., Schmidt P, Riegler M, Halvorsen P. Kvasir: A Multi-Class Image Dataset for Computer Aided Gastrointestinal Disease Detection. MMSys'17 Proceedings of the 8th ACM on Multimedia Systems Conference (MMSYS); 2017 June 20-23; Taipei, Taiwan. New York: Association for Computing Machinery, 2017: 164-169. Copyright © Simula Research Laboratory 2017. Published by Association for Computing Machinery[12]. The authors have obtained the permission for figure using from the Simula Research Laboratory (Supplementary material). Citation: Borgli H, Thambawita V, Smedsrud PH, Hicks S, Jha D, Eskeland SL, Randel KR, Pogorelov K, Lux M, Nguyen DTD, Johansen D, Griwodz C, Stensland HK, Garcia-Ceja E, Schmidt PT, Hammer HL, Riegler MA, Halvorsen P, de Lange T. HyperKvasir, a comprehensive multi-class image and video dataset for gastrointestinal endoscopy. Sci Data 2020; 7: 283. Copyright © Simula Research Laboratory 2020. Published by Nature Publishing Group[13]. The authors have obtained the permission for figure using from the Simula Research Laboratory (Supplementary material).

> In view of this, it is opportune to raise new studies involving transfer learning for the analysis of related data, with the aim of improving, disseminating and validating its use for the daily routine of clinical practice. Furthermore, the composition and dissemination high-quality endoscopic image sets representative of various clinical conditions (especially esophageal cancer, given its high clinical and epidemiological relevance) is essential for new studies to be developed and algorithms already proposed to be improved.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Computer vision allied with deep learning, especially through the use of deep convolutional neural networks, has been increasingly employed in the automation of medical image analysis. Among these are endoscopic images, which are of great importance in the evaluation of a number of gastroenterological diseases.

Research motivation

Endoscopic findings constitute the diagnostic definition for esophagitis, a multietiological condition with significant impacts on quality of life and the possibility of evolution to a series of complications. Automating the identification of findings suggestive of esophageal inflammation using artificial intelligence could add great value to the evaluation and management of this clinical condition.

Research objectives

To identify whether a densely connected convolutional neural network with pre-trained and fine-tuned weights is able to binary classify esophageal Z-line endoscopic images according to the presence or absence of esophagitis.

Research methods

Endoscopic images of 1932 patients with a diagnosis of esophagitis and 1663 patients were splitted in training (80%) and test (20%) and used to develop and evaluate a binary deep learning classifier built using a pre-trained DenseNet-201 architecture. The classifier model performance was evaluated in the test set according to accuracy, sensitivity, specificity and area under the receiver operating characteristic



curve.

Research results

The proposed model was able to diagnose esophagitis in the validation set with sensitivity of 93.18 and specificity of 93.46, demonstrating the feasibility of using deep transfer learning to discriminate normal from damaged mucosa in endoscopic images of the same anatomical segment. It remains to be investigated whether, by means of a more diverse set of images, this technique can be proposed to identify different types of esophageal abnormalities, and potentially in other organs.

Research conclusions

Convolutional neural networks with transfer learning for automated analysis of endoscopic images, as proposed in this study, demonstrate potential for incorporation into clinical practice as a clinical decision support tool, mainly benefiting scarce resources settings.

Research perspectives

Sets of endoscopic images representative of various clinical conditions should be published, in order to allow the findings of this study to be externally validated and for new models with different classificatory approaches to emerge.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Caires Silveira E proceeded the data collection/entry, performed data analysis and data interpretation, developed the proposed predictive model and participated in preparation and review of manuscript; Santos Corrêa CF and Madureira Silva L participated in preparation of manuscript and wrote the literature analysis/search; Mattos Pretti S and Almeida Santos B participated in review of manuscript; Freire de Melo F designed the research and participated in review of manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: For this study, there was no need for an appraisal by an ethics committee, since only publicly available anonymized data were used.

Informed consent statement: The present manuscript used anonymous images to produce its analyzes and results, in a method that obeys the norms of medical bioethics. Thus, there was no direct or even indirect contact between researchers and patients, with no necessity for "Signed Informed Consent Form" to carry out our study.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no financial relationships to disclose.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Elena Caires Silveira 0000-0003-3470-9205; Caio Fellipe Santos Corrêa 0000-0002-5271-6911; Leonardo Madureira Silva 0000-0002-6444-8264; Bruna Almeida Santos 0000-0002-4543-3163; Soraya Mattos Pretti 0000-0002-9835-7635; Fabrício Freire de Melo 0000-0002-5680-2753.

S-Editor: Gao CC L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- Gomez Torrijos E, Gonzalez-Mendiola R, Alvarado M, Avila R, Prieto-Garcia A, Valbuena T, Borja J, Infante S, Lopez MP, Marchan E, Prieto P, Moro M, Rosado A, Saiz V, Somoza ML, Uriel O, Vazquez A, Mur P, Poza-Guedes P, Bartra J. Eosinophilic Esophagitis: Review and Update. Front Med (Lausanne) 2018; 5: 247 [PMID: 30364207 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00247]
- 2 Habbal M, Scaffidi MA, Rumman A, Khan R, Ramaj M, Al-Mazroui A, Abunassar MJ, Jeyalingam T, Shetty A, Kandel GP, Streutker CJ, Grover SC. Clinical, endoscopic, and histologic characteristics of lymphocytic esophagitis: a systematic review. Esophagus 2019; 16: 123-132 [PMID: 30370453 DOI: 10.1007/s10388-018-0649-1]
- 3 Hoversten P, Kamboj AK, Katzka DA. Infections of the esophagus: an update on risk factors, diagnosis, and management.



Dis Esophagus 2018; 31 [PMID: 30295751 DOI: 10.1093/dote/doy094]

- 4 Kim HP, Dellon ES. An Evolving Approach to the Diagnosis of Eosinophilic Esophagitis. *Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y)* 2018; 14: 358-366 [PMID: 30166949]
- 5 O'Rourke A. Infective oesophagitis: epidemiology, cause, diagnosis and treatment options. Curr Opin Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2015; 23: 459-463 [PMID: 26371605 DOI: 10.1097/MOO.00000000000199]
- 6 Lundell LR, Dent J, Bennett JR, Blum AL, Armstrong D, Galmiche JP, Johnson F, Hongo M, Richter JE, Spechler SJ, Tytgat GN, Wallin L. Endoscopic assessment of oesophagitis: clinical and functional correlates and further validation of the Los Angeles classification. *Gut* 1999; 45: 172-180 [PMID: 10403727 DOI: 10.1136/gut.45.2.172]
- 7 Beam AL, Kohane IS. Big Data and Machine Learning in Health Care. *JAMA* 2018; **319**: 1317-1318 [PMID: 29532063 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2017.18391]
- 8 Gulshan V, Peng L, Coram M, Stumpe MC, Wu D, Narayanaswamy A, Venugopalan S, Widner K, Madams T, Cuadros J, Kim R, Raman R, Nelson PC, Mega JL, Webster DR. Development and Validation of a Deep Learning Algorithm for Detection of Diabetic Retinopathy in Retinal Fundus Photographs. *JAMA* 2016; **316**: 2402-2410 [PMID: 27898976 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2016.17216]
- 9 Stead WW. Clinical Implications and Challenges of Artificial Intelligence and Deep Learning. JAMA 2018; 320: 1107-1108 [PMID: 30178025 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2018.11029]
- 10 Weiss K, Khoshgoftaar TM, Wang D. A survey of transfer learning. *J Big Data* 2016; 3: 9 [DOI: 10.1186/s40537-016-0043-6]
- 11 Raghu M, Zhang C, Kleinberg J, Bengio S. Transfusion: Understanding transfer learning for medical imaging. Adv Neural Inf Process Syst 2019; 3347-3357
- 12 Pogorelov K, Randel K, Griwodz C, Eskeland S, Lange T, Johansen D, Spampinato C, Dang-Nguyen D, Lux M. , Schmidt P, Riegler M, Halvorsen P. Kvasir: A Multi-Class Image Dataset for Computer Aided Gastrointestinal Disease Detection. MMSys'17 Proceedings of the 8th ACM on Multimedia Systems Conference (MMSYS); 2017 June 20-23; Taipei, Taiwan. New York: Association for Computing Machinery, 2017: 164-169
- 13 Borgli H, Thambawita V, Smedsrud PH, Hicks S, Jha D, Eskeland SL, Randel KR, Pogorelov K, Lux M, Nguyen DTD, Johansen D, Griwodz C, Stensland HK, Garcia-Ceja E, Schmidt PT, Hammer HL, Riegler MA, Halvorsen P, de Lange T. HyperKvasir, a comprehensive multi-class image and video dataset for gastrointestinal endoscopy. *Sci Data* 2020; 7: 283 [PMID: 32859981 DOI: 10.1038/s41597-020-00622-y]
- 14 Huang G, Liu Z, Van Der Maaten L, Weinberger KQ. Densely Connected Convolutional Networks. 2017 IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR); 2017 Jul 21-26; Honolulu, HI, USA. New York: IEEE, 2017: 2261-2269
- 15 Choi J, Shin K, Jung J, Bae HJ, Kim DH, Byeon JS, Kim N. Convolutional Neural Network Technology in Endoscopic Imaging: Artificial Intelligence for Endoscopy. *Clin Endosc* 2020; 53: 117-126 [PMID: 32252504 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2020.054]
- 16 Wimmer G, Vécsei A, Uhl A. CNN transfer learning for the automated diagnosis of celiac disease. 2016 Sixth International Conference on Image Processing Theory, Tools and Applications (IPTA); 2016 Dec 12-15; Oulu, Finland. New York: IEEE, 2016: 1-6
- 17 Song EM, Park B, Ha CA, Hwang SW, Park SH, Yang DH, Ye BD, Myung SJ, Yang SK, Kim N, Byeon JS. Endoscopic diagnosis and treatment planning for colorectal polyps using a deep-learning model. *Sci Rep* 2020; 10: 30 [PMID: 31913337 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-56697-0]
- 18 Namikawa K, Hirasawa T, Yoshio T, Fujisaki J, Ozawa T, Ishihara S, Aoki T, Yamada A, Koike K, Suzuki H, Tada T. Utilizing artificial intelligence in endoscopy: a clinician's guide. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2020; 14: 689-706 [PMID: 32500760 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2020.1779058]
- 19 Cogan T, Cogan M, Tamil L. MAPGI: Accurate identification of anatomical landmarks and diseased tissue in gastrointestinal tract using deep learning. *Comput Biol Med* 2019; 111: 103351 [PMID: 31325742 DOI: 10.1016/j.compbiomed.2019.103351]
- 20 Majid A, Khan MA, Yasmin M, Rehman A, Yousafzai A, Tariq U. Classification of stomach infections: A paradigm of convolutional neural network along with classical features fusion and selection. *Microsc Res Tech* 2020; 83: 562-576 [PMID: 31984630 DOI: 10.1002/jemt.23447]
- 21 Safarov S, Whangbo TK. A-DenseUNet: Adaptive Densely Connected UNet for Polyp Segmentation in Colonoscopy Images with Atrous Convolution. *Sensors (Basel)* 2021; 21 [PMID: 33669539 DOI: 10.3390/s21041441]
- 22 Jha D, Smedsrud PH, Johansen D, de Lange T, Johansen HD, Halvorsen P, Riegler MA. A Comprehensive Study on Colorectal Polyp Segmentation With ResUNet++, Conditional Random Field and Test-Time Augmentation. *IEEE J Biomed Health Inform* 2021; 25: 2029-2040 [PMID: 33400658 DOI: 10.1109/JBHI.2021.3049304]
- 23 Ker J, Wang L, Rao J, Lim T. Deep Learning Applications in Medical Image Analysis. *IEEE Access* 2018; 6: 9375-9389 [DOI: 10.1109/ACCESS.2017.2788044]
- 24 Sun C, Shrivastava A, Singh S, Gupta A. Revisiting Unreasonable Effectiveness of Data in Deep Learning Era. 2017 IEEE International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV); 2017 Oct 22-29; Venice, Italy. Washington: IEEE Computer Society, 2017: 843-852
- 25 Varghese TK Jr, Hofstetter WL, Rizk NP, Low DE, Darling GE, Watson TJ, Mitchell JD, Krasna MJ. The society of thoracic surgeons guidelines on the diagnosis and staging of patients with esophageal cancer. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2013; 96: 346-356 [PMID: 23752201 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2013.02.069]
- 26 Short MW, Burgers KG, Fry VT. Esophageal Cancer. Am Fam Physician 2017; 95: 22-28 [PMID: 28075104]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E W Ü

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 320-334

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Why is endosonography insufficient for residual diagnosis after neoadjuvant therapy for esophageal cancer? Solutions using muscle layer evaluation

Shohei Yonemoto, Masaya Uesato, Akira Nakano, Kentaro Murakami, Takeshi Toyozumi, Tetsuro Maruyama, Hiroshi Suito, Tomohide Tamachi, Manami Kato, Shunsuke Kainuma, Keisuke Matsusaka, Hisahiro Matsubara

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Altonbary AY, Egypt; Chen T, China; Yang X, China

Received: December 4, 2021 Peer-review started: December 4. 2021 First decision: January 8, 2022 Revised: February 11, 2022 Accepted: April 3, 2022 Article in press: April 3, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Shohei Yonemoto, Masaya Uesato, Akira Nakano, Kentaro Murakami, Takeshi Toyozumi, Tetsuro Maruyama, Hiroshi Suito, Tomohide Tamachi, Manami Kato, Shunsuke Kainuma, Keisuke Matsusaka, Hisahiro Matsubara, Frontier Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, Chiba 260-8670, Japan

Corresponding author: Masaya Uesato, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Doctor, Statistician, Surgeon, Frontier Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, 1-8-1 Inohana, Chuo-ku, Chiba 260-8670, Japan. uesato@faculty.chiba-u.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

The diagnosis of residual tumors using endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) after neoadjuvant therapy for esophageal cancer is considered challenging. However, the reasons for this difficulty are not well understood.

AIM

To investigate the ultrasound imaging features of residual tumors and identify the limitations and potential of EUS.

METHODS

This exploratory prospective observational study enrolled 23 esophageal squamous cell carcinoma patients receiving esophagectomy after neoadjuvant therapy [15 patients after neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) and 8 patients after chemoradiotherapy (CRT)] at the Department of Surgery, Chiba University Hospital, between May 2020 and October 2021. We diagnosed the T stage for specimens using ultrasound just after surgery and compared ultrasound images with the cut surface of the fixed specimens of the same level of residual tumor. The ratio of esophageal muscle layer defect measured by ultrasound was compared with clinicopathological factors. Furthermore, the rate of reduction for the muscle layer defect was evaluated using EUS images obtained before and after neoadjuvant therapy.

RESULTS

The accuracy of T stage rate was 61% (n = 14/23), which worsened after CRT



(38%, n = 3/8) than after NAC (73%, n = 11/15) because of overstaging. Moreover, pT0 could not be diagnosed in all cases. The detection rate of residual tumor for specimens using ultrasound retrospectively was 75% (n = 15/20). There was no correlation between after-NAC (79%, n =11/14) and after-CRT (67%, n = 4/6) detection rate. The detection of superficial and submucosal types was poor. The pathologic tumor size and pathological response were correlated. Tumor borders were irregular and echogenicity was mixed type after CRT. There was a correlation between the pT stage (pT0/1 *vs* pT2/3) and the length of muscle layer circumference (P = 0.025), the length of muscle layer defect (P < 0.001), and the rate of muscle layer defect (P < 0.001). There was also a correlation between the pT stage and the rate of muscle layer defect reduction measured by EUS (P = 0.001).

CONCLUSION

Compared to pathological images, some tumors are undetectable by ultrasound. Focusing on the esophageal muscle layer might help diagnose the depth of the residual tumor.

Key Words: Esophageal cancer; Esophageal squamous cell carcinoma; Neoadjuvant therapy; Endoscopic ultrasound; Residual tumor; Endosonography

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This exploratory prospective observational study evaluated the effectiveness of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) in diagnosing residual tumors after neoadjuvant therapy for esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. It is well known that the diagnosis using EUS after neoadjuvant therapy is inaccurate. The results of ultrasound for surgical specimens are not satisfactory as well. Our study found that the inability to distinguish scar tissue from the tumor made detection and diagnosis impossible in some residual tumors. Esophageal muscle layer defect as an indirect finding correlated with the depth of the residual tumor. These insights could help improve the diagnosis of residual tumors.

Citation: Yonemoto S, Uesato M, Nakano A, Murakami K, Toyozumi T, Maruyama T, Suito H, Tamachi T, Kato M, Kainuma S, Matsusaka K, Matsubara H. Why is endosonography insufficient for residual diagnosis after neoadjuvant therapy for esophageal cancer? Solutions using muscle layer evaluation. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(5): 320-334

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/320.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320

INTRODUCTION

Esophageal cancer is the seventh most common cancer worldwide in terms of incidence and the sixth most common in terms of mortality. Especially in Asia, esophageal squamous cell carcinoma (ESCC) accounts for more than 90% of all esophageal cancers[1]. There is strong evidence supporting the superiority of neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) and neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) plus surgery over surgery alone for locally advanced esophageal cancer[2]. In ESCC patients, pathological complete response (pCR) was 62% after CRT and 2%-7% after NAC[3-5]. While patients with pCR may have avoided unnecessary esophagectomy, the residual tumor must be accurately identified to justify not performing a surgical resection.

In contrast, residual tumors after CRT and NAC are often present only at a depth of the esophageal wall, without any exposure to the superficial mucosa[6,7]. Although Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has a well-established role in the initial staging of esophageal cancer[8], the diagnosis of esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant therapy has been controversial. EUS sensitivity for residual tumors at the primary site after neoadjuvant CRT is as high as 0.96; however, the specificity is as low as 0.08, and thus it does not seem to be sufficiently accurate to detect residual tumor[9]. In addition, the accuracy of staging after NAC is not sufficient[10]. Several studies have correlated EUS measurements with tumor regression grade and survival. However, it is unclear whether the echogenic lesions detected using EUS are indeed residual tumors and how they appear on ultrasound. The purpose of this study was to characterize the ultrasound images of residual tumors, explore the limitations of EUS, and assess its potential in residual diagnosis.

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patient population

This exploratory prospective observational study was conducted in two steps. The first step (study 1) aimed to investigate the limitations and characteristics of residual tumor diagnosis using ultrasound. Based on study 1, the second step (study 2) aimed to implement EUS to detect remanent tumors deep in the muscle layer. Study 1 enrolled 23 ESCC patients undergoing esophagectomy after neoadjuvant therapy, including NAC or CRT in the Department of Surgery, Chiba University Hospital, between May 2020 and October 2021. All patients were histologically proven to have ESCC based on biopsy specimens. The clinical stage was determined by endoscopy, barium esophagography, chest and abdominal computed tomography (CT) scans, and 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography, based on the 11th Edition of the Japanese Classification of Esophageal Cancer^[11]. Study 2 enrolled 20 out of the initial 23 participants in the first study who underwent EUS for staging and were diagnosed with cT2 or deeper. Our Institutional Review Board (IRB No. 3550) approved this study. We obtained written informed consent from patients for all examinations and treatments.

Preoperative and surgical treatment

As recommended by the Japanese Clinical Oncology Group (JCOG) 9907 Study, we performed preoperative chemotherapy postoperatively for patients with clinically UICC stage II/III resectable ESCC in our department's criteria[5]. NAC was composed of two cycles of 5-fluorouracil (800 mg/m² infusion for five consecutive days) and cisplatin (80 mg/m² on day 1). Some patients received three cycles of docetaxel (70 mg/m² on day 1), cisplatin (70 mg/m² on day 1) and 5-fluorouracil (750 mg/m²) infusion for five consecutive days) based on the JCOG 1109 study[12]. After NAC, all patients were evaluated by CT, PET, and endoscopy, and underwent radical esophagectomy with three-field lymphadenectomy, including cervical, mediastinal, and abdominal lymph node dissection. CRT was composed of 2 Gy/fraction at a total dose of 40 Gy with a long-T radiation field from the cricoid cartilage to the upper abdomen, including the gross tumor volume. Concurrent chemotherapy was performed with 5-fluorouracil (500 mg/m² infusion on day 0-4) and cisplatin (15 mg/m² on day 1-5). After receiving a 40 Gy dose, all patients were evaluated by CT, PET, and endoscopy. An additional 20 Gy dose was delivered to patients with potentially resectable tumors, making the total irradiation dose 60 Gy (definitive CRT), and concurrent chemotherapy with the same regimen was also provided. After CRT, patients with resectable tumors underwent radical esophagectomy with three-field lymphadenectomy four weeks after CRT. The criteria for the pathological response of primary tumor were categorized as ineffective (Grade 0); viable cancer cells accounted for 1/3 or more of tumor tissue (Grade 1); viable cancer cells accounted for less than 1/3 of tumor tissue (Grade 2); no viable cancer cells (Grade 3).

Procedure of ultrasound for surgical specimens

In study 1, the surgical specimens of all patients were collected from the operation room, and an ultrasound was performed immediately. The unfixed specimens immersed in saline solution were scanned vertically and horizontally using 15 MHz electronic linear ultrasound. The imaging procedure was recorded on video. We used LOGIQ S8 (GE Healthcare Japan Corporation, Tokyo, Japan) ultrasound platform in all studies. The ultrasound for specimens showed the mucosal layer, submucosal layer, inner muscle layer, intermuscular connective tissue layer, and outer muscle layer, as shown in EUS. We diagnosed the presence and depth of the tumor on the day of surgery before pathology results were known. We assessed the accuracy of diagnosing residual tumor depth using ultrasound. The prefix "u" indicates ultrasound diagnosis. Furthermore, to clarify the characteristic features of residual tumor, we compared ultrasound images with the cut surface of the fixed specimens at the same level of tumor site in the esophageal wall.

Measurements of muscle layer defect

In study 1, in addition to the direct finding of the tumor, we focused on the esophageal muscle layer as an indirect finding, which is the most visible on ultrasound. We set up a cross-sectional image vertical to the esophagus at the center of the tumor. We measured the length of muscle layer circumference and the length of muscle layer defect. We calculated the ratio of muscle layer defect and compared each pathological factor.

Muscle layer defect angle

Study 2 aimed to evaluate the muscle layer defect using EUS. However, the EUS and ultrasound findings for specimens were different since the specimens were fully stretched. Keeping the esophageal wall stretched *in vivo* and measuring the circumference of the muscle layer by EUS would be challenging. Therefore we substituted the ratio of muscle layer defect with the total circumference of the muscle layer by the angle and named it as muscle layer defect angle (MDA). MDA was defined as the angle between the center of the lumen and the two points where EUS could not help visualize the inner muscle and intermuscular connective tissue layer. Using MDA, we measured the percentage of



improvement in muscle layer defect caused by neoadjuvant therapy using the still images as well as video images of EUS. EUS was performed before and after neoadjuvant therapy by three or more skilled endoscopists. We calculated the MDA reduction rate using Pre-MDA and Post-MDA. MDA reduction rate was expressed using the following equation:

MDA reduction rate (%) = {[PreMDA(°) - PostMDA(°)] / PreMDA(°)} × 100

We compared each MDA factor with the pathological T stage. The echo images were analyzed using ImageJ software (National Institutes of Health, available at http://rsb.info.nih.gov/ij) specialized for morphological evaluation.

Statistical analysis

This study compared the results of prospectively collected data after confirming pathology. All statistical analyses were conducted with the JMP® Pro software program, version 13.2 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, United States). Continuous variables were expressed as median (min-max) or mean (± SD). Fisher's exact test was used to compare and analyze categorical variables. Continuous variables were analyzed using Wilcoxon's signed-rank sum test. P values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Receiver operating characteristics (ROC) analysis was performed to assess the highest diagnostic values to determine the optimal cut-off points.

RESULTS

Patients' characteristics

From May 2020 to October 2021, 61 patients underwent esophagectomy for esophageal cancer, and 37 patients underwent neoadjuvant therapy in our department. Of these, we excluded 5 patients with adenocarcinoma, 2 patients with neuroendocrine carcinoma, and 7 patients whose surgical specimens could not be analyzed using ultrasound. The clinical characteristics and pathological examination are summarized in Table 1. Fifteen patients received NAC, of which 13 patients received cisplatin plus 5fluorouracil (CF), and 2 patients received docetaxel plus cisplatin plus 5-fluorouracil (DCF). Eight patients received CRT, of which 6 patients received 38-40 Gy irradiation, and 2 patients received additional irradiation to the total of 60 Gy as their tumors were considered unresectable by the end of 40 Gy irradiation. These two patients underwent salvage surgery after the additional irradiation. Three patients achieved pathological pCR (pathological grade 3); of these, 2 patients received CRT, and 1 patient received NAC only.

The diagnosis of uT stage with ultrasound for specimens

We diagnosed uT stage by ultrasound for specimens just after surgery (Table 2). There was poor agreement between uT and pT stages. The overall accuracy uT stage rate was 61% (*n* = 14/23). The respective accuracy uT stage rate was 0% (n = 0/3) for pT0, 0% (n = 0/3) for pT1a, 67% (n = 4/6) for pT1b, 67% (n = 2/3) for pT2, and 100% (n = 8/8) for pT3. All pT0 and pT1a patients could not be diagnosed. Regarding comparison with NAC and CRT, the overall accuracy of uT stage rates were 73% (n = 11/15) and 38% (n = 3/8), respectively. The overall accuracy of overstaging uT stage rates was 13% (*n* = 2/15) and 62% (*n* = 5/8), respectively.

Detect for residual tumor retrospectively

Among 20 patients, excluding 3 patients who achieved complete response, we compared ultrasound images with the cut surface of the fixed specimens of the same level of residual tumor site in the esophageal wall to examine whether the residual tumor itself could be detected (Table 3). The overall detection rate for residual tumors was 75% (n = 15/20), with no correlation between after NAC (79%, n= 11/14) and after CRT (67%, n = 4/6). The macroscopic types after neoadjuvant therapy were classified into two groups; 11 patients had ulcerative and protruding tumor types, while 9 patients had superficial and submucosal tumors. The superficial and submucosal types were poorly detected (P = 0.008). In addition, pathologic tumor size and the pathological response showed a significant correlation (P =0.008, 0.127). Echoic characteristics of the residual tumor are shown in Table 4.

The tumor borders were relatively regular, and echogenicity was hypoechoic after NAC. In contrast, tumor borders were irregular, and echogenicity was hypo and iso (mixed) echoic type in all patients after CRT (Figure 1).

Relationship between muscle layer measurements and pathological characteristics

We measured the muscle layer using ultrasound images (Figure 2). Ultrasound showed a clearly defined disruption of the muscle layer. We compared muscle layer factors with pathological characteristics (Figure 3). There was a significant correlation between pT stage (pT0/1, n = 12 vs pT2/3, n = 11) and length of muscle layer circumference (36.2 \pm 5.9 mm vs 44.3 \pm 8.9 mm, P = 0.025), length of muscle layer defect (22.5 \pm 8.0 mm vs 7.1 \pm 7.2 mm, P < 0.001), and the ratio of muscle layer defect (63.0 \pm 22.8% $vs 16.1 \pm 16.0\%$, P < 0.001).



Table 1 Patients' characteristics				
	All population (<i>n</i> = 23)	NAC (<i>n</i> = 15)	CRT (<i>n</i> = 8)	
Age (yr)				
Median (range)	72 (43-81)	72 (43-78)	72 (49-81)	
Sex				
Male	19	12	7	
Female	4	3	1	
Tumor location				
Ut	2	2	0	
Mt	15	8	7	
Lt	4	4	0	
Ae	2	1	1	
Clinical T stage				
cT1b	1	1	0	
cT2	3	3	0	
cT3	11	11	0	
cT4a	1	0	1	
cT4b	7	0	7	
Chemotherapy regimen				
CF	21	13	8	
DCF	2	2		
Total irradiation dose				
38-40Gy	6		6	
60Gy	2		2	
Time of surgery after therapy (d)				
Median (range)	37 (31-61)	36 (31-61)	40 (35-57)	
Pathological T stage				
pT0	3	1	2	
pT1a	3	1	2	
pT1b	6	6	0	
pT2	3	1	2	
pT3	8	6	2	
Pathological response				
Grade1	13	11	2	
Grade2	7	3	4	
Grade3	3	1	2	

Ut: Upper thoracic esophagus; Mt: Middle thoracic esophagus; Lt: Lower thoracic esophagus; Ae: Abdominal esophagus; CF: Cisplatin plus 5-fluorouracil; DCF: Docetaxel plus cisplatin plus 5-fluorouracil; NAC: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy; CRT: Chemoradiotherapy.

There was no correlation between pathological response (Grade 1/2, n = 20 vs Grade 3, n = 3) and length of muscle layer circumference (40.0 ± 9.0 mm vs 42.6 ± 4.9 mm, P = 0.438), length of muscle layer defect (14.5 ± 11.5 mm vs 14.6 ± 4.5 mm, P = 1.00), and the ratio of muscle layer defect (39.2 ± 32.9% vs 33.8 ± 6.8%, P = 0.927).

Saishideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Comparison Ultrasound for specimens uT stage to histological pT stage						
Ultrasound T stages	pT0	pT1a	pT1b	pT2	pT3	Total
	Pathological T	stages after NAC a	nd CRT			
uT0	0	1	1	0	0	2
uT1a	0	0	0	0	0	0
uT1b	0	0	4	0	0	4
uT2	1	1	1	2	0	5
uT3	2	1	0	1	8	12
Total	3	3	6	3	8	23
Accuracy (%)	0	0	67	67	100	61
Overstaging (%)	100	67	17	33	0	30
Understaging (%)		33	16	0	0	9
	Pathological T	stages after NAC				
uT0	0	1	1	0	0	2
uT1a	0	0	0	0	0	0
uT1b	0	0	4	0	0	4
uT2	1	0	1	1	0	3
uT3	0	0	0	0	6	6
Total	1	1	6	1	6	15
Accuracy (%)	0	0	67	100	100	73
Overstaging (%)	100	0	17	0	0	13
Understaging (%)		100	17	0	0	13
	Pathological T	stages after CRT				
uTO	0	0	0	0	0	0
uT1a	0	0	0	0	0	0
uT1b	0	0	0	0	0	0
uT2	0	1	0	1	0	2
uT3	2	1	0	1	2	6
Total	2	2	0	2	2	8
Accuracy (%)	0	0	0	50	100	38
Overstaging (%)	100	100	0	50	0	62
Understaging (%)		0	0	0	0	0

NAC: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy; CRT: Chemoradiotherapy.

Relationship between MDA and pathological T stage

In study 2, we measured MDA using EUS images (Figure 4). To confirm the reduction of muscle layer defect after adjuvant therapy compared to before, we excluded 3 patients (EUS before therapy did not show muscle layer invasion in 2 patients, and 1 patient did not undergo EUS before therapy). The clinical characteristics and pathological examination results are summarized in Table 5. There was no significant difference between pT0/1 and pT2/3 in terms of clinical characteristics. MDA factors were compared with pathological T stage (Figure 5). There was no correlation between preoperative treatment (NAC, n = 12 vs CRT, n = 8), pre-MDA ($50.0 \pm 35.3^{\circ} vs 70.0 \pm 27.9^{\circ}$, P = 0.137), post-MDA ($30.5 \pm 33.6^{\circ} vs 43.2 \pm 28.4^{\circ}$, P = 0.279), and MDA reduction rate ($51.4 \pm 34.9\% vs 40.4 \pm 25.7\%$, P = 0.589). There was a significant correlation between pT stage (pT0/1, n = 10 vs pT2/3, n = 10), pre-MDA ($142.5 \pm 110.6^{\circ} vs 274.0 \pm 91.7^{\circ}$, P = 0.039), post-MDA ($45.9 \pm 49.3^{\circ} vs 210.0 \pm 98.7^{\circ}$, P < 0.001), and MDA reduction rate ($68.9 \pm 24.4\% vs 25.1 \pm 20.3\%$, P = 0.001).

Table 3 Relationship between detection of residual tumor and clinicopathological factors

	Detection of residual tumor				
	Possible	Impossible	Р		
All, n (%)	15 (75)	5 (25)			
Preoperative treatment, <i>n</i> (%)					
NAC	11 (79)	3 (21)			
CRT	4 (67)	2 (33)	0.613		
Macroscopic type after neoadjuvant therapy, n (%)					
Ulcerative and protruding type	11 (100)	0 (0)			
Superficial and SMT type	4 (44)	5 (56)	0.008		
Pathologic tumor size (mm)					
Median (range)	42 (5-65)	4 (2-34)	0.008		
Pathological T stage, n (%)					
pT1a/1b	5 (56)	4 (44)			
pT2/3	10 (91)	1 (9)	0.127		
Pathological response, n (%)					
Grade1	12 (92)	1 (8)			
Grade2	3 (43)	4 (57)	0.031		

NAC: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy; CRT: Chemoradiotherapy.

Table 4 Echoic characteristics of the detected residual tumor				
	All population (<i>n</i> = 15)	NAC (<i>n</i> = 11)	CRT (<i>n</i> = 4)	Ρ
Border				
Regular	10	10	0	
Irregular	5	1	4	0.004
Echogenicity				
Hypoechoic	5	5	0	
Hypo and isoechoic (mixed)	10	6	4	0.231

NAC: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy; CRT: Chemoradiotherapy.

We conducted ROC analysis to determine the optimal MDA reduction rate cut-off points that could yield the maximum difference between the two groups (Figure 6). From this ROC curve analysis, 57.0% was determined as the best cut-off rate to detect the patients in the pT0/1 group with the highest accuracy. Based on the optimal cut-off values of the MDA reduction rate, that could distinguish the pT0/1 group with a sensitivity of 0.80, specificity of 0.90, and accuracy of 0.93.

DISCUSSION

We conducted two studies; study 1 was performed to investigate the limitations and characteristics of residual tumor diagnosis using ultrasound and study 2 aimed to implement EUS to detect remanent tumors deep in the muscle layer. The first study revealed the limitations and potential of ultrasound for residual tumors. After cross-referencing ultrasound images with the correct pathological diagnosis, some residual tumors were found to be undetectable on ultrasound. In contrast, the ratio of the esophageal muscle layer defect, which was not focused upon so far, was considered helpful in diagnosing the depth of the residual tumor. In the second study, muscle layer defect was measured using EUS. The results showed that the rate of muscle layer defect reduction in neoadjuvant therapy



Table 5 Patients' characteristics in study 2					
	pT0/1 (<i>n</i> = 10)	pT2/3 (<i>n</i> = 10)	Р		
Age (yr)					
Median (range)	73 (52-79)	72 (43-81)	0.94		
Sex					
Male/Female	9/1	7/3	0.582		
Tumor location					
Ut, Mt, Lt/Ae	10/0	8/2	0.473		
Clinical T stage					
cT2, 3/cT4a, b	6/4	6/4	1		
Preoperative treatment					
NAC/CRT	6/4	6/4	1		
Chemo regimen					
CF/DCF	9/1	9/1	1		
Total irradiation dose					
38-40Gy/60Gy	2/2	4/0	0.429		
Time of EUS after therapy (d)					
Median (range)	37 (21-49)	29 (14-50)	0.172		
Time of surgery after therapy (d)					
Median (range)	41 (34-57)	37 (31-61)	0.471		

Ut: Upper thoracic esophagus; Mt: Middle thoracic esophagus; Lt: Lower thoracic esophagus; Ae: Abdominal esophagus; CF: Cisplatin plus 5-fluorouracil; DCF: Docetaxel plus cisplatin plus 5-fluorouracil; NAC: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy; CRT: Chemoradiotherapy.

> correlated with the pathological depth of the tumor. Our findings can help improve EUS diagnosis and provide more treatment options for ESCC patients after neoadjuvant therapy.

> We considered comparing pathological and ultrasound images. However, using only EUS was considered unreliable for the following reasons. First, it was difficult to compare the measured level of tumor site in the esophagus with the level of the fixed specimens. Second, EUS was good for evaluating targeted areas but not for scanning large areas. In contrast, ultrasound for surgical specimens allowed us to compare pathological and ultrasound images with the same level of ultrasound images and scans of the entire lesion. This could help clarify whether the modality of echo itself contributes to the residual diagnosis after neoadjuvant therapy.

> According to several meta-analyses examining the accuracy of detecting residual tumors for esophageal cancer after CRT, the consensus was that EUS had high sensitivity but low specificity [10,13]. Even after NAC, the concordance rate between EUS and pathological T-stage was reportedly as low as 29%, and the depth was overstaged in more than half of the cases (51%)[14]. It is well known that tumor invasion might be overestimated due to inflammation within and surrounding the tumor [15]. Our study showed 61% accuracy and 30% overstaging of uT, which was better than previous studies. Even though the ultrasound on surgical specimens was performed in a stable environment, these results are not sufficiently accurate. A previous study analyzing the accuracy of EUS in patients with esophageal cancer after NAC or CRT showed that accuracy of uT was significantly worse after CRT (16%) than after NAC (43%)[16]. In line with this previous study, our results showed that the accuracy of uT worsened after CRT (38%) than after NAC (73%). Our study showed that CRT downstaged tumors more effectively than NAC. As a result, there were more tumors with pT0 and pT1a, which were difficult to detect using ultrasound. All pT0 and pT1a patients could not be diagnosed because the scar tissue associated with tumor disappearance was misidentified as a residual tumor, causing overstaging. Diagnosing T3 was easy because the esophageal muscle layer was destroyed or replaced by fibrosis. However, distinguishing between a residual tumor and a fibrosis tissue seemed impossible.

> We also examined the retrospective detection rate for residual tumor and the echoic characteristics of the residual tumor by comparing ultrasound images with the cut surface of the fixed specimens of the same level of the esophageal wall. Our results showed no difference in the detection rate after CRT and after NAC; however, the after CRT specimens appeared to have an irregular border and mixed echogenicity. According to a study that classified the echogenicity of gastrointestinal tumors, most





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Ultrasound for specimens. A: In the after neoadjuvant chemotherapy cases, the residual tumor was SMT type with no exposure to the mucosal surface; B: Ultrasound showed the tumor as hypoechoic with regular borders (arrowhead); C: Pathology showed 18 mm × 18 mm, pT1b-SM3 (arrowhead). The pathological response was Grade1; D: After chemoradiotherapy, the residual tumor was ulcerative type; E: Ultrasound showed the tumor as mixed echoic with irregular borders; F: Pathology showed 45 mm × 20 mm, pT3 (arrowhead). The pathological response was Grade1.

> esophageal cancers expressed echo levels between the muscularis propria and the deep mucosa^[17]. However, our study showed that the residual tumors lost heterogeneity and higher echogenicity after CRT compared to deep mucosa. This result indicated that the preoperative treatment increased the brightness of echogenicity. In a previous pathological study, chemotherapy was found to generally decrease tumor cellularity and cause fragmentation of cell nuclei. Additionally, in squamous cell carcinoma, chemotherapy is known to increase keratinization with the formation of keratin pearls, acellular keratin with islands of nonviable tumor cells, histiocytic giant cells, and lymphocytes surrounding tumor cells in squamous cell carcinoma[18]. Our pathological findings after neoadjuvant therapy, particularly after CRT, showed that the density of collagen fibers increased as the cancer cells disappeared. Consequently, the ratio of cancer cells to stromal components also changed, which might have led to a difference in echo level, such as mixed echogenicity. The increase in the echogenicity of tumors is reportedly related to the positive response to NAC in breast tumors^[19]. Although such phenomena correlating echogenicity and treatment effect are not reported for esophageal cancers, and our study could not prove the relationship, some changes in echogenicity of ESCC could be attributed to treatment.

> When predicting patient prognosis after CRT or NAC, it is reasonable to measure the reduction in tumor volume using EUS. However, the conventional measurement method involving direct identification and measurement of the tumor is not accurate. Several studies have assessed the predictive value of tumor thickness and area using EUS to determine patient prognosis and tumor regression in patients with esophageal cancer undergoing NAC or CRT[20-23]. Although these studies focused on lesions identified on EUS, our results showed that EUS could not detect the residual tumor. Tumors were either scattered on the esophageal wall, had unclear borders, or were scar tissue that appeared like a tumor.

> For this reason, we considered it inappropriate to include EUS-confirmed echo lesions as residual tumors. In our clinical experience, we have observed that the esophageal muscle layer can be clearly visualized using EUS in patients with a good response to neoadjuvant therapy. Therefore, we focused on the esophageal muscle layer as indirect findings instead of the tumor. In the first study, ultrasound findings for specimens in the group with pT0 and pT1 showed that the muscle layer circumference was longer, the length of muscle layer defect was shorter, and the rate of muscle layer defect was lower than in the group with pT2 and pT3. Tissue heterogeneity was noted if residual cancer cells remained in the muscle layer or deeper; in such cases, we could not explore the muscle layer using ultrasound findings. In addition, it was improbable that the muscle layer destroyed by tumor invasion could be regenerated,





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Measurements of muscle layer defect. A: In this case of cT4b to pT1a after chemoradiotherapy, most of the primary tumors were replaced by degenerative tissue (arrowhead), and the muscle layer was taking over; B: Ultrasound for specimens showed a clearly defined disruption of the muscle layer; C: Length of muscle layer circumference (X) was 45 mm. The length of the muscle layer defect (Y) was 12 mm. In this case, the ratio of muscle layer defect was 27%.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Relationship between muscle layer measurements and pathological characteristics. A: Length of muscle layer circumference correlated with pT (pT0/1 vs pT2/3); B: Length of muscle layer defect correlated with pT; C: Ratio of muscle layer defect correlated with pT.

> at least during the observation period. We considered that the reduction in the muscle layer defect in the specimens with stages pT0 and pT1 was because of scar contraction caused by the disappearance of the tumor due to neoadjuvant therapy. In the second study, findings of EUS performed before and after neoadjuvant therapy in the group with pT0 and pT1 showed that pre-MDA was smaller, post-MDA was smaller, and MDA reduction rate was larger in the groups with pT2 and pT3 staging. The improvement



Yonemoto S et al. EUS for muscle layer evaluation



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Measurements of muscle layer defect angle. A: Endoscopic ultrasound showed the normal muscle layer as hypoechoic inner muscle layer, hyperechoic intermuscular connective tissue layer, and hypoechoic outer muscle layer (arrowhead). In this case of cT3 before neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC), premuscle layer defect angle (MDA) was 125°; B: After NAC, post-MDA was 39°, and thus MDA reduction rate was 34.8%. This case achieved pCR.



Figure 5 Relationship between muscle layer defect angle measurements and clinicopathological factors. A: Pre-muscle layer defect angle (MDA) not correlated with preoperative treatment [neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) vs chemoradiotherapy (CRT)]; B: Post-MDA not correlated with preoperative treatment (NAC vs CRT); C: MDA reduction rate not correlated with preoperative treatment (NAC vs CRT); D: Pre-MDA correlated with pT (pT0/1 vs pT2/3); E: Post-MDA correlated with pT (pT0/1 vs pT2/3); F: MDA reduction rate correlated with pT (pT0/1 vs pT2/3).

of the muscle layer defect was considered useful in EUS depth diagnosis.

If EUS helps diagnose pCR or superficial residual tumors and deep remanent tumors in patients after neoadjuvant therapy by focusing on the muscle layer, the clinical treatment options can be expanded significantly. In recent years, endoscopic salvage resection has been preferred over esophagectomy for patients with superficial localized residual tumors after CRT[24,25]. In addition, it was reported that overall, 29% of patients with esophageal cancer achieved pCR after neoadjuvant CRT[26], and 62% of



Raishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.320 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 6 Receiver operating characteristics curve of the muscle layer defect angle reduction rate. The AUS was 0.93, and 57% was the optimal cut-off value to detect the patients in the pT0/1 group with the highest accuracy.

> patients with ESCC achieved pCR according to the JCOG9906 study in Japan[3]. A study reported that 2%-7% of patients with ESCC achieved pCR after NAC; however, they included only a small number of cases[4,5]. Because of such response rates, recent studies have focused on assessing the efficacy of active surveillance to help avoid highly invasive esophagectomy^[27]. In addition to the usual endoscopic diagnosis, which mainly involves biopsy, subsequent MDA reduction rate may allow the selection of endoscopic salvage resection instead of esophagectomy.

> Our study had some limitations. First, it was a single-center study with a small sample size. The usefulness of EUS must be evaluated in the future by conducting larger prospective studies. Second, it was difficult to seamlessly match the sites measured before and after preoperative treatment with EUS. We attempted to match the measurement sites by recording the scope length from the mouth and comparing it to the surrounding vessels and structures. Third, the value of post-MDA could be different depending on the time since preoperative treatment. We assessed MDA 4 to 6 wk after the last preoperative treatment. However, to determine the effectiveness of neoadjuvant therapy and for active surveillance, it is necessary to examine the differences in MDA according to the time since treatment.

CONCLUSION

This study showed that ultrasound could not detect some residual tumors after neoadjuvant therapy. Meanwhile, focusing on the esophageal muscle layer as indirect findings rather than the residual tumor as direct findings could help diagnose the depth of the tumor. Applying these results in clinical practice may help clinicians provide more treatment options for patients with ESCC after neoadjuvant therapy.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

The diagnosis of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) for esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant therapy is controversial. In addition, it is unclear whether the echogenic lesions detected using EUS are indeed residual tumors and how they appear on ultrasound.

Research motivation

There are few studies that contrast echographic and pathologic images of esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant therapy. In our clinical experience, we have observed that the esophageal muscle layer can be clearly visualized using EUS in patients with a good response to neoadjuvant therapy.

Research objectives

To investigate the ultrasound imaging features of residual tumors and identify the limitations and potential of EUS.

Research methods

Twenty-three patients receiving esophagectomy after neoadjuvant therapy [15 patients after



neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) and 8 patients after chemoradiotherapy (CRT)] were studied. We diagnosed the T stage and compared ultrasound images with pathological findings using ultrasound for surgical specimens. Furthermore, the rate of reduction for the muscle layer defect was evaluated using EUS images obtained before and after neoadjuvant therapy.

Research results

The accuracy of T stage rate was 61%, which worsened after CRT (38%) than after NAC (73%). Moreover, pT0 could not be diagnosed in all cases. The detection rate of residual tumor for specimens using ultrasound retrospectively was 75%. Tumor borders were irregular and echogenicity was mixed type after CRT. There was a correlation between the pT stage and the rate of muscle layer defect reduction measured by EUS.

Research conclusions

Some tumors are undetectable on ultrasound when compared to pathological images. However, focusing on the esophageal muscle layer may improve the accuracy of T stage diagnosis of residual tumors.

Research perspectives

If EUS helps diagnose T stage of residual tumors in patients after neoadjuvant therapy by focusing on the muscle layer, the clinical treatment options can be expanded significantly.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are deeply grateful to Ishimura R, Department of Photo Center, Chiba University Hospital, Japan, who provided great illustrations.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Yonemoto S performed the research and wrote the paper; Uesato M came up with the study idea and supervised the study; Uesato M, Nakano A, Murakami K, Toyozumi T, Maruyama T, Suito H, Tamachi T, Kobayashi M and Kainuma S collected the data; Matsusaka K provided pathological advice; Matsubara H supervised the report.

Institutional review board statement: The study protocol was approved by Hospital of Chiba University Biomedical Research Ethics Committee, No. 3550.

Informed consent statement: Written informed consent was obtained before treatment for all patients.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare no conflicts-of-interest related to this article.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Shohei Yonemoto 0000-0003-1334-0875; Masaya Uesato 0000-0002-6766-5600; Akira Nakano 0000-0002-2506-1825; Kentaro Murakami 0000-0002-0115-7726; Takeshi Toyozumi 0000-0002-0939-3299; Tetsuro Maruyama 0000-0002-3396-8240; Hiroshi Suito 0000-0001-9911-2501; Tomohide Tamachi 0000-0002-1528-7097; Manami Kato 0000-0002-9727-8679; Shunsuke Kainuma 0000-0001-8549-7607; Keisuke Matsusaka 0000-0001-7201-3087; Hisahiro Matsubara 0000-0002-2335-4704.

S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wu YXJ

Znishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- 1 Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 394-424 [PMID: 30207593 DOI: 10.3322/caac.214921
- 2 Sjoquist KM, Burmeister BH, Smithers BM, Zalcberg JR, Simes RJ, Barbour A, Gebski V; Australasian Gastro-Intestinal Trials Group. Survival after neoadjuvant chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy for resectable oesophageal carcinoma: an updated meta-analysis. Lancet Oncol 2011; 12: 681-692 [PMID: 21684205 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70142-5]
- 3 Kato K, Muro K, Minashi K, Ohtsu A, Ishikura S, Boku N, Takiuchi H, Komatsu Y, Miyata Y, Fukuda H; Gastrointestinal Oncology Study Group of the Japan Clinical Oncology Group (JCOG). Phase II study of chemoradiotherapy with 5fluorouracil and cisplatin for Stage II-III esophageal squamous cell carcinoma: JCOG trial (JCOG 9906). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2011; 81: 684-690 [PMID: 20932658 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2010.06.033]
- Boonstra JJ, Kok TC, Wijnhoven BP, van Heijl M, van Berge Henegouwen MI, Ten Kate FJ, Siersema PD, Dinjens WN, 4 van Lanschot JJ, Tilanus HW, van der Gaast A. Chemotherapy followed by surgery versus surgery alone in patients with resectable oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma: long-term results of a randomized controlled trial. BMC Cancer 2011; 11: 181 [PMID: 21595951 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-11-181]
- Ando N, Kato H, Igaki H, Shinoda M, Ozawa S, Shimizu H, Nakamura T, Yabusaki H, Aoyama N, Kurita A, Ikeda K, 5 Kanda T, Tsujinaka T, Nakamura K, Fukuda H. A randomized trial comparing postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy with cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil versus preoperative chemotherapy for localized advanced squamous cell carcinoma of the thoracic esophagus (JCOG9907). Ann Surg Oncol 2012; 19: 68-74 [PMID: 21879261 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-011-2049-9]
- Chao YK, Tsai CY, Chang HK, Tseng CK, Liu YH, Yeh CJ. A Pathological Study of Residual Cancer in the Esophageal Wall Following Neoadjuvant Chemoradiotherapy: Focus on Esophageal Squamous Cell Carcinoma Patients with False Negative Preoperative Endoscopic Biopsies. Ann Surg Oncol 2015; 22: 3647-3652 [PMID: 25672562 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-015-4412-8
- Hashimoto T, Makino T, Yamasaki M, Tanaka K, Miyazaki Y, Takahashi T, Kurokawa Y, Motoori M, Kimura Y, Nakajima K, Morii E, Mori M, Doki Y. The Pattern of Residual Tumor After Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy for Locally Advanced Esophageal Cancer and Its Clinical Significance. Ann Surg 2020; 271: 875-884 [PMID: 30829694 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000003129
- 8 Puli SR, Reddy JB, Bechtold ML, Antillon D, Ibdah JA, Antillon MR. Staging accuracy of esophageal cancer by endoscopic ultrasound: a meta-analysis and systematic review. World J Gastroenterol 2008; 14: 1479-1490 [PMID: 18330935 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.14.1479]
- Eyck BM, Onstenk BD, Noordman BJ, Nieboer D, Spaander MCW, Valkema R, Lagarde SM, Wijnhoven BPL, van 9 Lanschot JJB. Accuracy of Detecting Residual Disease After Neoadjuvant Chemoradiotherapy for Esophageal Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2020; 271: 245-256 [PMID: 31188203 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0000000000033971
- Sun F, Chen T, Han J, Ye P, Hu J. Staging accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound for esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant 10 chemotherapy: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dis Esophagus 2015; 28: 757-771 [PMID: 25168285 DOI: 10.1111/dote.12274]
- 11 Japan Esophageal Society. Japanese Classification of Esophageal Cancer, 11th Edition: part I. 2017.
- Nakamura K, Kato K, Igaki H, Ito Y, Mizusawa J, Ando N, Udagawa H, Tsubosa Y, Daiko H, Hironaka S, Fukuda H, 12 Kitagawa Y; Japan Esophageal Oncology Group/Japan Clinical Oncology Group. Three-arm phase III trial comparing cisplatin plus 5-FU (CF) versus docetaxel, cisplatin plus 5-FU (DCF) versus radiotherapy with CF (CF-RT) as preoperative therapy for locally advanced esophageal cancer (JCOG1109, NExT study). Jpn J Clin Oncol 2013; 43: 752-755 [PMID: 23625063 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hyt061]
- 13 van Rossum PSN, Goense L, Meziani J, Reitsma JB, Siersema PD, Vleggaar FP, van Vulpen M, Meijer GJ, Ruurda JP, van Hillegersberg R. Endoscopic biopsy and EUS for the detection of pathologic complete response after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy in esophageal cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 866-879 [PMID: 26632523 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.11.026]
- Heinzow HS, Seifert H, Tsepetonidis S, Wolters H, Kucharzik T, Domschke W, Domagk D, Meister T. Endoscopic 14 ultrasound in staging esophageal cancer after neoadjuvant chemotherapy--results of a multicenter cohort analysis. J Gastrointest Surg 2013; 17: 1050-1057 [PMID: 23546561 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-013-2189-2]
- 15 Misra S, Choi M, Livingstone AS, Franceschi D. The role of endoscopic ultrasound in assessing tumor response and staging after neoadjuvant chemotherapy for esophageal cancer. Surg Endosc 2012; 26: 518-522 [PMID: 21938577 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1911-y]
- Bohle W, Kasper M, Zoller WG. Different accuracy of endosonographic tumor staging after neoadjuvant chemotherapy 16 and chemoradiotherapy in esophageal cancer. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 2922-2928 [PMID: 26487231 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4578-y]
- 17 Okanobu H, Hata J, Haruma K, Mitsuoka Y, Kunihiro K, Manabe N, Tanaka S, Chayama K. A classification system of echogenicity for gastrointestinal neoplasms. Digestion 2005; 72: 8-12 [PMID: 16088147 DOI: 10.1159/000087216]
- Sethi D, Sen R, Parshad S, Khetarpal S, Garg M, Sen J. Histopathologic changes following neoadjuvant chemotherapy in 18 various malignancies. Int J Appl Basic Med Res 2012; 2: 111-116 [PMID: 23776823 DOI: 10.4103/2229-516X.106353]
- Dobruch-Sobczak K, Piotrzkowska-Wróblewska H, Klimonda Z, Karwat P, Roszkowska-Purska K, Clauser P, Baltzer 19 PAT, Litniewski J. Multiparametric ultrasound examination for response assessment in breast cancer patients undergoing neoadjuvant therapy. Sci Rep 2021; 11: 2501 [PMID: 33510306 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-82141-3]
- 20 Jost C, Binek J, Schuller JC, Bauerfeind P, Metzger U, Werth B, Knuchel J, Frossard JL, Bertschinger P, Brauchli P, Meyenberger C, Ruhstaller T. Endosonographic radial tumor thickness after neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy to predict response and survival in patients with locally advanced esophageal cancer: a prospective multicenter phase ll study by the Swiss Group for Clinical Cancer Research (SAKK 75/02). Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 1114-1121 [PMID: 20304399 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.12.015]



- 21 Ribeiro A, Franceschi D, Parra J, Livingstone A, Lima M, Hamilton-Nelson K, Ardalan B. Endoscopic ultrasound restaging after neoadjuvant chemotherapy in esophageal cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 1216-1221 [PMID: 16771940 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00692.x]
- van der Bogt RD, Noordman BJ, Krishnadath KK, Roumans CAM, Schoon EJ, Oostenbrug LE, Siersema PD, Vleggaar 22 FP, van Lanschot JJB, Spaander MCW. Endoscopic ultrasound measurements for detection of residual disease after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy for esophageal cancer. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 326-332 [PMID: 30497088 DOI: 10.1055/a-0795-3220]
- Bohle W, Kasper M, Zoller WG. Prognostic relevance of serial endoscopic ultrasound after chemoradiation in esophageal 23 cancer. Dis Esophagus 2017; 30: 1-8 [PMID: 28859390 DOI: 10.1093/dote/dox065]
- 24 Yano T, Muto M, Hattori S, Minashi K, Onozawa M, Nihei K, Ishikura S, Ohtsu A, Yoshida S. Long-term results of salvage endoscopic mucosal resection in patients with local failure after definitive chemoradiotherapy for esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. Endoscopy 2008; 40: 717-721 [PMID: 18773340 DOI: 10.1055/s-2008-1077480]
- Al-Kaabi A, Schoon EJ, Deprez PH, Seewald S, Groth S, Giovannini M, Braden B, Berr F, Lemmers A, Hoare J, Bhandari 25 P, van der Post RS, Verhoeven RHA, Siersema PD. Salvage endoscopic resection after definitive chemoradiotherapy for esophageal cancer: a Western experience. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 888-898.e1 [PMID: 32763242 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.07.062]
- van Hagen P, Hulshof MC, van Lanschot JJ, Steyerberg EW, van Berge Henegouwen MI, Wijnhoven BP, Richel DJ, 26 Nieuwenhuijzen GA, Hospers GA, Bonenkamp JJ, Cuesta MA, Blaisse RJ, Busch OR, ten Kate FJ, Creemers GJ, Punt CJ, Plukker JT, Verheul HM, Spillenaar Bilgen EJ, van Dekken H, van der Sangen MJ, Rozema T, Biermann K, Beukema JC, Piet AH, van Rij CM, Reinders JG, Tilanus HW, van der Gaast A; CROSS Group. Preoperative chemoradiotherapy for esophageal or junctional cancer. N Engl J Med 2012; 366: 2074-2084 [PMID: 22646630 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1112088]
- Noordman BJ, Wijnhoven BPL, Lagarde SM, Boonstra JJ, Coene PPLO, Dekker JWT, Doukas M, van der Gaast A, 27 Heisterkamp J, Kouwenhoven EA, Nieuwenhuijzen GAP, Pierie JEN, Rosman C, van Sandick JW, van der Sangen MJC, Sosef MN, Spaander MCW, Valkema R, van der Zaag ES, Steyerberg EW, van Lanschot JJB; SANO-study group. Neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy plus surgery versus active surveillance for oesophageal cancer: a stepped-wedge cluster randomised trial. BMC Cancer 2018; 18: 142 [PMID: 29409469 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-018-4034-1]



E W J

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 335-341

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.335

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Endoscopic ultrasonography drainage and debridement of an infected subcapsular hepatic hematoma: A case report

Theo Doyon, Thibault Maniere, Étienne Désilets

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B, B Grade C (Good): C, C, C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Cen LS, China; Ghannam WM, Egypt; Peltec A, Moldova; Sugimoto M, Japan; Zharikov YO, Russia

Received: December 6, 2021 Peer-review started: December 6, 2021 First decision: January 12, 2022 Revised: January 25, 2022 Accepted: April 26, 2022 Article in press: April 26, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Theo Doyon, Faculté de Médecine et des Sciences de la Santé, Université de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke J1H 7N4, Québec, Canada

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Thibault Maniere, Étienne Désilets, Department of Gastroenterology, Hopital Charles-Lemoyne, Greenfield Park J4V 2H1, Québec, Canada

Corresponding author: Theo Doyon, Faculté de Médecine et des Sciences de la Santé, Université de Sherbrooke, 3001 12e avenue Nord, Sherbrooke J1H 7N4, Québec, Canada. theo.doyon@usherbrooke.ca

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) has evolved in the last years making it not only a diagnostic modality but a therapeutic procedure. EUS is now used as an alternative technique to percutaneous and surgical drainage. Even though EUS is a challenging procedure and not always suitable compared to percutaneous drainage, there is a need for developing new therapeutic approaches to the liver for when percutaneous drainage is not feasible.

CASE SUMMARY

We present the case of a 82 years old male who developed an infected subcapsular hepatic hematoma (SHH) of the left lobe following percutaneous biliary drainage. After 2 failed attempts of percutaneous drainage of the SHH and because the patients couldn't withstand surgery, we conducted a EUS drainage and debridement of the SHH. Using a lumen apposing metal stent (LAMS) by a transgastric approach, we were able to gain endoscopic access to the SHH. With our experience in the debridement of walled off pancreatic necrosis using this technique, we were confident it was the right approach. After four debridement sessions, the computed tomography scan showed a clear regression of the SHH.

CONCLUSION

To our knowledge, this is the first case of successful endoscopic debridement of a SHH using a LAMS which appear to be feasible and safe in this specific case.

Key Words: Intervention endoscopic ultrasonography; Complication; Hepatic subcapsular hematoma; Transmural drainage; Lumen apposing metal stent; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: We conducted an endoscopic ultrasonography drainage and debridement of a subcapsular hepatic hematoma (SHH). Using a lumen apposing metal stent (LAMS) with a transgastric approach, we were able to gain endoscopic access to the SHH. With our experience in the debridement of walled off pancreatic necrosis using this technique, we were confident it was the right approach. After four sessions of debridement, the computed tomography scan showed a clear regression of the SHH. To our knowledge, this is the first case of successful endoscopic debridement of a SHH using a LAMS which appear to be feasible and safe in this specific case.

Citation: Doyon T, Maniere T, Désilets É. Endoscopic ultrasonography drainage and debridement of an infected subcapsular hepatic hematoma: A case report. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(5): 335-341 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/335.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.335

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) has evolved making it more and more a therapeutic procedure[1-3]. For instance, it is now used for drainage of abscesses or hematomas when the first line of treatment that is percutaneous drainage is not feasible or has failed[1,4-7] or for gallbladder drainage for cases of refractory acute cholecystitis in the elderly who can't withstand surgery[8]. EUS is now used as an alternative technique to surgical drainage which is highly invasive, making EUS more favorable in term of procedural complications[1]. Percutaneous drainage, despite its high success rate also has its complications: Bleeding, perforation, peritonitis, fistula, sepsis and hematomas like subcapsular hepatic hematoma (SHH)[4,5,9]. Even though EUS is a challenging procedure and not always suitable compared to percutaneous drainage is not feasible[5] thus preventing the use of surgical drainage and its potential complications[1]. SHH can be a life-threatening situation[9-13]. SHH are traditionally managed conservatively with antibiotics and pain management[4,11,12,14]. However, when the SHH is persistent, becomes infected or worsens, it can be treated by percutaneous drainage and in case of failure by surgical drainage[4,5,13].

In walled off pancreatic necrosis (WOPN), debridement of the necrosis can be done surgically or by EUS which is less at risk of complications compared to conventional surgery[3,15,16]. The usual procedure for the drainage and debridement of WOPN is a puncture of the collection under EUS and dilation of the track using a cystotome or a balloon[15,16]. Endoscopic drainage of WOPN is then assured by the placement of multiple double pigtail stents or by installing a lumen apposing metal stent (LAMS) under EUS and use the stent as an access to get inside the necrosis for debridement of the WOPN[15]. Knowing that surgical drainage of SHH is an invasive and risky procedure, that the site of the hematoma can make percutaneous drainage difficult[1,4,5], that EUS drainage of a liver abscess is an effective and successful method to drain difficult to access abscess using a transgastric or transduodenal approach[4,5,7] and that EUS is used in debridement of WOPN[15,16]; we hypothesized that debridement of a SHH using EUS could be successful.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

We report the case of a 82 years old male, known for a pancreatic cystic lesion under punctual surveillance by EUS.

History of present illness

The patient has a pancreatic cystic lesion under punctual surveillance by EUS.

History of past illness

The history of past illness are chronic kidney failure, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, dyslipidemia and coronary artery disease for which he took medication.

Personal and family history

None personal or family history.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.335 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Computed tomography scan of the upper abdomen showing the left subcapsular hepatic hematoma at different stages of endoscopic treatment. A: At diagnosis, the subcapsular hepatic hematoma (SHH) size was 12.5 cm × 10.5 cm × 12.5 cm and was compressing the stomach; B: At day 1 after endoscopic ultrasonography and lumen apposing metal stent (LAMS) was installed by transgastric approach; C: A month later, a control computed tomography (CT) scan of the upper abdomen showed a resorption of the SHH after 4 debridement sessions; D: Control CT scan of the upper abdomen after the LAMS was removed endoscopically.

Physical examination

During a routine monitoring of the pancreatic cystic lesion, EUS revealed a focal dilatation of the left intrahepatic bile duct.

Laboratory examinations

His laboratory tests showed white blood cells at 10.9×10^9 /L, hemoglobin at 109 g/L, bilirubin at 23 µmol/L, alkaline phosphatase 231 U/L, aspartate aminotransferase 70 U/L, alanine aminotransferase 134 U/L and CA199 at 315 kU/L. Hours after the percutaneous drainage, the patient developed right upper quadrant pain and the hemoglobin level went down to 62 g/L.

Imaging examinations

Sequential endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography was performed with cytology brushing and dilatation of a left intrahepatic biliary stricture followed by deployment of a 15 cm 8.5 Fr plastic stent in that area. A percutaneous drain in the left intrahepatic bile duct was then added in radiology.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

The patient developed cholangitis.

TREATMENT

A control computed tomography (CT) scan revealed a 12.5 cm × 10.5 cm × 12.5 cm hypodense lesion compatible with a SHH in the left lobe (segment 3) (Figure 1). The patient was sent back in radiology and there was no active bleeding or pseudoaneurysm during the arteriography. Over the next days the patient developed a fever. A percutaneous 10 Fr catheter was inserted in the hematoma to attempt drainage and was repositioned once. Only a modest amount of bloody fluid was collected (150 mL). After a month of conservative treatment and a failed attempt to wean the patient from antibiotics, a control CT scan showed an expansion of the SHH with air bubbles within. Percutaneous drainage was again performed in radiology using a multiperforated 10 Fr stent and drained 100 cc of bloody liquid. Control CT showed a slow regression of the SHH and a thick wall around it.

Seeing the slow rate of resorption of the infected SHH, a consultation in hepatobiliary surgery was obtained but the patient was deemed too sick to withstand surgery. After consent from the patient, we decided to perform a EUS drainage of the infected SHH with a 10 mm × 15 mm LAMS (Hot-Axios, Boston scientific) by a transgastric approach under conscious sedation. The collection appeared heterogenous, surrounded by a thick wall and very close to the stomach smaller curvature. Considering the





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.335 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Endoscopic ultrasonography guided transgastric insertion of fully covered 10 mm × 15 mm lumen apposing metal stent allows endoscopic access to the subcapsular hepatic hematoma for drainage and debridement. A: Dilatation of the lumen apposing metal stent (LAMS) was needed for the first debridement; B: Endoscopic image showing the LAMS after dilatation during the first of four debridements; C: Endoscopic image showing the subcapsular hepatic hematoma (SHH) during the second debridement; D: After each debridement, a double pigtail stent was inserted into the lumen of the LAMS allowing a more complete drainage of the SHH; E: Endoscopic image showing debris of the hematoma inside the stomach after the last debridement.

> location of the SHH, the puncture was easy, and deployment of the LAMS was done using the standard Seldinger technique. Pus and blood were drained from the hematoma into the stomach immediately after deployment. After the procedure, the patient recovered well, with no adverse event. The two percutaneous drains were removed. The following day, the first of four debridement sessions under conscious sedation were performed with a standard gastroscope through the LAMS (Figure 2). Dilatation of the LAMS at 18 mm was needed at the first debridement. Each debridement session lasted between 30-35 min. Informed consent was obtained before each session. At the end of each debridement, a double-sided pigtail 7 Fr drain was installed inside the LAMS stent to help drain the SHH and maintain position and patency.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

After the fourth debridement, the endoscopic appearance of the SHH cavity was clean with whitish walls and a CT scan revealed a massive regression of the SHH (2.2 cm × 3.1 cm); showing that the EUS procedure was a success. The LAMS was then removed endoscopically and the fistula between the stomach and the SHH closed immediately. The patient recovered well (Figure 3).

DISCUSSION

SHH is an "accumulation of blood between the Glisson's capsule and the liver parenchyma; rupture into the peritoneum has a 75% mortality rate" [10] which makes it life threatening [11]. In this case, the SHH was present for more than 3 mo, giving it time to organize itself and coagulate making it refractory to percutaneous drainage. Moreover, the SHH was infected, and the patient was under antibiotics for 6 wk without any success. Finally, the patient couldn't withstand surgery, so we had no choice but to try EUS drainage as a therapeutic procedure.

Important factors helped us choose this approach: The patient didn't have any coagulopathy; the encapsulated look and thick walls of the SHH; the anatomy of this region and the proximity of the SHH,





Figure 3 Timeline of the medical care episode. CT: Computed tomography; SHH: Subcapsular hepatic hematoma; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasonography; LAMS: Lumen apposing metal stent.

in segment 3 of the liver, with the small curvature of the stomach; the absence of pseudoaneurysm or active bleeding on the arteriogram and our experience in the debridement of WOPN. Altogether, it made us confident that EUS drainage and debridement under conscious sedation was the right approach. This way we were able to use a known and proven technique to a novel situation (*i.e.*, SHH). The procedure was a success, since after drainage and debridement, there was a significant reduction in the volume of the SHH (Figure 1).

This makes it the first EUS drainage and debridement of a SHH to our knowledge in the medical literature. We warn that this technique may be used only in cases where the collection is near the gastric or duodenal wall and when there is an experienced endoscopist who has competence in therapeutic EUS. The use of a naso-cystic tube to improve irrigation and shorten the resolution of SHH is debatable. Those tube are used also for common bile duct infection but are not well tolerated by patients. We decided to keep the LAMS in place for 2 mo to maintain the fistula wide open and make the access to the SHH easier. We removed it after the fourth debridement when the SHH was resolved. It is usually advised to remove those stents after 4-6 wk to avoid potential bleeding due to mucosal erosion[17].

There are many risks associated with the procedure. Aside from the general risks related to endoscopic anesthesia (respiratory failure, aspiration), the specific risk are bile leak, bleeding, infection, perforation, peritonitis and death. To assess and minimize the bleeding risk, doppler was used before the first endoscopic access to avoid any vascular structure in the gastric wall. The SHH was scanned with multiphasic acquisitions to rule out the presence of a pseudoaneurysm. If significant bleeding was to happen, we would have referred to angiography and arterial embolization. For peritonitis, the decision to send the patient to the operating room to proceed with conservative management would have been based on the severity and extent on imaging studies.

Furthermore, since the access to the SHH was in the smaller curvature, there was a potential risk of reflux of digestive flora into the SHH. This is a potential risk of all trans-gastric drainage techniques for which the consequences are unknown to our knowledge. Some have stated that it could be beneficial in the way that stomach acidity can provide a kind of chemical debridement [some even stop proton pump inhibitors (PPIs) between sessions of pancreatic necrosis debridement][18]; others fear potential supra-infection from the digestive flora and food relux from the digestive lumen[19]. In our case, the patient remained on large spectrum IV antibiotics from the first to the last endoscopic intervention to prevent supra-infection. PPIs were maintained.

We did not study the cost effectiveness of this approach compared to surgery. This is certainly an interesting question. Surgery remains for us the gold standard for refractory SHH; we proceeded this way because the risk of surgery was too high in our case. In the future, we think that EUS should be considered along the other modalities (surgery and radiological drainage) for the treatment of all kinds of peri-digestive infections (pseudocyst, pancreatic necrosis, liver and perihepatic abscesses, acute cholecystitis). The choice of the best modality should be based on available scientific data, specific risks for the patient, local expertise, and availability of the technology.

There are many potential advantages to the use of EUS: It is less invasive than surgery, there is no need for a transcutaneous tube or collecting bag, it can be a permanent drainage (*ex*: For gallbladders and pseudocyst) and larger stents allow for potential endoscopic debridement if needed. However, the lack of availability and expertise and the cost of material and technology make using EUS as a



therapeutical option challenging.

CONCLUSION

To our knowledge, this is the first case of successful endoscopic debridement of a SHH using a LAMS which appear to be feasible and safe in this specific case. Thus, EUS drainage of an infected SHH seems like an alternative therapeutic approach to consider, but clinical indications remain to be defined. More experience from other centers around the world will be needed before applying this treatment in a widespread fashion.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Doyon T, Manière T and Désilets E contributed equally to this work.

Informed consent statement: The patient signed an informed written consent form for all the information that is found in this case report, and for all the procedures he went through.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors disclosed no financial relationships relevant to this publication.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: This case report was written according to the CARE Checlist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Canada

ORCID number: Theo Doyon 0000-0003-1950-456X; Thibault Maniere 0000-0002-8229-8888; Étienne Désilets 0000-0002-0960-3946

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang JJ

REFERENCES

- 1 Morita S, Kamimura K, Suda T, Oda C, Hoshi T, Kanefuji T, Yagi K, Terai S. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided transmural drainage for subphrenic abscess: report of two cases and a literature review. BMC Gastroenterol 2018; 18: 55 [PMID: 29699494 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-018-0782-2]
- 2 Campos S, Poley JW, van Driel L, Bruno MJ. The role of EUS in diagnosis and treatment of liver disorders. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E1262-E1275 [PMID: 31579708 DOI: 10.1055/a-0958-2183]
- 3 Braden B, Gupta V, Dietrich CF. Therapeutic EUS: New tools, new devices, new applications. Endosc Ultrasound 2019; 8: 370-381 [PMID: 31417067 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus 39 19]
- 4 Chin YK, Asokkumar R. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of difficult-to-access liver abscesses. SAGE Open Med 2020; 8: 2050312120921273 [PMID: 32435490 DOI: 10.1177/2050312120921273]
- 5 Singhal S, Changela K, Lane D, Anand S, Duddempudi S. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepatic and perihepatic abscess drainage: an evolving technique. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2014; 7: 93-98 [PMID: 24587822 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X13506178]
- Fei BY, Li CH. Subcapsular hepatic haematoma after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: an unusual case. 6 World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 1502-1504 [PMID: 23538782 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i9.1502]
- 7 Carvajal JJ, Betancur Salazar K, Mosquera-Klinger G. Transgastric drainage of a liver abscess through endoscopic ultrasound in a patient with multiple organ failure. Rev Gastroenterol Mex (Engl Ed) 2021; 86: 94-96 [PMID: 32115290 DOI: 10.1016/j.rgmx.2019.12.002]
- Quencer KB, Tadros AS, Marashi KB, Cizman Z, Reiner E, O'Hara R, Oklu R. Bleeding after Percutaneous Transhepatic 8 Biliary Drainage: Incidence, Causes and Treatments. J Clin Med 2018; 7 [PMID: 29723964 DOI: 10.3390/jcm7050094]
- Small AJ, Irani S. Endoscopic ultrasound gallbladder drainage: Patient selection, preparation, and performance. Techniques Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 19: 230234 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tgie.2017.10.002]
- 10 Ndzengue A, Hammoudeh F, Brutus P, Ajah O, Purcell R, Leadon J, Rafal RB, Balmir S, Enriquez DA, Posner GL, Jaffe EA, Chandra P. An obscure case of hepatic subcapsular hematoma. Case Rep Gastroenterol 2011; 5: 223-226 [PMID: 21552450 DOI: 10.1159/000326998]



- 11 Zappa MA, Aiolfi A, Antonini I, Musolino CD, Porta A. Subcapsular hepatic haematoma of the right lobe following endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: Case report and literature review. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 4411-4415 [PMID: 27158211 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i17.4411]
- 12 García Tamez A, López Cossio JA, Hernández Hernández G, González Huezo MS, Rosales Solís AA, Corona Esquivel E. Subcapsular hepatic hematoma: An unusual, but potentially life-threating post-ERCP complication. Case report and literature review. Endoscopia 2016; 28: 75-80 [DOI: 10.1016/j.endomx.2016.04.001]
- Corazza LR, D'Ambrosio L, D'Ascoli B, Dilorenzo MF. Subcapsular Hepatic Hematoma. Is it still an unusual 13 Complication Post ERC? Gastroenterol Hepatol Open Access 2017; 6: 149-152 [DOI: 10.15406/ghoa.2017.06.00211]
- Brown V, Martin J, Magee D. A rare case of subcapsular liver haematoma following laparoscopic cholecystectomy. BMJ 14 Case Rep 2015; 2015 [PMID: 26113588 DOI: 10.1136/bcr-2015-209800]
- 15 Jha AK, Goenka MK, Kumar R, Suchismita A. Endotherapy for pancreatic necrosis: An update. JGH Open 2019; 3: 80-88 [PMID: 30834345 DOI: 10.1002/jgh3.12109]
- 16 Jagielski M, Smoczyński M, Adrych K. The role of endoscopic ultrasonography in transmural drainage/debridement of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. Prz Gastroenterol 2018; 13: 160-162 [PMID: 30002777 DOI: 10.5114/pg.2018.72608]
- 17 Ahmad W, Fehmi SA, Savides TJ, Anand G, Chang MA, Kwong WT. Protocol of early lumen apposing metal stent removal for pseudocysts and walled off necrosis avoids bleeding complications. Scand J Gastroenterol 2020; 55: 242-247 [PMID: 31942808 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2019.1710246]
- Thompson CC, Kumar N, Slattery J, Clancy TE, Ryan MB, Ryou M, Swanson RS, Banks PA, Conwell DL. A 18 standardized method for endoscopic necrosectomy improves complication and mortality rates. Pancreatology 2016; 16: 66-72 [PMID: 26748428 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2015.12.001]
- 19 Kim JJ, Hiotis SP, Sur MD. Gastric Reflux Into the Gallbladder After EUS-guided Stenting-Letter to the Editor Regarding "EUS-guided Versus Percutaneous Gallbladder Drainage: Isn't It Time to Convert? J Clin Gastroenterol 2019; 53: 392-393 [PMID: 28697146 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000890]


E W U

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 342-350

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Intraoperative endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for traumatic pancreatic ductal injuries: Two case reports

Andrew Canakis, Varun Kesar, Caleb Hudspath, Raymond E Kim, Thomas M Scalea, Peter Darwin

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Ding WW, China; Elshimi E, Egypt

Received: January 15, 2022 Peer-review started: January 15, 2022 First decision: March 8, 2022 Revised: March 9, 2022 Accepted: April 15, 2022 Article in press: April 15, 2022 Published online: May 16, 2022



Andrew Canakis, Varun Kesar, Caleb Hudspath, Raymond E Kim, Peter Darwin, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21201, United States

Thomas M Scalea, Department of Surgery, R. Adams Cowley Shock Trauma Center, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21201, United States

Corresponding author: Peter Darwin, MD, Professor, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Maryland School of Medicine, No. 22 South Greene Street, Baltimore, MD 21201, United States. pdarwin@som.umaryland.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

In order to successfully manage traumatic pancreatic duct (PD) leaks, early diagnosis and operative management is paramount in reducing morbidity and mortality. In the acute setting, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) can be a useful, adjunctive modality during exploratory laparotomy. ERCP with sphincterotomy and stent placement improves preferential drainage in the setting of injury, allowing the pancreatic leak to properly heal. However, data in this acute setting is limited.

CASE SUMMARY

In this case series, a 27-year-old male and 16-year-old female presented with PD leaks secondary to a gunshot wound and blunt abdominal trauma, respectively. Both underwent intraoperative ERCP within an average of 5.9 h from time of presentation. A sphincterotomy and plastic pancreatic stent placement was performed with a 100% technical and clinical success. There were no associated immediate or long-term complications. Following discharge, both patients underwent repeat ERCP for stent removal with resolution of ductal injury.

CONCLUSION

These experiences further demonstrated that widespread adaption and optimal timing of ERCP may improve outcomes in trauma centers.

Key Words: Pancreatic ductal injury; Pancreatic leaks; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Trauma; Endoscopic stenting; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: In the acute setting, intraoperative endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) can effectively diagnosis and manage pancreatic duct (PD) injuries with stenting. At our high-volume trauma center, the on call therapeutic endoscopy team allows for quick and effective mobilization of resources. In this series, the time from admission to ERCP occurred within 6.3 and 5.6 h. The pancreatic injuries healed, and both stents were removed. In cases of traumatic PD injury, we believe that advanced gastroenterology care has the opportunity to improve the timing of diagnosis and treatment as a means to potentially reduce the morbidity and mortality associated with such injuries.

Citation: Canakis A, Kesar V, Hudspath C, Kim RE, Scalea TM, Darwin P. Intraoperative endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for traumatic pancreatic ductal injuries: Two case reports. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(5): 342-350

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/342.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342

INTRODUCTION

Pancreatic duct (PD) injuries are uncommon (occurring in 3% to 12% of traumas), primarily due its protective retroperitoneal location. They can be difficult to diagnose due to non-specific symptoms and delayed findings on imaging[1]. A delay in diagnosis can result in severe complications, such as a pancreatic fistula, hemorrhage, or abscess by which obtaining a fast and accurate diagnosis is paramount[2,3].

Standard therapy for high grade pancreatic injury with traumatic PD disruption is operative. As the duct itself is not amenable to repair, surgical options are resection and/or simple drainage accepting the inevitable pancreatic fistula. Major pancreatic resection is morbid and can produce nutritional cripples and render patients diabetic. Preoperative imaging is often inaccurate or not feasible. The limited sensitivity (52%) of computed topography (CT) is further complicated by timing, as CT scans performed in less than 24 h of presentation can often miss PD injuries as inflammatory associated changes are yet to manifest[1,4,5]. There is also poor sensitivity associated with magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) imaging, and many times unstable patients may not be suitable for such imaging [4,6].

The diagnosis of PD transection is often suspected at the time of laparotomy. Knowing whether the PD is actually transected can be difficult. Visual inspection can over diagnose these injuries leading to unnecessary surgery. One would prefer to limit major pancreatic procedures to those patients with hemorrhagic shock or those without other options.

While endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is the most accurate method for assessing PD integrity and extent of injury, its wide spread use is hindered due to limited resources, local expertise and difficulty performing the procedure itself in an emergent, operative setting[1,7]. ERCP can also be therapeutic as PD stenting can be performed at the time of diagnosis. Stenting a duct that is transected can be challenging but if successful, the duct may heal around the stent and limit the need for major pancreatic resection. In this case series, we present two cases treated at a major urban trauma center where PD injuries were diagnosed with intraoperative ERCP and treated with sphincterotomy and stenting.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

Case 1: Multiple gunshot wounds (GSWs).

Case 2: Blunt abdominal trauma.

History of present illness

Case 1: A 27-year-old male presented with four GSWs to the chest and abdomen.

Case 2: A 16-year-old female initially presented to an outside hospital with severe upper quadrant abdominal pain following blunt abdominal trauma. She remained at the hospital for two days with an inability to tolerate per oral intake, nausea, and vomiting.

History of past illness

Both patients had no specific history of past illness.



Personal and family history

No pertinent personal or family history of both patients.

Physical examination

Case 1: Upon arrival he was found to have penetrating GSWs to the left shoulder, left axilla, right flank, and subxiphoid areas.

Case 2: Upon arrival she was afebrile (37 °C), normotensive (119/71 mmHg) but tachycardic (130 beats per min) with abdominal tenderness to palpation.

Laboratory examinations

Case 1: Labs on admission were notable for a white blood cell (WBC) count 10.9 K/mcL, hemoglobin 12.5 g/dL, platelets 430 K/mcL, international normalized ratio 1, aspartate transaminase (AST) 315, alanine transaminase (ALT) 282, alkaline phosphatase (ALP) 72, total bilirubin 0.2, amylase 127 units/L, lipase 59 units/L and lactate 6.8 nmol/L. He was resuscitated and imaging was obtained.

Case 2: Labs were notable for a WBC 16.6 K/mcL, Hg 11 g/dL, AST 23, ALT 12, ALP 74, total bilirubin 2.3 mg/dL, lipase 1160 units/L and amylase 441 units/L.

Imaging examinations

Case 1: Computed tomography angiography of the chest abdomen and pelvis revealed significant injuries, including but not limited to a left ventricle apex cardiac injury, laceration of liver lobe segments two and six, a pancreatic artery pseudoaneurysm (measuring 1.4 cm), and shrapnel wounds to the gallbladder, duodenum, pancreatic head, and hepatic flexure (Figure 1). There was no mention of pancreatic leak.

Case 2: A CT of the abdomen demonstrated a grade III pancreatic injury (thickness pancreatic transection involving the proximal tail and neck), large hemoperitoneum, and a 1 cm posterior splenic laceration for which she was transferred to our center for surgical care (Figure 2).

Further diagnostics

Case 1: He immediately went to the operating room (OR) for exploratory laparotomy where he underwent a non-anatomic bilateral liver resection, cholecystectomy, colon resection with end colostomy, gastric wedge resection, small bowel resection (20 cm) with anastomosis. He had a highgrade injury to his pancreatic head that would have required a Whipple to treat but it was not clear that he had a major PD injury. An intraoperative ERCP demonstrated a ventral PD leak in the head of the pancreas (Figure 3).

Case 2: She was sent directly to the OR, where an exploratory laparotomy revealed 500 mL of pancreatic ascites which was evacuated from the lesser sac and right upper quadrant. There was concern for PD disruption at proximal aspect of the pancreatic tail. An intraoperative ERCP demonstrated a PD leak in the body (Figure 4).

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Both patients were diagnosed with PD leaks.

TREATMENT

Following the diagnostic ERCP, the first patient, underwent a pancreatic sphincterotomy followed by plastic pancreatic stent placement (5 Fr by 10 cm) (Figure 5). The main pancreatic duct (MPD) was intact. There were no technical challenges or associated complications from the procedure itself. The time from admission to ERCP was 6.35 h (Table 1). A drain was placed, and output decreased from 600 cc/d to 300 cc/d over two days. The drain amylase level was > 24000 units/L. Six days after the ERCP, his labs improved with an AST 46, ALT 77, ALP 89, and a total bilirubin 0.3. His hospital course was protracted related to non-pancreatic complications. He developed an intra-abdominal abscess communicating with the right abdominal wall wound. A CT abdomen pelvis did not show signs of a leak. However, he underwent a repeat ERCP with PD stent exchange to a larger 7 Fr by 10 cm plastic stent 18 d later due to a persistent leak on pancreatogram, with no further issues.

Similarly, in case 2, a 4 mm ventral sphincterotomy was performed followed by placement of a 5 Fr by 13 cm plastic stent into the dorsal pancreatic duct (Figures 6 and 7). There was no evidence of bile leakage. Her pancreas widely drained. The time from hospital admission to ERCP was 5.65 h. The procedure was technically successful with no adverse events. Her abdomen was left open. The next day,



Table 1 Patient characteristics with traumatic pancreatic duct leak							
Patient	Age/sex	Etiology	Prior imaging	ERCP findings	Plastic biliary stent (Fr/cm)	Time from admission to ERCP (h)	Length of hospital stay
1	27/male	Gunshot wound	Yes, CTA	Ventral PD leak in the head of the pancreas	5/10 then upsized to 7/10	6.3	25
2	16/female	Blunt trauma	Yes, CT	Dorsal PD leak	5/13	5.6	22

CTA: Computed topography angiography; CT: Computed topography; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; PD: Pancreatic duct.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Computed tomography of the abdomen demonstrating bullet shrapnel involving the proximal duodenum and the pancreatic head (arrow).



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Computed tomography of the abdomen revealing a full-thickness pancreatic transection involving the proximal tail and neck (arrow).

a MRCP confirmed placement of the pancreatic duct stent, which traversed the area of pancreatic transection with the tip of the stent residing in the tail of the pancreas. Two days after her initial surgery, she returned to the OR for abdominal re-exploration, pancreatic debridement, omentopexy, and primary closure.

Raisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography fluoroscopy showing a ventral pancreatic ductal leak in the head of the pancreas (arrow).



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Intraoperative endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. A and B: Endoscopic view following placement of an angled Visiglide wire into the ventral pancreatic duct (A) and placement of a plastic stent in the dorsal pancreatic duct (B).

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Patient 1 was eventually discharged with a 25 d hospital length of stay. In the outpatient setting he underwent repeat ERCP with stent removal 84 d after discharge, with leak resolution and no further symptoms. The second patient's hospital length of stay was 22 d, and she was discharged without any major ERCP or pancreatic related complications. She underwent a repeat ERCP with stent removal 59 d following its initial placement with resolution of ductal injury.

DISCUSSION

This series demonstrates the efficacy, safety, and feasibility of intraoperative ERCP as a diagnostic and therapeutic tool. In this case series the average time from admission to ERCP occurred within 5.95 h. Both patients also underwent successful stent removal without any post-ERCP complications and resolution in the PD injury.

Clinical manifestations and management of PD leaks are largely dependent on the leak's size and location, where the integrity of the main duct influences prognosis[8]. In the setting of ductal injury, high pressure gradients cause pancreatic juices to flow outwards; as such, transpapillary stenting reduces the pressure gradient with preferential flow through the stent into the duodenum in order for





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 5 Endoscopic view of the pancreatic sphincterotomy and pancreatic duct plastic stent placement. A: Pancreatic sphincterotomy; B: Pancreatic duct plastic stent placement.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.342 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 6 Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography fluoroscopic view demonstrating a dorsal pancreatic ductal leak (arrow).

the injury to properly heal. At our center, we always perform a sphincterotomy with stent placement instead of employing nasobiliary catheter, with well documented success in cases of hepatic trauma as well[9].

The role of intraoperative ERCP in the trauma setting is not yet well defined. In a study of 71 patients with pancreatic injury, 50 of whom underwent immediate laparotomy, there was a 14% complication and 20% mortality rate[4]. In that study, intraoperative ERCP was not used. Instead, intraoperative visual inspection was undertaken to investigate for ductal injury. Four patients deemed not to have a leak developed pancreatic leaks with abscess formation. ERCP should be considered in the setting of traumatic pancreatic injury with a questionable PD injury. Its high diagnostic accuracy cannot be matched by any combination of a CT abdomen, serum amylase or peritoneal lavage[10]. In a large PD trauma series, an abdominal CT missed the diagnoses of major PD injury in 40.7% (11/27) of patients [11]. Furthermore, in a prospective study of 14 patients with PD injury, those undergoing ERCP greater than 72 h following trauma had higher rates of pancreatic complications and longer hospital stays[12]. In our series, both patients underwent ERCP immediately with no ERCP related complications or delayed lengths of hospital stays. One could postulate that early intraoperative ERCP effectively contained the leak and contributed to these positive outcomes.

ERCP with early stenting has also proven to be an effective and safe option in pediatric cases[13,14]. Yet, there has been some concern regarding the development of strictures, though it's unclear if such a complication occurs from the trauma itself or stent-induced changes[7]. In a small study analyzing long term outcomes for pancreatic stenting from blunt trauma the authors found that only 50% (3/6) of stents were successfully removed at 12, 19, and 39 mo[15]. Such complications were not seen in our patients,





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.335 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 7 Intraoperative photo confirming following placement of the pancreatic ductal stent.

likely because the stents were removed significantly earlier with minimal stent exchanges.

Studies exploring pancreatic trauma have not detailed intraoperative timing, which may be an important aspect for reducing complications as well. In a study of 43 patients with major PD trauma, 15 underwent stenting as the first treatment modality with a median time from trauma to ERCP of 6 d[12]. Within this group, there were 17 related complications including pseudocyst formation (8), PD stricture (4), distal pancreatic atrophy from injury site (3), and pancreatic fistulas (2). They also reported two deaths, one of which was related to severe pancreatitis where the stent was removed 8 d after insertion. The other death was attributed to a patient with severe alcoholic liver cirrhosis-unrelated to the stent. In another study of 48 patients with pancreatic trauma (26 blunt and 22 penetrating), the median time from presentation to ERCP was 38 d and only seven patients had a stent inserted for a pancreatic fistula (7) and a MPD stricture (1), whereby all patients avoided surgery [16]. While variable complications have been reported, the heterogeneity of presentations at different centers must be considered. The studies mentioned above did not employ, early intraoperative ERCP.

The logistics of performing intraoperative ERCP can limit its use, especially in cases of poly-trauma. Wise use of this novel technique requires commitment and flexibility from the surgeons and gastroenterologists. In instances of trauma, PD injury, duodenal injury and papilla edema may also increase the difficulty of the procedure itself, thereby increasing the chances of complications such as post-ERCP pancreatitis^[17]. In both of our cases, there were no immediate or long term complications from the ERCP. Patient 1 did require upsizing from 5 Fr to 7 Fr stent, which is commonly seen. ERCP may be underutilized due to operator comfortability, lack of awareness of the value of endoscopic treatment in this setting, and equipment availability in the OR. Our high-volume trauma center is unique and is equipped to handle these situations with quick and effective mobilization of resources including on call therapeutic endoscopy.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this case series emphasizes the utility of intraoperative ERCP in cases of severe pancreatic trauma. Further studies are needed to clarify the optimal timing and safety outcomes in this setting.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Canakis A reviewed the literature and drafted manuscript; Kesar V, Hudspath C, Kim RE, and Darwin P participated in the therapeutic endoscopic care of the patient; Scalea TM was the patient's trauma surgeon; Darwin P conceptualized the case series idea; Darwin P and Scalea TM provided critical revisions; all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Informed consent statement: Informed Consent was obtained for this case series.



Conflict-of-interest statement: Raymond Kim is a consultant to Medtronic and Cook medical. All other authors have no potential conflicts (financial, professional, or personal) that are relevant to the content presented in this manuscript.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Andrew Canakis 0000-0002-6646-6693; Varun Kesar 0000-0002-2422-0249; Caleb Hudspath 0000-0003-3321-5182; Raymond E Kim 0000-0003-3057-8316; Thomas M Scalea 0000-0001-8794-4108; Peter Darwin 0000-0002-3049-393x.

S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang H

REFERENCES

- Rogers SJ, Cello JP, Schecter WP. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patients with pancreatic trauma. J 1 Trauma 2010; 68: 538-544 [PMID: 20016385 DOI: 10.1097/TA.0b013e3181b5db7a]
- Ho VP, Patel NJ, Bokhari F, Madbak FG, Hambley JE, Yon JR, Robinson BR, Nagy K, Armen SB, Kingsley S, Gupta S, Starr FL, Moore HR 3rd, Oliphant UJ, Haut ER, Como JJ. Management of adult pancreatic injuries: A practice management guideline from the Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 2017; 82: 185-199 [PMID: 27787438 DOI: 10.1097/TA.00000000001300]
- 3 Ando Y, Okano K, Yasumatsu H, Okada T, Mizunuma K, Takada M, Kobayashi S, Suzuki K, Kitamura N, Oshima M, Suto H, Nobuyuki M, Suzuki Y. Current status and management of pancreatic trauma with main pancreatic duct injury: A multicenter nationwide survey in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2021; 28: 183-191 [PMID: 33280257 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.877]
- Schellenberg M, Inaba K, Bardes JM, Cheng V, Matsushima K, Lam L, Benjamin E, Demetriades D. Detection of 4 traumatic pancreatic duct disruption in the modern era. Am J Surg 2018; 216: 299-303 [PMID: 29910071 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2018.06.002]
- 5 Phelan HA, Velmahos GC, Jurkovich GJ, Friese RS, Minei JP, Menaker JA, Philp A, Evans HL, Gunn ML, Eastman AL, Rowell SE, Allison CE, Barbosa RL, Norwood SH, Tabbara M, Dente CJ, Carrick MM, Wall MJ, Feeney J, O'Neill PJ, Srinivas G, Brown CV, Reifsnyder AC, Hassan MO, Albert S, Pascual JL, Strong M, Moore FO, Spain DA, Purtill MA, Edwards B, Strauss J, Durham RM, Duchesne JC, Greiffenstein P, Cothren CC. An evaluation of multidetector computed tomography in detecting pancreatic injury: results of a multicenter AAST study. J Trauma 2009; 66: 641-6; discussion 646 [PMID: 19276732 DOI: 10.1097/TA.0b013e3181991a0e]
- Fulcher AS, Turner MA, Yelon JA, McClain LC, Broderick T, Ivatury RR, Sugerman HJ. Magnetic resonance 6 cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) in the assessment of pancreatic duct trauma and its sequelae: preliminary findings. J Trauma 2000; 48: 1001-1007 [PMID: 10866243 DOI: 10.1097/00005373-200006000-00002]
- Bhasin DK, Rana SS, Rawal P. Endoscopic retrograde pancreatography in pancreatic trauma: need to break the mental barrier. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 24: 720-728 [PMID: 19383077 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.05809.x]
- 8 Larsen M, Kozarek R. Management of pancreatic ductal leaks and fistulae. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 29: 1360-1370 [PMID: 24650171 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12574]
- Anand RJ, Ferrada PA, Darwin PE, Bochicchio GV, Scalea TM. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography is an effective treatment for bile leak after severe liver trauma. J Trauma 2011; 71: 480-485 [PMID: 21206287 DOI: 10.1097/TA.0b013e3181efc270]
- 10 Barkin JS, Ferstenberg RM, Panullo W, Manten HD, Davis RC Jr. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in pancreatic trauma. Gastrointest Endosc 1988; 34: 102-105 [PMID: 2452762 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(88)71272-9]
- 11 Kim HS, Lee DK, Kim IW, Baik SK, Kwon SO, Park JW, Cho NC, Rhoe BS. The role of endoscopic retrograde pancreatography in the treatment of traumatic pancreatic duct injury. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 49-55 [PMID: 11427841 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.115733]
- 12 Kim S, Kim JW, Jung PY, Kwon HY, Shim H, Jang JY, Bae KS. Diagnostic and therapeutic role of endoscopic retrograde pancreatography in the management of traumatic pancreatic duct injury patients: Single center experience for 34 years. Int J *Surg* 2017; **42**: 152-157 [PMID: 28343030 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2017.03.054]
- Halvorson L, Halsey K, Darwin P, Goldberg E. The safety and efficacy of therapeutic ERCP in the pediatric population 13 performed by adult gastroenterologists. Dig Dis Sci 2013; 58: 3611-3619 [PMID: 24026405 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-013-2857-9]



- 14 Canty TG Sr, Weinman D. Treatment of pancreatic duct disruption in children by an endoscopically placed stent. J Pediatr Surg 2001; 36: 345-348 [PMID: 11172431 DOI: 10.1053/jpsu.2001.20712]
- 15 Lin BC, Liu NJ, Fang JF, Kao YC. Long-term results of endoscopic stent in the management of blunt major pancreatic duct injury. Surg Endosc 2006; 20: 1551-1555 [PMID: 16897285 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-005-0807-0]
- 16 Thomson DA, Krige JE, Thomson SR, Bornman PC. The role of endoscopic retrograde pancreatography in pancreatic trauma: a critical appraisal of 48 patients treated at a tertiary institution. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 2014; 76: 1362-1366 [PMID: 24854301 DOI: 10.1097/TA.00000000000227]
- Cheng CL, Sherman S, Watkins JL, Barnett J, Freeman M, Geenen J, Ryan M, Parker H, Frakes JT, Fogel EL, Silverman 17 WB, Dua KS, Aliperti G, Yakshe P, Uzer M, Jones W, Goff J, Lazzell-Pannell L, Rashdan A, Temkit M, Lehman GA. Risk factors for post-ERCP pancreatitis: a prospective multicenter study. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 139-147 [PMID: 16405547 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00380.x]



E W U

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 May 16; 14(5): 351-353

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.351

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A stitch on time saves nine

Nishkarsh Gupta, Anju Gupta

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Fiori E, Italy; Oh CK, South Korea

Received: December 26, 2021 Peer-review started: December 26. 2021 First decision: February 15, 2022 Revised: April 22, 2022 Accepted: April 22, 2022 Article in press: April 22, 2022

Published online: May 16, 2022



Nishkarsh Gupta, Department of Onco-Anesthesia and Palliative Medicine, BRAIRCH, AIIMS, New Delhi 110029, India

Anju Gupta, Department of Anesthesiology, Pain Medicine and Critical Care, AIIMS, New Delhi 110029, Delhi, India

Corresponding author: Anju Gupta, MBBS, MD, Assistant Professor, Department of Anesthesiology, Pain Medicine and Critical Care, AIIMS, Ansari Nagar, New Delhi 110029, Delhi, India. dranjugupta2009@rediffmail.com

Abstract

Upper gastrointestinal bleeding is common and often needs timely intervention for optimal outcomes. Esophageal bleeding may occur due to local advancement of malignancy or bleeding from an arterio-oesophageal fistula. We discuss the management options available for such cases.

Key Words: Esophageal bronchial artery; Upper gastrointestinal bleeding; Bleeding; Fistula: Gastrointestinal

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Esophageal bronchial artery fistula is a rare serious cause of upper gastrointestinal bleeding and needs to be managed appropriately. If unrecognized, it can be catastrophic. We discuss the management options for upper gastrointestinal bleeding due to these fistulas as a response to a previously published article.

Citation: Gupta N, Gupta A. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A stitch on time saves nine. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(5): 351-353 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i5/351.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i5.351

TO THE EDITOR

Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) is a relatively common medical emergency with approximately 400000 cases/year and corresponding mortality rates of up to 16% [1]. In the index report, authors describe a rare case of UGIB due to an



esophago-bronchial artery fistula, in a patient with carcinoma of the esophagus with an esophageal metallic stent in situ[2]. The local advancement of the esophageal malignancy probably contributed to the UGIB as in this case the bronchial artery was non-aneurysmal.

Arterio-esophageal fistula (AEF) is a rare abnormal communication between the aorta and esophagus, with thoracic aortic aneurysm being the commonest association[3]. It can present as massive bleeding which can be potentially life-threatening. It is difficult to be diagnosed by endoscopy and therefore, requires a high index of suspicion. Another type of AEF is subclavian artery-esophageal fistula which has been previously reported in few patients with prolonged nasogastric intubation and such patients should be screened for the possibility of an aberrant aortic arch system to avoid this fatal complication [4,5].

Esophageal bronchial artery fistula is a rare serious cause of UGIB, which can be fatal if unrecognized. Bronchial artery aneurysm/pseudoaneurysm is commonly associated in such cases. Jadeja et al[6] reported a case of an esophageal-bronchial artery fistula due to pseudoaneurysm resulting from an endobronchial ultrasound-guided transbronchial needle aspiration. The case was successfully managed by endoscopic therapy and coil embolization.

Any patient with UGIB needs to be resuscitated with intravenous fluids, blood and blood products, vasopressors, and hemostatic agents as appropriate. In patients who become drowsy, confused, or hypoxemic, they would need prompt airway protection with endotracheal intubation to avoid aspiration and respiratory compromise. Antibiotics may be needed especially in patients with variceal bleeding and coexisting ascites or endocarditis.

Studies have shown improved outcomes with an urgent endoscopic management in the critically ill patients with hemodynamic instability or continuing transfusion requirements [7]. Urgent evaluation allows the identification of the type of bleeding, permits targeted therapy, and allows stratification of the sequelae of the bleeding which allows urgent risk stratification, and it also allows the early identification of the patients who would be suitable candidates for an early interventional radiological procedure or surgical intervention. In the index case also, since active bleeding was not seen on endoscopy, the patient could be further evaluated using computed tomography, which revealed signs of fistula between the bronchial artery and the esophagus. Even though there was no active bleeding, bronchial artery embolization was done as the signs of fistula formation were observed. Stent removal and re-stenting were done endoscopically along with embolization. Arteriography can provide a definitive diagnosis of source of bleeding and also yield temporary hemostasis by tamponade[4].

Endoscopy may be done under sedation or general anesthesia with endotracheal intubation depending on patient's sensorium and haemodynamic status. However, in the present report the mode of anesthesia has not been commented upon. Various nonoperative endoscopic hemostatic techniques have been recommended in cases where an active bleeding vessel can be identified as a source of UGIB. These treatment options include esophageal stenting, endoscopic fibrin application, injection therapy, thermal cautery, and endoclip application[8,9,10,11,12,13]. An epinephrine-saline solution injected in four quadrants surrounding the lesion is usually employed for endoscopic injection therapy. Mechanical hemostasis with hemoclips has been found effective for peptic ulcer bleeding with the advantage of minimal tissue disruption, leading to a likely faster ulcer healing. Recently, OverStitch (Apollo Endosurgery Inc., Austin, TX, United States) has been developed as an attractive minimally invasive device for endoscopic suturing which can potentially be useful for closing small perforations and fistulas without the need for surgical intervention[12,13].

Argon plasma coagulation is a technique which appears to be the most effective for broad ill-defined lesions such as vascular ectasias but also has been effectively employed in bleeding ulcer therapy [9].

Hemospray (Cook Medical, Winston-Salem, NC, United States) is a promising new therapy recently introduced for the management of UGIB. It is a hemostatic powder that acts as both a cohesive and an adhesive substance and thereby creates a mechanical barrier[10]. Cryotherapy has gained wider recognition particularly as a management modality for arteriovenous malformation. It allows for tissue destruction via freezing by nitric monoxide at a temperature of -89.5°C and creating an ice layer on the surface of the mucosa[9,11].

To conclude, AEF is a rare cause of UGIB and needs a high index of suspicion and interdisciplinary management. Minimally invasive endoscopic or interventional radiology treatment modalities are effective in managing the majority of such cases.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Gupta N devised the concept, collected the data, revised the manuscript, and approved final version; and Gupta A collected the data, wrote the first draft, and approved the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest to disclose.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license



their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Nishkarsh Gupta 0000-0002-8444-2564; Anju Gupta 0000-0003-1726-1488.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Ma YJ

REFERENCES

- Koch A, Buendgens L, Dückers H, Bruensing J, Matthes M, Kunze J, Lutz HH, Luedde T, Tischendorf JJ, Trautwein C, 1 Tacke F. [Bleeding origin, patient-related risk factors, and prognostic indicators in patients with acute gastrointestinal hemorrhages requiring intensive care treatment. A retrospective analysis from 1999 to 2010]. Med Klin Intensivmed Notfmed 2013; 108: 214-222 [PMID: 23503668 DOI: 10.1007/s00063-013-0226-2]
- 2 Martino A, Oliva G, Zito FP, Silvestre M, Bennato R, Orsini L, Niola R, Romano L, Lombardi G. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding caused by esophageal right bronchial artery fistula: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 565-570 [PMID: 34888008 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i11.565]
- 3 Kokatnur L, Rudrappa M. Primary aorto-esophageal fistula: Great masquerader of esophageal variceal bleeding. Indian J Crit Care Med 2015; 19: 119-121 [PMID: 25722556 DOI: 10.4103/0972-5229.151022]
- 4 Oliveira E, Anastácio M, Marques A. Aberrant right subclavian artery-esophageal fistula: massive upper gastrointestinal hemorrhage secondary to prolonged intubation. Braz J Anesthesiol 2016; 66: 318-320 [PMID: 27108831 DOI: 10.1016/j.bjane.2013.07.019]
- Kim S, Jeon KN, Bae K. Aberrant Left Subclavian Artery-Esophageal Fistula in a Patient with a Prolonged Use of 5 Nasogastric Tube: A Case Report and Literature Review. Diagnostics (Basel) 2021; 11 [PMID: 33525727 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics11020195
- 6 Jadeja S, Green K, Shuja A, Malespin M, De Melo S. Esophageal Bronchial Artery Fistulaization: A Complication of an Endobronchial Ultrasound. ACG Case Rep J 2020; 7: e00355 [PMID: 32548187 DOI: 10.14309/crj.00000000000355]
- Khamaysi I, Gralnek IM. Nonvariceal Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding: Timing of Endoscopy and Ways to Improve 7 Endoscopic Visualization. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2015; 25: 443-448 [PMID: 26142030 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2015.03.002]
- Misselt AJ, Krowka MJ, Misra S. Successful coil embolization of mediastinal bronchial artery aneurysm. J Vasc Interv 8 Radiol 2010; 21: 295-296 [PMID: 20123213 DOI: 10.1016/j.jvir.2009.10.030]
- Bernasconi M, Koegelenberg CFN, Koutsokera A, Ogna A, Casutt A, Nicod L, Lovis A. Iatrogenic bleeding during flexible bronchoscopy: risk factors, prophylactic measures and management. ERJ Open Res 2017; 3 [PMID: 28656131 DOI: 10.1183/23120541.00084-2016]
- 10 Sulz MC, Frei R, Meyenberger C, Bauerfeind P, Semadeni GM, Gubler C. Routine use of Hemospray for gastrointestinal bleeding: prospective two-center experience in Switzerland. Endoscopy 2014; 46: 619-624 [PMID: 24770964 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1365505]
- 11 Fujii-Lau LL, Wong Kee Song LM, Levy MJ. New Technologies and Approaches to Endoscopic Control of Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2015; 25: 553-567 [PMID: 26142038 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2015.02.005]
- Sharaiha RZ, Kumta NA, DeFilippis EM, Dimaio CJ, Gonzalez S, Gonda T, Rogart J, Siddiqui A, Berg PS, Samuels P, Miller L, Khashab MA, Saxena P, Gaidhane MR, Tyberg A, Teixeira J, Widmer J, Kedia P, Loren D, Kahaleh M, Sethi A. A Large Multicenter Experience With Endoscopic Suturing for Management of Gastrointestinal Defects and Stent Anchorage in 122 Patients: A Retrospective Review. J Clin Gastroenterol 2016; 50: 388-392 [PMID: 25984980 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000336]
- 13 Rieder E, Dunst CM, Martinec DV, Cassera MA, Swanstrom LL. Endoscopic suture fixation of gastrointestinal stents: proof of biomechanical principles and early clinical experience. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 1121-1126 [PMID: 23188662 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1325730





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 16; 14(6): 354-415





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

W J G E World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscomu

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 6 June 16, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

354 Role of endoscopic ultrasound in vascular interventions: Where are we now?

Fugazza A, Khalaf K, Colombo M, Carrara S, Spadaccini M, Koleth G, Troncone E, Maselli R, Repici A, Anderloni A

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

367 Pediatric endoscopy across multiple clinical settings: Efficiency and adverse events

Crawford E, Sabe R, Sferra TJ, Apperson-Hansen C, Khalili AS

376 Endoscopic ultrasound diagnostic gain over computed tomography and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in defining etiology of idiopathic acute pancreatitis

Mazza S, Elvo B, Conti CB, Drago A, Verga MC, Soro S, De Silvestri A, Cereatti F, Grassia R

387 Change point analysis validation of the learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: Experience from a non-structured training setting

Perivoliotis K, Baloyiannis I, Mamaloudis I, Volakakis G, Valaroutsos A, Tzovaras G

Observational Study

402 Role of endoscopic ultrasound and cyst fluid tumor markers in diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions

Okasha HH, Abdellatef A, Elkholy S, Mogawer MS, Yosry A, Elserafy M, Medhat E, Khalaf H, Fouad M, Elbaz T, Ramadan A, Behiry ME, Y William K, Habib G, Kaddah M, Abdel-Hamid H, Abou-Elmagd A, Galal A, Abbas WA, Altonbary AY, El-Ansary M, Abdou AE, Haggag H, Abdellah TA, Elfeki MA, Faheem HA, Khattab HM, El-Ansary M, Beshir S, El-Nady M



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 6 June 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editor-in-Chief of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Joo Young Cho, MD, PhD, Chairman, Director, Full Professor, Senior Editor, Department of Gastroenterology, Cha Gangnam Medical Center, Cha University College of Medicine, Seoul 06135, South Korea. cjy6695@naver.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
June 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π

F $W \tilde{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 16; 14(6): 354-366

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.354

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Role of endoscopic ultrasound in vascular interventions: Where are we now?

Alessandro Fugazza, Kareem Khalaf, Matteo Colombo, Silvia Carrara, Marco Spadaccini, Glenn Koleth, Edoardo Troncone, Roberta Maselli, Alessandro Repici, Andrea Anderloni

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Altonbary AY, Egypt; Pal P, India A-Editor: Liu X, China

Received: December 27, 2021 Peer-review started: December 27, 2021 First decision: February 21, 2022 Revised: March 8, 2022 Accepted: May 16, 2022 Article in press: May 16, 2022 Published online: June 16, 2022



Alessandro Fugazza, Matteo Colombo, Silvia Carrara, Marco Spadaccini, Glenn Koleth, Roberta Maselli, Alessandro Repici, Andrea Anderloni, Division of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, Department of Gastroenterology, Humanitas Research Hospital, Rozzano 20089, Italy

Kareem Khalaf, Alessandro Repici, Department of Biomedical Sciences, Humanitas University, Pieve Emanuele 20090, Italy

Edoardo Troncone, Department of Systems Medicine, University of Rome "Tor Vergata", Roma 00133, Italy

Corresponding author: Alessandro Fugazza, MD, Division of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, Department of Gastroenterology, Humanitas Research Hospital, Via Manzoni 56, Rozzano 20089, Italy. alessandro.fugazza@humanitas.it

Abstract

From a mere diagnostic tool to an imperative treatment modality, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has evolved and revolutionized safer efficient options for vascular interventions. Currently it is an alternative treatment option in the management of gastrointestinal bleeding, primarily variceal type bleeding. Conventional treatment option prior to EUS incorporation had limited efficiency and high adverse events. The characterization and detail provided by EUS gives a cutting edge towards a holistically successful management choice. Data indicates that EUS-guided combination therapy of coil embolization and glue injection has the higher efficacy for the treatment of varices. Conversely, similar treatment options that exist for esophageal and other ectopic variceal bleeding was also outlined. In conclusion, many studies refer that a combination therapy of coil and glue injection under EUS guidance provides higher technical success with fewer recurrence and adverse events, making its adaptation in the guideline extremely favorable. Endo-hepatology is a novel disciple with a promising future outlook, we reviewed topics regarding portal vein access, pressure gradient measurement, and thrombus biopsy that are crucial interventions as alternative of radiological procedures. The purpose of this review is to provide an update on the latest available evidence in the literature regarding the role of EUS in vascular interventions. We reviewed the role of EUS in variceal bleeding in recent studies, especially gastric varices and novel approaches aimed at the portal vein.



Key Words: Endoscopic ultrasound; Cyanoacrylate; Coil injection; Gastric varices; Gastrointestinal bleeding; Vascular endoscopic treatments

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Currently endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is an alternative treatment option in the management of gastrointestinal bleeding, primarily variceal type bleeding. This manuscript tackles a comprehensive review for the uses of EUS in the majority of vascular interventions with regard to gastrointestinal bleeding and offers a directive for the technical aspects in carrying out a procedural treatment of combination coil and glue therapy for gastric varices.

Citation: Fugazza A, Khalaf K, Colombo M, Carrara S, Spadaccini M, Koleth G, Troncone E, Maselli R, Repici A, Anderloni A. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in vascular interventions: Where are we now? World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(6): 354-366

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i6/354.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.354

INTRODUCTION

The endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) technology has dramatically evolved since its conception in the 80s, transforming from a supplementary add-on of the diagnostic process to a core modality in the diagnosis and therapy in a wide range of diseases[1]. EUS diagnostic capability has evolved immensely in recent years primarily enhancing fine needle aspiration (FNA) and fine needle biopsy, the acquisition of particularly gastrointestinal (GI) and pancreato-biliary lesions, providing cytohistologic sampling[2]. Having the diagnostic sensitivity of 85% to 95% in detecting malignant pancreatic tumors and specificity of 100%, EUS guided FNA is being regarded as a main staple if not a gold standard by many experts[1]. Further extending the reach towards lesions of the pancreas, mediastinal adenopathy, GI tract submucosal lesions and retroperitoneal masses, EUS provides a detailed image and obtains tissue samples in a minimally invasive manner that is safe and accurate for diagnosis[3,4]. On the other hand, therapeutic EUS-guided drainage is a favored option in the management of pancreatic fluid collections, biliary and gallbladder diseases[5-7]. Moreover, the indications for interventional EUS grow more and more having nowadays a central role in the management of biliary diseases in altered anatomy, gastric outlet obstruction and post-surgical abdominopelvic fluid collection drainage[8-11].

Under the scope, focusing on various GI conditions, initially EUS provided clinicians with valuable information pertaining to clinical and anatomic information. Aspects such as the appearance, size and location of a structure indicated variable descriptive factors regarding a plethora of conditions[12]. Due to the proximity of the GI system to vascular structures, EUS today can provide precise interventions that target inaccessible, or less accessible surrounding vascular sites[12]. EUS has advanced as alternative treatment option in the management of GI bleeding providing an efficient treatment modality and offering fewer adverse events (AEs). Effective treatment options that are EUS guided exist, such as sclerotherapy, tissue adhesive injections, and coil embolization. Recently, the employment of glue injection and coil embolization techniques with EUS seem to be thriving in clinical practice. Stand-alone therapy options present with variable risk factors and complications, ultimately delegating to clinicians and technicians in the field to utilize a combination of both glue injection and coil embolization under the guidance of EUS[13]. The purpose of this review is to provide an update on the latest available evidence in the literature regarding the role of EUS in vascular interventions.

TECHNICAL FEATURES

Primarily, prior to the promotion of EUS, definitive understanding of the technical strengths and limitation it encompasses is key to its adoption into clinical practice. First and foremost, EUS provides precise targeting of vascular structure in direct proximity for the GI wall (Figure 1A). It further allows visualization reducing the risk of injection out of site[12]. It is also worth mentioning, the precision regarding biopsies of tissues is much higher than the conventional method. Furthermore, EUS provides a sort of 'check-up' following procedures such as the obliteration of a varix, that grants validity for a clinician achieving technical success. Conversely, nothing is without limitations and EUS is not short of either, ultrasonography remains to have a steep learning curve. Additionally, following the transmural access into deeper tissue, bleeding from the extra-luminal side is not accessible by endoscopy, causing





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.354 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Endoscopic images. A: Endoscopic ultrasound-Doppler detecting gastroesophageal varices; B: Endoscopic view of large esophageal varices (classified as grade 2 at Westaby classification)[19]; C: Endoscopic view in retroversion of gastro-esophageal varices (classified as gastroesophageal varix 2 at Sarin classification)[22].

> urgent surgical or radiological therapy. Likewise, AEs exist with the use of EUS, although at a much lower rate than the conventional therapy, the risk still exists and may be fatal. The caliber of the EUS aspiration channel is restrictive and multiple predicaments arise[14]. Firstly, luminal contents may not be aspirated creating artifacts that hinder the sonographic image during the procedure. Secondly, the reduction in caliber size limits the apparatus from removing blood clots that not only obstruct the view but may lead to further thromboembolic events that may be fatal [15]. A larger range of accessories and devices designed for ultrasonography, miniature apparatus, correct antibiotic prophylaxis may tackles some of the limitations mentioned. Ultimately the standardization of a technique of injection, volume of injection, size of coils, and speed of injection are challenges to confront while adapting a universal methodology for any EUS-guided procedure[15].

> Initially, a prior conventional endoscopic examination is necessary to confirm varix type and concomitant esophageal varices with gastric varices. The procedure should be performed with the patient under deep or conscious sedation, according to each institution protocol. Using a linear echoendoscope for the evaluation of varix size and treatment evaluation is the mode of choice [16]. Once the varix is identified under EUS, it is necessary to characterize the total diameter of the widest varix which should be punctured by a 19G needle[17]. It is important to choose the size of the coil depending on the size of the widest varix. More importantly, the size of the coil should not exceed the caliber of the vessel it is injected into. In case of glue injection, following the deployment of the coil, 2 mL of distilled water followed by 0.5 mL of N-butyl-2-cyanoacrylate, followed by another 2 mL of distilled water was injected and then the needle removed [17]. Lastly, EUS with Doppler flow is important for technical success evaluation. The presence or absence of flow within the varix is what is evaluated[6,16,17].

TYPE OF BLEEDING

Variceal bleeding

Variceal bleeding is known to be the most feared lethal complication of portal hypertension. Whilst gastric varices tend to be the most problematic; esophageal, rectal, and other ectopic locations present with serious complications. As described in further detail below, guidelines offer a wide range of therapeutic options depending on location of the varix, whether offering standard endoscopic, surgical, or interventional radiologic therapies, each come with strengths and weaknesses. While centering our focus on standard endoscopic treatments, we find major limitation in the addressed therapies, whether it's a matter of severe AEs and high risk or a high recurrence rate of the varix rebleeding and a low clinical outcome. Under EUS guidance, coincidentally due to higher precision of vascular targeting, the treatment options deemed more efficient with an overall higher success rate and clinical outcome[18]. Furthermore, the recommendation enclosed reports that EUS is a feasible safe option for patients who were unsuccessful candidates for conventional therapies[18].

Variceal classification

Different classifications for esophageal varices have been created, to mention a few: Dagradi, Conn's, Paquet's, Westaby, Calès and Soehendra[16]. The most used one are the Westaby and Dagradi's classification.

Westaby's offers a three-grade system classification of identifying the progression of esophageal varices classified as[19]: Grade 1 varices appearing as slight protrusion from the mucosa, which can be depressed with insufflation [20]; Grade 2 varices occluding less than 50% of the lumen (Figure 1B); Grade 3 varices occupying more than half of the lumen and are extremely close to one another with a confluent appearance.



Alternatively, the Dagradi classification is a five-grade system for esophageal varices classifieds as [20,21]: Grade 1 varices less than 2 mm in diameter that are linear or sigmoid in shape and appear with compression of the wall with the scope, they usually present as blue or red in color; Grade 2 are blue varices sized between 2-3 mm in diameter and are mildly tortuous or straight and elevated; Grade 3 are blue tortuous or straight varices sized between 3-4 mm in diameter; Grade 4 are varices larger than 4 mm that surround the esophageal lumen and are closely neighboring each other around the wall with or without mucosal cover; Grade 5 are grape like varices that occlude the lumen and present as red varies overlying blue varices; 'varices over varices.

Similarly, the most used classification for gastric varices is the 'Sarin's' classification[22]. Four different types based on their location in the stomach are classified as two types of gastroesophageal varix (GOV) and two types of isolated gastric varix (IGV)[23]. Type GOV1 are varices that extend in the cardia to lesser curvature of the stomach. Type GOV2 are varices that extend from the cardia towards the greater curvature of the stomach, terminating at the gastric fundus (Figure 1C). Type IGV1 are varices in the gastric fundus that do not extend to the esophagus. Type IGV2, also referred to as ectopic gastric varices occur in other parts of the stomach. To a certain degree many clinicians regard esophageal varices and type GOV1 as gastroesophageal varices whilst GOV2 and IGV1 are fundal varices[20,23].

ESOPHAGEAL VARICES

Esophageal variceal bleeding is much more common than gastric varices, with high morbidity and mortality but fortunately carries less detrimental complications. In essence esophageal varices is a collateral circulation that develops due to portal hypertension^[13]. Esophageal varices hemodynamics differ from patient to another, thus making their treatment problematic[14]. Guidelines state that first line treatment of esophageal bleeding is to be treated by endoscopic band ligation followed by transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS) or endoscopic sclerotherapy, both pose significant risk to the patient[12]. Endoscopic preventative bleeding measures for esophageal varices include endoscopic injection sclerotherapy (EIS) and endoscopic variceal ligation (EVL)[18]. Primarily EIS, a much older technique, involved the embolization of the feeder veins by injecting a sclerosing agent that maintained the regression of the collateral circulation. Thus, by inhibiting the hemodynamics of the varices' the recurrence remained low [24]. Unfortunately, the complexity of delineating the circulations hemodynamics and the high complication risk associated, EIS remains a challenging option for the treatment of variceal esophageal bleeding. In efforts to a more effective treatment with less complications, EVL was developed [24]. EVL as the name suggests ligates the varices and thus blocks the flow of blood in the collateral area. Since the technique doesn't target the feeder vessel, recurrence rate is high. In hindsight EVL's main limitation is the lack of clinical and anatomical information on the hemodynamics of the circulation and the feeder vessel[25]. On the other hand, EUS provides a selective safe effective treatment option that can predict variceal recurrence, estimate the circulation's hemodynamics, and provide follow-up screening and management[26]. A study with the aim of studying the relationship of both treatments (EVL and EIS) recurrence used 3D-EUS and defined four main variceal circulation patterns as: cardial inflow without paraesophageal veins, cardial inflow with paraesophageal veins, azygos-perforating pattern, and a complex pattern. The study concluded the use of EVL to be limited to collaterals running parallel to the varices whilst sclerotherapy to be used for paraesophageal veins with a larger diameter and a perforation pattern[18]. Furthermore, the utilization of EUS technology provided effective directed treatment option of pattern types that aided a successful clinical outcome[27]. Moreover, in one study that utilized a sclerosing agent targeted under EUS guidance, an average of 2 to 3 sessions required to achieve complete obliteration. The study further reported in their cohort of 5 patients; no bleeding recurrence or death and one patient developed an esophageal stricture that was treated with balloon dilation[28].

GASTRIC VARICES

Standard therapy for gastric varices by current guidelines recommends the use of endoscopic cyanoacrylate (CYA)[29]. High bleeding rates and fatal AEs mandates the need for a more feasible option such as EUS guided. EUS-guided therapy provides high technical success and an overall better safety profile [24,29]. Romero-Castro *et al*[30] in a retrospective analysis that aimed at a direct comparison of the variable EUS-guided methods showed similar obliteration rated of gastric varices in both CYA injection and coil embolization (Table 1). Mohan *et al* [18] carried a meta-analysis that presented that the combination of EUS-coil/CYA had significantly fewer instances of gastric varices recurrence than EUS guided CYA injection (5.2% vs 15%). Furthermore, McCarty et al[31] reviewed a meta-analysis of 11 studies compared EUS-guided methods and discovered similar advantages to the combined approach. Their results showed that EUS-coil/CYA had a significantly higher rate of GV obliteration than either EUS-CYA (98% vs 96%) or EUS-coil (98% vs 90%). Moreover, the combination of EUS-coil/CYA had a



Ref.	Study design	Number of patients	Technical success	Clinical success	Adverse events
Romero-Castro <i>et al</i> [30], 2013	Retrospective analysis of a prospectively maintained database	30 total patients, 11 ECA, 19 CYA	27/30 (90%)	18/19 (96.7%) CYA; 10/11 (90.9%) ECA	40% total AEs; CYA 11/19 (57.9%); ECA 1/11 (9.1%)
Lôbo <i>et al</i> [<mark>17</mark>], 2019	Randomized Controlled Trial	32 total patients; 16 ECA + CYA, 16 CYA	-	-	Early AEs: 8 (50%) ECA + CYA; 10 (62.5%) CYA. Pulmonary embolism: 4 (25%) ECA + CYA; 8 (50%) CYA
Robles- Medranda <i>et al</i> [<mark>29]</mark> , 2019	Randomized Controlled Trial	60 total patients, 30 ECA + CYA; 30 ECA	60/60 (100%) in both groups	ECA + CYA 30/30 (100%), ECA 27/30 (90%)	ECA + CYA 2/30 (6.7%); ECA 1/30 (3.3%)
Bazarbashi <i>et al</i> [<mark>16</mark>], 2020	Prospective Study	40 total patients; 10 ECA, 30 CYA	10/10 (100%) ECA; 29/30 (96.7%) CYA	10/10 (100%) ECA; 26/30 (87%) CYA	10% ECA; 20% CYA

ECA: Endoscopic coil application; CYA: Cyanoacrylate; AE: Adverse event.

lower recurrence rate than their singular respective modalities. The combination modality had lower rebleeding rate and frequency of AE than EUS-CYA[29,32]. Data indicates that EUS-guided combination therapy of coil embolization and glue injection has the higher efficacy for the treatment of varices. Similarly, another interesting study reported that although combined therapy had a superior safety profile over EUS-guided CYA injection, when compared to EUS coil injection similar results were obtained[29]. However, an interesting notion to point out is that coil embolization is technically demanding when compared EUS- guided glue injection[14]. In efforts to reassess a proper direction for the leading choice of treatment, multiple factors come into play. Evaluating technical success, AEs, recurrence rate and clinical outcomes shape the best decision in moving forward[14].

A meta-analysis and systematic review that aimed to evaluate the effectiveness of the abovementioned outcome measures, studied comparative groups of mono and combination modalities[31]. Overall technical success, clinical success, and AEs for EUS treatments was 100%, 97% and 14%, respectively. Moreover, EUSguided CYA + coil embolization resulted in a better technical and clinical success compared to CYA alone (100% vs 97% and 98% vs 96%) and coil embolization alone (99% vs 97% and 96% vs 90%)[18]. Similar results coming from a single center observational study outlines primary preventative prophylactic treatment of gastric varices and the use of combination EUS of coil and CYA glue injection as the preferred modality achieving 100% technical success, 96.7% gastric varices obliteration on EUS confirmation and post-treatment recurrence was at 2.5% and AEs at 4.9% [33].

EUS further provides an advantage in the use of CYA injection in the obliteration of gastric varices as an overall lower mean volume of the glue is needed to reach similar technical success with the same safety profile of rebleeding rates being (8.8% vs 23.7%)[32]. One study mentioned less incidence of pulmonary embolism for EUS guided coil embolization when compared to EUS CYA therapy[29]. Coil based therapy for the treatment of gastric varices was reported to be superior to traditional endoscopic therapy with CYA injection[16]. In another study, EUS guided coil therapy exhibited high technical success rates, low AE rates, superior time to rebleed, time to repeat transfusion, and time to repeat intervention when compared to endoscopic CYA injection[16]. The study further concluded that the rate of rebleeding in the CYA arm was 38% which was higher than what was that literature 20%-30%. A single center parallel RCT studied efficacy and safety of EUS-guided coil embolization and CYA injection vs EUS-guided coil embolization alone in the managing gastric varices. Interestingly, the immediate disappearance of varices was observed in 86.7% of patients treated with coils and CYA, vs 13.3% of patients treated with coils alone indicating the combination therapy to offer an immediate surveillance feature within the procedure. Likewise, the combined treatment, had 83.3% of patients free from reintervention when compared to coil alone 60% [34]. One study reported no statistical difference between EUS guided coils plus CYA vs conventional CYA technique in relation to the incidence of embolism. The study concluded a larger tendency of patients to develop embolism when compared to the conventional endoscopic technique without EUS[18]. With regards to the choice of tissue glue/adhesives, CYA, one study aims to evaluate the safety in applying EUS-guided modality of hydro coils in gastric varices. Hydro coils are coils coated with different types of expandable hydrogel polymers, causing rapid occlusion of vessels, and favoring thrombus formation. The study reported fewer recurrences 8.6% and no differences with regard to side effects when compared to CYA[31].

ECTOPIC VARICES

Following the recommendation of current guidelines, endoscopic band ligation and glue injection are



the established techniques for managing ectopic variceal bleeding[18]. One example are duodenal varices, common in end-stage patients with decompensated cirrhosis, current treatment options include TIPS, endoscopic band ligation or sclerotherapy. Commonly patients presenting with duodenal varices are referred to endoscopic treatment for bleeding prevention and EUS guided situates the clinicians technical outcome at an advantage[35]. EUS provides superior characterization of the variceal complex and offers higher obliteration with a lower recurrence rate in compared to the conventional treatments. Thus, offering a feasible safe option to manage these patients [14].

Rectal varices are a well-recognized complication of portal hypertension[36]. The perforator vein supplies the variceal circulation, which invaginates superficially and bleeds. Common treatment options include interventional radiology and surgery with a mortality rate documented as high as 80% [36]. Well regarded recommendation in a previous study showed that the injection 2 mL of N-butyl 2-CYA into the varix, thrombosed the collaterals and bleeding subsided in 2 wk[37]. In attempts to further reduce conventional interventional radiology mortality rates in the treatment of rectal varices, a study suggested the added benefit of EUS-guided treatment that provides an overall better diagnostic approach and higher technical success in targeting the perforator vein directly thus achieving homeostasis with less coils and hence overall less AE rates[36].

Additionally, most of the literature evaluating EUS guided techniques focus on upper GI bleeds. One study reported overall clinical outcome success in patients with rectal bleeding in all mono and combination modalities[37]. Authors recommend targeting the feeder vein in patients referred for endoscopic management if unfit for surgical or interventional radiological treatment[37]. Likewise, duodenal ectopic varices usually present in patients with end-stage liver disease, which are referred for endoscopic treatment to prevent bleeding. In one study authors recommended EUS-guided interventions, specifically combined therapy as it offers a superior complete obliteration rate to monotherapy[35].

Non-variceal bleeding

Upper GI bleeding not attributed to varices is common having multiple etiologies, peptic ulcer disease, erosive diseases, Mallory-weiss syndrome, Dieulafoy's lesions, gastric antral vascular ectasia, peripancreatic pseudoaneurysm and others (Figure 2). Definitive management measures involving EUS-guided therapies provide a novel treatment option with optimal efficacy. As a result of the steep learning curve and the need of extensive training programs in endosonography, EUS-guided angiotherapy for acute GI bleeding is limited to tertiary centers. EUS-guided management of non-variceal upper GI bleeding is an innovative option especially in cases of recurrence. Simultaneous characterization of the bleed and intraprocedural ensuring of therapy effectiveness provides an extra edge in comparison to conventional therapy[15]. That being said, literature on the matter is limited and no randomized controlled trials are available. Further studies need to clarify efficacy and safety in larger robust trials.

PSEUDOANEURYSM EMBOLIZATION

Pseudoaneurysms are blood collections that surround injured tissue, commonly known as false aneurysms and differ from true aneurysms, which form a blood-filled sac and bulge from the vessel wall[38]. With a prevalence of 0.04-0.1%, pseudoaneurysms are commonly associated with the splenic artery. Importantly, pseudoaneurysms usually occur following abdominal infections or post-pancreatitis[39]. Pseudoaneurysms are asymptomatic in most cases and usually appear as an incidental finding on radiological graphs. Due to the detrimental high rupture risks of up to 20%, allow for EUS-guided therapy to be an effective option for patients [40]. Many case-reports and series outlined good outcomes with obliteration of pseudoaneurysm following EUS-guided treatment, as reported by Mann et al[27], in a recent review of the literature. Recently, one study by Rai et al[41], aimed to study EUS-guided glue and coil injection in six patients who failed angiographic embolization of splenic artery pseudoaneurysm. Complete obliteration was achieved in all patients with larger aneurysms, requiring a 'larger' injection of coils and glue (1-2 mL). Moreover, no AEs occurred in any of these patients. Looking forward, this may provide an effective technique for the treatment of pseudoaneurysm in different abdominal segment accessible under EUS-guidance. Table 2 outline technical features from case report series on therapeutic management of pseudoaneurysms under EUS-guidance.

ENDO-HEPATOLOGICAL INTERVENTIONS

Nearing the last decade, a sub discipline of endoscopy named "Endo-hepatology", was introduced. In an aim to move towards a more accurate diagnosis, former procedures such as diagnostic biopsies and pressure measurements were advanced. Body habitus always posed as a challenging limitation whilst performing a biopsy of the liver however, using EUS, circumventing this problem became feasible and furthermore, simultaneous bi-lobar biopsies were possible[42]. EUS also improved patients' perception



Table 2 Case reports on endoscopic ultrasound-guided treatment of pseudoaneurysms								
Ref.	Design	Technical success (%)	Adverse events	Recurrence	Needle size	Treatment		
Robb <i>et al</i> [<mark>61</mark>], 2012	Case Report	100	None	None after 5 mo follow-up	19G	Psuedoaneurysm embolization		
Gamanagatti <i>et al</i> [<mark>62</mark>], 2015	Case Report	100	None	Recurrence; asymptomatic	22G	Thrombin injection 300-500 units		
Mann <i>et al</i> [27], 2017	Case Report	100	Not reported	None after 2 wk follow-up	19G	5 coils of 10 mm size were placed, 3000 units of thrombin injected		
Jhajharia et al[<mark>63</mark>], 2018	Case Report	100	Not reported	None in all three patients	Not reported	1000 units of thrombin		
Gunjan <i>et al</i> [<mark>63</mark>], 2018	Case Report	100	Not reported	None after 9 mo follow-up	19G	3 mL of undiluted N-butyl-cyanoacrylate		
Sharma <i>et al</i> [65], 2019	Case Report	100	None	Full obliteration on 2-	19G	Five 10 mm coils placed, 6 mL of 3000 units of		

G: Gauge.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.354 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Embolization of the gastroduodenal artery with cyanoacrylate glue due to active bleeding. A: Ultrasound view of the gastroduodenal artery (arrow); B: Fluoroscopic view of the gastroduodenal artery.

> of undergoing a biopsy, due to the decreased recovery time and better tolerance overall. The added benefit did not revolve around technical expertise, as previous options required less technical training. The advantage lies with the reduction in sampling error due to the bi-lobar biopsies^[42]. Additionally, EUS biopsies can be concurrently carried out with portal pressure measurements in a singular procedure, providing a more appealing option to patients than the trans-jugular approach. That anatomic proximity of the stomach and duodenum to major vascular structures, make EUS a vital technique in accessing structures such as the portal vein (PV). Existing applications of PV interventions using EUS include sampling, embolization, thrombolysis, and stent placement[27].

PV interventions: Sampling, pressure measurement and embolization

Circulating tumor cells (CTC) in the PV offer a positive predictive value of liver metastasis from pancreatic and colorectal cancers. The sampling of CTC under EUS guided access is vital, as CTC are more prevalent in the PV than in the peripheral blood. This provides an advantage with EUS, in order to sample tumor cells for further analysis[43]. The first report of EUS-guided PV sampling was in 2015, followed by another study in 2017 that similarly reported the safety and technical feasibility of the technique[43]. Chapman and Waxman[44] studied the propensity of CTCs as compared to sampling the PV under EUS guidance (19 gauge) with peripheral blood. In 18 patients, 100% sampling of CTC from the PV was achieved in comparison to 22.2% from the peripheral blood. Methodologically, the literature suggests multiple levels of consideration for PV sampling under EUS-guidance, due to limited data on safety and insubstantial unanimity of the technical feature of the procedure. Primarily, all bleeding risk should be addressed prior to the procedure and monitored anesthesia is an advocated preference in many studies. Secondarily, pre-assessing the PV under ultrasonography and FNA vein sampling was reviewed. The EUS-FNA needles available in today's market are the 19, 22, and 25 gauge sizes[44]. Chapman and Waxman[43], recommended the use of a 19-gauge FNA needle to allow adequate blood flow, that minimizes the time within the vessel to decreases clotting as compared to the smaller needles.



Ultimately, there is a lack of studies that assess the viability of the specimens obtained and the feasibility of the methodology. It is crucial to assess the patency of the vasculature with ultrasonographic doppler prior to the FNA access, in order to better reduce AEs.

Portal pressure gradient is an important measurement for the diagnosis of portal hypertension. Regardless of clinical evidence, a hepatic venous pressure gradient of 10 mmHg or more defines the presence of portal hypertension and is an important indicator of PH complication, most often for cirrhosis. Currently, a percutaneous approach exists for measuring PV pressure through a trans jugular access to the PV via the hepatic veins. Reduced conformity from patients due to catheterization makes an EUS-guided option more favorable^[45].

Following the development of the compact manometer, EUS-guided portal pressure gradient measurement with a needle in the PV and manometer, accurately reflect an indicator of liver disease [27]. Under EUS, a 22-gauge FNA needle connected to a compact manometer, accurate hepatic venous pressure gradient measurement can be attained [46]. In a recent study by Hajifathalian *et al* [47], a simultaneous EUS-guided portosystemic pressure measurement and liver biopsy sampling in 24 patients with suspected liver disease or cirrhosis, was performed. Twenty-three patients reached technical success (96%) for portosystemic gradient measurement and 100% technical success for liver biopsy. The study concluded that EUS portosystemic gradient measurement and liver biopsy sampling provided a safe and feasible option in clinical practice. Table 3 lists studies on PV pressure gradient measurement, outlining technical success, features and complications, adapted from [48].

In the management of liver diseases, PV embolization (PVE) n is a possible intervention aimed at inducing atrophy of a lobe of the liver. This is advantageous, as it reduces the volume of the injured lobe prior to resection and concomitantly hypertrophies other healthy lobes, to decrease hepatic dysfunction and aiding preoperative preparations to liver lobectomy [27]. PVE is limited in multiple studies to animal models, due to the high-risk association with AEs, such as liver dysfunction. Loffroy et al[49] outlined PVE technique by accessing the portal system under EUS. Puncturing the peripheral branch by way of puncturing the left and embolizing the right branch is advantageous over puncturing and embolizing the right branch, due to easier catheterization. This method is conversely disadvantageous due to a high risk of damaging healthy liver remnants. Cirrhotic patients with portal pressure gradient larger than 12 mmHg, should avoid PVE due to detrimental AEs. Regarding the choice of the embolic agent, the authors suggested the use of a mixture of n-butyl-cyanoacrylate and iodized oil due to its rates of low morbidity. In anticipation to future advances, PVE under EUS-guidance can be appealing intervention in managing patients prior to surgical lobectomy.

Angiography

The direct access to the PV during an angiography may provide valuable clinical information. Unfortunately, routine practice avoids its implementation due to its invasive nature and high risk of complications[50]. A preliminary study in this field highlighted this fact in greater detail, as it showed that puncturing the PV with a 22-gauge needle led to high-risk bleeding measures in a porcine model[51]. In one study that evaluated the feasibility and safety of EUS-guided PV angiography with a smaller-caliber (25 gauge) FNA needle using carbon dioxide (CO₃) as a contrast agent in a porcine model. In 6 animal experimental trials, the authors achieved $(19.83 \pm 1.68 \text{ s})$ opacification of the entire portal system (visualization score 4.33 ± 0.52). The study reported no complications intraoperatively or at post-mortem examination, concluding that the study was feasible, safe, and technically simple. It is imperative to note that a major limitation to such studies is that they are acute animal models^[52]. Replication into human disease remains confined in a plethora of possible complications and high bleeding risk.

Thrombus FNA

A large majority of patients suffering from hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), have PV thrombosis. PV tumor thrombosis (PVTT) is essential as it is a poor prognostic sign and a contraindication for surgical hepatic resection. Extrahepatic PV access under EUS guidance, manages to access the thrombus without puncturing liver parenchyma, a favorable option for patients[27]. In 2015, Kayar et al[53] presented a case series of three cases that failed the normal route of imaging diagnosis of PV thrombus. Alternatively, from prior case reports, the patients were diagnosed with EUS-FNA of the PV thrombus as a first line diagnostic option. In all three cases presented, the authors used a 25-gauge FNA needle to biopsy the thrombus. Table 4 reports recent studies that highlighted cases of thrombus FNA-biopsy under EUS, notably when failed radiological diagnosis was unable to accurately stage HCC. Interestingly, Gimeno Garcia et al[54] in a multicentral study found that post EUS-FNA of thrombus, upstaging of HCC was prevalent up to 85.70%. In accordance with this finding, EUS-FNA biopsy of PVTT provides the most accurate staging diagnosis of HCC. High prospects for an EUS-guided intervention in diagnosing PVTT in patients that failed prior routes exist and should be studied in large RCT for a more widespread adaptation in everyday practice.

Drug administration

Even since the conception of curvilinear array echoendoscope in the 90's, the possibility to access structures with a needle under ultrasonographic visualization made treatment options to inaccessible



Table 3 Table summarizing technical features, success, and complications of studies on portal vein pressure gradient measurement

Ref.	Design Technical Adverse success (%)		Adverse events	Post-procedural necropsy	Gauge needle used
Lai et al[<mark>51</mark>], 2004	Comparative Study - Animal Model	90	Subserosal hematoma in one porcine subject	After 4 d	22
Giday et al[52], 2007	Comparative Study - Animal Model	100	None	Day 0 and after 2 wk	19
Buscaglia et al[<mark>66</mark>], 2008	Comparative Study - Animal Model	100	None	Postprocedural	19
Huang et al[67], 2016	Comparative Study - Animal Model	100	None	Not reported	25
Schulman <i>et al</i> [68], 2016	Comparative Study - Animal Model	100	None	Postprocedural	25
Garg and Rustagi [48], 2017	Human Pilot Study	100	None	Not reported	25
Garg and Rustagi [48], 2017	Human Pilot Study	100	None	Occured on day 0, 1 and 7	25
Huang et al[<mark>69</mark>], 2017	Human Pilot Study	100	None	Not reported	25
Zhang <i>et al</i> [46], 2021	Prospective Study	91.70	None	Not reported	22

Table 4 Table summarizing studies and case reports of portal vein thrombus biopsy

Ref.	Design	Technical success (%)	Adverse events	Upstaging post EUS-FNA	Cytological analysis
Gimeno Garcia <i>et al</i> [54], 2018	Multicenter Study	87.50	None	85.70%	Used to determine final diagnosis
Rustagi <i>et al</i> [70], 2017	Prospective Study	100	None	37.50%	Malignant cytology in 12 patients out of 17 (70.6%; 10 positive, 2 suspicious)
Kayar <i>et al</i> [53], 2015	Case Report	100	None	Not reported	Invasion of PV by HCC
Moreno <i>et al</i> [71], 2014	Case Report	100	None	Not reported	Invasion of PV by HCC
Michael <i>et al</i> [72], 2011	Case Report	100	None	Not reported	Malignant cells consistent with poorly differen- tiated HCC

HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; PV: Portal vein; FNA: Fine needle aspiration.

structures possible. Further evolving into a therapeutic tool, being a minimally invasive approach for treating benign lesions, relieving compartmental pain, and controlling growth in unresectable malignancies is cutting edge[55]. EUS-guided therapeutic administration has been implemented apart from its varying levels of efficacy[56]. These ablative therapies under EUS-guidance are not a sole alternative to surgical resection, especially for metastatic tumors, but represent an option for patients that are not eligible for surgery. Moreover, recent studies show that chemotherapeutic administration into the PV increases the drug concentration in hepatic tissue than its systemic counterpart[57]. In 2016, an EUS-guided intervention for the injection of the PV was studied in a porcine model. Using a 22gauge needle, 100mg of irinotecan, albumin-bound paclitaxel nanoparticles and doxorubicin loaded microbeads were injected into the PV. The study reported technical success in all animals, with no acute AEs occurring, suggesting a possible future avenue to be explored in human diseases[58].

CONCLUSION

Regrettably, to the best of our knowledge, EUS-guided treatment still has limitations and further studies are needed to demonstrate superiority over conventional medical and radiological therapies[18]. Primarily the steep learning curve and the need for expertise that may not be dispersed in all centers make it extremely difficult for guidelines to adapt strict recommendations in clinical practice[59]. Moreover, due to this revolutionary technology still being in the premature stages of adaptation into



clinical practice, a unified or standardized methodology doesn't exist. Whether the type of echoendoscope, the positioning during therapy or the type of equipment used, a non-universal approach makes room for variable clinical outcomes and technical success rates[60]. On the other hand, EUSguided therapy has potential to improve and become a main staple in the management of gastric varices [32]. In conclusion, EUS is without a doubt a novel diagnostic and therapeutic option for a variety of vascular complications, principally at the moment gastric variceal hemorrhage[59]. EUS offers a better understanding of the anatomic and hemodynamic components associated with the variceal system and offers advanced therapeutic options with sounder clinical outcomes. Although limited to major tertiary centers and operator dependence with a long learning curve, the adoption of EUS into clinical practice is plausible if EUS procedures were standardized, enhanced training tools for clinicians and better universal image interpretation methodology [26]. Artificial intelligence in aiding clinical technicians with image interpretation may be a captivating step in the right direction in the evolution of this vital technology.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Fugazza A and Khalaf K conceived the design of the work, writing the article and acquiring data; Colombo M, Carrara S, Spadaccini M, Koleth G, Troncone E and Maselli R acquired data and prepared the figures; Repici A and Anderloni A revised it critically for important intellectual content; all authors reviewed and approved the final version of the paper.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Fugazza A is a consultant for Boston Scientific and Olympus. Repici A is a consultant for Boston Scientific, Fujifilm, ERBE. Anderloni A is a consultant for Boston Scientific and Olympus. The remaining authors have no conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Alessandro Fugazza 0000-0003-0485-4903; Kareem Khalaf 0000-0002-5534-7533; Matteo Colombo 0000-0003-0715-8233; Silvia Carrara 0000-0003-4206-9463; Marco Spadaccini 0000-0003-3909-9012; Edoardo Troncone 0000-0003-4520-6865; Roberta Maselli 0000000172919110; Alessandro Repici 0000-0002-1621-6450; Andrea Anderloni 0000-0002-1021-0031.

S-Editor: Gao CC L-Editor: A P-Editor: Gao CC

REFERENCES

- Simons-Linares CR, Chahal P. Advances in Interventional Endoscopic Ultrasound (EUS): A Technical Review. J Clin Gastroenterol 2020; 54: 579-590 [PMID: 32301834 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001337]
- 2 Di Leo M, Crinò SF, Bernardoni L, Rahal D, Auriemma F, Correale L, Donato G, Massidda M, Anderloni A, Manfrin E, Armellini E, Poliani L, Fugazza A, Semeraro R, Occhipinti P, Repici A, Carrara S. EUS-guided core biopsies of pancreatic solid masses using a new fork-tip needle: A multicenter prospective study. Dig Liver Dis 2019; 51: 1275-1280 [PMID: 31010744 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2019.03.025]
- Fugazza A, Bizzarri B, Gaiani F, Manfredi M, Ghiselli A, Crafa P, Carra MC, de'Angelis N, de'Angelis GL. The role of endoscopic ultrasound in children with Pancreatobiliary and gastrointestinal disorders: a single center series and review of the literature. BMC Pediatr 2017; 17: 203 [PMID: 29212476 DOI: 10.1186/s12887-017-0956-z]
- 4 Tamanini G, Cominardi A, Brighi N, Fusaroli P, Lisotti A. Endoscopic ultrasound assessment and tissue acquisition of mediastinal and abdominal lymph nodes. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2021; 13: 1475-1491 [PMID: 34721779 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v13.i10.1475]
- 5 Parsa N, Nieto JM, Powers P, Mitsuhashi S, Abdelqader A, Hadzinakos G, Anderloni AA, Fugazza A, James TW, Arlt A, Ellrichmann M, Aparicio JR, Trindade AJ, Stevens TK, Chahal P, Shah SL, Messallam AA, Lang G, Fejleh MP, Benias PC, Sejpal DV, Jones J, Mir FF, Aghaie Meybodi M, Ichkhanian Y, Vosoughi K, Novikov AA, Irani SS, Pawa R, Ahmed AM, Sedarat A, Hsueh W, Hampe J, Sharaiha RZ, Berzin TM, Willingham FF, Kushnir VM, Brewer Gutierrez OI, Ngamruengphong S, Huggett MT, Baron TH, Repici A, Adler DG, Nasr JT, Kowalski TE, Kumbhari V, Singh VK, Khashab MA. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic walled-off necrosis using 20-mm vs 15-mm lumenapposing metal stents: an international, multicenter, case-matched study. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 211-219 [PMID: 32000275 DOI: 10.1055/a-1096-3299]



- 6 Fugazza A, Colombo M, Repici A, Anderloni A. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Gallbladder Drainage: Current Perspectives. Clin Exp Gastroenterol 2020; 13: 193-201 [PMID: 32523368 DOI: 10.2147/CEG.S203626]
- 7 Fugazza A, Fabbri C, Di Mitri R, Petrone MC, Colombo M, Cugia L, Amato A, Forti E, Binda C, Maida M, Sinagra E, Repici A, Tarantino I, Anderloni A; i-EUS Group. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy for malignant distal biliary obstruction after failed ERCP: a retrospective nationwide analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 896-904.e1 [PMID: 34995640 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.12.032]
- 8 Troncone E, Fugazza A, Cappello A, Del Vecchio Blanco G, Monteleone G, Repici A, Teoh AYB, Anderloni A. Malignant gastric outlet obstruction: Which is the best therapeutic option? World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 1847-1860 [PMID: 32390697 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i16.1847]
- Mudireddy PR, Sethi A, Siddiqui AA, Adler DG, Nieto J, Khara H, Trindade A, Ho S, Benias PC, Draganov PV, Yang D, 9 Mok S, Confer B, Diehl DL. EUS-guided drainage of postsurgical fluid collections using lumen-apposing metal stents: a multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1256-1262 [PMID: 28843581 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.08.011]
- 10 Tanisaka Y, Mizuide M, Fujita A, Ogawa T, Suzuki M, Katsuda H, Saito Y, Miyaguchi K, Tashima T, Mashimo Y, Ryozawa S. Recent Advances of Interventional Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography and Endoscopic Ultrasound for Patients with Surgically Altered Anatomy. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 33921247 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10081624]
- 11 Fugazza A, Anderloni A, Paduano D, Badalamenti M, Maselli R, Carrara S, Gabbiadini R, Colombo M, Spadaccini M, Cappello A, Haber G, Repici A. Underwater cap-assisted endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patients with surgically altered anatomy: a pilot study. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 927-931 [PMID: 33197940 DOI: 10.1055/a-1311-9779]
- Anastasiou J, Berzin TM. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Vascular Interventions: From Diagnosis to Treatment. Saudi J 12 Med Med Sci 2018; 6: 61-67 [PMID: 30787823 DOI: 10.4103/sjmms.sjmms_131_17]
- Pavic T, Mikolasevic I, Kralj D, Blazevic N, Skrtic A, Budimir I, Lerotic I, Hrabar D. Role of Endoscopic Ultrasound in 13 Liver Disease: Where Do We Stand? Diagnostics (Basel) 2021; 11 [PMID: 34829368 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics11112021]
- Fujii-Lau LL, Law R, Wong Kee Song LM, Gostout CJ, Kamath PS, Levy MJ. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided coil 14 injection therapy of esophagogastric and ectopic varices. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 1396-1404 [PMID: 26139494 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4342-3
- De Angelis CG, Cortegoso Valdivia P, Rizza S, Venezia L, Rizzi F, Gesualdo M, Saracco GM, Pellicano R. Endoscopic 15 Ultrasound-Guided Treatments for Non-Variceal Upper GI Bleeding: A Review of the Literature. J Clin Med 2020; 9 [PMID: 32245209 DOI: 10.3390/jcm9030866]
- Bazarbashi AN, Wang TJ, Jirapinyo P, Thompson CC, Ryou M. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Coil Embolization With 16 Absorbable Gelatin Sponge Appears Superior to Traditional Cyanoacrylate Injection for the Treatment of Gastric Varices. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2020; 11: e00175 [PMID: 32677809 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.00000000000175]
- 17 Lôbo MRA, Chaves DM, DE Moura DTH, Ribeiro IB, Ikari E, DE Moura EGH. Safety and efficacy of EUS-guided coil plus cyanoacrylate versus conventional cyanoacrylate technique in the treatment of gastric varices: a randomized controlled trial. Arq Gastroenterol 2019; 56: 99-105 [PMID: 31141079 DOI: 10.1590/S0004-2803.201900000-08]
- 18 Mohan BP, Chandan S, Khan SR, Kassab LL, Trakroo S, Ponnada S, Asokkumar R, Adler DG. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic ultrasound-guided therapy vs direct endoscopic glue injection therapy for gastric varices: systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 259-267 [PMID: 32028533 DOI: 10.1055/a-1098-1817]
- 19 Westaby D, Macdougall BR, Melia W, Theodossi A, Williams R. A prospective randomized study of two sclerotherapy techniques for esophageal varices. Hepatology 1983; 3: 681-684 [PMID: 6352448 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840030509]
- 20 Abby Philips C, Sahney A. Oesophageal and gastric varices: historical aspects, classification and grading: everything in one place. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2016; 4: 186-195 [PMID: 27324725 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gow018]
- Dagradi AE, Stempien SJ, Owens LK. Bleeding esophagogastric varices. An endoscopic study of 50 cases. Arch Surg 21 1966; 92: 944-947 [PMID: 5295832 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1966.01320240132029]
- 22 Sarin SK, Lahoti D, Saxena SP, Murthy NS, Makwana UK. Prevalence, classification and natural history of gastric varices: a long-term follow-up study in 568 portal hypertension patients. Hepatology 1992; 16: 1343-1349 [PMID: 1446890 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840160607]
- Jakab SS, Garcia-Tsao G. Evaluation and Management of Esophageal and Gastric Varices in Patients with Cirrhosis. Clin 23 Liver Dis 2020; 24: 335-350 [PMID: 32620275 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2020.04.011]
- Al-Khazraji A, Curry MP. The current knowledge about the therapeutic use of endoscopic sclerotherapy and endoscopic 24 tissue adhesives in variceal bleeding. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 13: 893-897 [PMID: 31389265 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2019.1652092]
- Van Stiegmann G, Goff JS. Endoscopic esophageal varix ligation: preliminary clinical experience. Gastrointest Endosc 25 1988; 34: 113-117 [PMID: 3259195 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(88)71274-2]
- 26 Nagashima K, Irisawa A, Tominaga K, Kashima K, Kunogi Y, Minaguchi T, Izawa N, Yamamiya A, Yamabe A, Hoshi K, Goda K, Iijima M. The Role of Endoscopic Ultrasound for Esophageal Varices. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 33255736 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10121007]
- Mann R, Goyal H, Perisetti A, Chandan S, Inamdar S, Tharian B. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided vascular interventions: 27 Current insights and emerging techniques. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 6874-6887 [PMID: 34790012 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i40.6874]
- Lahoti S, Catalano MF, Alcocer E, Hogan WJ, Geenen JE. Obliteration of esophageal varices using EUS-guided sclerotherapy with color Doppler. Gastrointest Endosc 2000; 51: 331-333 [PMID: 10699783 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(00)70363-4
- Robles-Medranda C, Oleas R, Del Valle R, Binmoeller KF. EUS-guided therapy of gastric varices (with video). Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 280-283 [PMID: 32913153 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_55_20]
- 30 Romero-Castro R, Ellrichmann M, Ortiz-Moyano C, Subtil-Inigo JC, Junquera-Florez F, Gornals JB, Repiso-Ortega A, Vila-Costas J, Marcos-Sanchez F, Muñoz-Navas M, Romero-Gomez M, Brullet-Benedi E, Romero-Vazquez J, Caunedo-Alvarez A, Pellicer-Bautista F, Herrerias-Gutierrez JM, Fritscher-Ravens A. EUS-guided coil vs cyanoacrylate therapy for the treatment of gastric varices: a multicenter study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 711-721 [PMID:



23891417 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.05.009]

- 31 McCarty TR, Bazarbashi AN, Hathorn KE, Thompson CC, Ryou M. Combination therapy versus monotherapy for EUSguided management of gastric varices: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 6-15 [PMID: 31417066 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_37_19]
- 32 Thiruvengadam SS, Sedarat A. The Role of Endoscopic Ultrasound (EUS) in the Management of Gastric Varices. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2021; 23: 1 [PMID: 33389241 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-020-00801-2]
- 33 Kouanda A, Binmoeller K, Hamerski C, Nett A, Bernabe J, Shah J, Bhat Y, Watson R. Safety and efficacy of EUS-guided coil and glue injection for the primary prophylaxis of gastric variceal hemorrhage. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 94: 291-296 [PMID: 33539908 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.01.025]
- 34 Robles-Medranda C, Oleas R, Valero M, Puga-Tejada M, Baquerizo-Burgos J, Ospina J, Pitanga-Lukashok H. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided deployment of embolization coils and cyanoacrylate injection in gastric varices vs coiling alone: a randomized trial. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 268-275 [PMID: 32126576 DOI: 10.1055/a-1123-9054]
- 35 Bahdi F, George R, Patel K. EUS-guided coiling and cyanoacrylate injection of ectopic duodenal varices. VideoGIE 2021; 6: 35-37 [PMID: 33490754 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2020.09.007]
- 36 Bazarbashi AN, Thompson CC, Ryou M. Targeting the perforator vein: EUS-guided coil embolization for the treatment of bleeding rectal varices. VideoGIE 2020; 5: 434-436 [PMID: 32954109 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2020.05.008]
- 37 Rana SS, Sharma R, Gupta R. Refractory rectal variceal bleeding treated with EUS-guided coil embolization. Endosc Ultrasound 2021; 10: 141-142 [PMID: 33353904 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus 63 20]
- Rivera PA, Dattilo JB. Pseudoaneurysm. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing, 2022 38
- Berceli SA. Hepatic and splenic artery aneurysms. Semin Vasc Surg 2005; 18: 196-201 [PMID: 16360576 DOI: 39 10.1053/j.semvascsurg.2005.09.005]
- 40 Cordova AC, Sumpio BE. Visceral Artery Aneurysms and Pseudoaneurysms-Should They All be Managed by Endovascular Techniques? Ann Vasc Dis 2013; 6: 687-693 [PMID: 24386016 DOI: 10.3400/avd.ra.13-00045]
- 41 Rai P, Kc H, Goel A, Aggarwal R, Sharma M. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided coil and glue for treatment of splenic artery pseudo-aneurysm: new kid on the block! Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E821-E825 [PMID: 29978000 DOI: 10.1055/a-0608-4402
- 42 Rudnick SR, Conway JD, Russo MW. Current state of endohepatology: Diagnosis and treatment of portal hypertension and its complications with endoscopic ultrasound. World J Hepatol 2021; 13: 887-895 [PMID: 34552695 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v13.i8.887]
- 43 Chapman CG, Waxman I. EUS-guided portal vein sampling. Endosc Ultrasound 2018; 7: 240-245 [PMID: 30117486 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_28_18]
- Chapman CG, Waxman I. EUS-Guided Portal Venous Sampling of Circulating Tumor Cells. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 44 2019; 21: 68 [PMID: 31813055 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-019-0733-2]
- 45 Groszmann R, Vorobioff JD, Gao H. Measurement of portal pressure: when, how, and why to do it. Clin Liver Dis 2006; 10: 499-512, viii [PMID: 17162225 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2006.08.005]
- 46 Zhang W, Peng C, Zhang S, Huang S, Shen S, Xu G, Zhang F, Xiao J, Zhang M, Zhuge Y, Wang L, Zou X, Lv Y. EUSguided portal pressure gradient measurement in patients with acute or subacute portal hypertension. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 565-572 [PMID: 32615178 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.06.065]
- Hajifathalian K, Westerveld D, Kaplan A, Dawod E, Herr A, Ianelli M, Saggese A, Kumar S, Fortune BE, Sharaiha RZ. 47 Simultaneous EUS-guided portosystemic pressure measurement and liver biopsy sampling correlate with clinically meaningful outcomes. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 703-710 [PMID: 34890694 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.11.037]
- Garg R, Rustagi T. Endoscopic Ultrasound-guided Portal Venous Access: Diagnostic and Therapeutic Implications. J Clin Gastroenterol 2017; 51: 677-682 [PMID: 28742731 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000897]
- 49 Loffroy R, Favelier S, Chevallier O, Estivalet L, Genson PY, Pottecher P, Gehin S, Krausé D, Cercueil JP. Preoperative portal vein embolization in liver cancer: indications, techniques and outcomes. Quant Imaging Med Surg 2015; 5: 730-739 [PMID: 26682142 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2223-4292.2015.10.04]
- 50 Armonis A, Patch D, Burroughs A. Hepatic venous pressure measurement: an old test as a new prognostic marker in cirrhosis? Hepatology 1997; 25: 245-248 [PMID: 8985299 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.1997.v25.ajhep0250245]
- 51 Lai L, Poneros J, Santilli J, Brugge W. EUS-guided portal vein catheterization and pressure measurement in an animal model: a pilot study of feasibility. Gastrointest Endosc 2004; 59: 280-283 [PMID: 14745408 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(03)02544-6
- 52 Giday SA, Ko CW, Clarke JO, Shin EJ, Magno P, Jagannath SB, Buscaglia JM, Kantsevoy SV. EUS-guided portal vein carbon dioxide angiography: a pilot study in a porcine model. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 814-819 [PMID: 17905028 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.05.056]
- 53 Kayar Y, Turkdogan KA, Baysal B, Unver N, Danalioglu A, Senturk H. EUS-guided FNA of a portal vein thrombus in hepatocellular carcinoma. Pan Afr Med J 2015; 21: 86 [PMID: 26491529 DOI: 10.11604/pamj.2015.21.86.6991]
- 54 Gimeno Garcia AZ, Aparicio JR, Barturen A, Moreno M, Nicolas-Perez D, Quintero E. Short article: Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration of portal vein thrombosis in patients with chronic liver disease and suspicion of hepatocellular carcinoma. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 30: 418-423 [PMID: 29420366 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0000000000001094]
- Zhang WY, Li ZS, Jin ZD. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided ethanol ablation therapy for tumors. World J Gastroenterol 55 2013; 19: 3397-3403 [PMID: 23801831 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i22.3397]
- Moyer MT, Maranki JL, DeWitt JM. EUS-Guided Pancreatic Cyst Ablation: a Clinical and Technical Review. Curr 56 Gastroenterol Rep 2019; 21: 19 [PMID: 31016391 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-019-0686-5]
- 57 Faigel D, Lake D, Landreth T, Kelman C, Marler R. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided portal injection chemotherapy for hepatic metastases. Endosc Ultrasound 2014; 3: S1 [PMID: 26425503]
- 58 Faigel DO, Lake DF, Landreth TL, Kelman CC, Marler RJ. EUS-guided portal injection chemotherapy for treatment of hepatic metastases: feasibility in the acute porcine model. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 444-446 [PMID: 26358330 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.08.064]



- 59 Philips CA, Ahamed R, Rajesh S, George T, Mohanan M, Augustine P. Beyond the scope and the glue: update on evaluation and management of gastric varices. BMC Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 361 [PMID: 33126847 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01513-7
- 60 Yokoyama K, Miyayama T, Uchida Y, Fukuda H, Yamauchi R, Tsuchiya N, Umeda K, Takata K, Tanaka T, Inomata S, Morihara D, Takeyama Y, Shakado S, Sakisaka S, Hirai F. Novel Endoscopic Therapy for Gastric Varices Using Direct Forward-Viewing Endoscopic Ultrasonography. Case Rep Gastroenterol 2021; 15: 28-34 [PMID: 33613160 DOI: 10.1159/000510132
- Robb PM, Yeaton P, Bishop T, Wessinger J. Endoscopic Ultrasound Guided Embolization of a Pancreatic 61 Pseudoaneurysm. Gastroenterology Res 2012; 5: 239-241 [PMID: 27785215 DOI: 10.4021/gr500w]
- 62 Gamanagatti S, Thingujam U, Garg P, Nongthombam S, Dash NR. Endoscopic ultrasound guided thrombin injection of angiographically occult pancreatitis associated visceral artery pseudoaneurysms: Case series. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 7: 1107-1113 [PMID: 26421108 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v7.i13.1107]
- Jhajharia A, Wanjari S, Ashdhir P, Sharma D, Pokharna R, Nijhawan S. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided thrombin injection for management of visceral artery pseudoaneurysm: A novel approach. Indian J Gastroenterol 2018; 37: 271-275 [PMID: 29971689 DOI: 10.1007/s12664-018-0865-6]
- Gunjan D, Gamanagatti S, Garg P. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided obliteration of a left inferior phrenic artery 64 pseudoaneurysm in a patient with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 449-450 [PMID: 29351702 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-124867
- Sharma M, Somani P, Sunkara T, Prajapati R, Talele R. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided coil embolization and thrombin 65 injection of a bleeding gastroduodenal artery pseudoaneurysm. Endoscopy 2019; 51: E36-E37 [PMID: 30537784 DOI: 10.1055/a-0790-8134]
- Buscaglia JM, Shin EJ, Clarke JO, Giday SA, Ko CW, Thuluvath PJ, Magno P, Dray X, Kantsevoy SV. Endoscopic 66 retrograde cholangiopancreatography, but not esophagogastroduodenoscopy or colonoscopy, significantly increases portal venous pressure: direct portal pressure measurements through endoscopic ultrasound-guided cannulation. Endoscopy 2008; 40: 670-674 [PMID: 18561105 DOI: 10.1055/s-2008-1077341]
- Huang JY, Samarasena JB, Tsujino T, Chang KJ. EUS-guided portal pressure gradient measurement with a novel 25-gauge 67 needle device vs standard transjugular approach: a comparison animal study. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 358-362 [PMID: 26945557 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.02.032]
- 68 Schulman AR, Thompson CC, Ryou M. EUS-guided portal pressure measurement using a digital pressure wire with realtime remote display: a novel, minimally invasive technique for direct measurement in an animal model. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 817-820 [PMID: 26684600 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.11.038]
- Huang JY, Samarasena JB, Tsujino T, Lee J, Hu KQ, McLaren CE, Chen WP, Chang KJ. EUS-guided portal pressure 69 gradient measurement with a simple novel device: a human pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 996-1001 [PMID: 27693644 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.09.026]
- Rustagi T, Gleeson FC, Chari ST, Abu Dayyeh BK, Farnell MB, Iyer PG, Kendrick ML, Pearson RK, Petersen BT, Rajan 70 E, Topazian MD, Truty MJ, Vege SS, Wang KK, Levy MJ. Remote malignant intravascular thrombi: EUS-guided FNA diagnosis and impact on cancer staging. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 150-155 [PMID: 27773725 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.10.025]
- Moreno M, Gimeno-García AZ, Corriente MM, Nicolás-Pérez D, Brito-García A, García-Castro C, Quintero E. EUS-FNA of a portal vein thrombosis in a patient with a hidden hepatocellular carcinoma: confirmation technique after contrastenhanced ultrasound. Endoscopy 2014; 46 Suppl 1 UCTN: E590-E591 [PMID: 25502254 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1390734]
- 72 Michael H, Lenza C, Gupta M, Katz DS. Endoscopic Ultrasound -guided Fine-Needle Aspiration of a Portal Vein Thrombus to Aid in the Diagnosis and Staging of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2011; 7: 124-129 [PMID: 21475421]



E W J

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 16; 14(6): 367-375

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.367

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Pediatric endoscopy across multiple clinical settings: Efficiency and adverse events

Erin Crawford, Ramy Sabe, Thomas J Sferra, Carolyn Apperson-Hansen, Ali S Khalili

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Sulbaran MN, Brazil; Wang XQ, China A-Editor: Liu X, China

Received: September 1, 2021 Peer-review started: September 1, 2021 First decision: March 15, 2022 Revised: March 29, 2022 Accepted: May 22, 2022 Article in press: May 22, 2022 Published online: June 16, 2022



Erin Crawford, Department of Pediatrics, University Hospitals Rainbow Babies and Children's Hospital, Cleveland, OH 44113, United States

Ramy Sabe, Thomas J Sferra, Ali S Khalili, Department of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, University Hospitals Rainbow Babies and Children's Hospital, Cleveland, OH 44106, United States

Carolyn Apperson-Hansen, Department of Population and Quantitative Health Sciences, Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, OH 44106, United States

Corresponding author: Ali S Khalili, MD, Assistant Professor, Department of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, University Hospitals Rainbow Babies and Children's Hospital, 11100 Euclid Ave. Suite 737, Cleveland, OH 44106, United States. ali.khalili@uhhospitals.org

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic procedures are becoming increasingly important for the diagnosis and treatment of gastrointestinal disorders during childhood, and have evolved from a more infrequent inpatient procedure in the operating room to a routine outpatient procedure conducted in multiple care settings. Demand for these procedures is rapidly increasing and thus there is a need to perform them in an efficient manner. However, there are little data comparing the efficiency of pediatric endoscopic procedures in diverse clinical environments. We hypothesized that there are significant differences in efficiency between settings.

AIM

To compare the efficiency and examine adverse effects of pediatric endoscopic procedures across three clinical settings.

METHODS

A retrospective chart review was conducted on 1623 cases of esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) or combined EGD and colonoscopy performed between January 1, 2014 and May 31, 2018 by 6 experienced pediatric gastroenterologists in three different clinical settings, including a tertiary care hospital operating room, community hospital operating room, and free-standing pediatric ambulatory endoscopy center at a community hospital. The following strict guidelines were used to schedule patients at all three locations: age greater than 6 mo; American



Society of Anesthesiologists class 1 or 2; normal craniofacial anatomy; no anticipated therapeutic intervention (e.g., foreign body retrieval, stricture dilation); and, no planned or anticipated hospitalization post-procedure. Data on demographics, times, admission rates, and adverse events were collected. Endoscopist time (elapsed time from the endoscopist entering the operating room or endoscopy suite to the next patient entering) and patient time (elapsed time from patient registration to that patient exiting the operating room or endoscopy suite) were calculated to assess efficiency.

RESULTS

In total, 58% of the cases were performed in the tertiary care operating room. The median age of patients was 12 years and the male-to-female ratio was nearly equal across all locations. Endoscopist time at the tertiary care operating room was 12 min longer compared to the community operating room (63.3 \pm 21.5 min vs 51.4 \pm 18.9 min, P < 0.001) and 7 min longer compared to the endoscopy center (vs 56.6 \pm 19.3 min, P < 0.001). Patient time at the tertiary care operating room was 11 min longer compared to the community operating room (133.2 ± 39.9 min vs 122.3 ± 39.5 min, P < 0.001) and 9 min longer compared to the endoscopy center (vs 124.9 ± 37.9 min; P < 0.001). When comparing endoscopist and patient times for EGD and EGD/colonoscopies among the three locations, endoscopist, and patient times were again shorter in the community hospital and endoscopy center compared to the tertiary care operating room. Adverse events from procedures occurred in 0.1% (n = 2) of cases performed in the tertiary care operating room, with 2.2% (n = 35) of cases from all locations having required an unplanned admission after the endoscopy for management of a primary GI disorder.

CONCLUSION

Pediatric endoscopic procedures can be conducted more efficiently in select patients in a community operating room and endoscopy center compared to a tertiary care operating room.

Key Words: Pediatric endoscopy; Efficiency; Adverse events; Tertiary care operating room; Community operating room; Endoscopy center

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This was a retrospective study where we compared the efficiency of pediatric endoscopic procedures in a tertiary care operating room, community operating room, and endoscopy center and secondarily examined adverse events of procedures across these settings. We found that with using strict, identical scheduling guidelines for all locations, undergoing esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) or combined EGD and colonoscopy at the community hospital room and endoscopy center was significantly faster for the patient and endoscopist when compared to the tertiary care operating room. The rate of adverse events was similar across all three locations.

Citation: Crawford E, Sabe R, Sferra TJ, Apperson-Hansen C, Khalili AS. Pediatric endoscopy across multiple clinical settings: Efficiency and adverse events. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(6): 367-375 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i6/367.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.367

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic procedures are crucial for the diagnosis, treatment, and surveillance of gastrointestinal disorders in children. Moreover, the demand for these services is increasing[1]. Along with the increased utilization, the clinical setting in which these procedures are performed is changing and are now being performed as outpatient procedures conducted in multiple clinical settings[1-5]. While they are most commonly performed in operating rooms within tertiary care institutions or dedicated pediatric endoscopy suites, many endoscopies are being performed in outpatient centers[3].

With the overall increasing demand for endoscopic procedures, there is a need to perform them in an efficient manner. Locations outside of pediatric tertiary care centers have the potential to accommodate a high volume of patients due to the elimination of emergent procedures and scheduling of lower risk patients. Clinical reports regarding the development of adult and pediatric endoscopy units have focused on defining metrics used to assess efficiency, ranging from productivity metrics such as the number of procedures per hour to operational metrics such as turnover time [2,6]. Several adult studies



have shown turnover time, the time between procedures, varies among clinical settings (e.g., hospitals, ambulatory surgery centers) and is the main factor contributing to delay of procedures and the primary predictor of the number performed per hour[7,8]. However, there are substantial differences in the workflow between pediatric and adult patients that limit the applicability of adult metrics to the pediatric population[9-11]. There is no universal consensus on how efficiency can be optimized in pediatrics and scant information on its application in outpatient endoscopy centers.

The main objective of our study was to evaluate the efficiency of endoscopic procedures performed by pediatric gastroenterologists in diverse clinical settings. Secondarily, we assessed adverse events associated with endoscopic procedures performed in select pediatric patients at non-tertiary care facilities.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

We conducted a retrospective chart review of patients cared for by the Division of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology & Nutrition at University Hospitals Rainbow Babies and Children's Hospital (Cleveland, OH, United States) who underwent an outpatient esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) or combined EGD and colonoscopy between January 1, 2014 and May 31, 2018. This study was approved by the local institutional review board.

Locations

During the period of this study, the Division performed endoscopies at three locations, including pediatric tertiary care hospital operating room, community hospital operating room, and a free-standing pediatric ambulatory endoscopy center at a community hospital. All locations were staffed by the same pediatric anesthesia and endoscopy personnel. The tertiary care hospital had a single dedicated operating room for inpatient and outpatient procedures; the endoscopist did not perform endoscopies outside of the assigned operating room. The anesthesiologist assigned to the endoscopy cases in the tertiary care operating room potentially covered other surgical cases occurring simultaneously in other rooms. The community hospital operating room and the community pediatric ambulatory endoscopy unit consisted of one procedure room. The rooms in these latter two settings were dedicated to the outpatient endoscopic procedures; however, different from the tertiary care hospital, each room had a pediatric anesthesiologist assigned exclusively to that location. Endoscopic procedures were scheduled back-to-back: 60 min for combined EGD and colonoscopies at all locations; 60 min for EGD at the tertiary care operating room; and, 30 min for EGD at the community hospital and endoscopy center.

Endoscopic case characteristics

During the period of this study, our institution followed strict guidelines to schedule patients at the community locations. These guidelines were developed through consensus opinion among the pediatric gastroenterologists, pediatric anesthesiologists, and endoscopy personnel. Patients were eligible for these locations if the following criteria were met: age greater than 6 mo; American Society of Anesthesiologists class 1 (healthy person) or 2 (mild systemic disease); normal craniofacial anatomy; no anticipated therapeutic intervention (e.g., foreign body retrieval, stricture dilation, control of bleeding, variceal ligation); and, no planned or anticipated hospitalization post-procedure. Additionally, urgent or emergent cases were not performed at these locations. For this analysis, we used the same criteria to select patients undergoing endoscopy at the tertiary care hospital operating room for comparison. Also, the last case of each day was excluded from analysis as we are unable to calculate the endoscopist time. Cases that preceded inpatient procedures at the tertiary care operating room also were excluded to ensure timing and scheduling of cases were as similar as possible at all three locations.

Physicians

We reviewed only those cases performed by the pediatric gastroenterologists who performed endoscopies at the tertiary care operating room and one of the other locations. These 6 pediatric gastroenterologists were board certified, experienced endoscopists.

Data collection

We extracted data for all endoscopic procedures meeting the above criteria. Fewer cases were performed at the community ambulatory endoscopy center as compared to the other locations. To control for this disparity, cases performed at that site were matched by physician with cases performed at the tertiary care operating room; the cases from the tertiary care operating room were selected chronologically at the start of a calendar year until the number of cases between the two locations were approximately equal for each of those three physicians. Patient demographics, time variables (patient registration, patient and physician entering operating room, and patient exiting operating room), procedural or anesthesia complications, unexpected admissions, and fellow participation in the procedure were extracted from the medical record.



Adverse events were defined as endoscopic complications (e.g., gastrointestinal bleeding or perforation), sedation and cardiopulmonary complications (e.g., respiratory failure, need for intubation), any cause necessitating unintended emergency department visit or hospital admission, and hospital admission for ongoing medical care. We included hospital admission for ongoing medical care as an adverse event as patients undergoing endoscopy in the community settings would require transportation to the tertiary care hospital for care (also see guidelines for scheduling above).

Endoscopist time (ET) and patient time (PT) were calculated for each case. ET was defined as elapsed time from the endoscopist entering the operating room or endoscopy suite to the next patient entering. PT was defined as elapsed time from patient registration to that patient exiting the operating room or endoscopy suite. These times by definition include room turnover time and provide estimates of real time for the physician and patient.

Statistical analyses

Statistical analyses were performed by a trained statistician. Descriptive statistics were generated for each of the variables collected. Categorical data are reported as frequencies and percentages and when appropriate, χ^2 analyses were used. Continuous data are reported as numbers (*n*), means and standard deviations, and medians, and when appropriate, analysis of variance and unpaired *t*-test were used for analyses. Unless otherwise stated, statistical testing was conducted using two-sided alternatives with a type I error level of 0.05. SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, United States) was used to generate the statistics.

RESULTS

We identified 1623 cases (Table 1). Just over half were performed in the tertiary care operating room. The fewest were performed in the community ambulatory endoscopy center (7.6%). All cases were performed under monitored anesthesia care using propofol. The median age of the patients was 12 years, and the male-to-female ratio was nearly equal. There were no differences in age or sex among the cases performed at each endoscopy site or by each physician. Fellows participated in 38% of cases, with the highest percentage in the tertiary care operating room.

Efficiency

We found the tertiary hospital operating room to be the least efficient site to perform endoscopy even controlling for physician, patient age, fellow participation, and type of procedure (Table 2). The ET in the tertiary hospital operating room was 11.9 min longer than in the community operating room (P < P0.001) and 6.7 min longer than in the community endoscopy center (P < 0.001). Likewise, the PT at the tertiary care operating room was 11.2 min longer than the community operating room (P < 0.001) and 8.3 min longer than the endoscopy center (P < 0.001).

We compared the ET and PT for EGD and EGD/colonoscopies between the specific locations given that differences in case mix amongst locations may have affected the results, and confirmed the community operating room and endoscopy center were more efficient for each of these types of procedures (Table 3). We further evaluated the times based on individual physicians. Compared to the times in the tertiary care operating room, all of the physicians had a shorter ET in the community operating room and endoscopy center, and 5 of the 6 physicians had a shorter PT in the community operating room and endoscopy center compared to the tertiary care operating room (Table 4). The 1 physician (physician 6 in Table 4) with the longer PT in the community operating room compared to the tertiary care operating room ($136.5 \pm 35.7 vs 135.9 \pm 41.8$), also had the longest patient and endoscopist times overall. We did not calculate the statistical significance of ET and PT between physicians because the proportions of cases across locations were not equal.

Using analysis of variance, fellow participation did not significantly affect endoscopist or patient time when considering all cases, and we found that location accounted for the affect (P < 0.001). Fellow participation in the tertiary care operating room was associated with longer PT and ET, and the presence of a fellow overall resulted in the longest times.

Adverse events

Unplanned admissions following an endoscopic procedure occurred for a small number of patients (all locations, 2.2%, n = 35). The majority of these (n = 33) were for further management of a primary GI disease (e.g., inflammatory bowel disease) and not an endoscopic or anesthesia related complication. Patients were less frequently admitted for any reason from each of the two community-based locations as compared to the tertiary operating room (community operating room, 0.2% of total at site, n = 4; community endoscopy center 0.1% of total at site, n = 1; tertiary hospital operating room, 1.8% of total at site, n = 30). Endoscopic complications occurred in two of the evaluated cases (0.1%). Both involved patients undergoing an EGD and colonoscopy in the tertiary hospital operating room. One patient was admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit for management of gastrointestinal bleeding requiring a blood transfusion and the other to the general medical unit for observation for concern of a



Table 1 Demographics, procedures, and fellow participation by location

Characteristic	Value						
Characteristic	Tertiary care OR	Community OR	Endoscopy center	Overall			
Age, yr (median) ¹	11	12	12	12			
Male, $n (\%)^1$	494 (52.4)	268 (48.0)	63 (51.2)	825 (50.8)			
EGD, <i>n</i> (%)	537 (57)	283 (50.7)	56 (45.5)	876 (54)			
EGD/colonoscopy, n (%)	405 (43)	275 (49.3)	67 (54.4)	747 (46)			
Total procedures, <i>n</i> (%)	942 (100)	558 (100)	123 (100)	1623 (100)			
Fellow participation, <i>n</i> (%)	499 (53)	89 (16)	25 (20)	613 (38)			

¹There were no significant differences in the distribution of age and sex across the clinical settings. EGD: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; OR: Operating room.

Table 2 Endoscopist time and patient time in minutes by location						
	Tertiary care OR	Community OR	Endoscopy center	P value ¹		
ET (mean ± SD)	63.3 ± 21.5	51.4 ± 18.9	56.6 ± 19.3	< 0.001		
PT (mean ± SD)	133.2 ± 39.9	122.0 ± 39.5	124.9 ± 37.9	< 0.001		

¹ANOVA controlling for physician, patient age, fellow participation, and type of procedures. ET: Endoscopist time; OR: Operating room; PT: Patient time; SD: Standard deviation.

Table 3 Endoscopist time and patient time in minutes by location and procedure							
	Procedure	Tertiary care OR	Community OR	Endoscopy center	P value		
ET (mean ± SD)	EGD	63.2 ± 20.2	39.6 ± 13.6	45.0 ± 13.3	< 0.001		
	EGD/colonoscopy	75.6 ± 17.3	63.4 ± 16.0	66.3 ± 18.0	< 0.001		
PT (mean ± SD)	EGD	121.4 ± 39.0	107.7 ± 34.2	112.9 ± 31.8	< 0.001		
	EGD/colonoscopy	148.4 ± 36.1	137.4 ± 38.9	135.0 ± 39.5	< 0.001		

ET: Endoscopist time; OR: Operating room; PT: Patient time; SD: Standard deviation.

gastrointestinal bleed. A fellow was present during the endoscopy for one of the two complications.

DISCUSSION

The goals of our study were to assess the efficiency of pediatric endoscopic procedures in different clinical settings and to evaluate whether the performance of these procedures in a community setting was associated with an excess of adverse events. Changing indications for endoscopic procedures and a steady increase in gastrointestinal disease burden in this population resulted in an increase in demand for these procedures to which the medical community must adapt[1]. From 2011 to 2018, our institution expanded from three to nine pediatric gastroenterologists and the number of completed endoscopic procedures more than doubled. Improving efficiency without compromising safety is essential to accommodate the increased demand of endoscopic procedures and prevent delays in diagnosis and treatment.

We found it was more efficient to perform endoscopic procedures in two community-based locations compared to a tertiary care operating room. As our measures of efficiency, we used ET to measure time between cases for the endoscopist including room turn-over and other system delays and PT to include time spent at the hospital or endoscopy unit except for the time post-endoscopy in recovery. The ET was 6.7 to 11.9 min and the PT was 8.3 min to 11.2 min shorter in the endoscopy center and community operating room, respectively compared to the tertiary care operating room. The differences in ET and PT are likely due to factors specific to the tertiary care location rather than type or complexity of the case



Table 4 Endoscopist time and patient time in min by physician								
Physician	Endoscopist time			Patient time				
	Tertiary care OR	Community OR	Endoscopy center	Tertiary care OR	Community OR	Endoscopy center		
1	61.9 ± 23.1	53.2 ± 20.2		131.1 ± 38.3	126.7 ± 44.9			
2	63.9 ± 17.4	45.5 ± 14.5		142.9 ± 38.9	120.8 ± 34.9			
3	63.4 ± 22.4	45.5 ± 14.5		128.3 ± 42.4	110.2 ± 31.1			
4	64.4 ± 19.1		47.8 ± 13.5	126.0 ± 36.7		113.6 ± 38.4		
5	63.4 ± 16.9		59.3 ± 19.5	160.8 ± 28.8		128.0 ± 33.7		
6	68.6 ± 22.5		65.4 ± 20.7	135.9 ± 41.8		136.5 ± 35.7		

Data are presented as mean ± SD. OR: Operating room.

as we controlled for these variables. If we did not employ the same criteria used to schedule patients in the community locations to select the comparator patients at the tertiary care operating room, the times in the tertiary care operating room would be longer as emergent and complex cases (e.g., variceal banding, multiple comorbidities) would be included and likely result in delays.

Several studies have described factors that can impact efficiency of endoscopic procedures[7,8,12,13]. These may be related to the patient (e.g., late to registration or no-show), physician (e.g., late to procedure), or support personnel (e.g., room turnover time). While we did not directly determine causes of the differences in efficacy besides fellow participation, our results support previous findings that decreases in efficiency at the tertiary care center are less likely to be solely related to patient or endoscopist behavior as ET and PT were almost always individually faster at the community locations. However, the endoscopist's efficiency may become a limiting factor after a certain point. For example, physician 6 had comparatively longer ET and PT times at the tertiary care center and at the endoscopy center and these were the longest times overall. This may explain why the community OR had lower ET and PT times compared to the endoscopy center, although both community locations were still more efficient when compared to the tertiary care center. Overall, the loss in efficiency may be a system problem, where possible location specific factors include room turnover, availability of anesthesiology staff, or endoscopist delayed with other tasks. Trainee participation has been shown to adversely impact efficiency by prolonging procedures[8]. In our study, while fellow participation did not affect efficiency when considering all cases included, their participation specifically in the tertiary care operating room was associated with longer ET and PT. This might be due to our institution's practice of only having senior fellows participate in endoscopy sessions at the community sites. First year fellows participate in endoscopies at the tertiary care operating room.

Regarding anesthesiologist participation during endoscopic procedures, they are often being shared with other operating rooms at the tertiary care center, which may delay procedural start time. Having a dedicated anesthesiologist at the community locations eliminates this problem. It is important to note, monitored anesthesia care with propofol was used in all of the patients in this study and has been shown to be safe and efficient due to its rapid sedation and recovery time[14,15]. Thus, our data may not translate to centers using agents other than propofol or have non-anesthesiologist staff perform sedation.

Practically, the accumulated saved time at the community locations on a typical 8-h day could reach 90 min allowing for at least two additional cases per day. Adjustments to scheduling and allotted time for procedures may help meet the increasing demand by allowing more procedures to be performed in a day. Other direct benefits from performing endoscopic procedures more efficiently are increases in patient satisfaction and institutional revenue. Performing a given number of procedures within a shorter time period will directly impact the physician's ability to complete other tasks.

We evaluated adverse events defined as endoscopic complications, anesthesia and respiratory complications, and unintended admissions occurring within 72 h of the procedure. We did not evaluate mild adverse events (*i.e.*, nausea, throat pain). There were no procedural, anesthesia and respiratory complications at the community hospital and the ambulatory endoscopy center. Although there were fewer adverse events within the community locations, the number of cases included in this study is too low to determine whether endoscopies in these locations are safer than in a tertiary care facility [16-18]. To make this determination, a large multi-institutional study performed over several years is required. Thus, we only described our experience.

The major strengths of our study were the ability to compare cases performed by each endoscopist between two different locations as well as to compare the ET and PT among all 6 physicians at all three locations. Endoscopic procedures were performed in three clearly delineated locations with the same support staff and the use of strict criteria for scheduling of patients within the community centers. This study due to its retrospective nature has few weaknesses. All cases performed in the tertiary operating



room were not used in the analysis to allow us to match the relatively smaller number of cases at the community sites. However, given that the cases were all conducted within a similar time period and the physicians were all experienced endoscopists, the excluded cases are unlikely to reflect a bias in the results. There was a difference in the allotted time for EGD between the tertiary care operating room and community locations, however we do not believe this had an impact on the study as the procedures were scheduled one after the other with the guidance to perform the subsequent procedure once the operating room was available. Also, the study is underpowered to detect true differences in the rates of adverse events.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we found that in select pediatric patient populations, endoscopic procedures can be performed more efficiently in non-tertiary care centers. These data may help future guidelines on building efficient outpatient pediatric endoscopy suites. Further investigation is needed to understand why these procedures are more efficient at community locations. Also, our data forms a foundation upon which further studies can be performed to evaluate whether there is an increased risk to the patient with this practice. Being able to provide more efficient care in a convenient location for selected patients can increase satisfaction while accommodating the increase need for such procedures.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

There has been an increase in pediatric endoscopic procedures over time and an increased demand to perform them efficiently. These procedures are now being performed in more diverse clinical settings, from tertiary care operating rooms to ambulatory centers. Data is lacking with regards to safety and efficiency of these procedures across multiple clinical settings which is needed information as the pediatric endoscopic landscape diversifies.

Research motivation

We aimed to understand efficiency and adverse rate events of pediatric endoscopic procedures across multiple clinical settings as there is a paucity of this data in the literature. This research could help lay the foundation for guidelines of building outpatient pediatric endoscopy suites or ambulatory centers.

Research objectives

The main objective of our study was to evaluate the efficiency of endoscopic procedures performed by pediatric gastroenterologists in diverse clinical settings, particularly ambulatory centers as compared to a tertiary care operating room. We also assessed adverse events associated with endoscopic procedures performed across these clinical settings.

Research methods

A retrospective chart review was conducted of esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) or combined EGD and colonoscopies performed over a 4 year period by 6 experienced gastroenterologists in three settings; a tertiary care hospital operating room, community hospital operating room, and a free-standing pediatric ambulatory endoscopy center at a community hospital. Demographics, times, admission rates and adverse events were collected and efficiency was measured in endoscopist time (elapsed time from the endoscopist entering the operating room or endoscopy suite to the next patient entering) and patient time (elapsed time from patient registration to that patient exiting the operating room or endoscopy suite). Statistical analyses were performed by a trained statistician and descriptive statistics were generated for each of the variables collected.

Research results

The majority of the cases were performed at the tertiary care operating room. Endoscopist time at the tertiary care operating room was 12 min longer compared to the community operating room (63.3 ± 21.5 min vs 51.4 \pm 18.9 min; P < 0.001) and 7 min longer compared to the endoscopy center (vs 56.6 \pm 19.3 min; P < 0.001). Patient time at the tertiary care operating room was 11 min longer compared to the community operating room (133.2 \pm 39.9 min vs 122.3 \pm 39.5 min; P < 0.001) and 9 min longer compared to the endoscopy center (vs 124.9 \pm 37.9 min, P < 0.001). Adverse events occurred in 0.1% of cases performed in the tertiary care operating room.

Research conclusions

We found that it was more efficient to perform EGD and colonoscopies at a community hospital


operating room and a free-standing pediatric ambulatory endoscopy center at a community hospital when compared to a tertiary care operating room in a select pediatric population. There was not an increased adverse event rate that we observed at these satellite locations when compared to the tertiary care operating room. Being able to perform these procedures safely and efficiently in multiple clinical settings may help meet the growing demand of endoscopic procedures in children.

Research perspectives

This research showed that pediatric endoscopic procedures are efficient in multiple clinical settings in a select pediatric population. Larger, prospective studies are needed to validate what we have found and to better assess safety. Our research could help lay the foundation for future guidelines on building efficient outpatient pediatric endoscopy suites.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Crawford E, Sabe R, Sferra TJ, Apperson-Hansen C, and Khalili AS contributed equally to this work; Crawford E, Sabe R, Sferra TJ, Apperson-Hansen C, and Khalili AS designed the research study; Crawford E and Khalili AS performed the research; Crawford E and Apperson-Hansen C analyzed the data; Crawford E, Sabe R, Sferra TJ, Apperson-Hansen C, and Khalili AS wrote the manuscript; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the University Hospitals (No. CR00002806).

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: Data sharing is not permitted for this study.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Erin Crawford 0000-0003-0159-064X; Ramy Sabe 0000-0001-6881-6629; Thomas J Sferra 0000-0001-6893-9880; Carolyn Apperson-Hansen 0000-0001-9057-3037; Ali S Khalili 0000-0001-9497-150x.

S-Editor: Gong ZM L-Editor: A P-Editor: Gong ZM

REFERENCES

- 1 Franciosi JP, Fiorino K, Ruchelli E, Shults J, Spergel J, Liacouras CA, Leonard M. Changing indications for upper endoscopy in children during a 20-year period. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2010; 51: 443-447 [PMID: 20562722 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.0b013e3181d67bee
- 2 Pall H, Lerner D, Khlevner J, Reynolds C, Kurowski J, Troendle D, Utterson E, Evans PM, Brill H, Wilsey M, Fishman DS. Developing the Pediatric Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Unit: A Clinical Report by the Endoscopy and Procedures Committee. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2016; 63: 295-306 [PMID: 26974415 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.00000000001189]
- 3 Lerner DG, Pall H. Setting up the Pediatric Endoscopy Unit. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2016; 26: 1-12 [PMID: 26616893 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2015.08.008]
- 4 Friedt M, Welsch S. An update on pediatric endoscopy. Eur J Med Res 2013; 18: 24 [PMID: 23885793 DOI: 10.1186/2047-783X-18-24
- Gilger MA. Gastroenterologic endoscopy in children: past, present, and future. Curr Opin Pediatr 2001; 13: 429-434 5 [PMID: 11801888 DOI: 10.1097/00008480-200110000-00008]
- 6 Day LW, Belson D. Studying and Incorporating Efficiency into Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Centers. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2015; 2015: 764153 [PMID: 26101525 DOI: 10.1155/2015/764153]
- Zamir S, Rex DK. An initial investigation of efficiency in endoscopy delivery. Am J Gastroenterol 2002; 97: 1968-1972 7 [PMID: 12190162 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.05909.x]
- Yong E, Zenkova O, Saibil F, Cohen LB, Rhodes K, Rabeneck L. Efficiency of an endoscopy suite in a teaching hospital: 8 delays, prolonged procedures, and hospital waiting times. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 64: 760-764 [PMID: 17055870 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.02.047]
- Kramer RE, Walsh CM, Lerner DG, Fishman DS. Quality Improvement in Pediatric Endoscopy: A Clinical Report From



the NASPGHAN Endoscopy Committee. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2017; 65: 125-131 [PMID: 28644360 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.00000000001592]

- 10 Forget S, Walsh C. Pediatric endoscopy: need for a tailored approach to guidelines on quality and safety. Can J Gastroenterol 2012; 26: 735 [PMID: 23061068 DOI: 10.1155/2012/594310]
- 11 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Lightdale JR, Acosta R, Shergill AK, Chandrasekhara V, Chathadi K, Early D, Evans JA, Fanelli RD, Fisher DA, Fonkalsrud L, Hwang JH, Kashab M, Muthusamy VR, Pasha S, Saltzman JR, Cash BD; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Modifications in endoscopic practice for pediatric patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 79: 699-710 [PMID: 24593951 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.08.014]
- 12 Tomer G, Choi S, Montalvo A, Sutton S, Thompson J, Rivas Y. Improving the timeliness of procedures in a pediatric endoscopy suite. Pediatrics 2014; 133: e428-e433 [PMID: 24446444 DOI: 10.1542/peds.2013-2316]
- 13 Mani J, Franklin L, Pall H. Impact of Pre-Procedure Interventions on No-Show Rate in Pediatric Endoscopy. Children (Basel) 2015; 2: 89-97 [PMID: 27417352 DOI: 10.3390/children2010089]
- 14 Dar AQ, Shah ZA. Anesthesia and sedation in pediatric gastrointestinal endoscopic procedures: A review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 2: 257-262 [PMID: 21160616 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v2.i7.257]
- Sipe BW, Rex DK, Latinovich D, Overley C, Kinser K, Bratcher L, Kareken D. Propofol versus midazolam/meperidine for 15 outpatient colonoscopy: administration by nurses supervised by endoscopists. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 55: 815-825 [PMID: 12024134 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.124636]
- 16 Thakkar K, El-Serag HB, Mattek N, Gilger M. Complications of pediatric colonoscopy: a five-year multicenter experience. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 6: 515-520 [PMID: 18356115 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2008.01.007]
- Hsu EK, Chugh P, Kronman MP, Markowitz JE, Piccoli DA, Mamula P. Incidence of perforation in pediatric GI 17 endoscopy and colonoscopy: an 11-year experience. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 77: 960-966 [PMID: 23433599 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.12.020]
- Thakkar K, El-Serag HB, Mattek N, Gilger MA. Complications of pediatric EGD: a 4-year experience in PEDS-CORI. 18 Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 65: 213-221 [PMID: 17258979 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.03.015]



F NU

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 16; 14(6): 376-386

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.376

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Endoscopic ultrasound diagnostic gain over computed tomography and magnetic resonance cholang-iopancreatography in defining etiology of idiopathic acute pancreatitis

Stefano Mazza, Biagio Elvo, Clara Benedetta Conti, Andrea Drago, Maria Chiara Verga, Sara Soro, Annalisa De Silvestri, Fabrizio Cereatti, Roberto Grassia

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C, C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Alali AA, Kuwait; Jin ZD, China; Kobayashi K, Japan **A-Editor:** Zhu JQ, China

Received: January 28, 2022 Peer-review started: January 28, 2022 First decision: April 10, 2022 Revised: April 23, 2022 Accepted: May 22, 2022 Article in press: May 22, 2022 Published online: June 16, 2022



Stefano Mazza, Andrea Drago, Maria Chiara Verga, Sara Soro, Roberto Grassia, Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy Unit, ASST Cremona, Cremona 26100, Italy

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Biagio Elvo, Gastroenterology and Endoscopy Unit, Federico II University, Napoli 80131, Italy

Clara Benedetta Conti, Interventional Endoscopy Unit, ASST Monza, Monza 20900, Italy

Annalisa De Silvestri, Biometry and Clinical Epidemiology, Scientific Direction, IRCCS San Matteo Hospital Foundation, Pavia 27100, Italy

Fabrizio Cereatti, Department of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, Castelli Hospital, Ariccia (Rm) 00040, Italy

Corresponding author: Stefano Mazza, MD, Doctor, Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy Unit, ASST Cremona, Viale Concordia, 1, Cremona 26100, Italy. stem311089@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

About 10%-30% of acute pancreatitis remain idiopathic (IAP) even after clinical and imaging tests, including abdominal ultrasound (US), contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreato-graphy (MRCP). This is a relevant issue, as up to 20% of patients with IAP have recurrent episodes and 26% of them develop chronic pancreatitis. Few data are available on the role of EUS in clarifying the etiology of IAP after failure of one or more cross-sectional techniques.

AIM

To evaluate the diagnostic gain after failure of one or more previous cross-sectional exams.

METHODS

We retrospectively collected data about consecutive patients with AP and at least one negative test between US, CECT and MRCP, who underwent linear EUS between January 2017 and December 2020. We investigated the EUS diagnostic yield and the EUS diagnostic gain over different combinations of these cross-



sectional imaging techniques for the etiologic diagnosis of AP. Types and frequency of EUS diagnosis were also analyzed, and EUS diagnosis was compared with the clinical parameters. After EUS, patients were followed-up for a median of 31.5 mo to detect cases of pancreatitis recurrence.

RESULTS

We enrolled 81 patients (63% males, mean age 61 ± 18 , 23% with previous cholecystectomy, 17%with recurrent pancreatitis). Overall EUS diagnostic yield for AP etiological diagnosis was 79% (20% lithiasis, 31% acute on chronic pancreatitis, 14% pancreatic solid or cystic lesions, 5% pancreas divisum, 5% autoimmune pancreatitis, 5% ductal abnormalities), while 21% remained idiopathic. US, CECT and MRCP, taken alone or in combination, led to AP etiological diagnosis in 16 (20%) patients; among the remaining 65 patients, 49 (75%) obtained a diagnosis at EUS, with an overall EUS diagnostic gain of 61%. Sixty-eight patients had negative US; among them, EUS allowed etiological diagnosis in 59 (87%). Sixty-three patients had a negative CECT; among them, 47 (74%) obtained diagnosis with EUS. Twenty-four had a negative MRCP; among them, 20 (83%) had EUS diagnosis. Twenty-one had negative CT + MRCP, of which 17 (81%) had EUS diagnosis, with a EUS diagnostic gain of 63%. Patients with biliary etiology and without previous cholecystectomy had higher median values of alanine aminotransferase (154 vs 25, P = 0.010), aspartate aminotransferase (95 vs 29, P = 0.018), direct bilirubin (1.2 vs 0.6, P = 0.015), gammaglutamyl transpeptidase (180 vs 48, P = 0.006) and alkaline phosphatase (150 vs 72, P = 0.015) Chronic pancreatitis diagnosis was more frequent in patients with recurrent pancreatitis at baseline (82% vs 21%, P < 0.001). During the follow-up, AP recurred in 3 patients, one of which remained idiopathic.

CONCLUSION

EUS is a good test to define AP etiology. It showed a 63% diagnostic gain over CECT + MRCP. In suitable patients, EUS should always be performed in cases of IAP. Further prospective studies are needed.

Key Words: Endoscopic ultrasound; Idiopathic acute pancreatitis; Diagnostic gain; Computed tomography; Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Acute pancreatitis (AP) is a common and potentially severe disease. Imaging techniques allow an etiological diagnosis in most cases. However, about 20% of cases remain idiopathic, with negative consequences on patients' outcomes. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has emerged as a valid technique for the assessment of AP etiology. We share our experience with EUS in the identification of idiopathic AP etiology, after failure of one or more cross-sectional imaging techniques. We found a superiority of EUS over the standard cross-sectional imaging techniques. We therefore suggest the use of EUS to define idiopathic AP etiology in all suitable patients.

Citation: Mazza S, Elvo B, Conti CB, Drago A, Verga MC, Soro S, De Silvestri A, Cereatti F, Grassia R. Endoscopic ultrasound diagnostic gain over computed tomography and magnetic resonance cholang-iopancreatography in defining etiology of idiopathic acute pancreatitis. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(6): 376-386

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i6/376.htm **D0I:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.376

INTRODUCTION

Acute pancreatitis (AP) is an inflammatory disorder characterized by the abnormal activation of digestive enzymes within the pancreatic gland. AP leads to the acute injury of the pancreas and may involve remote organs and systems. AP is one of the most common causes of hospitalization in the United States and Europe[1]. In most cases (about 80%), the prognosis is rapidly favorable[2]. Nevertheless, acute necrotizing pancreatitis may develop in up to 20% of cases, and it is associated with significant rates of early organ failure (38%), need for intervention (38%) and death (15%)[3].

Zaisbidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

The most common AP etiologies are common bile duct stones and alcohol abuse, accounting for about 60%-70% of all the cases[4]. Other etiologies include functional or anatomic lesions (pancreas divisum, pancreatic duct strictures/tumors, ampullary stenosis or sphincter of Oddi dysfunction), drugs, metabolic causes (hypertriglyceridemia, hypercalcemia), autoimmune disease, mechanical injury (e.g., blunt abdominal trauma, postoperative), infections, ischemia, hereditary conditions and toxins^[5].

AP etiology can be found in most cases by combining cross-sectional abdominal imaging techniques, such as ultrasound (US), contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP). However, 10%-30% of AP remains idiopathic (IAP) after clinical, laboratory and imaging tests[6,7]. This is a relevant issue, as 20% of patients with IAP have recurrent episodes, and 20%-30% of them develop chronic pancreatitis[6]. In recent years, endoscopic US (EUS) has emerged as a useful tool for the etiological diagnosis of AP. A recent systematic review and metaanalysis demonstrated that EUS is able to identify a potential etiology in the majority of patients with IAP[8].

EUS has shown high diagnostic accuracy for the identification of microlithiasis missed at CECT scan or MRCP[9,10]. Moreover, in a smaller but relevant percentage of cases, EUS detected small pancreatic or ampullary lesions that were not identified at CECT or magnetic resonance imaging[11-13]. To date, few data are available about the role of EUS after failure of multiple cross-sectional imaging techniques and specifically evaluating the diagnostic gain of EUS in this setting. The present study aimed to evaluate the role of EUS in the assessment of IAP etiology when US, CECT and MRCP failed.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study population and data collection

We performed a retrospective, single-center study. We analyzed a database of consecutive adult patients prospectively enrolled between January 2017 and December 2020 to the Ospedale Maggiore of Cremona with a diagnosis of AP. The diagnosis of AP was made when 2 of 3 of the following criteria were met: abdominal pain consistent with pancreatitis; increased serum amylase or lipase levels, by at least 3 times the upper normal of limit; and characteristic findings on conventional radiologic methods (transabdominal US and/or CECT scan). MRCP was performed as a second-line technique after a negative US and/or CECT.

A thorough medical history and complete blood tests were collected for each patient at the clinical presentation. For final inclusion in the study analyses, the following criteria were ruled out: (1) History of alcohol or other toxic substance abuse; (2) Recent abdominal trauma; (3) Medications potentially related to AP; (4) Metabolic disorder like hypertriglyceridemia (\geq 1000 mg/dL) or hypercalcemia; (5) Clear etiology of AP identified at US, CECT or MRCP, without the need for further investigations; and (6) In the case of recurrent pancreatitis (*i.e.* \geq 2 episodes of AP), a genetic cause was ruled out by testing for CFTR, SPINK-1 and PRSS1 mutations.

Therefore, the patients included in final analysis were those diagnosed with idiopathic acute pancreatitis (IAP), according to the American College of Gastroenterology guidelines[14].

All patients included in the study had undergone EUS after at least one US, CECT or MRCP test. Specifically, EUS was performed after a negative cross-sectional technique to investigate the AP etiology and after a positive exam to confirm a suspected diagnosis, to better characterize a lesion or to obtain biopsies.

After EUS examination, patients were followed up for at least 12 mo (median 31.5 mo, range 12-55), and recurrent episodes of acute pancreatitis were recorded.

The primary aim of the study was to evaluate the diagnostic gain of EUS in the identification of IAP etiology after failure of one or more previous cross-sectional exams. The secondary aims were: to assess the overall EUS diagnostic yield for IAP etiology; to compare the baseline clinical features with the IAP diagnosis; and to analyze the frequency and types of AP recurrence during the follow-up.

Endoscopic ultrasound

EUS examination was performed by 2 experienced operators (≥ 250 exams per year) using a linear echoendoscope (Pentax Medical EG3870UTK and EG38-J10UT), after informed consent had been obtained, with the patient in a left-side position under conscious sedation. EUS was mainly performed during admission after the acute phase of pancreatitis was clinically resolved, unless conditions such as persistent biliary obstruction required earlier evaluation. EUS was performed as an outpatient procedure in cases of mild pancreatitis with early patient discharge.

The examination was considered diagnostic with the following findings: biliary stones, criteria for chronic pancreatitis, presence of solid or cystic pancreatic lesions, pancreatobiliary duct abnormality, pancreas divisum, and features of autoimmune pancreatitis.

In detail: (1) Biliary etiology was diagnosed if stones or microlithiasis/biliary sludge were seen inside the gallbladder or the common bile duct. Biliary stones were defined as hyperechoic structures with an acoustic shadow, microlithiasis was defined as hyperechoic structures of 3 mm or less in diameter, and biliary sludge was defined as a hyperechoic material without an acoustic shadow [15]; (2) Chronic



pancreatitis was defined according to the Rosemont criteria [16]; (3) Duct abnormality was diagnosed if a long pancreatobiliary junction (> 15 mm) was identified [17]; (4) Pancreas divisum was described in the presence of a dominant dorsal duct with or without evidence of communication between the ventral and dorsal ducts, or if the main pancreatic duct could not be traced from the major papilla[18]; (5) Solid or cystic pancreatic lesions were considered as the cause of AP if obstruction of the pancreatic duct was seen at EUS examination; and (6) The diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis was made when parenchymal or ductal features were seen (e.g., diffuse pancreas enlargement with delayed enhancement), and the International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria were met[19].

Statistical analysis

The categorical variables were described as absolute frequency and percentage. The continuous variables with normal distribution were described as mean ± SD, whereas the continuous variables without normal distribution were given as median and range. Mann-Whitney test and 2 or Fisher's exact tests were used to associate baseline clinical and biochemical variables with biliary pancreatitis. Diagnostic yield of EUS was calculated as the overall percentage of etiological diagnosis obtained through EUS examination. EUS diagnostic gain was calculated as the percentage of additional diagnoses obtained at EUS over the total number of patients undergoing US, CECT and/or MRCP. All the analyses were carried out by computer software IBM SPSS Statistics (release 25; IBM Corporation, United States).

RESULTS

Between March 2017 and December 2020, a total of 81 patients underwent EUS for IAP (38% female, mean age at enrollment 61 ± 18 years). Fifteen (23%) patients had previous cholecystectomy, whereas 49 (77%) had an intact gallbladder. First episode of AP was the indication of EUS in 52 (81%) patients, while 12 (19%) patients had recurrent pancreatitis (58% with one episode, 42% with 2 or more episodes). The median time interval between patient admission and EUS was 5 d (range, 2-27). All patients' demographic and clinical characteristics are summarized in Table 1.

Diagnostic yield of EUS and types of diagnosis

Overall, EUS led to an etiological diagnosis in 64 (79%) of the 81 patients. The diagnoses were as follows: 16 gallstone diseases, 25 acute on chronic pancreatitis, 4 pancreas divisum, 4 pancreatic duct anomalies, 11 solid or cystic lesions (4 pancreatic carcinomas with a maximum diameter of 15, 18, 20 and 24 mm; 2 ampullary adenomas of 8 and 13 mm; 5 branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms with high-risk stigmata or worrisome features) and 4 with criteria of autoimmune conditions. Example images of the main diagnosis obtained by EUS are shown in Figure 1. All patients underwent EUS and at least one exam with US, CECT and MRCP. The three cross-sectional techniques, alone or in combination, led to AP etiological diagnosis in 16 (20%) of the 81 patients. All diagnoses were confirmed at the following EUS. Among the remaining 65 patients, 49 (75%) obtained a diagnosis at EUS, with an overall EUS diagnostic gain of 61%.

US and EUS: Seventy-two (89%) patients underwent US, which allowed an etiological diagnosis in 4 (6%) cases. Among the 68 patients with a negative US, EUS allowed an etiological diagnosis in 59 (87%): 14 biliary pancreatitis, 25 acute on chronic pancreatitis, 2 pancreas divisum, 4 pancreatic duct anomalies, 10 solid or cystic lesions and 4 autoimmune conditions.

CECT and EUS: CECT scan was performed in 72 patients (89%), 9 of which (13%) resulted with an etiological diagnosis. Forty-seven (74%) out of the 63 patients with negative CECT obtained an etiological diagnosis at EUS: 10 lithiasis, 18 acute on chronic, 4 pancreas divisum, 4 duct anomalies, 9 solid/cystic lesions and 2 autoimmune pancreatitis.

MRCP and EUS: MRCP was performed in 32 patients, among which 8 (24%) obtained an etiological diagnosis. EUS allowed a diagnosis in 20 (83%) of the 24 patients with negative MRCP: 4 biliary etiology, 9 acute on chronic pancreatitis, 1 pancreas divisum, 1 pancreatic duct anomaly, 4 solid or cystic lesions and 1 autoimmune pancreatitis.

Diagnostic gain of EUS in cases of previous negative exams

US + CECT: A combination of US and CECT was performed in 63 patients (78%); of the 54 patients with missed diagnosis at both US and CECT, 45 (83%) received a diagnosis at EUS: 10 biliary etiology, 17 acute on chronic pancreatitis, 3 pancreas divisum, 4 pancreatic duct anomalies, 8 solid or cystic lesions and 3 autoimmune conditions. EUS diagnostic gain over US + CECT was 71%.

US + MRCP: A combination of US and MRCP was performed in 31 patients (38%); of the 23 US + MRCP missed diagnosis, 20 (87%) were identified at EUS: 4 biliary etiology, 9 acute flares on chronic pancreatitis, 1 pancreas divisum, 1 pancreatic duct anomalies, 4 solid or cystic lesions and 1 inflammatory-



Table 1 Demographic and clinical features of the 64 patients analyzed

Parameter	<i>n</i> = 81	EUS diagnosis, <i>n</i> = 64	Missed EUS diagnosis, <i>n</i> = 17	P value
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	51 (63)	43 (67)	8 (46)	0.208
Age at enrollment, mean ± SD, yr	61 ± 18	62 ± 18	59 ± 16	
Previous cholecystectomy, <i>n</i> (%)	19 (23)	18 (28)	0	0.028
Recurrent pancreatitis, n (%)	14 (17)	14 (22)	0	0.101
One episode, <i>n</i> (%)	7 (9)			
\geq 2 episodes, <i>n</i> (%)	6 (7)			
Amylase, median (range)	468 (107-4988)	465 (123-4988)	500 (107-4753)	0.861
Lipase, median (range)	777 (87-23840)	774 (87-23840)	780 (96-12800)	0.914
Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase, median (range)	70 (9-1665)	70 (9-1665)	125 (11-640)	0.707
Alkaline phosphatase, median (range)	78 (32877)	78 (32-877)	90 (32-185)	0.707
Direct bilirubin, median (range)	0.7 (0.2-8.5)	0.4 (0.2-3)	0.7 (0.2-8.5)	0.933
Alanine aminotransferase, median (range)	34 (6-793)	34 (6-793)	33 (7-596)	0.488
Aspartate aminotransferase, median (range)	38 (11-704)	34 (11-704)	33 (15-301)	0.732
Abdominal US, n (%)	72 (89)	63 (98)	9 (54)	< 0.001
Abdominal CECT, n (%)	72 (89)	56 (88)	16 (94)	1.000
MRCP, <i>n</i> (%)	32 (39)	28 (44)	4 (24)	0.220
EUS findings, <i>n</i> (%)		NA	NA	NA
Normal (final IAP diagnosis)	17 (21)			
Biliary	16 (20)			
Microlithiasis / biliary sludge	9 (11)			
Acute on chronic pancreatitis	25 (31)			
Solid or cystic lesions	11 (14)			
Pancreatic adenocarcinoma	4 (5)			
Ampullary adenoma	2 (3)			
BD-IPMN with high-risk stigmata or worrisome features	5 (6)			
Pancreas divisum	4 (5)			
Ductal anomaly	4 (5)			
Autoimmune criteria	4 (5)			

BD-IPMN: Branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms; CECT: Contrast enhanced computed tomography; IAP: Idiopathic acute pancreatitis; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; SD: Standard deviation; US: Ultrasound; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; NA: Not available.

autoimmune condition. EUS diagnostic gain over US + MRCP was 65%.

CECT + MRCP: CECT and MRCP were both performed in 27 patients; of the 21 CECT + MRCP missed diagnoses, 17 (81%) were identified at EUS: 3 gallstone disease, 7 acute on chronic pancreatitis, 1 pancreas divisum, 1 pancreatic duct anomalies, 4 solid or cystic lesions and 1 autoimmune condition. EUS diagnostic gain over CECT + MRCP was 63%.

US + CECT + MRCP: Finally, 25 patients (31%) received all 3 cross-sectional techniques, without obtaining the AP etiological diagnosis in 19 cases; among them, EUS allowed a diagnosis in 17 (89%) cases: 3 gallstone disease, 7 acute on chronic pancreatitis, 1 pancreas divisum, 1 pancreatic duct anomalies, 4 solid or cystic lesions and 1 autoimmune condition. EUS diagnostic gain over US + CECT + MRCP was 68%.



Bishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.376 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Illustrative images of the main etiological diagnoses of acute pancreatitis obtained by endoscopic ultrasound. A: Choledocholithiasis: endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) images of a small (3-4 mm) shadowing stone located in the distal common bile duct, obtained from the bulb (on the left) and descending duodenum (on the right) stations; B: Early chronic pancreatitis: EUS image showed a lobular pancreatic parenchyma with hyperechoic strands and foci, with hyperechoic margins of the Wirsung's duct, all of which are minor criteria for chronic pancreatitis; C: Anomalous pancreaticobiliary junction: EUS image from the descending duodenum showed the confluence of Wirsung's duct and common bile duct into a long (15 mm) common channel (on the left). The anomaly was then confirmed by retrograde cholangiopancreatography (on the right), also showing lithiasis of the distal part of the common channel; D: Pancreatic lesion: EUS image of a small (15 mm) solid lesion located in the pancreatic head; the lesion appeared hypoechoic and with irregular / infiltrating margins and comes close to the portal venous confluence. Histology confirmed a pancreatic adenocarcinoma; E: Pancreas divisum: EUS image from the descending duodenum showed a dominant dorsal pancreatic duct (PD), draining in the minor papilla; F: Autoimmune pancreatitis: EUS image showed a diffuse hypoechoic pancreatic enlargement, with hypoechoic parenchymal margins, at the level of the body (clearly visible the splenic vessels on the left). After contrast enhancement, the pancreas showed homogeneous early hypervascularization. Histology obtained by fine-needle biopsy revealed inflammatory infiltrates, excluding cancer.

The percentage of types of EUS diagnosis after the different exam combinations are shown in Table 2.

Correlation between IAP diagnosis and clinical parameters

All patients without etiological diagnosis at EUS had no previous cholecystectomy compared to 28% with EUS diagnosis (P = 0.028). Patients with a final diagnosis of biliary pancreatitis had higher baseline median values of alanine aminotransferase (median value 154 vs 25, P = 0.010), aspartate aminotransferase (median value 95 vs 29, P = 0.018), direct bilirubin (median value 1.2 vs 0.6, P = 0.015), gammaglutamyl transpeptidase (median value 180 vs 48, P = 0.006) and alkaline phosphatase (median value 150 vs 72, P = 0.015) compared to patients with non-biliary diagnosis. After differentiating between patients with or without previous cholecystectomy, these associations were maintained only for the non-cholecystectomy group. Noteworthy, when differentiating between first-episode and recurrent pancreatitis, chronic pancreatitis was the diagnosis at EUS in 21% and 82% of cases, respectively, a difference that was statistically significant (P < 0.001).

Etiology-based therapeutic intervention and follow-up data

During the follow-up, 12 out of the 16 patients diagnosed with biliary pancreatitis had evidence of choledocholithiasis; all of them underwent successful stone removal by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). Five out of the 25 patients with chronic pancreatitis underwent ERCP with pancreatic sphincterotomy (5/5) and pancreatic duct stenting (2/5) because of the evidence of

rubic 2 requeriors of deale particulars chologies at chaoscopie and according to the type of previous negative examps										
	Type of pre	Гуре of previous negative exam/s								
Type of AP etiology at EUS	US	CECT	MRCP	US + CECT	US + MRCP	CECT + MRCP	US + CECT + MRCP			
Biliary; microlithiasis/biliary sludge	20%; 10%	16%; 5%	17%;17%	19%;7%	18%; 18%	14%;14%	16%; 16%			
Acute on chronic	37%	29%	38%	32%	39%	33%	37%			
Solid or cystic lesions	15%	14%	17%	15%	18%	19%	21%			
Pancreas divisum	3%	6%	4%	5%	4%	5%	5%			
Anomalous pancreaticobiliary junction	6%	6%	4%	7%	4%	5%	5%			
Autoimmune criteria	6%	3%	4%	5%	4%	5%	5%			
Idiopathic	13%	26%	16%	17%	3%	9%	11%			

AP: Acute pancreatitis; CECT: Contrast enhanced computed tomography; EUS: Endoscopic Ultrasound; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; US: Ultrasound.

> Wirsung's duct stenosis. Among the 11 patients with solid or cystic lesions as the cause of IAP, 4 were treated surgically, while the others were evaluated for a neoadjuvant or palliative approach. The 4 patients with features of autoimmune pancreatitis began steroid therapy with a good response.

> During the follow-up time, a further episode of acute pancreatitis was observed in 3 patients (3.7%). Genetic tests for CFTR, SPINK-1 and PRSS1 mutations tested negative. All patients underwent EUS at recurrence. Two of these already had an EUS diagnosis of pancreas divisum and anomalous pancreatobiliary junction that were confirmed. The other had been initially diagnosed as idiopathic pancreatitis, which remained idiopathic even after the EUS examination performed after recurrence.

DISCUSSION

Our study investigated the role of EUS in the etiological diagnosis of IAP. Overall, the diagnostic yield of EUS for the identification of AP etiology was 80%, with 20% of patients with a final IAP diagnosis, which is in line with previous literature data[20,21]. This result is in keeping with two previous published meta-analyses reporting that EUS can detect a cause in most patients with IAP[8,22]. We found a high diagnostic gain of EUS after all combinations of previous negative cross-sectional techniques; interestingly, diagnostic gain remained remarkably high even after the combination of CECT and MRCP. This result supports EUS as the technique of choice after a negative CECT if the patient is suitable for endoscopic examination, while MRCP could be reserved for patients at elevated risk for invasive procedures.

The most common etiologies identified at EUS were lithiasis, acute on chronic pancreatitis and solid or cystic lesions. All the lithiasis identified at EUS after MRCP were microlithiasis/biliary sludge of gallbladder or common bile duct compared with about half after CECT; this finding confirms the superiority of EUS over MRCP in the identification of lithiasis of small size, as reported previously[9,21-24]. An increase in transaminases is known to have a high positive predictive value for gallstone pancreatitis^[25]. Interestingly, in our study, patients with biliary pancreatitis showed higher levels of liver enzymes as compared to other types of diagnosis but only in the group without previous cholecystectomy, while patients with previous cholecystectomy showed similar median values of liver enzymes. This result seems to identify patients without prior cholecystectomy and with increased transaminases as those at greatest risk of biliary pancreatitis and suggests that these patients could benefit from EUS as the first diagnostic test, eventually followed by ERCP in the same session if the diagnosis is confirmed[26-28].

Chronic pancreatitis was the most frequent diagnosis overall, with similar frequencies after all combinations of previous cross-sectional imaging techniques. This data is in line with the current evidence that EUS has the highest diagnostic performance in the identification of chronic pancreatitis features[29,30]. This is especially true in the setting of early chronic pancreatitis where thanks to the high resolution, EUS may detect subtle parenchymal and ductal changes such as irregular ductal contour, side branch ectasia ≥1 mm and parenchymal lobularity, which are minor diagnostic criteria according to the Rosemont criteria[31-34]. When differentiating between single episode or recurrent pancreatitis at baseline, diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis was much more frequent in patients with recurrent forms; this result supports the use of EUS as the first diagnostic technique for the identification of AP etiology in this subgroup of patients.



Regarding solid lesions, all pancreatic carcinomas missed at CECT were 25 mm or less in size. This data agrees with previous evidence showing a superiority of EUS over CECT for the diagnosis of small pancreatic lesions[35-38]. Interestingly, the percentage of solid lesions identified at EUS was similar in groups with or without previous MRCP, suggesting that this technique does not improve the ability to diagnose small pancreatic lesions. The identification of solid pancreatic lesions, as well as cholelithiasis or choledocholithiasis, not seen at previous examinations is of paramount importance since it significantly changes the patient management and particularly the referral to surgery or ERCP. This is especially true for small pancreatic cancers, which may be suitable for curative treatment. Most cystic lesions were instead diagnosed after US and/or CECT failure. Indeed, as already demonstrated, MRCP and EUS have comparable diagnostic accuracy for the assessment of cystic lesions[39], although EUS can better identify some high-risk or worrisome features such as enhancing mural nodules or thickened or enhancing cyst walls[40].

Pancreatic duct anomalies, including pancreas divisum and anomalous pancreaticobiliary junction, were diagnosed at EUS in about 10% of cases. This percentage was the same even after the combination of CECT and MRCP, corroborating a high sensitivity of EUS in obtaining a detailed study of the distal portion of the pancreatic duct, as already reported in the literature[41,42]. In the meta-analysis by Wan *et al*[22], EUS and MRCP were equally effective in identifying pancreas divisum, while MRCP after secretin stimulation was superior to both techniques. However, due to increased costs and practical issues, secretin-enhanced MRCP has failed to gain widespread United States use across radiology practices[43] and is not routinely performed in our center.

Incidence of further AP episodes during the follow-up was low (3%) and related to non-modifiable causes (one idiopathic form and one pancreatic duct anomaly). The endoscopic treatment of all choledocholithiasis, followed by cholecystectomy when necessary, and of chronic pancreatitis when indicated may have contributed to reducing the risk of pancreatitis recurrence.

The strengths of the study were the homogeneity of the population, the availability of detailed clinical information and the availability of a long follow-up period after the treatment approach. The main limitations were the small sample size and the retrospective nature of the study, with the need of prospective, multicentric studies in order to delineate a diagnostic algorithm that optimizes the use of EUS in AP.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our study supports the role of EUS as the technique of choice in IAP after failure of one or more cross-sectional techniques including CECT and MRCP. We suggest the use of EUS as the first-level technique in patients presenting with increased liver enzymes and with no previous cholecystectomy and in the setting of recurrent pancreatitis. Given its high diagnostic yield, we also propose EUS as the first-line investigation in all suitable patients presenting with IAP. Finally, larger and prospective studies investigating not only the diagnostic but also the prognostic value of EUS in IAP are needed.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Idiopathic acute pancreatitis (IAP) is a common condition and represents a diagnostic challenge because up to 20% of patients with IAP have recurrent episodes and may evolve to chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is highly effective in the etiological diagnosis of IAP, even after failure of a previous imaging technique. A significant proportion of AP remains idiopathic even after multiple imaging techniques, mainly including abdominal US, contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP).

Research motivation

The role of EUS in IAP has been established by multiple studies, including meta-analyses. However, limited data are currently available about the diagnostic gain of EUS in cases of failure of multiple previous imaging techniques.

Research objectives

The primary aim of the study was to evaluate the diagnostic gain of EUS after failure of US, CECT and MRCP and particularly after different combination of these techniques. The secondary aims were to assess the overall EUS diagnostic yield in IAP, to associate the baseline clinical features with the specific IAP diagnosis and to analyze the frequency and types of AP recurrence during the follow-up.

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Research methods

We performed a retrospective, single-center study. We enrolled all consecutive adult patients undergoing EUS for IAP over a 3-year period at the Ospedale Maggiore of Cremona. IAP was defined when a clear etiology could not be identified after a thorough medical history, complete blood tests and after performing at least one US, CECT or MRCP exam. The EUS diagnostic gain was calculated as the percentage of additional diagnoses obtained at EUS over the total number of patients undergoing US, CECT and/or MRCP.

Research results

Overall EUS diagnostic yield was 79%, with 21% of AP remaining idiopathic. This percentage is in line with the current literature. Gallstone disease and chronic pancreatitis were the most frequent diagnoses (20% and 31%, respectively). The EUS diagnostic gain over the associations of CECT + MRCP and US + CECT + MRCP was 63% and 68%, respectively. This is a relevant result that confirms the superiority of EUS in the etiological diagnosis of IAP, particularly in detecting microlithiasis and early signs of chronic pancreatitis. In patients without a previous cholecystectomy and with a final diagnosis of biliary pancreatitis, higher baseline median values of liver enzymes were found. Moreover, in patients with recurrent pancreatitis, chronic pancreatitis was the diagnosis in 82% of cases. These results suggest a high efficacy of EUS in the etiological diagnosis of IAP in patients without previous cholecystectomy and with recurrent pancreatitis. During a median follow-up of 31.5 mo, an additional episode of pancreatitis was observed in 3.7% of patients.

Research conclusions

EUS has a high diagnostic yield in IAP. About two-thirds of patients with IAP without etiological diagnosis with various combinations of US, CECT and MRCP received a diagnosis at EUS. This finding confirms the superiority of EUS over these techniques and proposes EUS as the investigation of first choice in all suitable patients. EUS shows the highest diagnostic gain in the setting of increased liver enzymes with no previous cholecystectomy and in the setting of recurrent pancreatitis.

Research perspectives

The role of EUS in the etiological diagnosis of IAP has been established by multiple studies including meta-analyses. Our study provided additional data supporting the high diagnostic gain of EUS in cases of failure of multiple previous imaging techniques. Future research should focus on the prognostic value of EUS in the setting of IAP, since patient management may change following the EUS diagnosis. Large multicentric and prospective studies addressing this issue are needed.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: All authors contributed to literature search and data collect; Mazza S, Elvo B and Grassia R wrote the paper; Mazza S and De Silvestri A performed the statistical analysis; Conti CB, Drago A, Verga MC, Soro S and Cereatti F critically revised the paper and contributed to the final version of the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: Approval by Ethics Committee of our Center was not required because of the retrospective nature of the study.

Informed consent statement: Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors have no financial relationships to disclose.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Stefano Mazza 0000-0002-9068-3209; Biagio Elvo 0000-0001-5695-0310; Clara Benedetta Conti 0000-0001-9774-2374; Andrea Drago 0000-0002-9777-8665; Maria Chiara Verga 0000-0001-6871-1229; Sara Soro 0000-0002-4802-8403; Annalisa De Silvestri 0000-0003-3128-8441; Fabrizio Cereatti 0000-0003-0628-4473; Roberto Grassia 0000-0003-4491-4050.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: Filipodia



REFERENCES

- Petrov MS, Yadav D. Global epidemiology and holistic prevention of pancreatitis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 1 16: 175-184 [PMID: 30482911 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-018-0087-5]
- Singh VK, Bollen TL, Wu BU, Repas K, Maurer R, Yu S, Mortele KJ, Conwell DL, Banks PA. An assessment of the severity of interstitial pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 9: 1098-1103 [PMID: 21893128 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2011.08.026]
- van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL, Besselink MG, Ahmed Ali U, Schrijver AM, Boermeester MA, van Goor H, 3 Dejong CH, van Eijck CH, van Ramshorst B, Schaapherder AF, van der Harst E, Hofker S, Nieuwenhuijs VB, Brink MA, Kruyt PM, Manusama ER, van der Schelling GP, Karsten T, Hesselink EJ, van Laarhoven CJ, Rosman C, Bosscha K, de Wit RJ, Houdijk AP, Cuesta MA, Wahab PJ, Gooszen HG; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. Gastroenterology 2011; 141: 1254-1263 [PMID: 21741922 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.06.073]
- 4 Boxhoorn L, Voermans RP, Bouwense SA, Bruno MJ, Verdonk RC, Boermeester MA, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG. Acute pancreatitis. Lancet 2020; 396: 726-734 [PMID: 32891214 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31310-6]
- Guda NM, Trikudanathan G, Freeman ML. Idiopathic recurrent acute pancreatitis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 3: 5 720-728 [PMID: 30215363 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(18)30211-5]
- 6 Levy MJ, Geenen JE. Idiopathic acute recurrent pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001; 96: 2540-2555 [PMID: 11569674 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2001.04098.x]
- Steinberg W, Tenner S. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1994; 330: 1198-1210 [PMID: 7811319 DOI: 7 10.1056/NEJM199404283301706
- 8 Umans DS, Rangkuti CK, Sperna Weiland CJ, Timmerhuis HC, Bouwense SAW, Fockens P, Besselink MG, Verdonk RC, van Hooft JE; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Endoscopic ultrasonography can detect a cause in the majority of patients with idiopathic acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 955-964 [PMID: 32557477 DOI: 10.1055/a-1183-3370]
- Kondo S, Isayama H, Akahane M, Toda N, Sasahira N, Nakai Y, Yamamoto N, Hirano K, Komatsu Y, Tada M, Yoshida H, Kawabe T, Ohtomo K, Omata M. Detection of common bile duct stones: comparison between endoscopic ultrasonography, magnetic resonance cholangiography, and helical-computed-tomographic cholangiography. Eur J Radiol 2005; 54: 271-275 [PMID: 15837409 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2004.07.007]
- 10 Smith I, Ramesh J, Kyanam Kabir Baig KR, Mönkemüller K, Wilcox CM. Emerging Role of Endoscopic Ultrasound in the Diagnostic Evaluation of Idiopathic Pancreatitis. Am J Med Sci 2015; 350: 229-234 [PMID: 26252794 DOI: 10.1097/MAJ.00000000000541]
- 11 Valverde-López F, Ortega-Suazo EJ, Wilcox CM, Fernandez-Cano MC, Martínez-Cara JG, Redondo-Cerezo E. Endoscopic ultrasound as a diagnostic and predictive tool in idiopathic acute pancreatitis. Ann Gastroenterol 2020; 33: 305-312 [PMID: 32382235 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2020.0464]
- Tepox-Padrón A, Bernal-Mendez RA, Duarte-Medrano G, Romano-Munive AF, Mairena-Valle M, Ramírez-Luna MÁ, 12 Marroquin-Reyes JD, Uscanga L, Chan C, Domínguez-Rosado I, Hernandez-Calleros J, Pelaez-Luna M, Tellez-Avila F. Utility of endoscopic ultrasound in idiopathic acute recurrent pancreatitis. BMJ Open Gastroenterol 2021; 8 [PMID: 33402380 DOI: 10.1136/bmjgast-2020-000538]
- 13 Somani P, Sunkara T, Sharma M. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in idiopathic pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 6952-6961 [PMID: 29097868 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i38.6952]
- 14 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS, Gastroenterology ACo. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1400-1415 [DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.218]
- 15 Diehl AK, Holleman DR Jr, Chapman JB, Schwesinger WH, Kurtin WE. Gallstone size and risk of pancreatitis. Arch Intern Med 1997; 157: 1674-1678 [PMID: 9250228]
- 16 Catalano MF, Sahai A, Levy M, Romagnuolo J, Wiersema M, Brugge W, et al EUS-based criteria for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis: the Rosemont classification. Gastrointest Endosc 2009; 69: 1251-1261 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.07.043]
- Vila JJ. Endoscopic ultrasonography and idiopathic acute pancreatitis. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 2: 107-111 17 [PMID: 21160725 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v2.i4.107]
- Lai R, Freeman ML, Cass OW, Mallery S. Accurate diagnosis of pancreas divisum by linear-array endoscopic ultrasonography. Endoscopy 2004; 36: 705-709 [PMID: 15280976 DOI: 10.1055/s-2004-825663]
- 19 Shimosegawa T, Chari ST, Frulloni L, Kamisawa T, Kawa S, Mino-Kenudson M, Kim MH, Klöppel G, Lerch MM, Löhr M, Notohara K, Okazaki K, Schneider A, Zhang L; International Association of Pancreatology. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011; 40: 352-358 [PMID: 21412117 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e3182142fd2]
- Norton SA, Alderson D. Endoscopic ultrasonography in the evaluation of idiopathic acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2000; 20 87: 1650-1655 [PMID: 11122178 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.2000.01587.x]
- Vila JJ, Vicuña M, Irisarri R, de la Higuera BG, Ruiz-Clavijo D, Rodríguez-Gutiérrez C, Urman JM, Bolado F, Jiménez 21 FJ, Arín A. Diagnostic yield and reliability of endoscopic ultrasonography in patients with idiopathic acute pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2010; 45: 375-381 [PMID: 20034361 DOI: 10.3109/00365520903508894]
- 22 Wan J, Ouyang Y, Yu C, Yang X, Xia L, Lu N. Comparison of EUS with MRCP in idiopathic acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1180-1188.e9 [PMID: 29225082 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.11.028]



- 23 Ortega AR, Gómez-Rodríguez R, Romero M, Fernández-Zapardiel S, Céspedes MeM, Carrobles JM. Prospective comparison of endoscopic ultrasonography and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in the etiological diagnosis of "idiopathic" acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2011; 40: 289-294 [DOI: 10.1097/mpa.0b013e318201654a]
- 24 Meeralam Y, Al-Shammari K, Yaghoobi M. Diagnostic accuracy of EUS compared with MRCP in detecting choledocholithiasis: a meta-analysis of diagnostic test accuracy in head-to-head studies. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 986-993 [PMID: 28645544 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.06.009]
- 25 Whitcomb DC. Clinical practice. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2006; 354: 2142-2150 [PMID: 16707751 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMcp054958]
- 26 Vila JJ, Kutz M, Goñi S, Ostiz M, Amorena E, Prieto C, et al Endoscopic and anesthetic feasibility of EUS and ERCP combined in a single session vs two different sessions. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 3: 57-61 [DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v3.i3.57]
- 27 Benjaminov F, Stein A, Lichtman G, Pomeranz I, Konikoff FM. Consecutive vs separate sessions of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) for symptomatic choledocholithiasis. Surg Endosc 2013; **27**: 2117-2121 [PMID: 23389062 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2720-7]
- Fabbri C, Polifemo AM, Luigiano C, Cennamo V, Fuccio L, Billi P, Maimone A, Ghersi S, Macchia S, Mwangemi C, 28 Consolo P, Zirilli A, Eusebi LH, D'Imperio N. Single session vs separate session endoscopic ultrasonography plus endoscopic retrograde cholangiography in patients with low to moderate risk for choledocholithiasis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 24: 1107-1112 [PMID: 19638088 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.05828.x]
- 29 Issa Y, Kempeneers MA, van Santvoort HC, Bollen TL, Bipat S, Boermeester MA. Diagnostic performance of imaging modalities in chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Radiol 2017; 27: 3820-3844 [PMID: 28130609 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-016-4720-9]
- Pungpapong S, Wallace MB, Woodward TA, Noh KW, Raimondo M. Accuracy of endoscopic ultrasonography and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis: a prospective comparison study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2007; 41: 88-93 [DOI: 10.1097/mcg.0b013e31802dfde6]
- 31 Stevens T, Parsi MA. Endoscopic ultrasound for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 2841-2850 [DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i23.2841]
- 32 Takasaki Y, Ishii S, Fujisawa T, Ushio M, Takahashi S, Yamagata W, Ito K, Suzuki A, Ochiai K, Tomishima K, Saito H, Isayama H. Endoscopic Ultrasonography Findings of Early and Suspected Early Chronic Pancreatitis. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 33261170 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10121018]
- Dominguez-Munoz JE, Drewes AM, Lindkvist B, Ewald N, Czakó L, Rosendahl J, Löhr JM; HaPanEU/UEG Working 33 Group. Recommendations from the United European Gastroenterology evidence-based guidelines for the diagnosis and therapy of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2018; 18: 847-854 [PMID: 30344091 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2018.09.016]
- 34 Kamat R, Gupta P, Rana S. Imaging in chronic pancreatitis: State of the art review. Indian J Radiol Imaging 2019; 29: 201-210 [PMID: 31367093 DOI: 10.4103/ijri.IJRI 484 18]
- 35 DeWitt J, Devereaux B, Chriswell M, McGreevy K, Howard T, Imperiale TF, Ciaccia D, Lane KA, Maglinte D, Kopecky K, LeBlanc J, McHenry L, Madura J, Aisen A, Cramer H, Cummings O, Sherman S. Comparison of endoscopic ultrasonography and multidetector computed tomography for detecting and staging pancreatic cancer. Ann Intern Med 2004; 141: 753-763 [PMID: 15545675 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-141-10-200411160-00006]
- Michl P, Pauls S, Gress TM. Evidence-based diagnosis and staging of pancreatic cancer. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 36 2006; 20: 227-251 [PMID: 16549326 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2005.10.005]
- Yasuda K, Mukai H, Nakajima M. Endoscopic ultrasonography diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N 37 *Am* 1995; **5**: 699-712 [PMID: 8535618]
- Bronstein YL, Loyer EM, Kaur H, Choi H, David C, DuBrow RA, Broemeling LD, Cleary KR, Charnsangavej C. 38 Detection of small pancreatic tumors with multiphasic helical CT. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2004; 182: 619-623 [PMID: 14975959 DOI: 10.2214/ajr.182.3.1820619]
- Kim YC, Choi JY, Chung YE, Bang S, Kim MJ, Park MS, Kim KW. Comparison of MRI and endoscopic ultrasound in the 39 characterization of pancreatic cystic lesions. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2010; 195: 947-952 [PMID: 20858823 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.09.3985
- 40 Lu X, Zhang S, Ma C, Peng C, Lv Y, Zou X. The diagnostic value of EUS in pancreatic cystic neoplasms compared with CT and MRI. Endosc Ultrasound 2015; 4: 324-329 [PMID: 26643701 DOI: 10.4103/2303-9027.170425]
- Shen Z, Munker S, Zhou B, Li L, Yu C, Li Y. The Accuracies of Diagnosing Pancreas Divisum by Magnetic Resonance 41 Cholangiopancreatography and Endoscopic Ultrasound: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 35389 [PMID: 27734952 DOI: 10.1038/srep35389]
- 42 Kushnir VM, Wani SB, Fowler K, Menias C, Varma R, Narra V, et al Sensitivity of endoscopic ultrasound, multidetector computed tomography, and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in the diagnosis of pancreas divisum: a tertiary center experience.

Pancreas 2013; 42: 436-441 [DOI: 10.1097/mpa.0b013e31826c711a]

43 Swensson J, Zaheer A, Conwell D, Sandrasegaran K, Manfredi R, Tirkes T. Secretin-Enhanced MRCP: How and Why-AJR Expert Panel Narrative Review. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2021; 216: 1139-1149 [PMID: 33263419 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.20.24857]



W U

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 16; 14(6): 387-401

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.387

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

Change point analysis validation of the learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: Experience from a non-structured training setting

Konstantinos Perivoliotis, Ioannis Baloyiannis, Ioannis Mamaloudis, Georgios Volakakis, Alex Valaroutsos, George Tzovaras

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Apiratwarakul K, Thailand; Farouk S, Egypt **A-Editor:** Lin FY, China

Received: January 24, 2022 Peer-review started: January 24, 2022 First decision: April 17, 2022 Revised: April 23, 2022 Accepted: May 17, 2022 Article in press: May 17, 2022 Published online: June 16, 2022



Konstantinos Perivoliotis, Ioannis Baloyiannis, Ioannis Mamaloudis, Georgios Volakakis, Alex Valaroutsos, George Tzovaras, Department of Surgery, University Hospital of Larissa, Larissa 41110, Greece

Corresponding author: Ioannis Baloyiannis, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Surgery, University Hospital of Larissa, Viopolis, Larissa 41110, Greece. balioan@hotmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

The introduction of minimal invasive principles in colorectal surgery was a major breakthrough, resulting in multiple clinical benefits, at the cost, though, of a notably steep learning process. The development of structured nation-wide training programs led to the easier completion of the learning curve; however, these programs are not yet universally available, thus prohibiting the wider adoption of laparoscopic colorectal surgery.

AIM

To display our experience in the learning curve status of laparoscopic colorectal surgery under a non-structured training setting.

METHODS

We analyzed all laparoscopic colorectal procedures performed in the 2012-2019 period under a non-structured training setting. Cumulative sum analysis and change-point analysis (CPA) were introduced.

RESULTS

Overall, 214 patients were included. In terms of operative time, CPA identified the 110th case as the first turning point. A plateau was reached after the 145th case. Subgroup analysis estimated the 58th for colon and 52nd case for rectum operations as the respective turning points. A learning curve pattern was confirmed for pathology outcomes, but not in the conversion to open surgery and morbidity endpoints.

CONCLUSION



The learning curves in our setting validate the comparability of the results, despite the absence of National or Surgical Society driven training programs.

Key Words: Colorectal; Education; Gastrointestinal; Laparoscopy; Outcomes

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: In terms of operative time, the learning curve of a dedicated colorectal surgical team consists of three phases. Change point analysis identified the 110th case as the separation key-point of the first two phases. A plateau was reached after the 145th case. Although we were able to confirm the presence of a learning curve pattern in the histopathological endpoints, this was not the case for the open conversion and morbidity outcomes. Formal training program initiatives are necessary for the safe and efficient implementation of laparoscopic colorectal operations.

Citation: Perivoliotis K, Baloyiannis I, Mamaloudis I, Volakakis G, Valaroutsos A, Tzovaras G. Change point analysis validation of the learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: Experience from a non-structured training setting. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(6): 387-401

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i6/387.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.387

INTRODUCTION

The introduction of minimal invasive principles in colorectal surgery, during the last two decades, was a major breakthrough[1]. Multiple studies confirmed the advantages of a minimal invasive approach, including reduced analgesic requirements, fewer complications, and a shorter recovery period^[2].

Nonetheless, the accrual of these benefits depends on the completion of an elongated learning process [3-5]. Due to the complexity of laparoscopic colorectal operations (LCRO) and the innate dexterity requirements, the accumulation of the respective surgical skills is quite demanding[6-9]. Thus, like other multi-leveled procedures, learning curves were universally adopted for the assessment of surgical competency[10-13].

Although there is a remarkable heterogeneity in the turning points of learning curves for LCRO, current evidence suggests that at least 100 consecutive operations are needed to obtain proficiency[14-17]. During the initial phase, an analogous variation in endpoints, such as morbidity and open conversion rates, is expected[3,18-24].

The determination of the individual elements that contribute to the elongation of the learning curve was a major step towards the establishment of a safety and training culture in laparoscopic colorectal surgery[14,23,25]. Subsequently, the development of structured nation-wide training programs expedited the completion of the respective learning curves [26-28]. Among the various components of these programs are the formation of specialized colorectal surgical groups, the conduction of hands-on courses, and the introduction of mentor guidance during the first cases[26-29]. Unfortunately, these initiatives are not yet implemented in all health systems, thus restraining the efficient dissemination of the minimal invasive principles in colorectal surgery [9,24,30].

Therefore, we designed this study to analyze the laparoscopic colorectal surgery learning curves, outside a formal national or surgical society driven training program.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study is a retrospective analysis of a prospectively collected database. Between January 2012 and December 2019, data from all laparoscopic colorectal resections performed by a specialized colorectal surgical team, were recorded in an institutional database. All patients, prior to their inclusion, provided informed consent for data recording, analyses, and future publication. This study report follows the STROBE guidelines[31].

The surgical team consisted of two consultant surgeons with previous experience in laparoscopic general surgery (G.T. and I.B.). Six months prior to the onset of the study, the surgeons attended both national and international specialized formal courses and performed their initial operations under proctoring. However, this learning process was not based on any national or scientific society training program, due to the absence of such initiatives in Greece. The surgical team was also supported by a dedicated pathology team responsible for the evaluation of the resected specimens.



All operations were performed with four or five trocars. Dissection was completed using an energy source. A medial to lateral approach was implemented in all patients. In case of malignancy, the appropriate oncological principles (Complete mesocolic excision/ Total mesorectal excision CME/TME and Central vascular ligation CVL) were followed. Splenic flexure mobilization was always performed in left sided tumors. A structured pathology report was also provided.

All adult patients (age > 18 years) submitted to elective or semi-elective laparoscopic colorectal surgery for benign or malignant disease were deemed as eligible. The following exclusion criteria were considered: (1) Age < 18 years; (2) American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) score > III; (3) Emergency surgery, e.g., for peritonitis and perforation; and (4) Cases not performed by the abovementioned surgical team.

The primary endpoint of our study was to identify the learning curve status of the operation duration in patients submitted to LCRO. Subgroup analysis for colon (LCO) and rectal operations (LRO) was also performed. Secondary endpoints included operative characteristics (complication and open conversion rates) and specimen pathology quality outcomes. Postoperative complications were any Clavien Dindo \geq 2 adverse events. The complexity of each operation was graded on the basis of the Miskovic *et al*[23] classification system. Data extraction was completed by a group of senior researchers (I.M., G.V., and A.V.).

Statistical analysis

Prior to any statistical analysis, a Shapiro-Wilk normality test was applied to all continuous variables. Since normality was not proven, a non-parametric approach was implemented. Mann-Whitney U test was used for the comparison of continuous variables. Kruskal Wallis H test was applied in multiple comparisons of continuous data. Categorical variables were analyzed by Pearson chi square test, while proportions were evaluated by the Z test. Correlation was assessed through a Spearman's rank-order correlation test.

To identify variations in the changing rate of the studied variables and plot the respective learning curve (LC), cumulative sum (CUSUM) analysis was performed. CUSUM analysis was applied to all above-mentioned endpoints.

The CUSUM analysis plots that confirmed a significant LC pattern, were further evaluated by change-point analysis (CPA). CPA allows the identification of even small trend shifts and provides the respective statistical significance of each change. The CPA analysis incorporated the application of 1000 bootstraps, and a 50% confidence level (CL) for candidate changes.

The acceptable rate of missing values was < 10%. Missing data were handled using the multiple imputation technique. Continuous data are reported in the form of median (interquartile range), whereas categorical variables are provided as number (percentage). Significance was considered at the level of P < 0.05. Statistical analyses were completed with STATA v.13 and SPSS v.23 software.

RESULTS

Patient characteristics are summarized in Table 1. Overall, 214 LCRO were included in the study. More specifically, 76 (35.5%) right colectomies, 31 (14.5%) left colectomies, 26 (12.2%) sigmoidectomies, 72 (33.6%) low anterior resections (LAR), 7 (3.3%) ultra-LAR, and 2 (2.4%) abdominoperineal resections (APR) were performed. Most of the cases displayed a level 1 (54.2%) or 2 (38.2%) complexity. Mean operation duration was 180 and 200 min for LCO and LRO, respectively. The results of the correlation analyses are reported in Supplementary Tables. The overall complication rate was 22.9%. Negative resection margins were confirmed in 95.3% of the patients. A mesocolic and mesorectal resection plane was achieved in 86.4% and 88.8% of cases, respectively.

Figure 1 illustrates the LCRO learning curve, in terms of operation duration. A declining trend of the CUSUM plot, until the 109th case was noted, followed by an upwards shift and a maximum value at the 176th case. CPA confirmed the 110th (CL: 100%) and 145th (CL: 99%) case turning points. On the basis of these findings (Table 2), the LCRO LC was subdivided in three distinct phases (phase I: 1 to 109 operations; phase II: 110 to 144 operations; and phase III: 145 to 214 operations).

Figures 2 and 3 display the learning curve plots of LCO and LRO, correspondingly. Both LC patterns were comparable. First successive cases resulted in a gradual decrease and the reach of a minimum, followed by a consequent increment of the LC line. We confirmed that the 58th (CL: 99%) and 52nd (CL: 100%) cases were the corresponding turning points of colon and rectal resections. Hence, we identified two phases of the LCO and LRO learning curve (LCO phase I: 1 to 57 operations; LCO phase II: 58 to 133 operations; LRO phase I: 1 to 51 operations; LRO phase II: 52 to 81 operations).

Table 2 summarizes the eligible patient data and the study outcomes between the various LC phases. LCRO phase III displayed a significant improvement in the specimen length (P < 0.001), the resection distal margin (P < 0.001), and the lymph node yield (P = 0.016).

Subgroup analyses of the LC phases showed that surgical experience was correlated with the specimen length in both LCO and LRO (P = 0.001 and P < 0.001, respectively). However, dexterity in laparoscopic surgery increased the distal resection margin (P < 0.001) and number of excised lymph



Table 1 Patient characteris	stics				
		Total	Colon operations	Rectal operations	P value
n		214	133	81	
Sex	Male	128 (59.8%)	78 (58.6%)	50 (61.7%)	NS
	Female	86 (40.2%)	55 (41.4%)	31 (38.3%)	
Age (yr)		70 (13)	71 (14)	68 (13)	NS
BMI (kg/m ²)		27 (5)	28 (5)	26.5 (4)	NS
ASA score	Ι	71 (33.2%)	35 (26.3%)	36 (44.4%)	0.021
	II	117 (54.7%)	79 (59.4%)	38 (46.9%)	
	III	26 (12.1%)	19 (14.3%)	7 (8.6%)	
Diagnosis	Malignancy	206 (96.3%)	125 (94%)	81 (100%)	NS
	Diverticulitis	6 (2.8%)	6 (4.5%)	0 (0%)	
	Volvulus	1 (0.5%)	1 (0.8%)	0 (0%)	
	Crohn's disease	1 (0.5%)	1 (0.8%)	0 (0%)	
Previous operation		17 (7.9%)	13 (9.8%)	4 (4.9%)	NS
Т	1	51 (24.8%)	33 (26.4%)	18 (22.2%)	NS
	2	63 (30.6%)	39 (31.2%)	24 (29.6%)	
	3	85 (41.3%)	47 (37.6%)	38 (46.9%)	
	4	7 (3.4%)	6 (4.8%)	1 (1.2%)	
Ν	0	153 (74.3%)	89 (71.2%)	64 (79%)	NS
	1	42 (20.4%)	30 (24%)	12 (14.8%)	
	2	11 (5.3%)	6 (4.8%)	5 (6.2%)	
М	0	205 (99.5%)	125 (100%)	80 (98.8%)	NS
	1	1 (0.5%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.2%)	
Neoadjuvant modality		19 (9.2%)	2 (1.6%)	17 (20%)	< 0.001
Complexity level	1	116 (54.2%)	74 (55.6%)	42 (51.9%)	0.022
	2	82 (38.2%)	44 (33.1%)	38 (46.9%)	
	3	6 (2.8%)	6 (4.5%)	0 (0%)	
	4	10 (4.7%)	9 (6.8%)	1 (1.2%)	
Operation	Right colectomy	76 (35.5%)	76 (57.1%)	-	< 0.001
	Left colectomy	31 (14.5%)	31 (23.3%)	-	
	Sigmoidectomy	26 (12.1%)	26 (19.5%)	-	
	Low anterior resection	72 (33.6%)	-	72 (88.9%)	
	Ultra-low anterior resection	7 (3.3%)	-	7 (8.6%)	
	Abdominoperineal resection	2 (1%)	-	2 (2.4%)	
Emergency status	Elective	212 (99.1%)	131 (98.5%)	81 (100%)	NS
	Semi-elective	2 (0.9%)	2 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	
Laparoscopic approach	Totally laparoscopic	182 (85%)	127 (95.5%)	55 (67.9%)	< 0.001
	Laparoscopy assisted	32 (15%)	6 (4.5%)	26 (32.1%)	
Preoperative optimization	Bowel preparation	191 (89.3%)	112 (84.2%)	79 (97.5%)	0.002
	Antibiotic preparation	206 (96.3%)	127 (95.5%)	79 (97.5%)	NS
	Tattoo	51 (23.8%)	28 (21.1%)	23 (28.4%)	NS
Extraction site	Pfannenstiel	95 (44.4%)	40 (30.1%)	55 (67.9%)	< 0.001



	Subumbilical	19 (8.9%)	4 (3%)	15 (18.5%)	
	Transumbilical	100 (46.7%)	89 (66.9%)	11 (13.6%)	
Anastomosis	Stapled	159 (75%)	80 (60.2%)	79 (100%)	< 0.001
	Handsewn	53 (25%)	53 (39.8%)	0 (0%)	
	Intracorporeal	112 (52.8%)	50 (37.6%)	62 (78.4%)	< 0.001
	Extracorporeal	100 (47.1%)	83 (62.4%)	17 (21.5%)	
	Protective stoma	66 (30.8%)	9 (6.8%)	57 (70.4%)	< 0.001
Operation duration (min)		180 (51)	180 (50)	200 (60)	< 0.001
Open conversion		20 (9.3%)	6 (4.5%)	14 (17.3%)	0.002
Transfusion		8 (3.7%)	4 (3%)	4 (4.9%)	NS
Tumor diameter (cm)		3 (2.2)	3 (2)	3.75 (2.5)	NS
Specimen length (cm)		20 (9)	21 (7)	15 (7)	< 0.001
Distal margin (cm)		5 (4.35)	5.25 (3.5)	4.5 (4.25)	0.01
Lymph nodes		17 (12)	19 (13)	15 (11)	0.004
Lymph node ratio		0 (2.3)	0 (4)	0 (0)	NS
Histological grade	1	40 (19.4%)	20 (16%)	20 (24.7%)	NS
	2	135 (65.5%)	89 (71.2%)	46 (56.8%)	
	3	31 (15%)	16 (12.8%)	15 (18.5%)	
R status	0	204 (95.3%)	124 (99.2%)	80 (98.8%)	NS
	1	2 (0.9%)	1 (0.8%)	1 (1.2%)	
Resection plane	Mesocolic/mesorectal	183 (88.8%)	108 (86.4%)	75 (88.8%)	NS
	Intramesocolic/intramesorectal	19 (9.2%)	14 (11.2%)	5 (6.2%)	
	Muscularis propria	4 (1.9%)	3 (2.4%)	1 (1.2%)	
Extramural vascular invasion		54 (26.2%)	33 (26.4%)	21 (25.9%)	NS
Perineural invasion		21 (10.2%)	13 (10.4%)	8 (9.9%)	NS
Mucous	Focal	29 (14.1%)	20 (16%)	9 (11.1%)	NS
	Diffuse	20 (9.7%)	15 (12%)	5 (6.2%)	
Complications	Total	49 (22.9%)	33 (24.8%)	16 (19.8%)	NS
	Wound infection	9 (4.2%)	5 (3.8%)	4 (4.9%)	NS
	Wound dehiscence	2 (0.9%)	2 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	
	Leak	14 (6.5%)	10 (7.5%)	4 (4.9%)	
	Postoperative ileus	11 (5.1%)	8 (6%)	3 (3.7%)	
	Urinary tract infection	2 (0.9%)	0 (0%)	2 (2.5%)	
	Urinary retention	2 (0.9%)	1 (0.8%)	1 (1.2%)	
	Bleeding	3 (1.4%)	1 (0.8%)	2 (2.5%)	
	Pulmonary embolism	2 (0.9%)	2 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	
	ARDS	1 (0.5%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.2%)	
	Other	4 (1.9%)	4 (3%)	0 (0%)	
Relaparotomy		11 (5.1%)	8 (6%)	3 (3.7%)	NS
ICU		8 (3.7%)	5 (3.8%)	3 (3.7%)	NS
Mortality		5 (2.3%)	4 (3%)	1 (1.2%)	NS
Length of hospital stay (d)		6 (2)	6 (2)	6 (2)	NS
Follow-up (mo)		2 (3.75)	2 (5.8)	2 (2.5)	NS



Saisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

NS: Non-significant; BMI: Body mass index; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; ARDS: Acute respiratory distress syndrome; ICU: Intensive care unit.

nodes (P = 0.002) only in LCO.

Postoperative complication analysis (Supplementary Figures) in LCRO (P = 0.48), LCO (P = 0.419), and LRO (P = 0.521) did not identify an LC pattern. Similarly, open conversion was not associated with a learning curve pattern in any of the study subgroups (P = 0.3, P = 0.8, and P = 0.19, correspondingly).

Finally, the diagrams of the pathology endpoints are provided in Supplementary Figures. The 64th case (CL: 100%) was estimated as the turning point of the specimen length in colon resections. A plateau was reached after the 99th case (CL: 94%). The respective turning point of the LRO was the 47th case. There were no significant CPA turning points in the resected lymph node yield.

DISCUSSION

LC is defined as the schematic depiction of the fluctuation of an efficiency outcome, plotted over a successive number of repetitions[27,29]. Among the various statistical methodologies that have been employed for the LC evaluation are the group splitting, moving average, and CUSUM analysis[3,17,32, 33]. Following an introductory learning phase, the trainee is gradually performing operations of higher complexity and difficulty [34,35]. Finally, once the iteration of the process does not affect the measured variable, mastery is achieved [16,17,32]. As a result, estimation of the LC turning points is of paramount importance in trend analysis^[26].

The inherent divergence of the learning efficiency, alongside the discrepancy in the estimated LC endpoints, resulted in a significant heterogeneity in the published LC outcomes[4,36]. To be more specific, recent studies in laparoscopic colorectal surgery suggested that LC turning points fluctuate between 10[32] and 200 cases[37].

Operation duration has been frequently introduced as the LCRO LC estimated variable [27,29,32]. Nonetheless, surgical expertise assessment, based solely upon operation duration, may result in biased conclusions[27,29]. This is due to the fact that the overlapping surgical skills and the efficient collaboration between the assisting theater personnel can also impact the duration of a procedure [27,38,39]. Initial studies suggested that 23 operations may suffice for the standardization of operative time[9,24]; however, this was not validated in subsequent trials, where a 96-case margin was reported[23]. Our results estimated the first LC cut-off point at the 110th case, which is in parallel with the previous evidence.

Interestingly, we identified lower LC turning points during the individual assessment of both colon and rectal operations (LCO: 58 cases; LRO: 52 cases). This discrepancy may be the result of the combination of the two study subgroups. In particular, the estimated LC of a specific operation subtype is usually shorter, since it incorporates fewer surgical steps. Despite the fact that previous surgical competence, in either LCO or LRO, may accelerate the transposition of skills to the other, completion of LCRO LC prerequisites the attainment of mastery in both operations. Therefore, LCRO LC is equal to the summation of the two subgroup CUSUM plots.

The narrow working space, the lack of three-dimensional vision, and the fixed port positions further enhance the LCRO surgical complexity and the risk of critical intraoperative events^[29]. Consequently, the learning curve status mat have a direct impact on perioperative morbidity [7,17,22,23]. Previous reports estimated that a plateau in LCRO complication rate is achieved after 140 to 200 operations[23, 37]. However, we were not able to validate a LC pattern in perioperative morbidity. Similarly, MacKenzie et al[4] suggested the absence of fluctuation in the perioperative complications rate during the LC period. Nonetheless, these results may be due to an inadequate sample size, since larger cohorts confirmed the presence of an LC pattern in perioperative morbidity[7,17,22,23,37].

Open conversion is considered in the case of a critical event that is not amendable by the ongoing approach[17,19,32]. Typical examples include an intraoperative complication or the compromise of the oncological principles[15,19,24,25]. Although not widely accepted, conversion turning point is estimated at 61 successive operations [18,26,40]. A structured training program, though, may further reduce the above-mentioned LC margin[18,26,40]. Even though our results were in accordance with previously published reports[23], we did not confirm the presence of an LC trend in the open conversion rate.

Specimen-related endpoints are of paramount importance when evaluating the oncological efficacy of an operation [6,14,36]; lymph node yield is the most prominent among them [6,14,36]. However, this can be misleading since lymph node harvest can be affected by anthropometric and disease-related characteristics[41]. Despite these, we confirmed the presence of a significant LC trend in the number of the resected lymph nodes. Additionally, CPA validated the increase of the specimen length after the 64th LCO and 47th LRO case, respectively. We did not introduce positive resection margin and non-CME/TME dissection plane as an LC outcome, due to the scarcity of these events. Moreover, in case of CME/ TME violation, an open conversion was performed to secure adherence to oncological principles.



Table 2 Patient characteristics in different phases of the learning curve											
		Overall				Colon			Rectal		
		Phase I (1-109)	Phase II (110-144)	Phase III (145-214)	P value	Phase I (1-57)	Phase II (58-133)	P value	Phase I (1-51)	Phase II (52-81)	P value
Ν		109	35	70		57	76		51	30	
Sex	Male	68 (62.4%)	24 (68.6%)	36 (51.4%)	NS	37 (64.9%)	41 (53.9%)	NS	30 (58.8%)	20 (66.7%)	NS
	Female	41 (37.6%)	11 (31.4%)	34 (48.6%)		20 (35.1%)	35 (46.1%)		21 (41.2%)	10 (33.3%)	
Age (yr)		71.5 (12)	70 (13)	69.5 (14)	NS	72 (14)	71 (13)	NS	69.5 (12)	67 (16)	NS
BMI (kg/m ²)		27 (5)	28 (4)	27 (5)	NS	28 (6)	28 (5)	NS	26 (3)	27.5 (6)	NS
ASA score	Ι	36 (33%)	13 (37.1%)	22 (31.4%)	NS	14 (24.6%)	21 (27.6%)	NS	21 (41.2%)	15 (50%)	NS
	II	62 (56.9%)	16 (45.7%)	39 (55.7%)		35 (61.4%)	44 (57.9%)		27 (52.9%)	11 (36.7%)	
	III	11 (10.1%)	6 (17.1%)	9 (12.9%)		8 (14%)	11 (14.5%)		3 (5.9%)	4 (13.3%)	
Diagnosis	Malignancy	106 (97.2%)	34 (97.1%)	66 (94.3%)	NS	54 (94.7%)	71 (93.4%)	NS	51 (100%)	30 (100%)	-
	Diverticulitis	2 (1.8%)	1 (2.9%)	3 (4.3%)		2 (3.5%)	4 (5.3%)		-	-	
	Volvulus	1 (0.9%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)		1 (1.8%)	0 (0%)		-	-	
	Crohn's disease	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.4%)		0 (0%)	1 (1.3%)		-	-	
Previous operation		13 (11.9%)	2 (5.7%)	2 (2.9%)	NS	9 (15.8%)	4 (5.3%)	0.04	4 (7.8%)	0 (0%)	NS
Т	1	24 (22.6%)	6 (17.6%)	21 (31.8%)	NS	12 (22.6%)	21 (29.2%)	NS	12 (23.5%)	6 (20%)	NS
	2	34 (32.1%)	7 ((20.6%)	22 (33.3%)		16 (30.2%)	23 (31.9%)		18 (35.3%)	6 (20%)	
	3	43 (40.6%)	20 (58.8%)	22 (33.3%)		21 (39.6%)	26 (36.1%)		20 (39.2%)	18 (60%)	
	4	5 (4.7%)	1 (2.9%)	1 (1.5%)		4 (7.5%)	2 (2.8%)		1 (2%)	0 (0%)	
Ν	0	77 (74.5%)	25 (73.5%)	49 (74.2%)	NS	36 (67.9%)	53 (73.6%)	NS	41 (80.4%)	23 (76.7%)	NS
	1	23 (21.7%)	6 (17.6%)	13 (19.7%)		16 (30.2%)	14 (19.4%)		6 (13.7%)	5 (16.7%)	
	2	4 (3.8%)	3 (8.8%)	4 (6.1%)		1 (1.9%)	5 (6.9%)		3 (5.9%)	2 (6.7%)	
М	0	106 (100%)	34 (100%)	65 (98.5%)	NS	53 (100%)	72 (100%)	-	51 (100%)	29 (96.7%)	NS
	1	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.5%)		-	-		0 (0%)	1 (3.3%)	
Neoadjuvant modality		6 (5.5%)	5 (14.3%)	8 (11.4%)	NS	0 (0%)	2 (2.6%)	NS	6 (11.8%)	11 (36.7%)	0.008
Complexity level	1	50 (54.1%)	13 (37.1%)	44 (62.9%)	NS	29 (50.9%)	45 (59.2%)	NS	30 (58.8%)	12 (40%)	NS
	2	42 (38.5%)	20 (57.1%)	20 (28.6%)		21 (36.8%)	23 (30.3%)		20 (39.2%)	18 (60%)	

	3	2 (1.8%)	1 (2.9%)	3 (4.3%)		2 (3.5%)	4 (5.3%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
	4	6 (5.5%)	1 (2.9%)	3 (4.3%)		5 (8.8%)	4 (5.3%)		1 (2%)	0 (0%)	
Operation	Right colectomy	34 (31.2%)	13 (37.1%)	29 (41.4%)	NS	34 (59.6%)	42 (55.3%)	NS	-	-	NS
	Left colectomy	10 (9.2%)	6 (17.1%)	15 (21.4%)		10 (17.5%)	21 (27.6%)		-	-	
	Sigmoidectomy	13 (11.9%)	2 (5.7%)	11 (15.7%)		13 (22.8%)	13 (17.1%)		-	-	
	Low anterior resection	46 (42.2%)	13 (37.1%)	13 (18.6%)		-	-		45 (88.2%)	27 (90%)	
	Ultra-low anterior resection	4 (3.7%)	1 (2.9%)	2 (2.9%)		-	-		4 (7.8%)	3 (10%)	
	Abdominoperineal resection	2 (1.8%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)		-	-		2 (4%)	0 (0%)	
Emergency status	Elective	109 (100%)	35 (100%)	68 (97.1%)	NS	57 (100%)	74 (97.4%)	NS	51 (100%)	30 (100%)	-
	Semi-elective	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2 (2.9%)		0 (0%)	2 (2.6%)		-	-	
Laparoscopic approach	Totally laparoscopic	98 (89.9%)	24 (68.6%)	60 (85.7%)	0.009	56 (98.2%)	71 (93.4%)	NS	41 (80.4%)	14 (46.7%)	0.002
	Laparoscopy assisted	11 (10.1%)	11 (31.4%)	10 (14.3%)		1 (1.8%)	5 (6.6%)		10 (19.6%)	16 (53.3%)	
Preoperative optimization	Bowel preparation	107 (98.2%)	30 (85.7%)	54 (77.1%)	< 0.001	56 (98.2%)	56 (73.7%)	< 0.001	50 (98%)	29 (96.7%)	NS
	Antibiotic preparation	105 (96.3%)	33 (94.3%)	68 (97.1%)	NS	54 (94.7%)	73 (96.1%)	NS	50 (98%)	29 (96.7%)	NS
	Tattoo	36 (33%)	2 (5.7%)	13 (18.6%)	0.002	17 (29.8%)	11 (14.5%)	0.032	19 (37.3%)	4 (13.3%)	0.021
Extraction site	Pfannenstiel	52 (47.7%)	15 (42.9%)	28 (40%)	NS	15 (26.3%)	25 (32.9%)	NS	37 (72.5)	18 (60%)	NS
	Subumbilical	12 (11%)	4 (11.4%)	3 (4.3%)		2 (3.5%)	2 (2.6%)		9 (17.6%)	6 (20%)	
	Transumbilical	45 (41.3%)	16 (45.7%)	39 (55.7%)		40 (70.2%)	49 (64.5%)		5 (9.8%)	6 (20%)	
Anastomosis	Stapled	85 (78.7%)	24 (70.6%)	50 (71.4%)	NS	34 (59.6%)	46 (60.5%)	NS	50 (100%)	29 (100%)	NS
	Handsewn	23 (21.3%)	10 (29.4%)	20 (28.6%)		23 (40.4%)	30 (39.5%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
	Intracorporeal	57 (52.8%)	16 (47.1%)	39 (55.7%)	NS	18 (31.6%)	32 (42.1%)	NS	38 (76%)	24 (82.8%)	NS
	Extracorporeal	51 (47.2%)	18 (52.9%)	31 (44.3%)		39 (68.4%)	44 (57.9%)		12 (24%)	5 (17.2%)	
	Protective stoma	38 (34.9%)	11 (31.4%)	17 (24.3%)	NS	3 (5.3%)	6 (7.9%)	NS	34 (66.7%)	23 (76.7%)	NS
Operation duration (min)		180 (50)	220 (60)	180 (40)	< 0.001	160 (48)	180 (40)	0.003	200 (50)	220 (63)	0.003
Open conversion		13 (11.9%)	2 (5.7%)	5 (7.1%)	NS	4 (7%)	2 (2.6%)	NS	8 (15.7%)	6 (20%)	NS
Transfusion		5 (4.6%)	0 (0%)	3 (4.3%)	NS	3 (5.3%)	1 (1.3%)	NS	1 (2%)	3 (10%)	NS
Tumor diameter (cm)		3 (2.1)	4 (2.4)	3 (2)	NS	3 (1.5)	3.5 (2)	NS	4 (2.4)	3 (3)	NS
Specimen length (cm)		16.25 (7.25)	22.5 (6.5)	24 (8)	< 0.001	20.5 (8)	23 (8.75)	0.001	14.25 (3.75)	21 (6)	< 0.001

et al. Learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery
et al. Learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery

Distal margin (cm)		4 (3.5)	7 (2)	7 (5)	< 0.001	4 (2.5)	7 (3.5)	< 0.001	4 (4.25)	5 (4.5)	NS
Lymph nodes		15 (10)	20 (19)	21 (12)	0.016	15 (10)	22 (13)	0.002	15 (10)	12.5 (15)	NS
Lymph node ratio		0 (0)	0 (0.8)	0 (8)	NS	0 (4.5)	0 (3.8)	NS	0 (0)	0 (13.5)	NS
Histological grade	1	26 (24.5%)	1 (2.9%)	13 (19.7%)	0.013	10 (18.9%)	10 (13.9%)	0.009	16 (31.4%)	4 (13.3%)	NS
	2	60 (56.6%)	27 (79.5%)	48 (72.7%)		31 (58.5%)	58 (80.6%)		27 (52.9%)	19 (63.3%)	
	3	20 (18.9%)	6 (17.6%)	5 (7.6%)		12 (22.6%)	4 (5.6%)		8 (15.7%)_	7 (23.3%)	
R status	0	105 (99.1%)	33 (97.1%)	66 (100%)	NS	53 (98.1%)	71 (100%)	NS	51 (100%)	29 (96.7%)	NS
	1	1 (0.9%)	1 (2.9%)	0 (0%)		1 (1.9%)	0 (0%)		0 (0%)	1 (3.3%)	
Resection plane	Mesocoli/mesorectal	91 (85.8%)	31 (91.2%)	61 (92.4%)	NS	43 (79.6%)	65 (91.5%)	NS	47 (92.2%)	28 (93.3%)	NS
	Intramesocolic/intramesorectal	12 (11.3%)	3 (8.8%)	4 (6.1%)		9 (16.7%)	5 (7%)		3 (5.9%)	2 (6.7%)	
	Muscularis propria	3 (2.8%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.5%)		2 (3.7%)	1 (1.4%)		1 (2%)	0 (0%)	
Extramural vascular invasion		30 (28.3%)	7 (20.6%)	17 (25.8%)	NS	13 (24.5%)	20 (27.8%)	NS	16 (31.4%)	5 (16.7%)	NS
Perineural invasion		13 (12.3%)	4 (11.8%)	4 (6.1%)	NS	7 (13.2%)	6 (8.3%)	NS	6 (11.8%)	2 (6.7%)	NS
Mucous	Focal	11 (10.4%)	12 (35.3%)	6 (9.1%)	0.006	6 (11.3%)	14 (19.4%)	NS	4 (7.8%)	5 (16.7%)	NS
	Diffuse	9 (8.5%)	3 (8.8%)	8 (12.1%)		7 (13.2%)	8 (11.1%)		2 (3.9%)	3 (10%)	
Complications	Total	28 (25.7%)	9 (25.7%)	12 (17.1%)	NS	15 (26.3%)	18 (23.7%)	NS	12 (23.5%)	4 (13.3%)	NS
	Wound infection	5 (4.6%)	2 (5.7%)	2 (2.9%)	NS	1 (1.8%)	4 (5.3%)	NS	4 (7.8%)	0 (0%)	NS
	Wound dehiscence	1 (0.9%)	1 (2.9%)	0 (0%)		1 (1.8%)	1 (1.3%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
	Leak	8 (7.3%)	4 (11.4%)	2 (2.9%)		5 (8.8%)	5 (6.6%)		2 (3.9%)	2 (6.7%)	
	Postoperative ileus	7 (6.4%)	1 (2.9%)	3 (4.3%)		4 (7%)	4 (5.3%)		3 (5.9%)	0 (0%)	
	Urinary tract infection	2 (1.8%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)		2 (3.9%)	0 (0%)	
	Urinary retention	1 (0.9%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.4%)		0 (0%)	1 (1.3%)		1 (2%)	0 (0%)	
	Bleeding	1 (0.9%)	0 (0%)	2 (2.9%)		0 (0%)	1 (1.3%)		1 (2%)	1 (3.3%)	
	Pulmonary embolism	1 (0.9%)	1 (2.9%)	0 (0%)		1 (1.8%)	1 (1.3%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
	ARDS	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.4%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)		0 (0%)	1 (3.3%)	
	Other	3 (2.8%)	0 (0%)	1 (1.4%)		3 (5.3%)	1 (1.3%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
Relaparotomy		5 (4.6%)	3 (8.6%)	3 (4.3%)	NS	2 (3.5%)	6 (7.9%)	NS	2 (3.9%)	1 (3.3%)	NS
ICU		6 (5.5%)	1 (2.9%)	1 (1.4%)	NS	4 (7%)	1 (1.3%)	NS	2 (3.9%)	1 (3.3%)	NS

Mortality	4 (3.7%)	1 (2.9%)	0 (0%)	NS	3 (5.3%)	1 (1.3%)	NS	1 (2%)	0 (0%)	NS
Length of hospital stay (d)	6 (2)	6 (3)	6 (2)	NS	6 (2)	6 (2)	NS	6 (2)	5 (1)	NS
Follow-up (mo)	2 (3.25)	0.65 (0)	6 (5)	NS	2 (3.3)	6.8 (4.4)	NS	2 (3)	0.27 (0)	0.032

Perivoliotis K et al. Learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery

BMI: Body mass index; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; ARDS: Acute respiratory distress syndrome; ICU: Intensive care unit.

A swift completion of the learning curve is needed, in order to capitalize on the LCRO advantages [29]. Modular training enables the partitioning of the procedure in successive steps, each with its own optimization requirements[18]. The introduction of advanced LCRO courses, mentor guidance, and large operational volume exposure result in a considerable downgrade of the LC cut-off points[18,27]. These methods have been successfully enrolled in multiple national structured training programs, with promising results[17,26]. Nonetheless, surgeons in healthcare systems that have not included LCRO in their official guidelines, do not have access to similar training modules[22]. Therefore, the implementation of LCRO in such settings is based on the individual training efforts of the involved surgeons, with questionable, though, results.

In this study, we analyzed the pooled learning curve of two senior colorectal surgeons. LCRO training was not structured and included course attendance and proctor guidance. Despite this, previous experience in laparoscopic surgery and open colorectal resections could have impacted the pooled LCRO LC turning points. Therefore, our results may not reflect the typical LC pattern of an average surgical trainee.

Several limitations should be acknowledged, prior to the appraisal of our findings. First, despite the statistical significance of several LC turning points, our study incorporated a relatively small sample size. This prohibited further explanatory analyses, including risk-adjustment of the learning curves. Moreover, the innate discrepancy in terms of patient and surgical characteristics, degraded the significance of our results. Furthermore, another major source of bias could be the retrospective design of our study. Finally, the fact that only two consultants were included in this study, prohibited the safe extrapolation of these findings to a wider pool of colorectal surgeons and surgical trainees.

CONCLUSION

Overall, our study reported that the LCRO operation duration learning curve consists of three distinct phases. CPA estimated that the 110th case is the cut-off point between the first two phases. Stabilization of operative time is achieved after the 145th case. LCO and LRO subgroup analysis estimated the 58th and 52nd case as the respective turning points. In contrast to the open conversion and morbidity outcomes, a learning curve pattern was confirmed in pathology endpoints. The learning curves in our settings validate the comparability of the results, despite the absence of National or Surgical Society driven training programs. However, the initiation of a formal LCRO training policy is necessary for the safe and efficient implementation of these procedures.



Figure 1 Cumulative sum analysis of operation duration in laparoscopic colorectal operations. CUSUM: Cumulative sum; LCRO: Laparoscopic colorectal operations.



Figure 2 Cumulative sum analysis of operation duration in laparoscopic colon operations. CUSUM: Cumulative sum; LCO: Laparoscopic colon operations.

Saisbideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.387 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Cumulative sum analysis of operation duration in laparoscopic rectal operations. CUSUM: Cumulative sum; LRO: Laparoscopic rectal operations.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

The introduction of structured training programs results in an enhanced learning process in laparoscopic colorectal surgery.

Research motivation

National training programs are not widely available, thus constraining the efficient adaptation of minimal invasive techniques in colorectal surgery.

Research objectives

To analyze the learning curve patterns in laparoscopic colorectal operations under a non-structured training setting.

Research methods

A retrospective analysis of a prospectively collected database was performed. Cumulative sum analysis and change point analysis were introduced for the evaluation of learning curve patterns.

Research results

In terms of operation duration, three learning curve phases were identified. A learning curve pattern was also confirmed in pathology endpoints, but not in the open conversion and complications outcomes.

Research conclusions

Laparoscopic colorectal operations under a non-structured training setting result in similar learning patterns with the respective structured training curves.

Research perspectives

The introduction of formal training programs in laparoscopic colorectal surgery is necessary for the safer and wider adoption of these techniques.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Perivoliotis K, Baloviannis I, and Tzovaras G designed the research study; Mamaloudis I, Volakakis G, and Valaroutsos A acquired the study data; Perivoliotis K and Baloyiannis I drafted the manuscript; Baloyiannis I and Tzovaras G critically revised and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: This retrospective chart review study involving human participants was in accordance with the ethical standards of the institutional and national research committee and with the 1964 Helsinki Declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. We consulted extensively with the IRB of University Hospital of Larissa who determined that our study did not need ethical approval since all procedures being performed were part of the routine care.

Informed consent statement: Informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

Conflict-of-interest statement: We have no financial relationships to disclose.

Data sharing statement: The datasets generated during the current study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Greece

ORCID number: Konstantinos Perivoliotis 0000-0002-6622-5734; Ioannis Baloyiannis 0000-0002-6050-3000; Ioannis Mamaloudis 0000-0002-2630-6185; Georgios Volakakis 0000-0002-8682-7046; Alex Valaroutsos 0000-0002-3151-7307; George Tzovaras 0000-0001-7344-6749.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- Yamanashi T, Nakamura T, Sato T, Naito M, Miura H, Tsutsui A, Shimazu M, Watanabe M. Laparoscopic surgery for 1 locally advanced T4 colon cancer: the long-term outcomes and prognostic factors. Surg Today 2018; 48: 534-544 [PMID: 29288349 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-017-1621-8]
- 2 Yamaguchi S, Tashiro J, Araki R, Okuda J, Hanai T, Otsuka K, Saito S, Watanabe M, Sugihara K. Laparoscopic versus open resection for transverse and descending colon cancer: Short-term and long-term outcomes of a multicenter retrospective study of 1830 patients. Asian J Endosc Surg 2017; 10: 268-275 [PMID: 28387060 DOI: 10.1111/ases.12373]
- Son GM, Kim JG, Lee JC, Suh YJ, Cho HM, Lee YS, Lee IK, Chun CS. Multidimensional analysis of the learning curve 3 for laparoscopic rectal cancer surgery. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech 2010; 20: 609-617 [DOI: 10.1089/Lap.2010.0007]
- Mackenzie H, Miskovic D, Ni M, Parvaiz A, Acheson AG, Jenkins JT, Griffith J, Coleman MG, Hanna GB. Clinical and 4 educational proficiency gain of supervised laparoscopic colorectal surgical trainees. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 2704-2711 [PMID: 23392980 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-2806-x]
- Rao PP, Rao PP, Bhagwat S. Single-incision laparoscopic surgery current status and controversies. J Minim Access Surg 2011; 7: 6-16 [PMID: 21197236 DOI: 10.4103/0972-9941.72360]
- 6 Kim CW, Lee KY, Lee SC, Lee SH, Lee YS, Lim SW, Kim JG. Learning curve for single-port laparoscopic colon cancer resection: a multicenter observational study. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 1828-1835 [PMID: 27553791 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5180-7]
- Georgiou PA, Bhangu A, Brown G, Rasheed S, Nicholls RJ, Tekkis PP. Learning curve for the management of recurrent and locally advanced primary rectal cancer: a single team's experience. Colorectal Dis 2015; 17: 57-65 [PMID: 25204543 DOI: 10.1111/codi.12772]
- 8 Melich G, Jeong DH, Hur H, Baik SH, Faria J, Kim NK, Min BS. Laparoscopic right hemicolectomy with complete mesocolic excision provides acceptable perioperative outcomes but is lengthy--analysis of learning curves for a novice minimally invasive surgeon. Can J Surg 2014; 57: 331-336 [PMID: 25265107 DOI: 10.1503/cjs.002114]
- Tsai KY, Kiu KT, Huang MT, Wu CH, Chang TC. The learning curve for laparoscopic colectomy in colorectal cancer at a new regional hospital. Asian J Surg 2016; 39: 34-40 [PMID: 25959025 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2015.03.008]
- 10 Rönnow C-F, Uedo N, Toth E, Thorlacius H. Endoscopic submucosal dissection of 301 Large colorectal neoplasias: outcome and learning curve from a specialized center in Europe. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E1340-8 [DOI:



10.1055/a-0733-3668]

- 11 Lohsiriwat V. Learning curve of enhanced recovery after surgery program in open colorectal surgery. World J Gastrointest Surg 2019; 11: 169-178 [PMID: 31057701 DOI: 10.4240/wjgs.v11.i3.169]
- Symer MM, Sedrakyan A, Yeo HL. Case Sequence Analysis of the Robotic Colorectal Resection Learning Curve. Dis 12 Colon Rectum 2019; 62: 1071-1078 [PMID: 31318771 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.000000000001437]
- 13 Gehrman J, Angenete E, Björholt I, Lesén E, Haglind E. Cost-effectiveness analysis of laparoscopic and open surgery in routine Swedish care for colorectal cancer. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 4403-4412 [PMID: 31630289 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-07214-x]
- 14 Prakash K, Kamalesh NP, Pramil K, Vipin IS, Sylesh A, Jacob M. Does case selection and outcome following laparoscopic colorectal resection change after initial learning curve? J Minim Access Surg 2013; 9: 99-103 [PMID: 24019686 DOI: 10.4103/0972-9941.115366]
- Naguib N, Masoud AG. Laparoscopic colorectal surgery for diverticular disease is not suitable for the early part of the 15 learning curve. A retrospective cohort study. Int J Surg 2013; 11: 1092-1096 [DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2013.09.013]
- Pendlimari R, Holubar SD, Dozois EJ, Larson DW, Pemberton JH, Cima RR. Technical proficiency in hand-assisted 16 laparoscopic colon and rectal surgery: determining how many cases are required to achieve mastery. Arch Surg 2012; 147: 317-322 [PMID: 22184135 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.2011.879]
- 17 Tekkis PP, Senagore AJ, Delaney CP, Fazio VW. Evaluation of the learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: comparison of right-sided and left-sided resections. Ann Surg 2005; 242: 83-91 [PMID: 15973105 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000167857.14690.68]
- Jenkins JT, Currie A, Sala S, Kennedy RH. A multi-modal approach to training in laparoscopic colorectal surgery accelerates proficiency gain. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 3007-3013 [PMID: 26487223 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4591-1]
- Rencuzogullari A, Stocchi L, Costedio M, Gorgun E, Kessler H, Remzi FH. Characteristics of learning curve in minimally 19 invasive ileal pouch-anal anastomosis in a single institution. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 1083-1092 [PMID: 27412123 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5068-6
- 20 Hwang MR, Seo GJ, Yoo SB, Park JW, Choi HS, Oh JH, Jeong SY. Learning curve of assistants in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: overcoming mirror imaging. Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 2575-2580 [PMID: 20349091 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1005-2]
- 21 Ito M, Sugito M, Kobayashi A, Nishizawa Y, Tsunoda Y, Saito N. Influence of learning curve on short-term results after laparoscopic resection for rectal cancer. Surg Endosc 2009; 23: 403-408 [PMID: 18401643 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-9912-1]
- Dincler S, Koller MT, Steurer J, Bachmann LM, Christen D, Buchmann P. Multidimensional analysis of learning curves in 22 laparoscopic sigmoid resection: eight-year results. Dis Colon Rectum 2003; 46: 1371-8; discussion 1378 [PMID: 14530677 DOI: 10.1007/s10350-004-6752-5]
- 23 Miskovic D, Ni M, Wyles SM, Tekkis P, Hanna GB. Learning curve and case selection in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: systematic review and international multicenter analysis of 4852 cases. Dis Colon Rectum 2012; 55: 1300-1310 [PMID: 23135590 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e31826ab4dd]
- Chen G, Liu Z, Han P, Li JW, Cui BB. The learning curve for the laparoscopic approach for colorectal cancer: a single 24 institution's experience. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2013; 23: 17-21 [PMID: 23317439 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2011.0540]
- Haas EM, Nieto J, Ragupathi M, Aminian A, Patel CB. Critical appraisal of learning curve for single incision laparoscopic right colectomy. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 4499-4503 [PMID: 23877765 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3096-z]
- 26 Miskovic D, Wyles SM, Carter F, Coleman MG, Hanna GB. Development, validation and implementation of a monitoring tool for training in laparoscopic colorectal surgery in the English National Training Program. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 1136-1142 [PMID: 20835723 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1329-v]
- 27 Toledano Trincado M, Sánchez Gonzalez J, Blanco Antona F, Martín Esteban ML, Colao García L, Cuevas Gonzalez J, Mayo Iscar A, Blanco Alvarez JI, Martín del Olmo JC. How to reduce the laparoscopic colorectal learning curve. JSLS 2014; 18 [PMID: 25392640 DOI: 10.4293/JSLS.2014.00321]
- 28 Ni M, Mackenzie H, Widdison A, Jenkins JT, Mansfield S, Dixon T, Slade D, Coleman MG, Hanna GB. What errors make a laparoscopic cancer surgery unsafe? Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 1020-1027 [PMID: 26099620 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4289-4]
- Kye BH, Kim JG, Cho HM, Kim HJ, Suh YJ, Chun CS. Learning curves in laparoscopic right-sided colon cancer surgery: a 29 comparison of first-generation colorectal surgeon to advance laparoscopically trained surgeon. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2011; 21: 789-796 [PMID: 21854205 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2011.0086]
- Leong S, Cahill RA, Mehigan BJ, Stephens RB. Considerations on the learning curve for laparoscopic colorectal surgery: a 30 view from the bottom. Int J Colorectal Dis 2007; 22: 1109-1115 [PMID: 17404746 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-007-0302-2]
- von Elm E, Altman DG, Egger M, Pocock SJ, Gøtzsche PC, Vandenbroucke JP; STROBE Initiative. The Strengthening the 31 Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) statement: guidelines for reporting observational studies. PLoS Med 2007; 4: e296 [PMID: 17941714 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.0040296]
- 32 Choi DH, Jeong WK, Lim SW, Chung TS, Park JI, Lim SB, Choi HS, Nam BH, Chang HJ, Jeong SY. Learning curves for laparoscopic sigmoidectomy used to manage curable sigmoid colon cancer: single-institute, three-surgeon experience. Surg Endosc 2009; 23: 622-628 [PMID: 18270771 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-9753-y]
- Li JC, Hon SS, Ng SS, Lee JF, Yiu RY, Leung KL. The learning curve for laparoscopic colectomy: experience of a 33 surgical fellow in an university colorectal unit. Surg Endosc 2009; 23: 1603-1608 [PMID: 19452217 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-009-0497-0]
- 34 Stam M, Draaisma WA, Pasker P, Consten E, Broeders I. Sigmoid resection for diverticulitis is more difficult than for malignancies. Int J Colorectal Dis 2017; 32: 891-896 [PMID: 28084549 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-017-2756-1]
- Shanker BA, Soliman M, Williamson P, Ferrara A. Laparoscopic Colorectal Training Gap in Colorectal and Surgical 35 Residents. JSLS 2016; 20 [PMID: 27493468 DOI: 10.4293/JSLS.2016.00024]
- Li JCM, Lo AWI, Hon SSF, Ng SSM, Lee JFY, Leung KL. Institution learning curve of laparoscopic colectomy-a multi-36 dimensional analysis. Int J Colorectal Dis 2012; 27: 527-533 [DOI: 10.1007/s00384-011-1358-6]



- 37 Park IJ, Choi GS, Lim KH, Kang BM, Jun SH. Multidimensional analysis of the learning curve for laparoscopic colorectal surgery: lessons from 1,000 cases of laparoscopic colorectal surgery. Surg Endosc 2009; 23: 839-846 [PMID: 19116741 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-0259-4]
- Zhang XM, Wang Z, Liang JW, Zhou ZX. Seniors have a better learning curve for laparoscopic colorectal cancer 38 resection. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2014; 15: 5395-5399 [PMID: 25041008 DOI: 10.7314/apjcp.2014.15.13.5395]
- 39 Bennett CL, Stryker SJ, Ferreira MR, Adams J, Beart RW Jr. The learning curve for laparoscopic colorectal surgery. Preliminary results from a prospective analysis of 1194 laparoscopic-assisted colectomies. Arch Surg 1997; 132: 41-4; discussion 45 [PMID: 9006551 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1997.01430250043009]
- Kiran RP, El-Gazzaz GH, Vogel JD, Remzi FH. Laparoscopic approach significantly reduces surgical site infections after 40 colorectal surgery: data from national surgical quality improvement program. J Am Coll Surg 2010; 211: 232-238 [PMID: 20670861 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2010.03.028]
- 41 Li Destri G, Di Carlo I, Scilletta R, Scilletta B, Puleo S. Colorectal cancer and lymph nodes: the obsession with the number 12. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 1951-1960 [PMID: 24587671 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i8.1951]



E WŨ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 June 16; 14(6): 402-415

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.402

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study

Role of endoscopic ultrasound and cyst fluid tumor markers in diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions

Hussein Hassan Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Shaimaa Elkholy, Mohamad-Sherif Mogawer, Ayman Yosry, Magdy Elserafy, Eman Medhat, Hanaa Khalaf, Magdy Fouad, Tamer Elbaz, Ahmed Ramadan, Mervat E Behiry, Kerolis Y William, Ghada Habib, Mona Kaddah, Haitham Abdel-Hamid, Amr Abou-Elmagd, Ahmed Galal, Wael A Abbas, Ahmed Youssef Altonbary, Mahmoud El-Ansary, Aml E Abdou, Hani Haggag, Tarek Ali Abdellah, Mohamed A Elfeki, Heba Ahmed Faheem, Hani M Khattab, Mervat El-Ansary, Safia Beshir, Mohamed El-Nady

Specialty type: Medicine, general and internal

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D, D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Jin ZD, China; Paiella S, Italy; Poddymova AV, Russia

Received: October 22, 2021 Peer-review started: October 22, 2021 First decision: November 15, 2021 Revised: November 28, 2021 Accepted: May 5, 2022 Article in press: May 5, 2022 Published online: June 16, 2022



Hussein Hassan Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Shaimaa Elkholy, Mohamad-Sherif Mogawer, Kerolis Y William, Hani Haggag, Mohamed El-Nady, Department of Internal Medicine and Hepatogastroenterology, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Ayman Yosry, Magdy Elserafy, Eman Medhat, Tamer Elbaz, Ahmed Ramadan, Ghada Habib, Mona Kaddah, Department of Endemic Diseases, Cairo University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Hanaa Khalaf, Magdy Fouad, Haitham Abdel-Hamid, Department of Tropical Medicine and Gastroenterology, Minia University, Minia 61511, Egypt

Mervat E Behiry, Department of Internal Medicine, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, Cairo 11562, Egypt

Amr Abou-Elmagd, Department of Gastroenterology, Armed forces College of Medicine, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Ahmed Galal, Endoscopy and Internal Medicine Consultant at Dr/Ahmed Galal Endoscopy Center, Alexandria 35516, Egypt

Wael A Abbas, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Assuit University, Assuit 71111, Egypt

Ahmed Youssef Altonbary, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Mansoura University, Mansoura 35511, Egypt

Mahmoud El-Ansary, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Theodor Bilharz Research Institute, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Aml E Abdou, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Faculty of Medicine for girls Al-Azhar University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Tarek Ali Abdellah, Heba Ahmed Faheem, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Ain shams University, Cairo 11451, Egypt



Mohamed A Elfeki, Department of Internal Medicine, Bani-suef University, Bani-suef, Bani-suef 62511, Egypt

Hani M Khattab, Department of Pathology, Faculty of Medicine, Cairo University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Mervat El-Ansary, Department of Clinical Pathology, Faculty of Medicine, Cairo University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Safia Beshir, Department of Environmental Medicine & Clinical Pathology, National Research Centre, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Corresponding author: Abeer Abdellatef, MD, Lecturer, Department of Internal Medicine and Hepatogastroenterology, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, PO 11451, Kasr Al-Aini Street, Cairo 11451, Egypt. beero4a@yahoo.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) are common in clinical practice. The accurate classification and diagnosis of these lesions are crucial to avoid unnecessary treatment of benign lesions and missed opportunities for early treatment of potentially malignant lesions.

AIM

To evaluate the role of cyst fluid analysis of different tumor markers such as cancer antigens [e.g., cancer antigen (CA)19-9, CA72-4], carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1 (SPINK1), interleukin 1 beta (IL1- β), vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A), and prostaglandin E2 (PGE2)], amylase, and mucin stain in diagnosing pancreatic cysts and differentiating malignant from benign lesions.

METHODS

This study included 76 patients diagnosed with PCLs using different imaging modalities. All patients underwent endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) and EUS-fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) for characterization and sampling of different PCLs.

RESULTS

The mean age of studied patients was 47.4 ± 11.4 years, with a slight female predominance (59.2%). Mucin stain showed high statistical significance in predicting malignancy with a sensitivity of 87.1% and specificity of 95.56%. It also showed a positive predictive value and negative predictive value of 93.1% and 91.49%, respectively (P < 0.001). We found that positive mucin stain, cyst fluid glucose, SPINK1, amylase, and CEA levels had high statistical significance (P < 0.0001). In contrast, IL-1β, CA 72-4, VEGF-A, VEGFR2, and PGE2 did not show any statistical significance. Univariate regression analysis for prediction of malignancy in PCLs showed a statistically significant positive correlation with mural nodules, lymph nodes, cyst diameter, mucin stain, and cyst fluid CEA. Meanwhile, logistic multivariable regression analysis proved that mural nodules, mucin stain, and SPINK1 were independent predictors of malignancy in cystic pancreatic lesions.

CONCLUSION

EUS examination of cyst morphology with cytopathological analysis and cyst fluid analysis could improve the differentiation between malignant and benign pancreatic cysts. Also, CEA, glucose, and SPINK1 could be used as promising markers to predict malignant pancreatic cysts.

Key Words: Pancreatic cystic neoplasm; Mucinous cystic neoplasm; Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm; Mucin stain; Amylase

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Nowadays, the awareness of pancreatic cystic lesions has become an essential issue, especially with the increased incidence of asymptomatic pancreatic cysts in the general population. Therefore, the proper diagnosis, meticulous differentiation, and staging of these pancreatic cystic lesions are crucial for proper management and avoiding unnecessary treatment of benign lesions and missing early treatment of the malignant/pre-malignant lesions. Endoscopic ultrasound examination of cyst morphology with cytopathological and chemical analysis and cyst fluid analysis could improve the diagnostic capability. Also, many developed markers are valuable for predicting a malignant pancreatic cyst.

Citation: Okasha HH, Abdellatef A, Elkholy S, Mogawer MS, Yosry A, Elserafy M, Medhat E, Khalaf H, Fouad M, Elbaz T, Ramadan A, Behiry ME, Y William K, Habib G, Kaddah M, Abdel-Hamid H, Abou-Elmagd A, Galal A, Abbas WA, Altonbary AY, El-Ansary M, Abdou AE, Haggag H, Abdellah TA, Elfeki MA, Faheem HA, Khattab HM, El-Ansary M, Beshir S, El-Nady M. Role of endoscopic ultrasound and cyst fluid tumor markers in diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(6): 402-415 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i6/402.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.402

INTRODUCTION

Pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) are not rare; they vary from a simple benign cyst to a highly malignant one[1]. Awareness of these lesions has increased in recent years, especially with the increased incidence of asymptomatic pancreatic cysts in the general population primarily due to improved detection by different advanced imaging modalities [2,3]. Therefore, the proper diagnosis, meticulous differentiation, and staging of these PCLs are crucial for proper management and avoiding unnecessary treatment of benign lesions and missing early treatment of the malignant/pre-malignant lesions[4,5].

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has become an indispensable tool for diagnosing many pancreatic lesions; it has a benefit for better evaluation of number, location, dimensions, wall thickness, and the content of pancreatic cysts. Also, it is crucial in distinguishing the internal septae and solid areas within the cysts [6].

The morphological features of PCLs are not independent factors in differentiating malignant from nonmalignant lesions. The combination of both EUS-fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) findings with cystic fluid tumor marker analysis, along with clinical, radiologic, histologic, genetic, and molecular characteristics, enhances the diagnostic accuracy for PCLs and helps to construct a novel model in the era of PCL diagnosis[4].

Currently, many tumor markers, both in the serum and in pancreatic cyst fluid (CF), have been widely studied as a tool for distinguishing mucinous/malignant and non-mucinous pancreatic cystic lesions, such as carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), cancer antigen (CA)19-9, CA125, CA15-3, and CA72-4 [7].

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and aims

In this single tertiary referral center prospective study, the samples were collected and stored, and then all markers were detected in the same specimens in the same time. The study aimed primarily to evaluate the role of cyst fluid amylase and tumor markers such as CA 19-9, CEA, serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1 (SPINK1), IL1-β, CA 72-4, vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A), and prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) in addition to mucin stain in diagnosing pancreatic cysts and differentiating malignant from benign lesions.

Patients and recruitment

This prospective study was conducted on 76 patients diagnosed with PCLs using different imaging modalities such as computed tomography (CT), EUS, abdominal ultrasound, or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). The candidates were recruited over 3 years from the Gastroenterology, Endoscopy, and Hepatology Unit, Internal Medicine Department, Kasr Al-Ainy, Cairo University. Fluid analysis was performed for CA 19-9, CA 72-4, CEA, VEGF-1, SPINK-1, IL1-b, PGE2, amylase, mucin stain, and cytopathology. We compared these data with the final diagnosis based on histopathology after surgical resection, positive cytopathology (positive for malignancy), and a long period of follow-up of the patients for at least 18 mo.

All patients underwent EUS examination for cyst characterization and sampling of the cystic lesions. All included patients were above 18 years of age. Patients included in this study were diagnosed with



large pancreatic cysts (larger than 3 cm), suspicious intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN), or pancreatic duct dilatation proved by magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography. However, patients with small cysts (less than 1 cm), calculous cholecystitis, a potential risk for anesthesia, or a bleeding tendency (international normalized ratio > 1.5, or severe thrombocytopenia, with platelet count < 50000/mm³) and patients who refused to participate were excluded from the study. Also, those who missed the follow-up were ruled out from the study. Our institution's Research Ethical Committee approved the study, and all patients gave their informed written consent before inclusion in the study, according to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki.

Examination procedure

All the patients, after thorough full history taking and clinical examination, were subjected to: (1) EUS examination using a linear Echoendoscope PENTAX EG3870UTK (HOYA Corporation, PENTAX Life Care Division, Showanomori Technology Center, Tokyo, Japan) connected to an ultrasound unit Hitachi AVIUS machine (Hitachi Medical Systems, Tokyo, Japan). All examinations were performed under deep sedation with IV propofol. For EUS-FNA, we used the Cook 19G and 22G needles (Echotip; Wilson-Cook, Winston Salem, NC). Prophylactic ceftriaxone (1 gm) was administered before the procedure; (2) characterization of the PCLs. All the characteristics of the PCLs were documented, including localization, number, dimensions, wall thickness, presence of septations or mural nodules, calcification, lymph nodes, and cystic dilatation of the main pancreatic duct. The color, transparency, and viscosity of the CF were also recorded; and (3) evacuation of the cystic fluid entirely with a single needle pass. Aspirated material inside the needle was spread over dry slides. Also, a proportion of the fluid sample (at least 2 mL) was sent for cytopathological examination, including mucin staining using alcian blue stain. At least 5 mL of cyst fluid was analyzed for CEA, SPINK1, IL1-β, CA 72-4, VEGF-A, PGE2, and CA-19-9 using two-site immunoassays (Beckman Coulter). Amylase was measured by the enzymatic colorimetric assay on a modular system (Roche).

Cysts were considered malignant when any of the following is present: (1) Cytopathological detection of malignancy; (2) presence of metastasis in the absence of other concomitant malignancies; (3) presence of mural nodules that progress in size within 6 mo; and (4) postoperative pathological diagnosis of malignancy if available. Cysts were considered benign when proved negative for malignancy by cytopathological examination and follow-up for 18 mo without increasing its size, the appearance of mural nodules or metastasis, or occurrence of obstructive jaundice.

The overall complication rate of EUS-FNA in the prospective series ranges from 0% to 2.5%[8]. Such complications include pain, infection, bleeding, acute pancreatitis, perforation of the esophagus or duodenum, bile peritonitis, and seeding of tumorous cells along the needle track[9]. Therefore, a prophylactic antibiotic in the form of 1 gm IM or slow IV third-generation cephalosporin was administered 6 h before the procedure. No major complications occurred in our series. However, selflimiting intracystic bleeding occurred in one patient, and mild pain occurred in three patients. All patients were discharged on the same day, and no hospital admission was needed.

Statistical analysis

Data management and analysis were performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences v. 25. Numerical data are summarized using the mean and standard deviation, median, or range, as appropriate. Categorical data are summarized as numbers and percentages. Estimates of the frequency were calculated using the numbers and percentages. Numerical data were explored for normality using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test and the Shapiro-Wilk test. To measure the association between variables: (1) Chi-square or Fisher's tests were used to compare independent groups concerning categorical data; (2) kappa statistics were computed to test the agreement between categorical variables. Their values ranged from zero to one; (3) the Mann-Whitney U test implemented comparisons between two groups for non-normally distributed numeric variables; and (4) P value ≤ 0.05 was considered significant.

RESULTS

This study included 76 patients [31 males (40.8%) and 45 females (59.2%)] with a mean age of 47.4 ± 11.4 years (Table 1).

EUS evaluation showed that most patients had a unilocular cyst (40 patients, 52.6%), while 36 patients (47.4%) had a multilocular cyst. Mural nodules were found in 24 patients (31.6%). In addition, most cysts had thin walls (77.6%) and clear contents (78.9%). Calcifications and lymph nodes were not found in 92.1% and 82.9% of patients, respectively. The pancreatic duct was dilated in 10 patients (13.2%) (Table 2).

Pancreatic cysts were diagnosed as being malignant/potentially malignant or benign in 38.2% and 61.8% of patients, respectively. Malignant cysts included mucinous cystadenocarcinoma (14.5%) (Figure 1A) and pancreatic adenocarcinoma (5.3%). On the other hand, potentially malignant cysts included IPMN with low (7.9%) and high-grade dysplasia (13.2%) and mucinous cystadenoma. Benign cysts included serous and mucinous cystic neoplasms (17.1%), pseudocysts (39.5%) (Figure 1B), and



Okasha HH et al. EUS and cyst fluid tumor markers

Table 1 Descriptive data of included patients							
Gender	Number	Percent (%)					
Male	31	40.80%					
Female	45	59.20%					
Total	76	100%					

Table 2 Endoscopic ultrasound findings of studied patients

EUS finding		Number	Percent (%)
Loculation	Unilocular	40	0.526
	Multilocular	36	0.474
Mural nodules	No	52	0.684
	Yes	24	0.316
Wall	Thin Wall	59	0.776
	Thick Wall	17	0.224
Content	Clear	60	0.789
	Turbid	16	0.211
Calcification	No	70	0.921
	Yes	6	0.079
LNs	No	63	0.829
	Yes	13	0.171
Pancreatic duct dilation	No	66	0.868
	Yes	10	0.132

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.402 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Pancreatic body mucinous cystadenoma. A: Pancreatic body mucinous cystadenoma; B: Bilocular inflammatory pseudocyst in the gastric body.

cystic lymphangioma (1.3%) (Table 3).

Evaluating PCLs using mucin stain to differentiate between mucinous and non-mucinous pancreatic cystic lesions showed a sensitivity of 100%, specificity of 94%, and accuracy of 96.04% (Table 4). Also, we found that there was high statistical significance for mucin stain in predicting malignancies with a sensitivity of 87.1%, specificity of 95.56%, positive predictive value (PPV) of 93.1%, and negative predictive value (NPV) of 91.49% (*P* value < 0.001) (Table 5).

The median CF CEA level was 90 (8.39- 2750) ng/mL. Also, the median CF SPINK1 level was 0.56 (0.35-0.97) ng/mL, and the median CF glucose level was 50 mg/dL (Table 6). When we categorized the CF level of CEA above and below 192 ng/mL, the malignant/potentially malignant cysts were more likely to have a CEA level above 192 ng/mL (P = 0.001), as shown in Table 7.

As shown in Table 6, CF CEA level and CF amylase were significantly higher in malignant/ potentially malignant cysts than in benign cysts with a median of 15.8 vs 6.4 and 130.5 vs 3060 (P = 0.004



Table 3 Final diagnosis							
Final diagnosis	Number	Percent (%)					
Pancreatic pseudocyst	30	39.5					
Pancreatic pseudocyst with WOPN	1	1.3					
Serous cystadenoma	13	17.1					
Mucinous cystadenoma	11	14.5					
IPMN (high grade dysplasia)	10	13.2					
IPMN (low grade dysplasia)	6	7.9					
Pancreatic adenocarcinoma	4	5.3					
Cystic lymphangioma	1	1.3					
Total	76	100					

IPMN: Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm; WOPN: Walled-off pancreatic necrosis.

Table 4 Mucin stain in detecting mucinous from non-mucinous pancreatic cystic lesions

Statistic	Value	95%CI
Sensitivity	100%	86.77% to 100%
Specificity	94%	83.45% to 98.75%
Positive likelihood ratio	16.67	5.56 to 49.93
Negative likelihood ratio	0	
Disease prevalence	34.21%	23.71% to 45.99%
Positive predictive value	89.66%	74.31% to 96.29%
Negative predictive value	100%	
Accuracy	96.05%	88.89% to 99.18%

Table 5 Mucin stain in detecting benign from malignant pancreatic cystic lesions

Statistic	Value	95%CI
Sensitivity	87.10%	70.17% to 96.37%
Specificity	95.56%	84.85% to 99.46%
Positive likelihood ratio	19.60	5.02 to 76.47
Negative likelihood ratio	0.14	0.05 to 0.34
Disease prevalence	40.79%	29.65% to 52.67%
Positive predictive value	93.10%	77.58% to 98.14%
Negative predictive value	91.49%	81.12% to 96.41%
Accuracy	92.11%	83.60% to 97.05%

and 0.034, respectively). Also, CF amylase and CF CEA showed statistical significance in predicting malignancy (P = 0.028 and < 0.001, respectively). Furthermore, the SPINK1 level in CF was significantly higher in malignant/potentially malignant cysts compared to benign ones (0.91 *vs* 0.47, P = 0.001). Meanwhile, glucose was markedly consumed in malignant/potentially malignant cysts than in benign cysts (21.5 *vs* 68.5, P = 0.0001) (Table 7).

Comparing different CF markers in predicting malignant PCLs among the studied patients revealed that positive Mucin stain, CF glucose, SPINK1, amylase, and CEA showed high statistical significance (P < 0.0001, 0.001, 0.001, 0.034, and 0.004, respectively). However, IL1- β , CA 72-4, VEGF-A, VEGFR2, and PGE2 did not show any statistical significance (Table 8).

Table 6 Cyst fluid carcinoembryonic antigen, serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1, and glucose level in studied patients				
Biochemical test	Range			
CEA (ng/ml)	90 (8.78- 1560)	(5-100000)		
SPINK1 (ng/ml)	0.56 (0.35-0.97)	(0.1-2.32)		
Glucose (mg/dl)	50 (10-84)	(2-171)		

IQR: Interquartile range.

Table 7 Cystic fluid analysis of malignant/potentially and benign cysts					
Variable	Benign group(<i>n</i> = 45)	Malignant group(<i>n</i> = 31)	<i>P</i> value		
Mucin stain positivity	2 (4.4%)	27 (87.1%)	< 0.0001		
Number (%)					
Glucose (mg/dl)	21.5 (4-45)	68.5 (47-87)	0.0001		
median (IQR)					
IL1b (pg/mL)	0.37 (0.58)	0.34 (0.45)	0.845		
(median, IQR)					
CA 72-4 (U/mL)	6.36 (9.7)	7.4 (7.6)	0.323		
(median, IQR)					
VEGF-A (pg/ml)	707.8 (1056)	736.9 (2262)	0.866		
(median, IQR)					
VEGFR2 (pg/ml)	2.5 (5.3)	1.3 (3)	0.281		
(median, IQR)					
SPINK1 (ng/ml)	0.91 (0.41-1.45)	0.47 (0.3-0.72)	0.001		
median (IQR)					
PGE2 (pg/ml)	307.2 (131)	409.7 (176)	0.121		
(median, IQR)					
CF amylase (U/L)	130.5 (353)	3060 (5191)	0.034		
(median, IQR)					
CF CEA (ng/ml)	6.4 (234)	15.8 (2532)	0.004		
(median, IQR)					
CEA (> 192 ng/mL)	15	5	0.001		

CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; CF: Cyst fluid; IQR: Interquartile range; VEGFR2: Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2; SPINK1: Serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1.

> Univariate regression analysis showed a statistically significant association between malignancy in PCLs and mural nodules, lymph nodes, cyst diameter, mucin stain, CF CEA, SPINK1, and CEA level > 192 ng/mL. In comparison, multivariable regression analysis proved that mural nodules, mucin stain, SPINK1, and CEA level > 192 ng/mL were independent predictors of malignancy in cystic pancreatic lesions (Table 9).

> Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves were constructed to assess the diagnostic accuracy of CF CEA, SPINK1, IL1-β, CA 72-4, VEGF-A, PGE2, and CA-19-9 in predicting malignant cysts. It revealed that the area under the curve was comparable for CEA, glucose, and SPINK1 (0.75, 0.76, and 0.72, respectively) (Figures 2A-C).

> The sensitivity of EUS diagnosis in detecting malignant and premalignant pancreatic cysts was 66.7%, while 69.2% for the specificity, 60% PPV, and 75% NPV with an overall accuracy of 68.2% (Table 10).

> Out of 76 patients, two patients died. Both patients had pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Most of the patients showed a stationary course (40 patients, 52.6%), and only three patients (3.9%) ran a regressive



Table 8 Value of different variables in predicting malignancy							
Variable	Criterion	Specificity	Sensitivity	PPV	NPV	<i>P</i> value	AUC
Age	> 35	0.244	1	0.4745	1	0.605	0.534
Mucin stain		0.9556	0.871	0.931	0.9149	< 0.001	0.913
Glucose (mg/dL)	≤ 42	0.7353	0.8478				0.76
IL1b (pg/mL)	< 1.13	0.209	0.9	0.4363	0.7464	0.761	0.521
CA 72-4 (U/mL)	> 4.3138	0.467	0.677	0.4657	0.678	0.32	0.567
VEGF-A (pg/mL)	> 1221.7	0.844	0.29	0.561	0.634	0.87	0.511
VEGFR2 (pg/ml)	> 6.601	0.933	0.29	0.7482	0.657	0.301	0.573
SPINK1 (µg/L)	≥ 0.58	0.6533	0.7059	0.708	0.623		0.72
PGE2 (pg/ml)	> 311.77	0.556	0.8	0.5529	0.802	0.102	0.683
CF amylase (U/L)	> 270	0.71	0.711	0.629	0.781	0.028	0.644
CF CEA (ng/ml)	> 8	0.742	0.689	0.622	0.795	< 0.001	0.761

CA: Cancer antigen; CF: Cyst fluid; VEGFR2: Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2; PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value.



Figure 2 Receiver operating characteristic curve analysis. A: Cyst fluid carcinoembryonic antigen level; B: Glucose level in cyst fluid; C: Cyst fluid serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1 level. ROC: Receiver operating characteristic.

course, as demonstrated in Table 11. Two patients with inflammatory pseudocyst underwent a percutaneous pig-tail insertion; one of them was complicated by abscess formation and proceeded to surgery. Most of the patients required no intervention (56 patients, 73.7%). However, some patients were referred to surgeries (17 patients, 22.4%), and only one patient underwent cystogastrostomy, as demonstrated in Table 12.

Raisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com
Table 9 Logistic regression analysis for predictors of malignancy in cystic pancreatic lesions				
Variable	Univariate analysis		Multivariate analysis	
	OR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value	OR (95%CI)	P value
Age	1.06 (0.97-1.06)	0.4312		
Mural nodules	6.6 (2.3- 19.3)	0.0006	5.7 (1.37-24.6)	0.0172
Wall thickness	1.39 (0.47-4.124)	0.5514		
LNs	11.82 (2.4-58.4)	0.0024	0.14 (0.006-3.3)	0.2219
Content	0.59 (0.18-1.923)	0.3851		
Loculation	1.1 (0.43-2.68)	0.8826		
Calcification	1.5 (0.28-7.97)	0.6342		
Shortest Diameter	0.965 (0.94-0.99)	0.0189	1.06 (0.92-1.22)	0.4044
Longest Diameter	0.971(0.95-0.99)	0.0112	0.913 (0.81- 1.03)	0.1326
Mucin Stain	145 (24.8-847.2)	< 0.0001	82.4 (12.1-561)	< 0.0001
Glucose	0.97 (0.96-0.99)	> 0.001	0.99 (0.97-1.01)	0.48
IL1b (pg/mL)	0.91 (0.702-1.18)	0.496		
CA 72-4	1.02 (0.98-1.053)	0.3017		
VEGF-A	1.0001(0.99-1.0005)	0.5782		
VEGFR2	1.14 (0.99-1.318)	0.0782		
SPINK1	9.09 (2.62-31.59)	0.001	23.65 (3.10-180.62)	0.002
PGE2 (pg/mL)	1.01 (0.999-1.02)	0.0798		
CF Amylase	1 (1-1)	0.8593		
CF CEA	1.0003 (1.0001-1.0005)	0.0152	1.0001 (0.99-1.0006)	0.5978
CEA > 192 (ng/mL)	6.47 (2.05-20.42)	0.001	14.12 (2.39-83.22)	0.003

OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval; LNs: Lymph-nodes; CF: Cyst fluid; CA: Cancer antigen; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; SPINK1: Serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1; IL1-β: Interleukin 1 beta; CA 72-4: Human cancer antigen 72-4; VEGF-A: Vascular endothelial growth factor A; VEGFR2: Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2, PGE2: Prostaglandin E2.

Table 10 Performance of EUS diagnosis for malignant/premalignant and benign cysts			
Statistic	Value	95%CI	
Sensitivity	0.6667	40.99% to 86.66%	
Specificity	0.6923	48.21% to 85.67%	
Positive predictive value	0.6	43.60% to 74.42%	
Negative predictive value	0.75	59.79% to 85.82%	
Accuracy	0.6818	52.42% to 81.39%	

DISCUSSION

There are great challenges in diagnosing and managing PCLs that have become a common problem faced by many physicians and surgeons[10]. Some PCLs have a malignant potential with a significant risk of developing invasive cancer[11]. Therefore, the accurate classification and diagnosis of pancreatic cysts provide a potential for preventing and early detection of pancreatic cancer. On the other hand, misdiagnosis or unnecessary surgeries may lead to high cost and harm to the patients[10].

Unfortunately, imaging modalities such as CT and MRI have insufficient sensitivity and specificity to characterize PCLs and provide a suboptimal classification and diagnosis due to poor interobserver variability[12].

Baisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 11 Follow-up data of studied patients					
Follow-up	Stationary	Regressive	No-recurrence	Progressive	Died
Pancreatic pseudocyst ($n = 30$)	27 (35.5%)	3 (3.9%)	0	0	0
Pancreatic pseudocyst with WOPN ($n = 1$)	0	0	1 (1.3%)	0	0
Serous cystadenoma ($n = 13$)	12 (15.7%)	0	1 (1.3%)	0	0
Mucinous cystadenoma ($n = 10$)	9	0	1 (1.3%)	0	0
Mucinous cystadenocarcinoma ($n = 1$)	0	0	0	1	0
IPMN (high grade dysplasia) ($n = 10$)	3	0	7	0	0
IPMN (low grade dysplasia) ($n = 6$)	6	0	0	0	0
Pancreatic adenocarcinoma ($n = 4$)	0	0	2 (2.6%)	0	2 (2.6%)
Cystic lymphangioma ($n = 1$)	1 (1.3%)	0	0	0	0
Total (<i>n</i> = 76)	40 (52.6%)	3 (3.9%)	5 (6.5%)	0	2 (2.6%)

Table 12 Intervention required for studied patients				
Intervention required	No	Surgery	Pig-tail drainage	Cysto-gastrostomy
Pancreatic pseudocyst ($n = 30$)	26 (34.2%)	1 (1.3%)	2 (2.6%)	1 (1.3%)
Pancreatic pseudocyst with WOPN ($n = 1$)	0	1 (1.3%)	0	0
Serous cystadenoma ($n = 13$)	12 (15.8%)	1 (1.3%)	0	0
Mucinous cystadenoma ($n = 10$)	9 (11.7%)	1 (1.3%)	0	0
Mucinous cystadenocarcinoma ($n = 1$)	1 (1.3%)	0	0	0
IPMN (high grade dysplasia) ($n = 10$)	1 (1.3%)	9 (11.8%)	0	0
IPMN (low grade dysplasia) ($n = 6$)	6 (7.9%)	0	0	0
Pancreatic adenocarcinoma ($n = 4$)	0	4 (5.2%)	0	0
Cystic lymphangioma ($n = 1$)	1 (1.3%)	0	0	0
Total (<i>n</i> = 76)	56 (73.7%)	17 (22.4%)	2 (2.6%)	1 (1.3%)

EUS is considered the most sensitive tool in delineating the pancreatic cyst characteristics with the capacity to identify the presence of mural nodules and solid components[13]. Also, it has a benefit in enabling EUS-FNA for cytology [14]. Nonetheless, cytology still has a limited diagnostic yield with a pooled sensitivity of 63% and specificity of 88%[15].

Owing to the limited diagnostic accuracy for different pancreatic cysts with the current diagnostic modalities, analysis of the pancreatic CF obtained via EUS-FNA could improve the diagnostic accuracy for pancreatic cysts and help determine the malignant potentiality. Therefore, there is still a growing research interest in discovering and validating novel CF biomarkers that may improve diagnostic accuracy. The present study was designed to determine the role of CF amylase and tumor markers such as CA 19-9, CEA, SPINK1, IL1-β, CA 72-4, VEGF-A, and PGE2 in addition to mucin stain in diagnosing pancreatic cysts and differentiating malignant from benign lesions.

The presence of solid components inside the cyst on imaging could be a significant predictor of malignancy, as reported in many studies[16-18]. Also, we found that the presence of mural nodules was highly predictive of malignancy in univariate and multivariate logistic regression analysis (P = 0.0006 and 0.0172, respectively) along with cyst diameter (P = 0.0189 for shortest diameter and 0.0112 for longest diameter) and lymph node enlargement (P = 0.0024).

In a study conducted by Okasha et al^[19] analyzing the CF amylase of 44 patients, they concluded that pancreatic CF amylase level could differentiate between malignant/potentially malignant and benign cysts with a sensitivity of 58%, specificity of 75%, PPV of 73%, NPV of 60%, and accuracy of 66%.

In our study, CF CEA level and CF amylase were significantly higher in malignant/potentially malignant cysts than in benign cysts (P = 0.004 and 0.034, respectively). This finding agrees with other studies stating that pancreatic CF CEA offers the best diagnostic performance than any other single test, especially in differentiating mucinous and non-mucinous cysts^[20].

A large multi-institutional study conducted on 1861 patients reported that CEA > 192 ng/mL could differentiate mucinous from non-mucinous cysts with an accuracy of 77%[21]. Their findings are in



concordance with our study that reported that the malignant/potentially malignant cysts had CEA levels above 192 ng/mL (P = 0.001).

In CF, positive mucin stain was significantly more frequent in malignant cysts (87.1%) (P < 0.0001). Twenty-seven cysts were positive for mucin stain, with a sensitivity of 87.1% and specificity of 95.56% in differentiating benign from malignant PCLS. Also, mucin staining differentiates mucinous from nonmucinous cysts with a sensitivity and specificity of 100% and 94%, respectively. The results in the current study were more compatible with an Egyptian study by Okasha and his colleagues. They showed that pancreatic CF positive mucin stain was 85% sensitive and 95% specific in detecting mucinous or non-mucinous pancreatic cysts with a 92% PPV, 91% NPV, and 91% accuracy. Also, positive mucin staining was 63% sensitive and 97% specific in differentiating malignant/potentially malignant from benign pancreatic cysts with a PPV of 96%, NPV of 72%, and overall accuracy of 80%. This outcome is in concordance with a recent study by Okasha and his colleagues that showed that a CF positive mucin stain has a sensitivity of 85.5% and specificity of 86.1% for detecting mucinous cystic neoplasm with a 72.3% PPV, 93.3% NPV, and 85.9% accuracy[4]. Many studies also reported that the mucin staining could be complementary to cyst CEA levels and cytology, and when one out of three was found to be positive, this increases the sensitivity to 92% and specificity to 52%, as in a study conducted by Morris-Stiff *et a*l[22].

In our study, CF glucose was markedly consumed in malignant/potentially malignant cysts than in benign cysts (21.5 vs 68.5, P = 0.0001). Since glucose is a simple and cheap biomarker, it could be used as a marker for differentiation between benign and malignant pancreatic cysts with a relatively low cost [23-25].

In 2004, Raty et al [26] were the first to evaluate the role of CF SPINK1 in differentiating potentially malignant from benign cysts. They reported that the SPINK1 level was higher in malignant/potentially malignant than in benign cystic pancreatic lesions (1609 \pm 418 vs 46 \pm 21 ug/L; P = 0.0001). These findings matched our study that showed that SPINK1 level was higher in malignant/potentially malignant cysts than in benign ones (0.91 vs 0.47, P = 0.001) with a sensitivity and specificity of 70.59% and 65.33%, respectively (Table 8).

In our study, mural nodules, cyst diameter, lymph node enlargement, mucin stain, CF CEA, SPINK1, and glucose measurements in CF were highly predictive of malignancy in univariate analysis. In comparison, only mural nodules, mucin stain, and SPINK1 were highly predictive of malignancy in multivariate analysis.

Of all these markers measured in CF, CEA, glucose, and SPINK1 were independent predictors of malignancy, suggesting that these markers could help differentiate potentially malignant cysts from benign cysts.

The analysis of recent markers - not investigated in this study - such as CF DNA is recommended for future research because it might add more diagnostic value in differentiating benign from malignant cvsts.

CONCLUSION

Conclusion

EUS examination of cyst morphology with cytopathological and chemical analysis and CF analysis could improve the differentiation between malignant and benign pancreatic cysts. Also, CEA, glucose, and SPINK1 are valuable markers for predicting a malignant pancreatic cyst.

Recommendations

Further studies addressing new markers are recommended, which will provide a panel of laboratory data to recognize the malignant and potentially malignant lesions to establish a standard protocol for diagnosis and management. Also, CF DNA is considered a potential diagnostic agent with particular possible use in differentiating between benign and malignant cysts. Further investigation regarding this biomarker is recommended.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Nowadays, the awareness of pancreatic cystic lesions has become an essential issue, especially with the increased incidence of asymptomatic pancreatic cysts in the general population. Therefore, the proper diagnosis, meticulous differentiation, and staging of these pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) are crucial for proper management and avoiding unnecessary treatment of benign lesions and missing early treatment of the malignant/pre-malignant lesions. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) examination of cyst morphology with cytopathological and chemical analysis and cyst fluid analysis could improve the diagnostic capability. Also, many developed markers are valuable for predicting a malignant pancreatic cyst.



Research motivation

EUS examination of cyst morphology with cytopathological and chemical analysis and cyst fluid analysis could improve the differentiation between malignant and benign pancreatic cysts. Also, carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), glucose, and the serine protease inhibitor Kazal-type 1 (SPINK1) are valuable markers for predicting a malignant pancreatic cyst.

Research objectives

To evaluate the role of cyst fluid analysis of different tumor markers such as cancer antigens (e.g., CA19-9 and CA72-4), carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), SPINK1, interleukin 1 beta (IL-1β), vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), amylase, and mucin stain in diagnosing pancreatic cysts and differentiating malignant from benign lesions.

Research methods

This study included 76 patients diagnosed with PCLs using different imaging modalities. All patients underwent EUS and EUS-FNA for characterization and sampling of different PCLs.

Research results

The mean age of studied patients was 47.4 ± 11.4 years, with a slight female predominance (59.2%). Mucin stain showed high statistical significance in predicting malignancy with a sensitivity of 87.1% and specificity of 95.56%. It also showed a positive predictive value and negative predictive value of 93.1% and 91.49%, respectively (P < 0.001). We found that positive mucin stain, cyst fluid glucose, SPINK1, amylase, and CEA levels had high statistical significance (P < 0.0001). In contrast, IL-1 β , CA 72-4, VEGF-A, VEGFR2, and PGE2 did not show any statistical significance. Univariate regression analysis for prediction of malignancy in PCLs showed a statistically significant positive correlation with mural nodules, lymph nodes, cyst diameter, mucin stain, and cyst fluid CEA. Meanwhile, logistic multivariable regression analysis proved that mural nodules, mucin stain, and SPINK1 were independent predictors of malignancy in PCLs.

Research conclusions

EUS examination of cyst morphology with cytopathological analysis and cyst fluid analysis could improve the differentiation between malignant and benign pancreatic cysts. Also, CEA, glucose, and SPINK1 could be used as promising markers to predict malignant pancreatic cysts.

Research perspectives

Further studies addressing new markers are recommended, which will provide a panel of laboratory data to recognize the malignant and potentially malignant lesions to establish a standard protocol for diagnosis and management. Also, cyst fluid DNA is considered a potential diagnostic agent with particular possible use in differentiating between benign and malignant cysts. Further investigation regarding this biomarker is recommended.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge our great Kasr Al Ainy Hospital, and its workers, nurses, and staff members, for all the support and help in this study and throughout our careers.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: El-Nady M, Abeer Awad, Shaimaa El-Kholy, and Abdel-Hamid H were involved equally in writing the manuscript; Elbaz T, Ramadan A, Behiry ME, Y William K, Habib G, Kaddah M, Abou-ElMagd A, Abbas WA, Altonbary AY, El-Ansary M, Abdou AE, Haggag H, Abdellah TA, Elfeki MA, and Faheem HA were involved equally in collecting the data; Mogawer MS, Yosry A, Elserafy M, Medhat E, Khalaf H, Fouad M, Ahmed M Shalaby, Galal A, Khattab HM, El-Ansary M, and Beshir S were involved equally in reading and revising the manuscript; Okasha HH revised and approved the final manuscript; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: Our institution's Research Ethical Committee approved the study, and all patients gave their informed written consent before inclusion in the study, according to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest exists.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by



external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Egypt

ORCID number: Hussein Hassan Okasha 0000-0002-0815-1394; Abeer Abdellatef 0000-0001-9945-9767; Shaimaa Elkholy 0000-0003-4322-6467; Mohamad-Sherif Mogawer 0000-0003-1083-2153; Ayman Yosry 0000-0002-4084-2320; Magdy Elserafy 0000-0002-2760-5347; Eman Medhat 0000-0002-2680-0079; Hanaa Khalaf 0000-0002-3388-7635; Magdy Fouad 0000-0001-8056-5581; Tamer Elbaz 0000-0003-0816-9575; Ahmed Ramadan 0000-0002-8164-2472; Mervat E Behiry 0000-0002-3718-7994; Kerolis Y William 0000-0001-7591-8949; Ghada Habib 0000-0002-1738-5782; Mona Kaddah 0000-0002-1124-1710; Haitham Abdel-Hamid 0000-0002-6363-6271; Amr Abou-Elmagd 0000-0002-9406-7868; Ahmed Galal 0000-0002-6852-369; Wael A Abbas 0000-0001-5554-8207; Ahmed Youssef Altonbary 0000-0001-8850-9829; Mahmoud El-Ansary 0000-0001-9974-0727; Aml E Abdou 0000-0003-0715-3408; Hani Haggag 0000-0003-4209-1943; Tarek Ali Abdellah 0000-0002-3608-9671; Mohamed A Elfeki 0000-0001-8979-8650; Heba Ahmed Faheem 0000-0002-2163-3339; Hani M Khattab 0000-0001-5145-6081; Mervat El-Ansary 0000-0002-7996-2995; Safia Bbeshir 0000-0002-3360-923X; Mohamed El-Nady 0000-0003-1304-3547.

S-Editor: Ma YI L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Ma YJ

REFERENCES

- Basturk O, Coban I, Adsay NV. Pancreatic cysts: pathologic classification, differential diagnosis, and clinical implications. 1 Arch Pathol Lab Med 2009; 133: 423-438 [PMID: 19260748 DOI: 10.5858/133.3.423]
- Jani N, Bani Hani M, Schulick RD, Hruban RH, Cunningham SC. Diagnosis and management of cystic lesions of the 2 pancreas. Diagn Ther Endosc 2011; 2011: 478913 [PMID: 21904442 DOI: 10.1155/2011/478913]
- 3 Laffan TA, Horton KM, Klein AP, Berlanstein B, Siegelman SS, Kawamoto S, Johnson PT, Fishman EK, Hruban RH. Prevalence of unsuspected pancreatic cysts on MDCT. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2008; 191: 802-807 [PMID: 18716113 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.07.3340
- 4 Okasha H, E Behiry M, Ramadan N, Ezzat R, Yamany A, El-Kholi S, Ahmed G. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration in diagnosis of cystic pancreatic lesions. Arab J Gastroenterol 2019; 20: 86-90 [PMID: 31182342 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajg.2019.05.008
- 5 Boot C. A review of pancreatic cyst fluid analysis in the differential diagnosis of pancreatic cyst lesions. Ann Clin Biochem 2014; **51**: 151-166 [PMID: 24097809 DOI: 10.1177/0004563213503819]
- Koito K, Namieno T, Nagakawa T, Shyonai T, Hirokawa N, Morita K. Solitary cystic tumor of the pancreas: EUS-6 pathologic correlation. Gastrointest Endosc 1997; 45(3): 268-276 [DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(97)70269-4]
- Sperti C, Pasquali C, Guolo P, Polverosi R, Liessi G, Pedrazzoli S. Serum tumor markers and cyst fluid analysis are useful for the diagnosis of pancreatic cystic tumors. Cancer 1996; 78: 237-243 [PMID: 8673998 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(19960715)78:2<237::AID-CNCR8>3.0.CO;2-I]
- 8 Lee KS, Sekhar A, Rofsky NM, Pedrosa I. Prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts in the adult population on MR imaging. Am J Gastroenterol 2010; 105: 2079-2084 [PMID: 20354507 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.122]
- Polkowski M, Larghi A, Weynand B, Boustière C, Giovannini M, Pujol B, Dumonceau JM; European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE). Learning, techniques, and complications of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided sampling in gastroenterology: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Technical Guideline. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 190-206 [PMID: 22180307 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291543]
- 10 Lennon AM, Canto MI. Pancreatic Cysts - Part 2: Should We Be Less Cyst Centric? Pancreas 2017; 46: 745-750 [PMID: 28609361 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.00000000000841]
- 11 Matthaei H, Schulick RD, Hruban RH, Maitra A. Cystic precursors to invasive pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 8: 141-150 [PMID: 21383670 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2011.2]
- Machicado JD, Koay EJ, Krishna SG. Radiomics for the Diagnosis and Differentiation of Pancreatic Cystic Lesions. 12 Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 32708348 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10070505]
- 13 Brugge WR. The use of EUS to diagnose cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Gastrointest Endosc 2009; 69: S203-S209 [PMID: 19179158 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.12.029]
- 14 Barresi L, Tarantino I, Granata A, Curcio G, Traina M. Pancreatic cystic lesions: How endoscopic ultrasound morphology and endoscopic ultrasound fine needle aspiration help unlock the diagnostic puzzle. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 4: 247-259 [PMID: 22720127 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v4.i6.247]
- Thiruvengadam N, Park WG. Systematic Review of Pancreatic Cyst Fluid Biomarkers: The Path Forward. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2015; 6: e88 [PMID: 26065716 DOI: 10.1038/ctg.2015.17]
- 16 Lee CJ, Scheiman J, Anderson MA, Hines OJ, Reber HA, Farrell J, Kochman ML, Foley PJ, Drebin J, Oh YS, Ginsberg G, Ahmad N, Merchant NB, Isbell J, Parikh AA, Stokes JB, Bauer T, Adams RB, Simeone DM. Risk of malignancy in resected cystic tumors of the pancreas < or =3 cm in size: is it safe to observe asymptomatic patients? J Gastrointest Surg 2008; 12: 234-242 [PMID: 18040749 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-007-0381-y]
- Sarr MG, Carpenter HA, Prabhakar LP, Orchard TF, Hughes S, van Heerden JA, DiMagno EP. Clinical and pathologic 17



correlation of 84 mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: can one reliably differentiate benign from malignant (or premalignant) neoplasms? Ann Surg 2000; 231: 205-212 [PMID: 10674612 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-200002000-00009]

- 18 Sahani DV, Saokar A, Hahn PF, Brugge WR, Fernandez-Del Castillo C. Pancreatic cysts 3 cm or smaller: how aggressive should treatment be? Radiology 2006; 238: 912-919 [PMID: 16439566 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2382041806]
- 19 Okasha HH, Ashry M, Imam HM, Ezzat R, Naguib M, Farag AH, Gemeie EH, Khattab HM. Role of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration and ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in diagnosis of cystic pancreatic lesions. Endosc Ultrasound 2015; 4: 132-136 [PMID: 26020048 DOI: 10.4103/2303-9027.156742]
- 20 Brugge WR, Lewandrowski K, Lee-Lewandrowski E, Centeno BA, Szydlo T, Regan S, del Castillo CF, Warshaw AL. Diagnosis of pancreatic cystic neoplasms: a report of the cooperative pancreatic cyst study. Gastroenterology 2004; 126: 1330-1336 [PMID: 15131794 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.02.013]
- Gaddam S, Ge PS, Keach JW, Mullady D, Fukami N, Edmundowicz SA, Azar RR, Shah RJ, Murad FM, Kushnir VM, 21 Watson RR, Ghassemi KF, Sedarat A, Komanduri S, Jaiyeola DM, Brauer BC, Yen RD, Amateau SK, Hosford L, Hollander T, Donahue TR, Schulick RD, Edil BH, McCarter M, Gajdos C, Attwell A, Muthusamy VR, Early DS, Wani S. Suboptimal accuracy of carcinoembryonic antigen in differentiation of mucinous and nonmucinous pancreatic cysts: results of a large multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 1060-1069 [PMID: 26077458 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.04.040]
- 22 Morris-Stiff G, Lentz G, Chalikonda S, Johnson M, Biscotti C, Stevens T, Matthew Walsh R. Pancreatic cyst aspiration analysis for cystic neoplasms: mucin or carcinoembryonic antigen--which is better? Surgery 2010; 148: 638-44; discussion 644 [PMID: 20797749 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2010.07.023]
- 23 Park WG, Wu M, Bowen R, Zheng M, Fitch WL, Pai RK, Wodziak D, Visser BC, Poultsides GA, Norton JA, Banerjee S, Chen AM, Friedland S, Scott BA, Pasricha PJ, Lowe AW, Peltz G. Metabolomic-derived novel cyst fluid biomarkers for pancreatic cysts: glucose and kynurenine. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 295-302.e2 [PMID: 23566642 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.02.037]
- 24 Zikos T, Pham K, Bowen R, Chen AM, Banerjee S, Friedland S, Dua MM, Norton JA, Poultsides GA, Visser BC, Park WG. Cyst Fluid Glucose is Rapidly Feasible and Accurate in Diagnosing Mucinous Pancreatic Cysts. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 909-914 [PMID: 25986360 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2015.148]
- Carr RA, Yip-Schneider MT, Simpson RE, Dolejs S, Schneider JG, Wu H, Ceppa EP, Park W, Schmidt CM. Pancreatic 25 cyst fluid glucose: rapid, inexpensive, and accurate diagnosis of mucinous pancreatic cysts. Surgery 2018; 163: 600-605 [PMID: 29241991 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2017.09.051]
- 26 Räty S, Sand J, Alfthan H, Haglund C, Nordback I. Cyst fluid tumor-associated trypsin inhibitor may be helpful in the differentiation of cystic pancreatic lesions. J Gastrointest Surg 2004; 8: 569-574 [PMID: 15239993 DOI: 10.1016/j.gassur.2004.01.005]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 416-473





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 7 July 16, 2022

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

416 Safety of endoscopy in patients undergoing treatments with antiangiogenic agents: A 5-year retrospective review

Azam M, Hudgi A, Uy PP, Makhija J, Yap JEL

Randomized Clinical Trial

Feasibility of endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation to remove difficult stones in patients with 424 nondilated distal bile ducts

Pereira Lima JC, Moresco GS, Sanmartin IDA, Contin I, Pereira-Lima G, Watte G, Altmayer S, Oliveira dos Santos CE

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Role of balloon enteroscopy for obscure gastrointestinal bleeding in those with surgically altered anatomy: 434 A systematic review

Aryan M, Colvin T, Ahmed AM, Kyanam Kabir Baig KR, Peter S

443 Quality of life after surgical and endoscopic management of severe acute pancreatitis: A systematic review Psaltis E, Varghese C, Pandanaboyana S, Nayar M

CASE REPORT

455 Solitary pancreatic metastasis from squamous cell lung carcinoma: A case report and review of literature Rais K, El Eulj O, El Moutaoukil N, Kamaoui I, Bennani A, Kharrasse G, Zazour A, Khannoussi W, Ismaili Z

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

- 467 Multimodal treatments of "gallstone cholangiopancreatitis" Vanella S, Baiamonte M, Crafa F
- 471 Texture and color enhancement imaging for detecting colorectal adenomas: Good, but not good enough Wang Y, Sun CY, Scott L, Wu DD, Chen X



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 7 July 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Moinak Sen Sarma, MD, DM, Associate Professor, Department of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Sanjay Gandhi Postgraduate Institute of Medical Sciences, Lucknow 226014, India. moinaksen@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
July 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



F $W \hat{U}$

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 416-423

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.416

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Safety of endoscopy in patients undergoing treatments with antiangiogenic agents: A 5-year retrospective review

Mohammad Azam, Amit Hudgi, Pearl Princess Uy, Jinal Makhija, John Erikson L Yap

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Cabezuelo AS, Spain; Trna J, Czech Republic

Received: February 28, 2022 Peer-review started: February 28, 2022 First decision: April 13, 2022 Revised: May 8, 2022 Accepted: June 15, 2022 Article in press: June 15, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Mohammad Azam, Amit Hudgi, Department of Internal Medicine, Medical College of Georgia/Augusta University, Augusta, GA 30912, United States

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Pearl Princess Uy, John Erikson L Yap, Division of Gastroenterology, Medical College of Georgia/Augusta University, Augusta, GA 30912, United States

Jinal Makhija, Department of Internal Medicine, Rush University Medical Center, Chicago, IL 60612, United States

Corresponding author: John Erikson L Yap, MD, Assistant Professor, Division of Gastroenterology, Medical College of Georgia/Augusta University, 1120 15th Street, Augusta, GA 30912, United States. jyap@augusta.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Antiangiogenic agents (AAs) are increasingly used to treat malignant tumors and have been associated with gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding and perforation. Elective surgeries and endoscopy are recommended to be delayed for 31 d until after AAs treatment. Data regarding the safety of endoscopy while on antiangiogenic agents is extremely limited. No guidelines are in place to address the concern about withholding these anti-angiogenic drugs.

AIM

To evaluate the risks of endoscopy in patients on antiangiogenic agents from 2015 to 2020 at our institution.

METHODS

This is a single centered retrospective study approved by the institutional review board statement of the institution. Patients that underwent endoscopy within 28 d of antiangiogenic agents' treatment were included in the study. Primary outcome of interest was death, and secondary outcomes included perforation and GI bleeding. Data were analyzed utilizing descriptive statistics. Fifty-nine patients were included in the final analysis and a total of eighty-five procedures were performed that were characterized as low risk and high risk.

RESULTS

Among the 59 patients a total of 85 endoscopic procedures were performed with 24 (28.2%) categorized as high-risk and 61 (71.8%) procedures as low-risk. Of the



total number of patients, (50%) were on bevacizumab and the rest were on imatinib (11.7%), lenvatinib (6.7%) and, ramucirumab (5%). The average duration between administration of AAs and the performance of endoscopic procedures was 9.9 d. No procedure-related adverse events were noted among our study population. We did observe two deaths with one patient, on lenvatinib for metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma, who had persistent bleeding despite esophageal variceal banding and died 4 d later from hemorrhagic shock. Another patient was diagnosed with acute myeloid leukemia died 24 d after an esophagogastroduodenoscopy with biopsy after transition to comfort care.

CONCLUSION

As per this single center retrospective study, the rate of endoscopic procedure-related adverse events and death within 28 d of AA administration appears to be low.

Key Words: Antiangiogenics; Endoscopy; Bevacizumab; Lmatinib; Lenvatinib; Adverse events

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This single centered study highlights low adverse events of anti-angiogenics after endoscopic procedures. Currently, the consensus recommends holding anti-angiogenics 28 d prior to the procedure. This small sample study sheds light on the need to hold anti-angiogenics prior to endoscopic procedure and affirms to not delay emergent endoscopic procedures.

Citation: Azam M, Hudgi A, Uy PP, Makhija J, Yap JEL. Safety of endoscopy in patients undergoing treatments with antiangiogenic agents: A 5-year retrospective review. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(7): 416-423 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/416.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.416

INTRODUCTION

Angiogenesis is a complex process of forming vascular network by endothelial cells proliferation mediated by growth factors like vascular endothelial growth factors (VEGF), insulin like growth factors, fibroblast growth factors and hypoxia inducible factors. It is first initiated during embryogenesis from mesodermal precursor cells, later repeated during process of healing. Similarly, when tumor cells are subjected to hypoxia, they produce growth factor leading to angiogenesis. This not only provide a source of nutrition but also a means for metastasis.

Folkman postulated the idea of antiangiogenic agents (AAs) as an effective cancer therapy in early 1970[1]. Currently, AAs are widely used in the treatment of malignant tumors owing to their effectiveness in increasing survival. Monoclonal antibodies, VEGF decoy receptor, and small molecule tyrosine kinase inhibitors are three major classes of anti-angiogenics currently in clinical practice[2]. However, VEGF also play a crucial role in wound healing and the use of AAs may potentially lead to complications such as bleeding and impaired wound healing[1,3].

Post-procedure adverse events were higher among patients receiving AAs[4]. The potential for increased occurrence of complications such as bleeding among cancer patients on AAs after procedures have led to the postponement of elective surgical procedures and endoscopies for at least 28 d after AA treatment. The mechanism of gastrointestinal (GI) perforation is attributed to splanchnic or mesenteric thrombi, impaired healing and proliferation, decreased blood supply to intestinal wall, and decreased stability secondary to tumor destruction have been postulated[5]. There is limited and inconsistent data in the literature regarding the rate of adverse events during endoscopy among patients on AAs. Imbulgoda *et al*[6] reported two complications of perforation (2/80 patients) in patient receiving bevacizumab while undergoing placement of self-expanding metal stent. More recently Kachaamy *et al* [7] revealed a low adverse event of 1.6% (7/455) in patients receiving AA. The cautious approach of delaying even low risk endoscopic procedures among patients receiving AAs may have resulted from the extrapolation of findings from studies of surgical procedures where increased adverse events like bleeding and impaired wound healing were observed[4]. It is important to note that endoscopic procedures are not as invasive as other surgical procedures and recommendations should not be solely based on data from surgical procedures.

In this single centered study, we reviewed medical records of the patients who underwent GI endoscopy after receiving anti-angiogenics therapy within the past 28 d. Here we aim to investigate 30 d adverse events in patients receiving AA undergoing an endoscopic procedure.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and patient population

This is a single center retrospective study conducted at a non-National Cancer Institute (NCI) designated hospital specializing in treatment of cancers in the state of Georgia, United States. Inclusion criteria for the study were: (1) Patients receiving treatment with AAs including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), VEGF receptor inhibitors, epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitors, multi-targeted tyrosine kinase inhibitors, and mammalian target of rapamycin inhibitor; and (2) Patients undergoing endoscopic procedures within 28 d of AA administration between from January 1, 2015 - March 31, 2020. Exclusion criteria included: Age less than 18 years old. All patients undergoing endoscopic procedures within 28 d after administration of AAs were included in the study analysis. The Augusta University Investigation Review Boards approved this study.

Patients who met the inclusion and exclusion criteria were identified using I2B2 software, and details regarding the endoscopic procedures and the timing of AA administration were obtained from the electronic medical records. Endoscopic procedures were categorized as either high risk or low risk based on existing literature regarding endoscopic procedural risks associated with antithrombotic agents[8]. Low risk procedures included diagnostic endoscopies or with biopsy. In contrast, high risk procedures consisted of stent placements, gastrostomy tube placements, snare polypectomy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, and endoscopic ultrasound with fine needle aspiration.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed utilizing simple descriptive statistics including percentages and frequencies. The demographic data, the mortality rate and the endoscopic adverse events were analyzed using descriptive statistics. The primary outcome measure was mortality rate within 30 d of endoscopy whereas the secondary outcome measures were procedure-related adverse events such as bleeding and perforation within 30 d of endoscopy. The adverse events were labeled according to the common terminology criteria for adverse events version (have version 5.0 now) which defines adverse events (AEs) as an unintended and unfavorable outcome associated with a medical treatment or procedure that may or may not be associated to the medical treatment or procedure. Classification of the severity of AEs were based on a grading system from 1 to 5 wherein 1 is mild, 2 is moderate, 3 is severe, 4 is life-threatening and 5 is death. The mortality rate and incident rate of AEs were determined using the total number of study participants as the denominator.

RESULTS

Patient characteristics

Fifty-nine patients (M/F = 25/34) were included in this study who underwent a total of 85 endoscopic procedures. The mean age of the study population was 64.9 years at the time of endoscopy. Majority of the patients were Caucasians (54.2%) or African Americans (40.7%). The most common malignancy types were colorectal cancer (20.7%), liver (11.9%), ovarian (10.2%) and lung (10.2%); and the majority (59.3%) had stage IV metastatic disease at the time of endoscopy (refer to Table 1). Thirty patients (50%) were on bevacizumab whereas other patients were on imatinib (11.7%), lenvatinib (6.7%), ramucirumab (5%) as detailed on Table 2. One of the patients with the diagnosis of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) who was being treated with two anti-angiogenic agents bevacizumab and sorafenib.

Procedures

A total of 85 endoscopic procedures were performed with 24 (28.2%) categorized as high-risk and 61 (71.8%) procedures as low-risk. High risk procedures included variceal bleeding control, percutaneous gastrostomy tube placement, pneumatic balloon dilation, and stent placement while low-risk included diagnostic procedures along with mucosal biopsies. The average duration between administration of AAs and the performance of endoscopic procedures was 9.9 d (Table 3).

Adverse events and mortality

Among the eighty-five endoscopic procedures that were performed, there were no procedure related adverse events that were documented. One patient on lenvatinib therapy for metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma had persistent bleeding despite esophageal variceal banding and died 4 d later from hemorrhagic shock. Another patient on sorafenib therapy for AML died 24 d after an esophago-gastroduodenoscopy with biopsy while on hospice care (Table 4).

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Baseline characteristics of patient population on anti-angiogenic agents			
Characteristics	Anti-angiogenic agents (<i>n</i> = 59)		
Age	64.9		
Female	34 (57.62%)		
Race			
Caucasian	32 (54.2%)		
African American	24 (40.7%)		
Hispanic	3 (5.1%)		
Malignancy sites			
Colorectal cancer	12 (20.3%)		
Hepatocellular cancer	7 (11.9%)		
Ovarian cancer	6 (10.2%)		
Lung	6 (10.2%)		
CML/AML	5 8.5%)		
Renal cell cancer	4 (6.8%)		
Oropharyngeal cancer	3 (5.1%)		
Uterine	2 (3.4%)		
Pancreas	2 (3.4%)		
Gastric cancer	2 (3.4%)		
Fibrosarcoma	2 (3.4%)		
Peritoneal carcinomatosis	2 (3.4%)		
Cervical cancer	2 (3.4%)		
Fallopian tube	1 (1.7%)		
Breast cancer	1 (1.7%)		
Other	2 (3.4%)		
HHT/Hereditary eosinophilia			
Stage of malignancy			
Unstageable	9 (13.6%)		
Stage I	1 (1.7%)		
Stage II	3 (5.1%)		
Stage III	11 (18.6%)		
Stage IV	35 (59.3)		

AML: Acute myeloid leukemia.

DISCUSSION

There is limited data on the safety of endoscopy in patients undergoing treatment with AA for oncological malignancies. Most recently, in a retrospective multi-center study by Kachaamy et al[7], the safety of endoscopy was investigated to identify adverse events and mortality in cancer patients being treated with AAs and undergoing endoscopy within 31 d of administration of AAs. It was concluded that endoscopy is well tolerated in patients on AAs and the incidence of adverse events was 0.7%, while the 30 d mortality was estimated at 6.5[7]. In our study, no procedural adverse events were observed, and the mortality rate was 2.35%. One of the two patient succumbed to persistent variceal bleeding, and the other patient died after transition to comfort care.

The first AA to be approved for use was bevacizumab for treatment of breast cancer and since then, AAs have played an integral role in the treatment of many oncological conditions[9]. Various AAs have shown a survival benefit for patients undergoing treatment of colorectal, liver, renal-cell, ovarian,



Baisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Indication for endoscopic procedures	
Indication for endoscopy (<i>n</i> = 86)	
GI bleed	29 (33.7%)
Symptomatic (weight loss, abdominal pain, diarrhea, nausea, vomiting, obstruction)	22 (25.6%)
Anemia	5 (5.8%)
Elective diagnostic + follow-up	16 (18.6%)
Dysphagia	9 (10.5%)
Enteral access	5 (5.8%)

GI: Gastrointestinal.

Table 3 Total endoscopic procedures performed and complications		
Endoscopic procedures (<i>n</i> = 85)		
1 Esophagogastroduodenoscopy	56	
(A) With biopsy	17	
(B) With variceal banding	10	
(C) With stent	2	
(D) With pneumatic dilation	1	
(E) With percutaneous gastrostomy tube placement	8	
(F) Enteroscopy	1	
2 Flexible sigmoidoscopy	6	
(A) With biopsy	2	
3 Colonoscopy	23	
(A) With biopsy	7	
(B) With snare	3	
(C) With control of bleeding	2	
(D) With stent placement	1	
Complications		
1 Perforation	0	
2 Bleeding	2 (2.35%)	
Mortality	2 (2.35%)	

endometrial, cervical, breast, and gliomas[10-14]. Bevacizumab and other AAs have been associated with poor wound-healing and increases the risk of complications if undergoing surgical and endoscopic procedures. Current literature suggest that the use of bevacizumab and other VEGF inhibitors can impair wound healing and potentially lead to severe wound healing complications[3]. It is therefore recommended to delay elective surgeries for at least 28 d from the time of AA administration[15,16]. At present, there is no recommendation regarding the timing of endoscopic procedures among patients on AAs. Our study indicates that there were no procedure related AEs when AAs were administered within 28 d of an endoscopic procedure including high-risk ones.

Use of AAs have also been associated with an increased bleeding risk. This was demonstrated in a meta-analysis of 38 randomized controlled trials evaluating safety and efficacy of bevacizumab, which revealed a dose-dependent increased risk of bleeding (RR: 1.36 *vs* 2.87)[17]. Another meta-analysis evaluating 22 studies identified an incidence of high-risk bleeding of 2.8% (95%CI 2.1%-3.8%) among patients receiving bevacizumab[18]. In comparison to the findings of the previously mentioned meta-analysis, our study did not identify any patients with post-procedure bleeding. However, one patient had persistent variceal hemorrhage despite attempts for endoscopic control with variceal ligation.

Table 4 List of antiangiogenic agents	
Anti-angiogenic agents (n = 60)	
Vascular-endothelial growth factor inhibitors	
1 Bevacizumab	30
2 Ramucirumab	3
3 Lenvatinib	4
4 Sorafenib	2
Epidermal-growth factor receptor inhibitors	
1 Cetuximab	3
2 Osimertinib	1
Tyrosine-kinase inhibitors	
1 Lapatinib	1
2 Pazopanib	2
3 Imatinib	7
4 Dasatinib	1
5 Sunitinib	2
Mammalian target of rapamycin inhibitor	
1 Everolimus	2
2 Temsirolimus	2

AAs have also been linked with increased gastrointestinal perforation especially if endoscopic interventions like colonic self-expanding stents (SEMS) are attempted. The rate of perforation ranges between 2%-12% among patients undergoing SEMS placement [19,20]. A meta-analyses evaluating effectiveness and safety of monoclonal antibodies including bevacizumab, cetuximab and panitumumab concluded that the use of these agents have serious adverse events including gastrointestinal perforation^[20]. This risk of gastrointestinal perforation, even with the performance of high-risk endoscopic procedures, was not seen in our study which supports the findings of the multicenter outcome study by Kachaamy et al[7] regarding the safety of endoscopy among patients on AAs.

Strengths of our study include the removal of any potential selection bias with the inclusion of all patients who underwent endoscopic procedures while on AAs. Given that our facility is not an NCIdesignated cancer center, the findings of our study are generalizable and applicable to the general practice. Nonetheless, this study is limited by its retrospective nature and small sample size.

CONCLUSION

In this single center retrospective study, the rate of endoscopic procedure-related adverse events and death within 28 d of AA administration are low. Our study results further support the findings of Kachaamy et al[7] on the safety of endoscopy among patients on AAs. While it is recommended to hold AAs 28 d prior to the performance of an elective endoscopic procedure, this should not delay the performance of an emergent or urgent endoscopic procedure given its good safety profile. Our study reiterates the safety data of low-risk endoscopic procedures in this sub-group of patients. This also raises further questions about whether there is a need to hold anti-angiogenics in patients on antiangiogenics prior to high-risk endoscopic procedures. Awareness of newer medication and its implication on our current practice of gastroenterology are crucial for delivering optimal patient care. Future prospective studies should be evaluated in a multicentric larger population groups while keeping in mind that the GI cancers have an inherent increased risk of bleeding and perforation.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

High-grade bleeding and perforation are some of the side effects of antiangiogenic agents. The safety of



endoscopy in patients receiving this therapy is unknown. Here we attempt to explore the incidence of bleeding, perforation, and mortality in our single centered study.

Research motivation

With the increased survival rate of cancer patients with newer chemotherapy, more patients would require endoscopic procedures for further surveillance and screening. It is important to assess the safety of endoscopic procedures among patients receiving therapy such as antiangiogenic agents who are at higher risk for bleeding and perforation.

Research objectives

To understand the risk of endoscopy in patients on antiangiogenic agents.

Research methods

We performed a retrospective analysis of patients, on antiangiogenic agents, who were admitted to the hospital at our institute. We used simple descriptive statistics to primarily assess mortality within 30 d of the procedure along with the incidence of bleeding and perforation.

Research results

We found no procedure-related adverse events in our small population study among the patients receiving antiangiogenic agents. These results need to be further confirmed in a multicentric larger population group.

Research conclusions

Our study reveals that endoscopic procedures are safe in patients receiving antiangiogenic agents. It affirms to not delay emergent or urgent endoscopic procedures among this population.

Research perspectives

Future research should be carried out in a multicentric and larger group of the population than the one in this study to further assess the safety of the endoscopic procedure among this population group.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Azam MU and Hudgi AR performed the research, collected the data, wrote the paper, contributed to analysis and reviewed the article; Uy P collected the data and reviewed the article; Makhija J performed the formal analysis; Yap JE conceptualized, supervised the report and approved the final draft submitted.

Institutional review board statement: This study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Augusta University Medical Centre.

Informed consent statement: Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: The technical appendix, statistical code, and dataset are available from the corresponding author at jyap@augusta.edu. Consent was not obtained as this was a retrospective study. No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Noncommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Mohammad Azam 0000-0002-3847-5285; Amit Hudgi 0000-0002-3062-7694; Pearl Princess Uy 0000-0002-0884-3104; Jinal Makhija 0000-0002-6931-5188; John Erikson L Yap 0000-0002-0441-3211.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- 1 Folkman J. Role of angiogenesis in tumor growth and metastasis. Semin Oncol 2002; 29: 15-18 [PMID: 12516034 DOI: 10.1053/sonc.2002.37263]
- 2 Al-Husein B, Abdalla M, Trepte M, Deremer DL, Somanath PR. Antiangiogenic therapy for cancer: an update. *Pharmacotherapy* 2012; **32**: 1095-1111 [PMID: 23208836 DOI: 10.1002/phar.1147]
- 3 Sharma K, Marcus JR. Bevacizumab and wound-healing complications: mechanisms of action, clinical evidence, and management recommendations for the plastic surgeon. *Ann Plast Surg* 2013; 71: 434-440 [PMID: 22868316 DOI: 10.1097/SAP.0b013e31824e5e57]
- 4 Tol J, Cats A, Mol L, Koopman M, Bos MM, van der Hoeven JJ, Antonini NF, van Krieken JH, Punt CJ. Gastrointestinal ulceration as a possible side effect of bevacizumab which may herald perforation. *Invest New Drugs* 2008; 26: 393-397 [PMID: 18335169 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-008-9125-4]
- 5 Sliesoraitis S, Tawfik B. Bevacizumab-induced bowel perforation. *J Am Osteopath Assoc* 2011; 111: 437-441 [PMID: 21803880]
- 6 Imbulgoda A, MacLean A, Heine J, Drolet S, Vickers MM. Colonic perforation with intraluminal stents and bevacizumab in advanced colorectal cancer: retrospective case series and literature review. *Can J Surg* 2015; 58: 167-171 [PMID: 25799132 DOI: 10.1503/cjs.013014]
- 7 Kachaamy T, Gupta D, Edwin P, Vashi P. Safety of endoscopy in cancer patients on antiangiogenic agents: A retrospective multicenter outcomes study. *PLoS One* 2017; 12: e0176899 [PMID: 28472195 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0176899]
- 8 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Acosta RD, Abraham NS, Chandrasekhara V, Chathadi KV, Early DS, Eloubeidi MA, Evans JA, Faulx AL, Fisher DA, Fonkalsrud L, Hwang JH, Khashab MA, Lightdale JR, Muthusamy VR, Pasha SF, Saltzman JR, Shaukat A, Shergill AK, Wang A, Cash BD, DeWitt JM. The management of antithrombotic agents for patients undergoing GI endoscopy. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2016; 83: 3-16 [PMID: 26621548 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.09.035]
- 9 Gerriets V, Kasi A. Bevacizumab. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing, 2022 [PMID: 29489161]
- 10 Shojaei F, Ferrara N. Antiangiogenic therapy for cancer: an update. Cancer J 2007; 13: 345-348 [PMID: 18032969 DOI: 10.1097/PPO.0b013e31815a7b69]
- 11 Rini BI, Halabi S, Rosenberg JE, Stadler WM, Vaena DA, Archer L, Atkins JN, Picus J, Czaykowski P, Dutcher J, Small EJ. Phase III trial of bevacizumab plus interferon alfa vs interferon alfa monotherapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: final results of CALGB 90206. *J Clin Oncol* 2010; 28: 2137-2143 [PMID: 20368558 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2009.26.5561]
- 12 Pal SK, McDermott DF, Atkins MB, Escudier B, Rini BI, Motzer RJ, Fong L, Joseph RW, Oudard S, Ravaud A, Bracarda S, Suárez C, Lam ET, Choueiri TK, Ding B, Quach C, Hashimoto K, Schiff C, Piault-Louis E, Powles T. Patient-reported outcomes in a phase 2 study comparing atezolizumab alone or with bevacizumab *vs* sunitinib in previously untreated metastatic renal cell carcinoma. *BJU Int* 2020; **126**: 73-82 [PMID: 32233107 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-018-0053-3]
- 13 Chellappan DK, Leng KH, Jia LJ, Aziz NABA, Hoong WC, Qian YC, Ling FY, Wei GS, Ying T, Chellian J, Gupta G, Dua K. The role of bevacizumab on tumour angiogenesis and in the management of gynaecological cancers: A review. Biomed Pharmacother 2018; 102: 1127-1144 [PMID: 29710531 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopha.2018.03.061]
- 14 Bose D, Meric-Bernstam F, Hofstetter W, Reardon DA, Flaherty KT, Ellis LM. Vascular endothelial growth factor targeted therapy in the perioperative setting: implications for patient care. *Lancet Oncol* 2010; 11: 373-382 [PMID: 20171141 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(09)70341-9]
- 15 Gordon CR, Rojavin Y, Patel M, Zins JE, Grana G, Kann B, Simons R, Atabek U. A review on bevacizumab and surgical wound healing: an important warning to all surgeons. *Ann Plast Surg* 2009; 62: 707-709 [PMID: 19461291 DOI: 10.1097/SAP.0b013e3181828141]
- 16 Ahmadizar F, Onland-Moret NC, de Boer A, Liu G, Maitland-van der Zee AH. Efficacy and Safety Assessment of the Addition of Bevacizumab to Adjuvant Therapy Agents in Cancer Patients: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *PLoS One* 2015; 10: e0136324 [PMID: 26331473 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0136324]
- 17 Hang XF, Xu WS, Wang JX, Wang L, Xin HG, Zhang RQ, Ni W. Risk of high-grade bleeding in patients with cancer treated with bevacizumab: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 2011; 67: 613-623 [PMID: 21243343 DOI: 10.1007/s00228-010-0988-x]
- 18 Yan FH, Zhang Y, Bian CL, Liu XS, Chen BC, Wang Z, Wang H, Ji-Fu E, Yu ED. Self-expanding metal stent insertion by colorectal surgeons using a two-person approach colonoscopy without fluoroscopic monitoring in the management of acute colorectal obstruction: a 14-year experience. *World J Surg Oncol* 2021; 19: 194 [PMID: 34215276 DOI: 10.1016/j.clcc.2019.05.009]
- 19 Lee JH, Emelogu I, Kukreja K, Ali FS, Nogueras-Gonzalez G, Lum P, Coronel E, Ross W, Raju GS, Lynch P, Thirumurthi S, Stroehlein J, Wang Y, You YN, Weston B. Safety and efficacy of metal stents for malignant colonic obstruction in patients treated with bevacizumab. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2019; **90**: 116-124 [PMID: 30797835 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.02.016]
- 20 da Silva WC, de Araujo VE, Lima EMEA, Dos Santos JBR, Silva MRRD, Almeida PHRF, de Assis Acurcio F, Godman B, Kurdi A, Cherchiglia ML, Andrade EIG. Comparative Effectiveness and Safety of Monoclonal Antibodies (Bevacizumab, Cetuximab, and Panitumumab) in Combination with Chemotherapy for Metastatic Colorectal Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *BioDrugs* 2018; **32**: 585-606 [PMID: 30499082 DOI: 10.1007/s40259-018-0322-1]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

F WU

Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 424-433

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.424

Randomized Clinical Trial

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Feasibility of endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation to remove difficult stones in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts

Julio Carlos Pereira Lima, Giusepe Saifert Moresco, Ivan David Arciniegas Sanmartin, Isabela Contin, Guilherme Pereira-Lima, Guilherme Watte, Stephan Altmayer, Carlos Eduardo Oliveira dos Santos

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Dong SH, South Korea; Goenka MK, India

Received: January 21, 2022 Peer-review started: January 21, 2022 First decision: April 19, 2022 Revised: May 10, 2022 Accepted: June 24, 2022 Article in press: June 24, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Julio Carlos Pereira Lima, Giusepe Saifert Moresco, Ivan David Arciniegas Sanmartin, Isabela Contin, Guilherme Pereira-Lima, Department of Gastroenterology, Endoscopy Division, Federal University of Health Sciences of Porto Alegre/Santa Casa Hospital, Porto Alegre 90020-090, RS, Brazil

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Guilherme Watte, Stephan Altmayer, Department of Biostatistics and Epidemiology, Pontifical Catholic University of Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre 90619-900, RS, Brazil

Carlos Eduardo Oliveira dos Santos, Department of Gastroenterology and Endoscopy, Santa Casa Hospital, Bagé 96400-130, RS, Brazil

Corresponding author: Julio Carlos Pereira Lima, FASGE, MD, MSc, PhD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology, Endoscopy Division, Federal University of Health Sciences of Porto Alegre/Santa Casa Hospital, Rua Professor Annes Dias, 295, Porto Alegre 90020-090, RS, Brazil. pereiralimajulio@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Current guidelines recommend not performing papillary large balloon dilation in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts.

AIM

To assess the feasibility of balloon dilation to remove difficult stones in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts.

METHODS

Data from 1289 endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) procedures were obtained from two prospective studies. While 258 cases had difficult stones (> 1 cm, multiple > 8, impacted, or having a thin distal duct), 191 underwent biliary dilation up to 15 mm after endoscopic sphincterotomy. Cholangiographies of these cases were retrospectively reviewed in order to classify the distal bile duct and both the stone size and number. Primary outcomes were clearance rate at first ERCP and complications.

RESULTS

Of the 191 patients (122 women and 69 men; mean age: 60 years) who underwent biliary dilation for difficult stones, 113 (59%) had a nondilated or tapered distal



duct. Patients with a dilated distal duct were older than those with nondilated distal ducts (mean 68 and 52 years of age, respectively; P < 0.05), had more stones (median 4 and 2 stones per patient, respectively; P < 0.05), and had less need for additional mechanical lithotripsy (6.4% vs 25%, respectively; P < 0.05). Clearance rate at first ERCP was comparable between patients with a dilated (73/78; 94%) and nondilated distal ducts (103/113; 91%). Procedures were faster in patients with a dilated distal duct (mean 17 vs 24 min, respectively; P < 0.005). Complications were similar in both groups (6.4% vs 7.1%, respectively).

CONCLUSION

Large balloon dilation for difficult stones is feasible in patients with a nondilated or even tapered distal duct.

Key Words: Difficult bile duct stones; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Balloon dilation; Complications; Biliary dilation; Cholangiography

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation is increasingly being used in treating difficult bile duct stones, since it is faster and less laborious than mechanical lithotripsy, with comparable results in terms of safety and effectiveness. However, this method is not recommended in patients with nondilated distal ducts, due to a higher complication rate, especially perforation. This study evaluated a large cohort of difficult duct stones patients submitted to large balloon dilation and found that patients with dilated and nondilated distal ducts had similar complication rates. This study suggests that large balloon dilation may be feasible in the latter group of patients.

Citation: Pereira Lima JC, Moresco GS, Sanmartin IDA, Contin I, Pereira-Lima G, Watte G, Altmayer S, Oliveira dos Santos CE. Feasibility of endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation to remove difficult stones in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(7): 424-433 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/424.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.424

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic sphincterotomy with stone extraction by balloon and/or basket is the method of choice for treating bile duct stones[1]. However, in patients with difficult bile duct stones (impacted, multiple or > 1 cm, or having a tapered distal duct), additional methods such as mechanical lithotripsy, intracorporeal lithotripsy, or papillary large balloon dilation are needed. Lithotripsy techniques, especially intracorporeal lithotripsy, which need to be guided by cholangioscopy, increase procedure time, cost, and the number of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) sessions required to clear the biliary tree[2]. Ersoz et al[3] pioneered the use of large balloon dilation of the distal bile duct in order to widen the pre-papillary portion of the common duct and facilitate stone retrieval.

The American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) does not recommend papillary large balloon dilation for nondilated distal ducts because of the "increased risk of perforation" [4]. However, two Japanese studies [5,6] and another by the original technique description by Ersoz *et al*[3] successfully and safely employed endoscopic papillary or biliary large balloon dilation in patients with a nondilated or tapered distal bile duct. The current study analyzes the feasibility of using large balloon dilation of the distal biliary tree to remove difficult stones from patients with a nondilated distal bile duct.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data collection

Data were retrieved and analyzed from 1289 ERCPs conducted in two prospective trials during 2014-2019 that assessed post-ERCP pancreatitis (PEP) prevention [7,8]. Eligible subjects were all adults scheduled to undergo ERCP at our institution, and whose cannulation target was the biliary tree. Patients were excluded if they had non-naïve papilla, a previous ERCP at other institutions, failed bile duct cannulation, patients who primarily underwent an infundibulotomy due to an impacted stone at the papilla or papillary neoplasia, Billroth II gastrectomy, or were lost to follow up or refused to enter the studies. All patients gave signed informed consent to the procedure and inclusion in the study. Both



study protocols were approved by the Research Ethics Commission of our Institution and registered in the Brazilian Protocol Registry under UTN codes U1111-1207-7823 (http://www.ensaiosclinicos-.gov.br/rg/RBR-979wh3) and U1111-1176-4646 (http://www.ensaiosclinicos.gov.br/rg/RBR-6zkm5k/. The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of our hospital and conformed to the provisions of the Declaration of Helsinki (as revised in Fortaleza, CE, Brazil, 2013). Both trials followed CONSORT guidelines.

In the two randomized trials assessing post-ERCP pancreatitis prevention, 258 cases had difficult bile duct stones (\geq 8 stones, > 1 cm or impacted)[7,8]. Of these, 67 patients had the duct cleared by endoscopic sphincterotomy with or without mechanical lithotripsy and without the need for an endoscopic biliary large balloon dilation (EBLBD) since their distal ducts were wide enough to allow stone passage without balloon dilation. The remaining 191 patients underwent an EBLBD up to 15 mm after a full-length endoscopic sphincterotomy. The operator filled out a procedure evaluation form immediately after the ERCP. The research team, which was blinded to patient randomization, contacted the patients personally or by phone 48-72 h after ERCP and 15-30 d after the procedure to complete the follow-up forms. Patients who experienced post-ERCP pain or bleeding received laboratory and abdominal imaging, or endoscopic evaluation.

Definitions

A nondilated or tapered distal bile duct was defined when the lower part of the biliary tract was < 8 mm in diameter and > 15 mm in length measured by cholangiography. The number of stones and the maximum diameter of each patient's largest stone were independently verified by three of the authors of the present study. Radiographs of the 191 cases who received an EBLBD are stored in our hospital's computer system and were retrospectively evaluated.

Procedure methods

ERCP was performed by one of the authors who performs more than 700 ERCPs annually or by a fellow under supervision. All procedures were performed under sedation with propofol, midazolam, and fentanyl which was supervised by an anesthesiologist. Hyoscine was administered to abolish duodenal peristalsis. After the cholangiographic diagnosis of a difficult stone, a complete sphincterotomy was performed via the papillary ostium or the access obtained after pre-cut papillotomy (Jag Wire straight tip, Ultratome XL short nose 20 mm, Microknife XL, Boston Scientific Marlborough, Massachusetts, United States or Tritome triple lumen sphincterotome 25 mm, Tracer Metro Direct wire guide, Huibregtse Triple lumen needle knife 4 mm, Cook Endoscopy, Winston-Salem, NC, United States). A large dilation esophageal/pyloric balloon (CRE PRO Wireguided – esophageal, pyloric, colonic, biliary Balloon Dilatation Catheter 12-15 mm, Boston Scientific, Marlborough, Massachusetts, United States)was inserted into the bile duct and gradually inflated across the papilla at 12-15 mm (3.5-8 ATM according to the manufacturer's recommendations), in order to try and obliterate its waist regardless of the presence of a distal situated stone, a peri-papillary diverticulum, or a nondilated distal duct. Additional upstream dilations in the duct were performed at the endoscopists' discretion if the bile duct distal to the stone was considered not dilated enough to facilitate stone retrieval. For each dilation, the balloon was left inflated in place for 10-30 s. After the EBLBD, a retrieval balloon and/or a basket were used to remove the stones. If stone removal was incomplete, a plastic stent was left in place. Procedure time was measured in minutes from the insertion of the duodenoscope into the patient's oral cavity to its retrieval.

Outcome measurements

The primary outcome was ERCP complications, notably perforation and pancreatitis (PEP). Secondary outcomes were clearance rate at first ERCP, procedure time, and need for mechanical lithotripsy. Procedure-related complications and severity were determined using definitions from a previously published guideline[9].

Statistics

Data were presented as the frequency (percentage) or mean ± SD. The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to assess the normality of the data distribution. The Mann-Whitney test was used to compare continuous variables and a chi-square was used to compare associations between variables. Statistical significance was accepted at a two-sided significance level of 0.05. Statistical analyses were performed using STATA v.15 (STATA Corporation, College Station, Texas, United States).

RESULTS

Of the 191 cases with difficult bile duct stones who received an EBLBD, 122 were women (63.8%) and 69 were men, the mean age was 60 years (range, 26-93 years), and 185 were Caucasians (European-derived) and 6 were black. While 113 of the 191 cases had a nondilated or tapered distal bile duct, 78 had a large distal duct. Cases with a nondilated distal duct had fewer duct stones (mean and median = 2, range, 1-5)





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.424 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Large balloon dilation in a patient with tapered distal duct. A: A 60-year-old female patient with a nondilated distal common duct; B: Large balloon dilation of the distal duct; C: Full dilation to 15 mm was performed; D: Stone retrieval without intracorporeal or mechanical lithotripsy was allowed by this technique.

> than patients with dilated distal ducts (mean = 4.1, median = 4, range, 1-15; P < 0.01). The main bile duct stone size was smaller in patients with nondilated than dilated distal ducts (mean 1.1 cm (range, 0.7-1.5 cm) vs 1.7 cm (range, 1.3-2.5 cm), respectively; P < 0.01). Patients with a nondilated distal duct were also significantly younger and more likely to have received mechanical lithotripsy (Table 1).

> The ERCP technique is described in Figures 1-3. Figure 1 shows a patient with a long intrapancreatic choledochal segment, which was balloon dilated to widen the distal biliary tree and allow easier stone removal after lithotripsy. Figures 2 and 3 show the results from patients with long-segment nondilated distal ducts and impacted stones in the middle common duct. These individuals had large balloon dilation until waist disappearance, resulting in a faster and easier stone extraction in the same sitting.

> The clearance rate at first ERCP was comparable between the two groups. Patients with a dilated distal duct had a 94% stone clearance rate (73/78 patients) and those with a nondilated distal duct had a 91% clearance rate (103/113 patients). Procedures were also faster in patients with a dilated than nondilated distal duct (mean = 17 vs 24 min, respectively; P < 0.05).

> The complication rate was similar in both groups. Eight of 113 (7.1%) patients with a nondilated distal duct had complications (two had perforations, three had overt bleedings, and three had PEP), while five of the 78 (6.4%) patients with a large distal duct who received an EBLBD had complications (two had bleeding, one experienced cholangitis, and two had PEP) (Table 2). All complications were treated conservatively and no patients died from the procedure. Of five cases with a dilated distal duct and no bile duct clearance at first ERCP (with a plastic stent left in place), two underwent surgery, and three had their ducts cleared during a second ERCP using lithotripsy techniques. One of these three cases developed fever (mild cholangitis) after the second procedure. In all ten cases with a narrow distal duct for whom the first ERCP attempt failed to complete stone extraction, a second ERCP successfully achieved bile duct clearance. Ductal clearance was accomplished using another EBLBD after stent removal and lithotripsy techniques. Two patients experienced overt bleeding without the need for transfusion and two had mild cholangitis at the second ERCP.

DISCUSSION

In this study, EBLBD up to 15 mm was shown to be feasible and safe for patients with nondilated distal ducts though there were two cases of perforation in this group. Patients with nondilated ducts had the same complication rate of those with dilated distal ducts. An ex vivo porcine model showed that biliary



Pereira Lima JC et al. EPLBD in narrow distal duct patients

Table 1 The primary features and endoscopic biliary large balloon dilation outcomes of dilated and nondilated distal bile duct patients			
	Non-dilated DD (n = 113)	Dilated DD (<i>n</i> = 78)	P value
Mean age (SD)	52 ± 8	68 ± 11	< 0.001
Female/Male	75/38	47/31	0.387
Number of MBD stones (SD)	2 ± 0.7	4.1 ± 2.9	< 0.001
Biggest MBD stone size (SD)	1.1 ± 0.1	1.7 ± 0.2	< 0.001
Additional ML	28 (25%)	5 (6.4%)	0.001

ML: Mechanical lithotripsy; DD: Distal bile duct; MBD: Main bile duct.

Table 2 The complications of dilated and nondilated distal bile duct patients who received endoscopic biliary large balloon dilation			
	Non-dilated DD (<i>n</i> = 113)	Dilated DD (n = 78)	
Complication rate, <i>n</i> (%)	8 (7.1)	5 (6.4)	
Post-ERCP pancreatitis	3	2	
Overt bleeding	3	2	
Perforations	2	-	
Cholangitis	-	1	
Death	-	-	

ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; DD: Distal bile duct.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.424 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Large balloon dilation in a patient with a long nondilated distal duct segment. A: A patient with a long non-dilated distal duct and impacted stone; B: Beginning of balloon dilation with choledochal waist; C: Full dilation to 15mm was obtained; D: Stone removal without the need of lithotripsy.

Baishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.424 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Large balloon dilation technique. A: Cholangiography demonstrates an impacted stone above a nondilated distal duct in a young patient; B: Balloon dilation at the tapered distal common duct segment with a balloon waist still observed; C: Full dilation up to 15 mm pushing the stone upstream; D: Balloon stone extraction is achieved.

> duct tears are caused by overdistention of narrow ducts after large balloon dilation[10]. However, studies indicate that a tear in a nondilated distal bile duct in humans does not necessarily result in a retroperitoneum or peritoneal cavity rupture because this thinner portion is located within the pancreas [10]. This is one explanation for why only two of 113 (< 2%) patients with nondilated distal bile ducts who received EBLBD experienced overt perforations. Despite physical compression resulting from balloon dilation inside the pancreatic head, PEP rates were relatively low and similar in both groups (2.7% vs 2.6% for patients with non-dilated and dilated distal bile ducts, respectively). Another possible explanation for our findings was the fact that we always dilate the bile duct and the ampullary region with balloons up to 15 mm. In a Korean study analyzing 672 EBLBD for difficult stones, perforations and fatal complications only occurred in patients dilated > 15-20 mm. No perforation was observed in patients dilated 12-15 mm[11].

> ASGE guideline C level recommendation that EBLBD should not be performed in patients with a nondilated distal duct is based on one study in which three deaths occurred as a result of perforation following EBLBD and, in two of the three cases, a full incision sphincterotomy was also performed[4, 12]. The guideline used the same study to recommend at evidence level of III that the maximum diameter of the balloon should not exceed that of the distal common bile duct[4,12]. Fujita *et al*[5] analyzed 209 cases submitted to EBLBD and found no differences in the incidence of PEP, bleeding, or perforation when comparing EBLBD in patients with and without a nondilated distal bile duct. Ersoz et al[3], the first endoscopists who employed large balloon dilation for difficult stones, evaluated 18 cases with a nondilated distal duct and 40 with a dilated distal duct in their original report. There were no cases of perforations in either group, but bleeding occurred more often in patients with a nondilated distal duct.

> In patients with large stones and no distal duct dilation, a common finding in our experience, it can be more difficult and labor-intensive to clear the common duct. As a result of stone impaction in the prepapillary portion of the bile duct, this process usually requires multiple mechanical lithotripsies and stone retrieval with baskets until extraction balloons can be used. EBLBD has been avoided and contraindicated in these cases[4]. Based on the original report by Ersoz et al[3] and two additional series [5,6], we hypothesized that EBLBD could be extended to patients with a nondilated distal bile duct. In our technique, we perform additional dilations in the proximal part of the duct and found that the full balloon length could frequently be inserted into the bile duct. As a result, we named this technique "endoscopic biliary large balloon dilation" and not papillary dilation as usually described. The goal of EBLBD is to create a wide opening in the distal biliary tree and papillary orifice to facilitate stone



removal using extraction balloons or baskets. Importantly, this patient population is more difficult to manage even with the help of EBLBD in those with a nondilated distal duct. In the current study, patients with a nondilated distal duct were more likely to require mechanical lithotripsy (25% vs 6.4% for those with a nondilated and dilated distal duct, respectively) despite having significantly smaller stones and a lower number of stones than those with a dilated distal duct. This may be because even dilating the distal duct to 8 ATM (according to the manufacturer's instructions, this pressure should theoretically dilate the duct to 15 mm), the promised duct width of more than 1 cm is not actually reached, as we observed in our practice. An explanation for this phenomenon is that the distal portion of the bile duct is located within the pancreas.

The use of sphincterotomy plus EBLBD significantly reduces the use of mechanical lithotripsy and procedural time in comparison to sphincterotomy alone, as demonstrated by a French multicenter study only evaluating patients with wide distal ducts, since these authors excluded patients with "stenotic" distal ducts[13]. In 150 difficult stone cases, the use of sphincterotomy plus EBLBD had the same complication rate as sphincterotomy alone and presented a higher clearance rate at the initial ERCP[13]. A meta-analysis of six other studies reached similar conclusions^[14]. Of note, patients with nondilated distal ducts are more difficult to manage and were not included in these studies[13,14]. The use of EBLBD in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts would reduce the use of lithotripsy, shorten procedure time, and – in a cost containment reality such as ours – would significantly reduce costs by avoiding the employment of cholangioscopy-guided lithotripsy. In a general population of difficult stone patients, EBLBD is demonstrated to be as safe and as effective as single operator cholangioscopyguided lithotripsy[15].

There are limitations to the current study. Data were extracted from two prospective randomized controlled trials evaluating PEP prevention and not difficult stone management. Data were retrospectively collected by reviewing the cholangiographies of the 191 patients who underwent EBLBD. The indications for EBLBD may not have been standardized in the sample, despite its singlecenter nature, since treatment for difficult choledocholithiasis was not the aim of the study. On the other hand, this study analyzed a significant sample of large biliary balloon dilated patients with nondilated distal ducts and we ensured that they were prospectively evaluated for complications given their involvement in two prospective trials.

CONCLUSION

EBLBD for stone removal may be feasible and effective option for patients with a nondilated or tapered distal bile duct and may be a significantly less costly and time-saving alternative to cholangioscopyguided intracorporeal lithotripsy. Our technique, in which proximal parts of the duct and not just the pre-papillary region are dilated, may explain the success of EBLBD. This method requires prospective validation by future studies.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation is increasingly being used in treating difficult bile duct stones, since it is faster and less laborious than performing multiple mechanical lithotripsies, with comparable results in terms of safety and effectiveness. However, this method is not recommended in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts, due to a theoretically higher complication rate, especially perforation.

Research motivation

Papillary large balloon dilation is an important tool to extract difficult duct stones and very few studies examined this technique in patients with nondilated distal ducts, although in its original report, this method was used in this setting.

Research objectives

To analyze the feasibility of papillary large balloon dilation in patients with difficult bile duct stones and nondilated distal bile ducts, as well as the complication rate and effectiveness of this method in this subset of stone patients. To investigate the demographic characteristics of this patient group. Data on these issues may stimulate future research and assist endoscopists in choosing the best endoscopic modality to treat difficult bile duct stones.

Research methods

We retrieved data from 1289endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) procedures from



2 prospective randomized controlled trials dealing with post-ERCP pancreatitis (PEP). Of these, 258 cases had difficult stones (> 1 cm, multiple > 8, impacted, or having a thin distal duct) and 191 underwent papillary large balloon dilation up to 15 mm after endoscopic sphincterotomy for stone retrieval. Cholangiographies of these cases were retrospectively reviewed by the authors in order to classify the distal bile duct as dilated or nondilated, as well as stone size and number. Primary outcomes were clearance rate at first ERCP and complications.

Research results

Of the 191 patients, 113 (59%) had a nondilated or tapered distal duct (75 F/38 M, mean age: 52 years) and 78 (47 F/31 M mean age: 68 years) a dilated distal duct. Cases with a nondilated distal duct had fewer (mean = 2 vs 4.1, P < 0.05) and smaller (mean 1.1 cm vs 1.7 cm, P < 0.05) stones than those with a dilated distal duct and were significantly younger than patients with dilated distal). Patients with a nondilated distal duct were also significantly younger and more likely to receive mechanical lithotripsy (25% vs 6.4%, P < 0.05). Clearance rate at first ERCP was comparable between patients with a dilated (73/78; 94%) and nondilated distal ducts (103/113; 91%). Procedures were faster in patients with a dilated distal duct (mean 17 vs 24 min, P < 0.005). Complications were similar in both groups: 8/113 (7.1%) vs 5/78 (6.4%), however the 2 perforations occurred in patients with nondilated ducts. There was no mortality.

Research conclusions

Large balloon dilation for difficult stones is feasible in patients with a nondilated or even tapered distal duct. Although the latter patients had smaller stones, they are more difficult to remove, since ERCP procedures in these patients require mechanical lithotripsy more often and last longer.

Research perspectives

Future prospective multicenter studies should evaluate the feasibility of large balloon dilation in patients with nondilated distal bile ducts and difficult stones, since current guidelines do not recommend the procedure in this group of patients.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Pereira Lima JC, Saifert Moresco G, Sanmartin IDA, Contin I, Pereira-Lima G, Watte G, Altmayer S, Oliveira dos Santos CE, have been involved equally and have read and approved the final manuscript; Pereira Lima JC, Saifert Moresco G, Sanmartin IDA, Contin I, Pereira-Lima G, Watte G, Altmayer S, Oliveira dos Santos CE meet the criteria for authorship established by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors and verify the validity of the results reported.

Institutional review board statement: This study and protocols were approved by the Research Ethics Commission of our Institution and registered in the Brazilian Protocol Registry under number RBR-979wh3 (http://www.ensaiosclinicos.gov.br/rg/RBR-979wh3) and UTN Number: U111-1207-7823 (URL: http://www.ensaiosclinicos.gov.br/rg/RBR-6zkm5k/). Written informed consent was obtained from all patients. The study adheres to the declaration of Helsinki.

Clinical trial registration statement: Brazilian Protocol Registry under number RBR-979wh3 (http://www.ensaiosclinicos.gov.br/rg/RBR-979wh3) and UTN Number: U111-1207-7823 (URL: http://www.ensaiosclinicos.gov.br/rg/RBR-6zkm5k/).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Prof. Dr. Julio Pereira Lima (jpereiralima@terra.com.br) is on the speakers' board of Takeda Pharmaceutical Latin America and receives honoraria as consultant of Boston Scientific, Latin America and Cook Endoscopy, Brazil. Dr. Carlos Eduardo Oliveira dos Santos (ddendo@uol.com.br) receives speaker fees and is a consultant of the speakers' board of Fujinon Co., Latin America. Drs. Giusepe Saifert Moresco (giusepemoresco@outlook.com), Ivan David Arciniegas Sanmartín (davidarciniegas23@gmail.com), Isabela Contin (isabeladbcontin@gmail.com), Guilherme Pereira Lima (guilhermepl14@gmail.com), Guilherme Watte (g.watte@gmail.com), and Stephan Altmayerstephanaltmayer@gmail.com) have no conflicts of interest or financial ties to disclose.

Data sharing statement: Dataset available from the corresponding author at pereiralimajulio@gmail.com. Participants gave informed consent for data sharing.

CONSORT 2010 statement: The authors have read the CONSORT 2010 statement, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CONSORT 2010 statement.



Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Julio Carlos Pereira Lima 0000-0002-6070-6916; Giusepe Saifert Moresco 0000-0003-4667-3772; Ivan David Arciniegas Sanmartin 0000-0003-2074-5221; Isabela Contin 0000-0001-7341-2581; Guilherme Pereira-Lima 0000-0002-8152-5161; Guilherme Watte 0000-0002-6948-3982; Stephan Altmayer 0000-0001-9214-1916; Carlos Eduardo Oliveira dos Santos 0000-0003-4333-3182.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Pereira Lima JC, Arciniegas Sanmartin ID, Latrônico Palma B, Oliveira Dos Santos CE. Risk Factors for Success, Complications, and Death after Endoscopic Sphincterotomy for Bile Duct Stones: A 17-Year Experience with 2,137 Cases. Dig Dis 2020; 38: 534-541 [PMID: 32187605 DOI: 10.1159/000507321]
- 2 Bokemeyer A, Gerges C, Lang D, Bettenworth D, Kabar I, Schmidt H, Neuhaus H, Ullerich H, Lenze F, Beyna T. Digital single-operator video cholangioscopy in treating refractory biliary stones: a multicenter observational study. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 1914-1922 [PMID: 31309312 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-06962-0]
- Ersoz G, Tekesin O, Ozutemiz AO, Gunsar F. Biliary sphincterotomy plus dilation with a large balloon for bile duct stones that are difficult to extract. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; 57: 156-159 [PMID: 12556775 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2003.52]
- Kim TH, Kim JH, Seo DW, Lee DK, Reddy ND, Rerknimitr R, Ratanachu-Ek T, Khor CJ, Itoi T, Yasuda I, Isayama H, Lau JY, Wang HP, Chan HH, Hu B, Kozarek RA, Baron TH. International consensus guidelines for endoscopic papillary large-balloon dilation. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 37-47 [PMID: 26232360 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.06.016]
- 5 Fujita Y, Iwasaki A, Sato T, Fujisawa T, Sekino Y, Hosono K, Matsuhashi N, Sakamaki K, Nakajima A, Kubota K. Feasibility of Endoscopic Papillary Large Balloon Dilation in Patients with Difficult Bile Duct Stones without Dilatation of the Lower Part of the Extrahepatic Bile Duct. Gut Liver 2017; 11: 149-155 [PMID: 27538442 DOI: 10.5009/gnl15634]
- 6 Itoi T, Itokawa F, Sofuni A, Kurihara T, Tsuchiya T, Ishii K, Tsuji S, Ikeuchi N, Moriyasu F. Endoscopic sphincterotomy combined with large balloon dilation can reduce the procedure time and fluoroscopy time for removal of large bile duct stones. Am J Gastroenterol 2009; 104: 560-565 [PMID: 19174779 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2008.67]
- de Quadros Onófrio F, Lima JCP, Watte G, Lehmen RL, Oba D, Camargo G, Dos Santos CEO. Prophylaxis of 7 pancreatitis with intravenous ketoprofen in a consecutive population of ERCP patients: a randomized double-blind placebocontrolled trial. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 2317-2324 [PMID: 27651353 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5234-x]
- 8 Pereira-Lima J, Arciniegas Sanmartin ID, Watte G, Contin I, Pereira-Lima G, Quadros Onófrio F, Altmayer S, Oliveira Dos Santos CE. Biliary cannulation with contrast and guide-wire vs exclusive guide-wire: A prospective, randomized, double-blind trial. Pancreatology 2021; 21: 459-465 [PMID: 33526383 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2020.12.018]
- Dumonceau JM, Kapral C, Aabakken L, Papanikolaou IS, Tringali A, Vanbiervliet G, Beyna T, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Hritz I, Mariani A, Paspatis G, Radaelli F, Lakhtakia S, Veitch AM, van Hooft JE. ERCP-related adverse events: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 127-149 [PMID: 31863440 DOI: 10.1055/a-1075-4080
- Hisatomi K, Ohno A, Tabei K, Kubota K, Matsuhashi N. Effects of large-balloon dilation on the major duodenal papilla 10 and the lower bile duct: histological evaluation by using an ex vivo adult porcine model. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 366-372 [PMID: 20674625 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.02.002]
- Lee GH, Yang MJ, Kim JH, Hwang JC, Yoo BM, Lee DK, Jang SI, Lee TH, Park SH, Park JS, Jeong S, Lee DH. Balloons larger than 15 mm can increase the risk of adverse events following endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 1450-1453 [PMID: 31157459 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14749]
- 12 Park SJ, Kim JH, Hwang JC, Kim HG, Lee DH, Jeong S, Cha SW, Cho YD, Kim HJ, Moon JH, Park SH, Itoi T, Isayama H, Kogure H, Lee SJ, Jung KT, Lee HS, Baron TH, Lee DK. Factors predictive of adverse events following endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation: results from a multicenter series. Dig Dis Sci 2013; 58: 1100-1109 [PMID: 23225136 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-012-2494-8
- 13 Karsenti D, Coron E, Vanbiervliet G, Privat J, Kull E, Bichard P, Perrot B, Quentin V, Duriez A, Cholet F, Subtil C, Duchmann JC, Lefort C, Hudziak H, Koch S, Granval P, Lecleire S, Charachon A, Barange K, Cesbron EM, De Widerspach A, Le Baleur Y, Barthet M, Poincloux L. Complete endoscopic sphincterotomy with vs. without large-balloon dilation for the removal of large bile duct stones: randomized multicenter study. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 968-976 [PMID: 28753698 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-114411]
- 14 Yang XM, Hu B. Endoscopic sphincterotomy plus large-balloon dilation vs endoscopic sphincterotomy for choledocholithiasis: a meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 9453-9460 [PMID: 24409076 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i48.9453]
- Franzini T, Moura RN, Bonifácio P, Luz GO, de Souza TF, Dos Santos MEL, Rodela GL, Ide E, Herman P, Montagnini 15



AL, D'Albuquerque LAC, Sakai P, de Moura EGH. Complex biliary stones management: cholangioscopy vs papillary large balloon dilation - a randomized controlled trial. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E131-E138 [PMID: 29399609 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-122493]



F W U

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 434-442

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.434

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Role of balloon enteroscopy for obscure gastrointestinal bleeding in those with surgically altered anatomy: A systematic review

Mahmoud Aryan, Tyler Colvin, Ali M Ahmed, Kondal Rao Kyanam Kabir Baig, Shajan Peter

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Gong N, China; Liu LP, China; Nakamura K, Japan

Received: January 11, 2022 Peer-review started: January 11, 2022 First decision: March 10, 2022 **Revised:** March 16, 2022 Accepted: June 3, 2022 Article in press: June 3, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Mahmoud Aryan, Tyler Colvin, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL 35294, United States

Ali M Ahmed, Kondal Rao Kyanam Kabir Baig, Shajan Peter, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL 35294, United States

Corresponding author: Shajan Peter, MD, Associate Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Alabama at Birmingham, 1808 7th Avenue South, BDB 391, Birmingham, AL 35294, United States. ssugandha@uabmc.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Obscure gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding is defined as persistent bleeding despite negative evaluation with both esophagogastroduodenoscopy and colonoscopy and can be secondary to small intestinal pathology. Standard endoscopy as well as push endoscopy can be a challenge in those with altered anatomy given inaccessible areas as well as perforation risk. Single and double balloon enteroscopy can be warranted in this patient population in instances of obscure GI bleed.

AIM

To assess the safety and diagnostic efficacy of balloon enteroscopy for obscure GI bleeding in patients with surgically altered anatomy.

METHODS

A search was conducted through PubMed, MEDLINE, Google Scholar, Scopus, and Embase with the key words "enteroscopy," "obscure bleeding," and "altered anatomy," to identify relevant articles in English with no restricted time frame. A search within the Reference Citation Analysis database was conducted to ensure inclusion of the latest high impact articles. Study types included in the review were prospective and retrospective reviews, case series, and case reports. The reference lists of these papers were also reviewed to find further papers that were applicable. The authors extracted the data from the studies that fit inclusion criteria. Data of interest included type of study, type of procedure, and type of altered anatomy, as well as the number of patients with any diagnostic or therapeutic intervention. Data was also recorded on procedure tolerance and complications. The data was analyzed with descriptive statistics.

RESULTS



Our literature search yielded 14 studies that were included. There were 68 procedures performed with 61 unique patients subjected to these procedures. Forty-four (65%) of the procedures were double balloon, 21 (31%) were single balloon, and 3 (4%) were classified as through the scope balloon assisted. The most common altered anatomy types included Gastric Bypass Roux-en-Y, Pylorus Sparing Whipple, Orthotopic Liver Transplantation with Roux-en-Y, and Gastrojejunostomy Roux-en-Y. The procedures were successfully performed in each patient. There were 5 (7%) procedures that were complicated by perforation. Amongst the available data, the diagnostic yield was 48/59 (81%) and a therapeutic yield of 39/59 (66%). One patient was recommended surgical revision of their altered anatomy following enteroscopy.

CONCLUSION

Balloon enteroscopy is a useful diagnostic modality in investigating obscure GI bleeding within those with surgically altered anatomy; however, precautions must be taken as this population may have increased perforation risk.

Key Words: Altered anatomy; Single balloon enteroscopy; Double balloon enteroscopy; Obscure; Bleed; Gastrointestinal

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Balloon enteroscopy is often warranted in patients with surgically altered anatomy who suffer from obscure gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding. Data remain limited on the clinical utility of single or double balloon enteroscopy in those with altered anatomy. The primary aim of this systematic review was to assess the diagnostic and therapeutic efficacy of balloon enteroscopy for obscure GI bleeding in patients with surgically altered anatomy. The secondary aim was to investigate the safety of balloon enteroscopy in this patient population.

Citation: Aryan M, Colvin T, Ahmed AM, Kyanam Kabir Baig KR, Peter S. Role of balloon enteroscopy for obscure gastrointestinal bleeding in those with surgically altered anatomy: A systematic review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(7): 434-442

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/434.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.434

INTRODUCTION

Obscure gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding is defined as persistent bleeding despite negative evaluation with both esophagogastroduodenoscopy and colonoscopy. Most obscure GI bleeding can be secondary to small intestinal pathology and has now become manageable with the introduction of single balloon enteroscopy (SBE) or double balloon enteroscopy (DBE) in 2001[1]. The overall diagnostic utility of DBE has ranged from 59%-90% [2-5]. In patients with surgically altered anatomy, endoscopic procedures may be challenging. Given distortion of native anatomy, areas that may have been accessible with standard endoscopy may be inaccessible or difficult to reach. In such instances, anastomotic areas remain at risk for perforation especially when larger diameter endoscopes are inserted at longer lengths. Deep enteroscopy can also be implemented to access sites unreachable by standard endoscopy [6]. Those with distorted anatomy may require thorough investigation of the upper GI tract in instances such as refractory abdominal pain or obscure GI bleeding. Balloon enteroscopy can be warranted in such cases where standard and push endoscopy are unrevealing.

SBE and DBE have been shown to be effective in patients with surgically altered anatomy in regards to endoscopic retrograde pancreatography (ERCP) and biliary complications. However, there remains limited information regarding management of obscure GI bleeding in patients with surgically altered anatomy. This systematic review aims to assess the overall safety and diagnostic efficacy of balloon enteroscopy for obscure GI bleeding in patients with surgically altered anatomy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Literature search

Data for this review was identified and performed by two independent reviewers (MA, TC) with



consensus to avoid bias. Discrepancies and the decision over whether to include or exclude a study were resolved by means of discussion with consensus to avoid bias. Searches were done on PubMed, Google Scholar, Scopus, and Embase. All relevant articles were carefully reviewed with a review of each article's references as well. Terms used for the search included "enteroscopy," "obscure bleeding," "gastrointestinal bleeding," and "altered anatomy." The literature search was performed in December 2021. Study types included in the review were prospective and retrospective reviews, case series, and case reports. Reference lists from these articles were also reviewed to find pertinent articles. Inclusion criteria for our systematic review included studies that were subjected to peer review and had available text in English. Only studies accessible through the search engines listed above were included in our review. Solitary abstract reports were excluded from our study in addition to any studies performed on animals. Studies that were not subject to peer review or were of pediatric focus (< 18 years) were also excluded from the study. A specific PRISMA flow diagram is included in Figure 1 to summarize our search methods. A further literature search was conducted with the reference citation analysis (RCA) engine, an artificial intelligence technology-based open multidisciplinary citation analysis database (https://www.referencecitationanalysis.com). This database was implemented to ensure the latest high impact articles were included in our study. Following a search of "balloon enteroscopy" within the RCA database no further studies were identified that fit our inclusion criteria.

Data from each study were extracted into an excel file in a systematic fashion. Extracted data included type of study, type of procedure, and type of altered anatomy, as well as the number of patients with any diagnostic findings or therapeutic intervention. Data were also recorded on procedure tolerance and complications. Due to the lack of controlled trials, retrospective and prospective observational studies were also included, as were case reports. We considered all clinical studies or reports that had been published until December 2019. As the current work only involved previously performed studies, approval by the Institutional Review Board or individual patient consent was deemed unnecessary.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis in the form of descriptive statistics was reported from each study. This data was organized and included in a structured table (Table 1).

RESULTS

Following the search of these databases, 14 studies in total were included in our review. Of these studies, 6 were retrospective studies[7-12], 2 were prospective studies[13,14], 1 was a case series[15], and the remaining 5 were case reports [16-20]. In total, there were 68 procedures performed with 61 unique patients that had undergone these procedures. All patients were above the age 17 years old at the time of procedure. Forty-four (65%) of the procedures were double balloon, 21 (31%) were single balloon, and 3 (4%) were classified as through the scope balloon assisted. There were a variety of altered anatomy types with the most common being Gastric bypass Roux-en-Y (GBR), Pylorus sparing Whipple (PSW), Orthotopic Liver Transplantation with Roux-en-Y (OLTR), and Gastrojejunostomy Roux-en-Y (GJR).

The procedures (SBE vs DBE) were performed in all patients; however, five (7%) procedures were complicated by perforation. There were no reported complications in the remaining 63 (93%) patients. Amongst the 5 reported procedure related perforations, 2 (40%) patients had a Roux-en-Y. The remaining 3 patients consisted of an ileal-sigmoid anastomosis, a right hemicolectomy with ileostomy, and an unspecified altered anatomy type. From the available data in each study, there was an overall diagnostic yield of 48/59 (81%) and a therapeutic yield of 39/59 (66%). Common diagnostic findings included ulcers (Figure 2A), arteriovenous malformations, angioectasia, anastomotic site bleeding (Figure 2B), and other post-surgical bleeding (Figure 2C). Therapeutic interventions consisted of argon plasma coagulation (APC), endoscopic clip placement, epinephrine injection, and N-butyl-2-cyanoacrylate (Histoacryl) injection. There was 1 patient who was recommended surgical revision of their altered anatomy following enteroscopy.

DISCUSSION

Obscure GI bleeding accounts for 5% of all GI bleeds with the culprit most often being small bowel origin[21]. Balloon enteroscopy has been implemented to assess for obscure GI bleeding and can be performed through different approaches. SBE utilizes an enteroscope (200 cm in length) with an overtube (140 cm in length) and balloon inflation device. DBE on the other hand has the same enteroscope and overtube but consists of two balloons: one at the tip of the enteroscope and the other acting as an anchoring leverage on the distal part of the overtube. These procedures can be performed anterograde (through the mouth) or retrograde (through the anus)[21].

Despite the differences in the devices, the techniques for these procedures are similar. The overtube is backloaded on the enteroscope after which the enteroscope is advanced deeply into the small intestine.



able 1 Overview of literature on balloon enteros	copy for obscure gastrointesti	nal bleeding in those with altered anatomy
--	--------------------------------	--

Cases (<i>n</i> - patients)	Anatomy	Device	Study type	Yield	Complications	Ref.
17 (12)	8 GBR, 6 PSW, 2 OLTR, 1 GJR	DBE	Retrospective	15/17 diagnostic; 14/17 therapeutic	1/17 perforation	[7]
3 (3)	Not specified	TTS-BAE	Retrospective	1/3 diagnostic; 1/3 therapeutic	None	[<mark>8</mark>]
3 (3)	1 OLTR, 1 Ileal-sigmoid anastomosis, 1 right hemicolectomy with ileostomy	DBE	Retrospective	3/3 diagnostic; 0/3 therapeutic	3/3 perforation	[9]
15 (15)	Not specified	SBE	Retrospective	8/15 diagnostic; 5/15 therapeutic	None	[10]
3 (1)	Most OLTR	DBE	Retrospective	3/3 diagnostic; 1/3 therapeutic	None	[<mark>11</mark>]
5 (5)	Not specified	DBE	Retrospective	5/5 diagnostic; 5/5 therapeutic	None	[<mark>12</mark>]
9 (9)	Not specified	DBE	Prospective	Does not specify	1/9 perforation	[13]
3 (3)	3 GBR	DBE	Prospective	3/3 diagnostic; 3/3 therapeutic	None	[14]
5 (5)	2 HJ, 1 PSW, 1 GBR, 1 right hemihep- atectomy w/RYHJ	3 DBE 2 SBE	Case Series	5/5 diagnostic; 5/5 therapeutic	None	[15]
1 (1)	OLTR	SBE	Case Report	1/1 diagnostic; 1/1 therapeutic	None	[16]
1 (1)	HJ	SBE	Case Report	1/1 diagnostic; 1/1 therapeutic	None	[17]
1 (1)	Whipple	DBE	Case Report	1/1 diagnostic; 1/1 therapeutic	None	[18]
1 (1)	GBR	SBE	Case Report	1/1 diagnostic; 1/1 therapeutic	None	[19]
1 (1)	OLT	SBE	Case Report	1/1 diagnostic; 1/1 therapeutic	None	[20]

TTS-BAE: Through the scope balloon assisted enteroscopy; GBR:Gastric bypass Roux-en-Y; PSW: Pylorus sparing Whipple; OLTR: Orthotopic Liver Transplantation with Roux-en-Y; OLT: Orthotopic Liver Transplantation; GJR: Gastrojejunostomy Roux-en-Y; HJ: Hepaticojejunostomy; RYHJ: Roux-en-Y hepaticojejunostomy.

> Anchoring of the endoscope is secured by the balloon tip on the enteroscope in DBE vs the flexible tip with no balloon assisted anchoring in SBE. The overtube with its deflated balloon is advanced all the way to the distal tip of the enteroscope. Once the overtube has reached the distal end of the enteroscope, a stepwise pattern of inflation and deflation of the single vs double balloon apparatus is used to assist enteroscope transit in visualizing the area of small bowel[21,22].

> The SBE model frequently utilized is the Olympus SIF-Q180 with an outer diameter of 13.2 mm, inner diameter of 11 mm, and balloon diameter of 40mm. DBE models are developed by Fujinon and consist of the EN-450T5, EN-450PS/20, and the EC-450BI5 with outer diameter ranging from 12.2-13.2 mm, inner diameter ranging from 10-10.8 mm, and balloon diameter being 40 mm[23].

> Obscure GI bleeding has been estimated to account for 5%-10% of all GI bleeding, with increasing number of patients requiring balloon enteroscopy for small bowel evaluation[24]. The diagnostic yield of balloon enteroscopy amongst those without altered anatomy has been reported around 45%-55% [21, 25]. Adverse rates are overall low at 3.2% with most common complications including intestinal bleeding, perforation, or post-procedure pancreatitis [26,27]. With the emerging surgical techniques for various GI pathologies, surgically altered GI anatomy remains prevalent. The obesity epidemic in the United States has led to increased referrals to bariatric surgeries. Additionally, the advancements in liver transplant (LT) have led to increasing number of patients receiving LT over the past several years [28]. Given their surgically altered GI anatomy, these patients remain at risk for GI bleeding. Furthermore, the management of these patients may be complicated by surgical anastomotic sites often serving as culprits of obscure GI bleeding[7,17,18]. These patients may require work up leading to SBE or DBE for underlying diagnosis.

> Besides a substantial diagnostic yield, therapeutic interventions can be effectively achieved using the enteroscope channel. Balloon enteroscopy allows the endoscopist to safely deploy and advance ablation catheters, injection needles, and mechanical or hemostatic clips. These devices can even be modified to





Figure 1 Prisma diagram of literature review.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.434 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Balloon enteroscopy. A: Endoscopic depiction of a bleeding duodenal ulcer undergoing thermal therapy in a post RYGB patient; B: Visualization of anastomotic neovascularization and bleeding in a patient with hepaticojejunostomy; C: Illustration of intraluminal bleeding in a patient following pancreatojejunostomy at the surgically altered site.

> deliver Hemospray[®]. According to our literature, perforation remains the most frequently reported complication following balloon enteroscopy in those with altered anatomy. Post-surgical small bowel adhesions are prone to tearing during enteroscopy which can lead to perforation. Overall perforation rates in enteroscopy amongst those with both unaltered and altered anatomy from meta-analysis data have been reported to be as low as 0.24% [10,29,30]. Colonoscopy and upper endoscopy on the other hand have perforation rates as low as 0.1% [31]. From the available literature in this review, perforation rates were as high as 7% in those with surgically altered anatomy requiring single or double balloon enteroscopy. Such risk should be considered by clinicians during procedure planning in this patient population. Notably, the presence of post-surgical adhesions and overtube maneuvering through tight bends can be potential factors leading to added complications. The use of fluoroscopy can aid in navigating the enteroscope in challenging situations.

> GBR, PSW, OLTR, and GJR were the most reported altered anatomy types observed in our review. The various types of altered anatomy structures may have an impact on the underlying procedure regarding luminal passage and scope maneuvers. No trend was identified regarding an association



between diagnostic or therapeutic yield with altered anatomy types. We observed that 20% of the perforations were seen in patients with a Roux-en-Y. Those with altered small bowel anatomy may be more prone to suffer procedure related complications; however, further work is needed to verify these findings.

When compared to previous systematic reviews of balloon assisted ERCP in those with surgically altered anatomy, our study has notable differences. Diagnostic yields have varied between 70%-90% with procedure success rates approaching 62%-93% amongst single or double balloon assisted ERCP[32-34]. These studies depicted overall adverse event rates between 4%-7% with perforations making up a minority of these complications[32-34]. Such variance from our study may stem from the purpose of procedure with balloon enteroscopy for obscure GI bleeding requiring a thorough investigation of the small bowel, whereas balloon assisted ERCP typically focuses on assessment and interventions within the biliary tree. Although both procedures can be technically challenging, underlying maneuvers and interventions can vary. The higher incidence of perforation rate in our study when compared to balloon assisted ERCP may be attributed to aspects related to altered anatomy including procedure time, more extended exploration of the small bowel, presence of underlying adhesions and different targeted therapeutic techniques. Further studies are needed to further characterize these differences.

We recognize that our study has limitations. Foremost, given the small number of relevant published literature on this topic, our review is limited by a small sample size within these 14 reports. The lack of extensive literature that fits our inclusion criteria highlights the need for further studies to continue to assess the role of balloon enteroscopy in surgically altered anatomy patients. Additionally, most of our accessed studies being retrospective in nature as well as inclusion of case reports without controlled studies limit the conclusions taken from our review. Given the limited availability of studies to fit our inclusion criteria, we included case reports which may have skewed our overall results given many having 100% diagnosis rates and 0% complication rates. Furthermore, we were unable to perform analysis based on the procedure approach (retrograde vs anterograde) given reporting variability amongst the studies. The variety of altered anatomy types and the variability in data reporting in each of these studies also places further limits on the generalizability of our findings.

CONCLUSION

Our systematic review indicates that the data on the clinical utility of balloon enteroscopy in the evaluation of small bowel bleeding remains limited in those with surgically altered anatomy. The compiled data from the available literature demonstrates that balloon enteroscopy represents a clinically useful diagnostic modality in identifying culprit lesions for this subset of patients with diagnostic and therapeutic yields as high as 83% and 64% respectively. However, precautions and appropriate selection of cases must be taken within this patient population with an incidence of perforation as high as 7%.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Obscure gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding is defined as persistent bleeding despite negative evaluation with both esophagogastroduodenoscopy and colonoscopy and is often secondary to small intestinal pathology. This form of GI bleeding has now become manageable with the introduction of single balloon enteroscopy or double balloon enteroscopy. Those with distorted anatomy may require thorough investigation of the upper GI tract during obscure GI bleeding, and balloon enteroscopy may be warranted.

Research motivation

Balloon enteroscopy can be warranted in instances of obscure GI bleeding in those with altered anatomy; however, literature remains limited on the overall diagnostic and therapeutic yields as well as the overall safety of these procedures in this patient population.

Research objectives

The primary aim of this systematic review was to assess the diagnostic and therapeutic efficacy of balloon enteroscopy for obscure GI bleeding in patients with surgically altered anatomy. The secondary aim was to investigate the safety of balloon enteroscopy in this patient population.

Research methods

We performed an extensive literature search on PubMed, Google Scholar, Scopus, and Embase where relevant articles were carefully reviewed. Terms used for the search included "enteroscopy," "obscure bleeding," "gastrointestinal bleeding," and "altered anatomy." Further search with the Reference



Citation Analysis database was conducted to ensure inclusion of the latest high impact articles. Prospective and retrospective reviews, case series, and case reports were all included. Data from each study that fit our inclusion criteria were extracted into an excel file in a systematic fashion. Statistical analysis in the form of descriptive statistics was reported from each study.

Research results

Following our literature search, 14 studies were included in our review. In total, there were 68 procedures performed with 61 unique patients that had undergone these procedures. From the available data in each study, there was an overall diagnostic yield of 48/59 (81%) and a therapeutic yield of 39/59 (66%). Five (7%) procedures were complicated by perforation.

Research conclusions

Our systematic review shows that balloon enteroscopy can be implemented in obscure GI bleeding in those with altered anatomy. Diagnostic and therapeutic yields were as high as 83% and 64% respectively. Given the overall perforation of 7%, caution is warranted in such cases. Further literature is needed to expand upon our findings.

Research perspectives

Balloon enteroscopy remains a viable option to investigate obscure GI bleeding in those with altered anatomy. Caution is warranted given the reported perforation rates; however, further studies are needed to add to the limited available literature.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Aryan M, Colvin T, and Shajan P designed the research; Aryan M and Colvin T performed the systematic review; Aryan M analyzed the data; Aryan M, Colvin T, and Shajan P wrote the paper; Shajan P, Kyanam Kabir Baig KR, and Ahmed A supervised the paper; all authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare that they have no competing interests.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: The authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Mahmoud Aryan 0000-0003-3028-8618; Tyler Colvin 0000-0001-7976-5679; Ali M Ahmed 0000-0002-8940-6757; Kondal Rao Kyanam Kabir Baig 0000-0003-1550-4853; Shajan Peter 0000-0003-3214-2989.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Yamamoto H, Sekine Y, Sato Y, Higashizawa T, Miyata T, Iino S, Ido K, Sugano K. Total enteroscopy with a nonsurgical steerable double-balloon method. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 53: 216-220 [PMID: 11174299 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.112181]
- 2 Akyuz U, Akyuz F. Diagnostic and Therapeutic Capability of Double-Balloon Enteroscopy in Clinical Practice. Clin Endosc 2016; 49: 157-160 [PMID: 26950010 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2015.036]
- Saygili F, Saygili SM, Oztas E. Examining the whole bowel, double balloon enteroscopy: Indications, diagnostic yield and 3 complications. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 7: 247-252 [PMID: 25789095 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v7.i3.247]
- 4 Heine GD, Hadithi M, Groenen MJ, Kuipers EJ, Jacobs MA, Mulder CJ. Double-balloon enteroscopy: indications, diagnostic yield, and complications in a series of 275 patients with suspected small-bowel disease. Endoscopy 2006; 38: 42-48 [PMID: 16429354 DOI: 10.1055/s-2005-921188]
- Wang P, Wang Y, Dong Y, Guo J, Fu H, Li Z, Du Y. Outcomes and safety of double-balloon enteroscopy in small bowel 5 diseases: a single-center experience of 1531 procedures. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 576-583 [PMID: 32072276 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07418-6]



- Takano S, Fukasawa M, Shindo H, Takahashi E, Hirose S, Fukasawa Y, Kawakami S, Hayakawa H, Yokomichi H, 6 Kadokura M, Sato T, Enomoto N. Risk factors for perforation during endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in post-reconstruction intestinal tract. World J Clin Cases 2019; 7: 10-18 [PMID: 30637248 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v7.i1.10]
- 7 Skinner M, Peter S, Wilcox CM, Mönkemüller K. Diagnostic and therapeutic utility of double-balloon enteroscopy for obscure GI bleeding in patients with surgically altered upper GI anatomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 80: 181-186 [PMID: 24785130 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.02.1034]
- 8 Cai JX, Diehl DL, Kiesslich R, Storm AC, El Zein MH, Tieu AH, Hoffman A, Singh VK, Khashab MA, Okolo PI 3rd, Kumbhari V. A multicenter experience of through-the-scope balloon-assisted enteroscopy in surgically altered gastrointestinal anatomy. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 2753-2762 [PMID: 28039647 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5282-2]
- Gerson LB, Tokar J, Chiorean M, Lo S, Decker GA, Cave D, Bouhaidar D, Mishkin D, Dye C, Haluszka O, Leighton JA, 9 Zfass A, Semrad C. Complications associated with double balloon enteroscopy at nine US centers. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 7: 1177-1182, 1182.e1 [PMID: 19602453 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2009.07.005]
- 10 Kurzynske FC, Romagnuolo J, Brock AS. Success of single-balloon enteroscopy in patients with surgically altered anatomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 319-324 [PMID: 25841583 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.01.017]
- 11 Chua TJ, Kaffes AJ. Balloon-assisted enteroscopy in patients with surgically altered anatomy: a liver transplant center experience (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 887-891 [PMID: 22840290 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.05.019]
- Shishido T, Oka S, Tanaka S, Imagawa H, Takemura Y, Yoshida S, Chayama K. Outcome of patients who have undergone 12 total enteroscopy for obscure gastrointestinal bleeding. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 666-672 [PMID: 22363138 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i7.666]
- Patel MK, Horsley-Silva JL, Gómez V, Stauffer JA, Stark ME, Lukens FJ. Double balloon enteroscopy procedure in 13 patients with surgically altered bowel anatomy: analysis of a large prospectively collected database. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2013; 23: 409-413 [PMID: 23517614 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2012.0502]
- Cedrón Cheng HG, Chirinos Vega JA. [Single balloon enteroscopy in the management of small bowel pathology. Experience of the Small Bowel Unit - British American Hospital from December 2012 to December 2018]. Rev Gastroenterol Peru 2019; 39: 27-37 [PMID: 31042234]
- Gubler C, Glenck M, Pfammatter T, Bauerfeind P. Successful treatment of anastomotic jejunal varices with N-butyl-2-15 cyanoacrylate (Histoacryl): single-center experience. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 776-779 [PMID: 22833023 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1309834
- 16 Curcio G, Sciveres M, Mocciaro F, Riva S, Spada M, Tarantino I, Barresi L, Traina M. Out-of-reach obscure bleeding: single-balloon enteroscopy to diagnose and treat varices in hepaticojejunostomy after pediatric liver transplant. Pediatr Transplant 2012; 16: E78-E80 [PMID: 21159110 DOI: 10.1111/j.1399-3046.2010.01425.x]
- Prachayakul V, Aswakul P, Kachintorn U. Bleeding hepaticojejunostomy anastomotic varices successfully treated with 17 Histoacryl injection, using single-balloon enteroscopy. Endoscopy 2011; 43 Suppl 2 UCTN: E153 [PMID: 21563058 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1256233
- Neumann H, Mönkemüller K, Malfertheiner P. Obscure overt GI bleeding secondary to angiodysplasias at the 18 hepaticojejunostomy diagnosed and successfully treated with double-balloon enteroscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 563-565 [PMID: 17981272 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.06.051]
- Hakim S, Reddy SRR, Batke M, Polidori G, Cappell MS. Two case reports of acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding from duodenal ulcers after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery: Endoscopic diagnosis and therapy by single balloon or push enteroscopy after missed diagnosis by standard esophagogastroduodenoscopy. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 9: 521-528 [PMID: 29085563 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v9.i10.521]
- Urgesi R, Riccioni ME, Nista EC, Lionetti R, Tisone G, Familiari P, Ricci R, Pelecca G, Angelico M, Costamagna G. 20 Obscure gastrointestinal bleeding as first symptom of eosinophilic jejunitis in a liver transplant recipient: diagnosis and treatment with single balloon enteroscopy. BMJ Case Rep 2010 [PMID: 22448186 DOI: 10.1136/bcr.05.2009.1918]
- Gerson LB, Fidler JL, Cave DR, Leighton JA. ACG Clinical Guideline: Diagnosis and Management of Small Bowel 21 Bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 1265-87; quiz 1288 [PMID: 26303132 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2015.246]
- Sanchez-Yague A. Middle gastrointestinal bleeding. Gastro Emerg 20: 230-238 [DOI: 10.1002/9781118662915.ch32] 22
- Koornstra JJ, Fry L, Mönkemüller K. ERCP with the balloon-assisted enteroscopy technique: a systematic review. Dig 23 Dis 2008; 26: 324-329 [PMID: 19188723 DOI: 10.1159/000177017]
- 24 ASGE Technology Committee, Chauhan SS, Manfredi MA, Abu Davyeh BK, Enestvedt BK, Fujii-Lau LL, Komanduri S, Konda V, Maple JT, Murad FM, Pannala R, Thosani NC, Banerjee S. Enteroscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 975-990 [PMID: 26388546 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.06.012]
- 25 Tanaka S, Mitsui K, Yamada Y, Ehara A, Kobayashi T, Seo T, Tatsuguchi A, Fujimori S, Gudis K, Sakamoto C. Diagnostic yield of double-balloon endoscopy in patients with obscure GI bleeding. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 68: 683-691 [PMID: 18561920 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.03.1062]
- 26 Teshima CW, Kuipers EJ, van Zanten SV, Mensink PB. Double balloon enteroscopy and capsule endoscopy for obscure gastrointestinal bleeding: an updated meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 26: 796-801 [PMID: 21155884 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2010.06530.x]
- Nakayama S, Tominaga K, Obayashi T, Okamoto J, Minamino H, Ominami M, Fukunaga S, Nagami Y, Sugimori S, 27 Machida H, Okazaki H, Sogawa M, Yamagami H, Tanigawa T, Watanabe K, Watanabe T, Fujiwara Y, Arakawa T. The prevalence of adverse events associated with double-balloon enteroscopy from a single-centre dataset in Japan. Dig Liver Dis 2014; 46: 706-709 [PMID: 24794792 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2014.03.016]
- 28 Otani K, Watanabe T, Shimada S, Hosomi S, Nagami Y, Tanaka F, Kamata N, Taira K, Yamagami H, Tanigawa T, Shiba M, Fujiwara Y. Clinical Utility of Capsule Endoscopy and Double-Balloon Enteroscopy in the Management of Obscure Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Digestion 2018; 97: 52-58 [PMID: 29393257 DOI: 10.1159/000484218]
- 29 Xin L, Liao Z, Jiang YP, Li ZS. Indications, detectability, positive findings, total enteroscopy, and complications of diagnostic double-balloon endoscopy: a systematic review of data over the first decade of use. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 563-570 [PMID: 21620401 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.03.1239]
- May A, Nachbar L, Pohl J, Ell C. Endoscopic interventions in the small bowel using double balloon enteroscopy: feasibility


and limitations. Am J Gastroenterol 2007; 102: 527-535 [PMID: 17222315 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01063.x]

- 31 Levy I, Gralnek IM. Complications of diagnostic colonoscopy, upper endoscopy, and enteroscopy. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2016; 30: 705-718 [PMID: 27931631 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2016.09.005]
- 32 Inamdar S, Slattery E, Sejpal DV, Miller LS, Pleskow DK, Berzin TM, Trindade AJ. Systematic review and meta-analysis of single-balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP in patients with surgically altered GI anatomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 9-19 [PMID: 25922248 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.02.013]
- 33 Tanisaka Y, Ryozawa S, Mizuide M, Araki R, Fujita A, Ogawa T, Tashima T, Noguchi T, Suzuki M, Katsuda H. Status of single-balloon enteroscopy-assisted endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patients with surgically altered anatomy: Systematic review and meta-analysis on biliary interventions. Dig Endosc 2021; 33: 1034-1044 [PMID: 33073407 DOI: 10.1111/den.13878]
- 34 Anvari S, Lee Y, Patro N, Soon MS, Doumouras AG, Hong D. Double-balloon enteroscopy for diagnostic and therapeutic ERCP in patients with surgically altered gastrointestinal anatomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2021; **35**: 18-36 [PMID: 32789590 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07893-x]



E WŨ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 443-454

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.443

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Quality of life after surgical and endoscopic management of severe acute pancreatitis: A systematic review

Emmanouil Psaltis, Chris Varghese, Sanjay Pandanaboyana, Manu Nayar

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Demirli Atici S, Turkey; Fru PN, South Africa A-Editor: Zhu JQ, China

Received: January 27, 2022 Peer-review started: January 27, 2022 First decision: April 10, 2022 Revised: May 3, 2022 Accepted: June 20, 2022 Article in press: June 20, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Emmanouil Psaltis, Sanjay Pandanaboyana, Department of HPB and Transplant Surgery, Newcastle upon Tyne NE7 7DN, United Kingdom

Emmanouil Psaltis, Sanjay Pandanaboyana, Department of Surgery, Freeman Hospital, Newcastle upon Tyne NE7 7DN, United Kingdom

Chris Varghese, Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medical and Health Sciences, University of Auckland, Auckland 1010, New Zealand

Sanjay Pandanaboyana, Manu Nayar, Population Health Sciences Institute, Newcastle University, Newcastle upon Tyne NE1 7RU, United Kingdom

Manu Nayar, Department of Gastroenterology, Freeman Hospital, Newcastle upon Tyne NE7 7DN, United Kingdom

Corresponding author: Manu Nayar, MBBS, MD, MRCP, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Freeman Hospital, Freeman Road, High Heaton, Newcastle Upon Tyne NE7 7DN, United Kingdom. manu.nayar@nhs.net

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Treatment for severe acute severe pancreatitis (SAP) can significantly affect Health-related quality of life (HR-QoL). The effects of different treatment strategies such as endoscopic and surgical necrosectomy on HR-QoL in patients with SAP remain poorly investigated.

AIM

To critically appraise the available evidence on HR-QoL following surgical or endoscopic necrosectomy in patient with SAP.

METHODS

A literature search was performed on PubMed, Google™ Scholar, the Cochrane Library, MEDLINE and Reference Citation Analysis databases for studies that investigated HR-QoL following surgical or endoscopic necrosectomy in patients with SAP. Data collected included patient characteristics, outcomes of interventions and HR-QoL-related details.

RESULTS

Eleven studies were found to have evaluated HR-QoL following treatment for severe acute pancreatitis including 756 patients. Three studies were randomized



trials, four were prospective cohort studies and four were retrospective cohort studies with prospective follow-up. Four studies compared HR-QoL following surgical and endoscopic necrosectomy. Several metrics of HR-QoL were used including Short Form (SF)-36 and EuroQol. One randomized trial and one cohort study demonstrated significantly improved physical scores at three months in patients who underwent endoscopic necrosectomy compared to surgical necrosectomy. One prospective study that examined HR-QoL following surgical necrosectomy reported some deterioration in the functional status of the patients. On the other hand, a cohort study that assessed the long-term HR-QoL following sequential surgical necrosectomy stated that all patients had SF-36 > 60%. In the only study that examined patients following endoscopic necrosectomy, the HR-QoL was also very good. Three studies investigated the quality adjusted life years suggesting that endoscopic and surgical approaches to management of pancreatic necrosis were comparable in cost effectiveness. Finally, regarding HR-QoL between open necrosectomy and minimally invasive approaches, patients who underwent the later had a significantly better overall quality of life, vitality and mental health.

CONCLUSION

This review would suggest that the endoscopic approach might offer better HR-QoL compared to surgical necrosectomy. However, the available comparative literature was very limited. More randomized trials powered to detect differences in HR-QoL are required.

Key Words: Acute pancreatitis; Pancreatic necrosis; Surgical necrosectomy; Endoscopic necrosectomy; Minimally invasive drainage; Quality of life

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Acute pancreatitis is a common disease with potentially life-threatening complications. Treatment for severe acute pancreatitis can significantly affect health-related quality of life (HR-QoL). The effects of different treatment strategies such as endoscopic and surgical necrosectomy on HR-QoL remain poorly investigated. In this review, we critically analyze the available evidence on HR-QoL following treatment for severe acute pancreatitis. It could be suggested that endoscopic necrosectomy could offer better HR-QoL compared to surgical necrosectomy.

Citation: Psaltis E, Varghese C, Pandanaboyana S, Nayar M. Quality of life after surgical and endoscopic management of severe acute pancreatitis: A systematic review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(7): 443-454 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/443.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.443

INTRODUCTION

Acute pancreatitis is a common disease with potentially serious complications. Most patients present with a mild and self-limiting disease which is associated with low morbidity and mortality[1]. However, some patients present with moderate to severe or severe acute pancreatitis which can be complicated by organ failure and local complications such as pancreatic or peripancreatic necrosis[2-4]. Approximately, one third of these patients will develop infection of the necrosis which carries significant morbidity and mortality and will necessitate intervention[5,6].

Historically, open necrosectomy with debridement and post-operative lavage has been the treatment of choice[7]. In the last decade, the surgical step up-approach using a percutaneously inserted drain combined with minimally invasive necrosectomy has become increasingly popular and replaced open surgery as the standard approach[8,9]. As an alternative to surgery, endoscopic procedures for debridement of pancreatic necrosis have become increasingly popular as they offer significantly lower morbidity and mortality rates[10-14]. The endoscopic procedure can also be performed in a step-up approach only to be followed by surgical necrosectomy if endoscopic does not result in clinical improvement. However, there is no evidence to favor any of the surgical, minimally invasive, or endoscopic procedures as the better treatment of severe acute pancreatitis in terms of quality of life.

Traditionally, the outcome of different treatment strategies was determined only in terms of cure, morbidity and mortality[15]. However, in the era of patient-centered medicine, the health-related quality of life (HR-QoL) also needs to be considered[15]. HR-QoL is defined as the perceived physical and mental health of an individual over time. Several studies have investigated the effect of severe acute pancreatitis on HR-QoL and provided some contradictory results[16-22]. Hochman et al[19] as well as



Symersky *et al*[20] reported the HR-QoL of patients with SAP was significantly impaired. On the other hand, Soran *et al*[18] and Halonen *et al*[23] stated that patients treated for SAP returned to normal activities. The number of studies that examined HR-QoL of patients with SAP who underwent necrosectomy either surgically or endoscopically is very limited. The aim of this systematic review was to identify and critically appraise the available studies evaluating HR-QoL in patients who underwent either surgical or endoscopic necrosectomy for SAP with necrosis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Search strategy

A search for all relevant literature was performed on PubMed, Google™ Scholar, the Cochrane Library and MEDLINE databases in September 2021. The complete search strategy can be found in the Supplementary material. The search was performed without restrictions for date but was limited for full-text articles only. Due to the limited resources available, the search was also restricted to articles available in the English language. Studies investigating HR-QoL in patients with chronic pancreatitis as well as review articles, case reports, guidelines, protocols and abstracts were excluded.

Studies identified through the search strategy were initially assessed for inclusion by the title and abstract and subsequently by full text review (EP). Studies were included when the outcome measure of HR-QoL was either a primary or secondary endpoint. Only studies reporting on adult patients who underwent necrosectomy for severe acute pancreatitis were included. Duplicate studies and populations were cross-referenced and removed. The bibliography of the included studies was also reviewed. Figure 1 demonstrates the preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analysis (PRISMA) flow diagram[24].

Data extraction

Data were extracted by two independent reviewers (CV and EP) from the included studies with discrepancies resolved by a third (SP) reviewer. Data were collected on the details of each study (authors, year, level of evidence, study type, number of centres involved and country), patient characteristics within each study (sample size, diagnosis, mean age and gender), and HR-QoL details (QoL instruments used, scoring methodology, type of intervention, response and follow-up).

Risk of bias

To assess bias (EP and CV) in the included randomized trials The Cochrane risk of bias tool for randomized control trials (RoB 2.0)[25] was used which focuses upon random sequence generation (selection bias), allocation concealment (selection bias), blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias), blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias), incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) and selective reporting (reporting bias). The risk of bias for the included observational studies was performed using the Risk of Bias In Non-randomized Studies – of Interventions (ROBINS-I) assessment tool[26]. This tool focuses upon confounding factors (confounding bias), selection bias, classification of interventions (classification bias), deviation from the intended interventions (performance bias), incomplete outcome data (attrition bias), blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) and selective reporting (reporting bias). Each study was ranked as low, moderate or high risk of bias based on these criteria (Tables 1 and 2).

RESULTS

Overall, eleven studies were included of which most were from European centres (n = 7)[17,27-32]. Three studies were conducted in American centres[11,16,33] and one in Asia[34]. The studies were undertaken between 1993 and 2020 including an overall number of 756 patients. Three studies were randomized trials[11,28,30], four were prospective cohort studies[17,29,31,32], and four were retrospective cohort studies with prospective follow-up[16,27,33,34]. Only four studies compared surgical intervention to endoscopic intervention[11,27,28,34], while five studies investigated surgical approaches[16,17,29,30,32], and one study investigated endoscopic intervention alone[33]. Most studies were of cohorts with confirmed or suspected infected pancreatic or peripancreatic necrosis requiring intervention. Various metrics of HR-QoL were employed including Short Form (SF)-36[11,16,17,30,33-35], and EuroQol (EQ-5D)[28,30]. Time of administration of HR-QoL tools were variable ranging from 3 to 139 months. Other studies tended to use less known or custom, unvalidated measures of quality of life, limiting between study comparability[27,29,31]. Characteristics of the included studies are summarized in Table 3. A meta-analysis of the included studies was not possible because the populations, interventions, study designs, and outcomes reported varied significantly between studies.

Table 1 Risk of Bias assessment [risk of bias assessment using the Revised Cochrane risk-of-bias for randomised trials (RoB 2.0)]									
Ref.	Random sequence generation	Allocation concealment	Blinding of participants and personnel	Blinding of outcome assessment	Incomplete outcome data	Selective reporting	Other bias		
Bang et al[11]	+	+	-	?	+	+	-		
van Brunschot et al[<mark>28</mark>]	+	+	-	+	+	+	-		
Hollemans <i>et al</i> [30]	+	-	-	-	+	+	-		

Risk of bias assessment: +: Low; ?: Unclear; -: High

Table 2 Risk of Bias assessment [risk of bias assessment using the Revised Cochrane risk-of-bias for randomised trials (RoB 2.0)]

Ref.	Confounding	Selection bias	Bias in classification of interventions	Bias due to deviation from intended interventions	Incomplete outcome data	Blinding of outcome assessment	Selective reporting	Other bias
Seifert <i>et al</i> [27]	-	-	+	+	+	-	+	-
Smith et al[33]	+	+	?	?	-	-	+	-
Cinquepalmi et al[17]	?	+	+	+	-	-	+	-
Fenton-Lee <i>et</i> al[<mark>2</mark> 9]	+	-	?	+	+	-	-	-
Kriwanek <i>et al</i> [<mark>32</mark>]	?	?	-	?	+	-	+	-
Reszetow <i>et al</i> [31]	+	?	+	+	+	-	+	-
Broome <i>et al</i> [<mark>16</mark>]	-	?	+	-	-	-	+	-
Tu et al[<mark>34</mark>]	?	+	?	+	+	-	+	-

Risk of bias assessment: +: Low; ?: Unclear; -: High.

Quality of life

Four studies compared HR-QoL between patients who underwent endoscopic and surgical interventions of which two were randomized trials[11,28] and two were retrospective cohorts[27,34]. In Bang et al[11]'s randomized trial 34 patients underwent endoscopic necrosectomy and 32 patients underwent minimally invasive surgical necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. It was reported that the physical component scores for the endoscopic treatment group were significantly improved at 3 months compared to the surgical treatment group (P = 0.39)[1]. In terms of quality adjusted life-years (QALYs) per patient, Bang et al reported that QALY gained for endoscopy was 0.452 (BCa 95%CI, 0.434-0.472) compared with 0.450 (BCa 95%CI, 0.427-0.468) for surgery, which translates to a mean difference (MD) of -0.002 (95%CI, 0.029-0.025)[11]. Similarly in van Brunschot et al[28]'s randomized trial, the QALY gained for endoscopy was 0.452 (BCa 95%CI, 0.434-0.472) compared with 0.450 (BCa 95%CI, 0.427-0.468) for surgery; with a MD of -0.002 (95%CI, 0.029-0.025).

In the GEPARD Study, 75 patients with pancreatic or peripancreatic necrosis were successfully treated endoscopically[27]. Forty-eight of these patients also showed radiological success as there was no evidence of residual necrosis or cyst on the day of discharge[27]. Eleven of those 75 patients had recurrent pancreatic necrosis, 1 patient had a pancreatitis-related death and 6 non-pancreatitis related deaths at long-term follow-up[27]. This was compared to 18 patients who failed endoscopic therapy, of whom 7 patients died secondary to pancreatitis and 11 progressed to surgery[27]. Of those that progressed to surgery, 8 were successful and 3 had recurrences of pancreatic necrosis^[27]. At a mean follow-up of 50 months (range 50-96 months) among 68 patients who underwent successful endoscopic therapy and at a mean follow-up of 53 months (range (15-93 months) among 11 patients that successful surgical treatment; 32 (47%) vs 4 (46%) were still working, 31 (46%) vs 6 (55%) were retired, and only 5 (7%) vs 1 (9%) retired due to disease [27]. A higher proportion of patients reported difficulties with

Table 3 Study	y characteris	tics								
Ref.	Country	Hospital	Study design	Study interval	Treatment	Patient cohort	Relevant patients	Patients in study	Questionnaire	Assessment times
Broome <i>et al</i> [<mark>16</mark>], 1996	USA	Duke University of Medical Centre	Retrospective with prospective follow-up	1988 to 1994	Surgery (operative debridement of necrosis)	Pancreatic necrosis	40 surgically managed patients with pancreatic necrosis	40	SF-36	Average follow-up 51 mo
Fenton-Lee <i>et al</i> [29], 1993	UK	Greater Glasgow Health Board	Prospective	April 1991 to March 1992	Surgery (required operative intervention); 9/10 also received endoscopic procedures	Pancreatic necrosis	10; 10 operative intervention, 9/10 also endoscopic intervention	10	Rosser disability and distress index	Admission and follow-up
Kriwanek <i>et al</i> [32], 1998	Austria	Rudolfstiftung-Hospital	Prospective	January 1 1988 to June 30 1996	Surgery (open necrosectomy)	Pancreatic necrosis	75; 57 survivors	75 with pancreatic necrosis (72 other sources of intra- abdominal infection)	SF-36	Not stated
Cinquepalmi <i>et a</i> l[17], 2006	Italy	Not reported	Prospective	1990 to 2005	Surgery (sequential surgical debridement)	Infected pancreatic necrosis	35; all received sequential surgical debridement	35	SF-36	Not reported
Reszetow <i>et al</i> [31], 2007	Poland	Medical University of Gdańsk	Prospective	January 1993 to December 1999	Surgery (Bradley procedure)	Infected pancreatic necrosis	28; 44 (16.1%) of 274 patients with acute pancreatitis; 35/44 (63.4%) survivors for follow-up; 5 excluded	44	Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapy scale	24-96 mo
Seifert <i>et al</i> [27], 2009	Germany	6 centres	Retrospective with prospective follow-up	1999 to 2005, follow-up 2004 to 2008	Endoscopy vs surgery	Infected pancreatic necrosis	93; 75 endoscopic; 18 failed, 11 surgery	93	Study-specific tool	Up to 24 mo
van Brunschot et al[28], 2017	Netherlands	19 centres	Randomized trial	September 20 2011 to January 29 2015	Endoscopy <i>vs</i> surgery	Confirmed or suspected infected pancreatic or peripancreatic necrosis.	98; 51 endoscopic and 47 surgical	98	EQ-5D-3L	3 and 6 mo
Hollemans <i>et al</i> [30], 2019	Netherlands		Randomized trial	November 2005 to October 2008	Surgery (step-up approach (primary percutaneous catheter drainage, followed by, if necessary, minimally invasive retroperitneal necrosectomy) <i>vs</i> open necrosectomy	Confirmed or suspected infected pancreatic necrosis.	60; 28/43 step-up approach (8 died), 32/45 open necrosectomy (7 died)	88	SF-36 and EuroQol	3, 6, and 12 mo after discharge
Smith <i>et al</i> [33], 2019	USA	Barnes-Jewish Hospital/Washington	Retrospective with	January 2006 to May 2016	Endoscopy	Walled off necrosis	41 (returned QoL questionnaires)	98	SF-36	Mean 37.4 (range 1-139)

		University School of Medicine	prospective follow-up							mo
Bang <i>et al</i> [11], 2020	USA	Florida Hospital	Randomized trial	May 12 2014 to March 24 2017	Endoscopy vs surgery	Confirmed or suspected infected pancreatic or peripancreatic necrosis.	66; 34 endoscopic and 32 surgery	66	SF-36	3 and 6 mo
Tu <i>et al</i> [<mark>34</mark>], 2020	China	Jinling Hospital, Medical School of Nanjing University	Retrospective with prospective follow-up	January 2000 to February 2015	Surgery (open necrosectomy) vs minimally invasive drainage	Infected pancreatic necrosis	109; 101 included in analysis (61 minimally invasive drainage, 40 open necrosectomy)	109	SF-36	Not stated

carrying heavier loads (36% *vs* 28%), walking around the block (27% *vs* 10%), leaving the house (9% *vs* 7%) who underwent surgical compared to endoscopic therapy[27]. After successful endoscopic necrosectomy more patients had to change their diet (62% *vs* 36%) compared to surgical intervention [27]. On self-assessment those that underwent initial successful endoscopic therapy had improved physical scores (2.47 range 0-10) and quality of life (2.35 range 0-10) compared to those that had surgery after failed endoscopic therapy (physical condition 3.82 range 0-10; quality of life 3.54 range 0-10)[27].

Tu *et al*[34] reports a similar cohort of 101 patients with infected pancreatic necrosis of which 61 underwent minimally invasive drainage (which included percutaneous catheter drainage, negative pressure irrigation or endoscopic necrosectomy) and 40 patients that underwent open necrosectomy. The overall quality of life score was significantly higher in the cohort of infected necrosis patients who underwent minimally invasive drainage compared to open necrosectomy (mean 125 ± 13 *vs* 116 ± 17, *P* = 0.005)[34]. The quality-of-life domains measured by the SF-36 were comparable between these groups with respect to physical functioning, physical role, but mental health scores were significantly better in minimally invasive drainage group[34].

In a study that assessed HR-QoL in a cohort of 35 patients who underwent sequential surgical necrosectomy for infected pancreatic necrosis, all patients had an SF-36 > 60%, and 78% had scores > 70%-80% suggesting overall good quality of life[17]. Quality of life was notably poorer amongst those with alcoholic pancreatitis. Similarly, 12/32 were able to return to employment within 6 months[17]. Comparably, in another study, 50/57 (88%) patients who underwent open surgical intervention for pancreatic necrosis also had good quality of life[32]. However, in this same cohort 9 patients (16%) experienced worsened employment status[32]. In Smith *et al*[33]'s cohort of 41 patients who underwent endoscopic management of walled-off necrosis, the mean SF-36 general health score was 56.93 (SD 25.82).

Physical functioning and physical role

In a cohort of 80 patients that underwent endoscopic management of walled-off pancreatic necrosis, of whom 41 responded to an SF-36 questionnaire; the mean SF-36 score for physical functioning was 82.32 (standard deviation (SD) 18.24), and 58.54 (SD 40.93) for physical role[33]. This was comparable to Broome *et al*[16]'s cohort of 40 patients with pancreatic necrosis managed *via* surgical debridement with slightly lower physical functioning and physical role SF-36 scores than age-matched controls. In Kriwanek *et al*[32]'s surgically managed cohort, only 2/57 (4%) of patients experienced deteriorated





functional status as per SF-36. Several studies compared physical component scores of the SF-36 at 3months and 6-months[11,30,33]. Compared to surgical approach, patients who had endoscopic management of necrotizing pancreatitis had improved physical component scores at discharge, at 3 months, and at 6 months[11,28]. In Holleman *et al*[30]'s randomized trial of step-up approach *vs* straight to open necrosectomy in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis there were no significant differences in the Dutch nor US standard versions of the SF-36 physical health scores between approaches, with scores in both groups being between 42 and 44. These similarities persisted at longer follow-ups[30].

Mental health

Smith *et al*[33] reports in a cohort of 41 patients that underwent endoscopic management of walled of necrosis an SF-36 mental health score of 79.61 (SD 18.52). Only Kriwanek *et al*[32]'s cohort of 57 patients that underwent open surgical intervention for severe intra-abdominal infection and pancreatic necrosis reported on psychosocial functioning and 6 patients (10%) showed depressive mood and 17 (30%) had impaired activity. In contrast to physical function, Bang *et al*[11] found endoscopic intervention compared to surgical intervention was not significantly associated with the mental component score of the SF-36. Broome *et al*[16] found SF-36 mental health scores were comparable between surgically managed patients with necrosis and age-matched controls. Tu *et al*[34]'s cohort also demonstrated improved mental health scores among those who underwent minimally invasive drainage. Similar to the physical functioning, the mental component of the SF-36 questionnaire was similar at baseline and throughout follow-up between step-up approaches and open necrosectomy approaches to necrotizing pancreatitis[30].

Pain

Smith *et al*[33] demonstrated an SF-36 mean bodily pain score of 75.54 (SD 22.78) after endoscopic management of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. This was very comparable to a similar cohort of 40 patients managed with surgical debridement, which in turn was found to be similar to age-matched controls[16]. These findings of equivalence regarding pain between endoscopic and surgical management was further corroborated by Tu *et al*[34]. In another study, 43/57 (75%) patients who underwent open surgical intervention for pancreatic necrosis showed no pain[32].

aishidena® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Other domains of quality of life

Smith et al[33]'s cohort of 41 patients with follow-up SF-36 questionnaires after endoscopic management of walled off necrosis reported on the separate domains of the SF-36 HR-QoL measure. Patients' mean vitality scores were 56.83 (SD 23.89), social function scores were 83.84 (SD 20.96), and emotional role scores were 82.30 (SD 34.20). Vitality, social functioning, and emotional role SF-36 scores measured by Smith *et al*[33], were comparable to the scores reported in Broome *et al*[16]' cohort of surgically managed patients with pancreatic necrosis. Tu et al[34] was the only remaining cohort which compared these SF-36 domains between surgically managed and endoscopically (minimally invasive drainage) managed patients. It was reported that both social and emotional role functioning were significantly better in the minimally invasive group of patients[34].

Smith *et al*[33] reports that pancreatic exocrine insufficiency (PEI) was the only factor predictive of lower SF-36 scores; and this was true for both the mental and physical components scores. This translated to lower physical role, vitality, emotional role, and mental health scores if patients had PEI [33]. In a randomized trial comparing step-up approach vs open necrosectomy for management of necrotizing pancreatitis, they found both approaches were comparable in terms of quality of life[30]. However, quality of life was lower if patients reported abdominal pain, and they did not find PEI (nor pancreatic endocrine function) to affect this [30]. In Cinquepalmi et al [17]'s cohort of patients with infected pancreatic necrosis managed with sequential surgical debridement, alcoholic etiology was the only factor associated with poorer SF-36 scores. In contrast, in Reszetow *et al*[31]'s cohort of 24 patients treated with the Bradley procedure for infected pancreatic necrosis, there was no difference in quality of life between those with biliary and alcoholic etiologies.

DISCUSSION

The debridement of pancreatic necrosis remains very challenging for both patients and clinicians as it can have a significant impact on HR-QOL[36,37]. To the best of our knowledge this is the first systematic review to assess HR-QoL following surgical or endoscopic necrosectomy in patients with SAP. Despite the advancements in treatment strategies and the various as well as fundamentally different techniques of necrosectomy, the published data on HR-QoL following each procedure is very limited.

The present review included 11 studies of which 3 were randomized trials[11,28,30] and only four studies compared surgical intervention to endoscopic intervention[11,27,28]. In the overall quality of life following endoscopic intervention vs surgical intervention, Bang et al[11] reported significantly improved physical component scores for the endoscopic treatment group at the 3-mo follow-up. The authors attributed this to factors such as the shorter duration of the endoscopic procedure, faster resolution of SIRS, fewer disease-related adverse events and shorter length of stay to intensive care unit [11,14,38,39]. In a similar way, patients who were managed endoscopically had improved physical component scores at discharge, at 3 mo, and at 6 mo, whereas Kriwanek et al[32] reported that a small number of patients experienced deteriorated functional status following surgical necrosectomy[11,32]. In contrary to Bang *et al*[11], Seifert *et al*[27] stated that less patients reported difficulties in carrying heavy loads, walking around the block or needed to modify their diet following surgical necrosectomy. However, employment status was slightly better in the group of patients who were treated endoscopically^[27]. In terms of HR-QoL between patients who underwent open necrosectomy and minimally invasive necrosectomy of the necrotic parenchyma, Tu et al[34] reported a significantly better total quality of life as well as vitality and mental health scores following minimally invasive necrosectomy. On the other hand, there was no difference in the physical functioning and bodily pain scores between the two groups of patients. The authors stated that minimally invasive necrosectomy involved a series of procedures that included endoscopic necrosectomy via a tract between the stomach and the cavity containing the necrotic parenchyma[34]. The reported results were attributed to pancreatic complications that the open necrosectomy group of patients suffered from [34].

In both randomized trials by Bang et al[11] and van Brunschot et al[28], the QALY gained following endoscopic necrosectomy was very similar to that following surgical necrosectomy. In terms of mental health, Bang et al[11] did not demonstrate any difference in the mental health component of the SF-36 between patients who underwent surgical or endoscopic intervention. However, Kriwanek et al[32] reported that 10% of the patients had depressive mood following surgical necrosectomy. With regards to other elements of quality of life, the vitality, social and emotional scores were very good following endoscopic necrosectomy indicating that most patients recovered fully without lasting effects[33]. Patients following open necrosectomy were found to have no pain[32].

Based on this review it is difficult to assess which type of intervention offers the best HR-QoL in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. At present, the strongest evidence has been published by Bang et al[11] and favors endoscopic necrosectomy as the treatment of choice. However, all three randomized trials included in this review as well the rest of the included studies were underpowered. Moreover, the lumen apposing metal stents were introduced to clinical practice while the studies by Bang et al[11] and Smith *et al*[33] were in progress. Even though this technique was used in some of the patients, it



contributed to the heterogenicity of different endoprostheses that were used. Therefore, more comparative and adequately powered studies are still needed to accurately assess the quality of life following each technique.

None of the included studies assessed the quality of life of the patients while they were hospitalized and therefore the immediate effects of each approach for pancreatic debridement remain unknown. Also, five of the included studies assessed the short-term effect (< 12 mo) and only two studies the longterm effect (> 24 months) while three studies have not stated the intervals or the duration of follow-up. Therefore, even though the SF-36 was designed to primarily assess the long- term effects of a chronic condition^[40], the long-term effects of each method of debridement remain grossly unknown.

The SF-36 questionnaire may be a good tool to evaluate HR-QoL and demonstrate the presence of significant changes, but subtle changes might require a different assessment tool to be appreciated. However, other available HR-QoL assessment tools have been compared with the SF-36 and they do not seem to be more accurate[41]. In the era of patient-centered medicine, HR-QoL is regarded as one of cornerstones of the "goal-oriented patient care outcomes" concept[15]. Interestingly, there was significant inconsistency in the use of HR-QoL assessment tools in the included studies. Six out of 10 studies used the SF-36 tool whereas the rest four used either a different or a study-specific tool. This inconsistency made it impossible to safely compare the reported results from different studies and accurately extract outcomes on which treatment approach offers the best outcome. To the best of our knowledge there is no published guidance in the field of pancreatic surgery that recommends a specific tool for HR-QoL assessment. Therefore, the creation of a new tool to evaluate patient reported HR-QoL outcome in patients with pancreatic pathology or even more specifically for acute pancreatitis will deliver a more reliable assessment of different treatment modalities and how they affect the HR-QoL in the sort-, medium- and long-term follow-up period.

The present systematic review has several limitations. The majority of the included studies were observational in nature which might have introduced bias due to confounding. It would be useful if future randomized trials were designed in such a way that HR-QoL was one of the study outcomes. Moreover, the quantitative analysis was challenging to perform due to the various HR-QoL metrics as well as the different timing of administration of the different tools that were employed in the included studies. As mentioned earlier, the SF-36 was originally conceived to evaluate HR-QoL in chronic conditions over a long-term follow-up while three studies in this review have used it to assess shortterm follow-up in an acute condition. Another significant limitation of this review was the heterogeneity of the patients among the included studies both in terms of age and severity of the condition as well as the cause of pancreatitis.

CONCLUSION

This systematic review would indicate that the endoscopic approach should be the preferred method for pancreatic necrosectomy. However, more randomized trials in patients with severe acute pancreatitis are needed with HR-QoL as primary endpoint. The goal is to achieve a person-centered coordinated care; through patient reported experience and outcome measures. These instruments are being reported with increasing frequency in the recent years for their ability to bridge the gap between the perceptions of the clinician and patients. This information is then used to adjust treatment and care and to achieve better results, enhance adherence, increase patient satisfaction & quality of life. Finally, it would be useful to create a disease specific HR-QoL assessment tool for acute pancreatitis that will allow comparison of different management options and how they impact the HR-QoL.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Treatment for severe acute pancreatitis (SAP) can significantly affect health related quality of life (HR-QoL). However, the effects of different treatment strategies such as surgical, minimally invasive or endoscopic necrosectomy, on HR-QoL remain poorly investigated. Therefore, there is no evidence to favor any of the existing approaches as the better treatment of SAP in terms of quality of life. To the best of our knowledge this is the first systematic review to assess HR-QoL following pancreatic necrosectomy in patients with SAP.

Research motivation

Traditionally, open necrosectomy has been the standard approach for patients with SAP and necrosis of pancreatic parenchyma. This was followed by the introduction of surgical step up-approach combined with minimally invasive necrosectomy as the treatment of choice. More recently, endoscopic necrosectomy has gained popularity as it offers significantly lower morbidity and mortality rates. However, in the era of patient-centered medicine, HR-QoL also needs to be considered. Unfortunately,



there is no clear evidence to favor any of these procedures as the better treatment of SAP in terms of quality of life.

Research objectives

The objective of this study was to critically appraise the published evidence on HR-QoL in patients with SAP who underwent surgical or endoscopic necrosectomy.

Research methods

A literature search was performed on several databases for studies that examined the HR-QOL following necrosectomy in adult patients with SAP. Studies published in English were excluded due to limited resources. Data were collected on the details of each study, patient characteristics as well as HR-QoL. The Cochrane risk of bias tool for randomized control trials (RoB 2.0) was used to assess bias in the included randomized studies whereas the Risk of Bias In Non-randomized Studies - of Interventions (ROBINS-I) was used to asses bias in the included observational studies.

Research results

Eleven studies evaluated HR-QoL following necrosectomy including 756 patients. Three studies were randomized trials and eight were cohort studies. One randomized trial and one cohort study demonstrated significantly improved physical scores at three months in patients who underwent endoscopic necrosectomy compared to surgical necrosectomy. In the only study that examined patients following endoscopic necrosectomy, the HR-QoL was also very good. Two randomized trials and one cohort study investigated the quality adjusted life years suggesting that endoscopic and surgical necrosectomy were comparable in cost effectiveness. When open necrosectomy was compared with minimally invasive approaches, patients who underwent the later reported better overall quality of life, vitality and mental health.

Research conclusions

This study would suggest that the endoscopic approach should be the preferred method for pancreatic necrosectomy as it might offer better HR-QoL. However, more randomized trials powered to detect differences in HR-QoL are still required.

Research perspectives

Future research should aim to provide the tools for a person-centered coordinated care through a patient reported experience and outcome measures. This will improve results, adherence, patient satisfaction and quality of life. It is also important to create a disease specific HR-QoL questionnaire for acute pancreatitis to allow evaluation of different management strategies and the impact they have on HR-QoL.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Psaltis E, Varghese C, Pandanaboyana S and Nayar M designed the research study; Psaltis E and Varghese C performed the research; Psaltis E and Varghese C analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; Pandanaboyana S and Nayar M had the overall supervision of the study; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: The authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United Kingdom

ORCID number: Emmanouil Psaltis 0000-0002-9072-2837; Chris Varghese 0000-0001-7369-8639; Sanjay Pandanaboyana 0000-0003-30992197; Manu Nayar 0000-0002-1196-3406.

S-Editor: Liu IH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH



REFERENCES

- 1 van Dijk SM, Hallensleben NDL, van Santvoort HC, Fockens P, van Goor H, Bruno MJ, Besselink MG; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Acute pancreatitis: recent advances through randomised trials. Gut 2017; 66: 2024-2032 [PMID: 28838972 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2016-313595]
- 2 Banks PA, Freeman ML; Practice Parameters Committee of the American College of Gastroenterology. Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 2379-2400 [PMID: 17032204 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00856.x]
- 3 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C, Gooszen HG, Johnson CD, Sarr MG, Tsiotos GG, Vege SS; Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group. Classification of acute pancreatitis--2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013; 62: 102-111 [PMID: 23100216 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302779]
- 4 Portelli M, Jones CD. Severe acute pancreatitis: pathogenesis, diagnosis and surgical management. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2017; 16: 155-159 [PMID: 28381378 DOI: 10.1016/s1499-3872(16)60163-7]
- 5 van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL, Besselink MG, Ahmed Ali U, Schrijver AM, Boermeester MA, van Goor H, Dejong CH, van Eijck CH, van Ramshorst B, Schaapherder AF, van der Harst E, Hofker S, Nieuwenhuijs VB, Brink MA, Kruyt PM, Manusama ER, van der Schelling GP, Karsten T, Hesselink EJ, van Laarhoven CJ, Rosman C, Bosscha K, de Wit RJ, Houdijk AP, Cuesta MA, Wahab PJ, Gooszen HG; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. Gastroenterology 2011; 141: 1254-1263 [PMID: 21741922 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.06.073]
- Leppäniemi A, Tolonen M, Tarasconi A, Segovia-Lohse H, Gamberini E, Kirkpatrick AW, Ball CG, Parry N, Sartelli M, Wolbrink D, van Goor H, Baiocchi G, Ansaloni L, Biffl W, Coccolini F, Di Saverio S, Kluger Y, Moore E, Catena F. 2019 WSES guidelines for the management of severe acute pancreatitis. World J Emerg Surg 2019; 14: 27 [PMID: 31210778 DOI: 10.1186/s13017-019-0247-0]
- Kyte D, Ives J, Draper H, Calvert M. Current practices in patient-reported outcome (PRO) data collection in clinical trials: a cross-sectional survey of UK trial staff and management. BMJ Open 2016; 6: e012281 [PMID: 27697875 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-012281]
- van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ, Hofker HS, Boermeester MA, Dejong CH, van Goor H, Schaapherder AF, van Eijck CH, Bollen TL, van Ramshorst B, Nieuwenhuijs VB, Timmer R, Laméris JS, Kruyt PM, Manusama ER, van der Harst E, van der Schelling GP, Karsten T, Hesselink EJ, van Laarhoven CJ, Rosman C, Bosscha K, de Wit RJ, Houdijk AP, van Leeuwen MS, Buskens E, Gooszen HG; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010; 362: 1491-1502 [PMID: 20410514 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0908821]
- 9 Sorrentino L, Chiara O, Mutignani M, Sammartano F, Brioschi P, Cimbanassi S. Combined totally mini-invasive approach in necrotizing pancreatitis: a case report and systematic literature review. World J Emerg Surg 2017; 12: 16 [PMID: 28331537 DOI: 10.1186/s13017-017-0126-5]
- 10 Bang JY, Holt BA, Hawes RH, Hasan MK, Arnoletti JP, Christein JD, Wilcox CM, Varadarajulu S. Outcomes after implementing a tailored endoscopic step-up approach to walled-off necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2014; 101: 1729-1738 [PMID: 25333872 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.9664]
- Bang JY, Arnoletti JP, Holt BA, Sutton B, Hasan MK, Navaneethan U, Feranec N, Wilcox CM, Tharian B, Hawes RH, 11 Varadarajulu S. An Endoscopic Transluminal Approach, Compared With Minimally Invasive Surgery, Reduces Complications and Costs for Patients With Necrotizing Pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 1027-1040.e3 [PMID: 30452918 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.11.031]
- 12 Gluck M, Ross A, Irani S, Lin O, Gan SI, Fotoohi M, Hauptmann E, Crane R, Siegal J, Robinson DH, Traverso LW, Kozarek RA. Dual modality drainage for symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis reduces length of hospitalization, radiological procedures, and number of endoscopies compared to standard percutaneous drainage. J Gastrointest Surg 2012; 16: 248-56; discussion 256 [PMID: 22125167 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-011-1759-4]
- Gardner TB, Coelho-Prabhu N, Gordon SR, Gelrud A, Maple JT, Papachristou GI, Freeman ML, Topazian MD, Attam R, 13 Mackenzie TA, Baron TH. Direct endoscopic necrosectomy for the treatment of walled-off pancreatic necrosis: results from a multicenter U.S. series. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 718-726 [PMID: 21237454 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.10.053]
- 14 Bakker OJ, van Santvoort HC, van Brunschot S, Geskus RB, Besselink MG, Bollen TL, van Eijck CH, Fockens P, Hazebroek EJ, Nijmeijer RM, Poley JW, van Ramshorst B, Vleggaar FP, Boermeester MA, Gooszen HG, Weusten BL, Timmer R; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Endoscopic transgastric vs surgical necrosectomy for infected necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized trial. JAMA 2012; 307: 1053-1061 [PMID: 22416101 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2012.276]
- Sacristán JA. Patient-centered medicine and patient-oriented research: improving health outcomes for individual patients. 15 BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2013; 13: 6 [PMID: 23294526 DOI: 10.1186/1472-6947-13-6]
- Broome AH, Eisen GM, Harland RC, Collins BH, Meyers WC, Pappas TN. Quality of life after treatment for pancreatitis. 16 Ann Surg 1996; 223: 665-70; discussion 670 [PMID: 8645040 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-199606000-00005]
- Cinquepalmi L, Boni L, Dionigi G, Rovera F, Diurni M, Benevento A, Dionigi R. Long-term results and quality of life of 17 patients undergoing sequential surgical treatment for severe acute pancreatitis complicated by infected pancreatic necrosis. Surg Infect (Larchmt) 2006; 7 Suppl 2: S113-S116 [PMID: 16895491 DOI: 10.1089/sur.2006.7.s2-113]
- Soran A, Chelluri L, Lee KK, Tisherman SA. Outcome and quality of life of patients with acute pancreatitis requiring 18 intensive care. J Surg Res 2000; 91: 89-94 [PMID: 10816356 DOI: 10.1006/jsre.2000.5925]
- 19 Hochman D, Louie B, Bailey R. Determination of patient quality of life following severe acute pancreatitis. Can J Surg 2006; 49: 101-106 [PMID: 16630420]
- 20 Symersky T, van Hoorn B, Masclee AA. The outcome of a long-term follow-up of pancreatic function after recovery from acute pancreatitis. JOP 2006; 7: 447-453 [PMID: 16998241]
- 21 Szentkereszty Z, Agnes C, Kotán R, Gulácsi S, Kerekes L, Nagy Z, Czako D, Sápy P. Quality of life following acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 2004; 51: 1172-1174 [PMID: 15239271]
- 22 Wright SE, Lochan R, Imrie K, Baker C, Nesbitt ID, Kilner AJ, Charnley RM. Quality of life and functional outcome at 3,



6 and 12 months after acute necrotising pancreatitis. *Intensive Care Med* 2009; **35**: 1974-1978 [PMID: 19685037 DOI: 10.1007/s00134-009-1616-z]

- 23 Halonen KI, Pettilä V, Leppäniemi AK, Kemppainen EA, Puolakkainen PA, Haapiainen RK. Long-term health-related quality of life in survivors of severe acute pancreatitis. *Intensive Care Med* 2003; 29: 782-786 [PMID: 12684744 DOI: 10.1007/s00134-003-1700-8]
- 24 Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG; PRISMA Group. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and metaanalyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med* 2009; 6: e1000097 [PMID: 19621072 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097]
- 25 Sterne JAC, Savović J, Page MJ, Elbers RG, Blencowe NS, Boutron I, Cates CJ, Cheng HY, Corbett MS, Eldridge SM, Emberson JR, Hernán MA, Hopewell S, Hróbjartsson A, Junqueira DR, Jüni P, Kirkham JJ, Lasserson T, Li T, McAleenan A, Reeves BC, Shepperd S, Shrier I, Stewart LA, Tilling K, White IR, Whiting PF, Higgins JPT. RoB 2: a revised tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ* 2019; 366: 14898 [PMID: 31462531 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.14898]
- Sterne JA, Hernán MA, Reeves BC, Savović J, Berkman ND, Viswanathan M, Henry D, Altman DG, Ansari MT, Boutron I, Carpenter JR, Chan AW, Churchill R, Deeks JJ, Hróbjartsson A, Kirkham J, Jüni P, Loke YK, Pigott TD, Ramsay CR, Regidor D, Rothstein HR, Sandhu L, Santaguida PL, Schünemann HJ, Shea B, Shrier I, Tugwell P, Turner L, Valentine JC, Waddington H, Waters E, Wells GA, Whiting PF, Higgins JP. ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing risk of bias in non-randomised studies of interventions. *BMJ* 2016; 355: i4919 [PMID: 27733354 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.i4919]
- 27 Seifert H, Biermer M, Schmitt W, Jürgensen C, Will U, Gerlach R, Kreitmair C, Meining A, Wehrmann T, Rösch T. Transluminal endoscopic necrosectomy after acute pancreatitis: a multicentre study with long-term follow-up (the GEPARD Study). Gut 2009; 58: 1260-1266 [PMID: 19282306 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2008.163733]
- 28 van Brunschot S, van Grinsven J, van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Besselink MG, Boermeester MA, Bollen TL, Bosscha K, Bouwense SA, Bruno MJ, Cappendijk VC, Consten EC, Dejong CH, van Eijck CH, Erkelens WG, van Goor H, van Grevenstein WMU, Haveman JW, Hofker SH, Jansen JM, Laméris JS, van Lienden KP, Meijssen MA, Mulder CJ, Nieuwenhuijs VB, Poley JW, Quispel R, de Ridder RJ, Römkens TE, Scheepers JJ, Schepers NJ, Schwartz MP, Seerden T, Spanier BWM, Straathof JWA, Strijker M, Timmer R, Venneman NG, Vleggaar FP, Voermans RP, Witteman BJ, Gooszen HG, Dijkgraaf MG, Fockens P; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Endoscopic or surgical step-up approach for infected necrotising pancreatitis: a multicentre randomised trial. *Lancet* 2018; **391**: 51-58 [PMID: 29108721 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32404-2]
- 29 Fenton-Lee D, Imrie CW. Pancreatic necrosis: assessment of outcome related to quality of life and cost of management. Br J Surg 1993; 80: 1579-1582 [PMID: 8298930 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.1800801228]
- 30 Hollemans RA, Bakker OJ, Boermeester MA, Bollen TL, Bosscha K, Bruno MJ, Buskens E, Dejong CH, van Duijvendijk P, van Eijck CH, Fockens P, van Goor H, van Grevenstein WM, van der Harst E, Heisterkamp J, Hesselink EJ, Hofker S, Houdijk AP, Karsten T, Kruyt PM, van Laarhoven CJ, Laméris JS, van Leeuwen MS, Manusama ER, Molenaar IQ, Nieuwenhuijs VB, van Ramshorst B, Roos D, Rosman C, Schaapherder AF, van der Schelling GP, Timmer R, Verdonk RC, de Wit RJ, Gooszen HG, Besselink MG, van Santvoort HC; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Superiority of Step-up Approach vs Open Necrosectomy in Long-term Follow-up of Patients With Necrotizing Pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology* 2019; **156**: 1016-1026 [PMID: 30391468 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.10.045]
- 31 Reszetow J, Hać S, Dobrowolski S, Stefaniak T, Wajda Z, Gruca Z, Sledziński Z, Studniarek M. Biliary versus alcoholrelated infected pancreatic necrosis: similarities and differences in the follow-up. *Pancreas* 2007; 35: 267-272 [PMID: 17895849 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e31805b8319]
- 32 Kriwanek S, Armbruster C, Dittrich K, Beckerhinn P, Schwarzmaier A, Redl E. Long-term outcome after open treatment of severe intra-abdominal infection and pancreatic necrosis. *Arch Surg* 1998; 133: 140-144 [PMID: 9484724 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.133.2.140]
- 33 Smith ZL, Gregory MH, Elsner J, Alajlan BA, Kodali D, Hollander T, Sayuk GS, Lang GD, Das KK, Mullady DK, Early DS, Kushnir VM. Health-related quality of life and long-term outcomes after endoscopic therapy for walled-off pancreatic necrosis. *Dig Endosc* 2019; **31**: 77-85 [PMID: 30152143 DOI: 10.1111/den.13264]
- 34 Tu J, Zhang J, Yang Y, Xu Q, Ke L, Tong Z, Li W, Li J. Comparison of pancreatic function and quality of life between patients with infected pancreatitis necrosis undergoing open necrosectomy and minimally invasive drainage: A long-term study. *Exp Ther Med* 2020; 20: 75 [PMID: 32968432 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2020.9203]
- 35 Bellin MD, Kerdsirichairat T, Beilman GJ, Dunn TB, Chinnakotla S, Pruett TL, Radosevich DR, Schwarzenberg SJ, Sutherland DE, Arain MA, Freeman ML. Total Pancreatectomy With Islet Autotransplantation Improves Quality of Life in Patients With Refractory Recurrent Acute Pancreatitis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2016; 14: 1317-1323 [PMID: 26965843 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.02.027]
- 36 Thompson D, Bolourani S, Giangola M. Surgical Management of Necrotizing Pancreatitis. In: Recent Advances in Pancreatitis. Intech Open 2022 [DOI: 10.5772/intechopen.96044]
- 37 Bugiantella W, Rondelli F, Boni M, Stella P, Polistena A, Sanguinetti A, Avenia N. Necrotizing pancreatitis: A review of the interventions. Int J Surg 2016; 28 Suppl 1: S163-S171 [PMID: 26708848 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2015.12.038]
- 38 Cirocchi R, Trastulli S, Desiderio J, Boselli C, Parisi A, Noya G, Falconi M. Minimally invasive necrosectomy versus conventional surgery in the treatment of infected pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review and a meta-analysis of comparative studies. *Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech* 2013; 23: 8-20 [PMID: 23386143 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e3182754bca]
- 39 Strøm T, Martinussen T, Toft P. A protocol of no sedation for critically ill patients receiving mechanical ventilation: a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2010; 375: 475-480 [PMID: 20116842 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)62072-9]
- 40 **Ware JE Jr**. SF-36 health survey update. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* 2000; **25**: 3130-3139 [PMID: 11124729 DOI: 10.1097/00007632-200012150-00008]
- 41 John E. Ware. SF-36 HealthSurvey: Manual and Interpretation Guide. QualityMetric Incorporated 2005

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E WŰ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 455-466

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Solitary pancreatic metastasis from squamous cell lung carcinoma: A case report and review of literature

Kaouthar Rais, Oumayma El Eulj, Najoua El Moutaoukil, Imane Kamaoui, Amal Bennani, Ghizlane Kharrasse, Abdelkrim Zazour, Wafaa Khannoussi, Zahi Ismaili

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Hu B, China; Li T, China

Received: April 6, 2022 Peer-review started: April 6, 2022 First decision: April 28, 2022 Revised: May 18, 2022 Accepted: June 15, 2022 Article in press: June 15, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Kaouthar Rais, Oumayma El Eulj, Najoua El Moutaoukil, Ghizlane Kharrasse, Abdelkrim Zazour, Wafaa Khannoussi, Zahi Ismaili, Department of Hepatogastroenterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center, Digestive Disease Research Laboratory, Medical School, Mohammed I University, Oujda 60000, Morocco

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Imane Kamaoui, Department of Radiology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center, Digestive Disease Research Laboratory, Medical School, Mohammed I University, Oujda 60000, Morocco

Amal Bennani, Department of Anatomo-Pathology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center, Digestive Disease Research Laboratory, Medical School, Mohammed I University, Oujda 60000, Morocco

Corresponding author: Kaouthar Rais, MD, Doctor, Department of Hepatogastroenterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center, Digestive Disease Research Laboratory, Medical School, Mohammed I University, BP 4806 Oujda University 60049, Oujda 60000, Morocco. kaoutar.rais@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Pancreatic metastases from squamous cell lung carcinoma (SCLC) are unusual. These lesions are often asymptomatic and detected incidentally or during followup investigations, occasionally several years after removal of the primary tumor.

CASE SUMMARY

A 56-year-old male with SCLC developed jaundice 1 mo after the cancer diagnosis. An abdominal computed tomography (CT) scan showed a mass in the pancreatic head with distention of both intra- and extrahepatic biliary ducts. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and sphincterotomy were performed first, culminating with plastic biliary stent placement. Cytological examination of the pancreatic mass sample collected by fine-needle aspiration (FNA) under endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) guidance revealed the presence of malignant cells compatible with well-differentiated squamous cell carcinoma. After liver function normalized, chemotherapy was initiated with carboplatin and paclitaxel; however, 4 d later, the patient presented dysphagia. Cervico-thoracoabdominal CT showed tracheoesophageal fistula and stent migration. After replacement with a 10 cm/10 mm uncovered metallic biliary stent and treatment



of the tracheoesophageal fistula with a fully covered esophageal stent, the patient was able to start oral feeding progressively. He died 9 mo after the initial diagnosis.

CONCLUSION

The diagnosis of pancreatic metastasis from SCLC is challenging for clinicians. EUS-FNA is the primary exam for confirmatory diagnosis.

Key Words: Squamous cell lung carcinoma; Pancreatic metastasis; Jaundice; Esotracheal fistula; Ultrasound endoscopy; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The pancreatic metastasis of squamous lung carcinoma is a rare disease. There are a few cases in the literature that discuss the modality of diagnosis and the treatment of pancreatic metastasis. In this manuscript, we report our experience in the management of this case and the malignant tracheoesophageal fistula as a rare complication of squamous lung carcinoma.

Citation: Rais K, El Eulj O, El Moutaoukil N, Kamaoui I, Bennani A, Kharrasse G, Zazour A, Khannoussi W, Ismaili Z. Solitary pancreatic metastasis from squamous cell lung carcinoma: A case report and review of literature. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(7): 455-466 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/455.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455

INTRODUCTION

Pancreatic tumors generally have a poor prognosis, and pancreatic cancer ranks as the fourth deadliest type of cancer among men and women[1]. Pancreatic metastases are rare[2]. Their prevalence is estimated at approximately 1%-5%[3]. Renal, lung, colorectal and breast tumors are the main primary tumor sites responsible for pancreatic metastases[2]. We report a case of squamous cell lung carcinoma with pancreatic metastasis in a 56-year-old male patient.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

A 56-year-old male presented to the emergency room with complaints of cholestatic jaundice associated with pancreatic epigastralgia and deterioration of his general condition.

History of present illness

The patient reported that his symptoms had started 1 mo prior.

History of past illness

Three months before admission to our department, he had been diagnosed with and followed up for a left hilar lung squamous cell carcinoma, which had been discovered by bronchoscopy with transbronchial biopsy of the lung mass.

Personal and family history

The patient self-reported being a 52 pack-year smoker, he had no family history.

Physical examination

The patient had obvious jaundice. The patient was afebrile but had epigastric tenderness.

Laboratory examinations

Blood tests showed a disturbance of liver function based on the following findings: total bilirubin, 5.2 mg/dL (normal range: 0.3-1.9 mg/dL); direct bilirubin, 4.1 mg/dL (normal range: 0-0.3 mg/dL); gamma glutamyl transferase, 1088 UI/L (normal range: 12-64 UI/L); alkaline phosphatase, 450 UI/L (normal range: 40-150 UI/L); aspartate aminotransferase, 102 UI/L (normal range: 5-34 UI/L); alanine aminotransferase, 220 UI/L (normal range: 0-55 UI/L); and carbohydrate antigen (CA) 19-9, 40 U/mL



(normal range: 0-33 U/mL).

Imaging examinations

Computed tomographic scanning revealed a tumoral hilar left process, dilation of the intrahepatic bile duct, 11 mm main bile duct and 4 mm Wirsung duct along with a 33 mm × 45 mm pseudotumoral mass of the pancreatic head (Figure 1A and B).

Endoscopic examinations

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography was performed and showed dilation of the main bile duct (16 mm) among a stricture (extending to 25 mm) located under the cystic duct. Minimal sphinc-terotomy was performed, and a plastic stent (10 Fr/7 cm) was placed (Figure 1C). Good drainage was ensured. Histological examination of cytological brushing showed atypical cells, namely, category II of Papanicolaou. The patient's jaundice regressed following these procedures, and his hepatic function blood parameters improved.

First multidisciplinary expert consultation

A multidisciplinary consultation meeting was held. The clinicians decided to begin chemotherapy for lung squamous cell carcinoma.

Treatment

The patient received carboplatin and 80 mg/m² paclitaxel every week; however, the treatment was stopped at the 4th week due to poor therapeutic tolerance.

Outcome

Over the 4-d period after treatment cessation, the patient developed total aphagia associated with dysphonia. He also developed stage 4 New York Heart Association dyspnea and was deemed to be undernourished (nutritional risk index of 64). His performance status was 3. A computed tomography arterial portography scan showed a locally advanced left hilar mass invading the left main bronchus and fistulating into a paraseptal formation with intimate contact within the esophageal wall (Figure 2A). The imaging examination also showed left lobar broncho-alveolitis and a cephalic pancreatic tumor invading the second duodenum and the antropyloric portion with dilation of upstream biliary ducts and no pneumobilia. Esophagogastroduodenoscopy showed a tracheoesophageal fistula located 30 cm from the dental arches that easily crossed (Figure 2B). A biliary stent was observed to partially migrate into the duodenum. EUS showed a 4-cm cephalic pancreatic mass invading the second portion of the duodenum (Figure 3A). Fine-needle (22-G) aspiration of the pancreatic mass was performed and confirmed the presence of a carcinomatous proliferation containing nests and large tumoral polygonal cells with atypical voluminous irregular nuclei surrounded by eosinophils. Focal tumoral necrosis was also present, leading us to conclude that the mass was a well-differentiated keratinizing squamous cell carcinoma. Immunohistochemical examination of the mass showed expression of cytokeratin 5/6 (Figure 3B). On the other hand, the cells did not express TTF1. The final histological report confirmed a poorly differentiated squamous cell lung carcinoma located in the pancreas. To address the migrated biliary stent and to ensure definitive and permanent biliary drainage before treating the tracheoesophageal fistula, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography was performed first with placement of an uncovered metallic stent measuring 10 cm/10 mm (Figure 4A).

MULTIDISCIPLINARY EXPERT CONSULTATION

Moulay Zahi Ismaili, Professor and Chief, Department of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center.

Mohamed Bouziane, Professor and Chief, Department of General Surgery, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center.

Tijani Harroudi, Professor and Chief, Department of Surgical Oncology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center.

Ghizlane Kharrasse, Professor of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Department of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center.

Wafaa Khannoussi, Professor of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Department of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center.

Abdelkrim Zazour, Assistant Professor of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Department of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital Center.

The patient's case was rediscussed in multidisciplinary consultation meetings. The decision was made to retain the diagnosis, and a treatment plan was formulated accordingly (detailed below).

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Imaging and endoscopic images of lung cancer and pancreatic mass. A: Computed tomography scan of the left hilar mass (arrow); B: Computed tomography scan of the mass on the head of the pancreas measuring 4.0 cm × 3.8 cm (arrow); C: Microscopic images showed dilatation of the main bile duct upstream of a very tight stenosis of the cystic duct at 25 mm with insertion of a plastic biliary stent.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Tracheoesophageal fistula. A: Computed tomography scan showed left lobar broncho-alveolitis; B: Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy showed a tracheoesophageal fistulae.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Pancreatic metastasis of squamous cell lung carcinoma, stage IV.

TREATMENT

A fully covered metallic esophageal stent was placed as a palliative treatment for the tracheoesophageal fistula. Then, a 12-cm stent was placed, the proximal end of which was 24 cm from the dental arches (Figure 4B).



Baishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Images of endoscopic ultrasound and histological analysis of the pancreatic mass. A: Linear endoscopic ultrasound showed a pancreatic head tumor; B: Microphotography showing a proliferation with an easily recognizable squamous differentiation, including apparent intercellular bridges and minimal pleomorphism. Hematoxylin-eosin stain (× 200).



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Placement of metallic biliary stent and esophageal stent. A: An uncovered metallic biliary stent; B: Microscopic image of the fully-covered esophageal stent.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

During the following 3 mo, the patient was able to gradually start oral alimentation of a mixed-food diet. However, he lost 5 kg of body weight, and his general state was significantly altered. Thus, palliative chemotherapy was not initiated. Two months later, imaging monitoring using thoracic and abdominal X-rays showed a good position of the esophageal and biliary stents (Figure 5A and 5B), which was confirmed by upper digestive endoscopy (Figure 5C). The patient died 9 mo after the diagnosis.

DISCUSSION

References for this review were identified through searches of the PubMed, Cochrane and Scopus databases using the following Medical Subject Heading terms: (squamous cell lung carcinoma) AND





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 5 Chest X-ray and endoscopic images of stents position. A: Position of the esophageal prosthesis; B: Abdomen without preparation showed the position of the biliary metallic stent; C: Covered esophageal stent with food stasis.

> (pancreatic metastasis). Only English-language journals were considered, and only full papers were included. A total of 201 studies were initially identified. After reviewing the abstracts, 14 articles were identified with topical relevance (*i.e.*, pancreatic metastasis of a squamous cell lung carcinoma). Reference lists of the selected studies were checked (cross-referenced), but no additional studies were identified (Figure 6). We followed the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic reviews and Metaanalysis guidelines for this literature review. Only 23 cases of squamous cell lung carcinoma with pancreatic metastasis were reported in the literature at the time of this review. The mean age of the reported patients was 61.5 years, and 92.3% of the patients were male. The most common symptom was jaundice (55.6%) followed by epigastric pain (44.6%). One patient (11.2%) was asymptomatic. Pancreatic metastasis was located in the head of the pancreas in 60% of the patients and was located equally in the body, tail and uncinated process in the remaining patients. EUS benefitted 50% of the patients. Among these patients, 3 patients underwent EUS with fine-needle aspiration (FNA), and 2 patients underwent EUS with fine-needle biopsy (Table 1). The diagnosis of pancreatic metastasis due to squamous cell lung carcinoma was established by EUS in 4 patients, by surgery in 3 patients, by percutaneous FNA of the pancreatic tumor in 1 patient, and upon autopsy in 4 patients. Three patients were treated with biliary drainage. Seven patients received chemotherapy. Two patients received surgical treatment for pancreatic metastasis. The follow-up period for reported patients varied between a few days and 1 year, with the latter noted for 1 patient who was treated with surgery and adjuvant chemotherapy[4] (Table 1).

> Lung cancer has a very high rate of morbidity and mortality. In 2018, the World Health Organization reported that lung cancer was responsible for 11.6% of new cancer cases and 18.4% of cancer-related deaths^[5]. In total, 20% of non-small-cell lung cancers are classified as squamous cell carcinoma^[6]. It has been reported that 40% of cases are already metastatic at diagnosis^[7], and the 5-year survival rate is estimated to be only 3.6% [6]. The most common metastatic sites include the bones, lungs, brain, liver and adrenal glands[8]. Pancreatic metastasis is rare, representing only 2% of pancreatic tumors[9]. Primary tumors known to metastasize to the pancreas include renal (25%-48%), lung (15%), breast (8%), colorectal (7%), and bone and melanoma (5%)[9,10]. Through the autopsy of 103 cases of patients with pancreatic metastasis, Nakamura et al[11] determined that metastatic dissemination to the pancreas occurred either via lymphatic (28%), vascular (27%), lymphatic and vascular (19%) or direct invasion (18%) routes. The authors also assumed that the majority of patients with primary lung cancer (66%) had pancreatic metastasis through vascular dissemination. In another report, the most frequent lung cancer histological type with pancreatic metastasis was cited as small cell carcinoma (10%) followed by large cell carcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma (1.1%), and anaplastic bronchial carcinoma[12]. Frequently, pancreatic metastasis is asymptomatic (> 50%) and discovered accidentally through extension and control assessment[13]. It may be expressed by diverse and nonspecific clinical situations, such as asthenia, weight loss, abdominal pain, jaundice, nausea, or vomiting. Pancreatic metastasis can



Ref.	Yr	Setting	Number	Age in yr	Sex	Symptoms	Imaging	Endoscopy +/- FNA	Diagnostic means	Treatment	Follow- up	Overall survival	Status at time of publication
Zhou et al[29]	2020	China	1	63	М	Epigastric pain with jaundice	Hyperintense mass measuring 4.5 cm in the pancreatic head	No	Surgery of the pancreatic mass	Whipple procedure	UNK	UNK	UNK
Stoupis <i>et al</i> [30]	2020	Greece	1	60	F	Fatigue, cough and hemoptysis, loss of appetite and 10-kg weight loss	Increased 2-deoxy-2-[F-18] fluoro-D-glucose uptake in the right lung and pancreatic tail	Yes	EUS-FNB of the pancreatic mass using a 22-gauge needle	7 cycles of anti-PD-L1 antibody pembrolizumab	UNK	UNK	Alive
Wang et al[4]	2020	China	1	57	М	Asymptomatic	PET-CT scan showed pancreatic metastasis (1 yr after diagnosis of squamous cell lung carcinoma)	No	Laparoscopic radical pancreatic body tail and splenectomy	4 cycles of gemcitabine (1000 mg/m2) plus cisplatin (65 mg/m2) due to progression of the lung mass and the appearance of a tumor in the head of the pancreas. He received 3 cycles of pembrol-izumab (2 mg/kg)	1 yr	21.1 mo	Dead
Ishikawa <i>et al</i> [31]	2017	Canada	1	70	М	Abdominal pain and weight loss	3.8 cm hypodense mass in the pancreatic body with lymphadenopathy in the left supraclavicular region and a 3- cm lung mass posterior to the left main stem bronchus	Yes	EUS-FNB of these two lesions with a 25-G needle	Palliative chemotherapy	UNK	UNK	UNK
Fujji et al[<mark>32</mark>]	2015	Japan	1	70	М	High fever and jaundice 6 mo after left lung inferior lobe resection	Low contrast-enhanced mass with relatively clear border and a size of 40 mm × 33 mm in the head of the pancreas	Yes	FNA <i>via</i> a transgastric approach with linear EUS	5 cycles of carboplatin plus weekly paclitaxel	226 d	UNK	Dead
Dewanwala et al[33]	2012	United States	1	65	М	Dyspnea and recurrent cough	Left hilar mass with an incidental well-defined mass involving the uncinate process of the pancreas measuring 3.7 cm × 2.2 cm	Yes	Pylorus-preserving pancre- aticoduodenectomy	Carboplatin plus gemcitabine and completed 5 cycles	17 mo	UNK	Dead
Layfield <i>et al</i> [<mark>34</mark>]	2010	United States	1	UNK	М	UNK	UNK	Yes	EUS + FNA of the pancreatic mass	UNK	UNK	UNK	UNK
Liratzopoulos et al[23]	2006	Greece	1	53	М	Jaundice, loss of appetite, nausea and mild abdominal pain	CT scan: carcinoma of the lower lobe of the right lung, a tumor in the pancreatic head measuring 4.0 cm × 4.1 cm × 3.5 cm, dilatation of the biliary tract and multiple enlarged lymph nodes in the cervical area, the mediastinum and the abdomen	No	A percutaneous FNA of the pancreatic tumor under CT guidance	Cholecystojejunostomy + dissection of lymph node near the pancreas	19 d	UNK	Dead

Table 1 Summary of the literature review of squamous cell lung carcinoma with pancreatic metastasis

Rais K et al. Pancreatic metastasis from SC lung c	carcinoma
--	-----------

Mesa et al[<mark>35</mark>]	2004	United States	2	UNK	UNK	UNK	Mass in the head of the pancreas measuring 3.6 cm and a lung tumor	Yes	EUS-FNA of the pancreatic mass	UNK	UNK	UNK	UNK
Volkan <i>et al</i> [<mark>36</mark>]	2004	United States	5 of 109 autopsy cases	UNK	UNK	UNK	UNK	UNK	Autopsy	UNK	UNK	UNK	Dead
Tetsuya <i>et al</i> [<mark>37</mark>]	2003	Japan	1	69	М	Jaundice	Lung tumor with hilar and mediastinal lymph node swelling and solitary pancreatic head tumor measuring 3 cm	No	Autopsy	Endoscopic nasobiliary drainage and stent drainage therapy prior to chemotherapy using gemcitabine	4 mo	UNK	Dead
Moazzam <i>et al</i> [<mark>38</mark>]	2002	United States	1	54	М	Anorexia, abdominal pain and jaundice	Mass in right upper lung lobe and mass in the head of pancreas	No	Biopsy of the right upper lobe lung mass	Biliary drainage + carboplatin and paclitaxel	UNK	UNK	Alive: good clinical and radiographic response
Nakamura et al[<mark>11</mark>]	2001	Japan	3 of 103 autopsy cases	UNK	UNK	UNK	UNK	UNK	Autopsy	UNK	UNK	UNK	Dead
Matsukuma et	1997	Japan	3	55	М	UNK	UNK	No	Autopsy	UNK	UNK	UNK	Dead
ut[39]				64	М								
				58	М								

CT: Computed tomography; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; F: Female; FNA: Fine-needle aspiration; FNB: Fine-needle biopsy; M: Male; PD-L1: Programmed death ligand 1; PET: Positron emission tomography; UNK: Unknown.

manifest as upper gastrointestinal bleeding or acute pancreatitis, which were reported in 3 cases[14] and 13 cases[12], respectively. According to Deluzio et al[15], 59% of patients with pancreatic metastasis had gastrointestinal symptoms, mostly represented by jaundice and abdominal pain. Jaundice is explained by the obstruction of extrahepatic biliary ducts by pancreatic metastasis, which is essentially observed in small cell lung cancer^[16]. The diagnosis of pancreatic metastasis and the differentiation of primary and metastatic tumors represent significant challenges. Pancreatic metastasis shows varied enhancement when imaged. Klein et al [17] reported that 76% of pancreatic metastases showed greater vascular enhancement than normal pancreatic parenchyma or primary pancreatic tumors, which is explained by the richness of metastatic vascularization. EUS is the main exam for pancreatic lesions and their locoregional extension. The sensitivity of EUS is estimated at 100% for tumors < 2 cm, whereas the sensitivity values of ultrasound and abdominal scan are 60% and 50%, respectively [16]. A retrospective study by El Hajj et al[10] included 49 patients with pancreatic metastasis and found that the lesions were hypoechoic in 80% of patients, hyperechoic in 4% of patients, mixed in 4% of patients, and anechoic in 2% of patients. Regular boundaries were observed in 55% of cases. To confirm the diagnosis, cytological analysis was used in 63% of cases, whereas immunohistochemical analysis was added to the former technique in 33% of these cases. Dewitt et al [18] demonstrated that EUS-FNA confirmed the diagnosis of pancreatic metastasis in all patients with a secondary pancreatic tumor. They also deduced that the only ultrasound data that could differentiate between primary and secondary pancreatic tumors involved the



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.455 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 6 Flow diagram of the literature review of squamous cell lung carcinoma with pancreatic metastasis.

lesion margins. Margins were well defined when the tumor was secondary (46% vs 4%) and irregular in 94% of primary pancreatic tumors (94% vs 54%) (P < 0.0001). However, no significant differences were noted between primary and metastatic pancreatic tumors regarding tumor number, size, location, or echogenicity parameters. For metastatic lung cancer, therapeutic care consists of palliative chemotherapy and biliary drainage when the tumor compresses the biliary ducts. According to the National Comprehensive Cancer Network guidelines, metastatic squamous cell carcinoma treatment depends on the patient's performance status [19]. These options should be discussed during the multidisciplinary expert consultation. Regimens of pembrolizumab, carboplatin and paclitaxel or pembrolizumab, carboplatin, paclitaxel and albumin are used as the first-line treatment for patients whose performance status is 0 to 1. When the performance status is 2, carboplatin, paclitaxel and albumin or carboplatin and gemcitabine or carboplatin and paclitaxel are the recommended therapeutic options. Our patient had a performance status of 2, indicating that he should be treated with carboplatin and paclitaxel. However, this treatment was stopped due to intolerance. Recently, many scientific publications have discussed the surgical treatment of oligometastatic lung cancer in the pancreas. Kageyama et al[3] reported a unique case of a 67-year-old patient who had lung cancer with a pancreatic metastasis that was randomly discovered during follow-up tests 6 years after the primary tumor diagnosis. The patient underwent a distal pancreatectomy and ganglion dissection, which led to survival at 5 years without any recurrence. Ida et al[20] showed a longer survival of 8 years in a 70-yearold male patient with metastatic squamous cell lung carcinoma who underwent a total pancreatectomy and a resection of the portal vein. According to a Japanese retrospective study that evaluated global survival in patients receiving a surgical operation for pancreatic metastasis, 6 of the 9 patients survived for more than 23.5 mo. However, patients with longer survival times had pancreatic tumors secondary to renal cancer[21]. Generally, pancreatic metastasis of squamous cell lung carcinoma is discovered at an advanced stage[22], and only 2% of the tumors are resectable[23], revealing why surgical treatment is rarely utilized. Moreover, this case is unusual given the presence of a malignant tracheoesophageal fistula as a rare complication of squamous cell lung carcinoma. Malignant tracheoesophageal or bronchoesophageal fistula develops in 5%-15% of patients with esophageal cancer, and only 0.2% of lung malignancies have been reported to cause esophageal pulmonary fistulae[24]. In patients with prior lung or esophageal cancer, the presence of symptoms, such as dysphagia, recurrent pneumonia or treatment-resistant pneumonia, should raise concern as to whether an underlying fistula is present. If not detected early or left untreated, the fistulae may lead to pneumonitis and lung abscesses that cause sepsis, acute respiratory distress syndrome, and death. In addition, without treatment, the median survival may be 1-6 wk[25]. There is no cure for malignant tracheoesophageal fistulae, and palliative procedures, such as esophageal stenting, esophageal exclusion, esophageal bypass or surgical repair with fistula resection, may prolong survival and provide immediate symptom relief. Based on a comparative study of the survival time and quality of life of patients who received different treatments for tracheoesophageal fistulae, self-expandable stenting did not significantly prolong the survival time of patients but did remarkably improve health-related quality of life[26]. The European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy recommends esophageal self-expandable metallic stent placement as the preferred treatment for sealing malignant tracheoesophageal fistulae^[27]. However, the reported success rates of esophageal stent placement vary from 70% to 100%. In addition, some complications may occur,



such as stent migration, bleeding, granulation formation, foreign body sensation, and secondary fistulae, all of which have been reported as late complications of stenting [24]. In our case, the malignant tracheoesophageal fistula was successfully treated by an fully covered esophageal metallic stent. Unfortunately, our patient died 6 mo after the diagnosis of pancreatic metastasis. This was not surprising because stage IV squamous cell lung carcinoma with pancreatic metastasis has a poor prognosis in general with an average reported survival of 8.7 mo after diagnosis[28].

CONCLUSION

Squamous cell lung carcinoma with pancreatic metastasis is rare, and its diagnosis represents a challenge for clinicians. Radiological, endoscopic and anatomopathological methods are needed for an accurate diagnosis. EUS-FNA is the ideal procedure to diagnose pancreatic metastasis. This disease has a poor prognosis because it is generally detected at an advanced stage. Thus, the treatment is typically palliative.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am grateful to all of those with whom I have had the pleasure to work during this and other related projects. Each of the members of Hepato-Gastroenterology Department has provided me extensive personal and professional guidance and taught me a great deal about both scientific research and life in general.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Rais K and El Eulj O reviewed the literature and contributed to writing of the manuscript; El Moutaoukil N collected the patient's clinical data; Zazour A, Khannoussi W and Ismaili MZ contributed in performing endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic ultrasound + fine-needle aspiration and correcting the manuscript for important intellectual content; Kharrasse G participated in the multidisciplinary consultation meetings and in confirmation of the patient's diagnosis; Kamaoui I interpreted the imaging findings; Bennani A analyzed the biopsies of the pancreatic mass; all authors read and approved the manuscript.

Informed consent statement: Informed written consent was obtained from the patient for publication of this report and any accompanying images.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare they have no conflicts of interest.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Morocco

ORCID number: Kaouthar Rais 0000-0002-9896-3336; Oumayma El Eulj 0000-0002-8545-8832.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

Tempero MA, Malafa MP, Al-Hawary M, Behrman SW, Benson AB, Cardin DB, Chiorean EG, Chung V, Czito B, Del 1 Chiaro M, Dillhoff M, Donahue TR, Dotan E, Ferrone CR, Fountzilas C, Hardacre J, Hawkins WG, Klute K, Ko AH, Kunstman JW, LoConte N, Lowy AM, Moravek C, Nakakura EK, Narang AK, Obando J, Polanco PM, Reddy S, Reyngold M, Scaife C, Shen J, Vollmer C, Wolff RA, Wolpin BM, Lynn B, George GV. Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma, Version 2.2021, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2021; 19: 439-457 [PMID: 33845462 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2021.0017]



- 2 Bush A, Humes R, Young P. Colon Cancer Metastatic to the Pancreas Presenting as of Diabetic Ketoacidosis. ACG Case Rep J 2020; 7: e00455 [PMID: 33134401 DOI: 10.14309/crj.00000000000455]
- 3 Kageyama Y, Yamaguchi R, Watanabe S, Aizu K, Sato F, Fujieda H, Yamada M, Toyoda Y, Iwata T. A long-term survival case after resection of the pancreatic metastasis from lung cancer. Int J Surg Case Rep 2019; 61: 222-225 [PMID: 31377549 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijscr.2019.07.060]
- 4 Wang W, Huang C, Wu S, Liu Z, Liu L, Li L, Li S. Abscopal effect induced by modulated radiation therapy and pembrolizumab in a patient with pancreatic metastatic lung squamous cell carcinoma. Thorac Cancer 2020; 11: 2014-2017 [PMID: 32391640 DOI: 10.1111/1759-7714.13427]
- Namayandeh SM, Khazaei Z, Lari Najafi M, Goodarzi E, Moslem A. GLOBAL Leukemia in Children 0-14 Statistics 5 2018, Incidence and Mortality and Human Development Index (HDI): GLOBOCAN Sources and Methods. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2020; 21: 1487-1494 [PMID: 32458660 DOI: 10.31557/apjcp.2020.21.5.1487]
- Dela Cruz CS, Tanoue LT, Matthay RA. Lung cancer: epidemiology, etiology, and prevention. Clin Chest Med 2011; 32: 605-644 [PMID: 22054876 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccm.2011.09.001.Lung]
- 7 Xu Z, Yang Q, Chen X, Zheng L, Zhang L, Yu Y, Chen M, You Q, Sun J. Clinical associations and prognostic value of site-specific metastases in non-small cell lung cancer: A population-based study. Oncol Lett 2019; 17: 5590-5600 [PMID: 31186781 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2019.102251
- Tamura T, Kurishima K, Nakazawa K, Kagohashi K, Ishikawa H, Satoh H, Hizawa N. Specific organ metastases and survival in metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. Mol Clin Oncol 2015; 3: 217-221 [PMID: 25469298 DOI: 10.3892/mco.2014.410]
- Dar FS, Mukherjee S, Bhattacharya S. Surgery for secondary tumors of the pancreas. HPB (Oxford) 2008; 10: 498-500 [PMID: 19088939 DOI: 10.1080/13651820802356598]
- El Hajj II, LeBlanc JK, Sherman S, Al-Haddad MA, Cote GA, McHenry L, DeWitt JM. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided 10 biopsy of pancreatic metastases: a large single-center experience. Pancreas 2013; 42: 524-530 [PMID: 23146924 DOI: 10.1097/mpa.0b013e31826b3acf
- Nakamura E, Shimizu M, Itoh T, Manabe T. Secondary tumors of the pancreas: clinicopathological study of 103 autopsy 11 cases of Japanese patients. Pathol Int 2001; 51: 686-690 [PMID: 11696171 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1827.2001.01258.x]
- 12 Woo JS, Joo KR, Woo YS, Jang JY, Chang YW, Lee J 2nd, Chang R. Pancreatitis from metastatic small cell lung cancer successful treatment with endoscopic intrapancreatic stenting. Korean J Intern Med 2006; 21: 256-261 [PMID: 17249510 DOI: 10.3904/kjim.2006.21.4.256]
- 13 Zerbi A, Pecorelli N. Pancreatic metastases: An increasing clinical entity. World J Gastrointest Surg 2010; 2: 255-259 [PMID: 21160884 DOI: 10.4240/wjgs.v2.i8.255]
- Zheng Y, Gao Q, Fang W, Xu N, Zhou J. Gastrointestinal bleeding due to pancreatic metastasis of non-small cell lung 14 cancer: A report of two cases and a literature review. Oncol Lett 2015; 9: 2041-2045 [PMID: 26137009 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2015.3035]
- DeLuzio MR, Moores C, Dhamija A, Wang Z, Cha C, Boffa DJ, Detterbeck FC, Kim AW. Resection of oligometastatic 15 lung cancer to the pancreas may yield a survival benefit in select patients--a systematic review. Pancreatology 2015; 15: 456-462 [PMID: 25900320 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2015.03.014]
- 16 Chaudhari D, Khanna A, Goenka P, Young M. Lung carcinoma presenting as an obstructive jaundice: case series with literature review. J Gastrointest Cancer 2014; 45 Suppl 1: 66-70 [PMID: 23999821 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-013-9545-z]
- 17 Klein KA, Stephens DH, Welch TJ. CT characteristics of metastatic disease of the pancreas. Radiographics 1998; 18: 369-378 [PMID: 9536484 DOI: 10.1148/radiographics.18.2.9536484]
- 18 DeWitt J, Jowell P, Leblanc J, McHenry L, McGreevy K, Cramer H, Volmar K, Sherman S, Gress F. EUS-guided FNA of pancreatic metastases: a multicenter experience. Gastrointest Endosc 2005; 61: 689-696 [PMID: 15855973 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(05)00287-7]
- 19 Ettinger DS, Wood DE, Aggarwal C, Aisner DL, Akerley W, Bauman JR, Bharat A, Bruno DS, Chang JY, Chirieac LR, D'Amico TA, Dilling TJ, Dobelbower M, Gettinger S, Govindan R, Gubens MA, Hennon M, Horn L, Lackner RP, Lanuti M, Leal TA, Lin J, Loo BW Jr, Martins RG, Otterson GA, Patel SP, Reckamp KL, Riely GJ, Schild SE, Shapiro TA, Stevenson J, Swanson SJ, Tauer KW, Yang SC, Gregory K; OCN, Hughes M. NCCN Guidelines Insights: Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer, Version 1.2020. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2019; 17: 1464-1472 [PMID: 31805526 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2019.0059
- Toshiharu IDA, Masafumi YOSHIDA KN and KI. An eight-year survivor after the resection of a metastatic pancreatic 20 tumor of pulmonary carcinoma. J JPN surg Assoc 2006 [DOI: 10.3919/jjsa.67.1894]
- 21 Yagi T, Hashimoto D, Taki K, Yamamura K, Chikamoto A, Ohmuraya M, Beppu T, Baba H. Surgery for metastatic tumors of the pancreas. Surg Case Rep 2017; 3: 31 [PMID: 28214950 DOI: 10.1186/s40792-017-0308-0]
- Machairas N, Paspala A, Schizas D, Ntomi V, Moris D, Tsilimigras DI, Misiakos EP, Machairas A. Metastatic squamous 22 cell carcinoma to the pancreas: Report of an extremely rare case. Mol Clin Oncol 2019; 10: 144-146 [PMID: 30655990 DOI: 10.3892/mco.2018.1756]
- 23 Liratzopoulos N, Efremidou EI, Papageorgiou MS, Romanidis K, Minopoulos GJ, Manolas KJ. Extrahepatic biliary obstruction due to a solitary pancreatic metastasis of squamous cell lung carcinoma. Case report. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2006; 15: 73-75 [PMID: 16680238]
- 24 Buemi L, Stefanelli S, Bichard P, Luscher M, Becker M. Esophageal pulmonary fistula - a rare complication of radiation therapy: a case report. J Med Case Rep 2018; 12: 116 [PMID: 29716653 DOI: 10.1186/s13256-018-1658-3]
- 25 Sebastian J, Kirankumar VS, Pappachan JM, Zachariah SA, Radha TR, Sujathan P. Multifactorial dysphagia complicated by esophago-bronchial fistula. J Cancer Res Ther 2007; 3: 108-110 [PMID: 17998735 DOI: 10.4103/0973-1482.34691]
- 26 Hu Y, Zhao YF, Chen LQ, Zhu ZJ, Liu LX, Wang Y, Kou YL. Comparative study of different treatments for malignant tracheoesophageal/bronchoesophageal fistulae. Dis Esophagus 2009; 22: 526-531 [PMID: 19302211 DOI: 10.1111/j.1442-2050.2009.00950.x]
- Spaander MC, Baron TH, Siersema PD, Fuccio L, Schumacher B, Escorsell À, Garcia-Pagán JC, Dumonceau JM, Conio 27 M, de Ceglie A, Skowronek J, Nordsmark M, Seufferlein T, Van Gossum A, Hassan C, Repici A, Bruno MJ. Esophageal



stenting for benign and malignant disease: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 939-948 [PMID: 27626318 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-114210]

- 28 Roland CF, van Heerden JA. Nonpancreatic primary tumors with metastasis to the pancreas. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1989; 168: 345-347 [PMID: 2928909]
- 29 Zhou W, Dong H, Dong A. Isolated Pancreatic Metastasis From Squamous Cell Lung Cancer Mimicking Primary Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma on FDG PET/CT. Clin Nucl Med 2020; 45: 420-422 [PMID: 32149802 DOI: 10.1097/RLU.00000000002986
- 30 Stoupis I, Voudoukis E, Mastorakis E, Kazamias G, Ieromonachou P, Pappas C. A Rare Pancreatic Tail Metastasis from Squamous Cell Lung Carcinoma Diagnosed by EUS-FNB and a Small Review of the Literature. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2020; **27**: 29-32 [PMID: 31970237 DOI: 10.1159/000497387]
- 31 Ishikawa T, Hirooka Y, Teman CJ, Goto H, Belletrutti PJ. An Unusual Case of Pancreatic Metastasis from Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Lung Diagnosed by EUS-Guided Fine Needle Biopsy. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2017; 2017: 3212056 [PMID: 28596924 DOI: 10.1155/2017/3212056]
- 32 Fujii M, Watanabe K, Kataoka M, Nose S, Shiode J. A case of a pancreatic tumor that was diagnosed as metastasis from lung cancer by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration. J Med Ultrason (2001) 2015; 42: 405-408 [PMID: 26576794 DOI: 10.1007/s10396-015-0614-8]
- Dewanwala A, Kotowski A, LeVea CM, Ma WW. Secondary Tumors of the Pancreas: Case Report and a Single-Center Experience. J Gastrointest Cancer 2012; 43 Suppl 1: S117-S124 [PMID: 21909632 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-011-9317-6]
- 34 Layfield LJ, Hirschowitz SL, Adler DG. Metastatic disease to the pancreas documented by endoscopic ultrasound guided fine-needle aspiration: a seven-year experience. Diagn Cytopathol 2012; 40: 228-233 [PMID: 22334524 DOI: 10.1002/dc.21564]
- Mesa H, Stelow EB, Stanley MW, Mallery S, Lai R, Bardales RH. Diagnosis of nonprimary pancreatic neoplasms by 35 endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration. Diagn Cytopathol 2004; 31: 313-318 [PMID: 15468134 DOI: 10.1002/dc.20142]
- 36 Adsay NV, Andea A, Basturk O, Kilinc N, Nassar H, Cheng JD. Secondary tumors of the pancreas: an analysis of a surgical and autopsy database and review of the literature. Virchows Arch 2004; 444: 527-535 [PMID: 15057558 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-004-0987-31
- Kubota T, Ikezoe T, Harada R, Nakata H, Kobayashi M, Taguchi H. Pancreatic metastasis from lung cancer: report of an 37 autopsy case. Nihon Kokyuki Gakkai Zasshi 2003; 41: 917-921 [PMID: 14727556]
- 38 Moazzam N, Mir A, Potti A. Pancreatic metastasis and extrahepatic biliary obstruction in squamous cell lung carcinoma. Med Oncol 2002; 19: 273-276 [PMID: 12512922 DOI: 10.1385/mo:19:4:273]
- 39 Matsukuma S, Suda K, Abe H, Ogata S, Wada R. Metastatic cancer involving pancreatic duct epithelium and its mimicry of primary pancreatic cancer. *Histopathology* 1997; **30**: 208-213 [PMID: 9088948 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2559.1997.d01-604.x



F $W \hat{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 467-470

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.467

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Multimodal treatments of "gallstone cholangiopancreatitis"

Serafino Vanella, Mario Baiamonte, Francesco Crafa

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Akaraviputh T, Thailand; Isogai M, Japan A-Editor: Liu X, United States

Received: January 20, 2022 Peer-review started: January 20, 2022 First decision: March 25, 2022 Revised: April 11, 2022 Accepted: June 3, 2022 Article in press: June 3, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Serafino Vanella, Division of General and Surgical Oncology, St. Giuseppe Moscati Hospital, Center of National Excellence and High Specialty, Avellino 83100, Italy

Mario Baiamonte, General and Emergency Surgery Unit, Civico Benfratelli Di Cristina Hospital, Palermo 90121, Italy

Francesco Crafa, Oncological and General Surgery Unit, St. Giuseppe Moscati Hospital, Center of National Excellence and High Specialty, Avellino 83100, Italy

Corresponding author: Serafino Vanella, PhD, Doctor, Surgeon, Surgical Oncologist, Division of General and Surgical Oncology, St. Giuseppe Moscati Hospital, Center of National Excellence and High Specialty, C/da Amoretta, Avellino 83100, Italy. nekroma@yahoo.it

Abstract

Gallstone cholangiopancreatitis is a potentially life-threatening pathology which requires quick intervention involving endoscopists, interventional radiologists, anesthesiologists and surgeons in relation to clinical conditions. Treatment possibilities are varied, especially with current progress in advanced endoscopy, interventional radiology, and minimally invasive surgery. The following treatments are available: endoscopic sphincterotomy (ES) with stone extraction followed by laparoscopic cholecystectomy; simultaneous endoscopic stone extraction with laparoscopic cholecystectomy (rendezvous technique); combined laparoscopic cholecystectomy and common bile duct (CBD) exploration; open CBD exploration; ES post-cholecystectomy; percutaneous placement of biliary drains for unstable patients, followed by percutaneous cholangioscopy; and lithotripsy with different approaches, including a laser and balloon dilation of the sphincter of Oddi. Each technique has its strengths and weaknesses, and there is great discussion in the literature on choosing the ideal approach based on the patient's clinical conditions.

Key Words: Cholangiopancreatitis; Common bile duct stones; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Endoscopic sphincterotomy; Laparoscopic common bile duct exploration; Percutaneous

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Urgent biliary decompression represents the treatment of gallstone pancreatitis associated with cholangitis. There are different techniques for common bile duct (CBD) clearance. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography is not always feasible, as in the case of poor clinical conditions, large stones, or biliodigestive derivations. We analyzed the different approaches for decompression of the CBD in the case of "cholangiopancreatitis".

Citation: Vanella S, Baiamonte M, Crafa F. Multimodal treatments of "gallstone cholangiopancreatitis". *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(7): 467-470

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/467.htm **D0I:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.467

TO THE EDITOR

We read with interest the article by Isogai[1] about the definition of "gallstone cholangiopancreatitis," and the assessments regarding the aetiology and prognosis. Although the study is very well worded, we would like to add a few comments.

We think that it is complex to distinguish, with the only dosage of alanine aminotransferase, between a liver disease or the onset of multi-organ failure and cholangitis associated with pancreatitis[2]. However, the reflections expressed in the document stimulate the research activity to realize diagnostic methods that allow distinguishing "cholangiopancreatitis" from other adverse events that can worsen the clinical course of acute pancreatitis.

Moreover, we would like to integrate the different CBD obstruction management techniques even if this was not the main focus of the article.

Acute pancreatitis complicated by cholangitis due to CBD obstruction must be approached with an urgent decompression of the biliary tract to improve the pathology course. There are different approaches to decompress CBD, such as endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), concerning the clinical conditions, the diameter of the stones, and any previous biliodigestive derivation. Urgent ERCP is recommended in patients with gallstone pancreatitis and concomitant cholangitis. The guidelines suggest that ERCP can improve the course in patients with CBD obstruction even in the absence of cholangitis[3-5].

In the study by Schepers *et al*[6], it appears that urgent ERCP associated with sphincterotomy may help in cholangitis complicating acute pancreatitis or in persistent obstruction of CBD. ERCP results in excellent clearance of CBD; nevertheless, in a certain proportion of patients, it may be necessary to resort to multiple procedures. ERCP associated with sphincterotomy is an aggressive approach which can lead to complications in up to 10% of patients[7,8], including bleeding, cholangitis, pancreatitis, duodenal perforation, and CBD lesions. A previous study showed that ERCP could lead to an increase in respiratory complications[9-13]. Sedation and possible aspiration can lead to respiratory complications in clinically critically ill patients. In the study of Schepers *et al*[6], in the urgent ERCP group there were more intensive care unit admissions.

Our clinical approach to patients with severe clinical conditions, unable to withstand general anesthesia or deep sedation is to subject these patients to percutaneous decompression of the CBD with a drain placed under local anesthesia and possible subsequent clearance of the CBD with the use of percutaneous cholangioscopy and laser.

Percutaneous biliary drainage can also have complications such as infections, and it can become blocked or displaced. However, it allows performing cholangiographies that can evaluate the possible presence of residual stones or the complete clearance of the biliary tract throughout their entire course. Once the patient's clinical condition has been improved, surgery and rendezvous ERCP can be carried out; if endoscopic treatment is not feasible, a laparoscopic exploration of CBD (LCBDE) could be performed.

In the study of Aawsaj *et al*[14] the LCBDE has been used in both elective and emergency contexts. A transcystic approach is preferable whenever possible. It is preferable to perform cholecystectomy during the same hospitalization to avoid recurrent gallstone pancreatitis.

A previous review by Dasari *et al*[15] showed no difference in clearance, morbidity, and mortality between open surgery and ERCP. In the ERCP group there were significantly more retained stones than in the open surgery group (16% vs 6%; P = 0.0002).

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC) + LCBDE had fewer retained stones (8%) than two-staged preoperative ERCP plus LC or LC plus post-operative ERCP (14%) (P = not significant). In the study by Ding *et al*[16], there were more recurrent CBD stones in the two-stage group at longer-term follow-up (9.5% *vs* 2.1%; P = 0.037). In the endoscopic group, there were more procedures per patient (P < 0.001) and most costly espenses (P = 0.002).

The study of Bansal *et al*^[17] showed a shorter hospital stay in the single-stage group but no differences in major complications between the two groups.

Percutaneous or endoscopic balloon dilation represents a valid alternative to ES. It is simpler, has fewer complications in terms of bleeding and sphincter of Oddi lesions but has a lower performance in CBD clearance than ES[18,19]. In the current era, endoscopic approaches guarantee excellent results in the management of the biliary tract. Surgical management of CBD can be a viable option for patients in good condition with large diameter stones, previous biliodigestive derivations, and in case of failure of the endoscopic approach 20-22]. In addition, laparoscopic treatment can be performed with single anesthesia. Exploration of CBD by intraoperative choledochoscopy and simultaneous biliary clearance in a single time is not very aggressive and safe, with excellent results for treating "gallstone cholangiopancreatitis" and should only be performed in high volume centres with surgeons with proven experience. The laparoscopic management of CBD stones also reduces the average hospital stay, the anesthetic risks associated with two different procedures, and the cost of multiple hospitalizations.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the members of the Department of Surgery at San Giuseppe Moscati Hospital for carefully reading of and examining the manuscript.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Vanella S wrote and edited the manuscript and collected the clinical data; Crafa F reviewed the discussion section of the manuscript; Baiamonte M revised the manuscript and provided recommendations for the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Serafino Vanella 0000-0002-6599-8225; Mario Baiamonte 0000-0001-8323-8118; Francesco Crafa 0000-0002-2038-625X.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- 1 Isogai M. Proposal of the term "gallstone cholangiopancreatitis" to specify gallstone pancreatitis that needs urgent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 451-459 [PMID: 34733406 DOI: 10.4253/wige.v13.i10.4511
- 2 Brisinda G, Vanella S, Crocco A, Mazzari A, Tomaiuolo P, Santullo F, Grossi U, Crucitti A. Severe acute pancreatitis: advances and insights in assessment of severity and management. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 23: 541-551 [PMID: 21659951 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e328346e21e]
- 3 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS; American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1400-15; 1416 [PMID: 23896955 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.218]
- Arvanitakis M, Dumonceau JM, Albert J, Badaoui A, Bali MA, Barthet M, Besselink M, Deviere J, Oliveira Ferreira A, Gyökeres T, Hritz I, Hucl T, Milashka M, Papanikolaou IS, Poley JW, Seewald S, Vanbiervliet G, van Lienden K, van Santvoort H, Voermans R, Delhaye M, van Hooft J. Endoscopic management of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) evidence-based multidisciplinary guidelines. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 524-546 [PMID: 29631305 DOI: 10.1055/a-0588-5365]
- Crockett SD, Wani S, Gardner TB, Falck-Ytter Y, Barkun AN; American Gastroenterological Association Institute Clinical Guidelines Committee. American Gastroenterological Association Institute Guideline on Initial Management of Acute Pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 1096-1101 [PMID: 29409760 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.01.032]
- Schepers NJ, Hallensleben NDL, Besselink MG, Anten MGF, Bollen TL, da Costa DW, van Delft F, van Dijk SM, van Dullemen HM, Dijkgraaf MGW, van Eijck CHJ, Erkelens GW, Erler NS, Fockens P, van Genen EJM, van Grinsven J,



Hollemans RA, van Hooft JE, van der Hulst RWM, Jansen JM, Kubben FJGM, Kuiken SD, Laheij RJF, Quispel R, de Ridder RJJ, Rijk MCM, Römkens TEH, Ruigrok CHM, Schoon EJ, Schwartz MP, Smeets XJNM, Spanier BWM, Tan ACITL, Thijs WJ, Timmer R, Venneman NG, Verdonk RC, Vleggaar FP, van de Vrie W, Witteman BJ, van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bruno MJ; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Urgent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography with sphincterotomy vs conservative treatment in predicted severe acute gallstone pancreatitis (APEC): a multicentre randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2020; 396: 167-176 [PMID: 32682482 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30539-0]

- 7 Andriulli A, Loperfido S, Napolitano G, Niro G, Valvano MR, Spirito F, Pilotto A, Forlano R. Incidence rates of post-ERCP complications: a systematic survey of prospective studies. Am J Gastroenterol 2007; 102: 1781-1788 [PMID: 17509029 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01279.x]
- Freeman ML, Nelson DB, Sherman S, Haber GB, Herman ME, Dorsher PJ, Moore JP, Fennerty MB, Ryan ME, Shaw MJ, 8 Lande JD, Pheley AM. Complications of endoscopic biliary sphincterotomy. N Engl J Med 1996; 335: 909-918 [PMID: 8782497 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM199609263351301]
- Travis AC, Pievsky D, Saltzman JR. Endoscopy in the elderly. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 1495-501; quiz 1494, 1502 9 [PMID: 22869323 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2012.246]
- 10 Clarke GA, Jacobson BC, Hammett RJ, Carr-Locke DL. The indications, utilization and safety of gastrointestinal endoscopy in an extremely elderly patient cohort. Endoscopy 2001; 33: 580-584 [PMID: 11473328 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-15313]
- 11 Freeman ML. Sedation and monitoring for gastrointestinal endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 1994; 4: 475-499 [PMID: 8069473 DOI: 10.1016/S1052-5157(18)30492-6]
- Faigel DO, Baron TH, Goldstein JL, Hirota WK, Jacobson BC, Johanson JF, Leighton JA, Mallery JS, Peterson KA, 12 Waring JP, Fanelli RD, Wheeler-Harbaugh J; Standards Practice Committe, American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Guidelines for the use of deep sedation and anesthesia for GI endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 613-617 [PMID: 12397263 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(02)70104-1]
- 13 Perel A. Non-anaesthesiologists should not be allowed to administer propofol for procedural sedation: a Consensus Statement of 21 European National Societies of Anaesthesia. Eur J Anaesthesiol 2011; 28: 580-584 [PMID: 21705907 DOI: 10.1097/EJA.0b013e328348a977]
- Aawsaj Y, Light D, Horgan L. Laparoscopic common bile duct exploration: 15-year experience in a district general hospital. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 2563-2566 [PMID: 26307600 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4523-0]
- 15 Dasari BV, Tan CJ, Gurusamy KS, Martin DJ, Kirk G, McKie L, Diamond T, Taylor MA. Surgical vs endoscopic treatment of bile duct stones. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013; CD003327 [PMID: 24338858 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003327.pub4]
- 16 Ding G, Cai W, Qin M. Single-stage vs. two-stage management for concomitant gallstones and common bile duct stones: a prospective randomized trial with long-term follow-up. J Gastrointest Surg 2014; 18: 947-951 [PMID: 24493296 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-014-2467-7
- Bansal VK, Misra MC, Rajan K, Kilambi R, Kumar S, Krishna A, Kumar A, Pandav CS, Subramaniam R, Arora MK, 17 Garg PK. Single-stage laparoscopic common bile duct exploration and cholecystectomy vs two-stage endoscopic stone extraction followed by laparoscopic cholecystectomy for patients with concomitant gallbladder stones and common bile duct stones: a randomized controlled trial. Surg Endosc 2014; 28: 875-885 [PMID: 24162138 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3237-4]
- 18 Kim MU, Lee Y, Lee JH, Cho SB, Lee MS, So YH, Choi YH. Predictive factors affecting percutaneous drainage duration in the percutaneous treatment of common bile duct stones. PLoS One 2021; 16: e0248003 [PMID: 33651811 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0248003]
- 19 Han JY, Jeong S, Lee DH. Percutaneous papillary large balloon dilation during percutaneous cholangioscopic lithotripsy for the treatment of large bile-duct stones: a feasibility study. J Korean Med Sci 2015; 30: 278-282 [PMID: 25729250 DOI: 10.3346/jkms.2015.30.3.278]
- 20 Sharma A, Dahiya P, Khullar R, Soni V, Baijal M, Chowbey PK. Management of common bile duct stones in the laparoscopic era. Indian J Surg 2012; 74: 264-269 [PMID: 23730054 DOI: 10.1007/s12262-012-0593-6]
- 21 Singh AN, Kilambi R. Single-stage laparoscopic common bile duct exploration and cholecystectomy vs two-stage endoscopic stone extraction followed by laparoscopic cholecystectomy for patients with gallbladder stones with common bile duct stones: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials with trial sequential analysis. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 3763-3776 [PMID: 29603004 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6170-8]
- Prete FP, Baiamonte M, Ruotolo F, Bavetta F, Crafa F. Surgical Technique and Difficult Situations from Francesco Crafa 22 In: Korenkov M, Germer CT, Lang H. Gastrointestinal Operations and Technical Variations. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. [cited 20 January 2022]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-49878-1_23



E WU

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 July 16; 14(7): 471-473

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.471

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Texture and color enhancement imaging for detecting colorectal adenomas: Good, but not good enough

Ying Wang, Chen-Yu Sun, Lowe Scott, Dan-Dan Wu, Xia Chen

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Muguruma N, Japan; Nishizawa T, Japan

Received: March 4, 2022 Peer-review started: March 4, 2022 First decision: April 13, 2022 Revised: April 23, 2022 Accepted: June 15, 2022 Article in press: June 15, 2022 Published online: July 16, 2022



Ying Wang, Dan-Dan Wu, South District of Endoscopic Center, The First Affiliated Hospital of USTC, Division of Life Sciences and Medicine, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei 230001, Anhui Province, China

Chen-Yu Sun, AMITA Health Saint Joseph Hospital Chicago, Chicago, IL 60657, United States

Lowe Scott, College of Osteopathic Medicine, Kansas City University, Kansas City, KS 64106, United States

Xia Chen, Department of Nursing, The First Affiliated Hospital of USTC, Division of Life Sciences and Medicine, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei 230001, Anhui Province, China

Corresponding author: Xia Chen, MSN, RN, Associate Chief Nurse, Department of Nursing, The First Affiliated Hospital of USTC, Division of Life Sciences and Medicine, University of Science and Technology of China, No. 17 Lujiang Road, Hefei 230001, Anhui Province, China. 1569265542@qq.com

Abstract

Texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI) has been developed as a novel image-enhancing endoscopy. However, the effectiveness of TXI detecting adenomas is inferior to narrow band imaging. Thus, future studies will need to focus on investigating the feasibility of such combination in clinical settings in order to provide patients with more accurate diagnoses.

Key Words: White light imaging; Texture and color enhancement imaging; Narrow band imaging; Colorectal adenomas

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI) is designed to enhance three image factors in white light imaging (texture, brightness, and color) in order to clearly define subtle tissue differences. Latest articles reported that TXI may likely contribute to the detection of early gastric cancer. Notably, the synergistic added value of TXI and near-focus mode was discovered during saline-immersion endoscopic submucosal dissection by improving submucosal space visibility. As the authors put it, the effectiveness of TXI detecting adenomas is inferior to narrow band imaging.

Citation: Wang Y, Sun CY, Scott L, Wu DD, Chen X. Texture and color enhancement imaging for detecting colorectal adenomas: Good, but not good enough. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(7): 471-473 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i7/471.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i7.471

TO THE EDITOR

With great curiosities, we examined the article "Texture and color enhancement imaging in magnifying endoscopic evaluation of colorectal adenomas" recently published by Toyoshima et al[1]. In this study, a total of sixty-one consecutive adenomas with completed white light imaging (WLI), texture and color enhancement imaging (TXI), narrow band imaging (NBI), and chromoendoscopy (CE) were investigated. In the present study, the visibility score for tumor margin of TXI was significantly higher than that of WLI, but lower than that of NBI. Additionally, TXI had a higher visibility score for the vessel as well as surface pattern of the JNET classification than WLI and CE, but a lower visibility score than NBI.

To detect colorectal polyp and gastric cancer, endoscopy with WLI is currently the gold standard. However, the accuracy of WLI for detecting early lesions in both the colorectal and gastric regions is yet to be established^[2]. Meanwhile, TXI was proposed as a new image enhancement technology to resolve these drawbacks by Sato[3]. To avoid losing subtle tissue differences, TXI is designed to enhance the three imaging factors in WLI (texture, brightness, and color). According to recent publications, it has been suggested that TXI may likely contribute to the increased detection rate of early gastric cancer^[4]. Moreover, a significant synergistic value of TXI and near-focus mode was discovered during endoscopic submucosal dissection performed in saline-immersion by improving the visibility of submucosal spaces [5]. In a study by Nishizawa et al[6], WLI, TXI, NBI, and chromoendoscopy were performed on twentynine patients with serrated polyps. Similarly, the authors indicated that TXI provided higher degree of clarity in visualization for the detection of serrated, colorectal polyps, as well as sessile serrated lesions.

It is noteworthy that Toyoshima *et al*[1] concluded that the effectiveness of TXI detecting adenomas is inferior to NBI under certain circumstances. Furthermore, TXI could also be combined with other optical image enhancement technology such as NBI, since TXI is implemented entirely in the chain of endoscopic image processing. Finally, it is suggested that future researches should focus on investigating the feasibility of such combination in clinical settings in order to provide patients with more accurate diagnoses.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Wang Y and Chen X conceived and designed the study; Wang Y, Sun CY, Lowe S, Wu DD, and Chen X participated in drafting and critical revision of the manuscript; all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors have no conflict(s) of interest to declare in relation to this manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Ying Wang 0000-0002-8983-1307; Chen-Yu Sun 0000-0003-3812-3164; Lowe Scott 0000-0002-3325-6438; Dan-Dan Wu 0000-0003-4171-9751; Xia Chen 0000-0003-1479-9802.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A



REFERENCES

- Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Yamada T, Odawara N, Matsuno T, Obata M, Kurokawa K, Uekura C, Fujishiro M. 1 Texture and color enhancement imaging in magnifying endoscopic evaluation of colorectal adenomas. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14: 96-105 [PMID: 35316981 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i2.96]
- 2 Choi KS, Jun JK, Park EC, Park S, Jung KW, Han MA, Choi IJ, Lee HY. Performance of different gastric cancer screening methods in Korea: a population-based study. PLoS One 2012; 7: e50041 [PMID: 23209638 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0050041]
- Sato T. TXI: Texture and Color Enhancement Imaging for Endoscopic Image Enhancement. J Healthc Eng 2021; 2021: 3 5518948 [PMID: 33880168 DOI: 10.1155/2021/5518948]
- 4 Waki K, Kanesaka T, Michida T, Ishihara R, Tanaka Y. Improved visibility of early gastric cancer by using a combination of chromoendoscopy and texture and color enhancement imaging. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 800-801 [PMID: 34971670 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.12.016]
- 5 Lemmers A, Bucalau AM, Verset L, Devière J. Pristine submucosal visibility using Texture and Color Enhancement Imaging during saline-immersion rectal endoscopic submucosal dissection. Endoscopy 2022; 54: E310-E311 [PMID: 34243201 DOI: 10.1055/a-1524-1298]
- 6 Nishizawa T, Toyoshima O, Yoshida S, Uekura C, Kurokawa K, Munkhjargal M, Obata M, Yamada T, Fujishiro M, Ebinuma H, Suzuki H. TXI (Texture and Color Enhancement Imaging) for Serrated Colorectal Lesions. J Clin Med 2021; 11 [PMID: 35011860 DOI: 10.3390/jcm11010119]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 August 16; 14(8): 474-511





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 8 August 16, 2022

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

474 Disparities in colonoscopy utilization for lower gastrointestinal bleeding in rural vs urban settings in the United States

Ganta N, Aknouk M, Alnabwani D, Nikiforov I, Bommu VJL, Patel V, Cheriyath P, Hollenbeak CS, Hamza A

Retrospective Study

487 Percutaneous transluminal angioplasty balloons for endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct interventions

AbiMansour JP, Abu Dayyeh BK, Levy MJ, Storm AC, Martin JA, Petersen BT, Law RJ, Topazian MD, Chandrasekhara V

Observational Study

495 New application of endocytoscope for histopathological diagnosis of colorectal lesions Inoue F, Hirata D, Iwatate M, Hattori S, Fujita M, Sano W, Sugai T, Kawachi H, Ichikawa K, Sano Y

CASE REPORT

502 Hidden local recurrence of colorectal adenocarcinoma diagnosed by endoscopic ultrasound: A case series Okasha HH, Wahba M, Fontagnier E, Abdellatef A, Haggag H, AbouElenin S

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

508 Laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery for full-thickness resection and sentinel node dissection for early gastric cancer

Vanella S, Godas M, Pereira JC, Pereira A, Apicella I, Crafa F



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 8 August 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Murali Dharan, FASGE, MRCP, Assistant Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Connecticut Health Center, Farmington, CO 06030, United States. dharan@uchc.edu

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
August 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π
E WJ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 August 16; 14(8): 474-486

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.474

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Disparities in colonoscopy utilization for lower gastrointestinal bleeding in rural vs urban settings in the United States

Nagapratap Ganta, Mina Aknouk, Dina Alnabwani, Ivan Nikiforov, Veera Jayasree Latha Bommu, Vraj Patel, Pramil Cheriyath, Christopher S Hollenbeak, Alan Hamza

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: El-Nakeep S, Egypt; Govindarajan KK, India; Thomopoulos K, Greece

Received: February 15, 2022 Peer-review started: February 15, 2022 First decision: April 12, 2022 Revised: May 14, 2022 Accepted: July 22, 2022 Article in press: July 22, 2022 Published online: August 16, 2022



Nagapratap Ganta, Mina Aknouk, Dina Alnabwani, Ivan Nikiforov, Veera Jayasree Latha Bommu, Vraj Patel, Pramil Cheriyath, Department of Internal Medicine, Hackensack Meridian Health Ocean Medical Center, Brick, NJ 08724, United States

Christopher S Hollenbeak, Penn State Milton S. Hershey Medical Center, 500 University Drive, University Park, PA 16802, United States

Alan Hamza, Department of Internal Medicine, Ocala Health, Ocala, FL 34471, United States

Corresponding author: Pramil Cheriyath, FACP, MBBS, MD, MS, Director, Doctor, Department of Internal Medicine, Hackensack Meridian Health Ocean Medical Center, 1610 NJ-88, Brick, NJ 08724, United States. pramil.cheriyath@hmhn.org

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Lower gastrointestinal bleeds (LGIB) is a very common inpatient condition in the United States. Gastrointestinal bleeds have a variety of presentations, from minor bleeding to severe hemorrhage and shock. Although previous studies investigated the efficacy of colonoscopy in hospitalized patients with LGIB, there is limited research that discusses disparities in colonoscopy utilization in patients with LGIB in urban and rural settings.

AIM

To investigate the difference in utilization of colonoscopy in lower gastrointestinal bleeding between patients hospitalized in urban and rural hospitals.

METHODS

This is a retrospective cohort study of 157748 patients using National Inpatient Sample data and the Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project provided by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. It includes patients 18 years and older hospitalized with LGIB admitted between 2010 and 2016. This study does not differentiate between acute and chronic LGIB and both are included in this study. The primary outcome measure of this study was the utilization of colonoscopy among patients in rural and urban hospitals admitted for lower gastrointestinal bleeds; the secondary outcome measures were in-hospital mortality, length of stay, and costs involved in those receiving colonoscopy for LGIB. Statistical analyses were all performed using STATA software. Logistic



regression was used to analyze the utilization of colonoscopy and mortality, and a generalized linear model was used to analyze the length of stay and cost.

RESULTS

Our study found that 37.9% of LGIB patients at rural hospitals compared to approximately 45.1% at urban hospitals received colonoscopy, (OR = 0.730, 95%CI: 0.705-0.7, P > 0.0001). After controlling for covariates, colonoscopies were found to have a protective association with lower inhospital mortality [OR = 0.498, 95% CI: 0.446-0.557, *P* < 0.0001], but a longer length of stay by 0.72 d (95%CI: 0.677-0.759 d, P < 0.0001) and approximately \$2199 in increased costs.

CONCLUSION

Although there was a lower percentage of LGIB patients that received colonoscopies in rural hospitals compared to urban hospitals, patients in both urban and rural hospitals with LGIB undergoing colonoscopy had decreased in-hospital mortality. In both settings, benefit came at a cost of extended stay, and higher total costs.

Key Words: Lower gastrointestinal bleeding; Rural-urban disparities; Colonoscopy; Utilization of colonoscopy; Length of stay; Inpatient admission costs

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Colonoscopy utilization is lower in rural hospitals than in urban hospitals in the United States for all acute and chronic lower gastrointestinal bleeding. Patients in both rural and urban hospitals who present with lower gastrointestinal bleeds that undergo colonoscopy have decreased in-hospital mortality, an extended length of hospital stay, and higher total costs.

Citation: Ganta N, Aknouk M, Alnabwani D, Nikiforov I, Bommu VJL, Patel V, Cheriyath P, Hollenbeak CS, Hamza A. Disparities in colonoscopy utilization for lower gastrointestinal bleeding in rural vs urban settings in the United States. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(8): 474-486 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i8/474.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.474

INTRODUCTION

Gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding is the most common cause of hospitalization due to gastrointestinal disease in the United States and is responsible for 2%-4% of hospital mortality[1]. Approximately 30% to 40% of all cases of GI bleeding are from a lower GI source^[2]. Over the past decade, there has been a progressive change in GI bleeding patterns that lead to hospitalization, with a clear decreasing trend in upper GI events and a significant increase in lower GI events^[3]. Unfortunately, even though lower gastrointestinal bleeding (LGIB) is a common indication for admission to the hospital, it has received relatively little attention in the literature^[4]. The estimated hospitalization rate for LGIB is 33-87 per 100000 population[3] with mortality rates of 2%-4% during hospitalization and rebleeding rates of 13%-19% after one year^[4]. Diverticular bleeds are the leading cause of LGIB and account for approximately 30%-50% of all cases[5]. In patients 50 years or younger, the leading cause of LGIB is hemorrhoids, which often present as minor bleeding. Increased incidence of LGIB with age is likely secondary to increased diverticulosis and angiodysplasia[1]. Other conditions that are commonly associated with LGIB include angiodysplasia, ischemic colitis, colon cancer/polyps, post-polypectomy bleeding, inflammatory bowel disease, solitary rectal ulcer, radiation colitis/proctitis, and rectal varices[6]. Colonoscopy is a minimally invasive procedure that improves clinical outcomes which include- decreased rebleeding, decreased duration of hospital stay, and decreased need for major surgery[7].

Primary intervention in diagnosing LGIB is receiving a colonoscopy and it is important that the procedure is performed with minimal delay[8]. Currently the large majority of diagnostic and therapeutic procedures in Gastroenterology is the colonoscopy. In 2015, approximately 11.5 million colonoscopies were performed compared to 6.1 million upper endoscopies and a significantly lower rate of flex sigmoidoscopies at 313000 annually[2]. Urgent Golytely preparation and colonoscopy is the most direct and cost effective approach to diagnose hematochezia[7].

Several factors might contribute to rural-urban disparities in utilizing colonoscopy. Major factors may be rural provider distribution and scarcity, challenges that have persisted despite significant attempts by federal and state governments to address them over the last three decades[9]. The increased disparity is also linked to fewer specialist visits and a greater reliance on generalists in rural regions. Therefore,



examining differences in rural hospitals and the benefits of colonoscopy among patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeds can lead to better patient outcomes.

This study is aimed to determine whether there were rural disparities in colonoscopy utilization in hospitalized patients with lower GI bleeding (LGIB) and the benefits of receiving a colonoscopy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

This is a retrospective cohort study.

Data source

Data used in this study were from the National Inpatient Sample (NIS), Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project (HCUP), provided by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ). The NIS is the most extensive all-payer administrative discharge data set in the US and contains information on discharges from community hospitals[10]. Cohorts of hospitalized patients can be identified in the NIS using the International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision, Clinical Modification (ICD-9) codes for the third quarter of 2015 and earlier, and International Classification of Diseases, Tenth Revision, Clinical Modification (ICD-10) codes for the fourth quarter of 2015 and later.

Cohort

This study examined 157748 patients from the United States aged 18 and older in the NIS hospitalized with a principal diagnosis of LGIB between 2010 and 2016. There is no differentiation between acute or chronic bleeding. The algorithm described by Strate *et al*[4] was used to define the cohort. While Strate *et al*[4] defines a cohort of patients with LGIB ICD-9 diagnosis and procedure codes, the general equivalence mappings (GEM) from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) were used to extend their algorithm to ICD-10 diagnosis and procedural classification system (PCS) codes[11-13].

Patients with a principal ICD-9 diagnosis code indicating lower gastrointestinal bleeding were included in the cohort, including 562.12 (Diverticulosis of colon with hemorrhage), 562.13 (Diverticulitis of colon with hemorrhage), 569.85 (Angiodysplasia of the intestine with bleeding), 569.3 (Hemorrhage of rectum and anus), 455.2 (Internal hemorrhoids with other complication), 455.5 (External hemorrhoids with further complication) and 455.8 (Unspecified hemorrhoids with other complication). We also included patients with a secondary ICD-9 code that indicated a source of bleeding in the lower gastrointestinal tract (Supplementary material). Furthermore, patients were excluded if the source of bleeding appeared to be in the upper gastrointestinal tract or if they had an ICD-9 procedure code or ICD-10 PCS code suggestive of a surgical procedure in the upper gastrointestinal tract or small intestine. ICD-9 diagnosis and procedure codes were used for inclusion or exclusion criteria, and comparable ICD-10 codes are listed in Supplementary material. Since we have based our study on administrative data obtained from NIS, which is further based purely on ICD codes, we cannot comment with certainty as to the clinical details on why colonoscopy was not done in some patients with LGIB and if any other diagnostics were used. A study based on a medical chart review would be able to better answer the questions related to the final diagnosis or cause of LGIB or why colonoscopy was not done in some patients, and we would definitely want to conduct a study in the future to analyze these details.

The primary outcome of this study was the utilization of colonoscopy. This was identified using a principle or secondary ICD-9 procedure code of 45.23 (colonoscopy) or a principle or secondary ICD-10 PCS code of 0DJD8ZZ (Inspection of Lower Intestinal Tract, Via Natural or Artificial Opening Endoscopic). In addition, three secondary outcomes were studied, including in-hospital mortality, length of stay, and costs. Length of stay was defined as total days from admission to discharge or death. Costs were estimated from the hospital perspective from hospital-level ratios of costs-to-charges. All charges were adjusted to the year 2018 US dollars using the medical care component of the consumer price index.

Covariates

All multivariable analyses controlled for the patient and hospital characteristics. Models controlled for age (18-64, 65-74, 75-84, 85+), sex (male, female), race (white, black, Hispanic, Asian, other), and primary payer (Medicare, Medicaid, commercial, other). We controlled the size of the hospital (small, medium, large) and the teaching status of the hospital. Teaching hospitals have at least one Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education (ACGME) approved residency program or are members of the Council of Teaching Hospitals (COTH). Comorbidities were controlled using the Charlson Comorbidity Index, a weighted index of 17 comorbidities[14,15]. Finally, we controlled for the geography of the hospital (rural, urban). Geography was based on the county where the hospital is located. Rural hospitals were identified as those located in counties with a core-based statistical area designated as micropolitan or non-core. This classification of rural-urban is based on the site's zip code.

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were designed to determine whether there was a significant association between rural hospital designation and utilization of colonoscopy among patients admitted for gastrointestinal bleeding. In addition, we tested whether patients who received colonoscopy had significantly different rates of in-hospital mortality, length of hospital stay, and hospital costs. Characteristics of patients were compared between those who received care at rural *vs* urban hospitals using *t*-tests for continuous variables and chi-square tests for binary and categorical variables. Utilization of colonoscopy was modeled using logistic regression, controlling for patient and hospital characteristics. Mortality was also modeled using logistic regression. Length of stay and costs were modeled using linear regression, controlling for patient and hospital. Matching was performed using a 1:1 nearest neighbor approach and a caliper restriction of 0.2 times the standard deviation. Statistical analyses were performed using STATA software (version 15, College Station, TX, United States). Statistical significance was defined as P < 0.05.

RESULTS

Rates of colonoscopy utilization stratified by rurality are presented in Figure 1. Approximately 37.9% of patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeding received colonoscopy at rural hospitals compared to 45.1% at urban hospitals. Rural hospitals had a consistently lower rate of colonoscopy utilization relative to urban hospitals from 2010 through 2015. The difference was mediated to a large degree in 2016. Also, there was a trend for decreasing colonoscopy utilization in both settings.

As seen in Table 1, patients differed significantly in demographics and comorbidities. However, much of the significance was due to the considerable sample size. For example, patients treated at rural hospitals tended to be slightly older (74.4 years *vs* 73.0 years, P < 0.0001), more likely to be female (53.7% *vs* 51.9%, P < 0.0001), and significantly more likely to be white (74.6% *vs* 63.9%). Instead of other payers, they were more likely to be insured by Medicare (78.8% *vs* 74.3%). Hospital characteristics also differed significantly. For example, all rural hospitals are non-teaching hospitals, and bed size varies by region and rurality in the NIS[10]. A large hospital in a rural area in the Northeast has 100 or more beds, while a large, urban teaching hospital has 425 or more beds. A large hospital in a rural area in the West has 45 or more beds, while a large, urban teaching hospital has 325 or more beds.

After controlling for other factors, patients treated at rural hospitals had 27% lower odds of receiving colonoscopy relative to patients treated at urban hospitals (OR = 0.73, P < 0.0001) (Table 2). There were several other factors associated with receiving a colonoscopy. For example, women had 4.4% lower odds of receiving colonoscopy (OR = 0.96, P < 0.0001), and non-white patients were more likely to receive a colonoscopy. Patients with more comorbidities were less likely to receive colonoscopy; each additional one-point increase in the Charlson comorbidity index was associated with 5.1% lower odds of colonoscopy. Patients who were receiving care at small (OR = 0.90, P < 0.0001) and medium (OR = 0.92) sized hospitals were less likely to receive colonoscopy relative to patients receiving care at large hospitals.

Patients who received colonoscopy had a significantly lower likelihood of in-hospital mortality (Table 3). After controlling for other factors, colonoscopy was associated with a 50% lower odds of mortality (OR = 0.50, P < 0.0001). In addition, patients treated at rural hospitals had a 5% greater odds of mortality (OR = 1.05, P = 0.58), but this association was not statistically significant after controlling for colonoscopy utilization. Several other factors were associated with more significant in-hospital mortality, including age and comorbidities. Other factors were protective for mortality, including the female sex, which was associated with 17% lower odds of mortality (OR = 0.83, P < 0.0001).

Utilization of colonoscopy was associated with a longer length of hospital stay of 0.72 days (P < 0.0001) (Table 4). In addition, patients treated at rural hospitals had a shorter stay of 0.37 d (P < 0.0001). Colonoscopy was also associated with higher hospital costs. Patients treated at rural hospitals incurred lower costs of \$853 (P < 0.001) independent of colonoscopy. Patients admitted for lower gastrointestinal bleeding who received colonoscopy incurred an additional \$2,199 in costs (P < 0.0001) (Table 5).

To control for potential selection bias in patients receiving treatment at rural hospitals, a propensity score matching analysis was used to match 16177 patients treated at rural hospitals with 16177 similar patients treated at urban hospitals. After matching, there were no significant differences in inpatient or hospital characteristics. Results of the propensity score analysis confirmed the multi-variable model. In the overall (unmatched) cohort, 37.9% of patients treated at rural hospitals received a colonoscopy, while 46% of patients treated at urban hospitals received a colonoscopy (P < 0.0001). After matching, 44.7% of patients treated at urban hospitals received colonoscopy (P < 0.0001), suggesting that the utilization of colonoscopy between urban and rural hospitals is not related to patient characteristics.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Characteristics of patients admitted for lower gastrointestinal bleeding, stratified by geography			
Variable	Urban (<i>n</i> = 141571)	Rural (<i>n</i> = 16177)	P value
Age	73.01	74.35	< 0.0001
18-64	24.2%	20.3%	
65-74	22.2%	22.3%	
75-84	27.6%	29.6%	
85+	22.9%	24.5%	
Sex			< 0.0001
Male	48.1%	46.3%	
Female	51.9%	53.7%	
Race			< 0.0001
White	63.9%	74.6%	
Black	18.5%	10.8%	
Hispanic	8.2%	2.3%	
Asian	2.7%	1.9%	
Other	2.1%	1.0%	
Missing	4.6%	9.4%	
Payer			< 0.0001
Medicare	74.3%	78.8%	
Medicaid	5.4%	4.3%	
Commercial	16.0%	12.4%	
Other	4.3%	4.4%	
Missing	0.1%	0.3%	
Comorbidities			
Number	1.38	1.32	< 0.0001
Charlson index	1.89	1.77	< 0.0001
Colonoscopy			< 0.0001
Yes	45.1%	37.9%	
No	54.9%	62.1%	
Hospital bed size			< 0.0001
Small	15.5%	10.8%	
Medium	29.5%	18.9%	
Large	54.9%	70.2%	
Region			< 0.0001
Northeast	33.2%	21.8%	
Midwest	44.2%	20.8%	
South	50.0%	39.9%	
West	28.4%	17.4%	
Teaching			< 0.0001
No	45.5%	100.0%	
Yes	54.5%	0.0%	

Baisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

DISCUSSION

Patients who present with gastrointestinal bleeds should undergo a thorough history, physical examination, lab work, and diagnostic procedure to determine the source of bleeding (upper GI tract, colon, or small bowel) and identify the pathology of the bleed. Colonoscopy is the most popular procedure for diagnosing, risk stratifying, and treating colonic bleeding[16]. It is often challenging to manage lower GI bleeding because of the wide variety of pathology that can lead to a lower gastrointestinal bleed. With advancements in endoscopic technology it is modality of choice for lower gastrointestinal bleeds as it allows for diagnosis and treatment simultaneously[17]. Approximately 15% of patients with presumed LGIB are ultimately found to have an upper GI source for their bleeding, highlighting the importance of receiving a timely colonoscopy[18].

Our study demonstrates that patients with LGIB admitted to rural hospitals are less likely to receive colonoscopy for the diagnosis and management, with an odds ratio of 0.73 (95%CI: 0.71-0.76, P < 0.0001). Results also showed that the disparity gap has narrowed over the past few years, but we should continue to improve availability of colonoscopy in rural hospitals.

Colonoscopy utilization in rural *vs.* urban LGIB patients could be due to several factors. One of the major factors is the lack of specialists, such as gastroenterologists, in rural hospitals. For this reason, colonoscopies in hospitals that are short on subspecialists are often performed by family medicine physicians that are trained in the procedure. Despite the lower rate of colonoscopies, the safety and quality of family physicians performing colonoscopies are highly comparable to specialists performing the same procedure[19]. These findings suggest that increasing the training opportunities for family physicians in performing colonoscopies could potentially alleviate the scarcity of subspecialists in rural hospitals. Rural provider distribution and scarcity challenges have persisted despite significant attempts by federal and state governments to address them over the last three decades[9].

Lack of insurance and the barrier of financial hardship in rural populations may also partly explain the lower rate of colonoscopies performed in rural hospitals. The disproportion of colonoscopies performed in rural *vs* urban hospitals does however show a downward trend after implementing the Affordable Care Act (ACA)[20]. Insufficient public transportation and increased distance and time to travel to urban hospitals to get colonoscopy and specialist health care can also explain the lower rates of colonoscopy utilization in rural patients. Access to primary care is one of the most significant determinants of up-to-date screening status. However, cost barriers and other factors such as poor broadband internet services limit rural residents' access to finding a primary provider[21].

According to the United States census bureau, in 2017, rural counties continued to have higher uninsured residents than urban areas. In entirely rural counties, 12.3% of the population lacked health insurance, compared to 11.3 percent in primarily rural counties (more than half of the people in rural areas) and 10.1 percent in most urban counties (less than half of the population in rural areas)[22]. According to the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS), in 2014-2015, 37.0% of rural people and 33.6% of urban people aged 65 years and older were covered by medicare[23].

In a cross-sectional analysis of Center for Disease Control (CDC) data by Cole *et al*[24], rural residents had lower colorectal cancer screening rates (48%; 95%CI: 48%-49%) than urban residents (54%; 95 %CI: 53%- 55%) from 1998 to 2005 after accounting for demographic and health factors. However, the total number of colonoscopy or flexible sigmoidoscopy screenings increased in urban and rural populations from 1998 to 2005[24]. The rural disparity is also shown in a systematic review by Castellanos *et al*[21], who examined studies of patients suffering from cardiovascular diseases between 1990 and 2017. Most published clinical trials showed that patients from rural communities had significantly lower cardiac rehabilitation referral and participation rates than the general population[21].

Our study also showed that older people aged 85 years and above with LGIB were less likely to receive a colonoscopy, perhaps because current guidelines do not recommend routine screening after 75 years. Women with LGIB are less likely to receive a colonoscopy, most likely because lower GI bleeding is more common in men than in women, and men are more likely to undergo colonoscopy[25]. A study by Devani *et al*[26] showed that women were more likely to delay colonoscopy than males, and women were more likely to ignore bleeding than men (Table 2).

The odds of mortality were reduced in all patients who received a colonoscopy, irrespective of rural or urban location, and the mortality was not significantly different in rural and urban hospitals for patients who received a colonoscopy. This supports our observation that colonoscopy utilization is associated with decreased mortality in all patients, and thus it should be offered to all LGIB patients. As shown in our study, there is, however, a statistically significant difference in colonoscopy utilization between rural and urban hospitals. Thus, by increasing colonoscopy availability in rural hospitals, we anticipate a reduction in mortality in rural hospitals. In general, rural populations in the United States are, on average, older and sicker than their urban counterparts[27]. Our study demonstrates that patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeds who underwent colonoscopy had significantly lower mortality than those with LGIB who did not undergo colonoscopy. This effect was observed after controlling for meaningful patient and hospital characteristics (Table 3). This highlights the significant impact colonoscopy can play in patients with LGIB.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Results of multivariable model of colonoscopy utilization

	OR	95%CI		
Variable		Lower	Upper	 P value
Rural	0.730	0.705	0.757	< 0.0001
Age				
18-64	Reference			
65-74	0.978	0.946	1.010	0.177
75-84	0.986	0.954	1.018	0.384
85+	0.826	0.798	0.855	< 0.0001
Sex				
Male	Reference			
Female	0.956	0.937	0.976	< 0.0001
Race				
White	Reference			
Black	1.224	1.191	1.258	< 0.0001
Hispanic	1.206	1.160	1.253	< 0.0001
Asian	1.222	1.148	1.301	< 0.0001
Other	1.158	1.078	1.244	< 0.0001
Missing	1.107	1.057	1.159	< 0.0001
Payer				
Medicare	Reference			
Medicaid	0.986	0.938	1.037	0.590
Commercial	1.068	1.034	1.103	< 0.0001
Other	1.076	1.020	1.135	0.007
Missing	0.763	0.579	1.004	0.053
Hospital bed size				
Small	0.899	0.873	0.925	< 0.0001
Medium	0.919	0.898	0.940	< 0.0001
Large	Reference			
Teaching				
No	Reference			
Yes	0.951	0.931	0.972	< 0.0001
Charlson comorbidity index	0.949	0.944	0.955	< 0.0001

Patients aged 85 years and above with LGIB had higher mortality rates than patients aged 18-64 years. This may partly be explained by the fact that current guidelines do not recommend routine screening after the age of 75 years, and also, they have confounding prognostic factors compared to younger patients (Table 3). Other research has shown that independent predictors of in-hospital mortality include age, intestinal ischemia, comorbid illness, bleeding while hospitalized for a separate process, coagulation defects, hypovolemia, transfusion of packed red blood cells, and male gender[4].

Women with LGIB had lower mortality rates than men regardless of the treatment setting. These results were comparative to a retrospective observational study by Devani et al[26], who found that the odds of mortality were almost 17% lower in women with LGIB than in men.

Our study showed that patients with LGIB admitted to rural hospitals had 8 to 9 h (0.37 d) shorter length of hospital stay than patients admitted to urban hospitals. This can be due to the likelihood that rural populations were less likely to undergo colonoscopy, which extends admissions, as rural hospitals have fewer resources and specialists to perform colonoscopies. Rural populations may also get discharged earlier due to poor insurance benefits and higher inpatient admission costs. Most rural

Bishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Multivariable model of mortality				
	OR	95%Cl		
Variable		Lower	Upper	- P value
Rural	1.050	0.888	1.242	0.567
Colonoscopy				
Yes	0.498	0.446	0.557	< 0.0001
No	Reference			
Age				
18-64	Reference			
65-74	0.939	0.780	1.130	0.504
75-84	1.333	1.121	1.584	0.001
85+	2.132	1.797	2.530	< 0.0001
Sex				
Male	Reference			
Female	0.828	0.749	0.915	< 0.0001
Race				
White	Reference			
Black	0.961	0.835	1.106	0.579
Hispanic	0.694	0.556	0.867	0.001
Asian	1.063	0.784	1.443	0.693
Other	0.960	0.665	1.385	0.826
Missing	0.944	0.750	1.187	0.621
Payer				
Medicare	Reference			
Medicaid	0.941	0.718	1.235	0.662
Commercial	0.834	0.695	1.002	0.052
Other	0.774	0.556	1.077	0.129
Missing	0.538	0.074	3.905	0.540
Hospital bed size				
Small	0.911	0.786	1.057	0.218
Medium	0.966	0.862	1.083	0.552
Large	Reference			
Teaching				
No	Reference			
Yes	0.987	0.887	1.099	0.813
Charlson comorbidity index	1.239	1.215	1.263	< 0.0001

patients (37.01% of patients aged 65 years and older) have Medicare insurance[25] that has a prospective payment system, which pays a predetermined, fixed reimbursement to the hospital for a diagnosis irrespective of the length of stay. This payment system might prompt an earlier discharge for rural patients[28].

Patients with LGIB undergoing colonoscopy had a longer length of hospital stay by 17 h (0.72 d) than those who did not (Table 4). The length of time it takes to perform a colonoscopy is determined by the patients' and endoscopists' characteristics. Even though not all colonoscopies are the same, there is no distinction in the time permitted for each colonoscopy when arranging the procedure in the endoscopy suite. As a result, patient wait times vary, impacting the overall length of stay. Factors determining the length of stay (LOS) include overall time spent preparing for an operation, procedure time, insurance

Baisbideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 4 Multivariable model of length of hospital stay

	Coefficient	95%CI		
Variable		Lower	Upper	P value
Rural	-0.372	-0.444	-0.300	< 0.0001
Colonoscopy				
Yes	0.718	0.677	0.759	< 0.0001
No	Reference			
Age				
18-64	Reference			
65-74	0.133	0.066	0.201	< 0.0001
75-84	0.382	0.315	0.449	< 0.0001
85+	0.518	0.448	0.588	< 0.0001
Sex				
Male	Reference			
Female	0.067	0.026	0.109	0.001
Race				
White	Reference			
Black	0.590	0.534	0.646	< 0.0001
Hispanic	0.016	-0.064	0.095	0.699
Asian	-0.041	-0.169	0.088	0.534
Other	0.091	-0.057	0.238	0.227
Missing	-0.183	-0.277	-0.089	< 0.0001
Payer				
Medicare	Reference			
Medicaid	-0.047	-0.150	0.055	0.367
Commercial	-0.386	-0.453	-0.319	< 0.0001
Other	-0.403	-0.513	-0.292	< 0.0001
Missing	-0.079	-0.631	0.473	0.779
Hospital bed size				
Small	-0.451	-0.511	-0.391	< 0.0001
Medium	-0.235	-0.283	-0.188	< 0.0001
Large	Reference			
Teaching				
No	Reference			
Yes	0.297	0.253	0.341	< 0.0001
Charlson comorbidity index	0.232	0.221	0.243	< 0.0001
Intercept	3.173	3.097	3.249	< 0.0001

reimbursement, and out-of-pocket expenses, influencing hospital and patient decision-making[29]. Our study showed that rural patients with LGIB incur \$853 less in costs than patients treated at urban

hospitals which could be due to the fact that rural patients are less likely to undergo colonoscopy, which can be contributory to the reduction of the total inpatient admission cost.

Our study showed that patients with LGIB who undergo colonoscopy incur \$2199 in higher costs than those who do not. Procedural costs and longer duration of stay for patients undergoing colonoscopy may be part of the higher costs. A cost-effectiveness analysis study comparing four diagnostic strategies in the evaluation of rectal bleeding in adults by Allen *et al*[30] using a Markov

Table 5 Multivariable model of inpatient admission costs				
	Coefficient	95%CI		
Variable		Lower	Upper	- P value
Rural	-\$853.03	-\$1059.62	-\$646.44	< 0.0001
Colonoscopy				
Yes	\$2198.68	\$2080.08	\$2317.27	< 0.0001
No	Reference			
Age				
18-64	Reference			
65-74	\$353.75	\$159.71	\$547.79	< 0.0001
75-84	\$569.47	\$377.06	\$761.87	< 0.0001
85+	\$184.80	-\$16.82	\$386.42	0.072
Sex				
Male	Reference			
Female	-\$487.40	-\$606.30	-\$368.49	< 0.0001
Race				
White	Reference			
Black	\$1065.28	\$903.76	\$1226.81	< 0.0001
Hispanic	\$571.60	\$343.11	\$800.10	< 0.0001
Asian	\$2228.13	\$1858.86	\$2597.39	< 0.0001
Other	\$938.42	\$514.93	\$1361.92	< 0.0001
Missing	-\$223.19	-\$492.88	\$46.49	0.105
Payer				
Medicare	Reference			
Medicaid	\$209.94	-\$85.38	\$505.27	0.164
Commercial	-\$432.66	-\$624.55	-\$240.77	< 0.0001
Other	-\$788.60	-\$1105.57	-\$471.62	< 0.0001
Missing	-1065.893	-2652.626	520.839	0.188
Hospital bed size				
Small	-\$418.08	-\$590.47	-\$245.70	< 0.0001
Medium	-\$305.15	-\$440.76	-\$169.54	< 0.0001
Large	Reference			
Teaching				
No	Reference			
Yes	\$604.62	\$477.91	\$731.33	< 0.0001
Charlson comorbidity index	\$601.63	\$570.19	\$633.06	< 0.0001
Intercept	\$7859.86	\$7642.30	\$8077.41	< 0.0001

model showed that in addition to being associated with lower mortality, colonoscopy was also costeffective when compared to flexible sigmoidoscopy, flexible sigmoidoscopy followed by air contrast barium enema (FS+ACBE), and simple observation. Additional research is needed to understand the value proposition of colonoscopy for LGIB other than rectal bleeding. This is perhaps because patients undergoing colonoscopy are more likely to stay longer in the hospital and spend higher costs than those who do not undergo colonoscopy. Increases in LOS per day were linked to a 47% increase in Inpatient admission costs[26]. The total cost of a colonoscopy depends on whether costs are assessed from a societal or a health system perspective[31].

Baisbideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 Trends in utilization of colonoscopy for patients admitted for lower gastrointestinal bleeding.

One strength of the study is that we used data from NIS, HCUP, provided by the AHRQ. This is a nationally representative sample, which enhances the generalizability of our findings.

Limitations of the study

We could not account for the severity of LGIB or the screening status of patients. Also, we studied admissions between 2010 and 2016 which is the most recent database and there is not currently more recent data. A limitation is that the NIS data set is based solely on ICD-9 and ICD-10 diagnoses. Specific colonoscopy findings are not reported in the NIS data set.

CONCLUSION

Our study results demonstrated that the rate of utilization of colonoscopy was significantly lower in rural hospitals compared to urban hospitals. This study also showed that patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeds undergoing colonoscopy had significantly lower in-hospital mortality than those who did not. The study results emphasize the importance of counseling rural patients and educating them about the life-threatening complications of LGIB, which colonoscopy can avoid. Furthermore we would benefit from more access to colonoscopies in rural settings. Internal medicine and family physicians should be trained to perform colonoscopies in rural settings to increase the availability of colonoscopy in these areas. Physicians should be encouraged to improve rural population outreach, hospital resources, and reimbursement. Despite differences in colonoscopy utilization, this study did not show any significant difference in mortality between rural and urban patients with LGIB. Further studies are needed to give more insights into rural-urban disparities in mortality.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Disparities in colonoscopy access in rural and urban hospitals is an understudied topic. The significance of this study is to demonstrate whether or not improved access improves patient mortality.

Research motivation

To improve access to colonoscopies in the United States. We are also interested in the availability of colonoscopy and how it effects patients length of stay and costs.

Research objectives

To discover whether or not there is a disparity in colonoscopy utilization for lower gastrointestinal bleeds between rural and urban hospital areas in the United States. Also to determine whether there is a benefit for mortality in patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeds when they receive colonoscopies.

Research methods

Retrospective cohort study and data analysis of National Inpatient Sample, Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project, provided by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.

Research results

Approximately 37.9% of patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeding received colonoscopy at rural hospitals compared to 45.1% at urban hospitals. Patients treated at rural hospitals had 27% lower odds of receiving colonoscopy relative to patients treated at urban hospitals (OR = 0.73, P < 0.0001) After controlling for other factors, colonoscopy was associated with a 50% lower odds of mortality (OR = 0.50, P < 0.0001). The problem that remains to be solved is providing patients in rural hospitals access to colonoscopy so more patients can have a mortality benefit when they present with a lower gastrointestinal bleed.

Research conclusions

This study proposes that because there is a decrease in mortality when patients receive a colonoscopy, we should improve access to colonoscopies in rural hospitals. New methods proposed are increased access to specialists and increased training opportunities for primary care providers for colonoscopies.

Research perspectives

Future research should be aimed at determining mortality differences in patients with lower gastrointestinal bleeds that receive colonoscopy between urban and rural hospitals.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Ganta N and Aknouk M contributed equally to this work; Ganta N, Aknouk M, Nikiforov I, Bommu VJL, Patel V, Cheriyath P, Hollenbeak C, and Hamza A, designed the research study; Ganta N, Aknouk M, Alnabwani D, Nikiforov I, Bommu VJL, Patel V, and Hollenbeak C performed the research; Hollenbeak C, Nikiforov I, and Cheriyath P contributed in statistical analysis; Ganta N, Aknouk M, Alnabwani D, Nikiforov I, Bommu VJL, Patel V, and Hollenbeak C analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Nagapratap Ganta 0000-0003-1601-2586; Mina Aknouk 0000-0002-9017-747X; Dina Alnabwani 0000-0001-5254-4964; Ivan Nikiforov 0000-0003-1358-7181; Veera Jayasree Latha Bommu 0000-0002-8442-2838; Vraj Patel 0000-0002-2394-1001; Pramil Cheriyath 0000-0002-3439-4605; Christopher S Hollenbeak 0000-0002-3362-814X; Alan Hamza 0000-0002-6356-2209.

S-Editor: Ma Y L-Editor: A P-Editor: Ma YJ

REFERENCES

- 1 Qayed E, Dagar G, Nanchal RS. Lower Gastrointestinal Hemorrhage. Crit Care Clin 2016; 32: 241-254 [PMID: 27016165 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccc.2015.12.004]
- 2 Peery AF, Crockett SD, Barritt AS, Dellon ES, Eluri S, Gangarosa LM, Jensen ET, Lund JL, Pasricha S, Runge T, Schmidt M, Shaheen NJ, Sandler RS. Burden of Gastrointestinal, Liver, and Pancreatic Diseases in the United States. Gastroenterology 2015; 149: 1731-1741.e3 [PMID: 26327134 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.08.045]
- 3 Lanas A, García-Rodríguez LA, Polo-Tomás M, Ponce M, Alonso-Abreu I, Perez-Aisa MA, Perez-Gisbert J, Bujanda L, Castro M, Muñoz M, Rodrigo L, Calvet X, Del-Pino D, Garcia S. Time trends and impact of upper and lower gastrointestinal bleeding and perforation in clinical practice. Am J Gastroenterol 2009; 104: 1633-1641 [PMID: 19574968 DOI: 10.1038/aig.2009.1641
- Strate LL, Ayanian JZ, Kotler G, Syngal S. Risk factors for mortality in lower intestinal bleeding. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 6: 1004-10; quiz 955 [PMID: 18558513 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2008.03.021]
- Cirocchi R, Grassi V, Cavaliere D, Renzi C, Tabola R, Poli G, Avenia S, Farinella E, Arezzo A, Vettoretto N, D'Andrea V,



Binda GA, Fingerhut A. New Trends in Acute Management of Colonic Diverticular Bleeding: A Systematic Review. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 2015; **94**: e1710 [PMID: 26554768 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000001710]

- 6 Strate LL, Gralnek IM. ACG Clinical Guideline: Management of Patients With Acute Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 459-474 [PMID: 26925883 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.41]
- 7 Caos A, Benner KG, Manier J, McCarthy DM, Blessing LD, Katon RM, Gogel HK. Colonoscopy after Golytely preparation in acute rectal bleeding. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 1986; 8: 46-49 [PMID: 3486210 DOI: 10.1097/00004836-198602000-00010]
- 8 Almadi MA, Barkun AN. Patient Presentation, Risk Stratification, and Initial Management in Acute Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding. *Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am* 2018; 28: 363-377 [PMID: 29933781 DOI: 10.1016/j.gicc.2018.02.008]
- 9 Hart LG, Salsberg E, Phillips DM, Lishner DM. Rural health care providers in the United States. *J Rural Health* 2002; 18 Suppl: 211-232 [PMID: 12061515 DOI: 10.1111/j.1748-0361.2002.tb00932.x]
- 10 Hoffman RD, Danos DM, Lau FH. National health disparities in incisional hernia repair outcomes: An analysis of the Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project National Inpatient Sample (HCUP-NIS) 2012-2014. Surgery 2021; 169: 1393-1399 [PMID: 33422347 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2020.11.028]
- 11 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. ICD-10. 2021. Available from: https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Coding/ICD10
- 12 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. General Equivalence Mappings Frequently Asked Questions. 2014. Available from: https://www.cms.gov/search/cms?keys=General+Equivalence+Mappings+Frequently+Asked+Questions
- 13 Rihanek T, DeVault K. Converting data to ICD-10 with GEMs: reference mapping tools will aid in system transition. J AHIMA 2012; 83: 42-43 [PMID: 22670328]
- 14 Charlson ME, Pompei P, Ales KL, MacKenzie CR. A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: development and validation. *J Chronic Dis* 1987; 40: 373-383 [PMID: 3558716 DOI: 10.1016/0021-9681(87)90171-8]
- 15 Deyo RA, Cherkin DC, Ciol MA. Adapting a clinical comorbidity index for use with ICD-9-CM administrative databases. J Clin Epidemiol 1992; 45: 613-619 [PMID: 1607900 DOI: 10.1016/0895-4356(92)90133-8]
- 16 Ghassemi KA, Jensen DM. Lower GI bleeding: epidemiology and management. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2013; 15: 333 [PMID: 23737154 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-013-0333-5]
- 17 Strate LL. Lower GI bleeding: epidemiology and diagnosis. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2005; 34: 643-664 [PMID: 16303575 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2005.08.007]
- 18 Laine L, Shah A. Randomized trial of urgent vs. elective colonoscopy in patients hospitalized with lower GI bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2010; 105: 2636-41; quiz 2642 [PMID: 20648004 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.277]
- 19 Edwards JK, Norris TE. Colonoscopy in rural communities: can family physicians perform the procedure with safe and efficacious results? *J Am Board Fam Pract* 2004; **17**: 353-358 [PMID: 15355949 DOI: 10.3122/jabfm.17.5.353]
- 20 Haakenstad A, Hawkins SS, Pace LE, Cohen J. Rural-urban disparities in colonoscopies after the elimination of patient cost-sharing by the Affordable Care Act. *Prev Med* 2019; 129: 105877 [PMID: 31669176 DOI: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.105877]
- 21 Castellanos LR, Viramontes O, Bains NK, Zepeda IA. Disparities in Cardiac Rehabilitation Among Individuals from Racial and Ethnic Groups and Rural Communities-A Systematic Review. *J Racial Ethn Health Disparities* 2019; 6: 1-11 [PMID: 29536369 DOI: 10.1007/s40615-018-0478-x]
- 22 United States Census Bureau. Available from: https://www.census.gov/Library/stories/2019/04/health-insurance-ruralamerica.html
- 23 Medical Expenditure Panel Survey. Insurance and Access to Care in Urban and Rural Areas, 2014-2015. Available from: https://meps.ahrq.gov/data_files/publications/st512/stat512.shtml
- 24 Cole AM, Jackson JE, Doescher M. Urban-rural disparities in colorectal cancer screening: cross-sectional analysis of 1998-2005 data from the Centers for Disease Control's Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Study. *Cancer Med* 2012; 1: 350-356 [PMID: 23342284 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.40]
- 25 **DiGregorio AM**, Alvey H. Gastrointestinal Bleeding. [Updated July 25, 2021]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2021 Jan-
- 26 Devani K, Radadiya D, Charilaou P, Aasen T, Reddy CM, Young M, Brahmbhatt B, Rockey DC. Trends in hospitalization, mortality, and timing of colonoscopy in patients with acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding. *Endosc Int Open* 2021; 9: E777-E789 [PMID: 34079858 DOI: 10.1055/a-1352-3204]
- 27 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. About Rural Health. [cited November 22, 2021]. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/ruralhealth/about.html
- 28 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Prospective Payment Systems General Information. Available from: https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Medicare-Fee-for-Service-Payment/ProspMedicareFeeSvcPmtGen
- 29 Jain D, Goyal A, Zavala S. Predicting Colonoscopy Time: A Quality Improvement Initiative. *Clin Endosc* 2016; 49: 555-559 [PMID: 26996219 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2015.110]
- 30 Allen E, Nicolaidis C, Helfand M. The evaluation of rectal bleeding in adults. A cost-effectiveness analysis comparing four diagnostic strategies. *J Gen Intern Med* 2005; **20**: 81-90 [PMID: 15693933 DOI: 10.1111/j.1525-1497.2005.40077.x]
- 31 Henry SG, Ness RM, Stiles RA, Shintani AK, Dittus RS. A cost analysis of colonoscopy using microcosting and time-andmotion techniques. J Gen Intern Med 2007; 22: 1415-1421 [PMID: 17665271 DOI: 10.1007/s11606-007-0281-6]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

WÛ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 August 16; 14(8): 487-494

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.487

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Percutaneous transluminal angioplasty balloons for endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct interventions

Jad P AbiMansour, Barham K Abu Dayyeh, Michael J Levy, Andrew C Storm, John A Martin, Bret T Petersen, Ryan J Law, Mark D Topazian, Vinay Chandrasekhara

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D, D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Dadlani A, United States; Li Q, China; Tantau AI, Romania

Received: February 14, 2022 Peer-review started: February 14, 2022 First decision: April 5, 2022 Revised: April 19, 2022 Accepted: July 22, 2022 Article in press: July 22, 2022 Published online: August 16, 2022



Jad P AbiMansour, Barham K Abu Dayyeh, Michael J Levy, Andrew C Storm, John A Martin, Bret T Petersen, Ryan J Law, Mark D Topazian, Vinay Chandrasekhara, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN 55905, United States

Corresponding author: Vinay Chandrasekhara, FASGE, MD, Associate Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Mayo Clinic, 200 First St. SW, Rochester, MN 55905, United States. chandrasekhara.vinay@mayo.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided main pancreatic duct (PD) access may be used when conventional endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) techniques fail. The use of a percutaneous transluminal angioplasty balloon (PTAB), originally developed for vascular interventions, can be used to facilitate transmural (e.g., transgastric) PD access and to dilate high-grade pancreatic strictures.

AIM

To describe the technique, efficacy, and safety of PTABs for EUS-guided PD interventions.

METHODS

Patients who underwent EUS with use of a PTAB from March 2011 to August 2021 were retrospectively identified from a tertiary care medical center supply database. PTABs included 3-4 French angioplasty catheters with 3-4 mm balloons designed to use over a 0.018-inch guidewire. The primary outcome was technical success. Secondary outcomes included incidence of adverse events (AEs) and need for early reintervention.

RESULTS

A total of 23 patients were identified (48% female, mean age 55.8 years). Chronic pancreatitis was the underlying etiology in 13 (56.5%) patients, surgically altered anatomy (SAA) with stricture in 7 (30.4%), and SAA with post-operative leak in 3 (13.0%). Technical success was achieved in 20 (87%) cases. Overall AE rate was 26% (n = 6). All AEs were mild and included 1 pancreatic duct leak, 2 cases of post-procedure pancreatitis, and 3 admissions for post-procedural pain. No



patients required early re-intervention.

CONCLUSION

EUS-guided use of PTABs for PD access and/or stricture management is feasible with an acceptable safety profile and can be considered in patients when conventional ERCP cannulation fails.

Key Words: Dilating balloon; Pancreatic duct intervention; Chronic pancreatitis; Anastomotic stricture

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided access of the main pancreatic duct (MPD) can be used to perform endotherapy when conventional endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography fails. After access to the MPD is obtained, the tract created between the gastrointestinal lumen and pancreatic duct must be dilated prior to any further intervention. Percutaneous transluminal angioplasty balloons, originally developed for vascular interventions, can be used to access the pancreatic duct effectively and safely, as well as dilate high-grade MPD strictures if needed. Interventional endoscopists should be familiar with these cross-platform balloons as additional tools in the toolbox for EUS-guided MPD endotherapy.

Citation: AbiMansour JP, Abu Dayyeh BK, Levy MJ, Storm AC, Martin JA, Petersen BT, Law RJ, Topazian MD, Chandrasekhara V. Percutaneous transluminal angioplasty balloons for endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct interventions. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(8): 487-494 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i8/487.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.487

INTRODUCTION

Obstruction of the main pancreatic duct (MPD) can occur in the context of chronic inflammation and fibrosis due to a variety of clinicopathologic conditions, including both malignant and benign etiologies (e.g., chronic pancreatitis, post-pancreatic surgery). Obstruction of MPD outflow leads to higher resistance to pancreatic secretions, intraductal hypertension, and ultimately ductal dilation[1,2]. Patients can present with chronic abdominal pain, recurrent pancreatitis, steatorrhea, and unexplained weight loss. Decompression of the PD is the mainstay of treatment for symptomatic patients, and endoscopic therapy has become the preferred treatment modality due to its safety profile when compared to surgery[3,4].

Transpapillary or transanastomotic drainage with endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) remains the preferred approach for endoscopic pancreatic duct access and intervention[5]. While successful in the vast majority of cases, 3% to 10% fail due to inability to cannulate the papilla/anastomosis, obstructive stones, high-grade strictures, and surgically-altered anatomy (SAA) that impacts access to the pancreaticobiliary tree, including surgeries like Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and pancreaticoduodenoctomy[6]. In these cases, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided pancreatic duct drainage has emerged as a potential salvage approach with a favorable safety profile and technical success rate. Technical and clinical success rates range from 63% to 100% and 76% to 100%, respectively, with adverse event rates ranging from as low as 14% up to 37% [7]. Guidelines recommend consideration of EUS-guided access in multidisciplinary, tertiary care settings when conventional therapy fails [8].

As EUS-guided pancreatic duct access becomes more established among experienced operators, there remains significant variation in technique. Specifically, dilation of the access tract can be performed with a variety of devices and currently published studies include the utilization of hydrostatic balloons, tapered catheters, and electrocautery-enhanced catheters[9,10]. No comparative trials exist comparing the success and complication rates of these devices. The hydrostatic balloons which are currently used were designed for biliary intervention, and their size may increase the risk of complications during pancreatic duct access[11].

Percutaneous transluminal angioplasty balloons (PTAB) are smaller caliber, 3 to 4mm diameter balloons initially designed for vascular interventions but can passed over standard 0.018-inch guidewires for use on endoscopic platforms. Initial case reports described the use of these balloons to treat otherwise impassable biliary strictures [12]. Their size makes them well-suited for dilation of the pancreaticogastrostomy/enterostomy as well as high-grade MPD strictures. Reports describe the use of these devices during ERCP; however, experience during EUS is limited to a handful of reported cases



[13,14]. The objective of this study is to describe the use of PTABs during EUS-guided MPD interventions. This includes the technique, efficacy, and safety of their use during these procedures.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study overview

This is a retrospective, single-center cohort study approved by the Institutional Review Board at the Mayo Clinic. Consecutive patients who underwent EUS-guided MPD intervention with use of a PTAB between March 2011 to August 2021 were identified from a single tertiary care center using a supply database. Balloons used included 3 and 4 mm diameter SAVVY[™] and SABER[™] PTA balloons (Cordis, Santa Clara, CA, United States) which were 20 mm in length. Procedure information was extracted *via* manual chart review and included procedure indication, inpatient status, preceding ERCP attempts, indication for EUS-guided approach, maximum diameter of the MPD measured intraprocedurally, site of MPD access, and location of balloon dilation (Figure 1). In patients with SAA, the exact procedure was recorded. Patients with post-surgical pancreatic leaks were classified as biochemical leaks, grade B, or grade C according to the International Study Group for Pancreatic Fistula criteria[15].

The primary outcome was technical success defined by successful MPD access and accomplishing the intent of the procedure. If either of these conditions were not met, the procedure was classified as technical failure. Secondary outcomes included procedural related adverse events (AEs) including pain, bleeding, pancreatitis, leak, new fluid collection, perforation, or death as well as need for early reintervention prior to planned follow-up and clinical success. AEs were classified as mild, moderate, or severe based on American Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) lexicon[16]. Clinical response was noted at last follow up. Complete response was noted when there was clear documentation that all clinical symptoms fully resolved after intervention, and partial response if it any improvement in severity or frequency was documented. Patients without any benefit were classified as persistent symptoms.

Procedural technique

All procedures were performed by EUS- and ERCP-trained interventional endoscopists in a dedicated endoscopy unit with patients under general anesthesia. Due to the retrospective nature of this study, the exact technique used in each case was operator dependent. Generally, a linear-array echoendoscope was passed into the stomach and the MPD was identified. The MPD was preferentially accessed through the gastric wall with an FNA needle (19- to 22-gauge); however, the small bowel was also evaluated as an access point if suitable endosonographic windows for duct puncture were not found in the stomach. After EUS-guided ductal access was achieved, an 0.018-inch guidewire was passed under fluoroscopic guidance into the MPD and through the ampulla/anastomosis when possible. When utilized, the PTAB was then advanced over the guidewire and used to dilate the access tract and/or pancreatic duct stricture prior to any additional intervention, including further dilation or stenting (Figure 2).

Statistical analysis

Data management, analysis, and visualization was performed using BlueSky Statistics software (version 7.10, BlueSky Statistics LLC, Chicago, IL, United States). Quantitative variables were described with median value and interquartile range (IQR). Categorical data were reported as relative proportions (%).

RESULTS

Patient characteristics

A total of 23 patients were identified. The median age of the cohort was 55.8 years (IQR 45.0-57.8) with 11 (48%) females and 12 (52%) males. Median body mass index was 25.8 kg/m² (IQR 23.9-27.5). Procedural indications included chronic pancreatitis in 13 (57%) patients, SAA with stricture in 7 (30%), and SAA with post-operative leak in 3 (13.0%). Of the 10 patients with SAA, 9 had undergone pancreaticoduodenectomy with antrectomy (*i.e.*, Whipple procedure) and 1 had an en-bloc resection of metastatic cervical cancer requiring hepaticogastrostomy with Roux-en-Y reconstruction. The 3 post-operative leaks were identified as nonspecific peripancreatic fluid on computed tomography and confirmed by ERCP. All cases were classified as grade B and none were associated with organ failure or need for operative reintervention. Indications for an EUS-guided approach included 5 cases with inaccessible anastomosis/ampulla (22%), 5 obstructive anastomotic strictures (22%), 2 failed cannulations (9%), 9 proximal obstructions due to stone or stricture (9, 39%), and 2 disconnected pancreatic ducts (9%).

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.487 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Illustration of endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct access showing balloon dilation of the gastropancreatic fistula. The balloon can also be passed into the main pancreatic duct to dilate high grade strictures.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.487 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Fluoroscopy images taken during endoscopic ultrasound showing dilation of access tract and stricture in a patient with chronic pancreatitis and a disconnected duct (A-C).

Procedural details

The majority of procedures were performed as an outpatient (n = 18, 78%). Maximum MPD size as measured during EUS was 5.5 mm (IQR 3.7-8.3 mm). Transgastric access was obtained in 22 cases (96%) with 1 pancreaticoenterostomy performed (4%). A 4 mm diameter PTAB was used in 15 cases (65%) with 3 mm balloons used in the remaining 8 (35%). The pancreatic duct was typically accessed through the body (n = 17, 74%) followed by tail (n = 3, 13%), and head (n = 3, 13%). The balloons were primarily used to dilate the access tract in 21 cases (91.3%), of which 9 were then passed into the pancreas and used for PD dilation. Pancreatic duct dilation alone was performed in 2 cases (10%). Dilation with a PTAB was the initial method used in the majority of cases (n = 21, 91%). In the remaining 2 cases, PTAB was used if needle knife access puncture and a dilating catheter was not successful. Further pancreatic duct intervention with dilation was performed in 5 cases (22%) and stenting in 17 (74%). This included 9 transmural stents terminating in the MPD, 8 stents placed through the stomach which traversed the MPD into the small bowel, and 1 retrograde transpapillary stent terminating in the MPD.

Outcomes

Technical success was achieved in 20 cases (87%). All 3 failed cases occurred in patients with chronic, calcific pancreatitis. In 2 of these cases, the procedure failed due to inability to obtain an adequate



window for MPD access. The third case failed due to a high-grade MPD stricture with calcified stones that prevented the passage of all devices, including the 4 mm PTAB.

AEs were noted in 6 patients (26%) which were all mild in severity, requiring an unplanned hospital admission for \leq 3 nights. Additional patient and procedural factors that may have impacted AEs are outlined in Table 1. There was 1 case of pancreatic duct leak identified endosonographically during the procedure, which was self-contained and managed conservatively. Additionally, there were two cases of pancreatitis and 3 cases of post-procedural pain requiring hospital admission. There were no AEs related to bleeding from the access site or perforation.

Median post-procedure follow up time was 13.9 mo (IQR 6.9-28.1 mo). No patients required unanticipated, early intervention. In the 20 cases that were technically successful, 14 underwent additional planned interventions prior to stent removal which included routine stent exchange in 7 cases and placement of a parallel stent in the remaining 7. At the time of last follow up, 9 of the 20 (45.0%) technically successful cases were noted to have complete resolution of symptoms, 5 (25.0%) partial resolution, and 3 (15%) persistent symptoms. One patient (4.3%) did not have follow up symptoms documented, and two (8.6%) died during follow up prior to assessment of symptom improvement.

DISCUSSION

The emergence of interventional EUS has given endoscopists the ability to treat pancreatic duct obstruction even when conventional ERCP fails. These interventions require dilation of the gastro- or enteropancreatic fistula created during EUS-guided pancreatic duct drainage. Given the lack of dedicated devices to facilitate EUS-directed drainage interventions, endoscopists rely on other accessories that were not designed for these interventions. These include hydrostatic pancreaticobiliary dilating balloons, tapered dilating catheters, traction sphincterotome, and diathermy-compatible catheters[13]. PTABs are yet another device that can be used to facilitate access with interventional EUS.

Each technique and device carries its own risk-benefit profile. Axial pressure forces created during dilation with a fixed-diameter catheter, cannula or tapered passage dilator can lead to dissection of the tissue planes. On the other hand, balloon dilation may increase the risk of perforation, leakage, and bleeding due to its "all-or-nothing" approach. Standard endoscopic balloon dilators typically have diameters of 5 to 6 French and were designed primarily for intraductal ERCP-guided interventions. The use of smaller diameter balloons theoretically may allow for controlled dilation of the tract while minimizing the risk of perforation and leak. Notably, all AEs in this cohort were mild, without significant bleeding or perforation. There was one, self-contained pancreatic duct leak, but this occurred in a case where a diathermy catheter was used prior to balloon dilation. Electrocautery devices can result in a delayed-burn effect, increasing the risk of developing serious adverse events[17]. The overall AE rate of 26% may seem high compared to other standard endoscopic procedures but is favorable when compared to the morbidity and mortality associated with surgical alternatives, which include AE rates of up to 30% and 2% mortality[18,19]. Our data is similar to published literature on EUS-guided drainage of the MPD with more conventional ERCP accessories, including one of the largest multicenter studies which reported an AE rate of 20%[12].

Technical success of EUS-guided drainage of the MPD ranges from 50%-100% in the literature, approaching 80%-90% in more recent cohorts with experienced operators[10,12]. A technical success rate of 87% is consistent with the higher end of this range. In a previously published case series on the utilization of PTABs during EUS-guided interventions, a very similar technical success rate of 88% was reported with only one mild adverse event[15]. However, this was a very small cohort of 8 patients, contained only 1 case of chronic pancreatitis with stricture, and details regarding other procedural factors that may have impacted outcomes were limited. In this study, we report on a robust cohort with chronic pancreatitis and post-surgical disease. The majority of PTABs were successfully used as first line EUS-guided therapy, as opposed to salvage therapy when other devices failed. Furthermore, two of the three failures were due to limited mobility and inability to secure a safe window for MPD access, which is a limitation of the procedure itself and not the dilation device used.

This study is limited by its retrospective design with slight variations in patient characteristics and procedural technique. However, this heterogeneity also highlights that PTABs can be used in a wide range of clinical scenarios. Furthermore, procedural outcomes were certainly confounded by patient and technical factors unrelated to PTAB use. This study was not designed to evaluate EUS-guided drainage of the MPD outcomes overall, and additional detail was provided regarding cases of technical failure and AEs to allow for careful evaluation of the role the device played in these outcomes.

CONCLUSION

This study suggests that PTABs can be used to successfully and consistently access and drain the pancreatic duct while maintaining a high technical success rate without severe AEs. Additional comparative studies are needed to determine optimal technique; however, these cross-platform devices



T	Table 1 Procedural adverse event details					
	Adverse Event	Severity	Additional devices used for tract dilation	Other procedural detail		
1	Post-procedure pain	Mild ¹	None	None		
2	Post-procedure pain	Mild ¹	None	Multiple puncture attempts; Needle dislodgement requiring retrieval with forceps		
3	Post-procedure pain	Mild ¹	None	Dehiscence of surgical anastomosis noted prior to procedure start		
4	Pancreatic duct leak	Mild ¹	Needle knife electrocautery	Electrocautery utilized prior to percutaneous angioplasty balloon dilation; Small, self- contained leak identified sonographically prior to completion of the procedure		
5	Pancreatitis	Mild ¹	None	Additional pancreatic duct dilation to 6 mm; Large fragmented pancreatic duct stone cleared in an antegrade fashion with occlusion balloon		
6	Pancreatitis	Mild ¹	None	Small endoscopic window with limited mobility; Multiple puncture attempts		

¹Post-procedure hospitalization ≤ 3 d.

can help address the safety and technical limitations of existing endoscopic devices including larger diameter balloons, fixed diameter catheters, tapered passage dilators, and electrocautery-based devices. Interventional endoscopists should be familiar with these devices as additional tools in the toolbox for EUS-guided MPD endotherapy.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

While endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) remains the gold standard for main pancreatic duct (MPD) intervention, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided MPD access has emerged as a safe and effective alternative when ERCP fails. A key step in EUS-guided intervention is dilation of the tract created between the gastrointestinal lumen and pancreatic duct, however there is limited data regarding the optimal dilation device and technique. Furthermore, current tools were designed primarily for biliary intervention, including hydrostatic balloons, tapered bougies, and electrocauteryenhanced catheters.

Research motivation

A small diameter, hydrostatic balloon would theoretically allow for safe dilation while minimizing the risk of adverse events, however commercially available devices are limited. Percutaneous angioplasty balloons (PTABs) are small diameter balloons that were initially designed for vascular interventions. They can be deployed over a standard guidewire and utilized on endoscopic platforms to dilate the access tract created during EUS-guided access as well as high grade strictures. However, data on the use of these devices is limited to a handful of case reports.

Research objectives

The main objective of this study is to describe the efficacy and safety of PTAB use during EUS-guided MPD access. The primary outcome was technical success with secondary outcomes of clinical success and adverse event rate. The objectives of this study provide key, real-word information on the use of PTABs for clinicians as well as preliminary data to inform future prospective studies.

Research methods

This is a retrospective, single center cohort study performed at an academic tertiary care center which includes all patients from 2011 to 2021 who underwent EUS-guided MPD which utilized a PTAB. Patients were identified retrospectively from a procedural supply database and clinical information was extracted from the electronic medical record.

Research results

A total of 23 cases were identified. Intervention was performed in the setting of chronic pancreatitis in 13 (56%), post-surgical stricture in 8 (35%), and post-surgical leak in 2 (9%). Technical success was achieved in 20 (87%) cases with 6 (26%) adverse events. Adverse events were all mild in severity and included 3 admissions for post-procedural pain, 2 pancreatitis, and 1 pancreatic duct leak.



Research conclusions

This study demonstrates that PTABs can be used to consistently access the MPD for EUS-guided interventions with an acceptable safety profile. In the absence of dedicated devices, endoscopists can consider using cross-platform PTABs for initial dilation prior to antegrade interventions.

Research perspectives

Further prospective, randomized studies are needed to compare the efficacy and safety of PTABs to other dilating devices and techniques.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: AbiMansour JP collected the data, performed the analysis and wrote the paper; Abu Dayyeh BK, Levy MJ, Storm AC, Martin JA, Petersen BT, Law RJ, and Topazian MD performed the procedures, obtained the data, and critically reviewed the manuscript; and Chandrasekhara VC designed the research and provided supervision, manuscript review, and final approval.

Institutional review board statement: This study was reviewed and approved by the Mayo Clinic Institutional Review Board (IRB No. 20-0055740).

Informed consent statement: Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Andrew C Storm is a consultant for Apollo Endosurgery; and received research support from Apollo Endosurgery and Boston Scientific. Ryan J Law is a consultant for ConMed and Medtronic and receives royalties from UpToDate. Bret T Petersen is a consultant for Olympus America and investigator for Boston Scientific and Ambu. Barham K Abu Dayyeh reports consultant roles with Endogenex, Endo-TAGSS, Metamodix, and BFKW; consultant and grant or research support from USGI, Cairn Diagnostics, Aspire Bariatrics, Boston Scientific; speaker roles with Olympus, Johnson and Johnson; speaker and grant or research support from Medtronic, Endogastric solutions; and research support from Apollo Endosurgery and Spatz Medical. Vinay Chandrasekhara is a consultant for Covidien LP, is on the advisory board for Interpace Diagnostics, and is a shareholder in Nevakar, Inc. The remaining authors have no conflicts or funding to disclose.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Jad P AbiMansour 0000-0001-8776-588X; Barham K Abu Dayyeh 0000-0001-8084-7225; Michael J Levy 0000-0001-9958-3282; Andrew C Storm 0000-0003-0619-5235; John A Martin 0000-0002-9499-9358; Bret T Petersen 0000-0002-5635-6706; Ryan J Law 0000-0001-7048-9268; Mark D Topazian 0000-0003-1090-2844; Vinay Chandrasekhara 0000-0001-6209-9905.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American College of Gastroenterology; American Gastroenterological Association; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Ma YJ

REFERENCES

- Madsen P, Winkler K. The intraductal pancreatic pressure in chronic obstructive pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1982; 1 17: 553-554 [PMID: 7134883 DOI: 10.3109/00365528209182248]
- 2 Bradley EL 3rd. Pancreatic duct pressure in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1982; 144: 313-316 [PMID: 7114368 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9610(82)90008-3
- 3 Catalano MF. Endoscopic treatment of pancreatic duct strictures. Tech Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 1: 168-174 [DOI: 10.1016/s1096-2883(99)80005-9]
- Cohen SA, Siegel JH, Kasmin FE. Treatment of pancreatic strictures. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol 2007; 10: 347-354



[PMID: 17897573 DOI: 10.1007/s11938-007-0035-x]

- 5 Riff BP, Chandrasekhara V. The Role of Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography in Management of Pancreatic Diseases. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2016; 45: 45-65 [PMID: 26895680 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2015.10.009]
- Dawod E, Kahaleh M. Management of Benign and Malignant Pancreatic Duct Strictures. Clin Endosc 2018; 51: 156-160 6 [PMID: 28724280 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2017.085]
- 7 Imoto A, Ogura T, Higuchi K. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Pancreatic Duct Drainage: Techniques and Literature Review of Transmural Stenting. Clin Endosc 2020; 53: 525-534 [PMID: 32967409 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2020.173]
- 8 Dumonceau JM, Delhaye M, Tringali A, Arvanitakis M, Sanchez-Yague A, Vaysse T, Aithal GP, Anderloni A, Bruno M, Cantú P, Devière J, Domínguez-Muñoz JE, Lekkerkerker S, Poley JW, Ramchandani M, Reddy N, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline - Updated August 2018. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 179-193 [PMID: 30654394 DOI: 10.1055/a-0822-0832]
- 9 Krafft MR, Croglio MP, James TW, Baron TH, Nasr JY. Endoscopic endgame for obstructive pancreatopathy: outcomes of anterograde EUS-guided pancreatic duct drainage. A dual-center study. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 1055-1066 [PMID: 32376334 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.04.061]
- 10 Tyberg A, Sharaiha RZ, Kedia P, Kumta N, Gaidhane M, Artifon E, Giovannini M, Kahaleh M. EUS-guided pancreatic drainage for pancreatic strictures after failed ERCP: a multicenter international collaborative study. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 164-169 [PMID: 27460387 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.07.030]
- Chapman CG, Waxman I, Siddiqui UD. Endoscopic Ultrasound (EUS)-Guided Pancreatic Duct Drainage: The Basics of 11 When and How to Perform EUS-Guided Pancreatic Duct Interventions. Clin Endosc 2016; 49: 161-167 [PMID: 27012290 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2016.011]
- 12 Baron TH, Poterucha JJ. Use of a small-caliber angioplasty balloon for the management of an impassable choledocholedochal anastomotic biliary stricture. Liver Transpl 2008; 14: 1683-1684 [PMID: 18975279 DOI: 10.1002/lt.21521]
- Hayat U, Freeman ML, Trikudanathan G, Azeem N, Amateau SK, Mallery J. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct intervention and pancreaticogastrostomy using a novel cross-platform technique with small-caliber devices. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E196-E202 [PMID: 32010754 DOI: 10.1055/a-1005-6573]
- 14 Simons-Linares CR, O'Shea R, Chahal P. Severe Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis Biliary Stricture Managed With a Small-Caliber Cardiac Angioplasty Balloon: Looking Outside the Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Toolbox. ACG Case Rep J 2019; 6: e00141 [PMID: 31620538 DOI: 10.14309/crj.00000000000141]
- 15 Bassi C, Marchegiani G, Dervenis C, Sarr M, Abu Hilal M, Adham M, Allen P, Andersson R, Asbun HJ, Besselink MG, Conlon K, Del Chiaro M, Falconi M, Fernandez-Cruz L, Fernandez-Del Castillo C, Fingerhut A, Friess H, Gouma DJ, Hackert T, Izbicki J, Lillemoe KD, Neoptolemos JP, Olah A, Schulick R, Shrikhande SV, Takada T, Takaori K, Traverso W, Vollmer CR, Wolfgang CL, Yeo CJ, Salvia R, Buchler M; International Study Group on Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). The 2016 update of the International Study Group (ISGPS) definition and grading of postoperative pancreatic fistula: 11 Years After. Surgery 2017; 161: 584-591 [PMID: 28040257 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2016.11.014]
- 16 Cotton PB, Eisen GM, Aabakken L, Baron TH, Hutter MM, Jacobson BC, Mergener K, Nemcek A Jr, Petersen BT, Petrini JL, Pike IM, Rabeneck L, Romagnuolo J, Vargo JJ. A lexicon for endoscopic adverse events: report of an ASGE workshop. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 446-454 [PMID: 20189503 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.10.027]
- Itoi T, Kasuya K, Sofuni A, Itokawa F, Kurihara T, Yasuda I, Nakai Y, Isayama H, Moriyasu F. Endoscopic 17 ultrasonography-guided pancreatic duct access: techniques and literature review of pancreatography, transmural drainage and rendezvous techniques. Dig Endosc 2013; 25: 241-252 [PMID: 23490022 DOI: 10.1111/den.12048]
- Nealon WH, Thompson JC. Progressive loss of pancreatic function in chronic pancreatitis is delayed by main pancreatic 18 duct decompression. A longitudinal prospective analysis of the modified puestow procedure. Ann Surg 1993; 217: 458-66; discussion 466 [PMID: 8489308 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-199305010-00005]
- 19 Markowitz JS, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Failure of symptomatic relief after pancreaticojejunal decompression for chronic pancreatitis. Strategies for salvage. Arch Surg 1994; 129: 374-9; discussion 379 [PMID: 8154964 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1994.01420280044006



E WU

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 August 16; 14(8): 495-501

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.495

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study New application of endocytoscope for histopathological diagnosis of colorectal lesions

Fumihiro Inoue, Daizen Hirata, Mineo Iwatate, Santa Hattori, Mikio Fujita, Wataru Sano, Tamotsu Sugai, Hiroshi Kawachi, Kazuhito Ichikawa, Yasushi Sano

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology	Fumihiro Inoue, Daizen Hirata, Mineo Iwatate, Santa Hattori, Mikio Fujita, Wataru Sano, Yasush Sano, Gastrointestinal Center and Institute of Minimally-invasive Endoscopic Care (i-MEC) Sano Hospital, Kobe 655-0031, Hvogo, Japan	
Provenance and peer review:	1 /	
Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.	Tamotsu Sugai, Molecular Diagnostic Pathology, Iwate Medical University School of Medicine, Shiwa-gun 028-3694, Iwate, Japan	
Peer-review model: Single blind	Hiroshi Kawachi, Department of Pathology, Cancer Institute Hospital of Japanese Foundation for Cancer Research, Koto 135-8550, Tokyo, Japan	
Peer-review report's scientific quality classification	Kazuhito lchikawa, Department of Pathology, Noda Hospital, Noda 270-0237, Chiba, Japan	
Grade A (Excellent): 0	Corresponding author: Mineo Iwatate, Doctor, Gastrointestinal Center and Institute of	
Grade B (Very good): B	Minimally-invasive Endoscopic Care (i-MEC), Sano Hospital, 2-5-1 Shimizugaoka, Tarumi-ku,	
Grade C (Good): 0	Kobe 655-0031, Hyogo, Japan. m.iwatate15@gmail.com	
Grade D (Fair): D		
Grade E (Poor): 0		
P-Reviewer: Miiwil MM. Irag:	Abstract	
Tousidonis M, Spain	BACKGROUND	
· 1	The endocytoscope with ultra-high magnification (x 520) allows us to observe the	
Received: February 18, 2022	cellular structure of the colon epithelium during colonoscopy, known as virtual	
Peer-review started: February 18,	histopathology. We hypothesized that the endocytoscope could directly observe	
2022	colorectal histopathological specimens and store them as endocyto-pathological	
First decision: April 12, 2022	images by the endoscopists without a microscope, potentially saving the burden	
Revised: April 23, 2022	on histopathologists.	
Accepted: July 20, 2022	AIM	
Article in press: July 20, 2022	To assess the feasibility of endocyto-pathological images taken by an endoscopist	
Published online: August 16, 2022	as adequate materials for histopathological diagnosis.	
	METHODS	
	Three gastrointestinal pathologists were invited and asked to diagnose 40 cases of endocyto-pathological images of colorectal specimens. Each case contained seven	
	andocyte nathological images taken by an endoscopist consisting of one loung	

endocyto-pathological images taken by an endoscopist, consisting of one loupe image, three low-magnification images, and three ultra-high magnification images. The participants chose hyperplastic polyp or low-grade adenoma for 20 cases of endocyto-pathological images (10 hyperplastic polyps, and 10 Low-grade adenomas in conventional histopathology) in study 1 and high-grade adenoma/



Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

shallow invasive cancer or deep invasive cancer for 20 cases [10 tumor in situ/T1a and 10 T1b] in study 2. We investigated the agreement between the histopathological diagnosis using the endocyto-pathological images and conventional histopathological diagnosis.

RESULTS

Agreement between the endocyto-pathological and conventional histopathological diagnosis by the three gastrointestinal pathologists was 100% (95%CI: 94.0%-100%) in studies 1 and 2. The interobserver agreement among the three gastrointestinal pathologists was 100%, and the κ coefficient was 1.00 in both studies.

CONCLUSION

Endocyto-pathological images were adequate and reliable materials for histopathological diagnosis.

Key Words: Cancer; Colon; Endocytoscopy; Histopathology; Specimen

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The endocytoscope allows us to observe the histological structure of the colon epithelium, but it is a virtual histopathology. We directly observed pathological specimens by the endocytoscope and evaluated the practical usefulness of endocyto-pathology in this pilot study.

Citation: Inoue F, Hirata D, Iwatate M, Hattori S, Fujita M, Sano W, Sugai T, Kawachi H, Ichikawa K, Sano Y. New application of endocytoscope for histopathological diagnosis of colorectal lesions. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(8): 495-501

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i8/495.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.495

INTRODUCTION

The endocytoscope, which was launched in early 2018 by Olympus Medical Systems Corporation (Tokyo, Japan), can provide ultra-high magnification (x 520) images in real time during colonoscopy. The endocytoscopy allows us to observe the cellular structure of the colorectal lesions, known as virtual histopathology and has provided high diagnostic performance in estimating their histopathology[1-5]. There is growing evidence that the diagnostic accuracy of endocytoscopy with computer-aided diagnosis (CAD) was greater than that of non-expert and comparable to expert endoscopists[6-12].

Based on the background of the shortage of histopathologists, we have explored a new application of endocytoscope for histopathological diagnosis of colorectal lesions[13]. We hypothesized that the endocytoscope could directly observe colorectal histopathological specimens and store them as endocyto-pathological images by the endoscopists themselves without a microscope. The endocytopathological images taken by endoscopists can be stored in the same system as the endoscopic images so that both images can be obtained as needed, making it possible to hold clinicopathological conferences efficiently even in countries with a few pathologists. Furthermore, a combination of endocyto-pathological images and the CAD system may lead to saving the burden of histopathologists in the future.

This pilot study aimed to assess the feasibility of endocyto-pathological images taken by an endoscopist as adequate materials for histopathological diagnosis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Endocyto-pathological images

First, each specimen was placed horizontally in a white container filled with water to control the diffuse reflection of the scope light. An endoscopist (FI) took the ultra-magnifying images of the specimens (endocyto-pathological images) with the right hand firmly fixed by touching the edge of the container and holding the tip of the scope using a penhold grip (Figure 1). This method helps bring high-quality endocyto-pathological images into focus. Seven endocyto-pathological images were obtained for each case (one loupe image, three low-magnification images, and three ultra-high magnification images) (Figures 2 and 3).





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.495 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 How to take the endocyto-pathological images using an endocytoscope: The right hand was firmly fixed by touching the edge of the container, and the tip of the scope was held in the penhold method.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.495 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Endocyto-pathological images of low-grade adenoma. A: Loupe image. B: Low-magnification image. C: Ultra-high magnification image.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.495 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Endocyto-pathological images of T1b cancer. A: Loupe image. B: Low-magnification image. C: Ultra-high magnification image.

Selection of colorectal specimens

Candidate colorectal specimens were selected from histopathologically-known material obtained by endoscopic or surgical resection at Sano Hospital between January 2017 and January 2021. Candidates samples with poor preservation, incomplete resection of the lesion, or other candidates deemed inappropriate by the investigators were excluded. Among these candidates samples, 10 specimens for each of the following categories hyperplastic polyps, low-grade adenoma, high-grade adenoma/ shallow invasive cancer (10 tumor in situ (Tis)/T1a), and deep invasive cancer (T1b) were randomly selected. The number of specimens in each category was masked to the participants.

Baisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Evaluation of endocyto-pathological images by gastrointestinal pathologists

Three gastrointestinal pathologists (TS, HK, KI) were invited and asked to read the endocytopathological images for 40 cases (7 images for each case) of colorectal specimens from May to July 2021. The participants were asked to choose hyperplastic polyp or low-grade adenoma for 20 cases of endocyto-pathological images (10 hyperplastic polyps and 10 Low-grade adenomas diagnosed by the conventional method) in study 1 and high-grade adenoma/shallow invasive cancer (Tis/T1a) or deep invasive cancer (T1b) for 20 cases (10 Tis/T1a and 10 Tib cancer) in study 2.

The study protocol was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board at Sano Hospital (202106-02). This study was registered with Japan Registry of Clinical Trials (jRCT1050210046).

Outcome measures

The primary outcome measure was the agreement between the histopathological diagnosis using the endocyto-pathological images and conventional histopathological diagnosis.

The secondary outcome measure was the interobserver agreement rate and Fleiss's Kappa statistics among three pathologists.

Statistical analysis

This study was conducted as an exploratory research investigation without calculating sample size due to the lack of data in previous studies.

RESULTS

Tables 1 and 2 show the agreement between the histopathological diagnosis by three gastrointestinal pathologists using the endocyto-pathological images and conventional histopathological diagnosis in differentiating low-grade adenoma from hyperplastic polyp (study 1) and T1b from Tis/T1a cancer (study 2). The agreement between the endocyto-pathological and conventional histopathological diagnosis was 100% (95%CI: 94.0%-100%) in study 1 and 100% (94.0%-100%) in study 2. The interobserver agreement among the three gastrointestinal pathologists was 100%, and the κ coefficient was 1.00 in both studies.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first report of a new clinical application of the endocytoscope for histopathological specimens. The quality of endocyto-pathological images taken by an endoscopist was sufficiently high to make a histopathological diagnosis. We attempted to take pathological images of histopathological specimens by conventional magnifying endoscopy (x 85 maximum optical magnification with approximately 2mm of a minimum depth of observation); however, cytological findings could not be evaluated owing to a lack of resolution power and focus depth. In contrast, the endocytoscope easily enables the evaluation of cytological findings by taking ultra-high power magnification images with contact on the histological slides. For better quality, the specimens were placed horizontally in a white container filled with water to control the diffuse reflection of the diffuse reflection of the scope light.

Linking endoscopic and histopathological images is a clinically essential step for endoscopists to improve endoscopic diagnosis for estimating the histopathology of gastrointestinal lesions. In situations where pathologists are scarce, it would be better to have endoscopists obtain histopathological images using a microscope. However, most endoscopists do not have microscopes in their institutions or are generally unfamiliar with using them. In this context, we considered it meaningful to have endoscopists obtain histopathological images using endocytoscopes. Additionally, our endocyto-pathological images have the advantage of being stored with endoscopic images in the same endoscopic system, which is helpful when holding clinicopathological conferences. We believe the endocyto-pathological diagnosis will reduce the growing burden on histopathologists, including their time and cost, when especially made with the CAD system. Further studies will be required to prove the hypothesis.

This study has limitations. First, knowledge of histopathology is required for endoscopists to take diagnosable ultra-high magnification images, especially for cancer depth diagnosis. Taking inadequate images would lead to the wrong endocyto-pathological diagnosis. Second, endocytoscopes have not yet been disseminated worldwide. However, the results of this study may encourage the spread of the endocytoscopes, especially in countries with a few pathologists.

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 The agreement between endocyto-pathological and conventional histopathological diagnosis for differentiating low-grade adenoma from hyperplastic polyp by three gastrointestinal pathologists

	Conventional pathological diagnosis			
	Low-grade adenoma (<i>n</i> = 30)	Hyperplastic polyp (<i>n</i> = 30)		
Endocyto-pathological diagnosis				
Low-grade adenoma	30	0		
Hyperplastic polyp	0	30		

Table 2 The agreement between endocyto-pathological and conventional histopathological diagnosis for differentiating T1b from Tis/T1a cancer by three gastrointestinal pathologists

	Conventional pathological diagnosis			
	T1b cancer (<i>n</i> = 30)	Tis/T1a cancer (<i>n</i> = 30)		
Endocyto-pathological diagnosis				
T1b cancer	30	0		
Tis/T1a cancer	0	30		

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, endocyto-pathological images of colorectal lesions were adequate and reliable materials for histopathological diagnosis. Endocytoscopes will be disseminated in the future and have the potential for endocyto-pathology worldwide.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Based on the background of the shortage of histopathologists, we explore the new application of endocytoscope for directly observing histopathological specimens of colorectal lesions and storing them as endocyto-pathological images with their endoscopic images.

Research motivation

Endocyto-pathological images taken by endoscopists potentially reduce the burden of histopathologists and facilitate holding clinicopathological conferences more simply.

Research objectives

To assess the feasibility of endocyto-pathological images taken by an endoscopist as adequate materials for histopathological diagnosis.

Research methods

This was a single-center prospective pilot study. Three gastrointestinal pathologists were asked to diagnose 40 cases of endocyto-pathological images of colorectal specimens (Each case contained seven images: one loupe image, three low-magnification images, and three ultra-high magnification images). The participants chose hyperplastic polyp or low-grade adenoma for 20 cases of endocyto-pathological images (10 hyperplastic polyps, and 10 Low-grade adenomas in conventional histopathology) in study 1 and high-grade adenoma/shallow invasive cancer or deep invasive cancer for 20 cases [10 tumor in situ (Tis)/T1a and 10 T1b] in study 2.

Research results

Agreement between the endocyto-pathological and conventional histopathological diagnosis by the three gastrointestinal pathologists was 100% (95%CI: 94.0%–100%) in studies 1 and 2. The interobserver agreement among the three gastrointestinal pathologists was 100%, and the κ coefficient was 1.00 in both studies.

Raishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Research conclusions

Endocyto-pathological images were adequate and reliable materials for histopathological diagnosis.

Research perspectives

Endocyto-pathological images taken by endoscopists will reduce the growing burden on histopathologists, including their time and cost, when especially used with the computer-aided diagnosis system.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Inoue F, Hirata D, Iwatate M, Hattori S, Fujita M, Sano W and Sano Y contributed to the study concept and design; Sugai T, Kawachi H and Ichikawa K contributed to read endocytopathological images; Inoue F, Hirata D, Iwatate M and Sano Y contributed to the data analysis and interpretation; Inoue F contributed to draft the manuscript; and Sugai T, Kawachi H, Ichikawa K and Sano Y contributed to the critical revision of the manuscript for intellectual content.

Institutional review board statement: The study protocol was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board at Sano Hospital (No. 202106-02).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors have no conflicts of interest to report.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Fumihiro Inoue 0000-0002-1689-2977; Daizen Hirata 0000-0001-7255-6129; Mineo Iwatate 0000-0003-3782-3687; Santa Hattori 0000-0002-5926-3417; Mikio Fujita 0000-0003-4673-7545; Wataru Sano 0000-0002-1401-5591; Tamotsu Sugai 0000-0002-4896-3557; Hiroshi Kawachi 0000-0002-8270-791X; Kazuhito Ichikawa 0000-0003-3462-6012; Yasushi Sano 0000-0002-3352-5757.

S-Editor: Ma Y L-Editor: A P-Editor: Ma Y

REFERENCES

- Takamaru H, Wu SYS, Saito Y. Endocytoscopy: technology and clinical application in the lower GI tract. Transl 1 Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 40 [PMID: 32632391 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2019.12.04]
- Rotondano G, Bianco MA, Salerno R, Meucci C, Prisco A, Garofano ML, Sansone S, Cipolletta L. Endocytoscopic 2 classification of preneoplastic lesions in the colorectum. Int J Colorectal Dis 2010; 25: 1111-1116 [PMID: 20532533 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-010-0969-7]
- 3 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Ogawa Y, Wakamura K, Kudo T, Misawa M, Hayashi T, Katagiri A, Miyachi H, Inoue H, Oka S, Matsuda T. Diagnosis of sessile serrated adenomas/polyps using endocytoscopy (with videos). Dig Endosc 2016; 28 Suppl 1: 43-48 [PMID: 26748690 DOI: 10.1111/den.12601]
- 4 Sugihara Y, Kudo SE, Miyachi H, Wakamura K, Mori Y, Misawa M, Hisayuki T, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Hamatani S, Okoshi S, Okada H. In vivo detection of desmoplastic reaction using endocytoscopy: A new diagnostic marker of submucosal or more extensive invasion in colorectal carcinoma. Mol Clin Oncol 2017; 6: 291-295 [PMID: 28451401 DOI: 10.3892/mco.2017.1138]
- Kudo T, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Wakamura K, Misawa M, Hayashi T, Miyachi H, Katagiri A, Ishida F, Inoue H. Classification 5 of nuclear morphology in endocytoscopy of colorectal neoplasms. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 628-638 [PMID: 27876633 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.10.039]
- Mori Y, Kudo SE, Wakamura K, Misawa M, Ogawa Y, Kutsukawa M, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Miyachi H, Ishida F, Inoue H. 6 Novel computer-aided diagnostic system for colorectal lesions by using endocytoscopy (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc



2015; 81: 621-629 [PMID: 25440671 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.008]

- 7 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Chiu PW, Singh R, Misawa M, Wakamura K, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Katagiri A, Miyachi H, Ishida F, Maeda Y, Inoue H, Nimura Y, Oda M, Mori K. Impact of an automated system for endocytoscopic diagnosis of small colorectal lesions: an international web-based study. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 1110-1118 [PMID: 27494455 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-113609]
- 8 Mori Y, Kudo SE, Misawa M, Saito Y, Ikematsu H, Hotta K, Ohtsuka K, Urushibara F, Kataoka S, Ogawa Y, Maeda Y, Takeda K, Nakamura H, Ichimasa K, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Wakamura K, Ishida F, Inoue H, Itoh H, Oda M, Mori K. Real-Time Use of Artificial Intelligence in Identification of Diminutive Polyps During Colonoscopy: A Prospective Study. Ann Intern Med 2018; 169: 357-366 [PMID: 30105375 DOI: 10.7326/M18-0249]
- 9 Takeda K, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Misawa M, Kudo T, Wakamura K, Katagiri A, Baba T, Hidaka E, Ishida F, Inoue H, Oda M, Mori K. Accuracy of diagnosing invasive colorectal cancer using computer-aided endocytoscopy. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 798-802 [PMID: 28472832 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-105486]
- 10 Misawa M, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Takeda K, Maeda Y, Kataoka S, Nakamura H, Kudo T, Wakamura K, Hayashi T, Katagiri A, Baba T, Ishida F, Inoue H, Nimura Y, Oda M, Mori K. Accuracy of computer-aided diagnosis based on narrow-band imaging endocytoscopy for diagnosing colorectal lesions: comparison with experts. Int J Comput Assist Radiol Surg 2017; 12: 757-766 [PMID: 28247214 DOI: 10.1007/s11548-017-1542-4]
- Misawa M, Kudo SE, Mori Y, Nakamura H, Kataoka S, Maeda Y, Kudo T, Hayashi T, Wakamura K, Miyachi H, Katagiri 11 A, Baba T, Ishida F, Inoue H, Nimura Y, Mori K. Characterization of Colorectal Lesions Using a Computer-Aided Diagnostic System for Narrow-Band Imaging Endocytoscopy. Gastroenterology 2016; 150: 1531-1532.e3 [PMID: 27072671 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.04.004]
- Mori Y, Kudo SE, Misawa M, Hotta K, Kazuo O, Saito S, Ikematsu H, Saito Y, Matsuda T, Kenichi T, Kudo T, Nemoto T, 12 Itoh H, Mori K. Artificial intelligence-assisted colonic endocytoscopy for cancer recognition: a multicenter study. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E1004-E1011 [PMID: 34222622 DOI: 10.1055/a-1475-3624]
- 13 Provenzano E, Driskell OJ, O'Connor DJ, Rodriguez-Justo M, McDermott J, Wong N, Kendall T, Zhang YZ, Robinson M, Kurian KM, Pell R, Shaaban AM. The important role of the histopathologist in clinical trials: challenges and approaches to tackle them. *Histopathology* 2020; **76**: 942-949 [PMID: 32145084 DOI: 10.1111/his.14099]



F $W \hat{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 August 16; 14(8): 502-507

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.502

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Hidden local recurrence of colorectal adenocarcinoma diagnosed by endoscopic ultrasound: A case series

Hussein Hassan Okasha, Mahmoud Wahba, Eva Fontagnier, Abeer Abdellatef, Hani Haggag, Sameh AbouElenin

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Hiep LT, Viet Nam; Jin ZD, China

Received: January 18, 2022 Peer-review started: January 18, 2022 First decision: April 17, 2022 Revised: April 29, 2022 Accepted: July 16, 2022 Article in press: July 16, 2022 Published online: August 16, 2022



Hussein Hassan Okasha, Mahmoud Wahba, Abeer Abdellatef, Hani Haggag, Department of Internal Medicine and Hepatogastroenterology, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Eva Fontagnier, Department of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology, Tawam Hospital, Al-Ain 00000, United Arab Emirates

Sameh AbouElenin, Department of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology, Military Medical Academy, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Corresponding author: Abeer Abdellatef, MD, Lecturer, Department of Internal Medicine and Hepatogastroenterology, Kasr Al-Aini Hospitals, Cairo University, 1 Gamaa Street, Cairo 11451, Egypt. beero4a@yahoo.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Almost half of the patients with colorectal cancer (CRC) will experience localregional recurrence after standard surgical excision. Many local recurrences of colorectal cancer (LRCC) do not grow intraluminally, and some may be covered by a normal mucosa so that they could be missed by colonoscopy. Early detection is crucial as it offers a chance to achieve curative reoperation. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is mainly used in CRC staging combined with cross-section imaging study. EUS can provide an accurate assessment of sub-mucosal lesions by demarcating the originating wall layer and evaluating its echostructure. EUS fineneedle aspiration (FNA) provides the required tissue examination and confirms the diagnosis.

CASE SUMMARY

We report a series of five cases referred to surveillance for LRCC with negative colonoscopy and/or negative endoscopic biopsies. EUS-FNA confirmed LRCC implanted deep into the third and fourth wall layer with normal first and second layer.

CONCLUSION

Assessment for LCRR is still problematic and may be very tricky. EUS and EUS-FNA may be useful tools to exclude local recurrence.

Key Words: Colorectal cancer; Endoscopic ultrasound; Local recurrence; Fine-needle aspiration; Deep implanted CRC; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The local recurrence of colorectal adenocarcinoma that has been implanted deeply in the submucosal layers is usually missed by colonoscopy, despite that some cases show submucosal elevation. Endoscopic biopsies often give negative results, so endoscopic ultrasound fine-needle aspiration can be used to confirm the diagnosis and give patients a better chance for proper management.

Citation: Okasha HH, Wahba M, Fontagnier E, Abdellatef A, Haggag H, AbouElenin S. Hidden local recurrence of colorectal adenocarcinoma diagnosed by endoscopic ultrasound: A case series. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(8): 502-507

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i8/502.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.502

INTRODUCTION

In patients with curatively resected colorectal cancer (CRC), local recurrence is often considered a clinical dilemma difficult to treat, may cause markedly disabling symptoms, and usually has a bad prognosis[1,2]. Several factors were incriminated in the recurrence as positive surgical margins, especially with inadequate excision, inadequate nodal dissection, implantation of exfoliated malignant cells into the deep layers, and changed biological characters at the site of large bowel anastomosis[3]. However, while colonoscopy remains the gold standard method of detecting local recurrences of colorectal cancer (LRCC) and metachronous lesions, it is considered an imperfect tool even in the best hands, with missing rates of adenocarcinoma ranging from 1% to 3% [4,5]. Unfortunately, not all local recurrences are detectable at the mucosal surface with false-negative colonoscopy. In these cases, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) plays an irreplaceable role allowing highly detailed visualization of all the bowel wall layers with all the surrounding structures^[6].

The great value of EUS in the evaluation for possible CRC recurrence nowadays comes from its ability to direct fine-needle aspiration (FNA) and fine needle biopsy, thus allowing the acquisition of tissue samples for histological and immunohistochemical examination, and providing a definitive diagnosis.

There are two studies on EUS FNA that showed its high accuracy in the diagnosis of subepithelial and extra-luminal lesions of the colon and rectum[7,8]. In both studies, the accuracy of EUS-FNA was 90%-95% compared with an 82% accuracy for imaging alone[8].

CASE PRESENTATION

All patients gave their informed written consent before the procedure. All patients had MRI examination before EUS examination.

All examinations were done under deep sedation with IV propofol. All cases had ano-rectal lesions, maximum 15-20 cm from the anal verge, which are easy to be scanned by the side view scope. No right hemicolon masse were included as they are very difficult to be approached by the side view scope. For EUS-FNA, we used Cook 22G needles (Echotip, Wilson-Cook) (Figure 1).

Chief complaints

Case 1: This was a 70-year-old male patient. During LRCC surveillance, no lesions were detected by colonoscopy. The patient experienced unexplained weight loss and was referred for EUS assessment.

Case 2: This was a 45-year-old male patient. LRCC surveillance colonoscopy revealed a submucosal lesion at the rectal anastomotic line, and multiple endoscopic biopsies got negative results repeatedly. The patient was referred for EUS examination.

Case 3: This was a 45-year-old female patient who presented with difficult defecation. Colonoscopy revealed narrowed rectal anastomotic line, but biopsies were negative.

Case 4: This was a 48-year-old male patient. During LRCC surveillance, submucosal elevation at the sigmoido-colonic anastomotic line was noticed by colonoscopy, and endoscopic biopsies showed





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.502 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Colonoscopy and endoscopic ultrasonography. A: Colonoscopic appearance of submucosal lesion at the anastomotic line at the recto-sigmoid junction; B: Endoscopic ultrasound appearance of a hypoechoic mass arising from the 3rd layer with interruption of the fourth layer at its base; C: Endoscopic ultrasound guided fine-needle aspiration acquisition. EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; FNA: Fine-needle aspiration.

negative results.

Case 5: This was a 46-year-old male patient. During LRCC surveillance, colonoscopy showed a submucosal lesion with negative endoscopic biopsies.

History of present illness

Case 1: The patient experienced unexplained weight loss and was referred for EUS assessment.

Cases 2, 4, and 5: The patients underwent LRCC surveillance.

Case 3: The patient presented with difficult defecation.

History of past illness

Cases 1-5: The patients had a history of CRC surgical excision.

Personal and family history

Cases 1-5: No notable personal or family medical history.

Physical examination

Case 1: Unremarkable apart from unexplained weight loss.

Cases 2-5: Unremarkable physical examination.

Laboratory examinations

Case 1: No other abnormalities were noted apart from mild microcytic hypochromic anemia.

Cases 2-5: No other abnormalities noted.

Imaging examinations

Case 1: EUS assessment revealed a 2.8 cm × 4 cm homogenous mass at the rectal anastomotic line, arising from the fourth wall layer. FNA was performed, and pathological examination confirmed adenocarcinoma.

Case 2: EUS examination showed a 1.9 cm × 2.9 cm homogenous mass, arising from the fourth layer. FNA was performed, and pathological assessment confirmed adenocarcinoma recurrence.

Case 3: EUS was conducted and revealed a homogeneous mass measuring 3 cm × 3.3 cm, arising from the fourth layer. FNA was carried out, and adenocarcinoma local recurrence into the deep submucosal layers confirmed.

Case 4: EUS revealed a heterogeneous mass measuring 2.3 cm × 4.2 cm arising from the third layer. FNA was performed, and pathological studies confirmed adenocarcinoma recurrence.

Case 5: EUS was carried out and revealed a 1.2 cm × 2.4 cm homogeneous mass, arising from the fourth layer at the ano-rectal anastomotic line. FNA was performed, and the result confirmed adenocarcinoma.

Raisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

We report five case series referred to surveillance for LRCC with negative colonoscopy and/or negative endoscopic biopsies. EUS-FNA confirmed LRCC implanted deep into the third and fourth wall layer with normal first and second layer.

TREATMENT

Case 1: The patient underwent Lt hemi-colectomy for local recurrence and was referred to medical oncology.

Case 2: Partial colectomy was carried out.

Case 3: The patient received chemotherapy for cancer colon.

Case 4: The patient was referred to medical oncology.

Case 5: The patient received chemo-radiotherapy for ano-rectal cancer.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

In all cases, the patients were referred to medical cancer institute.

DISCUSSION

CRC is one of the common and lethal malignancies worldwide and is considered the second leading cause of cancer deaths in the United States[9]. Most of CRC patients underwent surgical excision aiming at curative treatment, and up to 40% of patients with the locoregional disease will develop recurrent cancer, of which 90% will occur within 5 years[10,11].

The postoperative surveillance of patients treated for CRC is a clinical challenge, first due to distorted anatomy and scarring and second because of intent to prolong survival by diagnosing recurrent and metachronous cancers at a curable stage. LRCC surveillance strategies combined different modalities, including clinical assessment, tumor marker carcinoembryonic antigen, computed tomography (CT) scans, and endoluminal imaging, including colonoscopy, sigmoidoscopy, EUS, and CT colonography. The optimal surveillance strategy is still not clearly defined.

A number of studies have shown EUS to be very accurate in detecting LCRR, with EUS-FNA being able to provide tissue confirmation[12,13].

Several guidelines and organizations recommend EUS in post-treatment surveillance for resected colon and rectal cancer. The NCCN guidelines state that flexible sigmoidoscopy with EUS or MRI should be done every 3 to 6 mo for 2 years, then every 6 mo to complete 5 years for patients with rectal cancer undergoing transanal excision only[14]. The United States Multi-Society Task Force include EUS as an alternative to sigmoidoscopy in the testing strategy for patients at higher risk of recurrence[15].

In patients with a curative resection for rectal cancer, the current US Multi-Society Task Force recommendation suggests EUS at 3-6 mo for the first 2 years after resection as a reasonable option[16]. It is noteworthy that not all recurrences are evident at the mucosal surface, so in those cases the benefit of EUS will be restricted in highly detailed visualization and assessment of all the bowel wall layers with all the surrounding structures[6].

Our study showed a rare clinical scenario of hidden implanted adenocarcinoma in the third and fourth layer with an intact mucosal layer, so it was not evident intraluminally and missed by colonoscopy, and endoscopic biopsies were false-negative repeatedly. This may be explained by the presence of cancer cells at the anastomotic line or trapping of cancer cells in the staple line, resulting in local recurrence, especially in patients who underwent double-staplinganastomosis[6,17].

Therefore, EUS-FNA gained the optimal diagnostic procedure and defined the proper treatment plan.

EUS can act not only as a method for the evaluation of precancerous polyps and subepithelial lesions found during screening of CRC, but also it has a great role in follow-up after resection of rectal carcinoma for early detection and tissue confirmation of locally recurrent cancer colon, by allowing the collection of specimens for histological and immuno-histochemical analysis, and overcoming some of the inherent user bias[18].

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

Assessment for LCRR is still problematic and may be very tricky, so we recommend using EUS-FNA to exclude local recurrence, since it could be deeply implanted and missed by routine imaging tools and colonoscopy.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Wahba M and Abdellatif AA were involved equally in writing the manuscript; Fontagnier E and Hagag H were involved equally in collecting the data; Elenin SA read and revised the manuscript; Okasha HH revised and approved the final manuscript; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Informed consent statement: The study was approved by our institution's Research Ethical Committee, and all patients gave their informed written consent before inclusion in the study, according to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare no competing interests for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Egypt

ORCID number: Hussein Hassan Okasha 0000-0002-0815-1394; Mahmoud Wahba 0000-0001-5263-9103; Eva Fontagnier 0000-0001-5746-5480; Abeer Abdellatef 0000-0001-9945-9767; Hani Haggag 0000-0003-4209-1943; Sameh AbouElenin 0000-0002-0633-3004.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- Young PE, Womeldorph CM, Johnson EK, Maykel JA, Brucher B, Stojadinovic A, Avital I, Nissan A, Steele SR. Early 1 detection of colorectal cancer recurrence in patients undergoing surgery with curative intent: current status and challenges. J Cancer 2014; 5: 262-271 [PMID: 24790654 DOI: 10.7150/jca.7988]
- Cârțână ET, Pârvu D, Săftoiu A. Endoscopic ultrasound: current role and future perspectives in managing rectal cancer 2 patients. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2011; 20: 407-413 [PMID: 22187707]
- 3 Cortet M, Grimault A, Cheynel N, Lepage C, Bouvier AM, Faivre J. Patterns of recurrence of obstructing colon cancers after surgery for cure: a population-based study. Colorectal Dis 2013; 15: 1100-1106 [DOI: 10.1111/codi.12268]
- Van Rijn JC, Reistma JB, Stoker J. Polyp Miss Rate Determined by Tandem Colonoscopy: A Systematic Review. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 343-350
- Kim HG, Lee SH, Jeon SR. Clinical significance of the first surveillance colonoscopy after endoscopic early colorectal cancer removal. Hepatogastroenterol 2013; 60: 1047-1052
- Beynon J, Mortensen NJ, Foy DM, Channer JL, Rigby H, Virjee J. The detection and evaluation of locally recurrent rectal cancer with rectal endosonography. Dis Colon Rectum 1989; 32: 509-517 [PMID: 2676426 DOI: 10.1007/BF02554508]
- 7 Nakajima S. The Efficacy of the EUS for the Detection of Recurrent Disease in the Anastomosis of Colon. Diagn Ther Endosc 2001; 7: 149-158 [PMID: 18493559 DOI: 10.1155/DTE.7.149]
- 8 Sasaki Y, Niwa Y, Hirooka Y, Ohmiya N, Itoh A, Ando N, Miyahara R, Furuta S, Goto H. The use of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for investigation of submucosal and extrinsic masses of the colon and rectum. Endoscopy 2005; 37: 154-160 [PMID: 15692931 DOI: 10.1055/s-2004-826152]
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2015. CA Cancer J Clin 2015; 65: 5-29
- Pfi Ster DG, Benson AB 3rd, Somerfi eld MR. Clinical practice. Surveillance strategies aft er curative treatment of 10 colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2004; 350: 2375-2382
- 11 Kjeldsen BJ, Kronborg O, Fenger C. The pattern of recurrent colorectalcancer in a prospective randomised study and the characteristics of diagnostic tests. Int J Colorectal Dis 1997; 12: 329-334 [DOI: 10.1007/s003840050118]
- Woodward T, Menke D. Diagnosis of recurrent rectal carcinoma by EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration. Gastrointest 12 Endosc 2000; 51: 223-225 [PMID: 10650276 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(00)70426-3]



- 13 Hünerbein M, Totkas S, Moesta KT, Ulmer C, Handke T, Schlag PM. The role of transrectal ultrasound-guided biopsy in the postoperative follow-up of patients with rectal cancer. Surgery 2001; 129: 164-169 [PMID: 11174709 DOI: 10.1067/msy.2001.110428]
- 14 National Comprehensive Cancer Network. [cited 20 April 2022]. Available from: www.nccn.org
- 15 Rex DK, Boland CR, Dominitz JA, Giardiello FM, Johnson DA, Kaltenbach T, Levin TR, Lieberman D, Robertson DJ. Colorectal Cancer Screening: Recommendations for Physicians and Patients from the U.S. Multi-Society Task Force on Colorectal Cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2017; 112: 1016-1030 [PMID: 28555630 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2017.174]
- 16 Kahi CJ, Boland CR, Dominitz JA, Giardiello FM, Johnson DA, Kaltenbach T, Lieberman D, Levin TR, Robertson DJ, Rex DK. Colonoscopy Surveillance after Colorectal Cancer Resection: Recommendations of the US Multi-Society Task Force on Colorectal Cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 337-46; quiz 347 [PMID: 26871541 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.22]
- Umpleby HC, Fermor B, Symes MO, Williamson RC. Viability of exfoliated colorectal carcinoma cells. Br J Surg 1984; 17 71: 659-663 [PMID: 6478151 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.1800710902]
- 18 Law WL, Chu KW. Local recurrence following total mesorectal excision with double-stapling anastomosis for rectal cancers: analysis of risk factors. World J Surg 2002; 26: 1272-1276 [PMID: 12205546 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-002-6560-9]



F W U

Endoscopy

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 August 16; 14(8): 508-511

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.508

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery for full-thickness resection and sentinel node dissection for early gastric cancer

Serafino Vanella, Maria Godas, Joaquim Costa Pereira, Ana Pereira, Ivano Apicella, Francesco Crafa

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Dhaliwal A, United States; Tian Y, China

Received: March 8, 2022 Peer-review started: March 8, 2022 First decision: April 13, 2022 Revised: April 28, 2022 Accepted: July 18, 2022 Article in press: July 18, 2022 Published online: August 16, 2022



Serafino Vanella, Maria Godas, Ana Pereira, Ivano Apicella, Francesco Crafa, Department of General and Oncology Surgery, St. Giuseppe Moscati Hospital, Avellino 83100, Italy

Joaquim Costa Pereira, Ana Pereira, Department of General Surgery, Hospital de Braga, Braga 4710-243, Portugal

Corresponding author: Serafino Vanella, MD, PhD, Surgical Oncologist, Department of General and Oncology Surgery, St. Giuseppe Moscati Hospital, C.da Amoretta, Avellino 83100, Italy. nekroma@yahoo.it

Abstract

The endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) technique has become the gold standard for submucosal tumors that have negligible risk of lymph node metastasis (LNM), due to its minimal invasiveness and ability to improve quality of life. However, this technique is limited in stage T1 cancers that have a low risk of LNM. Endoscopic full thickness resection can be achieved with laparoscopic endoscopic cooperative surgery (LECS), which combines laparoscopic gastric wall resection and ESD. In LECS, the surgical margins from the tumor are clearly achieved while performing organ-preserving surgery. To overcome the limitation of classical LECS, namely the opening of the gastric wall during the procedure, which increases the risk of peritoneal tumor seeding, non-exposed endoscopic wall-inversion surgery was developed. With this full-thickness resection technique, contact between the intra-abdominal space and the intragastric space was eliminated.

Key Words: Endoscopic submucosal dissection; Laparoscopic endoscopic cooperative surgery; Non-exposed endoscopic wall-inversion surgery; Early gastric cancer; Nodal basin evaluation

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: The initial indication for laparoscopic endoscopic cooperative surgery (LECS) was gastric submucosal tumors (SMTs) without ulcerative features. Later, the LECS procedure was expanded to include gastric SMTs with ulceration and gastric cancer (GC) with negligible risk of lymph node metastasis. Currently, LECS can be applied to early GC in which sentinel node (surgical nodal basin) dissection can be performed with intra-operative evaluation by one-step nucleic acid amplification. Modified LECS procedures have been developed, such as inverted LECS, non-exposed endoscopic wallinversion surgery, a combination of laparoscopic and endoscopic approaches to neoplasia with a nonexposure technique, and closed LECS.

Citation: Vanella S, Godas M, Pereira JC, Pereira A, Apicella I, Crafa F. Laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery for full-thickness resection and sentinel node dissection for early gastric cancer. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(8): 508-511

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i8/508.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i8.508

TO THE EDITOR

We read with great interest the retrospective study by Inokuchi *et al*[1], which evaluated the feasibility and efficacy of gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) in patients aged \geq 80 years. The study was based on 172 sessions of gastric ESD in 124 patients, with a final diagnosis of gastric cancer (GC) in 175 Lesions. The patients were studied retrospectively to evaluate short-term outcomes (procedurerelated mortality, complications, curative dissection and rates of en bloc dissection) and survival. In the study, there was a high en bloc dissection rate (97.1%) and a curative dissection rate of 77.1%. Complications occurred in 8 patients (4.7%). There were 6 cases (3.4%) of postoperative bleeding, 2 (1.1%) of intraoperative perforation, and 1 (0.6%) of aspiration pneumonitis after ESD. There were no procedurerelated deaths[1]. The significant risk factors that increased the rates of bleeding were tumor location in the lower third of the stomach, lesions > 40 mm, presence of a depressive component, and ulcerative features. The main risk factor for perforation was the site in the upper third of the stomach[1]. To evaluate long-term outcomes, the patients were divided into two groups: curative group (n = 87) and non-curative (without additional surgery) ESD group (n = 33). The overall survival rate was strongly predicted by the Charlson Comorbidity Index (CCI). Patients with $CCI \ge 2$ had a poor prognosis, regardless of curability. The conclusion of the study underlines that ESD is feasible even in elderly patients aged > 80 years, without an increase in complications.

It is clear why, over the years, the ESD technique has become the gold standard for submucosal tumors with negligible risk of lymph node metastasis (LNM), namely its minimal invasiveness and ability to improve quality of life. We agree with the importance of ESD, but this technique is limited in stage T1 cancers that have a low risk of developing LNM.

The laparoscopic endoscopic cooperative surgery (LECS) approach was melt, for the treatment of gastric submucosal tumors (SMTs), from fusion of ESD and surgery to endoscopic identification of the resection line and laparoscopic resection of gastric wall[2-4]. LECS begins with the endoscopic pre-cut around the tumor and section of the gastric wall. Then, with a laparoscopic approach, the tumor is excised and the gastric wall defect is reconstructed with a mechanical stapler. The advantage is that there are no limitations on tumor location[5]. LECS was used initially for the SMTs without ulceration [6]. Subsequently, the indication was expanded to also include lesions with ulcerative features and GC with very low risk of LNM[7,8]. The limitation of classical LECS includes the possibility of tumor and gastric content contamination into the peritoneal cavity because of the opening of the gastric wall during the procedure, increasing the risk of peritoneal tumor seeding. Therefore, some modified LECS procedures have been developed, such as inverted LECS[7], non-exposed endoscopic wall-inversion surgery (NEWS)[9-11], a combination of laparoscopic and endoscopic approaches to neoplasia with a non-exposure technique^[12], and closed LECS^[13].

The NEWS technique allows full thickness resection avoiding contamination of the intra-abdominal region with intragastric material. This procedure does not require intentional perforation, avoiding the risk of tumor seeding. Saline solution is injected endoscopically into the submucosa to mark the lesion margins. In the next step, the section of the outer layers of the wall and their suture are performed laparoscopically in such a way as to invert the early GC (EGC) towards the inside of the stomach. The last step is represented by the removal of the specimen by the ESD approach and closure of the defect with clips or nets. NEWS has the advantage of avoiding peritoneal contamination and cancer cell seeding. The limitations are represented by the long duration due to the combination with ESD and endoscopic closure of the mucosal defect. It is also difficult to perform for lesions of the esophagogastric junction and pylorus. The main disadvantage of this technique is the size of the tumor. Since the lesion must be extracted orally, this approach is limited for gastric SMTs greater than 3 cm[5]. The indication


for NEWS is gastric SMTs and lymph node-negative EGC, where there is some technical contraindication to ESD.

The Japanese National Health Insurance Plan recently approved the LECS procedure for GC for insurance coverage. Postoperative gastrectomy syndrome and post-procedure physical weakness are negligible with LECS.

LECS was recently performed in an elderly patient who refused radical surgery as a palliative treatment^[14].

Currently, the main indications for modified LECS are EGCs not amenable to endoscopic treatment by endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR)/ESD, again with negligible risk of LNM. The suspicion of LNM requires a gastrectomy with lymphadenectomy^[15].

The combination of the NEWS technique with sentinel node (SN) navigation surgery for the treatment of EGCs was reported by Goto et al[10,16]. A previous prospective multicenter study had already validated SN navigation surgery for GC[17]. The combined use of modified LECS and SN navigation surgery in the case of EGC allows for oncologically adequate resections with minimally invasive approaches, and can represent a valid alternative in elderly patients. Currently, this combination technique can be applied to EGC in which SN (surgical nodal basin) dissection can be performed with intra-operative evaluation by the one-step nucleic acid amplification assay[8].

Moreover, as suggested by the authors, this new cooperative technique can be applied even to EGC, which has features that significantly increase the risk of bleeding and/or perforation. Careful selection of indications and careful post-operative follow-up is required. No cases of disseminated GC recurrence have been described after LECS[7,15,18,19]. Randomized clinical trials on long-term oncological outcomes are needed to better clarify the future indications of ESD and modified LECS with SN navigation surgery.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Vanella S designed the study; Godas M, Pereira AM, and Apicella I conducted the study; Crafa F and Pereira JC revised the letter.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Serafino Vanella 0000-0002-6599-8225; Maria Godas 0000-0002-3777-5788; Ana Pereira 0000-0002-1374-1372; Francesco Crafa 0000-0002-2038-625X.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Inokuchi Y, Ishida A, Hayashi K, Kaneta Y, Watanabe H, Kano K, Furuta M, Takahashi K, Fujikawa H, Yamada T, Yamamoto K, Machida N, Ogata T, Oshima T, Maeda S. Feasibility of gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection in elderly patients aged ≥ 80 years. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14: 49-62 [PMID: 35116099 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i1.49]
- Shim CN, Lee SK. Endoscopic submucosal dissection for undifferentiated-type early gastric cancer: do we have enough 2 data to support this? World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 3938-3949 [PMID: 24744583 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i14.3938]
- Abe N, Takeuchi H, Ooki A, Nagao G, Masaki T, Mori T, Sugiyama M. Recent developments in gastric endoscopic 3 submucosal dissection: towards the era of endoscopic resection of layers deeper than the submucosa. Dig Endosc 2013; 25 Suppl 1: 64-70 [PMID: 23368096 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2012.01387.x]
- 4 Hiki N, Yamamoto Y, Fukunaga T, Yamaguchi T, Nunobe S, Tokunaga M, Miki A, Ohyama S, Seto Y. Laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery for gastrointestinal stromal tumor dissection. Surg Endosc 2008; 22: 1729-1735 [PMID: 18074180 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-007-9696-8]
- Min JS, Seo KW, Jeong SH. Choice of LECS Procedure for Benign and Malignant Gastric Tumors. J Gastric Cancer 2021; 21: 111-121 [PMID: 34234973 DOI: 10.5230/jgc.2021.21.e21]
- Hiki N, Nunobe S, Matsuda T, Hirasawa T, Yamamoto Y, Yamaguchi T. Laparoscopic endoscopic cooperative surgery. Dig Endosc 2015; 27: 197-204 [PMID: 25394216 DOI: 10.1111/den.12404]
- 7 Nunobe S, Hiki N, Gotoda T, Murao T, Haruma K, Matsumoto H, Hirai T, Tanimura S, Sano T, Yamaguchi T. Successful



application of laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery (LECS) for a lateral-spreading mucosal gastric cancer. Gastric Cancer 2012; 15: 338-342 [PMID: 22350555 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-012-0146-5]

- 8 Kumagai K, Yamamoto N, Miyashiro I, Tomita Y, Katai H, Kushima R, Tsuda H, Kitagawa Y, Takeuchi H, Mukai M, Mano M, Mochizuki H, Kato Y, Matsuura N, Sano T. Multicenter study evaluating the clinical performance of the OSNA assay for the molecular detection of lymph node metastases in gastric cancer patients. Gastric Cancer 2014; 17: 273-280 [PMID: 23743877 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-013-0271-9]
- 9 Goto O, Mitsui T, Fujishiro M, Wada I, Shimizu N, Seto Y, Koike K. New method of endoscopic full-thickness resection: a pilot study of non-exposed endoscopic wall-inversion surgery in an ex vivo porcine model. Gastric Cancer 2011; 14: 183-187 [PMID: 21394421 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-011-0014-8]
- Goto O, Takeuchi H, Kawakubo H, Sasaki M, Matsuda T, Matsuda S, Kigasawa Y, Kadota Y, Fujimoto A, Ochiai Y, Horii 10 J, Uraoka T, Kitagawa Y, Yahagi N. First case of non-exposed endoscopic wall-inversion surgery with sentinel node basin dissection for early gastric cancer. Gastric Cancer 2015; 18: 434-439 [PMID: 25087058 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-014-0406-71
- Goto O, Takeuchi H, Kawakubo H, Matsuda S, Kato F, Sasaki M, Fujimoto A, Ochiai Y, Horii J, Uraoka T, Kitagawa Y, 11 Yahagi N. Feasibility of non-exposed endoscopic wall-inversion surgery with sentinel node basin dissection as a new surgical method for early gastric cancer: a porcine survival study. Gastric Cancer 2015; 18: 440-445 [PMID: 24619187 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-014-0358-y]
- Inoue H, Ikeda H, Hosoya T, Yoshida A, Onimaru M, Suzuki M, Kudo SE. Endoscopic mucosal resection, endoscopic 12 submucosal dissection, and beyond: full-layer resection for gastric cancer with nonexposure technique (CLEAN-NET). Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2012; 21: 129-140 [PMID: 22098836 DOI: 10.1016/j.soc.2011.09.012]
- Kikuchi S, Nishizaki M, Kuroda S, Tanabe S, Noma K, Kagawa S, Shirakawa Y, Kato H, Okada H, Fujiwara T. Nonexposure laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery (closed laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery) for gastric submucosal tumor. Gastric Cancer 2017; 20: 553-557 [PMID: 27599829 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-016-0641-1]
- 14 Washio M, Hiki N, Hosoda K, Niihara M, Chuman M, Sakuraya M, Wada T, Harada H, Sato T, Tanaka K, Naitoh T, Kumamoto Y, Sangai T, Tanabe S, Yamashita K. Laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery for advanced gastric cancer as palliative surgery in elderly patients: a case report. Surg Case Rep 2021; 7: 241 [PMID: 34779942 DOI: 10.1186/s40792-021-01325-1]
- Hiki N, Nunobe S. Laparoscopic endoscopic cooperative surgery (LECS) for the gastrointestinal tract: Updated indications. 15 Ann Gastroenterol Surg 2019; 3: 239-246 [PMID: 31131352 DOI: 10.1002/ags3.12238]
- Goto O, Takeuchi H, Kitagawa Y, Yahagi N. Hybrid surgery for early gastric cancer. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 16 1: 26 [PMID: 28138593 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2016.03.23]
- 17 Kitagawa Y, Takeuchi H, Takagi Y, Natsugoe S, Terashima M, Murakami N, Fujimura T, Tsujimoto H, Hayashi H, Yoshimizu N, Takagane A, Mohri Y, Nabeshima K, Uenosono Y, Kinami S, Sakamoto J, Morita S, Aikou T, Miwa K, Kitajima M. Sentinel node mapping for gastric cancer: a prospective multicenter trial in Japan. J Clin Oncol 2013; 31: 3704-3710 [PMID: 24019550 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2013.50.3789]
- Aoki M, Tokioka S, Narabayashi K, Hakoda A, Inoue Y, Yorifuji N, Chino Y, Sato I, Egashira Y, Takeuchi T, Higuchi K. 18 Laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery for intra-mucosal gastric carcinoma adjacent to the ulcer scars. World J Surg Oncol 2018; 16: 53 [PMID: 29530096 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-018-1355-0]
- 19 Kinami S, Funaki H, Fujita H, Nakano Y, Ueda N, Kosaka T. Local resection of the stomach for gastric cancer. Surg Today 2017; **47**: 651-659 [PMID: 27342746 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-016-1371-z]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 512-580





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 9 September 16, 2022

MINIREVIEWS

512 Simulation-based mastery learning in gastrointestinal endoscopy training

Maulahela H, Annisa NG, Konstantin T, Syam AF, Soetikno R

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Case Control Study

524 Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for malignant pancreatic masses and associated lymph nodes: Critical evaluation of strain ratio cutoff value

Puga-Tejada M, Del Valle R, Oleas R, Egas-Izquierdo M, Arevalo-Mora M, Baquerizo-Burgos J, Ospina J, Soria-Alcivar M, Pitanga-Lukashok H, Robles-Medranda C

Retrospective Study

536 Screening for hilar biliary invasion in ampullary cancer patients

> Takagi T, Sugimoto M, Suzuki R, Konno N, Asama H, Sato Y, Irie H, Nakamura J, Takasumi M, Hashimoto M, Kato T, Kobashi R, Yanagita T, Hashimoto Y, Marubashi S, Hikichi T, Ohira H

547 Endoscopic therapy using a self-expandable metallic stent with an anti-migration system for postorthotopic liver transplantation anastomotic biliary stricture

Pinheiro LW, Martins FP, De Paulo GA, Contini MLC, Ferrari AP, Della Libera E

Observational Study

555 Clinical profile, diagnostic yield, and procedural outcomes of single balloon enteroscopy: A tertiary care hospital experience

Inam M, Karim MM, Tariq U, Ismail FW

Prospective Study

564 Role of endoscopic ultrasound in evaluation of patients with missed common bile duct stones

Eissa M, Okasha HH, Abbasy M, Khamis AK, Abdellatef A, Rady MA

CASE REPORT

575 Isolated esophageal tuberculosis: A case report Diallo I, Touré O, Sarr ES, Sow A, Ndiaye B, Diawara PS, Dial CM, Mbengue A, Fall F



Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 9 September 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Giuseppe Di Buono, MD, PhD, Doctor, Lecturer, Research Assistant Professor, Department of Surgical, Oncological and Oral Sciences, University of Palermo, Palermo 90127, Italy. giuseppe.dibuono@unipa.it

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
September 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



F WŨ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 512-523

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.512

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Simulation-based mastery learning in gastrointestinal endoscopy training

Hasan Maulahela, Nagita Gianty Annisa, Tiffany Konstantin, Ari Fahrial Syam, Roy Soetikno

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B, B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Al-Ani RM, Iraq; Toyoshima O, Japan; Isac S, Romania

Received: June 4, 2022 Peer-review started: June 4, 2022 First decision: June 18, 2022 Revised: July 3, 2022 Accepted: August 16, 2022 Article in press: August 16, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Hasan Maulahela, Ari Fahrial Syam, Roy Soetikno, Department of Internal Medicine, Gastroenterology Division, Faculty of Medicine University of Indonesia-Cipto Mangunkusumo General Central National Hospital, Jakarta 10430, Indonesia

Nagita Gianty Annisa, Tiffany Konstantin, Faculty of Medicine, University of Indonesia, Jakarta 10430, Indonesia

Corresponding author: Hasan Maulahela, MD, Assistant Professor, Department of Internal Medicine, Gastroenterology Division, Faculty of Medicine University of Indonesia-Cipto Mangunkusumo General Central National Hospital, Jl. Pangeran Diponegoro No. 71 RW.5, Kenari, Kec. Senen, Jakarta 10430, Indonesia. hasan.maulahela@yahoo.com

Abstract

Simulation-based mastery learning (SBML) is an emerging form of competencybased training that has been proposed as the next standard method for procedural task training, including that in gastr-ointestinal endoscopy. Current basic gastrointestinal endoscopy training relies on the number of procedures performed, and it has been criticized for its lack of objective standards that result in variable skills among trainees and its association with patient safety risk. Thus, incorporating simulators into a competency-based curriculum seems ideal for gastrointestinal endoscopy training. The curriculum for SBML in gastrointestinal endoscopy is currently being developed and has promising potential to translate into the clinical performance. Unlike the present apprenticeship model of "see one, do one, teach one," SBML integrates a competency-based curriculum with specific learning objectives alongside simulation-based training. This allows trainees to practice essential skills repeatedly, receive feedback from experts, and gradually develop their abilities to achieve mastery. Moreover, trainees and trainers need to understand the learning targets of the program so that trainees can focus their learning on the necessary skills and trainers can provide structured feedback based on the expected outcomes. In addition to learning targets, an assessment plan is essential to provide trainees with future directions for their improvement and ensure patient safety by issuing a passing standard. Finally, the SBML program should be planned and managed by a specific team and conducted within a developed and tested curriculum. This review discusses the current state of gastr-ointestinal endoscopy training and the role of SBML in that field.

Key Words: Simulation training; Education; Endoscopy; Mastery learning; Competency-



based education; Curriculum

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The traditional apprenticeship model for gastrointestinal training has been widely criticized for its lack of standards and patient safety risks. Thus, the basic gastrointestinal endoscopy training method needs to be revised from the apprenticeship model to a simulation-based mastery learning (SBML) model, which relies on specific learning objectives with the integration of simulators. SBML is a competencybased training method aimed at creating highly competent trainees and reducing differences in skills among them. The present review discusses the current state of gastrointestinal endoscopy training, the role of SBML in that field, and recent experiences and future prospects of SBML.

Citation: Maulahela H, Annisa NG, Konstantin T, Syam AF, Soetikno R. Simulation-based mastery learning in gastrointestinal endoscopy training. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(9): 512-523 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/512.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.512

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopy is the gold standard technique for the diagnosis of various gastrointestinal (GI) tract diseases and also allows examiners to directly provide therapeutic interventions if needed. This procedure is performed by a trained gastroenterologist or endoscopic surgeon. The need for endoscopic procedures is projected to increase every year due to the growing prevalence of GI diseases and technical improvements in GI endoscopy^[1]. Most GI endoscopy training still follows the traditional apprenticeship model of "see one, do one, teach one." This model relies on the number of exposures to procedural caseloads, which causes varying results among trainees[2]. This lack of a standardized curriculum has recently come under intense scrutiny because it is associated with patient safety risks, as trainees cannot safely perform a medical procedure after having observed it only once[3].

A mastery learning model is an approach to competency-based training, in which participants must acquire specific skills before moving on to the next stage of training. The basic principle of mastery learning is that all participants can achieve the highest standard of learning objectives with the minimum possible variation in results. Meta-analyses show that mastery learning significantly leads to skill improvement, has a moderate effect on patient outcomes compared to the traditional apprenticeship method, but might demand more time than other methods. Mastery learning-based training provides consistent positive results and has a beneficial effect on both patient care and the budget spent during the training process[4].

A simulation-based training (SBT) method has been also proposed as an alternative to replace the old teaching method. The use of simulators to acquire psychomotor abilities has been widely studied and recommended by leading educational institutions. With a SBT method, trainees can achieve procedural competence without compromising patient safety, particularly in those procedures that require practical experience and visual-spatial skills^[5]. Additionally, skills of the operator can be improved and the length of the procedure reduced by using a simulator. Finally, simulators can also be used to evaluate trainee progress[6].

SBT and mastery learning methods have several benefits over the traditional apprenticeship model. This article reviews the role of simulation-based mastery learning (SBML) in GI endoscopy and describes the planning and management for the implementation of this model, including experiences regarding its application.

DEVELOPMENT OF GI ENDOSCOPY TRAINING

Since 1962, the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy has held symposiums about teaching methods in GI endoscopy and later formed a formal endoscopy training program. Along with the development of science and advancement in the complexity of endoscopic procedures, gastroenterological education began to be developed independently as part of a subspecialty of internal medicine^[4]. The development of specific training in endoscopy and gastroenterology also impacted the education period for this field, which initially consisted of 1 year to 2 years and then was extended to 3 years[4]. Currently, there is no global standardization of the gastroenterology education length. Some countries, such as the Netherlands, are now expanding their gastroenterology curriculum to 3 years to 4 years,



starting with 2 years of general internal medicine training[7,8]. In Korea, endoscopy training is conducted for 1 year to 2 years during a gastroenterology fellowship program[9]. Meanwhile, in Japan, a physician must complete 3 years of internal medicine residency and 5 years of gastroenterology fellowship to become a board-certified endoscopist[10]. The World Gastroenterology Organization states that a student must complete 3 years of internal medicine residency before pursuing gastroenterological-specific education and training for the next 3 years[11].

The current state of endoscopy training is defined by the conventional apprenticeship model, with a strong emphasis on case/procedure volume and without a formal curriculum. Trainees are usually assigned the minimum number of cases or procedures they need to achieve competency or practical eligibility. The duration of the training program is commonly fixed, and an assessment is conducted near the end of the program. This training method has potential variability in terms of skill outcomes. As trainees might be overwhelmed at the start of the program, the initial cases they encounter can be ineffective for learning. A European survey showed significant differences in various gastroenterology training among 16 European countries, ranging from the minimum number of procedures required, training period, form of supervision to whether some interventional procedures were performed[12]. Recently, curriculum-based medical education (CBME) has recently been proposed to improve endoscopy training. The CBME model includes The American Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Skills, Training, Assessment, and Reinforcement program with a curriculum that combines hands-on training, formative feedback, and postcourse skills and knowledge assessments[13].

One of the learning methods that has been developed for endoscopy training is a simulated-based approach. Endoscopy simulator models have continued to be developed and advanced in the last decades, ranging from mechanical simulators, animal model simulations, and computer simulators[14]. The evolution of endoscopy simulators is described in Table 1. These developments provide opportunities for trainees to learn various diagnostic and therapeutic techniques. Generally, these simulators use an endoscope that is inserted into a mannequin. Consequently, trainees can be more familiar with endoscopic procedures and be able to practice them on an actual patient. Some advanced computer simulators also provide a realistic picture on the monitor and can simulate a patient's response. The computer simulator also combines training to learn hand-eye coordination, recognition of pathological features, and immediate feedback output[15]. A systematic review showed that skills acquired from SBT were transferable to the clinical setting, as participants of SBT scored higher global assessment scores and fewer errors[16]. Moreover, forms of simulation that can be considered in endoscopy training include the following[17-24].

Patient simulation: A simulated mannequin that resembles a human with respiration, pulse, and other vital signs is used. This type of simulation can be used for simple physical examination scenarios.

Clinical environment simulation: In this simulation, a room that resembles an actual clinical practice room, for example, an operating room, is prepared. Thus, trainees become more familiar with the actual situation.

Virtual procedure simulation: These simulations have equipment relevant to the procedure, such as esophagogastroduodenoscopy or colonoscopy, and can also present various disease scenarios according to the needs of trainees.

Electronic medical record simulation: This simulation uses artificial data about cases, including disease history and laboratory results, which can be integrated with other systems.

MASTERY LEARNING IN GI ENDOSCOPY

Mastery learning is a form of competency-based training in which trainees have to achieve specific skills or be deemed good enough to perform a procedure before moving on to the next stage of training. Competence is the minimum level of skill, knowledge, or expertise acquired through training necessary to perform a task or procedure and to ensure that safe and technically successful procedures are carried out and that observations and results are accurate[25,26]. Mastery learning focuses on the trainees instead of the patient. The old teaching has resulted in inconsistent teaching, testing, and retention of skills, while mastery learning demands trainees to acquire and maintain specific skills and knowledge through deliberate practice without time limit. Deliberate practice consists of nine elements: highly motivated learners with good concentration, clear learning objectives, an appropriate difficulty level, repetitive practice, rigorous measurements, informative feedback, monitoring and error correction, performance evaluation, and advancement to the next task[27]. Mastery learning effectively develops both therapeutic skill and high self efficacy to utilize the skill[28].

Mastery of basic endoscopic techniques is essential for every endoscopist, because if the procedure is performed incorrectly, it can cause severe complications that might threaten the condition of patients. The essential steps of endoscopy are endoscope insertion, precise observation, and appropriate imaging [29]. Skills developed by each endoscopist may vary and are influenced by differences among supervisors during the procedure. Hence, standardized training is necessary to maintain the competence of trainees[30].

Table 1 Development	of endoscopy simulators		
Ref.	Developer	Yr	Characteristics
Telleman <i>et al</i> [19], 2009	Erlangen-Nuremberg University Clinic	1974	An anatomical model of the esophagus, stomach, and duodenum used to train for endoscopic maneuvers
Williams <i>et al</i> [20], 2000	Imperial College/St Mark's	1980	An anatomical model of the colon to train for angling maneuver in the organ
	nospitai		Constant supervision is needed because trainees could damage the endoscope by excessive maneuvering
			The appearance of the colon surface is not realistic in the model
Classen and Ruppin [<mark>21</mark>], 1974	Imperial College/St Mark's Hospital	1980	More realistic control compared to previous models as the endoscope can be rotated, and endoscope insertion and withdrawal can be detected
			Integrated with a monitor showing live simulation
			The length of the endoscope that can be inserted is limited
Williams <i>et al</i> [22], 1990	iams <i>et al</i> [22], 1990 Imperial College/St Mark's 1 Hospital		The endoscope can be fully inserted
			A sensation of resistance and an audio simulation that mimics patient's complaints are included
			Still unrealistic
Long and Kalloo[15],	Immersion Medical	2001	Provides an opportunity to practice various procedures, including biopsy
2000			Provides immediate feedback
			Realistic simulation as a sensation of resistance and contraction is included
Koch <i>et al</i> [23], 2008	Simbionix	2008	Provides realistic simulation
			Can be used to practice endoscopic maneuvers
			Can distinguish between the ability level of endoscopy experts and intermediate level
Triantafyllou[24], 2014	CAE Healthcare	2013	Can be accompanied by the patient's history and various clinical parameters that can change during the endoscopy by the participant
			Combines endoscopic procedures with virtual backgrounds

Traditionally, competence in endoscopy is acquired after completing a specific number of recommended procedures based on expert opinions published by medical gastroenterology societies or associations, as described in Table 2. However, according to the aforementioned mastery learning principles, competence cannot be determined only by the number of procedures performed. A defined and detailed assessment tool should be incorporated to objectively assess trainees to deliver highquality care[31].

To ensure competence in mastery learning, two aspects are needed: training and subsequent assessment by endoscopy experts or trainers. Through this training, trainees acquire the necessary technical and cognitive skills^[25]. Examples of technical and psychomotor skills associated with endoscopy include scope handling and strategies for scope advancement, loop reduction, recall, and mucosal inspection. Cognitive competence reflects knowledge acquired about endoscopy and its application in clinical practice. Cognitive skills include choosing the most appropriate endoscopy test to assess and treat clinical problems, recognizing the lesion, and managing sedation. Crucial integrative competencies to endoscopy include decision-making, teamwork, communication, leadership, awareness of the situation, professionalism, and patient safety awareness^[26].

Based on the psychological aspect, three factors underlie mastery learning: Behavioral development, constructive learning, and social cognition. Behavioral development pursues the acquisition and maintenance of technical and communication skills. Clinical thinking, community approach, ethics, advocacy, and regular self-reflection aim to shape social and cognitive constructs. Social cognition is a prerequisite for professionalism. These three aspects support the formation of SBML, which includes a curriculum design to set learning objectives[32-37].

SIMULATION-BASED TRAINING IN GI ENDOSCOPY

The SBML method uses an instructional approach, meaning that trainees must have a certain level of competence in a simulated environment before performing procedures on actual patients[24]. With this method, trainees progress through different simulations with increasing difficulty. SBML provides opportunities for students to practice as often as possible to improve their performance before operating



Table 2 Minimum number of trainings needed to achieve competence in different procedures according to gastroenterology associations						
Source	EGD	Colonoscopy	ERCP			
European Diploma of Gastroenterology[32]	300	100	150			
ASGE[33]	130	140	200			
SAGES[34]	35	50	-			
Korean Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy[35]	1000	150	30			
British Society of Gastroenterology[36]	300	100	150			

ASGE: American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; EGD: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; SAGES: Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons.

on patients. This method can optimize clinical outcomes and reduce the risk of complications or other hazards for patients that may occur during the operation period of a novice endoscopist[17,38]. In addition, SBML can minimize variations between trainees upon completion of the program[24,39].

Several studies in other fields of medical procedural training have shown the benefits of SBT and mastery learning over the traditional apprenticeship model. A meta-analysis by Harrison *et al*[40] included 14 studies involving 633 trainees in cardiology procedures and found that SBT followed by structured training provided superior results than traditional methods. The quality of patient care and patient feedback obtained by this method were better than those obtained by a conventional training approach. A meta-analysis by Cook *et al*[41] included 82 studies evaluating SBML in procedural settings such as surgeries and airway management. They found that SBML was significantly better at improving procedural skills than traditional methods but might takes more time. A systematic review on patient outcomes in simulation based medical education also reported small to moderate patient benefits in comparison with no intervention[38]. A study published in 2014 revealed the effectiveness of colonoscopy training with virtual simulation in the early learning curve of novices. Performance improvements were also found later during patient-based colonoscopy training[43].

A prospective randomized study that evaluated the diagnostic abilities of trainees using upper GI endoscopy concluded that structured SBT was superior to SBT or clinical training alone. This study also found that the use of the simulator was valuable as the first step in developing diagnostic skills to perform upper GI endoscopy, but it was not sufficient to ensure the overall competencies[30]. Several reports on SBT for GI endoscopy are described in Table 3.

Generally, studies on SBT in GI endoscopy training have shown favorable results, especially in the early phase of training, as it reduces the time required to reach technical competence and the number of endoscopic procedures needed to perform it independently. With SBT, trainees can perform the procedures and exercises repeatedly using a simulator. This repetition improves the cognitive and practical skills of students and allows them to become more acquainted with endoscopic features and settings. A meta-analysis showed that simulation can increase patient safety and decrease the risk of adverse events, as trainees are more skilled and familiarized with the clinical settings at the moment of performing the endoscopy[44-49]. It also provides an opportunity for trainees to learn at their own pace [50-54].

However, some systematic reviews have reported inconclusive evidence supporting SBT as a replacement for conventional training. SBT might be more beneficial as a supplement to conventional training, especially in the early phase. Nevertheless, reducing patient-based training in favor of SBT is not recommended as it cannot replace conventional patient-based training[48,51,52]. Hence, simulation must be accompanied by direct clinical experience with patients in order to understand the actual clinical setting[39]. A study conducted in 2004 found that simulation without feedback from experts did not improve the skills of trainees. Providing trainees access to a simulator cannot guarantee appropriate learning by itself. Therefore, SBT should be delivered purposefully within a developed curriculum to allow trainees to practice essential skills, receive feedback from experts, and develop skills gradually and appropriately to achieve mastery[55]. Feedback and debriefing are essential in SBT to allow trainees identify their weakness and improve their performance accordingly[56]. Simulation with a proper environment or scenario is also beneficial to the improvement of endoscopic non-technical skills such as communication and teamwork, situation awareness, leadership, judgment, and decision making[57]. A previous study showed that integrating endoscopic non-technical skills training improved novice trainees' performance and competency, which might benefit patients[58].

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Studies on simulation-based endoscopy training							
Ref.	Study design	Methods	Conclusion				
Ferlitsch <i>et al</i> [39], 2002	Prospective randomized trial	13 endoscopy trainees were divided into two groups: simulator training and no simulator training	Simulator-trained group had better skills, shorter scope insertion time, and fewer adverse events				
Giulio <i>et al</i> [44], 2004	Prospective randomized trial	22 fellows with no experience in endoscopy were divided into two groups: preclinical training with computer-based simulator and no preclinical training	The first group performed a more complete procedure, required less assistance, and was assessed as better by the instructor				
Cohen <i>et al</i> [43], 2006	Prospective randomized trial	45 1 st -yr GI fellows were divided into two groups: unsupervised simulator training using GI mentor and no simulator	Fellows in the simulator group had significantly higher objective competency rates during the first 100 cases. Fellows who underwent GI mentor training performed significantly better during the early phase of real colonoscopy training				
Shirai <i>et al</i> [<mark>45</mark>], 2008	Prospective randomized trial	10 trainees were divided into two groups: simulator and non-simulator	5 h of simulator training improved EGD performance				
Ferlitsch <i>et al</i> [46], 2010	Prospective randomized trial	28 internal medicine residents were divided into two groups: simulator-trained before conven- tional training and conventional training only	Virtual simulator training improved technical accuracy during the early and mid-term phase of training, thus reducing the time needed to reach technical competency. However, the clinical effect is limited				
Haycock <i>et al</i> [47], 2010	Prospective randomized trial	36 novice colonoscopists were divided into two groups: simulator training and patient-based training	Simulator-trained group performance matched the patient-based group performance, and showed superior technical skills on simulated cases				
Ende <i>et al</i> [<mark>30</mark>], 2012	Prospective randomized trial	Residents with no previous experience in endoscopy were divided into three groups: clinical and simulator training, clinical training only, and simulator training only	First group showed better results than the other groups. Third group showed a shorter procedure duration				
Qiao et al[<mark>48</mark>], 2014	Systematic review	Fifteen studies comparing virtual colonoscopy or gastroscopy training with other intervention were analyzed	Virtual endoscopy simulator training might be effective for gastroscopy, but no data are available for colonoscopy				
Singh <i>et al</i> [<mark>49</mark>], 2014	Systematic review and meta- analysis	Thirty-nine articles, including twenty-one randomized trials on simulation-based training in gastrointestinal endoscopy were analyzed	Simulation-based training significantly enhanced the skills of trainees, reduced the time needed to finish a procedure, and improved patient outcomes				
Ekkelenkamp <i>et</i> al[50], 2016	Systematic review	Twenty-three studies on simulator training and learning curves, including seventeen randomized controlled trials, were analyzed	Validated VR simulator training in the early phase accelerated the learning of practical skills. Assessment of performance level on GI endoscopy procedures should be done continuously with validated assessment tool, rather than threshold number				
Mahmood <i>et al</i> [5], 2018	Systematic review	Twenty-one randomized controlled trials on VR simulation in endoscopy training were analyzed	VR simulation showed improved skills in all areas at the beginning of learning; nonetheless it was not effective as a replacement for conventional training				
Khan <i>et al</i> [<mark>51],</mark> 2018	Systematic review	Eighteen trials on endoscopic procedures were analyzed	VR-based training in combination with conventional training showed superior result over VR training alone. Evidence was inconclusive regarding whether VR-based training can replace conventional training				
Smith <i>et al</i> [52], 2021	Systematic review and meta- analysis	Twenty-four studies on simulation of EGD, colonoscopy, ERCP, flexible sigmoidoscopy, or hemostasis procedures were analyzed	Likely positive impact of simulation training on patient comfort, cecal and biliary intubation. However, studies on the effect of simulation training are small and have a short follow-up time				
Zhang <i>et al</i> [<mark>53</mark>], 2021	Systematic review	Twenty-two studies on endoscopy VR simulation training were analyzed	VR simulation training resulted in comparable or significantly better performance than clinical training, no training, other types of simulation, and another form of VR				

GI: Gastrointestinal; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; EGD, Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; VR: Virtual reality.

EXPERIENCES IN SIMULATION-BASED MASTERY LEARNING FOR ENDOSCOPY TRAINING

Several studies have shown endoscopy mastery learning experiences. Nguyen-Vu et al[59] reported a 2wk course for gastroenterology fellows at the University of California with no prior experience in endoscopy. They divided the learning period into two phases: the 1st week for learning the basics of endoscopy and the 2nd week for learning various therapies in endoscopy. These phases were further divided into specific endoscopic skills such as endoscopic tip control, image documentation, biopsy, and clip administration. Trainees were assigned readings and underwent online assessments before attending hands-on training with a simulator. They had to pass the competency assessment for a specific skill before moving to the next topic. This study showed that the SBML program could rapidly



Baisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

help trainees acquire endoscopic skills through a comprehensive curriculum. Online reading and assessments enabled trainees to learn at their own pace, and using a simulator provided them with a chance to engage in repetitive practice. Dividing endoscopic skills also allowed trainees to focus on the specific skills they needed to refine.

Ritter et al[60] reported an endoscopy training system (ETS) using an SBML curriculum implemented with general surgery residents to pass the Fundamentals of Endoscopic Surgery (FES) skills examination. They divided ETS into five tasks which were organized in two tabletop units. The first unit included scope manipulation, tool targeting, and retroflexion tasks using a simple endoscopic tool. The second unit consisted of loop management and mucosal inspection tasks using a stylized body form. Most participants completed this simulation-based curriculum in less than 1 wk with more than 90 min of practice per day. This study suggested that the application of the SBML curriculum to flexible endoscopes provides significantly improved results on posttraining assessments compared with pretraining assessments. This study also found that after five sessions of SBT, participants could produce posttest scores equivalent to those of doctors who had performed 150-300 endoscopy procedures. This result implies that vast clinical experience is not needed to participate in the SBML program. The ETS was further developed by setting the training standards for the SBML curriculum, resulting in attainable standards that improved FES scores in the skills exam[61]. Another subsequent study published in 2021 evaluated the effect of SBML curriculum implementation early in residency. It revealed that early implementation of SBML curriculum for flexible endoscopy training resulted in comparable performance to those with high level of clinical endoscopic experience[62].

Soetikno et al[61] developed a 6-wk SBML program for 1st-year gastroenterology fellows of the Philippine Society of Digestive Endoscopy. SBML involved learning fine-tip control, structured upper endoscopy examination, and endoscopic therapies. Basic knowledge and interpretation of endoscopy findings were learned simultaneously. Interestingly, the first 5 wk of the program were conducted remotely using virtual coaching. Trainees used simulators and recorded their own performance, number of attempts, and completion time for each attempt, and then supervisors provided feedback based on these attempts. During the last week, trainees underwent in-person endoscopic therapy training after having passed the standard for fine-tip control and structured upper endoscopy examination. This study found that the adoption rates for basic endoscopic techniques such as image documentation and biopsy were 93% and 100%, respectively, after 2 mo of training. Meanwhile, the adoption rates of endoscopic therapies such as clipping, band ligation, and injection were more variable (7%-79%)[63]. Soetikno et al[64] also conducted an SBML course in GI bleeding endoscopic therapy and found that SBML quickly disseminated technical knowledge and skills. They proposed SBML as an additional method for teaching before trainees performed the procedure on patients.

PLANNING AND MANAGEMENT OF SIMULATION-BASED MASTERY LEARNING IN GI ENDOSCOPY

As stated above, the SBML program requires a developed and tested curriculum to ensure that all trainees can achieve competence in endoscopy. Kern et al[65] constructed a six-step approach to build an SBML curriculum. The steps are problem identification and general need assessment, specific need assessment, targets and objectives, educational strategies, implementation, and evaluation and feedback. Hospitals and medical institutions should delegate a specific team to plan the SBML curriculum. After planning, a pilot study should be conducted to evaluate satisfaction of trainees with the program and patient outcomes. Once SBML has been implemented, continuous monitoring and evaluation should be performed to maintain the quality of the program[37].

SBML begins with an initial assessment of the knowledge and abilities of trainees. After training, students will be tested again, and training will continue until they meet the minimum passing standards. Once trainees meet the minimum passing standards, they can advance to the next stage of training (Figure 1). Periodic examinations will be conducted along with planned practices to ensure that expected competencies are maintained [37]. Some training centers might provide materials for self learning before the simulation starts to improve the initial knowledge of trainees. A study by Cheung et al_{66} showed that preparation before SBML is substantial to improve the effectiveness of SBML. They found that web-based observational practice is superior to reading materials alone, as it increases learner engagement with instructional materials.

Learning targets should be determined from the beginning of the SBML program and arranged according to the SMART acronym: specific, measurable, attainable, relevant, and time-bound [59,60]. Trainees, trainers, and supervisors have to understand learning targets before starting the program. This understanding is beneficial because trainees can focus their learning on the important and necessary skills, and trainers and supervisors can provide structured feedback. Feedback is important in SBML and should be delivered in a specific manner: with only one or two important points at a time and preferably immediately after the procedure or simulation to be properly understood by trainees[67,68]. Feedback should also be constructive and not vague, allowing trainees to self-reflect and come up with potential solutions[31].





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.512 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Stages in simulation-based mastery learning. Simulation-based mastery learning begins with a pretest to assess trainees' initial knowledge and abilities. Subsequently, trainees will undergo simulation based-training with formative assessment to direct their training. Lastly, trainees will be evaluated for competency through summative assessment (posttest) according to the minimum passing standards. Trainees who pass the test can advance to the next stage of training, while those who do not pass must receive additional training and practice until they meet the minimum passing standards.

In addition to training or lesson planning, an assessment plan is needed to create a training environment with maximum results. Assessment is vital to provide trainees with future directions for improvement and to ensure patient safety by issuing a passing standard[69]. At the beginning of mastery learning, a pretest has to be conducted to evaluate the initial knowledge of trainees[67]. Within the program, assessments are classified as formative or summative assessments. Formative assessment aims to direct training and support the self reflection and intrinsic motivation of trainees[70]. Meanwhile, summative assessment seeks to evaluate competency and practice eligibility[71]. There are five criteria to indicate the quality of an assessment: reliability, which shows the accuracy and reproducibility of a test: validity, which shows whether the test can be performed to evaluate the intended focused parameter; future impact of the assessment; acceptability by trainees and supervisors; and reasonable cost. Assessments can be conducted through written examinations, direct evaluations by clinical supervisors, direct observations, clinical simulations, or portfolios[69].

THE FUTURE OF SIMULATION-BASED MASTERY LEARNING IN GI ENDOSCOPY

It is reasonable and expected that novice endoscopists do not perform endoscopic procedures on human patients unless they have shown satisfactory skills on a simulator. Endoscopy training should move from the traditional apprenticeship model to objective competency-based mastery learning, integrating simulators, deliberate practice, and prompt feedback from supervisors. The SBML curriculum is acknowledged as a method to boost the efficiency and efficacy of endoscopy training through repetitive practice and expert feedback, which allow trainees to learn the basic structure of endoscopic techniques. One of the limitations of the traditional apprenticeship model is the reduced time for questions, feedback, and adequate skill assessment during a procedure on an actual patient, which results in self learning; thus, not all trainees might develop a proper form and technique. Incorporating simulators can reduce this limitation of the conventional apprenticeship model by allowing trainees to practice basic endoscopic maneuvers repeatedly, as each trainee has a different absorption rate. In fact, acquiring proper techniques is essential for trainees, as they can progress to the next stage of training which is more complex. Simulators also limit the possibility of patient discomfort and injury, thereby allowing trainees to improve their skills. Additionally, the standardization of simulator-based instruction methods is essential to maximize the positive impact of the training method[8]. The integration of simulator in endoscopy training should be within a structured curriculum that combines constructive feedback and complementary knowledge[72]. A previous randomized trial compared the outcome of structured comprehensive curriculum to progressive learning-based curriculum, and revealed that those who received SBT that progressed in complexity and difficulty had superior technical and communication skills and global performance in the simulated setting^[73].

A proper SBML curriculum for GI endoscopy should subsequently consist of cognitive, technical, and integrative skill training. The coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic has accelerated the acceptance of online video/web-based learning, video mentoring, and video proctoring. Web-based learning in the form of online modules is now expected for cognitive skill training, which allows trainees to review learning modules at their own pace and to avoid cognitive overload due to a stressful environment[59]. The main drawbacks of simulation-based learning are model realism and less real-world experience for new endoscopists. Hence, hybrid learning that combines simulator-based and one-on-one training is ideal for building the learning curves of trainees and identifying their deficiencies[74]. Improved performance in simulator training has been shown to translate into the clinical area[60].

CONCLUSION

The traditional apprenticeship model in GI endoscopy training must be revised to ensure competency and practical eligibility of novice endoscopists. By moving the focus from a case volume-based to a competency-based training, mastery learning can help lower the variability between skills of trainees and provide optimal results. Previous experiences with the SBML program in endoscopy training showed promising results and positioned that method as an additional course to be incorporated before the apprenticeship is started and also as a complementary course to one-on-one training. The use of a simulator in SBML can help trainees become acquainted with the endoscopic equipment, settings, and situations that might arise during their direct practice on patients. The SBML program should be planned and managed by a specific team and conducted within a developed and tested curriculum.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Maulahela H conceived the study, and wrote and edited the manuscript; Annisa NG performed the data analysis and drafted the manuscript; Konstantin T edited and finalized the manuscript for submission; Syam AF and Soetikno R reviewed and approved the submitted manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declares that they have no conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Indonesia

ORCID number: Hasan Maulahela 0000-0002-0396-4433; Nagita Gianty Annisa 0000-0001-9708-0454; Tiffany Konstantin 0000-0003-2086-9531; Ari Fahrial Syam 0000-0003-0041-3553.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: World Endoscopy Organization; American College of Gastroenterology; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; The Indonesian Society of Digestive Endoscopy; The Indonesian Society of Gastroenterology.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- Seward E, Lumley S. Endoscopy provision: meeting the challenges. Frontline Gastroenterol 2017; 8: 90-93 [PMID: 1 28839891 DOI: 10.1136/flgastro-2016-100764]
- 2 Huang C, Hopkins R, Huang K, Demers L, Wasan S. Standardizing Endoscopy Training: A Workshop for Endoscopy Educators. MedEdPORTAL 2020; 16: 11015 [PMID: 33204839 DOI: 10.15766/mep 2374-8265.11015]
- Matharoo M, Haycock A, Sevdalis N, Thomas-Gibson S. A prospective study of patient safety incidents in gastrointestinal 3 endoscopy. Endosc Int Open 2017; 5: E83-E89 [PMID: 28191498 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-117219]
- McGaghie WC. Mastery learning: it is time for medical education to join the 21st century. Acad Med 2015; 90: 1438-1441 [PMID: 26375269 DOI: 10.1097/ACM.000000000000911]
- Mahmood T, Scaffidi MA, Khan R, Grover SC. Virtual reality simulation in endoscopy training: Current evidence and future directions. World J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 5439-5445 [PMID: 30622373 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i48.5439]
- 6 Finocchiaro M, Cortegoso Valdivia P, Hernansanz A, Marino N, Amram D, Casals A, Menciassi A, Marlicz W, Ciuti G, Koulaouzidis A. Training Simulators for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy: Current and Future Perspectives. Cancers (Basel) 2021; 13 [PMID: 33804773 DOI: 10.3390/cancers13061427]
- 7 Caspritz T, Arnold M, White C, Schultz M. A Critical Analysis of the gastroenterology specialist workforce in New Zealand. Wellington: New Zealand Society of Gastroenterology, 2018. [cited 20 April 2022]. Available from: https://www.nzdoctor.co.nz/article/undoctored/critical-analysis-gastroenterology-specialist-workforce-new-zealand
- Greenwald DA, Freeman ML. The Endoscopic Management of Immediate Complications of Therapeutic Endoscopy. In: 8 Cohen J. Successful Training in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Second Edition. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell, 2022: 351-356
- 9 Kim JS, Kim BW. Endoscopy training in Korea. Korean J Intern Med 2019; 34: 237-241 [PMID: 30840806 DOI: 10.3904/kjim.2019.028]
- Hatanaka H, Yamamoto H, Lefor AK, Sugano K. Gastroenterology Training in Japan. Dig Dis Sci 2016; 61: 1448-1450 10 [PMID: 26860507 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-016-4065-x]
- World Gastroenterology Organisation Education & Training Committee. Standards in gastroenterology training: a 11



comprehensive guide to basic standards in gastroenterology. Munich: World Gastroenterology Organisation, 2007

- 12 Maida M, Alrubaiy L, Bokun T, Bruns T, Castro V, China L, Conroy G, Trabulo D, Van Steenkiste C, Voermans RP, Burisch J, Ianiro G. Current challenges and future needs of clinical and endoscopic training in gastroenterology: a European survey. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E525-E533 [PMID: 32258375 DOI: 10.1055/a-1093-0877]
- 13 Waschke KA, Coyle W. Advances and Challenges in Endoscopic Training. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 1985-1992 [PMID: 29454788 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.11.293]
- Chin MW, Forbes GM. Should simulator use become mandatory in endoscopy training? J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 23: 14 996-997 [PMID: 18707595 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2008.05476.x]
- Long V, Kalloo AN. AccuTouch Endoscopy Simulator: development, applications and early experience. Gastrointest 15 Endosc Clin N Am 2006; 16: 479-487 [PMID: 16876720 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2006.03.014]
- Dawe SR, Windsor JA, Broeders JA, Cregan PC, Hewett PJ, Maddern GJ. A systematic review of surgical skills transfer 16 after simulation-based training: laparoscopic cholecystectomy and endoscopy. Ann Surg 2014; 259: 236-248 [PMID: 24100339 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000000245]
- 17 Park KS. Introduction to Starting Upper Gastrointestinal Endoscopy: Proper Insertion, Complete Observation, and Appropriate Photographing. Clin Endosc 2015; 48: 279-284 [PMID: 26240799 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2015.48.4.279]
- 18 Lateef F. Simulation-based learning: Just like the real thing. J Emerg Trauma Shock 2010; 3: 348-352 [PMID: 21063557 DOI: 10.4103/0974-2700.70743]
- Telleman H, Burger TF, Mulder CJ. Evolution of gastroenterology training. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 1793-1798 19 [PMID: 19370773 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.1793]
- 20 Williams CB, Saunders BP, Bladen JS. Development of colonoscopy teaching simulation. Endoscopy 2000; 32: 901-905 [PMID: 11085481 DOI: 10.1055/s-2000-8089]
- Classen M, Ruppin H. Practical Endoscopy Training Using a New Gastrointestinal Phantom. Endoscopy. Endoscopy 1974; 21 6: 127-131 [DOI: 10.1055/s-0028-1098609]
- 22 Williams CB, Baillie J, Gillies DF, Borislow D, Cotton PB. Teaching gastrointestinal endoscopy by computer simulation: a prototype for colonoscopy and ERCP. Gastrointest Endosc 1990; 36: 49-54 [PMID: 2311883 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(90)70923-6
- Koch AD, Buzink SN, Heemskerk J, Botden SM, Veenendaal R, Jakimowicz JJ, Schoon EJ. Expert and construct validity 23 of the Simbionix GI Mentor II endoscopy simulator for colonoscopy. Surg Endosc 2008; 22: 158-162 [PMID: 17516114 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-007-9394-6]
- Triantafyllou K, Lazaridis LD, Dimitriadis GD. Virtual reality simulators for gastrointestinal endoscopy training. World J 24 Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 6: 6-12 [PMID: 24527175 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v6.i1.6]
- 25 Faigel DO, Baron TH, Lewis B, Petersen B, Petrini J, Popp JW, Jack PS, Dipalma A, Pike IM, Flax IL. Ensuring Competence in Endoscopy. AGSE Taskforce and American College of Gastroenterology Executive and Practice Management Committees. [cited 20 April 2022]. Available from: https://www.asge.org/docs/defaultsource/education/practice_guidelines/doc-competence.pdf?sfvrsn=6
- Walsh CM. In-training gastrointestinal endoscopy competency assessment tools: Types of tools, validation and impact. 26 Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2016; 30: 357-374 [PMID: 27345645 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2016.04.001]
- McGaghie WC, Issenberg SB, Cohen ER, Barsuk JH, Wayne DB. Medical education featuring mastery learning with 27 deliberate practice can lead to better health for individuals and populations. Acad Med 2011; 86: e8-e9 [PMID: 22030671 DOI: 10.1097/ACM.0b013e3182308d37]
- 28 Mann DD, Eland DC. Self-efficacy in mastery learning to apply a therapeutic psychomotor skill. Percept Mot Skills 2005; 100: 77-84 [PMID: 15773696 DOI: 10.2466/pms.100.1.77-84]
- ASGE Training Committee, Adler DG, Bakis G, Coyle WJ, DeGregorio B, Dua KS, Lee LS, McHenry L Jr, Pais SA, 29 Rajan E, Sedlack RE, Shami VM, Faulx AL. Principles of training in GI endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 231-235 [PMID: 22154419 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.09.008]
- 30 Ende A, Zopf Y, Konturek P, Naegel A, Hahn EG, Matthes K, Maiss J. Strategies for training in diagnostic upper endoscopy: a prospective, randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 254-260 [PMID: 22153875 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.07.063]
- Han S. Achieving Competence in Endoscopy. ACG Case Rep J 2019; 6: e00155 [PMID: 31737697 DOI: 31 10.14309/crj.000000000000155]
- 32 Beattie AD, Greff M, Lamy V, Mallinson CN. The European Diploma of Gastroenterology: progress towards harmonization of standards. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1996; 8: 403-406 [PMID: 8781913 DOI: 10.1097/00042737-199604000-00021
- 33 Eisen GM, Baron TH, Dominitz JA, Faigel DO, Goldstein JL, Johanson JF, Mallery JS, Raddawi HM, Vargo JJ 2nd, Waring JP, Fanelli RD, Wheeler-Harbough J; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Methods of granting hospital privileges to perform gastrointestinal endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 55: 780-783 [PMID: 12024127 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(02)70403-3
- Pearl J, Dunkin B, Pauli E, Trus T, Jeffrey M, Fanelli R, Meara M, Stefanidis D, Richardson W. Guidelines for 34 Privileging and Credentialing Physicians in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. Los Angeles: Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons, 2016. [cited 20 April 2022]. Available from: https://www.sages.org/publications/guidelines/guidelines-privileging-credentialing-physicians-gastrointestinal-endoscopy/
- 35 Kim JS, Kim BW. Training in Endoscopy: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy. Clin Endosc 2017; 50: 318-321 [PMID: 28783922 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2017.096]
- 36 Farthing MJ, Walt RP, Allan RN, Swan CH, Gilmore IT, Mallinson CN, Bennett JR, Hawkey CJ, Burnham WR, Morris AI, Tibbs CJ, Bowling TE, Cobb C, Catnach S, Farrell C, Towle A. A national training programme for gastroenterology and hepatology. Gut 1996; 38: 459-470 [PMID: 8675103 DOI: 10.1136/gut.38.3.459]
- McGaghie WC. Mastery Learning: Origins, Features, and Evidence from the Health Professions. In: McGaghie WC, 37 Barsuk JH, Wayne DB. Comprehensive Healthcare Simulation: Mastery Learning in Health Professions Education. Cham, Switzerland: Springer, 2020: 27-46 [DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-34811-3_2]



- Zendejas B, Brydges R, Wang AT, Cook DA. Patient outcomes in simulation-based medical education: a systematic 38 review. J Gen Intern Med 2013; 28: 1078-1089 [PMID: 23595919 DOI: 10.1007/s11606-012-2264-5]
- 39 Ferlitsch A, Glauninger P, Gupper A, Schillinger M, Haefner M, Gangl A, Schoefl R. Evaluation of a virtual endoscopy simulator for training in gastrointestinal endoscopy. Endoscopy 2002; 34: 698-702 [PMID: 12195326 DOI: 10.1055/s-2002-33456]
- 40 Harrison CM, Gosai JN. Simulation-based training for cardiology procedures: Are we any further forward in evidencing real-world benefits? Trends Cardiovasc Med 2017; 27: 163-170 [PMID: 27986510 DOI: 10.1016/j.tcm.2016.08.009]
- Cook DA, Brydges R, Zendejas B, Hamstra SJ, Hatala R. Mastery learning for health professionals using technology-41 enhanced simulation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acad Med 2013; 88: 1178-1186 [PMID: 23807104 DOI: 10.1097/ACM.0b013e31829a365d
- 42 Koch AD, Ekkelenkamp VE, Haringsma J, Schoon EJ, de Man RA, Kuipers EJ. Simulated colonoscopy training leads to improved performance during patient-based assessment. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 630-636 [PMID: 25475901 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.014]
- 43 Cohen J, Cohen SA, Vora KC, Xue X, Burdick JS, Bank S, Bini EJ, Bodenheimer H, Cerulli M, Gerdes H, Greenwald D, Gress F, Grosman I, Hawes R, Mullin G, Schnoll-Sussman F, Starpoli A, Stevens P, Tenner S, Villanueva G. Multicenter, randomized, controlled trial of virtual-reality simulator training in acquisition of competency in colonoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 64: 361-368 [PMID: 16923483 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.11.062]
- Di Giulio E, Fregonese D, Casetti T, Cestari R, Chilovi F, D'Ambra G, Di Matteo G, Ficano L, Delle Fave G. Training with a computer-based simulator achieves basic manual skills required for upper endoscopy: a randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2004; 60: 196-200 [PMID: 152WJG-28-5203 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5107(04)01566-4]
- 45 Shirai Y, Yoshida T, Shiraishi R, Okamoto T, Nakamura H, Harada T, Nishikawa J, Sakaida I. Prospective randomized study on the use of a computer-based endoscopic simulator for training in esophagogastroduodenoscopy. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 23: 1046-1050 [PMID: 18554236 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2008.05457.x]
- 46 Ferlitsch A, Schoefl R, Puespoek A, Miehsler W, Schoeniger-Hekele M, Hofer H, Gangl A, Homoncik M. Effect of virtual endoscopy simulator training on performance of upper gastrointestinal endoscopy in patients: a randomized controlled trial. Endoscopy 2010; 42: 1049-1056 [PMID: 20972956 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1255818]
- Haycock A, Koch AD, Familiari P, van Delft F, Dekker E, Petruzziello L, Haringsma J, Thomas-Gibson S. Training and 47 transfer of colonoscopy skills: a multinational, randomized, blinded, controlled trial of simulator versus bedside training. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 298-307 [PMID: 19889408 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.07.017]
- 48 Qiao W, Bai Y, Lv R, Zhang W, Chen Y, Lei S, Zhi F. The effect of virtual endoscopy simulator training on novices: a systematic review. PLoS One 2014; 9: e89224 [PMID: 24586609 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0089224]
- 49 Singh S, Sedlack RE, Cook DA. Effects of simulation-based training in gastrointestinal endoscopy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 1611-23.e4 [PMID: 24509241 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5085(14)62687-1]
- 50 Ekkelenkamp VE, Koch AD, de Man RA, Kuipers EJ. Training and competence assessment in GI endoscopy: a systematic review. Gut 2016; 65: 607-615 [PMID: 25636697 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2014-307173]
- 51 Khan R, Plahouras J, Johnston BC, Scaffidi MA, Grover SC, Walsh CM. Virtual reality simulation training for health professions trainees in gastrointestinal endoscopy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2018; 8: CD008237 [PMID: 30117156 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD008237.pub3]
- Smith R, Zhao M. P74 Simulation in endoscopy training: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gut 2021; 70: A78 [DOI: 52 10.1136/gutinl-2020-bsgcampus.149]
- 53 Zhang W, Liu X, Zheng B. Virtual reality simulation in training endoscopic skills: A systematic review. Laparoscopic, Endoscopic and Robotic Surgery 2021; 4: 97-104 [DOI: 10.1016/j.lers.2021.09.002]
- ASGE Training Committee, Sedlack RE, Coyle WJ, Obstein KL, Al-Haddad MA, Bakis G, Christie JA, Davila RE, 54 DeGregorio B, DiMaio CJ, Enestvedt BK, Jorgensen J, Mullady DK, Rajan L. ASGE's assessment of competency in endoscopy evaluation tools for colonoscopy and EGD. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 79: 1-7 [PMID: 24239255 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.10.003
- 55 Mahmood T, Darzi A. The learning curve for a colonoscopy simulator in the absence of any feedback: no feedback, no learning. Surg Endosc 2004; 18: 1224-1230 [PMID: 15457382 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-003-9143-4]
- 56 Khan R, Scaffidi MA, Grover SC, Gimpaya N, Walsh CM. Simulation in endoscopy: Practical educational strategies to improve learning. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 11: 209-218 [PMID: 30918586 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v11.i3.209]
- 57 Ravindran S, Thomas-Gibson S, Murray S, Wood E. Improving safety and reducing error in endoscopy: simulation training in human factors. Frontline Gastroenterol 2019; 10: 160-166 [PMID: 31205657 DOI: 10.1136/flgastro-2018-101078
- Walsh CM, Scaffidi MA, Khan R, Arora A, Gimpaya N, Lin P, Satchwell J, Al-Mazroui A, Zarghom O, Sharma S, 58 Kamani A, Genis S, Kalaichandran R, Grover SC. Non-technical skills curriculum incorporating simulation-based training improves performance in colonoscopy among novice endoscopists: Randomized controlled trial. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 940-948 [PMID: 31912560 DOI: 10.1111/den.13623]
- 59 Nguyen-Vu T, Malvar C, Chin YK, Kaltenbach T, Liu A, Myint T, Asokkumar R, Shergill A, Soetikno R. Simulationbased mastery learning (SBML) for rapid acquisition of upper endoscopy knowledge and skills-initial observation. VideoGIE 2020; 5: 222-225 [PMID: 32529151 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2020.02.014]
- 60 Ritter EM, Taylor ZA, Wolf KR, Franklin BR, Placek SB, Korndorffer JR Jr, Gardner AK. Simulation-based mastery learning for endoscopy using the endoscopy training system: a strategy to improve endoscopic skills and prepare for the fundamentals of endoscopic surgery (FES) manual skills exam. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 413-420 [PMID: 28698900 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5697-4]
- Franklin BR, Placek SB, Gardner AK, Korndorffer JR Jr, Wagner MD, Pearl JP, Ritter EM. Preparing for the American 61 Board of Surgery Flexible Endoscopy Curriculum: Development of multi-institutional proficiency-based training standards and pilot testing of a simulation-based mastery learning curriculum for the Endoscopy Training System. Am J Surg 2018; 216: 167-173 [PMID: 28974312 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2017.09.010]
- Dyke C, Franklin BR, Sweeney WB, Ritter EM. Early implementation of Fundamentals of Endoscopic Surgery training 62



using a simulation-based mastery learning curriculum. Surgery 2021; 169: 1228-1233 [PMID: 33583604 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2020.12.005]

- Soetikno R, Cabral-Prodigalidad PA, Kaltenbach T; AOE Investigators. Simulation-Based Mastery Learning With Virtual 63 Coaching: Experience in Training Standardized Upper Endoscopy to Novice Endoscopists. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 1632-1636 [PMID: 32758502 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.06.096]
- Soetikno R, Asokkumar R, McGill SK, Kaltenbach T. Simulation-Based Mastery Learning for Practicing 64 Gastroenterologists-Renewed Importance in the Era of COVID-19. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1380-1383 [PMID: 32773455 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000788]
- Sawaya RD, Mrad S, Rajha E, Saleh R, Rice J. Simulation-based curriculum development: lessons learnt in Global Health 65 education. BMC Med Educ 2021; 21: 33 [PMID: 33413346 DOI: 10.1186/s12909-020-02430-9]
- 66 Cheung JJ, Koh J, Brett C, Bägli DJ, Kapralos B, Dubrowski A. Preparation With Web-Based Observational Practice Improves Efficiency of Simulation-Based Mastery Learning. Simul Healthc 2016; 11: 316-322 [PMID: 27388862 DOI: 10.1097/SIH.000000000000171
- Adams NE. Bloom's taxonomy of cognitive learning objectives. J Med Libr Assoc 2015; 103: 152-153 [PMID: 26213509 67 DOI: 10.3163/1536-5050.103.3.010]
- 68 Ben-David MF. The role of assessment in expanding professional horizons. Med Teach 2000; 22: 472-477 [PMID: 21271959 DOI: 10.1080/01421590050110731]
- Austin Z. How to design and use learning objective in clinical teaching. *Pharm J*+ 2016; 296: 46-48 [DOI: 69 10.1211/pj.2016.20200251]
- Anderson L, Krathwohl D, Bloom B. A Taxonomy for Learning, Teaching, and Assessing: A Revision of Bloom's 70 Taxonomy of Educational Objectives. New York: Addison Wesley Longman, 2001
- Epstein RM. Assessment in medical education. N Engl J Med 2007; 356: 387-396 [PMID: 17251535 DOI: 71 10.1056/NEJMra054784]
- Grover SC, Garg A, Scaffidi MA, Yu JJ, Plener IS, Yong E, Cino M, Grantcharov TP, Walsh CM. Impact of a simulation 72 training curriculum on technical and nontechnical skills in colonoscopy: a randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 1072-1079 [PMID: 26007221 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.04.008]
- Grover SC, Scaffidi MA, Khan R, Garg A, Al-Mazroui A, Alomani T, Yu JJ, Plener IS, Al-Awamy M, Yong EL, Cino M, 73 Ravindran NC, Zasowski M, Grantcharov TP, Walsh CM. Progressive learning in endoscopy simulation training improves clinical performance: a blinded randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 881-889 [PMID: 28366440 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.03.1529]
- Koo CS, Siah KTH, Koh CJ. Endoscopy training in COVID-19: Challenges and hope for a better age. J Gastroenterol 74 Hepatol 2021; 36: 2715-2719 [PMID: 33871079 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15524]



NO

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 524-535

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.524

Case Control Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for malignant pancreatic masses and associated lymph nodes: Critical evaluation of strain ratio cutoff value

Miguel Puga-Tejada, Raquel Del Valle, Roberto Oleas, Maria Egas-Izquierdo, Martha Arevalo-Mora, Jorge Baquerizo-Burgos, Jesenia Ospina, Miguel Soria-Alcivar, Hannah Pitanga-Lukashok, Carlos Robles-Medranda

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Chen SY, China; Chen C, China; Mahmoud MZ, Saudi Arabia

Received: May 24, 2022 Peer-review started: May 24, 2022 First decision: June 27, 2022 Revised: July 15, 2022 Accepted: August 25, 2022 Article in press: August 25, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Miguel Puga-Tejada, Raquel Del Valle, Roberto Oleas, Maria Egas-Izquierdo, Martha Arevalo-Mora, Jorge Baquerizo-Burgos, Jesenia Ospina, Miguel Soria-Alcivar, Hannah Pitanga-Lukashok, Carlos Robles-Medranda, Endoscopy Division, Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas, Guayaquil 090505, Guayas, Ecuador

Miguel Soria-Alcivar, Universidad de Guayaquil, Guayaquil 090505, Guayas, Ecuador

Corresponding author: Carlos Robles-Medranda, MD, Chief Physician, Director, Endoscopy Division, Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas, Av. Abel R Castillo y, Av. Juan Tanca Marengo, Torre Vitalis, Mezanine 3, Guayaquil 090505, Guayas, Ecuador. carlosoakm@yahoo.es

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) can detect small lesions throughout the digestive tract; however, it remains challenging to accurately identify malignancies with this approach. EUS elastography measures tissue hardness, by which malignant and nonmalignant pancreatic masses (PMs) and lymph nodes (LNs) can be differentiated. However, there is currently little information regarding the strain ratio (SR) cutoff in Hispanic populations.

AIM

To determine the diagnostic accuracy of EUS elastography for PMs and LNs with an SR cutoff value in Hispanics.

METHODS

A retrospective study of patients who underwent EUS elastography for PMs between December 2013 and December 2014. A qualitative (analysis of color maps) and quantitative (SR) analysis of PMs and their associated LNs was performed. The accuracy of EUS elastography in identifying malignant PMs and LNs and cutoff value for SR were analyzed. A PM and/or its associated LNs were considered malignant based on histopathological findings from fine-needle aspiration biopsy samples.

RESULTS



A sample of 121 patients was included, 45.4% of whom were female. 69 (57.0%) PMs were histologically malignant, with a median SR of 50.4 vs 33.0 for malignant vs nonmalignant masses (P < 10.001). EUS evaluation identified associated LNs in 43/121 patients (35.5%), in whom 22/43 (51.2%) patients had histologically confirmed malignant diagnosis, with a median SR of 30 vs 40 for malignant vs nonmalignant LNs (P = 0.7182). In detecting malignancy in PMs, an SR cutoff value of > 21.5 yielded a sensitivity of 94.2%, while a cutoff value of > 121 yielded a specificity of 96.2.2%. There were significant differences in the Giovannini scores, a previously established elastic score system, between the patients grouped by their final histology results (P < 0.001). For LNs, SR cutoff values of > 14.0 and > 155 yielded a sensitivity of 90.9% and a specificity of 95.2%, respectively, in detecting malignancy.

CONCLUSION

EUS elastography is a helpful technique for the diagnosis of solid PMs and their associated LNs. The proposed SR cutoff values have a high sensitivity and specificity for the detection of malignancy.

Key Words: Ultrasound; Elastography; Pancreas; Lymph nodes; Neoplasm

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This single-center retrospective study aimed to determine the diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) elastography in the diagnosis of pancreatic masses (PMs) and associated lymph nodes (LNs) with a defined strain ratio (SR) cutoff value in a Hispanic population. In determining if PMs were malignant, an SR cutoff value > 21.5 had a sensitivity of 94.2%, while a cutoff value > 121 had a specificity of 96.2.2%. For diagnosing LNs, an SR cutoff value > 14.0 had a sensitivity of 90.9%, while a cutoff value > 155 had a specificity of 95.2% for malignancy. The proposed SR cutoff values have high sensitivity and specificity for malignancy detection during EUS elastography.

Citation: Puga-Tejada M, Del Valle R, Oleas R, Egas-Izquierdo M, Arevalo-Mora M, Baquerizo-Burgos J, Ospina J, Soria-Alcivar M, Pitanga-Lukashok H, Robles-Medranda C. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for malignant pancreatic masses and associated lymph nodes: Critical evaluation of strain ratio cutoff value. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(9): 524-535

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/524.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.524

INTRODUCTION

Pancreatic masses (PMs) include neoplastic and nonneoplastic lesions (i.e., anatomical variants, inflammatory lesions). One of the essential tasks during the assessment of PMs is identifying their benign or malignant nature. Along with the identification of malignant lesions, the presence of involved lymph nodes (LNs) is a prognostic factor of the disease. To date, one of the most sensitive methods for detecting PMs is endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), which allows for the visualization of small lesions throughout the digestive tract; however, EUS has a limited capacity in accurately determining the malignant or nonmalignant nature of a lesion. In addition, EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) provides a histological diagnosis for lesions suspicious of malignancy; nevertheless, this invasive technique has a false-negative rate of 25%[1].

These shortcomings have been addressed with EUS elastography, an additional imaging technique used to determine tissue hardness. Malignant tissue is often more rigid than the normal surrounding tissue; thus, EUS elastography can differentiate between malignant and nonmalignant lesions. As a result, this technique has been applied in the diagnostic workup of PMs and their associated LNs[2-4]. EUS elastography is considered an accurate imaging technique for characterizing and detecting pancreatic lesions[2].

EUS elastography can be used to evaluate PMs and their associated LNs through qualitative and quantitative analyses; the former involves the analysis of color maps, while the latter is achieved by assessing the strain ratio (SR). However, previous studies, such as the one published by Altonbary et al [4], have reported differences in the SR cutoff value and the optimal internal sensitivity and specificity, suggesting a potential limitation of this technique [3,4]. The accuracy of this technique in differentiating malignant from nonmalignant lesions has only been assessed for masses consisting of solid tissue. The suitability of EUS elastography for solid-cystic lesions, which comprise an important percentage of

pancreatic tumoral lesions, has not been reported.

Based on the above, through this retrospective study, we aim to determine the diagnostic accuracy of EUS elastography for diagnosing malignant PMs and LNs in a Hispanic cohort and define the SR cutoff values in this population, comparing the results with those obtained through FNA biopsy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

This was an observational, analytic, retrospective, case-control study performed at the Instituto Ecuatoriano de Enfermedades Digestivas (IECED, Guayaquil, Ecuador) from December 2013 to December 2014. Consecutive Hispanic patients (≥ 18 years old) were referred for the evaluation of suspected PMs using EUS following computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Patients with incomplete clinical records were excluded. The patients were allocated into two groups (malignant or nonmalignant) according to the histological findings of biopsy samples and results from a 6-mo clinical follow-up (i.e., laboratory tests, imaging, and surgical findings). All participants or their legal guardians gave written informed consent before the procedure. The Institutional Review Board approved the use and management of the corresponding data, and the study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

EUS elastography

All procedures were performed by two expert endoscopists (CRM and RV), who perform \geq 300 EUS procedures *per* year. The patients were examined under general anesthesia using a 3.8 mm workingchannel linear-array echoendoscope (EG3870UTK, Pentax Medical, Pentax, Hamburg, Germany) attached to a Hitachi AVIUS Ultrasound Console (Avius Hitachi, Tokyo, Japan).

First, PMs or any associated LNs were examined under conventional B-mode scanning. Then, EUS elastography of the region of interest was performed using the ultrasound console. Tissue hardness was measured qualitatively and quantitatively in all regions of interest via EUS color maps and the SR, respectively. Subsequently, EUS-guided FNA was performed using a 22-gauge needle (Expect®, Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA). A pathologist blinded to the EUS elastography results performed the histological analysis.

Scoring system

Two expert endoscopists (CRM and RV) performed the qualitative assessed by classifying the elastography images using the elastic score, as reported by Giovannini^[3]. Giovannini elastic scores of 1 and 2 correspond to large green areas of soft and nonmalignant tissue; a score of 3 corresponds to a mainly blue area, considered a small adenocarcinoma; scores of 4 and 5 correspond to blue areas of hard and malignant tissue. For practical purposes, scores of 1 and 2 were considered nonmalignant lesions, whereas scores of 3, 4, and 5 were considered malignant lesions. Conventional EUS B-mode characteristics, such as size, shape, density, and ability to determine the border of suspicious lesions, were also recorded as part of the qualitative analysis. According to these factors, lesions with a size greater than 1 cm, irregular shape, anechoic density, or undefined borders were considered malignant[3-6].

The quantitative diagnosis was performed by calculating the semiquantitative proportion of tissue elasticity by measuring the SR of the region of interest. According to the method described by Iglesias-Garcia *et al*[6], at least three elasticity measurements for the mass lesion (A) and one for the surrounding area (B) were obtained. The corresponding SRs were then calculated by dividing B by each of the A values, and their mean was calculated^[7]

Data collection

Baseline data were extracted from medical records. The location, size, diameter, and color pattern of PMs and their associated LNs on EUS elastography, SR, and histological diagnosis were thoroughly described. Malignancy in solid and solid-cystic PMs was defined following the Fukuoka Consensus Guidelines, as detailed in Table 1[5].

Statistical analysis

Technical considerations: All statistical analyses were performed by an institutional GI attending and biostatistician (MPT) with 8 years of experience, sing R v4.0 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing; Vienna, Austria). A P value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Sample size: The sample size was estimated considering a 100% specificity for an SR > 6.04 on EUS elastography in predicting malignancy in solid PMs, with a corresponding disease prevalence of 67.4% [5], $\delta = 10\%$, and α - and β -errors of 5% and 20%, respectively. Using these parameters, a sample size of twenty-four cases and eleven controls was estimated, with 80% statistical power. To respect the central limit theorem (in which thirty observations are necessary to reach a Gaussian distribution), we aimed to analyze no fewer than thirty patients with malignant PMs during the study period.



Table 1 Classification of pancro	Table 1 Classification of pancreatic lesions					
	Malignant	Nonmalignant				
Solid	Adenocarcinoma	Acute pancreatitis				
	Lymphoma	Chronic pancreatitis				
	PNETs	Adenoma				
	Pancreatoblastoma	Insulinoma				
	Metastatic cancer					
Solid-Cystic	Mucinous cystadenoma ¹	Serous cystadenoma				
	Serous cystadenocarcinoma					
	Mucinous cystadenocarcinoma					
	IPMN ¹					

¹Considered malignant if the Fukuoka criteria are met.

PNET: Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor; IPMN: Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm.

Comparisons of baseline data, EUS, and EUS elastography diagnostic outcomes: Quantitative variables are described as the mean (standard deviation) or median (minimum-maximum range) according to their statistical distribution (Kolmogorov-Smirnov test). Qualitative variables are described as frequency (%). The potential differences in baseline data (i.e., age, sex, PM location) and EUS elastography diagnostic outcomes between malignant and nonmalignant PMs and LNs were confirmed with statistical hypothesis testing and illustrated with a boxplot, when necessary. Associations of PM and LN SR with diameter were demonstrated through Spearman's rank correlation (rho).

EUS and EUS elastography qualitative analysis: The sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), and accuracy of a Giovannini elastic score of 3 to 5 (cyan and dark blue) in predicting malignancy in PMs and their associated LNs were estimated. In the case of PMs, the subgroup analysis considered only solid PMs (excluding solid-cystic PMs). In the case of associated LNs, the sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy of conventional B-mode EUS criteria in predicting malignancy were also determined.

EUS elastography quantitative analysis: The sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy of SR measurements in predicting malignancy in PMs and their associated LNs were estimated. Subgroup analysis was also performed for only solid PMs (excluding solid-cystic PMs). In each situation, two internally derived SR cutoff values, one yielding the optimal sensitivity (and accuracy) and the other the optimal specificity, were calculated from the study data. We also calculated the corresponding areas under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUROCs), in which AUROCs of 0.5 suggested a prediction of malignancy equivalent to chance, with values of 0.7 to 0.8 considered acceptable, 0.8 to 0.9 considered excellent, and more than 0.9 considered outstanding discriminability[6]. The corresponding ROC curves were also generated and compared using the roc.test function of the pROC (v1.16.2; Robin X, 2020) package when necessary.

RESULTS

A sample of 121 patients with previous CT or MRI scans for PMs underwent EUS evaluation and were enrolled in the study. In this cohort, 55/121 (45.5%) were female, and the median age was 67 years (13-99). There was a histologically confirmed diagnosis of malignancy in 69/121 (57%) patients who were allocated to the malignant group; the remaining patients were placed in the nonmalignant group. Additionally, 43/121 (35.5%) patients had associated LNs surrounding the gastrointestinal tract. The baseline data and EUS elastography diagnostic outcomes of the cohort are summarized in Table 2.

We compared both PM groups in terms of the variables obtained from the EUS elasticity qualitative and quantitative analyses. Regarding the qualitative outcomes, there were significant differences in the Giovannini scores between the patients grouped by their final histology results (P < 0.001). For the quantitative outcomes, there was a significant difference in the median SR between patients with malignant (50.4, range 7.8–22.5) and nonmalignant PMs (33.0, range 2.6–321.0) (*P* < 0.001). In the solid PM subgroup, the median SR values were 51.0 (7.8-225.0) and 21.9 (2.6-321.0), respectively (Figure 1). A proportionally significant association was demonstrated between a higher PM SR and a larger PM diameter (rho = 0.251, 95%CI: 0-0.481; P = 0.05).



Table 2 Baseline data and endoscopic ultrasound elastography diagnostic outcomes of pancreatic masses					
	Malignancy (<i>n</i> = 69)	Nonmalignancy (<i>n</i> = 52)	P value		
Age (yr), median (range)	67 (13-93)	68 (20-99)	0.8907 ^a		
Sex (female), <i>n</i> (%)	36 (52.2)	19 (36.5)	0.1271 ^b		
PM location, n (%)			0.6891 ^b		
Head	50 (72.5)	35 (67.3)			
Neck	3 (4.3)	4 (7.7)			
Body	13 (18.8)	12 (23.1)			
Tail	3 (4.3)	1 (1.9)			
PM diameter (mm), median (range)	37.0 (7.4-70.0)	30 (10.0-60.0)	0.0616 ^a		
Giovannini elastic score, n (%)			< 0.001 ^b		
Green (score 1 to 2)	-	11 (21.2)			
Cyan (score 3)	5 (7.2)	11 (21.2)			
Dark blue (score 4 to 5)	64 (92.8)	30 (57.7)			
Strain ratio, median (range)	50.4 (7.8-225.0)	33.0 (2.6-321.0)	< 0.001 ^a		
Firmness/histopathology, n (%)			< 0.001 ^b		
Solid-cystic masses ($n = 36$)	26/69	10/52	< 0.001 ^b		
Serous cystadenoma	-	10 (19.2)			
Mucinous cystadenoma	5 (7.2)	-			
Mucinous cystadenocarcinoma	3 (4.3)	-			
IPMN	18 (26.1)	-			
Solid masses ($n = 85$)	43/69	42/52	< 0.001 ^b		
Normal	-	4 (7.7)			
Acute pancreatitis	-	10 (19.2)			
Chronic pancreatitis	-	26 (50.0)			
Adenoma	-	1 (1.9)			
Insulinoma	-	1 (1.9)			
Adenocarcinoma	33 (47.8)	-			
Lymphoma	3 (4.3)	-			
PNETs	6 (8.7)	-			
Pancreatoblastoma	1 (1.4)	-			

^aMann-Whitney U test.

^bPearson Chi-Quadrat Test.

IPMN: Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm; PNET: Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor; PM: Pancreatic masses.

In detecting malignancies among all PMs, a Giovannini elastic score of 3 to 5 had a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy of 100.0%, 21.2%, 62.7%, 100.0%, and 66.1%, respectively. For the subgroup of solid PMs, the corresponding sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy were 100%, 23.8%, 57.3%, 100%, and 62.4%, respectively (Table 3).

In the quantitative analysis, we found that optimal sensitivity and specificity values were obtained for SR cutoff values of 21.5 and 121.0, respectively, for both all PMs and solid PMs. The diagnostic accuracy parameters for both groups of PMs are shown in Table 3. Notably, in the overall PM analysis, the lower SR cutoff value (\geq 21.5) was associated with a higher sensitivity (94.2%) and NPV (84.0%), and the higher SR cutoff value (\geq 121.0) was associated with higher specificity (96.2%) and PPV (83.3%). A similar observation was made in the solid PM subgroup analysis; however, the SR cutoff value of \geq 121.0 yielded higher accuracy in the subgroup analysis than in the overall PM analysis (54.1% vs 49.6%), while the SR cutoff of \geq 21.5 yielded a lower accuracy (69.4% vs 71.1%). Additionally, the AUROC was slightly higher in the solid PM subgroup analysis (AUROC = 0.713) than in the overall PM analysis



Table 3 Qualitative and quantitative diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound elastography for detecting malignant pancreatic masses: All lesions (n = 121) and only solid pancreatic masses (n = 85)

	EUS-elastograph	y qualitative analysis	EUS-elastography quantitative analysis			
	All masses	Only solid pancreatic masses	All PMs		Only solid PMs	
			SR ≥ 21.5 ¹	SR ≥ 121.0 ²	SR ≥ 21.5 ¹	SR ≥ 121.0 ²
Sensitivity (%)	100.0	100.0	94.2	14.5	90.7	14.0
Specificity (%)	21.2	23.8	40.4	96.2	47.6	95.4
PPV (%)	62.7	57.3	67.7	83.3	63.9	70.0
NPV (%)	100.0	100.0	84.0	45.9	83.3	52.0
Accuracy (%)	66.1	62.4	71.1	49.6	69.4	54.1

¹Internally derived optimal strain ratio (SR) cutoff for sensitivity (and accuracy).

²Internally derived optimal SR cutoff for specificity.

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; SR: Strain ratio; PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value; PM: Pancreatic masses.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.524 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Distribution of strain ratio values among malignant (red) and nonmalignant (blue) pancreatic masses and their associated lymph nodes. aMann-Whitney U test. SR: Strain ratio.

(AUROC = 0.685) (*P* = 0.7073) (Figure 2A and B).

Among the 43 patients with associated LNs, the median age was 67.5 (39–95) years, and 14/43 (32.6%) were female. Histology confirmed malignancy in 22/43 (51.2%) patients, who were subsequently placed in the malignant group. There were no significant differences between the malignant and nonmalignant LN groups in LN location, diameter, EUS characteristics, Giovannini elastic score, or SR (Table 4). Specifically, the average SR was 30.0 (3.0-120.0) for malignant LNs and 40.0 (5.0-269.0) for nonmalignant LNs (P = 0.7182) (Figure 1). There was no association between LN SR and diameter (rho = -0.017, 95%CI: -0.503-0.421; P = 0.937).

Qualitative EUS elastography analysis yielded a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy of 68.1%, 38.1%, 53.6%, 53.3%, and 53.5%, respectively; these values were lower than those obtained using the structural characteristics detected via conventional B-mode scanning (Table 5). For the PMs, we obtained two SR cutoff values by identifying the values that yielded optimal sensitivity and specificity. Specifically, an SR cutoff value of 14.0 yielded a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV and accuracy of 90.0%, 28.6%, 51.4%, 75.0% and 60.4, respectively; the corresponding values for an SR cutoff value of 155.0 were 4.5%, 95.2%, 50.0%, 48.8% and 48.8% (Table 5). The use of SR for diagnosing malignancy yielded an AUROC of 0.417 (Figure 2C).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we found that qualitative EUS elastography analysis was highly sensitive for solid PMs. Moreover, in the quantitative assessment, an SR cutoff value of \geq 21.5 had a 90% sensitivity for



Table 4 Baseline data, endoscopic ultrasound, and endoscopic ultrasound elastography diagnostic outcomes of the as	sociated lymph
nodes	

	Malignancy (<i>n</i> = 22)	Nonmalignancy (n = 21)	<i>P</i> value
Age (yr), median (range)	76 (57–95)	65 (39-85)	0.2037 ^a
Sex (female), <i>n</i> (%)	8 (36.4)	6 (28.6)	0.5860 ^b
LN location, <i>n</i> (%)			0.4250 ^b
Esophagus	13 (59.1)	15 (71.4)	
Stomach	2 (9.1)	1 (4.8)	
Liver	1 (4.5)	-	
Pancreas	5 (22.7)	5 (23.8)	
Kidney	1 (4.5)	-	
LN diameter, median (range)	20.0 (4.0-50.0)	15.5 (7.0-21.6)	0.2662 ^a
EUS-LN characteristics, <i>n</i> (%)			
Irregular shape	11 (50.0)	10 (47.6)	0.8760 ^b
Undefined border	13 (59.1)	8 (38.1)	0.2730 ^b
Anechoic density	7 (31.8)	3 (14.3)	0.1740 ^b
Giovannini elastic score, n (%)			0.7970 ^b
Green (score 1 to 2)	1 (4.5)	2 (9.5)	
Cyan (score 3)	6 (27.3)	6 (28.6)	
Dark blue (score 4 to 5)	15 (68.2)	13 (61.9)	
Strain ratio, median (range)	30.0 (3.0–120.0)	40.0 (5.0-269.0)	0.7182 ^a
Histopathology, n (%)			< 0.001 ^b
Acute lymphadenitis	-	10 (47.6)	
Chronic lymphadenitis	-	11 (52.4)	
Lymphoma	2 (9.1)	-	
Metastasis	20 (90.9)	-	

^aMann-Whitney U test.

^bPearson Chi-Quadrat Test.

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; LN: Lymph node.

defining malignancy in solid PMs (Figure 3). In contrast, a cutoff value of \geq 121.0 had a 95% specificity for malignant PMs. For the evaluation of associated LNs, an SR of \geq 14.0 had a 91% sensitivity, whereas an SR of \geq 155.0 had a 95% specificity.

Various studies have shown the ability of EUS to distinguish between malignant and nonmalignant lesions. Itokawa *et al*[8] proposed that a Giovannini elastic score of 5 during EUS elastography evaluation is a characteristic of pancreatic malignancy[8,9], with 98.6% of patients having a score of five and a confirmed pancreatic malignancy. However, our study found that 91.4% of patients with malignant PMs had a score of 4 to 5.

The qualitative elastic score had a high sensitivity of 100.0% in our study for solid and solid-cystic PMs. On the other hand, Itokawa *et al*[8] found that a considerable number of nonmalignant cases scored 5, decreasing the specificity of the elastic score to 64.3%[2]. Our study found a specificity of 21.15% for solid and solid-cystic PMs and 23.81% for solid masses alone. No malignant pancreatic lesions had an elastic score of 1 or 2 following Giovannini's classification. According to the qualitative analysis, our cases reported high sensitivity and NPV.

Iglesias-Garcia *et al*[6], in a prospective study of 86 patients, described one of the highest diagnostic accuracy values based on qualitative and quantitative EUS elastography analysis. For the qualitative measurements, the sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and overall accuracy were 100%, 71%, 87%, 100%, and 90%, respectively. For the quantitative values, a lower SR cutoff value of > 6.0 had a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and overall accuracy of 100%, 92%, 96%, 100%, and 97%, respectively[6].

Raishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 5 Diagnostic accuracy of conventional B-mode endoscopic ultrasound and qualitative and quantitative endoscopic ultrasound elastography analysis for malignancy in the associated lymph nodes (n = 43)

	Conventional B-mode EUS				EUS-elastography qualitative	EUS-elastography quantitative analysis	
	Size	Shape	Border	Density	- analysis	SR ≥ 14.0 ¹	SR ≥ 155.0 ²
Sensitivity (%)	59.1	50.0	59.1	31.8	68.1	90.9	4.5
Specificity (%)	42.9	52.4	61.9	85.7	38.1	28.6	95.2
PPV (%)	52.0	52.4	61.9	70.0	53.6	51.4	50.0
NPV (%)	50.0	50.0	59.1	54.6	53.3	75.0	48.8
Accuracy (%)	51.2	51.2	60.5	58.1	53.5	60.4	48.8

¹Internally derived optimal strain ratio cutoff for sensitivity (and accuracy).

²Internally derived optimal cutoff for specificity.

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; SR: Strain ratio; PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value.



Figure 2 Areas under the receiver operating characteristic curve. A: Areas under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUROC) of the strain ratio in the detection of malignancy in pancreatic masses [AUROC = 0.685 (0.586-0.783)], B: AUROC of the strain ratio in the detection of malignancy in only solid pancreatic masses [AUROC = 0.713 (0.602-0.825)]; C: AUROC of the strain ratio in the detection of malignancy in associated lymph nodes [AUROC = 0.417 (0.076-0.757)]. There was no significant difference between AUROC-A and AUROC-B (P = 0.7073). AUROC: Areas under the receiver operating characteristic curve.

Dawwas *et al*[10] obtained a higher diagnostic accuracy for EUS elastography using an SR cutoff value of 4.65 to achieve a 100% sensitivity and a cutoff value of 59.25 to achieve a 100% specificity. Okasha *et al*[11] concluded that the best SR cutoff level was 7.8, which gave a sensitivity of 92%, a specificity of 77%, a PPV of 91%, an NPV of 80%, and an accuracy of 88%[11]. Our study achieved a higher sensitivity using a lower cutoff value. Actors such as tissue inflammation, fibrosis, necrosis, advanced age, or ethnicity may affect the hardness of tissue, explaining the difference in the cutoff values proposed in the literature[12-14]. Moreover, the size of the region of interest and tissue compression level could affect the quantitative evaluation of EUS elastography.

Additionally, a study published by Kongkam *et al*[15] showed that a cutoff SR level of 3.17 along with EUS-FNA provided a sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV and accuracy of 95.2%, 71.4%, 90.9%, 83.3%, and 89.3%, respectively, compared to the 90%, 100%, 100% 80% and 92.8% of EUS elastography alone. Based on these results, the authors raised the possibility of a future combination of both techniques for evaluating PMs[15].

Paterson *et al*[12] focused their research on the utility of quantitative EUS elastography analysis for defining malignancy in the LNs related to esophageal and gastric cancer and compared this approach to an analysis using conventional EUS LN features. Compared to our results, they found a lower diagnostic accuracy for conventional EUS but a higher diagnostic accuracy for EUS elastography[12].

The present study has several limitations, including its retrospective design and single-center nature, leading to a limited number of operators. A few patients from the malignant case group underwent surgery, limiting the histological description of this research. The nonmalignant control group was defined as patients with nonmalignant masses instead of a healthy population. However, this study has





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.524 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Quantitative and qualitative endoscopic ultrasound elastography assessment. A: Case No. 84: A 26-year-old women with a pancreatic mass. A plain B-mode image (left) and a color-code strain image (right) are shown, strain ratio (SR) = 2.66, Giovannini elastic score of 2 (green). Biopsy confirmed chronic pancreatitis; B: Case No. 73: A 46-year-old man with a pancreatic mass. A plain B-mode image (left) and a color-code strain image (right) are shown, SR = 23.8, Giovannini elastic score of 4 (dark blue). Biopsy confirmed pancreatic adenocarcinoma.



Figure 4 Proposed algorithm for the workup of pancreatic masses. SR: Strain ratio; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; CT: Computed tomography; MR: Magnetic resonance.

the advantage of using the qualitative elastic score proposed by Giovannini^[3]. For the interpretation of PMs and their associated LNs, instead of the 4-score by Furukawa *et al*^[16], and may be one of the first studies to evaluate the utility of EUS elastography in Hispanic patients. Future research on this topic will be designed as diagnostic trials, considering the Giovannini score for PMs and associated LN descriptions.

Finally, hard PMs are not necessarily malignant all the time, whereas soft lesions are not necessarily nonmalignant[2,17]. Therefore, a validated cutoff value for defining malignancy in PMs and their associated LNs is imperative for obtaining an appropriate diagnosis and providing management guidance. Based on our findings, we recommend an SR cutoff values of > 121.0 and > 155.0 as criteria for supporting the need for FNA sampling of pancreatic lesions or their associated LNs, respectively. In

patients with SR values ranging from 21.5-121.0 and 14.0-155.0, sampling should be indicated if there is a high clinical suspicion of malignancy. Figure 4 shows a proposed clinical algorithm using EUS elastography evaluations. We recommend starting with a qualitative measurement. For those with a low risk of malignancy (elastic score I-II), a 6-mo follow-up is necessary. However, for those with an elastic score between 3 and 5, a quantitative evaluation is required to define the SR measurement and determine the necessity of FNA and whether a malignancy is suspected.

CONCLUSION

We found that EUS combined with qualitative and quantitative elastography analysis via SR is a helpful resource when assessing PMs and their associated LNs. This approach is more effective and convenient than limiting the evaluation to only conventional EUS-fine needle aspiration for the detection of malignancy. Although histological analysis is mandatory for a final diagnosis, elastography should be included in the diagnostic workup of PMs and their associated LNs. However, validating this recommendation through a prospective, multi-center, controlled trial is preferable.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) elastography can be a useful technique for the evaluation of pancreatic masses (PMs) and their associated lymph nodes (LNs) through qualitative (analysis of color maps) and quantitative (assessing the strain ratio).

Research motivation

The accuracy of this technique in differentiating malignant from nonmalignant lesions has only been assessed for masses consisting of solid tissue. For the evaluation of solid-cystic lesions, the suitability of EUS-elastography has not been reported.

Research objectives

To determine the diagnostic accuracy of EUS elastography and the strain ratio (SR) cutoff value for malignant PMs and LNs in a Hispanic cohort.

Research methods

A retrospective study of patients who underwent EUS elastography for PMs between December 2013 and December 2014. A qualitative and quantitative (SR) analysis of PMs and their associated LNs was performed. The accuracy of EUS elastography in identifying malignant PMs and LNs and cutoff value for SR were analyzed. A PM and/or its associated LNs were considered malignant based on histopathological findings from fine-needle aspiration biopsy samples.

Research results

Malignant PMs have a superior median SR compared to nonmalignant lesions (50.4 vs 33.0, respectively) (P < 0.001). When analyzing LNs, there was no statistical significance (SR 30.0 for PMs vs 40.0 for LNs) (P = 0.7182). An SR cutoff value > 21.5 in PMs yielded a 94.2% sensitivity. Meanwhile, an SR cutoff value > 14.0 yielded a 90.9% sensitivity.

Research conclusions

The proposed EUS elastography SR cutoff values have a high sensitivity and specificity for the detection of malignancy.

Research perspectives

Future research evaluating the utility of EUS elastography in Hispanic patients through a prospective, multi-center, controlled trial is necessary to validate our data.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Puga-Tejada M and Oleas R performed design of the work, acquisition, analysis, and interpretation of data, drafting and critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version to be published; Del Valle R, Egas-Izquierdo M, Ospina J and Soria-Alcivar M contributed to the acquisition of data for the work, critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version to be published; Egas-Izquierdo M performed the final database consolidation and



encryption; Arevalo-Mora M and Baquerizo-Burgos J contributed to the acquisition and analysis of data, drafting the manuscript, and final approval of the version to be published; Pitanga-Lukashok H contributed to the conception and design of the work, critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version to be published; Robles-Medranda C contributed to the conception and design of the work, drafting and critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version to be published.

Institutional review board statement: The Institutional Review Board approved the use and management of the corresponding data, No. 11-01-02103.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Carlos Robles-Medranda is a key opinion leader and consultant for Pentax Medical, Boston Scientific, Steris, Medtronic, Motus, Microtech, G-Tech Medical Supply, CREO Medical, EndoSound, and Mdconsgroup. The other authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: The Institutional Review Board approved the use and management of the corresponding data, and the study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement - checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Ecuador

ORCID number: Miguel Puga-Tejada 0000-0001-8853-0847; Raquel Del Valle 0000-0002-4862-7350; Roberto Oleas 0000-0001-9810-4745; Maria Egas-Izquierdo 0000-0002-3031-0654; Martha Arevalo-Mora 0000-0003-2561-8512; Jorge Baquerizo-Burgos 0000-0002-6741-4211; Jesenia Ospina 0000-0001-9800-2191; Miguel Soria-Alcivar 0000-0003-0038-3155; Hannah Pitanga-Lukashok 0000-0002-4364-1321; Carlos Robles-Medranda 0000-0003-2434-3369.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

- 1 Woolf KM, Liang H, Sletten ZJ, Russell DK, Bonfiglio TA, Zhou Z. False-negative rate of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for pancreatic solid and cystic lesions with matched surgical resections as the gold standard: one institution's experience. Cancer Cytopathol 2013; 121: 449-458 [PMID: 23677908 DOI: 10.1002/cncy.21299]
- Xie J, Liu H, Liu WS, Li JW. Quantitative shear wave elastography for noninvasive assessment of solid pancreatic masses. Clin Hemorheol Microcirc 2020; 74: 179-187 [PMID: 31476148 DOI: 10.3233/CH-190665]
- Giovannini M. Endosonography: new developments in 2006. ScientificWorldJournal 2007; 7: 341-363 [PMID: 17334627 DOI: 10.1100/tsw.2007.28]
- 4 Altonbary AY, Hakim H, El-Shamy AM. Diagnostic Efficacy of Endoscopic Ultrasound Elastography in Differentiating Solid Pancreatic Lesions: A Single-Center Experience. Clin Endosc 2019; 52: 360-364 [PMID: 30625265 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2018.160
- 5 Tanaka M, Fernández-Del Castillo C, Kamisawa T, Jang JY, Levy P, Ohtsuka T, Salvia R, Shimizu Y, Tada M, Wolfgang CL. Revisions of international consensus Fukuoka guidelines for the management of IPMN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2017; 17: 738-753 [PMID: 28735806 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2017.07.007]
- 6 Iglesias-Garcia J, Larino-Noia J, Abdulkader I, Forteza J, Dominguez-Munoz JE. Quantitative endoscopic ultrasound elastography: an accurate method for the differentiation of solid pancreatic masses. Gastroenterology 2010; 139: 1172-1180 [PMID: 20600020 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.06.059]
- Mandrekar JN. Receiver operating characteristic curve in diagnostic test assessment. J Thorac Oncol 2010; 5: 1315-1316 7 [PMID: 20736804 DOI: 10.1097/JTO.0b013e3181ec173d]
- Itokawa F, Itoi T, Sofuni A, Kurihara T, Tsuchiya T, Ishii K, Tsuji S, Ikeuchi N, Umeda J, Tanaka R, Yokoyama N, 8 Moriyasu F, Kasuya K, Nagao T, Kamisawa T, Tsuchida A. EUS elastography combined with the strain ratio of tissue elasticity for diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses. J Gastroenterol 2011; 46: 843-853 [PMID: 21505859 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-011-0399-5]
- Kitano M, Yoshida T, Itonaga M, Tamura T, Hatamaru K, Yamashita Y. Impact of endoscopic ultrasonography on 9 diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol 2019; 54: 19-32 [PMID: 30406288 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-018-1519-2]
- Dawwas MF, Taha H, Leeds JS, Nayar MK, Oppong KW. Diagnostic accuracy of quantitative EUS elastography for 10



discriminating malignant from benign solid pancreatic masses: a prospective, single-center study. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 953-961 [PMID: 22854060 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.05.034]

- 11 Okasha H, Elkholy S, El-Sayed R, Wifi MN, El-Nady M, El-Nabawi W, El-Dayem WA, Radwan MI, Farag A, El-Sherif Y, Al-Gemeie E, Salman A, El-Sherbiny M, El-Mazny A, Mahdy RE. Real time endoscopic ultrasound elastography and strain ratio in the diagnosis of solid pancreatic lesions. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 5962-5968 [PMID: 28932088 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i32.5962]
- 12 Paterson S, Duthie F, Stanley AJ. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided elastography in the nodal staging of oesophageal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 889-895 [PMID: 22408347 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i9.889]
- 13 Chantarojanasiri T, Kongkam P. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for solid pancreatic lesions. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 9: 506-513 [PMID: 29085561 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v9.i10.506]
- 14 Chacaltana Mendoza A, Jerez Lanza VF, Llatas Perez J, Li Salvatierra B, Vera Calderon A. [Usefulness of endoscopic ultrasound guided elastography in the assessment of solid pancreatic lesions]. Rev Gastroenterol Peru 2019; 39: 38-44 [PMID: 31042235]
- 15 Kongkam P, Lakananurak N, Navicharern P, Chantarojanasiri T, Aye K, Ridtitid W, Kritisin K, Angsuwatcharakon P, Aniwan S, Pittayanon R, Sampatanukul P, Treeprasertsuk S, Kullavanijaya P, Rerknimitr R. Combination of EUS-FNA and elastography (strain ratio) to exclude malignant solid pancreatic lesions: A prospective single-blinded study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 30: 1683-1689 [PMID: 26238152 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13067]
- 16 Furukawa MK, Kubota A, Hanamura H, Furukawa M. [Clinical application of real-time tissue elastography to head and neck cancer--evaluation of cervical lymph node metastasis with real-time tissue elastography]. Nihon Jibiinkoka Gakkai Kaiho 2007; 110: 503-505 [PMID: 17695297 DOI: 10.3950/jibiinkoka.110.503]
- Facciorusso A, Martina M, Buccino RV, Nacchiero MC, Muscatiello N. Diagnostic accuracy of fine-needle aspiration of 17 solid pancreatic lesions guided by endoscopic ultrasound elastography. Ann Gastroenterol 2018; 31: 513-518 [PMID: 29991898 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2018.0271]



F W J

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 536-546

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.536

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Screening for hilar biliary invasion in ampullary cancer patients

Tadayuki Takagi, Mitsuru Sugimoto, Rei Suzuki, Naoki Konno, Hiroyuki Asama, Yuki Sato, Hiroki Irie, Jun Nakamura, Mika Takasumi, Minami Hashimoto, Tsunetaka Kato, Ryoichiro Kobashi, Takumi Yanagita, Yuko Hashimoto, Shigeru Marubashi, Takuto Hikichi, Hiromasa Ohira

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Costache RS, Romania; Dhaliwal A, United States; Li HL, China

Received: January 5, 2022 Peer-review started: January 5, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: June 28, 2022 Accepted: August 7, 2022 Article in press: August 7, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Tadayuki Takagi, Mitsuru Sugimoto, Rei Suzuki, Naoki Konno, Hiroyuki Asama, Yuki Sato, Hiroki Irie, Mika Takasumi, Takumi Yanagita, Hiromasa Ohira, Department of Gastroenterology, Fukushima Medical University, Fukushima 960-1295, Japan

Jun Nakamura, Minami Hashimoto, Tsunetaka Kato, Ryoichiro Kobashi, Takuto Hikichi, Department of Endoscopy, Fukushima Medical University Hospital, Fukushima 960-1295, Japan

Yuko Hashimoto, Department of Pathological Diagnosis, Fukushima Medical University, Fukushima 960-1295, Japan

Shigeru Marubashi, Department of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic and Transplant Surgery, Fukushima Medical University, Fukushima 960-1295, Japan

Corresponding author: Mitsuru Sugimoto, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Gastroenterology, Fukushima Medical University, 1 Hikarigaoka, Fukushima 960-1295, Japan. kitachuuou335@yahoo.co.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

The treatment for ampullary cancer is pancreatoduodenectomy or local ampullectomy. However, effective methods for the preoperative investigation of hilar biliary invasion in ampullary cancer patients have not yet been identified.

AIM

To determine the necessity of and an appropriate method for investigating hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer.

METHODS

Among 43 ampullary cancer patients, 34 underwent endoscopic treatment (n = 9) or surgery (n = 25). The use of imaging findings (thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on contrast-enhanced computed tomography, irregularity on endoscopic retrograde cholangiography, thickening of the entire bile duct wall on intraductal ultrasonography (IDUS), and partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS) and biliary biopsy results for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer was compared.

RESULTS



Hilar invasion was not observed in every patient. Among the patients who did not undergo biliary stent insertion, the combination of partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS and biliary biopsy results showed the highest accuracy (100%) for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion. However, each imaging method and biliary biopsy yielded some false-positive results.

CONCLUSION

Although some false-positive results were obtained with each method, the combination of partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS and biliary biopsy results was useful for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer. However, hilar invasion of ampullary cancer is rare; therefore, the investigation of hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer might be unnecessary.

Key Words: Ampullary cancer; Biliary biopsy; Contrast-enhanced CT; Hilar biliary invasion; Intraductal ultrasonography

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The standard treatment for ampullary cancer is surgical resection. However, the necessity of and appropriate diagnostic method for assessing hilar invasion is unknown. In this study, the use of contrastenhanced computed tomography, endoscopic retrograde cholangiography, intraductal ultrasonography (IDUS), and biliary biopsy for diagnosing hilar invasion of ampullary cancer was compared. Although false positives were observed for each method, the combination of partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS and biliary biopsy results was efficient for accurately diagnosing hilar invasion of ampullary cancer. On the other hand, hilar invasion of ampullary cancer is rare; thus, hilar biliary investigation might be unnecessary.

Citation: Takagi T, Sugimoto M, Suzuki R, Konno N, Asama H, Sato Y, Irie H, Nakamura J, Takasumi M, Hashimoto M, Kato T, Kobashi R, Yanagita T, Hashimoto Y, Marubashi S, Hikichi T, Ohira H. Screening for hilar biliary invasion in ampullary cancer patients. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(9): 536-546 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/536.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.536

INTRODUCTION

The standard treatment for ampullary cancer is pancreatoduodenectomy. In addition, local surgical resection of the ampulla or endoscopic ampullectomy has been recently performed for ampullary cancer that does not invade the sphincter of Oddi[1-6]. To perform these treatments, an accurate assessment of the extent of biliary invasion is important. Although ampullary lesions show ductal invasion[7-9], hilar biliary invasion by ampullary lesions has not been reported. When a tumor advances to the hilar biliary duct, the extent of resection is modified accordingly.

The efficacy of contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT), endoscopic retrograde cholangiography (ERC), and intraductal ultrasonography (IDUS) for diagnosing the horizontal progression of bile duct cancer has been reported [10-15]. The diagnostic accuracy of CECT for lateral extension of hilar biliary cancer has been reported to be 71%-96% [13,14,16-23]. In addition, ERC following IDUS has been reported to be useful for diagnosing lateral extension of biliary ductal cancer [24-27]. The diagnostic accuracy of mapping biopsy for lateral extension of biliary ductal cancer has been reported to be 73.0%-89.0% [28-31]. However, whether these methods are effective for investigating hilar invasion in ampullary cancer patients is unknown. In this study, we aimed to reveal the best method for diagnosing hilar invasion in ampullary cancer patients.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and ethics

This retrospective study aimed to identify an appropriate screening method for hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer. This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Fukushima Medical University (approval number: 2453).

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Patients

This study enrolled 43 ampullary cancer patients who were treated at Fukushima Medical University between September 2009 and December 2020. Among them, 34 patients underwent resection by endoscopic treatment (n = 9) or surgery (n = 25) (Table 1). Endoscopic ampullectomy was performed when invasion into the muscular layer or bile and pancreatic ducts was not observed by ERC or IDUS. It was not necessary to obtain informed consent from the patients because this study was retrospective in design and used previously anonymized clinical data. All the patients agreed to the clinical examination and treatment by providing written consent; in the case of participants under 18 years of age, consent was obtained from a parent and/or legal guardian. The details of the study can be found on the homepage of Fukushima Medical University. All methods were carried out in accordance with relevant guidelines and regulations.

Examination items

The final diagnosis of hilar biliary invasion was determined according to histological diagnosis and the nonexistence of local recurrence during follow-up for more than six months. When the horizontal margin of the resected specimen was negative, hilar invasion was considered negative.

Useful methods for diagnosing hilar invasion were investigated in 34 ampullary cancer patients who underwent endoscopic therapy or surgery. The assessed imaging findings of hilar biliary invasion were thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT (Figure 1A), irregularity on ERC (Figure 1B), thickening of the entire bile duct wall on IDUS (Figure 1C), and partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS (Figure 1D). The usefulness of hilar biliary biopsy was also considered. Thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS was defined as a diameter of the bile duct wall greater than 2 mm.

All imaging findings were evaluated by more than two pancreaticobiliary disease specialists. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) was performed as follows. With the patient in a prone position, a duodenoscope was inserted after sufficient sedation was achieved with midazolam. When the duodenoscope reached the Vater papilla, biliary cannulation was initiated. Tumor progression was evaluated by using ERC, IDUS, and hilar biliary biopsy. It is difficult to observe the whole circumference of the bile duct wall by EUS. Therefore, the evaluation of hilar invasion by EUS was not considered in this study.

JF260 V, JF240, and TJF240 duodenoscopes (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) were used. An MTW ERCP tapered catheter (MTW Endoskopie, Wesel, Germany) and Tandem XL cannula (Boston Scientific Japan, Tokyo, Japan) were used as the ERC catheters. Endo Jaw FB231K (Olympus) or Radial Jaw™ 4 Biopsy Forceps (Boston Scientific Japan) were used for biliary biopsy.

Post-ERC pancreatitis (PEP) and adverse events were diagnosed according to Cotton's criteria[32]. PEP was defined as an elevated serum amylase level more than three times the normal upper limit with abdominal pain for more than 24 h after ERC. In addition, all PEP patients were confirmed to have peripancreatic inflammation by CECT. The severity of PEP was categorized as follows: mild: extended hospitalization for 2-3 d; moderate: extended hospitalization for 4-10 d; and severe: Extended hospitalization for more than 10 d, hemorrhagic pancreatitis, and pseudocysts that required intervention. The severity of bleeding was categorized as follows: Mild: Clinical evidence of bleeding, hemoglobin decrease < 3 g/dL, and no need for transfusion; moderate: Transfusion (4 units or less) and no angiographic intervention or surgery; and severe: Transfusion (5 units or more) or intervention (angiographic or surgical).

Statistical analyses

The imaging findings and biliary biopsy results were compared with respect to their ability to diagnose hilar invasion of ampullary cancer by Fisher's exact test. The Bonferroni method and Holm method were used to adjust for multiple comparisons. EZR (Saitama Medical Centre, Jichi Medical University, Saitama, Japan) was used for statistical analysis. A P value < 0.05 was considered indicative of a significant difference.

RESULTS

Patient characteristics and treatment

The patient characteristics and treatment results are shown in Table 1. The mean age of the patients was 68.0 ± 11.1 years. There were 20 male patients and 14 female patients. The numbers of the different lesion stages were as follows: I: 16; II: 8; and III: 10. Disease stage was classified according to the Union for International Cancer Control classification 8th edition[33]. Four patients had already undergone biliary stent insertion in other hospitals. No histological hilar biliary invasion or local recurrence was observed in any patient.

Imaging findings and biopsy results of all patients

Among the methods explored for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer, hilar biliary



Table 1 Patient characteristics and treatment	
Parameter	
Total patients, n	43
Unresectable or treated in other hospitals, <i>n</i>	9
Underwent resection, <i>n</i>	34
Age, yr (mean ± standard deviation)	68.0 ± 11.1
Sex, n (male/female)	20/14
UICC stage 8 th edition, <i>n</i>	
Ι	16
П	8
ш	10
Patients already having biliary stents, n	4
Treatment, n	
Endoscopic ampullectomy	9
Surgery	25
Hilar biliary invasion, <i>n</i>	0
Local recurrence, <i>n</i>	0



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.536 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Imaging findings of the hilar biliary duct. A: Thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on contrast-enhanced computed tomography; B: Irregularity on endoscopic retrograde cholangiography; C: Thickening of the entire bile duct wall on intraductal ultrasonography (IDUS); D: Partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS.

irregularity on ERC showed the highest diagnostic accuracy (thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT: 53.1% (17/32); irregularity on ERC: 89.7% (26/29); thickening of the entire bile duct wall on IDUS: 87.5% (21/24); partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS 87.5% (21/24); biliary biopsy results 72.7% (8/11), *P* value < 0.01) (Figure 2A). The diagnostic accuracy of irregularity on ERC for hilar invasion of ampullary cancer was significantly higher than that of thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT (*P* value = 0.02).

Comparisons of the various combinations [imaging findings and biliary biopsy results) for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion revealed that the diagnostic accuracies of irregularity on ERC + biliary biopsy results (96.7% (29/30)], thickening of the entire bile duct wall on IDUS + biliary biopsy results [95.8% (23/24)], and partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS + biliary biopsy results [95.8% (23/24)] were significantly higher than that of thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT + biliary biopsy results [62.5% (20/32), *P* value < 0.01, = 0.02, and = 0.02, respectively] (Figure 2B).

Takagi T et al. Hilar invasion of ampullary cancer



Figure 2 Comparison of methods for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer in all patients. A: Irregularity on endoscopic retrograde endoscopic retrograde cholangiography (ERC) showed the highest diagnostic accuracy; B: Among the various combinations (imaging findings and biliary biopsy results) for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion, irregularity on ERC + biliary biopsy results showed the highest diagnostic accuracy. ^aP < 0.05, ^bP < 0.01. CECT: Contrast-enhanced computed tomography; ERC: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiography; IDUS: Intraductal ultrasonography.

Imaging findings and biopsy of patients who had not received biliary duct stents

Partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS showed the highest diagnostic accuracy among the explored methods (thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT: 57.1% (16/28); irregularity on ERC: 88.0% (22/25); thickening of the entire bile duct wall on IDUS: 84.2% (16/19); partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS 89.5% (17/19); biliary biopsy: 66.7% (6/9); P value < 0.035 but no significant differences in pairwise comparisons) (Figure 3A).

Among the investigated combinations (imaging findings and biliary biopsy results) for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer, the combination of partial thickening of the bile duct on IDUS and biliary biopsy results showed the highest diagnostic accuracy (thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT + hilar biliary biopsy results: 64.3% (18/28); irregularity on ERC + biliary biopsy results: 96.2% (25/26); thickening of the entire bile duct wall on IDUS + biliary biopsy results: 95.0% (19/20); partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS + biliary biopsy results: 100% (20/20); P value < 0.01) (Figure 3B). The combination of irregularity on ERC and biliary biopsy results and the combination of partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS and biliary biopsy results each had a significantly higher diagnostic accuracy for hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer than the combination of thickening and enhancement of the bile duct wall on CECT and biliary biopsy results (P value = 0.027, 0.017).

Adverse events

The adverse events are listed in Table 2. Postendoscopic ampullectomy bleeding occurred in two patients. Both patients improved with endoscopic hemostasis and transfusion. PEP occurred in three patients, all of whom improved with conservative treatment.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we investigated appropriate methods for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer. Hilar biliary invasion was not observed in all ampullary cancer patients. Although some falsepositive results were obtained with each method, the diagnostic accuracy of the combination of partial



Table 2 Adverse events of treatment	
Adverse event	n
Post-endoscopic ampullectomy bleeding	
Mild	0
Moderate	2
Severe	0
Post-ERC pancreatitis	
Mild	0
Moderate	3
Severe	0

ERC: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiography.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.536 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Comparison of methods for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer in patients without biliary stents. A: Partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS showed the highest diagnostic accuracy; B: Among the various combinations (imaging findings and biliary biopsy results) for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion, partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS + biliary biopsy results showed the highest diagnostic accuracy. *P < 0.05. CECT: Contrast-enhanced computed tomography; ERC: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiography; IDUS: Intraductal ultrasonography; NS: Not significant.

> thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS and hilar biliary biopsy results for hilar biliary invasion was 100% for patients without biliary stents. On the other hand, thickening and enhancement of the hilar bile duct wall on CECT was not effective for diagnosing this condition.

> Ampullary cancer occasionally develops concurrently with upstream biliary ductal cancer [34,35]. However, as described in the introduction, hilar biliary invasion of resectable ampullary cancer has rarely been reported. In fact, hilar invasion of ampullary cancer was not observed in this study. In past reports that have described the results of treatment or surgery for ampullary cancer, pancreaticobiliary


type, lymph node metastasis, advanced T stage, and large tumors were identified as risk factors for poor prognosis[36-41]. Hilar biliary invasion was not listed as a risk factor in these reports. Taking the risk of PEP into consideration, it is possible that investigation of hilar biliary invasion in ampullary cancer is not necessary.

Thickening of the bile duct wall on CECT has been reported in cholestasis caused by several diseases (for example, cholangitis, common bile duct stones, pancreatitis and malignant biliary stricture)[42]. In a past systematic review and meta-analysis, the diagnostic accuracy of computed tomography (CT) for assessing the extent of bile duct invasion was 64%-96% [13]. In this study, the diagnostic accuracy of CECT for assessing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer was lower than that reported in a previous meta-analysis. Regarding the CECT findings of ampullary cancer, papillary bulging and organ invasion have been identified as predictive factors of tumor recurrence or poor survival[43]. However, hilar bile duct wall thickness was not mentioned in the associated study. Thickening and enhancement of the hilar bile duct wall on CECT was not useful. It is thought that ampullary cancer exists at the exit of the bile duct and that the tumors more often close the biliary duct than other biliary diseases. This closure leads to thickening of the hilar bile duct wall; however, in this study, ampullary cancer did not invade the hilar bile duct.

The diagnostic accuracy of IDUS was higher among those patients without biliary stents. Biliary drainage can cause thickening of the bile duct wall, and IDUS should be performed before biliary drainage. Thickening on the cancerous portion of the bile duct wall has been reported to be heterogeneous and partially protruded [24-27,44]. In this study, partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS showed the best accuracy among the investigated methods for diagnosing hilar invasion of ampullary cancer in patients without a biliary stent. Naitoh et al[45] reported that bile duct wall thickening in the nonstricture region was unremarkable in bile duct cancer patients. However, false-positive cases (diameter of the hilar bile duct wall from 2-3.3 mm) were observed in this study. Therefore, the evaluation of the nonstricture portion on IDUS in patients with ampullary cancer is not believed to be equivalent to that in patients with common bile duct cancer. Therefore, the detection of partial thickening of the bile duct wall should be combined with other methods.

False-positive hilar biliary biopsy results were found in three cases. Although this number is low, such results might influence the operative method. Therefore, false positives in hilar biliary biopsy should be avoided. Regarding the reason for these false positives, it is highly likely that biopsy forceps contact the ampullary cancer. The efficacy of cholangioscopy in diagnosing biliary lesions has been reported[46-56]. However, passing the ampullary cancer is difficult with cholangioscopy. To avoid contact of the biopsy forceps with the tumor and to improve the diagnostic accuracy of hilar biliary biopsy for ampullary cancer patients, biliary biopsy with a catheter that introduces biopsy forceps could be useful[30,31]. When biliary biopsy with a catheter is unavailable, the combination of biliary biopsy and IDUS should be considered.

This study has some limitations. First, this was a retrospective study performed at a single institution. A multicenter prospective study is needed to verify the results of this study. Second, a few patients underwent all examinations (CECT, ERC, IDUS, and biliary biopsy). In future studies, a higher number of cases would be desirable. Third, as described above, ampullary cancer patients with hilar biliary invasion were not included in this study. To improve the false-negative rate, a study involving cases of hilar biliary invasion is needed.

CONCLUSION

Although false-positive results were obtained with each method, the combination of partial thickening of the bile duct on IDUS and biliary biopsy results was useful for diagnosing hilar biliary invasion of ampullary cancer. In addition, it is recommended that hilar biliary biopsy be performed through a catheter to avoid contamination from the cancer. However, hilar invasion of ampullary cancer is rare, and the risk of PEP from hilar investigation exists. Therefore, hilar investigation might be unnecessary for ampullary cancer patients.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

The standard treatment for ampullary cancer is pancreaticoduodenectomy or focal ampullectomy. Before resection, it is important to accurately diagnose the biliary invasion of ampullary cancer. However, the method that accurately evaluates hilar invasion of ampullary cancer is unknown.

Research motivation

Several methods [contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT), endoscopic retrograde cholangiography (ERC), intraductal ultrasonography (IDUS), biliary biopsy] can be used to diagnose the range



of ampullary cancer invasion. However, detailed data of these methods for diagnosing the biliary invasion range of ampullary cancer have not been previously reported. Therefore, presurgical examination is not established in ampullary cancer patients.

Research objectives

To reveal the necessity of hilar investigation in ampullary cancer and a useful method for diagnosing whether ampullary cancer invades the hilar biliary duct.

Research methods

Diagnosability was compared between CECT, ERC, IDUS, and biliary biopsy in ampullary cancer patients who underwent pancreaticoduodenectomy or focal ampullectomy.

Research results

The combination of biliary biopsy results and partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS was efficient for diagnosing hilar invasion of ampullary cancer.

Research conclusions

Although false positives were observed for each method, hilar invasion was appropriately diagnosed based on the combination of biliary biopsy results and partial thickening of the bile duct wall on IDUS. However, hilar biliary invasion is rare in ampullary cancer. Therefore, hilar investigation might be unnecessary for ampullary cancer patients.

Research perspectives

The results of this study contribute to the establishment of a systematic method for diagnosing hilar invasion and selecting treatments for ampullary cancer patients.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank all the staff at the Department of Gastroenterology of Fukushima Medical University, the Department of Endoscopy of Fukushima Medical University Hospital, and the gastroenterology ward of Fukushima Medical University Hospital. We also thank American Journal Experts for providing English language editing.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Takagi T and Sugimoto M wrote the paper and designed and performed the study; Ohira H designed and oversaw the study; Suzuki R, Konno N, Asama H, Hikichi T, Nakamura J, Takasumi M, Sato Y, Irie H, Hashimoto M, Kato T, Kobashi R, and Yanagita T provided clinical advice; Hashimoto Y performed pathological diagnoses, and all authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Fukushima Medical University (approval number: 2453).

Informed consent statement: The patients were not required to give informed consent because this study "Screening for Hilar Biliary Invasion in Ampullary Cancer Patients" used anonymous clinical data obtained after each patient had agreed to medical activities by written consent. For full disclosure, the details of this study are published on the home page of Fukushima Medical University.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Data sharing statement: The datasets analyzed during the current study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Tadayuki Takagi 0000-0003-0696-5973; Mitsuru Sugimoto 0000-0002-4223-613X; Rei Suzuki 0000-0002-4049-0484; Naoki Konno 0000-0001-9830-4317; Hiroyuki Asama 0000-0002-0102-0404; Yuki Sato 0000-0001-8000-0972;



Hiroki Irie 0000-0002-4805-6244; Jun Nakamura 0000-0001-6006-1778; Mika Takasumi 0000-0002-6025-8084; Minami Hashimoto 0000-0002-5750-7182; Tsunetaka Kato 0000-0002-2529-2463; Ryoichiro Kobashi 0000-0003-0991-6042; Takumi Yanagita 0000-0002-1236-857X; Yuko Hashimoto 0000-0003-3435-6665; Shigeru Marubashi 0000-0002-5263-3286; Takuto Hikichi 0000-0002-9815-1557; Hiromasa Ohira 0000-0003-4331-0634.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Bohnacker S, Soehendra N, Maguchi H, Chung JB, Howell DA. Endoscopic resection of benign tumors of the papilla of 1 vater. Endoscopy 2006; 38: 521-525 [PMID: 16767591 DOI: 10.1055/s-2006-925263]
- Goldberg M, Zamir O, Hadary A, Nissan S. Wide local excision as an alternative treatment for periampullary carcinoma. 2 Am J Gastroenterol 1987; 82: 1169-1171 [PMID: 3673996]
- Han J, Kim MH. Endoscopic papillectomy for adenomas of the major duodenal papilla (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 63: 292-301 [PMID: 16427938 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.07.022]
- Knox RA, Kingston RD. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Br J Surg 1986; 73: 72-73 [PMID: 3947884 DOI: 10.1002/bis.18007301291
- Sharp KW, Brandes JL. Local resection of tumors of the ampulla of Vater. Am Surg 1990; 56: 214-217 [PMID: 2194412]
- Tarazi RY, Hermann RE, Vogt DP, Hoerr SO, Esselstyn CB Jr, Cooperman AM, Steiger E, Grundfest S. Results of surgical treatment of periampullary tumors: a thirty-five-year experience. Surgery 1986; 100: 716-723 [PMID: 3764694]
- 7 Irani S, Arai A, Ayub K, Biehl T, Brandabur JJ, Dorer R, Gluck M, Jiranek G, Patterson D, Schembre D, Traverso LW, Kozarek RA. Papillectomy for ampullary neoplasm: results of a single referral center over a 10-year period. Gastrointest Endosc 2009; 70: 923-932 [PMID: 19608181 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.04.015]
- Klein A, Tutticci N, Bourke MJ. Endoscopic resection of advanced and laterally spreading duodenal papillary tumors. Dig 8 Endosc 2016; 28: 121-130 [PMID: 26573214 DOI: 10.1111/den.12574]
- 9 van der Wiel SE, Poley JW, Koch AD, Bruno MJ. Endoscopic resection of advanced ampullary adenomas: a single-center 14-year retrospective cohort study. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 1180-1188 [PMID: 30167949 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6392-91
- American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) Standards of Practice Committee. Anderson MA, 10 Appalaneni V, Ben-Menachem T, Decker GA, Early DS, Evans JA, Fanelli RD, Fisher DA, Fisher LR, Fukami N, Hwang JH, Ikenberry SO, Jain R, Jue TL, Khan K, Krinsky ML, Malpas PM, Maple JT, Sharaf RN, Shergill AK, Dominitz JA, Cash BD. The role of endoscopy in the evaluation and treatment of patients with biliary neoplasia. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 77: 167-174 [PMID: 23219047 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.09.029]
- Kawakami H, Kuwatani M, Onodera M, Haba S, Eto K, Ehira N, Yamato H, Kudo T, Tanaka E, Hirano S, Kondo S, 11 Asaka M. Endoscopic nasobiliary drainage is the most suitable preoperative biliary drainage method in the management of patients with hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastroenterol 2011; 46: 242-248 [PMID: 20700608 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-010-0298-1]
- 12 Kawashima H, Itoh A, Ohno E, Itoh Y, Ebata T, Nagino M, Goto H, Hirooka Y. Preoperative endoscopic nasobiliary drainage in 164 consecutive patients with suspected perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: a retrospective study of efficacy and risk factors related to complications. Ann Surg 2013; 257: 121-127 [PMID: 22895398 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e318262b2e9]
- 13 Ruys AT, van Beem BE, Engelbrecht MR, Bipat S, Stoker J, Van Gulik TM. Radiological staging in patients with hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Radiol 2012; 85: 1255-1262 [PMID: 22919007 DOI: 10.1259/bjr/88405305]
- 14 Senda Y, Nishio H, Oda K, Yokoyama Y, Ebata T, Igami T, Sugiura T, Shimoyama Y, Nimura Y, Nagino M. Value of multidetector row CT in the assessment of longitudinal extension of cholangiocarcinoma: correlation between MDCT and microscopic findings. World J Surg 2009; 33: 1459-1467 [PMID: 19381719 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-009-0025-3]
- 15 Tamada K, Ushio J, Sugano K. Endoscopic diagnosis of extrahepatic bile duct carcinoma: Advances and current limitations. World J Clin Oncol 2011; 2: 203-216 [PMID: 21611097 DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v2.i5.203]
- Lee HY, Kim SH, Lee JM, Kim SW, Jang JY, Han JK, Choi BI. Preoperative assessment of resectability of hepatic hilar 16 cholangiocarcinoma: combined CT and cholangiography with revised criteria. Radiology 2006; 239: 113-121 [PMID: 16467211 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2383050419]
- Cho ES, Park MS, Yu JS, Kim MJ, Kim KW. Biliary ductal involvement of hilar cholangiocarcinoma: multidetector 17 computed tomography versus magnetic resonance cholangiography. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2007; 31: 72-78 [PMID: 17259836 DOI: 10.1097/01.rct.0000230013.24091.8e]
- Endo I, Shimada H, Sugita M, Fujii Y, Morioka D, Takeda K, Sugae S, Tanaka K, Togo S, Bourquain H, Peitgen HO. Role 18 of three-dimensional imaging in operative planning for hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Surgery 2007; 142: 666-675 [PMID: 17981186 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2007.05.018]
- 19 Unno M, Okumoto T, Katayose Y, Rikiyama T, Sato A, Motoi F, Oikawa M, Egawa S, Ishibashi T. Preoperative assessment of hilar cholangiocarcinoma by multidetector row computed tomography. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2007; 14: 434-440 [PMID: 17909710 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-006-1191-4]
- 20 Watadani T, Akahane M, Yoshikawa T, Ohtomo K. Preoperative assessment of hilar cholangiocarcinoma using multidetector-row CT: correlation with histopathological findings. Radiat Med 2008; 26: 402-407 [PMID: 18769997 DOI: 10.1007/s11604-008-0249-4]
- Chen HW, Lai EC, Pan AZ, Chen T, Liao S, Lau WY. Preoperative assessment and staging of hilar cholangiocarcinoma 21



with 16-multidetector computed tomography cholangiography and angiography. Hepatogastroenterology 2009; 56: 578-583 [PMID: 19621658]

- 22 Akamatsu N, Sugawara Y, Osada H, Okada T, Itoyama S, Komagome M, Shin N, Cho N, Ishida T, Ozawa F, Hashimoto D. Diagnostic accuracy of multidetector-row computed tomography for hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 25: 731-737 [PMID: 20074166 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.06113.x]
- 23 Kim HM, Park JY, Kim KS, Park MS, Kim MJ, Park YN, Bang S, Song SY, Chung JB, Park SW. Intraductal ultrasonography combined with percutaneous transhepatic cholangioscopy for the preoperative evaluation of longitudinal tumor extent in hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 25: 286-292 [PMID: 19780880 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.05944.x]
- 24 Moon SH, Kim MH. The role of endoscopy in the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 645-656 [PMID: 22898422 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.04.458]
- 25 Tabata T, Kamisawa T, Hara S, Kuruma S, Chiba K, Kuwata G, Fujiwara T, Egashira H, Koizumi K, Fujiwara J, Arakawa T, Momma K, Kurata M, Honda G, Tsuruta K, Itoi T. Differentiating immunoglobulin g4-related sclerosing cholangitis from hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Gut Liver 2013; 7: 234-238 [PMID: 23560161 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2013.7.2.234]
- Kuwatani M, Kawakami H, Zen Y, Kawakubo K, Kudo T, Abe Y, Kubo K, Sakamoto N. Difference from bile duct cancer 26 and relationship between bile duct wall thickness and serum IgG/IgG4 levels in IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis. Hepatogastroenterology 2014; 61: 1852-1856 [PMID: 25713877]
- 27 Naitoh I, Zen Y, Nakazawa T, Ando T, Hayashi K, Okumura F, Miyabe K, Yoshida M, Nojiri S, Kanematsu T, Ohara H, Joh T. Small bile duct involvement in IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis: liver biopsy and cholangiography correlation. J Gastroenterol 2011; 46: 269-276 [PMID: 20821235 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-010-0319-0]
- Ito K, Sakamoto Y, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Watadani T, Tanaka M, Ushiku T, Akamatsu N, Kaneko J, Arita J, Hasegawa K, 28 Kokudo N. The Impact of MDCT and Endoscopic Transpapillary Mapping Biopsy to Predict Longitudinal Spread of Extrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2018; 22: 1528-1537 [PMID: 29766443 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-018-3793-v
- 29 Yao S, Taura K, Okuda Y, Kodama Y, Uza N, Gouda N, Minamiguchi S, Okajima H, Kaido T, Uemoto S. Effect of mapping biopsy on surgical management of cholangiocarcinoma. J Surg Oncol 2018; 118: 997-1005 [PMID: 30196565 DOI: 10.1002/jso.25226]
- 30 Okada H, Uza N, Matsumori T, Matsumoto S, Muramoto Y, Ota S, Nakamura T, Yoshida H, Hirano T, Kuwada T, Marui S, Sogabe Y, Morita T, Kakiuchi N, Mima A, Ueda T, Nishikawa Y, Tsuda M, Maruno T, Shiokawa M, Takahashi K, Taura K, Minamiguchi S, Kodama Y, Seno H. A novel technique for mapping biopsy of bile duct cancer. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 647-651 [PMID: 32961577 DOI: 10.1055/a-1248-2138]
- 31 Hijioka S, Hara K, Mizuno N, Imaoka H, Mekky MA, Nagashio Y, Sekine M, Tajika M, Tanaka T, Ishihara M, Hosoda W, Yatabe Y, Shimizu Y, Niwa Y, Yamao K. A novel technique for endoscopic transpapillary "mapping biopsy specimens" of superficial intraductal spread of bile duct carcinoma (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 79: 1020-1025 [PMID: 24674353 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.01.040]
- 32 Cotton PB, Lehman G, Vennes J, Geenen JE, Russell RC, Meyers WC, Liguory C, Nickl N. Endoscopic sphincterotomy complications and their management: an attempt at consensus. Gastrointest Endosc 1991; 37: 383-393 [PMID: 2070995 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(91)70740-2]
- Brierley JD, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C. TNM-Classification of Malignant Tumours. 8th ed. New Jersey: Wiley-33 Blackwell, 2017
- 34 Nishihara K, Tsuneyoshi M, Shimura H, Yasunami Y. Three synchronous carcinomas of the papilla of Vater, common bile duct and pancreas. Pathol Int 1994; 44: 325-332 [PMID: 8044300 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1827.1994.tb03371.x]
- Hirono S, Tani M, Terasawa H, Kawai M, Ina S, Uchiyama K, Nakamura Y, Kakudo K, Yamaue H. A collision tumor 35 composed of cancers of the bile duct and ampulla of Vater--immunohistochemical analysis of a rare entity of double cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 2008; 55: 861-864 [PMID: 18705284]
- Miyakawa S, Ishihara S, Horiguchi A, Takada T, Miyazaki M, Nagakawa T. Biliary tract cancer treatment: 5,584 results 36 from the Biliary Tract Cancer Statistics Registry from 1998 to 2004 in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2009; 16: 1-7 [PMID: 19110652 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-008-0015-0]
- 37 Park HM, Park SJ, Han SS, Hong SK, Hong EK, Kim SW. Very early recurrence following pancreaticoduodenectomy in patients with ampullary cancer. Medicine (Baltimore) 2019; 98: e17711 [PMID: 31689805 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000017711]
- Zimmermann C, Wolk S, Aust DE, Meier F, Saeger HD, Ehehalt F, Weitz J, Welsch T, Distler M. The pathohistological 38 subtype strongly predicts survival in patients with ampullary carcinoma. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 12676 [PMID: 31481741 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-49179-w]
- Moekotte AL, van Roessel S, Malleo G, Rajak R, Ecker BL, Fontana M, Han HS, Rabie M, Roberts KJ, Khalil K, White 39 SA, Robinson S, Halimi A, Zarantonello L, Fusai GK, Gradinariu G, Alseidi A, Bonds M, Dreyer S, Jamieson NB, Mowbray N, Al-Sarireh B, Mavroeidis VK, Soonawalla Z, Napoli N, Boggi U, Kent TS, Fisher WE, Tang CN, Bolm L, House MG, Dillhoff ME, Behrman SW, Nakamura M, Ball CG, Berger AC, Christein JD, Zureikat AH, Salem RR, Vollmer CM, Salvia R, Besselink MG, Abu Hilal M; International Study Group on Ampullary Cancer (ISGACA) Collaborators, Aljarrah R, Barrows C, Cagigas MN, Lai ECH, Wellner U, Aversa J, Dickson PV, Ohtsuka T, Dixon E, Zheng R, Kowalski S, Freedman-Weiss M. Development and external validation of a prediction model for survival in patients with resected ampullary adenocarcinoma. Eur J Surg Oncol 2020; 46: 1717-1726 [PMID: 32624291 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2020.04.011]
- 40 Vilhordo DW, Gregório C, Valentini DF Jr, Edelweiss MIA, Uchoa DM, Osvaldt AB. Prognostic Factors of Long-term Survival Following Radical Resection for Ampullary Carcinoma. J Gastrointest Cancer 2021; 52: 872-881 [PMID: 32808236 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-020-00479-9]
- Nappo G, Galvanin J, Gentile D, Capretti G, Pulvirenti A, Bozzarelli S, Rimassa L, Spaggiari P, Carrara S, Petitti T, 41 Gavazzi F, Zerbi A. Long-term outcomes after pancreatoduodenectomy for ampullary cancer: The influence of the histological subtypes and comparison with the other periampullary neoplasms. Pancreatology 2021; 21: 950-956 [PMID:



33795194 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2021.03.005]

- 42 Schulte SJ, Baron RL, Teefey SA, Rohrmann CA Jr, Freeny PC, Shuman WP, Foster MA. CT of the extrahepatic bile ducts: wall thickness and contrast enhancement in normal and abnormal ducts. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1990; 154: 79-85 [PMID: 2104731 DOI: 10.2214/ajr.154.1.2104731]
- 43 Yoen H, Kim JH, Hur BY, Ahn SJ, Jeon SK, Choi SY, Lee KB, Han JK. Prediction of tumor recurrence and poor survival of ampullary adenocarcinoma using preoperative clinical and CT findings. Eur Radiol 2021; 31: 2433-2443 [PMID: 33000305 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-020-07316-4]
- 44 Kamisawa T, Okazaki K. Role of endoscopic retrograde cholangiography in autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2016; 16: 798-799 [PMID: 27318583 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2016.06.003]
- Naitoh I, Nakazawa T, Ohara H, Ando T, Hayashi K, Tanaka H, Okumura F, Takahashi S, Joh T. Endoscopic 45 transpapillary intraductal ultrasonography and biopsy in the diagnosis of IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis. J Gastroenterol 2009; 44: 1147-1155 [PMID: 19636664 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-009-0108-9]
- 46 Ramchandani M, Reddy DN, Gupta R, Lakhtakia S, Tandan M, Darisetty S, Sekaran A, Rao GV. Role of single-operator peroral cholangioscopy in the diagnosis of indeterminate biliary lesions: a single-center, prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 511-519 [PMID: 21737076 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.04.034]
- Siddiqui AA, Mehendiratta V, Jackson W, Loren DE, Kowalski TE, Eloubeidi MA. Identification of cholangiocarcinoma 47 by using the Spyglass Spyscope system for peroral cholangioscopy and biopsy collection. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 10: 466-71; quiz e48 [PMID: 22178463 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2011.12.021]
- Manta R, Frazzoni M, Conigliaro R, Maccio L, Melotti G, Dabizzi E, Bertani H, Manno M, Castellani D, Villanacci V, Bassotti G. SpyGlass single-operator peroral cholangioscopy in the evaluation of indeterminate biliary lesions: a singlecenter, prospective, cohort study. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 1569-1572 [PMID: 23233008 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2628-2]
- 49 Nishikawa T, Tsuyuguchi T, Sakai Y, Sugiyama H, Miyazaki M, Yokosuka O. Comparison of the diagnostic accuracy of peroral video-cholangioscopic visual findings and cholangioscopy-guided forceps biopsy findings for indeterminate biliary lesions: a prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 77: 219-226 [PMID: 23231758 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.10.011]
- Navaneethan U, Hasan MK, Lourdusamy V, Njei B, Varadarajulu S, Hawes RH. Single-operator cholangioscopy and targeted biopsies in the diagnosis of indeterminate biliary strictures: a systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 82: 608-14.e2 [PMID: 26071061 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.04.030]
- 51 Tanaka R, Itoi T, Honjo M, Tsuchiya T, Kurihara T, Tsuji S, Tonozuka R, Kamada K, Sofuni A, Mukai S. New digital cholangiopancreatoscopy for diagnosis and therapy of pancreaticobiliary diseases (with videos). J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2016; 23: 220-226 [PMID: 26822740 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.328]
- 52 Varadarajulu S, Bang JY, Hasan MK, Navaneethan U, Hawes R, Hebert-Magee S. Improving the diagnostic yield of single-operator cholangioscopy-guided biopsy of indeterminate biliary strictures: ROSE to the rescue? Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 681-687 [PMID: 27048973 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.03.1497]
- 53 Figueroa Marrero A, Chavarría-Herbozo CM, de la Serna Higuera C, Pérez-Miranda M. Long-standing indeterminate biliary stricture with iterative negative tissue sampling revealed as cholangiocarcinoma under SpyGlassTM cholangiocoscopy. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2017; 109: 220-221 [PMID: 28256149]
- Lee YN, Moon JH, Choi HJ, Lee TH, Choi MH, Cha SW, Cho YD, Park SH. Direct peroral cholangioscopy for diagnosis 54 of bile duct lesions using an I-SCAN ultraslim endoscope: a pilot study. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 675-681 [PMID: 28564713 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-106179]
- 55 Pereira P, Peixoto A, Andrade P, Macedo G. Peroral cholangiopancreatoscopy with the SpyGlass® system: what do we know 10 years later. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2017; 26: 165-170 [PMID: 28617887 DOI: 10.15403/jgld.2014.1121.262.cho]
- Onoyama T, Takeda Y, Kawata S, Kurumi H, Koda H, Yamashita T, Hamamoto W, Sakamoto Y, Matsumoto K, Isomoto 56 H. Adequate tissue acquisition rate of peroral cholangioscopy-guided forceps biopsy. Ann Transl Med 2020; 8: 1073 [PMID: 33145292 DOI: 10.21037/atm-20-2738]



E WÛ

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 547-554

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.547

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Endoscopic therapy using a self-expandable metallic stent with an anti-migration system for postorthotopic liver transplantation anastomotic biliary stricture

Larissa Wermelinger Pinheiro, Fernanda Prata Martins, Gustavo Andrade De Paulo, Mônica Lúcia Campos Contini, Angelo Paulo Ferrari, Ermelindo Della Libera

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Ferrarese A, Italy; Lynch EN, Italy

Received: February 3, 2022 Peer-review started: February 3, 2022 First decision: April 12, 2022 Revised: April 19, 2022 Accepted: August 6, 2022 Article in press: August 6, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Larissa Wermelinger Pinheiro, Angelo Paulo Ferrari, Ermelindo Della Libera, Department of Gastroenterology, Federal University of São Paulo/Escola Paulista de Medicina, São Paulo 04023-900, Brazil

Fernanda Prata Martins, Gustavo Andrade De Paulo, Mônica Lúcia Campos Contini, Angelo Paulo Ferrari, Ermelindo Della Libera, Department of Endoscopy Unit, Hosp Israelita Albert Einstein, São Paulo 04042033, Brazil

Corresponding author: Ermelindo Della Libera, MD, PhD, Adjunct Associate Professor, Department of Endoscopy Unit, Hosp Israelita Albert Einstein, Rua Ruggero Fsano, s/n - Pavilhão Vick e Joseph Safra - Piso I3 - Morumbi - SP, São Paulo 04026001, Brazil. edellaliberajr@uol.com.br

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic therapy using multiple plastic stents (MPSs) is the standard therapy for postorthotopic liver transplantation (p-OLT) anastomotic biliary stricture (AB-S). However, this approach demands repeated procedures. Recent studies us-ing fully covered self-expandable metallic stents (FCSEMS) have shown en-couraging results, but migration occurs in 10% to 40% of cases. The objective of this retrospective study was to evaluate the efficacy of endoscopic treatment using FCSEMS with an anti-migration system (Am-FCSEMS) in patients with p-OLT ABS.

AIM

To evaluate the efficacy of endoscopic treatment using an Am-FCSEMS in patients with p-OLT ABS.

METHODS

This study was conducted in a private tertiary care centre in São Paulo, Brazil and was approved by our institution's Human Research Committee. From April 2018 to October 2020, regardless of previous endoscopic treatment (MPS or FCSEMS), 17 patients with p-OLT ABS and indications for endoscopic therapy were included in this study. The exclusion criteria were pregnancy, nonanastomotic



biliary or hilar stricture, hepatic artery stenosis/thrombosis, isolated biliary fistulae, a distance shorter than 2 cm from the stricture to the hepatic hilum, and patient refusal. The primary endpoint was the efficacy of p-OLT ABS endoscopic treatment using an Am-FCSEMS that re-mained in place for a 12-mo period. Biliary sphincterotomy was performed in patients with native papilla, and an Am-FCSEMS (10 mm in final diameter and 60 or 80 mm in length) was placed (Hanarostent[™] MI Tech, Co). Balloon stricture dilation was performed only if necessary to introduce the stent.

RESULTS

Three patients were excluded due to loss to follow-up before stent removal. Among the 14 patients included and followed, 7 were women, and the average age was 56 years (range: 28-76). The average period of Am-FCSEMS placement was 362 ± 109 d. Technical success occurred in all 14 patients (100%). There were no cases of distal stent migration. Complete resolution of the stricture occurred in 13/14 patients (92.85%). Adverse events occurred in 3/14 patients (21.42%): 2 patients with mild acute pancreatitis (14.28%) and 1 patient (7.14%) with stent dysfunction (occlusion by biliary sludge and stones, which was treated endoscopically without the need for stent removal). No deaths occurred related to therapy. All stents were removed using foreign body forceps or snares without difficulty. After Am-FCSEMS removal, all 13 patients who had ABS resolution were followed-up for an average of 411 ± 172 d, and there was no stricture recurrence or need for further endoscopic therapy.

CONCLUSION

In this retrospective study, endoscopy therapy using an Am-FCSEMS for p-OLT ABS was safe and effective, with a high stricture re-solution rate that was probably due to the absence of stent migration.

Key Words: Liver transplantation; Endoscopy; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Biliary strictures; Self-expandable metallic biliary stents

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This retrospective study evaluated the efficacy of endoscopic treatment using an anti-migration fully covered self-expandable metallic stents (Am-FCSEMS) in patients with postorthotopic liver transplantation (p-OLT) anastomotic biliary stricture (ABS). Technical success occurred in all patients (100%). Stricture resolution occurred in 13/14 patients (92.85%). Adverse events occurred in 3/14 patients (21.42%). There were no cases of distal stent migration. After Am-FCSEMS removal, all 13 patients who had ABS resolution were followed-up for an average of 411 d, and there was no stricture recurrence or need for further endoscopic therapy. Endoscopic therapy using an Am-FCSEMS for p-OLT ABS is safe and effective, with a high stricture resolution rate, probably due to the absence of stent migration.

Citation: Pinheiro LW, Martins FP, De Paulo GA, Contini MLC, Ferrari AP, Della Libera E. Endoscopic therapy using a self-expandable metallic stent with an anti-migration system for postorthotopic liver transplantation anastomotic biliary stricture. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(9): 547-554 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/547.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.547

INTRODUCTION

Biliary tract lesions are common postoperative adverse events (AEs) after orthotopic liver transplantation (OLT). Anastomotic biliary strictures (ABSs) occur most frequently and are responsible for approximately 40% of all complications after OLT[1-4].

Endoscopic balloon dilation followed by placement of side-by-side multiple plastic stents (MPSs) in repeated procedures every 3-4 mo, up to 12 mo, is the standard treatment for ABS. This treatment strategy has a high success rate, ranging from 70% to 100% [1,5].

Despite such a high success rate, this strategy demands repeated procedures [1,6-9]. Recent studies using fully covered self-expandable metallic stents (FCSEMS) have shown encouraging results, with resolution rates similar to those observed with the MPS strategy [5,7,10]. However, a high FCSEMS migration rate of between 10% and 40% has been reported, which is a possible limitation for its use[5-7, 10



We hypothesized that a FCSEMS with an anti-migration system (Am-FCSEMS) could be an alternative for postorthotopic-OLT (p-OLT) ABS treatment. Recently, a study with promising results compared the use of an Am-FCSEMS with other types of conventional metallic stents in regards to the p-OLT ABS resolution rate and their respective migration rates[11].

The objective of this study was to evaluate the efficacy of endoscopic treatment using an Am-FCSEMS in patients with p-OLT ABS.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study was conducted at Hospital Israelita Albert Einstein (HIAE), São Paulo, Brazil. HIAE is a private tertiary care referral centre where approximately 150 OLTs are performed yearly.

Patients

From April 2018 to October 2020, 17 patients between 18 and 76 years of age diagnosed with p-OLT ABS who were referred to the endoscopy unit were considered for inclusion in this retrospective study, regardless of previous endoscopic treatment (MPS or FCSEMS). The exclusion criteria were pregnancy, nonanastomotic biliary or hilar stricture, hepatic artery stenosis/thrombosis, isolated biliary fistulae, and patient refusal. To avoid the risk of biliary intrahepatic duct occlusion secondary to stent placement, a distance shorter than 2 cm from the stricture to the hepatic hilum was also considered an exclusion criterion.

This study was conducted in accordance with the World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects and was approved by our institution's Human Research Committee. The patients provided written informed consent prior to inclusion in the study.

Procedures

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) was performed using a therapeutic video duodenoscope (TJF-180 Olympus Optical Co., Ltd., Tokyo, Japan) with patients under monitored anaesthesia. After selective biliary cannulation, cholangiography was performed for the evaluation and characterization of biliary stricture, followed by the passage of a guidewire. After positioning the guidewire, biliary sphincterotomy was performed in patients with native papilla, and an Am-FCSEMS (10 mm in final diameter and 60 or 80 mm in length, BCT Hanarostent[™] M.I. Tech, Co.) was placed (Figure 1A and B). Balloon dilation of the stricture was performed only if necessary to introduce the stent. According to the physician's choice, the length of the stent was determined during cholangiography to place the proximal end between the stricture and the hepatic hilum and the distal end in the duodenum. Patients were followed up for clinical signs of biliary obstruction and scheduled to have the stent removed after 12 mo if no complications occurred.

Endpoints

The primary study endpoint was the efficacy of the endoscopic treatment of p-OLT ABS using an Am-FCSEMS for a 12-mo period. Efficacy was evaluated based on ABS resolution. After stent removal, the biliary stricture was considered resolved if there was no stricture observed on cholangiography or a minimum stricture that allowed the passage of a 12-mm inflated extractor balloon without difficulty. Secondary endpoints were technical success (defined as stent placement), adverse effects related to ERCP (bleeding or pancreatitis), and stent dysfunction (migration or obstruction).

RESULTS

A total of 17 patients were included. Three patients were excluded due to loss to follow-up before stent removal (12 mo) (Figure 2). The average age of the 14 patients included and followed was 56 years (range: 28-76); 7 women had an average age of 42 ± 11.2 years, and 7 men had an average age of 69 ± 5.8 years. Patient characteristics are shown in Table 1. Among the 14 patients, 8 (57.14%) had already undergone treatment with FCSEMS and/or MPSs, but endoscopic management was considered unsuccessful, with an average number of procedures before inclusion in this study of 2.25 \pm 1.04 (range: 1-4). The other 6 patients (42.85%) received an Am-FCSEMS as the first treatment. Regardless of previous treatment, the average interval from p-OLT to the first ERCP was 116 wk (range: 4-570). The average duration of placement of an Am-FCSEMS in this study was 362 ± 109 d (range: 226-609). The length of stent placement was 6 cm in 8 patients and 8 cm in 6 patients. Technical success (stent placement) occurred in all 14 patients (100%). The clinical follow-up after stent removal was 411 ± 172 d (range: 55-692). All stents were removed using foreign body forceps or snares without any technical difficulty (Figure 1C).

Table 1 Demographics of patients and baseline characteristics						
Overall patient characteristics	Results					
No. of patients, <i>n</i>	14					
Gender, female sex, n (%)	7 (50)					
Age (yr), mean (range)	56 (28-76)					
Cause of liver transplant: <i>n</i>						
HBV	2					
HBV + HCV	1					
Alcohol	3					
Cryptogenic	2					
NASH	1					
Autoimmune hepatitis	2					
Primary biliary cirrhosis	1					
Familial amyloidosis	1					
Primary hyperoxaluria	1					
Presence of HCC: <i>n</i>	4					
Time from OLT to ERCP (wk)						
mean ± SD	116 ± 156					
Median	45					
Range	4-570					
Patients with previous endoscopic treatment before Am-FCSEMS, n (%)	8 (57.14)					
Procedures before Am-FCSEMS (mean)	2.25					
Patients with no previous endoscopic treatment, n (%)	6 (42.86)					

HBV: Hepatitis B virus; HCV: Hepatitis C virus; NASH: Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis; HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Am-FCSEMS: Fully covered self-expandable metal stents with anti-migration flaps.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.547 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Images of the fully covered self-expandable metallic stent with an anti-migration system or flaps. A: Endoscopic view of the stent; B: Radiographic view of the stent in the biliary tract; C: Removal of the stent.

> Complete resolution of the stricture occurred in 13/14 patients (92.85%). Only 1 patient (7.14%) experienced endoscopic treatment failure after 338 d with the stent in place, which was determined by cholangiography as persistence of stricture. This patient was referred for endoscopic treatment using MPSs for a longer period. AEs occurred in 3 out of 14 patients (21.42%). There were 2 patients (14.28%) with mild acute pancreatitis and 1 patient (7.14%) with stent dysfunction (occlusion by biliary sludge and stones with cholangitis), which was treated endoscopically without the need for stent removal. There was no distal migration of the stent in any patient (Table 2). There was no mortality related to ERCP and/or endoscopic therapy with the stent. After removal of the Am-FCSEMS, all 13 patients who

Table 2 Overall results	
Overall results	
No. of patients, n	14
Technical success, n (%)	14 (100)
Stricture resolution, <i>n</i> (%)	13 (92.85)
Treatment failure, n (%)	1 (7.14)
Mean ALT before stent (U/L)	144
Mean ALT at the end of follow-up (U/L)	16
Mean total bilirubin before stent (mg/dL)	1.88
Mean total bilirubin at the end of follow-up (mg/dL)	0. 49
Stricture recurrence, n	0
Stent migration	0
Other complications, n (%)	3 (21.42)
Acute pancreatitis	2 (14.28)
Stent occlusion	1 (7.14)
Mean follow-up after stent removal (d)	411 ± 172

ALT: Alanine aminotransferase.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.547 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Flowchart of the selection of patients in the study.

had ABS resolution were followed-up (411 \pm 172 d), and there was no need for further endoscopic therapy or stricture recurrence. Two patients died from causes unrelated to endoscopy therapy.

Baishideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

DISCUSSION

Our present study shows that p-OLT ABS treatment with an Am-FCSEMS is effective and safe, with a stricture resolution rate of 92.85%, which is comparable to the results of other studies involving MPSs[5, 9,12] and FCSEMSs[5,7,13]. In our study, the average time between liver transplantation and endoscopy therapy for ABS was lengthy (116 wk), which may have impacted the results and thus, is a possible limitation of this study[3,6,8]. Nevertheless, our results were comparable with those of other studies that used this anti-migration stent model[11].

The longer stent maintenance period (12 mo) in our study in relation to other studies with metallic stents[2,7] and the absence of migration possibly related to the antimigration mechanism may have contributed to the favourable result observed in our patients.

The technical success rate of 100% in this series, which is comparable to that in other studies[6,12,14], demonstrates the applicability of this technique. No patients experienced distal migration of the stent. As described in previous studies, the main disadvantage of using FCSEMS is the high migration rate of up to 37.5% [10,12,14,15]. It is possible that treatment with an Am-FCSEMS may present better results due to the lower risk of migration and longer stent patency. Although in our study assessment of costs was not an included objective, it is possible that since this stent has a lower migration rate its use could result in a lower number of procedures and thus lower costs, but this hypothesis should be verified in future controlled studies.

The AEs observed with ERCP-related therapy and/or stenting were mild pancreatitis and delayed stent obstruction. All patients in whom the stent was placed underwent biliary sphincterotomy, and mild acute pancreatitis was related to the ERCP procedure in 2 out of the 14 patients (14.2%). Despite this higher rate of complications compared to that in the literature[5-7,13], these patients underwent successful clinical treatment. Stent dysfunction (obstruction) occurred late and was caused by biliary sludge or stones, with jaundice and cholangitis occurring in only one patient (7.1%). This complication and its endoscopic treatment with or without stent replacement is described in the literature[5,6]. This patient was treated with antibiotics and endoscopy without the need for stent replacement.

No complications occurred during stent removal. In this study, no serious complications or deaths related to endoscopic treatment were reported. The average follow-up of patients who had stricture resolution after removal of the metallic stent was 411 d. There was no ABS recurrence during follow-up. This positive result may be related to the prolonged maintenance of the metallic stent, which was longer than 6 mo[2,5].

Considering the treatment of patients with p-OLT ABS, the use of FCSEMSs may be an interesting alternative in relation to MPS therapy, considering FCSEMS placement presents comparable results with fewer ERCP procedures [4,5,7,10]. However, spontaneous stent migration may be a limitation of FCSEMS placement [10,12,14].

This retrospective study has some limitations, such as a small sample size from a single centre. Another limiting point for this study is the lack of a control group. However, our results showed that treatment with Am-FCSEMS can be an alternative for patients with p-OLT ABS. Therefore, prospective and comparative studies should be encouraged to evaluate the efficacy of endoscopic treatment using Am-FCSEMS versus MPSs. Nevertheless, we present similar results for the resolution of ABS compared to those in other studies using MPSs and FCSEMS as well as a recent study using an Am-FCSEMS. In this series, the advantage of treatment using an Am-FCSEMS in relation to treatment with MPSs was the need for only two ERCP procedures over 12 mo, while the advantage in relation to FCSEMS therapy was the absence of migration.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, in this retrospective study, endoscopy therapy using an Am-FCSEMS or flaps for p-OLT ABS is safe and effective, with the stricture's high-resolution rate probably being due to the absence of stent migration.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Endoscopic therapy using multiple plastic stents is the standard therapy for postorthotopic liver transplantation (p-OLT) anastomotic biliary stricture (ABS). However, this approach demands repeated procedures. Recent studies using fully covered self-expandable metallic stents (FCSEMS) have shown encouraging results, but migration occurs in 10% to 40% of cases. We hypothesized that a FCSEMS with an anti-migration system (Am-FCSEMS) could be an alternative for treatment in patients with p-OLT ABS.

Research motivation

The efficacy of treatment using an Am-FCSEMS for p-OLT ABS is not yet well established. The outcomes of endoscopic treatment using this type of stent have become clinically relevant.

Research objectives

This study aimed to evaluate the efficacy of endoscopic treatment using an Am-FCSEMS in patients with p-OLT ABS.

Research methods

This study was conducted in a private tertiary care centre in São Paulo, Brazil. From April 2018 to October 2020, patients with p-OLT ABS and indications for endoscopic therapy were included in this study, and an Am-FCSEMS (10 mm in final diameter and 60 or 80 mm in length) was placed (Hanarostent MI Tech, Co).

Research results

Technical success occurred in all 14 patients (100%). There were no cases of distal stent migration. Complete resolution of the stricture occurred in 13/14 patients (92.85%). Adverse events occurred in 3/14 patients (21.42%): 2 patients with mild acute pancreatitis and 1 patient with stent dysfunction (occlusion). No deaths occurred related to therapy. After Am-FCSEMS removal, all 13 patients who had ABS resolution were followed-up for an average of 411 \pm 172 d, and there was no stricture recurrence or need for further endoscopic therapy.

Research conclusions

Endoscopy therapy using an Am-FCSEMS for p-OLT ABS is safe and effective, with the stricture's high-resolution rate probably being due to the absence of stent migration.

Research perspectives

This study shows that treatment using Am-FCSEMS has a high rate of stenosis resolution, probably due to the absence of stent migration, and may result in a lower number of procedures.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Pinheiro LW, Martins FP, Contini MLC, and De Paulo GA contributed to the data acquisition; Pinheiro LW, De Paulo GA, Ferrari AP, and Della Libera E contributed to the data analysis and interpretation; Pinheiro LW contributed to the elaboration of article draft; Martins FP and Contini MLC contributed to the elaboration and review of article draft, critical review for important intellectual content; De Paulo GA contributed to the critical review of final paper for important intellectual content; Ferrari AP and Della Libera E contributed to the critical review and approval of the final submitted version.

Institutional review board statement: This retrospective study was approved by the Institution's Human Research Committee of Hospital Israelita Albert Einstein (No. 37755020.3.0000.0071).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) licence, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, and build upon this work noncommercially and licence their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Larissa Wermelinger Pinheiro 0000-0003-2272-4715; Fernanda Prata Martins 0000-0002-7017-9910; Gustavo Andrade De Paulo 0000-0002-7926-9373; Mônica Lúcia Campos Contini 0000-0002-1532-787X; Angelo Paulo Ferrari 0000-0002-7062-288X; Ermelindo Della Libera 0000-0002-1098-7975.

S-Editor: Yan JP L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yan JP

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- 1 Williams ED, Draganov PV. Endoscopic management of biliary strictures after liver transplantation. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 3725-3733 [PMID: 19673012 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.3725]
- Thuluvath PJ, Pfau PR, Kimmey MB, Ginsberg GG. Biliary complications after liver transplantation: the role of 2 endoscopy. Endoscopy 2005; 37: 857-863 [PMID: 16116539 DOI: 10.1055/s-2005-870192]
- 3 Pascher A, Neuhaus P. Biliary complications after deceased-donor orthotopic liver transplantation. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2006; 13: 487-496 [PMID: 17139421 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-005-1083-z]
- Ryu CH, Lee SK. Biliary strictures after liver transplantation. Gut Liver 2011; 5: 133-142 [PMID: 21814591 DOI: 4 10.5009/gnl.2011.5.2.133
- Coté GA, Slivka A, Tarnasky P, Mullady DK, Elmunzer BJ, Elta G, Fogel E, Lehman G, McHenry L, Romagnuolo J, 5 Menon S, Siddiqui UD, Watkins J, Lynch S, Denski C, Xu H, Sherman S. Effect of Covered Metallic Stents Compared With Plastic Stents on Benign Biliary Stricture Resolution: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA 2016; 315: 1250-1257 [PMID: 27002446 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2016.2619]
- 6 Devière J, Nageshwar Reddy D, Püspök A, Ponchon T, Bruno MJ, Bourke MJ, Neuhaus H, Roy A, González-Huix Lladó F, Barkun AN, Kortan PP, Navarrete C, Peetermans J, Blero D, Lakhtakia S, Dolak W, Lepilliez V, Poley JW, Tringali A, Costamagna G; Benign Biliary Stenoses Working Group. Successful management of benign biliary strictures with fully covered self-expanding metal stents. Gastroenterology 2014; 147: 385-95; quiz e15 [PMID: 24801350 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.04.043]
- Martins FP, De Paulo GA, Contini MLC, Ferrari AP. Metal versus plastic stents for anastomotic biliary strictures after 7 liver transplantation: a randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 131.e1-131.e13 [PMID: 28455159 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.04.013]
- Sharma S, Gurakar A, Jabbour N. Biliary strictures following liver transplantation: past, present and preventive strategies. 8 Liver Transpl 2008; 14: 759-769 [PMID: 18508368 DOI: 10.1002/lt.21509]
- Krok KL, Cárdenas A, Thuluvath PJ. Endoscopic management of biliary complications after liver transplantation. Clin Liver Dis 2010; 14: 359-371 [PMID: 20682241 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2010.03.008]
- 10 Jiménez-Pérez M, Melgar Simón JM, Durán Campos A, González Grande R, Rodrigo López JM, Manteca González R. Endoscopic Management of Post-Liver Transplantation Biliary Strictures With the Use of Fully Covered Metallic Stents. Transplant Proc 2016; 48: 2510-2514 [PMID: 27742337 DOI: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2016.09.008]
- 11 Bordaçahar B, Perdigao F, Leblanc S, Barret M, Duchmann JC, Guillaumot MA, Chaussade S, Scatton O, Prat F. Clinical efficacy of anti-migration features in fully covered metallic stents for anastomotic biliary strictures after liver transplantation: comparison of conventional and anti-migration stents. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 655-664 [PMID: 30003877 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.06.035]
- García-Pajares F, Sánchez-Antolín G, Pelayo SL, Gómez de la Cuesta S, Herranz Bachiller MT, Pérez-Miranda M, de La 12 Serna C, Vallecillo Sande MA, Alcaide N, Llames RV, Pacheco D, Caro-Patón A. Covered metal stents for the treatment of biliary complications after orthotopic liver transplantation. Transplant Proc 2010; 42: 2966-2969 [PMID: 20970584 DOI: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2010.07.084]
- Kahaleh M, Behm B, Clarke BW, Brock A, Shami VM, De La Rue SA, Sundaram V, Tokar J, Adams RB, Yeaton P. 13 Temporary placement of covered self-expandable metal stents in benign biliary strictures: a new paradigm? Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 446-454 [PMID: 18294506 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.06.057]
- 14 Traina M, Tarantino I, Barresi L, Volpes R, Gruttadauria S, Petridis I, Gridelli B. Efficacy and safety of fully covered selfexpandable metallic stents in biliary complications after liver transplantation: a preliminary study. Liver Transpl 2009; 15: 1493-1498 [PMID: 19877248 DOI: 10.1002/lt.21886]
- Tarantino I, Traina M, Mocciaro F, Barresi L, Curcio G, Di Pisa M, Granata A, Volpes R, Gridelli B. Fully covered metallic stents in biliary stenosis after orthotopic liver transplantation. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 246-250 [PMID: 22354824 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291465]



F WŪ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 555-563

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.555

Observational Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Clinical profile, diagnostic yield, and procedural outcomes of single balloon enteroscopy: A tertiary care hospital experience

Maha Inam, Masood M Karim, Umar Tariq, Faisal Wasim Ismail

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Beyene B, Ethiopia; Innocenti T, Italy

Received: April 16, 2022 Peer-review started: April 16, 2022 First decision: May 12, 2022 Revised: May 21, 2022 Accepted: August 10, 2022 Article in press: August 10, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Maha Inam, Umar Tariq, Medical College, Aga Khan University Hospital, Karachi 74800, Pakistan

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Masood M Karim, Faisal Wasim Ismail, Department of Medicine, Aga Khan University Hospital, Karachi 74800, Pakistan

Corresponding author: Faisal Wasim Ismail, FACG, FACP, FCPS, MBBS, Associate Professor, Department of Medicine, Aga Khan University Hospital, National Stadium Road, Karachi 74800, Pakistan. faisal.ismail@aku.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Single balloon enteroscopy (SBE) allows ease of access for small bowel visualization and has multiple diagnostic and therapeutic indications. It provides the advantage of performing various therapeutic interventions alongside the diagnostic procedure. SBE has also been considered a relatively safe procedure with no major complications.

AIM

To investigate the indications, safety, and clinical yield of SBE, and determine its effect on disease outcome.

METHODS

A retrospective, descriptive study was conducted at a tertiary care hospital in Karachi, Pakistan. Medical records of 56 adult patients (≥ 18 years) who underwent SBE between July 2013 and December 2021 were reviewed and data were collected using a structured proforma. A descriptive analysis of the variables was performed using Statistical Package of Social Sciences Version 19. Results are reported as the mean ± SD for quantitative variables and numbers and percentages for qualitative variables. Missing data are reported as unknown.

RESULTS

A total of 56 patients who underwent 61 SBE procedures were included. The mean age was 50.93 ± 16.16 years, with 53.6% of them being males. Hypertension (39.3%) and diabetes mellitus (25.0%) were the most common pre-existing comorbidities. Obscure gastrointestinal bleed (39.3%) was the most common indication for enteroscopy, followed by chronic diarrhea (19.7%) and unexplained anemia (16.4%). The majority of procedures were performed in the endoscopy



suite (90.2%) under monitored anaesthesia care (93.4%). Most procedures were diagnostic (91.8%) and completed without complications (95.1%). The depth of examination ranged from 95 cm to 500 cm with a mean of 282.05 ± 90.04 cm. The most common findings were inflammation and ulcerations (29.5%), followed by masses (19.7%) and vascular malformations (14.8%). As a result of the findings, a new diagnosis was made in 47.5% of the cases and a previous one was ruled out in 24.6% of them; 65.6% of the cases had a change in management.

CONCLUSION

SBE is a suitable modality for investigating diseases in the small bowel. It is shown to be technically efficient and reasonably safe and is associated with high diagnostic and therapeutic yield.

Key Words: Single balloon enteroscopy; Small bowel diseases; Gastrointestinal bleed; Small bowel endoscopy; Small bowel; Balloon-assisted enteroscopy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Single balloon enteroscopy (SBE) is a safe and effective modality which allows ease of access for small bowel visualization. The procedure has multiple diagnostic and therapeutic indications. However, there is insufficient data published reporting its efficacy and impact. In this study, we analysed our single centre data of adults who underwent SBE between 2013 and 2021. We report patient demographics, procedure indications, and procedure findings. Based on our results, we can assess the indications, safety, and clinical yield of SBE, and determine its effect on disease outcome.

Citation: Inam M, Karim MM, Tariq U, Ismail FW. Clinical profile, diagnostic yield, and procedural outcomes of single balloon enteroscopy: A tertiary care hospital experience. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(9): 555-563 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/555.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.555

INTRODUCTION

For decades, gastroenterologists have been challenged by the lack of proper visualization provided by standard endoscopies to the small intestine, with many of its areas being difficult to access without an intra-operative endoscopy procedure[1]. Enteroscopy has been a significant breakthrough in this field, allowing access to most of the small bowel using endoscopic techniques without the need for surgery [2]. Initially, Push enteroscopy was established in the 1980s. However, it was associated with a limited depth of penetration into the small bowel, up till the level of the proximal jejunum, due to difficulty in manoeuvring it further. This was followed by the advent of the push-and-pull enteroscopy in 2001, also known as double balloon enteroscopy (DBE). DBE, as its name suggests, consists of two balloons: One on the tip of the enteroscope and the other on an overtube at the scope's distal end. The controlled inflation and deflation of the balloons allow the enteroscope to properly proceed without causing overlooping of the intestine. The volumes and pressures in the balloons are also measurable and are monitored throughout the procedure. As a result, DBE furthered the reach of the enteroscope and was seen to improve diagnostic yield, thereby overcoming the limitations of its preceding modality [1-4].

The single balloon enteroscopy (SBE) system was launched in 2007 as an alternative to DBE. SBE consists of only one balloon attached to the overtube at the scope's distal end and is relatively easier to use. The tip of the enteroscope is angled during withdrawal of the scope in the small bowel to achieve stable positioning and insufflation of the overtube is performed using a pressure-controlled pump^[5]. Both methods have been shown to yield significant and similar therapeutic and diagnostic yield [6-9].

Small bowel capsule endoscopy is currently the first-line recommended technique for investigation of the small bowel in patients with obscure gastrointestinal bleed. This is often used as a preliminary examination prior to device assisted enteroscopy (DAE) if further investigation is clinically indicated[10, 11]. According to the most recent European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guidelines, DAE is also particularly recommended in patients with co-morbidities and/or those undergoing a therapeutic procedure since all endoscopic therapeutic procedures can be undertaken at the time of DAE[12].

The most common indication for small bowel enteroscopy is obscure gastrointestinal bleeding, defined as bleeding from the gastrointestinal (GI) tract that persists or recurs without an obvious cause after esophagogastroduodenoscopy, colonoscopy, and radiographic evaluation of the small bowel[13]. Other indications include chronic diarrhea, Crohn's disease, refractory celiac disease, small bowel malignancies, suspected nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-induced small bowel injury, suspicion of



small bowel obstruction, and detection of polyps in patients with polyposis syndromes[7]. Enteroscopy can also be performed in patients presenting with several different symptoms, with no specific diagnostic results yielding from regular endoscopy. The advantage of SBE compared to other techniques for visualizing the small bowel, such as capsule endoscopy and radiologic methods, is in the ability to perform a wide variety of therapeutic interventions alongside the diagnostic procedure[14]. SBE has also been considered a relatively safe procedure with no major complications. The safety profile has been shown to match that of DBE overall, and the only major complications seen have been those that have resulted due to perforations[15].

While the existing literature has highlighted great diagnostic and therapeutic benefits of SBE, the data regarding its outcomes are scarce and not widely generalizable. The equipment costs and specialized training requirements could be reasons as to why SBE is not a commonly practiced procedure.

There is currently limited published data from developing countries detailing enteroscopy utility and outcomes. We aimed to explore the role of small bowel push enteroscopy in our population and study its indications, safety, findings, complications, diagnostic yield, and effect on disease outcome, in order to increase the body of knowledge regarding this procedure.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This was a retrospective observational study conducted in a tertiary care referral centre in Karachi, the largest and most populated metropolitan city of Pakistan. Ethical approval and exemption were granted by the Ethical Review Committee of the institution on December 31, 2020 (2020-5760-15324).

Medical records of all adult patients above the age of 18 years who underwent a SBE procedure at the Aga Khan University Hospital from July 3, 2013 to December 31, 2021 were identified by random sampling, using the hospital's information medical record system. A chart review was conducted for all eligible patients. For each medical record, a proforma was completed regarding patient demographics, comorbidities, clinical presentation, medication history, procedure details, and enteroscopy and biopsy findings. In order to determine the procedure yield, a through chart review of the in- and out-patient hospital course was conducted (see Appendix: Enteroscopy questionnaire).

Our inclusion criteria were all adult patients over the age of 18 years who underwent a SBE procedure at the hospital within our study period. There were no exclusion criteria. All patients signed an informed consent form prior to the procedure (see Appendix: Consent form). Patient outcomes were defined as a change or otherwise in the patient's diagnosis and management as a result of the findings of the procedure.

A descriptive analysis was performed for patient demographics, clinical characteristics, and enteroscopy details. Data were analysed descriptively. Results are reported as the mean ± SD for quantitative variables and numbers and percentages for qualitative variables. Missing data are reported as unknown. Data were analysed using Statistical Package of Social Sciences (SPSS) Version 19. The statistical methods of this study were reviewed by Safia Awan of the Aga Khan University Hospital.

RESULTS

Our final study population comprised of a total of 56 patients (Table 1) who underwent a total of 61 procedures. The mean age of our sample was 50.93 ± 16.16 years, with the majority being males (53.6%, n = 30). Hypertension (39.3%, n = 22) and diabetes mellitus (25.0%, n = 14) were the most common preexisting comorbidities. Prior medication use included antiplatelet (5.4%, n = 3) and non-steroidal antiinflammatory drug (3.6%, n = 2) therapy, which is known to be associated with GI injury such as obscure bleeding and inflammation[13-14]. No patient in our study sample was on anticoagulation medications.

The clinical findings and outcomes of the 61 enteroscopy procedures are outlined in Table 2. Obscure gastrointestinal bleed was the most common enteroscopy indication (39.3%, n = 24), followed by chronic diarrhea (19.7%, n = 12). Other indications included unexplained anemia (16.4%, n = 10), enteric thickening and inflammatory changes on imaging (11.5%, n = 7), small intestinal space occupying lesion (11.5%, n = 7), persistent vomiting (9.8%, n = 6), weight loss (6.6%, n = 4), and malabsorption syndrome (6.6%, n = 4). Most of the procedures were performed in the endoscopy suite (90.2%, n = 55) under monitored anaesthesia care (93.4%, n = 57). However, 9.8% (n = 6) of cases were done in the main operating room, with 8.2% (n = 5) due to patient comorbidities and 1.6% (n = 1) in conjunction with an additional surgical procedure.

The majority of the enteroscopy procedures were diagnostic (91.8%, n = 56). Interventions were carried out following 27.8% of the cases. Out of these, 13.1% (n = 8) were enteroscopic interventions like polypectomy, argon plasma coagulation, adrenaline sclerotherapy, hemoclip attachment and stent removal, 9.8% (n = 6) were surgical interventions, and 4.9% (n = 3) were radiological interventions like angioembolization, which followed post procedure.

Table 1 Patient characteristics (n = 56)							
	mean ± SD	Median	Range				
Age	50.93 ± 16.16	47	26-87				
		n	%				
Gender	Male	30	53.6				
	Female	26	46.4				
Comorbidities	Hypertension	22	39.3				
	Diabetes mellitus	14	25				
	Chronic kidney disease	6	10.7				
	Chronic liver disease	4	7.1				
	Ischemic heart disease	3	5.4				
	Inflammatory bowel disease	3	5.4				
	Cerebrovascular accident	2	3.6				
	Asthma	2	3.6				
	Rheumatoid arthritis	1	1.8				
Prior medications	Antiplatelets	3	5.4				
	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs	2	3.6				
	Anticoagulation	0	0				

The depth of the enteroscopy examination ranged from 95 cm to 500 cm with a mean of 282.05 ± 90.04 cm. Enteroscopy examination was normal in 44.3% (n = 27) of the cases, while inflammation and ulcerations were seen in 29.5% (n = 18), space occupying lesions and masses in 19.7% (n = 12), vascular malformations in 14.8% (n = 9), and active bleeding in 8.2% (n = 5). A biopsy was obtained in 33 (54.1%) cases and the results included non-specific inflammation (63.6%, n = 21), malignancies or dysplasia (27.2% n = 9), villous atrophy (3.0% n = 1), and presence of Giardia (3.0%, n = 1). Out of the malignancies/dysplasia, 15.2% (n = 5) of the cases were adenocarcinoma, and there was one case each of adenomatous polyp (3.0%), inflammatory polyp (3.0%), hamartomous polyp (3.0%), and lymphoma (3.0%).

There was no mortality recorded in our study. Most procedures were successfully completed without any complications, while complications were seen in three (4.9%) procedures. All complications were either conservatively managed or resolved spontaneously following the procedure.

One patient had premature ventricular contractions during the procedure which were conservatively managed and resolved while another developed hemodynamic instability which resolved spontaneously post procedure. The third patient developed aspiration pneumonia post procedure which resolved with antibiotics.

The clinical yield of the SBE procedures in our study was determined by quantifying the change in diagnosis and management. A classification of a change in diagnosis was made when a diagnosis which was made prior to the enteroscopy procedure was either modified or disproven following the procedure findings. There was a change in diagnosis in 72.1% (n = 44) of the cases. Out of these, a new diagnosis was made in 47.5% (*n* = 29) of the cases (termed as positive changes) while a previous diagnosis was disproven in 24.6% (n = 15) (termed as negative changes). A classification of a change in management was made when a management plan which was made prior to the enteroscopy procedure was either modified or disproven following the procedure findings. There was a change in management in 65.6% (n = 40) of the cases.

DISCUSSION

Our study adds to the limited published literature regarding SBE experience from a tertiary care hospital in a developing country. A few studies analysing the indications, efficacy, outcomes, and safety of enteroscopy procedures have been carried out in various countries. The efficacy of SBE was also compared with that of double balloon enteroscopy in several retrospective studies and meta-analyses [16-20]. Moreels et al[21] conducted a case series in 2016 evaluating the therapeutic actions of SBE using a new prototype and highlighting its benefits. Studies have also been carried out to evaluate the efficacy of SBE in non-invasive evaluation of obscure gastrointestinal bleeding and Crohn's disease, but there



Table 2 Clinical variables of single balloon enteroscopy (n = 61)

		n	%
Enteroscopy indication	Obscure gastrointestinal bleeding	24	39.3
	Chronic diarrhea	12	19.7
	Unexplained anemia	10	16.4
	Enteric thickening/inflammatory changes on imaging	7	11.5
	Small intestinal space occupying lesion	7	11.5
	Persistent vomiting	6	9.8
	Weight loss	4	6.6
	Malabsorption syndrome	4	6.6
Procedure location	Endoscopy suite	55	90.2
	Operating room	6	9.8
Sedation	Monitored anaesthesia care	57	93.4
	General anaesthesia	4	6.6
Procedure	Diagnostic	56	91.8
	Therapeutic	5	8.2
	mean ± SD	Median	Range
Depth of procedure (cm)	282.05 ± 90.04	300	95-500
Enteroscopy findings	Normal	27	44.3
	Inflammation and ulcerations	18	29.5
	Space occupying lesions and masses	12	19.7
	Vascular malformations	9	14.8
	Bleeding	5	8.2
	Ascaris worm	1	1.6
Biopsy findings ($n = 33$)	Non-specific inflammation	21	63.6
	Malignancy/dysplasia		
	Adenocarcinoma	5	15.2
	Adenomatous polyp	1	3
	Inflammatory polyp	1	3
	Hamartomous polyp	1	3
	Lymphoma	1	3
	Villous atrophy	1	3
	Presence of Giardia	1	3
	Normal	1	3
Complications	Yes	3	4.9
	No	58	95.1
Change in diagnosis	Yes		
	Positive change	29	47.5
	Negative change	15	24.6
	No	17	27.9
Change in management	Yes	40	65.6
	No	21	34.4
Interventions	Enteroscopic		

Angioembolization	4	6.6
Argon plasma coagulation	3	4.9
Polypectomy	3	4.9
Adrenaline sclerotherapy	3	4.9
Red blood cell scintography	1	1.6
Surgical	6	9.8
Radiological	3	4.9

was a dearth of data describing experiences over many years for all cause indications, which additionally limits data providing information regarding the safety and efficacy of the procedure[22-24].

The demographics of our patient population are comparable to those of other studies from Korea and India, which reported a mean age of 50-55 years and the majority of males (52.9%-69.1%). However, a study conducted in the United States had a higher mean age at 62 ± 17 years[25]. In agreement with our results, published studies report obscure GI bleeding as the most common indication, ranging from 48% to 97%, in patients undergoing SBE. Other common indications included anemia, chronic diarrhea, lesions, polyposis, and Crohn's disease, amongst others, in various proportions[18,22,25].

Ulcers (19.6%), tumors (16.7%), and vascular malformations (14.7%) were the most common findings in a single-centre retrospective study conducted in China to test the diagnostic yield and safety of SBE [23]. Overall, the findings reported in the literature are similar and proportional to those seen in our study population.

We determined a high safety profile of SBE in our patients, with non-severe complications arising in only three (4.9%) of the cases, which were subsequently conservatively managed. There were no cases of severe complications reported in our patients. This is in accordance with the previous literature which shows a very low incidence of any adverse effects following SBE. A meta-analysis including four studies showed no evidence of any severe adverse effects such as bowel perforation, bleeding, or pancreatitis [26]. It has also been previously reported that the adverse effects seen in SBE procedures were comparable to those seen in DBE procedures, with both being marked as safe according to a single-centre retrospective analysis. However, the study accounted for a performance bias as all the procedures were carried out by a single endoscopist, who was trained in the procedure[20]. One study on the usage of emergency SBE concluded that the incidence of adverse effects was lower when general anaesthesia was used as compared to when it was performed under conscious sedation[23]. Our SBE procedures were always performed by the same team of endoscopists with significant expertise as well, resulting in no major adverse effects.

A similar study reported a mean depth as 23 ± 87 cm beyond the ligament of Treitz with a range of 20-400 cm, in accordance with our findings[22]. In a randomized controlled trial, the mean depth of insertion of anterograde SBE procedures was found to be 203.8 cm[24]. A previous study has also been shown to explain a method used by endoscopists to assess the depth of insertion which is based on advancement with each push-and-pull manoeuvre in cases of DBE[25].

In our study, 65.6% (n = 40) of the procedures resulted in a change in management and 72.1% (n = 44) had a change in diagnosis following enteroscopy findings. The literature reports diagnostic yields of SBE ranging from 47% to 65%, and therapeutic yields from 25% to 42%[18,20,22,25].

A single centre retrospective study published in 2020 studied the safety and diagnostic yield of capsule endoscopy in the investigation of obscure gastrointestinal bleeds[10]. The study population included 58.6% of males with a mean age of 67.7 ± 14.4 years. The results showed a diagnostic yield of 73.8%, revealing clinically significant bleeds which were missed at gastroscopy or colonoscopy in 30.3% of patients.

The limitations of our study include a retrospective, single-centre analysis. While our sample size is relatively small compared to that of other similar studies, it included all patients who underwent a SBE procedure at our institution over an 8-year period. However, our study findings are solely representative of a South Asian population in a low-middle income country (LMIC). Our study also notes a lack of a standardized reporting template for SBE depth of examination that may be used internationally.

Our observed findings can be used to guide further research, as the current literature on the clinical indications, safety profile, diagnostic yield, and patient outcomes of enteroscopy is not sufficient to provide the basis for the development of guidelines, especially in LMICs. Additional prospective studies with larger sample sizes are recommended to grasp a thorough understanding of the indications and efficacy of SBE. Long-term follow-up studies will also be beneficial in demonstrating the clinical impact of SBE.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

Our study reports an encouraging single centre tertiary care experience of SBE over an 8-year period. We conclude that SBE is a safe and effective method with a high clinical impact on precise diagnosis and management of small bowel diseases.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Single balloon enteroscopy (SBE) is a procedure that has greatly improved the access to small bowel visualization, particularly of the mid and distal parts of the small bowel. In addition to being used as a diagnostic tool, SBE can also be used to perform a number of therapeutic interventions. SBE is a relatively safe procedure with a low incidence of complications and a good diagnostic and therapeutic yield. One of the most common indications generally seen is intestinal bleeding.

Research motivation

Since SBE is a relatively new procedure, there is still an absence of viable literature about it from the developing world countries like Pakistan. Due to the good yields from this procedure, proper adaptation of this technique in these places can greatly be used to improve healthcare outcomes particularly pertaining to small bowel problems by improving timely diagnosis and management.

Research objectives

To investigate the indications, procedures, findings, and safety of SBE procedures and to correlate their effects on the disease outcomes.

Research methods

We performed a retrospective descriptive study at a tertiary care hospital in Pakistan and investigated all the SBE procedures carried out between July 2013 and December 2021. A total of 56 patients underwent 61 SBE procedures during this time period. We collected data using patient files and electronic health records using a structured proforma. It was interpreted and then categorized and analyzed using the SPSS software.

Research results

Our study population consisted of 56 patients who underwent 61 SBE procedures at a tertiary care hospital over the study period. The mean age of the sample was 50.93 ± 16.16 years and 53.6% of the sample was male. The most common comorbidities in the patient population were hypertension (39.3%) and diabetes mellitus (25.0%). The most common indications for conducting the SBE procedure were obscure gastrointestinal bleed (39.3%), chronic diarrhea (19.7%), and unexplained anemia (16.4%). Other indications included enteric thickening or inflammatory changes on imaging, space occupying lesions, persistent vomiting, weight loss, and malabsorption syndromes. Most of the procedures were conducted in the endoscopy suite while 9.8% (n = 6) required the operation room due to patient comorbidities or being in conjunction with a surgical procedure. The majority of the procedures were carried under monitored anesthesia care (93.4%) while the rest were done under general anesthesia. Most procedures were diagnostic (91.8%) and completed without complications (95.1%). The depth of examination ranged from 95 cm to 500 cm with a mean of 282.05 ± 90.04 cm. The most common enteroscopy findings were inflammation and ulcerations (29.5%), followed by masses (19.7%) and vascular malformations (14.8%). Biopsy samples were taken in 33 of the cases and the most common biopsy finding was non-specific inflammation (63.6%). As a result of the findings, a new diagnosis was made in 47.5% of the cases and a previous one was ruled out in 24.6% of them; 65.6% of the cases had a change in management.

Research conclusions

Through our study findings, we concluded that SBE is a useful method in diagnosing small bowel problems with a good yield. It is also relatively safe and has a low risk of complications.

Research perspectives

More research needs to be conducted on the usage and yields from SBE procedures in low-middle income countries with larger samples. There also needs to be a standardized method to record the details of enteroscopy procedures.

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Inam M participated in the acquisition, analysis, and interpretation of the data, and assisted in manuscript writing and review; Karim MM participated in the acquisition and interpretation of the data, and assisted in manuscript writing and review; Tariq U participated in the acquisition of the data and assisted in manuscript writing and review; Ismail FW conceptualized, designed, and supervised the study, participated in the acquisition and interpretation of the data, and assisted in manuscript writing and review; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: Approval was obtained for this study from the Ethical Review Committee of the Aga Khan University Hospital, Karachi, Pakistan.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There are no conflicts of interest to report.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement-checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Pakistan

ORCID number: Maha Inam 0000-0002-7948-1964; Masood M Karim 0000-0002-2513-7842; Umar Tariq 0000-0001-5285-4276; Faisal Ismail 0000-0003-0983-0644.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- Gerson LB, Flodin JT, Miyabayashi K. Balloon-assisted enteroscopy: technology and troubleshooting. Gastrointest Endosc 1 2008; 68: 1158-1167 [PMID: 19028224 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.08.012]
- May A. Balloon enteroscopy: single- and double-balloon enteroscopy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2009; 19: 349-356 2 [PMID: 19647644 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2009.04.003]
- May A, Nachbar L, Schneider M, Ell C. Prospective comparison of push enteroscopy and push-and-pull enteroscopy in 3 patients with suspected small-bowel bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2006; 101: 2016-2024 [PMID: 16968508 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.00745.x
- 4 Yamamoto H, Sekine Y, Sato Y, Higashizawa T, Miyata T, Iino S, Ido K, Sugano K. Total enteroscopy with a nonsurgical steerable double-balloon method. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 53: 216-220 [PMID: 11174299 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.112181]
- 5 May A, Nachbar L, Wardak A, Yamamoto H, Ell C. Double-balloon enteroscopy: preliminary experience in patients with obscure gastrointestinal bleeding or chronic abdominal pain. Endoscopy 2003; 35: 985-991 [PMID: 14648408 DOI: 10.1055/s-2003-44582
- 6 Kawamura T, Yasuda K, Tanaka K, Uno K, Ueda M, Sanada K, Nakajima M. Clinical evaluation of a newly developed single-balloon enteroscope. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 68: 1112-1116 [PMID: 18599052 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.03.1063]
- Kobayashi K, Haruki S, Sada M, Katsumata T, Saigenji K. Single-balloon enteroscopy. Nihon Rinsho 2008; 66: 1371-1378 [PMID: 18616130]
- Ohtsuka K, Kashida H, Kodama K, Mizuno K, Inoue H, Kudo S. Diagnosis And Treatment Of Small Bowel Diseases With A Newly Developed Single Balloon Endoscope. Dig Endosc 2008; 20: 134-137 [DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2008.00791.x]
- 9 Tsujikawa T, Saitoh Y, Andoh A, Imaeda H, Hata K, Minematsu H, Senoh K, Hayafuji K, Ogawa A, Nakahara T, Sasaki M, Fujiyama Y. Novel single-balloon enteroscopy for diagnosis and treatment of the small intestine: preliminary experiences. Endoscopy 2008; 40: 11-15 [PMID: 18058613 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-966976]
- 10 Innocenti T, Dragoni G, Roselli J, Macrì G, Mello T, Milani S, Galli A. Non-small-bowel lesions identification by capsule endoscopy: A single centre retrospective study. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2021; 45: 101409 [PMID: 32245690 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinre.2020.03.011]
- 11 Pennazio M, Spada C, Eliakim R, Keuchel M, May A, Mulder CJ, Rondonotti E, Adler SN, Albert J, Baltes P, Barbaro F,



Cellier C, Charton JP, Delvaux M, Despott EJ, Domagk D, Klein A, McAlindon M, Rosa B, Rowse G, Sanders DS, Saurin JC, Sidhu R, Dumonceau JM, Hassan C, Gralnek IM. Small-bowel capsule endoscopy and device-assisted enteroscopy for diagnosis and treatment of small-bowel disorders: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 352-376 [PMID: 25826168 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391855]

- Rondonotti E, Spada C, Adler S, May A, Despott EJ, Koulaouzidis A, Panter S, Domagk D, Fernandez-Urien I, Rahmi G, 12 Riccioni ME, van Hooft JE, Hassan C, Pennazio M. Small-bowel capsule endoscopy and device-assisted enteroscopy for diagnosis and treatment of small-bowel disorders: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Technical Review. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 423-446 [PMID: 29539652 DOI: 10.1055/a-0576-0566]
- 13 Raju GS, Gerson L, Das A, Lewis B; American Gastroenterological Association. American Gastroenterological Association (AGA) Institute technical review on obscure gastrointestinal bleeding. Gastroenterology 2007; 133: 1697-1717 [PMID: 17983812 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.06.007]
- 14 Yamamoto H, Kita H, Sunada K, Hayashi Y, Sato H, Yano T, Iwamoto M, Sekine Y, Miyata T, Kuno A, Ajibe H, Ido K, Sugano K. Clinical outcomes of double-balloon endoscopy for the diagnosis and treatment of small-intestinal diseases. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004; 2: 1010-1016 [PMID: 15551254 DOI: 10.1016/s1542-3565(04)00453-7]
- 15 Aktas H, de Ridder L, Haringsma J, Kuipers EJ, Mensink PB. Complications of single-balloon enteroscopy: a prospective evaluation of 166 procedures. Endoscopy 2010; 42: 365-368 [PMID: 20178072 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1243931]
- Lanas Á, Carrera-Lasfuentes P, Arguedas Y, García S, Bujanda L, Calvet X, Ponce J, Perez-Aísa Á, Castro M, Muñoz M, Sostres C, García-Rodríguez LA. Risk of upper and lower gastrointestinal bleeding in patients taking nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs, antiplatelet agents, or anticoagulants. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 13: 906-12.e2 [PMID: 25460554 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2014.11.007]
- 17 Laine L. Gastrointestinal effects of NSAIDs and coxibs. J Pain Symptom Manage 2003; 25: S32-S40 [PMID: 12604155 DOI: 10.1016/s0885-3924(02)00629-2]
- Kim TJ, Kim ER, Chang DK, Kim YH, Hong SN. Comparison of the Efficacy and Safety of Single- vs Double-Balloon 18 Enteroscopy Performed by Endoscopist Experts in Single-Balloon Enteroscopy: A Single-Center Experience and Meta-Analysis. Gut Liver 2017; 11: 520-527 [PMID: 28395505 DOI: 10.5009/gn116330]
- 19 Jang HJ. Does Single Balloon Enteroscopy Have Similar Efficacy and Endoscopic Performance Compared with Double Balloon Enteroscopy? Gut Liver 2017; 11: 451-452 [PMID: 28647954 DOI: 10.5009/gnl17225]
- 20 Lu Z, Qi Y, Weng J, Ma L, Wan X, Wan R, Lu L, Zhao H. Efficacy and Safety of Single-Balloon Versus Double-Balloon Enteroscopy: A Single-Center Retrospective Analysis. Med Sci Monit 2017; 23: 1933-1939 [PMID: 28432283 DOI: 10.12659/msm.900343]
- Moreels TG, Kouinche Madenko N, Taha A, Piessevaux H, Deprez PH. Therapeutic enteroscopy using a new single-21 balloon enteroscope: a case series. Endosc Int Open 2016; 4: E918-E921 [PMID: 27540583 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-111205]
- Marques M, Santos-Antunes J, Coelho R, Cardoso H, Vilas Boas F, Ribeiro A, Macedo G. Single-balloon enteroscopy 22 efficacy and degree of concordance with noninvasive evaluation of small bowel. Endosc Int Open 2017; 5: E96-E102 [PMID: 28210706 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-121415]
- Liu Y, Jiang W, Chen G, Li Y. Diagnostic Value and Safety of Emergency Single-Balloon Enteroscopy for Obscure Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2019; 2019: 9026278 [PMID: 31534450 DOI: 10.1155/2019/9026278]
- 24 Takabayashi K, Hosoe N, Kato M, Hayashi Y, Miyanaga R, Nanki K, Fukuhara K, Mikami Y, Mizuno S, Sujino T, Mutaguchi M, Naganuma M, Yahagi N, Ogata H, Kanai T. Efficacy of Novel Ultrathin Single-Balloon Enteroscopy for Crohn's Disease: A Propensity Score-Matched Study. Gut Liver 2020; 14: 619-625 [PMID: 31818049 DOI: 10.5009/gnl19228]
- 25 Frantz DJ, Dellon ES, Grimm IS, Morgan DR. Single-balloon enteroscopy: results from an initial experience at a U.S. tertiary-care center. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 422-426 [PMID: 20541189 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.03.1117]
- Wadhwa V, Sethi S, Tewani S, Garg SK, Pleskow DK, Chuttani R, Berzin TM, Sethi N, Sawhney MS. A meta-analysis on 26 efficacy and safety: single-balloon vs. double-balloon enteroscopy. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2015; 3: 148-155 [PMID: 25698560 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gov003]



WU

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 564-574

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.564

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Prospective Study Role of endoscopic ultrasound in evaluation of patients with missed common bile duct stones

Mohamed Eissa, Hussein Hassan Okasha, Mohamed Abbasy, Ahmed Kamal Khamis, Abeer Abdellatef, Mohamed Akl Rady

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Er LM, China; Pelaez-Luna M, Mexico

Received: June 2, 2022 Peer-review started: June 2, 2022 First decision: July 12, 2022 Revised: July 26, 2022 Accepted: September 6, 2022 Article in press: September 6, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Mohamed Eissa, Mohamed Abbasy, Ahmed Kamal Khamis, Mohamed Akl Rady, Department of Hepatology and Gastroenterology, National Liver Institute, Menoufia University, Menoufia 32951, Egypt

Hussein Hassan Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Department of Internal Medicine, Hepatogastroenterology Division, Kasr AL-Ainy School of Medicine, Cairo University, Cairo 11451, Egypt

Corresponding author: Abeer Abdellatef, MD, Lecturer, Department of Internal Medicine, Hepatogastroenterology Division, Kasr AL-Ainy School of Medicine, Cairo University, Kasr Al-Aini Street, Cairo 11451, Egypt. beero4a@yahoo.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Choledocholithiasis develops in up to 20% of patients with gall bladder stones. The challenge in diagnosis usually occurs with small stones that may be missed by magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP). Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is accurate in detecting common bile duct (CBD) stones missed by MRCP, especially the small ones or those impacted at the distal CBD or the papillary region.

AIM

To evaluate the accuracy of EUS in detecting CBD stones missed by MRCP.

METHODS

Patients with an intermediate likelihood of choledocholithiasis according to ESGE guidelines and those with acute pancreatitis of undetermined cause were included. The presence of choledocholithiasis was evaluated by MRCP and EUS, and then results were confirmed by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). The sensitivity and specificity of EUS and MRCP were compared regarding the presence of stones, the size, and the number of detected stones.

RESULTS

Ninety out of 100 involved patients had choledocholithiasis, while ten patients were excluded as they had pancreatic or gall bladder masses during EUS examination. In choledocholithiasis patients, the mean age was 52.37 ± 14.64 years, and 52.2% were males. Most patients had biliary obstruction (74.4%), while only 23



(25.6%) patients had unexplained pancreatitis. The overall prevalence of choledocholithiasis was 83.3% by EUS, 41.1% by MRCP, and 74.4% by ERCP. Also, the number and size of CBD stones could be detected accurately in 78.2% and 75.6% by EUS and 41.1% and 70.3% by MRCP, respectively. The sensitivity of EUS was higher than that of MRCP (98.51% vs 55.22%), and their predictive value was statistically different (P < 0.001). Combination of both tools raised the sensitivity to 97.22% and specificity to 100%.

CONCLUSION

EUS could be a useful tool in assessing patients with suspected choledocholithiasis especially if combined with MRCP. However, its usefulness depends on its availability and the experience of the local centers.

Key Words: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; Endoscopic ultrasonography; Choledocholithiasis: Missed common bile duct stones

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Still, there is a great challenge in diagnosing suspected cases of choledocholithiasis that could develop in up to 20% of patients with gall bladder stones. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) can easily detect small stones that magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) could miss. EUS still has many diagnostic purposes with high accuracy in detecting common bile duct (CBD) stones missed by MRCP, especially the small ones or those impacted at the distal CBD or the papillary region.

Citation: Eissa M, Okasha HH, Abbasy M, Khamis AK, Abdellatef A, Rady MA. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in evaluation of patients with missed common bile duct stones. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(9): 564-574 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/564.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.564

INTRODUCTION

Choledocholithiasis is considered one of the most important causes of abdominal pain in patients with gall bladder stones. It can occur in 3%-16% of patients with gall stones and can reach up to 21% in patients with gall stone pancreatitis [1,2]. Diagnosis of choledocholithiasis is not always straightforward [3]. Clinical evaluation and biochemical tests are insufficient to establish a firm diagnosis without reliable confirmatory testing, so magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is routinely used to clarify the diagnosis after ultrasound results^[4]. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is now considered the gold standard for diagnosis; however, its invasive nature and complications such as pancreatitis defer its use in diagnosis as a first option[5].

Since the recommendations by the ASGE and ESGE guidelines for diagnosing patients with an intermediate likelihood of choledocholithiasis by MRCP, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is now widely used to assess the presence of choledocholithiasis [6,7]. Despite its overall high accuracy, the role of EUS in the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis has not been firmly established since EUS is relatively invasive compared with MRCP and computed tomography^[8].

The cause of biliary obstruction is not always detected by the available non-invasive imaging modalities like MRCP and may be detected later during biliary drainage as small stones, so in our study, we evaluated the usefulness and accuracy of EUS in detecting missed stones by MRCP as a cause of biliary obstruction.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Methodology

This observational cohort study aimed primarily to evaluate the usefulness and accuracy of EUS in detecting missed stones by MRCP as a cause of biliary obstruction.

Patients and assessments

This prospective study was conducted on 100 patients recruited from National Liver Institute and Internal Medicine Department, Kasr Al-Ainy Hospital from 2019 to 2021. We included patients with dilated CBD (diameter ranging from 6 to 10 mm), those with unexplained elevated liver enzymes, and



those with unexplained causes of acute pancreatitis. All patients with cholangitis were excluded from the study and referred for urgent ERCP drainage. Also, we excluded patients with malignant masses found by EUS and confirmed by histopathology. All included patients were above 18 years of age.

Assessment of our patients was performed by liver function tests, serum amylase, lipase, abdominal ultrasound, MRCP, and EUS. ERCP was conducted on all patients for confirmation of the findings of MRCP and EUS. MRCP was done few days before EUS, then ERCP was done later on. The EUS operator was blind to MRCP examination. We followed up with the patients for 3 mo after the procedures clinically and biochemically.

Results from MRCP and EUS were compared with those from ERCP to calculate the sensitivity and specificity of EUS and MRCP in detecting choledocholithiasis in our patients. Also, the accuracy of both MRCP and EUS in detecting the size and number of stones in CBD was evaluated.

Our institution's Research Ethical Committee approved the study, and all patients gave their informed written consent before inclusion in the study, according to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki.

Examination procedure

All the patients, after thorough full history taking and clinical examination, were subjected to: (1) EUS examination using a linear Echoendoscope Pentax EG3870UTK (HOYA Corporation, PENTAX Life Care Division, Showanomori Technology Center, Tokyo, Japan) connected to a Hitachi AVIUS machine (Hitachi Medical Systems, Tokyo, Japan). All examinations were performed under deep sedation with IV propofol. For EUS-FNA, we used the Cook 19G and 22G needles (Echotip; Wilson-Cook, Winston Salem, NC). Prophylactic ceftriaxone (1 g) was administrated before the procedure; and (2) ERCP examination that was performed using a side view scope Pentax ED-3490TK (HOYA Corporation, Tokyo, Japan). All examinations were performed under deep sedation with IV propofol. Prophylactic ceftriaxone (1 g) was administrated before the procedure; and (2) ERCP examination that was performed using a side view scope Pentax ED-3490TK (HOYA Corporation, Tokyo, Japan). All examinations were performed under deep sedation with IV propofol. Prophylactic ceftriaxone (1 g) was administrated before the procedure.

Statistical analysis

Data were fed to the computer and analyzed using IBM SPSS software version 20.0 (Armonk, NY: IBM Corp). Qualitative data are described using numbers and percentages. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to verify the normality of distribution. Quantitative data are described using range (minimum and maximum), mean, standard deviation, median, and interquartile range. The significance of the obtained results was judged at the 5% level. The chi-square test was used for correction for chi-square when more than 20% of the cells had an expected count of less than 5.

RESULTS

After excluding the ten patients with malignancy, the total number of male patients was 47 (52%), and that of female patients was 43 (48%), who were included till the end of the study with a mean age of 52.37 ± 14.64 years (Figure 1). The number of patients who fulfilled the criteria of an intermediate probability of biliary obstruction were 67 (74.4%), while that of patients with unexplained acute pancreatitis was 23 (25.6%). Only seven patients proved to have CBD stones, of whom all were detected by EUS, but only four were detected by MRCP. No other causes of acute pancreatitis as cystic pancreatic lesions, pancreatic divisum, or pancreatic duct stones could be detected by MRCP or EUS. Most patients had elevated liver enzymes (60%) and direct hyperbilirubinemia (81%), as shown in Table 1. Abdominal ultrasound showed that 72.2% of patients had gall bladder stones; meanwhile, only nine had a history of cholecystectomy with a mean CBD diameter of 9.13 \pm 2.35 mm (Figure 2).

Choledocholithiasis was detected in 83.3% of patients by EUS, 74.4% by ERCP but only 41.1% by MRCP. EUS detected the number of stones more accurately than MRCP (95% *vs* 41%, respectively), as shown in Table 2.

Regarding the size of stones, EUS had a higher accuracy in detecting stones less than 5 mm (25 out of 53 negatives for stones by MRCP), as shown in Table 2.

EUS was statistically more accurate than MRCP in detecting stones (P < 0.001), especially in stones less than 5 mm (88.8% *vs* 66.6%, respectively). The sensitivity of EUS was 98.51%, while that of MRCP was only 55.5%, but the specificity of MRCP was higher than that of EUS (100% *vs* 60.87%, respectively), as shown in Table 3. The combination of EUS with MRCP showed a sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), and overall accuracy of 97.22%, 100%, 100%, 91.67%, and 97.87%, respectively (Table 4).

Indeed, there are differences in endoscopic skill between endoscopists, so we analyzed the data for expert and non-expert endoscopists (Table 5).

We found ten cases considered false negative by EUS, where six cases had gravels on EUS, three had small non-floating stones less than 5 mm, and one had a stone over the old plastic stent. Figures 3-5 show different forms of detected CBD stones from our patients.

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Biochemical data of the included patients						
	n	%				
Alanine transaminase, aspartate aminotransferase	Up to 33 U/L					
Normal	36	40.0				
< 3 fold	44	48.9				
≥3 fold	10	11.1				
Bilirubin	Up to 1.1 mg/dL					
Normal	17	18.9				
Yes	73	81.1				
<5 mg/100 mL	54	74.0				
≥5 mg/100 mL	19	26.0				
Min-Max	1.40-20.0					
mean ± SD	3.99 ± 3.30					
Median (IQR)	3.0 (2.0-5.0)					
Alkaline phosphatase	35-104 U/L					
GGT	Up to 40 U/L					
Normal	7	7.8				
< 3 fold	24	26.7				
≥3 fold	59	65.6				

IQR: Interquartile range; GGT: Gamma glutamyl transpeptidase.





Figure 1 Flow chart of the studied patients. MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography: EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; ERCP: Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography.

The ten cases with the malignant cause of biliary obstruction were detected by EUS as seven cases with pancreatic head mass, two with gall bladder carcinoma, and one with CBD mass (diagnosed as cholangiocarcinoma by further evaluation with spyglass).

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Cases of choledocholithiasis detected by endoscopic ultrasound								
Common bile duct stones detected by endoscopic ultrasound	Patients (n)	%						
Common bile duct stones detected by endoscopic ultrasound								
No	15	16.7						
Yes	75	83.3						
Stones (n)								
No stones	20	22.2						
1	42	46.7						
2	12	13.3						
3	5	5.6						
4	1	1.1						
5	1	1.1						
6	1	1.1						
Multiple	8	8.9						
Size of stones (mm)								
No stones	20	22.2						
Gravels (1-2 mm)	2	2.2						
3-5	25	27.8						
>5	43	47.8						

Table 3 Accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity of endoscopic ultrasound and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in detecting choledocholithiasis

	Endoscopic re cholangiopano	trograde creatograph	ny findings		Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy	
	No (<i>n</i> = 23)		Yes (<i>n</i> = 67)							
CBD stones detected by EUS	п	%	n	%						
No	14	60.9	1	1.5	98.51	60.87	88.0	93.33	88.89	
Yes	9	39.1	66	98.5						
^{FE} P value	43.464 (< 0.001)									
MRCP stones	n	%	п	%						
No	23	100.0	30	44.8						
Yes	0	0.0	37	55.2	55.22	100.0	100.0	43.40	66.67	
<i>P</i> value	21.569 (< 0.001)									

PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value; CBD: Common bile duct; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography.

DISCUSSION

MRCP has been used to detect biliary obstruction in the last decade, but the cause cannot be detected in many patients[5]. The latest ASGE and ESGE guidelines recommend performing MRCP or EUS for evaluating patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis. However, it does not recommend one modality over the other[6,7]. Since the wide use of EUS, many studies have evaluated its role in detecting the cause of biliary obstruction[8]. EUS has a high accuracy in diagnosing pancreatic diseases and sampling tissues, but its role in diagnosing choledocholithiasis has not been confirmed like in pancreatic diseases[9].

Table 4 Agreement (sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy) for combined endoscopic ultrasound and magnetic resonance

Combined EUSMRCP	ERCP findir	ngs							
	No (<i>n</i> = 11)		Yes (<i>n</i> = 36)		Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy
	n	%	n	%	-				
No	11	100.0	1	2.8	97.22	100.0	100.0	91.67	97.87
Yes	0	0.0	35	97.2					
^{FE} P value	41.887 (< 0.00	01)							

PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography.



Figure 2 Comparison of sensitivity and specificity of endoscopic ultrasound and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in detecting choledocholithiasis. EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.564 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Two distal common bile duct stones as seen from the gastric body. CBD: Common bile duct.

This study evaluated the accuracy of EUS in detecting CBD stones, especially those missed by MRCP in patients with an intermediated probability of CBD stones and recurrent unexplained pancreatitis. Our study included 100 patients, which is considered a large number compared to other studies like Rana et al[10] (40 patients) and Patel et al[11] (78 patients), but a small number compared to Wee et al[12] who included 593 patients but only 35.3% of those patients had MRCP (all our patients had MRCP).

Similar to the previously mentioned studies[10,11], we found no statistically significant variables regarding clinical and laboratory data that could predict the presence of CBD stones on EUS, MRCP, or ERCP.

In the current study, we found that EUS had a higher accuracy in detecting choledocholithiasis than MRCP (88.8% vs 66.6%, respectively) with a higher sensitivity (98% vs 55%, respectively) but lower specificity (60.8% vs 100%, respectively). This lower specificity of EUS might be attributed to the time gap between EUS and ERCP (passed stones), missed gravels during balloon sweeping, and false perception of air as stones in some cases. Many other studies that evaluated the diagnosis of



Table 5 Differences in endoscopic skill between expert and non-expert endoscopists									
CBD stones detected by	Total (<i>n</i> = 90)				Non-expert ($n = 27$) Expert ($n = 63$)			= 63)	
EUS	n				%	n	%	n	%
No	15				16.7	11	40.7	4	6.3
Yes	75				83.3	16	59.3	59	93.7
Number									
No.	20				22.2	14	51.9	6	9.5
1	42				46.7	8	29.6	34	54.0
2	12				13.3	2	7.4	10	15.9
3	5				5.6	0	0.0	5	7.9
4	1				1.1	0	0.0	1	1.6
5	1				1.1	0	0.0	1	1.6
6	1				1.1	0	0.0	1	1.6
Multiple	8				8.9	3	11.1	5	7.9
Size (mm)									
No.	22				24.4	14	51.9	8	12.7
≤5	25				27.8	4	14.8	21	33.3
> 5	43				47.8	9	33.3	34	54.0
Other findings of EUS									
No	65				72.2	14	51.9	51	81.0
Yes	25				27.8	13	48.1	12	19.0
	ERCP findings				Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy
	No		Yes						
	п	%	п	%					
Total sample ($n = 90$)	<i>n</i> = 23		n = 67						
No	14	60.9	1	1.5					
Yes	9	39.1	66	98.5	98.51	60.87	88.0	93.33	88.89
^{FE} P value	43.464 (< 0.001)								
Non-expert ($n = 27$)	n = 13		n = 14						
No	10	76.9	1	7.1					
Yes	3	23.1	13	92.9	92.86	76.92	81.25	90.91	85.19
^{FE} <i>P</i> value	13.595 (< 0.001)								
Expert ($n = 63$)	<i>n</i> = 10		n = 53						
No	4	40.0	0	0.0					
Yes	6	60.0	53	100.0	100.0	40.0	89.83	100.0	90.48
^{FE} P value	22.637 (< 0.001)								

PPV: Positive predictive value; NPV: Negative predictive value; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography.

> choledocholithiasis by EUS showed variable results regarding sensitivities and specificities. For example, Jagtap et al[13] showed that the sensitivities of both EUS and MRCP were similarly high (92%-98%). Also, Patel et al[11] showed that the sensitivity and specificity of EUS were 93% and 97.3%, respectively, but most included patients had a high probability of choledocholithiasis. Wee et al[12] reported sensitivities from 85% to 100% for EUS and 73% to 99% for MRCP. In a meta-analysis of five head-to-head studies comparing EUS to MRCP for choledocholithiasis, the pooled sensitivity and



Baishideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.564 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 A small soft non-shadowing common bile duct stone as seen from the bulb of the duodenum. CBD: Common bile duct.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.564 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 5 An impacted stone in the region of the major papilla as seen in the mid-second part of the duodenum.

specificity of EUS were 97% and 90%, respectively, vs 87% and 92% for MRCP, respectively [14].

Also, de Lédinghen et al[15] reported a good sensitivity (100%) but low specificity (62%) for MRCP in diagnosing choledocholithiasis. Meanwhile, Materne et al[16] showed a 91% sensitivity and 94% specificity for MRCP, close to the values for EUS. The study conducted by Scheiman *et al*^[17] reported significantly better results with EUS (sensitivity, 95%; specificity, 80%) than with MRCP (sensitivity, 40%; specificity, 96%) in diagnosing choledocholithiasis.

Another study compared the accuracy of EUS with ERCP in detecting choledocholithiasis and showed that EUS had a sensitivity of 100% and specificity of 94.7%.

One of the reasons for missed stones by MRCP that were detected by EUS was non-floating stones at the papillary region or distal CBD, as this is considered one of the pitfalls in MRCP interpretation, as mentioned by Irie *et al*[18]. Another reason was the stones with a diameter less than 5 mm (25 cases detected by EUS vs only 10 by MRCP), which suggests the accuracy of EUS in detecting small stones [19]. Also, EUS was superior to MRCP in detecting the number of stones inside the CBD (70 cases by EUS vs only 26 by MRCP), which is contradictory to the study of Aubé et al[20] that found no significant difference between the two modalities (MRCP detected four of six cases while EUS detected five of six cases).

Many studies comparing EUS and MRCP in idiopathic acute pancreatitis have shown that EUS has higher diagnostic yields than MRCP[21]. In this context, EUS should be considered the first choice in diagnosing idiopathic acute pancreatitis[22]. Biliary diseases such as cholelithiasis, choledocholithiasis, microlithiasis, and biliary sludge are the leading cause of idiopathic acute pancreatitis[23].

In our study, cases with unexplained pancreatitis were evaluated by EUS and MRCP, which showed that EUS was more sensitive in detecting stones than MRCP (90% vs 78%, respectively), as only seven patients proved to have CBD stones, of whom all were detected by EUS but only four were detected by MRCP[23]. Meanwhile, no other causes of acute pancreatitis as cystic pancreatic lesions, pancreatic divisum, or pancreatic duct stones could be detected by MRCP or EUS. And this finding is in agreement with Akkuzu et al[24], who reported a sensitivity of EUS and MRCP in evaluating acute pancreatitis of 89.65% and 72.4%, respectively.

Combining EUS with MRCP is very valuable in diagnosis of missed CBD stones than each one alone. In our study, the combination of the two tools raised the sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and overall accuracy into 97.22, 100, 100, 91.67, and 97.87, respectively.

The main limitation in our study was the financial cost of doing EUS, ERCP, and MRCP for all of the included patients. The second limitation was that we considered ERCP as the gold standard in detecting CBD stones. Although it is an accurate modality for detecting CBD stones, some false-negative cases may occur. Small stones may be missed if the CBD is under- or over-filling with contrast. Minute stones



or gravels may be missed during balloon sweeping. Also, in some cases, there was a time gap between ERCP and EUS that might give a chance of passage of small stones out of the CBD that could give falsepositive results on EUS.

CONCLUSION

Our study showed that EUS and MRCP are not equal tools in diagnosing choledocholithiasis in patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis. EUS is more accurate than MRCP in detecting non-floating stones in the papillary region and small stones, especially those less than 5 mm, and defining the size and number of stones. Furthermore, combining EUS with MRCP proved to be very valuable in accurate diagnosis of patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis.

EUS could be a good first option for evaluating patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis when it is available with good experience.

Combining EUS with MRCP is recommended for accurate evaluation of patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis if both are available.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Choledocholithiasis develops in up to 20% of patients with gall bladder stones. The challenge in diagnosis usually occurs with small stones that may be missed by magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP). Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is accurate in detecting common bile duct (CBD) stones missed by MRCP, especially the small ones or those impacted at the distal CBD or the papillary region.

Research motivation

Still, there is a great challenge in diagnosing cases with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis that develop in up to 20% of patients with gall bladder stones. EUS can easily detect small stones that MRCP could miss. EUS still has many diagnostic purposes with a high accuracy in detecting CBD stones missed by MRCP, especially the small ones or those impacted at the distal CBD or the papillary region.

Research objectives

To evaluate the accuracy of EUS in detecting CBD stones missed by MRCP.

Research methods

Patients with an intermediate likelihood of choledocholithiasis according to ESGE guidelines and those with acute pancreatitis of undetermined cause were included. The presence of choledocholithiasis was evaluated by MRCP and EUS, and then results were confirmed by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). The sensitivity and specificity of EUS and MRCP were compared regarding the presence of stones, the size, and the number of detected stones.

Research results

Ninety out of 100 involved patients had choledocholithiasis, while ten patients were excluded as they had pancreatic or gall bladder masses during EUS examination. In choledocholithiasis patients, the mean age was 52.37 ± 14.64 years, and 52.2% were males. Most patients had biliary obstruction (74.4%), while only 23 (25.6%) patients had unexplained pancreatitis. The overall prevalence of choledocholithiasis was 83.3% by EUS, 41.1% by MRCP, and 74.4% by ERCP. Also, the number and size of CBD stones could be detected accurately in 78.2% and 75.6% by EUS and 41.1% and 70.3% by MRCP, respectively. The sensitivity of EUS was higher than that of MRCP (98.51% vs 55.22%), and their predictive value was statistically different (P < 0.001). Combination of both tools raised the sensitivity to 97.22% and specificity to 100%.

Research conclusions

EUS could be a useful tool in assessing patients with suspected choledocholithiasis especially if combined with MRCP. However, its usefulness depends on its availability and the experience of the local centers.

Research perspectives

EUS could be a good first option for evaluating patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis when it is available with good experience. Combining EUS with MRCP is recommended for



accurate evaluation of patients with an intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis if both are available.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge our great hospital, and its workers, nurses, and staff members, for all the support and help in this study and throughout our careers.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Eissa M and Rady MA contributed equally in collecting the data and writing the manuscript; Abdellatef A read and revised the manuscript; Abbasy M and Kamal A read and approved the manuscript; Okasha HH revised and approved the final manuscript; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: Our institution's Research Ethical Committee approved the study, and all patients gave their informed written consent before inclusion in the study, according to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki. The National Liver Institute IRB protocol number is 00305/2022.

Clinical trial registration statement: The clinical trial is registered with Brazilian Clinical Trials Registry (ReBec).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare that they have no conflict of interest to disclose.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

CONSORT 2010 statement: The authors have read the CONSORT 2010 Statement, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CONSORT 2010 Statement.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Egypt

ORCID number: Mohamed Eissa 0000-0001-5106-8222; Hussein Hassan Okasha 0000-0002-0815-1394; Mohamed Abbasy 0000-0001-6732-8615; Ahmed Kamal Khamis 0000-0002-9326-662X; Abeer Abdellatef 0000-0001-9945-9767.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang LL

REFERENCES

- 1 Stinton LM, Myers RP, Shaffer EA. Epidemiology of gallstones. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2010; 39: 157-169, vii [PMID: 20478480 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2010.02.003]
- Collins C, Maguire D, Ireland A, Fitzgerald E, O'Sullivan GC. A prospective study of common bile duct calculi in patients 2 undergoing laparoscopic cholecystectomy: natural history of choledocholithiasis revisited. Ann Surg 2004; 239: 28-33 [PMID: 14685097 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000103069.00170.9c]
- Gurusamy KS, Giljaca V, Takwoingi Y. Ultrasound vs liver function tests for diagnosis of common bile duct stones. 3 Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015; 2015: CD011548 [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.cd011548]
- Schmidt S, Chevallier P, Novellas S, Gelsi E, Vanbiervliet G, Tran A, Schnyder P, Bruneton JN. Choledocholithiasis: repetitive thick-slab single-shot projection magnetic resonance cholangiopancreaticography versus endoscopic ultrasonography. Eur Radiol 2007; 17: 241-250 [PMID: 16941091 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-006-0380-5]
- Richard F, Boustany M, Britt LD. Accuracy of magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography for diagnosing stones in the common bile duct in patients with abnormal intraoperative cholangiograms. Am J Surg 2013; 205: 371-373 [PMID: 23518180 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2012.07.033]
- Manes G, Paspatis G, Aabakken L, Anderloni A, Arvanitakis M, Ah-Soune P, Barthet M, Domagk D, Dumonceau JM, Gigot JF, Hritz I, Karamanolis G, Laghi A, Mariani A, Paraskeva K, Pohl J, Ponchon T, Swahn F, Ter Steege RWF, Tringali A, Vezakis A, Williams EJ, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic management of common bile duct stones: European Society



of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) guideline. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 472-491 [PMID: 30943551 DOI: 10.1055/a-0862-0346]

- 7 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Buxbaum JL, Abbas Fehmi SM, Sultan S, Fishman DS, Qumseya BJ, Cortessis VK, Schilperoort H, Kysh L, Matsuoka L, Yachimski P, Agrawal D, Gurudu SR, Jamil LH, Jue TL, Khashab MA, Law JK, Lee JK, Naveed M, Sawhney MS, Thosani N, Yang J, Wani SB. ASGE guideline on the role of endoscopy in the evaluation and management of choledocholithiasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 1075-1105.e15 [PMID: 30979521 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.10.001]
- Giljaca V, Gurusamy KS, Takwoingi Y. Endoscopic ultrasound vs magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography for 8 common bile duct stones. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015; 2015: CD011549 [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011549]
- 9 Gonzalo-Marin J, Vila JJ, Perez-Miranda M. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2014; 6: 360-368 [PMID: 25232461 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v6.i9.360]
- Rana SS, Bhasin DK, Sharma V, Rao C, Gupta R, Singh K. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in evaluation of unexplained 10 common bile duct dilatation on magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography. Ann Gastroenterol 2013; 26: 66-70 [PMID: 24714761]
- 11 Patel R, Ingle M, Choksi D, Poddar P, Pandey V, Sawant P. Endoscopic Ultrasonography Can Prevent Unnecessary Diagnostic Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Even in Patients with High Likelihood of Choledocholithiasis and Inconclusive Ultrasonography: Results of a Prospective Study. Clin Endosc 2017; 50: 592-597 [PMID: 28793395 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2017.010]
- 12 Wee D, Izard S, Grimaldi G, Raphael KL, Lee TP, Trindade AJ. EUS assessment for intermediate risk of choledocholithiasis after a negative magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography. Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 337-344 [PMID: 33106466 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus 57 20]
- 13 Jagtap N, Kumar JK, Chavan R, Basha J, Tandan M, Lakhtakia S, Kalapala R, Nabi Z, Gupta R, Ramchandani M, Talukdar R, Reddy M, Yarlagadda R, Singh J, Memon SF, Venkat Rao G, Reddy DN. EUS versus MRCP to perform ERCP in patients with intermediate likelihood of choledocholithiasis: a randomised controlled trial. Gut 2022 [PMID: 35144973 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2021-325080]
- Meeralam Y, Al-Shammari K, Yaghoobi M. Diagnostic accuracy of EUS compared with MRCP in detecting 14 choledocholithiasis: a meta-analysis of diagnostic test accuracy in head-to-head studies. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 986-993 [PMID: 28645544 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.06.009]
- de Lédinghen V, Lecesne R, Raymond JM, Gense V, Amouretti M, Drouillard J, Couzigou P, Silvain C. Diagnosis of 15 choledocholithiasis: EUS or magnetic resonance cholangiography? Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 49: 26-31 [PMID: 9869719 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(99)70441-4]
- Materne R, Van Beers BE, Gigot JF, Jamart J, Geubel A, Pringot J, Deprez P. Extrahepatic biliary obstruction: magnetic 16 resonance imaging compared with endoscopic ultrasonography. Endoscopy 2000; 32: 3-9 [PMID: 10691265 DOI: 10.1055/s-2000-86]
- Scheiman JM, Carlos RC, Barnett JL, Elta GH, Nostrant TT, Chey WD, Francis IR, Nandi PS. Can endoscopic ultrasound 17 or magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography replace ERCP in patients with suspected biliary disease? Am J Gastroenterol 2001; 96: 2900-2904 [PMID: 11693324 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2001.04245.x]
- Irie H, Honda H, Kuroiwa T, Yoshimitsu K, Aibe H, Shinozaki K, Masuda K. Pitfalls in MR cholangiopancreatographic 18 interpretation. Radiographics 2001; 21: 23-37 [PMID: 11158641 DOI: 10.1148/radiographics.21.1.g01ja0523]
- Ney MV, Maluf-Filho F, Sakai P, Zilberstein B, Gama-Rodrigues J, Rosa H. Echo-endoscopy versus endoscopic retrograde 19 cholangiography for the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis: the influence of the size of the stone and diameter of the common bile duct. Arg Gastroenterol 2005; 42: 239-243 [PMID: 16444379 DOI: 10.1590/s0004-28032005000400009]
- 20 Aubé C, Delorme B, Yzet T, Burtin P, Lebigot J, Pessaux P, Gondry-Jouet C, Boyer J, Caron C. MR cholangiopancreatography versus endoscopic sonography in suspected common bile duct lithiasis: a prospective, comparative study. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2005; 184: 55-62 [PMID: 15615951 DOI: 10.2214/ajr.184.1.01840055]
- 21 Ortega AR, Gómez-Rodríguez R, Romero M, Fernández-Zapardiel S, Céspedes Mdel M, Carrobles JM. Prospective comparison of endoscopic ultrasonography and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in the etiological diagnosis of "idiopathic" acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2011; 40: 289-294 [PMID: 21206330 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e318201654a]
- 22 Wan J, Ouyang Y, Yu C, Yang X, Xia L, Lu N. Comparison of EUS with MRCP in idiopathic acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1180-1188.e9 [PMID: 29225082 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.11.028]
- Wilcox CM, Seay T, Kim H, Varadarajulu S. Prospective Endoscopic Ultrasound-Based Approach to the Evaluation of 23 Idiopathic Pancreatitis: Causes, Response to Therapy, and Long-term Outcome. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 1339-1348 [PMID: 27325219 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.240]
- Mustafa Zanyar Akkuzu, Engin Altıntaş, Serkan Yaraş, Osman Özdoğan, Enver Ucbilek, Fehmi Ates, Orhan Sezgin, 24 Ferzan Aydın, Hatice Rızaoğlu Balcı, Yaren Dirik. EUS accuracy against MRCP for detection of pancreaticobiliary lesions. Eastern J Med 2020; 25: 535-539 [DOI: 10.5505/ejm.2020.92195]



E WŰ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 September 16; 14(9): 575-580

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.575

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Isolated esophageal tuberculosis: A case report

Ibrahima Diallo, Omar Touré, Elhadji Souleymane Sarr, Abdoul Sow, Bineta Ndiaye, Papa Silman Diawara, Cherif Mouhamed Dial, Ababacar Mbengue, Fatou Fall

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): E

reviewed.

P-Reviewer: Anandan H, India; Meng FZ, China; Novita BD, Indonesia

Received: May 3, 2022 Peer-review started: May 5, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: July 11, 2022 Accepted: August 6, 2022 Article in press: August 6, 2022 Published online: September 16, 2022



Ibrahima Diallo, Hepato-Gastroenterology, Hopital Principal de Dakar, Dakar 3006, Senegal

Omar Touré, Abdoul Sow, Bineta Ndiaye, Fatou Fall, Hepatogastroenterology, Hopital Principal de Dakar, Dakar 3006, Senegal

Elhadji Souleymane Sarr, Department of Pathology, Hopital Principal de Dakar, Dakar 3006, Senegal

Papa Silman Diawara, Department of Biology, Hopital Principal de Dakar, Dakar 3006, Senegal

Cherif Mouhamed Dial, Department of Pathology, Hopital Général Idrissa Pouye, Dakar 3006, Senegal

Ababacar Mbengue, Department of Imaging, Hopital Principal de Dakar, Dakar 3006, Senegal

Corresponding author: Ibrahima Diallo, MD, Chief Doctor, Hepato-Gastroenterology, Hopital Principal de Dakar, 01 Avenue Nelson Mandela, Dakar 3006, Senegal. idiallo601@yahoo.fr

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Tuberculosis is endemic in Senegal. While its extra-pulmonary localization is rare, esophageal tuberculosis, particularly the isolated form, is exceptional. We report here a case of isolated esophageal tuberculosis in an immunocompetent patient.

CASE SUMMARY

A 58-year-old man underwent consultation for mechanical dysphagia that had developed over 3 mo with non-quantified weight loss, anorexia, and fever. Upper digestive endoscopy showed extensive ulcerated lesions, suggesting neoplasia. The diagnosis was confirmed by histopathology, which showed gigantocellular epithelioid granuloma surrounding a caseous necrosis. Thoracoabdominal computed tomography scan did not show another localization of the tuberculosis. The outcome was favorable with treatment.

CONCLUSION

Esophageal tuberculosis should be considered when dysphagia is associated with atypical ulcerated lesions of the esophageal mucosa, in an endemic area.

Key Words: Tuberculosis; Esophagus; Endoscopy; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Isolated esophageal tuberculosis is rare. Often discovered during the exploration of dysphagia, the endoscopic aspects are not specific, and can simulate several pathologies. Biopsies can help with diagnosis by showing the granuloma to histology or by allowing molecular biology examinations. In this manuscript, we report a case of isolated esophageal tuberculosis with vast ulcers of the esophagus, which evolved without sequelae after treatment.

Citation: Diallo I, Touré O, Sarr ES, Sow A, Ndiaye B, Diawara PS, Dial CM, Mbengue A, Fall F. Isolated esophageal tuberculosis: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(9): 575-580 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i9/575.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.575

INTRODUCTION

Tuberculosis is endemic in Senegal, where it constitutes a major public health problem. In 2020, 12808 new cases of tuberculosis were reported in Senegal, the majority of which were pulmonary (National Controlling Tuberculosis Program, data not published). Extrapulmonary forms of tuberculosis are frequent, whether or not they are associated with pulmonary involvement. In the digestive tract, the terminal ileum and the cecum are most often affected. Esophageal localization is rare, especially in its isolated form. We report herein a case of isolated esophageal tuberculosis in an immunocompetent patient who responded well to antibacillary treatment.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

A 58-year-old patient was seen in our department for dysphagia that had developed over 3 mo.

History of present illness

The patient had dysphagia that had been evolving for 3 mo with non-quantified weight loss, nonselective anorexia, and nocturnal fever.

History of past illness

The patient had undergone appendectomy at 23-years-old.

Personal and family history

The patient's other personal and family histories were unremarkable.

Physical examination

The patient was in good general condition (World Health Organization performance status of 0), with a body mass index of 21.55 kg/m². Clinical examination was normal.

Laboratory examinations

Biological investigations (blood count, liver function tests, glycemia, renal function, and C-reactive protein) were normal. The viral serologies for hepatitis B, hepatitis C, and human immunodeficiency virus were negative.

Imaging examinations

The thoracoabdominal computed tomography (CT) scan did not show any mediastinal lymph nodes in contact with the esophagus or other foci of tuberculosis.

ENDOSCOPIC EXAMINATION

Upper gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy showed a jagged appearance of the thoracic esophageal mucosa for about 12 cm, stopping 3 cm above the cardia, with large irregular ulcers and raised contours. Nodules were present both at the level of the ulcers and in the normal-appearing mucosa (Figure 1A). Chromoendoscopy with narrow-band imaging did not detect areas that might suggest dysplasia or carcinoma (Figure 1B).





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.575 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy. A: Esophageal ulcer; B: Esophageal ulcer with nodules.

ANATOMICAL PATHOLOGY

Esophageal biopsies revealed a deep loss of wall tissue, reaching the muscularis mucosa. The normal tissue was replaced by granulation tissue containing a tuberculoid granuloma with several follicles consisting of epithelioid and multinucleated Langerhans histiocytes, surrounding a caseous necrosis (Figure 2). Neither culture of tissue samples nor PCR test for Mycobacterium tuberculosis were performed. Sputum and gastric acid liquid after aspiration were negative for acid-fast bacilli (AFB).

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Isolated esophageal tuberculosis.

TREATMENT

An antituberculosis treatment was initiated [rifampicin, isoniazid, ethambutol, and pyrazinamide (RHEZ) and administered for 2 mo, and with rifampicin and isoniazid (RH) for 4 mo]. The patient showed good tolerance.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

The patient's outcome was favorable, with a clear improvement of dysphagia after 15 d of treatment, which disappeared after 5 wk. Upper digestive endoscopy after 4 mo of treatment showed a normal esophageal mucosa. Six months after stopping the treatment, the patient was well, had regained weight, and did not complain of dysphagia.

DISCUSSION

Described for the first time in 1837 by Denonvilliers during an autopsy, infectious esophagitis due to tuberculosis is rare, even in countries with high tuberculosis endemicity. The esophageal localization represents 0.2%-1% of tuberculosis cases of the GI tract[1,2]. This low incidence can be explained by several mechanisms that allow the esophagus to fight infection, in particular, peristaltic movements leading to emptying of the contents into the stomach, and the presence of mucus and saliva lining the mucosa and its squamous epithelium[1]. These mechanisms provide a barrier against primary contamination caused by the ingestion of food or saliva containing germs such as M. tuberculosis. However, secondary contamination by contact with neighboring organs, especially in cases of tuberculosis in paraesophageal lymph nodes, is possible[3]. Blood-borne contamination is rare.

The most common symptom during esophageal tuberculosis is dysphagia (90% of cases), which was the main sign in our patient. Odynophagia, pyrosis, and chest pain may also be present[4]. The occurrence of coughing at mealtime should raise suspicion of an esotracheal or esophageal-mediastinal fistula, which is present in 13%-50% of cases [5]. The presence of hematemesis can also provide further evidence of a fistula^[6].




DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.575 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Esophageal biopsies. Esophageal ulcer detected in narrow band imaging.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i9.575 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Granuloma with caseous necrosis (hematoxylin-eosin: 10 ×).

The endoscopic appearance of esophageal tuberculosis is variable and nonspecific. In our patient, the lesion was located in the lower two-thirds of the esophagus and consisted of a large ulcer with raised contours, associated with micronodules. The esophagus can be affected throughout its length, although the lesion is most often located in the middle third[3,7,8], because of the extensive lymphoid tissue in this region. Endoscopy may show an ulcer of variable size, superficial with regular contours or irregular and infiltrative simulating neoplasia, or show a more or less ulcerated budding aspect of the mucosa[3, 9]. An extrinsic compression aspect with a mucosa of normal appearance can also be found[8]. Endoscopic ultrasound can be helpful for diagnosis, allow analysis of the thick esophageal wall, and guide biopsies[7]. It also allows for exploration of the mediastinum and performance of fine-needle biopsy of potentially involved lymph nodes[7]. Thoracic CT scan often shows a thickening of the eso-phageal wall and allows for searching of adjacent lymph nodes, pulmonary location, or esotracheal or esophagomediastinal fistulas.

Histology can help in the diagnosis of esophageal tuberculosis. Mucosal biopsies during upper GI endoscopy can show the presence of a tuberculous granuloma or AFB in about 50% of cases[10,11], but sometimes neither of these lesions is found[12]. In our patient, an epithelioid gigantocellular granuloma with caseous necrosis was present on histology (Figure 3), confirming the diagnosis of esophageal tuberculosis. To improve diagnostic success, deep biopsy samples should be taken from ulcerated areas, as granulomas are most often found in the submucosa [1,8,11]. If endoscopic biopsies are not contributive, deep esophageal biopsy or fine-needle aspiration of a satellite lymph node, guided by endoscopic ultrasound, make it possible to find an epithelioid granuloma on histology (reportedly in 94.7% to 100% of cases, with caseous necrosis and/or AFB present in 55% to 75% of those cases)[7,11]. Histological samples are also used for PCR or culturing methods to identify M. tuberculosis. If an epithelioid granuloma without caseous necrosis is present, a differential diagnosis with sarcoidosis, Crohn's disease, or a carcinoma must be considered.

The treatment of esophageal tuberculosis is essentially medical, according to the standard protocol (rifampicin, isoniazid, ethambutol, and pyrazinamide daily for 2 mo, followed by rifampicin and isoniazid daily for 4 mo) for at least 6 mo. However, the optimal duration is not clinically established. In the case of fistula, clips are the reference treatment for lesion closure[11,13]. The outcome during treatment for esophageal tuberculosis is favorable and without sequelae in almost all cases[3,7,8,11]. In



our patient, no sequelae were noted during the follow-up. Upper digestive endoscopy, 4 mo after the beginning of treatment, was normal. The patient had no complaints at 6 mo after the end of treatment.

CONCLUSION

Esophageal tuberculosis is a rare cause of infectious esophagitis, even in a country where tuberculosis is endemic. Nevertheless, esophageal tuberculosis should be considered when dysphagia is associated with atypical ulcerated lesions of the esophageal mucosa. The presence of gigantocellular epithelioid granulomas on esophageal biopsies confirms the diagnosis. The patient's outcome is generally favorable after antibacillary treatment, as illustrated by our observation.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Diallo I performed the upper digestive endoscopy, followed up with the patient, and wrote the manuscript; Touré O, Sow A, and Ndiaye B contributed to collecting the patient's clinical data, and participated in the follow-up; Sarr ES and Dial CM conducted the anatomopathological examinations; Diawara PS conducted the biological tests; Mbengue A performed the radiological examinations; Fall F supervised the manuscript; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Informed consent statement: Consent was obtained from the patient.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors report no relevant conflict of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Senegal

ORCID number: Ibrahima Diallo 0000-0001-5635-0665.

S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wu YXI

REFERENCES

- Diallo I, Omar Soko T, Rajack Ndiaye A, Klotz F. Tuberculose abdominale. EMC Gastro-entérologie 2019; 37: 1-13 1 [DOI: 10.1016/S1155-1968(19)92375-3]
- 2 Debi U, Ravisankar V, Prasad KK, Sinha SK, Sharma AK. Abdominal tuberculosis of the gastrointestinal tract: revisited. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 14831-14840 [PMID: 25356043 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i40.14831]
- Zhu R, Bai Y, Zhou Y, Fang X, Zhao K, Tuo B, Wu H. EUS in the diagnosis of pathologically undiagnosed esophageal 3 tuberculosis. BMC Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 291 [PMID: 32859167 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01432-7]
- Vahid B, Huda N, Esmaili A. An unusual case of dysphagia and chest pain in a non-HIV patient: esophageal tuberculosis. 4 Am J Med 2007; 120: e1-e2 [PMID: 17398209 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2005.12.026]
- 5 Nagi B, Lal A, Kochhar R, Bhasin DK, Gulati M, Suri S, Singh K. Imaging of esophageal tuberculosis: a review of 23 cases. Acta Radiol 2003; 44: 329-333 [PMID: 12752007 DOI: 10.1034/j.1600-0455.2003.00069.x]
- Jain SS, Somani PO, Mahey RC, Shah DK, Contractor QQ, Rathi PM. Esophageal tuberculosis presenting with 6 hematemesis. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 5: 581-583 [PMID: 24255751 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v5.i11.581]
- 7 Tang Y, Shi W, Sun X, Xi W. Endoscopic ultrasound in diagnosis of esophageal tuberculosis: 10-year experience at a tertiary care center. Dis Esophagus 2017; 30: 1-6 [PMID: 28575247 DOI: 10.1093/dote/dox031]
- Xiong J, Guo W, Guo Y, Gong L, Liu S. Clinical and endoscopic features of esophageal tuberculosis: a 20-year retrospective study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2020; 55: 1200-1204 [PMID: 32881605 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2020.1813799]
- Seo JH, Kim GH, Jhi JH, Park YJ, Jang YS, Lee BE, Song GA. Endosonographic features of esophageal tuberculosis presenting as a subepithelial lesion. J Dig Dis 2017; 18: 185-188 [PMID: 28139030 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12454]
- Park JH, Kim SU, Sohn JW, Chung IK, Jung MK, Jeon SW, Kim SK. Endoscopic findings and clinical features of esophageal tuberculosis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2010; 45: 1269-1272 [PMID: 20568972 DOI:



10.3109/00365521.2010.501524]

- 11 Dahale AS, Kumar A, Srivastava S, Varakanahalli S, Sachdeva S, Puri AS. Esophageal tuberculosis: Uncommon of common. JGH Open 2018; 2: 34-38 [PMID: 30483561 DOI: 10.1002/jgh3.12043]
- 12 Rana SS, Bhasin DK, Rao C, Srinivasan R, Singh K. Tuberculosis presenting as Dysphagia: clinical, endoscopic, radiological and endosonographic features. Endosc Ultrasound 2013; 2: 92-95 [PMID: 24949371 DOI: 10.4103/2303-9027.117693]
- Rana SS, Mandavdhare H, Sharma V, Sharma R, Dhalaria L, Bhatia A, Gupta R, Dutta U. Successful closure of chronic, 13 nonhealing tubercular esophagobronchial fistula with an over-the-scope clip. J Dig Endosc 2017; 8 (1): 33-5. [DOI: 10.4103/0976-5042.202820]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 581-656





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 10 October 16, 2022

REVIEW

581 Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction

Canakis A, Kahaleh M

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

597 Gastric intestinal metaplasia development in African American predominant United States population

Ahmad AI, Lee A, Caplan C, Wikholm C, Pothoulakis I, Almothafer Z, Raval N, Marshall S, Mishra A, Hodgins N, Kang IG, Chang RK, Dailey Z, Daneshmand A, Kapadia A, Oh JH, Rodriguez B, Sehgal A, Sweeney M, Swisher CB, Childers DF, O'Connor C, Sequeira LM, Cho W

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Water-jet vs traditional triangular tip knife in peroral endoscopic myotomy for esophageal dysmotility: A 608 systemic review and meta-analysis

Belopolsky Y, Puli SR

616 Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy as preferred enteral access in specific patient populations: A systematic review and case series

Murray-Ramcharan M, Fonseca Mora MC, Gattorno F, Andrade J

CASE REPORT

- 628 Tracheoesophageal fistulas in coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: A case report Gomez Zuleta MA, Gallego Ospina DM, Ruiz OF
- 636 Hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor: A case report

Kashintsev AA, Rusanov DS, Antipova MV, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, Kokhanenko NY, Medvedev KV, Kutumov EB, Nadeeva AA, Proutski V

642 Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: First case report from Egypt and North Africa

Alzamzamy AE, Aboubakr A, Okasha HH, Abdellatef A, Elkholy S, Wahba M, Alboraie M, Elsayed H, Othman MO

648 Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating pediatric Crohn disease: A case report and review of literature

Miller CQ, Saeed OAM, Collins K



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 10 October 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Mahesh Kumar Goenka, MD, DM, Director, Institute of Gastrosciences, Apollo Multispeciality Hospitals, Kolkata, 58 Canal Circular Road, Kolkata 700054, India. mkgkolkata@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
October 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π

E WŪ

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 581-596

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.581

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

REVIEW

Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction

Andrew Canakis, Michel Kahaleh

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Hu B, China; Okamoto T, Japan; Okamoto T, Japan; Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Australia

Received: July 3, 2022 Peer-review started: July 3, 2022 First decision: August 1, 2022 Revised: August 20, 2022 Accepted: October 4, 2022 Article in press: October 4, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Andrew Canakis, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21201, United States

Michel Kahaleh, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Robert Wood Johnson Medical Center, New Brunswick, NJ 08901, United States

Corresponding author: Michel Kahaleh, AGAF, FACG, FASGE, MD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Robert Wood Johnson Medical Center, 1 Robert Wood Johnson Place, New Brunswick, NJ 08901, United States. mkahaleh@gmail.com

Abstract

Malignant biliary obstruction often presents with challenges requiring the endoscopist to assess the location of the lesion, the staging of the disease, the eventual resectability and patient preferences in term of biliary decompression. This review will focus on the different modalities available in order to offer the most appropriate palliation, such as conventional endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endoscopic ultrasound guided biliary drainage as well as ablative therapies including photodynamic therapy or radiofrequency ablation.

Key Words: Biliary obstruction; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Endoscopic ultrasonography; Stenting; Ablation therapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction can often be challenging. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography remains the gold standard for biliary decompression. Its widespread use and high success rate, especially in expert hands, makes it an effective modality for biliary decompression. Yet, recent advances in endoscopic ultrasound guided biliary drainage have emerged from a rescue therapy to a reliable tool with high technical and clinical success rates with moderate adverse event rates. Growing evidence suggest that this can be considered as a first line option in the future. Lastly, photodynamic therapy and radiofrequency ablation of the bile duct can also optimize stent patency, palliate symptoms and prolong survival. While there are limited head to head studies, radiofrequency ablation may be a more cost effective option with lower adverse events.

Raisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Citation: Canakis A, Kahaleh M. Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 581-596 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/581.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.581

INTRODUCTION

Palliation of unresectable malignant biliary obstruction is recommended to achieve biliary decompression and allow for symptomatic relief (*i.e.*, jaundice and pruritis). Minimally invasive endoscopic biliary drainage techniques have garnered significant attention as an effective patient friendly treatment option that can improve one's quality of life when comparing it to the more invasive nature of surgery and/or percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) approaches. At the present, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) serves as the cornerstone of biliary decompression. However, in instances of failed or inaccessible cannulation endoscopic ultrasound guided biliary drainage techniques have emerged as second line options with comparable clinical outcomes. Furthermore, localized endobiliary ablative tools via photodynamic therapy and radiofrequency ablation have proven to be supplementary methods to palliate symptoms and optimize stent patency. As such this state-of-the-art review will shed light on palliative endoscopic modalities for the effective management of biliary drainage.

CONVENTIONAL ERCP

Malignant biliary obstruction can be categorized as a distal or hilar obstruction. This distinction is important as management options and outcomes differ. As such, the following two sections are subdivided to describe the ERCP approach in draining malignant distal biliary obstruction (MDBO) and malignant hilar biliary obstruction.

MDBO

MDBO represents a wide clinicopathologic spectrum of intrinsic and extrinsic bile duct compression arising within the pancreaticobiliary system. The most common etiologies are pancreatic adenocarcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma; in fact, up to 70% of patients with pancreatic cancer present with distal biliary obstruction[1,2]. Since the majority of patients are diagnosed at advance stages, management via palliative endoscopic decompression is increasingly encountered.

ERCP with transpapillary stenting is the gold standard for decompressing unresectable MDBO with a success rate of 90%-95% [3,4]. Palliative endoscopic biliary drainage is indicated as a means to treat cholangitis while providing symptomatic relief with improved quality of life measures [5,6]. As an established therapeutic modality for over 40 years, ERCP has emerged as a more effective and less invasive option compared to surgery and PTBD. While surgical bypass may decrease rates of recurrent jaundice, it is associated with a significant morbidity and mortality [2,7,8]. A meta-analysis of five randomized controlled trials (RCT) (379 patients) found that post-operative complications and 30 d mortality (16.3% vs 9.6%) were higher in surgical cohort[8]. In general many of these patients are poor operative candidates, whereby complications associated with surgical intervention can delay palliative chemotherapy options as well. Similarly, ERCP is often preferred over PTBD due to lower rates of adverse events, fewer re-interventions, decreased costs, shorter duration of hospital stay, and the lack of an external drain needed[4,6,9]. A large national database comparing 7445 ERCPs vs 1690 PTBD procedures at community and tertiary care centers associated lower adverse events with ERCP (8.6% vs 12.3%, P < 0.001) regardless of the centers PTBD volume of expertise[9]. There is also a risk of seeding metastasis with PTBD[10]. That being said, PTBD is typically used as rescue therapy in cases of ERCP failure (which we highlight later on the EUS-BD section).

Stent selection

In order to ensure long term stent patency, placing a self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) is a wellestablished and cost-effective approach for patients with a life expectancy greater than 3 mo[4,11,12]. The type of stents available include covered self-expandable metal stents (CSEMS) and uncovered selfexpandable metal stents (USEMS). The optimal stent type remains uncertain due to varying RCTs with mixed results (Table 1)[13-21]. A recent meta-analysis of 11 randomized controlled trials involving 1272 patients (643 CSEMS and 629 USEMS) reported no significant difference in rates of recurrent biliary obstruction or mortality^[22]. While there was a 32% risk reduction for stent failure and mortality favoring CSEMS, this possibly benefit was offset but higher rates of sludge formation and stent migration[22]. Another meta-analysis of 9 RCTs (1061 patients) found no difference in length of stent patency^[23]. In terms of adverse events (including pancreatitis and cholecystitis), there appears to be no



Table 1 Covered versus uncovered self-expandable metal stents in malignant distal biliary obstruction

Ref.	Study design; country	Total number subjects	Number of SEMS Placed, CSEMS <i>vs</i> USEMS	Recurrent biliary obstruction; CSEMS vsUSEMS, n (%)	Stent patency CSEMS <i>vs</i> USEMS, d	Procedure related adverse events, CSEMS vsUSEMS, % (n = #)
Sakai <i>et al</i> [<mark>13</mark>], 2021	Multicenter randomized control trial; Japan	92	44 vs 48	10 (22.7%) <i>vs</i> 21 (43.8%), <i>P</i> = 0.0467	455 vs 301, P = 0.0112	6.8% (2 cholangitis, 1 cholecystitis) vs 8.3% (2 pancreatitis, 2 cholangitis), $P =$ 0.549
Conio <i>et al</i> [14], 2018	Multicenter randomized control trial; Italy	158	78 vs 80	12 (16.7%) <i>vs</i> 10 (13.2%), <i>P</i> = 0.65	240 vs 541, $P =$ 0.031	18% (6 cholangitis, 2 cholecystitis, 5 migrations) vs 7.9% (6 cholangitis), $P =$ 0.061
Yang <i>et al</i> [15], 2015	Single center randomized control trial; South Korea	103	51 <i>vs</i> 52	17 (33.3%) vs 15 (28.8%), P = 0.623	395 vs 365, P = 0.467	17.6% (5 cholecystitis, 3 pancreatitis, 1 cholangitis) vs 9.6% (3 cholecystitis, 2 cholangitis), $P = 0.378$
Lee <i>et al</i> [16], 2013	Single center randomized control trial; South Korea	40	20 vs 20	10 (50%) vs 4 (20%), P = 0.047	207 vs 413, P = 0.041	5% (1 cholecystitis) <i>vs</i> 0%, NS
Lee <i>et al</i> [17], 2014	Retrospective, single center; USA	749	171 vs 578	33 (19%) vs 123 (21%), P < 0.001	468 vs 799, P = 0.61	8.2% (10 pancreatitis, 4 cholangitis) vs 6.4% (6 pancreatitis, 3 cholecystitis, 28 cholangitis), $P = 0.20$
Kitano <i>et al</i> [18], 2013	Multicenter randomized control trial; Japan	120	60 vs 60	$\begin{array}{l} 14 \; (23\%) \; vs \; 22 \; (36\%), P \\ = 0.08 \end{array}$	583 <i>vs</i> 314, <i>P</i> = 0.019	3.3% (1 pancreatitis, 1 cholecystitis) vs 3.3% (2 cholecystitis), NS
Telford <i>et al</i> [19], 2010	Multicenter randomized control trial; Canada	129	68 vs 61	20 (29%) <i>vs</i> 11 (18%), NS	357 <i>vs</i> 711, <i>P</i> = 0.530	4.4% (3 cholecystitis) vs 6.6% (3 cholecystitis, 1 pancreatitis), $P = 0.046$
Kullman et al[20], 2010	Multicenter randomized control trial; Sweden	379	188 vs 191	47 (25%) vs 45 (24%), P > 0.50	154 <i>vs</i> 199, <i>P</i> = 0.326	7.5% (2 cholecystitis,3 pancreatitis, 8 cholangitis, 1 perforation) vs 10.5% (2 cholecystitis,4 pancreatitis, 12 cholangitis, 1 perforation, 1 hemorrhage), P = 0.370
Isayama et al[21], 2004	Single center randomized control trial; Japan	112	57 vs 55	8 (14%) vs 21 (38.2%), P < 0.001	304 vs 161, P < 0.05	12.3% (5 pancreatitis, 2 cholecystitis) <i>vs</i> 5.5% (1 pancreatitis, 2 hemorrhage), NS

NS: Not significant; USA: United States.

major differences based on stent type [23,24].

To combat tumor ingrowth and prolong stent patency, paclitaxel-incorporated drug eluting metal stents have been developed in South Korea. The stent is coated with membrane layers of polytetrafluoroethylene to prevent bile acid degradation and sodium caprate to enhance paclitaxel delivery[25]. A meta-analysis of 5 studies comparing drug eluting stents (197 patients) to SEMS (151 patients) reported a pooled stent patency of 168 d and 149 d, respectively[26]. There were no major differences in rates of cholangitis (17% vs 15%) or cholecystitis (6.5% vs 5.0%). Further studies are needed to determine if these drugs eluting stents can alter the management of MDBO. None of those stents have received FDA clearance so far.

Malignant hilar lesions

Malignant hilar obstruction poses its own set of unique challenges, especially since the endoscopic intervention is often technically challenging. In a large study analyzing 59437 ERCPs, successful outcomes and reduced adverse events were associated with high volume endoscopists and centers[27]. This highlights the importance of managing these patients in a high volume multidisciplinary center, as technical failure can significantly shorten the median length of survival compared to successful biliary drainage (8.7 mo vs 1.8 mo, P < 0.001) in type III and IV hilar cholangiocarcinoma[28].

Malignant hilar strictures can be categorized based on their extent of hilar and/or hepatic duct involvement via the Bismuth-Corlette classification system[29]. Since the majority of these strictures are inoperable with varying degrees of anatomical complexity, this classification can help guide the palliative approach for biliary decompression[30]. In general Bismuth grades I/II are amenable to ERCP, however grades III/IV are typically managed by a combination of ERCP and/or PTBD[4]. Choosing between ERCP and PTBD for types III/IV was analyzed in a meta-analysis of 9 studies (n = 546 patients) where there was a higher success rate seen with PTBD over ERCP in types III/IV with comparable rates of adverse events and 30 d mortality, unfortunately the skillset of the endoscopists involved in that study was not provided[31]. Another study of 110 patients with inoperable Bismuth type III/IV, found



that failure of endoscopic stenting was associated with an acute angulation at the common bile duct and intrahepatic duct[32]. While pre-operative imaging may help guide an approach, PTBD can be technically challenging in the setting of liver metastases, ascites, and if intrahepatic bile duct is not fully dilated; thus, ERCP remains the preferred modality for drainage[33].

Choosing between the two modalities is based on multiple factors ranging from local expertise, risk of infection, possible seeding by PTBD, life expectancy, comorbidities and patient preference regarding an external catheter[31]. While there have been studies with mixed results favoring ERCP[34] and PTBD [35,36] the optimal stenting technique should be guided by achieving $\geq 50\%$ of total liver volume drainage in order to relieve jaundice and reduce the risk of cholangitis[37]. Previously it was thought that draining 25% of liver volume was sufficient; however another study found that at least 50% drainage was a predictor of effective drainage and longer overall survival (199 d vs 59 d), especially in Bismuth type III strictures [38]. Another retrospective study of 78 patients with unresectable type II-IV hilar strictures found that effective liver volume drainage correlated with liver function: in which biliary drainage \geq 33% can be obtained with preserved liver function and \geq 50% with impaired liver function [39]. In addition to liver function, the anatomical difference in liver volume may also effect drainage, as the right lobe accounts for 55%-60% of volume, followed by 30%-35% in left and 10% of the caudate lobes[40,41]. Consequently, utilizing bilateral or multi-sectoral stenting is typically advised in high grade strictures based on varying anatomical involvement of disease[4].

Unilateral vs bilateral drainage

Choosing unilateral and/or bilateral stenting is typically based on the patient's presentation, degree of obstruction and local anatomy. Pre-endoscopic imaging is also imperative to understand and calculate the liver volume drainage needed. It is well established that one stent provides sufficient drainage in Bismuth I. However, for Bismuth II-IV there is no clear consensus.

A recent metanalysis of 21 studies with 1292 patients comparing both techniques noted similar rates of clinical efficacy and complications for both unilateral and bilateral drainage though there were higher rate of technical success in the unilateral group (97% vs 89%, P = 0.003)[42]. However, these results were not analyzed based on the bismuth classification or etiology of obstruction. A multitude of studies have compared unilateral vs bilateral drainage with similar rates of success[43-47]. One multicenter RCT of 133 patients with Bismuth grades II-IV reported no major differences in technical success, however the bilateral group had longer duration of stent patency (252 d vs 139 d) and fewer rates of reinterventions (42.5% vs 60.3%, P = 0.049) [43]. Similarly, a retrospective study of 141 patients found that bilateral drainage portended a longer survival advantage (255 d vs 80 d, P < 0.0001)[45]. Such advantages come at the expense of higher rates of complications and risk of death with bilateral drainage, irrespective of Bismuth grade[44].

Bilateral stenting techniques

In order to ensure adequate drainage, bilateral stenting techniques using a stent-by-stent (SBS) or stentin-stent (SIS) have been utilized, though there is no clear consensus on what technique is superior due to limited data. Following deployment of the intrahepatic bile duct a second stent can be placed parallel using the SBS method or sequentially through the mesh within in the initial stent using the SIS approach [37]. These are technically challenging procedures that require high levels of experience with technical success rates ranging from 73% to 100% [33]. One retrospective comparing SIS (n = 40) to SBS (n = 24) reported similar rates of technical success (100% vs 96%), clinical success (93% vs 96%) and rates of recurrent biliary (48% vs 43%)[48]. Though there was a higher rate of post-procedural related pancreatitis exclusively seen in the SBS group[48]. At the same time another study found no significant difference in early (31.6% vs 22.7%) or late (36.8% vs 50.0%) complications for SBS vs SIS[49]. This was also demonstrated in a meta-analysis of 158 patients that found no significant difference in technical success, complications or stent occlusion[50]. Many centers prefer the SBS approach since deploying multiple stents is relatively easier and in cases of stent dysfunction reintervention is possible[33,51]. Reintervention with plastic stents placed inside SEMS is also possible after the SIS approach. Recently a newly designed Y-shaped bilateral endoscopic stent has been investigated, though further studies are needed to better define its role in clinical practice[52-54]. At our center we use the SBS approach preferentially.

ENDOSCOPIC ULTRASOUND GUIDED BILIARY DRAINAGE

Since its introduction in 2001, EUS-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) has emerged as an effective and reliable alternative for managing malignant biliary obstruction[55]. While ERCP remains the current gold standard, it is associated with a failure rate of up to 10%-especially in cases of surgically altered anatomy (SAA), tumor infiltration/obstruction, periampullary diverticulum, prior duodenal stenting or stenosis[4,56,57]. However, unsuccessful ERCPs may vary based on institutional experience. Two studies with extensive ERCP expertise reported unsuccessful canulation in 0.60% to 0.68% of patients [58,59]. Of note, one of those studies described 3 out of 524 failed ERCPS in native papillas with limited



instances of SAA (n = 2) or duodenal obstruction (n = 3)[59]. On the other hand a large prospective study of 4561 patients from 66 hospitals (with varying degrees of expertise) found that 17.2% of ERCPs were unsuccessful[60]. The European guidelines recommend repeating ERCP in select patients, ideally two to four days after the first ERCP, with success rates up to 82% [4].

In instances of ERCP failure where salvage therapy is needed, PTBD has conventionally been pursued; however, as mentioned above it is associated with a significant morbidity, decreased quality of life and need for re-interventions. In this context EUS-BD emerged as another less invasive option with fewer procedure related adverse events (8.80% vs 31.22%, P = 0.022) and re-intervention rates (0.34 vs 0.93, P = 0.02) when compared with PTBD in a randomized open label study [61]. A meta-analysis with 483 patients confirmed these findings and found that while there was no difference in technical success, the EUS-BD group was associated with better clinical success, less reinterventions and fewer postprocedure adverse events[62].

EUS-BD is an appealing approach, though at the moment it is a specialized technique limited to a high-volume centers. In this regard understanding the associated learning curve is needed before its widespread applicability. A few studies have looked into this, and there appears to be a clear association with significantly decreased adverse events with increased operator procedural volume over time[10,63-67]. In a single center study with 215 procedures performed by one experienced endoscopist over a 6.6 year period, there was a notable decrease in adverse events as procedural volume increased each year[67]. Other studies have proposed that 33 and 100 cases were required to achieve technical proficiency and mastery, respectively [65,66].

The routes of biliary decompression can be accomplished through a rendezvous (RV), antegrade or transluminal (intra- or extrahepatic) approach[3]. The application of EUS-RV is limited to intact gastroduodenal anatomy, when conventional ERCP cannulation fails, in which a guidewire is accessed across the anastomosis in an antegrade fashion-this salvage approach is limited by a success rates of 74%-80% with a relatively high major adverse event rate of 11%[3]. Antegrade stenting has also fallen out of favor as it can be cumbersome with a limited technical success rate of 77%[3]. The puncture site (transgastric into left intrahepatic duct) allows for guidewire placement across the stricture/papilla without the need for fistula tract formation at the puncture site[68]. In instances of technical failure, antegrade stenting can be converted to transmural or PTBD[68]. Overall, direct transmural drainage is preferred via extrahepatic or intrahepatic approach.

Extrahepatic approach

EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS) is a transluminal approach that creates a fistula between the duodenum and extrahepatic bile duct using a fully covered SEMS or lumen-apposing metal stents (LAMS)[68]. This biliodigestive anastomosis provides optimal palliation of MDBO; however it cannot be performed in cases of proximal obstruction or instances of gastric outlet obstruction where access to the duodenal bulb may be hindered[69]. A recent multicenter retrospective study compared EUS-CDS (n = 28) to PTBD (n = 58) and found that EUS-CDS was associated with higher clinical success (84.6% vs 62.1%, P = 0.04) with significantly lower rates of reintervention (10.7% vs 77.6%, P < 0.001)[70]. As a clinically effective technique (up to 96.2%), EUS-CDS has emerged as reliable alternative with acceptably low adverse events (10.5%)[71].

Recent studies have increasingly been using LAMS, which may be attributing to lower rates of stent malfunction. A large multicenter cohort in the United Kingdom and Ireland found that the technical success, clinical success, adverse events and reintervention rates using LAMS were 90.8%, 94.8%, 17.5%, and 8.3%, respectively^[72]. Initially, plastic stents were used when EUS-CDS was first introduced. However, CSEMS quickly replaced plastic stents as a means to reduce bile leaks and stent occlusion[3] with significantly lower rates of adverse events (13.0% vs 42.8%, P = 0.01) and improved stent patency when compared to plastic stents [73-75]. At the moment the use of CSEMS vs LAMS varies from center to center. The large, tubular and rigid shape of CSEMS can theoretically increase the risk of stent migration [3]. In this context, LAMS were designed as a short, dumbbell shaped stents wit bilateral flanged ends which provide anti-migratory properties by anchoring across non-adherent lumens^[3]. Further improvements were made with the development of an electrocautery-enhanced delivery system that enables a faster single step "free-hand" puncture which has led to high rates of technical success by eliminating the need for accessory changes [76]. However, two recent studies comparing LAMS vs SEMS found no differences in technical and clinical success or postprocedure related adverse events [77,78].

Intrahepatic approach

In instances of proximal malignant obstruction EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS) creates a fistulized tract between the gastric wall and left intrahepatic duct. Its technical feasibility was first introduced in 2004 and since then it has become a widely used technique [79]. The European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy recommends placement of partially or fully covered SEMS for drainage of malignant obstruction[68]. HGS can be performed where there is dilation of the left intrahepatic duct with segment III being the preferred puncture site[80]. There are a few contraindications to the procedure which include gastric wall tumor infiltration, large volume ascites, and coagulopathy[80,81]. Its role in hilar obstruction is reserved for specific cases as drainage from the left intrahepatic duct does not equate to drainage of a right sided obstruction[69]. A study described access from the proximal



duodenum to right intrahepatic duct (hepaticoduodenostomy) for cases of isolated right sided obstruction (with a technical success 100% and clinical success 83%)[82], but widespread use of this technique has not been adopted due to difficulty with scope positioning and proper identification of the duct[83].

In general, this intrahepatic approach has been favored for distal malignant biliary drainage. The HGS route is associated with a lower risk of bile leakage as the localized liver parenchyma around the fistula site can provide a tamponade effect [73]. A prospective randomized trial comparing HGS (n = 24) and CDS (n = 24) in MDBO following failed ERCP reported a higher clinical success rate in the HGS group (91% vs 77%) at the expense of slightly more adverse event rates (20.0% vs 12.5%)[84]. A multitude of studies have compared CDS and HGS approaches (Table 2)[64,84-95]. A meta-analysis of 10 studies comparing HGS (n = 208) and CDS (n = 226) found no difference in technical success (94.1%) vs 93.7%), clinical success (88.5% vs 84.5%), or rates of adverse events [96].

Recently, a large single center study of 215 patients (130 malignant lesions, 85 benign lesions) undergoing transhepatic biliary drainage by one endoscopist showed that the HGS approach used in up to 90% of cases was technical and clinically effective with few instances of reintervention (17.4%) needed within the malignant cohort that survived > 6 mo[67]. In this study, the endoscopist preferred HGS over CDS to decrease the risk of bleeding, stent misdeployment and potential making pancreatic surgical resection more difficult[67,97]. Of note, a study of 23 patients with concomitant duodenal and biliary obstruction undergoing single session EUS-HGS and gastrojejunostomy found that one patient with pancreatic cancer underwent successful pancreaticoduodenectomy 168 days post-biliary drainage and the fistula remained in situ with no complications[98]. On the other hand, in a large multicenter study comparing HGS (n = 24) to CDS (n = 23), the authors preferred CDS as it takes advantage of the anatomical proximity between the duodenal bulb and extrahepatic duct, by which puncture can be easier with shorter procedure times and less guidewire manipulation [85]. Another large international study of 182 patients (95 HGS, 87 CDS) suggested that CDS was associated with being 4.5 times more likely to achieve longer stent patency at the expense of higher adverse events, which may influence decisions based on patients survival [86]. In light of advancements with oncologic care, the prospect of reduced long reintervention may steer one to use CDS, especially since reintervention is easier due to shorter stent size, cannulation and steering in the duodenum[83].

While both techniques have acceptable outcomes, there is still no clear choice. Yet tailoring the technique based on anatomical features, altered anatomy, duodenal stenosis and dilated bile ducts may help endoscopists choose the right route for each patient [57,99]. A novel individualized algorithm was proposed based on patient anatomy following failed ERCP where the authors suggested using crosssectional imaging to determine if an intrahepatic or extrahepatic approach based on the presence or absence of intra-hepatic biliary tree dilation[99]. The algorithm favored an intrahepatic approach if possible as a means to preserve anatomy. Yet, if intrahepatic dilation was technically unsuccessful, they recommended converting to an extrahepatic approach. In their prospective cohort of 52 patients, there was a technical success rate of 96% (35 intrahepatic, 17 extrahepatic).

COMPARING ERCP AND EUS-BD FOR MANAGEMENT OF MALIGNANT BILIARY OBSTRUCTION

As detailed above, ERCP remains the first choice when treating malignant biliary obstruction. Its widespread use and high success rate, especially in expert hands, makes it an effective modality for biliary decompression. The application of EUS-BD as a rescue therapy has proven to be a reliable tool with high technical and clinical success rates with moderate adverse event rates. Furthermore, instances of SAA or duodenal invasion may preclude the use of ERCP, and EUS-BD has gained momentum as the preferred therapy (as opposed to PTBD).

There is growing interest in using EUS-BD as a potential first line approach. A multicenter retrospective study comparing ERCP (n = 104) to EUS-BD (n = 104) demonstrated similar rates of technical success (94% vs 93%) and adverse events (8.65% vs 8.65%); though 4.8% of the ERCP cohort experienced post-procedural pancreatitis [100]. EUS-BD does have an added benefit of shorter procedural times with the possibility of longer stent patency by avoiding the diseased bile duct in question[3,101]. Additionally, in cases of an indwelling gastroduodenal stent, EUS-BD has been proven as a technical and clinically superior option when compared to endoscopic transpapillary stenting[102]. A recent meta-analysis of 9 studies with 634 patients found no significant differences between technical and clinical success, though the EUS-BD cohort had fewer rates of reintervention[103].

ABLATION THERAPY OF THE BILE DUCT

The goals of palliative biliary drainage aim to improve obstructive symptoms and quality of life. Yet endoscopic biliary decompression may only provide temporary relief; hence, the ability to provide



		June generel	gue de la companya de		.,
Ref.	Study design, Country	Number of HGS vs CDS	Technical success CDS <i>vs</i> HGS, %	Clinical success HGS <i>vs</i> CDS, %	Adverse events, HGS <i>vs</i> CDS, %
Tyberg <i>et al</i> [86], 2022	Multicenter,International	95 vs 87	92% <i>vs</i> 92%, NS	86% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	21% vs 26%, P = 0.17
Minaga <i>et al</i> [85], 2019	Multicenter, Japan	24 vs 23	87.5% vs 82.6%, $P = 0.028$	100% vs 94.7%, P = 0.0475	28.6% vs 21%, P = 0.583
Cho et al <mark>[94]</mark> , 2017	Single Center, Korea	21 vs 33	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	86% vs 100%, $P = 0.054$	19% <i>vs</i> 15%, NS
Amano <i>et al</i> [93], 2017	Single Center, Japan	9 vs 11	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	11% <i>vs</i> 18%, NS
Ogura <i>et al</i> [92], 2016	Single Center, Japan	26 vs 13	100% vs 100%	92% vs 100%, $P = 0.0497$	8% vs 46%, $P = 0.005$
Guo et al <mark>[91</mark>], 2016	Single Center, China	7 vs 14	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	14% <i>vs</i> 14%, NS
Khashab <i>et al</i> [90], 2016	Multicenter,International	61 vs 60	92% vs 93%, $P = 0.75$	82% vs 85%, $P = 0.64$	20% vs 13%, $P = 0.37$
Artifon <i>et al</i> [84], 2015	Single Center, Brazil	24 vs 25	96% vs 91%	88% vs 70%	20% vs 13%
Poincloux <i>et al</i> [64], 2015	Single Center, France	66 vs 26	94% <i>vs</i> 96.7%, NS	93.8% <i>vs</i> 93.1%, NS	15% <i>vs</i> 7.6%, NS
Kawakubo et al[88], 2014	Multicenter, Japan	20 vs 44	95% <i>vs</i> 95%, NS	95% <i>vs</i> 93%, NS	4% <i>vs</i> 15%, NS
Park et al[89], 2015	Multicenter, Korea	20 vs 12	100% vs 92%, P > 0.99	90% vs 92%, $P > 0.99$	25% vs 33%, $P = 0.044$
Prachayakul and Aswakul[<mark>87</mark>], 2013	Single Center, Thailand	15 vs 6	93% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	93% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	0% <i>vs</i> 33%, NS
Kim <i>et al</i> [95], 2012	Single Center, Retrospective	13 (9 CDS; 4 HGS)	100% <i>vs</i> 75%, NS	100% <i>vs</i> 50%, NS	22% <i>vs</i> 50%, NS

Table 2 Comparative studies of endoscopic ultrasound guided hepaticogastrostomy and choledochoduodenostomy

NS: Not significant; HGS: Hepaticogastrostomy; CDS: Choledochoduodenostomy

supplemental biliary ablation as means to induce local tumor necrosis, optimize stent patency, palliate symptoms and possibly enhance long term survival have been investigated with photodynamic therapy (PDT) and radiofrequency ablation (RFA)[104].

Photodynamic therapy

PDT utilizes a photosensitizing agent (which is activated by laser light) to ablate tumor tissue via apoptosis, necrosis, and an immunomodulatory effect[105]. The porphyrin phototoxic substance is given intravenously 3-4 d prior to the procedure to allow for preferential accumulation in the malignant tissue-during this period patients are advised to stay in a darkened room to avoid an accidental inflammatory reaction in normal tissue if exposed to light[106,107]. Next a guidewire and catheter position the fiberoptic probe in the bile duct where laser light at certain wavelengths (typically 630 nm) trigger the photosensitizing agent for 750 sec to generate free oxygen radicals that destroy the tumor bed and/or stricture[106,108,109]. An added benefit to this local apoptotic and inflammatory cascade is that these light waves can refract to the proximal biliary tree which are often beyond reach of the guidewire[110]. Following PDT, a stent is often placed. This highly specialized technique is limited to a few centers.

PDT has been shown to improve overall survival, stent patency and quality of life in unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. A sentinel PDT study in 2003 prospectively randomized 20 patients to PDT plus biliary stenting and 19 with stenting alone, and found that the PDT significantly increased the median survival (493 d vs 98 d) while also improving quality of life and biliary drainage[111]. Similar findings of improved survival were also confirmed in another randomized trial[112]. Another retrospective comparative study of 48 patients with unresectable cholangiocarcinoma (19 PDT with stent versus 29 with biliary stent only) demonstrated a significant survival advantage (16.2 mo vs 7.4 mo) with only three adverse events related to skin phototoxicity that were treated with topical therapy[113]. The survival benefit of PDT plus stenting has been confirmed in three meta-analyses[114-116]. Of note, while one of these studies reported an improved survival rate favoring the PDT cohort (525 vs 146), the analysis was limited by its inclusion of endoscopically and percutaneous administration of PDT and/or biliary stents[116]. That being said all studies favored PDT's improved survival benefit, with a relatively low adverse event rate of 11% specific to phototoxic reactions (*i.e.*, blisters, erythema, and pruritis)[115]. In order to avoid such a reaction, it is recommended that patients avoid direct sunlight for 4-6 wk after the procedure[104].

In light of these favorable findings, additional studies have been pursued to characterize the potential benefits of stent patency and effect of combination systematic therapy. A retrospective of 33 patients with unresectable disease found that the PDT cohort (n = 18) had noticeable longer periods of stent patency (224 d vs 177 d, P = 0.002) by which the authors felt that PDT may induce tumor "remodeling" to lessen cholestasis and prolong biliary decompression [117]. A synergistic effect between PDT and



systematic chemotherapy has also been prospectively[118] and retrospectively confirmed to enhance overall survival[119,120]. In on such study, 96 patients with unresectable perihilar and distal CCA were stratified by treatment type where median overall survival was 20 mo, 15 mo, and 10 mo in the combination PDT plus chemotherapy (n = 36), PDT alone (n = 34), and chemotherapy alone (n = 26) groups, respectively[120].

These positive findings must also be analyzed in context of the limitations of PDT use. It is a complex and exceedingly expensive procedure that typically is only performed in highly specialized centers[2]. The phototoxic side effects may not acceptable to patients, especially since minimizing direct sunlight one month after the procedure could impair the quality of life in a patient with a potentially short life expectancy[110]. While the last author in this present review has pioneered early PDT studies, we feel that the lack of FDA approval of this therapy, in the biliary tree, has made this therapy very difficult to be offered outside of specialized centers.

Radiofrequency ablation therapy

RFA uses electromagnetic energy and high wave frequencies to deliver thermal energy to targeted tissues[121,122]. This localized thermal energy induces direct coagulative necrosis and an indirect localized inflammatory response and T-lymphocyte activation which have anti-tumor properties[110, 122]. Intraductal RFA can be performed during a conventional ERCP where a RFA catheter can pass over the guidewire in order to place the bipolar probes upstream from the stricture site, whereby ablation is applied with 7-10 watts for 1-2 min bursts, along the length of the stricture[104,123]. Afterwards the bile duct is cleared with a balloon sweep to remove residual debris and necrotic tissue followed by placement of plastic or metal stent to maintain adequate drainge[104,123]. Of note, RFA can also be used with balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP[124] or an EUS-guided HGS approach[125,126].

The indication for endobiliary RFA is to improve stent patency and survival in cases of inoperable malignant strictures[106,123]. In 2011, a prospective pilot study analyzed the utility of RFA in 21 patients with unresectable malignant biliary obstruction, and found that biliary patency was maintained by 20 and 16 patients at 30 and 90 d, respectively with no adverse events related to RFA[127]. However, a subsequent single center retrospective study of 66 patients demonstrated no added benefit in prolonged stent patency when comparing metal stenting with RFA to stenting alone[128]. Of note, this study did not differentiate their findings based on the stent used. Another study found a significant improvement and durability of stricture diameter using plastic (n = 6) and metal stents (n = 14)[129]. As such, analyzing endobiliary RFA according to the type of stent used may allow for a better interpretation of stent patency; as etiology of recurrent biliary obstruction varies from sludge formation, migration and tumor ingrowth for plastic stents, covered SEMS and uncovered SEMS, respectively[123, 130].

Plastic stents are often used if repeated RFA sessions are planned. Two recent RCTs have examined the stent patency of RFA and plastic stents with conflicting results[131,132]. In one study, of 65 patients (32 RFA plus plastic stent, 33 plastic stent alone), stent patency was significantly longer (6.8 mo *vs* 3.4 mo) with a higher survival time (13.2 mo *vs* 8.3 mo) favoring the RFA and plastic stent arm[133]. While the other RCT also reported a higher survival time (14.3 mo *vs* 9.2 mo) there was no significant difference in stent patency or jaundice control in either group[134]. One possible reason for the discrepancy is that in the first RCT by Yang *et al*[133] patients underwent stent exchange every 3 mo, while the study by Gao *et al*[134] only performed a stent exchange as clinical indicated. In our practice we offer systematic stents revision at three months interval.

The use of SEMS is largely depending on the patient's life expectancy and unresectability. Both uncovered and covered SEMS have been investigated with mixed results[131,132,135]. A retrospective [131] and RCT[132] examining USEMS, found no significant differences in stent patency. Meanwhile, a single center retrospective study using UCSEMS and CSEMS in a cohort of 31 patients favored the use of either stent with RFA with prolonged stent patency (220.0 d *vs* 106.5 d)[135]. One meta-analysis of nine studies with 505 patients demonstrated a favorable mean stent patency of 50.6 d with improved survival in those undergoing RFA with SEMS compared to SEMS alone[136]. However, these findings should be interpreted with caution as four of these studies used a percutaneous route for RFA. In this context, another meta-analysis of 263 patients undergoing endoscopic RFA showed that strictures improved by 3.5 mm when using RFA with a median stent patency of 7.6 mo[137]. Yet, the authors did not stratify their findings based on the type of stent used.

While the findings of stent patency and survival benefit are confounded by study heterogeneity and route of RFA, there is a likely benefit of stent patency and overall survival with RFA in malignant biliary obstruction. In fact a recent RCT found that a combination of oral 5-fluoouracil and RFA improved the median overall survival (16 mo *vs* 11 mo) and period of stent patency (6.6 mo *vs* 5.6 mo)[138]. With more wide spread use, developments of newly automatic temperature controlled RFA systems[139] and endoluminal devices[140] have produced favorable results pertaining to both stent patency and survival. Interestingly, RFA appears to be a relatively safe procedure with few instances of cholecystitis (10%), cholangitis (6.2%), and pancreatitis (2.1%) that did no differ significantly when compared to stenting alone[107,136].

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Comparing Photodynamic therapy to endobiliary radiofrequency ablation					
Treatment type	Mechanism	Adverse events	Pros	Cons	
Photodynamic therapy	Photosensitizing agent is given intravenously 3-4 d prior to accumulate in tissue; then, a fiberoptic probe is introduced to transmit laser light (approximately 630 nm)-apoptosis, necrosis, and immunomodulatory effect	Phototoxicity, erythema, pruritus, blistering, and diffuse pain	Light waves can refract to the proximal biliary tree, beyond the reach of the guidewire	Expensive; highly specialized equipment needed; decreased quality of life (avoid direct sunlight 4-6 wk after treatment); limited to high specialized centers; lack of FDA approval	
Endobiliary radiofrequency ablation	High frequency electromagnetic energy-cell death <i>via</i> thermal energy, coagulative necrosis, and indirect anti-tumor lymphocyte activation	Pancreatitis, cholecystitis, cholangitis hemobilia, abdominal pain	Widely available	Lack of standardization; potentially need > 1 session; can only be performed under fluoroscopy	

Only a handful of studies have directly compared RFA to PDT (Table 3). One retrospective study found no statistically significant difference in the survival benefit between RFA (n = 16) and PDT (n = 16) 32) in their cohort of unresectable cholangiocarcinoma (9.6 mo vs 7.5 mo)[141]. However, the other retrospective study showed that RFA was associated with better short-term effects (i.e., reduction in bilirubin with fewer unplanned stent replacements) [142]. A recent meta-analysis of 55 studies comparing PDT (n = 1149), RFA (n = 545), and stent-only strategy (n = 452) found that PDT was associated with an improved overall survival rate (11.9 mo vs 8.1 mo vs 6.7 mo, respectively) and decreased 30-d mortality (3.3% vs 7.0% vs 4.9%, respectively)[143]. Though PDT did display higher rates of cholangitis (23.4% vs 9.5%) and liver abscess (4.9% vs 2.6%) when compared to RFA. The authors felt that RFA may be favored in the setting of lower adverse events, decreased costs (Photofrin dose \$37000 vs RFA catheter \$1200) and similar lengths of stent patency (PDT 6.1 mo vs RFA 5.5 mo).

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the optimal palliation of malignant obstruction remains a challenging task for endoscopists and requires a dedicated team able to offer a variety of intervention based on patient presentation, symptoms and expected survival.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Canakis A was responsible of drafting and reference editing; Kahaleh M was responsible for concept, final drafting, and final approval of manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Dr. Kahaleh is a consultant for Boston Scientific, Medtronic and Abvvie, he has received research grant from Boston Scientific, Apollo, Olympus, Cook, Microtech and Fuji; Dr Canakis has no disclose.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Michel Kahaleh 0000-0003-0836-6114.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American Gastroenterological Association, No. 276889; and American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, No. 90809.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YL

REFERENCES

- Hidalgo M. Pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2010; 362: 1605-1617 [PMID: 20427809 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra0901557] 1
- Fernandez Y Viesca M, Arvanitakis M. Early Diagnosis And Management Of Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction: A 2 Review On Current Recommendations And Guidelines. Clin Exp Gastroenterol 2019; 12: 415-432 [PMID: 31807048 DOI: 10.2147/CEG.S195714]
- 3 Canakis A, Baron TH. Relief of biliary obstruction: choosing between endoscopic ultrasound and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. BMJ Open Gastroenterol 2020; 7 [PMID: 32727716 DOI: 10.1136/bmjgast-2020-000428]
- Dumonceau JM, Tringali A, Papanikolaou IS, Blero D, Mangiavillano B, Schmidt A, Vanbiervliet G, Costamagna G, Devière J, García-Cano J, Gyökeres T, Hassan C, Prat F, Siersema PD, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic biliary stenting: indications, choice of stents, and results: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline -Updated October 2017. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 910-930 [PMID: 30086596 DOI: 10.1055/a-0659-9864]
- 5 Abraham NS, Barkun JS, Barkun AN. Palliation of malignant biliary obstruction: a prospective trial examining impact on quality of life. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 835-841 [PMID: 12447294 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.129868]
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Wang HP, Rerknimitr R, Khor C, Yasuda I, Kogure H, Moon JH, Lau J, Lakhtakia S, Ratanachu-Ek 6 T, Seo DW, Lee DK, Makmun D, Dy F, Liao WC, Draganov PV, Almadi M, Irisawa A, Katanuma A, Kitano M, Ryozawa S, Fujisawa T, Wallace MB, Itoi T, Devereaux B. International consensus statements for endoscopic management of distal biliary stricture. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 35: 967-979 [PMID: 31802537 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14955]
- 7 Distler M, Kersting S, Rückert F, Dobrowolski F, Miehlke S, Grützmann R, Saeger H-D. Palliative treatment of obstructive jaundice in patients with carcinoma of the pancreatic head or distal biliary tree. Endoscopic stent placement vs. hepaticojejunostomy. JOP J Pancreas 2010; 11: 568-574
- Lima SLA de, Bustamante FAC, Moura EGH de, Marques WB, Artifon EL de A, Chaves DM, Franzini TAP, Junior CKF. Endoscopic palliative treatment vs surgical bypass in malignant low bile duct obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis IJHPD 2015; 5: 35-45 [DOI: 10.5348/ijhpd-2015-32-CR-7]
- Inamdar S, Slattery E, Bhalla R, Sejpal DV, Trindade AJ. Comparison of Adverse Events for Endoscopic vs 9 Percutaneous Biliary Drainage in the Treatment of Malignant Biliary Tract Obstruction in an Inpatient National Cohort. JAMA Oncol 2016; 2: 112-117 [PMID: 26513013 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.3670]
- 10 Wang L, Lin N, Xin F, Ke Q, Zeng Y, Liu J. A systematic review of the comparison of the incidence of seeding metastasis between endoscopic biliary drainage and percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage for resectable malignant biliary obstruction. World J Surg Oncol 2019; 17: 116 [PMID: 31277666 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-019-1656-y]
- 11 Isayama H, Yasuda I, Ryozawa S, Maguchi H, Igarashi Y, Matsuyama Y, Katanuma A, Hasebe O, Irisawa A, Itoi T, Mukai H, Arisaka Y, Okushima K, Uno K, Kida M, Tamada K. Results of a Japanese multicenter, randomized trial of endoscopic stenting for non-resectable pancreatic head cancer (JM-test): Covered Wallstent versus DoubleLayer stent. Dig Endosc 2011; 23: 310-315 [PMID: 21951091 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2011.01124.x]
- 12 Prat F, Chapat O, Ducot B, Ponchon T, Pelletier G, Fritsch J, Choury AD, Buffet C. A randomized trial of endoscopic drainage methods for inoperable malignant strictures of the common bile duct. Gastrointest Endosc 1998; 47: 1-7 [PMID: 9468416 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(98)70291-3]
- Sakai Y, Sugiyama H, Kawaguchi Y, Kawashima Y, Hirata N, Nakaji S, Natsui M, Shioji K, Nakahara K, Tsuyuguchi T, 13 Kato N. Uncovered versus covered metallic stents for the management of unresectable malignant distal biliary obstruction: a randomized multicenter trial. Scand J Gastroenterol 2021; 56: 1229-1235 [PMID: 34375164 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2021.1938207
- Conio M, Mangiavillano B, Caruso A, Filiberti RA, Baron TH, De Luca L, Signorelli S, Crespi M, Marini M, Ravelli P, 14 Conigliaro R, De Ceglie A. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable metal stent for palliation of primary malignant extrahepatic biliary strictures: a randomized multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 283-291.e3 [PMID: 29653120 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.03.029]
- 15 Yang MJ, Kim JH, Yoo BM, Hwang JC, Yoo JH, Lee KS, Kang JK, Kim SS, Lim SG, Shin SJ, Cheong JY, Lee KM, Lee KJ, Cho SW. Partially covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents with anti-migration properties for the palliation of malignant distal biliary obstruction: A randomized controlled trial. Scand J Gastroenterol 2015; 50: 1490-1499 [PMID: 26133200 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2015.1057219]
- Lee JH, Krishna SG, Singh A, Ladha HS, Slack RS, Ramireddy S, Raju GS, Davila M, Ross WA. Comparison of the 16 utility of covered metal stents versus uncovered metal stents in the management of malignant biliary strictures in 749 patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 312-324 [PMID: 23591331 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.02.032]
- Lee SJ, Kim MD, Lee MS, Kim IJ, Park SI, Won JY, Lee DY. Comparison of the efficacy of covered versus uncovered 17 metallic stents in treating inoperable malignant common bile duct obstruction: a randomized trial. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2014; 25: 1912-1920 [PMID: 25085230 DOI: 10.1016/j.jvir.2014.05.021]
- 18 Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K, Konishi H, Yazumi S, Nakai Y, Nishiyama O, Uehara H, Mitoro A, Sanuki T, Takaoka M, Koshitani T, Arisaka Y, Shiba M, Hoki N, Sato H, Sasaki Y, Sato M, Hasegawa K, Kawabata H, Okabe Y, Mukai H. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an anti-migration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1713-1722 [PMID: 24042190 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.305]
- 19 Telford JJ, Carr-Locke DL, Baron TH, Poneros JM, Bounds BC, Kelsey PB, Schapiro RH, Huang CS, Lichtenstein DR, Jacobson BC, Saltzman JR, Thompson CC, Forcione DG, Gostout CJ, Brugge WR. A randomized trial comparing uncovered and partially covered self-expandable metal stents in the palliation of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 907-914 [PMID: 21034891 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.08.021]
- Kullman E, Frozanpor F, Söderlund C, Linder S, Sandström P, Lindhoff-Larsson A, Toth E, Lindell G, Jonas E, 20 Freedman J, Ljungman M, Rudberg C, Ohlin B, Zacharias R, Leijonmarck CE, Teder K, Ringman A, Persson G, Gözen M, Eriksson O. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents in the palliative treatment of malignant distal biliary obstruction: results from a randomized, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 915-923 [PMID:



21034892 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.07.036]

- 21 Isayama H, Komatsu Y, Tsujino T, Sasahira N, Hirano K, Toda N, Nakai Y, Yamamoto N, Tada M, Yoshida H, Shiratori Y, Kawabe T, Omata M. A prospective randomised study of "covered" versus "uncovered" diamond stents for the management of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gut 2004; 53: 729-734 [PMID: 15082593 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.018945]
- 22 Tringali A, Hassan C, Rota M, Rossi M, Mutignani M, Aabakken L. Covered vs. uncovered self-expandable metal stents for malignant distal biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 631-641 [PMID: 29342491 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-125062]
- 23 Almadi MA, Barkun A, Martel M. Plastic vs. Self-Expandable Metal Stents for Palliation in Malignant Biliary Obstruction: A Series of Meta-Analyses. Am J Gastroenterol 2017; 112: 260-273 [PMID: 27845340 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.512
- Li J, Li T, Sun P, Yu Q, Wang K, Chang W, Song Z, Zheng Q. Covered vs Uncovered Self-Expandable Metal Stents for 24 Managing Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction: A Meta-Analysis. PLOS ONE 2016; 11: e0149066 [DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0149066
- Jang SI, Lee KT, Choi JS, Jeong S, Lee DH, Kim YT, Lee SH, Yu JS, Lee DK. Efficacy of a paclitaxel-eluting biliary 25 metal stent with sodium caprate in malignant biliary obstruction: a prospective randomized comparative study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 843-851 [PMID: 30414164 DOI: 10.1055/a-0754-5763]
- Mohan BP, Canakis A, Khan SR, Chandan S, Ponnada S, McDonough S, Adler DG. Drug Eluting Versus Covered Metal 26 Stents in Malignant Biliary Strictures-Is There a Clinical Benefit? J Clin Gastroenterol 2021; 55: 271-277 [PMID: 32554989 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000001377]
- 27 Keswani RN, Qumseya BJ, O'Dwyer LC, Wani S. Association Between Endoscopist and Center Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Volume With Procedure Success and Adverse Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 1866-1875.e3 [PMID: 28606848 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2017.06.002]
- 28 Paik WH, Park YS, Hwang JH, Lee SH, Yoon CJ, Kang SG, Lee JK, Ryu JK, Kim YT, Yoon YB. Palliative treatment with self-expandable metallic stents in patients with advanced type III or IV hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a percutaneous versus endoscopic approach. Gastrointest Endosc 2009; 69: 55-62 [PMID: 18657806 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.04.005]
- Bismuth H, Corlette MB. Intrahepatic cholangioenteric anastomosis in carcinoma of the hilus of the liver. Surg Gynecol 29 Obstet 1975; 140: 170-178 [PMID: 1079096]
- 30 Perez-Miranda M. Combined ERCP and transhepatic endoscopic ultrasound-guided stent placement for biliary drainage in malignant hilar obstruction: not too good to be true. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 63-64 [PMID: 33333568 DOI: 10.1055/a-1296-8207
- Moole H, Dharmapuri S, Duvvuri A, Boddireddy R, Moole V, Yedama P, Bondalapati N, Uppu A, Yerasi C. Endoscopic 31 versus Percutaneous Biliary Drainage in Palliation of Advanced Malignant Hilar Obstruction: A Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review. Can J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 2016: 4726078 [PMID: 27648439 DOI: 10.1155/2016/4726078]
- Jang SI, Hwang JH, Lee KH, Yu JS, Kim HW, Yoon CJ, Lee YS, Paik KH, Lee SH, Lee DK. Percutaneous biliary 32 approach as a successful rescue procedure after failed endoscopic therapy for drainage in advanced hilar tumors. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 32: 932-938 [PMID: 27665310 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13602]
- 33 Lee TH, Moon JH, Park SH. Biliary stenting for hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 275-286 [PMID: 31578770 DOI: 10.1111/den.13549]
- Choi J, Ryu JK, Lee SH, Ahn DW, Hwang JH, Kim YT, Yoon YB, Han JK. Biliary drainage for obstructive jaundice 34 caused by unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: the endoscopic versus percutaneous approach. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2012; 11: 636-642 [PMID: 23232636 DOI: 10.1016/s1499-3872(12)60237-9]
- Kloek JJ, van der Gaag NA, Aziz Y, Rauws EA, van Delden OM, Lameris JS, Busch OR, Gouma DJ, van Gulik TM. 35 Endoscopic and percutaneous preoperative biliary drainage in patients with suspected hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2010; 14: 119-125 [PMID: 19756881 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-009-1009-1]
- 36 Lee SH, Park JK, Yoon WJ, Lee JK, Ryu JK, Yoon YB, Kim YT. Optimal biliary drainage for inoperable Klatskin's tumor based on Bismuth type. World J Gastroenterol 2007; 13: 3948-3955 [PMID: 17663508 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v13.i29.3948]
- Rerknimitr R, Angsuwatcharakon P, Ratanachu-ek T, Khor CJL, Ponnudurai R, Moon JH, Seo DW, Pantongrag-Brown 37 L, Sangchan A, Pisespongsa P, Akaraviputh T, Reddy ND, Maydeo A, Itoi T, Pausawasdi N, Punamiya S, Attasaranya S, Devereaux B, Ramchandani M, Goh K-L. Asia-Pacific consensus recommendations for endoscopic and interventional management of hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 28: 593-607 [DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12128]
- Vienne A, Hobeika E, Gouya H, Lapidus N, Fritsch J, Choury AD, Chryssostalis A, Gaudric M, Pelletier G, Buffet C, 38 Chaussade S, Prat F. Prediction of drainage effectiveness during endoscopic stenting of malignant hilar strictures: the role of liver volume assessment. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 728-735 [PMID: 20883850 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.06.040]
- Takahashi E, Fukasawa M, Sato T, Takano S, Kadokura M, Shindo H, Yokota Y, Enomoto N. Biliary drainage strategy 39 of unresectable malignant hilar strictures by computed tomography volumetry. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 4946-4953 [PMID: 25945008 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i16.4946]
- 40 Wang CC, Yang TW, Sung WW, Tsai MC. Current Endoscopic Management of Malignant Biliary Stricture. Medicina (Kaunas) 2020; 56 [PMID: 32151099 DOI: 10.3390/medicina56030114]
- 41 Bismuth H. Surgical anatomy and anatomical surgery of the liver. World J Surg 1982; 6: 3-9 [PMID: 7090393 DOI: 10.1007/BF01656368]
- Aghaie Meybodi M, Shakoor D, Nanavati J, Ichkhanian Y, Vosoughi K, Brewer Gutierrez OI, Kalloo AN, Singh V, 42 Kumbhari V, Ngamruengphong S, Khashab MA. Unilateral versus bilateral endoscopic stenting in patients with unresectable malignant hilar obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E281-E290 [PMID: 32118102 DOI: 10.1055/a-1067-4326]
- 43 Lee TH, Kim TH, Moon JH, Lee SH, Choi HJ, Hwangbo Y, Hyun JJ, Choi JH, Jeong S, Kim JH, Park DH, Han JH, Park SH. Bilateral versus unilateral placement of metal stents for inoperable high-grade malignant hilar biliary strictures: a multicenter, prospective, randomized study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 817-827 [PMID: 28479493 DOI:



10.1016/i.gie.2017.04.037]

- 44 Staub J, Siddiqui A, Murphy M, Lam R, Parikh M, Pleskow D, Papachristou G, Sharaiha R, Iqbal U, Loren D, Kowalski T, Noor A, Mumtaz T, Yasuda I, Thomas S, Hsaeeb A, Herrick J, Greene T, Adler DG. Unilateral versus bilateral hilar stents for the treatment of cholangiocarcinoma: a multicenter international study. Ann Gastroenterol 2020; 33: 202-209 [PMID: 32127742 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2020.0451]
- Chang WH, Kortan P, Haber GB. Outcome in patients with bifurcation tumors who undergo unilateral versus bilateral 45 hepatic duct drainage. Gastrointest Endosc 1998; 47: 354-362 [PMID: 9609426 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(98)70218-4]
- Naitoh I, Ohara H, Nakazawa T, Ando T, Hayashi K, Okumura F, Okayama Y, Sano H, Kitajima Y, Hirai M, Ban T, 46 Miyabe K, Ueno K, Yamashita H, Joh T. Unilateral versus bilateral endoscopic metal stenting for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 24: 552-557 [PMID: 19220678 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2008.05750.x]
- 47 Chang G, Xia FF, Li HF, Niu S, Xu YS. Unilateral versus bilateral stent insertion for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2017; 42: 2745-2751 [PMID: 28477177 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-017-1174-8]
- 48 Ishigaki K, Hamada T, Nakai Y, Isayama H, Sato T, Hakuta R, Saito K, Saito T, Takahara N, Mizuno S, Kogure H, Ito Y, Yagioka H, Matsubara S, Akiyama D, Mohri D, Tada M, Koike K. Retrospective Comparative Study of Side-by-Side and Stent-in-Stent Metal Stent Placement for Hilar Malignant Biliary Obstruction. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 3710-3718 [PMID: 32107675 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06155-z]
- Kim KM, Lee KH, Chung YH, Shin JU, Lee JK, Lee KT, Shim SG. A comparison of bilateral stenting methods for 49 malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Hepatogastroenterology 2012; 59: 341-346 [PMID: 22353496 DOI: 10.5754/hge11533]
- Hong W, Chen S, Zhu Q, Chen H, Pan J, Huang Q. Bilateral stenting methods for hilar biliary obstructions. Clinics (Sao 50 Paulo) 2014; 69: 647-652 [PMID: 25318098 DOI: 10.6061/clinics/2014(09)12]
- Boškoski I, Schepis T, Tringali A, Familiari P, Bove V, Attili F, Landi R, Perri V, Costamagna G. Personalized 51 Endoscopy in Complex Malignant Hilar Biliary Strictures. J Pers Med 2021; 11 [PMID: 33572913 DOI: 10.3390/jpm11020078]
- Hwang JC, Kim JH, Lim SG, Kim SS, Yoo BM, Cho SW. Y-shaped endoscopic bilateral metal stent placement for 52 malignant hilar biliary obstruction: prospective long-term study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2011; 46: 326-332 [PMID: 21082874 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2010.536253]
- Kogure H, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Tsujino T, Ito Y, Yamamoto K, Mizuno S, Yagioka H, Kawakubo K, Sasaki T, Hirano 53 K, Sasahira N, Tada M, Omata M, Koike K. Newly designed large cell Niti-S stent for malignant hilar biliary obstruction: a pilot study. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 463-467 [PMID: 20602139 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1194-8]
- 54 Lee JH, Kang DH, Kim JY, Lee SM, Kim DH, Park CW, Cho HS, Kim GH, Kim TO, Heo J, Song GA, Cho M, Kim S, Kim CW, Lee JW. Endoscopic bilateral metal stent placement for advanced hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a pilot study of a newly designed Y stent. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 364-369 [PMID: 17643714 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.12.061]
- 55 Giovannini M, Moutardier V, Pesenti C, Bories E, Lelong B, Delpero JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided bilioduodenal anastomosis: a new technique for biliary drainage. Endoscopy 2001; 33: 898-900 [PMID: 11571690 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-17324]
- Mukai S, Itoi T, Baron TH, Takada T, Strasberg SM, Pitt HA, Ukai T, Shikata S, Teoh AYB, Kim MH, Kiriyama S, Mori 56 Y, Miura F, Chen MF, Lau WY, Wada K, Supe AN, Giménez ME, Yoshida M, Mayumi T, Hirata K, Sumiyama Y, Inui K, Yamamoto M. Indications and techniques of biliary drainage for acute cholangitis in updated Tokyo Guidelines 2018. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2017; 24: 537-549 [PMID: 28834389 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.496]
- 57 Teoh AYB, Dhir V, Kida M, Yasuda I, Jin ZD, Seo DW, Almadi M, Ang TL, Hara K, Hilmi I, Itoi T, Lakhtakia S, Matsuda K, Pausawasdi N, Puri R, Tang RS, Wang HP, Yang AM, Hawes R, Varadarajulu S, Yasuda K, Ho LKY. Consensus guidelines on the optimal management in interventional EUS procedures: results from the Asian EUS group RAND/UCLA expert panel. Gut 2018; 67: 1209-1228 [PMID: 29463614 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314341]
- 58 Ardengh JC, Lopes CV, Kemp R, Dos Santos JS. Different options of endosonography-guided biliary drainage after endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography failure. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 10: 99-108 [PMID: 29774089 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v10.i5.99]
- Holt BA, Hawes R, Hasan M, Canipe A, Tharian B, Navaneethan U, Varadarajulu S. Biliary drainage: role of EUS 59 guidance. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 160-165 [PMID: 26215648 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.06.019]
- 60 Williams EJ, Ogollah R, Thomas P, Logan RF, Martin D, Wilkinson ML, Lombard M. What predicts failed cannulation and therapy at ERCP? Endoscopy 2012; 44: 674-683 [PMID: 22696192 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1309345]
- Lee TH, Choi JH, Park do H, Song TJ, Kim DU, Paik WH, Hwangbo Y, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Similar 61 Efficacies of Endoscopic Ultrasound-guided Transmural and Percutaneous Drainage for Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 1011-1019.e3 [PMID: 26748220 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.12.032]
- Sharaiha RZ, Khan MA, Kamal F, Tyberg A, Tombazzi CR, Ali B, Tombazzi C, Kahaleh M. Efficacy and safety of 62 EUS-guided biliary drainage in comparison with percutaneous biliary drainage when ERCP fails: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 904-914 [PMID: 28063840 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.12.023]
- Attasaranya S, Netinasunton N, Jongboonyanuparp T, Sottisuporn J, Witeerungrot T, Pirathvisuth T, Ovartlarnporn B. 63 The Spectrum of Endoscopic Ultrasound Intervention in Biliary Diseases: A Single Center's Experience in 31 Cases. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2012; 2012: 680753 [PMID: 22654900 DOI: 10.1155/2012/680753]
- Poincloux L, Rouquette O, Buc E, Privat J, Pezet D, Dapoigny M, Bommelaer G, Abergel A. Endoscopic ultrasound-64 guided biliary drainage after failed ERCP: cumulative experience of 101 procedures at a single center. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 794-801 [PMID: 25961443 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391988]
- Oh D, Park DH, Song TJ, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Optimal biliary access point and learning curve for 65 endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy with transmural stenting. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2017; 10: 42-53 [PMID: 28286558 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X16671671]
- Tyberg A, Mishra A, Cheung M, Kedia P, Gaidhane M, Craig C, Tarnasky PR, Ardengh JC, Kahaleh M. Learning curve 66 for EUS-guided biliary drainage: What have we learned? Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 392-396 [PMID: 32687074 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus 42 20]



- Hathorn KE, Canakis A, Baron TH. EUS-guided transhepatic biliary drainage: a large single-center U.S. experience. 67 Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 443-451 [PMID: 34673007 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.10.013]
- 68 van Wanrooij RLJ, Bronswijk M, Kunda R, Everett SM, Lakhtakia S, Rimbas M, Hucl T, Badaoui A, Law R, Arcidiacono PG, Larghi A, Giovannini M, Khashab MA, Binmoeller KF, Barthet M, Pérez-Miranda M, van Hooft JE, van der Merwe SW. Therapeutic endoscopic ultrasound: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Technical Review. Endoscopy 2022; 54: 310-332 [PMID: 35114696 DOI: 10.1055/a-1738-6780]
- 69 Pawa R, Pleasant T, Tom C, Pawa S. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage: Are we there yet? World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 302-318 [PMID: 34512878 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i8.302]
- Sawas T, Bailey NJ, Yeung KYKA, James TW, Reddy S, Fleming CJ, Marya NB, Storm AC, Abu Dayyeh BK, Petersen 70 BT, Martin JA, Levy MJ, Baron TH, Bun Teoh AY, Chandrasekhara V. Comparison of EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy and percutaneous drainage for distal biliary obstruction: A multicenter cohort study. Endosc Ultrasound 2022; 11: 223-230 [PMID: 35102902 DOI: 10.4103/EUS-D-21-00031]
- 71 Fugazza A, Fabbri C, Di Mitri R, Petrone MC, Colombo M, Cugia L, Amato A, Forti E, Binda C, Maida M, Sinagra E, Repici A, Tarantino I, Anderloni A; i-EUS Group. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy for malignant distal biliary obstruction after failed ERCP: a retrospective nationwide analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 896-904.e1 [PMID: 34995640 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.12.032]
- 72 On W, Paranandi B, Smith AM, Venkatachalapathy SV, James MW, Aithal GP, Varbobitis I, Cheriyan D, McDonald C, Leeds JS, Nayar MK, Oppong KW, Geraghty J, Devlin J, Ahmed W, Scott R, Wong T, Huggett MT. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy with electrocautery-enhanced lumen-apposing metal stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction: multicenter collaboration from the United Kingdom and Ireland. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 432-442 [PMID: 34637805 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.09.040]
- Guo. A multi-institution consensus on how to perform EUS-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction. 73 Available from: https://www.eusjournal.com/article.asp?issn = 2303-9027;year=2018;volume=7;issue=6;spage=356;epage=365;aulast=Guo
- 74 Gupta K, Perez-Miranda M, Kahaleh M, Artifon EL, Itoi T, Freeman ML, de-Serna C, Sauer B, Giovannini M; InEBD STUDY GROUP. Endoscopic ultrasound-assisted bile duct access and drainage: multicenter, long-term analysis of approach, outcomes, and complications of a technique in evolution. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 48: 80-87 [PMID: 23632351 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31828c6822]
- 75 Schmidt A, Riecken B, Rische S, Klinger C, Jakobs R, Bechtler M, Kähler G, Dormann A, Caca K. Wing-shaped plastic stents vs. self-expandable metal stents for palliative drainage of malignant distal biliary obstruction: a randomized multicenter study. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 430-436 [PMID: 25590188 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391232]
- 76 Jacques J, Privat J, Pinard F, Fumex F, Valats JC, Chaoui A, Cholet F, Godard B, Grandval P, Legros R, Kerever S, Napoleon B. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy with electrocautery-enhanced lumen-apposing stents: a retrospective analysis. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 540-547 [PMID: 30347424 DOI: 10.1055/a-0735-9137]
- 77 Amato A, Sinagra E, Celsa C, Enea M, Buda A, Vieceli F, Scaramella L, Belletrutti P, Fugazza A, Cammà C, Radaelli F, Repici A, Anderloni A. Efficacy of lumen-apposing metal stents or self-expandable metal stents for endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 1037-1047 [PMID: 33246343 DOI: 10.1055/a-1324-7919]
- de Benito Sanz M, Nájera-Muñoz R, de la Serna-Higuera C, Fuentes-Valenzuela E, Fanjul I, Chavarría C, García-Alonso 78 FJ, Sanchez-Ocana R, Carbajo AY, Bazaga S, Perez-Miranda M. Lumen apposing metal stents versus tubular selfexpandable metal stents for endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy in malignant biliary obstruction. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 6754-6762 [PMID: 33258038 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-08179-y]
- 79 Burmester E, Niehaus J, Leineweber T, Huetteroth T. EUS-cholangio-drainage of the bile duct: report of 4 cases. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; 57: 246-251 [PMID: 12556796 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2003.85]
- 80 Boulay BR, Lo SK. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2018; 28: 171-185 [PMID: 29519330 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2017.11.005]
- Nunes N, Flor de Lima M, Caldeira A, Leite S, Marques S, Moreira T, Moutinho-Ribeiro P, Bispo M. GRUPUGE 81 PERSPECTIVE: Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2021; 28: 179-184 [PMID: 34056040 DOI: 10.1159/000510026]
- Park SJ, Choi JH, Park DH, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Expanding indication: EUS-guided 82 hepaticoduodenostomy for isolated right intrahepatic duct obstruction (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 374-380 [PMID: 23711555 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.04.183]
- 83 Dhar J. Samanta J. Role of therapeutic endoscopic ultrasound in gastrointestinal malignancy- current evidence and future directions. Clin J Gastroenterol 2022; 15: 11-29 [PMID: 35028906 DOI: 10.1007/s12328-021-01559-4]
- 84 Artifon EL, Marson FP, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M, Otoch JP. Hepaticogastrostomy or choledochoduodenostomy for distal malignant biliary obstruction after failed ERCP: is there any difference? Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 950-959 [PMID: 25500330 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.047]
- 85 Minaga K, Ogura T, Shiomi H, Imai H, Hoki N, Takenaka M, Nishikiori H, Yamashita Y, Hisa T, Kato H, Kamada H, Okuda A, Sagami R, Hashimoto H, Higuchi K, Chiba Y, Kudo M, Kitano M. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy and hepaticogastrostomy for malignant distal biliary obstruction: Multicenter, randomized, clinical trial. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 575-582 [PMID: 30908711 DOI: 10.1111/den.13406]
- Tyberg A, Napoleon B, Robles-Medranda C, Shah JN, Bories E, Kumta NA, Yague AS, Vazquez-Sequeiros E, Lakhtakia 86 S, El Chafic AH, Shah SL, Sameera S, Tawadros A, Ardengh JC, Kedia P, Gaidhane M, Giovannini M, Kahaleh M. Hepaticogastrostomy versus choledochoduodenostomy: An international multicenter study on their long-term patency. Endosc Ultrasound 2022; 11: 38-43 [PMID: 34494590 DOI: 10.4103/EUS-D-21-00006]
- Prachayakul V, Aswakul P. A novel technique for endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage. World J Gastroenterol 87 2013; 19: 4758-4763 [PMID: 23922474 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i29.4758]
- Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Kato H, Itoi T, Kawakami H, Hanada K, Ishiwatari H, Yasuda I, Kawamoto H, Itokawa F,



Kuwatani M, Iiboshi T, Hayashi T, Doi S, Nakai Y. Multicenter retrospective study of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014; 21: 328-334 [PMID: 24026963 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.27]

- Park DH, Lee TH, Paik WH, Choi JH, Song TJ, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Feasibility and safety of a novel 89 dedicated device for one-step EUS-guided biliary drainage: A randomized trial. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 30: 1461-1466 [PMID: 26146796 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13027]
- 90 Khashab MA, Messallam AA, Penas I, Nakai Y, Modayil RJ, De la Serna C, Hara K, El Zein M, Stavropoulos SN, Perez-Miranda M, Kumbhari V, Ngamruengphong S, Dhir VK, Park DH. International multicenter comparative trial of transluminal EUS-guided biliary drainage via hepatogastrostomy vs. choledochoduodenostomy approaches. Endosc Int Open 2016; 4: E175-E181 [PMID: 26878045 DOI: 10.1055/s-0041-109083]
- 91 Guo J, Sun S, Liu X, Wang S, Ge N, Wang G. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage Using a Fully Covered Metallic Stent after Failed Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2016; 2016: 9469472 [PMID: 27594881 DOI: 10.1155/2016/9469472]
- Ogura T, Chiba Y, Masuda D, Kitano M, Sano T, Saori O, Yamamoto K, Imaoka H, Imoto A, Takeuchi T, Fukunishi S, 92 Higuchi K. Comparison of the clinical impact of endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy and hepaticogastrostomy for bile duct obstruction with duodenal obstruction. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 156-163 [PMID: 26382307 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392859]
- 93 Amano M, Ogura T, Onda S, Takagi W, Sano T, Okuda A, Miyano A, Masuda D, Higuchi K. Prospective clinical study of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage using novel balloon catheter (with video). J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 32: 716-720 [PMID: 27420770 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13489]
- Cho DH, Lee SS, Oh D, Song TJ, Park DH, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Long-term outcomes of a newly developed 94 hybrid metal stent for EUS-guided biliary drainage (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1067-1075 [PMID: 27650270 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.09.010]
- Kim TH, Kim SH, Oh HJ, Sohn YW, Lee SO. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage with placement of a fully covered metal stent for malignant biliary obstruction. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 2526-2532 [PMID: 22654450 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i20.2526]
- Uemura RS, Khan MA, Otoch JP, Kahaleh M, Montero EF, Artifon ELA. EUS-guided Choledochoduodenostomy Versus 96 Hepaticogastrostomy: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2018; 52: 123-130 [PMID: 29095426 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000948]
- 97 Huh G, Park DH. EUS-guided transhepatic biliary drainage for next-generation ERCPists. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 452-454 [PMID: 35042616 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.11.016]
- 98 Canakis A, Hathorn KE, Irani SS, Baron TH. Single session endoscopic ultrasound-guided double bypass (hepaticogastrostomy and gastrojejunostomy) for concomitant duodenal and biliary obstruction: A case series. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2022; 29: 941-949 [PMID: 34619022 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.1055]
- 99 Tyberg A, Desai AP, Kumta NA, Brown E, Gaidhane M, Sharaiha RZ, Kahaleh M. EUS-guided biliary drainage after failed ERCP: a novel algorithm individualized based on patient anatomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 941-946 [PMID: 27237786 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.05.035]
- 100 Dhir V, Itoi T, Khashab MA, Park DH, Yuen Bun Teoh A, Attam R, Messallam A, Varadarajulu S, Maydeo A. Multicenter comparative evaluation of endoscopic placement of expandable metal stents for malignant distal common bile duct obstruction by ERCP or EUS-guided approach. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 913-923 [PMID: 25484326 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.054]
- 101 Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kawakami H, Ishiwatari H, Kitano M, Ito Y, Yasuda I, Kato H, Matsubara S, Irisawa A, Itoi T. Prospective multicenter study of primary EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy using a covered metal stent. Endosc Ultrasound 2019; 8: 111-117 [PMID: 30168480 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_17_18]
- 102 Yamao K, Kitano M, Takenaka M, Minaga K, Sakurai T, Watanabe T, Kayahara T, Yoshikawa T, Yamashita Y, Asada M, Okabe Y, Hanada K, Chiba Y, Kudo M. Outcomes of endoscopic biliary drainage in pancreatic cancer patients with an indwelling gastroduodenal stent: a multicenter cohort study in West Japan. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 66-75.e2 [PMID: 29382465 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.01.021]
- 103 Lyu Y, Li T, Cheng Y, Wang B, Cao Y, Wang Y. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided vs ERCP-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction: A up-to-date meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 1247-1253 [PMID: 33926814 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2021.03.029]
- 104 Patel J, Rizk N, Kahaleh M. Role of photodynamic therapy and intraductal radiofrequency ablation in cholangiocarcinoma. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2015; 29: 309-318 [PMID: 25966430 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2015.02.008
- 105 Sanders DJ, Bomman S, Krishnamoorthi R, Kozarek RA. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: Current practice and future research. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 260-274 [PMID: 34512875 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i8.260]
- Weismüller TJ. Role of Intraductal RFA: A Novel Tool in the Palliative Care of Perihilar Cholangiocarcinoma. Visc Med 106 2021; **37**: 39-47 [PMID: 33718482 DOI: 10.1159/000513970]
- 107 Lee DW, Kim EY. Endoscopic Management of Pancreatobiliary Malignancies. Dig Dis Sci 2022; 67: 1635-1648 [PMID: 35171406 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-022-07394-y]
- 108 Talreja JP, Kahaleh M. Photodynamic therapy for cholangiocarcinoma. Gut Liver 2010; 4 Suppl 1: S62-S66 [PMID: 21103297 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2010.4.S1.S62]
- 109 Talreja JP, Degaetani M, Ellen K, Schmitt T, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Photodynamic therapy in unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: not for the uncommitted. Clin Endosc 2013; 46: 390-394 [PMID: 23964337 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2013.46.4.390]
- 110 John ES, Tarnasky PR, Kedia P. Ablative therapies of the biliary tree. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 63 [PMID: 34805585 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2020.02.03]
- 111 Ortner ME, Caca K, Berr F, Liebetruth J, Mansmann U, Huster D, Voderholzer W, Schachschal G, Mössner J, Lochs H.



Successful photodynamic therapy for nonresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized prospective study. Gastroenterology 2003; 125: 1355-1363 [PMID: 14598251 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastro.2003.07.015]

- 112 Zoepf T, Jakobs R, Arnold JC, Apel D, Riemann JF. Palliation of nonresectable bile duct cancer: improved survival after photodynamic therapy. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 2426-2430 [PMID: 16279895 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.00318.x]
- 113 Kahaleh M, Mishra R, Shami VM, Northup PG, Berg CL, Bashlor P, Jones P, Ellen K, Weiss GR, Brenin CM, Kurth BE, Rich TA, Adams RB, Yeaton P. Unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: comparison of survival in biliary stenting alone versus stenting with photodynamic therapy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 6: 290-297 [PMID: 18255347 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2007.12.004]
- 114 Leggett CL, Gorospe EC, Murad MH, Montori VM, Baron TH, Wang KK. Photodynamic therapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a comparative effectiveness systematic review and meta-analyses. Photodiagnosis Photodyn Ther 2012; 9: 189-195 [PMID: 22959798 DOI: 10.1016/j.pdpdt.2012.03.002]
- 115 Lu Y, Liu L, Wu JC, Bie LK, Gong B. Efficacy and safety of photodynamic therapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: A meta-analysis. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2015; 39: 718-724 [PMID: 26070572 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinre.2014.10.015
- Moole H, Tathireddy H, Dharmapuri S, Moole V, Boddireddy R, Yedama P, Uppu A, Bondalapati N, Duvvuri A. Success 116 of photodynamic therapy in palliating patients with nonresectable cholangiocarcinoma: A systematic review and metaanalysis. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 1278-1288 [PMID: 28275308 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i7.1278]
- 117 Lee TY, Cheon YK, Shim CS, Cho YD. Photodynamic therapy prolongs metal stent patency in patients with unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 5589-5594 [PMID: 23112552 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i39.5589
- 118 Park DH, Lee SS, Park SE, Lee JL, Choi JH, Choi HJ, Jang JW, Kim HJ, Eum JB, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH, Lee JB. Randomised phase II trial of photodynamic therapy plus oral fluoropyrimidine, S-1, versus photodynamic therapy alone for unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Eur J Cancer 2014; 50: 1259-1268 [PMID: 24485665 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.01.008
- 119 Wentrup R, Winkelmann N, Mitroshkin A, Prager M, Voderholzer W, Schachschal G, Jürgensen C, Büning C. Photodynamic Therapy Plus Chemotherapy Compared with Photodynamic Therapy Alone in Hilar Nonresectable Cholangiocarcinoma. Gut Liver 2016; 10: 470-475 [PMID: 26814610 DOI: 10.5009/gnl15175]
- Gonzalez-Carmona MA, Bolch M, Jansen C, Vogt A, Sampels M, Mohr RU, van Beekum K, Mahn R, Praktiknjo M, 120 Nattermann J, Trebicka J, Branchi V, Matthaei H, Manekeller S, Kalff JC, Strassburg CP, Weismüller TJ. Combined photodynamic therapy with systemic chemotherapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2019; 49: 437-447 [PMID: 30637783 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15050]
- 121 Canakis A, Law R, Baron T. An updated review on ablative treatment of pancreatic cystic lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 520-526 [PMID: 31593694 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.09.037]
- 122 ASGE Technology Committee, Navaneethan U, Thosani N, Goodman A, Manfredi M, Pannala R, Parsi MA, Smith ZL, Sullivan SA, Banerjee S, Maple JT. Radiofrequency ablation devices. VideoGIE 2017; 2: 252-259 [PMID: 29905337 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2017.06.002]
- 123 Inoue T, Yoneda M. Updated evidence on the clinical impact of endoscopic radiofrequency ablation in the treatment of malignant biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc 2022; 34: 345-358 [PMID: 34107114 DOI: 10.1111/den.14059]
- Inoue T, Ito K, Yoneda M. Radiofrequency ablation combined with multiple biliary metal stent placement using short-124 type single-balloon endoscope in patients with surgically altered anatomy. Dig Endosc 2018; 30: 395-396 [PMID: 29334130 DOI: 10.1111/den.13016]
- 125 Inoue T, Ibusuki M, Kitano R, Kobayashi Y, Ohashi T, Sumida Y, Nakade Y, Ito K, Yoneda M. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Antegrade Radiofrequency Ablation and Metal Stenting With Hepaticoenterostomy for Malignant Biliary Obstruction: A Prospective Preliminary Study. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2020; 11: e00250 [PMID: 33108126 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.000000000000250]
- 126 Mukai S, Itoi T. EUS-guided antegrade procedures. Endosc Ultrasound 2019; 8: S7-S13 [PMID: 31897373 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_46_19]
- 127 Steel AW, Postgate AJ, Khorsandi S, Nicholls J, Jiao L, Vlavianos P, Habib N, Westaby D. Endoscopically applied radiofrequency ablation appears to be safe in the treatment of malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 149-153 [PMID: 21184881 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.09.031]
- Sharaiha RZ, Natov N, Glockenberg KS, Widmer J, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Comparison of metal stenting with 128 radiofrequency ablation versus stenting alone for treating malignant biliary strictures: is there an added benefit? Dig Dis Sci 2014; 59: 3099-3102 [PMID: 25033929 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3264-6]
- Figueroa-Barojas P, Bakhru MR, Habib NA, Ellen K, Millman J, Jamal-Kabani A, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Safety and 129 efficacy of radiofrequency ablation in the management of unresectable bile duct and pancreatic cancer: a novel palliation technique. J Oncol 2013; 2013: 910897 [PMID: 23690775 DOI: 10.1155/2013/910897]
- Isayama H, Hamada T, Yasuda I, Itoi T, Ryozawa S, Nakai Y, Kogure H, Koike K. TOKYO criteria 2014 for 130 transpapillary biliary stenting. Dig Endosc 2015; 27: 259-264 [PMID: 25209944 DOI: 10.1111/den.12379]
- Kallis Y, Phillips N, Steel A, Kaltsidis H, Vlavianos P, Habib N, Westaby D. Analysis of Endoscopic Radiofrequency 131 Ablation of Biliary Malignant Strictures in Pancreatic Cancer Suggests Potential Survival Benefit. Dig Dis Sci 2015; 60: 3449-3455 [PMID: 26038094 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-015-3731-8]
- 132 Kang H, Chung MJ, Cho IR, Jo JH, Lee HS, Park JY, Park SW, Song SY, Bang S. Efficacy and safety of palliative endobiliary radiofrequency ablation using a novel temperature-controlled catheter for malignant biliary stricture: a singlecenter prospective randomized phase II TRIAL. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 63-73 [PMID: 32488654 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07689-z
- Yang J, Wang J, Zhou H, Zhou Y, Wang Y, Jin H, Lou Q, Zhang X. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic radiofrequency 133 ablation for unresectable extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized trial. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 751-760 [PMID: 29342492 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-124870]



- 134 Gao DJ, Yang JF, Ma SR, Wu J, Wang TT, Jin HB, Xia MX, Zhang YC, Shen HZ, Ye X, Zhang XF, Hu B. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation plus plastic stent placement versus stent placement alone for unresectable extrahepatic biliary cancer: a multicenter randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 94: 91-100.e2 [PMID: 33359435 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.12.016]
- 135 Dutta AK, Basavaraju U, Sales L, Leeds JS. Radiofrequency ablation for management of malignant biliary obstruction: a single-center experience and review of the literature. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 11: 779-784 [PMID: 28362129 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2017.1314784]
- Sofi AA, Khan MA, Das A, Sachdev M, Khuder S, Nawras A, Lee W. Radiofrequency ablation combined with biliary 136 stent placement versus stent placement alone for malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 944-951.e1 [PMID: 29108980 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.10.029]
- 137 Zheng X, Bo ZY, Wan W, Wu YC, Wang TT, Wu J, Gao DJ, Hu B. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation may be preferable in the management of malignant biliary obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Dig Dis 2016; 17: 716-724 [PMID: 27768835 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12429]
- Yang J, Wang J, Zhou H, Wang Y, Huang H, Jin H, Lou Q, Shah RJ, Zhang X. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation plus 138 a novel oral 5-fluorouracil compound versus radiofrequency ablation alone for unresectable extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 1204-1212.e1 [PMID: 32437711 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.04.075]
- Lee YN, Jeong S, Choi HJ, Cho JH, Cheon YK, Park SW, Kim YS, Lee DH, Moon JH. The safety of newly developed 139 automatic temperature-controlled endobiliary radiofrequency ablation system for malignant biliary strictures: A prospective multicenter study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 1454-1459 [PMID: 30861593 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14657]
- Laleman W, van der Merwe S, Verbeke L, Vanbeckevoort D, Aerts R, Prenen H, Van Cutsem E, Verslype C. A new 140 intraductal radiofrequency ablation device for inoperable biliopancreatic tumors complicated by obstructive jaundice: the IGNITE-1 study. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 977-982 [PMID: 28732391 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-113559]
- 141 Strand DS, Cosgrove ND, Patrie JT, Cox DG, Bauer TW, Adams RB, Mann JA, Sauer BG, Shami VM, Wang AY. ERCP-directed radiofrequency ablation and photodynamic therapy are associated with comparable survival in the treatment of unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 80: 794-804 [PMID: 24836747 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.02.1030
- 142 Schmidt A, Bloechinger M, Weber A, Siveke J, von Delius S, Prinz C, Schmitt W, Schmid RM, Neu B. Short-term effects and adverse events of endoscopically applied radiofrequency ablation appear to be comparable with photodynamic therapy in hilar cholangiocarcinoma. United European Gastroenterol J 2016; 4: 570-579 [PMID: 27536367 DOI: 10.1177/2050640615621235
- Mohan BP, Chandan S, Khan SR, Kassab LL, Ponnada S, Artifon ELA, Otoch JP, McDonough S, Adler DG. 143 Photodynamic Therapy (PDT), Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA) With Biliary Stents in Palliative Treatment of Unresectable Extrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2022; 56: e153-e160 [PMID: 33780214 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001524]



E WŰ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 597-607

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.597

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Gastric intestinal metaplasia development in African American predominant United States population

Akram I Ahmad, Arielle Lee, Claire Caplan, Colin Wikholm, Ioannis Pothoulakis, Zaynab Almothafer, Nishtha Raval, Samantha Marshall, Ankit Mishra, Nicole Hodgins, In Guk Kang, Raymond K Chang, Zachary Dailey, Arvin Daneshmand, Anjani Kapadia, Jae Hak Oh, Brittney Rodriguez, Abhinav Sehgal, Matthew Sweeney, Christopher B Swisher, Daniel F Childers, Corinne O'Connor, Lynette M Sequeira, Won Cho

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Gingold-Belfer R, Israel; Li XB, China

Received: July 17, 2022

Peer-review started: July 17, 2022 First decision: August 19, 2022 Revised: September 1, 2022 Accepted: September 21, 2022 Article in press: September 21, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Akram I Ahmad, loannis Pothoulakis, Department of Internal Medicine, MedStar Washington Hospital Center, Washington, DC 20010, United States

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Arielle Lee, Claire Caplan, Colin Wikholm, Zaynab Almothafer, Nishtha Raval, Samantha Marshall, Ankit Mishra, Nicole Hodgins, In Guk Kang, Raymond K Chang, Zachary Dailey, Arvin Daneshmand, Anjani Kapadia, Jae Hak Oh, Brittney Rodriguez, Abhinav Sehgal, Matthew Sweeney, Christopher B Swisher, Daniel F Childers, Corinne O'Connor, Lynette M Sequeira, Won Cho, Department of Internal Medicine, Georgetown University School of Medicine, Washington, DC 20007, United States

Won Cho, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, INOVA Medical System, Leesburg, VA 20176, United States

Corresponding author: Akram I Ahmad, MBBS, Doctor, Department of Internal Medicine, MedStar Washington Hospital Center, 110 Irving St NW, Washington, DC 20010, United States. akram.i.ahmad@medstar.net

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Gastric cancer significantly contributes to cancer mortality globally. Gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM) is a stage in the Correa cascade and a premalignant lesion of gastric cancer. The natural history of GIM formation and progression over time is not fully understood. Currently, there are no clear guidelines on GIM surveillance or management in the United States.

AIM

To investigate factors associated with GIM development over time in African American-predominant study population.

METHODS

This is a retrospective longitudinal study in a single tertiary hospital in Washington DC. We retrieved upper esophagogastroduodenoscopies (EGDs) with gastric biopsies from the pathology department database from January 2015 to December 2020. Patients included in the study had undergone two or more EGDs



with gastric biopsy. Patients with no GIM at baseline were followed up until they developed GIM or until the last available EGD. Exclusion criteria consisted of patients age < 18, pregnancy, previous diagnosis of gastric cancer, and missing data including pathology results or endoscopy reports. The study population was divided into two groups based on GIM status. Univariate and multivariate Cox regression was used to estimate the hazard induced by patient demographics, EGD findings, and *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) status on the GIM status.

RESULTS

Of 2375 patients who had at least 1 EGD with gastric biopsy, 579 patients were included in the study. 138 patients developed GIM during the study follow-up period of 1087 d on average, compared to 857 d in patients without GIM (P = 0.247). The average age of GIM group was 64 years compared to 56 years in the non-GIM group (P < 0.001). In the GIM group, adding one year to the age increases the risk for GIM formation by 4% (P < 0.001). Over time, African Americans, Hispanic, and other ethnicities/races had an increased risk of GIM compared to Caucasians with a hazard ratio (HR) of 2.12 (1.16, 3.87), 2.79 (1.09, 7.13), and 3.19 (1.5, 6.76) respectively. No gender difference was observed between the study populations. Gastritis was associated with an increased risk for GIM development with an HR of 1.62 (1.07, 2.44). On the other hand, H. pylori infection did not increase the risk for GIM.

CONCLUSION

An increase in age and non-Caucasian race/ethnicity are associated with an increased risk of GIM formation. The effect of *H. pylori* on GIM is limited in low prevalence areas.

Key Words: Gastric intestinal metaplasia; Gastric cancer; *Helicobacter pylori*; Retrospective longitudinal study; Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; African American population

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM) is a precancerous lesion, and previous literature showed a higher rate in the United States minorities. Our study highlighted the natural history of GIM over time. It was observed in the study that irrespective of being minorities, Non-Caucasian races/ethnicities have a higher risk for GIM. Gastritis and older age contribute to GIM formation. The effect of Helicobacter pylori infection was not significant in our population.

Citation: Ahmad AI, Lee A, Caplan C, Wikholm C, Pothoulakis I, Almothafer Z, Raval N, Marshall S, Mishra A, Hodgins N, Kang IG, Chang RK, Dailey Z, Daneshmand A, Kapadia A, Oh JH, Rodriguez B, Sehgal A, Sweeney M, Swisher CB, Childers DF, O'Connor C, Sequeira LM, Cho W. Gastric intestinal metaplasia development in African American predominant United States population. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 597-607 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/597.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.597

INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer is the fifth most common cancer and the third leading cause of cancer mortality worldwide[1,2]. Non-cardiac intestinal-type gastric adenocarcinoma represents the majority of cases in the United States[2]. In 2018, over 26000 new cases of gastric cancer were reported with 10600 deaths in the United States[3]; in 2020, more than 700000 deaths were reported globally[4]. The high mortality rate of gastric cancer is mostly attributed to the late presentation of the disease. In areas with a high incidence of gastric cancer, the mortality-incidence ratio is decreased by screening programs[1], while in areas with low incidence, surveillance programs for gastric premalignant lesions in high-risk individuals are likely an optimal screening strategy based on risk stratification.

The Correa cascade proposed that intestinal-type gastric adenocarcinoma is formed from normal gastric mucosa that progresses through a series of transition stages: Chronic gastritis, atrophic gastritis, gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM), and dysplasia, which can progress to gastric adenocarcinoma [5,6]. The latter three histopathological findings are considered as gastric premalignant lesions. GIM is defined as the replacement of normal gastric epithelium with intestinal epithelium consisting of Paneth, goblet, and absorptive cells[7]. The replacement happens under chronic stressors like inflammation. The prevalence of GIM in the general United States population is estimated to be 5%-8% [7] with an 0.13%-0.25% [6,7] estimated annual risk of progression into gastric cancer and a median time to



progression of around 6 years[6].

Currently, GIM is more recognized as the best pre-malignant stage for surveillance because identifying and treating these lesions can potentially prevent further progression to gastric cancer [2,5]. Multiple international guidelines recommend surveillance for gastric pre-malignant lesions including GIM[8,9]; on the contrary, the American Gastroenterology Association (AGA) recommends against such screening guidelines for GIM with some exceptions[2]. Multiple risk factors have been identified to help guide surveillance including smoking, alcohol use, ethnicity, family history of gastric cancer, and genetic factors[10]. However, long-term effect of surveillance is not well understood in countries with a low incidence of gastric cancer due to the limitation of the available studies. Furthermore, the lack of clear guidelines for GIM medical management after diagnosis has added to the challenge^[2]. Thus, we designed this retrospective longitudinal study to investigate potential risk factors involved in GIM formation from normal mucosa in an African American predominant United States population.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

This is a retrospective longitudinal study conducted at Medstar Washington Hospital Center. The study was reviewed and approved by the Medstar Health Research Institute and Georgetown University Hospital Institutional Review Board.

Study population

Patients with GIM were identified from the Pathology Department's database at Medstar Washington Hospital Center. Patients included in the study had undergone two or more esophagogastroduodenoscopies (EGDs) with gastric biopsy, with at least one EGD performed between January 2015 to December 2020. Exclusion criteria consisted of patients age < 18, pregnancy, previous diagnosis of gastric cancer, and missing data including pathology results or endoscopy reports. Patients with a baseline of no GIM were followed up longitudinally. The follow-up period ended at the event occurrence (GIM formation) or the last follow-up EGD. Based on the GIM status from the gastric biopsy at the end of the follow-up period, the study population was divided into two groups-GIM group and non-GIM group. Patients were excluded from the study if they were younger than 18 years old.

Data collection

Electronic medical records were reviewed to collect and analyze the following patient information: Demographics, medication use, EGDs findings, Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) status, gastric biopsy reports, and laboratory findings. Patients' H. pylori statuses were exclusively based on biopsy testing.

Data analysis

To present the data, we used frequency with percentage for categorical variables and median with first and third quartile (IQR) for non-normal continuous variables. The D'Agostino-Pearson test was used to test normality. Chi-square test with Yate's correction or Kruskal-Wallis rank-sum test was performed to compare the difference between the groups. Kaplan-Meier estimators were calculated, and the curves were plotted to show the probability of GIM at a respective time interval after the baseline. To detect the differences in survival, we used Peto-Peto's weighted Log-rank test. Univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazards regression model was performed to investigate how the predictors were associated with the risk of GIM over time. All unadjusted and adjusted hazard ratios with 95 percent confidence intervals were presented, along with the unadjusted *P* values. Statistical significance was set at a *P* value less than 0.05 and all statistical analyses were conducted with R software. The statistical methods of this study were reviewed by Jiling Chou from MedStar Health Research institute.

RESULTS

Overall data summary

Of 2375 patients who had at least 1 EGD with gastric biopsy during 2015 to 2020, 579 patients met our inclusion criteria. A total of 138 (23.8%) patients developed GIM during the follow-up period of 1087 days on average, compared to 857 d in patients without GIM (P = 0.247). The GIM group was older with an average age of 64 years compared to 56 years in the non-GIM group (P < 0.001). Female patients represented 60.7% (351 patients) of the total study population and there was not a significant difference between study groups (P = 0.208). Ethnicity was significantly different between the study groups (P = 0.208). 0.032): African American, Caucasian, Hispanic and other ethnicities/races represented 72.9% (94 patients), 9.3% (12 patients), 5.4% (7 patients), and 12.4% (16 patients) of the GIM group respectively, compared to 71% (287 patients), 18.1% (73 patients), 2.7% (11 patients), and 8.2% (33 patients) in the non-GIM group respectively (Table 1).



Table 1 Data summary and comparison between patients with and without gastric intestinal metaplasia

		Baseline no GIM			
Level		Overall	No GIM	GIM	P value
		579	441	138	
Follow-up days [median (IQR)]		885.0 (257.5, 1901.5)	857.0 (259.0, 1834.0)	1087.0 (260.5, 2307.3)	0.247
Age baseline [median (IQR)]		58.0 (49.0, 67.8)	56.0 (46.8, 65.0)	64.00 (54.0, 72.0)	< 0.001
Sex (%)	Male	227 (39.3)	166 (37.7)	61 (44.2)	0.208
	Female	351 (60.7)	274 (62.3)	77 (55.8)	
Ethnicity/Race (%)	Caucasian	85 (15.9)	73 (18.1)	12 (9.3)	0.032
	AA	381 (71.5)	287 (71.0)	94 (72.9)	
	Hispanic	18 (3.4)	11 (2.7)	7 (5.4)	
	Other	49 (9.2)	33 (8.2)	16 (12.4)	
Obesity (%)	BMI < 30	261 (56.7)	191 (53.5)	70 (68.0)	0.013
	BMI > 30	199 (43.3)	166 (46.5)	33 (32.0)	
Smoking status (%)	Never	269 (54.8)	207 (55.3)	62 (53.0)	0.198
	Previous	119 (24.2)	84 (22.5)	35 (29.9)	
	Current	103 (21.0)	83 (22.2)	20 (17.1)	
Biopsy site (%)	≤2	227 (39.2)	190 (43.1)	37 (26.8)	0.001
	> 3	352 (60.8)	251 (56.9)	101 (73.2)	
H. pylori at Baseline (%)	No	499 (86.2)	382 (86.6)	117 (84.8)	0.686
	Yes	80 (13.8)	59 (13.4)	21 (15.2)	
H. pylori at follow-up (%)	No	536 (92.6)	413 (93.7)	123 (89.1)	0.114
	Yes	43 (7.4)	28 (6.3)	15 (10.9)	
n		80	59	21	
H. pylori at follow up with positive Baseline (%)	No	65 (81.2)	48 (81.4)	17 (81.0)	1
	Yes	15 (18.8)	11 (18.6)	4 (19.0)	
Gastritis (%)	No	209 (36.1)	180 (40.8)	29 (21.0)	< 0.001
	Yes	370 (63.9)	261 (59.2)	109 (79.0)	
Ulcer (%)	No	534 (92.2)	408 (92.5)	126 (91.3)	0.778
	Yes	45 (7.8)	33 (7.5)	12 (8.7)	
81 mg Aspirin Use at Baseline (%)	No	450 (77.7)	347 (78.7)	103 (74.6)	0.379
	Yes	129 (22.3)	94 (21.3)	35 (25.4)	
81 mg Aspirin use at follow up (%)	No	453 (78.2)	359 (81.4)	94 (68.1)	0.001
	Yes	126 (21.8)	82 (18.6)	44 (31.9)	
PPI usage at baseline (%)	No	392 (67.7)	285 (64.6)	107 (77.5)	0.006
	Yes	187 (32.3)	156 (35.4)	31 (22.5)	
PPI usage at follow up (%)	No	318 (54.9)	233 (52.8)	85 (61.6)	0.088
	Yes	261 (45.1)	208 (47.2)	53 (38.4)	
Blood type (%)	А	72 (31.2)	47 (28.7)	25 (37.3)	0.317
	В	42 (18.2)	28 (17.1)	14 (20.9)	
	0	109 (47.2)	82 (50.0)	27 (40.3)	
	AB	8 (3.5)	7 (4.3)	1 (1.5)	
Hemoglobin [median (IQR)]		11.2 (9.2, 12.8)	11.5 (9.5, 13.0)	10.5 (9.0, 12.2)	0.075



Hemoglobin Baseline [median (IQR)]	10.8 (9.2, 12.8)	11.8 (9.7, 13.1)	9.60 (8.40, 11.00)	< 0.001

GIM: Gastric intestinal metaplasia; IQR: Interquartile range; AA: African Americans; BMI: Body mass index; PPI: Proton pump inhibitors.

Regarding medication use, a higher percentage of the GIM group [44 patients (31.9%)] was using 81 mg of aspirin on follow-up, compared to 82 patients (18.6%) in the non-GIM group (P = 0.001). A lower percentage of the GIM group [31 patients (22.5 %)] was using proton pump inhibitors (PPI) at baseline compared to 156 patients (35.4%) in the non-GIM group (P = 0.006). However, aspirin use at baseline and PPI use on follow up was not significantly different between study groups.

On follow-up EGDs, gastritis was observed more in the GIM group [109 patients (79.0 %)] compared to 261 patients (59.2%) with gastritis in the non-GIM group (P < 0.001) (Table 1).

H. pylori was positive in the baseline biopsies of 80 patients (13.2%), compared to those of 43 patients (7.4 %) on follow-up. Of this *H. pylori* positive group, 15 patients had positive *H. pylori* at both the baseline and follow-up, but this persistent *H. pylori* infection was not different between the two study groups. A detailed summary of the data is presented in Table 1.

Risk of GIM over time

In a group of patients with no GIM at baseline, adding one year in age increases the risk of GIM by 4% over time with a P value < 0.001. In comparison to the age group of 45 years or younger, patients have a hazard ratio (HR) of 2.13 (P = 0.028), 2.09 (P = 0.029), and 4.03 (P < 0.001) for age groups 46-55, 56-64, and \geq 65 years respectively. Over time, African Americans, Hispanics, and other ethnicities/races had an increased risk of GIM compared to Caucasians with an HR of 2.12 (1.16, 3.87), 2.79 (1.09, 7.13), and 3.19 (1.5, 6.76) respectively. Gastritis on follow-up biopsy was associated with a higher risk of GIM with an HR of 1.62 (1.07, 2.44) (P = 0.022), while 81 mg aspirin use increased the risk of GIM by 49% (P =(0.031). Obesity at baseline had a 42% less risk of GIM (P = 0.010). Using the *H. pylori*-negative group at baseline and follow-up as a reference group, H. pylori infection at baseline or follow-up, as well as the persistence of *H. pylori* infection did not have significant effects on GIM risk over time. Subgroup analysis of patients with H. pylori present at baseline shows no major difference from the main study analysis (Table 2).

On multivariate Cox regression analysis, the age \geq 65 group was continuously associated with a higher risk of GIM with an HR of 3.01 (P = 0.014). African Americans and other ethnicities have a higher risk of GIM with an HR of 3.4 (P = 0.026) and 7.46 (P = 0.001) when compared to Caucasians respectively. Hispanic, other age groups, gastritis, H. pylori status, and smoking status did not reach the level of statistical significance on multivariate analysis (Table 3).

We calculated the Kaplan-Meier survival estimate for GIM development over 12 years. The population at risk is limited by the available follow-up EGD and censored observations. At the 12 years follow-up, 26 patients were at GIM risk (Figure 1A). Close to 50% of the population at risk developed GIM during 12 years of follow-up. A 12 years survival Curve was done to present the survival probability of developing GIM based on ethnicity, age group, and gastritis status (Figure 1B-D). We observed a significant difference in the GIM development over 12 years based on gastritis status (P =0.023), age group (*P* < 0.0001), and ethnicity (*P* = 0.023).

DISCUSSION

GIM is a recognized gastric pre-malignant lesion with an increased risk for developing gastric cancer. The risk factors for GIM formation and evolution are significant clinical interest and thus currently under active investigation since these factors will likely help design optimal surveillance programs and management of GIM after diagnosis. Our study showed that the GIM group was older compared to the non-GIM group (Table 1). In multiple studies including ours, more advanced age was associated with an increased risk of GIM formation, progression, and gastric cancer development, which could be attributable to prolonged exposure of gastric mucosa to mutagenic factors and inflammation [1,4,11]. The average age at GIM diagnosis in low gastric cancer incident countries was 60 to 67 years, comparable to the average age of 64 in our GIM group (Table 1)[1,11,12]. A one-year increase in age was associated with a 4% increase in GIM risk in our population. Age groups of 45-54, 55-64, and > 65 were associated with an increased risk for GIM development compared to the < 45 age group (Table 2). The age group > 65 had the highest HR, and it was the only age group associated with an increased risk of GIM formation on multivariate analysis (Table 3). However, a study in China found that age > 45 is associated with GIM progression [13]. After five years of follow-up, around 50% of patients in group > 65 develop GIM, compared to 10% in < 45 age group (Figure 1C). These results suggest that an age close to 65 may be a good threshold for screening for GIM.

Although gastric cancer is known to be more common in males[14], GIM has equally affected both genders in our study and others [1,4]. In contrast, a cohort study in Puerto Rico showed a greater



Table 2 Univariate Cox proportional hazards regression model results for gastric intestinal metaplasia formation over time

Durdistor	GIM			
Predictor	HR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value		
Age	1.04 (1.02, 1.05)	< 0.001		
Age (ref: ≤ 45)				
46-55	2.13 (1.08, 4.19)	0.028		
56-65	2.09 (1.08, 4.03)	0.029		
> 65	4.03 (2.17, 7.48)	< 0.001		
Female	0.81 (0.58, 1.14)	0.229		
Race/Ethnicity (ref: Caucasians)				
African American	2.12 (1.16, 3.87)	0.015		
Hispanic	2.79 (1.09, 7.13)	0.032		
Other	3.19 (1.50, 6.76)	0.003		
Obesity (BMI > 30)	0.58 (0.38, 0.88)	0.010		
Gastritis	1.62 (1.07, 2.44)	0.022		
H. pylori (ref: Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Neg)				
Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Pos	0.88 (0.45, 1.7)	0.695		
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Neg	1.16 (0.7, 1.94)	0.563		
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Pos	1.02 (0.37, 2.8)	0.966		
PPI Usage at follow-up	0.81 (0.57, 1.14)	0.225		
PPI Usage Baseline	0.80 (0.54, 1.20)	0.280		
Aspirin Use at follow-up (81 mg)	1.49 (1.04, 2.14)	0.031		
Aspirin Use Baseline (81 mg)	1.45 (0.98, 2.13)	0.063		
Smoking status (ref: Never)				
Previous smoker	1.35 (0.89, 2.04)	0.161		
Current smoker	1.01 (0.61, 1.68)	0.972		
Blood group (ref: Group A)				
Blood group B	1.07 (0.56, 2.07)	0.835		
Blood group O	0.66 (0.38, 1.14)	0.135		
Blood group AB	0.24 (0.03, 1.77)	0.161		
Haemoglobin level at follow-up	1.00 (0.92, 1.09)	0.962		
Haemoglobin level at baseline	0.83 (0.74, 0.93)	0.001		

GIM: Gastric intestinal metaplasia; HR: Hazard ratio; BMI: Body mass index; PPI: Proton pump inhibitors; Neg: Negative; Pos: Positive.

percentage of females affected by GIM compared to males[12], and in a Thai population, the male sex was a risk factor for GIM development^[11]. The influence of gender on GIM development might be significant, but our study might have failed to detect it due to the small sample size. Alternatively, gender might have an isolated effect on GIM progression to gastric cancer rather than GIM development.

Non-cardia gastric cancer has a higher incidence rate in certain United States race/ethnicity minorities including, African Americans, Hispanics, and Asians[15]. Previous studies on the United States population have shown that ethnicity is a risk factor for GIM formation, independent of age or H. pylori status[16-18]. Non-Hispanic whites have the lowest risk of GIM in comparison to other races/ ethnicities. Hispanics, followed by African Americans, carry the highest risk for GIM compared to non-Hispanic whites, which is consistent with other studies[16-18]. Our study also showed African Americans, Hispanics, and other ethnicities/races had an increased risk of GIM compared to Caucasians (Table 2). However, the Hispanic population did not reach the statistical significance level on mult-

Bishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Multivariate Cox proportional hazards regression model results for gastric intestinal metaplasia formation over time			
	HR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value	
Age at baseline (ref: ≤ 45)			
46-55	1.75 (0.67, 4.58)	0.255	
56-65	1.44 (0.56, 3.68)	0.445	
> 65	3.01 (1.25, 7.26)	0.014	
Female	0.8 (0.48, 1.33)	0.384	
Race/Ethnicity (ref: Caucasians)			
African American	3.4 (1.16, 9.95)	0.026	
Hispanic	1.64 (0.28, 9.47)	0.582	
Other	7.46 (2.26, 24.67)	0.001	
Obesity (BMI > 30)	0.71 (0.42, 1.2)	0.201	
Gastritis	1.65 (0.97, 2.81)	0.065	
H. pylori (ref: Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Neg)			
Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Pos	1.26 (0.53, 2.98)	0.602	
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Neg	0.6 (0.26, 1.37)	0.223	
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Pos	1.13 (0.34, 3.76)	0.847	
Smoking (ref: Never)			
Previous	0.96 (0.56, 1.65)	0.876	
Current	0.74 (0.38, 1.47)	0.398	

HR: Hazard ratio; BMI: Body mass index; Neg: Negative; Pos: Positive.

ivariant analysis, likely due to the small size of Hispanic population in our study (Table 3). The Asian population is also thought to have a higher risk of GIM, but this population is generally less investigated in United States literature due to the small number of Asians in the United States. Asian and different groups of ethnic and racial minorities were combined as the other ethnic/racial group in our study, this group carried the highest HR when compared to Caucasians. After 5 years of follow-up, close to 25% and 50% of Caucasians and other ethnic/racial groups developed GIM (Figure 1B). Our study is notable that African Americans represent the majority of our study population and carry a higher risk for GIM.

Currently, the AGA recommends surveillance for ethnic/racial minorities only on a conditional basis [2]. Place of birth, rather than ethnicity, was shown to be a risk factor for GIM in one study, where only Hispanics born outside the United States carry a higher risk for GIM compared to Hispanics born in the United States regardless of *H. pylori* status[19]. The effect of place of birth and race on GIM needs further investigation, as it might be a potential factor that affects surveillance.

The impact of H. pylori infection on GIM formation and progression was extensively investigated, but the results in the literature were often conflicting thus suggesting the complex role of *H. pylori* in GIM and gastric cancer. H. pylori infection is thought to affect the development and progression of GIM[20], but few studies have shown either formation or progression but not both[17]. Ethnicity, genetic makeup, and *H. pylori* virulence factors are additional factors that can further influence the effect of *H. pylori* on GIM[10,18,21]. However, in the present study, no clear effect of *H. pylori* on GIM development was found as shown in other studies[4,19,22]. In our study population, only 13.8% of patients had H. pylori infection, which is lower than the reported average H. pylori infection in the United States and patients with positive H. pylori infection at baseline biopsy, follow-up biopsy, or both seem to have the same risk of developing GIM, not different from those who tested negative for H. pylori. However, given the known strong association between H. pylori and gastric cancer, we agree with the AGA recommendation for testing and treating *H. pylori* and confirming its eradication, especially if positive in GIM, even though our results did not show a direct effect of *H. pylori* on GIM formation.

Chronic gastritis is part of the Correa cascade, and it precedes GIM development. The long-term effect of *H. pylori*-negative chronic gastritis and its role in the development of GIM have been poorly studied. A prospective study in Thailand investigated 400 patients with chronic gastritis and showed that chronic gastritis is associated with an increased risk for progression regardless of *H. pylori* status[4]. Our study showed that gastritis is associated with GIM formation over time. The gastric inflammation,



Figure 1 Survival estimate curve along with population at risk table. A: Estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia at a

WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Saishideng®

respective time interval after baseline without gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM); B: The estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia in different ethnicities/races at a respective time interval after baseline without GIM; C: The estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia in different age groups at a respective time interval after baseline without GIM; D: The estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia in gastritis compared to no gastritis at a respective time interval after baseline without GIM. GIM: Gastric intestinal metaplasia.

> rather than the *H. pylori* infection itself, might be driving GIM formation. On the 12 years survival curve, a significant difference in GIM formation is shown between the group with and without gastritis, noticeable as early as 1 year (Figure 1D). Thus, early recognition and treatment of gastritis can impact GIM formation and possibly prevent GIM thus reducing gastric cancer risk.

> The study is limited by its retrospective nature. All the patients in the study are from a single tertiary center in Washington, DC. The standard evaluation of GIM in our pathology lab does not involve further grading or classification, which added to the study's limitation. In spite of the retrospective nature of the study, the strength of our study is its unique study design and distinct study population to assess the longitudinal data over time between upper endoscopies in a single academic center with a predominantly African American population, which has not been adequately investigated in other studies. It is also notable that this study population has a low prevalence of *H. pylori*, thus allowing us to examine other risk factors involved in the development of GIM aside from H. pylori infection. Our limitations also include the low number of Asians in our study population who were included as the other ethnic/racial category in our study, thus limiting comparisons with other published studies from Asia.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our study demonstrates that race is an important risk factor for GIM and ethnic/racial minorities in the United States carry a higher risk of GIM compared to Caucasians. Older age, especially age group > 65, was associated with higher GIM risk. Gastritis rather than *H. pylori* infection is also associated with GIM formation in our low *H. pylori* prevalent patient population. These risk factors identified in our study will serve as important components in developing risk stratification models for optimal surveillance programs for GIM and gastric cancer.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM) is a form of gastric pre-malignant lesions. It falls on the spectrum of the Correa cascade. The cascade includes chronic gastritis, atrophic gastritis, GIM, and dysplasia.

Research motivation

We designed this study to investigate factors leading to GIM formation. There is a lack of literature about this topic in the United States, especially among ethnic minorities, which are considered high-risk populations.

Research objectives

We aimed to identify factors that increase GIM formation in high-risk populations. These factors would help guide the future surveillance of selected patients and possibly suggest treatment modalities.

Research methods

This is a retrospective longitudinal study in a tertiary hospital in Washington, DC. The study includes patients with at least two upper endoscopies with gastric biopsies to assess the evolution of GIM over time. A Cox regression model was built to investigate the significant factors over the study time.

Research results

Our study confirms that Ethnicity-Race minorities have a higher rate of GIM formation. We found that gastritis increases GIM formation over time. Helicobacter pylori in low-prevalence areas might not be a strong risk factor. Our results emphasize on future surveillance of minorities and management of gastritis as a way to reduce the burden of gastric cancer.

Research conclusions

In conclusion, our study suggests that older age, having gastritis, or being from ethnic-race minorities is associated with an increased risk of GIM.



Research perspectives

Further studies are needed to clarify factors associated with GIM progression and regression. This would help form a complete picture of the development and progression of gastric pre-malignant lesions.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Ahmad AI and Cho W contributed to the study designing and wrote the manuscript; Ahmad AI, Cho W, Lee A and Pothoulakis I contributed to the manuscript edit; Lee A, Caplan C, Wikholm C performed the project coordinator; Lee A, Caplan C, Almothafer Z, Raval N, Marshall S, Hodgins N, Kang IG, Chang RK, Dailey Z, Daneshmand A, Kapadia A, Oh JH, Rodriguez B, Sehgal A, Sweeney M, Swisher CB, Childers DF, Mishra A, O'Connor C and Sequeira LM contributed to the data collection.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Medstar Health Research Institute and Georgetown University Hospital Institutional Review Board.

Informed consent statement: The study was exempt from informed consent based on the MedStar Health Research Institute IRB committee.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: Technical appendix, statistical code, and dataset available from the corresponding author at Akram.i.ahmad@medstar.net.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Akram I Ahmad 0000-0001-5168-8050; Arielle Lee 0000-0003-3421-953X; Claire Caplan 0000-0002-5259-4117; Ioannis Pothoulakis 0000-0002-3084-8577; Zaynab Almothafer 0000-0002-8286-7921; Nishtha Raval 0000-0002-8613-4872; Samantha Marshall 0000-0002-1663-6949; Ankit Mishra 0000-0002-7277-4027; Nicole Hodgins 0000-0002-4606-7724; Raymond K Chang 0000-0002-1250-6725; Zachary Dailey 0000-0001-8243-1848; Arvin Daneshmand 0000-0003-3926-7311; Anjani Kapadia 0000-0003-4072-2019; Jae Hak Oh 0000-0003-3401-6345; Brittney Rodriguez 0000-0002-3512-4973; Abhinav Sehgal 0000-0001-7410-8768; Christopher B Swisher 0000-0002-6570-0564; Daniel F Childers 0000-0003-3878-0965; Corinne O'Connor 0000-0001-7496-6340; Lynette M Sequeira 0000-0002-5246-2317.

S-Editor: Fan IR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

- 1 Lee JWJ, Zhu F, Srivastava S, Tsao SK, Khor C, Ho KY, Fock KM, Lim WC, Ang TL, Chow WC, So JBY, Koh CJ, Chua SJ, Wong ASY, Rao J, Lim LG, Ling KL, Chia CK, Ooi CJ, Rajnakova A, Yap WM, Salto-Tellez M, Ho B, Soong R, Chia KS, Teo YY, Teh M, Yeoh KG. Severity of gastric intestinal metaplasia predicts the risk of gastric cancer: a prospective multicentre cohort study (GCEP). Gut 2022; 71: 854-863 [PMID: 33975867 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2021-324057]
- 2 Gupta S. Li D. El Serag HB, Davitkov P, Altavar O, Sultan S, Falck-Ytter Y, Mustafa RA, AGA Clinical Practice Guidelines on Management of Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 693-702 [PMID: 31816298 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.12.003]
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2018. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 7-30 [PMID: 29313949 DOI: 3 10.3322/caac.21442
- Aumpan N, Vilaichone RK, Pornthisarn B, Chonprasertsuk S, Siramolpiwat S, Bhanthumkomol P, Nunanan P, Issariyakulkarn N, Ratana-Amornpin S, Miftahussurur M, Mahachai V, Yamaoka Y. Predictors for regression and progression of intestinal metaplasia (IM): A large population-based study from low prevalence area of gastric cancer (IMpredictor trial). PLoS One 2021; 16: e0255601 [PMID: 34379655 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0255601]
- Correa P. Gastric cancer: overview. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2013; 42: 211-217 [PMID: 23639637 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2013.01.002]
- Huang KK, Ramnarayanan K, Zhu F, Srivastava S, Xu C, Tan ALK, Lee M, Tay S, Das K, Xing M, Fatehullah A, Alkaff SMF, Lim TKH, Lee J, Ho KY, Rozen SG, Teh BT, Barker N, Chia CK, Khor C, Ooi CJ, Fock KM, So J, Lim WC, Ling KL, Ang TL, Wong A, Rao J, Rajnakova A, Lim LG, Yap WM, Teh M, Yeoh KG, Tan P. Genomic and Epigenomic Profiling of High-Risk Intestinal Metaplasia Reveals Molecular Determinants of Progression to Gastric Cancer. Cancer Cell



2018; 33: 137-150.e5 [PMID: 29290541 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccell.2017.11.018]

- 7 Huang RJ, Choi AY, Truong CD, Yeh MM, Hwang JH. Diagnosis and Management of Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia: Current Status and Future Directions. Gut Liver 2019; 13: 596-603 [PMID: 31394893 DOI: 10.5009/gnl19181]
- Banks M, Graham D, Jansen M, Gotoda T, Coda S, di Pietro M, Uedo N, Bhandari P, Pritchard DM, Kuipers EJ, 8 Rodriguez-Justo M, Novelli MR, Ragunath K, Shepherd N, Dinis-Ribeiro M. British Society of Gastroenterology guidelines on the diagnosis and management of patients at risk of gastric adenocarcinoma. Gut 2019; 68: 1545-1575 [PMID: 31278206 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-318126]
- 9 Pimentel-Nunes P, Libânio D, Marcos-Pinto R, Areia M, Leja M, Esposito G, Garrido M, Kikuste I, Megraud F, Matysiak-Budnik T, Annibale B, Dumonceau JM, Barros R, Fléjou JF, Carneiro F, van Hooft JE, Kuipers EJ, Dinis-Ribeiro M. Management of epithelial precancerous conditions and lesions in the stomach (MAPS II): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE), European Helicobacter and Microbiota Study Group (EHMSG), European Society of Pathology (ESP), and Sociedade Portuguesa de Endoscopia Digestiva (SPED) guideline update 2019. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 365-388 [PMID: 30841008 DOI: 10.1055/a-0859-1883]
- 10 Nieuwenburg SAV, Mommersteeg MC, Eikenboom EL, Yu B, den Hollander WJ, Holster IL, den Hoed CM, Capelle LG, Tang TJ, Anten MP, Prytz-Berset I, Witteman EM, Ter Borg F, Burger JPW, Bruno MJ, Fuhler GM, Peppelenbosch MP, Doukas M, Kuipers EJ, Spaander MCW. Factors associated with the progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: a multicenter, prospective cohort study. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E297-E305 [PMID: 33655025 DOI: 10.1055/a-1314-6626]
- 11 Aumpan N, Vilaichone RK, Nunanan P, Chonprasertsuk S, Siramolpiwat S, Bhanthumkomol P, Pornthisarn B, Uchida T, Vilaichone V, Wongcha-Um A, Yamaoka Y, Mahachai V. Predictors for development of complete and incomplete intestinal metaplasia (IM) associated with H. pylori infection: A large-scale study from low prevalence area of gastric cancer (IM-HP trial). PLoS One 2020; 15: e0239434 [PMID: 33002050 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0239434]
- Cruz-Cruz JJ, González-Pons M, Cora-Morges A, Soto-Salgado M, Colón G, Alicea K, Rosado K, Morgan DR, Cruz-12 Correa M. Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia: Demographic and Epidemiological Characterization in Puerto Rican Hispanics (2012-2014). Gastroenterol Res Pract 2021; 2021: 9806156 [PMID: 33688342 DOI: 10.1155/2021/9806156]
- 13 Leung WK, Lin SR, Ching JY, To KF, Ng EK, Chan FK, Lau JY, Sung JJ. Factors predicting progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: results of a randomised trial on Helicobacter pylori eradication. Gut 2004; 53: 1244-1249 [PMID: 15306578 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.034629]
- 14 Lou L, Wang L, Zhang Y, Chen G, Lin L, Jin X, Huang Y, Chen J. Sex difference in incidence of gastric cancer: an international comparative study based on the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. BMJ Open 2020; 10: e033323 [PMID: 31988231 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-033323]
- 15 Gupta S, Tao L, Murphy JD, Camargo MC, Oren E, Valasek MA, Gomez SL, Martinez ME. Race/Ethnicity-, Socioeconomic Status-, and Anatomic Subsite-Specific Risks for Gastric Cancer. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 59-62.e4 [PMID: 30267713 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.09.045]
- Nguyen TH, Tan MC, Liu Y, Rugge M, Thrift AP, El-Serag HB. Prevalence of Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia in a 16 Multiethnic US Veterans Population. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 269-276.e3 [PMID: 32184184 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.03.015]
- Huang RJ, Ende AR, Singla A, Higa JT, Choi AY, Lee AB, Whang SG, Gravelle K, D'Andrea S, Bang SJ, Schmidt RA, 17 Yeh MM, Hwang JH. Prevalence, risk factors, and surveillance patterns for gastric intestinal metaplasia among patients undergoing upper endoscopy with biopsy. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 70-77.e1 [PMID: 31425693 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.07.038]
- 18 Fennerty MB, Emerson JC, Sampliner RE, McGee DL, Hixson LJ, Garewal HS. Gastric intestinal metaplasia in ethnic groups in the southwestern United States. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1992; 1: 293-296 [PMID: 1303129]
- Tan MC, Jamali T, Nguyen TH, Galvan A, Sealock RJ, Khan A, Zarrin-Khameh N, Holloman A, Kampagianni O, Ticas 19 DH, Liu Y, El-Serag HB, Thrift AP. Race/Ethnicity and Birthplace as Risk Factors for Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia in a Multiethnic United States Population. Am J Gastroenterol 2022; 117: 280-287 [PMID: 34908535 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000001576]
- 20 Zhou L, Sung JJ, Lin S, Jin Z, Ding S, Huang X, Xia Z, Guo H, Liu J, Chao W. A five-year follow-up study on the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after H. pylori eradication. Chin Med J (Engl) 2003; 116: 11-14 [PMID: 12667379]
- Pilotto A, Rassu M, Bozzola L, Leandro G, Franceschi M, Furlan F, Meli S, Scagnelli M, Di Mario F, Valerio G. 21 Cytotoxin-associated gene A-positive Helicobacter pylori infection in the elderly. Association with gastric atrophy and intestinal metaplasia. J Clin Gastroenterol 1998; 26: 18-22 [PMID: 9492857 DOI: 10.1097/00004836-199801000-00006]
- 22 Almouradi T, Hiatt T, Attar B. Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia in an Underserved Population in the USA: Prevalence, Epidemiologic and Clinical Features. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2013; 2013: 856256 [PMID: 24235966 DOI: 10.1155/2013/856256]



F $W \hat{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 608-615

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.608

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Water-jet vs traditional triangular tip knife in peroral endoscopic myotomy for esophageal dysmotility: A systemic review and metaanalysis

Yuliya Belopolsky, Srinivas R Puli

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Okasha H, Egypt; Toyoshima O, Japan

Received: April 6, 2022 Peer-review started: April 6, 2022 First decision: May 31, 2022 Revised: July 3, 2022 Accepted: September 6, 2022 Article in press: September 6, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Yuliya Belopolsky, Srinivas R Puli, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Illinois College of Medicine at Peoria, Peoria, IL 61605, United States

Corresponding author: Yuliya Belopolsky, MD, Academic Fellow, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Illinois College of Medicine at Peoria, One Illini Drive, Peoria, IL 61605, United States. yuliya.belopolsky@yahoo.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Peroral endoscopic myotomy is an increasingly used less invasive modality to treat esophageal dysmotility. Recently, triangular tip knife with integrated water jet function has been introduced to mitigate multiple instrument exchanges.

AIM

To compare traditional triangular tip knife and water jet knife in terms of procedural success, duration, instrument exchanges, coagulation forceps use, and adverse events.

METHODS

We conducted a systemic review and meta-analysis with two authors independently in electronic databases (PubMed, Embase, and Cochrane Library) from inception through May 2021. In addition, we conducted a relevant search by Reference Citation Analysis (RCA) (https://www.referencecitationanalysis.com). A fixed-effects model was used to calculate weighted mean, odds ratio (OR), and confidence intervals (CI).

RESULTS

We included 7 studies involving 558 patients. Triangular knife and water jet knife were similar in odds of procedural success with ratio of 4.78 (95%CI = 0.22-102.47) and odds of clinical success with ratio of 0.93 (95%CI = 0.29-2.97), respectively. Water jet knife had fewer instrument exchanges compared to triangular knife (2.21, 95%CI = 1.98-2.45 vs 11.9, 95%CI = 11.15-12.70) and usage of coagulation forceps (1.75, 95% CI = 1.52-1.97 vs 2.63, 95% CI = 2.37-2.89). Adverse events were higher in triangular knife group (OR: 2.30, 95% CI = 1.35-3.95).

CONCLUSION

Peroral endoscopic myotomy using water jet knife is comparable in terms of pro-



cedural success to triangular tip knife. Water jet knife also required shorter procedural duration, less instrument exchanges, coagulation devices, and overall adverse events.

Key Words: Gastroenterology; Endoscopy gastrointestinal; Esophageal motility disorders; Water jet knife; Dysmotility

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) has gained traction due to its novel technique of preserving the mucosal layer while working in the submucosa and minimizing risk of leakage of contents into the mediastinum. It hails comparable efficacy and safety data to the standard surgical therapy of laparoscopic Heller myotomy in short term follow up studies. The major steps of POEM are similar among centers, including small mucosal incision, submucosal tunneling, myotomy, and mucosal closure. Within these individual steps, many tools and variations exist to achieve the result. Recently, an innovative water-jet integrated triangular tip knife (WJ) has been devised in order to improve procedural time with less instrument changes, as well as minimize adverse events. There have been several studies comparing the conventional triangular tip knife and WJ and suggesting that WJ can achieve similar clinical and procedural success rate, but with lower adverse effects, instrument changes, and intra-procedural coagulation devices. This is the first meta-analysis to compare the two instruments.

Citation: Belopolsky Y, Puli SR. Water-jet vs traditional triangular tip knife in peroral endoscopic myotomy for esophageal dysmotility: A systemic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 608-615 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/608.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.608

INTRODUCTION

Idiopathic achalasia is classified as an esophageal motility disorder thought to be related to loss of inhibitory ganglion cells in the esophageal myenteric plexus. This leads to failure of the lower esophageal sphincter (LES) to relax and aperistalsis of the esophageal body[1]. It has an annual incidence of 1 in 100000 and a prevalence of about 10 in 100000[2]. At present-day, there are no curative treatments to reverse loss of neurons, and thus palliative therapies to weaken the LES and allow passive emptying of the esophagus have been implemented. These have ranged from endoscopic pneumatic dilation to invasive measures such as surgical myotomy.

More recently, peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) has gained traction due to its novel technique of preserving the mucosal layer while working in the submucosa and minimizing risk of leakage of contents into the mediastinum. It hails comparable efficacy and safety data to the standard surgical therapy of laparoscopic Heller myotomy in short term follow up studies[3,4]. The first endoscopic myotomy was described in 1980 by three Venezuelan gastroenterologists, and later the technique refined with a submucosal tunnel based on two USA publications in 2007 performed on pigs[5-7]. POEM as we know it today, was initially performed on 17 achalasia patients by Inoue et al[8] in a groundbreaking study in 2010.

The major steps of POEM are similar among centers, including small mucosal incision, submucosal tunneling, myotomy, and mucosal closure. Within these individual steps, many tools and variations exist to achieve the result. Traditionally, the knife that has been used is a conventional triangular tip knife (TT), which is an electrosurgical knife that has a conductive triangle tip for cutting mucosa. Cutting mucosa can be performed in any direction without rotating the knife, making it suitable for marking, incision, and dissection. Recently, an innovative water-jet integrated triangular tip knife (WJ) has been devised in order to improve procedural time with less instrument changes, as well as minimize adverse events. It comprises a thinner and more compact tip as well as jet function to allow saline injection after cutting without the need to switch devices (Figures 1 and 2). There have been several studies comparing the conventional triangular TT and WJ and suggesting that WJ can achieve similar clinical and procedural success rate, but with lower adverse effects, instrument changes, and intraprocedural coagulation devices[9].

Current literature lacks high-quality evidence to compare clinical outcomes of WJ and TT knives in POEM used for esophageal dysmotility disorders. The purpose of our systemic review and metaanalysis is to compare WJ and TT in terms of procedural and clinical success, and determine whether fewer adverse events and instrument changes could be achieved with the decreased procedural duration.


Belopolsky Y et al. Meta-analysis and systemic review of POEM instruments



Figure 1 Flow diagram with search results and selection criteria.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.608 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 It comprises a thinner and more compact tip as well as jet function to allow saline injection after cutting without the need to switch devices. A: Conventional triangular tip knife; B: Water-jet integrated triangular tip knife.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study selection criteria

Studies using triangular tip knife with integrated water jet as the instrument for peroral endoscopic myotomy were selected. Inclusion criteria included both adults and children with an indication of esophageal motility disorders for POEM treatment. Each study used POEM for achalasia, while 1 study did include other indications of diffuse esophageal spasm, nutcracker esophagus, and non-relaxing lower esophageal sphincter. Studies included patients that had been treated with prior therapies before POEM, of which majority were pneumatic balloon dilation.

Data collection, extraction, and quality assessment

Studies were systemically searched independently by two investigators (Belopolsky Y and Puli SR) in



Pubmed, Cochrane, and EMBASE. The search was performed from inception to May 2021. The search terms used were "peroral endoscopic myotomy" and "knife". Each abstract and title were screened for eligibility. All references at the end of each selected article were explored manually to retrieve additional studies. Any differences among investigators were resolved by mutual agreement. The interobserver variability was 1. The quality of evidence was evaluated using the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation methodology^[10]. The agreement between reviewers for the collected data gave a Cohen κ value of 1.0.

Statistical analysis

This meta-analysis was performed by calculating weighted pooled effect *i.e.*, weighted pooled effect of patients with procedural success. First the individual study weighted pooled effect of procedural success was transformed into a quantity using Freeman-Tukey variant of the arcsine square root transformed proportion. The pooled proportion is calculated as the back-transform of the weighted mean of the transformed proportions, using inverse arcsine variance weights for the Mantel-Haenszel Method (fixed effects model) and DerSimonian-Laird Method (random effects model)[11,12]. Random effect model was used for meta-analysis in case of heterogeneity being statistically significant otherwise fixed effect models were applied. Forest plots were drawn to show the point estimates in each study in relation to the summary pooled estimate. The width of the point estimates in the Forest plots indicates the assigned weight to that study. In addition, odds ratio was used to represent dichotomous outcomes with a 95% confidence interval (CI), where a p value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. The heterogeneity among studies was tested using I² and Cochran's Q test based upon inverse variance weights[13]. I² of 0% to 39% was considered as non-significant heterogeneity, 40% to 75% as moderate heterogeneity, and 76% to 100% as considerable heterogeneity. If P value is > 0.10, it rejects the null hypothesis that the studies are heterogeneous. The effect of publication and selection bias on the summary estimates was tested by both Harbord-Egger bias indicator and Begg-Mazumdar bias indicator[14]. Also, funnel plots were constructed to evaluate potential publication bias using the standard error and diagnostic odds ratio[15,16].

RESULTS

Characteristics of studies

A total of 61 studies were retrieved by our search strategy. We reviewed these and excluded 52 studies based on titles and abstracts and reviewed full texts of remaining 9 studies. Finally, 7 studies met our inclusion and exclusion criteria[9,17-21]. This consisted of 2 randomised controlled trial (RCT) and 5 retrospective single center cohorts published between 2012 and 2021. Five studies were published full text articles while two studies were available as abstract poster presentations. Figure 1 shows the PRISMA flow chart to illustrate how final studies were selected. All pooled estimates were calculated using fixed and random effects models. The pooled effects estimated by both models were similar. All the pooled estimates given below are from the fixed effect model. Heterogeneity was assessed with Isquared, and publication bias with Egger's test.

A total of 558 patients were included in this meta-analysis. The mean age of patients' was 42.82 years (SD = 7.86) in the TT group and 37.03 years (SD = 12.29) in the WJ group, of which 59.57% were male in TT vs 52.51% in WJ group.

This review analyzed the various outcomes including procedural success, clinical successes defined as < 3 Eckardt score post-POEM, procedure duration, number of instrument exchanges, and usage of coagulation forceps. Most, but not all studies, included information on every variable that was analyzed. The studies that included information on the specific variable were included in the final analysis of that variable.

Clinical and technical success

Analysis showed weighted odds of technical success for POEM in TT group compared to WJ group to be 4.78 (95%CI = 0.22-102.47). In terms of clinical success, the standard accepted definition is a score of three or below in Eckardt score. The TT group had weighted odds of clinical success compared to WJ of 0.93 (95%CI = 0.29-2.97) (Figure 3). Publication bias calculated using Begg-Mazumdar gave Kendall's tau b value of -0.33 (P = 0.33). Heterogeneity calculated using I^2 was 0 indicating no significant heterogeneity among studies.

Procedural duration, number of instrument changes, and usage of coagulation forceps

Analysis of procedural duration for WJ had a weighted mean duration of 31.63 min (95%CI = 29.44-33.82) as compared to TT with weighted mean duration of 50.45 min (95%CI = 47.35-53.55). Regarding instrument changes, analysis showed a weighted number of instrument changes for TT of 11.92 times (95%CI = 11.15-12.70) vs WJ with weighted number of instrument changes of 2.21 times (95%CI = 1.98-2.45). The usage of coagulation forceps analysis showed for WJ the weighted usage of coagulation







forceps to be 2.63 times, (95%CI = 2.37-2.89) *vs* TT with weighted usage of coagulation forceps to be of 1.75 times (95%CI = 1.52-1.97).

Adverse events

The overall adverse events of TT compared to WJ had a pooled OR of 2.34 (95%CI = 1.34-4.23) (Figure 4). When evaluating the adverse event of subcutaneous emphysema, TT had a pooled OR of 1.46 (95%CI = 0.83-2.59) compared to WJ.

DISCUSSION

We performed a systemic review and meta-analysis of studies that compared conventionally used triangular tip knife and a knife using new integrated water-jet technology, in terms of several peri- and post-procedural outcomes. There was comparable procedural as well as clinical success, defined as post-operative Eckardt score of 3 or lower.

By pooling data across studies, our meta-analysis showed that WJ had statistically decreased procedural time of 32 min as compared to the TT of 50 min. For the endoscopist, that could theoretically increase procedural productivity. In addition, our analysis showed that both instrument exchanges and usage of coagulation forceps were decreased in the WJ group when compared to the TT group. Likely this can partially explain the shorter procedural duration, as well as indicate less intra-procedural bleeding with the less use of coagulation instruments.

The frequently reported adverse events of POEM include pneumomediastinum, mucosal perforations, pneumothorax, mucosal perforations, and subcutaneous emphysema[22]. In our meta-analysis, statistically adverse events were less likely to happen in the WJ group compared to the TT group. However, when examining one adverse event commented on in each study of subcutaneous emphysema, this was comparable among both groups as the confidence interval crossed one. Thus while overall adverse events were lower, it is difficult to discern which, if any, WJ could have lower risk of provoking.

Our study is the first in the literature to assess TT and WJ knives in POEM procedures for esophageal dysmotility disorders and analyze their effectiveness for the procedure. There are several strengths to our review. First, we included studies of WJ compared to standard TT technique, including 2 RCT. This allowed a more valuable comparison of procedural outcomes. Second, we conducted a systemic literature review with well-defined inclusion criteria, as well as careful exclusion of redundant studies with detailed extraction of data. Third, we separated studies that did not evaluate esophageal dysmotility disorders specifically, due to variable intra-procedural techniques that could have skewed the data.

While this study has included the most recent randomized controlled trials, these are few in our current available literature. Second, our conclusions apply to achalasia primarily, and did not include other indications for POEM other than those related to esophageal motility disorders. Finally, blinding of endoscopists was not possible and thus performance bias could have played a factor as well as inability to assess each performing endoscopist's skill level.





Figure 4 Forest Plot for assessing the odds ratio of adverse effects between usage of water-jet integrated triangular tip knife and triangular tip knife.

CONCLUSION

Water jet triangular tip knife has decreased procedural duration, number of instruments used, and usage of coagulation forceps over the conventional triangular tip knife. As such, this modality represents an attractive option for POEM. Our review represents the first review of the literature regarding water jet triangular tip knife in the management of esophageal dysmotility disorders using POEM. Collectively, the data supports using water jet triangular tip knife as a primary modality in terms of safety for the patient with less adverse events, with comparable technical and clinical success to the conventional triangular tip knife.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

This study is the first metanalysis to discover the differences between two main modalities for performing peroral endoscopic myotomy.

Research motivation

This study allows us to continue progressing in terms of instruments as it leads to continued success, but quicker and less adverse outcomes.

Research objectives

To compare two knives, conventional triangular tip as well as water jet integrated triangular tip knives.

Research methods

Clinical trials were examined and put together into metaanalysis.

Research results

This shows that water jet knife is comparable in terms of success to conventional traditional triangular knife with fewer adverse events and faster time.

Research conclusions

This study proposes new availability in instruments to the field of endoscopic myotomy.

Research perspectives

This allows future research to examine additional instruments and how to continue to further clinical success with better outcomes as well as ease for the endoscopist.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Belopolsky Y and Puli SR contributed equally and substantially to the conception and design of the work, analysis, acquisition, interpretation of data for the work, and drafting the work and revising for important intellectual content; Belopolsky Y and Puli SR agree to be accountable for all aspects of work in ensuring questions related to accuracy and integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved; all authors wrote, read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There is no conflict of interest from any of all authors.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: All authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Yuliya Belopolsky 0000-0002-1867-763X; Srinivas R Puli 0000-0001-7650-6938.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- 1 Park W, Vaezi MF. Etiology and pathogenesis of achalasia: the current understanding. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 1404-1414 [PMID: 15929777 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.41775.x]
- Pandolfino JE, Gawron AJ. Achalasia: a systematic review. JAMA 2015; 313: 1841-1852 [PMID: 25965233 DOI: 2 10.1001/jama.2015.2996]
- 3 von Renteln D, Inoue H, Minami H, Werner YB, Pace A, Kersten JF, Much CC, Schachschal G, Mann O, Keller J, Fuchs KH, Rösch T. Peroral endoscopic myotomy for the treatment of achalasia: a prospective single center study. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 411-417 [PMID: 22068665 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2011.388]
- Swanström LL, Rieder E, Dunst CM. A stepwise approach and early clinical experience in peroral endoscopic myotomy for the treatment of achalasia and esophageal motility disorders. J Am Coll Surg 2011; 213: 751-756 [PMID: 21996484 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2011.09.001]
- Ortega JA, Madureri V, Perez L. Endoscopic myotomy in the treatment of achalasia. Gastrointest Endosc 1980; 26: 8-10 [PMID: 7358270 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(80)73249-2]
- Pasricha PJ, Hawari R, Ahmed I, Chen J, Cotton PB, Hawes RH, Kalloo AN, Kantsevoy SV, Gostout CJ. Submucosal endoscopic esophageal myotomy: a novel experimental approach for the treatment of achalasia. Endoscopy 2007; 39: 761-764 [PMID: 17703382 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-966764]
- Sumiyama K, Gostout CJ, Rajan E, Bakken TA, Knipschield MA. Transesophageal mediastinoscopy by submucosal endoscopy with mucosal flap safety valve technique. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 65: 679-683 [PMID: 17383463 DOI: 10.1016/i.gie.2006.10.017
- 8 Inoue H, Minami H, Kobayashi Y, Sato Y, Kaga M, Suzuki M, Satodate H, Odaka N, Itoh H, Kudo S. Peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) for esophageal achalasia. Endoscopy 2010; 42: 265-271 [PMID: 20354937 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1244080]
- 9 Nabi Z, Ramchandani M, Chavan R, Tandan M, Kalapala R, Darisetty S, Reddy DN. Peroral Endoscopic Myotomy in Children: First Experience With a New Triangular Knife. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2018; 66: 43-47 [PMID: 28574971 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.00000000001636]
- Brozek JL, Akl EA, Alonso-Coello P, Lang D, Jaeschke R, Williams JW, Phillips B, Lelgemann M, Lethaby A, Bousquet 10 J, Guyatt GH, Schünemann HJ; GRADE Working Group. Grading quality of evidence and strength of recommendations in clinical practice guidelines. Part 1 of 3. An overview of the GRADE approach and grading quality of evidence about interventions. Allergy 2009; 64: 669-677 [PMID: 19210357 DOI: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2009.01973.x]
- 11 Deeks JJ. Systematic reviews in health care: Systematic reviews of evaluations of diagnostic and screening tests. BMJ 2001; **323**: 157-162 [PMID: 11463691 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.323.7305.157]
- 12 DerSimonian R, Laird N. Meta-analysis in clinical trials. Control Clin Trials 1986; 7: 177-188 [PMID: 3802833 DOI: 10.1016/0197-2456(86)90046-2
- Harbord RM, Egger M, Sterne JA. A modified test for small-study effects in meta-analyses of controlled trials with binary 13 endpoints. Stat Med 2006; 25: 3443-3457 [PMID: 16345038 DOI: 10.1002/sim.2380]
- Sterne JA, Egger M, Smith GD. Systematic reviews in health care: Investigating and dealing with publication and other 14 biases in meta-analysis. BMJ 2001; 323: 101-105 [PMID: 11451790 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.323.7304.101]
- Sterne JA, Egger M. Funnel plots for detecting bias in meta-analysis: guidelines on choice of axis. J Clin Epidemiol 2001; 54: 1046-1055 [PMID: 11576817 DOI: 10.1016/s0895-4356(01)00377-8]



- 16 Tran QN, Urayama S, Meyers FJ. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pancreatic cancer pain: a single-institution experience and review of the literature. J Support Oncol 2006; 4: 460-462 [PMID: 17080734]
- 17 Motomura D, Hew S, Bechara R. Novel triangle tip-jet knife increases efficiency in peroral endoscopic myotomy for achalasia. JGH Open 2021; 5: 1142-1147 [PMID: 34621999 DOI: 10.1002/jgh3.12638]
- Nabi Z, Ramchandani M, Chavan R, Kalapala R, Darisetty S, Reddy DN. Outcome of peroral endoscopic myotomy in 18 achalasia cardia: Experience with a new triangular knife. Saudi J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 18-24 [PMID: 29451180 DOI: 10.4103/sjg.SJG_361_17]
- 19 Cai MY, Zhou PH, Yao LQ, Xu MD, Zhong YS, Li QL, Chen WF, Hu JW, Cui Z, Zhu BQ. Peroral endoscopic myotomy for idiopathic achalasia: randomized comparison of water-jet assisted vs conventional dissection technique. Surg Endosc 2014; 28: 1158-1165 [PMID: 24232052 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3300-1]
- 20 Tang X, Gong W, Deng Z, Zhou J, Ren Y, Zhang Q, Chen Z, Jiang B. Comparison of conventional vs Hybrid knife peroral endoscopic myotomy methods for esophageal achalasia: a case-control study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016; 51: 494-500 [PMID: 26212517 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2015.1059878]
- 21 Martinek J, Svecova H, Vackova Z, Dolezel R, Ngo O, Krajciova J, Kieslichova E, Janousek R, Pazdro A, Harustiak T, Zdrhova L, Loudova P, Stirand P, Spicak J. Per-oral endoscopic myotomy (POEM): mid-term efficacy and safety. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 1293-1302 [PMID: 28799005 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5807-3]
- Cappell MS, Stavropoulos SN, Friedel D. Updated Systematic Review of Achalasia, with a Focus on POEM Therapy. Dig 22 Dis Sci 2020; 65: 38-65 [PMID: 31451984 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05784-3]



E WU

Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 616-627

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy as preferred enteral access in specific patient populations: A systematic review and case series

Max Murray-Ramcharan, Maria Camilla Fonseca Mora, Federico Gattorno, Javier Andrade

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Anandan H, India; Shalaby MN, Egypt

Received: June 6, 2022 Peer-review started: June 6, 2022 First decision: August 1, 2022 Revised: August 5, 2022 Accepted: October 4, 2022 Article in press: October 4, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Max Murray-Ramcharan, Department of General Surgery, Harlem Hospital Center, Harlem, NY 10037, United States

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Maria Camilla Fonseca Mora, Department of Medicine, NYU Langone Medical Center-Woodhull Medical Center, Brooklyn, NY 11206, United States

Federico Gattorno, Javier Andrade, Department of Surgery, NYU Langone Medical Center-Woodhull Medical Center, Brooklyn, NY 11206, United States

Corresponding author: Max Murray-Ramcharan, MD, Doctor, Department of General Surgery, Harlem Hospital Center, 506 Lenox Avenue, Harlem, NY 10037, United States. maxmr999@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Nutrition is one of the fundamental needs of both patient and non-patient populations. General trends promote enteral feeding as a superior route, with the most common enteral access being the percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) as the first-line procedure, with surgical access including Witzel gastrostomy, Stamm Gastrostomy, Janeway gastrostomy (JG) as secondary means.

AIM

To describe cases and technique of laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy (LJG) and perform a systematic review of the data.

METHODS

We successfully performed two LJG procedures, after which we conducted a literature review of all documented cases of LJG from 1991 to 2022. We surveyed these cases to show the efficacy of LJG and provide comparisons to other existing procedures with primary outcomes of operative time, complications, duration of gastrostomy use, and application settings. The data were then extracted and assessed on the basis of the Reference Citation Analysis (https://www.referencecitationanalysis.com/).

RESULTS

We presented two cases of LJG, detailing the simplicity and benefits of this technique. We subsequently identified 26 articles and 56 cases of LJG and extrapolated the data relating to our outcome measures. We could show the potential of LJG as a viable and preferred option in certain patient populations requiring



enteral access, drawing reference to its favorable outcome profile and low complication rate.

CONCLUSION

The LJG is a simple, reproducible procedure with a favorable complication profile. By its technical ease and benefits relating to the gastric tube formed, we propose this procedure as a viable, favorable enteral access in patients with the need for permanent or palliative gastrostomy, those with neurologic disease, agitation or at high risk of gastrostomy dislodgement, or where PEG may be infeasible.

Key Words: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; Janeway; Nutrition; Feeding tube; Enteral access; Reproducible

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This systematic review identifies that the laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy may be advantageous as a first line option for enteral access in specific patient populations, when compared to percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy, or other surgical gastrostomy options, by virtue of the gastric tube created and its resistance to dislodgment and ensuing complications. Patients with high risk for tube dislodgment, including those with neurocognitive disorders, seizures, dementia, or patients requiring permanent enteral feeding access, may benefit the most from this intervention as a first-line option.

Citation: Murray-Ramcharan M, Fonseca Mora MC, Gattorno F, Andrade J. Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy as preferred enteral access in specific patient populations: A systematic review and case series. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 616-627

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/616.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616

INTRODUCTION

Nutrition is one of the fundamental needs of the hospitalized patient, with feeding access providing many unique challenges within different patient subgroups. From stable patients to those requiring intensive care unit treatment, all have specific metabolic demands and requirements necessary for progression towards optimization. Within a hospital setting, there have been extensive studies examining differences in outcomes between enteral feeds and parenteral routes, and many recent metaanalyses advocate for the use of enteric feeds either alone or supplemented by parenteral nutrition. Benefits identified include decreased incidence of respiratory infections, length of stay in the hospital [1], decreased morbidity and mortality, preservation of bowel function[2], and others. Nasogastric or nasoenteric tubes are typically the first-line forms of access in patients who require enteral feeds and are poorly suited for long term use due to discomfort from the tube, the unwillingness of conscious patients to endure placement, and other mechanical adverse features including frequent dislodgement or removal of tube and epistaxis from trauma during placement^[3], and similar rates of aspiration events with both nasogastric and nasojejunal tubes[4]. Abnormal esophageal, pharyngeal or gastric anatomy may contribute to failure or difficulty of placement. Nasogastric or nasoenteric feeds are used for more short-term scenarios (less than 4 wk), whereas those requiring feeding for typically more than 6 wk may benefit from a gastrostomy^[5].

For long-term feeding accesses, the percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) or percutaneous radiographic endoscopy (PRG)[6,7] remain the first line and preferred procedure. First described in the literature in 1980, the PEG has become widely popularized due to simplicity of performance, ability to perform as a bedside procedure, cost-effectiveness, and low complications profile by non-surgical approach[8]. What historically was the only viable option for feeding access, now the second line in the event of failure or infeasibility of PEG, exists the surgical gastrostomies (and jejunostomies). The Stamm gastrostomy, introduced in 1894^[9]; is achieved *via* an incision made in the anterior stomach wall with a purse-string suture securing a tube brought out through the anterior abdominal wall. Performed open or laparoscopically, this technique is simple to perform with low morbidity and revision rates [10]. The Witzel gastrostomy, initially described in 1891, is performed with a tube or catheter (exiting the anterior abdominal wall) introduced into a gastrostomy on the anterior stomach, with parallel folds fashioned into a tunnel around the tube. This procedure had limited response as a gastrostomy, and multiple variations have led it to be performed instead as a jejunostomy creation technique. As a result, this is a rarely performed gastrostomy procedure with minimal literature documenting its utility as such[9]. The Janeway gastrostomy, the focus of this paper, was introduced into practice in 1913, with the unique



creation of a gastric tube from the anterior stomach wall exteriorized as a stoma boasts the advantage of permanence and resilience in the setting of tube dislodgement in comparison with other techniques[9]. Initially used for feeding in cases of advanced head and neck tumors[11], following several modifications, this technique is commonly performed laparoscopically for a variety of indications. This literature review explores the versatility of the laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy (LJG) for patients requiring long-term or permanent enteral feeding access with the aid of two presented cases.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

We retrieved the records of the patients who underwent LJG creation on (n = 2) in Woodhull Hospital Center of New York Health and Hospitals (Brooklyn, New York) from 2021 to 2022. Two patients were identified and their respective clinical courses relevant to their procedure were documented, making note of technical details, ensuing postoperative courses and complications.

Search strategy for systematic review

A comprehensive search of the literature was conducted through MEDLINE/PubMed, Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials, and Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews to identify relevant articles. Before initiation of the search authors determined titles, keywords, and text words of importance to apply in the search. The database search included a combination of the following keywords: Janeway and gastrostomy. Cross-referencing was then performed to identify additional relevant articles. A data collection form was used to extract pertinent information including inte-rvention, treatment, and various outcome measures.

Study selection and characterization of articles

Relevant studies were identified and selected by individual reviewers separately based on title and abstract content. Supporting evidence included randomized and non-randomized controlled trials, systematic reviews, prospective and retrospective studies, case series, reviews, and letters to editors. Analysis and evaluation of Spanish articles were performed independently by native Spanish-speaking physicians.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

The articles included in this selection were English or Spanish articles published between 1984 and 2022. We included patients of all ages and articles of all types. Exclusion criteria consisted only of articles written in other languages such as French or German, to prevent inaccurate translation. This search was performed and reviewed for inclusion in the review by authors MMR and MCF independently on 22nd February 2022.

Quality assessment

The methodological quality of the studies was assessed using the 2010 American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists Protocol for Production of Clinical Practices Guidelines: Evidence Rating (Table 1). Data quality and recommendations for clinical application were categorized based on the evidence level.

RESULTS

Systematic review

An initial assessment of articles' abstracts and titles was performed with a total preliminary outcome of 26 articles. After this initial screening, the 26 articles were evaluated in more detail with proper screening against inclusion and exclusion criteria. 15 articles were excluded; of those three had content in German and two in the French language, the remaining twelve referred to content that was not pertinent to the outcomes being evaluated in this review, by either discussing animal trials or JG for additional procedures (trans-gastric endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in complicated anatomy) rather than enteral access. An addition of five references was found and of those, three were included after cross-referencing articles. After a thorough selection of articles using the PRISMA criteria (Figure 1) a total of 11 articles resulted in the following breakdown: Five case series, one case report, two short communications articles with associated case reports, one technical innovation article with associated case series, one comprehensive review article, and one original article.

Results from a systematic review

From the analyzed studies on LJG (Table 2), of the total 56 patients with LJG 43 patients had documented their operative times, of which the total average was 37.66 min (40 min by Ritz et al[12], 35 min



Table 1 2010 American association of clinical endocrinologists protocol for production of clinical practices guidelines - evidence rating								
Numerical descriptor (evidence level)	Semantic descriptor (reference methodology)							
1	Meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials							
1	Randomized controlled trial							
2	Meta-analysis of nonrandomized prospective or case-controlled trials							
2	Nonrandomized controlled trial							
2	Prospective cohort study							
2	Retrospective case-control study/Retrospective cohort study							
3	Cross-sectional study							
3	Surveillance study (registries, surveys, epidemiologic study)							
3	Consecutive case series							
3	Single case reports							
4	No evidence (theory, opinion, consensus, or review)							

1 = strong evidence; 2 = intermediate evidence; 3 = weak evidence; 4 = no evidence. CCS: Consecutive case series; CSS: Cross-sectional study; MRCT: Metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials; MNRCT: Meta-analysis of nonrandomized prospective or case-controlled trials; NRCT: Nonrandomized controlled trial; NE: No evidence; PCS: Prospective cohort study; RCCS: Retrospective case-control study; RCS: Retrospective cohort study; RCT: Randomized controlled trial; SS: Surveillance study; SCR: Single case reports.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.



by Serrano *et al*[13], and 38 min by Raakow *et al*[14]). Mean usage times (MUTs) were documented in 36 patients and 3 articles. We noted 13 total complications and 0 mortalities related to the procedure. For the 102 patients that underwent open Janeway gastrostomies (OJG) (Table 3); twelve patients had documented MUTs, however none of them had anticipated future removal at the time of documented follow-up. Of this the average follow-up was 7.5 mo (9 mo reported by Koivusalo *et al*[15], and six months by Abdel-Lah *et al*[16] The remaining authors did not consider this as an endpoint.

Table 2 Literature reported cases of laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomies

Ref.	Evidence rating	Case	Outcomes	Complications
Haggie <i>et</i> al[<mark>18]</mark> , 1992	3	n = 1 pt; Age= 65 yr (M); Esophageal occlusion of pharyngeal SCC s/p CTX and RTX	ORT: N/M; MUTs: 3 wk (death 2/2 primary disease)	Leakage of gastric contents easily managed; D: 1; R: 1; TC: 2
Serrano <i>et</i> al[13], 1994	3	n = 7 pt; Age = 48-83 yr; Esophageal cancer stage IV: 85% ($n = 6$); Traumatic peri-esophageal hematoma: 14.2% ($n = 1$)	ORT: 30-40 min. Average 35 min. MUTs: N/M	TC: 0; D: 0; R: 0; Mortality: 0
Ritz <i>et al</i> [<mark>12</mark>], 1998	3	n = 15 pt; Age average: 61 yr; Esophageal or paraesophageal tumors	ORT: 20-55 min. MUTs: 3.5 mo (death)	Stoma necrosis to Witzel gastrostoma: 6.6% ($n = 1$); Self- limiting skin irritation: 20% ($n = 3$); D: 0; R: 0; TC: 2
Molloy M et al[<mark>17</mark>], 1997	3	<i>n</i> = 2 pt (M); Age= 63 yr and 77 yr; Organic neurologic disorders + pulled out PEG (placed 48 h prior); Perforation along greater curvature (minimal contamination)	ORT: N/M. MUTS: N/M	C: N/M; D: N/M; R: N/M
Raakow <i>et al</i> [14], 2001	2	n = 21 pt (19 M; 2 F); Age = 53-78 yr; Extensive tumors of: Hypopharynx 57.1% (n = 12) Esophagus 42.8% (n = 9); Prior UGI surgery 19% (n = 4) to (2 OCh, 1 PCJ, 1 repair DP)	ORT: 24-50 min. Average 38 mins. MUT: 3.4 mo 2/2 death due to primary	C: Self-limiting skin irritation (method dependent): 9.6% (<i>n</i> = 2); D: N/M; R: N/M; Mortality from advanced cancer; MUTs: 26 d to 6.5 mo (average 3.4 mo)
Tous Romero <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [19], 2012	2	<i>n</i> = 57 pt; Age = 51 yr; 10 LJG, 47 OJG; Esophageal cancer: 38.6% (<i>n</i> = 22); Head & neck: 26.3% (<i>n</i> = 15); Neuro deficit 26.3% (<i>n</i> = 15)	ORT: N/M. MUTS: N/M	TC: 5 (some patients had multiple complications); D: N/M; R: N/M; Gastric content leakage: 30% ($n = 3$); Abd wall irritation: 30% ($n = 3$); No C: 50% ($n = 5$); Exudate: 10% ($n =$ 1); Exudate with + culture: 20% ($n = 2$); Granuloma: 10% ($n =$ 1); Balloon rupture: 10% ($n = 1$); Loss of peristomal content: 0

C: Complications; CXT: Chemotherapy; D: Dislodgement; DPr: Duodenal perforation; F: Female; M: Male; GT: Gastric tube; LJG: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; JT: Jejunostomy tubes; LE: Life expectancy; MUTs: Mean usage times; n: Number of patients; N/M: Not mentioned; OCh: Open cholecystectomy; ORT: Operating time; Pt: Patients; PCJ: Pancreatic cyst jejunostomy; R: Replacement; RXT: Radiotherapy; SG: Stamm gastrostomy; SCC: Squamous cell carcinoma; UGI: Upper gastrointestinal.

Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy technique

There exist several modifications of the original JG, with further modifications introduced with the inception of laparoscopy into commonplace surgical practice[14]. We describe the laparoscopic technique used in the ensuing case presentations. The patient was placed supine with a slight reverse Trendelenburg to better visualize the stomach. Port sites were placed as follows, a 12 mm supraumbilical port, a 5 mm port to the right of the umbilicus and a 12 mm in the left upper quadrant. The anterior surface of the stomach along the greater curvature was retracted towards the anterior abdominal wall (Figure 2A), and an EndoGIA stapler 45 mm purple cartridge was used via the right 12 mm port to create a gastric tube approximately 5 cm - 6 cm in length, 1cm wide, by described Janeway technique (Figure 2B). The gastric tube was brought out of the abdomen via the leftmost port. A Carter-Thomason trans-fascial port closure device was used to place 3 sutures circumferentially around the base of the gastric tube, anchoring it to the anterior abdominal wall (Figure 2C). Pneumoperitoneum was discontinued to evaluate the resting anatomic position of gastrostomy. The now externalized tip of the gastric tube was then opened and matured to the skin in standard fashion. The matured gastrostomy was then cannulated with a 24 Fr Gastrostomy tube. Pneumoperitoneum was reestablished under low pressure and gastrostomy and staple line inspected, demonstrated gastrostomy tube in a good position with the intragastric balloon inflated, and no evidence of immediate complications. The operation was completed with discontinuation of pneumoperitoneum and removal of trocars with appropriate port site closure.

Cases series

Patient A: This is a 77-year-old woman with a past medical history of dementia, hypertension, and depression who was being managed in the hospital for altered mental status and mental decline following infection with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) a few months prior (Table 4). During the hospital stay, the patient experienced a further decline from baseline, with worsening dementia and refusal of oral intake and malnutrition. The primary team requested enteral feeding access, and with the agreement of the patient's healthcare proxy, we advocated for LJG tube placement. We suggested this procedure due to the patient's dementia, need for permanent/long-term feeding, and a high risk of the patient pulling out tubes. The procedure was performed by the technique described above, and the patient was followed postoperatively. There were no noted complications, and the gastrostomy tube



Table 3 Literature reported cases of open gastrostomies

Ref.	Evidence rating	Case	Outcomes	Complications
McGovern <i>et al</i> [21], 1984	3	n = 14 children (> 7lb); Severe cerebral palsy without pharyngeal musculature coordination and risk of aspiration	ORT: N/M, MUTs: N/M	C: GT stenosis treated with dilation: 7.14% (<i>n</i> = 1); Stomal granulations treated with cautery: 7.14% (<i>n</i> = 1); Mortality: 0; D: N/M; R: N/M
Laughlin <i>et al</i> [<mark>20]</mark> , 1989	3	n = 5 pt. Advanced esophageal cancer; Age/gender: N/M	ORT/MUTs: N/M	C: Stomal tip necrosis with stomal stenosis: 20% (<i>n</i> = 1); Mortality: 0; D: N/M; R: N/M
Vassilopoulos <i>et al</i> [11], 1998	3	<i>n</i> = 24 pt (21M; 3F); Age average: 67.19 yr; Advanced head/neck cancer; Advanced UGI malignancy: 1.2% (<i>n</i> = 5); Prior UGI surgery: 0.48% (<i>n</i> = 2)	ORT: < 40 min; MUTs: N/M	C: Midline wound SSI treated with antibiotics: 16.6% ($n = 4$); Mortality: 0; D: N/M; R: N/M
Koivusalo <i>et al</i> [15], 2006	33	n = 4 pt; Age = 0-6 yr; Recurrent gastrostomy prolapses and peristomal infection undergoing modified OJG revision; 3: OSG to 2 closure + PEG; 1: Initial PEG; Prior abdominal surgeries (OGT/PEG)	MUTs: 9 mo	C: 0;D: N/M; R: N/M content
Abdel-Lah <i>et al</i> [16], 2006	3	Total procedure 287: JT: 46% ($n = 167$); SG: 18% ($n = 40$); OJG: 4% ($n = 8$); SNY double lumen: 32% ($n = 72$); Head & neck cancer; Total permanent gastrostomies $n = 27$: Balloon catheter/Fontan (LE < 37 d): $n = 19$; OJG (LE > 6 mo): $n = 8$	MUTs; JG = 164 d	Morbidity 12.5% ($n = 5$): D (Migration)/peristomal abrasion- no fixation to parietal peritoneum; Mortality (open jejunostomy) 4.2% ($n = 12$); Esophageal 3% ($n = 9$); Esophagojejunal: 1.2% ($n = 3$); R: N/M
Tous Romero <i>et al</i> [19], 2012	2	<i>n</i> = 57 pt; Age average: 57, 51 yr 10 LJG, 47 OJG; Esophageal cancer: 38.6% (<i>n</i> = 22); Head & neck: 26.3% <i>n</i> = 15); Neuro deficit: 26.3% (<i>n</i> = 15)	ORT/MUTs: N/M	Gastric content leakage: 89.4% ($n = 42$); Abd wall irritation: 83% ($n = 39$); No C: 2.1% ($n = 1$); Exudate: 23.4% ($n = 11$); Granuloma: 4.3% ($n = 4$); Balloon rupture: 21.3% ($n = 10$); Loss of peristomal content: 17% ($n = 8$)

C: Complications; CXT: Chemotherapy; D: Dislodgement; DPr: Duodenal perforation; F: Female; M=Male; GT: Gastric tube; GC: Great curvature; LJG: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; JT: Jejunostomy tubes; LE: Life expectancy; MUTs: Mean usage times; n: Number of patients; N/M: Not mentioned; OCh: Open cholecystectomy; OJG: Open Janeway gastrostomy; ORT: Operating time; Pt: Patients; OSG: Open stamm gastrostomy; PCJ: Pancreatic cyst jejunostomy; R: Replacement; RXT: Radiotherapy; SG: Stamm gastrostomy; SCC: Squamous cell carcinoma; SSI: Surgical site infection; UGI: Upper gastrointestinal.

Table 4 Our case series of post coronavirus disease 2019 era												
Case	Selection of LJG vs others	Indications	Outcomes	Complications								
Patient A: 77 yr female	Instead of PEG; Patient is high risk of pulling out tubes	Worsening dementia and AMS. Need for long term/permanent feeding	ORT: 87 min. MUTs: 3 mo	D: 0; R: 0; TC: 0								
Patient B: 58 yr male; s/p tracheostomy and recent PEG tube placement	Instead of PEG. C: Dislodgement of PEG and septic shock	Cerebral palsy, seizure disorder self- removed PEG. Prior PEG removal + replacement	ORT: 76 min. MUTs: 3 mo	D: 0; R: 0; TC: 0								

LJG: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; PEG: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy; D: Dislodgement; R: Replacement; C: Complications; N/M: Not mentioned; MUTs: Mean usage times; ORT: Operating time.

> was used for feeding immediately postoperatively without any complications noted and was discharged safely the following day. The gastrostomy tube remained intact with no complications until the patient passed away as a result of complications of primary disease while in hospice care 3 mo later.

> Patient B: This is a 58-year-old man who resides in a nursing home, with a past medical history of cerebral palsy, seizure disorder, diabetes, hypertension, and a past surgical history of tracheostomy and recent PEG tube placement after distant COVID-19 pneumonia (Table 4). After the PEG was placed, the patient was discharged back to his nursing home once his pneumonia resolved, during which time he removed his PEG tube in instances of agitation multiple times, each with subsequent replacement. Several months after initial placement, the patient was brought to the emergency department in septic shock with a tender and distended abdomen. Due to his neurologic conditions, he was unable to provide any history, and he underwent a computed tomography scan which revealed that the balloon of his gastrostomy feeding tube was embedded in the anterior abdominal wall, and there was significant subcutaneous air and fluid along the rectus sheath adjacent to the gastrostomy tube along with a fragment of the apparatus within the stomach. (Figure 3A and B). He underwent an emergent surgery where tube feeds and purulent fluid were found within the soft tissue above the fascia and the



Murray-Ramcharan M et al. Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy first-line enteral access



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 The anterior abdominal wall of laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy technique. A: Positioning of stapler for gastric tube creation along greater curvature; B: Gastric tube demonstration; C: Gastric tube being externalized and placement of anchoring sutures.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Computer tomography images related to case B. A: The sagittal view; B: The Axial view.

abdominal cavity. He underwent debridement and washout of this fluid, fascia closed and the wound was left to heal by secondary intention. After he recovered from septic shock in the intensive care unit, a skin graft was performed due to poor healing from this procedure (Figure 4A and B). Due to his hostile anatomy after these procedures, his high risk of removal or dislodgement of the tube, and the continued need for permanent feeding access due to his cerebral palsy, we elected to perform LJG. The procedure was by the technique described above, and the patient was followed postoperatively. There were no noted complications, and the gastrostomy tube was used for feeding immediately postoperatively. The gastrostomy tube was removed by the patient twice within the first 3 wk postoperatively (postoperative days 11 and 18), and two more times within the first 2 mo post-procedure (postoperative days 48 and 61) with subsequent replacement without issue. The patient was discharged approximately 2 mo after the procedure after the management of his primary disease, during which time no further complications were noted. A month later, the patient passed away as a result of complications of primary disease while in hospice care.

DISCUSSION

When comparing the standard of care (PEG) to LJG, we can see advantages concerning the fistula tract. In a PEG, there is rapid obliteration of the fistula if the tube becomes dislodged, which allows for only a small window in which replacement of the tube may be possible. In these settings, repeat instrumentation or another procedure for enteral access may be required [17], in addition to possible complications of the gastric leak[18]. The LJG does not share this complication, due to the mucous layer surrounding the gastrostomy tube, as well as the maturation of the gastric tube to the skin. A feeding tube can be safely replaced without concern, or in certain circumstances may be removed and replaced





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022

Figure 4 Patient B's skin graft. A: Anterior abdominal wall view before skin grafting; B: Anterior abdominal wall view after skin grafting and appropriate healing. to illustrate abdominal wall anatomy.

> freely and intermittently when feeding is needed. Additionally, this type of gastrostomy is performed via an objectively easy and reproducible procedure with few steps. We draw reference to the described cases above, both performed almost entirely by surgical residents and in an identical fashion. Even in the case of patient A, with prior intra-abdominal surgery as well as abdominal wall surgery, the procedure was performed with no significant adjustments. Several modifications to the original technique exist; in our cases we utilized trans-fascial anchoring sutures to the base of the gastric tube. This serves to relieve any tension on the gastric tube, increasing the surface area of anterior abdominal wall adherence. Another modification is the use of a port site as the site of the gastrostomy, limiting additional incisions. In earlier techniques of LJG, the gastric tube was created with the base of the gastric tube near the lesser curvature, in contrast to the modification used in the presented case where the base was at the greater curvature (Figure 3). This simple but strategic modification described in our cases allows for preservation of the blood supply of the gastric tube by the gastro-epiploic vessels, as well as allows for more desirable positioning of the gastrostomy lateral to the midline with an exit through the rectus muscles. The fixation of the exteriorized gastrostomy to the skin, akin to the maturation of an ostomy, is not performed in surgical gastrostomies. This creates a definitive track that leads to the permanence and longevity of the LJG. The gastrostomy creation not only spares the need for a constant indwelling catheter but also provides continence as it exits through the rectus abdominis[12], with a sphincteric mechanism via the rectus muscles preventing reflux or incontinence[14]. This configuration may be advantageous in the population of patients with disorders such as seizures or cerebral palsy. Compared to PEG which lacks an anti-reflux mechanism, the sphincter created during the LJG may be more preventative against complications of convulsive patterns including reflux, leakage from the stoma, and stomal prolapse[15].

> This systematic review was performed with a focus on technical ease and reproducibility of procedure, resistance to complications such as tube dislodgement, and evaluating the use of the LJG as a permanent or long-term feeding access option as it compares to the alternatives. In terms of operative times, most of the studies published share a very similar range and mean duration; with an average time of 35.3 min for all the 43 patients with their times documented. We propose three main reasons for the difference between these studies and the 2 case reports of our own (with an average operating time of 81 min). One is likely due to the procedures in our studies being performed almost entirely by residents, with a large focus on education and laparoscopic skill development. The other proposed reason is that in "Patient B", the procedure was initially delayed by a transient intolerance to pneumoperitoneum, after which, following optimization by anesthesia, we were able to proceed. This delay was factoring into the total operative time which is a series of only 2 patients may lead to a greatly extended average operating time. The third proposed reason for time discrepancies relates to the technique used; in our two described cases, we employed the use of intracorporeal anchoring sutures to affix the base of the gastric tube to the anterior abdominal wall - an optional modification to the LJG to provide additional support, not performed in other reports. With regards to use as a long-term option for feeding access, there exists an objective theoretical advantage for LJG. By the creation of a gastric tube and maturation to the skin, a technique unique to the JG/LJG, there cannot be spontaneous closure of the fistula, making this ideal for long-term, palliative, or permanent enteral access. This systematic review looked at the documented MUTs of LJG (Table 2) to establish its role in longevity. This proved difficult, since the LJG by these benefits, was used quite extensively in populations consisting of terminal patients, or patients residing in nursing homes with expectedly poor follow-up.

We acknowledge that the goals of this paper are to demonstrate characteristics of the laparoscopic Janeway specifically, but we believe that with regards to MUT post-procedure, we may be able to utilize data from the subset of OJG analyzed (Table 3), as the result of these procedures is the same regarding gastrostomy use. The average MUT between the LJG and OJG groups is approximately 4 mo, however these results obtained do not reflect the true permanence of this procedure. In the above studies we had no documented cases of reversal of the gastrostomy, and due to the essential nature of the indications for this procedure, we can extrapolate that the LJG likely lasted the intended length of time: the rest of the respective patients' lives. Of the 56 patients who underwent LJG in the analyzed articles, we note 13 total complications and 0 mortalities related to the procedure; reported mortalities were related to the medical condition itself as seen in our case series. We attempted to stratify these into major and minor complications. The only identified major complication occurred in 1 patient in this series, in the case of Ritz et al[12], which documents a case of stomal necrosis, attributed by the authors to the creation of a gastric tube that was too small. This case necessitated surgical revision and conversion to a Witzel gastrostomy, with the remainder of the post-operative course unremarkable. With regards to the minor complications, we note 8 total cases of skin irritation[12,14,19] all of which were self-limiting. Tous Romero et al[19] documented one case in which a stoma granuloma formed, and this did not affect the functioning of the gastrostomy nor the quality of patient life, demonstrating the preferable complication profile for the LJG.

A significant complication of most gastrostomy procedures is tube dislodgement. This highlights possibly the most desirable feature of the LJG, that tube dislodgement at any time post-operatively does not cause any complication and poses no significant risks to the patient. This benefit is not only theoretical; we see it in clinical practice. In Raakow *et al*[14], the authors had the gastrostomy tubes removed from the gastrostomy intermittently, beginning on postoperative days 10-14 without any complications related to removal or reinsertion. We saw this in our case of "Patient B" in the presented clinical case, where the patient himself removed the gastrostomy tube on postoperative days 11, 18, 48, and 61, with no concerning sequelae following bedside replacement. There may have been a need for reoperation, especially with the first two removals, had the procedure been any other gastrostomy than an LJG. Comparing the complication profile of the LJG to that of a PEG, Ritz et al[12] demonstrate that PEG has a complication rate up to 30% (minor) and 9% (major) with a 1%-2% mortality. This is further corroborated by Rahnemai-Azar et al[6] in a comprehensive literature review, which identifies 8 minor and 6 major complications associated with PEG. The dislodgement of the PEG tube is seen to occur in approximately 12.8% of patients, with management strategies including replacement or new PEG or surgical gastrostomy creation. Other major complications of PEG described that may be mitigated by the use of LJG include buried bumper syndrome, not using the classic PEG tube, and hollow viscus inadvertent injury, as direct visualization is possible[6].

Comparing LJG to other surgical gastrostomies, data from the existing literature advocates a more benign complication profile as compared to the other surgical alternatives. Ritz et al[12] compared complications of open Witzel, Stamm, Kader, and Janeway gastrostomy. The OJG had a complication rate of 0%-25%, with a mortality rate of 0%-11%, favorable to that of the other open surgical alternatives with a collective complication rate of 13%-42% and a mortality rate of 10%-23%. These rates in OJG were then compared to those of LJG, with LJG having a 0%-6% complication rate and 0% mortality[20,21]. For completion, laparoscopic Kader gastrostomy was also compared to the rates for LJG, with complication rates of 6%-9% and mortality rate of 0%-5%, illustrating the preferable results of the LJG. Raakow et al [14] further supplemented these results by noting that when the Janeway technique is applied, the risks of developing postoperative leakage are notably decreased (approximate 0%-1%) when compared to approximately 9% as seen in the other surgical gastrostomies[14]. Abdel-Lah et al[16] in a more recent study, compared the LJG directly to the OJG. However, no statistical differences were noted given the variety of the population and the lack of specific primary outcomes. This highlights the need for more studies to investigate these differences.

LIMITATIONS

We identify several limitations in this literature review. Firstly, the majority of the studies analyzed had a relatively low sample size, with a total of 158 patients analyzed (56 patients with LJG and 102 with OJG). Another limitation is that there are no randomized controlled trials available in the literature that compares LJG to other gastrostomy creation techniques. This is the gold standard for inferring causation from correlation, and without this type of study we acknowledge less strength of the presented literature. In addition, there is limited research on the use of LJG, as evidenced by the small number of articles retrieved with broad search terms. Another limitation of this review is that many of the indications for LJG described in the literature are for palliative purposes with a large cohort of patients having advanced-stage cancers. This confounds the investigated MUT of the gastrostomy tube, which may have been longer had the patients not had poor prognoses. This limits the ability of this study for long-term analysis. Lastly, we noted that scarce recent data has been published on JGs, as evidenced by including articles published over 20 - 40 years ago. A proposed reason for this chronology is that



surgical gastrostomies have been seldom performed in recent years due to the popularity of the PEG and indicates strong potential for future studies where recent data is lacking.

CONCLUSION

The LJG is a viable technique for the creation of permanent or long-term enteral access, by its simple, reproducible technique and desirable complication profile, especially with for tube removal or dislodgement. As seen in many of the cases reviewed, this can be performed by advanced laparoscopists, surgical residents, and general surgeons without formal laparoscopic fellowship training. We acknowledge the data supporting PEG as a first-line feeding option, and advocate that the LJG should be strongly considered as a first-line option in specific patient populations, those who require permanent enteral access who may be at risk of tube dislodgement or removal due to agitation or neurologic disease. Another role for LJG as a first-line option may be in the setting where PEG is infeasible, for example, in cases of advanced head and neck cancer, severe abdominal wall scarring, and inability to get transillumination, as seen in the cases reviewed. LJG also has a beneficial potential role as a second-line option should a PEG be unable to be performed or unsuccessful, for any sign of longterm feeding access. This literature review, besides describing the many advantages of this procedure, has made us aware of the need for further study and randomized controlled trials of this promising technique.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

LJG, when initially described, was used as one of the first-line enteral access options, and has since been replaced by the advent and popularity of PEG. The significance of this study is that it demonstrates that the laparoscopic modification may be an acceptable first-line procedure for specific indications due to its longevity and ease of completion.

Research motivation

The main topics of this paper are that LJG may have more clinical relevance than previously considered. The problems this paper addresses is the complication rate including those caused due to dislodgement and tube removal with the PEG procedure. This procedure ameliorates these complications and may have a role in first-line access for specific indications.

Research objectives

The main objectives of this project was to describe cases of LJG as well as perform a systematic review of the available data as it relates to LJG for enteral access. We realized from this review, that LJG may serve as a viable alternative to PEG as a first-line option for enteral access in specific populations. The significance of this realization can result in lower morbidity and mortality as it relates to the complications of PEG dislodgements in specific patient populations.

Research methods

A systematic review was performed of all available data of LJG relating to use for enteral access. This data was analyzed by the reviewers to realize the objectives. To our knowledge, no large systematic reviews of LJG have been recently performed for this purpose.

Research results

Our findings describe relatively low rate of complications from LJG, largely as a result of the permanent gastrostomy tube formed in the procedure. We also note significant technical ease in completion of the procedure.

Research conclusions

This study proposes that LJG may be a viable alternative to PEG as a first-line procedure in specific patient populations.

This study describes the laparoscopic modification of Janeway gastrostomy and notes the technical ease and reproducibility.

Research perspectives

The direction for future research in this topic may include prospective studies and randomized controlled trials to determine true comparative data between LJG and PEG and other gastrostomy alternatives, and also to provide objective data to guide optimal patient selection.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Murray-Ramcharan M conceptualized research study and both Murray-Ramcharan M and Fonseca Mora M designed the research study; Murray-Ramcharan M and Fonseca Mora M performed the research; Gattorno F and Andrade J contributed analytic tools and editing; Murray-Ramcharan M and Fonseca Mora M analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: The authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Max Murray-Ramcharan 0000-0001-7954-0621; Maria Camilla Fonseca Mora 0000-0002-2560-9643; Federico Gattorno 0000-0003-1646-3934; Javier Andrade 0000-0001-8164-3283.

S-Editor: Xing YX L-Editor: A P-Editor: Xing YX

REFERENCES

- Shi J, Wei L, Huang R, Liao L. Effect of combined parenteral and enteral nutrition versus enteral nutrition alone for 1 critically ill patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2018; 97: e11874 [PMID: 30313021 DOI: 10.1097/MD.0000000000118741
- 2 Al-Dorzi HM, Arabi YM. Nutrition support for critically ill patients. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2021; 45: 47-59 [PMID: 34897737 DOI: 10.1002/jpen.2228]
- Pancorbo-Hidalgo PL, García-Fernandez FP, Ramírez-Pérez C. Complications associated with enteral nutrition by 3 nasogastric tube in an internal medicine unit. J Clin Nurs 2001; 10: 482-490 [PMID: 11822496 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2702.2001.00498.x]
- Strong RM, Condon SC, Solinger MR, Namihas BN, Ito-Wong LA, Leuty JE. Equal aspiration rates from postpylorus and intragastric-placed small-bore nasoenteric feeding tubes: a randomized, prospective study. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 1992; 16: 59-63 [PMID: 1738222 DOI: 10.1177/014860719201600159]
- Pars H, Çavuşoğlu H. A Literature Review of Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy: Dealing With Complications. Gastroenterol Nurs 2019; 42: 351-359 [PMID: 29219857 DOI: 10.1097/SGA.00000000000320]
- Rahnemai-Azar AA, Rahnemaiazar AA, Naghshizadian R, Kurtz A, Farkas DT. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy: indications, technique, complications and management. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 7739-7751 [PMID: 24976711 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i24.7739]
- Strijbos D, Keszthelyi D, Gilissen LPL, Lacko M, Hoeijmakers JGJ, van der Leij C, de Ridder RJJ, de Haan MW, Masclee 7 AAM. Percutaneous endoscopic versus radiologic gastrostomy for enteral feeding: a retrospective analysis on outcomes and complications. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E1487-E1495 [PMID: 31673622 DOI: 10.1055/a-0953-1524]
- Gauderer MW, Ponsky JL, Izant RJ Jr. Gastrostomy without laparotomy: a percutaneous endoscopic technique. J Pediatr Surg 1980; 15: 872-875 [PMID: 6780678 DOI: 10.1016/S0022-3468(80)80296-X]
- Minard G. The history of surgically placed feeding tubes. Nutr Clin Pract 2006; 21: 626-633 [PMID: 17119170 DOI: 10.1177/0115426506021006626
- Mizrahi I, Garg M, Divino CM, Nguyen S. Comparison of laparoscopic versus open approach to gastrostomy tubes. JSLS 10 2014; 18: 28-33 [PMID: 24680139 DOI: 10.4293/108680813X13693422520927]
- Vassilopoulos PP, Filopoulos E, Kelessis N, Gontikakis M, Plataniotis G. Competent gastrostomy for patients with head 11 and neck cancer. Support Care Cancer 1998; 6: 479-481 [PMID: 9773467 DOI: 10.1007/s005200050198]
- Ritz JP, Germer CT, Buhr HJ. Laparoscopic gastrostomy according to Janeway. Surg Endosc. 1998;12(6):894-897 [PMID: 12 9602016 DOI: 10. 1007/s004649900739
- 13 Serrano L, García I, Dominguez J, Sánchez JM, Charlo T. [Laparoscopic gastrostomy]. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 1994; 86: 577-580 [PMID: 7946601]
- Raakow R, Hintze R, Schmidt S, Adler A, Neuhaus P. The laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy. An alternative technique 14 when percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy is impractical. Endoscopy 2001; 33: 610-613 [PMID: 11473334 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-15309
- 15 Koivusalo A, Pakarinen MP, Pyörälä S, Salminen P, Rintala RJ. Revision of prolapsed feeding gastrostomy with a modified Janeway 'gastric tube'. Pediatr Surg Int 2006; 22: 202-204 [PMID: 16341534 DOI: 10.1007/s00383-005-1610-7]
- 16 Abdel-Lah Mohamed A, Abdel-Lah Fernández O, Sánchez Fernández J, Pina Arroyo J, Gómez Alonso A. [Surgical



access routes in enteral nutrition]. Cir Esp 2006; 79: 331-341 [PMID: 16768996 DOI: 10.1016/S0009-739X(06)70887-9]

- 17 Molloy M, Ose KJ, Bower RH. Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy: an alternative to celiotomy for the management of a dislodged percutaneous gastrostomy. J Am Coll Surg 1997; 185: 187-189 [PMID: 9249088 DOI: 10.1016/S1072-7515(97)00034-3]
- 18 Haggie JA. Laparoscopic tube gastrostomy. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1992; 74: 258-259 [PMID: 1416678]
- Tous Romero MC, Alarcón del Agua I, Parejo Campos J, Oliva Rodríguez R, Serrano Aguayo P, Hisnard Cadet Dussort 19 JM, Pereira Cunill JL, Morales-Conde S, García-Luna PP. [Comparison of two types of surgical gastrostomies, open and laparoscopic in home enteral nutrition]. Nutr Hosp 2012; 27: 1304-1308 [PMID: 23165578 DOI: 10.3305/nh.2012.27.4.5860]
- 20 Laughlin EH. Palliating late-stage esophageal cancer. Ala Med 1989; 59: 11-12 [PMID: 2483032]
- 21 McGovern B. Janeway gastrostomy in children with cerebral palsy. J Pediatr Surg 1984; 19: 800-802 [PMID: 6440972 DOI: 10.1016/S0022-3468(84)80372-3]



E WÛ

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 628-635

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Tracheoesophageal fistulas in coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: A case report

Martin Alonso Gomez Zuleta, Daniel Mauricio Gallego Ospina, Oscar Fernando Ruiz

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Lui RN, China; Singh I, United States

Received: March 10, 2022 Peer-review started: March 10, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: July 13, 2022 Accepted: September 13, 2022 Article in press: September 13, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Martin Alonso Gomez Zuleta, Daniel Mauricio Gallego Ospina, Oscar Fernando Ruiz, Department of Internal Medicine, Gastroenterology unit, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota 11321, Colombia

Corresponding author: Martin Gomez, MD, Adjunct Associate Professor, Department of internal medicine, Gastroenterology unit, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Carrera 45 No. 26-85 Bogota 11321, Colombia. martinalonsogomezz@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Tracheoesophageal fistulas (TEFs) can be described as a pathological communication between the trachea and the esophagus. According to their origin, they may be classified as benign or malignant. Benign TEFs occur mostly as a consequence of prolonged mechanical ventilation, particularly among patients exposed to endotracheal cuff overinflation. During the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 virus pandemic, the amount of patients requiring prolonged ventilation rose, which in turn increased the incidence of TEFs.

CASE SUMMARY

We report the cases of 14 patients with different comorbidities such as being overweight, or having been diagnosed with diabetes mellitus or systemic hypertension. The most common symptoms on arrival were dyspnea and cough. In all cases, the diagnosis of TEFs was made through upper endoscopy. Depending on the location and size of each fistula, either endoscopic or surgical treatment was provided. Eight patients were treated endoscopically. Successful closure of the defect was achieved through over the scope clips in two patients, while three of them required endoscopic metal stenting. A hemoclip was used to successfully treat one patient, and it was used temporarily for another patient pended surgery. Surgical treatment was performed in patients with failed endoscopic management, leading to successful defect correction. Two patients died before receiving corrective treatment and four died later on in their clinical course due to infectious complications.

CONCLUSION

The incidence of TEFs increased during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic (from 0.5% to 1.5%). We believe that endoscopic treatment should be considered as an option for this group of patients, since evidence reported in the literature is still a growing area. Therefore, we propose an algorithm to lead intervention in



patients presenting with TEFs due to prolonged intubation.

Key Words: Tracheoesophageal fistula; COVID-19; Endoscopy therapy; Gastroenterology therapy; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Due to the significant increase of tracheoesophageal fistulas in the context of severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pneumonia, and the high frequency of risk factors in patients with COVID-19, we recommend early identification and correction of these factors, such as frequent measurement of the cuff pressure and, if possible, periodic evaluation of the tracheal mucosa with bronchoscopy to identify early precursor lesions of tracheoesophageal fistula. Regarding treatment, provide initial endoscopic management until optimal conditions for surgical management are reached. Endoscopic management should be selected according to the size and location of the fistula.

Citation: Gomez Zuleta MA, Gallego Ospina DM, Ruiz OF. Tracheoesophageal fistulas in coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 628-635 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/628.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628

INTRODUCTION

Tracheoesophageal fistulas (TEFs) are defined as abnormal communications between the esophagus and the trachea or bronchi, leading to the passage of oral and gastric secretions into the respiratory tract[1]. TEFs can be classified into two main categories: Congenital or acquired. The congenital form is frequently associated with type C esophageal atresia (85%), presenting in an isolated manner in 4% of cases. Characteristically, clinical manifestations of this condition develop early in life[2-4]. On the other hand, acquired TEFs mainly affect adults and are most frequently found in the cervicothoracic junction. TEFs can be malignant or benign. Each type constitutes approximately half of the acquired cases[4].

Malignant TEFs are a catastrophic complication of invasive neoplasms of the esophagus (squamous cell carcinoma), trachea, lung, or mediastinum[4-6]. On the other hand, benign fistulas mainly develop due to prolonged mechanical ventilation (through an endotracheal tube or tracheostomy); blunt trauma to the neck and chest; traumatic or surgical injury of the esophagus; granulomatous mediastinal infections; previous esophageal stents, or ingestion of foreign bodies/corrosives[5]. In patients undergoing invasive mechanical ventilation, some of the risk factors for TEFs include prolonged intubation, endotracheal cuff overinflation, excessive movement of the endotracheal tube (prone positioning), hypotension, diabetes mellitus, previous respiratory tract infections, use of steroids, and requiring nasogastric tube feeding, among others[7,8].

The most common clinical presentation of TEFs includes respiratory distress, dysphagia, cough after swallowing (ONO sign), malnutrition, and recurrent pulmonary infections. The severity of symptoms largely depends on their size and location[8,9]. A diagnosis should be made by combining characteristic findings on thoracic imaging (esophagogram and chest tomography with 3D reconstruction) and those on endoscopic studies such as bronchoscopy and upper endoscopy. These studies are also essential when planning the best treatment option for each patient[1,8,10,11].

The mean survival reported for patients with TEFs is less than 3 mo from the time of diagnosis. As such, adequate treatment should include an immediate multidisciplinary approach, including specialists in critical care, interventional pulmonology, gastroenterology, and thoracic surgery. Currently, there are few case reports regarding TEFs due to prolonged intubation in patients with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)[12-16]. We herein present a case series on patients with COVID-19 who develop TEFs and discuss diagnostic and therapeutic approaches.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

Before creating this case series, we obtained informed consent from each patient or their legal guardians. We included patients who were admitted to a university hospital in the city of Bogotá, Colombia in the period between November 2020 and December 2021. We identified 14 adult patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) pneumonia who developed TEFs as a complication



of prolonged mechanical ventilation.

We present the sociodemographic variables of the patients and relevant information on their past medical histories in Table 1. The average age was 53.5 years (range 38-72 years). Half of the sample was composed by men. Comorbidities were found in 85.7% of the patients, with the most frequent being obesity/overweight, diabetes mellitus, and systemic hypertension.

History of present illness

The clinical characteristics of the patients are shown in Table 2. The most common symptoms, which lead all patients to attend the emergency room, were cough and dyspnea. All of the subjects were diagnosed with severe pneumonia due to COVID-19. At least 64.2% presented with septic shock, requiring vasoactive support. All patients required invasive mechanical ventilation for more than 14 d. Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) was documented in 13 patients, and this variable was no available for assessment in one patient. All patients were treated with a steroid (dexamethasone: 6 mg s.c., q.d. for 10 d), and the steroid was prematurely stopped in one patient due to diabetic ketoacidosis during treatment. All patients received enteral nutrition through nasoenteral tubes.

The pressure of the endotracheal cuff was measured in only two patients (14.2%), being greater than 35 cmH₂O in both cases. TEFs were documented by endoscopic study of the upper digestive tract (100%) and in some cases with three-dimensional reconstruction of neck computed tomography (71.4%). All TEFs were found in the proximal esophagus, with an average distance of 16.7 cm from the dental arch, and the average diameter was 18.2 mm (range 3 mm-40 mm) (Figure 1).

All of the patients had bacterial infectious complications, including tracheitis (21.4%), pneumonia (64.2%), and bacteremia (21.4%). Therefore, they required treatment with broad-spectrum antibiotics leading to *Clostridioides difficile* infection in 14.2% of the sample. Six patients developed terminal acute kidney injury requiring renal replacement therapy. For the closure of TEFs, eight patients were taken to temporary or definitive endoscopic treatment: Four needed over the scope (OTS) clips, achieving successful endoscopic closure in two. Clip placement failed in one of the patients due to tissue fibrosis; a recurring defect was documented in another patient. Three patients received temporary management with a fully coated metallic stent (SEMS), managing to completely cover the defect. Hemoclips (TTS endoclips) were used in two patients. In one patient, with a 3 mm TEF, adequate closure of the defect was achieved; while in another patient, temporary reduction in diameter was achieved, allowing further management with an OTS clip (Figure 1). In six patients, a surgical approach was indicated given the location and size of the fistula. Surgical management was also provided to the patient with failure to therapy with the OTS clip, achieving successful correction of the defect. On follow-up, recurrence of TEFs was observed in only one patient treated with an OTS clip, and an increase in the size of the fistula was detected, for which surgical therapy was considered, successfully closing the defect. Despite the efforts made, 42.8% (6/14) died due to infectious complications, with two patients dying before receiving surgical management.

History of past illness

Comorbidities were found in 85.7% of the patients, with the most frequent being obesity/overweight (71.4%), diabetes mellitus (42.8%), and systemic hypertension (42.8%).

Physical examination

Half of the sample was composed by women with an average weight of 72.4 kg (body mass index [BMI] 27.4). The men had an average weight of 82 kg (BMI 26.6). The pressure of the endotracheal cuff was measured in only two patients (14.2%), being greater than 35 cmH₂O in both cases.

Imaging examinations

Three dimensional reconstruction of neck computed tomography was performed in 13 patients (92.8%), identifying the presence of a fistula in 71.4%. At the time of diagnosis, all patients were on invasive mechanical ventilation, so esophagogram was not performed in any of them.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

TEFs were documented by endoscopic study of the upper digestive tract (100%) and in some cases with three-dimensional reconstruction of neck computed tomography (71.4%). All TEFs were found in the proximal esophagus, with an average distance of 16.7 cm from the dental arch, and the average diameter was 18.2 mm (range 3-40 mm) (Figure 1).

TREATMENT

For the closure of TEFs, eight patients were taken to temporary or definitive endoscopic treatment: Four



Table 1 Characteristics of patients with tracheoesofageal fistulas in 2020-2021															
Case	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	Total, <i>n</i> (%)
Age (years)	60	58	72	52	46	63	56	46	41	61	49	39	69	38	
Sex	М	F	М	F	F	F	F	F	М	М	М	М	М	F	
BMI	25.1	34.3	23.9	28.6	32	19.1	28	27	26	29.5	23	32	27.1	23.4	
Past medical history															
Diabetes mellitus	-	Х	-	-	Х	-	Х	х	-	-	-	Х	Х	-	6 (42.8)
Systemic hypertension	-	-	х	-	-	Х	Х	х	-	-	-	Х	х	-	6 (42.8)
Obesity/Overweight	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	-	Х	х	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	-	10 (71.4)
Other	-	-	PC	-	-	Н	-	-	Н	AF	-	-	-	-	

BMI: Body mass index; M: Male F: Female BMI: Body mass index PC: Prostate cancer; H: Hypothyroidism AF: Atrial fibrillation.



 $\textbf{DOI: } 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628 \textbf{ Copyright } {\small \textcircled{C}The Author(s) } 2022.$

Figure 1 Tracheoesophageal fistulas: Diagnosis and management. A: 20 mm tracheoesophageal fistula (TEF); B: 30 mm TEF; C: 3 mm TEF; D: Over the scope (OTS) clip closure (video 1); E: Closure with a partially coated self-expanding metal stent; F: Closure with a through-the-scope clip (TTS) endoclip; G: Esophagogram without leakage after OTS clip therapy; H: Axial computerized tomography showing closure of TEF with a fully covered SEMS; I: Esophagogram displaying TEF closure through TTS endoclips, with aspiration due to deglutition disorder. (Further pictures and video may be found as Supplementary material).

needed OTS clips, achieving successful endoscopic closure in two (video 1). Clip placement failed in one of the patients due to tissue fibrosis; a recurring defect was documented in another patient. Three patients received temporary management with a fully coated metallic stent (SEMS), managing to completely cover the defect. Hemoclips (TTS endoclips) were used in two patients. In one patient, with a

Baishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Characteristics of patients with tracheoesophageal fistula in 2020-2021															
Case	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	Total, <i>n</i> (%)
Reason for consultation															
Fever	х	-	х	х	х	х	-	Х	х	-	х	х	Х	-	10 (71.4)
Cough	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Dyspnea	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Clinical findings															
Viral pneumonia SARS CoV2	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
SOFA	2	6	ND	4	8	ND	ND	10	ND	ND	ND	ND	6	ND	
Clinical course															
Invasive mechanical ventilation	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
ARDS	х	х	ND	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	
Vasoactive	х	х	ND	х	х	х	ND	Х	х	х	ND	ND	Х	ND	
Shock	х	х	ND	х	х	х	ND	Х	х	х	ND	ND	Х	ND	
Steroids	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Dispositivo vía esofagica	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	Х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Cuff pressure measurement	-	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	2 (14.2)
Tracheostomy	х	х	-	х	-	-	х	-	х	х	х	х	-	х	9 (64.2)
Gastrostomy	х	-	-	х	-	х	х	-	х	х	х	х	-	х	9 (64.2)
Diagnosis															
Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	Х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Axial computed tomography of the neck	х	х	Х	х	х	Х	Ν	Х	-	Ν	Х	Х	Ν	Х	13 (92.8)
Complications															
Tracheitis	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	х	Х	-	3 (21.4)
Pneumonia	-	-	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	-	-	-	х	9 (64.2)
Bacteremia	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	х	-	-	х	3 (21.4)
Clostridioidal infection	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	х	2 (14.2)
Acute kidney injury	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	Х	х	х	х	-	Х	-	6 (42.8)
Treatment															
OTS clip	х	-	х	х	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4 (28.5)
TTS endoclip	-	-	-	-	-	-	Х	-	-	Х	-	-	-	-	2 (14.2)
Self-expanding metallic stent	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	-	-	3 (21.4)
Surgery	х	-	-	х	-	х	-	-	х	-	х	х	-	х	7 (50)

TTS: Through-the-scope clip; OTS: Over-the-scope clip; ND: No data; SOFA: Sepsis organ failure assessment; ARDS: Acute respiratory distress syndrome; N: No fistula detected.

3mm TEF, adequate closure of the defect was achieved, while in another patient, temporary reduction in diameter was achieved, allowing further management with an OTS clip (Figure 1). In six patients, a surgical approach was indicated given the location and size of the fistula. Surgical management was also provided to the patient with failure to therapy with the OTS clip, achieving successful correction of the defect. On follow-up, recurrence of TEFs was observed in only one patient treated with the OTS clip, and an increase in the size of the fistula was detected, for which surgical therapy was considered, successfully closing the defect.

Raishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Suggested treatment algorithm.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Despite the efforts made, 42.8% (6/14) of the patients died due to infectious complications, with two patients dying before receiving surgical management.

DISCUSSION

Acquired TEFs are a rare clinical entity, with incidence rates approaching 0.5%. Up to 75% of cases are due to trauma related to endotracheal cuff overinflation or prolonged mechanical ventilation [4,8,17]. The pressure exerted by the endotracheal tube cuff erodes the tracheal mucosa, leading to ischemic destruction of the tracheal cartilage, which creates a communication with the esophageal wall[4,8].

The current health situation, due to the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic, which significantly increased cases of severe pneumonia and ARDS, led to a parallel increase in TEFs associated with prolonged endotracheal intubation. We found that 14 out of 894 patients undergoing mechanical ventilation for severe COVID-19 pneumonia, developed TEFs (incidence 1.56%). In most patients, several risk factors were simultaneously found; these included prolonged mechanical ventilation, hypotension, steroid use, diabetes mellitus, obesity, and excessive movement of the endotracheal tube due to frequent position changes (supine-prone)[18]. We hypothesize that monitoring of the endotracheal cuff pressure was insufficient, possibly due to overcrowding in critical care units, as well as the exhaustion, anxiety, and depression developed by healthcare workers during the pandemic[19,20,21,22].

Spontaneous closure of TEFs is rare, and therefore requires the use of different treatment approaches, including endoscopic and surgical options[4,7,23]. Among the endoscopic options is the use of fully coated metallic stents (SEMS), OTS clips, TTS endoclips, and suture systems among others[24-27]. These procedures have allowed for high success rates (73%-83%) regarding closure of perforations, leaks, and gastrointestinal fistulas [28]. However, due to a low incidence of TEFs, no consensus guidelines on the management of this entity currently exist, particularly concerning patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection. It has been reported that mechanical ventilation increases the risk for suture dehiscence. Furthermore, comorbidities and the critical condition of patients with severe COVID-19 pneumonia usually lead to deferral of surgical procedures until after mechanical ventilation withdrawal. This is why considering endoscopic interventions as initial management in critically ill patients with tracheoesophageal fistula associated with mechanical ventilation due to COVID-19 should be sought.

We present a treatment algorithm for this group of patients in Figure 2. Our approach is determined by the size and location of the fistula, using OTS clips for defects below the size of 8 mm. For lesions between 8 and 15 mm, we suggest to use SEMS as long as the fistula is more than 2 cm distal to the cricopharyngeus where the stent can be properly fixed. In lesions larger than 15 mm, we propose upfront surgical treatment, as well as when the fistulas are less than 2 cm from the cricopharyngeus (because at this distance the stent may lead to foreign body sensation). When the patient is not a good surgical candidate and has lesions larger than 15 mm located more than 2 cm away from the cricopharyngeus, a fully SEMS can be placed as bridging therapy until the patient becomes stable and in better condition for surgical treatment. Although we have a small sample size, to the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to illustrate the management of this type of patients in the context of the coronavirus pandemic.



CONCLUSION

Due to the significant increase in diagnosis of TEFs in patients with severe pneumonia due to COVID-19, and the high frequency of risk factors for TEFs in these patients, we recommend early identification and prevention of these conditions, in addition to frequent measurement of the endotracheal cuff pressure. If possible, we recommend periodic evaluation of the tracheal mucosa by bronchoscopy to identify early lesions that could lead to the development of TEFs. Regarding treatment, we suggest providing initial endoscopic management in small fistulas (below 15 mm) or until optimal conditions for surgical management are met (if larger than 15 mm). Definitive endoscopic treatment may be offered according to the size and location of the fistula.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Gomez M was responsible for the revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content; Gallego D and Ruiz O reviewed the literature and contributed to manuscript drafting; all authors were the patient's gastroenterologists; all authors issued final approval for the version to be submitted.

Informed consent statement: Informed consent was obtained from each of the patients or their legal representatives.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest to disclose.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Colombia

ORCID number: Martin Alonso Gomez Zuleta 0000-0002-2377-6544; Daniel Mauricio Gallego Ospina 0000-0002-0483-2723; Oscar Fernando Ruiz 0000-0001-6555-1573.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: Asociación Colombiana De Gastroenterologia; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Ma YJ

REFERENCES

- Zhou C, Hu Y, Xiao Y, Yin W. Current treatment of tracheoesophageal fistula. Ther Adv Respir Dis 2017; 11: 173-180 1 [PMID: 28391759 DOI: 10.1177/1753465816687518]
- Slater BJ, Rothenberg SS. Tracheoesophageal fistula. Semin Pediatr Surg 2016; 25: 176-178 [PMID: 27301604 DOI: 2 10.1053/j.sempedsurg.2016.02.010]
- 3 Hasan L, Sharma B, Goldenberg SA. Acquired Tracheoesophageal Fistulas: A Case Report and Review of Diagnostic and Management Challenges. Cureus 2022; 14: e23324 [PMID: 35464543 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.23324]
- Reed MF, Mathisen DJ. Tracheoesophageal fistula. Chest Surg Clin N Am 2003; 13: 271-289 [PMID: 12755313 DOI: 4 10.1016/s1052-3359(03)00030-9]
- 5 Davydov M, Stilidi I, Bokhyan V, Arzykulov G. Surgical treatment of esophageal carcinoma complicated by fistulas. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2001; 20: 405-408 [PMID: 11463565 DOI: 10.1016/s1010-7940(01)00796-5]
- Rodriguez AN, Diaz-Jimenez JP. Malignant respiratory-digestive fistulas. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2010; 16: 329-333 [PMID: 6 20531081 DOI: 10.1097/mcp.0b013e3283390de8]
- 7 Macchiarini P, Verhoye JP, Chapelier A, Fadel E, Dartevelle P. Evaluation and outcome of different surgical techniques for postintubation tracheoesophageal fistulas. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2000; 119: 268-276 [PMID: 10649202 DOI: 10.1016/s0022-5223(00)70182-6]
- Santosham R. Management of Acquired Benign Tracheoesophageal Fistulae. Thorac Surg Clin 2018; 28: 385-392 [PMID: 30054076 DOI: 10.1016/j.thorsurg.2018.05.004]
- Kaur D, Anand S, Sharma P, Kumar A. Early presentation of postintubation tracheoesophageal fistula: Perioperative anesthetic management. J Anaesthesiol Clin Pharmacol 2012; 28: 114-116 [PMID: 22345958 DOI: 10.4103/0970-9185.92460
- 10 Raman D, Shaw IH. Acquired tracheo-oesophageal fistula in adults. Continuing Education in Anaesthesia Critical Care &



Pain (3):105-108 [DOI: 10.1093/bjaceaccp/mkl019]

- 11 Kim HS, Khemasuwan D, Diaz-Mendoza J, Mehta AC. Management of tracheo-oesophageal fistula in adults. Eur Respir Rev 2020; 29 [PMID: 33153989 DOI: 10.1183/16000617.0094-2020]
- 12 García-Herreros LG, Jiménez A, Cabrera LF, Vinck EE, Pedraza M. Early presentation of post-intubation tracheoesophageal fistula with severe tracheal stenosis in COVID-19 patient. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2021; 103: e144-e147 [PMID: 33682425 DOI: 10.1308/rcsann.2020.7065]
- 13 oomi, S, Talib, U, Farooq S, Chohan A, & Kumar R (2020). Tracheoesophageal fistula: a rare complication of prolonged intubation in covid-19. Chest [DOI: 10.1016/j.chest.2020.09.191]
- 14 Cuaño PMGM, Pilapil JCA, Larrazabal RJB, Villalobos RE. Acquired tracheoesophageal fistula in a pregnant patient with COVID-19 pneumonia on prolonged invasive ventilation. BMJ Case Rep 2021; 14 [PMID: 34417243 DOI: 10.1136/bcr-2021-244016
- 15 Rosati R, De Nardi P, Dell'Acqua A, Calvi MR, Elmore U, Scarparo E, Beretta L. Tracheoesophageal Fistula in a COVID-19 Ventilated Patient: A Challenging Therapeutic Decision. Case Rep Surg 2021; 2021: 6645518 [PMID: 33833892 DOI: 10.1155/2021/6645518]
- 16 Pereira C, Silva R, Campello GC, Moura F. Tracheoesophageal fistula in a COVID-19 patient. Saudi J Anaesth 2021; 15: 447-449 [PMID: 34658736 DOI: 10.4103/sja.sja_294_21]
- Harley HR. Ulcerative tracheo-oesophageal fistula during treatment by tracheostomy and intermittent positive pressure 17 ventilation. Thorax 1972; 27: 338-352 [PMID: 4557006 DOI: 10.1136/thx.27.3.338]
- Godoy AC, Vieira RJ, Capitani EM. Endotracheal tube cuff pressure alteration after changes in position in patients under 18 mechanical ventilation. J Bras Pneumol 2008; 34: 294-297 [PMID: 18545825 DOI: 10.1590/s1806-37132008000500008]
- Restauri N, Sheridan AD. Burnout and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) 19 Pandemic: Intersection, Impact, and Interventions. J Am Coll Radiol 2020; 17: 921-926 [PMID: 32479798 DOI: 10.1016/j.jacr.2020.05.021]
- 20 Alanazi TNM, McKenna L, Buck M, Alharbi RJ. Reported effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on the psychological status of emergency healthcare workers: A scoping review. Australas Emerg Care 2021 [PMID: 34802977 DOI: 10.1016/j.auec.2021.10.002]
- Kunz M, Strasser M, Hasan A. Impact of the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic on healthcare workers: systematic 21 comparison between nurses and medical doctors. Curr Opin Psychiatry 2021; 34: 413-419 [PMID: 34001698 DOI: 10.1097/yco.000000000000721]
- Shreffler J, Petrey J, Huecker M. The Impact of COVID-19 on Healthcare Worker Wellness: A Scoping Review. West J 22 Emerg Med 2020; 21: 1059-1066 [PMID: 32970555 DOI: 10.5811/westjem.2020.7.48684]
- 23 Shen KR, Allen MS, Cassivi SD, Nichols FC 3rd, Wigle DA, Harmsen WS, Deschamps C. Surgical management of acquired nonmalignant tracheoesophageal and bronchoesophageal fistulae. Ann Thorac Surg 2010; 90: 914-8; discussion 919 [PMID: 20732517 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2010.05.061]
- Cereatti F, Grassia R, Drago A, Conti CB, Donatelli G. Endoscopic management of gastrointestinal leaks and fistulae: 24 What option do we have? World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 4198-4217 [PMID: 32848329 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i29.4198]
- 25 Rogalski P, Daniluk J, Baniukiewicz A, Wroblewski E, Dabrowski A. Endoscopic management of gastrointestinal perforations, leaks and fistulas. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 10542-10552 [PMID: 26457014 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i37.10542]
- Chan SM, Auyeung KKY, Lam SF, Chiu PWY, Teoh AYB. Current status in endoscopic management of upper gastrointestinal perforations, leaks and fistulas. Dig Endosc 2022; 34: 43-62 [PMID: 34115407 DOI: 10.1111/den.14061]
- 27 Ramai D, Bivona A, Latson W, Ofosu A, Ofori E, Reddy M, Adler DG. Endoscopic management of tracheoesophageal fistulas. Ann Gastroenterol 2019; 32: 24-29 [PMID: 30598588 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2018.0321]
- 28 Ross, WA, Lee JH. (2008) Endoscopic Approach to Tracheoesophageal Fistulas in Adults. Tech Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 10: 155-163 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tgie.2008.07.002]



E WŰ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 636-641

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor: A case report

Aleksei A Kashintsev, Dmitriy S Rusanov, Mariya V Antipova, Sergey V Anisimov, Oleg K Granstrem, Nikolai Yu Kokhanenko, Konstantin V Medvedev, Eldar B Kutumov, Anastasya A Nadeeva, Vitali Proutski

Specialty type: Emergency medicine

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Destek S, Turkey; Hu B, China

Received: May 4, 2022 Peer-review started: May 4, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: June 24, 2022 Accepted: September 13, 2022 Article in press: September 13, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Aleksei A Kashintsev, Sergey V Anisimov, Oleg K Granstrem, Vitali Proutski, Pandx Ltd., Whittlesford, Cambridge, CB22 4NW, United Kingdom

Dmitriy S Rusanov, Mariya V Antipova, Nikolai Yu Kokhanenko, Konstantin V Medvedev, Eldar B Kutumov, Anastasya A Nadeeva, Pandx LLC., Saint-Petersburg 194100, Russia

Corresponding author: Aleksei A Kashintsev, MD, PhD, Director of Medicine and Technology, Surgeon, Pandx Ltd., Whittlesford, 1 Royston Road, Cambridge, CB22 4NW, United Kingdom. alexey.kashintsev@pandica.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Esophageal cancer is a common type of cancer and serious bleeding from esophageal tumors can occur in routine clinical practice. The arrest of bleeding from esophageal tumor is not a trivial task, which can sometimes require non-standard solutions. We report a case of successful hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor performed by a novel two-balloon catheter inserted endoscopically, with a local hemostatic treatment applied.

CASE SUMMARY

A 36-years old male patient with advanced esophageal cancer developed bleeding from the tumor following endoscopic stenting with a self-expanding metal stent. Due to the ineffectiveness of standard approaches, after a medical conference, the patient was treated with a novel method based on the use of a two-balloon catheter creating an isolated area in esophagus and locally dispersing hemostatic polysaccharide powder inside the isolated interior. Hemostasis was successful and subsequent endoscopic examination revealed the presence of organized clot and localized defect, which was coagulated in a planned manner.

CONCLUSION

The authors present a new catheter-based method of hemostasis of esophageal tumor bleeding.

Key Words: Esophageal cancer; Esophageal bleeding; Two-balloon catheter; Endoscopic hemostasis; Hemostatic polysaccharide powder; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: We describe a novel method of managing difficult-to-treat condition using an original device/ catheter that we developed. Our experience of managing gastrointestinal and, in particular, esophageal bleeding suggests that treatment of such conditions is a major challenge with no readily available and reliably working solutions. Success depends on multiple factors, all subject to limitation of time available for decision-making and application of treatment methods. A major advantage of our method is its ease of use and ability to be deployed by physicians of all levels and in all hospital settings. We believe that our method can help save many lives.

Citation: Kashintsev AA, Rusanov DS, Antipova MV, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, Kokhanenko NY, Medvedev KV, Kutumov EB, Nadeeva AA, Proutski V. Hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 636-641 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/636.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636

INTRODUCTION

Various stages of dysphagia are common complications of esophageal cancer. Stenting of esophageal tumors is a standard method of treatment and palliative care. Placement of a self-expandable metal stent is required, on the one hand to facilitate oral nutrition and on the other hand as the first standard step of treatment pre-empting neoadjuvant chemotherapy with brachytherapy[1,2]. At the same time, placement of a stent can lead to the development of various complications, the frequency of which can reach up to 50% [3]. The most common are esophageal perforation, fistula, stent migration, and bleeding [4,5]. The incidence of bleeding after stenting is not high and varies from 1% to 12%[6,7]. However, the volume of bleeding if it occurs is often massive and is associated with high mortality [6,7]. Due to the fact that this complication is rare, and its course is extremely aggressive, the experience of managing this group of patients is limited. The recommendations are nonsystematic in nature and one should be prepared for various scenarios, from the application of various hemostatic remedies and transfusion of blood components to angiographic methods to stop the bleeding. The unfavorable outcome of this complication can be caused by a stent itself that interferes with verification of the source of bleeding, by pathological hypervascularization of a tumor, rich blood supply of the esophagus, including from esophageal arteries stemming from the descending aorta, and by a limited amount of time available to help a patient[6-9].

Analysis of the literature suggests that time is the main factor in the unsatisfactory result of trying to achieve hemostasis during the first wave of bleeding. The time spent on patient admission and delays in identifying the source of bleeding, trying various options of endoscopic hemostasis, switching to endovascular methods, all negatively affect the outcome of treatment. To counter this, a method has been developed that consists of isolating the source of bleeding, in this case the part of the esophagus with a tumor, from other parts of the gastrointestinal tract, with the possibility of delivering hemostatic agents into it while maintaining the connectivity between the parts of esophagus proximal and distal to the isolated region. The latter feature enables concurrent and continuous drainage of the proximal part and administration of solutions and enteral nutrition. This approach achieves several important effects. First, it allows one to mechanically create an isolated area with high pressure in which blood, clots, and coagulation factors facilitate hemostasis. Second, it enables localized delivery of hemostatic agents such as polysaccharide hemostatic powders. Third, by maintaining functional connectivity of the gastrointestinal tract, the method allows both for essential nutritional support and provision of fluids, and for sufficient exposure time to achieve hemostasis.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

Vomiting with blood, melena, weakness, an episode of loss of consciousness.

History of present illness

A 36-year-old male patient was admitted on an emergency basis on November 14, 2021, with manifestation of gastrointestinal bleeding. At the time of admission, the degree of blood loss, according to the changes in the level of hemoglobin, erythrocytes and hematocrit, was assessed as moderate.

History of past illness

When collecting an anamnesis, it was established that for the first time the dysphagia was observed in



Kashintsev AA et al. Hemostasis for esophageal tumor



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 X-ray of esophagus revealing a filling defect.

September 2021. An X-ray investigation performed at the time revealed changes characteristic of a tumor of the gastroesophageal junction (Figure 1). The patient categorically refused further examination and treatment and was discharged. Later he was followed up at the oncology clinic, and on October 29 diagnosed with cancer of gastroesophageal junction, type II according to Siewert classification, stage IVB, Grade 2, dMMR/MSI-h-negative, HER2-negative adenocarcinoma. Concomitant diseases: obesity class III, essential hypertension. On November 10, endoscopic stenting of esophagus was performed to resolve dysphagia. The patient was discharged on November 13, 2021.

Personal and family history

There was no personal and family history of cancer.

Physical examination

At the time of admission, blood pressure was 80/40 mmHg and heart rate was 114 beats/min.

Laboratory examinations

Blood analysis demonstrated high volume of loss, with erythrocyte count 2.1 mln cells/uL, hemoglobin 79 g/L, and hematocrit 31.0%.

Imaging examinations

Endoscopic examination revealed that there was ongoing bleeding from under the partially covered esophageal stent (Figure 2). It was however not possible to clearly establish the localization of the source of bleeding.

MULTIDISCIPLINARY EXPERT CONSULTATION

Given the severity and urgency of situation, a multidisciplinary meeting was held, which included surgeons, endoscopists and anesthesiologists.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Cancer of the gastroesophageal junction, type II according to Siewert classification, stage IVB, Grade 2, dMMR/MSI-h-negative, HER2-negative adenocarcinoma. Complications: severe esophageal bleeding. Concomitant diseases: obesity class III and essential hypertension.

TREATMENT

Both standard intravenous hemostatic therapy and blood component transfusion were administered. An attempt to perform endoscopic hemostasis by electrocoagulation of the tumor failed to achieve positive results. It was decided that due to the impossibility of achieving hemostasis using standard methods and further deteriorating condition of the patient, it was advisable, according to vital indications, to use the isolation method and locally introduce a polysaccharide powdered hemostatic





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright @The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Endoscopic view of bleeding with visualization of uncovered part of the stent. There were visible signs of tumor growth.

agent. The two-balloon catheter was inserted endoscopically into the stomach past the stent, so that the tumor site with the source of bleeding were located between the balloons. Balloons were inflated isolating the area of bleeding, and hemostatic powder was injected though the catheter opening located between the balloons and dispersed inside the isolated interior. The procedure stopped the bleeding, as demonstrated by normalization of hemodynamic parameters and absence of retrograde flow of blood through the main channel of the catheter. Over the next day, there was no sign of bleeding recurrence, which was supported by stable levels of hemoglobin and erythrocyte count. On November 15, the day after hemostasis, the catheter was removed, and repeated endoscopic procedure was performed in order to identify the source of bleeding and to reposition the esophageal stent. A 1.5-cm long defect with an organized clot was detected in the gastroesophageal junction (Figure 3). Argon plasma coagulation was performed after which the same stent was repositioned and fixed. Fluoroscopy performed on November 18 showed that stent's position was adequate, the contrast medium freely entered the stomach, and there were no streaks or signs of stent migration (Figure 4). No recurrence of bleeding was observed, and the patient was discharged on November 18 in adequate condition to continue treatment at the oncology clinic.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

After 4 mo of follow-up on March 9, 2022, patient was hospitalized with recurrent dysphagia. Endoscopy of the upper part of the stent revealed tumor overgrowth and infiltration with stenosis of the esophagus. Endoscopic ablation with tumor coagulation and recanalization of the esophagus was performed successfully. Two days after the procedure, clinical signs of dysphagia disappeared, as confirmed by controlled esophageal fluoroscopy, and the patient was discharged.

DISCUSSION

Bleeding after stenting of esophageal cancer is a severe complication with a high rate of mortality. Most often it develops in the first 2 wk after manipulation[8,9]. The main reasons include mucosal trauma caused by the free uncovered part of the stent during active esophageal peristalsis and increased pressure on the wall of the organ at the time of its expansion by the stent, leading to necrotic changes [10]. Since the esophagus is well supplied with blood, the bleeding is often massive. The presence of a stent hampers identification of the source of bleeding, and prevents application of argon plasma coagulation, injection of adrenaline or clipping. Large number of collateral blood vessels and segmental type of blood supply of the esophagus are the reason why many authors recommend supplementing endoscopic approaches with endovascular methods of hemostasis, which nevertheless often fail to achieve the desired effect[8-10]. It is important to have a wide range of methods available for both identification and tackling of the source of bleeding. In clinical practice however, resources are often limited and implementation of extensive care is associated with loss of time, which in this case is critical. Presence of disseminated tumor and poor somatic status of a patient can also play an important role, limiting the surgeon's options.

The method of hemostatic treatment described here allows for localization of the source of bleeding by isolating it from other parts of the gastrointestinal tract. At the same time, it does not require identification of precise location of the site of bleeding. The method implements four hemostatic approaches: (1) Applying pressure on the submucosal vessels by the inflated balloons; (2) tamponade of the source



Kashintsev AA et al. Hemostasis for esophageal tumor



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 View of a clot in the gastroesophageal junction after stent removal.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 X-ray of esophagus. Correct location of the stent in the gastroesophageal junction was visualized.

of bleeding by blood clots; (3) targeted delivery of hemostatic agents to the bleeding site; and (4) prevention of migration of hemostatic agents and blood clots to other parts of the gastrointestinal tract due to peristalsis. The latter prolongs exposure to hemostatic agents, which is enhanced by the ability of the two-balloon catheter used in the procedure to preserve connectivity of the gastrointestinal tract and to remain in place long enough to achieve the desired hemostatic effect.

CONCLUSION

Availability of a fast and simple method for stopping bleeding from a tumor in the esophageal lumen, which does not require a high level of specialist training, is easy to perform and that provides long-term hemostasis and ability to administer enteral nutrition and drain the upper part of the esophagus, will help save time and improve the quality of care for this group of patients. While the present case is focused on esophageal bleeding, the method proposed could be applied to treating bleeding in other parts of the gastrointestinal tract.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Kashintsev AA, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, Kutumov EB, Nadeeva AA and Proutski V designed the study; Kashintsev AA, Rusanov DS, Antipova MV, Kokhanenko NY and Medvedev KV performed the study; Kashintsev AA, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, and Proutski V analyzed the results and wrote the manuscript; all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors report no relevant conflict of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United Kingdom

ORCID number: Aleksei A Kashintsev 0000-0002-3708-1129; Sergey V Anisimov 0000-0003-1976-9912; Vitali Yu Proutski 0000-0002-2432-8698.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American Association for cancer research, No. 461256.

S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: Kerr C P-Editor: Wu YXJ

REFERENCES

- 1 Talreja JP, Eloubeidi MA, Sauer BG, Al-Awabdy BS, Lopes T, Kahaleh M, Shami VM. Fully covered removable nitinol self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) in malignant strictures of the esophagus: a multicenter analysis. Surg Endosc 2012; 26: 1664-1669 [PMID: 22179474 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-2089-z]
- 2 NCCN Clinical practice guidelines in oncology (NCCN Guidelines). Esophageal and esophagogastric junction cancers. 2022. Available from: https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/esophageal_blocks.pdf
- 3 Iwasaki H, Mizushima T, Suzuki Y, Fukusada S, Kachi K, Ozeki T, Anbe K, Tsukamoto H, Okumura F, Joh T, Sano H. Factors That Affect Stent-Related Complications in Patients with Malignant Obstruction of the Esophagus or Gastric Cardia. Gut Liver 2017; 11: 47-54 [PMID: 27728966 DOI: 10.5009/gn116172]
- 4 Oh SJ, Song HY, Nam DH, Ko HK, Park JH, Na HK, Lee JJ, Kang MK. Bleeding after expandable nitinol stent placement in patients with esophageal and upper gastrointestinal obstruction: incidence, management, and predictors. Acta Radiol 2014; 55: 1069-1075 [PMID: 24226292 DOI: 10.1177/0284185113511080]
- 5 Shan M, Lu Z, Guo Q, Liu Z, Zhang J, Wen F. Self-expanding metal stents for palliative treatment of esophageal carcinoma: risk factors for fatal massive bleeding. J Clin Gastroenterol 2012; 46: 758-763 [PMID: 22751338 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31824bdb1d
- Homann N, Noftz MR, Klingenberg-Noftz RD, Ludwig D. Delayed complications after placement of self-expanding stents in malignant esophageal obstruction: treatment strategies and survival rate. Dig Dis Sci 2008; 53: 334-340 [PMID: 17597412 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-007-9862-9]
- Kos X, Trotteur G, Dondelinger RF. Delayed esophageal hemorrhage caused by a metal stent: treatment with embolization. 7 Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 1998; 21: 428-430 [PMID: 9853152 DOI: 10.1007/s002709900293]
- Turkyilmaz A, Eroglu A, Aydin Y, Kurt A, Bilen Y, Karaoglanoglu N. Complications of metallic stent placement in malignant esophageal stricture and their management. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2010; 20: 10-15 [PMID: 20173613 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e3181cdebf4]
- 9 Liu SY, Xiao P, Li TX, Cao HC, Mao AW, Jiang HS, Cao GS, Liu J, Wang YD, Zhang XS. Predictor of massive bleeding following stent placement for malignant oesophageal stricture/fistulae: a multicentre study. Clin Radiol 2016; 71: 471-475 [PMID: 26944699 DOI: 10.1016/j.crad.2016.02.001]
- 10 Sarper A, Oz N, Cihangir C, Demircan A, Isin E. The efficacy of self-expanding metal stents for palliation of malignant esophageal strictures and fistulas. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2003; 23: 794-798 [PMID: 12754035 DOI: 10.1016/s1010-7940(03)00091-5



F WÜ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 642-647

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: First case report from Egypt and North Africa

Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy, Ashraf Aboubakr, Hussein H Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Shaimaa Elkholy, Mahmoudd Wahba, Mohamed Alboraie, Hussein Elsayed, Mohamed O Othman

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Li J, China; Murata K, Japan

Received: June 3, 2022 Peer-review started: June 3, 2022 First decision: June 27, 2022 Revised: July 29, 2022 Accepted: September 13, 2022 Article in press: September 13, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy, Ashraf Aboubakr, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Maadi Armed Forces Medical Complex, Military Medical Academy, Cairo 11711, Egypt

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Hussein H Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Shaimaa Elkholy, Mahmoudd Wahba, Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Endoscopy, Cairo University, Cairo 11311, Egypt

Mohamed Alboraie, Department of Internal Medicine, Al-Azhar University, Cairo 11311, Egypt

Hussein Elsayed, Department of Pathology, Military Medical Academy, Cairo 11711, Egypt

Mohamed O Othman, Department of Internal Medicine, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX 77082, United States

Corresponding author: Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy, MD, PhD, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Senior Lecturer, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Maadi Armed Forces Medical Complex, Military Medical Academy, Maadi Kornich El Nile, Cairo 11728, Egypt. dr_zamzamy@hotmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Gastrointestinal (GI) polyposis is a rare condition in GI diseases. To date about 500 cases of Cronkhite-Canada syndrome (CCS) have been reported worldwide.

CASE SUMMARY

We report a 60-year-old female patient who presented with dyspepsia, abdominal pain, and weight loss of 1-year duration. Her physical examination showed alopecia and onychodystrophy. Upper endoscopy revealed diffuse markedly thickened gastric mucosa involving the whole stomach with thickened gastric rugae and numerous polypoidal lesions. Histopathological examination showed marked hyperplasia of the foveolar glands with inflammatory cell infiltration. Endoscopic ultrasound showed a significantly hypertrophic mucosa and muscularis mucosa, while the submucosa and the muscularis propria were spared, favouring its benign nature. Colonoscopy showed multiple sessile polyps scattered at different parts of the colon. Histopathological examination revealed tubular adenomatous polyps with low-grade dysplasia. Differential diagnoses included CCS, Menterier disease (MD), other polyposis syndromes, lymphoma, amyloidosis, and gastric malignancies. The presence of alopecia, nail dystrophy, GI polyposis, markedly



thickened gastric mucosa and folds, abdominal pain, weight loss, and marked foveolar gland hyperplasia; all was in favour of CCS. Lymphoma was excluded due to sparing of the muscularis propria. The presence of colonic polyps and antral and duodenal infiltration, and the absence of hypoproteinaemia decreased the possibility for MD.

CONCLUSION

The patient was diagnosed as having CCS.

Key Words: Gastrointestinal polyposis; Thickened gastric mucosa; Cronkhite-Canada syndrome; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Cronkhite-Canada syndrome (CCS) is a rare acquired polyposis with unknown aetiology. To date about 500 cases have been reported worldwide. We herein report an Egyptian patient with CCS. Most of CCS cases were reported from Japan, and to our knowledge, our case is the first case reported from Egypt and North Africa. Cases presenting with gastrointestinal (GI) polyposis and marked thickened gastric mucosa and folds represent challenging cases and diagnostic dilemmas. The diagnosis was based on history, physical examination, endoscopic findings, and histology. CCS is typically characterized by GI symptoms, such as diarrhea and skin changes (e.g., alopecia, pigmentation, and nail dystrophy), while endoscopic features include diffuse polyps throughout the entire GIT, except for the esophagus. Pathological types of polyps in CCS mainly include inflammatory, hyperplastic, hamartomatous, and/or adenomatous polyps. CCS can be complicated by many diseases and has a malignant tendency with a high mortality rate. Till now, there has been no uniform standard treatment for CCS.

Citation: Alzamzamy AE, Aboubakr A, Okasha HH, Abdellatef A, Elkholy S, Wahba M, Alboraie M, Elsayed H, Othman MO. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: First case report from Egypt and North Africa. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 642-647

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/642.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642

INTRODUCTION

Cronkhite-Canada syndrome (CCS) is one of the rarest nonhereditary diseases[1], and its exact aetiology is still unknown^[2], with around 500 cases having been described in the literature^[3]. Most of CCS cases were reported from Japan, and to our knowledge, our case is the first case reported from Egypt and North Africa.

Patient with CCS usually presents with gastrointestinal (GI) symptoms such as abdominal pain, weight loss, and diarrhea, or with other symptoms such as onychodystrophy, alopecia, hyperpigmentation of the skin, and rarely vitiligo^[4]. GI polyposis is the main endoscopic feature in CCS, which is commonly non-neoplastic and rather inflammatory, hyperplastic, hamartomatous, and/or adenomatous polyps in nature^[5]. Moreover, some CCS cases may develop gastric and colorectal malignancies during the disease course[4].

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

A 60-year-old female patient presented with dyspepsia, abdominal pain, and weight loss of 1-year duration.

History of present illness

The patient denied other GI or anaemic symptoms. She was a non-smoker and did not drink alcohol.

History of past illness

The patient's past medical history was free apart from prolonged proton-pump inhibitor (PPI) intake.

Personal and family history

There was no family history of gastrointestinal polyposis or colorectal malignancy.



Physical examination

The physical examination was unremarkable apart from alopecia (Figure 1A) and onychodystrophy (Figure 1B).

Laboratory examinations

The patient's laboratory profile was within normal limits including a full complete blood picture (CBC), chemistry, serum albumin, serum calcium, urine analysis, antinuclear antibody (ANA), and IgG-4.

Imaging examinations

Oesophago-gastro-duodenoscopy (OGD) revealed diffuse markedly thickened gastric mucosa involving the whole stomach (fundus, body, and antrum), with thickened and tortuous gastric rugae, and numerous polypoidal lesions (3-10 mm in diameter), with a hyperaemic mucosa, and to a lesser extent down to the duodenal bulb and second part of the duodenum (Figure 2A and B). Multiple conventional biopsies were taken, and polypectomy was done for the large polyps for histopathological examination. Biopsies showed marked hyperplasia and cystic dilation of foveolar glands with inflammatory cell infiltration including eosinophils, hyperplastic polyps, chronic gastritis, and Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection with no atypia or malignancy (Figure 3). IgG4-immunohistochemistry showed a very faintly positive signal.

Endoscopic ultrasound was done later and showed a significantly hypertrophic mucosa and muscularis mucosa, while the submucosa and the muscularis propria were spared, favouring its benign nature. Wall thickness was up to 8-10 mm (normal wall thickness is up to 4 mm) (Figure 2C).

Colonoscopy showed multiple variable-sized, sessile, and pedunculated polyps (~15), scattered at different parts of the colon. Snaring of the large polyps was done after submucosal injection (Figure 2D and E), and histopathological examination showed typical features of benign juvenile-like and hamartomatous polyps without dysplastic changes, while pathology of other polyps revealed tubular adenomatous polyps with low-grade dysplasia.

Both push enteroscopy and terminal ileoscopy showed no polyposis with a normal mucosa in the 3rd and 4th portions of the duodenum, the proximal jejunum, and the terminal ileum.

Computerized tomography (CT) scan of the abdomen & pelvis with oral and intravenous (IV) contrast revealed mild circumferential mural thickening of the gastric wall.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

The patient was diagnosed as having CCS.

TREATMENT

The patient started a sequential therapy for *H. pylori* infection with complete eradication, followed by a proton pump inhibitor (40 mg once daily), prednisolone (30 mg/d), and mesalazine (500 mg QID) for 6 mo.

DISCUSSION

In our case, the following differential diagnoses were raised and discussed with our gastroenterologists: CCS, MD, other polyposis syndromes (such as familiar adenomatous polyposis, Gardner syndrome, juvenile polyposis, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, and Turcot syndrome), lymphoma, amyloidosis, duodenal gastric heterotopia, and gastric malignancies.

The final diagnosis was based on the medical history, physical examination, endoscopic findings, and the histopathological examination. The presence of anomalies of ectodermal tissues (such as alopecia and nail dystrophy), gastrointestinal polyposis (hamartomatous and adenomatous polyps), markedly thickened gastric mucosa and folds, abdominal pain, weight loss, and marked foveolar gland hyperplasia; all was in favour of the CCS. On the other hand, there was no protein-losing enteropathy, diarrhea, hypoalbuminaemia, or skin pigmentation.

Lymphoma was excluded due to sparing of the muscularis propria. Furthermore, markedly thickened gastric mucosa and folds and the histopathological examination which revealed marked foveolar gland hyperplasia were consistent with MD. In addition, abdominal pain and weight loss are common presentation of MD, but the presence of colonic polyps, and antral and duodenal infiltration, and the absence of hypoproteinaemia decreased the possibility for MD.

The patient started a sequential therapy for H. pylori infection with complete eradication, followed by a proton pump inhibitor (40 mg once daily), prednisolone (30 mg/d), and mesalazine (500 mg QID) for 6 mo.





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Physical examination. A: Alopecia; B: Onychodystrophy.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Endoscopy. A and B: Upper endoscopy revealed a diffuse markedly thickened gastric mucosa with numerous polypoidal lesions; C: Endoscopic ultrasound revealed a significantly hypertrophic mucosa and muscularis mucosa, but sparing of the submucosa and the muscularis propria; D and E: Colonoscopy showed multiple variable-sized, sessile, and pedunculated polyps, which were removed by snare polypectomy.

> Common complications of CCS include anemia, intussusception, rectal prolapse, and GI bleeding, as well as other less common ones such as recurrent severe acute pancreatitis, myelodysplastic syndrome, cecal intussusception, portal thrombosis, membranous glomerulonephritis, and osteoporotic fractures that may result from malabsorption of calcium or prolonged glucocorticoid therapy or both. The most serious complication is malignancy; however, the incidence of CCS-related cancer is estimated to be 5%-25%, especially gastric and colon cancer[6].

> The follow-up endoscopies (OGD and colonoscopy) after 6 and 12 mo of treatment showed significant remission with a reduced number of gastric and colonic polyps and regression of hypertrophic gastric folds (Figure 4). Consequently, the patient's clinical condition was markedly improved, and the prednisolone dose was reduced gradually to 7.5 mg/d, but the mesalazine dose remained the same.

> There is a tendency of malignant transformation or coexistence of gastrointestinal malignancies in patients with CCS. Therefore, endoscopic documentation of regression in CCS is important despite the



Baishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com


DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Histopathological examination showed marked hyperplasia and cystic dilation of foveolar glands with inflammatory cell infiltration including eosinophils, chronic gastritis, and Helicobacter pylori infection with no atypia or malignancy.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Follow-up endoscopies after 6 mo and 12 mo of treatment showed significant remission with a reduced number of gastric and colonic polyps and regression of hypertrophic gastric folds. A: Upper endoscopy; B: Colonoscopy.

> lower incidence of CCS-related cancer in remission patients. Therefore, the comprehensive endoscopic annual surveillance either via chromoendoscopy or directed biopsy from irregular polyps, to exclude pre-cancer lesions before development of invasive carcinoma is mandatory; however, there are still no recommended guidelines to be followed[7].

> Nutritional support, electrolytes, and mineral and vitamin supplementation remain the cornerstone in treatment of CCS beside antibiotics and corticosteroids; however, the definitive treatment is still unknown[4,7].

> Till now, there is still much that needs to know about this syndrome. In this context, the most important issue is to maintain treatment monitoring and provide appropriate measure to prevent relapse^[8].

CONCLUSION

CCS is a form of uncommon, acquired polyposis with obscure aetiology. To date around 500 cases have been reported all over the world. Most of CCS cases were reported from Japan, and to our knowledge, our case is the first case reported from Egypt and North Africa. CCS is generally characterized by GI symptoms, such as diarrhea and skin changes (e.g., alopecia, skin pigmentation, and onychodystrophy), while GI polyposis is the main endoscopic feature in CCS, which is commonly non-neoplastic and mainly include inflammatory, hyperplastic, hamartomatous, and/or adenomatous polyps. CCS has a malignant potential, and some cases may develop gastric and colorectal malignancies during the disease



course. Till now, there is no uniform standard treatment for CCS.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge our hospitals and their workers, nurses, and staff members for all the support and help in this study and throughout our careers.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Alzamzamy A contributed to data acquisition, analysis, and interpretation, all endoscopies, and drafting of the manuscript; Aboubakr A, Okasha H, and Othman M edited the manuscript and supervised the research; Alzamzamy A and Abdelatif A wrote the manuscript; Elsayed H contributed to the histopathology work and result analysis; Elkholy S, Wahba M, and Alboraie M contributed to data acquisition, analysis, and interpretation; all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Informed consent statement: Informed written consent was obtained from the patients for the publication of this report and any accompanying images.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Egypt

ORCID number: Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy 0000-0002-3817-5370; Ashraf Aboubakr 0000-0002-3453-9317; Hussein H Okasha 0000-0002-0815-1394; Abeer Abdellatef 0000-0001-9945-9767; Shaimaa Elkholy 0000-0003-4322-6467; Mohamed O Othman 0000-0002-5888-4334.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Chen YL

REFERENCES

- Yuan W, Tian L, Ai FY, Liu SJ, Shen SR, Wang XY, Liu F. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: A case report. *Oncol Lett* 2018; 15: 8447-8453 [PMID: 29805581 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2018.8409]
- 2 Schulte S, Kütting F, Mertens J, Kaufmann T, Drebber U, Nierhoff D, Töx U, Steffen HM. Case report of patient with a Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: sustained remission after treatment with corticosteroids and mesalazine. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2019; 19: 36 [PMID: 30813906 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-019-0944-x]
- 3 Wu ZY, Sang LX, Chang B. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: from clinical features to treatment. *Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf)* 2020; 8: 333-342 [PMID: 33163187 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/goaa058]
- 4 Kopáčová M, Urban O, Cyrany J, Laco J, Bureš J, Rejchrt S, Bártová J, Tachecí I. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: review of the literature. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2013; 2013: 856873 [PMID: 24369458 DOI: 10.1155/2013/856873]
- 5 Asokkumar R, Mesenas S, Soetikno R. Endoscopic features of Cronkhite-Canada syndrome. *Endoscopy* 2021; 53: E411-E412 [PMID: 33445199 DOI: 10.1055/a-1333-0796]
- 6 Haghighi S, Noorali S, Mohammad Alizadeh AH. Cronkhite-Canada Syndrome Associated with Metastatic Colon Cancer. Case Rep Gastroenterol 2018; 12: 109-115 [PMID: 29805353 DOI: 10.1159/000479220]
- 7 Liu Y, Zhang L, Yang Y, Peng T. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: report of a rare case and review of the literature. J Int Med Res 2020; 48: 300060520922427 [PMID: 32459145 DOI: 10.1177/0300060520922427]
- 8 **Dharmik P**, Mani TM. A case with rare manifestation of Cronkhite-Canada Syndrome with remission after treatment and literature review. *Glob J Medical Clin Case Rep* 2018; **5**: 025-029 [DOI: 10.17352/2455-5282.000065]

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E WJ

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 648-656

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating pediatric Crohn disease: A case report and review of literature

C Quinn Miller, Omer A M Saeed, Katrina Collins

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Bao CH, China; Sitkin S, Russia

Received: July 17, 2022 Peer-review started: July 17, 2022 First decision: September 5, 2022 Revised: September 5, 2022 Accepted: September 21, 2022 Article in press: September 21, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



C Quinn Miller, Omer A M Saeed, Katrina Collins, Department of Pathology, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN 46202, United States

Corresponding author: Katrina Collins, MD, Assistant Professor, Department of Pathology, Indiana University School of Medicine, 350 W 11th Street, Indianapolis, IN 46202, United States. katcoll@iu.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Infection with Histoplasma capsulatum (H. capsulatum) can lead to disseminated disease involving the gastrointestinal tract presenting as diffuse abdominal pain and diarrhea which may mimic inflammatory bowel disease (IBD).

CASE SUMMARY

We report a case of 12-year-old boy with presumptive diagnosis of Crohn disease (CD) that presented with several months of abdominal pain, weight loss and bloody diarrhea. Colonoscopy showed patchy moderate inflammation characterized by erythema and numerous pseudopolyps involving the terminal ileum, cecum, and ascending colon. Histologic sections from the colon biopsy revealed diffuse cellular infiltrate within the lamina propria with scattered histiocytic aggregates, and occasional non-necrotizing granulomas. Grocott-Gomori's Methenamine Silver staining confirmed the presence of numerous yeast forms suggestive of *Histoplasma* spp., further confirmed with positive urine *Histoplasma* antigen (6.58 ng/mL, range 0.2-20 ng/mL) and serum immunoglobulin G antibodies to Histoplasma (35.9 EU, range 10.0-80.0 EU). Intravenous amphotericin was administered then transitioned to oral itraconazole. Follow-up computed tomography imaging showed a left lower lung nodule and mesenteric lymphadenopathy consistent with disseminated histoplasmosis infection.

CONCLUSION

Gastrointestinal involvement with H. capsulatum with no accompanying respiratory symptoms is exceedingly rare and recognition is often delayed due to the overlapping clinical manifestations of IBD. This case illustrates the importance of excluding infectious etiologies in patients with "biopsy-proven" CD prior to initiating immunosuppressive therapies. Communication between clinicians and pathologists is crucial as blood cultures and antigen testing are key studies that should be performed in all suspected cases of histoplasmosis to avoid misdiagnosis and inappropriate treatment.



Key Words: Crohn disease; Disseminated histoplasmosis; Endoscopy; Colon; Inflammatory bowel disease; Immunosuppression; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Impaired cell-mediated immunity is known to increase the risk for disseminated histoplasmosis and has been described in the setting of Crohn disease (CD) treated with immunosuppressant agents. Endoscopically, the appearance of histoplasmosis varies and includes features of inflammatory mucosal changes. Increasing awareness of this condition is critical to avoid misdiagnosis and inappropriate treatment, particularly in the setting of underlying CD. While no specific recommendations are available, immunosuppressive therapy may be safely initiated in some cases when there appears to be effective response to antifungal therapy and the patient can be monitored closely.

Citation: Miller CQ, Saeed OAM, Collins K. Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating pediatric Crohn disease: A case report and review of literature. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 648-656 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/648.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648

INTRODUCTION

Histoplasmosis is an infection caused by inhalation of spores from the fungus Histoplasma capsulatum (H. capsulatum), found in soil enriched with bird and bat droppings and is endemic to the central and eastern states, prevalent in the Ohio and Mississippi River Valleys [1,2]. Clinical manifestations are typically self-limiting in immunocompetent children, whereas immunocompromised children are likely to present with more severe or disseminated disease and may be indistinguishable from malignancy or tuberculosis[3,4]. Single-organ histoplasmosis is rare, primarily affecting the lungs, occasionally lymph nodes, liver, bone marrow, skin and mucosal membranes [5-8]. While the literature contains many reports of disseminated histoplasmosis reminiscent of Crohn disease (CD) radiographically and endoscopically in immunocompromised patients, there are relatively few reports of symptomatic gastrointestinal histoplasmosis occurring in immunocompetent patients. The most commonly involved sites are the terminal ileum and the colon^[9]. We report a case of an immunocompetent pediatric patient presenting with possible disseminated histoplasmosis after presumed initial diagnosis of CD. Early detection is critical to avoid treatment with immunosuppressive therapy and potential complications.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

The patient is a 12-year-old boy who presented with several months of abdominal pain, weight loss, and bloody diarrhea.

History of present illness

The patient experienced abdominal pain, weight loss, and bloody diarrhea and was referred for upper and lower GI endoscopy with biopsy.

History of past illness

His medical history was remarkable for several mild and self-limiting respiratory illnesses with nonproductive cough. The most recent episode occurred fourteen months prior to his current presentation.

Personal and family history

No notable personal or family medical history.

Physical examination

Unremarkable physical examination.

Laboratory examinations

Esophagogastroduodenoscopy was performed and revealed focally ulcerated gastric mucosa and several inflammatory polyps arising within the second and third portions of the duodenum.



Colonoscopy revealed patchy moderate inflammation characterized by erythema and numerous pseudopolyps involving the terminal ileum, cecum, and ascending colon (Figure 1). An erythematous region containing shallow ulcers was identified at the hepatic flexure. Multiple biopsies were taken from throughout the colon. A presumptive diagnosis of CD was made, methylprednisolone (40 mg/kg/d, IV) was administered and the patient was then discharged on oral prednisone (40 mg, QD) and oral mesalamine (1000 mg, TID).

Histologic examination of an H&E-stained colonic biopsy revealed a diffuse cellular infiltrate within the lamina propria with scattered histiocytic aggregates and occasional non-necrotizing granulomas (Figure 2A-C). Grocott-Gomori's methenamine silver (GMS) and Periodic acid-Schiff stains confirmed the presence of numerous yeast forms morphologically suggestive of *H. capsulatum* (Figure 2D and E), further confirmed with positive urine Histoplasma antigen (6.58 ng/mL, positive range 0.2-20 ng/mL) and serum immunoglobulin G (IgG) antibodies to *Histoplasma* (35.9 EU, positive \geq 10.0 EU).

Given the unusual nature of the histoplasmosis infection, an immunological workup was initiated and revealed profound hypogammaglobulinemia: Serum IgG 94 mg/dL (range 638-1453), IgM 9 mg/dL (range 56-242), and IgA 40 mg/dL (range 45-285) as well as CD8 lymphopenia (253/mm³, range 331-1445). Genetic testing was ordered for inborn error of immunity using Invitae Primary Immunodeficiency Panel and one pathogenic variant was identified in CD40LG c.43del (pThr15Leufs*7), associated with X-linked hyper-IgM syndrome (XHIGM) and two likely pathogenic variants in TNFRSF13B c.310T>C (p.Cys104RG) (homozygous), associated with recessive common variable immunodeficiency (CVID).

Imaging examinations

Computed tomography (CT) of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis demonstrated a calcified left lower lobe lung nodule with associated hilar lymphadenopathy, diffuse colitis with wall thickening of the distal small bowel through the cecum, abdominal lymphadenopathy, and abnormal-appearing adrenal glands, likely related to disseminated histoplasmosis infection.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Combined with the patient's medical history, the final diagnosis was isolated gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating newly diagnosed, presumed CD.

TREATMENT

An induction regimen of liposomal amphotericin was administered (3 mg/kg/d, IV) followed by 1 year of oral itraconazole (200 mg, BID) and treatment with oral mesalamine (1000 mg, TID) to maintain endoscopic remission with plans for endoscopy and colonoscopy in the future after trailing off medication at 6 mo.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Ongoing follow-up is planned for diagnostic evaluation of CD and the treatment plan includes maintaining clinical improvement and Histoplasma antigen clearance. Decisions on whether to initiate treatment for CD are pending as duration of antifungal therapy and safety of immunosuppressive therapy are to be determined. To date, our patient has completed 5 mo of a 12-mo course of antifungal therapy and is maintained on mesalamine until follow-up endoscopy and colonoscopy. The patient's symptoms have largely resolved and remain stable after 5 mo of follow-up.

DISCUSSION

Gastrointestinal involvement commonly occurs as part of disseminated histoplasmosis; however isolated colonic involvement with lack of respiratory symptoms is rare[10]. Histoplasmosis can occur at any age. Nonspecific clinical manifestations of gastrointestinal involvement such as abdominal pain, fever, weight loss, and diarrhea are variably present and may only be mild[6,10,11]. Immunocompromised patients are at increased risk of developing disseminated disease and may experience complications such as bleeding or intestinal obstruction more readily than immunocompetent individuals. A high index of suspicion is required for diagnosing histoplasmosis and the gold standard for diagnosis includes isolation of the fungus in blood culture and antigen testing in suspected cases, as utilizing both serum and urine consistently provides the highest sensitivity for detection. Testing for





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Colonoscopy findings. Diffuse and severe inflammation characterized by mucosal edema, erythema, friability, pseudopolyps, and serpentine ulcerations. A: Terminal ileum; B: Ileocecal valve; C: Transverse colon; D and E: Descending colon; F: Ascending colon.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Histologic findings. A: Colon biopsy revealed diffuse cellular infiltrate within the lamina propria (hematoxlyin and eosin, × 2, scale bar 1 mm); B: Scattered poorly formed granulomas (arrows) (hematoxlyin and eosin, × 20, scale bar 100 µm); C: Intracellular microorganisms (arrows) (hematoxlyin and eosin, × 40, scale bar 50 µm); Numerous yeast forms suggestive of Histoplasma spp. confirmed by special stains; D: Grocott-Gomori's Methenamine Silver stain (x 20, scale bar 100 μm); E: Periodic acid Schiff stain (× 20, scale bar 100 μm).

anti-Histoplasma antibodies further increases the sensitivity for diagnosis[12].

The terminal ileum is most commonly involved, presumably because of the lymphoid-rich tissue in this area, but can be found throughout the gastrointestinal tract[9]. The pathologic findings of gastrointestinal histoplasmosis include mucosal ulceration, polypoid lesions, and obstructing masses[6, 11,13]. Histologically, tissue shows diffuse expansion of lamina propria and submucosa by macrophages containing intracellular yeast forms[6,10]. As in our case, due to similarities in presentation, pattern of



Table 1 Reports of histoplasmosis mimicking inflammatory bowel disease in pediatric immunocompetent patients: Cases published between 1970-present (including current case)

Ref.	No. of cases	Age/Sex	Clinical presentation	Initial concern	Immune status	Laboratory investigations
Soper <i>et al</i> [23], 1970	2	15/M	Periumbilical pain with radiation to back; prior exposure to <i>Coccidioides</i> and <i>Histoplasma</i>	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	Histoplasma antibody titers 1:1024
		13/M	Abd pain, bilious vomiting, weight loss, fever; prior exposure to <i>Histoplasma</i>	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	Not performed
Alberti-Flor and Granda [<mark>18</mark>], 1986	1	16/M	Abd pain, diarrhea, weakness, fever; history of Job syndrome	Presumed CD	Hyper-IgE syndrome	Complement fixation 1:64; yeast antigen 1:8; preciptin (H/M bands), GMS+ yeast forms (resection specimen)
Steiner <i>et al</i> [19], 2009	1	14/F	Fatigue, abd pain, fever, weight loss	Presumed CD	Hyper-IgE syndrome	Urine Histoplasma antigen (8.34 ng/mL), Histoplasma complement fixation titers 1:32 (mycelial phase) 1:64 (yeast phase), preciptin (H/M bands), Yeast forms (terminal ileum, ileocecal valve)
Agarwal <i>et al</i> [<mark>20]</mark> , 2015	1	7/F	Intermittent fever and chills, weight loss	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	Yeast forms (peripheral blood), GMS/PAS+ yeast forms (bone marrow)
Kweyamba <i>et al</i> [21], 2016	1	4/M	Intermittent vague abd pain, anorexia, occasional vomiting and nausea; obstructing mesenteric chylous cyst	Intestinal obstruction	Immunocompetent	PAS+ yeast forms (cyst lining)
Acharyya <i>et al</i> [22], 2021	1	8/M	Colicky abd pain, weight loss, constipation, subsequent ileal stricture	Presumed intestinal tuberculsosis, unresponsive to antitubercular medication × 9 mo	Immunocompetent	GMS+ yeast forms (ileum, mesenteric nodes)
Current case, 2022	1	12/M	Abdominal pain × several months, weight loss, bloody diarrhea	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	GMS+ yeast forms (colon)

6-MP: 6-mercaptopurine; abd: Abdominal; CD: Crohn disease; GI: Gastrointestinal; IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; NR: Not reported; UC: Ulcerative colitis.

> involvement and associated granulomatous inflammation, gastrointestinal histoplasmosis can mimic CD[6,14-17].

> To our knowledge, only 7 cases of isolated gastrointestinal histoplasmosis occurring in the pediatric age group (younger than 18 years of age) have been previously reported, mostly from individual case reports (Table 1)[18-22] and one small case series [23]. Ages ranged from 4 to 16 years with a median age of 13 years. Of the previously described cases, the male/female ratio was 5:2. Our patient presented at a slightly younger age than the median (12 years vs 13 years). The most common presenting symptoms included abdominal pain and weight loss, with diarrhea, anorexia, and fever appearing occasionally. Pulmonary symptoms at presentation or during the disease course were not reported in any case. Five patients were presumed immunocompetent[20-22], while two patients were known to have immunocompromising conditions (hyper-IgE syndrome) prior to their presentation[18,19]. One patient with hyper-IgE syndrome was effectively treated seven months prior for cough and fever of unknown origin [19]. As in our case, five patients were given a presumptive diagnosis of CD based on clinical presentation and endoscopic findings[20-23]. A broad range of diagnostic laboratory tests were performed including immunological tests for antigen and/or antibody detection. Microscopic examination revealed the presence of yeast forms (by routine hematoxylin and eosin staining and/or special staining methods) in all cases.

> In our present case, the patient presented with gastrointestinal symptoms alone and endoscopic findings suggestive for CD and was started on corticosteroids and subsequently mesalamine. An interesting feature of our case is that while the gastrointestinal tract was the only site of symptomatic disease, it is unlikely to be the primary focus of infection. It is more likely that after inhalation of the fungus, dissemination by the bloodstream occurred before an immune response was mounted with some unidentifiable factor favoring persistence in the gastrointestinal tract exclusively. After additional workup, the patient was identified as more susceptible to histoplasmosis because of the dysregulation of cell-mediated immunity associated with his XHIGM and CVID, as suggested by his immunological



Table 2 Infectious mimics of inflammatory bowel disease ¹			
Infectious etiology	Gastrointestinal site	Routine stain	Ancillary stain(s)
Bacterial			
E. coli, O157-H7[24]	Colon H&E stain		Gram stain
Shigella spp.[25]	Colon		
Salmonella spp.[26]	Colon, terminal ileum		
Campylobacter spp.[27]	Colon, terminal ileum		
Yersinia enterocolitica[28]	Colon, terminal ileum		
Clostridiodes difficle[29]	Colon		
Nesisseria gonorrhoeae[30]	Colorectal		
Treponema pallidum[31]	Colorectal		
Chlamydia trachomatis[32]	Colorectal		
Aeromonas spp.[33]	Colon		
Mycobacterial tuberculosis[34]	Gastrointestinal tract, mostly terminal		Gram stain
	ileum		Acid-fast stain (Ziehl-Neelsen or Kinyoun)
Fungal			
Cryptococcus spp.[35]	Terminal ileum	H&E stain	GMS stain
Histoplasma capsulatum[<mark>36</mark>]	Terminal ileum		PAS stain
Coccidioides spp.[37]	Colon		
Paracoccidioides spp.[38]	Colorectal		
Viral			
Cytomegalovirus[39]	Jejunoileal	H&E stain	CMV immunostain
Herpes simplex virus[40]	Colorectal		HSV I/II immunostain
Parasite			
Entamoeba histolytica[41]	Colon	H&E stain	Giemsa stain
Enterobius vermicularis[42]	Colorectal		Serology
Taenia saginata[<mark>43</mark>]	Ileum		Stool examination
Strongyloides stercoralis[44]	Colon		
Anisakis spp.[45]	Ileum		
Hookworm (Ancylostoma duodenale, Necator americanus)[46]	Jejunoileal		

¹Adapted from Shojaei et al[47].

CMV: Cytomegalovirus; GMS: Grocott-Gomori's Methenamine Silver; H&E: Hematoxylin and eosin; HSV: Herpes simplex virus; PAS: Periodic acid-Schiff.

testing results. Distinction of these entities is vital as the optimal treatment for one disease could lead to exacerbation of the other. A list of infectious diseases that should be excluded in patients diagnosed as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is provided in Table 2.

CONCLUSION

Gastrointestinal involvement with *H. capsulatum* in the absence of pulmonary manifestations is exceedingly rare and may lead to delay in recognition due to overlapping symptoms with IBD. This case highlights the importance of excluding infectious etiologies in patients with "biopsy-proven" CD prior to initiating immunosuppressive therapies, especially in the setting of recent travel or exposure in an endemic area. Communication between clinicians and pathologists is crucial as tests for Histoplasma

Baishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

antigen in urine or serum should be performed once histoplasmosis is suspected.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Miller CQ served as the primary author; Miller CQ and Collins K are responsible for this literature review; Miller CQ, Saeed OAM, and Collins K were responsible in the construction of the manuscript; Collins K served as the senior author, provided invaluable educational input and managed the edits of the manuscript, and guided the primary author through the submission process; All authors read, revised, and gave approval of the manuscript.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: C Quinn Miller 0000-0002-1362-7828; Omer A M Saeed 0000-0002-4584-9222; Katrina Collins 0000-0002-9603-6731.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

- Goodwin RA Jr, Des Prez RM. State of the art: histoplasmosis. Am Rev Respir Dis 1978; 117: 929-956 [PMID: 655496 1 DOI: 10.1164/arrd.1978.117.5.929]
- Goodwin RA, Loyd JE, Des Prez RM. Histoplasmosis in normal hosts. Medicine (Baltimore) 1981; 60: 231-266 [PMID: 7017339 DOI: 10.1097/00005792-198107000-00001]
- Liu B, Qu L, Zhu J, Yang Z, Yan S. Histoplasmosis mimicking metastatic spinal tumour. J Int Med Res 2017; 45: 1440-1446 [PMID: 28606017 DOI: 10.1177/0300060517708530]
- 4 Kabangila R, Semvua K, Rambau P, Jackson K, Mshana SE, Jaka H, Peck RN. Pulmonary histoplasmosis presenting as chronic productive cough, fever, and massive unilateral consolidation in a 15-year-old immune-competent boy: a case report. J Med Case Rep 2011; 5: 374 [PMID: 21843324 DOI: 10.1186/1752-1947-5-374]
- Kauffman CA. Histoplasmosis: a clinical and laboratory update. Clin Microbiol Rev 2007; 20: 115-132 [PMID: 17223625 5 DOI: 10.1128/CMR.00027-06]
- Goodwin RA Jr, Shapiro JL, Thurman GH, Thurman SS, Des Prez RM. Disseminated histoplasmosis: clinical and pathologic correlations. Medicine (Baltimore) 1980; 59: 1-33 [PMID: 7356773]
- Reddy P, Gorelick DF, Brasher CA, Larsh H. Progressive disseminated histoplasmosis as seen in adults. Am J Med 1970; 7 48: 629-636 [PMID: 5425240 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9343(70)90014-8]
- 8 Smith JW, Utz JP. Progressive disseminated histoplasmosis. A prospective study of 26 patients. Ann Intern Med 1972; 76: 557-565 [PMID: 4640314 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-76-4-557]
- Lamps LW, Molina CP, West AB, Haggitt RC, Scott MA. The pathologic spectrum of gastrointestinal and hepatic 9 histoplasmosis. Am J Clin Pathol 2000; 113: 64-72 [PMID: 10631859 DOI: 10.1309/X0Y2-P3GY-TWE8-DM02]
- 10 Kahi CJ, Wheat LJ, Allen SD, Sarosi GA. Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 220-231 [PMID: 15654803 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.40823.x]
- Psarros G, Kauffman CA. Colonic histoplasmosis: a difficult diagnostic problem. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2007; 3: 11 461-463 [PMID: 23329906]
- Hage CA, Ribes JA, Wengenack NL, Baddour LM, Assi M, McKinsey DS, Hammoud K, Alapat D, Babady NE, Parker M, 12 Fuller D, Noor A, Davis TE, Rodgers M, Connolly PA, El Haddad B, Wheat LJ. A multicenter evaluation of tests for diagnosis of histoplasmosis. Clin Infect Dis 2011; 53: 448-454 [PMID: 21810734 DOI: 10.1093/cid/cir435]
- 13 Assi MA, Sandid MS, Baddour LM, Roberts GD, Walker RC. Systemic histoplasmosis: a 15-year retrospective institutional review of 111 patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 2007; 86: 162-169 [PMID: 17505255 DOI: 10.1097/md.0b013c3180679130]
- 14 Xi L, Qin X, Song Y, Han J, Li Z, Zhang J. Gut Microbial Alterations in Diarrheal Baer's Pochards (Aythya baeri). Front



Vet Sci 2021; 8: 756486 [PMID: 34722711 DOI: 10.3389/fvets.2021.756486]

- 15 Turner D, Griffiths AM. Esophageal, gastric, and duodenal manifestations of IBD and the role of upper endoscopy in IBD diagnosis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2007; 9: 475-478 [PMID: 18377798 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-007-0062-8]
- 16 Kuriyama M, Kato J, Morimoto N, Fujimoto T, Okada H, Yamamoto K. Specific gastroduodenoscopic findings in Crohn's disease: Comparison with findings in patients with ulcerative colitis and gastroesophageal reflux disease. Dig Liver Dis 2008; 40: 468-475 [PMID: 18328794 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2008.01.008]
- Mekhjian HS, Switz DM, Melnyk CS, Rankin GB, Brooks RK. Clinical features and natural history of Crohn's disease. 17 Gastroenterology 1979; 77: 898-906 [PMID: 381094]
- 18 Alberti-Flor JJ, Granda A. Ileocecal histoplasmosis mimicking Crohn's disease in a patient with Job's syndrome. Digestion 1986; 33: 176-180 [PMID: 3949095 DOI: 10.1159/000199290]
- 19 Steiner SJ, Kleiman MB, Corkins MR, Christenson JC, Wheat LJ. Ileocecal histoplasmosis simulating Crohn disease in a patient with hyperimmunoglobulin E syndrome. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2009; 28: 744-746 [PMID: 19633521 DOI: 10.1097/INF.0b013e31819b65e0]
- 20 Agarwal P, Capoor MR, Singh M, Gupta A, Chhakchhuak A, Debatta P. An Unusual Presentation of Disseminated Histoplasmosis: Case Report and Review of Pediatric Immunocompetent Patients from India. Mycopathologia 2015; 180: 359-364 [PMID: 26126955 DOI: 10.1007/s11046-015-9917-y]
- 21 Kweyamba V, Apiyo M, Olika B, Kituuka O. A Case of a 4-Year-Old Boy with a Mesenteric Chylous Cyst Infected with Histoplasma capsulatum. Case Rep Surg 2016; 2016: 4296059 [PMID: 26881169 DOI: 10.1155/2016/4296059]
- 22 Acharyya BC, Acharyya S, Chakrabarty H. Isolated gastrointestinal histoplasmosis: A rare diagnosis of pediatric chronic abdominal pain. Indian J Pathol Microbiol 2021; 64: 827-830 [PMID: 34673616 DOI: 10.4103/IJPM.IJPM_235_20]
- 23 Soper RT, Silber DL, Holcomb GW Jr. Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis in children. J Pediatr Surg 1970; 5: 32-39 [PMID: 4907732 DOI: 10.1016/0022-3468(70)90517-8]
- 24 Inyckyj A, Greenberg H, Bernstein CN. Escherichia coli O157:H7 infection mimicking Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 1997; 112: 995-999 [PMID: 9041263 DOI: 10.1053/gast.1997.v112.pm9041263]
- Lin WC, Chang CW, Chen MJ, Chu CH, Shih SC, Hsu TC, Wang HY. Challenges in the diagnosis of ulcerative colitis with concomitant bacterial infections and chronic infectious colitis. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0189377 [PMID: 29211811 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0189377]
- 26 Friesen C, Hill I, Woods C, Salmonella gastroenteritis mimicking onset of inflammatory bowel disease in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008; 46: 84-86 [PMID: 18162839 DOI: 10.1097/01.mpg.0000304459.30294.78]
- 27 Cohen GS, Prasad M. Campylobacter Pouchitis Mimicking the Appearance of Crohn's Disease. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2016; 2016: 5254914 [PMID: 27555972 DOI: 10.1155/2016/5254914]
- 28 Naddei R, Martinelli M, Strisciuglio C, D'Armiento M, Vollaro A, Staiano A, Miele E. Yersinia Enterocolitica Ileitis Mimicking Pediatric Crohn's Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2017; 23: E15-E16 [PMID: 28230560 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.000000000001052
- 29 Issa M, Ananthakrishnan AN, Binion DG. Clostridium difficile and inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2008; 14: 1432-1442 [PMID: 18484669 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20500]
- 30 Arnold CA, Roth R, Arsenescu R, Harzman A, Lam-Himlin DM, Limketkai BN, Montgomery EA, Voltaggio L. Sexually transmitted infectious colitis vs inflammatory bowel disease: distinguishing features from a case-controlled study. Am J Clin Pathol 2015; 144: 771-781 [PMID: 26486742 DOI: 10.1309/AJCPOID4JIJ6PISC]
- Yilmaz M, Memisoglu R, Aydin S, Tabak O, Mete B, Memisoglu N, Tabak F. Anorectal syphilis mimicking Crohn's 31 disease. J Infect Chemother 2011; 17: 713-715 [PMID: 21437679 DOI: 10.1007/s10156-011-0234-1]
- 32 Gallegos M, Bradly D, Jakate S, Keshavarzian A. Lymphogranuloma venereum proctosigmoiditis is a mimicker of inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 3317-3321 [PMID: 22783058 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i25.3317]
- van der Gaag EJ, Roelofsen E, Tummers RF. [Aeromonas caviae infection mimicking inflammatory bowel disease in a 33 child]. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd 2005; 149: 712-714 [PMID: 15819138]
- Rafael MA, Martins Figueiredo L, Oliveira AM, Nuno Costa M, Theias Manso R, Martins A. Gastrointestinal Tuberculosis Mimicking Crohn's Disease. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2020; 27: 278-282 [PMID: 32775550 DOI: 10.1159/000504719]
- 35 Chavapradit N, Angkasekwinai N. Disseminated cryptococcosis in Crohn's disease: a case report. BMC Infect Dis 2018; 18: 620 [PMID: 30514241 DOI: 10.1186/s12879-018-3553-3]
- 36 Ahmed A, Homsi N, Kapila R. Crohn's disease or histoplasmosis? Med Mycol Case Rep 2020; 30: 8-11 [PMID: 32953428 DOI: 10.1016/j.mmcr.2020.08.003]
- 37 Mitter SS, Derhovanessian A, Hillman JD, Uslan DZ. Disseminated coccidioidomycosis in a patient managed with adalimumab for Crohn's disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 7: 231-235 [PMID: 20376095 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.20]
- Lomazi EA, de Negreiros LMV, Magalhães PVVS, Togni RCS, de Paiva NM, Ribeiro AF, Leal RF. Intestinal 38 paracoccidioidomycosis resembling Crohn's disease in a teenager: a case report. J Med Case Rep 2018; 12: 108 [PMID: 29706133 DOI: 10.1186/s13256-018-1641-z]
- Khan FN, Prasad V, Klein MD. Cytomegalovirus enteritis mimicking Crohn's disease in a lupus nephritis patient: a case report. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 4327-4330 [PMID: 19750578 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.4327]
- 40 Sandgren KE, Price NB, Bishop WP, McCarthy PJ. Herpes Simplex Proctitis Mimicking Inflammatory Bowel Disease in a Teenaged Male. Case Rep Pediatr 2017; 2017: 3547230 [PMID: 28473937 DOI: 10.1155/2017/3547230]
- Cheng CW, Feng CM, Chua CS. Cecal amebiasis mimicking inflammatory bowel disease. J Int Med Res 2020; 48: 41 300060520922379 [PMID: 32475192 DOI: 10.1177/0300060520922379]
- 42 Johansson J, Ignatova S, Ekstedt M. Pinworm infestation mimicking crohns' disease. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2013; **2013**: 706197 [PMID: 23555063 DOI: 10.1155/2013/706197]
- 43 Nussinson E, Yair-Sabag S, Shibli F. Detection of Taenia saginata infection mimicking Crohn's disease using video capsule endoscopy. Clin Case Rep 2018; 6: 741-744 [PMID: 29636951 DOI: 10.1002/ccr3.1415]



- 44 Yoon J, Kaur M. Strongyloides stercoralis infection mimicking Crohn's disease [Abstract]. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: S429-S430
- 45 Montalto M, Miele L, Marcheggiano A, Santoro L, Curigliano V, Vastola M, Gasbarrini G. Anisakis infestation: a case of acute abdomen mimicking Crohn's disease and eosinophilic gastroenteritis. Dig Liver Dis 2005; 37: 62-64 [PMID: 15702862 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2004.05.014]
- Aktay AN. Hookworm infection mimicking Crohn's disease: diagnosed with wireless capsule endoscopy. Ann Pediatr 46 Child Health 2015; 3: 1083
- 47 Shojaei E, Walsh JC, Sangle N, Yan B, Silverman MS, Hosseini-Moghaddam SM. Gastrointestinal Histoplasmosis Mimicking Crohn's Disease. Open Forum Infect Dis 2021; 8: ofab249 [PMID: 34262987 DOI: 10.1093/ofid/ofab249]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 657-738





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJ

GEWorld Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 11 November 16, 2022

OPINION REVIEW

657 Current approaches and questions yet to be resolved for the prophylaxis of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis

Saito H, Fujimoto A, Oomoto K, Kadowaki Y, Tada S

MINIREVIEWS

Optimal traction direction in traction-assisted gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection 667 Nagata M

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

672 Quality of colonoscopy performed by medical or surgical specialists and trainees in five Australian hospitals

Ow TW, Sukocheva OA, Tran V, Lin R, Lee SZ, Chu M, Angelica B, Rayner CK, Tse E, Iyngkaran G, Bampton PA

Retrospective Study

684 Effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors: A single center analysis

Wang ZZ, Yan XD, Yang HD, Mao XL, Cai Y, Fu XY, Li SW

694 Impact of looping on premalignant polyp detection during colonoscopy

Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Matsuno T, Arano T, Kondo R, Kinoshita K, Yasumi Y, Tsuji Y, Fujishiro M

704 Self-expanding metal stent placement and pathological alterations among obstructive colorectal cancer cases

Kosumi K, Mima K, Kanemitsu K, Tajiri T, Takematsu T, Sakamoto Y, Inoue M, Miyamoto Y, Mizumoto T, Kubota T, Miyanari N, Baba H

META-ANALYSIS

718 Antibiotic prophylaxis to prevent complications in endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials

Merchan MFS, de Moura DTH, de Oliveira GHP, Proença IM, do Monte Junior ES, Ide E, Moll C, Sánchez-Luna SA, Bernardo WM, de Moura EGH

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

731 Minimally invasive colorectal surgery learning curve

Vanella S, Bottazzi EC, Farese G, Murano R, Noviello A, Palma T, Godas M, Crafa F



Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 11 November 16, 2022

CORRECTION

Correction to "Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report 737 and literature review"

Chen W, Liang JL, Ye JW, Luo YX, Huang MJ



Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 11 November 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Manish Manrai, MD, DM, FRCP (Edinburgh), Professor, Department of Internal Medicine, Armed Forces Medical College, Pune, Maharashtra 411040, India. manishmanrai@yahoo.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Yun-Xiaojiao Wu.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
November 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



E W J

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 657-666

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.657

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

OPINION REVIEW

Current approaches and questions yet to be resolved for the prophylaxis of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis

Hirokazu Saito, Atsushi Fujimoto, Kana Oomoto, Yoshitaka Kadowaki, Shuji Tada

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Ding J, China; Jin ZD, China; Manrai M, India; Rashid R, Bangladesh

Received: August 14, 2022 Peer-review started: August 14, 2022 First decision: September 26, 2022 Revised: October 6, 2022 Accepted: October 25, 2022 Article in press: October 25, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Hirokazu Saito, Atsushi Fujimoto, Kana Oomoto, Yoshitaka Kadowaki, Shuji Tada, Department of Gastroenterology, Kumamoto City Hospital, Kumamoto City 862-8505, Kumamoto, Japan

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Corresponding author: Hirokazu Saito, MD, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Kumamoto City Hospital, 4-1-60, Higashimachi, Higashi-ku, Kumamoto City 862-8505, Kumamoto, Japan. arnestwest@yahoo.co.jp

Abstract

Prophylaxis is important for post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) pancreatitis (PEP), which is the most common and serious complication of ERCP. Although the current guidelines include independent patient- and procedure-related risk factors for PEP and available PEP prophylactic measures, the synergistic effect of these risk factors on PEP should also be considered, given that patients often harbor multiple risk factors. Furthermore, a combination of prophylactic measures is often selected in clinical practice. However, established methods estimating the synergistic effect of independent risk factors on PEP incidence are lacking, and evidence on the impact of combining prophylactic measures on PEP should be discussed. Selection of appropriate candidate patients for ERCP is also important to reduce the incidence of PEP associated with unnecessary ERCP. ERCP indications in patients with asymptomatic common bile duct stones (CBDSs) and in those with suspected CBDSs with no imaging-based evidence of stones are controversial. Further studies are warranted to predict the synergistic effect of independent risk factors on PEP, determine the best prophylactic PEP measures, and identify appropriate candidates for ERCP in patients with asymptomatic CBDSs and those with suspected CBDSs.

Key Words: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis; Prophylaxis; Guidelines

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: To date, there are no established methods to estimate the synergistic effect of the independent risk factors on post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) pancreatitis (PEP), and evidence of the efficacy of the combination of prophylactic measures for PEP should be discussed. Furthermore, ERCP indications in patients with asymptomatic common bile duct stones (CBDSs) and patients with suspected CBDS without evidence of stones by imaging are controversial. Further studies are warranted to estimate the synergistic effect of independent risk factors on PEP and to determine the best prophylactic measures as well as the appropriate candidates for ERCP among patients with asymptomatic CBDS and those with suspected CBDS.

Citation: Saito H, Fujimoto A, Oomoto K, Kadowaki Y, Tada S. Current approaches and questions yet to be resolved for the prophylaxis of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(11): 657-666

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/657.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.657

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is an essential therapeutic procedure for patients with biliopancreatic disorders. However, it is associated with high risks of procedure-related complications. Post-ERCP pancreatitis (PEP) is the most frequent complication, with an approximate rate of 3%-10% [1,2]. A meta-analysis of 108 randomized controlled trials revealed that the incidence of PEP was high at 14.7% [95% confidence interval (CI) 11.8%-17.7%] in high-risk patients, with one or more patient- and/or procedure-related risk factors for PEP[2]. Although most PEP cases are mild or moderate, severe PEP, which is potentially lethal, occurs in approximately 10% of the cases [1]. Therefore, it is important to reduce the incidence of PEP.

Recent guidelines published by the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) and the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) recommend prophylactic methods for reducing the incidence of PEP[3,4]. These guidelines encompass patient- and procedure-related risk factors associated with PEP and strategies for reducing the incidence of PEP, including patient selection, pharmacologic prophylaxis, and ERCP technique modifications. This opinion review discusses the current approaches used in PEP prevention and the questions yet to be resolved for the prophylaxis of PEP to further reduce the incidence of PEP.

RISK FACTORS FOR PEP

Table 1 summarizes the independent risk factors for PEP included in the ESGE and ASGE guidelines for ERCP-related adverse events[3,4]. Specifically, the ESGE guideline categorizes independent PEP risk factors into definitive and likely risk factors, and patients with at least one definitive or two likely patient- or procedure-related risk factors are defined as those at a high risk for PEP[3].

Patients often harbor multiple risk factors for PEP; therefore, the potential synergistic effect of independent risk factors for PEP should be considered. A prospective multicenter study revealed the escalation of PEP risk in patients with multiple risk factors for PEP. The odds ratios in female gender alone, female gender plus normal serum bilirubin, and female gender plus normal serum bilirubin plus difficult cannulation were 2.5, 4.8 and 16.2, respectively [5]. Although scoring systems may be useful for estimating this synergistic effect [6-10], no established scoring system exists due to the limited number of studies. Furthermore, estimating the risk for PEP before ERCP is important for advanced counseling of patients on the specific risk for PEP. A recent study suggesting a disease-based PEP risk stratification approach for choledocholithiasis reported that the incidence rates of PEP were 13.7%, 7.3%, and 1.8% in patients with asymptomatic common bile duct stones (CBDSs), obstructive jaundice without cholangitis, and acute cholangitis, respectively^[11]. Disease-based risk stratification may be a useful method for easily estimating the average risk for PEP before ERCP in patients with biliary and pancreatic diseases as the synergistic effect of the independent risk factors for PEP may differ among the wide range of diseases requiring ERCP. Furthermore, a study demonstrated that a large pancreatic volume was associated with high risk and increased severity of PEP[12]. Pancreatic volume based on pre-ERCP images may also be useful for predicting the risk for PEP prior to ERCP.

In summary, although several independent risk factors for PEP have been identified[3,4,13], further studies are warranted to establish the methods for estimating the synergistic effect of independent risk factors for PEP. If possible, advanced prediction of PEP before ERCP is desirable to properly counsel patients on the specific risk for PEP and to perform aggressive prophylaxis prior to ERCP based on the

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Risk factors for post-ende	oscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatog	graphy pancreatitis in the	European Society	of Gastrointestinal
Endoscopy and American Society	y for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guideli	ines		

ESGE guideline	ASGE guideline
Patient-related definitive risk factors	Patient-related risk factors
Suspected sphincter of Oddi dysfunction	Suspected sphincter of Oddi dysfunction
Female sex	Female sex
Previous pancreatitis	Previous recurrent pancreatitis
Previous post-ERCP pancreatitis	Previous post-ERCP pancreatitis
Procedure-related definitive risk factors	Younger age
Difficult cannulation	Absence of chronic pancreatitis
More than one pancreatic guidewire passage	Normal serum bilirubin
Pancreatic injection	Procedure-related risk factors
Patient-related likely risk factors	Difficult cannulation (> 10 min)
Younger age	Repeated pancreatic guidewire cannulation
Nondilated extrahepatic bile duct	Pancreatic injection
Absence of chronic pancreatitis	Endoscopic papillary large-balloon dilation of a native papilla
Normal serum bilirubin	
End-stage renal failure	
Procedure-related likely risk factors	
Precut sphincterotomy	
Pancreatic sphincterotomy	
Papillary balloon dilation	
Unsuccessful clearance of bile duct stones	
Intraductal ultrasound	

ASGE: American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; ESGE: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy.

specific PEP risk of the patient.

PATIENT SELECTION

Selection of appropriate candidates for ERCP is important to reduce the incidence of PEP associated with unnecessary ERCP. Patients with biliary and pancreatic diseases requiring drainage, such as malignant biliary and pancreatic strictures and symptomatic choledocholithiasis with imaging-based evidence of CBDSs, are strong candidates for ERCP. However, determining ERCP candidates may be difficult in patients with asymptomatic CBDSs and suspected choledocholithiasis with no imagingbased evidence of stones.

The ASGE and ESGE guidelines for the evaluation and management of choledocholithiasis recommend strategies for selecting ERCP candidates in patients with suspected CBDSs based on stratification into low-, intermediate-, and high-PEP-risk groups[14,15]. The criteria and treatment strategy for each risk group are presented in Table 2. In these guidelines, proceeding with ERCP is recommended in high-risk patients regardless of the imaging-based evidence of CBDSs. However, the high-diagnostic ability of imaging modalities, such as magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS), has been recently described. Two meta-analyses reported that the sensitivity and specificity of EUS were 95%-97% and 87%-93%, and that the sensitivity and specificity of MRCP were 90%-97% and 92%-96%, respectively [16,17]. The rate of detecting even small CBDSs was high with EUS[16]. However, a systematic review and meta-analysis revealed that the mean sensitivity and specificity for the diagnosis of CBDSs were 23% (range, 18%-32%) and 89% (range, 70%-100%), respectively, when acute cholangitis was used to predict the presence of CBDSs in patients with suspected CBDSs[18]. Furthermore, one study reported that the sensitivity and specificity for the

Table 2 Recommended strategies for suspected common bile duct stones in patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis based on the **ESGE and ASGE guidelines**

ESGE guidelin	e		ASGE guideline		
Likelihood	Predictors	Recommended strategy	Predictors	Recommended strategy	
Low	Normal liver function tests and no CBD dilation at US	Proceed to cholecystectomy	No predictors	Cholecystectomy with/without laparo- scopic cholangiography (IOC) or intraoperative US	
Intermediate	Abnormal liver function tests and/or dilated CBD on US	Perform EUS/MRCP	Abnormal liver function tests or age > 55 years or dilated CBD on US/cross- sectional imaging	Perform EUS/MRCP, laparoscopic IOC, or intraoperative US	
High	CBDSs identified at US or features of cholangitis	Proceed to ERCP	CBDSs identified at US/cross-sectional imaging	Proceed to ERCP	
			or features of cholangitis or dilated CBD with total bilirubin > 4 mg/dL on US/cross-sectional imaging		

ASGE: American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; CBD: Common bile duct; CBDSs: Common bile duct stones; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; ESGE: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasonography; MRCP: Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; US: Ultrasonography.

> diagnosis of CBDSs were 19% and 96%, respectively, using the high-risk criteria of a total bilirubin level of above 4 mg/dL plus the presence of a dilated common bile duct (CBD) (> 6 mm in patients without cholecystectomy and > 8 mm in those with prior cholecystectomy)[19]. Therefore, high-risk criteria for diagnosis of CBDSs based on the clinical diagnosis, such as cholangitis features and dilated CBD with a total bilirubin level > 4 mg/dL without evidence of stones remains controversial. Patients with suspected CBDSs who exhibit imaging-based evidence of CBDSs are strong candidates for ERCP. However, it remains questionable whether ERCP is indicated in high-risk patients with no imagingbased evidence of stones, except for those with severe cholangitis requiring emergent biliary drainage.

> Several studies have demonstrated that the incidence of PEP is significantly higher in patients with asymptomatic CBDSs, defined as the absence of abdominal symptoms and abnormal liver function tests, than in those with symptomatic CBDSs (12.5%-20.8% vs 3.7%-6.9%)[20-23], although only one study reported that the risk for PEP following ERCP performed by experienced endoscopists was comparable between patients with asymptomatic and symptomatic CBDSs^[24]. Due to the absence of cholestasis, patients with asymptomatic CBDSs have normal total bilirubin levels and nondilated CBD, and can confound the assessment of patient-related risk factors for PEP[21]. Furthermore, floppy major duodenal papilla due to low bile duct pressure often results in difficult biliary cannulation in asymptomatic patients^[21]. Therefore, the risk of PEP might be higher in patients with asymptomatic CBDSs, who are susceptible to the synergistic effect of the independent risk factors for PEP, than in those with symptomatic CBDSs.

> Studies investigating the natural history of asymptomatic CBDSs have demonstrated that the cumulative incidence rate of biliary complications ranges from 0% to 29% during a median follow-up period of 30 days to 4.8 years [25-29]. Although available guidelines recommend endoscopic stone removal even in asymptomatic patients[14,15,30,31], prospective studies comparing the long-term outcomes between endoscopic treatment and the wait-and-see strategy for patients with asymptomatic CBDSs are warranted to determine whether routine endoscopic stone removal of asymptomatic CBDS is justified or not.

> A recent study reported that the risk for PEP was lower in ERCP for choledocholithiasis with acute cholangitis than in ERCP for choledocholithiasis without acute cholangitis[32]. Although ESGE guideline for the endoscopic management of CBDS recommends elective ERCP for mild cholangitis, performing ERCP before improving cholangitis may be better in the view point of reducing the risk of PEP.

MODIFICATIONS IN ERCP TECHNIQUE AND PHARMACOLOGICAL PROPHYLAXIS TO **REDUCE THE INCIDENCE AND SEVERITY OF PEP**

PEP prophylaxis during ERCP

Recommendations for post-ERCP pancreatitis prophylaxis in ASGE and ESGE guidelines are presented in Table 3.



Table 3 Recommendations for post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis prophylaxis in American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy and European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy guidelines

ASGE guideline	ESGE guideline	
PEP prophylaxis during ERCP	PEP prophylaxis during ERCP	
Pancreatic duct stenting in high-risk patients (high quality of evidence)	Pancreatic duct stenting in high-risk patients (strong recommendation, moderate quality of evidence)	
Early precut sphincterotomy for difficult cannulation (moderate quality of evidence)		
Pharmacologic methods for PEP prophylaxis	Pharmacologic methods for PEP prophylaxis	
Rectal NSAIDs in high-risk patients without contraindication (moderate quality of evidence)	Routine rectal NSAIDs of 100 mg of diclofenac or indomethacin immediately before in all patients without contraindication (strong recommendation, moderate quality of evidence)	
Rectal indomethacin in average-risk patients without contraindication (moderate quality of evidence)	Hydration with lactated ringers in patients with contraindication to NSAIDs without at risk of fluid overload and without prophylactic pancreatic stenting (strong recommendation, moderate quality of evidence)	
Hydration with lactated ringers (very-low quality of evidence)	Not suggested for the routine combination of rectal NSAIDs with other prophylactic measures (weak recommendation, low quality of evidence)	
	Not recommended for protease inhibitors and epinephrine onto the papilla (strong recommendation, moderate quality of evidence)	
	Somatostatin and octoreotide (no recommendation)	

ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; ASGE: American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; ESGE: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy; PEP: Post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis; NSAIDs: Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs.

> Prophylactic pancreatic stent placement is a well-known effective method for PEP prophylaxis. Several meta-analyses have indicated that prophylactic pancreatic stent is associated with the decreased overall incidence of PEP (odds ratio, 0.22-0.39) and decreased incidence of severe PEP[33-38]. However, evidence for the benefit of salvage pancreatic stenting in patients with PEP is lacking. Two studies demonstrated that salvage pancreatic stenting might be useful for the rapid resolution of PEP and halting progression to severe PEP[39,40]. The ESGE guidelines recommend against the use of salvage pancreatic stenting in patients with PEP due to the limited evidence; however, this approach has been recommended in select patients, such as those with PEP accompanied by severe abdominal pain and those with more than 10-fold increase in serum amylase levels[3].

> Pancreatic injection is a procedure-related definitive risk factor for PEP[3]. The use of low-osmolality contrast media, which might be less harmful for the epithelium of pancreatic duct compared with highosmolality contrast media[41], may be a possible approach to prevent PEP. However, studies evaluating the efficacy of low-osmolality contrast medium for PEP prevention have reported contradictory findings [41-44].

> Difficult biliary cannulation is another definitive risk factor for PEP[3,4]. Although the definition of difficult cannulation varies among the previous studies, the ESGE guidelines for papillary cannulation and sphincterotomy technique in ERCP define difficult cannulation as cases fulfilling one or more of several criteria, such as more than five contacts with the major duodenal papilla during the cannulation attempt, cannulation attempt lasting more than 5 min after the visualization of the papilla, and more than one unintended cannulation or opacification of the pancreatic duct[45]. In cases with difficult biliary cannulation, pancreatic guidewire-assisted cannulation and precut sphincterotomy are used as well-known rescue techniques. Several studies have demonstrated the safety and efficacy of early precut sphincterotomy in reducing the risk of PEP. A recent systematic review and network meta-analysis revealed that early precut sphincterotomy was associated with increased successful biliary cannulation and reduced incidence of PEP compared with the standard cannulation technique and pancreatic guidewire-assisted cannulation^[46]. Furthermore, a retrospective study demonstrated that the second ERCP after the failure of initial biliary cannulation following precut sphincterotomy should be performed at least 4 days after the first ERCP[47]. However, a few studies investigated the efficacy and safety of the early use of double-guidewire technique. A randomized controlled trial revealed that the early use of double-guidewire technique increased the rate of successful biliary cannulation and that the incidence of PEP was similar between the double-guidewire technique and the repeated use of singleguidewire technique[48]. Another randomized controlled trial demonstrated that the early use of double-guidewire technique did not facilitate successful biliary cannulation and did not reduce the incidence of PEP[49]. Further studies are warranted to evaluate the efficacy and safety of early use of pancreatic guidewire-assisted cannulation. Furthermore, the optimal timing for the rescue cannulation technique is unclear, although one study suggested that attempting biliary cannulation for 5 min might be a valid cutoff for the implementation of the rescue technique[50].



Pharmacologic methods for PEP prophylaxis

Rectal nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are consistently recommended as pharmacologic prophylaxis for PEP in the current guidelines[3,4]. Rectal diclofenac and indomethacin are considered to have a similar beneficial effect for the prophylaxis of PEP, and the rectal NSAID dose of 100 mg is recommended in the ASGE and ESGE guidelines[3,4]. However, the rectal NSAID dose of 100 mg may be too high for elderly patients or those with low body weight, especially among Asian populations. A randomized controlled trial revealed that the incidence of PEP was significantly lower in patients who were administrated 25-50-mg rectal NSAIDs than in those who were not administered rectal NSAIDs [3.9% (2/51) *vs* 18.9% (10/53)][51]. However, several retrospective and prospective studies demonstrated that low-dose rectal NSAIDs were not useful for reducing the risk for PEP[52-54]. Further studies are warranted to determine the optimal rectal NSAID dose in elderly patients and in those with low body weight. Studies investigating the combination of rectal NSAIDs with other prophylactic approaches for PEP found no difference in the PEP incidence between rectal NSAIDs alone and rectal NSAIDs in combination with prophylactic pancreatic stenting[55-57]. However, a recent study demonstrated that the combined approach of rectal NSIADs and prophylactic pancreatic stenting was useful for preventing PEP in patients undergoing ERCP using the double-guidewire technique[58].

Aggressive hydration is recognized as a useful method for PEP prophylaxis[3]. Recent meta-analyses revealed that aggressive hydration with the lactated Ringer's solution of 35-45 mL/kg administrated during 8-10 h contributed to reduce the incidence of PEP with odds ratios of 0.29–0.47[59-61]. Furthermore, aggressive hydration was associated with the decreased moderate to severe PEP with the odds ratio of 0.16[59], and there were no differences in fluid overload-related complications[60,61]. While several studies reported that rectal NSAIDs plus hydration was an effective combination for the prevention of PEP[37,62-65], others reported no benefit with this approach[66,67]. A recent network meta-analysis of 24 randomized controlled trials demonstrated that a combination of rectal indomethacin and aggressive hydration is the best conservative approach for prophylaxis of PEP with preventive efficacy 70%-99% higher than that of single prophylaxis[64]. In recent years, with the increasing implementation of prophylactic measures for PEP, the combination of various approaches is often selected in clinical practice[68]. Further studies are warranted to solve the dilemma of combining specific approaches for PEP prophylaxis.

CONCLUSION

Estimation of the PEP risk based on patient- and procedure-related risk factors, patient selection for ERCP, and technical and pharmacological prophylaxis for PEP are important aspects to be considered to reduce the incidence of PEP following ERCP. Although several independent patient- and procedure-related risk factors for PEP have been identified, methods for estimating the synergistic effect of these risk factors on PEP incidence should be established in future studies. Regarding patient selection, whether routine ERCP in cases of asymptomatic CBDSs and highly suspected CBDSs without imaging-based evidence of stones is warranted should be discussed. Furthermore, although independent prophylactic measures such as rectal NSAIDs and prophylactic pancreatic stenting have been implemented, further studies are warranted to determine the best prophylactic measures for PEP, including the combination of independent prophylactic measures.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Saito H, Fujimoto A, Oomoto K, Kadowaki Y, and Tada S have been involved equally and have read and approved the final manuscript; Saito H, Fujimoto A, Oomoto K, Kadowaki Y, and Tada S meet the criteria for authorship established by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors and verify the validity of the results reported.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There are no conflicts of interest to declare in relation to this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Hirokazu Saito 0000-0001-8729-9604; Atsushi Fujimoto 0000-0003-4222-8065; Kana Oomoto 0000-0002-9312-4015; Yoshitaka Kadowaki 0000-0003-0227-9802; Shuji Tada 0000-0001-9087-5457.

Zaishidenq® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Andriulli A, Loperfido S, Napolitano G, Niro G, Valvano MR, Spirito F, Pilotto A, Forlano R. Incidence rates of post-1 ERCP complications: a systematic survey of prospective studies. Am J Gastroenterol 2007; 102: 1781-1788 [PMID: 17509029 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01279.x]
- 2 Kochar B, Akshintala VS, Afghani E, Elmunzer BJ, Kim KJ, Lennon AM, Khashab MA, Kalloo AN, Singh VK. Incidence, severity, and mortality of post-ERCP pancreatitis: a systematic review by using randomized, controlled trials. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 143-149.e9 [PMID: 25088919 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.06.045]
- Dumonceau JM, Kapral C, Aabakken L, Papanikolaou IS, Tringali A, Vanbiervliet G, Beyna T, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Hritz I, 3 Mariani A, Paspatis G, Radaelli F, Lakhtakia S, Veitch AM, van Hooft JE. ERCP-related adverse events: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 127-149 [PMID: 31863440 DOI: 10.1055/a-1075-4080]
- ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Chandrasekhara V, Khashab MA, Muthusamy VR, Acosta RD, Agrawal D, Bruining DH, Eloubeidi MA, Fanelli RD, Faulx AL, Gurudu SR, Kothari S, Lightdale JR, Qumseya BJ, Shaukat A, Wang A, Wani SB, Yang J, DeWitt JM. Adverse events associated with ERCP. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 32-47 [PMID: 27546389 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.06.051]
- 5 Freeman ML, DiSario JA, Nelson DB, Fennerty MB, Lee JG, Bjorkman DJ, Overby CS, Aas J, Ryan ME, Bochna GS, Shaw MJ, Snady HW, Erickson RV, Moore JP, Roel JP. Risk factors for post-ERCP pancreatitis: a prospective, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 54: 425-434 [PMID: 11577302 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.117550]
- 6 Friedland S, Soetikno RM, Vandervoort J, Montes H, Tham T, Carr-Locke DL. Bedside scoring system to predict the risk of developing pancreatitis following ERCP. Endoscopy 2002; 34: 483-488 [PMID: 12048633 DOI: 10.1055/s-2002-32004]
- Jeurnink SM, Siersema PD, Steyerberg EW, Dees J, Poley JW, Haringsma J, Kuipers EJ. Predictors of complications after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: a prognostic model for early discharge. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 2892-2900 [PMID: 21455806 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1638-9]
- 8 DiMagno MJ, Spaete JP, Ballard DD, Wamsteker EJ, Saini SD. Risk models for post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis (PEP): smoking and chronic liver disease are predictors of protection against PEP. Pancreas 2013; 42: 996-1003 [PMID: 23532001 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e31827e95e9]
- 9 Park CH, Park SW, Yang MJ, Moon SH, Park DH. Pre- and post-procedure risk prediction models for post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 2052-2061 [PMID: 34231067 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08491-1]
- Fujita K, Yazumi S, Uza N, Kurita A, Asada M, Kodama Y, Goto M, Katayama T, Anami T, Watanabe A, Sugahara A, 10 Mukai H, Kawamura T. New practical scoring system to predict post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: Development and validation. JGH Open 2021; 5: 1078-1084 [PMID: 34584978 DOI: 10.1002/jgh3.12634]
- Saito H, Sakaguchi M, Kadono Y, Shono T, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Nasu J, Imamura H, Matsushita I, Kakuma T, Tada S. 11 Disease-Based Risk Stratification of Postendoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis for Common Bile Duct Stones. Dig Dis Sci 2022; 67: 305-314 [PMID: 33471253 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-021-06825-6]
- Maruyama H, Shiba M, Ishikawa-Kakiya Y, Kato K, Ominami M, Fukunaga S, Otani K, Hosomi S, Tanaka F, Kamata N, 12 Taira K, Nagami Y, Yamagami H, Tanigawa T, Watanabe T, Yamamoto A, Kabata D, Shintani A, Fujiwara Y. Positive correlation between pancreatic volume and post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 35: 769-776 [PMID: 31618801 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14878]
- 13 Ding X, Zhang F, Wang Y. Risk factors for post-ERCP pancreatitis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Surgeon 2015; 13: 218-229 [PMID: 25547802 DOI: 10.1016/j.surge.2014.11.005]
- 14 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Buxbaum JL, Abbas Fehmi SM, Sultan S, Fishman DS, Qumseya BJ, Cortessis VK, Schilperoort H, Kysh L, Matsuoka L, Yachimski P, Agrawal D, Gurudu SR, Jamil LH, Jue TL, Khashab MA, Law JK, Lee JK, Naveed M, Sawhney MS, Thosani N, Yang J, Wani SB. ASGE guideline on the role of endoscopy in the evaluation and management of choledocholithiasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 1075-1105.e15 [PMID: 30979521 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.10.001]
- 15 Manes G, Paspatis G, Aabakken L, Anderloni A, Arvanitakis M, Ah-Soune P, Barthet M, Domagk D, Dumonceau JM, Gigot JF, Hritz I, Karamanolis G, Laghi A, Mariani A, Paraskeva K, Pohl J, Ponchon T, Swahn F, Ter Steege RWF, Tringali A, Vezakis A, Williams EJ, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic management of common bile duct stones: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) guideline. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 472-491 [PMID: 30943551 DOI: 10.1055/a-0862-0346]
- 16 Meeralam Y, Al-Shammari K, Yaghoobi M. Diagnostic accuracy of EUS compared with MRCP in detecting choledocholithiasis: a meta-analysis of diagnostic test accuracy in head-to-head studies. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 986-993 [PMID: 28645544 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.06.009]
- 17 Giljaca V, Gurusamy KS, Takwoingi Y, Higgie D, Poropat G, Štimac D, Davidson BR. Endoscopic ultrasound vs magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography for common bile duct stones. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015; CD011549 [PMID: 25719224 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011549]
- Wang L, Mirzaie S, Dunnsiri T, Chen F, Wilhalme H, MacQueen IT, Cryer H, Eastoak-Siletz A, Guan M, Cuff C, Tabibian JH. Systematic review and meta-analysis of the 2010 ASGE non-invasive predictors of choledocholithiasis and comparison to the 2019 ASGE predictors. Clin J Gastroenterol 2022; 15: 286-300 [PMID: 35072902 DOI: 10.1007/s12328-021-01575-4]



- 19 He H, Tan C, Wu J, Dai N, Hu W, Zhang Y, Laine L, Scheiman J, Kim JJ. Accuracy of ASGE high-risk criteria in evaluation of patients with suspected common bile duct stones. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 525-532 [PMID: 28174126 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.01.039]
- 20 Kim SB, Kim KH, Kim TN. Comparison of Outcomes and Complications of Endoscopic Common Bile Duct Stone Removal Between Asymptomatic and Symptomatic Patients. Dig Dis Sci 2016; 61: 1172-1177 [PMID: 26589817 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-015-3965-5
- Saito H, Koga T, Sakaguchi M, Kadono Y, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Imamura H, Tada S, Kakuma T, Matsushita I. Post-21 endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis in patients with asymptomatic common bile duct stones. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 1153-1159 [PMID: 30650203 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14604]
- 22 Xu XD, Qian JQ, Dai JJ, Sun ZX. Endoscopic treatment for choledocholithiasis in asymptomatic patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 35: 165-169 [PMID: 31334888 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14790]
- 23 Kadokura M, Takenaka Y, Yoda H, Yasumura T, Okuwaki T, Tanaka K, Amemiya F. Asymptomatic Common Bile Duct Stones Are Associated with Increased Risk of Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis. JMA J 2021; 4: 141-147 [PMID: 33997448 DOI: 10.31662/jmaj.2020-0123]
- Xiao L, Geng C, Li X, Li Y, Wang C. Comparable safety of ERCP in symptomatic and asymptomatic patients with 24 common bile duct stones: a propensity-matched analysis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2021; 56: 111-117 [PMID: 33295209 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2020.1853222]
- Ammori BJ, Birbas K, Davides D, Vezakis A, Larvin M, McMahon MJ. Routine vs "on demand" postoperative ERCP for 25 small bile duct calculi detected at intraoperative cholangiography. Clinical evaluation and cost analysis. Surg Endosc 2000; 14: 1123-1126 [PMID: 11148780 DOI: 10.1007/s004640000146]
- Collins C, Maguire D, Ireland A, Fitzgerald E, O'Sullivan GC. A prospective study of common bile duct calculi in patients undergoing laparoscopic cholecystectomy: natural history of choledocholithiasis revisited. Ann Surg 2004; 239: 28-33 [PMID: 14685097 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000103069.00170.9c]
- 27 Caddy GR, Kirby J, Kirk SJ, Allen MJ, Moorehead RJ, Tham TC. Natural history of asymptomatic bile duct stones at time of cholecystectomy. Ulster Med J 2005; 74: 108-112 [PMID: 16235763]
- 28 Möller M, Gustafsson U, Rasmussen F, Persson G, Thorell A. Natural course vs interventions to clear common bile duct stones: data from the Swedish Registry for Gallstone Surgery and Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography (GallRiks). JAMA Surg 2014; 149: 1008-1013 [PMID: 25133326 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2014.249]
- 29 Hakuta R, Hamada T, Nakai Y, Oyama H, Kanai S, Suzuki T, Sato T, Ishigaki K, Saito K, Saito T, Takahara N, Mizuno S, Kogure H, Watadani T, Tsujino T, Tada M, Abe O, Isayama H, Koike K. Natural history of asymptomatic bile duct stones and association of endoscopic treatment with clinical outcomes. J Gastroenterol 2020; 55: 78-85 [PMID: 31473828 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-019-01612-7
- 30 Williams E, Beckingham I, El Sayed G, Gurusamy K, Sturgess R, Webster G, Young T. Updated guideline on the management of common bile duct stones (CBDS). Gut 2017; 66: 765-782 [PMID: 28122906 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2016-312317
- Tazuma S, Unno M, Igarashi Y, Inui K, Uchiyama K, Kai M, Tsuyuguchi T, Maguchi H, Mori T, Yamaguchi K, Ryozawa 31 S, Nimura Y, Fujita N, Kubota K, Shoda J, Tabata M, Mine T, Sugano K, Watanabe M, Shimosegawa T. Evidence-based clinical practice guidelines for cholelithiasis 2016. J Gastroenterol 2017; 52: 276-300 [PMID: 27942871 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-016-1289-7
- 32 Saito H, Kadono Y, Shono T, Kamikawa K, Urata A, Nasu J, Imamura H, Matsushita I, Kakuma T, Tada S. Increased postendoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis for choledocholithiasis without acute cholangitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 37: 327-334 [PMID: 34626433 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15704]
- 33 Vadalà di Prampero SF, Faleschini G, Panic N, Bulajic M. Endoscopic and pharmacological treatment for prophylaxis against postendoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 28: 1415-1424 [PMID: 27580214 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.00000000000734]
- 34 Fan JH, Qian JB, Wang YM, Shi RH, Zhao CJ. Updated meta-analysis of pancreatic stent placement in preventing postendoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 7577-7583 [PMID: 26140006 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i24.7577]
- Mazaki T, Mado K, Masuda H, Shiono M. Prophylactic pancreatic stent placement and post-ERCP pancreatitis: an updated 35 meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol 2014; 49: 343-355 [PMID: 23612857 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-013-0806-1]
- 36 Shi QQ, Ning XY, Zhan LL, Tang GD, Lv XP. Placement of prophylactic pancreatic stents to prevent post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis in high-risk patients: a meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 7040-7048 [PMID: 24944500 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i22.7040]
- 37 Akshintala VS, Sperna Weiland CJ, Bhullar FA, Kamal A, Kanthasamy K, Kuo A, Tomasetti C, Gurakar M, Drenth JPH, Yadav D, Elmunzer BJ, Reddy DN, Goenka MK, Kochhar R, Kalloo AN, Khashab MA, van Geenen EJM, Singh VK. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, intravenous fluids, pancreatic stents, or their combinations for the prevention of postendoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 733-742 [PMID: 34214449 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00170-9]
- 38 Choudhary A, Bechtold ML, Arif M, Szary NM, Puli SR, Othman MO, Pais WP, Antillon MR, Roy PK. Pancreatic stents for prophylaxis against post-ERCP pancreatitis: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 275-282 [PMID: 21295641 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.10.039]
- 39 Kerdsirichairat T, Attam R, Arain M, Bakman Y, Radosevich D, Freeman M. Urgent ERCP with pancreatic stent placement or replacement for salvage of post-ERCP pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2014; 46: 1085-1094 [PMID: 25216326 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1377750]
- Madácsy L, Kurucsai G, Joó I, Gódi S, Fejes R, Székely A. Rescue ERCP and insertion of a small-caliber pancreatic stent 40 to prevent the evolution of severe post-ERCP pancreatitis: a case-controlled series. Surg Endosc 2009; 23: 1887-1893 [PMID: 19057957 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-0199-z]
- Ogura T, Imoto A, Okuda A, Fukunishi S, Higuchi K. Can Iodixanol Prevent Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis? Dig Dis 2019; 37: 255-261 [PMID: 30654370 DOI: 10.1159/000496349]



- 42 Nagashima K, Ijima M, Kimura K, Kurihara E, Tominaga K, Fukushi K, Kanamori A, Otake Y, Irisawa A. Does the Use of Low Osmolality Contrast Medium Reduce the Frequency of Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis: A Comparative Study between Use of Low and High Osmolality Contrast Media. Digestion 2021; 102: 283-288 [PMID: 31770751 DOI: 10.1159/000504702]
- 43 George S, Kulkarni AA, Stevens G, Forsmark CE, Draganov P. Role of osmolality of contrast media in the development of post-ERCP pancreatitis: a metanalysis. Dig Dis Sci 2004; 49: 503-508 [PMID: 15139506 DOI: 10.1023/b:ddas.0000020511.98230.20]
- 44 Goebel C, Hardt P, Doppl W, Temme H, Hackstein N, Klör HU. Frequency of pancreatitis after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography with iopromid or iotrolan: a randomized trial. Eur Radiol 2000; 10: 677-680 [PMID: 10795554 DOI: 10.1007/s003300050983]
- 45 Testoni PA, Mariani A, Aabakken L, Arvanitakis M, Bories E, Costamagna G, Devière J, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Dumonceau JM, Giovannini M, Gyokeres T, Hafner M, Halttunen J, Hassan C, Lopes L, Papanikolaou IS, Tham TC, Tringali A, van Hooft J, Williams EJ. Papillary cannulation and sphincterotomy techniques at ERCP: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 657-683 [PMID: 27299638 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-108641]
- Facciorusso A, Ramai D, Gkolfakis P, Khan SR, Papanikolaou IS, Triantafyllou K, Tringali A, Chandan S, Mohan BP, Adler DG. Comparative efficacy of different methods for difficult biliary cannulation in ERCP: systematic review and network meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 60-71.e12 [PMID: 34543649 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.09.010]
- 47 Colan-Hernandez J, Aldana A, Concepción M, Chavez K, Gómez C, Mendez-Bocanegra A, Martínez-Guillen M, Sendino O, Villanueva C, Llach J, Guarner-Argente C, Cárdenas A, Guarner C. Optimal timing for a second ERCP after failure of initial biliary cannulation following precut sphincterotomy: an analysis of experience at two tertiary centers. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 3711-3717 [PMID: 28127713 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5410-z]
- Sasahira N, Kawakami H, Isayama H, Uchino R, Nakai Y, Ito Y, Matsubara S, Ishiwatari H, Uebayashi M, Yagioka H, Togawa O, Toda N, Sakamoto N, Kato J, Koike K. Early use of double-guidewire technique to facilitate selective bile duct cannulation: the multicenter randomized controlled EDUCATION trial. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 421-429 [PMID: 25590186 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-13912281
- 49 Laquière A, Privat J, Jacques J, Legros R, Urena-Campos R, Belkhodja H, Subtil C, Kanafi L, Lecomte L, Boustière C, Katsogiannou M, Karsenti D. Early double-guidewire vs repeated single-guidewire technique to facilitate selective bile duct cannulation: a randomized controlled trial. Endoscopy 2022; 54: 120-127 [PMID: 33860484 DOI: 10.1055/a-1395-7485]
- 50 Lee YS, Cho CM, Cho KB, Heo J, Jung MK, Kim SB, Kim KH, Kim TN, Lee DW, Han J, Kim HG, Kim D, Kim H. Difficult Biliary Cannulation from the Perspective of Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis: Identifying the Optimal Timing for the Rescue Cannulation Technique. Gut Liver 2021; 15: 459-465 [PMID: 32000469 DOI: 10.5009/gnl19304]
- 51 Otsuka T, Kawazoe S, Nakashita S, Kamachi S, Oeda S, Sumida C, Akiyama T, Ario K, Fujimoto M, Tabuchi M, Noda T. Low-dose rectal diclofenac for prevention of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: a randomized controlled trial. J Gastroenterol 2012; 47: 912-917 [PMID: 22350703 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-012-0554-7]
- Tomoda T, Kato H, Miyamoto K, Matsumi A, Ueta E, Fujii Y, Saragai Y, Yamazaki T, Uchida D, Matsumoto K, 52 Horiguchi S, Tsutsumi K, Okada H. Efficacy of low dose rectal diclofenac for preventing post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: Propensity score-matched analysis. Dig Endosc 2021; 33: 656-662 [PMID: 32881078 DOI: 10.1111/den.13828]
- 53 Katoh T, Kawashima K, Fukuba N, Masuda S, Kobatake H, Masaki K, Araki Y, Kawano K, Nishi K, Takenaka M, Ishihara S, Kinoshita Y. Low-dose rectal diclofenac does not prevent post-ERCP pancreatitis in low- or high-risk patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 35: 1247-1253 [PMID: 31788849 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14948]
- Takaori A, Ikeura T, Hori Y, Ito T, Nakamaru K, Masuda M, Mitsuyama T, Miyoshi H, Shimatani M, Takaoka M, 54 Okazaki K, Naganuma M. Rectally Administered Low-Dose Diclofenac Has No Effect on Preventing Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis: A Propensity Score Analysis. Pancreas 2021; 50: 1024-1029 [PMID: 34629455 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.000000000001877
- Elmunzer BJ, Higgins PD, Saini SD, Scheiman JM, Parker RA, Chak A, Romagnuolo J, Mosler P, Hayward RA, Elta GH, 55 Korsnes SJ, Schmidt SE, Sherman S, Lehman GA, Fogel EL; United States Cooperative for Outcomes Research in Endoscopy. Does rectal indomethacin eliminate the need for prophylactic pancreatic stent placement in patients undergoing high-risk ERCP? Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 410-415 [PMID: 23295278 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2012.442]
- 56 Abdelfatah MM, Gochanour E, Koutlas NJ, Othman MO. Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis: Single Versus Dual Prophylactic Modalities. Pancreas 2019; 48: e24 [PMID: 30973466 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.000000000001281
- Sotoudehmanesh R, Ali-Asgari A, Khatibian M, Mohamadnejad M, Merat S, Sadeghi A, Keshtkar A, Bagheri M, Delavari 57 A, Amani M, Vahedi H, Nasseri-Moghaddam S, Sima A, Eloubeidi MA, Malekzadeh R. Pharmacological prophylaxis vs pancreatic duct stenting plus pharmacological prophylaxis for prevention of post-ERCP pancreatitis in high risk patients: a randomized trial. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 915-921 [PMID: 31454851 DOI: 10.1055/a-0977-3119]
- 58 Wang X, Luo H, Luo B, Ren G, Liang S, Wang X, Tao Q, Zhang L, Kang X, Guo X, Pan Y. Combination prevention of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis in patients undergoing double-guidewire assisted biliary cannulation: A case-control study with propensity score matching. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 1905-1912 [PMID: 33444486 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15402]
- 59 Wu D, Wan J, Xia L, Chen J, Zhu Y, Lu N. The Efficiency of Aggressive Hydration With Lactated Ringer Solution for the Prevention of Post-ERCP Pancreatitis: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2017; 51: e68-e76 [PMID: 28609383 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000856]
- Zhang ZF, Duan ZJ, Wang LX, Zhao G, Deng WG. Aggressive Hydration With Lactated Ringer Solution in Prevention of 60 Postendoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis: A Meta-analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. J Clin Gastroenterol 2017; 51: e17-e26 [PMID: 28178088 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000000781]
- Radadiya D, Devani K, Arora S, Charilaou P, Brahmbhatt B, Young M, Reddy C. Peri-Procedural Aggressive Hydration for Post Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) Pancreatitis Prophylaxsis: Meta-analysis of



Randomized Controlled Trials. Pancreatology 2019; 19: 819-827 [PMID: 31383573 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2019.07.046]

- 62 Radadiya D, Brahmbhatt B, Reddy C, Devani K. Efficacy of Combining Aggressive Hydration With Rectal Indomethacin in Preventing Post-ERCP Pancreatitis: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2022; 56: e239-e249 [PMID: 33769395 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001523]
- 63 Oh HC, Kang H, Park TY, Choi GJ, Lehman GA. Prevention of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis with a combination of pharmacological agents based on rectal non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: A systematic review and network meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 1403-1413 [PMID: 33068012 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15303
- 64 Márta K, Gede N, Szakács Z, Solymár M, Hegyi PJ, Tél B, Erőss B, Vincze Á, Arvanitakis M, Boškoski I, Bruno MJ, Hegyi P. Combined use of indomethacin and hydration is the best conservative approach for post-ERCP pancreatitis prevention: A network meta-analysis. Pancreatology 2021; 21: 1247-1255 [PMID: 34353727 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2021.07.005]
- Mok SRS, Ho HC, Shah P, Patel M, Gaughan JP, Elfant AB. Lactated Ringer's solution in combination with rectal 65 indomethacin for prevention of post-ERCP pancreatitis and readmission: a prospective randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1005-1013 [PMID: 27816497 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.10.033]
- Sperna Weiland CJ, Smeets XJNM, Kievit W, Verdonk RC, Poen AC, Bhalla A, Venneman NG, Witteman BJM, da 66 Costa DW, van Eijck BC, Schwartz MP, Römkens TEH, Vrolijk JM, Hadithi M, Voorburg AMCJ, Baak LC, Thijs WJ, van Wanrooij RL, Tan ACITL, Seerden TCJ, Keulemans YCA, de Wijkerslooth TR, van de Vrie W, van der Schaar P, van Dijk SM, Hallensleben NDL, Sperna Weiland RL, Timmerhuis HC, Umans DS, van Hooft JE, van Goor H, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bruno MJ, Fockens P, Drenth JPH, van Geenen EJM; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Aggressive fluid hydration plus non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs vs non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs alone for post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis (FLUYT): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, controlled trial. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 350-358 [PMID: 33740415 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00057-1]
- 67 Del Olmo Martínez ML, Velayos Jiménez B, Almaraz-Gómez A. Hydration with Lactated Ringer's solution combined with rectal diclofenac in the prevention of pancreatitis after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 44: 20-26 [PMID: 32674877 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastrohep.2020.03.014]
- Sperna Weiland CJ, Engels MML, Poen AC, Bhalla A, Venneman NG, van Hooft JE, Bruno MJ, Verdonk RC, Fockens 68 P, Drenth JPH, van Geenen EJM; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Increased Use of Prophylactic Measures in Preventing Post-Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 2021; 66: 4457-4466 [PMID: 33630216 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06796-01



E $W \tilde{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 667-671

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.667

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Optimal traction direction in traction-assisted gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection

Mitsuru Nagata

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Guo JT, China; Li S, China

Received: September 7, 2022 Peer-review started: September 7, 2022 First decision: September 26, 2022 Revised: October 2, 2022 Accepted: October 14, 2022 Article in press: October 14, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Mitsuru Nagata, Department of Endoscopy, Shonan Fujisawa Tokushukai Hospital, Fujisawa 251-0041, Kanagawa, Japan

Corresponding author: Mitsuru Nagata, MD, Chief Doctor, Department of Endoscopy, Shonan Fujisawa Tokushukai Hospital, 1-5-1 Tsujidokandai, Fujisawa 251-0041, Kanagawa, Japan. mitsuru10jp@yahoo.co.jp

Abstract

Various traction devices have been developed to secure a visual field and sufficient tension at the dissection plane during endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD). However, few large-scale studies have investigated the effectiveness of traction devices in gastric ESD. Clip-with-line (CWL) is one such traction device that is widely used in cases of gastric ESD. The CONNECT-G trial was the first multicenter randomized controlled trial to compare conventional ESD with CWLassisted ESD (CWL-ESD) for superficial gastric neoplasms. Overall, no significant intergroup difference was observed in terms of the gastric ESD procedure time. However, subgroup analysis according to lesion location revealed a significant reduction in the procedure time of gastric ESD for the lesion located at the greater curvature of the middle and upper third of the stomach in the CWL-ESD group. In this subgroup analysis, lesion location was categorized as follows: anterior wall, posterior wall, lesser curvature, and greater curvature of the upper, middle, and lower thirds of the stomach. However, the gastric ESD procedure time showed no significant difference, except for lesions located at the greater curvature of the upper and middle thirds of the stomach. The traction direction of CWL in the stomach was limited to the cardia and changed depending on the lesion location. Therefore, outcomes of the CONNECT-G trail suggest that the effectiveness of CWL was influenced by lesion location, i.e., traction direction. Further studies are warranted to investigate the optimal traction direction in gastric ESD.

Key Words: Endoscopic submucosal dissection; ESD; Traction device; Clip-with-line; Traction direction; Vertical traction

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Various traction devices have been developed for endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD). However, few traction devices have been validated in large-scale studies thus far. The CONNECT-G trial was the first multicenter randomized controlled trial to compare conventional ESD with clip-with-lineassisted ESD for superficial gastric neoplasms. This study suggested that the effectiveness of traction devices in gastric ESD depends on the traction direction; in addition, the most optimal traction direction is vertical to the gastric wall.

Citation: Nagata M. Optimal traction direction in traction-assisted gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(11): 667-671

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/667.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.667

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) allows en bloc resection of superficial gastric neoplasms. However, gastric ESD is a challenging procedure. Surgeons can use their nondominant hand to generate traction for lesions while they resect using their dominant hand. Meanwhile, endoscopists cannot use their nondominant hand to generate traction because they cannot insert their hand into the stomach. Therefore, endoscopists occasionally cannot secure a visual field and sufficient tension at the dissection plane, resulting in a long ESD procedure time and a high perforation rate. Recently, many traction devices were reported to overcome these problems, but few large-scale studies investigated the effectiveness of traction devices in gastric ESD.

CONNECT-G TRIAL

The CONNECT-G trial was the first multicenter randomized controlled trial to compare conventional ESD with traction-assisted ESD for the treatment of superficial gastric neoplasms[1]. In this study, clipwith-line (CWL) was used as a traction device (Figure 1), and its traction direction is restricted to the direction where the line is drawn[2,3]. The primary endpoint was the mean gastric ESD procedure time, which was 58.1 min in the conventional ESD group and 60.7 min in the CWL-assisted ESD (CWL-ESD) group, with no significant difference (P = 0.45). R0 resection was not statistically significant in both groups (96.8% vs 97.8%, P = 0.45). However, the perforation rate was significantly lower in the CWL-ESD group (0.3% vs 2.2%, P = 0.04), suggesting that CWL may have improved the field of vision and reduced blind submucosal dissection.

For lesions located at the greater curvature of the middle and upper third of the stomach, the CWL-ESD group had a significantly shorter gastric ESD procedure time than the conventional ESD group (57.2 min vs 104.1 min, P = 0.01). This part of the stomach is a challenging area for conventional ESD because it is basically a gravitational lower side, so a mucosal flap is difficult to deploy, and the visual field tends to deteriorate due to fluid retention. Nevertheless, CWL-ESD is particularly useful in this area. In this subgroup analysis, lesion location was divided into the anterior wall, posterior wall, lesser curvature, and greater curvature of the upper, middle, and lower third of the stomach. However, no significant difference was found in the procedure time of gastric ESD, except for lesions located at the greater curvature of the middle and upper third of the stomach.

TRACTION DIRECTION OF CWL DIFFERS DEPENDING ON THE LESION LOCATION AND ENDOSCOPIC POSITION

The results of the CONNECT-G trail suggest that the effectiveness of CWL-ESD varies depending on the lesion location. Traction direction can be classified into five categories (Figure 2)[4]. Since CWL is a peroral traction device, its traction direction is limited to the cardia and varies depending on the lesion location. Another consideration for the traction direction of CWL is the endoscopic position during submucosal dissection. Because of the large lumen of the stomach, there are two possible endoscopic positions: forward and retroflexed. Therefore, the traction direction also varies depending on the endoscopic position even if the lesion is in the same location. For example, for lesions located at the lesser curvature of the middle third of the stomach, CWL commonly provides a distal traction in retroflexed endoscopic position (Figure 3A) and proximal traction in forward endoscopic position (Figure 3B).





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.667 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022

Figure 1 A clip-with-line was made by tying a commercially available dental floss to the arm section of the hemoclip.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.667 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Classification of the traction direction. A: Proximal traction; B: Diagonally proximal traction; C: Vertical traction; D: Diagonally distal traction; E: Distal traction. Citation: Reprinted from Mitsuru Nagata. Advances in traction methods for endoscopic submucosal dissection: What is the best traction method and traction direction? World Journal of Gastroenterology 2022; 28(1): 1–22. Copyright @Mitsuru Nagata 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc.

WHAT IS THE OPTIMAL TRACTION DIRECTION IN GASTRIC ESD?

The optimal traction direction in gastric ESD was not yet fully investigated. However, several studies indicated that a vertical traction is the optimal traction direction. The CONNECT-G trial suggests that CWL is effective for lesions located at the greater curvature of the upper and middle third of the stomach, and vertical traction is frequently performed in this area from an anatomical point of view (Figure 3C). CWL can essentially only provide vertical traction for lesions located at the greater curvature of the stomach, but multidirectional traction devices, such as a spring-and-loop with clip



Nagata M. Optimal traction direction in gastric ESD



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.667 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Differences in traction direction depending on the lesion location in clip-with-line-assisted endoscopic submucosal dissection. A: Distal traction; B: Proximal traction; C: Vertical traction. Citation: Reprinted from Mitsuru Nagata. Advances in traction methods for endoscopic submucosal dissection: What is the best traction method and traction direction? World Journal of Gastroenterology 2022; 28(1): 1–22. Copyright ©Mitsuru Nagata 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.667 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 An S–O clip (Zeon Medical, Tokyo, Japan) was made of a 5 mm-long spring and 4 mm-long nylon loop on one side of the clip claws.

> (Figure 4; SLC; S–O clip; Zeon Medical, Tokyo, Japan), may provide a vertical traction for lesions in other areas. The SLC allows the traction direction to be controlled in any direction. This clip was developed as a traction device to provide traction for colorectal ESD. Hence, we have devised a novel usage of the SLC with both forward and retroflexed endoscopic positions for gastric ESD[5,6]. A singlecenter randomized controlled trial comparing conventional ESD and SLC-assisted ESD (SLC-ESD) was conducted. In SLC-ESD, a vertical traction was selected using the multidirectional traction function. This study demonstrated that the median gastric ESD procedure time was significantly shorter in SLC-ESD than in conventional ESD (29.1 min vs 52.6 min; P = 0.005)[7]. However, SLC-ESD was not associated with a reduction in the gastric ESD procedure time for lesions > 20 mm. As submucosal dissection progresses, the distance between the SLC attachment site and the anchor site diminishes gradually, resulting in weaker traction force due to the spring shortening. For larger lesions, diagonally proximal traction may be preferable to vertical traction to maintain spring extension even as submucosal dissection progresses or an additional SLC should be considered when traction force becomes weaker. Overall, considering the results of these two randomized controlled trials, vertical traction may be the optimal traction direction for most cases of gastric ESD.

> It is unclear whether other traction directions are effective in gastric ESD. Especially in distal traction, as the submucosal dissection progresses, the dissection plane falls toward a distal direction, which may be counterproductive because it may not provide an effective tension on the dissection plane. In CWL-ESD, a retroflexed endoscopic position occasionally results in a distal traction, and this position is common in gastric ESD. It is possible that a distal traction was provided for a relatively large number of cases in the CONNECT-G trial, and this could cause no significant difference in gastric ESD procedure time between conventional ESD and CWL-ESD in the total population of the CONNECT-G trial. However, the traction direction and endoscopic position were not reported, so this point should be



further investigated.

In CWL-ESD, combined with the pulley method[8,9], the traction direction can be controlled, and vertical traction can be obtained. Therefore, the pulley method may improve the gastric ESD procedure time in CWL-ESD. However, since the pulley method in gastric ESD has been reported mainly in case series studies or *ex-vivo* studies, its feasibility and effectiveness should be further investigated.

CONCLUSION

Vertical traction may be the optimal traction direction in traction-assisted ESD for gastric neoplasms. Further studies are needed to investigate the effectiveness of other traction directions.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Nagata M has been associated with the conception, drafting of the article, and final approval of the article.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No financial relationships with a commercial entity producing health-care related products and/or services relevant to this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Mitsuru Nagata 0000-0002-5697-5953.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Yoshida M, Takizawa K, Suzuki S, Koike Y, Nonaka S, Yamasaki Y, Minagawa T, Sato C, Takeuchi C, Watanabe K, Kanzaki H, Morimoto H, Yano T, Sudo K, Mori K, Gotoda T, Ono H; CONNECT-G Study Group. Conventional vs traction-assisted endoscopic submucosal dissection for gastric neoplasms: a multicenter, randomized controlled trial (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1231-1240 [PMID: 29233673 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.11.031]
- 2 Oyama T, Kikuchi Y, Shimaya S, Tomori T, Hotta K, Miyata Y, Yamada S. Endoscopic mucosal resection using a hooking knife (hooking EMR) [in Japanese]. *Stomach Intest* 2002; 37: 1151-1161 [DOI: 10.11477/mf.1403104523]
- 3 Oyama T. Counter traction makes endoscopic submucosal dissection easier. *Clin Endosc* 2012; 45: 375-378 [PMID: 23251884 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2012.45.4.375]
- 4 Nagata M. Advances in traction methods for endoscopic submucosal dissection: What is the best traction method and traction direction? *World J Gastroenterol* 2022; 28: 1-22 [PMID: 35125817 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i1.1]
- 5 Nagata M. Modified attachment method using an S-O clip for gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection. *VideoGIE* 2019; 4: 151-153 [PMID: 31032463 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2018.12.015]
- 6 Nagata M. Internal traction method using a spring-and-loop with clip (S-O clip) allows countertraction in gastric endoscopic submucosal dissection. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 3722-3733 [PMID: 32350668 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07590-9]
- 7 Nagata M, Fujikawa T, Munakata H. Comparing a conventional and a spring-and-loop with clip traction method of endoscopic submucosal dissection for superficial gastric neoplasms: a randomized controlled trial (with videos). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2021; 93: 1097-1109 [PMID: 33058886 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.09.049]
- 8 Li CH, Chen PJ, Chu HC, Huang TY, Shih YL, Chang WK, Hsieh TY. Endoscopic submucosal dissection with the pulley method for early-stage gastric cancer (with video). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2011; 73: 163-167 [PMID: 21030018 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.08.041]
- 9 Ge PS, Thompson CC, Jirapinyo P, Aihara H. Suture pulley countertraction method reduces procedure time and technical demand of endoscopic submucosal dissection among novice endoscopists learning endoscopic submucosal dissection: a prospective randomized ex vivo study. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2019; 89: 177-184 [PMID: 30148993 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.08.032]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

F WÛ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 672-683

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.672

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Quality of colonoscopy performed by medical or surgical specialists and trainees in five Australian hospitals

Tsai-Wing Ow, Olga A Sukocheva, Vy Tran, Richard Lin, Shawn Zhenhui Lee, Matthew Chu, Bianca Angelica, Christopher K Rayner, Edmund Tse, Guru Iyngkaran, Peter A Bampton

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Manojlovic N, Serbia; Messias LHD, Brazil

Received: August 19, 2022 Peer-review started: August 19, 2022 First decision: September 2, 2022 Revised: September 19, 2022 Accepted: October 31, 2022

Article in press: October 31, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Tsai-Wing Ow, Olga A Sukocheva, Vy Tran, Richard Lin, Christopher K Rayner, Edmund Tse, Peter A Bampton, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Royal Adelaide Hospital, Adelaide 5000, SA, Australia

Tsai-Wing Ow, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Flinders Medical Centre, Bedford Park 5042, SA, Australia

Shawn Zhenhui Lee, Matthew Chu, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, The Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Woodville South 5011, SA, Australia

Bianca Angelica, Department of Gastroenterology, Royal Darwin Hospital, Darwin 0810, NT, Australia

Guru lyngkaran, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Royal Melbourne Hospital, Parkville 3050, VIC, Australia

Corresponding author: Tsai-Wing Ow, FRACP, MBBS, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Royal Adelaide Hospital, Port Road, Adelaide 5000, SA, Australia. tsai-wing.ow@sa.gov.au

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Ensuring colonoscopy procedure quality is vital to the success of screening and surveillance programmes for bowel cancer in Australia. However, the data on the performance of quality metrics, through adequate adenoma detection, bowel preparation, and procedure completion rates, in the Australian public sector is limited. Understanding these can inform quality improvement to further strengthen our capacity for prevention and early detection of colorectal cancer.

AIM

To determine the quality of colonoscopy in Australian teaching hospitals and their association with proceduralist specialty, trainee involvement, and location.

METHODS

We retrospectively evaluated 2443 consecutive colonoscopy procedure reports from 1 January to 1 April, 2018 from five public teaching tertiary hospitals in Australia (median 60 years old, 49% male). Data for bowel preparation quality,



procedure completion rates, and detection rates of clinically significant adenomas, conventional adenomas, and serrated lesions was collected and compared to national criteria for quality in colonoscopy. Participating hospital, proceduralist specialty, and trainee involvement indicators were used for stratification. Data was analysed using Chi-squared tests of independence, Mann-Whitney U, One-way ANOVA, and multivariate binary logistic regression.

RESULTS

Fifty-two point two percent (n = 1276) and 43.3% (n = 1057) were performed by medical and surgical proceduralists respectively, whilst 29.8% (n = 728) involved a trainee. Inadequate bowel preparation affected 7.3% of all procedures. The procedure completion rate was 95.1%, which increased to 97.5% after adjustment for bowel preparation quality. The pooled cancer, adenoma, and serrated lesion detection rates for all five hospitals were 3.5%, 40%, and 5.9% respectively. Assessed hospitals varied significantly by patient age (P < 0.001), work-force composition (P < 0.001) 0.001), adequacy of bowel preparation (P < 0.001), and adenoma detection rate (P < 0.001). Two hospitals (40%) did not meet all national criteria for quality, due to a procedure completion rate of 94.5% or serrated lesion detection rate of 2.6%. Although lower than the other hospitals, the difference was not significant. Compared with surgical specialists, procedures performed by medical specialists involved older patients [65 years (inter-quartile range, IQR 58-73) vs 64 years (IQR 56-71); P = 0.04] and were associated with a higher adenoma detection rate [odds ratio (OR) 1.53; confidence interval: 1.21-1.94; P < 0.001]. Procedures involving trainee proceduralists were not associated with differences in the detection of cancer, adenoma, or serrated lesions, compared with specialists, or according to their medical or surgical background. On multivariate analysis, cancer detection was positively associated with patient age (OR 1.04; P < 0.001) and negatively associated with medical compared to surgical proceduralists (OR 0.54; P = 0.04). Conventional adenoma detection rates were independently associated with increasing patient age (OR 1.04; P < 0.001), positively associated with medical compared to surgical proceduralists (OR 1.41; P = 0.002) and negatively associated with male gender (OR 0.53; P < 0.001).

CONCLUSION

Significant differences in the quality of colonoscopy in Australia exist, even when national benchmarks are achieved. The role of possible contributing factors, like procedural specialty and patient gender need further evaluation.

Key Words: Colonoscopy; Quality of health care; Adenoma detection rate; Bowel preparation quality; Hospital-based teaching

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We evaluated the quality of colonoscopy performed at five teaching hospitals in Australia, using bowel preparation quality, procedure completion, and detection of cancer, adenoma, and serrated lesions as main indicators. In our retrospective analysis of 2443 procedures, the collective performance met national benchmarks for quality. However, two hospitals individually failed to meet all national benchmarks and we observed significant differences in key metrics of adenoma detection and adequacy of bowel preparation for colonoscopy across all hospitals. Higher adenoma detection rates were also independently shown amongst medical compared with surgical proceduralists, and amongst female patients.

Citation: Ow TW, Sukocheva OA, Tran V, Lin R, Lee SZ, Chu M, Angelica B, Rayner CK, Tse E, Iyngkaran G, Bampton PA. Quality of colonoscopy performed by medical or surgical specialists and trainees in five Australian hospitals. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(11): 672-683 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/672.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.672

INTRODUCTION

Metrics conventionally used in the assessment of quality in colonoscopy are centred around its role in the prevention and early detection of colorectal cancer (CRC) and other gastrointestinal (GI) complications. These include the adenoma detection rate (ADR), generally considered the gold-standard indicator of quality, the adequacy of bowel cleansing and rate of procedure completion[1,2]. The im-



portance of the indicator to GI cancers screening and surveillance programs is highlighted by the association between lower ADRs and the development of interval cancers, whilst incomplete procedures or poor bowel preparation significantly increase the risk of subsequent advanced colonic lesions[3,4].

The Gastroenterological Society of Australia has recently implemented a recertification program using self-reported data to assess the performance of colonoscopy. Current nominated benchmarks include an ADR of 25% in eligible procedures, completion rate of at least 95% in patients with intact colons, and serrated lesion detection rate (SLDR) of 4%[5]. This can provide valuable data on adenoma detection, procedure completion, and bowel preparation rates. However, the data submitted for recertification typically relates to work performed for patients with private health insurance. This does not reflect the quality of procedures in government-funded universal healthcare, in which a quarter of all colonoscopies in Australia are performed^[6]. Considering that patients of lower socio-economic background are not only at risk of the poorest outcomes of CRC and other GI complications, but are also reliant upon this pathway for access to healthcare, it is important to ensure its quality[6].

However, assessment of performance data from this section is limited to a handful of single-centre studies[7-10]. Furthermore, the quality of procedures performed by proceduralists-in-training in Australia remain unreported. Ensuring the quality of colonoscopy in this sector therefore also supports both current and future screening and surveillance practice. We measured the quality of colonoscopy performed in five public teaching hospitals in Australia. We aimed to assess not only the quality of the performed colonoscopies, but also key areas for further improvement and targeted solutions for potential problems.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and setting

We performed a retrospective, multicentre, cohort study across five hospitals (identified as Site 1-5) in South Australia and the Northern Territory with electronic records of colonoscopy and pathology data spanned over three months. Together, the catchment population for the five hospitals is estimated to be just over one million people. Ethical approval was granted by the Central Adelaide Local Health Network ethics committee.

Data collection

We searched GI endoscopy databases (ProVationMD) for colonoscopy procedures performed between 1 January, 2018 to 31 March, 2018 inclusive at each participating site. We excluded patients undergoing a flexible sigmoidoscopy, where only the left side of the colon was viewed. Patients younger than 18 years were also excluded as conventional quality metrics are not typically applied in the paediatric population. Endoscopy and linked pathology data was collected, anonymised, and managed using REDcap electronic data capture tools hosted at The University of Technology Sydney accessed through the Australian Access Federation[11,12].

We collected data including patient age, gender, proceduralist speciality, trainee participation, trainee specialty, and site for each procedure. We examined the records of each patient for a history of CRC, prior colonic resection, and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). We evaluated the quality of bowel preparation according to the main validated scores used by the participating centres - either the Aronchick or the Boston Bowel Preparation Scale^[13]. Histological diagnosis was confirmed by linked pathology reports accessed through site-specific electronic health records. Definitions for each outcome were outlined on the REDcap software to ensure consistency and quality in data collection amongst the authors.

Definitions

Adequacy of bowel preparation was defined by a description of fair, good, or excellent according to the Aronchick scale. Alternatively, a score of 6 or greater, with no individual segment less than 2, was used according to the Boston Bowel Preparation Scale^[13]. The rate of inadequate bowel preparation was determined by the proportion of procedures which did not meet the above criteria when rated against either scale. The rate of indeterminate bowel preparation quality otherwise determined according to the proportion of procedures where an alternative or no scoring system was applied.

Procedure completion was defined by documented (either written or photographic) progress to the caecum or terminal ileum, in patients with an intact colon (the absence of a history of CRC or prior colonic resection). The procedure completion rate was defined by the proportion of procedures in which this was achieved. The adjusted procedure completion rate was defined by the proportion of colonoscopies with adequate bowel preparation where procedure completion was achieved.

We adapted conventional criteria for ADR to define the population (or eligible procedures) for which the detection rates for the various lesions (CRC, conventional adenomas, and serrated lesions) were determined. Typically this involves patients, aged 50 and over, who are undergoing their index colonoscopy following a positive bowel cancer screening test[14]. However, we also included procedures performed for other indications except for IBD and CRC or where prior colonic resection had occurred,



in line with definitions adopted nationally for recertification in colonoscopy[5]. Additionally, we excluded patients without adequate bowel preparation due to its impact on adenoma detection and its potential as a confounder.

The CRC detection rate was defined as the proportion of eligible procedures in which the cancer was identified and confirmed on histology. These cases were subsequently excluded for the calculation of detection rates for conventional adenomas and serrated lesions due to the possibility that a newly diagnosed CRC may influence proceduralists' further efforts to find and resect synchronous non-malignant lesions. The ADR and SLDR were thus defined by the proportion of procedures in which at least one conventional adenoma or serrated lesion respectively was identified on histology amongst the remaining procedures[15]. The clinically significant lesion detection rate (CSLDR) was determined according to the proportion of procedures where either a conventional adenoma, serrated lesion or both were identified amongst eligible procedures without a new CRC diagnosis.

Contemporary World Health Organisation histological definitions for conventional adenomas (tubular, tubulovillous, or villous adenoma) and serrated lesions (sessile serrated lesion, traditional serrated lesion or large hyperplastic polyp \geq 10 mm) were used[16].

Assessment of outcomes

We determined the rates of inadequate bowel preparation and procedure completion for all hospitals, and stratified the results according to hospital, proceduralist specialty (medical/surgical), presence or absence of a trainee, and trainee specialty. Amongst eligible procedures, those with a new diagnosis were used to calculate the cancer detection rate. We analysed the remaining procedures to determine the ADR, SLDR, and CSLDRs. Lesions identified on colonoscopy without available histology were not counted when calculating detection rates. The detection rates for cancer, adenoma, serrated lesions, and clinically significant lesions were also stratified according to the same groups as above. We did not compare the outcomes of procedures performed by nurse endoscopists to those of medical or surgical specialists as they were only employed at a single hospital and thus subject to a significant risk of sampling bias.

The primary outcome was ADR. According to a recent meta-analysis showing an expected ADR of 40% with a confidence interval of 95% and a margin of error of 5%, we assessed a minimum sample of 369 patients[17].

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics was adapted to characterise the data. Chi-squared tests of independence were used to analyse nominal data. Mann-Whitney *U* test and one-way ANOVA tests were used for comparison of non-parametric data. Multivariate binary logistic regression was used to determine contributing factors for detection rates for cancer, adenomas, and serrated lesions. The significance level was set at 0.05. IBM SPSS Statistics version 27 was used.

RESULTS

A total of 2443 consecutive colonoscopies were performed from January to April of 2018. 49% (n = 1198) of the patients were male with a median age of 60 (inter-quartile range 50-70). Prior to exclusions, 69.1% (n = 1688) of procedures were performed on individuals aged 50 or greater; 6.4% (n = 156) of procedures were indicated for a personal history of CRC; 7.9% (n = 192) had undergone prior surgical resection; and 6.5% (n = 159) of procedures were indicated for IBD. Bowel preparation was documented as adequate in 86.9% (n = 2123), indeterminate in 5.8% (n = 142), and inadequate in 7.3% (n = 178) of procedures, respectively. Procedure completion was confirmed in 95.1% (n = 2114) after 9% (n = 220) of procedures were excluded for either a history of CRC or prior surgical resection. After excluding additional procedures for inadequate or indeterminate bowel preparation quality (n = 288), the adjusted procedure completion rate was 97.5%.

Of the total 2443 procedures, we excluded 600 that were conducted in patients under 50 years old; and a further 74 with IBD; 137 with CRC; 34 with prior bowel surgery; 77 incomplete procedures; and 181 with inadequate or indeterminate bowel preparations (Figure 1). Consequently, 1340 (54.9%) procedures were considered eligible for the determination of detection rates for cancer, conventional adenomas, and serrated lesions. Cancer was detected in 1.9% (n = 47) of patients. Conventional adenomas and serrated lesions were identified in 40% (n = 517) and 5.9% (n = 76) of the remaining procedures, respectively.

Our analysis indicated that 43.3% (n = 1057) and 52.2% (n = 1276) of procedures were performed by surgical and medical specialty groups, respectively. Nurse endoscopists conducted 4.5% (n = 106) of procedures at a single site. The specialty could not be determined in the remaining four cases where a proceduralist was not named on the colonoscopy report. Amongst all procedures, 29.8% (n = 728) of colonoscopies were attended by trainees. Of these, 45.9% (n = 334) of procedures were attended by a medical trainee.



Figure 1 Study flow chart. IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; CSLDR: Clinically significant lesion detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate; SLDR: Serrated lesion detection rate.

On analysing outcomes according to specialty group, a total of 551 eligible procedures were performed by surgical proceduralists, with cancer detected in 4.7% (n = 26) of cases (Table 1). Of the remaining procedures, conventional adenomas and serrated lesions were identified in 34% (n = 178) and 4.6% (n = 24) respectively. In comparison, 716 eligible procedures were performed by medical proceduralists, with cancer detected in 2.7% (n = 19) of cases. After excluding new diagnoses of cancer, medical proceduralists identified conventional adenomas and serrated lesions in 44% (n = 307) and 6.6% (n = 46).

Further analysis indicated that, compared with medical specialists, surgeons performed their procedures on a significantly younger patient group (P = 0.04). The overall cancer detection rate was lower among medical compared to surgical specialists, although the difference was not found to be significant (P = 0.052). The odds of detecting a clinically significant polyp or adenoma, however, were significantly higher amongst medical than surgical specialists [P < 0.001, odds ratio (OR) 1.58, (95% confidence interval (CI): 1.25-1.99); P < 0.001, OR 1.53, (95% CI: 1.21-1.94)] (Table 1).

When we compared 370 eligible procedures performed with trainees present against 968 performed by specialists, no significant differences in the cancer, adenoma, and serrated lesion detection rates were found (Table 2). Similarly, no significant differences in the lesion detection rates were found amongst the procedures attended by trainees according to their background specialty (Table 3).

Following this, sites were compared for the quality of endoscopic procedures. Prior to exclusions (n = 2443), there were significant variations in the age of patients undergoing colonoscopy (P < 0.001); the procedure completion rate (P < 0.001); proportion of procedures performed by surgical or medical proceduralists (P < 0.001); degree of trainee involvement (P < 0.001); and bowel preparation quality (P < 0.001) (Table 4). Following univariate analysis, significant differences were observed in the detection of conventional adenomas (P = 0.01) and clinically significant polyps (P = 0.01), but not for cancer (P = 0.38) or serrated lesions (P = 0.31).

However, some differences were found to be no longer significant when multivariate analysis was performed (Tables 4 and 5). Our analysis indicates that two factors were associated with cancer detection: increasing patient age, and procedures performed by surgical specialists (Tables 4 and 5). Adenoma detection was increased with increasing patient age, female gender, and procedures performed by medical proceduralists. We also observed a trend towards the increased detection of serrated lesions amongst male patients, but this did not reach the significance level (P = 0.054).
Table 1 Comparison of key outcomes between eligible procedures performed by medical and surgical specialists							
	Medical, <i>n</i> = 716	Surgical, <i>n</i> = 551	P value	OR (95%CI)			
Patient age, median (IQR)	65 (58-73)	64 (56-71)	0.04	-			
Patient gender (male %)	49.7 (<i>n</i> = 356)	48.8 (<i>n</i> = 269)	0.75	-			
Cancer detection rate (%)	2.7 (<i>n</i> = 19)	4.7 (<i>n</i> = 26)	0.052	0.55 (0.30-1.01)			
CSPDR (%)	46.6 (<i>n</i> = 325)	35.6 (<i>n</i> = 187)	< 0.001	1.58 (1.25-1.99)			
ADR (%)	44 (n = 307)	34 ($n = 178$)	< 0.001	1.53 (1.21-1.94)			
SLDR (%)	6.6 (<i>n</i> = 46)	4.6 (<i>n</i> = 24)	0.13	1.47 (0.89-2.45)			

CSPDR: Clinically significant polyp detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate; SLDR: Serrated lesion detection rate; CI: Confidence interval; OR: Odds ratio; IQR: Inter-quartile range.

Table 2 Comparison of outcomes between eligible procedures performed with and without trainees							
	With trainees, <i>n</i> = 370	Without trainees, <i>n</i> = 968	<i>P</i> value	OR (95%CI)			
Patient age, median (IQR)	64 (57-72)	64 (57-72)	0.83	-			
Patient gender (male %)	53.5 (<i>n</i> = 198)	47.4 (<i>n</i> = 463)	0.06	-			
Cancer detection rate (%)	4.1 (<i>n</i> = 15)	3.3 (<i>n</i> = 32)	0.51	1.24 (0.66-2.31)			
CSPDR (%)	41.4 (<i>n</i> = 147)	42.7 (<i>n</i> = 400)	0.67	0.95 (0.74-1.21)			
ADR (%)	38.9 (<i>n</i> = 138)	40.4 (<i>n</i> = 378)	0.62	0.94 (0.73-1.21)			
SLDR (%)	4.8 (<i>n</i> = 17)	6.3 (<i>n</i> = 59)	0.30	0.74 (0.43-1.30)			

CSPDR: Clinically significant polyp detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate; SLDR: Serrated lesion detection rate; CI: Confidence interval; OR: Odds ratio; IQR: Inter-quartile range.

Table 3 Comparison of outcomes between eligible procedures performed with medical and surgical trainees							
	Medical trainees, <i>n</i> = 370	Surgical trainees, <i>n</i> = 968	P value	OR (95%CI)			
Patient age, median (IQR)	59.5 (47-71)	59 (48.75-69)	0.30	-			
Patient gender (male %)	49.7 (<i>n</i> = 166)	52.3 (<i>n</i> = 206)	0.49	-			
Cancer detection rate (%)	2.3 (<i>n</i> = 5)	3.3 (<i>n</i> = 10)	0.49	0.68 (0.23-2.02)			
CSPDR (%)	38.2 (<i>n</i> = 81)	32.5 (<i>n</i> = 94)	0.19	1.28 (0.89-1.86)			
ADR (%)	36.3 (<i>n</i> = 77)	29.1 (<i>n</i> = 84)	0.09	1.39 (0.95-2.03)			
SLDR (%)	5.7 (<i>n</i> = 12)	5.2 (<i>n</i> = 15)	0.82	1.1 (0.5-2.39)			

CSPDR: Clinically significant polyp detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate; SLDR: Serrated lesion detection rate; CI: Confidence interval; OR: Odds ratio; IQR: Inter-quartile range.

DISCUSSION

Although heterogeneity of colonoscopy practice in Australia has been previously described, there are limited reports about its quality, or its association with proceduralist specialty or the involvement of trainees[6]. To our knowledge, this is the first paper to assess quality outcome measures in colonoscopy for surgical and medical specialists, and their trainees across multiple Australian hospitals.

While the collective rates for lesion detection, procedure completion, and adequacy of bowel preparation all met national criteria for quality in colonoscopy, this was only achieved at three sites independently. Limited rates of procedure completion and detection of serrated lesions affected the remaining two sites. When these key metrics were compared between hospitals, however, no significant differences were detected. This discrepancy may be explained by the comparatively low sample sizes at these individual sites with correspondingly wide confidence intervals. It is likely that individuals might be susceptible to the same issue given that submissions for recertification in Australia only require data



Ow TW et al. Colonoscopy quality in Australian teaching hospitals

Table 4 Comparison of key outcomes between participating hospitals									
		Site 1 (<i>n</i> = 254)	Site 2 (<i>n</i> = 396)	Site 3 (<i>n</i> = 604)	Site 4 (<i>n</i> = 790)	Site 5 (<i>n</i> = 399)	<i>P</i> value	Overall (<i>n</i> = 2443)	
Patient age, median	(IQR)	56 (46-66)	61 (50-71)	59.5 (49-70)	61 (50-71)	60 (50-71)	< 0.001	60 (50-70)	
Patient gender (mal	e %)	56.7 ($n = 144$)	45.7 (<i>n</i> = 181)	48.0 (n = 290)	48.4 (<i>n</i> = 382)	50.4 (<i>n</i> = 201)	0.08	49.0 (<i>n</i> = 1197)	
Proceduralist									
	Surgical (%)	87.4 ($n = 222$)	33.1 (<i>n</i> = 131)	35.6 (<i>n</i> = 215)	35.9 (<i>n</i> = 284)	51.4 (<i>n</i> = 205)	< 0.001	43.3 (<i>n</i> = 1057)	
	Medical (%)	12.6 $(n = 32)$	66.9 $(n = 265)$	64.1 ($n = 387$)	50.5 (<i>n</i> = 399)	48.4 (<i>n</i> = 193)	< 0.001	52.2 (<i>n</i> = 1276)	
	Trainee (%)	59.4 $(n = 151)$	38.9 (<i>n</i> = 154)	8.1 $(n = 49)$	28.1 ($n = 222$)	38.1 (<i>n</i> = 152)	< 0.001	29.8 (<i>n</i> = 728)	
	Medical (%)	0 (n = 0)	61.7 (<i>n</i> = 95)	91.8 (<i>n</i> = 45)	39.2 (<i>n</i> = 87)	70.4 (<i>n</i> = 107)	-	45.9 (<i>n</i> = 334)	
	Surgical (%)	100 $(n = 151)$	38.3 $(n = 59)$	8.2 $(n = 4)$	60.8 (<i>n</i> = 135)	29.6 (<i>n</i> = 45)	-	54.1 (<i>n</i> = 394)	
Inadequate bowel p	reparation (%)	13.4 $(n = 34)$	8.1 ($n = 32$)	2.6 $(n = 16)$	7.2 ($n = 57$)	9.8 (<i>n</i> = 39)	< 0.001	7.3 $(n = 178)$	
Indeterminate bowe	el preparation (%)	0.0 (n = 0)	2.8 $(n = 11)$	1.5 $(n = 9)$	4.3 (n = 34)	22.1 (<i>n</i> = 88)	< 0.001	5.8 (<i>n</i> = 142)	
Procedure completi	on (%)	94.3 ($n = 215$)	92.2 (<i>n</i> = 319)	98.2 (<i>n</i> = 556)	95.1 (<i>n</i> = 686)	93.4 (<i>n</i> = 338)	< 0.001	95.1 (<i>n</i> = 2114)	
Procedure completion	on (%) with adequate	98.0 (<i>n</i> = 195)	94.5 (<i>n</i> = 294)	99.2 (<i>n</i> = 537)	98.0 (<i>n</i> = 627)	96.3 (<i>n</i> = 233)	0.99	97.5 (<i>n</i> = 1886)	
Eligible procedures		121	216	381	462	160		1340	
Cancer detection (%)	5.0 (n = 6)	2.3 $(n = 5)$	2.9 $(n = 11)$	3.5 (n = 16)	5.6 $(n = 9)$	0.38	3.5(n = 47)	
CSPDR (%)		30.4 (n = 35)	40.8 (<i>n</i> = 86)	48.6 (<i>n</i> = 180)	42.6 (<i>n</i> = 190)	41.1 ($n = 62$)	0.01	42.8 (<i>n</i> = 553)	
ADR (%)		27.8 (<i>n</i> = 32)	39.3 (<i>n</i> = 83)	45.7 ($n = 169$)	39.5 (<i>n</i> = 176)	37.7 (<i>n</i> = 57)	0.01	40.0 (<i>n</i> = 517)	
SLDR (%)		2.6 (<i>n</i> = 3)	5.2 $(n = 11)$	5.1 $(n = 19)$	7.4 $(n = 33)$	6.6 (<i>n</i> = 10)	0.31	5.9 (<i>n</i> = 76)	

CSPDR: Clinically significant polyp detection rate; ADR: Adenoma detection rate; SLDR: Serrated lesion detection rate; IQR: Inter-quartile range.

from as few as 150 procedures. Although statistical comparisons with peers could provide an alternative method of assessment in this setting, the outcome ultimately requires further study with longer sampling times for low-volume centres.

One area where hospital sites differed significantly was in the quality of bowel preparation. The importance of this metric is attributable to its association with ADR and procedure completion[2,18]. The rates of inadequate preparation within our analysis were comparable with the 9%-13% previously observed in two Australian studies[19,20]. A validated scale for bowel preparation quality (Boston Bowel Preparation or Aronchick), however, was only adopted in one of these[19]. Although either scale was used in 94.2% of colonoscopy procedures assessed in our study, unvalidated approaches were used in up to 22.1% of procedures at individual sites. The exclusion of these procedures from the calculation of completion and detection rates may have been a significant source of bias, potentially limiting our analysis. Considering that suboptimal bowel preparations also justify the re-booking of procedures, ensuring the standardised adoption of validated scales in participating centres should be a priority for quality assurance.

The ADR across all sites in our study comfortably surpassed national benchmarks for quality. Although this was similar to rates reported in a recent meta-analysis of the international literature, direct comparisons should be interpreted with caution due to differences in the definitions used in our study[17]. Whilst ADR has traditionally been determined amongst patients over 50 undergoing an index colonoscopy for the indication of a positive bowel cancer screening test, we included all indications except IBD or prior colorectal surgery as per our national recertification program. However, we additionally excluded non-adequate bowel preparation and incomplete procedures so that the ADR might be a more accurate indicator of technical proficiency. Consequently, this would allow for quality improvement initiatives to be better targeted. Although ADR differed between sites, this was no longer significant on multivariate analysis.

Both patient and proceduralist factors can affect adenoma and lesion detection rates^[21]. The medical proceduralists in our study demonstrated significantly higher ADRs compared to their surgical counterparts on both univariate (P < 0.001) and multivariate analyses (P = 0.002). The area is controversial with two other Australian studies reporting conflicting results. Lee *et al*[10] found no difference in ADR amongst 300 procedures completed by medical or surgical specialists in a single centre, whilst Zorron Cheng Tao Pu *et al*[8] showed a significantly higher ADR, of 36.8% and 30.4% (P < 0.001), amongst medical proceduralists. Our findings are, however, consistent with a recent meta-analysis of 36



Table 5 Multivariate regression analysis for detection rates of cancer, adenomas, and serrated lesions amongst eligible procedures						
	Coefficient	OR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value			
Cancer						
Site	0.11	1.11 (0.87-1.43)	0.40			
Patient age	0.04	1.04 (1.02-1.07)	< 0.001			
Patient gender (male)	-0.45	0.64 (0.36-1.14)	0.13			
Trainee (present)	-0.12	0.89 (0.46-1.73)	0.73			
Proceduralist (medical) ¹	-0.61	0.54 (0.30-0.97)	0.04			
Adenomas						
Site	-0.01	0.99 (0.90-1.09)	0.84			
Patient age	0.04	1.04 (1.03-1.05)	< 0.001			
Patient gender (male)	-0.65	0.53 (0.42-0.65)	< 0.001			
Trainee (present)	0.22	1.24 (0.96-1.61)	0.10			
Proceduralist (medical) ¹	0.34	1.41 (1.13-1.76)	0.002			
Serrated lesions						
Site	0.08	1.08 (0.90-1.3)	0.42			
Patient age	0.00	1.00 (0.99-1.02)	0.57			
Patient gender (male)	0.41	1.51 (0.99-2.29)	0.05			
Trainee (present)	0.26	1.29 (0.78-2.14)	0.33			
Proceduralist (medical) ¹	0.28	1.32 (0.87-2.02)	0.19			

¹Surgical specialists were defined as the reference population.

CI: Confidence interval: OR: Odds ratio

international studies which reported results which were similar to ours[22]. This raises important questions about whether the patients of surgical specialists are disadvantaged. However, the possibility of selection bias due to additional factors which influence ADR, such as procedure indication, should be considered^[23]. Additional studies to understand the difference between medical and surgical specialists in Australia are thus required.

A higher cancer detection rate amongst surgical specialists was also observed in our multivariate analysis. Although such a finding would appear to contradict the lower ADR, it would most likely reflect a selection bias in the process of referral for colonoscopy. We assumed that patients with more conspicuous CRC diagnoses would more likely be referred to a surgical specialist. However, data on referral indication was not available in this dataset.

Another key finding of the multivariate analysis was the association between gender and ADR. Higher adenoma detection and CRC risk are usually seen in men and thus the finding of increased adenoma detection amongst female patients was unexpected [24,25]. Metabolic risk factors which increase the risk of adenoma development, including smoking, alcohol use, and low physical activity, have however been observed more frequently in women [26,27]. However, data on these lifestyle factors was not available. On the other hand, our findings may alternatively suggest better engagement of females in individuals with increased risk of adenoma and CRC development. Further studies to validate these results and understand the mechanism of increased ADR amongst women in Australia are therefore also required.

No significant differences were found in the primary outcomes between trainee and specialist proceduralists, the detection of serrated lesions, or procedure completion after adjustment for bowel preparation. Further analysis of trainees according to background speciality similarly showed no significant differences. Together, these findings suggest that the quality of procedures involving training proceduralists are comparable to those of specialists. These findings encouraging for patients who may have reservations about the quality of their procedures on teaching lists within the public sector in Australia. As the next generation of proceduralists in Australia, it is vital that good quality colonoscopy is a foundation of their clinical practice.

Limitations

The sample size at each individual site may be considered as a limitation of the current study which



incorporated five study sites (hospitals). Although the included sites represent both regional and metropolitan practice across two states and territories, it may not be reflective of the broader picture of public practice. To our knowledge, however, it is the first and largest multicentre dataset analysis providing an insight into the quality of colonoscopy in training hospitals in Australia.

One of the major limitations of this study is its retrospective design. Indeterminate outcomes resulting from shortfalls in the quality of the documentation were censored from the analyses but could have affected the results. Non-validated bowel preparation quality scoring systems could not be interpreted although it would have been expected that inadequate preparations would have been reported as such. Limited documentation of withdrawal times also meant that this could not be measured within this study, despite its accepted place as a marker of procedure quality. A prospective study design could account for these limitations and may provide more data reliable quality of documentation, however, would be susceptible to bias from the Hawthorne effect^[28].

The exclusions for calculating key metrics in this study also differs from those used in prior studies or the National Recertification program [5,29]. Although this may limit the ability to compare the outcomes against national and internationally reported metrics, we would argue that the adjustments allow the metrics to reflect the aspects of practical interest more accurately. Our definitions separated the outcomes of procedure completion, quality of bowel preparation, and lesion detection which can inform targeted quality improvement efforts. This could include split preparations and shorter runway times to improve quality of bowel preparation, technical re-training for issues associated with procedure completion, or monitoring of withdrawal times for lesion detection. Caution should be taken in the assessment of lesion detection rates however due to the incorporation of multiple indications (screening; surveillance; symptomatic presentations) in the definition of the eligible population.

The definition for serrated lesions adopted within this study were in line with the most recent World Health Organization publication^[16]. Repeated updates to these definitions have resulted in the reclassification of lesions in prior studies and remain dependent on the expertise of the reporting pathologist. The absence of a centralised expert pathologist for the assessment of resected lesions of the bowel may have resulted in the misclassification of some lesions, particularly serrated ones. Although we detected no differences in the detection of serrated lesions in our study, it is possible that this may have been masked by misclassification. Careful consideration of the definitions employed in colonoscopy is required for the interpretation of quality outcomes.

Despite potential limitations, our study offers novel clinical insights into the quality of procedures currently being performed in Australian public hospitals. These results highlight the need for quality procedural reporting and bowel preparation, as well as further research into factors which may result in lower ADRs amongst surgeons and men.

CONCLUSION

Our study indicates that the quality of colonoscopy collectively in the Australian public sector meets national benchmarks. Even when national benchmarks targets were achieved, significant differences in the quality of bowel preparation, and ADRs according to proceduralist specialty and patient gender were found. Two sites of the five assessed did not individually meet all the requirements. Improving bowel preparation should therefore be a key target for quality improvement initiatives. Our analysis suggested that sampling bias was a significant contributing factor which requires attention and control in future investigations. Additional studies to understand why surgical proceduralists detect fewer adenomas than their medical counterparts, and why women in Australia have higher rates of adenoma are required.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

There is increasing attention on the quality of colonoscopy performed in Australia due to its vital role in the prevention of colorectal cancer, and its relative under-utilisation among rural and lower socioeconomic communities. However, quality of colonoscopy in Australia has seldom been reported outside of single-centre studies. The largest database, the National Re-certification Program, attempts to address this but largely reflects the quality of work being performed in private hospital settings. Government funded procedures are not well represented in this data, yet accounts for 25% of colonoscopy work, and remains the main pathway for patients without private insurance and within the lowest socioeconomic strata to access this care. We sought to characterise the quality of colonoscopy in this sector, with the aim of informing quality improvement initiatives.

Research motivation

The key quality metrics for colonoscopy are bowel preparation quality, procedure completion rate, and



lesion detection rates (cancer, adenomas, and clinically significant serrated lesions). Serrated lesions have also received increasing attention recently, resulting in their incorporation within current national re-certification guidelines. We hope to determine if there are deficiencies in these metrics according to national guidelines and by comparison between participating hospital sites. We also sought to determine if there are significant differences in the detection rates of lesions according to consultant specialty (medical *vs* surgical), training level (specialist *vs* trainee), hospital site, and trainee background (medical *vs* surgical). The outcomes of this research can drive further inquiry into understanding the reasons for these differences and potential solutions.

Research objectives

We aimed to determine the lesion (cancer, adenoma, clinically significant serrated lesion) detection rates, quality of bowel preparation, procedure completion rates among teaching hospitals in Australia. Additionally, we wished to compare the outcomes according to proceduralist specialty, hospital, involvement of trainees, and trainee specialty. We were able to realize all these outcomes, however the analysis of outcomes according to sites was limited by the small sample sizes at some of the participating hospitals. Further studies to explore the link between proceduralist specialty, gender, and adenoma detection rates in Australia are warranted. Additional research regarding methods to improve these outcomes is also indicated.

Research methods

This was a retrospective cohort study involving consecutive colonoscopies performed over five publicly-funded teaching hospitals in Australia. Currently available colonoscopy quality metrics in Australia are either self-reported and reflect privately funded procedural work or pertain to fewer procedures at single centres. To our knowledge, this is the first study to describe colonoscopy quality across multiple large teaching endoscopy units in the public sector of Australia.

Research results

The overall quality of colonoscopy performed in participating hospitals met all specified national benchmarks (adenoma detection rate/procedure completion rate/serrated lesion detection rate). Two hospitals did not meet all benchmarks, due to either a low procedure completion or serrated lesion detection rate, when assessed individually. However, these results were not significantly different when compared with their peers. Significant differences between hospitals were identified on the remaining outcomes of bowel preparation, and detection of cancers and adenomas. Medical specialists detected adenomas in significantly more procedures than their surgical counterparts. In procedures attended by trainees, the detection rate of clinically significant lesions (cancer, adenoma, serrated lesions) was no different to those only involving specialists. Trainee specialty similarly did not affect lesion detection rates. The difference in adenoma detection rate between medical and surgical specialists was confirmed on multivariate analysis. An additional unexpected finding on the multivariate analysis was an association between female gender and adenoma detection. The findings highlight the need for further research to understand the differences between the colonoscopy procedures performed by medical and surgical specialists, and the reasons why female gender in this cohort of patients was an independent risk factor for adenoma detection. Furthermore, it suggests the need for additional sampling in lowervolume endoscopy units for the assessment of quality in colonoscopy.

Research conclusions

Our study suggests that although the overall quality of colonoscopy in publicly funded Australian hospitals reach national standards, significant variations exist between hospitals, according to procedural specialty, as well as patient gender. Understanding the reasons for these differences can provide additional insights on how quality in colonoscopy can be further improved. Although comparison with peer hospitals may provide an acceptable alternative for the assessment of outcomes in low-volume centres, larger studies are ideally required to assess their quality independently.

Research perspectives

Further research is required to explain the disparity in adenoma detection rates between medical and surgical specialists performing colonoscopy, and to determine why female, rather than male gender, is an independent predictor for adenoma in Australia.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Schoeman M, Lidums I, Cock C, Fraser R, Campbell K.

Zaisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Ow TW, Rayner CK, Tse E, Iyngkaran G and Bampton PA were involved in the conception of the study; Ow TW, Tran V, Lin R, Lee SZ, Chu M and Angelica B collected the data; Ow TW performed the analysis and drafted the manuscript; Sukocheva OA, Iyngkaran G and Bampton PA critically reviewed the manuscript and data analysis; the final manuscript was approved by all authors.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Central Adelaide Local Health Network ethics committee (reference number: 13167).

Informed consent statement: A waiver of consent was granted for this retrospective study by the ethical review board as participant involvement in the study carried no more than low risk. Please refer to the institutional review board approval document.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: Original data collected in this study cannot be shared publicly because of ethics approval limitation. Data are available from the CALHN ethics committee (contact via health.calhnresearchmonitoring@sa.gov.au) for researchers who meet the criteria for access to confidential data.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement-checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Australia

ORCID number: Tsai-Wing Ow 0000-0002-5405-7681; Olga A Sukocheva 0000-0003-1041-3311; Matthew Chu 0000-0002-8956-4691; Christopher K Rayner 0000-0002-5527-256X; Peter A Bampton 0000-0002-5873-4459.

S-Editor: Gao CC L-Editor: A P-Editor: Gao CC

REFERENCES

- Corley DA, Jensen CD, Marks AR, Zhao WK, Lee JK, Doubeni CA, Zauber AG, de Boer J, Fireman BH, Schottinger JE, 1 Quinn VP, Ghai NR, Levin TR, Quesenberry CP. Adenoma detection rate and risk of colorectal cancer and death. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 1298-1306 [PMID: 24693890 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1309086]
- 2 Clark BT, Rustagi T, Laine L. What level of bowel prep quality requires early repeat colonoscopy: systematic review and meta-analysis of the impact of preparation quality on adenoma detection rate. Am J Gastroenterol 2014; 109: 1714-23; quiz 1724 [PMID: 25135006 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2014.232]
- Maida M, Morreale G, Sinagra E, Ianiro G, Margherita V, Cirrone Cipolla A, Camilleri S. Quality measures improving 3 endoscopic screening of colorectal cancer: a review of the literature. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 2019; 19: 223-235 [PMID: 30614284 DOI: 10.1080/14737140.2019.1565999]
- Jensen CD, Doubeni CA, Quinn VP, Levin TR, Zauber AG, Schottinger JE, Marks AR, Zhao WK, Lee JK, Ghai NR, Schneider JL, Fireman BH, Quesenberry CP, Corley DA. Adjusting for patient demographics has minimal effects on rates of adenoma detection in a large, community-based setting. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 13: 739-746 [PMID: 25445767 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2014.10.020]
- Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. Colonoscopy Clinical Care Standard. Sydney: 5 ACSQHC; 2020 First released 2018. Updated (minor revisions) January 2020. [cited 26 July 2022]. In: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care [Internet]. Available from: https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-04/colonoscopy_clinical_care_standard_updated_2020.pdf
- Duggan A, Skinner IJ, Bhasale AL. All colonoscopies are not created equal: why Australia now has a clinical care standard 6 for colonoscopy. Med J Aust 2018; 209: 427-430 [PMID: 30176789 DOI: 10.5694/mja18.00556]
- 7 Bettington M, Walker N, Rahman T, Vandeleur A, Whitehall V, Leggett B, Croese J. High prevalence of sessile serrated adenomas in contemporary outpatient colonoscopy practice. Intern Med J 2017; 47: 318-323 [PMID: 27860102 DOI: 10.1111/imj.13329]
- Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Lu K, Ovenden A, Rana K, Singh G, Krishnamurthi S, Edwards S, Wilson B, Nakamura M, 8 Yamamura T, Ruszkiewicz A, Hirooka Y, Burt AD, Singh R. Effect of time of day and specialty on polyp detection rates in Australia. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 899-906 [PMID: 30552716 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14566]
- Wong WJ, Arafat Y, Wang S, Hawes S, Hung K. Colonoscopy withdrawal time and polyp/adenoma detection rate: a



single-site retrospective study in regional Queensland. *ANZ J Surg* 2020; **90**: 314-316 [PMID: 31957200 DOI: 10.1111/ans.15652]

- 10 Lee AHH, Lojanapiwat N, Balakrishnan V, Chandra R. Is there a difference in adenoma detection rates between gastroenterologists and surgeons? *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2018; 10: 109-116 [PMID: 29988847 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v10.i6.109]
- Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)--a metadatadriven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. *J Biomed Inform* 2009; 42: 377-381 [PMID: 18929686 DOI: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010]
- 12 Harris PA, Taylor R, Minor BL, Elliott V, Fernandez M, O'Neal L, McLeod L, Delacqua G, Delacqua F, Kirby J, Duda SN; REDCap Consortium. The REDCap consortium: Building an international community of software platform partners. J Biomed Inform 2019; 95: 103208 [PMID: 31078660 DOI: 10.1016/j.jbi.2019.103208]
- 13 Kastenberg D, Bertiger G, Brogadir S. Bowel preparation quality scales for colonoscopy. World J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 2833-2843 [PMID: 30018478 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i26.2833]
- 14 Kaminski MF, Wieszczy P, Rupinski M, Wojciechowska U, Didkowska J, Kraszewska E, Kobiela J, Franczyk R, Rupinska M, Kocot B, Chaber-Ciopinska A, Pachlewski J, Polkowski M, Regula J. Increased Rate of Adenoma Detection Associates With Reduced Risk of Colorectal Cancer and Death. *Gastroenterology* 2017; 153: 98-105 [PMID: 28428142 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.04.006]
- 15 Desai M, Anderson JC, Kaminski M, Thoguluva Chandrasekar V, Fathallah J, Hassan C, Lieberman D, Sharma P. Sessile serrated lesion detection rates during average risk screening colonoscopy: A systematic review and meta-analysis of the published literature. *Endosc Int Open* 2021; 9: E610-E620 [PMID: 33869735 DOI: 10.1055/a-1352-4095]
- 16 Nagtegaal ID, Odze RD, Klimstra D, Paradis V, Rugge M, Schirmacher P, Washington KM, Carneiro F, Cree IA; WHO Classification of Tumours Editorial Board. The 2019 WHO classification of tumours of the digestive system. *Histopathology* 2020; **76**: 182-188 [PMID: 31433515 DOI: 10.1111/his.13975]
- 17 Tziatzios G, Gkolfakis P, Lazaridis LD, Facciorusso A, Antonelli G, Hassan C, Repici A, Sharma P, Rex DK, Triantafyllou K. High-definition colonoscopy for improving adenoma detection: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled studies. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2020; **91**: 1027-1036.e9 [PMID: 31954133 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.12.052]
- 18 Hsu CM, Lin WP, Su MY, Chiu CT, Ho YP, Chen PC. Factors that influence cecal intubation rate during colonoscopy in deeply sedated patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 27: 76-80 [PMID: 21649720 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.06795.x]
- 19 Kutyla MJ, Gray MA, von Hippel C, Hourigan LF, Kendall BJ, Whaley AJ, O'Connor S, Holtmann GJ. Improving the Quality of Bowel Preparation: Rewarding Patients for Success or Intensive Patient Education? *Dig Dis* 2021; **39**: 113-118 [PMID: 32720916 DOI: 10.1159/000510461]
- 20 Bryant RV, Schoeman SN, Schoeman MN. Shorter preparation to procedure interval for colonoscopy improves quality of bowel cleansing. *Intern Med J* 2013; **43**: 162-168 [PMID: 22998352 DOI: 10.1111/j.1445-5994.2012.02963.x]
- 21 Cavicchi M, Tharsis G, Burtin P, Cattan P, Venezia F, Tordjiman G, Gillet A, Samama J, Nahon-Uzan K, Karsenti D. Difference in Physician- and Patient-Dependent Factors Contributing to Adenoma Detection Rate and Serrated Polyp Detection Rate. *Dig Dis Sci* 2019; 64: 3579-3588 [PMID: 31471862 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05808-y]
- 22 Mazurek M, Murray A, Heitman SJ, Ruan Y, Antoniou SA, Boyne D, Murthy S, Baxter NN, Datta I, Shorr R, Ma C, Swain MG, Hilsden RJ, Brenner DR, Forbes N. Association Between Endoscopist Specialty and Colonoscopy Quality: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2022; 20: 1931-1946 [PMID: 34450297 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.08.029]
- 23 Yang PF, Wong SW. Adenoma Detection Rate in Colonoscopy: Is Indication a Predictor? Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2016; 26: 156-161 [PMID: 26813239 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.00000000000253]
- 24 Lee JY, Park HW, Kim MJ, Lee JS, Lee HS, Chang HS, Choe J, Hwang SW, Yang DH, Myung SJ, Yang SK, Byeon JS. Prediction of the Risk of a Metachronous Advanced Colorectal Neoplasm Using a Novel Scoring System. *Dig Dis Sci* 2016; 61: 3016-3025 [PMID: 27358228 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-016-4237-8]
- 25 Coe SG, Wallace MB. Assessment of adenoma detection rate benchmarks in women vs men. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 77: 631-635 [PMID: 23375528 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.12.001]
- 26 Aleksandrova K, Pischon T, Jenab M, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Fedirko V, Norat T, Romaguera D, Knüppel S, Boutron-Ruault MC, Dossus L, Dartois L, Kaaks R, Li K, Tjønneland A, Overvad K, Quirós JR, Buckland G, Sánchez MJ, Dorronsoro M, Chirlaque MD, Barricarte A, Khaw KT, Wareham NJ, Bradbury KE, Trichopoulou A, Lagiou P, Trichopoulos D, Palli D, Krogh V, Tumino R, Naccarati A, Panico S, Siersema PD, Peeters PH, Ljuslinder I, Johansson I, Ericson U, Ohlsson B, Weiderpass E, Skeie G, Borch KB, Rinaldi S, Romieu I, Kong J, Gunter MJ, Ward HA, Riboli E, Boeing H. Combined impact of healthy lifestyle factors on colorectal cancer: a large European cohort study. *BMC Med* 2014; 12: 168 [PMID: 25319089 DOI: 10.1186/s12916-014-0168-4]
- 27 Beigh SH, Jain S. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome and gender differences. *Bioinformation* 2012; 8: 613-616 [PMID: 22829741 DOI: 10.6026/97320630008613]
- 28 Demetriou C, Hu L, Smith TO, Hing CB. Hawthorne effect on surgical studies. ANZ J Surg 2019; 89: 1567-1576 [PMID: 31621178 DOI: 10.1111/ans.15475]
- 29 Pullens HJ, Siersema PD. Quality indicators for colonoscopy: Current insights and caveats. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 6: 571-583 [PMID: 25512766 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v6.i12.571]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E WU

Endoscopy

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 684-693

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.684

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors: A single center analysis

Zhen-Zhen Wang, Xiao-Dan Yan, Hai-Deng Yang, Xin-Li Mao, Yue Cai, Xin-Yu Fu, Shao-Wei Li

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Nishida T, Japan; Vij M, India; Weerasinghe KD, Sri Lanka

Received: August 28, 2022 Peer-review started: August 28, 2022 First decision: September 12, 2022 Revised: September 28, 2022 Accepted: October 27, 2022 Article in press: October 27, 2022

Published online: November 16, 2022



Zhen-Zhen Wang, Shao-Wei Li, Key Laboratory of Minimally Invasive Techniques & Rapid Rehabilitation of Digestive System Tumor of Zhejiang Province, Taizhou Hospital Affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Linhai 315000, Zhejiang Province, China

Zhen-Zhen Wang, Xiao-Dan Yan, Hai-Deng Yang, Xin-Li Mao, Yue Cai, Shao-Wei Li, Department of Gastroenterology, Taizhou Hospital of Zhejiang Province affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Linhai 315000, Zhejiang Province, China

Zhen-Zhen Wang, Shao-Wei Li, Institute of Digestive Disease, Taizhou Hospital of Zhejiang Province affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Linhai 315000, Zhejiang Province, China

Xin-Yu Fu, Taizhou Hospital of Zhejiang Province affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Taizhou Hospital of Zhejiang Province affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Linhai 315000, Zhejiang Province, China

Corresponding author: Shao-Wei Li, MD, Associate Professor, Research Assistant Professor, Key Laboratory of Minimally Invasive Techniques & Rapid Rehabilitation of Digestive System Tumor of Zhejiang Province, Taizhou Hospital Affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Ximen Street No. 150 Linhai 315000, Zhejiang Province, China. li shaowei81@hotmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Endoscopic resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) is still considered a great challenge with a high risk of complications, including perforation, bleeding, tumor rupture, and residual tumor.

AIM

To assess the effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs.

METHODS

Between January 2010 and January 2022, 11 patients with duodenal GISTs were treated with endoscopic resection. Data were extracted for the incidence of complete resection, bleeding, perforation, postoperative infection, recurrence, and distant metastasis.

RESULTS

The incidence of successful complete resection of duodenal GISTs was 100%. Three cases (27.3%) had suspected positive margins, and the other 8 cases (72.7%)

had negative vertical and horizontal margins. Perforation occurred in all 11 patients. The success rate of perforation closure was 100%, while 1 patient (9.1%) had suspected delayed perforation. All bleeding during the procedure was managed by endoscopic methods. One case (9.1%) had delayed bleeding. Postoperative infection occurred in 6 patients (54.5%), including 1 who developed septic shock and 1 who developed a right iliac fossa abscess. All 11 patients recovered and were discharged. The mean hospital stay was 15.3 d. During the follow-up period (14-80 mo), duodenal stenosis occurred in 1 case (9.1%), and no local recurrence or distant metastasis were detected.

CONCLUSION

Endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs appears to be an effective and safe minimally invasive treatment when performed by an experienced endoscopist.

Key Words: Duodenal tumor; Gastrointestinal stromal tumors; Treatment; Endoscopic resection; Effectiveness; Safety

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This study presents the findings on endoscopic resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Endoscopic resection of duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors is a great challenge. This study aimed to assess the effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors. The rate of successful complete resection was 100%. Intraoperative perforation occurred in all 11 patients. The success rate of perforation closure was 100%. All 11 patients recovered. During the followup period (14-80 mo), duodenal stenosis occurred in 1 case (9.1%), and no local recurrence or distant metastases were detected.

Citation: Wang ZZ, Yan XD, Yang HD, Mao XL, Cai Y, Fu XY, Li SW. Effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors: A single center analysis. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(11): 684-693

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/684.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.684

INTRODUCTION

Gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) are rare digestive mesenchymal tumors, characterized by differentiation towards the interstitial cells of Cajal^[1]. They can occur in any part of the gastrointestinal tract, most commonly in the stomach (60%) and small intestine (30%), but only 4%-5% occur in the duodenum [2]. GISTs have a variety of clinical behaviors with potentially malignant tendency. Currently, the treatment strategy for GISTs is somewhat controversial^[3]. Some studies show that active surveillance was a safe option for GISTs smaller than 20 mm or even 30 mm (excision is only considered when the tumor grows)[4,5]. However, GISTs have inherent potential for malignancy, and the real risk stratification of the lesions is only known after resection[6]. Therefore, several societies recommend resection if a diagnosis of GIST is made, unless a major morbidity is expected[7-9].

In comparison to gastric GISTs, duodenal GISTs have a higher risk of malignancy. In addition, the duodenum has special anatomical features. Once the tumor grows, the difficulty of the operation increases accordingly, increasing the risk of combined organ resection. Therefore, resection should be performed for localized or potentially resectable duodenal GISTs. Traditional surgical treatment methods include pancreaticoduodenectomy and local resection of duodenal lesions. However, these operations are traumatic and prone to serious complications, such as delayed bleeding, pancreatic leakage, bile leakage, or abdominal infection[10,11]. Furthermore, pancreaticoduodenectomy or segmental duodenectomy will inevitably reduce the patient's quality of life. GISTs have unique biological characteristics and rarely have lymph node metastasis[9], which makes endoscopic resection of lesions an alternative. In recent years, the development of endoscopic minimally invasive technologies, such as endoscopic submucosal dissection, endoscopic submucosal excavation, and endoscopic full-thickness resection, has brought attention to endoscopic minimally invasive treatment of duodenal GISTs.

Thus far, there are few studies about endoscopic resection of duodenal GISTs, most of which have been case reports. A few studies have reported small series of cases [12,13]. The aim of this study was to evaluate the effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

From January 2010 to January 2022, 11 consecutive patients with pathologically confirmed duodenal GIST underwent endoscopic resection in our center. All patients were examined preoperatively by computed tomography (CT) and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS). In all cases, there were no signs of lymph node metastasis or distant metastasis, no other malignant tumors, and no coagulation dysfunction, and it was considered that the patient could tolerate endotracheal intubation and general anesthesia. Written informed consent was obtained from all patients. The study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of Taizhou Hospital of Zhejiang Province (Approval No. K20210611).

Endoscopic equipment and accessories

A single-accessory channel endoscope (Q260J; Olympus) and/or a dual-channel endoscope (GIF-2T240, Olympus) were used during the procedures. A transparent cap (ND-201-11802; Olympus) was attached to the tip of the endoscope. An insulated-tip knife (KD-611L, IT2; Olympus), hook knife (KD-620LR; Olympus), dual knife (KD-650Q; Olympus), or hybrid knife (ERBE, Tübingen, Germany) was used to dissect the submucosal layer and peel the tumor. A titanium clip (HX-600-135; Olympus and M00522600), an endoloop (Leo Medical Co., Ltd, Changzhou, China), and an over-the-scope clip (OTSC) (12/6 t-type, Ovesco Endoscopy AG) were used for wound closure. Other devices and accessories that were used included a high-frequency electronic cutting device (ICC 200; ERBE), an argon plasma coagulation unit (APC 300; ERBE, Tübingen, Germany), a hot biopsy forceps (FD-410LR; Olympus), a foreign body forceps (FG-B-24, Kangjin, Changzhou, China), a snare (SD-230U-20; Olympus), and a carbon dioxide insufflator (Olympus).

Endoscopic procedures and perioperative management

All operations were performed under general anesthesia with endotracheal intubation by experienced endoscopists. All patients were fasted for \geq 6-8 h with no water for 2 h before the operation. Antibiotic prophylaxis was administered.

Endoscopic resection was conducted as follows (Figure 1A-K): (1) Several dots were marked around the lesion; (2) A mixture solution (100 mL normal saline +1 mL epinephrine + 2 mL indigo carmine) was then injected to elevate the submucosa; (3) Subsequently, a circumferential incision was made outside the border to expose the pseudo capsule; (4) Next, the submucosa and muscularis propria (MP) around the lesion were circumferentially dissected. After complete excision, the lesion was removed with a snare or foreign body forceps and sent for histopathological examination; and (5) The wound was closed with titanium clips, an OTSC, or an endoloop. If perforation occurred, a 20-gauge needle was used intraoperatively and postoperatively to relieve pneumoperitoneum.

A jejunal nutrition tube with the tip near the duodenal wound and a gastric tube were placed for drainage and detection of any postoperative hemorrhage. After the procedure, all patients were fasted and treated with a proton-pump inhibitor and prophylactic antibiotics. Oral intake was gradually resumed according to wound recovery.

Postoperative specimen management and pathological evaluation

After the operation, the resected specimens were observed and measured, and their size, shape, and envelope integrity were recorded. Then the specimens were immersed in 4% formaldehyde solution and fixed. Hematoxylin and eosin staining and immunohistochemistry were performed routinely. A diagnosis of GIST was confirmed if microscopic spindle cell proliferation was seen in the fasciculate, with staggered arrangement and positivity for CD117 or DOG-1 and CD34 (Figure 1L-R). The risk of recurrence after resection of GISTs was assessed according to the National Institutes of Health risk stratification system (2008 modified)[14].

Definition of terms and outcome assessment

Complete resection was considered if the lesion was resected en bloc with no obvious residual tumor at the resection site and with tumor-free margins according to histopathological examination[15]. Complications included intraoperative perforation, delayed perforation, intraoperative bleeding, delayed bleeding, and perioperative infection. Intraoperative perforation was considered if an extra-duodenal structure was visualized, retroperitoneal pneumatosis occurred, or free gas was detected by CT examination immediately after resection of the lesion[16]. Delayed perforation was considered if the patient experienced sudden abdominal pain after the procedure with a duodenal defect found under endoscopy or surgery. Intraoperative bleeding was regarded as a complication if one of the following criteria was met: (1) During the procedure, bleeding affected the visual field and could not be managed by endoscopic methods; (2) There was a significant reduction in hemoglobin (> 2 mg/dL); or (3) Blood transfusion was required [17]. Delayed bleeding was defined as hemorrhage from a post-procedure ulcer [18]. Local recurrence was defined as the detection of a lesion located on or adjacent to the scar of the previous endoscopic resection, which was then pathologically confirmed by biopsy^[15].





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.684 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Endoscopic full-thickness resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors in the descending junction of the duodenal

bulb. A: Computed tomography revealed a tumor of approximately 3 cm in diameter, with enhancement in the arterial phase; B: A tumor located in the descending junction of the duodenal bulb with ulcer and exposed blood vessels on the surface. Titanium clips were used to stop the bleeding; C: The endoscopic ultrasonography showed that the lesion was a hypoechoic structure originating from the muscularis propria layer, with uniform echo and a clear boundary; D: Submucosal injection after making several marking dots around the lesion; E: A circumferential incision was made outside the border; F: The submucosa and muscularis propria around the lesion were circumferentially dissected; G: The duodenal defect after tumor resection; H: The wound was occluded with several titanium clips + an endoloop + an over-the-scope clip. A jejunal nutrition tube was placed near the wound for drainage; I: The resected tumor with the intact capsule; J: The wound healed well at 3 mo after the procedure; K: Hematoxylin and eosin staining (original magnification × 40); L: Immunohistochemistry showed that the tumor was positive for CD34; M: Immunohistochemistry showed that the tumor was positive for CD117; N: Immunohistochemistry showed that the tumor was positive for Dog-1; O: Immunohistochemistry showed that the tumor was negative for desmin; P: Immunohistochemistry showed that the tumor was negative for S-100; Q: Immunohistochemistry showed that the tumor was negative for SMA; and R: Immunohistochemistry showed that Ki67 was about 2%.

Follow-up

Every patient underwent EUS at 3 mo after the operation to evaluate wound healing and check for residual lesions. The second surveillance endoscopy procedure was performed at 6 mo. Subsequently,



Baishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

gastroscopy and/or EUS was performed to detect tumor recurrence, and CT and/or abdominal ultrasound was used every 12 mo if any distant metastasis was detected; this was continued indefinitely.

Statistical analysis

Data were presented as the mean, median, number of cases, and percentage. All statistical analyses were performed using the SPSS software program (version 20.0; SPSS Inc, Armonk, NY, United States).

RESULTS

Clinical characteristics

The patient and tumor characteristics are summarized in Table 1. A total of 11 patients (male, n = 9; female, n = 2) with duodenal GISTs underwent endoscopic resection at our center. The median age was 55 years (range: 33–74 years). Eight patients (72.7%) were symptomatic at presentation, with melena in 6 patients (54.5%), abdominal pain in 1 patient (9.1%), and abdominal distension in 1 patient (9.1%). Three tumors (27.3%) were detected incidentally during endoscopy for other reasons. All patients were negative for immunologic series and tumor markers (AFP, CEA, CA199, and CA125). Patients with gastrointestinal hemorrhaging showed fecal occult blood positivity and had anemia, with a minimum hemoglobin level of 36 g/L. All patients showed duodenal mass on abdominal CT before operation, which was enhanced after enhancement.

The lesions were single in all 11 patients. The lesion was detected in the duodenal bulb in 2 cases (18.2%), in the descending junction of the duodenal bulb in 4 cases (36.4%), and in the descending part in 5 cases (45.4%). All lesions originated from the MP layer with intraluminal growth in 6 cases (54.5%), partially extraluminal growth in 2 cases (18.2%), and mainly extraluminal growth in 3 cases (27.3%). EUS revealed hypoechoic structures in 10 cases (90.9%) and a mixed echoic structure in 1 case (9.1%). The median maximal diameter of these lesions was 3.0 cm (range: 1.5-5.0 cm). Immunohistochemistry of all lesions showed that CD34, CD117, and Dog-1 were positive, and Desmin and S-100 were negative. Nine cases (81.8%) were SMA positive. Four cases (36.4%) were Ki-67 < 1%, 3 cases (27.3%) were Ki-671%+, 3 cases (27.3%) were Ki-67 2%+, and 1 case (9.1%) was Ki-67 3%+.

Treatment outcomes

Complete resection was successful in 100% of cases. Four patients (36.4%) were classified as very low risk, and 7 patients (63.6%) were classified as low risk. Among the 11 patients, a positive resection margin was suspected in 3 cases (27.3%) (tumor tissue was found at the electrocautery margin); all cases were pathologically low risk. The remaining 8 cases (72.7%) had negative lateral and basal margins. All 11 patients recovered and were discharged.

Complications

Perforation was detected in all 11 patients during the operation. The duodenal wall defect was occluded with several titanium clips + an endoloop in 1 case (9.1%), an OTSC in 6 cases (54.5%), and an OTSC + several titanium clips + an endoloop in 4 cases (36.4%). Intraoperative perforation closure was successfully performed in 100% of cases. Delayed perforation was suspected in 1 patient (9.1%) (as described below).

All 11 patients had bleeding during the procedure and were treated successfully using argon plasma coagulation and a hot biopsy forceps. A little coffee-colored liquid was drained from the gastrointestinal decompression tube in 1 case (9.1%) on the 1st d after the procedure, which improved after strengthening the acid inhibition and using somatostatin.

Six patients (54.5%) developed postoperative abdominal infection, and their anti-infection treatment was strengthened. Among them, 1 patient developed severe abdominal pain and septic shock on the day after endoscopic resection of a 3.0 cm × 2.5 cm tumor in the descending junction of the duodenal bulb. Emergency surgical exploratory laparotomy was performed immediately for suspected delayed perforation. During the operation, obvious edema was observed on the wound, but no obvious perforation was detected. This patient received peritoneal lavage and distal subtotal gastrectomy with resection of the duodenal bulb. Another patient developed a right iliac fossa abscess, which improved after puncture and drainage. One patient (9.1%) suffered malignant arrhythmia 5 d after the procedure and was transferred to the intensive care unit. All 11 patients recovered and were discharged. The mean time to the recovery of food intake after the operation was 8.1 d (range: 4-14 d). The mean postoperative hospital stay was 15.3 d (range: 8-26 d).

Follow-up

The wound healed well in all patients, and no recurrence or distant metastasis was detected during the follow-up period (median: 36 mo; range: 14-80 mo). Duodenal stenosis occurred in 1 patient (9.1%) whose previous tumor was in the descending junction of the duodenal bulb, and the wound was closed by an OTSC. The OTSC was found to block the lumen, and the endoscope could not pass through at 3



Table 1 Clinical characteristics of 11 duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors cases

Patient	Sex	Age, yr	Clinical presentation	Location	Size of maximum diameter, cm	Growth pattern	EUS appearance	Risk assessment	Specimen margin	Postoperative hospital stay, d	Follow- up, mo
1	М	57	Melena	Duodenal bulb	2.2	Mainly extraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Negative	9	14
2	М	56	No symptoms	Descending junction of duodenal bulb	2.0	Intraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Very low risk	Negative	15	19
3	М	68	No symptoms	Descending duodenum	3.0	Partially extraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Negative	11	22
4	М	63	Melena	Descending duodenum	5.0	Mainly extraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Suspiciously positive	16	30
5	М	52	Melena	Descending duodenum	1.5	Intraluminal growth	MP, mixed echo, uneven echo	Very low risk	Negative	8	33
6	М	53	Melena	Descending junction of duodenal bulb	3.5	Mainly extraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Suspiciously positive	15	36
7	М	54	Melena	Descending duodenum	4	Intraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Suspiciously positive	24	43
8	М	74	Melena	Descending junction of duodenal bulb	3.0	Intraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Negative	26	50
9	F	33	Abdominal pain	Descending duodenum	3.0	Intraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Low risk	Negative	14	51
10	F	42	No symptoms	Descending junction of duodenal bulb	1.5	Intraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Very low risk	Negative	13	75
11	М	55	Abdominal distension	Duodenal bulb	2.0	Intraluminal growth	MP, hypoecho, uniform echo	Very low risk	Negative	12	80

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasonography; F: Female; M: Male; MP: Muscularis propria.

mo after the procedure. The patient was followed up, as he had no symptoms of obstruction. During endoscopic surveillance at 12 mo after the procedure, the OTSC detached spontaneously, and the lumen stenosis improved.

DISCUSSION

Endoscopic resection of duodenal lesions, especially subepithelial lesions, is still considered a challenging procedure due to the unique anatomical and endoscopic features of the duodenum. The duodenal lumen is rather narrow, and the initial part (bulbar to descending part) is an anti-c-shaped loop, which makes endoscopic operations difficult. The mucosa is difficult to lift after the injection due to the abundant Brunner's gland and blood vessels in the submucosa of the duodenum, which also increases the difficulty of treatment. Traditionally, the duodenum has been regarded as a forbidden zone for endoscopic excision of duodenal subepithelial lesions, especially for endoscopic full-thickness resection. The rapid de-velopment of endoscopic techniques and endoscopic devices makes endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs another acceptable alternative to minimize morbidity.

Bishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

For localized GISTs, complete excision is the standard treatment. R0 resection is the goal in any case. A post hoc observational study showed that among patients with GISTs, when tumor rupture was excluded, there was no significant difference in overall survival of patients who received R0 and R1 resection[19]. Some studies also indicated that the recurrence rate of patients who received R1 resection did not differ from that of patients who received R0 resection[20,21]. Thus, if R0 resection is difficult to achieve, R1 resection (microscopically positive margins) may also be performed for low-risk GISTs in unfavorable locations[7]. If R1 resection was already performed, routine re-excision is not recommended [7], and the microscopic margin status should not be used to dictate adjuvant medical therapy decisions [19]. In our study, there were 3 cases in which microscopic involvement of the resection margins was suspected; all were low risk. No recurrence or distant metastasis was found during follow-up (30 mo, 36 mo, and 43 mo) without re-excision or adjuvant medical therapy.

Tumor rupture is an important adverse prognostic factor for the recurrence of GIST. It is defined by tumor spillage or fracture in the abdominal cavity, piecemeal resection, incisional biopsy, gastric or intestinal perforation to the abdominal cavity, blood-stained ascites at laparotomy, or transperitoneal microscopic infiltration of an adjacent organ[7]. In our study, the maximal diameter of all tumors was \leq 5 cm and were resected en bloc. When the tumor size is > 5 cm in diameter, it is very difficult to resect it completely and take it out as a whole through the cardia, esophagus, and pharynx. Thus, for tumors larger than 5 cm, especially in intermediate- and high-risk cases, conventional surgery or laparoscopic and endoscopic cooperative surgery may be more appropriate.

In comparison to other parts of the digestive tract, the muscular layer of the duodenum is much thinner, and intraoperative perforation is prone to occur during endoscopic operations. In addition, digestive fluids, such as bile and pancreatic juice, can corrode the wound, and delayed perforation may subsequently occur. Injury to the duodenal muscularis and serosa should be avoided as far as possible in the case of perforation. However, when the lesion is closely associated with the MP or serosal layer of the duodenum, perforation is almost inevitable. Most duodenal GISTs originate from the MP, and the strategy "active perforation" is often adopted, resulting in a well-defined edge and mild edema. In some studies, perforation that could be closed by endoscopic methods during the endoscopic operation was not regarded as a complication[22,23].

With the development of endoscopic suture technology and the invention of OTSC, the OverStitch endoscopic suturing (ES) device and other suture devices, the success rate of wound suturing has been greatly improved. An OTSC has the following advantages: (1) It has great holding strength[24,25]; thus, it can grasp more tissue and clamp the entire wall of the lumen; (2) It is a bear trap-like, large clip with a wingspan of 12 mm, which can close full-thickness perforations of up to 3 cm in diameter[26]; and (3) The gap between the teeth of an OTSC allows blood to pass through to avoid tissue necrosis.

A systematic review showed that the rate of successful closure of the perforation by OTSC closure was 85.3%[27]. In our previous study, OTSC successfully closed the perforation after endoscopic resection of duodenal subepithelial lesions in 100% of cases, without delayed perforation[28]. The OverStitch ES device is designed for tissue approximation and allows the creation of either interrupted or continuous running stitches. Thus, it can reliably close perforations[29]. In a study by Chung *et al* [30], the OverStitch ES device was applied in 7 cases after endoscopic mucosal resection of large duodenal adenomas, and all ES sessions were technically successful.

In addition, purse-string suture technique, which is also widely used in iatrogenic digestive tract perforation, shows a high rate of successful sealing. Our previous study suggested that the closure rate of purse-string suture in endoscopic treatment of duodenal subcutaneous lesions was 100% (including 5 cases of perforation)[31]. In this study, duodenal wall defects were all successfully closed using OTSC, titanium, or purse-string suture according to the size of wound and wall defect. We placed two tubes, one with the tip in the gastric cavity to attract gas and gastric juice, and the other with the tip next to the duodenal wound to attract pancreatic juice and bile. Lessening tension of the wound and reducing the corrosion of digestive juice to the wound could effectively decrease the occurrence of delayed perforation.

Another serious complication of endoscopic resection of duodenal GISTs is perioperative infection followed by perforation. In this study, 6 patients had postoperative abdominal infection, including 1 who developed septic shock and another who developed an abscess in the right iliac fossa. During the procedure, suction should be carried out in a timely manner in order to prevent excessive blood, intestinal contents, and digestive juices flowing into the retroperitoneum. The wound should be closed as soon as possible after the lesion is removed. When a large volume of liquid has overflowed into the retroperitoneum, timely flushing and drainage can also reduce the incidence of infection. Besides, if the lesion is really difficult to remove endoscopically, timely conversion to surgery or laparoscopic-assisted resection may be a wiser option.

In addition, it should be noted that the duodenal lumen is relatively narrow, especially in the descending junction of the duodenal bulb, and postoperative stricture may occur. In this study, 1 patient developed stricture after the wound was closed with an OTSC. When treating the wound, especially when placing the OTSC, attention should be paid to avoid grasping too much tissue in the case of duodenal lumen stenosis.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

The present study was associated with some limitations. First, this was a single center retrospective study with a relatively small sample size, and a selection bias may have been present. Second, there was a lack of randomized and controlled samples. Third, the follow-up period of some cases was relatively short.

CONCLUSION

Endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs appears to be effective and safe in selected cases. The proedure should be performed by a senior endoscopist who has rich experience in the management of complications of endoscopic operations for duodenal lesions. If the lesion is difficult to remove endoscopically or there are severe complications that cannot be managed by conservative treatment or an endoscopic method, surgery should be performed in a timely manner.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Currently, endoscopic resection of duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) is a challenging procedure with a high risk of complications.

Research motivation

Traditional surgical treatment methods for duodenal GISTs are traumatic and prone to serious complications. Endoscopic resection of duodenal GISTs is an alternative. However, there are few reports on endoscopic treatment for duodenal GISTs.

Research objectives

We aimed to evaluate the effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs.

Research methods

This was a retrospective study. We collected data of 11 consecutive patients with duodenal GISTs who were treated with endoscopic resection and analyzed the rate of complete resection, bleeding, perforation, postoperative infection, recurrence, and distant metastasis.

Research results

All lesions were completely resected, while three cases (27.3%) had suspected positive margins. No local recurrence or distant metastasis were detected during the follow-up period in any of the patients.

Research conclusions

Endoscopic resection for duodenal GISTs appears to be an effective and safe treatment by an experienced endoscopist.

Research perspectives

We need to expand the sample size to further confirm the effectiveness and safety of endoscopic resection of duodenal GISTs. In addition, the long-term outcome should be observed by extending the follow-up time.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Wang ZZ, Mao XL, Yan XD, and Yang HD participated in the clinical treatment; Wang ZZ, Fu XY, and Cai Y wrote the original draft; Li SW undertook validation, writing, reviewing, and editing; All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Supported by Medical Science and Technology Project of Zhejiang Province, No. 2021PY083; Program of Taizhou Science and Technology Grant, No. 22ywb09; Major Research Program of Taizhou Enze Medical Center Grant, No. 19EZZDA2; Open Project Program of Key Laboratory of Minimally Invasive Techniques & Rapid Rehabilitation of Digestive System Tumor of Zhejiang Province, No. 21SZDSYS01 and 21SZDSYS09; Key Technology Research and Development Program of Zhejiang Province, No. 2019C03040; and Program of Taizhou Science and Technology Grant, No. 1901ky18.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Taizhou Hospital of Zhejiang Province affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University Institutional Review Board (Approval No.



K20210611).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Zhen-Zhen Wang 0000-0002-6274-2646; Xiao-Dan Yan 0000-0002-1493-6817; Xin-Li Mao 0000-0003-4548-1867; Yue Cai 0000-0002-7201-6525; Shao-Wei Li 0000-0002-3276-1037.

S-Editor: Ma YI L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Ma YJ

REFERENCES

- Kallen ME, Hornick JL. The 2020 WHO Classification: What's New in Soft Tissue Tumor Pathology? Am J Surg Pathol 1 2021; 45: e1-e23 [PMID: 32796172 DOI: 10.1097/PAS.00000000001552]
- 2 Miettinen M, Lasota J. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors: pathology and prognosis at different sites. Semin Diagn Pathol 2006; 23: 70-83 [PMID: 17193820 DOI: 10.1053/j.semdp.2006.09.001]
- Deprez PH, Moons LMG, O'Toole D, Gincul R, Seicean A, Pimentel-Nunes P, Fernández-Esparrach G, Polkowski M, 3 Vieth M, Borbath I, Moreels TG, Nieveen van Dijkum E, Blay JY, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic management of subepithelial lesions including neuroendocrine neoplasms: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2022; 54: 412-429 [PMID: 35180797 DOI: 10.1055/a-1751-5742]
- Song JH, Kim SG, Chung SJ, Kang HY, Yang SY, Kim YS. Risk of progression for incidental small subepithelial tumors 4 in the upper gastrointestinal tract. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 675-679 [PMID: 25961444 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391967]
- 5 Kushnir VM, Keswani RN, Hollander TG, Kohlmeier C, Mullady DK, Azar RR, Murad FM, Komanduri S, Edmundowicz SA, Early DS. Compliance with surveillance recommendations for foregut subepithelial tumors is poor: results of a prospective multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 1378-1384 [PMID: 25660977 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.11.013
- Landi B, Blay JY, Bonvalot S, Brasseur M, Coindre JM, Emile JF, Hautefeuille V, Honore C, Lartigau E, Mantion G, 6 Pracht M, Le Cesne A, Ducreux M, Bouche O; «Thésaurus National de Cancérologie Digestive (TNCD)» (Fédération Francophone de Cancérologie Digestive (FFCD); Fédération Nationale de Centres de Lutte Contre les Cancers (UNICANCER); Groupe Coopérateur Multidisciplinaire en Oncologie (GERCOR); Société Française de Chirurgie Digestive (SFCD); Société Française de Radiothérapie Oncologique (SFRO); Société Française d'Endoscopie Digestive (SFED); Société Nationale Française de Gastroentérologie (SNFGE). Gastrointestinal stromal tumours (GISTs): French Intergroup Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatments and follow-up (SNFGE, FFCD, GERCOR, UNICANCER, SFCD, SFED, SFRO). Dig Liver Dis 2019; 51: 1223-1231 [PMID: 31387778 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2019.07.006]
- 7 Casali PG, Abecassis N, Aro HT, Bauer S, Biagini R, Bielack S, Bonvalot S, Boukovinas I, Bovee JVMG, Brodowicz T, Broto JM, Buonadonna A, De Álava E, Dei Tos AP, Del Muro XG, Dileo P, Eriksson M, Fedenko A, Ferraresi V, Ferrari A, Ferrari S, Frezza AM, Gasperoni S, Gelderblom H, Gil T, Grignani G, Gronchi A, Haas RL, Hassan B, Hohenberger P, Issels R, Joensuu H, Jones RL, Judson I, Jutte P, Kaal S, Kasper B, Kopeckova K, Krákorová DA, Le Cesne A, Lugowska I, Merimsky O, Montemurro M, Pantaleo MA, Piana R, Picci P, Piperno-Neumann S, Pousa AL, Reichardt P, Robinson MH, Rutkowski P, Safwat AA, Schöffski P, Sleijfer S, Stacchiotti S, Sundby Hall K, Unk M, Van Coevorden F, van der Graaf WTA, Whelan J, Wardelmann E, Zaikova O, Blay JY; ESMO Guidelines Committee and EURACAN. Gastrointestinal stromal tumours: ESMO-EURACAN Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2018; 29: iv68-iv78 [PMID: 29846513 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdy095]
- Nishida T, Hirota S, Yanagisawa A, Sugino Y, Minami M, Yamamura Y, Otani Y, Shimada Y, Takahashi F, Kubota T; GIST Guideline Subcommittee. Clinical practice guidelines for gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST) in Japan: English version. Int J Clin Oncol 2008; 13: 416-430 [PMID: 18946752 DOI: 10.1007/s10147-008-0798-7]
- 9 Li J, Ye Y, Wang J, Zhang B, Qin S, Shi Y, He Y, Liang X, Liu X, Zhou Y, Wu X, Zhang X, Wang M, Gao Z, Lin T, Cao H, Shen L; Chinese Society Of Clinical Oncology Csco Expert Committee On Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumor. Chinese consensus guidelines for diagnosis and management of gastrointestinal stromal tumor. Chin J Cancer Res 2017; 29: 281-293 [PMID: 28947860 DOI: 10.21147/j.issn.1000-9604.2017.04.01]
- Chung JC, Chu CW, Cho GS, Shin EJ, Lim CW, Kim HC, Song OP. Management and outcome of gastrointestinal stromal tumors of the duodenum. J Gastrointest Surg 2010; 14: 880-883 [PMID: 20140534 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-010-1170-6]



- 11 Chok AY, Koh YX, Ow MY, Allen JC, Jr, Goh BK. A systematic review and meta-analysis comparing pancreaticoduodenectomy vs limited resection for duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Ann Surg Oncol 2014; 21(11):3429-3438. [PMID: 24854490 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-014-3788-1]
- 12 Ren Z, Lin SL, Zhou PH, Cai SL, Qi ZP, Li J, Yao LQ. Endoscopic full-thickness resection (EFTR) without laparoscopic assistance for nonampullary duodenal subepithelial lesions: our clinical experience of 32 cases. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 3605-3611 [PMID: 31240477 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-06644-3]
- 13 Yuan XL, Liu XW, Hu B. Endoscopic full-thickness resection for a duodenal gastrointestinal stromal tumour. Arab J Gastroenterol 2019; 20: 211-212 [PMID: 31813741 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajg.2019.12.001]
- 14 Joensuu H. Risk stratification of patients diagnosed with gastrointestinal stromal tumor. *Hum Pathol* 2008; **39**: 1411-1419 [PMID: 18774375 DOI: 10.1016/j.humpath.2008.06.025]
- 15 Ye LP, Zhang Y, Luo DH, Mao XL, Zheng HH, Zhou XB, Zhu LH. Safety of Endoscopic Resection for Upper Gastrointestinal Subepithelial Tumors Originating from the Muscularis Propria Layer: An Analysis of 733 Tumors. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 788-796 [PMID: 26782819 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2015.426]
- 16 Tsujii Y, Nishida T, Nishiyama O, Yamamoto K, Kawai N, Yamaguchi S, Yamada T, Yoshio T, Kitamura S, Nakamura T, Nishihara A, Ogiyama H, Nakahara M, Komori M, Kato M, Hayashi Y, Shinzaki S, Iijima H, Michida T, Tsujii M, Takehara T. Clinical outcomes of endoscopic submucosal dissection for superficial esophageal neoplasms: a multicenter retrospective cohort study. *Endoscopy* 2015; 47: 775-783 [PMID: 25826277 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391844]
- 17 Tomizawa Y, Iyer PG, Wong Kee Song LM, Buttar NS, Lutzke LS, Wang KK. Safety of endoscopic mucosal resection for Barrett's esophagus. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1440-7; quiz 1448 [PMID: 23857478 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.187]
- 18 Lépilliez V, Chemaly M, Ponchon T, Napoleon B, Saurin JC. Endoscopic resection of sporadic duodenal adenomas: an efficient technique with a substantial risk of delayed bleeding. *Endoscopy* 2008; 40: 806-810 [PMID: 18828076 DOI: 10.1055/s-2008-1077619]
- 19 Gronchi A, Bonvalot S, Poveda Velasco A, Kotasek D, Rutkowski P, Hohenberger P, Fumagalli E, Judson IR, Italiano A, Gelderblom HJ, van Coevorden F, Penel N, Kopp HG, Duffaud F, Goldstein D, Broto JM, Wardelmann E, Marréaud S, Smithers M, Le Cesne A, Zaffaroni F, Litière S, Blay JY, Casali PG. Quality of Surgery and Outcome in Localized Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumors Treated Within an International Integroup Randomized Clinical Trial of Adjuvant Imatinib. *JAMA Surg* 2020; 155: e200397 [PMID: 32236507 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2020.0397]
- 20 Hølmebakk T, Bjerkehagen B, Boye K, Bruland Ø, Stoldt S, Sundby Hall K. Definition and clinical significance of tumour rupture in gastrointestinal stromal tumours of the small intestine. Br J Surg 2016; 103: 684-691 [PMID: 26988241 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.10104]
- 21 McCarter MD, Antonescu CR, Ballman KV, Maki RG, Pisters PW, Demetri GD, Blanke CD, von Mehren M, Brennan MF, McCall L, Ota DM, DeMatteo RP; American College of Surgeons Oncology Group (ACOSOG) Intergroup Adjuvant Gist Study Team. Microscopically positive margins for primary gastrointestinal stromal tumors: analysis of risk factors and tumor recurrence. *J Am Coll Surg* 2012; **215**: 53-9; discussion 59 [PMID: 22726733 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2012.05.008]
- Zhang Y, Mao XL, Zhou XB, Yang H, Zhu LH, Chen G, Ye LP. Long-term outcomes of endoscopic resection for small (≤ 4.0 cm) gastric gastrointestinal stromal tumors originating from the muscularis propria layer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2018; 24: 3030-3037 [PMID: 30038470 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i27.3030]
- 23 Andalib I, Yeoun D, Reddy R, Xie S, Iqbal S. Endoscopic resection of gastric gastrointestinal stromal tumors originating from the muscularis propria layer in North America: methods and feasibility data. *Surg Endosc* 2018; **32**: 1787-1792 [PMID: 28916847 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5862-9]
- 24 Singhal S, Changela K, Papafragkakis H, Anand S, Krishnaiah M, Duddempudi S. Over the scope clip: technique and expanding clinical applications. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2013; 47: 749-756 [PMID: 23751852 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e318296ecb9]
- 25 Mori H, Shintaro F, Kobara H, Nishiyama N, Rafiq K, Kobayashi M, Nakatsu T, Miichi N, Suzuki Y, Masaki T. Successful closing of duodenal ulcer after endoscopic submucosal dissection with over-the-scope clip to prevent delayed perforation. *Dig Endosc* 2013; 25: 459-461 [PMID: 23368742 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2012.01363.x]
- 26 Basford PJ, George R, Nixon E, Chaudhuri T, Mead R, Bhandari P. Endoscopic resection of sporadic duodenal adenomas: comparison of endoscopic mucosal resection (EMR) with hybrid endoscopic submucosal dissection (ESD) techniques and the risks of late delayed bleeding. *Surg Endosc* 2014; 28: 1594-1600 [PMID: 24442676 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3356-y]
- 27 Bartell N, Bittner K, Kaul V, Kothari TH, Kothari S. Clinical efficacy of the over-the-scope clip device: A systematic review. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 3495-3516 [PMID: 32655272 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i24.3495]
- 28 Wang ZZ, Zhou XB, Wang Y, Mao XL, Ye LP, Yan LL, Chen YH, Song YQ, Cai Y, Xu SW, Li SW. Effectiveness and safety of over-the-scope clip in closing perforations after duodenal surgery. *World J Gastroenterol* 2021; 27: 5958-5966 [PMID: 34629812 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i35.5958]
- 29 Fujihara S, Mori H, Kobara H, Nishiyama N, Matsunaga T, Ayaki M, Yachida T, Masaki T. Management of a large mucosal defect after duodenal endoscopic resection. *World J Gastroenterol* 2016; 22: 6595-6609 [PMID: 27547003 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i29.6595]
- 30 Chung J, Wang K, Podboy A, Gaddam S, K Lo S. Endoscopic Suturing for the Prevention and Treatment of Complications Associated with Endoscopic Mucosal Resection of Large Duodenal Adenomas. *Clin Endosc* 2022; 55: 95-100 [PMID: 33652516 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2020.281]
- 31 Ye LP, Mao XL, Zheng HH, Zhang Y, Shen LY, Zhou XB, Zhu LH. Safety of endoscopic resection for duodenal subepithelial lesions with wound closure using clips and an endoloop: an analysis of 68 cases. *Surg Endosc* 2017; 31: 1070-1077 [PMID: 27387179 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5065-9]

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

F WÛ

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 694-703

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.694

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Impact of looping on premalignant polyp detection during colonoscopy

Osamu Toyoshima, Toshihiro Nishizawa, Shuntaro Yoshida, Tatsuya Matsuno, Toru Arano, Ryo Kondo, Kazunori Kinoshita, Yuki Yasumi, Yosuke Tsuji, Mitsuhiro Fujishiro

Osamu Toyoshima, Shuntaro Yoshida, Tatsuya Matsuno, Toru Arano, Ryo Kondo, Department of Specialty type: Gastroenterology Gastroenterology, Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic, Tokyo 157-0066, Japan and hepatology Toshihiro Nishizawa, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, International University Provenance and peer review: of Health and Welfare, Narita Hospital, Narita 286-8520, Japan Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed. Kazunori Kinoshita, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Seijo Kinoshita Hospital, Tokyo 157-0066, Japan Peer-review model: Single blind Yuki Yasumi, Department of Internal Medicine, Yasumi Hospital, Morioka 028-4125, Japan Peer-review report's scientific quality classification Yosuke Tsuji, Mitsuhiro Fujishiro, Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Grade A (Excellent): A Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo 113-8655, Japan Grade B (Very good): B Corresponding author: Toshihiro Nishizawa, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Gastr-Grade C (Good): C oenterology and Hepatology, International University of Health and Welfare, Narita Hospital, Grade D (Fair): D 852 Hatakeda, Narita 286-8520, Japan. nisizawa@iuhw.ac.jp Grade E (Poor): 0 P-Reviewer: Hu B, China; Ko J,

South Korea; Mohamed SY, Egypt; Sharaf MM, Syria

Received: September 5, 2022 Peer-review started: September 5, 2022 First decision: October 12, 2022 Revised: October 20, 2022 Accepted: November 6, 2022 Article in press: November 6, 2022

Published online: November 16, 2022



Abstract

BACKGROUND

The presence of premalignant polyps on colonoscopy is an indicator of metachronous colorectal cancer. Looping during colonoscopy is associated with old age, female sex, and colonoscopy insertion time. However, the clinical significance of looping is not fully understood. We aimed to clarify the effect of looping on colorectal premalignant polyp detection.

AIM

To assess the effects of looping on premalignant polyp detection using logistic regression analyses.

METHODS

We retrospectively investigated patients who underwent colonoscopy at Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic between May, 2017 and October, 2020. From the clinic's endoscopy database, we extracted data on patient age, sex, endoscopist-assessed looping, colonoscopy duration, endoscopist experience, detection rate, and number of premalignant polyps.

RESULTS



We assessed 12259 patients (mean age, 53.6 years; men, 50.7%). Looping occurred in 54.3% of the patients. Mild and severe looping were noted in 4399 and 2253 patients, respectively. The detection rates of adenomas, advanced adenomas, high-risk adenomas, clinically significant serrated polyps (CSSPs), and sessile serrated lesions (SSLs) were 44.7%, 2.0%, 9.9%, 8.9% and 3.5%, respectively. The mean numbers of adenomas and SSLs were 0.82 and 0.04, respectively. The detection rates of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs increased with looping severity (all P < 0.001). The number of adenomas increased with looping severity (P < 0.001). Multivariate analyses found that detection of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs was associated with severe looping (P <0.001, P < 0.001, and P = 0.007, respectively) regardless of age, sex, time required for colonoscope insertion and withdrawal, and endoscopist experience.

CONCLUSION

Looping severity was independently associated with high detection rates of premalignant polyps. Therefore, looping may predict the risk of metachronous colorectal cancer. Endoscopists should carefully examine the colorectum of patients with looping.

Key Words: Looping; Colorectal polyp; Colonoscopy; Adenoma; Serrated polyp; Colorectal neoplasm

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This study aimed to clarify the effect of colonic looping on colorectal premalignant polyp detection during colonoscopy. We retrospectively investigated 12259 patients who underwent colonoscopies. Looping occurred in 54.3% (35.9% and 18.4% with mild and severe looping, respectively) of the cases. The detection rates of adenomas (44.7%), high-risk adenomas (9.9%), and clinically significant serrated polyps (CSSPs) (8.9%) increased with the looping severity. The number of adenomas per colonoscopy (0.82) increased with the looping severity. Multivariate analyses found that detection of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs was associated with severe looping regardless of age, sex, time required for colonoscope insertion and withdrawal, and endoscopist experience.

Citation: Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Matsuno T, Arano T, Kondo R, Kinoshita K, Yasumi Y, Tsuji Y, Fujishiro M. Impact of looping on premalignant polyp detection during colonoscopy. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(11): 694-703

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/694.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.694

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer mainly occurs because of adenomas or serrated polyps[1-3]. Colonoscopy is the gold standard for cancer screening and detection of premalignant polyps. The prevalence of metachronous colorectal cancer is high in patients with adenomas, especially high-risk adenomas, removed during colonoscopy[4]. Similarly, individuals with colonoscopically resected clinically significant serrated polyps (CSSPs) have a long-term risk of colorectal cancer [5-7]. Thus, the detection of adenomas and CSSPs on colonoscopy is a surrogate marker for the risk of metachronous colorectal cancer. Factors related to premalignant polyp detection include patient characteristics, such as age and sex[8,9], endoscopic procedure-related factors, such as cecal intubation time[10] and withdrawal time[11-14], and endoscopist experience[8].

Colonic looping is a common obstacle during routine colonoscopy [15,16]. Looping is associated with a redundant colon, older age, female sex, and cecal intubation time [17-20]. However, the clinical significance of looping is poorly understood. Therefore, this study aimed to clarify the effect of looping on colorectal premalignant polyp detection by using multivariate analysis to control for potential confounding factors.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and overview

This retrospective study was conducted at a single institute, Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic, a representative outpatient endoscopy-specialized clinic located in an urban area of Japan. Toyoshima



Endoscopy Clinic performs 10000 endoscopies annually. The study design was described in a protocol prepared at Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic and approved by the Certified Institutional Review Board of Yoyogi Mental Clinic on July 16, 2021 (Approval no. RKK227). We published this study's protocol on our institute's website (www.ichou.com). Thus, patients could opt out of the study if desired. All the authors approved the final manuscript. No funding was received for this study.

Patients

Patients who underwent colonoscopy at Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic between May, 2017 and October, 2020 were enrolled in this study. The indications for colonoscopy included the examination of symptoms and abnormal findings, screening, and surveillance for colorectal diseases. Patients undergoing treatment, such as polypectomy and hemostasis, those with poor bowel preparation[21,22], and those with a history of colorectal surgery were excluded. Cases of colonoscopies with incomplete cecal intubation, withdrawal time of $< 6 \min[11]$, and those performed with an ultrathin colonoscope were also excluded[23].

Definition of looping

Common colonic looping patterns observed during colonoscopy have been described previously. Loops occur in the transverse and sigmoid colons, and sigmoid loops include alpha and N shapes[19,24]. When forming a loop, there is no one-to-one relationship between the transmission of the colonoscope shaft movement and colonoscope tip motion. In the case of looping, further insertion of the scope results in a larger loop size without de-looping the scope[24,25].

Cecal insertion without loop formation was defined as the absence of looping. Cecal insertion that required straightening of the colonic loop once was defined as mild looping. Cecal insertion that required straightening of the colonic loop two or more times was defined as severe looping.

Colonoscopy

Small and gentle shaking and jiggling of the colonoscope shaft were performed. Right-turn shortening maneuvers for straightening the shaft were used for colonoscope insertion. Water-assisted, carbon dioxide-assisted, and cap-assisted chromoendoscopies with sedation were performed[26]. Position changes and rectal retroflexion were performed [8,27]. When looping was formed, we usually controlled the colonoscope by changing the patient's position to supine or right lateral, and manual abdominal compression was performed by the assistant[15].

Thirty endoscopists with various levels of experience performed the colonoscopies[28,29]. This study defined experienced endoscopists as those with > 15 years of experience in performing endoscopy. We used a combination of the Elite system and CF-HQ290ZI, CF-HQ290I, or PCF-H290ZI colonoscopes (Olympus Corporation, Tokyo, Japan). Poor bowel preparation was defined as at least one colon segment that could not be examined because of the presence of remnant solid stool[9,16,27].

Colorectal polyps

All polyps suspected to be cancerous, adenomatous, or CSSP were removed or biopsied. All polyps were histologically diagnosed by an experienced gastrointestinal pathologist using the resected specimens and biopsy samples. Advanced adenomas included adenomas ≥ 10 mm in size, villous adenomas, and adenomas with high-grade dysplasia. A high-risk adenoma was defined as the presence of advanced adenoma and/or three or more adenomas. CSSPs comprise all sessile serrated lesions (SSLs), all traditional serrated adenomas, hyperplastic polyps of size \geq 10 mm anywhere in the colorectum, and hyperplastic polyps of size \geq 5 mm located between the cecum and descending colon[30-33].

Outcomes

We extracted data from the endoscopy database of Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic, including patient age, sex, endoscopist-assessed looping, colonoscope insertion time, withdrawal time, endoscopists, detection rates of adenomas, advanced adenomas, high-risk adenomas, CSSPs, and SSLs, and numbers of adenomas and SSLs. Withdrawal time was defined as the time required to examine the colorectal mucosa and remove the polyps. The polyp detection rate was defined as the rate of colonoscopies that detected at least one polyp.

Statistical analysis

The significance of any orderly increase or decrease along the three stratifications (i.e., no, mild, and severe looping) was assessed using Cochran-Armitage trend test or Jonckheere-Terpstra trend test for categorical and continuous variables, respectively. Because of the significant association between looping severity and polyp detection in the trend test, the effect of subject characteristics on polyp detection was analyzed using a multivariate analysis. Furthermore, a subgroup analysis, limited to experienced endoscopists, was performed. Multivariate analysis was performed using a binomial logistic regression model, with no, mild, and severe looping scores of 0, 1, and 2, respectively. Statistical significance was defined as a *P*-value < 0.05. The calculations were performed using Bell Curve for Excel version 3.22 (Social Survey Research Information Co., Ltd., Tokyo, Japan) and R version 4.1.2 (R Core



Team 2021, R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria).

RESULTS

Patients

During the study period, colonoscopies were performed on 13315 patients. We excluded 236 patients undergoing treatment, such as polypectomy and hemostasis, 77 with poor bowel preparation, 217 with previous colorectal surgery, 20 with incomplete cecal insertion (including 8 with stenosis caused by colorectal tumor and 6 with colonic looping), 22 with withdrawal time < 6 min, and 484 who were examined using an ultrathin colonoscope. Ultimately, 12259 patients were enrolled in this study. A patient flowchart is shown in Figure 1.

The mean patient age was 53.6 years. Men accounted for 50.7% of the participants. Looping occurred in 54.3% of the patients. There were 4399 and 2253 patients with mild and severe looping, respectively. The mean insertion and withdrawal times were 4.6 and 13.9 min, respectively. Experienced endoscopists performed 70.4% of the colonoscopies. The polyp detection rates for adenomas, advanced adenomas, high-risk adenomas, CSSPs, and SSLs were 44.7%, 2.0%, 9.9%, 8.9%, and 3.5%, respectively. The mean number of adenomas and SSLs was 0.82 and 0.04, respectively (Table 1).

Subject characteristics based on looping

Patients with severe looping tended to be older and more likely to be female (both P < 0.001). Cecal insertion and withdrawal times tended to be longer in severe looping (both P < 0.001). Experienced endoscopists performed cases with severe looping more often. The polyp detection rates of adenomas (P < 0.001), advanced adenomas, high-risk adenomas (P < 0.001), CSSPs (P < 0.001), and SSLs tended to increase with looping severity. However, the tendency of advanced adenoma and SSL detection rates were not statistically significant (P = 0.166 and P = 0.064, respectively). The number of adenomas increased with looping severity (P < 0.001, Table 2).

Multivariate analysis of effect on polyp detection

We investigated the effect of subject characteristics on the detection of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs using multivariate analyses. The detection of adenomas and high-risk adenomas was independently associated with severe looping (both P < 0.001), old age, male sex, short insertion time, long withdrawal time, and endoscopist experience. CSSP detection was independently associated with severe looping (P = 0.007), female sex, short insertion time, long withdrawal time, and endoscopist experience (Table 3).

Subgroup analysis limited to experienced endoscopists

We performed a subgroup analysis that was limited to experienced endoscopists. Multivariate analyses showed similar results to the all-case analyses, that is, severe looping was independently associated with high detection rates of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs (P < 0.001, P < 0.001, and P =0.008, respectively; Table 4).

DISCUSSION

In this study, we found that the severity of looping during colonoscopy was positively associated with high detection rates of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs, independent of other confounding factors, such as patient age, sex, colonoscope insertion and withdrawal times, and endoscopist experience. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to demonstrate a relationship between looping and polyp detection. Adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs are precancerous lesions^[2]. Recent studies have also shown that adenoma, high-risk adenoma, and CSSP detection rates are associated with a high risk of metachronous colorectal cancer [4,6]. Therefore, looping may predict a high frequency of metachronous colorectal cancer; however, further analysis is needed. Colonoscopists should carefully examine the colorectal region of patients with looping considering the high premalignant polyp detection rate.

Magnetic endoscopic imaging, computed tomographic colonoscopy, and autopsy revealed that looping was more common in older adults and women. Loop formation is also associated with prolonged cecal insertion time[17-20]. In our study, looping severity was associated with older age, female sex, and longer insertion time. Our results were consistent with those of previous studies. Looping during colonoscopy mainly occurs in the intraperitoneal segments of the colon, such as the transverse and sigmoid colon[15,17,19,20,34,35]. Barium enema and computed tomographic colonoscopy revealed that older adults and women had longer colons and larger colonic surface areas than younger adults and men, respectively. Differences in the total length and surface area are predominantly due to differences in the transverse colon[36-38]. The increased length and surface area of the



Toyoshima O et al. Colonoscope looping on premalignant polyp detection

Table 1 Characteristics of the study subjects	
Characteristics	
n	12259
Age, mean (SD), yr	53.6 (12.2)
Male sex, %	50.7
Looping, none/mild/severe, n	5532/4399/2253
Insertion time, mean (SD), min	4.57 (2.66)
Withdrawal time, mean (SD), min	13.87 (4.19)
Experienced endoscopist, %	70.4
Polyp detection	
Adenoma DR, %	44.7
Advanced adenoma DR, %	2.0
High-risk adenoma DR, %	9.9
CSSP DR, %	8.9
SSL DR, %	3.5
Number of adenomas, mean (SD), <i>n</i>	0.82 (1.25)
Number of SSLs, mean (SD), <i>n</i>	0.04 (0.24)

SD: Standard deviation; DR: Detection rate; CSSP: Clinically significant serrated polyp; SSL: Sessile serrated lesion.

Table 2 Subject characteristics based on looping severity							
	No looping	Mild looping	Severe looping	<i>P</i> value			
n	5532	4399	2253				
Age, mean (SD), yr	51.5 (11.5)	54.2 (12.2)	56.7 (13.0)	< 0.001			
Male sex, %	62.8	44.6	33.4	< 0.001			
Insertion time, mean (SD), min	3.53 (1.89)	4.95 (2.41)	6.38 (3.44)	< 0.001			
Withdrawal time, mean (SD), min	13.70 (4.30)	14.17 (4.29)	13.74 (3.66)	< 0.001 ¹			
Experienced endoscopist, %	61.1	73.7	87.6	< 0.001			
Polyp detection							
Adenoma DR, %	42.2	45.0	50.2	< 0.001			
Advanced adenoma DR, %	1.8	2.1	2.3	0.166			
High-risk adenoma DR, %	8.4	9.8	13.5	< 0.001			
CSSP DR, %	7.8	9.5	10.3	< 0.001			
SSL DR, %	3.2	3.7	3.9	0.064			
Number of adenomas, mean (SD), <i>n</i>	0.74 (1.16)	0.81 (1.25)	1.03 (1.44)	< 0.001			
Number of SSLs, mean (SD), n	0.04 (0.22)	0.05 (0.26)	0.05 (0.26)	0.553			

¹There were 22065005 and 19833488 combinations of increasing and decreasing trends, respectively.

P values were calculated using Cochran-Armitage trend test and Jonckheere-Terpstra test for categorical and continuous variables, respectively. SD: Standard deviation; DR: Detection rate; CSSP: Clinically significant serrated polyp; SSL: Sessile serrated lesion.

colon may contribute to the formation of loops and high frequency of premalignant polyps.

Colonic redundancy is a major cause of looping during colonoscopy[39]. Colonic elongation and tortuosity appear to be related to redundancy of the colon, such as in the transverse and sigmoid colon [40,41]. Older adults and women often present with colonic redundancy and looping[41]. Raahave et al [42] reported that colonic transit time is associated with redundant colonic loops. Constipation increases



Saishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Multivariate analysis of the effect on polyp detections								
	Odds ratio	95% confidence interval	DOF	<i>P</i> value				
Adenoma								
Looping ¹	1.13	1.06-1.20	1	< 0.001				
Age	1.05	1.04-1.05	1	< 0.001				
Male sex	1.39	1.28-1.50	1	< 0.001				
Insertion time	0.94	0.92-0.96	1	< 0.001				
Withdrawal time	1.14	1.13-1.15	1	< 0.001				
Endoscopist experience	1.68	1.53-1.85	1	< 0.001				
High-risk adenoma								
Looping ¹	1.25	1.13-1.38	1	< 0.001				
Age	1.05	1.05-1.06	1	< 0.001				
Male sex	1.527	1.33-1.74	1	< 0.001				
Insertion time	0.90	0.87-0.93	1	< 0.001				
Withdrawal time	1.20	1.18-1.21	1	< 0.001				
Endoscopist experience	3.91	3.17-4.82	1	< 0.001				
Clinically significant serrated polyp								
Looping ¹	1.14	1.04-1.26	1	0.007				
Age	1.00	0.99-1.01	1	0.999				
Male sex	0.60	0.52-0.68	1	< 0.001				
Insertion time	0.92	0.88-0.95	1	< 0.001				
Withdrawal time	1.16	1.14-1.17	1	< 0.001				
Endoscopist experience	2.04	1.71-2.43	1	< 0.001				

¹No, mild, and severe looping were scored 0, 1, and 2, respectively.

P value was calculated using binomial logistic regression model. DOF: Degree of freedom.



12259 patients

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.694 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Patient flowchart.

the risk of colorectal cancer^[43]. This causes prolonged contact between the colonic mucosa and carcinogens in the stool.

Our study showed that adenoma detection was associated with old age, male sex, short insertion time, long withdrawal time, and endoscopist experience. These results are consistent with those of previous studies[8,10-12]. Female sex and longer withdrawal time, but not older age, were associated with CSSPs in our study. These findings are also concordant with those of previous studies[44-46]. The consistency of these results strengthens the credibility of this study.

Baishidena® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Toyoshima O et al. Colonoscope looping on premalignant polyp detection

Table 4 Multivariate analysis of the effect on polyp detections in the sub-analysis of experienced endoscopists							
	Odds ratio	95% confidence interval	DOF	<i>P</i> value			
Adenoma							
Looping ¹	1.14	1.07-1.23	1	< 0.001			
Age	1.05	1.05-1.05	1	< 0.001			
Male sex	1.42	1.29-1.56	1	< 0.001			
Insertion time	0.93	0.91-0.95	1	< 0.001			
Withdrawal time	1.13	1.11-1.14	1	< 0.001			
High-risk adenoma							
Looping ¹	1.27	1.14-1.41	1	< 0.001			
Age	1.05	1.05-1.06	1	< 0.001			
Male sex	1.56	1.35-1.81	1	< 0.001			
Insertion time	0.89	0.85-0.92	1	< 0.001			
Withdrawal time	1.18	1.16-1.20	1	< 0.001			
Clinically significant serrated po	lyp						
Looping ¹	1.15	1.04-1.28	1	0.008			
Age	1.00	1.00-1.01	1	0.627			
Male sex	0.66	0.57-0.77	1	< 0.001			
Insertion time	0.92	0.89-0.96	1	< 0.001			
Withdrawal time	1.13	1.11-1.15	1	< 0.001			

¹No, mild, and severe looping were scored 0, 1, and 2, respectively.

P value was calculated using binomial logistic regression model. DOF: Degree of freedom.

Limitations

This study had several limitations. First, this study was retrospectively conducted at a single institution; however, medical data were well-controlled. Second, although patients' body mass index, family history of colorectal cancer, and gynecological surgery are associated with the presence of premalignant polyps and looping[25,47], they were not examined. Third, since mucosal exposure can affect adenoma detection rate[48], the shape of looping, de-looping method, and successful de-looping after cecal intubation should be evaluated, not only the degree of looping during insertion. However, our data do not contain this information. Further verification is required in the future.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the severity of looping during colonoscopy was strongly associated with high detection rates of premalignant polyps, such as adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and CSSPs. Therefore, looping may predict the risk of metachronous colorectal cancer; however, further investigation is needed. Endoscopists should be more careful when examining for colorectal polyps in patients with looping.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Colonic looping is a common obstacle during routine colonoscopy.

Research motivation

Looping is associated with a redundant colon, older age, female sex, and cecal intubation time. However, the clinical significance of looping is not fully understood.

20ishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Research objectives

We aimed to clarify the effect of looping on colorectal premalignant polyp detection.

Research methods

We extracted data from the clinic's endoscopy database on patient age, sex, endoscopist-assessed looping, colonoscopy duration, endoscopist experience, and premalignant polyp detection. The effects of looping on premalignant polyp detection were assessed using logistic regression analyses.

Research results

The detection rates of adenomas, high-risk adenomas, and clinically significant serrated polyps (CSSPs) increased with the severity of looping (all P < 0.001). The number of adenomas increased with looping severity (P < 0.001). Multivariate analyses found that detection of adenoma, high-risk adenoma, and CSSP was associated with severe looping (P < 0.001, P < 0.001, and P = 0.007, respectively) regardless of age, sex, and the time required for colonoscope insertion and withdrawal, and endoscopist experience.

Research conclusions

Looping severity was independently associated with high detection rates of premalignant polyps.

Research perspectives

Looping may predict the risk of metachronous colorectal cancer; however, further investigation is needed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank Dr. Hidenobu Watanabe for conducting histological diagnosis. We would like to thank Shido Inc. (www.Shido.co.jp) for the statistical analysis. We would like to thank clinical laboratory engineer Tadahiro Yamakawa for managing the endoscopy database of Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S and Fujishiro M designed the study; Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Matsuno T, Arano T, and Kondo R contributed to the endoscopic diagnosis; Toyoshima O wrote the article; Toyoshima O and Yoshida S were responsible to the statistical analysis; Nishizawa T edited the article; Yoshida S, Matsuno T, Arano T, Kondo R, Kinoshita K, Yasumi Y, Tsuji Y, and Fujishiro M involved in the critical review; and all authors approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: This study was approved by the Certificated Review Board, Yoyogi Mental Clinic on July 16, 2021 (approval no. RKK227).

Informed consent statement: Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent. For full disclosure, the details of the study are published on the home page of Toyoshima Endoscopy Clinic.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Fujishiro M received research grant and honoraria from Olympus Corporation.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Osamu Toyoshima 0000-0002-6953-6079; Toshihiro Nishizawa 0000-0003-4876-3384; Shuntaro Yoshida 0000-0002-9437-9132; Tatsuya Matsuno 0000-0002-1935-3506; Toru Arano 0000-0003-3205-6669; Ryo Kondo 0000-0001-7939-5217; Kazunori Kinoshita 0000-0002-9222-8664; Yuki Yasumi 0000-0002-9028-6860; Yosuke Tsuji 0000-0001-9537-4993; Mitsuhiro Fujishiro 0000-0002-4074-1140.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A



P-Editor: Wang JJ

REFERENCES

- Bevan R, Rutter MD. Colorectal Cancer Screening-Who, How, and When? Clin Endosc 2018; 51: 37-49 [PMID: 29397655 1 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2017.141]
- Nagtegaal I, Arends, MJ, Odeze, RD, Lam, AK. Tumours of the colon and rectum. In: WHO Classification of Tumours 2 Editorial Board. Digestive System Tumours: WHO Classification of Tumours (Medicine) 5th Edition. Lyon: World Health Organization, 2019: 157-191
- 3 Sehgal A, Aggarwal S, Mandaliya R, Loughney T, Mattar MC. Improving sessile serrated adenoma detection rates with high definition colonoscopy: A retrospective study. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14: 226-234 [PMID: 35634484 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i4.226]
- Duvvuri A, Chandrasekar VT, Srinivasan S, Narimiti A, Dasari C, Nutalapati V, Kennedy KF, Spadaccini M, Antonelli G, Desai M, Vennalaganti P, Kohli D, Kaminski MF, Repici A, Hassan C, Sharma P. Risk of Colorectal Cancer and Cancer Related Mortality After Detection of Low-risk or High-risk Adenomas, Compared With No Adenoma, at Index Colonoscopy: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 1986-1996.e3 [PMID: 33524401 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2021.01.214]
- 5 Kahi CJ. Screening Relevance of Sessile Serrated Polyps. Clin Endosc 2019; 52: 235-238 [PMID: 30625264 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2018.112
- 6 He X, Hang D, Wu K, Nayor J, Drew DA, Giovannucci EL, Ogino S, Chan AT, Song M. Long-term Risk of Colorectal Cancer After Removal of Conventional Adenomas and Serrated Polyps. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 852-861.e4 [PMID: 31302144 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.06.039]
- Tan YY, Tay GSK, Wong YJ, Li JW, Kwek ABE, Ang TL, Wang LM, Tan MTK. Clinical Features and Predictors of 7 Dysplasia in Proximal Sessile Serrated Lesions. Clin Endosc 2021; 54: 578-588 [PMID: 33915614 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2020.198
- Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Yoshida S, Sekiba K, Kataoka Y, Hata K, Watanabe H, Tsuji Y, Koike K. Expert 8 endoscopists with high adenoma detection rates frequently detect diminutive adenomas in proximal colon. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E775-E782 [PMID: 32490163 DOI: 10.1055/a-1136-9971]
- Toyoshima O, Yoshida S, Nishizawa T, Yamakawa T, Arano T, Isomura Y, Kanazawa T, Ando H, Tsuji Y, Koike K. Simple feedback of colonoscopy performance improved the number of adenomas per colonoscopy and serrated polyp detection rate. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E1032-E1038 [PMID: 34222627 DOI: 10.1055/a-1393-5469]
- von Renteln D, Robertson DJ, Bensen S, Pohl H. Prolonged cecal insertion time is associated with decreased adenoma 10 detection. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 574-580 [PMID: 27590962 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.08.021]
- Barclay RL, Vicari JJ, Doughty AS, Johanson JF, Greenlaw RL. Colonoscopic withdrawal times and adenoma detection 11 during screening colonoscopy. N Engl J Med 2006; 355: 2533-2541 [PMID: 17167136 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa055498]
- 12 Kashiwagi K, Inoue N, Yoshida T, Bessyo R, Yoneno K, Imaeda H, Ogata H, Kanai T, Sugino Y, Iwao Y. Polyp detection rate in transverse and sigmoid colon significantly increases with longer withdrawal time during screening colonoscopy. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0174155 [PMID: 28328936 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0174155]
- 13 Cavicchi M, Tharsis G, Burtin P, Cattan P, Venezia F, Tordjinan G, Gillet A, Samama J, Nahon-Uzan K, Karsenti D. Difference in Physician- and Patient-Dependent Factors Contributing to Adenoma Detection Rate and Serrated Polyp Detection Rate. Dig Dis Sci 2019; 64: 3579-3588 [PMID: 31471862 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05808-y]
- 14 Kim SH, Kim JH. When should we perform colonoscopy to increase the adenoma detection rate? World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 619-627 [PMID: 35070023 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i12.619]
- 15 Shah SG, Saunders BP, Brooker JC, Williams CB. Magnetic imaging of colonoscopy: an audit of looping, accuracy and ancillary maneuvers. Gastrointest Endosc 2000; 52: 1-8 [PMID: 10882954 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2000.107296]
- 16 Toyoshima O, Nishizawa T, Sakitani K, Yamakawa T, Yoshida S, Fukagawa K, Hata K, Ishihara S, Suzuki H. Colonoscopy using back brace support belt: A randomized, prospective trial. JGH Open 2020; 4: 441-445 [PMID: 32514451 DOI: 10.1002/jgh3.12276]
- Shah SG, Brooker JC, Thapar C, Williams CB, Saunders BP. Patient pain during colonoscopy: an analysis using real-time 17 magnetic endoscope imaging. Endoscopy 2002; 34: 435-440 [PMID: 12048623 DOI: 10.1055/s-2002-31995]
- Eickhoff A, Pickhardt PJ, Hartmann D, Riemann JF. Colon anatomy based on CT colonography and fluoroscopy: impact 18 on looping, straightening and ancillary manoeuvres in colonoscopy. Dig Liver Dis 2010; 42: 291-296 [PMID: 19502116 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2009.04.022]
- 19 Lam J, Wilkinson J, Brassett C, Brown J. Difference in real-time magnetic image analysis of colonic looping patterns between males and females undergoing diagnostic colonoscopy. Endosc Int Open 2018; 6: E575-E581 [PMID: 29756015 DOI: 10.1055/a-0574-2478]
- 20 Lam J, Wilkinson J, Brown J, Spear M, Brassett C. Exploration of colonic looping patterns in undisturbed cadaveric specimens. Clin Anat 2021; 34: 1016-1021 [PMID: 33191505 DOI: 10.1002/ca.23702]
- 21 Ell C, Fischbach W, Bronisch HJ, Dertinger S, Layer P, Rünzi M, Schneider T, Kachel G, Grüger J, Köllinger M, Nagell W, Goerg KJ, Wanitschke R, Gruss HJ. Randomized trial of low-volume PEG solution versus standard PEG + electrolytes for bowel cleansing before colonoscopy. Am J Gastroenterol 2008; 103: 883-893 [PMID: 18190651 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01708.x]
- 22 Hong SN, Sung IK, Kim JH, Choe WH, Kim BK, Ko SY, Lee JH, Seol DC, Ahn SY, Lee SY, Park HS, Shim CS. The Effect of the Bowel Preparation Status on the Risk of Missing Polyp and Adenoma during Screening Colonoscopy: A Tandem Colonoscopic Study. Clin Endosc 2012; 45: 404-411 [PMID: 23251889 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2012.45.4.404]
- Sofi AA, Nawras A, Khan MA, Howden CW, Lee WM. Meta-analysis of the performance of ultrathin vs. standard



colonoscopes. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 351-358 [PMID: 27852099 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-117110]

- 24 Cheng WB, Moser MA, Kanagaratnam S, Zhang WJ. Overview of upcoming advances in colonoscopy. Dig Endosc 2012; 24: 1-6 [PMID: 22211405 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2011.01181.x]
- Cheng WB, Moser MA, Kanagaratnam S, Zhang WJ. Analysis of and mathematical model insight into loop formation in 25 colonoscopy. Proc Inst Mech Eng H 2012; 226: 858-867 [PMID: 23185956 DOI: 10.1177/0954411912453263]
- 26 Passi M, Rahman F, Gurram S, Kumar S, Koh C. Identifying who best tolerates moderate sedation: Results from a national database of gastrointestinal endoscopic outcomes. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 97-110 [PMID: 33959232 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i4.97]
- Toyoshima O, Yoshida S, Nishizawa T, Yamakawa T, Sakitani K, Hata K, Takahashi Y, Fujishiro M, Watanabe H, Koike 27 K. CF290 for pancolonic chromoendoscopy improved sessile serrated polyp detection and procedure time: a propensity score-matching study. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E987-E993 [PMID: 31367679 DOI: 10.1055/a-0953-1909]
- 28 Qayed E, Vora R, Levy S, Bostick RM. Colonoscopy procedural volume increases adenoma and polyp detection rates in gastroenterologytrainees. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 9: 540-551 [PMID: 29184610 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v9.i11.540]
- Lee AHH, Lojanapiwat N, Balakrishnan V, Chandra R. Is there a difference in adenoma detection rates between 29 gastroenterologists and surgeons? World J Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 10: 109-116 [PMID: 29988847 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v10.i6.109]
- 30 Rex DK, Ahnen DJ, Baron JA, Batts KP, Burke CA, Burt RW, Goldblum JR, Guillem JG, Kahi CJ, Kalady MF, O'Brien MJ, Odze RD, Ogino S, Parry S, Snover DC, Torlakovic EE, Wise PE, Young J, Church J. Serrated lesions of the colorectum: review and recommendations from an expert panel. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 1315-29; quiz 1314, 1330 [PMID: 22710576 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2012.161]
- 31 Anderson JC, Butterly LF, Weiss JE, Robinson CM. Providing data for serrated polyp detection rate benchmarks: an analysis of the New Hampshire Colonoscopy Registry. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1188-1194 [PMID: 28153571 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.01.020]
- 32 Li D, Woolfrey J, Jiang SF, Jensen CD, Zhao WK, Kakar S, Santamaria M, Rumore G, Armstrong MA, Postlethwaite D, Corley DA, Levin TR. Diagnosis and predictors of sessile serrated adenoma after educational training in a large, community-based, integrated healthcare setting. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 755-765.e1 [PMID: 28843582 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.08.012]
- Klair JS, Ashat M, Johnson D, Arora S, Onteddu N, Machain Palacio JG, Samuel R, Bilal M, Buddam A, Gupta A, 33 Gunderson A, Guturu P, Soota K, Chandra S, Murali AR. Serrated polyp detection rate and advanced adenoma detection rate from a US multicenter cohort. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 61-67 [PMID: 31739370 DOI: 10.1055/a-1031-5672]
- 34 Asai S, Fujimoto N, Tanoue K, Akamine E, Nakao E, Hashimoto K, Ichinona T, Nambara M, Sassa S, Yanagi H, Hirooka N, Mori T, Ogawa M, Ogawa A. Water immersion colonoscopy facilitates straight passage of the colonoscope through the sigmoid colon without loop formation: randomized controlled trial. Dig Endosc 2015; 27: 345-353 [PMID: 25413483 DOI: 10.1111/den.12406]
- 35 Bruce M, Choi J. Detection of endoscopic looping during colonoscopy procedure by using embedded bending sensors. Med Devices (Auckl) 2018; 11: 171-191 [PMID: 29849469 DOI: 10.2147/MDER.S146934]
- Sadahiro S, Ohmura T, Yamada Y, Saito T, Taki Y. Analysis of length and surface area of each segment of the large 36 intestine according to age, sex and physique. Surg Radiol Anat 1992; 14: 251-257 [PMID: 1440190 DOI: 10.1007/bf01794949]
- Saunders BP, Fukumoto M, Halligan S, Jobling C, Moussa ME, Bartram CI, Williams CB. Why is colonoscopy more 37 difficult in women? Gastrointest Endosc 1996; 43: 124-126 [PMID: 8635705 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(06)80113-6]
- 38 Khashab MA, Pickhardt PJ, Kim DH, Rex DK. Colorectal anatomy in adults at computed tomography colonography: normal distribution and the effect of age, sex, and body mass index. Endoscopy 2009; 41: 674-678 [PMID: 19670134 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1214899
- Ritter EM, Cox TC, Trinca KD, Pearl JP. Simulated Colonoscopy Objective Performance Evaluation (SCOPE): a non-39 computer-based tool for assessment of endoscopic skills. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 4073-4080 [PMID: 23860607 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3063-8
- 40 Hanson ME, Pickhardt PJ, Kim DH, Pfau PR. Anatomic factors predictive of incomplete colonoscopy based on findings at CT colonography. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2007; 189: 774-779 [PMID: 17885044 DOI: 10.2214/ajr.07.2048]
- 41 Cuda T, Gunnarsson R, de Costa A. The correlation between diverticulosis and redundant colon. Int J Colorectal Dis 2017; 32: 1603-1607 [PMID: 28932890 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-017-2894-5]
- Raahave D, Christensen E, Loud FB, Knudsen LL. Correlation of bowel symptoms with colonic transit, length, and faecal 42 load in functional faecal retention. Dan Med Bull 2009; 56: 83-88 [PMID: 19486620]
- Sundbøll J, Thygesen SK, Veres K, Liao D, Zhao J, Gregersen H, Sørensen HT. Risk of cancer in patients with 43 constipation. Clin Epidemiol 2019; 11: 299-310 [PMID: 31118818 DOI: 10.2147/CLEP.S205957]
- 44 Chen H, Li N, Ren J, Feng X, Lyu Z, Wei L, Li X, Guo L, Zheng Z, Zou S, Zhang Y, Li J, Zhang K, Chen W, Dai M, He J; group of Cancer Screening Program in Urban China (CanSPUC). Participation and yield of a population-based colorectal cancer screening programme in China. Gut 2019; 68: 1450-1457 [PMID: 30377193 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317124]
- Meester RGS, van Herk MMAGC, Lansdorp-Vogelaar I, Ladabaum U. Prevalence and Clinical Features of Sessile 45 Serrated Polyps: A Systematic Review. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 105-118.e25 [PMID: 32199884 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.03.025
- 46 Anwar S, Cock C, Young J, Young GP, Meng R, Simpson K, Coats M, Huang J, Bampton P, Fraser R, Symonds EL. Features associated with high-risk sessile serrated polyps at index and follow-up colonoscopy. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 1620-1626 [PMID: 33140867 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15328]
- Adams C, Cardwell C, Cook C, Edwards R, Atkin WS, Morton DG. Effect of hysterectomy status on polyp detection rates 47 at screening flexible sigmoidoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; 57: 848-853 [PMID: 12776031 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(03)70019-4
- 48 McGill SK, Rosenman J, Wang R, Ma R, Frahm JM, Pizer S. Artificial intelligence identifies and quantifies colonoscopy blind spots. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 1284-1286 [PMID: 33540438 DOI: 10.1055/a-1346-7455]



E WÛ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 704-717

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.704

Retrospective Study

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Self-expanding metal stent placement and pathological alterations among obstructive colorectal cancer cases

Keisuke Kosumi, Kosuke Mima, Kosuke Kanemitsu, Takuya Tajiri, Toru Takematsu, Yuki Sakamoto, Mitsuhiro Inoue, Yuji Miyamoto, Takao Mizumoto, Tatsuo Kubota, Nobutomo Miyanari, Hideo Baba

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Fiori E, Italy; He Z, China

Received: September 2, 2022 Peer-review started: September 2, 2022 First decision: September 19, 2022 Revised: September 23, 2022 Accepted: October 25, 2022 Article in press: October 25, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Keisuke Kosumi, Department of Gastroenterological Surgery, Kumamoto University, Kumamoto 860-8556, Japan

Kosuke Mima, Yuki Sakamoto, Mitsuhiro Inoue, Takao Mizumoto, Tatsuo Kubota, Nobutomo Miyanari, Department of Surgery, National Hospital Organization Kumamoto Medical Center, Kumamoto 860-0008, Japan

Kosuke Kanemitsu, Takuya Tajiri, Toru Takematsu, Yuji Miyamoto, Hideo Baba, Department of Gastroenterological Surgery, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kumamoto University, Honjo 860-8556, Kumamoto, Japan

Corresponding author: Keisuke Kosumi, MD, PhD, Doctor, Surgeon, Surgical Oncologist, Department of Gastroenterological Surgery, Kumamoto University, 1-1-1 Honjo, Chuo-ku, Kumamoto 860-8556, Japan. kosumi-kmm@umin.ac.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Experimental studies suggest that self-expanding metal stents (SEMSs) enhance the aggressive behavior of obstructive colorectal cancer. The influence of SEMS placement on pathological alterations remains to be elucidated.

AIM

To determine whether SEMS placement is associated with molecular or pathological features of colorectal carcinoma tissues.

METHODS

Using a nonbiased molecular pathological epidemiology database of patients with obstructive colorectal cancers, we examined the association of SEMS placement with molecular or pathological features, including tumor size, histological type, American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC)-pTNM stage, and mutation statuses in colorectal cancer tissues compared with the use of transanal tubes. A multivariable logistic regression model was used to adjust for potential confounders.

RESULTS

SEMS placement was significantly associated with venous invasion (P < 0.01), but not with the other features examined, including tumor size, disease stage, mutation status, and lymphatic invasion. In both the univariable and mult-



ivariable models with adjustment for potential factors including tumor location, histological type, and AJCC-pT stage, SEMS placement was significantly associated with severe venous invasion (P < 0.01). For the outcome category of severe venous invasion, the multivariable odds ratio for SEMS placement relative to transanal tube placement was 19.4 (95% confidence interval: 5.24–96.2). No significant differences of disease-free survival and overall survival were observed between SEMS and transanal tube groups.

CONCLUSION

SEMS placement might be associated with severe venous invasion in colorectal cancer tissue, providing an impetus for further investigations on the pathological alterations by SEMSs in colorectal cancer development.

Key Words: Bridge to surgery; Colorectal carcinoma; Obstruction; Stent; Venous invasion

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This study aimed to determine whether self-expanding metal stent (SEMS) placement is associated with molecular or pathological features of colorectal carcinoma tissues. As a result, SEMS placement was significantly associated with venous invasion (P < 0.01), but not with the other features examined, including tumor size, disease stage, mutation status, and lymphatic invasion. In both the univariable and multivariable models with adjustment for potential factors including tumor location, histological type, and American Joint Committee on Cancer-pT stage, SEMS placement was significantly associated with severe venous invasion (P < 0.01). For the outcome category of severe venous invasion, the multivariable odds ratio for SEMS placement relative to transanal tube placement was 19.4 (95% confidence interval: 5.24-96.2).

Citation: Kosumi K, Mima K, Kanemitsu K, Tajiri T, Takematsu T, Sakamoto Y, Inoue M, Miyamoto Y, Mizumoto T, Kubota T, Miyanari N, Baba H. Self-expanding metal stent placement and pathological alterations among obstructive colorectal cancer cases. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(11): 704-717 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/704.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.704

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer is the third most common cancer in both men and women worldwide[1]. Despite remarkable advances in conventional multidisciplinary therapies for colorectal cancer, including surgery^[2], radiotherapy, chemotherapy, and immunotherapy, improvements in clinical outcomes have been limited. Further developments of innovative treatment strategies are aggressively being sought, especially for colorectal cancer with complications, such as obstruction, perforation, and hemorrhage [3]. A considerable number of colorectal cancer patients present with a colonic obstruction, and the incidence is reported as high as 30%[4]. As colonic obstruction might endanger the life of patients, emergent decompression is urgently required. Emergency surgery might be associated with increased morbidity, mortality, stoma rate, and oncological suboptimal resection[4-6]. Therefore, a bridge to surgery approach could be a reasonable treatment strategy to allow for one-stage, or elective resection for obstructive colorectal cancer patients[7].

Self-expanding metal stents (SEMSs) have been used worldwide to rescue intestinal obstruction caused by colorectal cancer as well as benign diseases. Accumulating evidence suggests that SEMS placement results in marked advantages in short-term outcomes including the primary anastomosis rate, postoperative complications, and hospital stay after elective surgery because of patients' good general condition and adequate bowel preparation before surgery[8-11]. SEMSs might have a critical role of serving as a bridge to surgery for resectable colorectal carcinomas. Despite the efficacy and feasibility of SEMS placement in patients with obstructive colorectal cancer, there are several clinical concerns regarding SEMS placement. One of the major concerns is the risk of worse molecular or pathological malignancy by mechanical damage and pressure to the primary tumor by SEMS placement. In an *in vivo* experiment, peritoneal carcinomatosis and liver metastasis were more frequently observed in the stent group[12]. Additionally, human studies have indicated increased numbers of circulating tumor cells after SEMS placement but not after transanal decompression tube placement[13-15]. Based this evidence, we hypothesized that SEMS placement is associated with molecular or pathological malignancy in colorectal carcinoma tissues.



To test this hypothesis, we used a nonbiased molecular pathological epidemiology database of patients with obstructive colorectal cancer, and examined the molecular and pathological features of tumor tissue according to the decompression methods. Unlike previous studies[16,17], we first diagnosed lymphatic invasion (absent, minimal, moderate, or severe) and venous invasion (absent, minimal, moderate, or severe) in detail based on the Japanese Classification of Colorectal Carcinoma [18], and investigated the association between SEMS placement and molecular or pathological malignancy. We argue that the use of transdisciplinary integrated analyses to obtain a better understanding of the interaction between the decompression technique and tumor tissue characteristics will significantly help in the development of new treatment strategies for obstructive colorectal cancer.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study population

This study included 102 consecutive patients with obstructive colorectal cancer who underwent emergent colonic decompression at the National Hospital Organization Kumamoto Medical Center from July 2012 to December 2020. The main inclusion criteria were an age of > 18 years, histological confirmation of colorectal adenocarcinoma before or after the operation, no other active malignancy, and performance of emergent colonic decompression followed by surgery. The exclusion criteria were neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or radiotherapy, perforation, peritonitis. The decompression method for each case was determined by tumor board. SEMS or transanal decompression tube placement was performed under both endoscopic and fluoroscopic guidance for obstructive colorectal cancer (CROSS scale 0, 1, or 2)[19]. Patients underwent cleansing enema for bowel preparation and received analgesia and sedation. The stent size and length were chosen according to the measured length of the obstruction. Tumor staging was performed according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) TNM classification (7th edition)[20]. Two institutional pathologists diagnosed histopathological differentiation (well, moderate, or others), lymphatic invasion (absent, minimal, moderate, or severe), and venous invasion (absent, minimal, moderate, or severe) based on the Japanese Classification of Colorectal Carcinoma[18]. Postoperative complications were recorded and graded as defined by the Clavien-Dindo classification system[21]. The term "prognostic marker" is used throughout this article according to the REMARK Guidelines[22].

This study was approved by the Human Ethics Review Committee of the National Hospital Organization Kumamoto Medical Center, Kumamoto, Japan (institutional ethics committee number: 1061). The requirement for written informed consent was waived in view of the retrospective nature of the study.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted using the JMP program (version 10, SAS Institute, Cary, NC, United States). All *P* values were two-sided, and the two-sided α level of 0.05 was used for all testing.

Our primary analysis (hypothesis testing) involved examination of the associations of the decompression method used (SEMS vs transanal tube; as a predictor variable) with lymphatic invasion and venous invasion. All other analyses, including assessments of odds ratios (ORs), represented secondary analyses. We performed multivariable logistic regression analyses to control for potential confounders. The multivariable logistic regression model included variables showing a univariable association (P < 0.05) with lymphatic invasion or venous invasion from the decompression method (transanal tube vs SEMS), age (continuous), sex (female vs male), tumor location (cecum to transverse colon vs descending to sigmoid colon vs rectum), waiting period (continuous), tumor size (continuous), histological type (well differentiated vs moderately differentiated vs others), AJCC-pT (T2/T3 vs T4), and mutation (absent vs present).

To compare characteristics across strata of decompression methods, we used the chi-square test for categorical variables, and an analysis of variance, assuming equal variances for continuous variables. Each of the cross-sectional analyses was secondary.

Overall survival was defined as the time between the operation date and the date of death. Diseasefree survival was defined as the time between the operation date and the date of recurrence. The survival time distributions were determined by the Kaplan-Meier method using a log-rank test.

RESULTS

Decompression methods and clinical, pathological, and molecular characteristics

Among the 102 patients with obstructive colorectal cancer in the nonbiased independent database, 53% were women and the median age was 72.6 years. The most frequent tumor location was descending to sigmoid colon (65 patients, 64%), followed by the rectum (21 patients, 21%) and cecum to transverse colon (16 patients, 16%). Table 1 summarizes the clinical, pathological, and molecular features of the



Table 1 Clinical and pathological features of patients with colorectal cancer according to decompression methods

Observation in the later		Decompression methods	D velue?	
Characteristic	All cases $(n = 102)$	Transanal tube (<i>n</i> = 76)	SEMS (<i>n</i> = 26)	P value*
Sex, n (%)				0.91
Female	54 (53)	40 (53)	14 (54)	
Male	48 (47)	36 (47)	12 (46)	
Age, mean ± SD (years)	72.6 ± 12.5	71.7 ± 12.9	75.1 ± 11.1	0.24
Tumor location, <i>n</i> (%)				0.24
Cecum to transverse colon	16 (16)	13 (17)	3 (12)	
Descending to sigmoid colon	65 (64)	45 (59)	20 (77)	
Rectum	21 (21)	18 (24)	3 (12)	
Tumor size, mean ± SD (mm)	40.7 ± 16.2	39.0 ± 14.9	45.4 ± 19.3	0.086
Time from decompression to operation, mean \pm SD (days)	13.6 ± 12.9	12.0 ± 7.6	18.2 ± 21.7	0.035
Histological type, n (%)				0.35
Well	29 (28)	19 (25)	10 (38)	
Moderate	67 (66)	53 (70)	14 (54)	
Mucinous, poor, or signet-ring cell	6 (5.9)	4 (5.3)	2 (7.7)	
T stage (depth of tumor invasion), n (%)				0.57
T1 (submucosa)	-	-	-	
T2 (muscularis propria)	1 (1.0)	-	1 (3.9)	
T3 (subserosa)	67 (66)	54 (71)	13 (50)	
T4 (serosa or other organs)	34 (33)	22 (29)	12 (46)	
N stage (number of positive lymph nodes), n (%)				0.54
N0 (0)	49 (48)	36 (47)	13 (50)	
N1 (1-3)	39 (38)	28 (37)	11 (42)	
N2 (4-)	14 (14)	12 (16)	2 (7.7)	
AJCC disease stage, n (%)				0.40
Ι	1 (1.0)	-	1 (3.9)	
П	42 (41)	31 (41)	11 (42)	
ш	36 (35)	27 (36)	9 (35)	
IV	23 (23)	18 (24)	5 (19)	
Mutation status, n (%)				0.51
KRAS mutated	34 (43)	26 (47)	8 (33)	
NRAS mutated	3 (3.8)	2 (3.6)	1 (4.2)	
BRAF mutated	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Absent	42 (53)	27 (49)	15 (63)	

¹Percentage indicates the proportion of patients with a specific clinical characteristic among all patients or in strata of decompression methods. 2 We used the chi-square test to compare categorical variables and analysis of variance to compare continuous variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

AJCC: American Joint Committee on Cancer; SEMS: Self-expanding metal stent.

patients stratified according to decompression methods. Seventy-six (75%) patients underwent transanal tube placement, and 26 (25%) patients underwent SEMS placement. SEMS placement was significantly associated with a longer time between decompression and surgery (P = 0.035), but not with the other features examined, including tumor size, disease stage, and mutation status (all P > 0.08).

Baisbideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 summarizes the perioperative features of the patients stratified according to decompression methods. SEMS placement was significantly associated with a higher chance of reconstruction (P =0.011), but not with the other features examined, including operation method, procedure, lymph node dissection, and short-term outcomes (all P > 0.07).

Decompression methods and lymphatic or venous invasion

Table 3 shows the distribution of patients according to the decompression methods and lymphatic invasion or venous invasion. SEMS placement was significantly associated with severe venous invasion (P < 0.0001). Table 4 shows the distribution of colorectal cancer cases according to decompression methods (transanal tube vs SEMS) and lymphatic or venous invasion in strata of AJCC-pT stage or tumor location. A similar association of SEMS placement with severe venous invasion was observed (P < 0.11).

Logistic regression analyses between decompression methods and venous invasion

To test our primary hypothesis, we used a logistic regression analysis to assess the association of the decompression method (SEMS vs transanal tube) with the degree of venous invasion (Table 5). In both the univariable and multivariable models, SEMS placement was significantly associated with severe venous invasion (P < 0.0001). For the outcome category of venous invasion, the univariable OR was 20.9 [95% confidence interval (CI): 5.78-101] for SEMS placement relative to transanal tube placement, and the multivariable OR was 19.4 (95% CI: 5.24-96.2). Similar findings were observed in the sensitivity analyses, in which we performed a multivariable analysis with adjustment for potential factors including tumor location, histological type, and AJCC-pT stage (multivariable OR: 36.7; 95%CI: 7.89–259; P < 0.0001). AJCC-pT was significantly associated with severe venous invasion in only the univariable model (P = 0.021), and the univariable OR was 3.72 (95% CI: 1.22–12.2) for AJCC-pT4 relative to AJCC-pT2/T3.

Among SEMS group, the waiting period for surgery did not have any association with venous invasion. For the outcome category of venous invasion, the univariable OR was 0.86 (95%CI: 0.46-1.14; P = 0.32) for waiting period (for 1-wk increment).

Exploratory analyses for the influence of stent diameter on lymphatic and venous invasion

As an exploratory analysis, we determined the influence of stent diameter on lymphatic and venous invasion (Table 6). A larger stent was significantly associated with venous invasion (P < 0.0001), and was possibly associated with lymphatic invasion (P = 0.055).

Decompression methods and long-term survival

As exploratory analyses, a Kaplan-Meier analysis was conducted to assess the influence of SEMS placement on long-term survival. No significant differences of disease-free survival and overall survival were observed (P = 0.56 for disease-free survival, P = 0.60 for overall survival).

DISCUSSION

Evidence indicates marked advantages in short-term outcomes by SEMS placement in patients with obstructive colorectal cancer because of these patients' good general condition and adequate bowel preparation before surgery[8,9]. Notably, other emerging evidence points to a link between SEMS placement and an increase in the number of circulating tumor cells by mechanical damage and pressure to the primary tumor[12-15]. However, the associations of SEMS placement with the molecular and pathological features of colorectal carcinoma tissues remain to be elucidated. The present study was performed to test the hypothesis that SEMS placement is associated with molecular or pathological malignancy in colorectal carcinoma tissues. We used a nonbiased molecular pathological epidemiology database of patients with obstructive colorectal cancer, and showed for the first time that SEMS placement is independently associated with severe venous invasion in colorectal cancer tissue. Although no significant differences of prognoses were observed, our findings suggest a possible influence of SEMS placement on pathological findings.

A growing body of evidence highlights associations between SEMS placement and short-term clinical outcomes among patients with obstructive colorectal cancer. A systematic review of randomized controlled trials showed that 81% of SEMS placements were technically successful, with 76% of patients achieving restoration of gastrointestinal function^[23]. Additionally, a meta-analysis showed that SEMS placement helped to maintain quality of life by allowing food intake and temporal discharge, promoted laparoscopic one-stage surgery without stoma creation, and had morbidity and mortality rates equivalent to those of transanal decompression tube placement[9]. SEMS placement might decrease the rate of permanent stomas, especially in elderly patients[8]. Emerging evidence indicates the safety and feasibility of minimally invasive surgery combined with stent insertion for malignant colonic obstruction[24]. Collectively, colonic stenting followed by laparoscopy is safe and effective with high success rates and low complication rates. However, several points remain to be investigated, such as



Table 2 Perioperative features of patients with colorectal cancer according to decompression methods

		Decompression methods		
Characteristic ¹	All cases (<i>n</i> = 102)	Transanal tube (<i>n</i> = 76)	SEMS (<i>n</i> = 26)	P value ²
Operation method, <i>n</i> (%)				0.31
Open	54 (53)	38 (50)	16 (62)	
Laparoscopy	48 (47)	38 (50)	10 (38)	
Conversion to laparotomy, n (%)				0.072
Absent	47 (98)	38 (100)	9 (90)	
Present	1 (2.1)	-	1 (10)	
Procedure, n (%)				0.17
Colectomy	58 (57)	44 (58)	14 (54)	
Anterior resection	37 (36)	25 (33)	12 (46)	
Hartmann procedure	5 (4.9)	5 (6.6)	-	
Abdominoperineal resection (Miles' operation)	2 (2.0)	2 (2.6)	-	
Lymph node dissection, n (%)				0.35
D1	3 (2.9)	3 (4.0)	-	
D2	10 (9.8)	8 (11)	2 (7.7)	
D3	89 (87)	65 (86)	24 (92)	
Reconstruction (except 2 abdominoperineal resection cases), n (%)				0.011
Absent	10 (10)	10 (14)	-	
Present	90 (90)	64 (86)	26 (100)	
Number of harvested lymph nodes, mean ± SD	21.6 ± 12.0	21.5 ± 11.8	21.7 ± 12.6	0.97
Operation time, mean ± SD (min)	241 ± 80	234 ± 79	263 ± 79	0.12
Blood loss, mean ± SD (g)	224 ± 364	229 ± 375	212 ± 336	0.84
Clavien-Dindo classification, n (%)				0.22
0	78 (76)	58 (76)	20 (77)	
1	5 (4.9)	5 (6.6)	-	
2	11 (11)	8 (11)	3 (12)	
3	7 (7.7)	5 (6.6)	2 (7.7)	
4	-	-	-	
5	1 (1.0)	-	1 (3.9)	
Postoperative hospitalization, mean ± SD (days)	18.8 ± 15.1	19.3 ± 17.0	17.2 ± 6.7	0.53
Postoperative chemotherapy, n (%)				0.36
Absent	51 (50)	36 (47)	15 (58)	
Present	51 (50)	40 (53)	11 (42)	

¹Percentage indicates the proportion of patients with a specific clinical characteristic among all patients or in strata of decompression methods. 2 We used the chi-square test to compare categorical variables and analysis of variance to compare continuous variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

SEMS: Self-expanding metal stent.

postoperative chemotherapy[25], the SEMS-related perforation rate (5.0%-8.9%)[8,23,26], perforationrelated recurrence[26], the SEMS diameter[27], and the optimal timing from stent placement to surgery [28,29].

Long-term survival of patients with complicated colorectal cancer remains poor despite advances in surgical techniques. Additionally, how SEMS placement impacts long-term survival compared with

Raisbideng® WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Pathological features of patients with colorectal cancer according to decompression methods					
Characteristic ¹	All cases (<i>n</i> = 102)	Decompression methods		— <i>P</i> value ^{2,3}	
		Transanal tube (<i>n</i> = 76)	SEMS (<i>n</i> = 26)		
Lymphatic invasion, <i>n</i> (%)				0.12 (0.020)	
Absent	11 (11)	10 (13)	1 (3.9)		
Minimal	41 (40)	33 (43)	8 (31)		
Moderate	32 (31)	23 (30)	9 (35)		
Severe	18 (18)	10 (13)	8 (31)		
Venous invasion, <i>n</i> (%)				< 0.0001 (0.0002)	
Absent	19 (19)	17 (22)	2 (7.7)		
Minimal	45 (44)	37 (49)	8 (31)		
Moderate	23 (23)	19 (25)	4 (15)		
Severe	15 (15)	3 (4.0)	12 (46)		

¹Percentage indicates the proportion of patients with a specific clinical characteristic among all patients or in strata of decompression methods.

²We used the chi-square test to compare as categorical variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

 3 We used the Mann-Whitney U test to compare as nonparametric continuous variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

SEMS: Self-expanding metal stent.

other procedures, including diverting stomas, transanal tubes, and emergency surgery, remains controversial. A retrospective single- or multicenter observational study and two meta-analyses showed no significant difference in long-term survival between the SEMS group and emergency surgery group among patients with obstructive left-sided colorectal cancer[30-33]. Additionally, one randomized controlled trial showed no prognostic difference between the two groups[34]. One retrospective observational study revealed no significant differences in long-term outcomes between patients with obstructive colorectal cancer who underwent SEMS placement and transanal decompression tube placement as a bridge to surgery[35]. In the current study, no significant differences of disease-free survival and overall survival were observed between SEMS and transanal tube groups. A national, population-based cohort study using propensity score matching suggested that SEMS placement has intermediate-term oncologic outcomes similar to those of a decompressing stoma as a bridge to resection of left-sided obstructive colon cancer[36]. While, a French surgical association multicenter cohort study utilizing a propensity score analysis suggested that SEMS placement might be associated with a worse prognosis than a diverting stoma or immediate surgery for obstructive left-sided colorectal cancer[37,38]. The CODOMO study showed that transanal decompression tube placement might be associated with a worse prognosis than surgery for obstructive left-sided colorectal cancer[30]. For obstructive right-sided colorectal cancer, another population-based observational study demonstrated that the prognosis was significantly better in the decompression tube group than in the SEMS group [39]. SEMS-related perforation or an increased bridging interval to surgery might be a significant risk factor for systemic recurrence^[26,29]. With respect to operation methods, laparoscopic surgery after stent placement for obstructive colon cancer might be performed safely with long-term outcomes comparable with those of open surgery[40]. The diameter of the colonic stent might not impact longterm survival[27]. Further research is warranted to investigate the prognostic role of SEMS placement in obstructive colorectal cancer compared with other procedures.

Dissemination of tumor cells has been a major concern in patients who undergo SEMS placement for obstructive colorectal cancer, and several experimental studies have focused on circulating tumor cells in the bloodstream. In 2007, an increase in the level of CK20 mRNA in the peripheral circulation was confirmed after endoscopic colonic stent insertion in patients with colorectal cancer^[41]. In an *in vivo* study using a mouse model, peritoneal carcinomatosis and liver metastasis were more frequently observed in the stent group[12]. Moreover, in patients with obstructive colorectal cancer, the plasma levels of cell-free DNA and circulating tumor DNA increased after SEMS placement but not after transanal decompression tube placement; this suggests an oncological risk of SEMS placement in terms of molecular analysis [13-15]. The no-touch isolation technique, which was first proposed in 1952[42], gives first priority to central vascular ligation followed by mobilization of the tumor-bearing segment of the colon. This technique might reduce the spread of circulating tumor cells from the primary tumor site to other organs by ligation of blood vessels first. One retrospective study showed prognostic improvement by the no-touch isolation technique[43], but a large-scale randomized controlled trial failed to confirm the superiority of the no-touch isolation technique in patients with colorectal cancer [44]. In the current study, we found an association of SEMS placement with high severe invasion, but we



Table 4 Pathological features of patients with colorectal cancer according to decompression methods in strata of American Joint Committee on Cancer-pT stage or tumor location

Characteristic ¹	All cases (<i>n</i> = 102)	Decompression methods	D	
		Transanal tube (<i>n</i> = 76)	SEMS (<i>n</i> = 26)	- P value ^{2,3}
Lymphatic invasion				
AJCC-pT2/T3 cases, <i>n</i> (%)				0.024 (0.036)
Absent	8 (12)	8 (15)	-	
Minimal	31 (46)	25 (46)	6 (43)	
Moderate	20 (29)	17 (31)	3 (21)	
Severe	9 (13)	4 (7.4)	5 (36)	
AJCC-pT4 cases, <i>n</i> (%)				0.53 (0.56)
Absent	3 (8.8)	2 (9.1)	1 (8.3)	
Minimal	10 (29)	8 (36)	2 (17)	
Moderate	12 (35)	6 (27)	6 (50)	
Severe	9 (26)	6 (27)	3 (25)	
Venous invasion				
AJCC-pT2/T3 cases, n (%)				0.0031 (0.0025)
Absent	13 (19)	12 (22)	1 (7.1)	
Minimal	37 (54)	32 (59)	5 (36)	
Moderate	12 (18)	9 (17)	3 (21)	
Severe	6 (8.8)	1 (1.9)	5 (36)	
AJCC-pT4 cases, n (%)				0.0077 (0.042)
Absent	6 (18)	5 (23)	1 (8.3)	
Minimal	8 (24)	5 (23)	3 (25)	
Moderate	11 (32)	10 (45)	1 (8.3)	
Severe	9 (26)	2 (9.1)	7 (58)	
Lymphatic invasion				
Cecum to transverse colon cases, $n \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ -1 \end{pmatrix}$	/0)			0.21 (0.088)
Absent	3 (19)	3 (23)	-	
Minimal	7 (44)	6 (46)	1 (33)	
Moderate	4 (25)	4 (31)	-	
Severe	2 (13)	-	2 (67)	
Descending to rectum, <i>n</i> (%)				0.40 (0.096)
Absent	8 (9.3)	7 (11)	1 (4.4)	
Minimal	34 (40)	27 (43)	7 (30)	
Moderate	28 (33)	19 (30)	9 (39)	
Severe	16 (19)	10 (16)	6 (26)	
Venous invasion				
Cecum to transverse colon cases, n (%)				0.10 (0.078)
Absent	5 (31)	5 (38)	-	
Minimal	6 (38)	5 (38)	1 (33)	
Moderate	2 (13)	2 (15)	-	
Severe	3 (19)	1 (7.7)	2 (67)	

Kosumi K et al. SEMS and pathological alterations

Descending to rectum, n (%)				0.0001 (0.0012)
Absent	14 (16)	12 (19)	2 (8.7)	
Minimal	39 (45)	32 (51)	7 (30)	
Moderate	21 (24)	17 (27)	4 (17)	
Severe	12 (14)	2 (3.2)	10 (43)	

¹Percentage indicates the proportion of patients with a specific clinical characteristic among all patients or in strata of decompression methods. ²We used the chi-square test to compare as categorical variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

³We used the Mann-Whitney U test to compare as nonparametric continuous variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

AJCC: American Joint Committee on Cancer; SEMS: Self-expanding metal stent.

Table 5 Logistic regression analyses to assess the association of decompression method (predictor) with severe venous invasion (outcome)

Model for severe venous invasion (n =	Univariable		Multivariable ¹		Multivariable ²	
102, as a binary outcome variable)	OR (95%CI)	P value	OR (95%CI)	P value	OR (95%CI)	P value
Decompression methods						
Transanal tube	1 (reference)	< 0.0001	1 (reference)	< 0.0001	1 (reference)	< 0.0001
SEMS	20.9 (5.78-101)		19.4 (5.24-96.2)		36.7 (7.89-259)	
Age (for 10-yr increment)	1.29 (0.82-2.20)	0.28				
Sex						
Female	1 (reference)	0.60				
Male	1.34 (0.44-4.14)					
Tumor location						
Cecum to transverse colon	1 (reference)	0.27			1 (reference)	0.27
Descending to sigmoid colon	0.88 (0.23-4.31)				0.38 (0.05-2.60)	
Rectum	0.22 (0.01-1.90)				0.11 (0.003-1.58)	
Waiting period (for 1-wk increment)	0.91 (0.47-1.22)	0.64				
Tumor size (for 10-mm increment)	1.10 (0.78-1.49)	0.55				
Histological type						
Well	1 (reference)	0.21			1 (reference)	0.065
Moderate	2.65 (0.65-17.9)				7.27 (1.27-64.5)	
Mucinous, poor, or signet-ring cell	6.75 (0.66-72.0)				10.7 (0.48-342)	
AJCC-pT						
T2/T3	1 (reference)	0.021	1 (reference)	0.084	1 (reference)	0.082
T4	3.72 (1.22-12.2)		3.17 (0.86-12.6)		3.76 (0.85-19.4)	
Mutation						
Absent	1 (reference)	0.81				
Present (KRAS, NRAS)	1.16 (0.33-4.07)					

¹The multivariable logistic regression model included the decompression method (transanal tube *vs* SEMS), and AJCC-pT (T2/T3 *vs* T4). ²The multivariable logistic regression model included the decompression method (transanal tube *vs* SEMS), tumor location (cecum to transverse colon *vs* descending to sigmoid colon *vs* rectum), histological type (well-differentiated vs. moderately differentiated *vs* others), and AJCC-pT (T2/T3 *vs* T4). AJCC: American Joint Committee on Cancer; CI: Confidence interval; OR: Odds ratio; SEMS: Self-expanding metal stent.

observed no significant differences of long-term survivals between two groups. Our findings need to be confirmed in future multicenter studies with a larger cohort.

Baisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com
Table 6 Pathological features of patients with colorectal cancer according to decompression methods (transanal tube vs 18-mm stent vs 22-mm stent)

Characteristic	All access $(n = 102)$	Decompression methods	P value ^{2,3}		
Characteristic	All cases $(n - 102)$	Transanal tube (<i>n</i> = 76)	18 mm stent (<i>n</i> = 11)	22 mm stent (<i>n</i> = 15)	
Lymphatic invasion, <i>n</i> (%)					0.055 (0.0060)
Absent	11 (11)	10 (13)	1 (9.1)	-	
Minimal	41 (40)	33 (43)	5 (45)	3 (20)	
Moderate	32 (31)	23 (30)	4 (36)	5 (33)	
Severe	18 (18)	10 (13)	1 (9.1)	7 (47)	
Venous invasion, n (%)					< 0.0001 (0.0006)
Absent	19 (19)	17 (22)	2 (18)	-	
Minimal	45 (44)	37 (49)	3 (27)	5 (33)	
Moderate	23 (23)	19 (25)	1 (9.1)	3 (20)	
Severe	15 (15)	3(4.0)	5 (45)	7 (47)	

¹Percentage indicates the proportion of patients with a specific clinical characteristic among all patients or in strata of decompression methods.

 2 We used the chi-square test to compare as categorical variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

 3 We used the Mann-Whitney U test to compare as nonparametric continuous variables. We adjusted the two-sided α level to 0.05.

We acknowledge several limitations in our study. First, the sample size was small, and this was a retrospective observational study at a single center. However, our findings are quite significant despite of small sample size. Because the optimal treatment strategy for obstructive colorectal cancer has not been established, our findings should be verified with a larger cohort in a multi-institutional study. Second, the current study was cross-sectional in nature, and the exact mechanisms that underlie the relationship between SEMS placement and severe venous invasion remain uncertain. Our hypothesis was based on several lines of experimental and population-based evidence indicating that mechanical damage and pressure to the primary tumor by SEMS placement increase venous invasion. Comparison of the pathological features between before and after SEMS placement is quite challenging, and the current study which considered the tumor stage and molecular and pathological features must be valuable. Third, we did not investigate the relationship between venous invasion and circulating tumor cells in the bloodstream. Fourth, the pathological findings including the degree of venous invasion were diagnosed based on the Japanese Classification of Colorectal Carcinoma by two pathologists[18], but the diagnosis is assessed by subjective methods. That is another limitation. Future studies are needed to confirm our findings and examine the association of SEMS placement with molecular and pathological features and long-term survival of patients with obstructive colorectal cancer.

A major strength of our study is that it used a molecular pathological epidemiology [45,46] database of patients with colorectal cancer, forming an independent cohort. This database integrates epidemiologic data, clinicopathologic features, and tumor molecular features including the *KRAS*, *BRAF*, or *NRAS* mutation status in colorectal cancer tissue. Our multidisciplinary integrated study based on this human-population colorectal cancer database enabled us to rigorously investigate the association of SEMS placement with the molecular and pathological features of colorectal cancer tissues; we utilized multivariable logistic regression models after controlling for multiple potential confounders such as disease stage, tumor location, and tumor molecular features.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we have herein shown that SEMS placement might be associated with severe venous invasion in colorectal cancer tissue, providing an impetus for further investigation of the potential interactive roles of SEMS placement and pathological alterations in colorectal cancer tissues. Validation of our findings may provide insights for further investigations on strategies for obstructive colorectal cancer.

Zaisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Experimental studies suggest that self-expanding metal stents (SEMSs) enhance the aggressive behavior of obstructive colorectal cancer.

Research motivation

The influence of SEMS placement on pathological alterations remains to be elucidated.

Research objectives

This study aimed to determine whether SEMS placement is associated with molecular or pathological features of colorectal carcinoma tissues.

Research methods

Using a nonbiased molecular pathological epidemiology database of patients with obstructive colorectal cancers, we examined the association of SEMS placement with molecular or pathological feature.

Research results

SEMS placement was significantly associated with venous invasion (P < 0.01), but not with the other features examined, including tumor size, disease stage, mutation status, and lymphatic invasion. In both the univariable and mult-ivariable models with adjustment for potential factors including tumor location, histological type, and American Joint Committee on Cancer-pT stage, SEMS placement was significantly associated with severe venous invasion (P < 0.01).

Research conclusions

SEMS placement might be associated with severe venous invasion in colorectal cancer tissue.

Research perspectives

Future studies are needed to confirm our findings and examine the association of SEMS placement with pathological features and long-term survival of patients with obstructive colorectal cancer.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Kosumi K, Mima K, Miyanari N and Baba H participated in study conception and design; All authors participated in data acquisition; Kosumi K and Mima K performed the statistical analyses and analyzed the data; Miyanari N and Baba H supervised the work; Kosumi K, Mima K, Miyamoto Y, Miyanari N and Baba H were the major contributors to manuscript preparation; All authors contributed to the manuscript, critically revised it, and approved the final version.

Institutional review board statement: This study was approved by the Human Ethics Review Committee of the National Hospital Organization Kumamoto Medical Center, Kumamoto, Japan, No. 1061.

Informed consent statement: The requirement for written informed consent was waived in view of the retrospective nature of the study.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: The analysis used anonymous clinical data.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Keisuke Kosumi 0000-0003-4028-1137; Kosuke Kanemitsu 0000-0001-7054-2022; Takuya Tajiri 0000-0002-6758-4253; Toru Takematsu 0000-0003-4167-061X; Hideo Baba 0000-0002-6982-3457.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: The Japanese Society of Gastroenterology, No. 51788.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A



REFERENCES

- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin 2019; 69: 7-34 [PMID: 30620402 DOI: 1 10.3322/caac.21551]
- Asari SA, Cho MS, Kim NK. Safe anastomosis in laparoscopic and robotic low anterior resection for rectal cancer: a 2 narrative review and outcomes study from an expert tertiary center. Eur J Surg Oncol 2015; 41: 175-185 [PMID: 25468455 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2014.10.060]
- Kosumi K, Mima K, Morito A, Yumoto S, Matsumoto T, Inoue M, Mizumoto T, Kubota T, Miyanari N, Baba H. Patient 3 Age and Long-term Survival in Colorectal Cancer Patients Who Undergo Emergency Surgery. Anticancer Res 2021; 41: 1069-1076 [PMID: 33517317 DOI: 10.21873/anticanres.14864]
- Gorissen KJ, Tuynman JB, Fryer E, Wang L, Uberoi R, Jones OM, Cunningham C, Lindsey I. Local recurrence after stenting for obstructing left-sided colonic cancer. Br J Surg 2013; 100: 1805-1809 [PMID: 24227368 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.9297]
- 5 Bakker IS, Snijders HS, Grossmann I, Karsten TM, Havenga K, Wiggers T. High mortality rates after nonelective colon cancer resection: results of a national audit. Colorectal Dis 2016; 18: 612-621 [PMID: 26749028 DOI: 10.1111/codi.13262]
- 6 Mege D, Manceau G, Beyer-Berjot L, Bridoux V, Lakkis Z, Venara A, Voron T, Brunetti F, Sielezneff I, Karoui M; AFC (French Surgical Association) Working Group. Surgical management of obstructive right-sided colon cancer at a national level results of a multicenter study of the French Surgical Association in 776 patients. Eur J Surg Oncol 2018; 44: 1522-1531 [PMID: 30041941 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2018.06.027]
- 7 Ahmed O, Lee JH, Thompson CC, Faulx A. AGA Clinical Practice Update on the Optimal Management of the Malignant Alimentary Tract Obstruction: Expert Review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 1780-1788 [PMID: 33813072 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.03.046
- Amelung FJ, Borstlap WAA, Consten ECJ, Veld JV, van Halsema EE, Bemelman WA, Siersema PD, Ter Borg F, van Hooft JE, Tanis PJ; Dutch Snapshot Research Group. Propensity score-matched analysis of oncological outcome between stent as bridge to surgery and emergency resection in patients with malignant left-sided colonic obstruction. Br J Surg 2019; 106: 1075-1086 [PMID: 31074507 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.11172]
- 9 Matsuda A, Yamada T, Matsumoto S, Sakurazawa N, Kawano Y, Sekiguchi K, Matsutani T, Miyashita M, Yoshida H. Short-term outcomes of a self-expandable metallic stent as a bridge to surgery vs. a transanal decompression tube for malignant large-bowel obstruction: a meta-analysis. Surg Today 2019; 49: 728-737 [PMID: 30798434 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-019-01784-y
- 10 Spannenburg L, Sanchez Gonzalez M, Brooks A, Wei S, Li X, Liang X, Gao W, Wang H. Surgical outcomes of colonic stents as a bridge to surgery versus emergency surgery for malignant colorectal obstruction: A systematic review and metaanalysis of high quality prospective and randomised controlled trials. Eur J Surg Oncol 2020; 46: 1404-1414 [PMID: 32418754 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2020.04.052]
- 11 Sterpetti AV, Sapienza P, Fiori E, Marzo LD, Lamazza A. Improved results for left-sided malignant colorectal obstruction with a proper selection for self expandable metal stent placement, surgical resection or diverting stoma. Eur J Surg Oncol 2020; 46: 2064-2067 [PMID: 32739219 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2020.07.020]
- 12 Malgras B, Brullé L, Lo Dico R, El Marjou F, Robine S, Therwath A, Pocard M. Insertion of a Stent in Obstructive Colon Cancer Can Induce a Metastatic Process in an Experimental Murine Model. Ann Surg Oncol 2015; 22 Suppl 3: S1475-S1480 [PMID: 25956578 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-015-4588-y]
- Ishibashi R, Yoshida S, Odawara N, Kishikawa T, Kondo R, Nakada A, Hakuta R, Takahara N, Tanaka E, Sekiba K, Seimiya T, Ohnaga T, Otsuka M, Koike K. Detection of circulating colorectal cancer cells by a custom microfluid system before and after endoscopic metallic stent placement. Oncol Lett 2019; 18: 6397-6404 [PMID: 31807163 DOI: 10.3892/o1.2019.11047
- Takahashi G, Yamada T, Iwai T, Takeda K, Koizumi M, Shinji S, Uchida E. Oncological Assessment of Stent Placement 14 for Obstructive Colorectal Cancer from Circulating Cell-Free DNA and Circulating Tumor DNA Dynamics. Ann Surg Oncol 2018; 25: 737-744 [PMID: 29235008 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-017-6300-x]
- 15 Yamashita S, Tanemura M, Sawada G, Moon J, Shimizu Y, Yamaguchi T, Kuwai T, Urata Y, Kuraoka K, Hatanaka N, Yamashita Y, Taniyama K. Impact of endoscopic stent insertion on detection of viable circulating tumor cells from obstructive colorectal cancer. Oncol Lett 2018; 15: 400-406 [PMID: 29391884 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2017.7339]
- Cao Y, Yang M, Yan L, Deng S, Gu J, Mao F, Wu K, Liu L, Cai K. Colon metal stents as a bridge to surgery had no significant effects on the perineural invasion: a retrospective study. World J Surg Oncol 2020; 18: 77 [PMID: 32321517 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-020-01845-4]
- 17 Hu Y, Fan J, Xv Y, Hu Y, Ding Y, Jiang Z, Tao Q. Comparison of safety between self-expanding metal stents as a bridge to surgery and emergency surgery based on pathology: a meta-analysis. BMC Surg 2020; 20: 255 [PMID: 33109142 DOI: 10.1186/s12893-020-00908-3
- 18 Japanese Society for Cancer of the Colon and Rectum. Japanese Classification of Colorectal, Appendiceal, and Anal Carcinoma: the 3d English Edition [Secondary Publication]. J Anus Rectum Colon 2019; 3: 175-195 [PMID: 31768468 DOI: 10.23922/jarc.2019-018]
- 19 Colonic Stent Safe Procedure Research Group. Group CSSPR CROSS: ColoRectal Obstruction Scoring System. [cited 10 August 2022]. Available from: https://colon-stent.com/001_mainpage_en.html
- Edge SB, Byrd DR, Compton CC, Fritz AG, Greene F, Trotti A. AJCC Cancer Staging Handbook. 7th ed. New York: 20 Springer-Verlag, 2010: 143-164
- Clavien PA, Barkun J, de Oliveira ML, Vauthey JN, Dindo D, Schulick RD, de Santibañes E, Pekolj J, Slankamenac K, 21



Bassi C, Graf R, Vonlanthen R, Padbury R, Cameron JL, Makuuchi M. The Clavien-Dindo classification of surgical complications: five-year experience. Ann Surg 2009; 250: 187-196 [PMID: 19638912 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181b13ca2

- 22 McShane LM, Altman DG, Sauerbrei W, Taube SE, Gion M, Clark GM; Statistics Subcommittee of the NCI-EORTC Working Group on Cancer Diagnostics. Reporting recommendations for tumor marker prognostic studies (REMARK). J Natl Cancer Inst 2005; 97: 1180-1184 [PMID: 16106022 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/dji237]
- 23 Boland PA, Kelly ME, Donlon NE, Rausa E, Beddy DP, McCormick PH, Mehigan BJ, Larkin JO. Outcomes following colonic stenting for malignant left-sided bowel obstruction: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. Int J Colorectal Dis 2019; 34: 1625-1632 [PMID: 31475316 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-019-03378-z]
- 24 Yang SY, Park YY, Han YD, Cho MS, Hur H, Min BS, Lee KY, Kim NK. Oncologic Outcomes of Self-Expandable Metallic Stent as a Bridge to Surgery and Safety and Feasibility of Minimally Invasive Surgery for Acute Malignant Colonic Obstruction. Ann Surg Oncol 2019; 26: 2787-2796 [PMID: 30989498 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-019-07346-3]
- Kim MH, Kang SI, Lee J, Oh HK, Ahn S, Kim DW, Kang SB, Shin R, Heo SC, Youk EG, Park SC, Sohn DK, Oh JH, Kim 25 MJ, Park JW, Ryoo SB, Jeong SY, Park KJ; Seoul Colorectal Research Group (SECOG). Oncologic safety of laparoscopic surgery after metallic stent insertion for obstructive left-sided colorectal cancer: a multicenter comparative study. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 385-395 [PMID: 33492504 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08293-5]
- Balciscueta I, Balciscueta Z, Uribe N, García-Granero E. Long-term outcomes of stent-related perforation in malignant 26 colon obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Colorectal Dis 2020; 35: 1439-1451 [PMID: 32572603 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-020-03664-1]
- 27 Matsuda A, Yamada T, Takahashi G, Toyoda T, Matsumoto S, Shinji S, Ohta R, Sonoda H, Yokoyama Y, Sekiguchi K, Yoshida H. Does the diameter of colonic stent influence the outcomes in bridge-to-surgery patients with malignant large bowel obstruction? Surg Today 2021; 51: 986-993 [PMID: 33247782 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-020-02185-2]
- 28 Neo VSQ, Jain SR, Yeo JW, Ng CH, Gan TRX, Tan E, Chong CS. Controversies of colonic stenting in obstructive left colorectal cancer: a critical analysis with meta-analysis and meta-regression. Int J Colorectal Dis 2021; 36: 689-700 [PMID: 33495871 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-021-03834-9]
- 29 Lim T, Tham HY, Yaow CYL, Tan IJ, Chan DKH, Farouk R, Lee KC, Lieske B, Tan KK, Chong CS. Early surgery after bridge-to-surgery stenting for malignant bowel obstruction is associated with better oncological outcomes. Surg Endosc 2021; **35**: 7120-7130 [PMID: 33433675 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-08232-w]
- Endo S, Kumamoto K, Enomoto T, Koizumi K, Kato H, Saida Y. Comparison of survival and perioperative outcome of the 30 colonic stent and the transanal decompression tube placement and emergency surgery for left-sided obstructive colorectal cancer: a retrospective multi-center observational study "The CODOMO study". Int J Colorectal Dis 2021; 36: 987-998 [PMID: 33247313 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-020-03806-5]
- Cao Y, Gu J, Deng S, Li J, Wu K, Cai K. Long-term tumour outcomes of self-expanding metal stents as 'bridge to surgery' 31 for the treatment of colorectal cancer with malignant obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Colorectal Dis 2019; 34: 1827-1838 [PMID: 31515615 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-019-03372-5]
- 32 Jain SR, Yaow CYL, Ng CH, Neo VSQ, Lim F, Foo FJ, Wong NW, Chong CS. Comparison of colonic stents, stomas and resection for obstructive left colon cancer: a meta-analysis. Tech Coloproctol 2020; 24: 1121-1136 [PMID: 32681344 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-020-02296-5
- Kagami S, Funahashi K, Ushigome M, Koike J, Kaneko T, Koda T, Kurihara A, Nagashima Y, Yoshino Y, Goto M, 33 Mikami T, Chino K. Comparative study between colonic metallic stent and anal tube decompression for Japanese patients with left-sided malignant large bowel obstruction. World J Surg Oncol 2018; 16: 210 [PMID: 30333034 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-018-1509-0
- Arezzo A, Forcignanò E, Bonino MA, Balagué C, Targarona E, Borghi F, Giraudo G, Ghezzo L, Passera R, Morino M; collaborative ESCO study group. Long-term Oncologic Results After Stenting as a Bridge to Surgery Versus Emergency Surgery for Malignant Left-sided Colonic Obstruction: A Multicenter Randomized Controlled Trial (ESCO Trial). Ann Surg 2020; 272: 703-708 [PMID: 32833762 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000004324]
- Sato R, Oikawa M, Kakita T, Okada T, Oyama A, Abe T, Yazawa T, Tsuchiya H, Akazawa N, Ohira T, Harada Y, Tanaka 35 M, Okano H, Ito K, Tsuchiya T. Comparison of the long-term outcomes of the self-expandable metallic stent and transanal decompression tube for obstructive colorectal cancer. Ann Gastroenterol Surg 2019; 3: 209-216 [PMID: 30923791 DOI: 10.1002/ags3.12235]
- Veld JV, Amelung FJ, Borstlap WAA, van Halsema EE, Consten ECJ, Siersema PD, Ter Borg F, van der Zaag ES, de Wilt 36 JHW, Fockens P, Bemelman WA, van Hooft JE, Tanis PJ; Dutch Snapshot Research Group. Comparison of Decompressing Stoma vs Stent as a Bridge to Surgery for Left-Sided Obstructive Colon Cancer. JAMA Surg 2020; 155: 206-215 [PMID: 31913422 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2019.5466]
- Mege D, Sabbagh C, Manceau G, Bridoux V, Lakkis Z, Momar D, Sielezneff I, Karoui M; AFC (French Surgical 37 Association) Working Group. What is the Best Option Between Primary Diverting Stoma or Endoscopic Stent as a Bridge to Surgery with a Curative Intent for Obstructed Left Colon Cancer? Ann Surg Oncol 2019; 26: 756-764 [PMID: 30623342 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-018-07139-0]
- Sabbagh C, Browet F, Diouf M, Cosse C, Brehant O, Bartoli E, Mauvais F, Chauffert B, Dupas JL, Nguyen-Khac E, Regimbeau JM. Is stenting as "a bridge to surgery" an oncologically safe strategy for the management of acute, left-sided, malignant, colonic obstruction? Ann Surg 2013; 258: 107-115 [PMID: 23324856 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31827e30ce]
- 39 Suzuki Y, Moritani K, Seo Y, Takahashi T. Comparison of decompression tubes with metallic stents for the management of right-sided malignant colonic obstruction. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 1975-1985 [PMID: 31086465 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i16.1975]
- 40 Bae SU, Yang CS, Kim S, Lim DR, Jeong WK, Dong Kim D, Kim JH, Shin EJ, Lee YJ, Lee JY, Kim NK, Baek SK. Longterm oncologic outcomes of laparoscopic versus open resection following stent insertion for obstructing colon cancer: a multi-center retrospective study. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 3937-3944 [PMID: 30701364 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-06680-7]
- 41 Maruthachalam K, Lash GE, Shenton BK, Horgan AF. Tumour cell dissemination following endoscopic stent insertion. Br J Surg 2007; 94: 1151-1154 [PMID: 17541987 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.5790]



- 42 Barnes JP. Physiologic resection of the right colon. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1952; 94: 722-726 [PMID: 14931182]
- Turnbull RB Jr, Kyle K, Watson FR, Spratt J. Cancer of the colon: the influence of the no-touch isolation technic on 43 survival rates. Ann Surg 1967; 166: 420-427 [PMID: 6039601 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-196709000-00010]
- 44 Takii Y, Mizusawa J, Kanemitsu Y, Komori K, Shiozawa M, Ohue M, Ikeda S, Takiguchi N, Kobatake T, Ike H, Sato T, Tomita N, Ota M, Masaki T, Hamaguchi T, Shida D, Katayama H, Shimada Y, Fukuda H; Colorectal Cancer Study Group of Japan Clinical Oncology Group (JCOG). The Conventional Technique Versus the No-touch Isolation Technique for Primary Tumor Resection in Patients With Colon Cancer (JCOG1006): A Multicenter, Open-label, Randomized, Phase III Trial. Ann Surg 2022; 275: 849-855 [PMID: 35129519 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000005241]
- Ogino S, Nowak JA, Hamada T, Milner DA Jr, Nishihara R. Insights into Pathogenic Interactions Among Environment, 45 Host, and Tumor at the Crossroads of Molecular Pathology and Epidemiology. Annu Rev Pathol 2019; 14: 83-103 [PMID: 30125150 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-pathmechdis-012418-012818]
- 46 Kosumi K, Baba Y, Okadome K, Yagi T, Kiyozumi Y, Yoshida N, Watanabe M, Baba H. Tumor Long-interspersed Nucleotide Element-1 Methylation Level and Immune Response to Esophageal Cancer. Ann Surg 2020; 272: 1025-1034 [PMID: 30946079 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000003264]



E W U

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 718-730

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.718

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

META-ANALYSIS

Antibiotic prophylaxis to prevent complications in endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials

Maria Fernanda Shinin Merchan, Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura, Guilherme Henrique Peixoto de Oliveira, Igor Mendonça Proença, Epifanio Silvino do Monte Junior, Edson Ide, Caroline Moll, Sergio A Sánchez-Luna, Wanderley Marques Bernardo, Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Chang A, Thailand; Ding J, China

Received: May 27, 2022 Peer-review started: May 27, 2022 First decision: June 9, 2022 Revised: June 22, 2022 Accepted: October 26, 2022 Article in press: October 26, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Maria Fernanda Shinin Merchan, Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura, Guilherme Henrique Peixoto de Oliveira, Igor Mendonça Proença, Epifanio Silvino do Monte Junior, Edson Ide, Caroline Moll, Wanderley Marques Bernardo, Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital das Clínicas da Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo 05403-010, Brazil

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Sergio A Sánchez-Luna, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Alabama at Birmingham Heersink School of Medicine, Birmingham, AL 35233, United States

Corresponding author: Guilherme Henrique Peixoto de Oliveira, MD, Medical Assistant, Department of Gastroenterology, Hospital das Clínicas da Faculdade de Medicina da Universidade de São Paulo, Dr Enéas de Carvalho Aguiar, 225, São Paulo 05403-010, Brazil. guilherme.hpoliveira@hc.fm.usp.br

Abstract

BACKGROUND

The prophylactic use of antibiotics in endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is still controversial.

AIM

To assess whether antibiotic prophylaxis reduces the rates of complications in patients undergoing elective ERCP.

METHODS

This systematic review and meta-analysis were performed following the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analysis guidelines. A comprehensive search of multiple electronic databases was performed. Only randomized controlled trials were included. The outcomes analyzed included bacteremia, cholangitis, sepsis, pancreatitis, and mortality. The risk of bias was assessed by the Cochrane revised Risk-of-Bias tool for randomized controlled trials. The quality of evidence was assessed by the Grading of Recommendation Assessment, Development, and Evaluation. Meta-analysis was performed using the Review Manager 5.4 software.

RESULTS

Ten randomized controlled trials with a total of 1757 patients that compared the use of antibiotic and non-antibiotic prophylaxis in patients undergoing elective ERCP were included. There was no significant difference between groups regarding incidence of cholangitis after ERCP [risk difference (RD) = -0.02, 95% confidence interval (CI): -0.05, 0.02, P = 0.32], cholangitis in patients with suspected biliary obstruction (RD = 0.02, 95%CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95%CI: -0.05 to 0.01, P = 0.25), septicemia (RD = -0.02, 95%CI: -0.06 to 0.01, P = 0.19), and all-cause mortality (RD = 0.00, 95%CI: -0.01 to 0.01, P = 0.71]. However, the antibiotic prophylaxis group presented a 7% risk reduction in the incidence of bacteremia (RD= -0.07, 95%CI: -0.14 to - 0.01, P = 0.03).

CONCLUSION

The prophylactic use of antibiotics in patients undergoing elective ERCP reduces the risk of bacteremia but does not appear to have an impact on the rates of cholangitis, septicemia, pancreatitis, and mortality.

Key Words: Endoscopy; Antibiotics; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Cholangitis; Infection

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: There is controversy about antibiotic prophylaxis in patients undergoing elective endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. This is a systematic review and meta-analysis based on randomized controlled trials that analyzed whether the use of antibiotic prophylaxis is beneficial in preventing complications after this procedure. Outcomes evaluated include the rate of cholangitis, bacteremia, sepsis, pancreatitis, and mortality. Based on this meta-analysis, antibiotic prophylaxis reduces the risk of bacteremia but does not impact the rate of cholangitis, septicemia, pancreatitis, and mortality.

Citation: Merchan MFS, de Moura DTH, de Oliveira GHP, Proença IM, do Monte Junior ES, Ide E, Moll C, Sánchez-Luna SA, Bernardo WM, de Moura EGH. Antibiotic prophylaxis to prevent complications in endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(11): 718-730

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/718.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.718

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is one of the most technically challenging procedures in digestive endoscopy, associated with high rates of adverse events (AEs), reported in up to 18.9% of cases[1-3]. The most common adverse events include bacteremia, cholangitis, and pancreatitis occurring in about 6.5% to 18.0%[4], 3.0%[5,6], and 5.5%[7] respectively.

Prophylactic antibiotics are used with the intent to prevent complications of ERCP. Their use is controversial and is currently being recommended in patients with incomplete biliary drainage, such as hilar tumors and primary sclerosing cholangitis[8] due to the potential risk of septic complications from the manipulation of obstructed bile ducts that could serve as a source of bacterial colonization, thus increasing the risk of bacteremia[4] and cholangitis.

The European Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy[9] and the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy[10] guidelines do not recommend routine antibiotics prophylaxis before elective ERCP in low-risk groups. Both guidelines recommend antibiotic prophylaxis in specific situations such as liver transplant[11], severe neutropenia, the impossibility of complete biliary drainage, use of cholangioscopy[12], and in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis[13].

Although both guidelines regarding antibiotic prophylaxis for ERCP do not recommend its routine use, the data to support this recommendation is not robust. Therefore, we performed a systematic review and meta-analysis to evaluate whether the use of antibiotic prophylaxis has an impact on the rate of complications related to elective ERCP.

Zaishidenq® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Protocol and registration

The study protocol was registered in the International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews under the file number CRD42022289127 and was approved by the Ethics Committee of Hospital das Clínicas, Faculty of Medicine at The University of São Paulo. This systematic review and meta-analysis were performed in conformity with the recommendations from the Cochrane Handbook of Systematic Reviews of Interventions and the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analysis guidelines[14].

Information source and literature search

Individualized searches of multiple electronic databases (MEDLINE, Embase, Cochrane, LILACS, clincaltrials.gov, and gray literature) were performed based upon a standardized protocol from their inception through February 2022. The search included the following Medical Subject Headings: "(Endoscopy OR Endoscopic) AND (Anti-Bacterial Agents OR Antibacterial Agents OR Antibiotics OR Antibiotic) AND [prophylaxis OR preventive OR (prevention and control)]." A further literature search was conducted with the Reference Citation Analysis engine, an artificial intelligence technology-based open multidisciplinary citation analysis database (https://www.re ferencecitationanalysis.com). Following a search within the Reference Citation Analysis database no further studies were identified that fit our inclusion criteria.

Study selection

Two researchers independently conducted the eligibility screening. From the initial search results, duplicate articles were excluded, and the titles and abstracts of all potentially relevant studies were screened for eligibility. Any disagreements were settled by consensus or by consulting a third reviewer.

Only randomized controlled trials (RCTs) comparing antibiotic prophylaxis *vs* no use of prophylactic antibiotics in patients undergoing elective ERCP regardless of publication date or language were considered.

Patients with cholangitis or other types of active infection, history of antibiotic allergy, and immunosuppressed were excluded.

Data extraction and definitions

Items included in data extraction were first author, year of publication, study design, and outcomes of interest such as cholangitis, bacteremia, septicemia, pancreatitis, and mortality. We defined cholangitis as the presence of fever (> 38.5 °C), abdominal pain, leukocytosis, and elevated C-reactive protein. Blood cultures and bile samples were taken to evaluate for bacteremia. Bacteremia was defined as a positive culture with no evidence of systemic inflammatory response. Blood culture samples were taken before and after the ERCP procedure and in the presence of fever. In one of the studies a blood culture was obtained only if the patients presented signs of cholangitis. Septicemia was defined as a positive blood culture with systemic inflammatory response (fever, hypotension, tachycardia, leukocytosis > 10 g/dL, leukopenia < 3 g/L, and chills). The diagnosis of pancreatitis was based on clinical findings, increased serum amylase or lipase three-fold or more over the normal upper range. Antibiotic prophylaxis is defined as administering antibiotics to patients who underwent invasive procedures without evidence of infection at the time of the procedure. The goal of such prophylaxis was to reduce the risk of infection.

Risk of bias and quality of evidence

We assessed the risk of bias using the Cochrane Risk of Bias tool version 2[14].

The quality of evidence was assessed utilizing the objective criteria from Grading Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation for each of the prespecified results and outcomes using the GRADEpro-Guideline Development Tool software (McMaster University, 2015; Evidence Prime, Inc., Ontario, Canada)[15].

Statistical analysis

Continuous variables were analyzed using mean difference and standard deviation with a 95% confidence interval. For categorical variables, the risk difference (RD) was used, with a 95% confidence interval. The RD and mean difference were considered statistically significant at a value of $P \le 0.05$. If a study provided medians and interquartiles or ranges, they were attributed to means, and standard deviation was estimated as described by the McGrath *et al*[16] method.

The inconsistency index was evaluated using the Higgins *l*² method[17], in which the presence of heterogeneity can be observed. The random effect was used for all analyses. The meta-analysis was performed using the RevMan software (Review Manager Software version 5.4-Cochrane Collaboration Copyright© 2020).

RESULTS

Study selection

The initial search strategy identified 5594 articles. Through the evaluation by title and abstract, 2999 articles were excluded, yielding 165 studies. Of these, 10 RCTs, including 1757 patients (843 in the control group and 914 in the intervention group) met the eligibility criteria and were included in this systematic review and meta-analysis (Figure 1). The characteristics and results of the included studies are summarized in Table 1.

Risk of bias and quality of evidence

All 10 studies [18-27] were RCTs. Three studies presented a low risk bias [19,20,22]. Three studies presented a moderate risk of bias[18,24,27]. Four studies presented a serious risk of bias[21,23,25,26]. Detailed information concerning the risk of bias for each outcome is described in Figure 2.

The overall quality of evidence was moderate for the outcomes of bacteremia, cholangitis, septicemia, pancreatitis, and cholangitis in patients with suspected biliary obstruction. The quality of evidence was high for the outcomes of cholangitis in patients on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis and mortality. Detailed information on the quality of evidence (Grading Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation) is described in Figure 3.

Outcomes

Bacteremia: Data from seven studies [20-22,24-27] were evaluated in a total of 758 patients: 371 in the intervention group and 378 in the control group. The intervention group presented a bacteremia rate of less than 7% with a statistical difference compared to the control group (RD = -0.07, 95% CI: -0.14 to -0.01, P = 0.03) (Figure 4A).

Cholangitis: Analysis of nine studies [18-23,25-27], totaling 1658 patients (794 in the intervention group and 864 in the control group) showed no significant differences between the groups (RD = -0.02, 95% CI: -0.05 to 0.02, P = 0.32) (Figure 4B).

Septicemia: Septicemia was evaluated in seven studies[19-22,24,25,27], totaling 1152 patients (568 assigned to the intervention group and 584 to the control group) and showed no significant differences between the groups (RD = -0.02, 95%CI: -0.06 to 0.01, P = 0.18) (Figure 4C).

Pancreatitis: Pancreatitis was evaluated in five studies [18,21-23,26], totaling 798 patients (371 assigned to the intervention group and 427 to the control group) and showed no significant differences between the groups (RD = -0.02, 95%CI: -0.06 to 0.01, *P* = 0.19) (Figure 4D).

Cholangitis in patients with suspected biliary obstruction: Data from three studies[18,19,26] were evaluated in a total of 838 patients (302 assigned to the intervention group and 536 to the control group) and showed no significant difference between the groups (RD = 0.02, 95%CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66) (Figure 5A).

Cholangitis in patients on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis: Analysis of eight studies [18-22,24,26, 27], totaling 1540 patients (755 assigned to the intervention group and 785 to the control group) showed no significant difference between the groups (RD = -0.02, 95%CI: -0.05 to 0.01, P = 0.25) (Figure 5B).

Mortality: Mortality rate was evaluated in nine studies [18-22,24-27], totaling 1638 patients (804 of the intervention group and 834 of the control group) and showed no significant difference between the groups (RD = 0.00, 95%CI: -0.01 to 0.01, P = 0.71) (Figure 4E).

DISCUSSION

We analyzed 10 RCTs to assess whether antibiotic prophylaxis positively impacts patients undergoing elective ERCP, thus preventing complications after the procedure. Including a total of 1757 patients, this meta-analysis showed no statistical difference in the rates of cholangitis, septicemia, pancreatitis, and mortality. However, our study showed a lower bacteremia rate in the antibiotic group.

Although our systematic review and meta-analysis revealed less risk of bacteremia in the group that underwent antibiotic prophylaxis, there are doubts about whether this finding has any clinical relevance. Antibiotics are highly prescribed drugs in clinical practice. It is estimated that about 50% of antibiotic use in hospitals (both outpatient and inpatient) is not appropriately prescribed [28]. A metaanalysis published in 2009, which evaluated ERCP-induced cholangitis as an outcome, showed that antibiotics do not prevent cholangitis[29]. However, another meta-analysis from 2010 showed that prophylactic antibiotics could reduce bacteremia rates and may prevent cholangitis in patients undergoing elective ERCP[30]. Nonetheless, due to conflicting findings in the literature, it is not possible to state that reducing bacteremia rates leads to less cholangitis. Another critical point is that the



Table 1 Characteristics of included studies

Ref.	Year	Type of study	Intervention	Participants	Bacteremia	Cholangitis	Pancreatitis	Septicemia	Mortality
Brandes <i>et al</i> [23]	1981	RCT	Minocycline 300 mg orally	Total: 118	N/A	Intervention: 0/39	Intervention: 1/39	N/A	N/A
				Antibiotics: 39		Control: 1/79	Control: 2/79		
				Control: 79					
Sauter <i>et al</i> [22]	1990	RCT	Cefotaxime 2 g IV, 15 min before ERCP	Total: 100	Intervention: 1/50	Intervention: 1/50	Intervention: 0/50	Intervention: 0/50	Intervention: 0/50
				Antibiotics: 50	Control: 8/50	Control: 2/50	Control: 0/50	Control: 0/50	Control: 0/50
				Control: 50					
Niederau <i>et</i> al[<mark>21</mark>]	1994	RCT	Cefotaxime 2 g IV. 15 min before ERCP	Total: 100	Intervention: 0/50	Intervention: 0/50	Intervention: 2/50	Intervention: 0/50	Intervention: 0/50
				Antibiotics: 50	Control: 4/50	Control: 4/50	Control: 3/50	Control: 8/50	Control: 0/50
				Control: 50					
Byl et al[20]	1995	RCT	Piperacillin, 4 g IV, 3/d	Total: 68	Intervention: 0/30	Intervention: 2/34	N/A	Intervention: 0/30	Intervention: 0/34
				Antibiotics: 34	Control: 7/32	Control: 10/34		Control: 5/32	Control: 5/34
				Control: 34					
Finkelstein <i>et al</i> [27]	1996	RCT	Cefonicid 1 g IV, 1 h before ERCP	Total: 179	Intervention: 3/88	Intervention: 7/88	N/A	Intervention: 0/88	Intervention: 0/88
				Antibiotics: 88	Control: 2/91	Control: 2/91		Control: 0/91	Control: 0/91
				Control: 91					
Lorenz <i>et al</i> [24]	1996	RCT	Cefuroxime 1.5 g IV, 30 min before ERCP	Total: 99	Intervention: 3/49	N/A	N/A	Intervention: 3/49	Intervention: 0/49
				Antibiotics: 49	Control: 8/50			Control: 5/50	Control: 0/50
				Control: 50					
van den Hazel <i>et al</i> [19]	1996	RCT	Piperacillin 4 g IV, 30 min before ERCP	Total: 551	N/A	Intervention: 12/170	N/A	Intervention: 2/170	Intervention: 3/170
[17]				Antibiotics: 270		Control: 17/281		Control: 3/281	Control: 2/281
				Control: 281					
Räty et al[18]	2001	RCT	2g of ceftazidime IV, 30 min before ERCP	Total: 315	N/A	Intervention: 0/155	Intervention: 4/155	N/A	Intervention: 1/155
				Antibiotics: 155		Control: 7/160	Control: 15/160		Control: 0/160
				Control: 160					
Spicak <i>et al</i> [<mark>26</mark>]	2002	RCT	Amoxicillin - clavulanic acid 2.4 g IV	Total 165	Intervention: 18/73	Intervention: 4/77	Intervention: 6/77	N/A	Intervention: 2/77
				Antibiotics: 77	Control: 24/84	Control: 3/88	Control: 10/88		Control: 2/88
				Control: 88					
Llach <i>et al</i> [25]	2006	RCT	Clindamycin 600 mg and gentamicin 80 mg IM 1 h before EBCP	Total: 62	Intervention: 2/31	Intervention: 1/31	N/A	Intervention: 0/31	Intervention: 0/31
			ing in before ERCI	Antibiotics: 31	Control: 2/30	Control: 1/31		Control: 0/30	Control: 0/30



Control: 31

3/d: Three times a day; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; IM: Intramuscular; IV: Intravenous; N/A: Not available; RCT: Randomized controlled trial.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.718 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.



indiscriminate use of antibiotics has the potential to increase bacterial resistance and lead to the emergence of multiresistant germs[31]. Antimicrobial drug resistance is a global health problem that causes a high impact and inflicts an enormous economic burden worldwide. The World Health Organization reported that the ratio of morbidity and mortality rate of diseases due to the spreading of multidrug resistant strains will lead to a substantial economic loss of approximately 100 trillion US Dollars by 2050[32].

Post-ERCP cholangitis, although infrequent, is a significant concern due to its 3% mortality rate. It is mainly associated with incomplete drainage of the bile ducts, equipment contamination[8], or an immunosuppressed state[4]. Many studies[18-23,25-27] demonstrated that prophylactic antibiotics administered in patients undergoing elective ERCP do not reduce the risk of cholangitis. A prospective study that analyzed antibiotic prophylaxis in patients undergoing elective ERCP published[33] in 2014 with 138 patients who underwent this procedure showed that cholangitis was greater when incomplete biliary drainage was present. They concluded there was no benefit in using prophylactic antibiotics to reduce cholangitis and sepsis in patients with satisfactory biliary drainage. Another retrospective study published in 2008[11], with 11484 patients over 11 years to identify post-ERCP infections, was performed in patients with biliary obstruction and immunosuppression. This study showed that the higher risk of infection was in the group who underwent ERCP after liver transplantation.

Sepsis is a significant cause of morbidity and mortality worldwide[34]. Antibacterial therapy is the cornerstone treatment for infection[35], reducing the risk of septic complications and the length of stay. However, prophylactic use of antibiotic agents is not a consensus in terms of minimizing infection risk after some procedures. In ERCP, the main factor for developing clinically relevant sepsis appears to be biliary obstruction. The presumed mechanism by which obstruction leads to sepsis is increased biliary





Figure 2 Risk of bias according to the ROB-2 tool.

pressure leading to bile-venous reflux. The manner this manifests clinically depends on the content of the bile: whether it contains a contrast medium during ERCP or percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography[36]. The use of prophylactic antibiotics to prevent bacterial colonization in an unobstructed biliary system is not recommended because bacteria in the bile (bacterobilia) are clinically silent. On the other hand, using prophylactic antibiotics appears to be beneficial for patients with biliary obstruction and known or suspected bacterobilia. Antibiotics should be continued until the obstruction is relieved. In addition, antibiotic prophylaxis to prevent biliary colonization that can lead to systemic sepsis is warranted in particular circumstances of an immunocompromised patient or a patient with primary sclerosing cholangitis[37]. When analyzing specific trials of patients with suspected biliary obstruction [18,19,26], they also showed no significant effect in antibiotic prophylaxis to prevent cholangitis, especially when drainage was effective. The study published in 2007 by Thawee *et al*[38], including patients who underwent complete biliary drainage, showed that antibiotic prophylaxis did not reduce the rate of cholangitis.

Studies[18-22,24,26,27] that used the intravenous route of administration of prophylactic antibiotics found no significant differences in the incidence of cholangitis. The type of antibiotic also did not influence the prevention of infectious complications. It should be noted that many classes of antibiotics were used, so it is not possible to determine which of them may be indicated for antibiotic prophylaxis. Besides, it is important to study the best antibiotic regimen and dosage when indicated, which is still not clear in the current literature.

In the present study, there was no significant difference in the incidence of pancreatitis in patients undergoing ERCP. The most recent study^[39] from 2015 demonstrated that antibiotic prophylaxis did not influence the rate of pancreatitis in patients with risk factors such as choledocholithiasis, primary sclerosing cholangitis, and incomplete biliary drainage.

Also, there was no significant difference between the intervention and control groups regarding mortality. In general, mortality rates in the analyzed studies were low. The deaths were related to bleeding from percutaneous transhepatic drainage, cholangitis, severe sepsis, and pancreatic cancer.

Despite this being the largest study on the subject and included only RCTs, our study was not exempt from limitations. Some of the included studies[21,23,25,26] presented a high risk of bias. Also, in some studies[27], some high-risk groups (patients with incomplete biliary drainage) were not excluded when analyzing the results of cholangitis and sepsis. The absence of a homogeneous antibiotic regimen protocol and standardized methods to assess bacterial resistance may also limit the interpretation of the results. Also, the studies included in this meta-analysis are not recent, but this could be explained because during our literature search we found randomized studies that did not reach the estimated sample size of patients and thus were not included for this reason. Others are still under development.



Antibiotic treatment compared to non-antibiotic in patients undergoing ERCP eletive **Bibliography:**

		С	ertainty asso	essment		Summary of findings					
Participants	Risk of	Inconsisten-				Overall	Study ever	t rates (%)		Anticipated a	solute effects
(studies) follow-up	bias	су	Indirectness	Imprecision	Publication bias	certainty of evidence	certainty of evidence With non-antibiotic antibiotic treatmen		Relative effect (95%CI)	Risk with non- antibiotic	Risk difference with antibiotic treatment
Bacteremia											
758 (7 Rictos)	Serious ¹	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕© Moderate	55/387 (14.2%)	27/371 (7.3%)	RR 0.50 (0.23 to 1.08)	142 per 1.000	70 more per 1.000 (from 10 more to 140 more)
Cholangitis											
1658 (9 RCTs)	Serious ¹	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕© Moderate	47/864 (5.4%)	28/794 (3.5%)	RR 0.69 (0.32 to 1.49)	54 per 1.000	17 fewer per 1.000 (from 37 fewer to 27 more)
Septicemia				_							
1152 (7 RCTs)	Not serious	Serious ²	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕⊖ Moderate	21/584 (3.6%)	5/568 (0.9%)	RR 0.35 (0.11 to 1.11)	36 per 1.000	20 more per 1.000 (from 10 fewer to 60 more)
Pancreatitis	5										
798 (5 RCTs)	Serious ¹	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕⊖ Moderate	30/427 (7.0%)	13/371 (3.5%)	RR 0.51 (0.27 to 0.97)	70 per 1.000	20 more per 1.000 (from 10 fewer to 60 more)
Suspected I	biliary ob	struction									
838 (3 RCTs)	Not serious	Serious ²	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕⊖ Moderate	27/536 (5.0%)	16/302 (5.3%)	RR 1.05 (0.18 to 6.14)	50 per 1.000	20 fewer per 1.000 (from 130 fewer to 80 more)
Effect of int	ravenous	antibiotics	on post-ERC	P cholangitis	6						
1540 (8 RCTs)	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕⊕ High	46/785 (5.9%)	27/755 (3.6%)	RR 0.64 (0.28 to 1.45)	59 per 1.000	20 more per 1.000 (from 10 fewer to 50 more)
Mortality											
1638 (9 RCTs)	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	Not serious	None	⊕⊕⊕⊕ High	4/834 (0.5%)	4/804 (0.5%)	RR 1.19 (0.30 to 4.73)	5 per 1.000	0 fewer per 1.000 (from 10 fewer to 10 more)

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.718 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Quality of evidence assessed by Grading Recommendations Assessment, Development, and Evaluation. ¹There was risk of bias in selection of the reported result according to ROB-2; ²High heterogeneity. CI: Confidence interval; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; RCT: Randomized controlled trials; RR: Risk ratio.

> However, for our systematic review and meta-analysis, we relied on current clinical guidelines with recommendations on the use of antibiotic prophylaxis as well as references from recent prospective clinical studies that also analyzed its use.

> Overall, antibiotic prophylaxis for ERCP reduces the rate of bacteremia without affecting other complications. Bacteremia is defined as the presence of bacteria in the bloodstream[40]. Among hospitalized patients, the incidence of bacteremia is highest within a few days of admission and varies according to clinical and patient characteristics^[41]. Bacteremia related to endoscopic procedures can result in local infections due to contamination of "sterile" bile ducts by an endoscopic accessory and contrast material[42]. Patients undergoing ERCP may develop infectious complications depending on their comorbidities, especially in those in whom immunity is compromised and in patients with incomplete biliary drainage. In these patients, the use of prophylactic antibiotics is recommended. Appropriate use of antibiotics will reduce hospitalization time, health care costs, and the risk of mortality. On the other hand, the indiscriminate and inappropriate use of antibiotics is of concern, and bacterial resistance has become an increasing challenge. Also, the profile of procedure-related pathogens has evolved in recent years and multidrug resistant organisms have been reported^[42]. Therefore, appropriate and timely selection of empiric antimicrobial treatment has become difficult. The clinical relevance and bacterial resistance should be weighed before routinely using antibiotic prophylaxis for ERCP. Considering the findings of our meta-analysis and in agreement with previous studies [29,30], the recommendation to not use antibiotic prophylaxis is maintained.

CONCLUSION

Prophylactic antibiotics reduce the rate of bacteremia in patients undergoing elective ERCP. However, its use does not have an impact on other associated complications such as cholangitis, septicemia, pancreatitis, and mortality.





- Iı	ntervent	ion	Cont	rol		Risk difference
tudy or subgroup	Events T	otal Ev	/ents To	otal V	Veight	M-H, Random, 95%Cl
YL b, 1995	2	34	10	34	2.8%	-0.24 [-0.41, -0.06]
liederau C, 1994	0	50	4	50	8.6%	-0.08 [-0.16, 0.00]
äty S, 2001	0	155	7	160	17.4%	-0.04 [-0.08, -0.01]
auter G, 1990	1	50	2	50	10.9%	-0.02 [-0.09, 0.05]
an den Hazel SJ, 1996	12	270	17	281	16.6%	-0.02 [-0.05, 0.02]
lach J, 2006	1	31	1	31	7.9%	0.00 [-0.09, 0.09]
randes JW, 1981	1	39	1	79	12.9%	0.01 [-0.04, 0.07]
picak J, 2002	4	77	3	88	11.6%	0.02 [-0.04, 0.08]
inkelstein R, 1996	7	88	2	91	11.3%	0.06 [-0.01, 0.12]
otal 95% (CI)		794		864	100.0%	-0.02 [-0.05, 0.02]
otal events	28		47			
eterogeneity: Tau ² =	0.00; Chi ² =	18.63	df = 8 (P = 0	02); P =	57%



С

Experime	ental	Cont	trol		Risk difference			Risk difference		
Events	Total E	vents T	otal	Weight	M-H, Random, 95%Cl			M-H, Random, 95%Cl		
0	30	5	32	5.2%	-0.16 [-0.29, -0.02]					
0	88	0	91	22.8%	0.00 [-0.02, 0.02]			+		
0	31	0	30	14.0%	0.00 [-0.06, 0.06]					
3	49	5	50	7.4%	-0.04 [-0.15, 0.07]		-			
0	50	8	50	7.5%	-0.16 [-0.27, -0.05]					
0	50	0	50	19.2%	0.00 [-0.04, 0.04]			-		
96 2	270	3	281	23.8%	-0.00 [-0.02, 0.01]			+		
	568		584	100.0%	-0.02 [-0.06, 0.01]			•		
5		21								
= 0.00; Chi	² = 27.2	23, df = 6	5 (P =	0.0001);	₽ = 78%					
:t:Z = 1.35 ((<i>P</i> = 0.1	18)				-0.5	-0.25	0	0.25	0.5
							Favours [In	tervention] Favours [control]	
	Experime • Events 0 0 0 0 0 0 9 9 2 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	Experimental 0 30 0 88 0 31 3 49 0 50 96 2 270 568 5 5 5 5 2 0.00; Chi ² = 27. 27. 568 5 5 5 5 5 2 1.35 (P = 0.; 2 2.5 5	Experimental Contor versets Total Eventes Total 0 30 55 0 88 0 0 31 0 31 0 33 49 55 0 50 0 96 2 270 33 568 <	Experimental Control 0 30 5 32 0 88 0 91 0 31 0 30 3 49 5 50 0 50 8 50 96 2 270 3 281 568 584 584 584 584 5 21 568 584 584 5 21 563 584	Experimentation Control Vertual Events Total Events Total 0 30 5 32 5.2% 0 30 5 32 5.2% 0 31 0 30 14.0% 3 49 5 50 7.4% 0 50 8 50 19.2% 96 2 270 3 281 23.8% 96 5 21 568 584 100.0% 5 21 27.23, df = 6 (P = 0.0001); 21.3%	Experimental Control Risk difference 0 30 5 32 5.2% $H-H, Random, 95\%Cl$ 0 88 0 91 22.8% $0.00 [-0.02, 0.02]$ $0.00 [-0.02, 0.02]$ 0 31 0 30 14.0% $0.00 [-0.02, 0.02]$ 0 31 0 30 14.0% $0.00 [-0.02, 0.02]$ 0 50 8 50 7.4% $-0.04 [-0.15, 0.07]$ 0 50 8 50 7.5% $-0.01 [-0.27, -0.05]$ 96 2 270 3 281 23.8% $-0.00 [-0.02, 0.01]$ 56 58 100.0% $-0.02 [-0.06, 0.01]$ $-0.02 [-0.06, 0.01]$ 5 21 -21.23 $-56 [-27.23, df = 6 (P = 0.0001); F = 78\%$ $-36.23 [-30.06]$	Experimental Control Risk difference v total Events Total Events No 0 30 5 32 5.2% -0.16 [-0.29, -0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 50 8 50 7.4% -0.04 [-0.15, 0.07] 0 50 8 50 7.5% -0.016 [-0.27, -0.05] 96 2 270 3 281 23.8% -0.00 [-0.02, 0.01] 568 584 100.0% -0.02 [-0.06, 0.01] - - 15 21.23 df = 6 (P = 0.0001); P = 78% - - -0.05	Experimental Control Risk difference 0 30 5 32 5.2% -0.16 [-0.29, -0.02] 0 88 0 91 22.8% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 50 8 50 7.4% -0.04 [-0.15, 0.07] 0 50 0 50 19.2% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.01] 96 2 270 3 281 23.8% -0.00 [-0.02, 0.01] 568 584 100.0% -0.02 [-0.06, 0.01] -0.5 -0.25 ct: z = 1.35 (P = 0.18) - - - - -	Experimental Control Risk difference M-H, Random, 95%Cl Risk difference M-H, Random, 95%Cl 0 30 5 32 5.2% -0.16 [-0.29, -0.02] 0 88 0 91 22.8% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0% 0.00 [-0.02, 0.02] 0 50 8 50 7.5% -0.16 [-0.27, -0.05] 0 50 8 50 7.5% -0.16 [-0.27, -0.05] 0 50 0 50 19.2% 0.000 [-0.02, 0.01] 568 584 100.0% -0.00 [-0.02, 0.01] -0.02 [-0.06, 0.01] 568 584 100.0% -0.02 [-0.06, 0.01] -0.5 ct.z = 1.35 (P = 0.18) -0.001); F = 78% -0.5 -0.25 0	Experimental Control Risk difference Risk difference 0 30 5 32 5.2° 0.16 [0.29 , 0.02] 0 31 0 30 5 32 5.2° 0.016 [0.29 , 0.02] 0 31 0 30 14.0° 0.00 [$-0.02, 0.02$] 0.00 0.00 [$-0.02, 0.02$] 0 31 0 30 14.0° 0.00 [$-0.02, 0.02$] 0.00 0.00 [$-0.02, 0.02$] 0 50 8 50 7.4° -0.04 [$-0.27, -0.05$] 0.00 0.00 [$-0.02, 0.01$] 96 2 270 3 281 23.8° -0.00 [$-0.02, 0.01$] 568 584 10.00° -0.02 [$-0.06, 0.01$] -0.5 -0.25 0 0.25 $12 = 1.35$ ($P = 0.18$) -0.001 ; $P = 78\%$ -0.5 -0.25 0 0.25



Favours [Intervention] Favours [control]





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.718 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Forrest plot studies reporting the rate of bacteremia (A), cholangitis (B), septicemia (C), pancreatitis (D), and mortality (E). CI: Confidence interval.

.

Α												
	Expe	erimen	tal	Cor	ntrol		Risk differen	ce		Risk difference	2	
Study or subgroup	Even	ts Tot	al Ev	vents	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95%	₀Cl		M-H, Random, 95%	6Cl	
Räty S, 2001		0	155		7 160	36.9%	-0.04 [-0.08, -0	0.01]		-		
Spicak J, 2002		4	77		3 88	33.7%	0.02 [-0.04, 0	0.08]		-		
van den Hazel SJ, 1996	5	12	70	1	7 288	29.4%	0.11 [0.02, 0	0.20]				
Total 95% (CI)			302		536	100.0%	0.02 [-0.08, 0	0.13]		•		
Total events		16		2	7							
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =	0.01; Chi ²	= 17.75	, df = 2	P = 0).0001); /	2 = 89%		H			I	——————————————————————————————————————
Test for overall effect:	Z = 0.44	(P = 0.6	6)					-1	-0.5	0	0.5	1
									Favours [Interv	vention] Favo	urs [control]	
В _{Ех}	perime	ntal	Cont	trol		Risk d	lifference			Risk difference		
Study or subgroup	vents To	otal Ev	ents 1	Total V	Veight	M-H, Ran	dom, 95%Cl			M-H, Random, 95%	cl	
Byl B, 1995	2	34	10	34	3.4%	-0.24	[-0.41, -0.06]					
Finkelstein R, 1996	7	88	2	91	13.1%	0.06	[-0.01, 0.12]				-	
Lorenz R, 1996	1	31	1	31	9.3%	0.00	[-0.09, 0.09]					
Niederau C, 1994	0	50	4	50	10.1%	-0.08	[-0.16, 0.00]		-			
Räty S, 2001	0	155	7	160	19.4%	-0.04	[-0.08, -0.01]					
Sauter G, 1990	1	50	2	50	12.6%	-0.02	[-0.09, 0.05]					
Spicak J, 2002	4	77	3	88	13.4%	0.02	[-0.04, 0.08]					
van den Hazel SJ, 1996	12	270	17	281	18.7%	-0.02	[-0.05, 0.02]			-		
Total 95% (CI)		755		785	100.0%	0.02	[-0.05, 0.01]			•		
Total events	27		46									
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.0	0; Chi ² = 1	L7.25, df	[:] = 7 (<i>P</i>	9 = 0.02	!);	1%			0.25			
Test for overall effect: Z =	1.15 (<i>P</i> =	0.25)						-0.5	-0.25	U	0.25	0.5
									Favours [Inte	rvention] Favour	s [control]	

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.718 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 5 Forrest plot studies reporting the rate of cholangitis in patients with suspected biliary obstruction (A) and on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (B). CI: Confidence interval.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

The prophylactic use of antibiotics in endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is controversial. The most common adverse events include bacteremia, cholangitis, and pancreatitis. Although recent guidelines regarding antibiotic prophylaxis for ERCP do not recommend its routine use, the data to support this recommendation is not robust.

Research motivation

Antimicrobial drug resistance is a global health problem that causes a high impact and inflicts an



enormous economic burden worldwide. The World Health Organization reported that the ratio of morbidity and the mortality rate of diseases due to the spreading of multidrug resistant strains will lead to a substantial economic loss by 2050. Due to the lack of data in the literature, we performed a systematic review and meta-analysis to evaluate whether antibiotic prophylaxis impacts the rate of complications related to elective ERCP.

Research objectives

This systematic review and meta-analysis aimed to assess whether antibiotic prophylaxis reduced the rates of complications such as bacteremia, cholangitis, sepsis, pancreatitis, and mortality in patients undergoing elective ERCP.

Research methods

This systematic review and meta-analysis was performed following the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analysis guidelines. A comprehensive search of multiple electronic databases was performed only including randomized controlled trials.

Research results

Ten randomized clinical trials with a total of 1757 patients that compared the use of antibiotic and nonantibiotic prophylaxis in patients undergoing elective ERCP were included. There was no significant difference between groups regarding the incidence of cholangitis [risk difference (RD) = -0.02, 95% confidence interval (CI): -0.05 to 0.02, P = 0.32], cholangitis in patients with suspected biliary obstruction (RD = 0.02, 95% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66)), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66)), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13, P = 0.66)), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13)), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02, 95\% CI: -0.08 to 0.13))), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02)), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02))), cholangitis on intravenous antibiotic prophylaxis (RD = -0.02))))))))))))))))))))) 95% CI: -0.05 to 0.01, *P* = 0.25), septicemia (RD = -0.02, 95% CI: -0.06 to 0.01, *P* = 0.25), pancreatitis (RD = -0.02, 95% CI: -0.06 to 0.01, P = 0.19), and all-cause mortality (RD = 0.00, 95% CI: -0.01 to 0.01, P = 0.71). However, the antibiotic prophylaxis group presented a 7% risk reduction in the incidence of bacteremia (RD= -0.07, 95%CI: -0.14 to -0.01, P = 0.03).

Research conclusions

Considering our findings, antibiotic prophylaxis in patients undergoing elective ERCP reduces the risk of bacteremia. Still, it does not appear to impact the rate of other adverse events.

Research perspectives

Antibiotics are highly prescribed drugs in clinical practice, but they can have adverse effects. Larger randomized controlled trials regarding the use of prophylactic antibiotics on ERCP in specific populations of patients are still warranted.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Merchan MFS contributed to acquisition of data, analysis, interpretation of data, drafting the article, revising the article, and final approval; de Moura DTH, de Oliveira GHP, Proença IM, Monte ES, Ide E, and Moll CF contributed to analysis and interpretation of data and revising the article; Sánchez-Luna SA contributed to interpretation of data, drafting the article, revising the article, and final approval; Bernardo WM contributed to analysis of data, interpretation of data, drafting the article, revising the article, and final approval; de Moura EGH contributed to analysis and interpretation of data, drafting the article, revising the article, and final approval.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura: BariaTek - Advisory Board Member (Consulting fees); Sergio A Sánchez-Luna: Recipient of the 2021 American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) Endoscopic Training Award by the ASGE and Fujifilm; Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura: Olympus -Consultant (Consulting fees), Boston Scientific - Consultant (Consulting fees); and other authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: All the authors in this manuscript have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Maria Fernanda Shinin Merchan 0000-00020713-8518; Diogo Turiani Hourneaux de Moura 0000-0002-7446-0355; Guilherme Henrique Peixoto de Oliveira 0000-0002-1057-2390; Igor Mendonça Proença 0000-0003-0274-038X; Epifanio



Silvino do Monte Junior 0000-0001-7304-8222; Edson Ide 0000-0003-4533-6117; Caroline Moll 0000-0001-8488-4322; Sergio A Sánchez-Luna 0000-0001-6870-2226; Wanderley Marques Bernardo 0000-0002-8597-5207; Eduardo Guimarães Hourneaux de Moura 0000-0003-1215-5731.

S-Editor: Gong ZM L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- 1 Han S, Attwell AR, Tatman P, Edmundowicz SA, Hammad HT, Wagh MS, Wani S, Shah RJ. Adverse Events Associated With Therapeutic Endoscopic Retrograde Pancreatography. Pancreas 2021; 50: 378-385 [PMID: 33835969 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.000000000001769
- 2 Fujita K, Yazumi S, Matsumoto H, Asada M, Nebiki H, Matsumoto K, Maruo T, Takenaka M, Tomoda T, Onoyama T, Kurita A, Ueki T, Katayama T, Kawamura T, Kawamoto H; Bilio-pancreatic Study Group of West Japan. Multicenter prospective cohort study of adverse events associated with biliary endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: Incidence of adverse events and preventive measures for post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis. Dig Endosc 2022; 34: 1198-1204 [PMID: 34963021 DOI: 10.1111/den.14225]
- 3 Vandervoort J, Soetikno RM, Tham TC, Wong RC, Ferrari AP Jr, Montes H, Roston AD, Slivka A, Lichtenstein DR, Ruymann FW, Van Dam J, Hughes M, Carr-Locke DL. Risk factors for complications after performance of ERCP. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 652-656 [PMID: 12397271 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.129086]
- Nelson DB. Infectious disease complications of GI endoscopy: Part I, endogenous infections. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; 4 57: 546-556 [PMID: 12665767 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2003.202]
- Chen M, Wang L, Wang Y, Wei W, Yao YL, Ling TS, Shen YH, Zou XP. Risk factor analysis of post-ERCP cholangitis: 5 A single-center experience. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2018; 17: 55-58 [PMID: 29428105 DOI: 10.1016/j.hbpd.2018.01.002
- 6 Bilbao MK, Dotter CT, Lee TG, Katon RM. Complications of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). A study of 10,000 cases. Gastroenterology 1976; 70: 314-320 [PMID: 1248697 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5085(76)80139-4]
- 7 García-Cano Lizcano J, González Martín JA, Morillas Ariño J, Pérez Sola A. Complications of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. A study in a small ERCP unit. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2004; 96: 163-173 [PMID: 15053731 DOI: 10.4321/s1130-01082004000300002
- Motte S, Deviere J, Dumonceau JM, Serruys E, Thys JP, Cremer M. Risk factors for septicemia following endoscopic 8 biliary stenting. Gastroenterology 1991; 101: 1374-1381 [PMID: 1936809 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(91)90091-x]
- Dumonceau JM, Kapral C, Aabakken L, Papanikolaou IS, Tringali A, Vanbiervliet G, Beyna T, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Hritz I, Mariani A, Paspatis G, Radaelli F, Lakhtakia S, Veitch AM, van Hooft JE. ERCP-related adverse events: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 127-149 [PMID: 31863440 DOI: 10.1055/a-1075-4080]
- 10 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Khashab MA, Chithadi KV, Acosta RD, Bruining DH, Chandrasekhara V, Eloubeidi MA, Fanelli RD, Faulx AL, Fonkalsrud L, Lightdale JR, Muthusamy VR, Pasha SF, Saltzman JR, Shaukat A, Wang A, Cash BD. Antibiotic prophylaxis for GI endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 81-89 [PMID: 25442089 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.08.008]
- Cotton PB, Connor P, Rawls E, Romagnuolo J. Infection after ERCP, and antibiotic prophylaxis: a sequential quality-11 improvement approach over 11 years. Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 471-475 [PMID: 18061594 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.06.065]
- Othman MO, Guerrero R, Elhanafi S, Davis B, Hernandez J, Houle J, Mallawaarachchi I, Dwivedi AK, Zuckerman MJ. A 12 prospective study of the risk of bacteremia in directed cholangioscopic examination of the common bile duct. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 151-157 [PMID: 26116469 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.05.018]
- Bangarulingam SY, Gossard AA, Petersen BT, Ott BJ, Lindor KD. Complications of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in primary sclerosing cholangitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2009; 104: 855-860 [PMID: 19259076 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2008.161]
- 14 Sterne JAC, Savović J, Page MJ, Elbers RG, Blencowe NS, Boutron I, Cates CJ, Cheng HY, Corbett MS, Eldridge SM, Emberson JR, Hernán MA, Hopewell S, Hróbjartsson A, Junqueira DR, Jüni P, Kirkham JJ, Lasserson T, Li T, McAleenan A, Reeves BC, Shepperd S, Shrier I, Stewart LA, Tilling K, White IR, Whiting PF, Higgins JPT. RoB 2: a revised tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ 2019; 366: 14898 [PMID: 31462531 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.14898]
- Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Kunz R, Falck-Ytter Y, Alonso-Coello P, Schünemann HJ; GRADE Working Group. GRADE: an emerging consensus on rating quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. BMJ 2008; 336: 924-926 [PMID: 18436948 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.39489.470347.AD]
- 16 McGrath S, Zhao X, Steele R, Thombs BD, Benedetti A; DEPRESsion Screening Data (DEPRESSD) Collaboration. Estimating the sample mean and standard deviation from commonly reported quantiles in meta-analysis. Stat Methods Med Res 2020; 29: 2520-2537 [PMID: 32292115 DOI: 10.1177/0962280219889080]
- Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. BMJ 2003; 327: 557-560 17 [PMID: 12958120 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.327.7414.557]
- Räty S, Sand J, Pulkkinen M, Matikainen M, Nordback I. Post-ERCP pancreatitis: reduction by routine antibiotics. J 18 Gastrointest Surg 2001; 5: 339-45; discussion 345 [PMID: 11985972 DOI: 10.1016/s1091-255x(01)80059-7]
- 19 van den Hazel SJ, Speelman P, Dankert J, Huibregtse K, Tytgat GN, van Leeuwen DJ. Piperacillin to prevent cholangitis after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. A randomized, controlled trial. Ann Intern Med 1996; 125: 442-447



[PMID: 8779455 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-125-6-199609150-00002]

- 20 Byl B, Devière J, Struelens MJ, Roucloux I, De Coninck A, Thys JP, Cremer M. Antibiotic prophylaxis for infectious complications after therapeutic endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Clin Infect Dis* 1995; 20: 1236-1240 [PMID: 7620004 DOI: 10.1093/clinids/20.5.1236]
- 21 Niederau C, Pohlmann U, Lübke H, Thomas L. Prophylactic antibiotic treatment in therapeutic or complicated diagnostic ERCP: results of a randomized controlled clinical study. *Gastrointest Endosc* 1994; 40: 533-537 [PMID: 7988813 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(94)70247-0]
- 22 Sauter G, Grabein B, Huber G, Mannes GA, Ruckdeschel G, Sauerbruch T. Antibiotic prophylaxis of infectious complications with endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. A randomized controlled study. *Endoscopy* 1990; 22: 164-167 [PMID: 2209498 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1012830]
- 23 Brandes JW, Scheffer B, Lorenz-Meyer H, Körst HA, Littmann KP. ERCP: Complications and prophylaxis a controlled study. *Endoscopy* 1981; 13: 27-30 [PMID: 6161804 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1021637]
- 24 Lorenz R, Lehn N, Born P, Herrmann M, Neuhaus H. [Antibiotic prophylaxis using cefuroxime in bile duct endoscopy]. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 1996; 121: 223-230 [PMID: 8815021 DOI: 10.1055/s-2008-1042998]
- 25 Llach J, Bordas JM, Almela M, Pellisé M, Mata A, Soria M, Fernández-Esparrach G, Ginès A, Elizalde JI, Feu F, Piqué JM. Prospective assessment of the role of antibiotic prophylaxis in ERCP. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2006; 53: 540-542 [PMID: 16995457]
- 26 Spicak J, Stirand P, Zavoral M, Keil R, Zavada F, Drabek J. Antibiotic prophylaxis of cholangitis complicating endoscopic management of biliary obstruction (*T1753). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2002; 55: AB150-AB157 [DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(02)70288-5]
- 27 Finkelstein R, Yassin K, Suissa A, Lavy A, Eidelman S. Failure of cefonicid prophylaxis for infectious complications related to endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. *Clin Infect Dis* 1996; 23: 378-379 [PMID: 8842277 DOI: 10.1093/clinids/23.2.378]
- 28 Botelho J, Grosso F, Peixe L. Antibiotic resistance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa Mechanisms, epidemiology and evolution. Drug Resist Updat 2019; 44: 100640 [PMID: 31492517 DOI: 10.1016/j.drup.2019.07.002]
- 29 Bai Y, Gao F, Gao J, Zou DW, Li ZS. Prophylactic antibiotics cannot prevent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography-induced cholangitis: a meta-analysis. *Pancreas* 2009; 38: 126-130 [PMID: 19238021 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e318189fl6d]
- 30 Brand M, Bizos D, O'Farrell P Jr. Antibiotic prophylaxis for patients undergoing elective endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2010; CD007345 [PMID: 20927758 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007345.pub2]
- 31 Minami T, Sasaki T, Serikawa M, Ishigaki T, Murakami Y, Chayama K. Antibiotic prophylaxis for endoscopic retrograde chlangiopancreatography increases the detection rate of drug-resistant bacteria in bile. *J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci* 2014; 21: 712-718 [PMID: 24925282 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.129]
- 32 Indraningrat AA, Smidt H, Sipkema D. Bioprospecting Sponge-Associated Microbes for Antimicrobial Compounds. *Mar* Drugs 2016; 14 [PMID: 27144573 DOI: 10.3390/md14050087]
- 33 Voiosu TA, Bengus A, Haidar A, Rimbas M, Zlate A, Balanescu P, Voiosu A, Voiosu R, Mateescu B. Antibiotic Prophylaxis Prior to Elective ERCP Does Not Alter Cholangitis Rates or Shorten Hospital Stay: Results of an Observational Prospective Study of 138 Consecutive ERCPS. *Maedica (Bucur)* 2014; 9: 328-332 [PMID: 25705300]
- 34 Salomão R, Ferreira BL, Salomão MC, Santos SS, Azevedo LCP, Brunialti MKC. Sepsis: evolving concepts and challenges. *Braz J Med Biol Res* 2019; 52: e8595 [PMID: 30994733 DOI: 10.1590/1414-431X20198595]
- 35 Minasyan H. Sepsis: mechanisms of bacterial injury to the patient. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med 2019; 27: 19 [PMID: 30764843 DOI: 10.1186/s13049-019-0596-4]
- 36 Yoshimoto H, Ikeda S, Tanaka M, Matsumoto S. Relationship of biliary pressure to cholangiovenous reflux during endoscopic retrograde balloon catheter cholangiography. *Dig Dis Sci* 1989; 34: 16-20 [PMID: 2910677 DOI: 10.1007/bf01536148]
- 37 Subhani, Kibbler, Dooley. Review article: antibiotic prophylaxis for endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP): REVIEW: ANTIBIOTIC PROPHYLAXIS FOR ERCP. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1999; 13: 103-16. [DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.1999.00452.x]
- 38 Ratanachu-ek T, Prajanphanit P, Leelawat K, Chantawibul S, Panpimanmas S, Subwongcharoen S, Wannaprasert J. Role of ciprofloxacin in patients with cholestasis after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. *World J Gastroenterol* 2007; 13: 276-279 [PMID: 17226908 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v13.i2.276]
- 39 Ishigaki T, Sasaki T, Serikawa M, Kobayashi K, Kamigaki M, Minami T, Okazaki A, Yukutake M, Ishii Y, Kosaka K, Mouri T, Yoshimi S, Chayama K. Evaluation of antibiotic use to prevent post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis and cholangitis. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2015; 62: 417-424 [PMID: 25916074]
- 40 Yamashiro Y, Nomoto K. Bacteremia and Probiotics: A Novel Culture-Independent Analytical Method Evolves Disease Concepts. Ann Nutr Metab 2017; 71 Suppl 1: 1-3 [PMID: 28950277 DOI: 10.1159/000479916]
- 41 Nielsen SL. The incidence and prognosis of patients with bacteremia. Dan Med J 2015; 62 [PMID: 26183054]
- 42 Deb A, Perisetti A, Goyal H, Aloysius MM, Sachdeva S, Dahiya D, Sharma N, Thosani N. Gastrointestinal Endoscopy-Associated Infections: Update on an Emerging Issue. *Dig Dis Sci* 2022; 67: 1718-1732 [PMID: 35262904 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-022-07441-8]

Raisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E WŰ

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 731-736

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.731

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Minimally invasive colorectal surgery learning curve

Serafino Vanella, Enrico Coppola Bottazzi, Giancarlo Farese, Rosa Murano, Adele Noviello, Tommaso Palma, Maria Godas, Francesco Crafa

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Hakimi T, Afghanistan; Tsujinaka S, Japan

Received: August 1, 2022 Peer-review started: August 1, 2022 First decision: September 26, 2022 Revised: October 1, 2022 Accepted: October 31, 2022 Article in press: October 31, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Serafino Vanella, Enrico Coppola Bottazzi, Giancarlo Farese, Rosa Murano, Adele Noviello, Tommaso Palma, Maria Godas, Francesco Crafa, Department of General and Oncology Surgery, A.O.R.N. San Giuseppe Moscati, Avellino 83100, Italy

Corresponding author: Serafino Vanella, MD, PhD, Surgical Oncologist, Department of General and Oncology Surgery, A.O.R.N. San Giuseppe Moscati, Avellino 83100, Italy. nekroma@yahoo.it

Abstract

The learning curve in minimally invasive colorectal surgery is a constant subject of discussion in the literature. Discordant data likely reflects the varying degrees of each surgeon's experience in colorectal, laparoscopic or robotic surgery. Several factors are necessary for a successful minimally invasive colorectal surgery training program, including: Compliance with oncological outcomes; dissection along the embryological planes; constant presence of an expert tutor; periodic discussion of the morbidity and mortality rate; and creation of a dedicated, expert team.

Key Words: Learning curve; Colorectal surgery; Laparoscopy; Robotic surgery; Minimally invasive surgery; Cusum method

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Minimally invasive techniques, such as laparoscopy and robotic surgery, are increasingly used in the treatment of colorectal cancer. The learning curve for minimally invasive surgery is not well-defined and subject to several influences. A successful operation depends on the preparation of the surgical team to imagine and contemplate the specific details for each step. The principal objective of treating the pathologic condition through the appropriate extent of resection must be clearly defined.

Citation: Vanella S, Bottazzi EC, Farese G, Murano R, Noviello A, Palma T, Godas M, Crafa F. Minimally invasive colorectal surgery learning curve. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(11): 731-736

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/731.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.731

Raisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

TO THE EDITOR

We read with interest the article of Perivoliotis *et al*[1] regarding the change point analysis of the learning curve (LC) in laparoscopic colorectal surgery. Hermann Ebbinghaus[2], in 1885, and Theodore Paul Wright[3], in 1936, introduced the term "learning curve" to express the average learning rate for a procedure for the aviation industry. This term is now used extensively, including in laparoscopic colorectal surgery. Proficiency is obtained when predefined variables reach a plateau and results are comparable with those in the literature [4,5]. Multiple parameters define proficiency in laparoscopic colorectal surgery, but the total number of cases required to complete the LC and obtain proficiency is not conclusively known[6-11]. Current reports vary between 11 cases to 152 cases[6,9,11-13].

The LC process from learning to competence to mastery has been analyzed by the cumulative summation method. This method does not require a large sample size or grouping. Therefore, it is very practical and precise[14,15]. Reports have shown that the surgeon's experience correlates significantly with the safety and feasibility of laparoscopic colorectal surgery. Case selection is another factor that affects the LC because it has not yet been standardized during training[7].

Oncologic efficacy of the laparoscopic colorectal procedure is a crucial parameter in the assessment of learning. This goal is measured by negative surgical distal and circumferential margins and an adequate number of harvested lymph nodes. However, oncologic efficacy should not be compromised and inappropriate resection is not justified regardless of the stage of the training period [6]. The use of wellstructured and standardized intra- and perioperative protocols ensures that all patients can benefit from the advantages of minimally invasive surgery [16-19].

We agree with the authors that a specialized team dedicated to colorectal surgery is important. This team must be composed of surgeons, anesthetists, pathologists and nurses and must be supported by specialists with high levels of expertise in colorectal surgery from the diagnostic step to the perioperative period to the follow-up.

The site of colorectal surgery also has an effect on the LC. We would like to emphasize the difference between the LC of colonic surgery and the LC of rectal surgery, particularly the low rectum. Rectal cancer surgery underwent a major breakthrough with the introduction of the circular stapler in the 1970s that facilitated lower anastomoses[20]. This revolutionary tool has greatly facilitated the preservation of the sphincter. In 1988, Heald[21] described the "holy plane" of rectal surgery, which lead to the realization of the importance of tumor-free circumferential margins. Understanding of the fundamental role of total mesorectal excision (TME) in cancer success has steadily grown to become the standard approach for rectal cancer treatment. It has been 30 years since the introduction of the concepts of TME and tumor-free circumferential resection margins. Numerous surgical technological advances have developed over these three decades, improving the ability to perform surgeries with less invasive measures[22].

Adequate margin resection and specific postoperative morbidity (anastomotic leakage) are critical issues in the care of patients with lower rectal cancer. Morbidity following large bowel anastomosis can impact the hospital course of patients undergoing colon resection. Additionally, anastomotic morbidity is quite often influenced by the distance of the suture line from the anal verge. The double-stapled technique is one of the commonly used methods to construct low colorectal or coloanal anastomosis after low anterior resection of rectal cancer^[23].

Anastomotic leak ranges from less than 1% to approximately 25% [24]. It is associated with serious short-term morbidity and mortality and long-term functional compromise. It may also have a negative impact on the oncologic outcomes of colorectal cancer[25,26]. Multiple stapler firings, low tumor location, longer operation time, perioperative blood transfusion and male sex were the most common risk factors of anastomotic leak after the double-stapled technique. Different methods have been devised to improve the outcome of the double-stapled technique, including elimination of dog-ears using sutures, transanal reinforcement of anastomosis, single-stapled transanal transection, transanal pullthrough with single-stapling technique, natural orifice intracorporeal anastomosis with extraction of specimen procedure, hand-sewn colonic J pouch and vertical division of the rectum[22,25].

Transanal visual inspection obtained through endoscopy or self-retaining anal retractors may be the only reliable means to assure bowel transection at a proper distance from the distal tumor margin. In 2015, we proposed an original technique of low colorectal anastomosis with transanal control after TME with the removal of the rectal stump suture line avoiding dog-ear formations^[27], as described in the TICRANT study^[28]. The same technique can be applied to partial mesorectal excision and proximal colorectal anastomosis. The ability to perform low rectal anastomosis with an adequate transanal assessment of distal resection margins, technical adequacy, and transanal repair of any resulting anastomotic defects was a clinical necessity [29-32]. We continue to utilize transanal control after anastomosis fashioning with the reverse air leak test and endoscopic control with fluorescence. These controls are useful because problems can be identified early and repaired intraoperatively, thus reducing the number of complications and ostomies.

Colorectal surgery training programs should also distinguish between colonic surgery and rectal surgery as well as between surgery of the right and left colon. In accordance with what the authors wrote, complete mesocolic excision follows the principles of TME with central vascular ligation and dissection along the embryological planes[33].



Over the past 30 years, there have been tremendous innovations in minimally invasive colorectal surgery with countless new technologies and approaches[34,35]. Numerous studies have confirmed that laparoscopic surgery is equal to or superior to open surgery. Further studies have focused on single incision, transluminal endoscopic surgery of the natural orifice and most recently on robotic surgery[36, 37]. The comparison between the LCs of laparoscopic and robotic colorectal surgery is still under investigation.

A shorter LC in robotic colorectal surgery compared to laparoscopic surgery has been reported. A plateau has been reached after 15-25 cases[12,38]. This is likely due to reducing the differences between laparoscopy and robotics. In our center, we use a robotic approach in colorectal and low rectal cancer surgery. Robotic surgery appears to be less invasive due to three-dimensional vision and better visualization of the anatomical structures; the EndoWrist[®] (Intuitive, Sunnyvale, CA, United States) allows accurate movements in confined spaces and other intrinsic characteristics of the robotic platform[13,39-42].

For experienced laparoscopists, the LC of robotic surgery seems to be shorter[43]. Flynn *et al*[44] showed that operating times for robotic surgery might be faster than laparoscopy when surgeons are inexperienced with both platforms. This may be related to a superior baseline performance rather than a shorter LC. A selection of the most suitable patients can help surgeons in the early stages of training. A small primary tumor, no previous adjuvant chemoradiotherapy, appropriate body mass index, and few medical comorbidities are ideal characteristics for robotic surgery[45].

In the early stages of learning there are still many difficulties, despite the numerous advantages of the da Vinci robot: Preoperative times are longer; the freedom of movement of the robotic arms during the operation is limited by the relatively fixed angle and position; and the lack of force feedback from the robotic arm, which limits the sensitivity of the operator who must judge the effect of pulling and cutting by sight[46-49]. Of note, the rates of disease-free survival and overall survival on a small sample size were similar for robotic and laparoscopic surgery[50].

All innovative techniques with clinical advantages will also have disadvantages when compared to established methods. The key is continued refinement and modification by masters of the craft. More extensive comparative studies are needed to give definitive conclusions regarding the LC in minimally invasive colorectal surgery. Regardless of the approach used, dissection along the embryological planes, correct knowledge of the anatomical and vascularization variants, respect for oncological outcomes, regular tutoring, variation of the surgical approach based on the results, and a dedicated team are essential prerequisites for a colorectal surgery training program.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the members of the Department of Surgery at San Giuseppe Moscati Hospital for carefully reading and examining the manuscript.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Vanella S wrote and edited the manuscript; Crafa F reviewed the discussion in the manuscript; Bottazzi EC, Farese G, Murano R, Noviello A, Palma T and Godas M revised the manuscript and provided recommendations for the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There are no conflicts of interest associated with any of the authors.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Serafino Vanella 0000-0002-6599-8225; Maria Godas 0000-0002-3777-5788; Francesco Crafa 0000-0002-2038-625X.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

Zaishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

REFERENCES

- 1 Perivoliotis K, Baloyiannis I, Mamaloudis I, Volakakis G, Valaroutsos A, Tzovaras G. Change point analysis validation of the learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: Experience from a non-structured training setting. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14: 387-401 [PMID: 35978712 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i6.387]
- 2 Ebbinghaus H. Memory: a contribution to experimental psychology. Ann Neurosci 2013; 20: 155-156 [PMID: 25206041 DOI: 10.5214/ans.0972.7531.200408]
- 3 Wright TP. "Factors Affecting the Cost of Airplanes". Journal of the Aeronautical Sciences 1936; 3: 122-128 [DOI: 10.2514/8.155
- Cuschieri A. Nature of human error: implications for surgical practice. Ann Surg 2006; 244: 642-648 [PMID: 17060751 4 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000243601.36582.18]
- Pitiakoudis M, Michailidis L, Zezos P, Kouklakis G, Simopoulos C. Quality training in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: 5 does it improve clinical outcome? Tech Coloproctol 2011; 15 Suppl 1: S17-S20 [PMID: 21887564 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-011-0746-9
- Gkionis IG, Flamourakis ME, Tsagkataki ES, Kaloeidi EI, Spiridakis KG, Kostakis GE, Alegkakis AK, Christodoulakis 6 MS. Multidimensional analysis of the learning curve for laparoscopic colorectal surgery in a regional hospital: the implementation of a standardized surgical procedure counterbalances the lack of experience. BMC Surg 2020; 20: 308 [PMID: 33267802 DOI: 10.1186/s12893-020-00975-6]
- 7 Miskovic D, Ni M, Wyles SM, Tekkis P, Hanna GB. Learning curve and case selection in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: systematic review and international multicenter analysis of 4852 cases. Dis Colon Rectum 2012; 55: 1300-1310 [PMID: 23135590 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e31826ab4dd]
- Schlachta CM, Mamazza J, Seshadri PA, Cadeddu M, Gregoire R, Poulin EC. Defining a learning curve for laparoscopic colorectal resections. Dis Colon Rectum 2001; 44: 217-222 [PMID: 11227938 DOI: 10.1007/BF02234296]
- Tekkis PP, Senagore AJ, Delaney CP, Fazio VW. Evaluation of the learning curve in laparoscopic colorectal surgery: comparison of right-sided and left-sided resections. Ann Surg 2005; 242: 83-91 [PMID: 15973105 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000167857.14690.68
- 10 Choi DH, Jeong WK, Lim SW, Chung TS, Park JI, Lim SB, Choi HS, Nam BH, Chang HJ, Jeong SY. Learning curves for laparoscopic sigmoidectomy used to manage curable sigmoid colon cancer: single-institute, three-surgeon experience. Surg *Endosc* 2009; **23**: 622-628 [PMID: 18270771 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-9753-y]
- 11 Dinçler S, Koller MT, Steurer J, Bachmann LM, Christen D, Buchmann P. Multidimensional analysis of learning curves in laparoscopic sigmoid resection: eight-year results. Dis Colon Rectum 2003; 46: 1371-8; discussion 1378 [PMID: 14530677 DOI: 10.1007/s10350-004-6752-51
- Bokhari MB, Patel CB, Ramos-Valadez DI, Ragupathi M, Haas EM. Learning curve for robotic-assisted laparoscopic 12 colorectal surgery. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 855-860 [PMID: 20734081 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1281-x]
- 13 Manigrasso M, Vertaldi S, Anoldo P, D'Amore A, Marello A, Sorrentino C, Chini A, Aprea S, D'Angelo S, D'Alesio N, Musella M, Vitiello A, De Palma GD, Milone M. Robotic Colorectal Cancer Surgery. How to Reach Expertise? J Pers Med 2021; 11 [PMID: 34208988 DOI: 10.3390/jpm11070621]
- Nasseri Y, Stettler I, Shen W, Zhu R, Alizadeh A, Lee A, Cohen J, Barnajian M. Learning curve in robotic colorectal 14 surgery. J Robot Surg 2021; 15: 489-495 [PMID: 32754791 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-020-01131-1]
- 15 Szymczak P, Grzybowska ME, Sawicki S, Wydra DG. Laparoscopic Pectopexy-CUSUM Learning Curve and Perioperative Complications Analysis. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 33806294 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10051052]
- Lacy AM, Delgado S, Castells A, Prins HA, Arroyo V, Ibarzabal A, Pique JM. The long-term results of a randomized clinical trial of laparoscopy-assisted versus open surgery for colon cancer. Ann Surg 2008; 248: 1-7 [PMID: 18580199 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31816a9d65
- Fleshman J, Sargent DJ, Green E, Anvari M, Stryker SJ, Beart RW Jr, Hellinger M, Flanagan R Jr, Peters W, Nelson H; 17 Clinical Outcomes of Surgical Therapy Study Group. Laparoscopic colectomy for cancer is not inferior to open surgery based on 5-year data from the COST Study Group trial. Ann Surg 2007; 246: 655-62; discussion 662 [PMID: 17893502 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e318155a762]
- Guillou PJ, Quirke P, Thorpe H, Walker J, Jayne DG, Smith AM, Heath RM, Brown JM; MRC CLASICC trial group. 18 Short-term endpoints of conventional versus laparoscopic-assisted surgery in patients with colorectal cancer (MRC CLASICC trial): multicentre, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2005; 365: 1718-1726 [PMID: 15894098 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)66545-2]
- Luglio G, Nelson H. Laparoscopy for colon cancer: state of the art. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2010; 19: 777-791 [PMID: 19 20883953 DOI: 10.1016/j.soc.2010.07.003]
- 20 Ravitch MM. The use of stapling instruments in surgery of the gastrointestinal tract, with a note on a new instrument for end-to-end low rectal and oesophagojejunal anastomoses. Aust N Z J Surg 1978; 48: 444-447 [PMID: 282884 DOI: 10.1111/j.1445-2197.1978.tb04899.x
- Heald RJ. The 'Holy Plane' of rectal surgery. JR Soc Med 1988; 81: 503-508 [PMID: 3184105 DOI: 21 10.1177/014107688808100904
- 22 Sands D, Wexner SD. Transanal Total Mesorectal Excision. Clin Colon Rectal Surg 2020; 33: 111-112 [PMID: 32351333 DOI: 10.1055/s-0039-3402775]
- Brisinda G, Vanella S, Cadeddu F, Civello IM, Brandara F, Nigro C, Mazzeo P, Marniga G, Maria G. End-to-end versus 23 end-to-side stapled anastomoses after anterior resection for rectal cancer. J Surg Oncol 2009; 99: 75-79 [PMID: 18985633 DOI: 10.1002/jso.21182]
- 24 Emile SH, Barsom SH, Elfallal AH, Wexner SD. Comprehensive literature review of the outcome, modifications, and alternatives to double-stapled low pelvic colorectal anastomosis. Surgery 2022; 172: 512-521 [PMID: 35393126 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2022.02.019]
- 25 Brisinda G, Vanella S, Cadeddu F, Mazzeo P, Colonic anastomotic leak: risk factors, diagnosis, and treatment, J Am Coll Surg 2009; 208: 1152-3; author reply 1153 [PMID: 19476916 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2009.02.048]



- 26 Chadi SA, Fingerhut A, Berho M, DeMeester SR, Fleshman JW, Hyman NH, Margolin DA, Martz JE, McLemore EC, Molena D, Newman MI, Rafferty JF, Safar B, Senagore AJ, Zmora O, Wexner SD. Emerging Trends in the Etiology, Prevention, and Treatment of Gastrointestinal Anastomotic Leakage. J Gastrointest Surg 2016; 20: 2035-2051 [PMID: 27638764 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-016-3255-3]
- Crafa F, Megevand J, Romano G, Sileri P. New double-stapled anastomotic technique to avoid crossing staple lines. Tech 27 Coloproctol 2015; 19: 319-320 [PMID: 25782624 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-015-1287-4]
- 28 Crafa F, Smolarek S, Missori G, Shalaby M, Quaresima S, Noviello A, Cassini D, Ascenzi P, Franceschilli L, Delrio P, Baldazzi G, Giampiero U, Megevand J, Maria Romano G, Sileri P. Transanal Inspection and Management of Low Colorectal Anastomosis Performed With a New Technique: the TICRANT Study. Surg Innov 2017; 24: 483-491 [PMID: 28514887 DOI: 10.1177/1553350617709182]
- Crafa F, Striano A, Esposito F, Rossetti ARR, Baiamonte M, Gianfreda V, Longo A. The "Reverse Air-Leak Test": A New Technique for the Assessment of Low Colorectal Anastomosis. Ann Coloproctol 2020 [PMID: 33332954 DOI: 10.3393/ac.2020.09.21.1]
- Crafa F, Vanella S, Imperatore V. Laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for low rectal cancer with unilateral partial 30 autonomic nerve preservation - a video vignette. Colorectal Dis 2021; 23: 2205-2206 [PMID: 33991388 DOI: 10.1111/codi.15733
- Longo A. Treatment of hemorroid disease by reduction of mucosa and hemorroid prolapsewith a circular suturing device: 31 a new procedure. Proc of 6th World Congressof Endoscopic Surgery. Rome, IT, June 3-6, 1998: 777-784
- Crafa F, Vanella S, Noviello A, Longo G, Longo F. Laparoscopic PME with colorectal anstomosis with transanal control -32 A video vignette. Colorectal Dis 2022; 24: 887-888 [PMID: 35254719 DOI: 10.1111/codi.16107]
- Crafa F, Vanella S, Neola B, Miro A, Coppola Bottazzi E. Hemicolectomy with complete mesocolic excision: description of an open and laparoscopic approach - A video vignette. Colorectal Dis 2021; 23: 1280-1281 [PMID: 33540488 DOI: 10.1111/codi.15565
- Brisinda G, Vanella S, Giustacchini P, Cavicchioni C, Crocco A, Maria G. Open versus laparoscopic colorectal surgery in the era of multimodality treatment of cancer. Ann Ital Chir 2013; 84: 563-570 [PMID: 24140986]
- 35 Civello IM, Brisinda G, Brandara F, Marniga G, Mazzeo P, Giacchi F, Vanella S. Laparoscopic rectal resection with intraoperative radiotherapy in locally advanced cancer: preliminary results. Surg Oncol 2007; 16 Suppl 1: S97-100 [PMID: 18035536 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2007.10.022]
- Abu Gazala M, Wexner SD. Re-appraisal and consideration of minimally invasive surgery in colorectal cancer. 36 Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2017; 5: 1-10 [PMID: 28567286 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gox001]
- 37 Crafa F, Vanella S, Baiamonte M, Ruotolo F, Catalano O, Di Saverio S. Laparoscopic splenic flexure resection for early colorectal cancer, transanal specimen extraction and intracorporeal handsewn anastomosis: a video vignette. Tech Coloproctol 2022; 26: 227-228 [PMID: 34546529 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-021-02526-4]
- 38 Jiménez-Rodríguez RM, Díaz-Pavón JM, de la Portilla de Juan F, Prendes-Sillero E, Dussort HC, Padillo J. Learning curve for robotic-assisted laparoscopic rectal cancer surgery. Int J Colorectal Dis 2013; 28: 815-821 [PMID: 23242270 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-012-1620-6]
- Jayne D, Pigazzi A, Marshall H, Croft J, Corrigan N, Copeland J, Quirke P, West N, Rautio T, Thomassen N, Tilney H, 39 Gudgeon M, Bianchi PP, Edlin R, Hulme C, Brown J. Effect of Robotic-Assisted vs Conventional Laparoscopic Surgery on Risk of Conversion to Open Laparotomy Among Patients Undergoing Resection for Rectal Cancer: The ROLARR Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA 2017; 318: 1569-1580 [PMID: 29067426 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2017.7219]
- 40 Bhama AR, Obias V, Welch KB, Vandewarker JF, Cleary RK. A comparison of laparoscopic and robotic colorectal surgery outcomes using the American College of Surgeons National Surgical Quality Improvement Program (ACS NSQIP) database. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 1576-1584 [PMID: 26169638 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4381-9]
- Köckerling F. Robotic vs. Standard Laparoscopic Technique What is Better? Front Surg 2014; 1: 15 [PMID: 25593939 DOI: 10.3389/fsurg.2014.00015]
- Zelhart M, Kaiser AM. Robotic versus laparoscopic versus open colorectal surgery: towards defining criteria to the right 42 choice. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 24-38 [PMID: 28812154 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5796-2]
- 43 Odermatt M, Ahmed J, Panteleimonitis S, Khan J, Parvaiz A. Prior experience in laparoscopic rectal surgery can minimise the learning curve for robotic rectal resections: a cumulative sum analysis. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 4067-4076 [PMID: 28271267 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5453-9]
- 44 Flynn J, Larach JT, Kong JCH, Waters PS, Warrier SK, Heriot A. The learning curve in robotic colorectal surgery compared with laparoscopic colorectal surgery: a systematic review. Colorectal Dis 2021; 23: 2806-2820 [PMID: 34318575 DOI: 10.1111/codi.15843]
- 45 Vining CC, Skowron KB, Hogg ME. Robotic gastrointestinal surgery: learning curve, educational programs and outcomes. Updates Surg 2021; 73: 799-814 [PMID: 33484423 DOI: 10.1007/s13304-021-00973-0]
- Parisi A, Scrucca L, Desiderio J, Gemini A, Guarino S, Ricci F, Cirocchi R, Palazzini G, D'Andrea V, Minelli L, Trastulli 46 S. Robotic right hemicolectomy: Analysis of 108 consecutive procedures and multidimensional assessment of the learning curve. Surg Oncol 2017; 26: 28-36 [PMID: 28317582 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2016.12.005]
- Raimondi P, Marchegiani F, Cieri M, Cichella A, Cotellese R, Innocenti P. Is right colectomy a complete learning 47 procedure for a robotic surgical program? J Robot Surg 2018; 12: 147-155 [PMID: 28500580 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-017-0711-3
- Huang P, Li S, Li P, Jia B. The Learning Curve of Da Vinci Robot-Assisted Hemicolectomy for Colon Cancer: A Retrospective Study of 76 Cases at a Single Center. Front Surg 2022; 9: 897103 [PMID: 35846959 DOI: 10.3389/fsurg.2022.897103]
- Morelli L, Guadagni S, Lorenzoni V, Di Franco G, Cobuccio L, Palmeri M, Caprili G, D'Isidoro C, Moglia A, Ferrari V, Di Candio G, Mosca F, Turchetti G. Robot-assisted versus laparoscopic rectal resection for cancer in a single surgeon's experience: a cost analysis covering the initial 50 robotic cases with the da Vinci Si. Int J Colorectal Dis 2016; 31: 1639-1648 [PMID: 27475091 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-016-2631-5]
- Spinoglio G, Bianchi PP, Marano A, Priora F, Lenti LM, Ravazzoni F, Petz W, Borin S, Ribero D, Formisano G, Bertani E. 50



Correction to: Robotic Versus Laparoscopic Right Colectomy with Complete Mesocolic Excision for the Treatment of Colon Cancer: Perioperative Outcomes and 5-Year Survival in a Consecutive Series of 202 Patients. Ann Surg Oncol 2019; 26: 884 [PMID: 30805803 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-019-07267-1]



E WU

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 November 16; 14(11): 737-738

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.737

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CORRECTION

Correction to "Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report and literature review"

Wei Chen, Jing-Lin Liang, Jun-Wen Ye, Yan-Xin Luo, Mei-Jin Huang

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Frascio M, Italy; Herold M, Hungary

Received: May 25, 2022 Peer-review started: May 26, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: June 19, 2022 Accepted: October 4, 2022 Article in press: October 4, 2022 Published online: November 16, 2022



Wei Chen, Jing-Lin Liang, Jun-Wen Ye, Yan-Xin Luo, Mei-Jin Huang, Department of Colorectal Surgery, The Six Affiliated Hospital, Sun Yat-sen University, Guangzhou 510655, Guangdong Province, China

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal*

Endoscopy

Corresponding author: Mei-Jin Huang, PhD, Academic Fellow, Doctor, Department of Colorectal Surgery, The Six Affiliated Hospital, Sun Yat-sen University, No. 26 Yuancun Er Heng Road, Guangzhou 510655, Guangdong Province, China. 13924073322@139.com

Abstract

Correction to "Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report and literature review" *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2020; 12: 310-316. In this article, we have replaced the previous TNM stage of colorectal cancer (T4aN0M0) and the revised TNM stage is provided (T4a-N1cM1c).

Key Words: Colorectal cancer; Situs inversus totalis; Hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy; Case report; Correction

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This is a correction to "Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report and literature review" *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2020; 12: 310-316. In this article, the previous TNM stage of colorectal cancer is T4aN0M0, which has been replaced by the revised TNM stage (T4aN1cM1c).

Citation: Chen W, Liang JL, Ye JW, Luo YX, Huang MJ. Correction to "Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report and literature review". *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(11): 737-738 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i11/737.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i11.737

Raisbidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

TO THE EDITOR

Thank you for your letter and for the reviewers' comments concerning our manuscript entitled "Correction to "Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report and literature review" [1]" (ID: Manuscript NO. 77875, Correction). Those comments are all valuable and very helpful for our paper.

The previous TNM stage of colorectal cancer is T4aN0M0, which has been replaced by the revised TNM stage (T4aN1cM1c). Since the specific number of versions of tumor staging was not indicated in our previous text, the staging of the tumor was different from the latest one. Therefore, we would like to modify the postoperative staging of tumors, which should be T4aN1cM1c.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Chen W, Liang JL, Ye JW, Luo YX, and Huang MJ contributed to the study design, data collection, analysis, and interpretation, drafting of the final manuscript, and supervision; All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Wei Chen 0000-0002-6444-1724; Jing-Lin Liang 0000-0002-6090-4939; Jun-Wen Ye 0000-0002-9435-7312; Yan-Xin Luo 0000-0002-5200-3997; Mei-Jin Huang 0000-0002-5639-8092.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

REFERENCES

1 Chen W, Liang JL, Ye JW, Luo YX, Huang MJ. Laparoscopy-assisted resection of colorectal cancer with situs inversus totalis: A case report and literature review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 12: 310-316 [PMID: 32994862 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v12.i9.310]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 739-794





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WĴ

GEWorld Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscor

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 12 December 16, 2022

OPINION REVIEW

739 Role of multidetector computed tomography angiography in non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A comprehensive review

Martino A, Di Serafino M, Amitrano L, Orsini L, Pietrini L, Martino R, Menchise A, Pignata L, Romano L, Lombardi G

MINIREVIEWS

748 Endoscopic ultrasound-guided diagnosis and treatment of gastric varices

Yang J, Zeng Y, Zhang JW

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

759 Effectiveness of early colonoscopy in patients with colonic diverticular hemorrhage: A single-center retrospective cohort study

Ichita C, Shimizu S, Sasaki A, Sumida C, Nishino T, Kimura K

Observational Study

769 Our initial single port robotic cholecystectomy experience: A feasible and safe option for benign gallbladder diseases

Rasa HK, Erdemir A

Randomized Clinical Trial

777 High-flow oxygen via oxygenating mouthguard in short upper gastrointestinal endoscopy: A randomised controlled trial

Be KH, Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Pearce B, Lee M, Fletcher L, Cogan R, Peyton P, Vaughan R, Efthymiou M, Chandran S

CASE REPORT

789 Colonic schistosomiasis: A case report

Koulali H, Zazour A, Khannoussi W, Kharrasse G, Ismaili Z



World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 12 December 16, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Chien-Huan Chen, MD, PhD, Professor, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Medicine, Washington University School of Medicine, 660 S Euclid Ave, St. Louis, MO 63110, United States. chen330@wustl.edu

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJGE mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Yun-Xiaojiao Wu.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE December 16, 2022	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



E WŨ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 739-747

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.739

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

OPINION REVIEW

Role of multidetector computed tomography angiography in nonvariceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A comprehensive review

Alberto Martino, Marco Di Serafino, Lucio Amitrano, Luigi Orsini, Lorena Pietrini, Rossana Martino, Antonella Menchise, Luca Pignata, Luigia Romano, Giovanni Lombardi

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Elsayed MO, United Kingdom; Tatlıparmak AC, Turkey

Received: September 27, 2022 Peer-review started: September 27, 2022 First decision: October 20, 2022 Revised: October 30, 2022 Accepted: November 9, 2022 Article in press: November 9, 2022 Published online: December 16, 2022



Alberto Martino, Lucio Amitrano, Luigi Orsini, Lorena Pietrini, Rossana Martino, Antonella Menchise, Giovanni Lombardi, Department of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, AORN "Antonio Cardarelli", Napoli 80131, Italy

Marco Di Serafino, Luigia Romano, Department of General and Emergency Radiology, AORN "Antonio Cardarelli", Napoli 80131, Italy

Luca Pignata, Department of Clinical Medicine and Surgery, Gastroenterology and Hepatology Unit, University of Naples "Federico II", Napoli 80131, Italy

Corresponding author: Alberto Martino, MD, Staff Physician, Department of Gastroenterology and Digestive Endoscopy, AORN "Antonio Cardarelli", 9 Via Antonio Cardarelli, Napoli 80131, Italy. albertomartinomd@gmail.com

Abstract

Non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding (NVUGIB) is a common gastroenterological emergency associated with significant morbidity and mortality. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy is currently recommended as the gold standard modality for both diagnosis and treatment, with computed tomography traditionally playing a limited role in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB. Following the introduction of multidetector computed tomography (MDCT), this modality is emerging as a promising tool in the diagnosis of NVUGIB. However, to date, evidence concerning the role of MDCT in the NVUGIB diagnosis is still lacking. The aim of our study was to review the current evidence concerning the role of MDCT in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB.

Key Words: Gastrointestinal bleeding; Upper gastrointestinal bleeding; Non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding; Computed tomography; Multidetector computed tomography; Multidetector computed tomography angiography

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy is currently recommended as the first-line technique for diagnosis and treatment of non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding (NVUGIB). Conversely, computed tomography has a limited role in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB. However, following the introduction of multidetector computed tomography (MDCT), this modality is emerging as a promising tool in the diagnosis of NVUGIB. Nevertheless, to date, evidence concerning the role of MDCT in the NVUGIB diagnosis is still lacking. Our study aimed to review the current evidence concerning the role of MDCT in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB.

Citation: Martino A, Di Serafino M, Amitrano L, Orsini L, Pietrini L, Martino R, Menchise A, Pignata L, Romano L, Lombardi G. Role of multidetector computed tomography angiography in non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A comprehensive review. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(12): 739-747 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i12/739.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.739

INTRODUCTION

Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) is the most common gastroenterological emergency with an annual incidence of 40-150/100000 population[1-3]. It is defined as hemorrhage occurring from a source located proximal to the ligament of Treitz. Based on the etiology, it is usually classified as variceal and non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding (NVUGIB), with peptic ulcers, neoplasms and Mallory-Weiss syndrome being the most common causes of NVUGIB[1,2,4].

Despite marked advances in the management of acute UGIB, its mortality rate is still high ranging from 8% to 14%[5-7], and increasing up to 40% in high-risk patients[8].

Following hemodynamic stabilization, esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) is currently recommended as the first-line diagnostic procedure in NVUGIB patients, allowing for simultaneous localization, characterization and hemostatic treatment in the majority of bleeding lesions[9-11]. The reported EGD sensitivity and specificity for UGIB are 92%-98% and 30%-100%, respectively[3]. However, EGD often fails to identify the exact bleeding site in case of massive UGIB (> 1 mL/min), being non-diagnostic in 10% of cases of UGIB[3,12]. Furthermore, Vreeburg *et al*[13] reported unsuccessful diagnosis at first endoscopy in 24% of acute UGIB patients, with endoscopic view impairment for excessive blood or clots in 15% of cases.

As opposed to acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding[14-16], computed tomography (CT) has currently a limited role in the diagnosis of acute UGIB and its routine adoption in the setting of acute NVUGIB is not recommended[9-11]. However, the introduction of multidetector CT (MDCT) technology has led to increased image resolution and markedly decreased scanning time, thus allowing the identification of contrast medium (CM) extravasation into the bowel lumen before contrast medium dilution. Furthermore, the ability of helical CT to detect active gastrointestinal bleeding may exceed the lower limit of 0.5 mL/min reported for mesenteric angiography and may approach the 0.2 mL/min limit of 99mTc-red blood cell scintigraphy[17]. Thus, recently, MDCT has been increasingly adopted in the diagnostic approach of most vascular diseases, and a promising role of this technique in the NVUGIB diagnosis has been suggested[18,19]. Anyway, evidence regarding the value of MDCT in NVUGIB is still limited. The aim of our study was to extensively review the current evidence with regard to the role of MDCT in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB.

LITERATURE SEARCH

We performed a comprehensive literature search of the PubMed (MEDLINE) and EMBASE electronic databases up to July 2022, in order to identify relevant studies evaluating the role of MDCT in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB. The medical search strategy used the terms "computed tomography", "CT", "computed tomography angiography", "CTA", "multidetector computed tomography", "MDCT", "non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding", and "non-variceal upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage" in various combinations, using the Boolean operators AND, OR, and NOT. Search strategy was limited to human studies and articles written in English. Meeting abstracts, individual case reports, case series (< 5 cases), review articles, position papers, editorials, commentaries, and book chapters were excluded from our review. The reference lists of pertinent identified studies and related review articles were carefully hand-searched in order to obtain any additional eligible studies.

Saishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

ROLE OF MDCT IN NVUGIB

Evidence

A total of 9 studies were included in our final analysis[20-28]. All but 3 prospective studies[20,24,25] were retrospective[21-23,26-28]. With the exception of one study comparing enhanced and unenhanced MDCT[26], in all of the remnant studies intravenous contrast-enhanced MDCT scan with at least an arterial phase acquisition was evaluated[20-25,27,28]. No CM was orally administered in any of the included studies. Main characteristics of the included studies in which MDCT was adopted in the diagnosis of acute NVUGIB are summarized in Table 1. Figures 1-3 show three cases of severe NVUGIB in which MDCT was performed immediately after EGD, providing bleeding etiology identification and thus guiding further treatment.

In 2006, Yoon *et al*[20] first prospectively evaluated the role of arterial phase MDCT in 7 patients admitted for acute massive NVUGIB in whom endoscopic examination or hemostasis failed. A high accuracy of MDCT for the detection and localization of the bleeding sites was showed.

Later on, in a small retrospective case series MDCT was able to detect the bleeding source in all cases and to identify the bleeding etiology in 9 out of 10 cases. Of note, CT provided a diagnosis in 6 patients after negative findings at angiography (n = 2) and endoscopy (n = 4). In the remaining 4 patients, CT was the initial imaging method providing a diagnosis in all 4, and no further diagnostic work-up was performed. Moreover, CM extravasation was detected in all patients with acute severe NVUGIB (7/10) and the identified NVUGIB etiology mainly included rare causes of massive NVUGIB (aortoduodenal fistula, n = 4 and arterial pseudoaneurysm, n = 4, and arteriobiliary fistula, n = 1), requiring nonendoscopic treatment[21].

In 2008, Jaeckle *et al*^[22] retrospectively reported the efficacy of MDCT in 10 UGIB patients in whom upper endoscopy failed to reveal the bleeding source. In 9 out of 10 patients MDCT was able to localize the bleeding site, while active bleeding was showed in 5 cases. In the only false-negative finding, angiographic and endoscopic follow-up revealed duodenal invasion of a small pancreatic carcinoma with duodenal bleeding.

Later on, a high MDCT accuracy for the detection of acute UGIB was reported in a small retrospective case series. Of note, MDCT criteria for acute GIB not only included the identification of active CM extravasation within bowel lumen, but also the detection of mass or pathologic vessel[23].

Subsequently, a small prospective study from Italy reported an excellent sensitivity of MDCT in identifying bleeding site and etiology (100.0% and 90.9%, respectively, compared with 72.7% and 54.5%, respectively, of endoscopy). Of note, patients in whom bleeding stopped after the operative endoscopy were not included in the study, whereas EGD failure was observed in 5 out of 11 of the included patients[24].

In 2012, Sun *et al*[25] prospectively evaluated the role of tri-phasic MDCT as the initial diagnostic investigation in patients with both severe and mild acute UGIB. As similarly previously reported, criteria for positive CT were not limited to the presence of active CM extravasation within bowel lumen, but also included identification of abnormal bowel mucosal enhancement, vascular malformation, abnormally enhancing polyp or diverticulum, or tumor. MDCT was shown to be a highly accurate first-line screening modality for both detection and localization of UGIB, effectively guiding further management. However, interestingly, no CM extravasation was observed in any of the included patients with mild UGIB[25].

Subsequently, the usefulness of MDCT prior to urgent endoscopy was confirmed in a similar large retrospective study. Indeed, pre-operative MDCT showed a diagnostic accuracy for the bleeding origin detection of 57.8% (130 of 227 patients) and 19.4% (20 of 103 patients) for the enhanced and unenhanced MDCT groups, respectively, among expert radiologists. To be mentioned, the authors excluded from their study patients in whom other therapeutic modalities, such as angiography or surgery, were performed rather than urgent endoscopy due to MDCT results. Finally, the average time needed for endoscopic detection of bleeding origin in the MDCT-positive group was significantly faster (88.1 s) than that in the MDCT-negative group (155.8 s) among patients who underwent the enhanced MDCT scan ($P \le 0.05$)[26].

Conversely, a recent large retrospective study showed that MDCT prior to endoscopy has a significantly low sensitivity for the identification of UGIB site and etiology, as compared with endoscopy. However, of note, the study did not include cases in whom EGD failed, or the endoscopic diagnosis was other than ulcer, varices, or cancer. Moreover, unstable patients were also excluded. As stated by the authors, all of the included patients were affected by mild UGIB, thus massive and rare and causes of acute UGIB were excluded from this study[27].

Intriguingly, Jono *et al*[28] compared CT findings with two well validated clinical scores to predict mortality, rebleeding and need for endoscopic therapy in NVUGIB patients. In all patients CT was performed prior to upper endoscopy. Although upper gastrointestinal (UGI) hemorrhage and UGI wall findings on CT scan were not significant in predicting mortality and rebleeding, the first CT finding better predicted the need for endoscopic therapy than both clinical Rockall score (adjusted odds ratio 10.10) and Glasgow Blatchford score (adjusted odds ratio 10.70)[28].

Table 1 Summary of studies reporting on the role of multidetector computed tomography in the diagnosis of acute Non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding

Ref.	Study design	Patients, <i>n</i>	Type of CT	Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria	Criteria for positive CT	Reference standard	Study aim	Results
Yoon et al[20], 2006	Р	7	4- MDCT	Patients with massive UGIB in whom endoscopic examination or hemostasis failed	-	Active GIB: Extravasation of CM with attenuation> 90 HU within bowel lumen	Angiography	Accuracy of MDCT for detection and localization of acute massive UGIB	GIB detection: TP: 4/7, FN: 2/7, FP: 1/7, TN: 0/7, GIB localization: TP: 7/7
Scheffel et al[21], 2007	R	10	4-, 16-, or 64- MDCT	Patients with UGIB who underwent CT in the acute phase of hemorrhage	-	Acute GIB: Active extravasation of CM within bowel lumen; or extravasated CM with attenuation > 90 HU	Surgery, angiography, endoscopy, or pathology	Ability of MDCT to identify source and etiology of acute UGIB	GIB detection: 10/10; GIB etiology identi- fication: 9/10
Jaeckle <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [22], 2008	R	10	16- or 40- MDCT	Patients with UGIB in whom endoscopic examination failed to identify the bleeding source	Serum creatinine > 250 μmol/L; or iodinated CM allergy	Active GIB: Active extravasation of CM with attenuation > 90 HU within bowel lumen; or collection of hyperdense intraluminal blood with attenuation > 90 HU	Endoscopy, angiography and/or surgery	Accuracy of MDCT for detection and localization of acute UGIB	GIB detection: TP: 9/10; FN: 1/10; GIB localization: TP: 9/10; FN: 1/10
Fung et al[23], 2008	R	6	64- MDCT	Patients with UGIB who underwent angiography	-	Acute GIB: Mass, abnormal vessel, or active extravasation of CM within bowel lumen	Angiography	Accuracy of MDCT for detection of acute UGIB	TP: 6/6
Frattaroli <i>et al</i> [24], 2009	Ρ	11 (1 VUGIB)	16- MDCT	Patients with severe acute UGIB following endoscopy	Hemodynamicinstability; non-severe, intermittent, or chronic GIB; or effective endoscopic hemosthasis	Acute GIB: Active extravasation of CM within bowel lumen	Endoscopy, angiography, surgery, or post-mortem findings	Ability of MDCT to identify UGIB site and etiology	GIB site identi- fication: Sensitivity 100% (vs 72.7% of endoscopy); GIB etiology identi- fication: Sensitivity 90.9% (vs 54.5% of endoscopy)
Sun et al [25], 2012	Р	33	16-, 64-, or dual- source MDCT	Patients with acute UGIB who underwent; MDCT as the initial diagnostic examination	Iodinated CM allergy; pregnancy; or serum creatinine > 2.0 mg/dL	Active GIB: Active extravasation of CM with attenuation > 90 HU within bowel lumen; focal or segmental abnormal bowel mucosal enhancement; presence of a vascular malformation; polyp or diverticulum with abnormal enhancement; or tumor	Endoscopy, angiography, surgery, or pathology	Accuracy of MDCT for detection of active UGIB	TP: 25/33; FN: 3/33; TN: 5/33
Miyaoka et al <mark>[26]</mark> ,	R	330	64- MDCT	Patients with acute UGIB	Patients who underwent other therapeutic	Active GIB: Extravasation of	Endoscopy	Accuracy of MDCT for	Enhanced MDCT: 57.8%



 Jaisbideng®
 WJGE
 https://www.wjgnet.com

Martino A et al. MDCT angiography in non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding

2014			who underwent MDCT prior to urgent endoscopy	modalities rather than urgent endoscopy due to MDCT findings	CM within bowel lumen; possible bleeding: Wall thickening; focal wall enhancement; masses, varices, and aneurysms, with or without the intraluminal high-attenuation substance		detection of acute UGIB origin	(130/227); unenhanced MDCT: 19.4% (20/103)
Jono <i>et al</i> R [28], 2019	386	16- or 64- MDCT	Patients with NVUGIB who underwent MDCT prior to urgent endoscopy	VUGIB; or no CT exam	UGI hemorrhage: Yes or no; UGI wall change: Concavity or hypertrophy	Endoscopy	OR of risks scores based on clinical data and CT findings for predicting mortality, rebleeding and need for endoscopic therapy in NVUGIB	UGI hemorrhage: Not significant in predicting mortality and rebleeding, but significant in predicting need for endoscopic therapy (OR 10.1 for RS and 10.70 for GBS); UGI wall change: Not significant in predicting mortality, rebleeding and need for endoscopic therapy
Kim et al R [27], 2022	269 (53 VUGIB)	64- MDCT	Patients with acute UGIB who underwent MDCT prior to endoscopy	Execution of endoscopy 24 h after admission; endoscopic examination failure; LGIB; acute or chronic kidney injure; or iodinated CM allergy	Active bleeding: Active extravasation of CM within bowel lumen; recent bleeding: Hemorrhagic content, suspicious hematoma, and blood clots	Endoscopy	Accuracy of MDCT for identification of status, location, and etiology of UGIB	Bleeding status identification: 32.9% (active bleeding); 27.4% (recent bleeding); 94.8% (no bleeding); bleeding location identi- fication: 60.9% (esophagus), 60.6% (stomach), 50.9% (duodenum); bleeding etiology identi- fication: 58.3% (ulcerative bleeding), 65.9% (cancerous bleeding), 56.6% (variceal bleeding)

CT: Computed tomography; MDCT: Multidetector-row computed tomography; UGIB: Upper gastrointestinal bleeding; GIB: Gastrointestinal bleeding; CM: Contrast medium; HU: Hounsfield units; TP: True positive; FN: False negative; FP: False positive; TN: True negative; VUGIB: Variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding; UGI: Upper gastrointestinal; OR: Odds ratio; RS: Rockall score; GBS: Glasgow-Blatchford score; LGIB: Lower gastrointestinal bleeding

CONCLUSION

EGD is currently recommended as the first-line modality for both diagnosis and treatment of NVUGIB, with MDCT playing only a limited role in the diagnosis of NVUGIB[9-11]. However, endoscopy may fail to identify the source of UGIB, especially in case of massive hemorrhage. Furthermore, although rare, various unusual cause of UGIB may not be properly diagnosed by endoscopy and require solely endovascular or surgical treatment[29-31]. MDCT has been suggested to be a promising non-invasive, fast and widely available diagnostic tool in the diagnosis of NVUGIB, with reported high diagnostic accuracy for both detection and localization of bleeding, especially among patients with severe hemorrhage[32]. Moreover, MDCT is capable to identify the bleeding etiology, representing the gold standard diagnostic modality for most of the unusual causes of NVUGIB. Finally, as opposed to endoscopy, MDCT is capable to accurately evaluate the bleeding lesion, providing information to extraluminal abnormalities, feeding and draining vessels, and its anatomical relationship to



Martino A et al. MDCT angiography in non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.739 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Severe non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding due to primary aorto-gastric fistula. A: Retroflexed endoscopic view showing gastric bulging mass partially covered by blood clots, originating from the fundus and extending to the posterior wall of the proximal body; B: Three-dimensional computed tomography angiography showing ruptured thoracoabdominal aortic aneurysm (arrow), retained by a periaortic hematoma (arrowhead).



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.739 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Severe non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding due to primary aorto-duodenal fistula. A: Esophagogastroduodenoscopy showing a large pulsating wall defect of the third duodenal portion; B-D: Axial computed tomography artery phase (B), coronal-oblique maximum intensity projection artery phase (C) and three-dimensional volume rendering reconstruction (D) showing a large outpouching from the right anterolateral wall of the abdominal aorta (B-D; long arrow) at the level of the third duodenal portion with loss of interface fat plane (B and C; short arrows), in the absence of neither air bubble within the aortic lumen and wall nor contrast medium extravasation into the duodenal lumen.

surrounding structures. Thus, MDCT has the potential to stratify patients who need earlier treatment and to assist clinicians in planning further safe, effective and tailored treatment, whether it is endoscopic, endovascular, and/or surgical.

In our opinion, MDCT angiography plays a primary role in NVUGIB patients in whom endoscopic examination fails to identify and/or to properly treat the bleeding lesion. Furthermore, in case of uncertain etiologic diagnosis at endoscopy, MDCT should be performed before treatment. Finally, across referral centers, MDCT angiography may play a role as first-line diagnostic modality in NVUGIB, especially among patients admitted for severe bleeding. Indeed, it may easily identify the bleeding

Boishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com


DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.739 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Severe non variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding due to gastric submucosal arterial collaterals secondary to splenic artery thrombosis. A: Retroflexed endoscopic view of the gastric fundus showing varicose-shaped submucosal vessels with a small erosion (arrow); B-E: Axial computed tomography dual-energy arterial phase (B) with maximum intensity projection artery phase reconstruction on axial (C) and coronal (D) multiplanar view and oblique-coronal colorimetric low keV (E) showing splenic artery thrombosis (B: short arrow) with an arterial cluster at the gastric fundus (C: arrowhead) arising from splenic artery collateral vessels (C-E: long arrow).

status, addressing the timing of treatment, and provide an etiological diagnosis of the bleeding lesion, thereby strictly directing further safe and effective management. Finally, in case of failure of endoscopic hemosthasis, emergent endovascular or surgical treatment could be directly, safely and effectively performed by the pre-alerted interventional radiologist or surgeon. However, further large prospective studies in high-volume referral centers are needed to clarify the role of MDCT in NVUGIB, especially as first-line diagnostic tool in patients affected by severe acute NVUGIB. High morbidity and mortality still associated with acute NVUGIB justify active research in this field.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Velia De Magistris for English editing.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Martino A, Di Serafino M, and Amitrano L designed research and wrote, edited, and finalized the text; Martino A, Di Serafino M, Orsini L, Pietrini L, Martino R, Menchise A, and Pignata L performed literature search and analyzed the data; Romano L and Lombardi G reviewed the paper for important intellectual content.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest to declare.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

ORCID number: Alberto Martino 0000-0002-8759-6518; Marco Di Serafino 0000-0001-6972-1859; Luigi Orsini 0000-0001-7029-3994; Luigia Romano 0000-0002-5201-547X; Giovanni Lombardi 0000-0002-5957-3132.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: Associazione Italiana Gastroenterologi ed endoscopisti digestivi Ospedalieri; Società Italiana Endoscopia Digestiva.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YL

REFERENCES

- 1 Laine L, Yang H, Chang SC, Datto C. Trends for incidence of hospitalization and death due to GI complications in the United States from 2001 to 2009. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 1190-5; quiz 1196 [PMID: 22688850 DOI: 10.1038/aig.2012.168]
- Wuerth BA, Rockey DC. Changing Epidemiology of Upper Gastrointestinal Hemorrhage in the Last Decade: A 2 Nationwide Analysis. Dig Dis Sci 2018; 63: 1286-1293 [PMID: 29282637 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-017-4882-6]
- 3 Lee EW, Laberge JM. Differential diagnosis of gastrointestinal bleeding. Tech Vasc Interv Radiol 2004; 7: 112-122 [PMID: 16015555 DOI: 10.1053/j.tvir.2004.12.001]
- 4 Hearnshaw SA, Logan RF, Lowe D, Travis SP, Murphy MF, Palmer KR. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding in the UK: patient characteristics, diagnoses and outcomes in the 2007 UK audit. Gut 2011; 60: 1327-1335 [PMID: 21490373 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.228437
- Sanders DS, Perry MJ, Jones SG, McFarlane E, Johnson AG, Gleeson DC, Lobo AJ. Effectiveness of an uppergastrointestinal haemorrhage unit: a prospective analysis of 900 consecutive cases using the Rockall score as a method of risk standardisation. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004; 16: 487-494 [PMID: 15097042 DOI: 10.1097/00042737-200405000-00009]
- van Leerdam ME, Vreeburg EM, Rauws EA, Geraedts AA, Tijssen JG, Reitsma JB, Tytgat GN. Acute upper GI bleeding: did anything change? Am J Gastroenterol 2003; 98: 1494-1499 [PMID: 12873568 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2003.07517.x]
- Nahon S, Hagège H, Latrive JP, Rosa I, Nalet B, Bour B, Faroux R, Gower P, Arpurt JP, Denis J, Henrion J, Rémy AJ, Pariente A; Groupe des Hémorragies Digestives Hautes de l'ANGH. Epidemiological and prognostic factors involved in upper gastrointestinal bleeding: results of a French prospective multicenter study. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 998-1008 [PMID: 23108771 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1310006]
- Walker TG. Acute gastrointestinal hemorrhage. Tech Vasc Interv Radiol 2009; 12: 80-91 [PMID: 19853226 DOI: 10.1053/j.tvir.2009.08.002]
- 9 Laine L, Barkun AN, Saltzman JR, Martel M, Leontiadis GI. ACG Clinical Guideline: Upper Gastrointestinal and Ulcer Bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2021; 116: 899-917 [PMID: 33929377 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.00000000001245]
- Grainek IM, Stanley AJ, Morris AJ, Camus M, Lau J, Lanas A, Laursen SB, Radaelli F, Papanikolaou IS, Cúrdia 10 Gonçalves T, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Awadie H, Braun G, de Groot N, Udd M, Sanchez-Yague A, Neeman Z, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic diagnosis and management of nonvariceal upper gastrointestinal hemorrhage (NVUGIH): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline - Update 2021. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 300-332 [PMID: 33567467 DOI: 10.1055/a-1369-5274]
- Sung JJ, Chiu PW, Chan FKL, Lau JY, Goh KL, Ho LH, Jung HY, Sollano JD, Gotoda T, Reddy N, Singh R, Sugano K, 11 Wu KC, Wu CY, Bjorkman DJ, Jensen DM, Kuipers EJ, Lanas A. Asia-Pacific working group consensus on non-variceal upper gastrointestinal bleeding: an update 2018. Gut 2018; 67: 1757-1768 [PMID: 29691276 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-316276]
- 12 Lieberman D. Gastrointestinal bleeding: initial management. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 1993; 22: 723-736 [PMID: 7905862]
- Vreeburg EM, Snel P, de Bruijne JW, Bartelsman JF, Rauws EA, Tytgat GN. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding in the 13 Amsterdam area: incidence, diagnosis, and clinical outcome. Am J Gastroenterol 1997; 92: 236-243 [PMID: 9040198]
- 14 Triantafyllou K, Gkolfakis P, Gralnek IM, Oakland K, Manes G, Radaelli F, Awadie H, Camus Duboc M, Christodoulou D, Fedorov E, Guy RJ, Hollenbach M, Ibrahim M, Neeman Z, Regge D, Rodriguez de Santiago E, Tham TC, Thelin-Schmidt P, van Hooft JE. Diagnosis and management of acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Guideline. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 850-868 [PMID: 34062566 DOI: 10.1055/a-1496-8969]
- Strate LL, Gralnek IM. ACG Clinical Guideline: Management of Patients With Acute Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding. 15 Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 459-474 [PMID: 26925883 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.41]
- Oakland K, Chadwick G, East JE, Guy R, Humphries A, Jairath V, McPherson S, Metzner M, Morris AJ, Murphy MF, 16 Tham T, Uberoi R, Veitch AM, Wheeler J, Regan C, Hoare J. Diagnosis and management of acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding: guidelines from the British Society of Gastroenterology. Gut 2019; 68: 776-789 [PMID: 30792244 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317807]
- Kuhle WG, Sheiman RG. Detection of active colonic hemorrhage with use of helical CT: findings in a swine model. 17 Radiology 2003; 228: 743-752 [PMID: 12954894 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2283020756]
- Napoli A, Fleischmann D, Chan FP, Catalano C, Hellinger JC, Passariello R, Rubin GD. Computed tomography 18 angiography: state-of-the-art imaging using multidetector-row technology. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2004; 28 Suppl 1: S32-



S45 [PMID: 15258492 DOI: 10.1097/01.rct.0000120859.80935.10]

- 19 Wu LM, Xu JR, Yin Y, Qu XH. Usefulness of CT angiography in diagnosing acute gastrointestinal bleeding: a metaanalysis. World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 3957-3963 [PMID: 20712058 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i31.3957]
- 20 Yoon W, Jeong YY, Shin SS, Lim HS, Song SG, Jang NG, Kim JK, Kang HK. Acute massive gastrointestinal bleeding: detection and localization with arterial phase multi-detector row helical CT. Radiology 2006; 239: 160-167 [PMID: 16484350 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2383050175]
- 21 Scheffel H, Pfammatter T, Wildi S, Bauerfeind P, Marincek B, Alkadhi H. Acute gastrointestinal bleeding: detection of source and etiology with multi-detector-row CT. Eur Radiol 2007; 17: 1555-1565 [PMID: 17171511 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-006-0514-9]
- 22 Jaeckle T, Stuber G, Hoffmann MH, Jeltsch M, Schmitz BL, Aschoff AJ. Detection and localization of acute upper and lower gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding with arterial phase multi-detector row helical CT. Eur Radiol 2008; 18: 1406-1413 [PMID: 18351347 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-008-0907-z]
- Fung HS, Kwok PC, Lau S, Wong WK, Chan SCH. 64-slice multi-detector computed tomography for detection of acute 23 gastrointestinal bleeding. J HK Coll Radiol 2008; 11: 13-18
- Frattaroli FM, Casciani E, Spoletini D, Polettini E, Nunziale A, Bertini L, Vestri A, Gualdi G, Pappalardo G. Prospective 24 study comparing multi-detector row CT and endoscopy in acute gastrointestinal bleeding. World J Surg 2009; 33: 2209-2217 [PMID: 19653032 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-009-0156-6]
- 25 Sun H, Jin Z, Li X, Qian J, Yu J, Zhu F, Zhu H. Detection and localization of active gastrointestinal bleeding with multidetector row computed tomography angiography: a 5-year prospective study in one medical center. J Clin Gastroenterol 2012; 46: 31-41 [PMID: 22064550 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31823337ee]
- Miyaoka Y, Amano Y, Ueno S, Izumi D, Mikami H, Yazaki T, Okimoto E, Sonoyama T, Ito S, Fujishiro H, Kohge N, 26 Imaoka T. Role of enhanced multi-detector-row computed tomography before urgent endoscopy in acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 29: 716-722 [PMID: 24224950 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12447]
- Kim D, Kim JH, Ko DR, Min IK, Choi A, Beom JH. Usefulness of contrast-enhanced multi-detector computed tomography 27 in identifying upper gastrointestinal bleeding: A retrospective study of patients admitted to the emergency department. PLoS One 2022; 17: e0266622 [PMID: 35390082 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0266622]
- Jono F, Iida H, Fujita K, Kaai M, Kanoshima K, Ohkuma K, Nonaka T, Ida T, Kusakabe A, Nakamura A, Koyama S, 28 Nakajima A, Inamori M. Comparison of computed tomography findings with clinical risks factors for endoscopic therapy in upper gastrointestinal bleeding cases. J Clin Biochem Nutr 2019; 65: 138-145 [PMID: 31592208 DOI: 10.3164/jcbn.18-115
- 29 Parikh K, Ali MA, Wong RC. Unusual Causes of Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2015; 25: 583-605 [PMID: 26142040 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2015.02.009]
- Munteanu L, Iancu I, Breazu C, Cioltean C, Brânzilă S, Odainii A, Furda P, Bocșe H, Herdean A, Bartos D, Bartos A. 30 Rare Causes of Gastrointestinal Bleeding: Focus on Pancreatic Pathology and Visceral Artery Aneurysms. Chirurgia (Bucur) 2021; 116: S5-S15 [PMID: 35274607]
- 31 Di Serafino M, Iacobellis F, Schillirò ML, Dell'Aversano Orabona G, Martino A, Bennato R, Borzelli A, Oliva G, D'Errico C, Pezzullo F, Barbuto L, Ronza R, Ponticiello G, Corvino F, Giurazza F, Lombardi G, Niola R, Romano L. The Role of CT-Angiography in the Acute Gastrointestinal Bleeding: A Pictorial Essay of Active and Obscure Findings. Tomography 2022; 8: 2369-2402 [PMID: 36287797 DOI: 10.3390/tomography8050198]
- 32 British Society of Gastroenterology Endoscopy Committee. Non-variceal upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage: guidelines. Gut 2002; 51 Suppl 4: iv1-iv6 [PMID: 12208839 DOI: 10.1136/gut.51.suppl 4.iv1]



F $W \tilde{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 748-758

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.748

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Endoscopic ultrasound-guided diagnosis and treatment of gastric varices

Jian Yang, Yan Zeng, Jun-Wen Zhang

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Balaban DV, Romania; Pantelis AG, Greece

Received: September 13, 2022 Peer-review started: September 13, 2022 First decision: October 17, 2022 Revised: October 25, 2022 Accepted: November 21, 2022 Article in press: November 21, 2022 Published online: December 16 2022



Jian Yang, Jun-Wen Zhang, Department of Gastroenterology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing 400016, China

Yan Zeng, Department of Psychology, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing 400010, China

Corresponding author: Jun-Wen Zhang, MD, Chief Doctor, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University, No. 1 Youyi Road, Yuzhong District, Chongqing 400016, China. 959308413@qq.com

Abstract

Gastric varices (GV) represent a common and severe complication in patients with portal hypertension, commonly seen in patients with cirrhosis and severe pancreatic disease. Endoscopic ultrasonography is a safe and efficacious approach that can perform real-time ultrasonic scanning and intervention for the gastrointestinal submucosa, portal vein and its tributaries, and collateral circulations during direct endoscopic observation. Recently, various studies have been published about endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided management of GV, mainly including diagnosis, treatment, and prognostic analysis. This article reviews published articles and guidelines to present the development process and current management of EUS-guided GV procedures.

Key Words: Endoscopic ultrasound; Diagnosis; Treatment; Gastric varices

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Gastric varices (GV) are a common and severe complication in patients with portal hypertension, and GV bleed more severely with a higher mortality rate than esophageal varices. With increased applications in GV management, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has demonstrated diagnosis and treatment benefits, particularly in cases of refractory bleeding or those unsuitable for conventional therapies by preoperative assessments, and thus enriches originally-limited options. The advantages of EUS exist throughout the process, from diagnosis, preoperative assessment, treatment, and efficacy evaluation to follow-up in GV patients. This article reviews published articles and guidelines to present the recent EUS-guided management of GV.



Citation: Yang J, Zeng Y, Zhang JW. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided diagnosis and treatment of gastric varices. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(12): 748-758 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i12/748.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.748

INTRODUCTION

Gastric varices (GV) represent complex and heterogeneous collections of vascular shunts between the portal splenic venous system and systemic veins in the abdomen and chest[1]. GV are a common and severe complication in patients with portal hypertension (PH). Patients with chronic liver and pancreatic diseases are at risk of developing PH. Compared with esophageal varices (EV), GV bleed in significantly fewer patients but more severely with a higher mortality rate[2]. Despite decades of advances in diagnosing and treating procedures, managing GV bleeding in patients with PH remains a unique clinical challenge. Accurately detecting PH and GV are critical in managing PH[3]. However, conventional gastroscopy cannot effectively observe small GV and portal vein (PV) and their tributaries, not to mention its disability for real-time venous blood flow visualization during and after endoscopic procedures. Meanwhile, effective treatment options for GV bleeding used to be limited. Even in patients undergoing emergency endoscopic treatment such as emergency ligation, rebleeding and mortality rates are still non-negligible^[4]. With increased applications in GV management^[5-7], endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has demonstrated diagnostic and therapeutical benefits and enriches originally-limited options. By comprehensively performing an electronic literature search of Medline/PubMed, Embase, Reference Citation Analysis (RCA) databases, and Web of Science databases from inception to September 10, 2022, we review published articles and guidelines to present the development process and current management of EUS-guided GV procedures.

CLASSIFICATION

Varied endoscopic classifications exist for GV[8], among which Sarin classification is the most commonly used. According to Sarin classification, GV exist in four types, including isolated GV type 1 (IGV1), IGV2, gastroesophageal varices type 1 (GOV1), and GOV2. The Sarin classification was based on the location of GV and their relationship with EV[2], while another one, the Hashizome classification, focuses on the form, location, and color of GV[9]. Even though few EUS-based GV classifications have been reported, esophagogastric varices were once investigated and classified into three types according to the vascular structures and locations, including the esophageal type, esophagogastric type, and solitary gastric type[10]. Another research in patients with cirrhosis proposed a new classification criterion for GV, which included three types of GV sizes and gastric wall abnormalities, respectively[11].

EPIDEMIOLOGY

According to anatomic location, GV are classified as gastroesophageal or isolated GV, and the reported incidence of GV varies in patients with PH (2%-70%)[12]. The most common GV type is the lesser curve varix, which is also classified as type 1 GOV (GOV1, Sarin classification)[2]. GV makes up about 10%-20% of all types of varices [2,13]. Previous studies have demonstrated that GV bleeding could happen at lower portal pressures when compared to esophageal varices [14,15], and the cumulative risk for GV bleeding in patients with PH at 1, 3, and 5 years has been reported to be as high as 16%, 36%, and 44%, respectively [16]. Acute GV bleeding is one of the leading causes of death in cirrhotic patients, even in patients who have undergone N-butyl-cyanoacrylate (NBC) injections. A retrospective study of 132 patients documented a 16.7% mortality rate within 6 wk after NBC injection treatment[17]. Left-sided PH (LSPH) accounts for approximately 5% of extrahepatic PH cases and is characterized by isolated GV [18]. In patients with LSPH due to pancreatic disease, GV bleeding has been reported in approximately 8% to 15% of patients[19,20].

DIAGNOSIS

EUS combines ultrasound imaging and traditional endoscopy to obtain real-time ultrasound images and provide detailed information about the gastrointestinal tract and the surrounding organs and vessels. EUS technology has enabled endoscopists to break through the observing limitation inside the digestive tract and greatly enriched the diagnosis and differential diagnosis of GV. The combination of EUS with



color or flow Doppler techniques facilitates better identification and monitoring of GV.

Accurate identification

EUS and mini-probes have played a revolutionary part in GV identification. High-frequency miniprobes can increase the sensitivity in identifying the minimal or initial varices and thus are beneficial for early diagnosis of esophageal varices and GV[21]. EUS could assess both the intraluminal and extraluminal varices in cirrhotic patients and therefore improve the management of PH[22]. Linear or radial EUS should be recommended to distinguish GV from other causes of prominent gastric folds, especially in cases with no evidence of PH or cirrhosis, as reported in patients with gastrointestinal stromal tumor or mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma[23,24]. PH and splenic vein thrombosis remain the leading causes of GV bleeding. Accurate identification of PH is essential in managing patients with cirrhosis and pancreatic disease and preventing complications, including gastrointestinal bleeding. The endoscopic diagnosis of PH by conventional gastroscopy is mainly based on the visualization of bluish dilated tortuous varices, while GOV are not present in approximately 60% of patients with PH[25]. GV is located in a deeper submucosa than EV and is, therefore, difficult to differentiate from other causes of prominent gastric folds by conventional endoscopy. However, even blood flow in small varices not diagnosed by gastroscopy can be visualized by color Doppler endoscopic ultrasonography (CD-EUS), and the minimum diameter of varices detected was 2 mm in the 1990s[26]. Real-time portal pressures and liver biopsies can be acquired during one EUS procedure, so EUS has recently become increasingly popular in patients suspected of having PH or liver cirrhosis[27]. Therefore, EUS is a practical approach for differentiating PH from other related diseases.

Preprocedural evaluation

Predictors of GV bleeding include fundal varices, large varices (> 5 mm), red color signs, and Child-Pugh C class[28]. EUS can determine the bleeding risk of GV patients and facilitate timely therapeutic intervention for high-risk patients without active bleeding. EUS and high-frequency mini-probes can accurately measure the variceal radius and wall thickness, which supports subsequent identification of patients at risk for variceal bleeding [29,30]. In addition, estimating the presence of GV in patients with massive active gastrointestinal bleeding is distressing, while CD-EUS can help better confirm GV, determine accessibility, and select a suitable treatment plan in these cases. CD-EUS and EUS-guided angiography can also assess the primary feeding vein system of GV, fluid dynamics, and gastrorenal shunts[31,32], which is of great significance for the subsequent treatment selection and the reduction of postoperative complications. More importantly, EUS-guided evaluation is a reproducible and noninvasive approach.

Therapeutic evaluation

EUS procedures have been proven effective in assessing GV obliteration and identifying perforated veins, thus improving real-time monitoring and repeated injection management[5,8,33]. A prospective cohort study of 102 patients concluded that red signs, variceal size, and presence of para-gastric veins indicated a high risk of GV rebleeding after endoscopic therapy, all of which were identifiable by EUS [34]. EUS can visualize the altered ultrasonic echo immediately during endoscopic treatments, and the disappearance of the original blood flow verified by CD-EUS was thought to be one indicator of realtime therapeutic efficacy^[26]. Meanwhile, alterations of variceal radius and wall thickness assessed by EUS also predicted endoscopic and pharmacological efficacy[30]. CD-EUS allows assessments of vascular blood flow and possible morphologic or hemodynamic changes after endoscopic treatment. A prospective observational study of 30 patients demonstrated that feeder vessels of GV could be identified during endoscopic procedures, and GV would disappear immediately after targeted injections of these feeding vessels[35]. Furthermore, follow-up EUS after obliteration helps to identify the remaining flow in the perforating vein and decide whether to repeat endoscopic procedures to reduce the possibility of postoperative bleeding[36]. Previous studies have demonstrated severe peri-EV and large perforating EV detected by a 20 MHz mini-probe as valuable indicators for EV recurrence after endoscopic injection sclerotherapy[37]; in addition, biweekly EUS monitoring could identify requirements for repeated NBC injection and decrease recurrent bleeding rates (18.5% vs 44.7%, P = 0.0053) in cirrhotic patients with bleeding GV[5]. Precise obliteration assessment of targeted GV contributes to reducing injection doses and related fatal embolization, which is a way safer and more objective than traditional estimation only by GV "hardening" after injection.

Treatment

Interventional EUS procedures have undergone tremendous development over the past three decades. EUS technology has evolved rapidly from a diagnostic tool to a promising therapeutic modality in patients with GV. Acute GV bleeding in patients with PH is a severe medical emergency, and the immediate therapeutic goals are to control bleeding, prevent early recurrence (within 5 d), and reduce 6wk mortality[38,39]. Direct endoscopic cyanoacrylate injection is recommended as the first-line therapy for GV bleeding. Meanwhile, other injection procedures with the aid of EUS are increasingly performed due to their safety, efficiency, and accuracy[31]. EUS-guided injection procedures in GV patients



included EUS-glue, EUS-coil, EUS-coil & glue, EUS-thrombin, EUS-coil & thrombin, and EUS-coil & gelatin^[5,7,31,40]. Previous studies have reported that EUS-guided injection has a significantly lower rebleeding rate (8.8% vs 23.7%, P = 0.045) and requires a smaller amount of cyanoacrylate (2.0 ± 0.8 mL vs 3.3 ± 1.3 mL, P < 0.001) compared to direct injection in a randomized controlled trial[41]. A metaanalysis of 851 GV patients in 23 studies revealed that EUS-guided GV procedures demonstrated superior clinical efficacy than conventional endoscopic glue injection in obliteration, recurrence, and long-term rebleeding, which increasingly emphasizes the advantages of EUS-guided procedures in GV [42].

EUS-guided sclerotherapy

Endoscopic sclerotherapy has been reported effective in treating bleeding varices and preventing the first variceal bleeding[43]. However, endoscopic sclerotherapy demonstrated less effectiveness in GV than in EV. Commonly used sclerosants include ethanolamine oleate (EO), glucose solutions, sodium tetradecyl, and acetic acid[44]. Larger injection doses are contemplated to avoid reduced efficacy caused by the early flush of injected sclerosants, but massive sclerosant injections may cause serious complications such as gastric necrosis and perforation[45]. In a prospective study of 92 consecutive, nonrandomized patients with variceal bleeding, it was concluded that endoscopic sclerotherapy only demonstrated temporary control of GV bleeding, and the high incidence of severe early rebleeding required alternative treatments or modified sclerotherapy techniques [46]. Balloon-occluded endoscopic sclerotherapy has been demonstrated as an effective and safe prophylactic treatment for high-risk GV with significantly reduced sclerotherapy volume in a prospective, randomized, comparative clinical trial, and this procedure can even be used in patients without gastrorenal shunts[47]. In contrast, EUSguided sclerotherapy can offer a real-time observation during GV injection and reduce sclerosant dosage as well as complications by accurately injecting an appropriate amount of sclerosant into the target location. Meanwhile, EUS-guided sclerotherapy showed a lower recurrence rate and more extended recurrence than conventional sclerotherapy in a randomized controlled trial of 50 patients with cirrhosis and varices[48]. However, considering that the survival disadvantage from EO injection therapy was partially related to its lower hemostasis rate (55% vs 88%, P = 0.023) and higher early bleeding rates[49], experts believe that cyanoacrylate is superior to EO in treating GV bleeding.

EUS-guided tissue adhesive injection

EUS-guided tissue adhesive injection is to inject tissue adhesive into the targeted GV via a fine-needle aspiration (FNA) device. Three leading tissue adhesives used in endoscopic injections are NBC, 2-octylcyanoacrylate, and NBC plus methacryloxysulfolane[50], among which NBC is the most commonly employed agent, and it has been proved to have faster and firmer obliteration efficacy in GV than other alternatives, such as thrombin, absorbable gelatin sponge (AGS), and alcohol[51]. Endoscopic therapy with NBC is recommended for acute bleeding from IGV and those GOV2 that extend beyond the cardia [38]. Direct injection of tissue adhesives in GV patients was first reported by Soehendra et al [52] in 1986, which resulted in definitive hemostasis. Many years later, EUS-guided cyanoacrylate injection was reported with technical success in five GV patients[31]. Since then, numerous studies have been conducted using EUS-guided cyanoacrylate injection procedures [36,53]. EUS visualization of GV may improve hemostasis efficacy due to precise targeting and real-time obliteration confirmation while remaining less affected by blood; therefore, EUS-guided procedures seem more suitable in active bleeding with no need for gastric rinsing[54]. Even though endoscopic injection therapy has been proven minimally invasive and effective[55], these procedures with sclerosants or glue may cause severe complications occurring neither in EUS injections nor traditional injections, including systemic embolization, fever, pain, and recurrent bleeding[13,56]. Due to the potential presence of right-to-left shunts, traditional tissue adhesive injections may lead to fatal multiple systemic embolisms, so extreme caution was recommended for cyanoacrylate injection in adolescents with PH of unknown origin[57]. Therefore, reducing cyanoacrylate-related complications has always been one of the research hotspots, while the critical point of reducing complications is to minimize the injection dose effectively. Consequently, the Clip-assisted cyanoacrylate injection procedure was reported to be safe, convenient, and efficacious in treating GV with concomitant gastrorenal shunt[58], and our center has recently recorded a modified EUS-guided selective NBC injection procedure in an LSPH patient with good hemostasis efficacy and no post-operational gastrointestinal bleeding and ectopic embolism due to reduced injection dosage^[59]. In addition, many details of EUS-guided injection procedures remain to be further explored, for example, 19- or 22-gauge needles have been used and reported without comparison in previous studies[36,53], and there is still no consensus on the exact EUS-guided tissue adhesive injection procedure.

EUS-guided coil embolization

EUS-guided coil embolization is to inject coils into the targeted blood vessels through EUS to interrupt the blood supply and thus achieve hemostasis. These coils are made up of light metal alloy and synthetic fibers, and they can obliterate GV with fewer embolization complications than those caused by tissue adhesive. EUS-guided coil embolization was first reported in a case report of successful hemostasis in refractory ectopic variceal bleeding[60], which provided a new idea for GV therapy. EUS-



guided coil embolization in GV patients was reported shortly thereafter[61]. In the above study, the target site for puncture and coil placement was modified from GV to its perforating feeding vein, successfully blocking blood flow and reducing the number of coils[61]. Surprisingly, a follow-up study found that EUS-guided coil embolization could achieve GV disappearance in most patients with only one endoscopic intervention[36]. Although EUS-guided coil therapy appeared superior in treating GV due to a higher technical success rate, fewer endoscopies, and a lower complication rate and reintervention rate[36,40], it remains to be determined whether the EUS-guided coil or tissue adhesive injection procedure is preferred. Coil migrating from the targeted varices and significant bleeding from the puncture site were both observed in previous studies[62,63]. Moreover, since the advantages of reduced endoscopic interventions and recurrent bleeding rates in EUS-guided coil embolization procedure comes at the expense of multiple coil placement and additional risks of radiation exposure, EUS-guided coil injection was believed to be significantly more expensive, technically more demanding, and not viable in many patients by some experts[64].

EUS-guided coil embolization combined with tissue adhesive injection

Despite EUS-guided tissue adhesive injection being reported to improve accuracy compared with conventional procedures, postprocedural ectopic embolization and other complications were still disturbing. Meanwhile, although EUS-guided coil embolization demonstrated a relatively low probability of ectopic embolism, unsatisfactory hemostasis still existed in some patients. Both these approaches have their advantages and disadvantages. Since embolizations caused by cyanoacrylate were thought to be mainly related to the injection volume, reducing the injection dose has become a key to breakthrough. Coils with attached synthetic fibers may decrease the injected glue dosage (1 mL less per patient than that in the conventional procedure), thereby reducing the incidence of ectopic embolism while achieving equal obliteration efficacy^[65]. This new method combines EUS-guided tissue adhesive injection and coil embolization to achieve complementary advantages and satisfactory effectiveness. In the same study, transesophageal injection access from the distal esophagus to the fundus was first introduced and has demonstrated many benefits, including avoiding the difficulty of retroflexing the endoscope, no hindrance caused by blood in the stomach, and no disruption of the gastric mucosa overlying GV[65]. Moreover, an observational study of GV patients revealed a 100% technical success rate and 96.6% complete variceal obliteration rate in the EUS-guided coil and cyanoacrylate embolization procedure^[35]. In a retrospective study of 152 patients with GV, 125 patients underwent EUS-guided combined injection of coils and cyanoacrylate glue, with a mean number of 1.4 coils (range 1-4) and 2 mL (range 0.5-6) cyanoacrylate per patient; after a mean follow-up of 436 d, only 4 (3%) patients presented with mild delayed upper GI bleeding due to coil/glue extrusion[66]. Furthermore, compared with EUS-guided coil injection alone, EUS-guided coil embolization combined with tissue adhesive injection demonstrated a higher variceal occlusion rate (86.7% vs 13.3%, P < 0.001), lower postoperative rebleeding rate (3.3% vs 20%, P = 0.04), and lower reintervention rate (16.7% vs 40%, P = 0.01)[7]. A meta-analysis of 536 patients concluded that EUS combination therapy with coil embolization and cyanoacrylate injection appeared to be preferred for GV over EUS-based monotherapy among a variety of EUS-guided therapies available due to its lower adverse event rates compared to cyanoacrylate alone (10% vs 21%, P < 0.001) and similar rates compared to coil embolization alone (10% vs 3%, P = 0.057 [67]. Although the above studies supported the superiority of EUS-guided combined injection of coils and cyanoacrylate glue over the application of coils or cyanoacrylate glue alone [7,65,66], there is still a lack of evidence of optimal coil numbers and mid-long term complications. Moreover, some experts believe that standard endoscopic cyanoacrylate injections are easier to perform and more accessible for endoscopists worldwide. In contrast, EUS-guided joint injections are more challenging and time-consuming and thus may be more beneficial for only a few selected and severe GV cases[68].

Other EUS-guided injections

Due to numerous complications after routine tissue adhesive injections[13,56,57], several studies have reported alternatives to cyanoacrylate, which included AGS, thrombin, EO. AGS is a type of purified collagen with liquefaction ability and thus appears not associated with post-injection ulcerations. EUSguided coil embolization and AGS was reported to be a novel alternative to cyanoacrylate with high clinical success rates and low risk for complications in treating bleeding GV in a retrospective review [40, 69]. Some experts have also suggested human thrombin as a simple and practical alternative to tissue adhesives due to fewer complications[70,71], but thrombin demonstrated inferior GV obliteration efficacy than cyanoacrylate. Another case series reported successful hemostatic efficacy in a follow-up period of 57 mo after EUS-guided coil deployment with sclerosant (EO). The authors believed that both isolated GV and their feeding veins would be reliably obliterated after this procedure[72]. However, most of these studies compared their EUS-guided injection procedures only with conventional cyanoacrylate injections but not with EUS-guided cyanoacrylate injections, and thus further research with more patients is still needed.

EUS-guided endovascular treatments

Transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS) has been proven effective in reducing portal



venous pressure and is especially recommended in patients with persistent variceal bleeding uncontrolled by endoscopic and medical therapy and postoperative rebleeding within 5 d[38]. Nevertheless, TIPS could increase risks for patients with congestive heart failure, pulmonary hypertension, advanced cirrhosis, or hepatic encephalopathy[73]. EUS techniques offer real-time visualizations of various vascularity without radiation exposure and promising alternatives for endovascular therapy, such as EUS-guided intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (EIPS), EUS-guided portal pressure gradient (EUS-PPG), and EUS-guided partial splenic embolization (PSE). Compared with traditional puncture of the PV branch from the hepatic vein, a technically challenging procedure with serious complications, EUS guidance can directly confirm the vascular flow after stent deployment and expansion^[74]. EIPS was recommended due to the advantages of non-transjugular access and reduced vascular injuries. EUS-guided portal venography with carbon dioxide using a 25 gauge FNA needle was reported feasible, technically simple, and safe in a porcine model a decade and a half ago[75]. Two years later, EIPS creation was reported to be a valuable alternative to conventional TIPS in a live porcine model with normal PV pressure[76]. After that, EIPS with direct portal pressure measurements proved a novel alternative to TIPS in a study of five Yorkshire pigs[74]. In a pilot study that enrolled 28 patients with liver diseases, EUS-PPG procedures demonstrated promising safety, availability, and simplicity in managing patients with liver disease[77]. Recently, EUS-PPG with a 22-gauge FNA needle demonstrated accuracy and security as an alternative to hepatic venous pressure gradient mea-surements in a prospective study of 12 patients with hepatic sinusoidal obstruction syndrome or Budd-Chiari syndrome[6]. However, the major limitation of these two studies was the exclusion of patients with increased bleeding risks (patients with an international normalized ratio > 1.5 or platelet count < 50 were excluded)[6,77]. These above EUS technologies are gradually transitioning from animal models to patients. Meanwhile, EUS-guided PSE was first reported in a patient with alcoholic cirrhosis and variceal bleeding as an alternative procedure for preventing recurrent GV bleeding and hypersplenism [78]. EUS-guided coil implantation and following glue injection were performed in isolated collateral outside the gastric wall in a perigastric location to achieve vascular embolization; reduced GV was confirmed by follow-up endoscopy, and authors believed that the access to the splenic artery through the gastric wall has the advantage of a shorter puncture path[78]. Despite all these developments in EUS-guided endovascular treatments, more data are yet demanded to compare EUS-guided and radiation-guided endovascular therapies.

LIMITATIONS

Although increased utilizations have demonstrated promising benefits of EUS-guided procedures, and some experts claim them as first-line strategies[11], EUS-guided interventions are not yet one of the routine endoscopic procedures for GV patients and are just recommended after failures of conventional therapies. Meanwhile, limited EUS-based GV classifications exist, and most GV are classified by endoscopic criteria. Moreover, there is still a lack of acknowledged standards for EUS-guided procedures and their roles in primary prophylaxis, acute hemorrhage, and secondary prophylaxis in GV patients, and most studies are retrospective and nonrandomized with small numbers of GV patients. As such, limited data are available to evaluate the mid-long term efficacy and safety of various EUS-guided treatments. Further prospective randomized trials and guidelines are still needed to optimize EUSguided procedures in GV. Furthermore, numerous treatment options exist for GV, among which EUSguided procedures are mainly performed in tertiary care centers due to the limited availability of EUS and well-trained specialists^[27]. Under such circumstances, TIPS and balloon-occlusion retrograde transvenous obliteration were still the central and practical options for salvage therapies in patients with refractory variceal bleeding. Additionally, most previous studies focused on investigating the advantages of EUS-guided procedures over traditional endoscopic ones, while direct comparisons between diverse EUS-guided approaches are still limited.

CONCLUSION

EUS-guided diagnoses and treatments have recently emerged as convenient diagnostic procedures and promising hemostatic interventions for GV (Table 1), particularly in cases of refractory bleeding or those unsuitable for conventional therapies by preoperative assessment. EUS procedures have already proved capable of effective real-time visualization, accurate identification, and perioperative assessment in GV. Meanwhile, various EUS-guided GV injection approaches and highly effective endovascular procedures, such as EUS-guided coil embolization combined with tissue adhesive injection, EIPS, and EUS-guided PSE, have demonstrated encouraging clinical outcomes and developmental potentials. These EUS-guided diagnoses and treatments are currently recommended for patients with appropriate affordability, disease severity, and collateral pathway anatomy in advanced EUS centers. Additionally, multidisciplinary discussion team recommendations could provide preferable personalized management and a remarkably reduced rebleeding risk[22].



Table 1 Endoscopic ultrasound-guided diagnosis and treatment of gastric varices					
EUS application	Potential benefits	Areas of concern	Ref.		
Diagnosis					
Accurate identification	Improving diagnostic sensitivity and differential diagnosis; real-time	-	[21-27]		
Preprocedural evaluation	Predicting bleeding risk and determining treatment; reproducible and non-invasive	-	[29-32]		
Therapeutic evaluation	Improving real-time monitoring and repeated injection management; safer and more objective	-	[5,8,26,33- 36]		
Treatment					
EUS-guided sclerotherapy	Reducing injection dose, complications, and recurrence	Inferior to cyanoacrylate	[47-49]		
EUS-guided tissue adhesive injection	Reducing injection dose, rebleeding rate and complications; faster and more firmly	Lack of recommended procedures and comparison among different needles	[36,41,42, 51,54-59]		
EUS-guided coil embolization	Improving technical success and reducing interventions and complications	Additional radiation exposure; expensive; technically demanding	[36,40,60- 64]		
EUS-guided coil embolization combined with tissue adhesive injection	Improving variceal occlusion, reducing rebleeding and reinterventions	Not clear about optimal coil numbers; technically challenging and time-consuming	[7,35,65- 68]		
Other EUS-guided injections	Novel alternatives; high clinical success rates with low risk for complications	Inferior variceal obliteration efficacy; lack of controlled studies	[40,69-72]		
EUS-guided endovascular treatments	No radiation exposure; shorter puncture path; promising alternatives	Lack of controlled studies	[6,74-78]		

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound.

In conclusion, EUS technique advantages exist throughout the process, from diagnosis, preoperative assessment, treatment, and efficacy evaluation to follow-up in GV patients, and thus it is worthy of further research and promotion. EUS application by skilled EUS experts in proper GV patients at the right time will improve their diagnosis, efficacy, and whole GV management.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Yang J and Zeng Y contributed equally to this work. Yang J, Zeng Y, and Zhang JW designed the study; Yang J and Zeng Y performed the literature search, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript; and all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Jian Yang 0000-0001-8170-0727; Yan Zeng 0000-0003-4935-1306; Jun-Wen Zhang 0000-0003-2911-598X.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang JJ

REFERENCES

- Henry Z, Patel K, Patton H, Saad W. AGA Clinical Practice Update on Management of Bleeding Gastric Varices: Expert 1 Review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 1098-1107.e1 [PMID: 33493693 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.01.027]
- 2 Sarin SK, Lahoti D, Saxena SP, Murthy NS, Makwana UK. Prevalence, classification and natural history of gastric varices:



a long-term follow-up study in 568 portal hypertension patients. *Hepatology* 1992; 16: 1343-1349 [PMID: 1446890 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840160607]

- Hammoud GM, Ibdah JA. Utility of endoscopic ultrasound in patients with portal hypertension. World J Gastroenterol 3 2014; 20: 14230-14236 [PMID: 25339809 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i39.14230]
- 4 Augustin S, Altamirano J, González A, Dot J, Abu-Suboh M, Armengol JR, Azpiroz F, Esteban R, Guardia J, Genescà J. Effectiveness of combined pharmacologic and ligation therapy in high-risk patients with acute esophageal variceal bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2011; 106: 1787-1795 [PMID: 21625271 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2011.173]
- 5 Lee YT, Chan FK, Ng EK, Leung VK, Law KB, Yung MY, Chung SC, Sung JJ. EUS-guided injection of cyanoacrylate for bleeding gastric varices. Gastrointest Endosc 2000; 52: 168-174 [PMID: 10922086 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2000.107911]
- Zhang W, Peng C, Zhang S, Huang S, Shen S, Xu G, Zhang F, Xiao J, Zhang M, Zhuge Y, Wang L, Zou X, Lv Y. EUS-6 guided portal pressure gradient measurement in patients with acute or subacute portal hypertension. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 565-572 [PMID: 32615178 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.06.065]
- 7 Robles-Medranda C, Oleas R, Valero M, Puga-Tejada M, Baquerizo-Burgos J, Ospina J, Pitanga-Lukashok H. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided deployment of embolization coils and cyanoacrylate injection in gastric varices versus coiling alone: a randomized trial. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 268-275 [PMID: 32126576 DOI: 10.1055/a-1123-9054]
- 8 Abby Philips C, Sahney A. Oesophageal and gastric varices: historical aspects, classification and grading: everything in one place. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2016; 4: 186-195 [PMID: 27324725 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/gow018]
- Hashizume M, Kitano S, Yamaga H, Koyanagi N, Sugimachi K. Endoscopic classification of gastric varices. Gastrointest Endosc 1990; 36: 276-280 [PMID: 2365213 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(90)71023-1]
- 10 Nakamura H, Inoue H, Kawano T, Goseki N, Endo M, Sugihara K. Selection of the treatment for esophagogastric varices. Analyses of collateral structures by endoscopic ultrasonography. Surg Endosc 1992; 6: 228-234 [PMID: 1465729 DOI: 10.1007/BF02498809
- Boustière C, Dumas O, Jouffre C, Letard JC, Patouillard B, Etaix JP, Barthélémy C, Audigier JC. Endoscopic 11 ultrasonography classification of gastric varices in patients with cirrhosis. Comparison with endoscopic findings. J Hepatol 1993; 19: 268-272 [PMID: 8301060 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(05)80581-1]
- Sarin SK, Kumar A. Gastric varices: profile, classification, and management. Am J Gastroenterol 1989; 84: 1244-1249 12 [PMID: 2679046]
- 13 Bazarbashi AN, Ryou M. Gastric variceal bleeding. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2019; 35: 524-534 [PMID: 31577562 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.000000000000581]
- Tripathi D, Therapondos G, Jackson E, Redhead DN, Hayes PC. The role of the transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic 14 stent shunt (TIPSS) in the management of bleeding gastric varices: clinical and haemodynamic correlations. Gut 2002; 51: 270-274 [PMID: 12117893 DOI: 10.1136/gut.51.2.270]
- 15 Watanabe K, Kimura K, Matsutani S, Ohto M, Okuda K. Portal hemodynamics in patients with gastric varices. A study in 230 patients with esophageal and/or gastric varices using portal vein catheterization. Gastroenterology 1988; 95: 434-440 [PMID: 3391371 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(88)90501-x]
- Kim T, Shijo H, Kokawa H, Tokumitsu H, Kubara K, Ota K, Akiyoshi N, Iida T, Yokoyama M, Okumura M. Risk factors 16 for hemorrhage from gastric fundal varices. Hepatology 1997; 25: 307-312 [PMID: 9021939 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.1997.v25.pm0009021939
- 17 Teng W, Chen WT, Ho YP, Jeng WJ, Huang CH, Chen YC, Lin SM, Chiu CT, Lin CY, Sheen IS. Predictors of mortality within 6 weeks after treatment of gastric variceal bleeding in cirrhotic patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 2014; 93: e321 [PMID: 25546678 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000000321]
- 18 Köklü S, Coban S, Yüksel O, Arhan M. Left-sided portal hypertension. Dig Dis Sci 2007; 52: 1141-1149 [PMID: 17385040 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-006-9307-x]
- Pandey V, Patil M, Patel R, Chaubal A, Ingle M, Shukla A. Prevalence of splenic vein thrombosis and risk of gastrointestinal bleeding in chronic pancreatitis patients attending a tertiary hospital in western India. J Family Med Prim Care 2019; 8: 818-822 [PMID: 31041207 DOI: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_414_18]
- 20 Liu Q, Song Y, Xu X, Jin Z, Duan W, Zhou N. Management of bleeding gastric varices in patients with sinistral portal hypertension. Dig Dis Sci 2014; 59: 1625-1629 [PMID: 24500452 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3048-z]
- 21 Bocus P, Ceolin M, Battaglia G. Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) in portal hypertension. Minerva Med 2007; 98: 431-436 [PMID: 17921962]
- Tseng Y, Ma L, Lv M, Luo T, Liu C, Wei Y, Zhou J, Yan Z, Xu P, Hu G, Ding H, Ji Y, Chen S, Wang J. The role of a 22 multidisciplinary team in the management of portal hypertension. BMC Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 83 [PMID: 32245413 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01203-4]
- 23 Jonason DE, Linden M, Trikudanathan G. Mucosa-Associated Lymphoid Tissue Lymphoma Masked as Gastric Varices With Acute Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding: A Case Report. Cureus 2022; 14: e26424 [PMID: 35911343 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.26424
- Wong RC, Farooq FT, Chak A. Endoscopic Doppler US probe for the diagnosis of gastric varices (with videos). 24 Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 65: 491-496 [PMID: 17321253 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.11.017]
- 25 Groszmann RJ, Garcia-Tsao G, Bosch J, Grace ND, Burroughs AK, Planas R, Escorsell A, Garcia-Pagan JC, Patch D, Matloff DS, Gao H, Makuch R; Portal Hypertension Collaborative Group. Beta-blockers to prevent gastroesophageal varices in patients with cirrhosis. N Engl J Med 2005; 353: 2254-2261 [PMID: 16306522 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa044456]
- 26 Iwase H, Suga S, Morise K, Kuroiwa A, Yamaguchi T, Horiuchi Y. Color Doppler endoscopic ultrasonography for the evaluation of gastric varices and endoscopic obliteration with cyanoacrylate glue. Gastrointest Endosc 1995; 41: 150-154 [PMID: 7721004 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(05)80599-1]
- 27 Mann R, Goyal H, Perisetti A, Chandan S, Inamdar S, Tharian B. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided vascular interventions: Current insights and emerging techniques. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 6874-6887 [PMID: 34790012 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i40.6874]
- 28 Ryan BM, Stockbrugger RW, Ryan JM. A pathophysiologic, gastroenterologic, and radiologic approach to the management of gastric varices. Gastroenterology 2004; 126: 1175-1189 [PMID: 15057756 DOI:



10.1053/i.gastro.2004.01.058]

- 29 Schiano TD, Adrain AL, Cassidy MJ, McCray W, Liu JB, Baranowski RJ, Bellary S, Black M, Miller LS. Use of highresolution endoluminal sonography to measure the radius and wall thickness of esophageal varices. Gastrointest Endosc 1996; 44: 425-428 [PMID: 8905362 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(96)70093-7]
- 30 Escorsell A, Bordas JM, Feu F, García-Pagán JC, Ginès A, Bosch J, Rodés J. Endoscopic assessment of variceal volume and wall tension in cirrhotic patients: effects of pharmacological therapy. Gastroenterology 1997; 113: 1640-1646 [PMID: 9352867 DOI: 10.1053/gast.1997.v113.pm9352867]
- 31 Romero-Castro R, Pellicer-Bautista FJ, Jimenez-Saenz M, Marcos-Sanchez F, Caunedo-Alvarez A, Ortiz-Moyano C, Gomez-Parra M, Herrerias-Gutierrez JM. EUS-guided injection of cyanoacrylate in perforating feeding veins in gastric varices: results in 5 cases. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 402-407 [PMID: 17643723 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.03.008]
- 32 Romero-Castro R, Jimenez-Garcia VA, Irisawa A, Carmona-Soria I, Caunedo-Alvarez A, Teoh AYB, Giovannini M. Anatomic and hemodynamic findings during endoscopic ultrasound-guided angiography of gastric varices: a note of caution for endoscopic ultrasound-guided therapy. Endoscopy 2022 [PMID: 35913065 DOI: 10.1055/a-1884-9245]
- Tayyem O, Bilal M, Samuel R, Merwat SK. Evaluation and management of variceal bleeding. Dis Mon 2018; 64: 312-320 33 [PMID: 29525376 DOI: 10.1016/j.disamonth.2018.02.001]
- 34 Ma L, Tseng Y, Luo T, Wang J, Lian J, Tan Q, Li F, Chen S. Risk stratification for secondary prophylaxis of gastric varices due to portal hypertension. Dig Liver Dis 2019; 51: 1678-1684 [PMID: 31202610 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2019.05.020]
- 35 Robles-Medranda C, Valero M, Nebel JA, de Britto Junior SR, Puga-Tejada M, Ospina J, Muñoz-Jurado G, Pitanga-Lukashok H. Endoscopic-ultrasound-guided coil and cyanoacrylate embolization for gastric varices and the roles of endoscopic Doppler and endosonographic varicealography in vascular targeting. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 283-290 [PMID: 30449033 DOI: 10.1111/den.13305]
- Romero-Castro R, Ellrichmann M, Ortiz-Moyano C, Subtil-Inigo JC, Junquera-Florez F, Gornals JB, Repiso-Ortega A, 36 Vila-Costas J, Marcos-Sanchez F, Muñoz-Navas M, Romero-Gomez M, Brullet-Benedi E, Romero-Vazquez J, Caunedo-Alvarez A, Pellicer-Bautista F, Herrerias-Gutierrez JM, Fritscher-Ravens A. EUS-guided coil vs cyanoacrylate therapy for the treatment of gastric varices: a multicenter study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 711-721 [PMID: 23891417 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.05.009]
- 37 Irisawa A, Saito A, Obara K, Shibukawa G, Takagi T, Shishido H, Sakamoto H, Sato Y, Kasukawa R. Endoscopic recurrence of esophageal varices is associated with the specific EUS abnormalities: severe periesophageal collateral veins and large perforating veins. Gastrointest Endosc 2001; 53: 77-84 [PMID: 11154493 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2001.108479]
- 38 de Franchis R; Baveno VI Faculty. Expanding consensus in portal hypertension: Report of the Baveno VI Consensus Workshop: Stratifying risk and individualizing care for portal hypertension. J Hepatol 2015; 63: 743-752 [PMID: 26047908 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2015.05.022]
- Garcia-Tsao G, Abraldes JG, Berzigotti A, Bosch J. Portal hypertensive bleeding in cirrhosis: Risk stratification, 39 diagnosis, and management: 2016 practice guidance by the American Association for the study of liver diseases. Hepatology 2017; 65: 310-335 [PMID: 27786365 DOI: 10.1002/hep.28906]
- 40 Bazarbashi AN, Wang TJ, Jirapinyo P, Thompson CC, Ryou M. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Coil Embolization With Absorbable Gelatin Sponge Appears Superior to Traditional Cyanoacrylate Injection for the Treatment of Gastric Varices. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2020; 11: e00175 [PMID: 32677809 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.00000000000175]
- Bick BL, Al-Haddad M, Liangpunsakul S, Ghabril MS, DeWitt JM. EUS-guided fine needle injection is superior to direct 41 endoscopic injection of 2-octyl cyanoacrylate for the treatment of gastric variceal bleeding. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 1837-1845 [PMID: 30259158 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6462-z]
- Mohan BP, Chandan S, Khan SR, Kassab LL, Trakroo S, Ponnada S, Asokkumar R, Adler DG. Efficacy and safety of 42 endoscopic ultrasound-guided therapy versus direct endoscopic glue injection therapy for gastric varices: systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2020; 52: 259-267 [PMID: 32028533 DOI: 10.1055/a-1098-1817]
- 43 Svoboda P, Kantorová I, Ochmann J, Kozumplík L, Marsová J. A prospective randomized controlled trial of sclerotherapy vs ligation in the prophylactic treatment of high-risk esophageal varices. Surg Endosc 1999; 13: 580-584 [PMID: 10347295 DOI: 10.1007/s004649901045]
- Philips CA, Ahamed R, Rajesh S, George T, Mohanan M, Augustine P. Beyond the scope and the glue: update on evaluation and management of gastric varices. BMC Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 361 [PMID: 33126847 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01513-7
- 45 Sugawa C. Perforation after endoscopic injection sclerotherapy for bleeding gastric varices. Surg Endosc 8: 1221-1222. Surg Endosc 1994; 8: 1257 [PMID: 7809820 DOI: 10.1007/BF00591067]
- 46 Trudeau W, Prindiville T. Endoscopic injection sclerosis in bleeding gastric varices. Gastrointest Endosc 1986; 32: 264-268 [PMID: 3488937 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(86)71843-9]
- 47 Shiba M, Higuchi K, Nakamura K, Itani A, Kuga T, Okazaki H, Fujiwara Y, Arakawa T. Efficacy and safety of balloonoccluded endoscopic injection sclerotherapy as a prophylactic treatment for high-risk gastric fundal varices: a prospective, randomized, comparative clinical trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 522-528 [PMID: 12297768 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.127410
- 48 de Paulo GA, Ardengh JC, Nakao FS, Ferrari AP. Treatment of esophageal varices: a randomized controlled trial comparing endoscopic sclerotherapy and EUS-guided sclerotherapy of esophageal collateral veins. Gastrointest Endosc 2006; 63: 396-402; quiz 463 [PMID: 16500386 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.10.039]
- Oho K, Iwao T, Sumino M, Toyonaga A, Tanikawa K. Ethanolamine oleate versus butyl cyanoacrylate for bleeding gastric 49 varices: a nonrandomized study. Endoscopy 1995; 27: 349-354 [PMID: 7588347 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1005712]
- 50 ASGE Technology Committee, Bhat YM, Banerjee S, Barth BA, Chauhan SS, Gottlieb KT, Konda V, Maple JT, Murad FM, Pfau PR, Pleskow DK, Siddiqui UD, Tokar JL, Wang A, Rodriguez SA. Tissue adhesives: cyanoacrylate glue and fibrin sealant. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 209-215 [PMID: 23867370 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.04.166]
- Sarin SK, Jain AK, Jain M, Gupta R. A randomized controlled trial of cyanoacrylate versus alcohol injection in patients 51 with isolated fundic varices. Am J Gastroenterol 2002; 97: 1010-1015 [PMID: 12003381 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.05622.x]



- 52 Soehendra N, Nam VC, Grimm H, Kempeneers I. Endoscopic obliteration of large esophagogastric varices with bucrylate. Endoscopy 1986; 18: 25-26 [PMID: 3512261 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-1013014]
- 53 Gonzalez JM, Giacino C, Pioche M, Vanbiervliet G, Brardjanian S, Ah-Soune P, Vitton V, Grimaud JC, Barthet M. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided vascular therapy: is it safe and effective? Endoscopy 2012; 44: 539-542 [PMID: 22389233 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291609]
- 54 Gubler C, Bauerfeind P. Safe and successful endoscopic initial treatment and long-term eradication of gastric varices by endoscopic ultrasound-guided Histoacryl (N-butyl-2-cyanoacrylate) injection. Scand J Gastroenterol 2014; 49: 1136-1142 [PMID: 24947448 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2014.929171]
- Chevallier O, Guillen K, Comby PO, Mouillot T, Falvo N, Bardou M, Midulla M, Aho-Glélé LS, Loffroy R. Safety, 55 Efficacy, and Outcomes of N-Butyl Cyanoacrylate Glue Injection through the Endoscopic or Radiologic Route for Variceal Gastrointestinal Bleeding: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34070534 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10112298
- Lim YS. Practical approach to endoscopic management for bleeding gastric varices. Korean J Radiol 2012; 13 Suppl 1: 56 S40-S44 [PMID: 22563286 DOI: 10.3348/kjr.2012.13.S1.S40]
- Saracco G, Giordanino C, Roberto N, Ezio D, Luca T, Caronna S, Carucci P, De Bernardi Venon W, Barletti C, Bruno M, 57 De Angelis C, Musso A, Repici A, Suriani R, Rizzetto M. Fatal multiple systemic embolisms after injection of cyanoacrylate in bleeding gastric varices of a patient who was noncirrhotic but with idiopathic portal hypertension. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 65: 345-347 [PMID: 17141231 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.07.009]
- 58 Zhang M, Li P, Mou H, Shi Y, Tuo B, Jin S, Sun R, Wang G, Ma J, Zhang C. Clip-assisted endoscopic cyanoacrylate injection for gastric varices with a gastrorenal shunt: a multicenter study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 936-940 [PMID: 31378856 DOI: 10.1055/a-0977-3022]
- 59 Yang J, Zeng Y, Zhang JW. Modified endoscopic ultrasound-guided selective N-butyl-2-cyanoacrylate injections for gastric variceal hemorrhage in left-sided portal hypertension: A case report. World J Clin Cases 2022; 10: 6254-6260 [PMID: 35949826 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v10.i18.6254]
- 60 Levy MJ, Wong Kee Song LM, Kendrick ML, Misra S, Gostout CJ. EUS-guided coil embolization for refractory ectopic variceal bleeding (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 67: 572-574 [PMID: 17997404 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.06.063]
- 61 Romero-Castro R, Pellicer-Bautista F, Giovannini M, Marcos-Sánchez F, Caparros-Escudero C, Jiménez-Sáenz M, Gomez-Parra M, Arenzana-Seisdedos A, Leria-Yebenes V, Herrerias-Gutiérrez JM. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided coil embolization therapy in gastric varices. Endoscopy 2010; 42 Suppl 2: E35-E36 [PMID: 20073010 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1215261]
- Fujii-Lau LL, Law R, Wong Kee Song LM, Gostout CJ, Kamath PS, Levy MJ. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided coil 62 injection therapy of esophagogastric and ectopic varices. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 1396-1404 [PMID: 26139494 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4342-3
- Khoury T, Massarwa M, Daher S, Benson AA, Hazou W, Israeli E, Jacob H, Epstein J, Safadi R. Endoscopic Ultrasound-63 Guided Angiotherapy for Gastric Varices: A Single Center Experience. Hepatol Commun 2019; 3: 207-212 [PMID: 30766958 DOI: 10.1002/hep4.1289]
- 64 Levy MJ, Wong Kee Song LM. EUS-guided angiotherapy for gastric varices: coil, glue, and sticky issues. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 722-725 [PMID: 24120335 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.07.004]
- 65 Binmoeller KF, Weilert F, Shah JN, Kim J. EUS-guided transesophageal treatment of gastric fundal varices with combined coiling and cyanoacrylate glue injection (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 74: 1019-1025 [PMID: 21889139 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.06.030
- Bhat YM, Weilert F, Fredrick RT, Kane SD, Shah JN, Hamerski CM, Binmoeller KF. EUS-guided treatment of gastric fundal varices with combined injection of coils and cyanoacrylate glue: a large U.S. experience over 6 years (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 1164-1172 [PMID: 26452992 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.09.040]
- 67 McCarty TR, Bazarbashi AN, Hathorn KE, Thompson CC, Ryou M. Combination therapy versus monotherapy for EUSguided management of gastric varices: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 6-15 [PMID: 31417066 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_37_19]
- 68 Lo GH. Should we pursue high obliteration rate or high hemostatic rate in the therapy of gastric varices? Endoscopy 2020; 52: 709 [PMID: 32722839 DOI: 10.1055/a-1167-8274]
- 69 Bazarbashi AN, Wang TJ, Thompson CC, Ryou M. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided treatment of gastric varices with coil embolization and absorbable hemostatic gelatin sponge: a novel alternative to cyanoacrylate. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E221-E227 [PMID: 32010757 DOI: 10.1055/a-1027-6708]
- 70 Heneghan MA, Byrne A, Harrison PM. An open pilot study of the effects of a human fibrin glue for endoscopic treatment of patients with acute bleeding from gastric varices. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 422-426 [PMID: 12196788 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(02)70054-0]
- Smith MR, Tidswell R, Tripathi D. Outcomes of endoscopic human thrombin injection in the management of gastric 71 varices. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 26: 846-852 [PMID: 24892515 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.00000000000119]
- Irisawa A, Shibukawa G, Hoshi K, Yamabe A, Sato A, Maki T, Yoshida Y, Yamamoto S, Obara K. Endoscopic 72 ultrasound-guided coil deployment with sclerotherapy for isolated gastric varices: Case series of feasibility, safety, and long-term follow-up. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 1100-1104 [PMID: 32147871 DOI: 10.1111/den.13666]
- 73 Sankar K, Moore CM. Transjugular Intrahepatic Portosystemic Shunts. JAMA 2017; 317: 880 [PMID: 28245324 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2016.20899]
- Schulman AR, Ryou M, Aihara H, Abidi W, Chiang A, Jirapinyo P, Sakr A, Ajeje E, Ryan MB, Thompson CC. EUS-74 guided intrahepatic portosystemic shunt with direct portal pressure measurements: a novel alternative to transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunting. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 243-247 [PMID: 27468858 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.07.041]
- Giday SA, Ko CW, Clarke JO, Shin EJ, Magno P, Jagannath SB, Buscaglia JM, Kantsevoy SV. EUS-guided portal vein carbon dioxide angiography: a pilot study in a porcine model. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 814-819 [PMID: 17905028 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.05.056]



- 76 Buscaglia JM, Dray X, Shin EJ, Magno P, Chmura KM, Surti VC, Dillon TE, Ducharme RW, Donatelli G, Thuluvath PJ, Giday SA, Kantsevoy SV. A new alternative for a transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt: EUS-guided creation of an intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2009; 69: 941-947 [PMID: 19327481 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.09.051]
- 77 Huang JY, Samarasena JB, Tsujino T, Lee J, Hu KQ, McLaren CE, Chen WP, Chang KJ. EUS-guided portal pressure gradient measurement with a simple novel device: a human pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 996-1001 [PMID: 27693644 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.09.026]
- 78 Chen Q, Li Z, Yang Y, Yan W, Cheng B, Yuan Y, Zhang ZG. Partial splenic embolization through endoscopic ultrasoundguided implantation of coil as a potential technique to treat portal hypertension. Endoscopy 2021; 53: E40-E41 [PMID: 32483779 DOI: 10.1055/a-1174-5590]



E WŪ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 759-768

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.759

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Effectiveness of early colonoscopy in patients with colonic diverticular hemorrhage: A single-center retrospective cohort study

Chikamasa Ichita, Sayuri Shimizu, Akiko Sasaki, Chihiro Sumida, Takashi Nishino, Karen Kimura

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Fusaroli P, Italy; Teramoto-Matsubara OT, Mexico

Received: October 11, 2022 Peer-review started: October 11, 2022 First decision: October 26, 2022 Revised: November 1, 2022 Accepted: November 22, 2022 Article in press: November 22, 2022 Published online: December 16,



2022

Chikamasa Ichita, Akiko Sasaki, Chihiro Sumida, Takashi Nishino, Karen Kimura, Department of Gastroenterology Medicine Center, Shonan Kamakura General Hospital, Kamakura 247-8533, Kanagawa, Japan

Chikamasa Ichita, Sayuri Shimizu, Department of Health Data Science, Yokohama City University, Yokohama 236-0027, Kanagawa, Japan

Corresponding author: Chikamasa Ichita, MD, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology Medicine Center, Shonan Kamakura General Hospital, 1370-1, Okamoto, Kamakura 247-8533, Kanagawa, Japan. ichikamasa@yahoo.co.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Current guidelines recommend colonoscopy within 24 h for acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding; however, the evidence in support for colonic diverticular hemorrhage (CDH) indications remains insufficient.

AIM

To investigate the effectiveness of early colonoscopy on the length of hospital stay for CDH patients.

METHODS

We conducted a single-center retrospective cohort study. Patients who underwent colonoscopy within 24 h of presentation (early group) were compared with those who underwent colonoscopy beyond 24 h of presentation (elective group). The primary outcome was the length of hospital stay, and secondary outcomes were the identification of stigmata of recent hemorrhage (SRH), rebleeding, red blood cell transfusion more than 4 units, and interventional radiology and abdominal surgery after colonoscopy.

RESULTS

We identified 574 CDH cases. Patients were divided into the early (n = 328) and elective (n = 226) groups. After propensity score matching, 191 pairs were generated. The length of hospital stay did not significantly differ between the two groups (early group *vs* elective group; median, 7 *vs* 8 d; P = 0.10). The early group had a significantly high identification of SRH (risk difference, 11.6%; 95% CI: 2.7 to 20.3; P = 0.02). No significant differences were found in the rebleeding (risk difference, 4.7%; 95%CI: -4.1 to 13.5; P = 0.35), red blood cell transfusion more



than 4 units (risk difference, 1.6%; 95% CI: -7.5 to 10.6; P = 0.82), and interventional radiology and abdominal surgery rate after colonoscopy (risk difference, 0.5%; 95% CI: -2.2 to 3.2; P = 1.00).

CONCLUSION

Early colonoscopy within 24 h, on arrival for CDH, could not improve the length of hospital stay.

Key Words: Colonic diverticular hemorrhage; Colonic diverticular bleeding; Diverticular hemorrhage; Diverticular bleeding; Early colonoscopy; Colonoscopy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Current guidelines recommend colonoscopy within 24 h for acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding; however, the evidence in support for colonic diverticular hemorrhage (CDH) indications remains insufficient. We investigate the effectiveness of early colonoscopy on the length of hospital stay for CDH. The purpose of the study was to compare the length of hospital stay for CDH by dividing patients into two groups: An early group who underwent colonoscopy within 24 h and an elective group who underwent colonoscopy beyond 24 h and analysis was performed using propensity score matching. Early colonoscopy did not improve the length of hospital stay.

Citation: Ichita C, Shimizu S, Sasaki A, Sumida C, Nishino T, Kimura K. Effectiveness of early colonoscopy in patients with colonic diverticular hemorrhage: A single-center retrospective cohort study. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(12): 759-768

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i12/759.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.759

INTRODUCTION

Among cases of acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding (ALGIB), colonic diverticular hemorrhage (CDH) is the most common, accounting for more than 60% of cases[1,2]. The clinical presentation of diverticular hemorrhage is usually hematochezia without fever or abdominal pain[3], and the diagnosis can be made with computed tomography (CT) findings, but colonoscopy is recommended for a definitive diagnosis [4,5].

Although various studies, including randomized controlled trials (RCTs)[6-9], have shown that current guidelines recommend colonoscopy within 24 h for ALGIB[2,4,5], no clear evidence has been established for CDH alone. The percentage of spontaneous hemostasis for CDH was as high as 60%-90% [2,10-12], while the prevalence of rebleeding was reported to be as high as 13%-48%[13]. Even if the source of bleeding is identified by early colonoscopy, it is unclear whether early colonoscopy reduces hospital stay.

Emergency colonoscopy is often difficult to perform because of colon preparation and personnel availability for the procedure. The purpose of this study was to determine whether early colonoscopy for diverticular hemorrhage improves hospital stay.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

This was a single-center, retrospective cohort study.

Patient selection

We included patients who presented to Shonan Kamakura General Hospital with hematochezia and underwent colonoscopy with a diagnosis of diverticular hemorrhage over a 5-year period from January 2017 to December 2021. Colonic diverticular hemorrhage was defined as 1) When the stigmata of recent hemorrhage (SRH) were found in the diverticulum^[14] (Figures 1 and 2) When the colonoscopic findings ruled out diseases other than CDH.

Exposure

Patients were divided into early and elective groups. The early group was defined as patients who underwent colonoscopy within 24 h of arrival and the elective group was defined as patients who underwent colonoscopy beyond 24 h of arrival.





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.759 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Image of Stigmata of recent hemorrhage. A: Active bleeding; B: Non-bleeding visible vessel.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.759 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Patient flow.

Exclusion criteria

Patients who underwent interventional radiology (IVR) or abdominal surgery prior to colonoscopy were excluded. Patients for which variables could not be obtained, such as time from visit to colonoscopy, were also excluded. Patients who presented without hemorrhagic shock but developed hemorrhagic shock during follow-up and were allocated to the early colonoscopy group were excluded because they were allocated to the early colonoscopy group due to deterioration of their condition, which may have disadvantaged the early group.

Variables and outcomes

Variables included age, sex, body mass index, smoking history, Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group



performance status (PS) over 3[15], comorbidities (hypertension, diabetes mellites, coronary artery disease, chronic kidney disease, hemodialysis), and the use of medications (antithrombotics and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, shock vitality at presentation, contrast CT findings, and blood sampling data (hemoglobin under 10 g/dL and platelet under 10000 / μ L). Body mass index was categorized as underweight (< 18.5), normal weight (18.5-24.9), overweight (25-29.9), and obese (\geq 30). Smoking history was categorized as current, past, never, or no information. PS was determined by the condition of the patient at the time of the visit. Comorbidities were ascertained from the patient's medical history and medications at the time of presentation, and creatinine over 1.5 mg/dL was defined as chronic kidney disease. Antithrombotics use was defined as the prescription of aspirin, thienopyridine, warfarin, and direct oral anticoagulants. Shock vitality was defined as a shock index over 1 at presentation[16]. Contrast CT findings were classified as: (1) With an extravascular leak; (2) without an extravascular leak; or (3) without contrast CT, according to the contrast CT taken at the time of presentation. Extravascular leakage was defined as leakage of contrast medium into the colon at least in the delayed phase.

The primary outcome was the length of hospital stay. Secondary outcomes included the identification percentage of SRH[14], rebleeding, red blood cell transfusion more than 4 units, and the IVR and abdominal surgery after colonoscopy. IVR and abdominal surgery were defined as those performed to control diverticular bleeding or to control colonoscopy-related complications. The observation period for the outcome was during hospitalization.

Statistical analysis

We performed a propensity score matching analysis between the early and elective groups. This method can minimize the effect of selection bias and imbalances in patient backgrounds between the groups [17]. We estimated propensity scores with a logistic regression using early colonoscopy as a dependent variable and all covariates as independent variables. A one-to-one propensity score matching was performed utilizing the nearest neighbor method without replacement. The caliper width was set at 20% of the standard deviation of the propensity scores on the logit scale. Balances in baseline variables using standardized mean differences were also examined and values of < 0.1 were considered balanced[17].

In addition, two analyses were performed as sensitivity analyses. First, we performed an analysis in which the time to exposure was changed. The group with a time from visit to a colonoscopy of fewer than 12 h was defined as the early group (< 12 h), and the group with a time of 12 h or more was defined as the elective group (\geq 12 h). Propensity score matching was used for analysis in the same approach as in the main analysis. Second, we performed a multivariate analysis using the same covariates. We performed multivariable linear regression analyses for the length of hospital stay and performed multivariable logistic regression analyses for the identification of SRH, rebleeding, red blood cell transfusions more than 4 units, and IVR and abdominal surgery after colonoscopy.

Continuous variables are reported using medians and interquartile ranges, and categorical variables are reported using numbers and percentages. Continuous variables were compared using Mann-Whitney U tests and categorical variables were compared using chi-square tests. The risk difference with 95% confidence intervals (CI) was calculated for binary outcomes. We also calculated odds ratios (ORs) and their 95% CIs in the multivariable analysis. The two-sided significance level for all tests was P < 0.05. All analyses were performed using EZR version 1.55[18], a package for R statistical software (https://www.r-project.org/). More precisely, it is a modified version of R commander designed to add statistical functions frequently used in biostatistics.

Ethics

All procedures were performed in accordance with the ethical standards established in the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its later amendments. The study was reviewed and approved by the institutional review board of the Future Medical Research Center Ethical Committee (IRB No. TGE01304-024). Due to the observational study based on medical records without using samples taken from the human body, informed consent was obtained from all participants through the opt-out method on our hospital website.

RESULTS

During the study period, 573 CDH cases were identified. After applying the defined exclusion criteria, 557 cases were included in the present study. The patients were divided into the early (n = 328) and elective (n = 226) groups. One-to-one propensity score matching created 191 pairs of patients (Figure 2).

Baseline characteristics of eligible patients before and after propensity score matching are provided in Table 1. Before propensity score matching, sex, smoking history, shock vitals at presentation, and contrast CT findings were unbalanced, especially contrast CT findings were highly unbalanced. After propensity score matching, the baseline characteristics of both groups were nearly balanced.

Table T Fallent background beit	ore and after properts	ity score matching				
	Before propensity score matching			After propensity score matching		
	Early group (< 24 h)	Elective group (≥ 24 h)	SMD	Early group (< 24 h)	Elective group (≥ 24 h)	SMD
Variables	n = 328	<i>n</i> = 226		<i>n</i> = 191	<i>n</i> = 191	
Age, yr, median (IQR)	79.0 (71.0-84.0)	79.0 (72.3-84.0)	0.047	78.0 (70.0-84.0)	79.0 (71.5-84.0)	0.057
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	220 (67.1)	135 (59.7)	0.153	132 (69.1)	126 (66.0)	0.067
Body mass index, <i>n</i> (%)			0.087			0.094
< 18.5	46 (14.0)	18 (8.0)		15 (7.9)	18 (9.4)	
18.5-24.9	210 (64.0)	153 (67.7)		124 (64.9)	128 (67.0)	
25-29.9	76 (23.2)	76 (23.2)		45 (23.6)	39 (20.4)	
≥ 30	12 (3.7)	9 (4.0)		3 (1.6)	4 (2.1)	
Smoking			0.162			0.075
Current, n (%)	45 (13.7)	25 (11.1)		23 (12.0)	24 (12.6)	
Past, <i>n</i> (%)	104 (31.7)	64 (28.3)		64 (33.5)	58 (30.4)	
Never, <i>n</i> (%)	169 (51.5)	133 (58.8)		101 (52.9)	105 (55.0)	
No information, <i>n</i> (%)	10 (3.0)	4 (1.8)		3 (1.6)	4 (2.1)	
Performance status \geq 3, <i>n</i> (%)	34 (10.4)	20 (8.8)	0.051	15 (7.9)	20 (10.5)	0.091
Comorbidities						
Hypertension, <i>n</i> (%)	210 (64.0)	152 (67.3)	0.051	124 (64.9)	122 (63.9)	0.022
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	67 (20.4)	51 (22.6)	0.052	41 (21.5)	37 (19.4)	0.052
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	92 (28.0)	67 (29.6)	0.035	63 (33.0)	57 (29.8)	0.068
Chronic kidney disease, n (%)	33 (10.1)	28 (12.4)	0.074	22 (11.5)	25 (13.1)	0.048
Hemodialysis, n (%)	2 (0.6)	5 (2.2)	0.136	2 (1.0)	4 (2.1)	0.084
Medication						
Antithrombotics, n (%)	123 (37.5)	80 (35.4)	0.044	79 (41.4)	68 (35.6)	0.119
NSAIDs, n (%)	14 (4.3)	14 (6.2)	0.087	8 (4.2)	9 (4.7)	0.025
Shock vitality at presentation, n (%)	28 (8.5)	12 (5.3)	0.127	9 (4.7)	12 (6.3)	0.069
Contrast CT findings			0.811			0.027
With an extravascular leak, n (%)	129 (39.3)	17 (7.5)		17 (8.9)	17 (8.9)	
Without an extravascular leak, <i>n</i> (%)	159 (48.5)	170 (75.2)		138 (72.3)	140 (73.3)	
Without contrast CT, <i>n</i> (%)	40 (12.2)	39 (17.3)		36 (18.8)	34 (17.8)	
Blood sampling data						
Hemoglobin < 10 g/dL, n (%)	84 (25.6)	61 (27.0)	0.031	54 (28.3)	51 (26.7)	0.035
Platelet < 10000 / μ L, <i>n</i> (%)	4 (1.2)	3 (1.3)	0.01	2 (1.0)	2 (1.0)	< 0.001

CT: Computed tomography; SMD: Standardized mean difference; IQR: interquartile range; NSAIDs: Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs.

Table 2 shows outcomes after propensity score matching. Length of hospital stay did not significantly differ between the two groups (early group vs elective group; median, 7 vs 8 d; P = 0.10). Among the secondary outcomes, the identification percentage of SRH was significantly higher in the early group (32.5% in the early group vs 20.9% in the elective group; risk difference, 11.6%; 95% CI: 2.7 to 20.3; P =0.02). The rebleeding (28.8% vs 24.1%, respectively; risk difference, 4.7%; 95% CI: -4.1 to 13.5; P = 0.35), red blood cell transfusions more than 4 units (29.3% vs 27.7%, respectively; risk difference, 1.6%; 95% CI: -7.5 to 10.6; P = 0.82), and IVR and abdominal surgery after colonoscopy (2.1% vs 1.6%, respectively; risk difference, 0.5%; 95%CI: -2.2 to 3.2; P = 1.00) were not significantly different between the two groups.

Table 2 Outcomes of the main analysis				
Outcomes	Early group (< 24 h)	Elective group (≥ 24 h)	Difference (95%CI)	P value
Primary outcome				
Length of hospital stay, days, median (IQR)	7 (7–9)	8 (7- 9.5)		0.10
Secondary outcomes				
Identification of stigmata of recent hemorrhage (%)	32.5 (62/191)	20.9 (40/191)	11.6 (2.7 to 20.3)	0.02
Rebleeding (%)	28.8 (55/191)	24.1 (46/191)	4.7 (-4.1 to 13.5)	0.35
Red blood cell transfusion ≥ 4 units (%)	29.3 (56/191)	27.7 (53/191)	1.6 (-7.5 to 10.6)	0.82
Interventional radiology and abdominal surgery (%)	2.1 (4/191)	1.6 (3/191)	0.5 (-2.2 to 3.2)	1.00

CI: Confidence interval; IQR: Interquartile range

The results of the sensitivity analysis adopted 12 h as the exposure time, which was similar to those of the main analysis, however, the identification of SRH was different from that of the main analysis, and the superiority of early colonoscopy could not be demonstrated (Table 3). Sensitivity analyses with multivariate analysis showed similar results to the main analysis (Table 4).

DISCUSSION

The results of this study showed no significant difference in the length of hospital stay between early colonoscopy within 24 h and elective colonoscopy. Sensitivity analyses also showed similar results, indicating the robustness of the results. In contrast, the identification percentage of SRH, although a sensitivity analysis adopting an exposure time of 12 h did not show any advantage, was significantly higher in the early group. However, early colonoscopy did not indicate significant differences in rebleeding, red blood cell transfusion more than 4 units, and IVR and abdominal surgery after colonoscopy.

The randomized control trial (RCT) investigating the benefit of early colonoscopy, which currently has the most robust evidence, is a multicenter study published in 2020[9]. In this RCT, they found an increased identification percentage of SRH in the early group, but no significant difference in the rebleeding or length of hospital stay. Similar to our study, they were unable to demonstrate the benefit of early colonoscopy within 24 h. Although we did not recognize any RCTs that investigated the usefulness of early colonoscopy for CDH because definitive diagnosis is difficult to make before colonoscopy, we did recognize a large, receipt-based observational study in the United States (n =20,100)[19]. In this United States study, early colonoscopy within 24 h also increased rebleeding and readmission. Some of the results indicated a disadvantage of early colonoscopy. There may be several reasons for this result. In case of the receipt database study: (1) It was difficult to obtain important information such as imaging information; (2) It did not ensure accurate diagnosis; and (3) It was difficult to obtain information on an hourly scale. In the present study: (1) Although various confounding factors can be compensated for with surrogate markers, confounding factors such as extravascular leakage findings on contrast CT could not be adequately addressed, which was important in this study; and (2) The accuracy of the diagnosis itself is likely to be unclear for diseases for which validation studies are insufficient. In such cases, the diagnosis may be incorrect if factors other than ICD-10 codes are not used appropriately. The Receipt Database Study can provide data on a daily scale, but it is difficult to provide data on an hourly scale. If the procedure was performed on the same day of admission, the range would be from 0 to 47 h, depending on the time at which the patient was admitted to the hospital. Few studies have evaluated the appropriate colonoscopy time for CDH. Although the present study was an observational study conducted at a single institution, the covariates were appropriately selected and adjusted, and robustness was demonstrated in the sensitivity analysis.

A possible reason for a prolonged length of hospital stay despite the identification of the source of bleeding in our study is the high rebleeding. Table 5 shows the hemostatic methods used in endoscopic hemostasis at the time of the main analysis of this study. In this study, the most common method of hemostasis in both the early and elective groups was the zipper clipping method. As shown in Table 6, the rebleeding of the zipper clipping method was considerably higher than that of other hemostatic techniques. In contrast, the direct clipping method and endoscopic band ligation (EBL) method have a significantly lower rebleeding (direct clipping method vs zippier clipping method vs EBL method; 9.3% vs 45.1% vs 10.3%). Especially for the EBL method, its low rebleeding and safety have been reported in recent years [20-24]. The general adoption of these hemostatic methods could improve rebleeding and shorten hospital stays. The number of EBL method cases in this study was inadequate because we



Table 3 Results of sensitivity analysis for a colonoscopy exposure time of 12 h					
Outcomes	Early group (< 12 h)	Elective group (≥ 12 h)	Difference (95%CI)	P value	
Primary outcome					
Length of hospital stay, median (IQR)	7 (6-9)	8 (7-9)		0.09	
Secondary outcomes					
Identification of stigmata of recent hemorrhage (%)	40.8 (51/125)	33.6 (42/125)	7.2 (-4.7 to 19.1)	0.30	
Rebleeding (%)	37.6 (47/125)	25.6 (32/125)	12.0 (0.6 to 23.4)	0.06	
Red blood cell transfusion ≥ 4 units (%)	30.4 (38/125)	28.8 (36/125)	1.6 (-9.7 to 12.9)	0.89	
Interventional radiology and abdominal surgery (%)	2.4 (3/125)	3.2 (4/125)	-0.8 (-4.9 to 3.3)	0.74	

CI: Confidence interval; IQR: Interquartile range.

Table 4 Results of sensitivity analysis using multivariate analysis				
Primary outcome	Coefficient (95%CI)	P value		
Length of hospital stay	0.08 (-0.71 to 0.87)	0.84		
Secondary outcomes	Odds ratio (95%CI)	P value		
Identification of stigmata of recent hemorrhage	1.76 (1.14–2.70)	0.01		
Rebleeding	1.21 (0.78-1.86)	0.39		
Red blood cell transfusion ≥ 4 units	0.91 (0.55–1.50)	0.71		
Interventional radiology and abdominal surgery	0.93 (0.23-3.78)	0.92		

CI: Confidence interval.

Table 5 Different hemostatic methods in the main analysis				
Hemostatic methodEarly group (< 24 h)Elective group (≥ 24 h)P				
Direct clipping method, <i>n</i> (%)	17/60 (28.3)	9/40 (22.5)	0.794	
Zipper clipping, method, n (%)	30/60 (50.0)	21/40 (52.5)		
Endoscopic band ligation method, <i>n</i> (%) 13/60 (21.7) 10/40 (25.0)				

Table 6 Rebleeding rates by hemostatic methods, n (%)				
Hemostatic method	Direct clipping method (<i>n</i> = 43)	Zipper clipping method (<i>n</i> = 82)	Endoscopic band ligation method ($n = 47$)	
Rebleeding	4 (9.3)	37 (45.1)	5 (10.6)	

adopted the EBL method in 2020. Further studies will be conducted in the future.

Limits of the study

There are several limitations associated with our study that should be noted. First, this is a single-center study, and generalizability to outside institutions is insufficient. Second, the localization of diverticula and the frequency of CDH are different among racial groups. It is unclear whether the Asian data can be applied to other races[25-28]. Third, the benefits of colonoscopy for CDH are not only potential in terms of reduced hospital stay associated with the colonoscopic hemostasis, but also an important factor in confirming the diagnosis. It should be noted that this study did not consider the benefits of the diagnostic factor.

Finally, this study focused on the time period from hospital visit to colonoscopy, not from the onset of hematochezia to colonoscopy. Therefore, the time period from the onset of hematochezia to colonoscopy may have differed from the actual time.

Bishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our study showed that early colonoscopy within 24 h did not improve the length of hospital stay for CDH. Early colonoscopy may not be necessary for all cases of CDH.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Appropriate timing of colonoscopy for colonic diverticular hemorrhage is not well evidenced.

Research motivation

The motivation for this study is to investigate whether within 24 h is an appropriate timing for colonoscopy for colonic diverticular hemorrhage.

Research objectives

We aimed to compare the length of hospital stay for colonoscopy for colonic diverticular hemorrhage by dividing patients into two groups: early groups (within 24 h) and elective colonoscopy (after 24 h).

Research methods

A single-center retrospective study over 5 years compared the two groups using propensity score matching.

Research results

Early colonoscopy within 24 h did not significantly improve hospital stay.

Research conclusions

Early colonoscopy within 24 h for colonic diverticular hemorrhage may not improve length of hospital stay.

Research perspectives

Further research is needed to determine which patients really need early colonoscopy.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to express our gratitude to the Gastroenterology Medicine Center, the Emergency Department, and the Surgery Department of Shonan Kamakura General Hospital, who were involved in the patient care.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Ichita C, Shimizu S, Sasaki A, Sumida C, Nishino T, and Kimura K contributed equally to this work; Ichita C contributed to the planning, data gathering, literature review, writing and editing of this article; Shimizu S provided epidemiological advice and reviewed for statistical analysis; Sasaki A, Sumida C, Nishino T, and Kimura K provided professional suggestions in the conduct of the study; all authors commented on draft versions and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the institutional review board of the Future Medical Research Center Ethical Committee (IRB No. TGE01304-024).

Informed consent statement: Due to the observational study based on medical records without using samples taken from the human body, informed consent was obtained from all participants through the opt-out method on our hospital website.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors have no conflicts of interest directly relevant to the content of this article

Data sharing statement: The original anonymous dataset is available on request from the corresponding author at ichikamasa@yahoo.co.jp.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was



prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Chikamasa Ichita 0000-0001-9210-7371; Sayuri Shimizu 0000-0003-0661-1171; Akiko Sasaki 0000-0003-4219-554X; Chihiro Sumida 0000-0002-4616-6407; Takashi Nishino 0000-0002-6717-1096; Karen Kimura 0000-0001-8165-1777.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- 1 Nagata N, Kobayashi K, Yamauchi A, Yamada A, Omori J, Ikeya T, Aoyama T, Tominaga N, Sato Y, Kishino T, Ishii N, Sawada T, Murata M, Takao A, Mizukami K, Kinjo K, Fujimori S, Uotani T, Fujita M, Sato H, Suzuki S, Narasaka T, Hayasaka J, Funabiki T, Kinjo Y, Mizuki A, Kiyotoki S, Mikami T, Gushima R, Fujii H, Fuyuno Y, Gunji N, Toya Y, Narimatsu K, Manabe N, Nagaike K, Kinjo T, Sumida Y, Funakoshi S, Kawagishi K, Matsuhashi T, Komaki Y, Miki K, Watanabe K, Fukuzawa M, Itoi T, Uemura N, Kawai T, Kaise M. Identifying Bleeding Etiologies by Endoscopy Affected Outcomes in 10,342 Cases With Hematochezia: CODE BLUE-J Study. Am J Gastroenterol 2021; 116: 2222-2234 [PMID: 34388140 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000001413]
- 2 ASGE Standards of Practice Committee. Pasha SF, Shergill A, Acosta RD, Chandrasekhara V, Chathadi KV, Early D, Evans JA, Fisher D, Fonkalsrud L, Hwang JH, Khashab MA, Lightdale JR, Muthusamy VR, Saltzman JR, Cash BD. The role of endoscopy in the patient with lower GI bleeding. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 79: 875-885 [PMID: 24703084 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.10.039
- Wilkins T, Baird C, Pearson AN, Schade RR. Diverticular bleeding. Am Fam Physician 2009; 80: 977-983 [PMID: 3 19873964]
- 4 Strate LL, Gralnek IM. ACG Clinical Guideline: Management of Patients With Acute Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2016; 111: 459-474 [PMID: 26925883 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.41]
- Nagata N, Ishii N, Manabe N, Tomizawa K, Urita Y, Funabiki T, Fujimori S, Kaise M. Guidelines for Colonic Diverticular 5 Bleeding and Colonic Diverticulitis: Japan Gastroenterological Association. Digestion 2019; 99 Suppl 1: 1-26 [PMID: 30625484 DOI: 10.1159/000495282]
- van Rongen I, Thomassen BJW, Perk LE. Early Versus Standard Colonoscopy: A Randomized Controlled Trial in Patients With Acute Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding: Results of the BLEED Study. J Clin Gastroenterol 2019; 53: 591-598 [PMID: 29734211 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000001048]
- 7 Green BT, Rockey DC, Portwood G, Tarnasky PR, Guarisco S, Branch MS, Leung J, Jowell P. Urgent colonoscopy for evaluation and management of acute lower gastrointestinal hemorrhage: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 2395-2402 [PMID: 16279891 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.00306.x]
- 8 Laine L, Shah A. Randomized trial of urgent vs. elective colonoscopy in patients hospitalized with lower GI bleeding. Am J Gastroenterol 2010; 105: 2636-41; quiz 2642 [PMID: 20648004 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.277]
- Niikura R, Nagata N, Yamada A, Honda T, Hasatani K, Ishii N, Shiratori Y, Doyama H, Nishida T, Sumiyoshi T, Fujita T, Kiyotoki S, Yada T, Yamamoto K, Shinozaki T, Takata M, Mikami T, Mabe K, Hara K, Fujishiro M, Koike K. Efficacy and Safety of Early vs Elective Colonoscopy for Acute Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 168-175.e6 [PMID: 31563627 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.09.010]
- 10 Tanaka Y, Motomura Y, Akahoshi K, Iwao R, Komori K, Nakama N, Osoegawa T, Itaba S, Kubokawa M, Hisano T, Ihara E, Nakamura K, Takayanagi R. Predictive factors for colonic diverticular rebleeding: a retrospective analysis of the clinical and colonoscopic features of 111 patients. Gut Liver 2012; 6: 334-338 [PMID: 22844561 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2012.6.3.334]
- Aytac E, Stocchi L, Gorgun E, Ozuner G. Risk of recurrence and long-term outcomes after colonic diverticular bleeding. 11 Int J Colorectal Dis 2014; 29: 373-378 [PMID: 24337782 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-013-1804-8]
- 12 Poncet G, Heluwaert F, Voirin D, Bonaz B, Faucheron JL. Natural history of acute colonic diverticular bleeding: a prospective study in 133 consecutive patients. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010; 32: 466-471 [PMID: 20491745 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04362.x]
- 13 Segev L, Ozuner G. Natural history of bleeding risk in colonic diverticulosis. Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol 2017; 63: 152-157 [PMID: 28240003 DOI: 10.23736/S1121-421X.17.02384-4]
- 14 Jensen DM, Ohning GV, Kovacs TO, Jutabha R, Ghassemi K, Dulai GS, Machicado GA. Natural history of definitive diverticular hemorrhage based on stigmata of recent hemorrhage and colonoscopic Doppler blood flow monitoring for risk stratification and definitive hemostasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 416-423 [PMID: 26227931 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.07.033]
- 15 Oken MM, Creech RH, Tormey DC, Horton J, Davis TE, McFadden ET, Carbone PP. Toxicity and response criteria of the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. Am J Clin Oncol 1982; 5: 649-655 [PMID: 7165009 DOI:



10.1097/00000421-198212000-00014]

- 16 Koch E, Lovett S, Nghiem T, Riggs RA, Rech MA. Shock index in the emergency department: utility and limitations. Open Access Emerg Med 2019; 11: 179-199 [PMID: 31616192 DOI: 10.2147/OAEM.S178358]
- Rosenbaum PR, Rubin DB. Constructing a control group using multivariate matched sampling methods that incorporate 17 the propensity score. Am Stat 1985; 39: 33-38 [DOI: 10.2307/2683903]
- Kanda Y. Investigation of the freely available easy-to-use software 'EZR' for medical statistics. Bone Marrow Transplant 18 2013; 48: 452-458 [PMID: 23208313 DOI: 10.1038/bmt.2012.244]
- Nigam N, Patel P, Sengupta N. Outcomes of Early Versus Delayed Colonoscopy in Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding Using 19 a Hospital Administrative Database. J Clin Gastroenterol 2018; 52: 721-725 [PMID: 28961575 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000937]
- 20 Nagata N, Niikura R, Ishii N, Kaise M, Omata F, Tominaga N, Kitagawa T, Ikeya T, Kobayashi K, Furumoto Y, Narasaka T, Iwata E, Sugimoto M, Itoi T, Uemura N, Kawai T. Cumulative evidence for reducing recurrence of colonic diverticular bleeding using endoscopic clipping vs band ligation: Systematic review and meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 1738-1743 [PMID: 33295071 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15370]
- 21 Ishii N, Setoyama T, Deshpande GA, Omata F, Matsuda M, Suzuki S, Uemura M, Iizuka Y, Fukuda K, Suzuki K, Fujita Y. Endoscopic band ligation for colonic diverticular hemorrhage. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 382-387 [PMID: 21944311 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.07.030]
- Okamoto T, Nakamura K, Yamamoto K, Yoshimoto T, Takasu A, Shiratori Y, Ikeya T, Okuyama S, Takagi K, Fukuda K. 22 Safety and Effectiveness of Endoscopic Band Ligation for Colonic Diverticular Bleeding in Elderly Patients. Digestion 2021; 102: 760-766 [PMID: 33556954 DOI: 10.1159/000513310]
- Nagata N, Ishii N, Kaise M, Shimbo T, Sakurai T, Akiyama J, Uemura N. Long-term recurrent bleeding risk after endoscopic therapy for definitive colonic diverticular bleeding: band ligation versus clipping. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 841-853.e4 [PMID: 30036505 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.07.018]
- Kobayashi K, Nagata N, Furumoto Y, Yamauchi A, Yamada A, Omori J, Ikeya T, Aoyama T, Tominaga N, Sato Y, 24 Kishino T, Ishii N, Sawada T, Murata M, Takao A, Mizukami K, Kinjo K, Fujimori S, Uotani T, Fujita M, Sato H, Suzuki S, Narasaka T, Hayasaka J, Kaise M; CODE BLUE-J study collaborators. Effectiveness and adverse events of endoscopic clipping vs band ligation for colonic diverticular hemorrhage: a large-scale multicenter cohort study. Endoscopy 2022; 54: 735-744 [PMID: 34820792 DOI: 10.1055/a-1705-0921]
- 25 Nagata N, Niikura R, Aoki T, Shimbo T, Itoh T, Goda Y, Suda R, Yano H, Akiyama J, Yanase M, Mizokami M, Uemura N. Increase in colonic diverticulosis and diverticular hemorrhage in an aging society: lessons from a 9-year colonoscopic study of 28,192 patients in Japan. Int J Colorectal Dis 2014; 29: 379-385 [PMID: 24317937 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-013-1808-4
- Nagata N, Niikura R, Shimbo T, Kishida Y, Sekine K, Tanaka S, Aoki T, Watanabe K, Akiyama J, Yanase M, Itoh T, 26 Mizokami M, Uemura N. Alcohol and smoking affect risk of uncomplicated colonic diverticulosis in Japan. PLoS One 2013; 8: e81137 [PMID: 24339905 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0081137]
- Wheat CL, Strate LL. Trends in Hospitalization for Diverticulitis and Diverticular Bleeding in the United States From 27 2000 to 2010. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 96-103.e1 [PMID: 25862988 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.03.030]
- 28 Peery AF, Keku TO, Martin CF, Eluri S, Runge T, Galanko JA, Sandler RS. Distribution and Characteristics of Colonic Diverticula in a United States Screening Population. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 980-985.e1 [PMID: 26872402 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.01.020]



F WJ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 769-776

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.769

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study Our initial single port robotic cholecystectomy experience: A feasible and safe option for benign gallbladder diseases

Huseyin Kemal Rasa, Ayhan Erdemir

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single-blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Cochior D, Romania; Kumar A, India

Received: September 22, 2022 Peer-review started: September 22, 2022

First decision: October 20, 2022 Revised: November 25, 2022 Accepted: December 1, 2022 Article in press: December 1, 2022 Published online: December 16, 2022



Huseyin Kemal Rasa, Ayhan Erdemir, Department of General Surgery, Anadolu Medical Center Hospital, Kocaeli 41400, Turkey

Corresponding author: Huseyin Kemal Rasa, MD, Attending Doctor, Department of General Surgery, Anadolu Medical Center Hospital, Cumhuriyet Mahallesi 2255 Sokak No 3 Gebze, Kocaeli 41400, Turkey. kemrasa@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Although single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy has been performed for over 25 years, it is still not popular. The narrow working space used in this surgery limits the movement of instruments and causes ergonomic challenges. Robotic surgery not only resolves the ergonomic challenges of single-port laparoscopic surgery but is also considered a good option with its additional technical advantages, like a three-dimensional display and not being affected by tremors. However, the extent to which these technical and ergonomic advantages positively affect the surgical outcomes and how safe the single-port robotic surgeries need to be assessed for each particular surgery.

AIM

To evaluate the feasibility and safety of single-port robotic cholecystectomy for patients with cholelithiasis.

METHODS

The electronic records of the first 40 consecutive patients with gallbladder lithiasis who underwent single-port robotic cholecystectomy from 2013 to 2021 were analyzed retrospectively. In addition to the demographic characteristics of the patients, we analyzed American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) scores and body mass index. The presence of an accompanying umbilical hernia was also noted. The amount of blood loss during the operation, the necessity to place a drain in the subhepatic area, and the need to use grafts during the closure of the fascia of the port site were determined. Hospital stay, readmission rates, perioperative and postoperative complications, the Clavien-Dindo complication scores and postoperative analgesia requirements were also evaluated.

RESULTS

The mean age of the 40 patients included in the study was 49.5 ± 11.6 years, and 26 were female (65.0%). The umbilical hernia was present in 24 (60.0%) patients,



with a body mass index median of 29.3 kg/m² and a mean of 29.7 ± 5.2 kg/m². Fifteen (37.5%) of the patients were evaluated as ASA I, 18 (45.0%) as ASA II, and 7 (17.5%) as ASA III. The mean bleeding amount during the operation was 58.4 ± 55.8 mL, and drain placement was required in 12 patients (30.0%). After port removal, graft reinforcement during fascia closure was preferred in 14 patients (35.0%). The median operation time was 93.5 min and the mean was 101.2 ± 27.0 min. The mean hospital stay was 1.4 ± 0.6 d, and 1 patient was readmitted to the hospital due to pain (2.5%). Clavien-Dindo I complications were seen in 14 patients (35.0%), and five (12.5%) complications were wound site problems.

CONCLUSION

In addition to the technological and ergonomic advantages robotic surgery provides surgeons, our study strongly supports that single-port robotic cholecystectomy is a feasible and safe option for treating patients with gallstones.

Key Words: Cholecystectomy; Laparoscopic cholecystectomy; Robotic surgery; Single-port surgery; Single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy; Single-port robotic cholecystectomy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We retrospectively analyzed 40 consecutive patients with cholelithiasis who underwent singleport robotic cholecystectomy from 2013 to 2021. We believe that the learning curve for single-port robotic cholecystectomy surgery is not long, and after a particular experience, the operation times are significantly shortened. Our data suggest that it is a safe surgery with acceptable intraoperative blood loss, no conversion, and no bile duct injury or postoperative bile leak. Our data also support more liberal graft use during the fascia closure. Single-port robotic cholecystectomy is a feasible and safe option that should be considered when treating patients with gallstones.

Citation: Rasa HK, Erdemir A. Our initial single port robotic cholecystectomy experience: A feasible and safe option for benign gallbladder diseases. *World J Gastrointest Endosc* 2022; 14(12): 769-776 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i12/769.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.769

INTRODUCTION

The first successful laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC) was performed in 1985 and quickly became the preferred method for all benign gallbladder diseases. The laparoscopic approach was also favored for different surgeries and initiated the evolution of "single-port" and "robotic" surgeries. Single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy (SPLC) was first introduced in 1995[1] and was shown to be a reasonable option for various surgeries like appendectomy[2] and colectomy[3].

The narrow working space in SPLC limits the movement of instruments and causes ergonomic challenges like crowding and collision between instruments. These technical difficulties have prevented SPLC from becoming the gold standard approach[4]. Robotic surgery gained popularity after 2010 and resolved the ergonomic challenges of single-port surgeries. Its additional technical advantages, like a three-dimensional display and not being affected by tremors, enable robotic surgery to be a good option for surgeries with single-port use. On the other hand, the extent to which these technical and ergonomic advantages positively affect surgical outcomes and how safe robotic surgeries are performed with a single port still need to be assessed.

To evaluate the feasibility and safety of single-port robotic cholecystectomy (SPRC) surgery, we analyzed the results of our first 40 consecutive SPRC operations for cholelithiasis from 2013 to 2021.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The electronic patient records of the first 40 consecutive patients who underwent SPRC using the "da Vinci SI" platform (Intuitive Surgical, Sunnyvale, CA, United States) in our hospital between 2013 and 2021 were reviewed retrospectively. The indication for surgery in all patients was gallbladder lithiasis. No distinction was made between patients with or without symptoms, and patients with acute cholecystitis or suspected malignancy were not included in the group.

Raisbidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Gel port or SILS port was used in surgeries. The port was placed through an open technique, and a 3 cm incision was made from the umbilicus. After port placement, the patient was placed in a partial reverse Trendelenburg and right tilt position. The port was positioned with the camera trocar at the bottom and the working trocars at the top. After the camera trocar was inserted, the docking was done. Monopolar scissors and bipolar fenestrated forceps were placed in the study arms. A technique similar to LC was used in the surgeries. To reduce the risk of bile duct injuries and to avoid complications due to anatomical alterations, we used the "Critical View of Safety" technique introduced by Strasberg in all our SPRC surgeries[5]. Admittedly, the view achieved by SPRC is usually better than that of laparoscopy.

Similar care with laparoscopic surgeries in the postoperative period was applied. Patients were allowed to take fluids in the 2nd hour, mobilized at the 6th hour, and discharged within 1 d to 3 d postsurgery.

In addition to the demographic characteristics of the patients, we analyzed American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) scores and body mass indexes. The presence of an accompanying umbilical hernia was also noted. The amount of blood loss during the operation, the necessity to place a drain in the subhepatic area and the need to use grafts during the closure of the fascia of the port site were determined. Hospital stay, readmission rates, perioperative and postoperative complications, the Clavien-Dindo complication scores, and postoperative analgesia requirements were also evaluated.

Ertan Koç reviewed the calculations and statistical methods of this study.

RESULTS

The mean age of the 40 patients included in the study was 49.5 ± 11.6 years, and 26 patients were female (65.0%). The umbilical hernia was present in 24 (60.0%) patients with a body mass index median of 29.3 kg/m^2 and mean of 29.7 ± 5.2 kg/m². Fifteen (37.5%) of the patients were evaluated as ASA I, 18 (45.0%) as ASA II, and 7 (17.5%) as ASA III. The mean blood loss during the operation was 58.4 ± 55.8 mL, and drain placement was required in 12 patients (30.0%). After port removal, graft reinforcement for fascia closure was preferred in 14 patients (35.0%). We used a prolene graft for fascia closure reinforcement. After the fascial defect was primarily closed, a properly sized prolene graft was placed as an on-lay, and the graft was fixed with interrupted non-absorbable sutures.

The median operative time was 93.5 min and the mean time was 101.2 ± 27.0 min. The mean hospital stay was 1.4 ± 0.6 d, and 1 patient was readmitted to the hospital due to pain (2.5%). Clavien-Dindo I complications were seen in 14 patients (35.0%), and five complications (12.5%) were wound site problems (Table 1).

We also evaluated our 40 consecutive multi-port laparoscopic cholecystectomies performed in the last 6 mo to guide us in evaluating the results of our study. The average age of the patient in this group was 45.5. Fifteen of the patients were female and twenty-five were male. The mean BMI was 28.7 kg/m². For ASA scores, 14 patients were ASA 1, 23 were ASA 2, and 3 were ASA 3. One patient had an umbilical hernia. Thirteen patients were operated on for acute cholecystitis. Perioperative bleeding was minimal and drains were used in 4 patients; no grafts were used in any of the patients. The mean operative time was 54 min, and the average length of stay in the hospital was 1 d. A single dose of paracetamol was used as an analgesic postoperatively in 23 of the patients. Complications at the level of Clavien-Dindo 1 (2 of diarrhea, 1 of pain) developed in 3 patients postoperatively, but no patient required re-hospitalization (Table 2).

DISCUSSION

A systematic review published in 2021 evaluating the intraoperative and postoperative results of robotic cholecystectomy showed that the operating room time for robotic cholecystectomy is longer than its laparoscopic equivalent[6]. When the studies included in this review were evaluated, it was shown that the most critical factor that extended the operation time was the learning curve. While the time difference between the robotic and laparoscopic surgeries was more distinct in the studies before 2010, it was seen that there was less or no difference in the studies published in the following years. SPRC surgeries in our study lasted 60 to 207 min, with a median time of 93.5 min and an average of 101.2 ± 27 min. When we reviewed our data, we saw a similar trend in our study; the surgeries performed at the beginning of our learning curve took longer, and the operating times shortened over time. The increase in the operating room team's experience in preparing the robotic arrangement and the rapid replacement of hand tools shortened the surgery and operation times.

Perhaps the most significant limitation of our study was that the number of included surgeries was only 40. With this total number, it was impossible to perform subgroup analyses such as early and late periods, in which statistically significant differences could be revealed. On the other hand, our observation was similar to the results of a systematic review published in 2018 by Migliore *et al*[7] that showed the learning curve for SPRC surgery to not be long. After a particular experience, the operation



Table 1 Demographic and perioperative data of the patients				
Characteristic	Parameter			
Age, yr	Min-Max: 26-73	Median: 48	mean ± SD: 49.5 ± 11.6	
BMI, kg/m ²	Min-Max: 20.2–40.9	Median: 29.3	mean ± SD: 29.7 ± 5.2	
Operation time, min	Min-Max: 60-207	Median: 93.5	mean ± SD: 101.2 ± 27.0	
Amount of bleeding, mL	Min-Max: 15-250	Median: 50	mean ± SD: 58.4 ± 55.8	
Length of hospital stay, d	Min-Max: 1-3	Median: 1	mean ± SD: 1.4 ± 0.6	
Sex	Female	26	65	
	Male	14	35	
ASA score	Ι	15	37.5	
	П	18	45	
	III	7	17.5	
Umbilical hernia	Present	24	60	
	Absent	16	40	
Drain	Present	12	30	
	Absent	28	70	
Graft	Present	14	35	
	Absent	26	65	
Postoperative complication	Present	14	35	
	Absent	26	65	
Readmission	Present	1	2.5	
	Absent	39	97.5	

Parameter data are presented as n and %, unless otherwise indicated. ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; BMI: Body mass index; SD: Standard deviation

times were shortened significantly.

The same systematic review analyzed the conversion rates of SPRC surgeries. According to the results of the 13 studies included in the review, it was found that this rate was 4.2%, of which 2.2% were converted to multi-port laparoscopic surgery and 2% to open surgery[7]. We had no conversion among the 40 operations, probably due to our inclusion criteria. We did not prefer SPRC operations for patients with acute cholecystitis and its complications, such as perforation, or patients with malignant pathologies.

As a result of increasing experience and developing technological possibilities, the risk of complications in operations performed for benign gallbladder diseases has decreased significantly. Problems such as bile duct injuries and postoperative bile leaks decreased to 0.1%-0.3%. In our study, there were no patients with intraoperative bile duct injury or postoperative bile leakage. These data were again attributed to our patient selection criteria and our limited number of surgeries. We anticipate that this technique will also become one of our options in non-elective gallbladder surgeries and malignant diseases soon. We plan to evaluate whether SPRC surgeries performed for these more complicated aetiologies will affect our complication rates.

The mean perioperative blood loss in our SPRC surgeries was 58 mL. This loss was similar to the blood loss in other cholecystectomy operations where we use different techniques like LC or SPLC and is also comparable with literature data. Our "learning curve" discussion about the operation time may also be valid for our generous drain preference in this cohort (12 surgeries - 30.0%), and we hypothesize that we will have a decreasing trend in the coming years.

An umbilical hernia was present in 24 patients (60.0%). This rate is higher than expected, likely due to the addition of patients with fascia defects detected by ultrasonography to patients with clinically significant hernia. At the end of the surgery, graft reinforcement was preferred in 14 patients (35.0%) during the closure of the port site. In the follow-up, an incisional hernia was observed in 1 patient (2.5%) in whom we did not use a graft. A meta-analysis by Jensen *et al*[8] showed that the risk of incisional hernia development in patients who underwent robotic cholecystectomy ranged from 0% to 16.7%. We also know that prophylactic graft use in the laparoscopic method reduces the risk of incisional hernia



Table 2 Demographic and perioperative data of our last 40 consecutive laparoscopic cholecystectomy patients			
Feature		Value	
Average age, yr		45.5	
BMI, kg/m ²		28.7	
Operation time, min		54	
Amount of bleeding, mL		10	
Length of hospital stay, d		1	
Sex	Female	15	
	Male	25	
ASA score	Ι	14	
	Ш	23	
	III	3	
Umbilical hernia	Absent	39	
	Present	1	
Drain	Absent	36	
	Present	4	
Graft	Absent	40	
	Present	0	
Postoperative complication	Absent	37	
	Present	3	
Readmission	Absent	40	
	Present	0	

ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; BMI: Body mass index.

development[9]. Our study had only 1 patient with an incisional hernia, and we did not use a graft for that patient. All those facts support more liberal graft use during the fascia closure. Graft reinforcement should be considered more frequently, especially in patients with a body mass index > 30 kg/m^2 , over 65 years of age, who are diabetic, and who have a chronic obstructive pulmonary disease with impaired wound healing and a high risk of incisional hernia.

It is known that wound site problems are more significant in laparoscopic and robotic cholecystectomy operations performed *via* a single port when compared with multiple ports[10,11]. While the general wound site problems reported for SPRC surgeries accounted for 5%, it was found that this problem was seen in 5 patients (12.5%) in our study. The difference between the literature and the results of our study may be due to the definition of 'wound problem'. While in most series only patients with surgical site infection and significant seroma were included in this group, we added patients with surgical site dehiscence and incision healing problems to the list.

LC operations performed using a single port have better cosmetic results than LC operations performed using multiple ports and provide higher patient satisfaction[10,11]. However, in robotic surgery, there is no study evaluating the impact of the port number on cosmetic results and patient satisfaction. The general belief is that patients are happier with a single incision, and our observations support this data.

There is no robust data that support that any of the surgical options for cholecystectomy have an impact on postoperative pain. A systematic review published in 2021 analyzed 15 studies for postoperative pain. It was concluded that it is impossible to say whether there is a difference between patients who underwent robotic surgery or LC due to different study methodologies and pain assessment methods[6]. In a recently published study, it was found that the pain scores of patients who underwent SPRC were lower than the scores of patients who underwent LC *via* a single port[12]. It was observed that the pain scores of the patients included in our study were low, and pain control could be achieved effectively using single (paracetamol) or dual (paracetamol and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory) painkillers. In 1 patient included in the study, post-discharge pain scores remained high, and he was re-hospitalized to maintain pain control.

Sun et al[13] published a systematic review and meta-analysis in 2018, which compared SPRC and multi-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy surgeries. They concluded that the risk of incisional hernia and the high cost of the procedure should be considered when performing SPRC. However, their main conclusion was that, so far, the advantages and disadvantages of SPRC still have not been studied extensively and we need more high-quality studies and data to be able to comment on robot-assisted cholecystectomy operations. Indeed, there is also a lack of concrete evidence from comparisons of the advantages and disadvantages of the single-port vs multi-port robotic cholecystectomy operations, with the exceptions of features related to ergonomics and technical components. More high-quality studies are also needed for applicability in more complex gallbladder diseases.

Another limitation of our study was the inability to evaluate whether SPRC increased the cost of treating benign gallbladder diseases. The cost of the operations showed a significant difference during the study period (2013-2021) due to a number of reasons. According to current calculations, the mean cost for SPRC is \$6659 and for multi-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy is \$2439.

CONCLUSION

The findings from this study, which we performed on 40 consecutive patients, strongly support the view that SPRC is a feasible and safe surgery. Considering the technological and ergonomic advantages it provides to the surgeon, SPRC seems to be an excellent option that should be considered for all benign gallbladder pathologies. It would be appropriate to confirm this inference with randomized controlled studies with a large number of patients in the near future.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy has been performed for over 25 years but is not popular. The narrow working space in this surgery limits the movement of instruments and causes ergonomic challenges. Robotic surgery resolves the ergonomic challenges. However, the extent to which these technical and ergonomic advantages positively affect the surgical outcomes and the safety of the singleport robotic surgeries need to be assessed.

Research motivation

Our first motivation for the study was to determine the feasibility and safety of single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy. We also evaluated patient outcomes after robotic surgery.

Research objectives

Our main objective was to evaluate the safety of single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy by determining intraoperative blood loss, conversion rate, and risk of bile duct injury or postoperative bile leak. We also determined the necessity of grafts during fascia closure.

Research methods

Our research methodology was retrospective electronic patient record evaluation.

Research results

We observed that the mean blood loss during the operation was 58.4 mL, and drain placement was required in 12 patients (30.0%). The median operative time was 93.5 min. We hypothesize that experience of the surgeon will have a positive effect on those numbers, and future studies will have better results. After port removal, graft reinforcement for fascia closure was preferred in 14 patients (35.0%). One patient was readmitted to the hospital due to pain (2.5%). Clavien-Dindo I complications were seen in 14 patients (35.0%), and 5 complications (12.5%) were wound site problems. These data support the safety of single-port robotic cholecystectomy.

Research conclusions

The findings of this study, which we performed on 40 consecutive patients, strongly supported the view that single-port robotic cholecystectomy is a feasible and safe surgery. Considering the technological and ergonomic advantages it provides to the surgeon, single-port robotic cholecystectomy seems an excellent option that should be considered for all benign gallbladder pathologies.

Research perspectives

It would be appropriate to confirm our results with randomized controlled studies to be conducted with more patients in the near future. Also, comparing single-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy and single-



port robotic cholecystectomy will be helpful.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Rasa HK contributed to conceptualization of the study, methodology, writing, review and editing of the manuscript, and project administration; Erdemir A contributed to conceptualization of the study, methodology, formal analysis of the data, investigation into the literature and writing of the original draft of the manuscript; both authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was conducted following the Declaration of Helsinki (as revised in 2013) and was approved by Anadolu Medical Center Hospital review board and ethics committee (ASM-EK-22/186).

Informed consent statement: Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: The datasets analyzed during the current study are available in the hospital's "electronic patient records" and from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – a checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement – a checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Turkey

ORCID number: Huseyin Kemal Rasa 0000-0002-2872-3249; Ayhan Erdemir 0000-0002-5353-6496.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu JH

REFERENCES

- Navarra G, Pozza E, Occhionorelli S, Carcoforo P, Donini I. One-wound laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Br J Surg 1997; 1 84: 695 [PMID: 9171771 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.1997.02586.x]
- 2 Duza G, Davrieux CF, Palermo M, Khiangte E, Azfar M, Rizvi SAA, Trelles N, Zorraquin C, Sbai-Idrissi M, Le Brian Alban Z. Conventional Laparoscopic Appendectomy Versus Single-Port Laparoscopic Appendectomy, a Multicenter Randomized Control Trial: A Feasible and Safe Alternative to Standard Laparoscopy. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2019; 29: 1577-1584 [PMID: 31613689 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2019.0460]
- 3 Hirano Y, Hiranuma C, Hattori M, Douden K, Yamaguchi S. Single-incision or Single-incision Plus One-Port Laparoscopic Surgery for Colorectal Cancer. Surg Technol Int 2020; 36: 132-135 [PMID: 32196563]
- 4 Lee SH, Jung MJ, Hwang HK, Kang CM, Lee WJ. The first experiences of robotic single-site cholecystectomy in Asia: a potential way to expand minimally-invasive single-site surgery? Yonsei Med J 2015; 56: 189-195 [PMID: 25510764 DOI: 10.3349/ymj.2015.56.1.189]
- 5 Sgaramella LI, Gurrado A, Pasculli A, de Angelis N, Memeo R, Prete FP, Berti S, Ceccarelli G, Rigamonti M, Badessi FGA, Solari N, Milone M, Catena F, Scabini S, Vittore F, Perrone G, de Werra C, Cafiero F, Testini M; SYoN Italian Collaborative Group. The critical view of safety during laparoscopic cholecystectomy: Strasberg Yes or No? Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 3698-3708 [PMID: 32780231 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07852-6]
- 6 Shenoy R, Mederos MA, Ye L, Mak SS, Begashaw MM, Booth MS, Shekelle PG, Wilson M, Gunnar W, Maggard-Gibbons M, Girgis MD. Intraoperative and postoperative outcomes of robot-assisted cholecystectomy: a systematic review. *Syst Rev* 2021; **10**: 124 [PMID: 33892794 DOI: 10.1186/s13643-021-01673-x]
- Migliore M, Arezzo A, Arolfo S, Passera R, Morino M. Safety of single-incision robotic cholecystectomy for benign gallbladder disease: a systematic review. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 4716-4727 [PMID: 29943057 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6300-3
- Jensen SAS, Fonnes S, Gram-Hanssen A, Andresen K, Rosenberg J. Low long-term incidence of incisional hernia after cholecystectomy: A systematic review with meta-analysis. Surgery 2021; 169: 1268-1277 [PMID: 33610340 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2020.12.027]
- Armañanzas L, Ruiz-Tovar J, Arroyo A, García-Peche P, Armañanzas E, Diez M, Galindo I, Calpena R. Prophylactic mesh vs suture in the closure of the umbilical trocar site after laparoscopic cholecystectomy in high-risk patients for



incisional hernia. A randomized clinical trial. J Am Coll Surg 2014; 218: 960-968 [PMID: 24680572 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2014.01.049]

- 10 Pisanu A, Reccia I, Porceddu G, Uccheddu A. Meta-analysis of prospective randomized studies comparing single-incision laparoscopic cholecystectomy (SILC) and conventional multiport laparoscopic cholecystectomy (CMLC). J Gastrointest Surg 2012; 16: 1790-1801 [PMID: 22767084 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-012-1956-9]
- Arezzo A, Passera R, Bullano A, Mintz Y, Kedar A, Boni L, Cassinotti E, Rosati R, Fumagalli Romario U, Sorrentino M, 11 Brizzolari M, Di Lorenzo N, Gaspari AL, Andreone D, De Stefani E, Navarra G, Lazzara S, Degiuli M, Shishin K, Khatkov I, Kazakov I, Schrittwieser R, Carus T, Corradi A, Sitzman G, Lacy A, Uranues S, Szold A, Morino M. Multi-port versus single-port cholecystectomy: results of a multi-centre, randomised controlled trial (MUSIC trial). Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 2872-2880 [PMID: 27778171 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-5298-7]
- 12 Lee SM, Lim JH. Comparison of outcomes of single incision robotic cholecystectomy and single incision laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Ann Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2021; 25: 78-83 [PMID: 33649258 DOI: 10.14701/ahbps.2021.25.1.78]
- Sun N, Zhang J, Zhang C, Shi Y. Single-site robotic cholecystectomy versus multi-port laparoscopic cholecystectomy: A 13 systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Surg 2018; 216: 1205-1211 [PMID: 29866396 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2018.04.018]



F $W \hat{U}$

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 777-788

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.777

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Randomized Clinical Trial

High-flow oxygen via oxygenating mouthguard in short upper gastrointestinal endoscopy: A randomised controlled trial

Kim Hay Be, Leonardo Zorron Cheng Tao Pu, Brett Pearce, Matthew Lee, Luke Fletcher, Rebecca Cogan, Philip Peyton, Rhys Vaughan, Marios Efthymiou, Sujievvan Chandran

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Bohara TP; João MPO, Portugal

Received: September 18, 2022 Peer-review started: September 18, 2022 First decision: October 19, 2022 Revised: October 26, 2022 Accepted: November 9, 2022 Article in press: November 9, 2022 Published online: December 16, 2022



Kim Hay Be, Leonardo Zorron Cheng Tao Pu, Rhys Vaughan, Marios Efthymiou, Sujievvan Chandran, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Austin Health, Heidelberg 3084, Victoria, Australia

Brett Pearce, Matthew Lee, Luke Fletcher, Rebecca Cogan, Philip Peyton, Department of Anaesthesia and Pain Medicine, Austin Health, Heidelberg 3084, Victoria, Australia

Brett Pearce, Matthew Lee, Philip Peyton, Rhys Vaughan, Marios Efthymiou, Sujievvan Chandran, Faculty of Medicine, Dentistry and Health Sciences, University of Melbourne, Parkville 3010, Victoria, Australia

Sujievvan Chandran, Faculty of Medicine, Nursing and Health Sciences, Monash University, Frankston 3199, Victoria, Australia

Corresponding author: Kim Hay Be, MBBS, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Austin Health, 145 Studley Road, Heidelberg 3084, Victoria, Australia. kim.be@austin.org.au

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Anaesthetic care during upper gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy has the unique challenge of maintaining ventilation and oxygenation via a shared upper airway. Supplemental oxygen is recommended by international society guidelines, however, the optimal route or rate of oxygen delivery is not known. Various oxygen delivery devices have been investigated to improve oxygenation during upper GI endoscopy, however, these are limited by commercial availability, costs and in some cases, the expertise required for insertion. Anecdotally at our centre, higher flows of supplemental oxygen can safely be delivered *via* an oxygenating mouthguard routinely used during upper GI endoscopic procedures.

AIM

To assess the incidence of hypoxaemia ($SpO_2 < 90\%$) in patients undergoing upper GI endoscopy receiving supplemental oxygen using an oxygenating mouthguard at 20 L/min flow compared to standard nasal cannula (SNC) at 2 L/min flow.

METHODS

A single centre, prospective, randomised clinical trial at two sites of an Australian



tertiary hospital between October 2020 and September 2021 was conducted. Patients undergoing elective upper gastrointestinal endoscopy under deep sedation were randomised to receive supplemental oxygen via high-flow via oxygenating mouthguard (HFMG) at 20 L/min flow or SNC at 2 L/min flow. The primary outcome was the incidence of hypoxaemia of any duration measured by pulse oximetry. Intraprocedural-related, procedural-related, and sedation-related adverse events and patient-reported outcomes were also recorded.

RESULTS

Three hundred patients were randomised. Eight patients were excluded after randomisation. 292 patients were included in the intention-to-treat analysis. The incidence of hypoxaemia was significantly reduced in those allocated HFMG. Six patients (4.4%) allocated to HFMG experienced an episode of hypoxaemia, compared to thirty-four (22.1%) patients allocated to SNC (*P* value < 0.001). No significant difference was observed in the rates of adverse events or patient-reported outcome measures.

CONCLUSION

The use of HFMG offers a novel approach to reducing the incidence of hypoxaemia during short upper gastrointestinal endoscopic procedures in low-risk patients undergoing deep sedation.

Key Words: Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy; Supplementary oxygen; Hypoxaemia; Oxygenating mouthguard

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This randomised controlled trial compared the incidence of hypoxaemia in those receiving supplemental oxygen at 20 L/min via an oxygenating mouthguard to those receiving supplemental oxygen at 2 L/min via standard nasal cannula during upper gastrointestinal endoscopy performed under deep sedation. A statistically significant difference in the incidence of hypoxaemia was demonstrated. No significant difference was observed in rates of adverse events or patient-reported outcome measures. We conclude that the use of supplemental oxygen at 20 L/min via an oxygenating mouthguard offers a novel approach to reducing the incidence of hypoxaemia in patients undergoing upper gastrointestinal endoscopy under deep sedation.

Citation: Be KH, Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Pearce B, Lee M, Fletcher L, Cogan R, Peyton P, Vaughan R, Efthymiou M, Chandran S. High-flow oxygen via oxygenating mouthguard in short upper gastrointestinal endoscopy: A randomised controlled trial. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(12): 777-788 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i12/777.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.777

INTRODUCTION

Upper gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopic procedures are commonly performed under monitored anesthesia to facilitate endoscopic examination. Anaesthetic care during upper GI endoscopy has the unique challenges of balancing adequate patient sedation while maintaining sufficient ventilation and oxygenation via a shared upper airway[1]. In addition, anaesthetic agents routinely used during sedation for GI endoscopies, such as propofol, in combination with benzodiazepines and opioids can cause respiratory depression, predisposing patients to upper airway obstruction, hypoventilation, and hypoxaemia^[2]. Therefore, supplementary oxygen during upper GI endoscopy under deep sedation is considered the standard practice to reduce the incidence and severity of hypoxaemia[3].

Although supplemental oxygen is a recommendation of various national and international societies, it is unclear what the optimal routes or rates of supplemental oxygen delivery are[4,5]. The incidence of hypoxaemia during upper GI endoscopy with deep sedation is common, and reported to occur in up to 33% of procedures depending on the route and rate of supplemental oxygen used[6,7]. Although transient and mild episodes of hypoxaemia are likely inconsequential, prolonged or severe hypoxaemia is associated with tachycardia and myocardial ischemia[8,9]. Various oxygen delivery devices have been investigated to improve oxygenation during upper GI endoscopy. These include standard nasal cannula (SNC), high-flow nasal cannula (HFNC), modified bite blocks, modified face masks and other more invasive nasopharyngeal (such as Wei Nasal Jet tube) and oropharyngeal devices (such as a gastrolaryngeal tube)[10-12]. The principles underlying these airway devices include the delivery of higher



fractionated oxygen (FiO₂) with or without positive pressure ventilation[1].

Oxygen supplementation via SNC is the most common approach to oxygen delivery during upper gastrointestinal endoscopy[11]. However, its use is limited to flow rates of 6 L/min, as higher flow rates cause drying of the nasal passages and nasal mucosa irritation. The advent of HFNC has circumvented these limitations of SNC by passing supplementary oxygen through a humidifier. Flows of up 60 L/min can be achieved, which has added advantages of generating a positive end-expiratory pressure, and reducing physiological dead space, whilst delivering higher $FiO_2[7]$. The routine use of HFNP is limited by its high costs and the required training and education to set up. Other airway devices described above are limited by the commercial availability, costs and expertise required for insertion^[11].

At our centre, an oxygenating mouthguard (OxyguardTM; North Yorkshire, England) is routinely used for all upper GI endoscopy procedures to minimise dental injury and damage to the endoscope, whilst maintaining the mouth in an open position during the procedure. This mouthguard can be used to deliver supplementary oxygen by directing the flow of oxygen via a dedicated oxygen port into the oral and nasal cavities simultaneously (Figure 1A-D). It is held in place with a rubber strap wrapped around a patient's head (Figure 1E). This product is commercially available throughout Australia, Europe, and South Africa at the time of writing. Though the benefit of using 3L/min supplementary oxygen via this mouthguard in alleviating hypoxaemia during gastroscopy has been demonstrated, compared to a standard plastic mouthguard using room air, there are no publications to date on the use of high flows of supplemental oxygen[13]. Anecdotally, our team found that higher flows of supplemental oxygen can be safely delivered via this mouthguard during upper GI endoscopic procedures. An impetus to further investigate the clinical efficacy of delivering higher flows of oxygen via this mouthguard was the recent publication by Lin et al[7] The use of HFNC at 60 L/min, when compared to a supplemental oxygen flow rate of 2 L/min in a low-risk population for sedation-related adverse events undergoing a short gastroscopy performed under propofol sedation, demonstrated a significant reduction in the incidence of hypoxia (defined as oxygen saturation (SpO₂) < 90% and \geq 75% for < 60 s) and severe hypoxia (defined as SpO₂ < 75% for any duration, or SpO₂ < 90% and \ge 75% for \ge 60 s) from 8.4% to 0% (*P* value < 0.001) and from 0.6% to 0% (*P* value = 0.03), respectively[7].

In this article, we report a randomised controlled trial on the novel use of high-flow supplemental oxygen via an oxygenating mouthguard in low-risk patients of sedation-related adverse events under propofol sedation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This is a single-centre, prospective, randomised clinical trial conducted at two sites of an Australian tertiary health service, between October 2020 and September 2021. Local ethics committee approval (ND 63130/2020) and registration at ANZCTR.org.au (ACTRN12620000930987) were attained before patient recruitment.

All patients referred for an endoscopy at our centre were considered during the study period. Inpatients scheduled a non-emergent upper GI endoscopy (gastroscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), upper enteroscopy or upper endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), alone or in combination with another upper GI endoscopy) were offered the patient information and consent form (PICF) at least 12 h before their scheduled procedure. Non-emergent endoscopy was defined as a patient with vital signs within normal limits without evidence of upper GI bleeding or an active infection. Outpatients scheduled for upper GI endoscopies were sent the PICF via post or email. Patients scheduled for a combined lower GI tract endoscopy (such as colonoscopy, lower enteroscopy or lower endoscopic ultrasound) or scheduled for endoscopist administered sedation lists were excluded.

Patients scheduled for upper GI endoscopy were assessed for the following inclusion and exclusion criteria by an investigator at the time of their procedure. Inclusion criteria: (1) Age >18 years; (2) Ability to provide informed consent; and (3) An anticipated endoscopic procedure time of fewer than 20 min, as assessed by the accredited gastroenterologist or surgeon responsible for the case. Exclusion criteria: (1) America Society of Anesthesiologist[14] class greater than III; (2) Mallampati score[15] of greater than 3; (3) Body mass index > 35 kg/m²; (4) Supplementary oxygen dependence; (5) Pregnancy; (6) Deemed high-risk of a sedated-related adverse event by the duty anaesthetist; and (7) Anticipated requirement or plan for general anaesthesia involving airway instrumentation including a laryngeal mask or tracheal intubation.

Intervention

Enrolled participants were randomly assigned to one of two groups: high-flow via oxygenating mouthguard (HFMG) at 20 L/min or SNC (Softi Smoothflow®; Victoria, Australia) at 2 L/min flow. Of note, the design of this SNC allows oxygen delivery through one nasal prong and sampling of expired carbon dioxide from the other prong simultaneously.

Supplemental oxygen at 20 L/min was supplied from a high-flow oxygen rotameter and delivered via a dedicated oxygen port as depicted in Figure 1A-E. Patients allocated to the SNC received oxygen at a fixed rate of 2 L/min. Initial flow rates were maintained throughout the endoscopic examination unless



Be KH et al. High-flow oxygenating-mouthguard in upper gastrointestinal endoscopy



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.777 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Standard Oxyguard[™] and its set-up. A: Front profile; B: Right-sided profile, C: Top profile; D: Rear profile; E: Standard Oxyguard[™] with rubber strap demonstrating its set up. The blue arrow describes the direction of oxygen flow into the mouthguard. The orange arrow describes the direction of oxygen flow out of the mouthguard.

a hypoxemic event occurred. At the discretion of the anesthetist, the rate or route of oxygen delivery could be changed.

The endoscopic procedure and anaesthetic care

Proceduralists and anaesthesiologists were instructed to provide usual care except for the assigned initial oxygen delivery method and rate. Standard monitoring, including heart rate, blood pressure and SpO_2 were measured and recorded. The use of capnography was at the discretion of the duty anaesthetist. All physiological measurements were recorded using the GE Datex-Ohmeda Aisys Anaesthesia Machine (General Electric, Boston, United States).

Gastroscopy, EUS and enteroscopy were performed in the left lateral position, unless performed together with an ERCP which were performed in the semi-prone position under intravenous sedation with propofol with or without benzodiazepine and/or opioids.

Data on participants' symptoms post-procedure were collected using a Likert scale questionnaire (Supplementary Appendix III) before the patient's discharge from the endoscopy unit. Incomplete patient-reported symptom forms were excluded.

Outcome measures

The primary outcome was the occurrence of hypoxaemia, defined as $SpO_2 < 90\%$, of any duration measured by pulse oximetry during the procedure[7,16,17].

Secondary outcomes included the lowest SpO₂ measured by pulse oximetry during the procedure, the incidence of hypoxaemia defined as mild (SpO₂90%-94%), moderate (SpO₂89%-76%) and severe (SpO₂ \leq 75%) of durations less than 1 minute, between 1 and 5 minutes and more than 5 min, procedure-related adverse events, sedation-related events, and patient-reported symptoms.

A clinically significant episode of hypoxaemia was defined as a need to change the flow or method of oxygen delivery that the patient was randomised to in response to an episode of hypoxaemia.

In addition, a posthoc analysis of the incidence of hypoxaemia defined as $SpO_2 < 85\%$ was performed [18].

Intraprocedural-related adverse events included a need to pause or stop the procedure due to an episode of oxygen desaturation or as directed by the duty anaesthetist. Procedure-related complications including bleeding requiring intervention, perforation, and post-procedure complications including pain, bleeding or sepsis necessitating a hospital admission or delayed discharge from the endoscopy unit were also recorded. Sedation-related adverse events included hypotension, bradycardia, tachycardia, seizure, cardiac arrest, nausea or vomiting, recovery agitation and delayed recovery whilst in the procedure room were noted.
Patient-reported symptoms after the procedure included overall comfort, abdominal pain, abdominal bloating, nose, mouth or throat dryness or pain, and headache.

Endoscopy procedure time was routinely collected and defined as the time the endoscope entered and exited the oral orifice. When more than one upper GI endoscopy was performed, the endoscopy procedure time was defined as the time of the first endoscope entering the oral orifice and the last endoscope exiting. Anaesthetic time was defined as the duration of time during which intravenous propofol was administered.

Randomisation

Allocation was pre-defined through an online research randomiser (https://www.randomizer.org). The allocation was placed into 300 sealed opaque envelopes by an independent person who was not a member of the research team. The envelopes were labelled from 1 to 300 and were consecutively opened. The envelopes were evenly split between the two sites and continued to be evenly distributed until the last patient was recruited.

Blinding

The clinical care team (*e.g.*, anaesthetists, endoscopists, nurses) was advised of the patient's randomisation. Patients were not blinded to their allocation due to the obvious difference in the oxygen delivery devices.

Sample size calculation

Two-tailed 0.05 alpha error and power of 80% were used for the sample size calculation. A 10% loss after randomisation was also accounted for. We aimed to enrol 300 patients, based on an anticipated difference of 8.4% previously observed when comparing HFNC at 40-60 L/min and 2 L/min in upper GI endoscopy[7]. The incidence rates used were 9.4% and 1.0% in the control and interventional group, respectively.

Statistical analyses

SPSS was used for statistical analyses. Collected data were summarised as mean \pm standard deviation (SD) or median (25th and 75th percentile) for continuous data, and as frequency and percentages for categorical data. For continuous data, the characteristics, and outcomes for the two groups were compared using Student's *t*-test or Wilcoxon-Mann-Whitney test based on the normality assumption. Categorical data were compared with Chi-square or Fisher's exact test as appropriate. A *P* value of < 0.05 was considered significant. Statistical analyses were performed with SPSS Version 28.0.1.1.

RESULTS

From October 2020 to September 2021, 300 patients were enrolled and randomised; 8 patients were excluded after randomisation. Five patients were excluded as the accredited anaesthesiologist deemed the patient not appropriate for the study (*e.g.*, change in the anaesthetic plan after review by the accredited anaesthetist for intubation under general anaesthesia), one patient's procedure was cancelled by the proceduralist as anti-coagulation was not ceased as planned, one patient's procedure was abandoned due to the presence of food in the oesophagus and another patient was unable to wear the oxygenating mouthguard as their mouth opening was insufficient.

A total of 292 patients were included in our intention-to-treat analysis. Figure 2 flow chart describes the patient allocation.

In addition, ten patients did not receive their allocated rate and/or route of supplementary oxygen. Three of these patients allocated to HFMG did not receive 20 L/min as per protocol. Instead, two patients received 10 L/min, and one patient received 15 L/min *via* the mouthguard. Furthermore, seven patients were incorrectly allocated to the wrong group. Four patients allocated to HFMG received 2 L/min *via* SNC, and three patients allocated to SNC received 20 L/min *via* mouthguard. A per-protocol analysis was performed to determine the impact of these discrepancies on the primary outcome. The three patients receiving 10 L/min and 15 L/min *via* mouthguard were excluded from the per-protocol analysis. The per-protocol analysis for the primary outcome is described below in the results.

The baseline characteristics of the two groups are described in Table 1.

Details of the anaesthetic care and endoscopy procedure are summarised in Tables 2 and 3, respectively. Of note, the weighted dose of propofol per hour of the two groups and the number of anaesthetic agents used were similar. In addition, the duration of sedation and upper GI endoscopies performed were comparable between the two groups. Most procedures (86.3%) were 20 minutes or shorter. A sub-group analysis of longer procedures for the primary outcome was performed and is described below. More than half (52.7%) of the upper GI endoscopies were diagnostic. The most common procedures were gastroscopies (69.2%) and ERCPs (22.6%).

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Be KH et al. High-flow oxygenating-mouthguard in upper gastrointestinal endoscopy

Table 1 Characteristics of the patient at baseline (n, %)			
Characteristics	SNC (<i>n</i> = 154)	HFMG (<i>n</i> = 138)	
Age (median, IQR)	64, 56 to 72	59, 48.5 to 69.5	
Male	71, 46.1%	67, 48.6%	
Weight, kg (mean, SD)	76.4, 13.6	76.1, 14.8	
BMI, kg/m ² (mean, SD)	26.6, 4.1	26.4, 3.9	
ASA classification, I/II/III	14/67/73, 9.1%/43.5%/47.4%	16/58/64, 11.6%/42.0%/46.4%	
Mallampati class, I/II/III	54/70/30, 35.1%/45.4%/19.5%	48/70/20, 34.8%/50.7%/14.5%	
Baseline oximetry, SpO ₂ (median, IQR)	97%, 95% to 99%	98%, 97% to 99%	
Past medical history			
Current smoking history	14, 9.1%	14, 10.1%	
Obstructive sleep apnoea	8, 5.2%	6, 4.3%	
Hypertension	69, 44.8%	46, 33.3%	
Ischemic heart disease	19, 12.3%	9, 6.5%	
Diabetes mellitus	34, 22.1%	33, 23.9%	
Dyslipidemia	36, 23.4%	26, 18.8%	
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	8, 5.2%	11, 8%	
Asthma	9, 5.8%	11, 8%	
Cirrhosis	25, 16.2%	34, 24.6%	
Orthotopic liver transplantation	19, 12.3%	25, 18.1%	

ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; BMI: Body mass index; HFMG: High-flow via oxygenating mouthguard; IQR: Interquartile range; SpO,: Oxygen saturation; SD: Standard deviation; SNC: Standard nasal cannula.

Table 2 Anaesthetic care parameters (n, %)				
Anaesthetic care		SNC (<i>n</i> = 154)	HFMG (<i>n</i> = 138)	P value
Duration of sedation, min (median,	IQR)	12, 6.9 to 17.1	12, 6.5 to 17.5	0.421
Propofol dose, mg/kg/hr (median,	IQR)	13.3, 8.5 to 18.1	14.1, 7.8 to 20.5	0.189
Opioids		89, 57.8%	73, 52.9%	0.631
	Fentanyl	52, 33.8%	40, 29.0%	
	Alfentanil	37, 24.0%	33, 23.9%	
Midazolam		26, 16.9%	23, 16.7%	0.961

HFMG: High-flow via oxygenating mouthguard; IQR: Interquartile range; SNC: Standard nasal cannula.

Outcomes and estimate

We found a statistically significant difference in the primary outcome of hypoxaemia (SpO₂ < 90%) of any duration. Six patients (4.4%) allocated to HFMG experienced at least an episode of hypoxaemia compared to 34 (22.1%) patients allocated to SNC (Table 4). In addition, a statistically significant difference in all secondary outcomes was also observed between the two groups. No episode of severe hypoxaemia (SpO₂ \leq 75%) was observed in the HFMG group (Figure 3).

A per-protocol analysis performed for the primary outcome of hypoxaemia still demonstrated a statistically significant difference (*P* value < 0.001). A subgroup analysis of longer procedures for the primary outcome was performed. However, the number of patients and event rates were too few to provide a meaningful interpretation. Two patients (8.7%) allocated to HFMG, and four patients (23.5%) allocated to SNC experienced an episode of hypoxaemia in procedures longer than 20 min. The majority (68.3%) of procedures longer than 20 minutes were therapeutic, with ERCPs (48.8%) the most common procedure.



Raishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy parameters (n, %)				
Endoscopy parame	ters	SNC, (<i>n</i> = 154)	HFMG, (<i>n</i> = 138)	P value
Duration of procedure	e, min (median, IQR)	10, 5.5 to 14.5	10, 4.5 to 15.5	0.684
Types of procedure				0.175
	Diagnostic Procedure	87, 56.5%	67, 48.6%	
	Therapeutic Procedure	67, 43.5%	71, 51.4%	
Types of upper GI endoscopy				0.27
	Gastroscopy	106, 68.8%	96, 69.6%	
	Duodenoscope	1, 0.6%	1, 0.7%	
	ERCP	32, 20.8%	34, 24.6%	
	EUS	12, 7.8%	3, 2.2%	
	Gastroscopy + EUS	3, 1.9%	4, 2.9%	

EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; HFMG: High-flow via oxygenating mouthguard; SNC: Standard nasal cannula.

Table 4 Primary and secondary end points for the intention-to-treat analysis end point (<i>n</i> , %)				
End point		SNC (<i>n</i> = 154)	HFMG (<i>n</i> = 138)	P value
Primary endpoint				
	$\text{SpO}_2 < 90\%$ of any duration	34, 22.1%	6, 4.4%	< 0.001
Secondary endpoint				
	Lowest SpO ₂ (median, IQR)	95%, 91% to 99%	98%, 96.5% to 99.5%	< 0.001
	Any episode of hypoxaemia	74, 48.1%	26, 18.8%	< 0.001
	SpO ₂ 90%-94% of any duration	40, 26.0%	20, 14.5%	0.015
	SpO ₂ 76%-89% of any duration	28, 18.2%	6, 4.3%	< 0.001
	$\text{SpO}_2 \leq 75\%$ of any duration	6, 3.9%	0,0%	0.019
	Clinically significant episode of hypoxaemia ¹	32, 20.8%	1, 0.7%	< 0.001
	SpO ₂ < 85% of any duration	19, 12.3%	3, 2.2%	0.001

¹Clinically significant episode of hypoxemia is defined as a need to change in flow or method of oxygen delivery that the patient was originally randomised to.

HFMG: High-flow via oxygenating mouthguard; IQR: Interquartile range; SpO2: Oxygen saturation; SNC: Standard nasal cannula.

A clinically significant episode of hypoxaemia requiring a need to change the flow or route of oxygen delivery was observed in one patient (0.7%) in the HFMG and 32 patients (20.8%) in the SNC group based on an intention-to-treat analysis. This patient allocated to HFMG incorrectly received SNC and required a higher flow of supplemental oxygen to complete their procedure. Only three patients in the SNC group required a change in the method of oxygen delivery. Two of these patients received a short period of bag-valve-mask ventilation, and a third patient received supplemental oxygen via a facemask for a brief period, before completing their upper GI endoscopies on higher flows of supplemental oxygen either via SNC or HFNC. No patients required intubation in the study. With regards to airway manoeuvres, a greater proportion of patients in the SNC group (42.9%) required a chin lift and/or jaw thrust manoeuvres compared to those in the HFMG group (17.4%) (P value < 0.001).

A total of 7 intraprocedural-related adverse events occurred, the endoscope was either withdrawn and re-inserted or the procedure paused in response to an episode of hypoxaemia or as directed by the duty anaesthetist. Only one of these patients was allocated to HFMG. No procedure-related or postprocedure complications were observed in the study. Sedation-related adverse events were infrequent and observed in ten patients (3.4%). These include hypotension, bradycardia, tachycardia, nausea and vomiting. One patient with hypotension in the HFMG group required two doses of 0.5mg dose of metaraminol. In the SNC group, one patient had bradycardia requiring a dose of atropine for bradycardia and two others received rescue antiemetics.



Be KH et al. High-flow oxygenating-mouthguard in upper gastrointestinal endoscopy



Figure 2 Study flow chart. BMI: Body mass index; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; ITT: Intention-to-treat; GI: Gastrointestinal.

No statistically significant difference in patient-reported symptoms was demonstrated. Patient-reported symptoms forms were completed by 74.3% of patients and no statistically significant difference in response rate was found between the two groups (Table 5).

DISCUSSION

In this single centre, randomised controlled trial, HFMG at 20 L/min of supplemental oxygen significantly reduced the incidence of hypoxaemia, defined as $SpO_2 < 90\%$ of any duration, when compared to SNC at 2 L/min of supplemental oxygen in patients undergoing elective upper GI endoscopy under deep sedation. Further, clinically significant hypoxaemia events were significantly reduced in patients assigned to HFMG compared to SNC. No statistically significant difference in patient-rated outcomes was observed between the two groups. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study comparing the use of supplemental oxygen at 20 L/min *via* a commercially available mouthguard to 2 L/min *via* a standard nasal cannula.

Though further studies are required to elucidate the mechanisms by which HFMG reduces the incidence of hypoxaemia in patients undergoing upper GI endoscopy, we postulate that oxygen delivery into the oral cavity has additional benefits. During upper GI endoscopy, an open-mouth respiratory system, the oropharyngeal cavity serves as a large oxygen reservoir.[19] As such, we hypothesize that higher flows delivered into both the nasal and oral cavities result in higher FiO_2 delivery, greater physiological dead space washout, and positive end-expiratory pressure similar to that seen in HFNC[1].

WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 5 Patient-reported outcomes for the intention-to-treat analysis (<i>n</i> , %)			
Patient-reported outcomes – Likert scale	SNC (<i>n</i> = 154)	HFMG (<i>n</i> = 138)	P value
(1 = Very uncomfortable or unbearable, 5 = Very comfortable or not at all)			
Response rate	115, 74.7%	102, 73.9%	0.882
Comfort level ≤ 2	4, 3.5%	5, 4.9%	0.6
Abdominal pain ≤ 2	3, 2.6%	0, 0.0%	0.1
Bloating ≤ 2	1, 0.9%	1, 1.0%	0.932
Mouth dryness ≤ 2	2, 1.7%	1, 1.0%	0.633
Mouth pain ≤ 2	2, 1.7%	1, 1.0%	0.633
Headache ≤ 2	1, 0.9%	1, 1.0%	0.932

HFMG: High flow via oxygenating mouthguard; SNC: Standard nasal cannula.



Figure 3 Frequency and distribution of hypoxaemia. HFMG: High-flow via oxygenating mouthguard; SpO₂: Oxygen saturation; SNC: Standard nasal cannula.

Most importantly, we acknowledge the criticisms of choosing an oxygen flow rate of 2 L/min[11]. At the conception of the study, this decision was to allow inferences between HFMG and HFNC based on a recent publication by Lin *et al*[7]. In our study, of those allocated to HFMG, five patients (3.6%) experienced hypoxaemia and only one patient (0.7%) experienced an episode of severe hypoxaemia, as defined by Lin *et al*[7], respectively. Compared to HFNC, HFMG offers a relatively inexpensive and simpler method of delivering higher flows of supplemental oxygen. A single-use disposable mouthguard (OxyguardTM) with a rubber strap is approximately 2.33 USD. However, we acknowledge that further comparative studies are required to determine the cost-effectiveness of HFMG in upper GI endoscopy compared to HFNC and other airway devices.

Furthermore, this study has limitations. Firstly, we recognise that this is a single-centre study, and therefore further multicentre trials are required to validate our findings. Secondly, it is unclear whether a lower flow of supplemental oxygen would achieve the same observed benefits, and thus additional studies using different flows through this mouthguard would be warranted. Thirdly, procedures anticipated to be longer than 20 minutes, emergent or combined with a lower GI procedure were excluded. Further studies in these clinical scenarios are required. Finally, an adequate mouth opening is required to accommodate the 60Fr mouthguard. One patient allocated to HFMG did not have sufficient mouth opening which was only evident after randomisation. Although a smaller version of the Oxyguard[™] is commercially available, this is not available at our centre. Studies using the miniature version of the mouthguard (Oxyguard[™] mini; North Yorkshire, England) would be required to determine its clinical efficacy.

WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Concerning the use of pulse oximetry as our primary outcome measure, we appreciate its limitations relative to capnography [20]. Pulse oximetry is routinely used in all patients, and offers an objective and practical outcome measure. A strength of our study is the use of clinically significant hypoxemic events, as this encapsulates the anaesthetist's clinical assessment and interpretation of an episode of hypoxaemia and thus is a more clinically relevant outcome.

CONCLUSION

The use of high-flow supplemental oxygen via a mouthguard offers a simple and novel approach to reducing the incidence of hypoxaemia during short upper GI endoscopy in low-risk patients undergoing propofol sedation.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Anaesthetic care during upper gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy has the unique challenges of balancing adequate patient sedation while maintaining sufficient ventilation and oxygenation via a shared upper airway. Supplementary oxygen during upper GI endoscopy under deep sedation is considered the standard practice to reduce the incidence and severity of hypoxaemia. However, despite this being a recommendation of international society guidelines, the optimal route or rate of oxygen delivery is not known.

Research motivation

Various oxygen delivery devices have been investigated to improve oxygenation during upper GI endoscopy, however, these are limited by commercial availability, costs and in some cases, the expertise required for insertion. Anecdotally at our centre, higher flows of supplemental oxygen can safely be delivered via an oxygenating mouthguard. This oxygenating mouthguard is routinely used during upper GI endoscopic procedures in our practice and as such offers a practical solution to reducing the incidence and severity of hypoxaemia in patients undergoing upper GI endoscopic procedures under deep sedation.

Research objectives

To assess the incidence of hypoxaemia (SpO₂ < 90%) in patients undergoing upper GI endoscopy receiving supplemental oxygen using an oxygenating mouthguard at 20 L/min flow compared to standard nasal cannula (SNC) at 2 L/min flow as a proof-of-concept study.

Research methods

A single centre, prospective, randomised clinical trial at two sites of an Australian tertiary hospital between October 2020 and September 2021 was conducted. Patients undergoing elective upper gastrointestinal endoscopy under deep sedation were randomised to receive supplemental oxygen via high-flow via oxygenating mouthguard (HFMG) at 20 L/min flow or SNC at 2 L/min flow. The primary outcome was the incidence of hypoxaemia of any duration measured by pulse oximetry. Intraprocedural-related, procedural-related, and sedation-related adverse events and patient-reported outcomes were also recorded.

Research results

Three hundred patients were randomised. Eight patients were excluded after randomisation. 292 patients were included in the intention-to-treat analysis. The incidence of hypoxemia was significantly reduced in those allocated HFMG. Six patients (4.4%) allocated to HFMG experienced an episode of hypoxaemia, compared to thirty-four (22.1%) patients allocated to SNC (P value < 0.001). No significant difference was observed in the rates of adverse events or patient-reported outcome measures.

Research conclusions

The use of HFMG offers a novel approach to reducing the incidence of hypoxaemia during short upper gastrointestinal endoscopic procedures in low-risk patients undergoing deep sedation.

Research perspectives

Additional studies using different flows through the oxygenating mouthguard would be warranted to elucidate the mechanisms by which HFMG reduces the incidence of hypoxaemia in patients undergoing upper GI endoscopy. Further comparative studies are required to determine the cost-effectiveness of HFMG in upper GI endoscopy compared to high-flow nasal cannula and other airway devices.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Be KH, Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Peyton P, Efthymiou M, Vaughan R, and Chandran S conceptualized and designed the study; all authors were involved in data collection, analyses, or both; all authors were involved in the interpretation of the results; Be KH, Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Lee M, Fletcher L and Chandran S drafted the manuscript; Pearce B, Cogan R, Efthymiou M, and Vaughan R carried the critical revision of the article for important intellectual content; and all authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Austin Health Human Research Ethics Committee (ND 63130/2020).

Clinical trial registration statement: This study is registered at ANZCTR.org.au. The registration identification number is ACTRN12620000930987.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardians, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors disclose no conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

CONSORT 2010 statement: The authors have read the CONSORT 2010 statement, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CONSORT 2010 statement.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Australia

ORCID number: Kim Hay Be 0000-0003-0792-3265; Leonardo Zorron Cheng Tao Pu 0000-0002-7921-5631; Brett Pearce 0000-0001-7703-3845; Matthew Lee 0000-0003-4086-1350; Luke Fletcher 0000-0002-1146-763X; Rebecca Cogan 0000-0002-0335-0570; Philip Peyton 0000-0003-1185-2869; Rhys Vaughan 0000-0002-4557-1734; Marios Efthymiou 0000-0003-2569-5163; Sujievvan Chandran 0000-0002-5015-6287.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Ma Y

REFERENCES

- Goudra B, Singh PM. Airway Management During Upper GI Endoscopic Procedures: State of the Art Review. Dig Dis Sci 1 2017; 62: 45-53 [PMID: 27838810 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-016-4375-z]
- Wadhwa V, Issa D, Garg S, Lopez R, Sanaka MR, Vargo JJ. Similar Risk of Cardiopulmonary Adverse Events Between Propofol and Traditional Anesthesia for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 194-206 [PMID: 27451091 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.07.013]
- 3 Bell GD, Bown S, Morden A, Coady T, Logan RF. Prevention of hypoxaemia during upper-gastrointestinal endoscopy by means of oxygen via nasal cannulae. Lancet 1987; 1: 1022-1024 [PMID: 2883355 DOI: 10.1016/s0140-6736(87)92282-3]
- 4 Australian and New Zealand College of Anaesthetists. Professional Document: Guidelines on sedation and/or analgesia for diagnostic and interventional medical or surgical procedures (PS9). Melbourne: Australian and New Zealand College of Anaesthetists, 2014 [DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-022625]
- 5 Leslie K, Sgroi J. Sedation for gastrointestinal endoscopy in Australia: what is the same and what is different? Curr Opin Anaesthesiol 2018; 31: 481-485 [PMID: 29846194 DOI: 10.1097/ACO.00000000000620]
- 6 Nay MA, Fromont L, Eugene A, Marcueyz JL, Mfam WS, Baert O, Remerand F, Ravry C, Auvet A, Boulain T. High-flow nasal oxygenation or standard oxygenation for gastrointestinal endoscopy with sedation in patients at risk of hypoxaemia: a multicentre randomised controlled trial (ODEPHI trial). Br J Anaesth 2021; 127: 133-142 [PMID: 33933271 DOI: 10.1016/j.bja.2021.03.020
- Lin Y, Zhang X, Li L, Wei M, Zhao B, Wang X, Pan Z, Tian J, Yu W, Su D. High-flow nasal cannula oxygen therapy and 7 hypoxia during gastroscopy with propofol sedation: a randomized multicenter clinical trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 90: 591-601 [PMID: 31278907 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.06.033]
- Vargo JJ 2nd. Sedation-related complications in gastrointestinal endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2015; 25: 147-158 [PMID: 25442964 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2014.09.009]
- Jurell KR, O'Connor KW, Slack J, Fraiz J, Shaar CJ, Kent L, Callon R. Effect of supplemental oxygen on cardiopulmonary changes during gastrointestinal endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 1994; 40: 665-670 [PMID: 7859961]



- 10 Qin Y, Li LZ, Zhang XQ, Wei Y, Wang YL, Wei HF, Wang XR, Yu WF, Su DS. Supraglottic jet oxygenation and ventilation enhances oxygenation during upper gastrointestinal endoscopy in patients sedated with propofol: a randomized multicentre clinical trial. Br J Anaesth 2017; 119: 158-166 [PMID: 28974061 DOI: 10.1093/bja/aex091]
- 11 Goudra B, Gouda G, Singh PM. Recent Developments in Devices Used for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Sedation. Clin Endosc 2021; 54: 182-192 [PMID: 33730777 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2020.057]
- 12 Fabbri C, Luigiano C, Cennamo V, Polifemo AM, Maimone A, Jovine E, D'Imperio N, Zanello M. The Gastro-Laryngeal Tube for interventional endoscopic biliopancreatic procedures in anesthetized patients. Endoscopy 2012; 44: 1051-1054 [PMID: 22983834 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1310159]
- Brandl S, Borody TJ, Andrews P, Morgan A, Hyland L, Devine M. Oxygenating mouthguard alleviates hypoxia during 13 gastroscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 1992; 38: 415-417 [PMID: 1511812 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(92)70467-2]
- 14 Americian Society of Anesthesiologist. ASA Physical Status Classification System. 2022 [DOI: 10.1002/9781119600077.app3]
- Mallampati SR, Gatt SP, Gugino LD, Desai SP, Waraksa B, Freiberger D, Liu PL. A clinical sign to predict difficult 15 tracheal intubation: a prospective study. Can Anaesth Soc J 1985; 32: 429-434 [PMID: 4027773 DOI: 10.1007/BF03011357]
- 16 Riccio CA, Sarmiento S, Minhajuddin A, Nasir D, Fox AA. High-flow vs standard nasal cannula in morbidly obese patients during colonoscopy: A prospective, randomized clinical trial. J Clin Anesth 2019; 54: 19-24 [PMID: 30391445 DOI: 10.1016/j.jclinane.2018.10.026]
- Doulberis M, Sampsonas F, Papaefthymiou A, Karamouzos V, Lagadinou M, Karampitsakos T, Stratakos G, Kuntzen T, 17 Tzouvelekis A. High-flow vs conventional nasal cannula oxygen supplementation therapy and risk of hypoxia in gastrointestinal endoscopies: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Expert Rev Respir Med 2022; 16: 323-332 [PMID: 35157538 DOI: 10.1080/17476348.2022.2042256]
- 18 Cotton PB, Eisen GM, Aabakken L, Baron TH, Hutter MM, Jacobson BC, Mergener K, Nemcek A Jr, Petersen BT, Petrini JL, Pike IM, Rabeneck L, Romagnuolo J, Vargo JJ. A lexicon for endoscopic adverse events: report of an ASGE workshop. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 71: 446-454 [PMID: 20189503 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2009.10.027]
- 19 Yamamoto N, Miyashita T, Takaki S, Goto T. Effects of Breathing Pattern on Oxygen Delivery Via a Nasal or Pharyngeal Cannula. Respiratory Care 2015; 60(12): 1804-1809 [DOI: 10.4187/respcare.04173]
- 20 Chan ED, Chan MM. Pulse oximetry: understanding its basic principles facilitates appreciation of its limitations. Respir Med 2013; 107: 789-799 [PMID: 23490227 DOI: 10.1016/j.rmed.2013.02.004]



E WŰ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 December 16; 14(12): 789-794

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.789

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

Colonic schistosomiasis: A case report

Hajar Koulali, Abdelkrim Zazour, Wafaa Khannoussi, Ghizlane Kharrasse, Zahi Ismaili

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Liu Z, China; Wu C, China

Received: September 20, 2022 Peer-review started: September 20, 2022

First decision: October 13, 2022 Revised: October 20, 2022 Accepted: November 19, 2022 Article in press: November 19, 2022 Published online: December 16, 2022



Hajar Koulali, Abdelkrim Zazour, Wafaa Khannoussi, Ghizlane Kharrasse, Zahi Ismaili, Department of Gastro-enterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital, Oujda 60050, Morocco

Corresponding author: Hajar Koulali, Doctor, Department of Gastro-enterology, Mohammed VI University Hospital, B.P.: 4806 Oujda Université, Oujda 60049, Morocco. h.koulali@ump.ac.ma

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Schistosomiasis is a chronic parasitic infection endemic in many countries. Colonic schistosomiasis is a rare entity with no specific clinical manifestations or endoscopic aspects, which delays the diagnosis. Diagnosis is primarily dependent on histopathological analysis, and treatment with antihelminthics typically resolves the infection.

CASE SUMMARY

We present the case of a 21-year-old male who suffered from chronic diarrhea and abdominal pain. Physical examination found no abnormalities, blood tests were normal, and stool examination was negative. A colonoscopy revealed a nodular terminal ileal mucosa, two cecal polypoid lesions with no particular surface pattern, and millimetric erosions in the rectum. The presence of Schistosoma eggs with thick peripheral capsules and viable embryos inside and numerous eosinophils surrounding the egg capsule were observed on histopathological examination. The patient received praziquantel, and his symptoms were resolved.

CONCLUSION

Colonic schistosomiasis should be considered as a differential diagnosis, especially in endemic countries. Endoscopy and histopathological examination can confirm the diagnosis, and antihelminthics are an effective treatment.

Key Words: Schistosoma; Colon; Polyps; Colonoscopy; Histopathology; Ova

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Core Tip: Colonic schistosomiasis is a rare disease, often mistaken for other pathologies, such as inflammatory bowel disease, because the clinical and endoscopic manifestations are non-specific and can be misleading. Histopathological examination is key to diagnosis when the stool examination shows no ova. We present a case of colonic schistosomiasis in a 21-year-old male presenting with chronic diarrhea and abdominal pain. The stool examination was negative and colposcopy showed multiple polyps. Histopathological examination confirmed the diagnosis of colonic schistosomiasis. Antiparasitic treatment was effective.

Citation: Koulali H, Zazour A, Khannoussi W, Kharrasse G, Ismaili Z. Colonic schistosomiasis: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(12): 789-794 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i12/789.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i12.789

INTRODUCTION

Schistosomiasis is a serious chronic parasitic infection caused by trematodes, primarily *Schistosoma mansoni* and *Schistosoma japonicum*. Humans are accidental hosts; infection occurs after ingesting larvainfested water. According to the World Health Organization, 236.6 million people needed preventative treatment in 2019 and the global death rate ranged between 24000 and 200000. *Schistosoma* commonly infects the urinary tract, and intestinal infection is rare. Its clinical manifestations are non-specific, ranging from asymptomatic to intestinal occlusion secondary to larva deposits, diarrhea, abdominal pain, malnutrition, and chronic anemia. Colonoscopy can reveal lesions, among which mucosal edema, ulcerations, and polypoid lesions are frequently observed[1].

Herein, we present a case of a 21-year-old male with colonic schistosomiasis.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

A 21-year-old male, originally from Madagascar but living in Morocco for the past 5 years, presented with chronic diarrhea up to 3-4 times a day, diffuse abdominal pain prominent to the right iliac fossa and intermittent subocclusive symptoms for 3 years with no recent aggravation.

History of present illness

The patient suffered from his complaints for 3 years prior to presentation, and they occurred in a flareup/remission pattern.

Physical examination

The physical examination found no abnormalities. The patient had a normal body mass index. No abdominal tenderness nor mass was noted.

Laboratory examinations

Blood tests gave normal findings, showing negativity for C-reactive protein levels. Stool examination for parasite ova and bacterial culture were negative.

Imaging examinations

A thoracic abdominopelvic computed tomography scan revealed no abnormalities.

ENDOSCOPIC EXAMINATION

Colonoscopy revealed a nodular terminal ileal mucosa, two cecal polypoid lesions with no particular surface pattern, and millimetric erosions in the rectum (Figure 1A). Biopsies were taken with jumbo forceps. Histopathological examination showed the presence of *Schistosoma* eggs with thick peripheral capsules and viable embryos inside (Figure 1B). The egg capsules were surrounded by numerous eosinophils (Figure 1C).

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 Colonoscopy and histopathological findings. A: Polyps were observed during colonoscopy; B: Microphotography showed the presence of three Schistosoma eggs in the colic mucosa (hematoxylin and eosin, × 40); C: Microphotography of a Schistosoma egg showed a thick peripheral capsule and a viable embryo inside. The egg capsule was surrounded by numerous eosinophils (hematoxylin and eosin, × 400).

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Colonic schistosomiasis.

TREATMENT

The patient received praziquantel (60 mg/kg in two doses over a 1-d period).

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

The treatment resolved the diarrhea and alleviated the abdominal pain.

DISCUSSION

Schistosomiasis, also known as Bilharzia, is a parasitic infectious disease caused by schistosomes. Its geographical distribution is widespread, with endemic foci in some regions of the world (Africa, South America and Asia). S. mansoni and S. japonicum are typically involved in digestive schistosomiasis. In Africa, colonic polyposis is generally associated with S. mansoni infection[2]. Patients are infected after direct contact with water contaminated with snails carrying the parasite. The urinary system is preferentially affected, while intestinal involvement is rare.

Symptoms can be non-specific, and the evolution of the infection can last for long periods (as reported in our case). Diarrhea is the main symptom, as 3%-55% of a population study presented with diarrhea, with 11%-50% of cases presenting with bloody diarrhea[1]. In a study of 216 patients with intestinal schistomiasis, by Mohamed et al[2], abdominal pain and diarrhea were the most frequent symptoms, accounting for 39 % and 27% of cases respectively. In another study by Rocha et al[3], diarrhea was also the most common symptom, observed in 56% of cases. Abdominal pain, constipation, weight loss and fatigue are commonly observed, while obstructive symptoms, such as intestinal stenosis, are rare.

Differential diagnosis with inflammatory bowel disease and malignancy can be challenging. Hypereosinophelia is a nonspecific finding of schistomiasis correlating to the stage, intensity, and duration of infection. Stool examination may reveal ova, which is essential in determining larva species [1,2]. However, detecting ova in the stool can be difficult, as the numbers decrease as the infection evolves. Quantitative sampling according to the Kato-Katz technique coupled with concentration



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

technique improves the sensitivity of egg detection; the diagnosis sensitivity could also be improved by associating Kato-Katz sampling examination with serological testing (*e.g.*, IgG anti-*Schistosoma mansoni*-enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay technique)[4]. Serological diagnosis by detection of serum antibody titer is also available, especially in endemic areas, but it cannot differentiate between active or chronic infection; meanwhile, a negative serological test can rule out infection in endemic areas but cannot be used in post-treatment follow-up due to prolonged positivity post-therapy[5]. Detection of free circulating DNA by polymerase chain reaction can be used for early diagnosis of prepatent schistosomiasis infection[6], with good sensitivity and specificity for urine samples (94.4% and 99.9% respectively)[7]. Serologic tests for the detection of one of the two gut-associated parasite proteins ³/₄ circulating anodic antigen and circulating cathodic antigen ³/₄ can also be used for diagnosis[8].

When digestive colonization occurs, superficial submucosal deposits of *Schistosoma* eggs lead to the formation of polypoid lesions corresponding to inflammatory granulation tissue and hypertrophy of the adjacent muscular layer. Colonoscopy can show polypoid lesions, edema, ulcers, and granular patterns [9-13]. In the study mentioned above by Mohamed *et al*[2], polyps were found in only 8 cases (3 were rectal and 5 were colonic), and histopathological examination showed schistosomal ova in all 8 of the polyps. Cao *et al*[10] observed that nodular lesions and polyps are more frequent in the left colon, while mucosal edema, erythema, granular pattern, and ulcers are often seen in the right colon. In this study, 4 patients were misdiagnosed as ulcerative colitis, 1 as Crohn's disease, and 7 as ischemic colitis. While intestinal lesions associated with S. mansoni are usually observed in the ileum and the colon, duodenal involvement has been reported as well. Based upon visualization of schistosomal ova, biopsies and histopathological examination are the golden diagnostic standard of colonic schistomiasis. The ova are mainly deposited in the lamina propria and/or submucosa[11], with an observable inflammatory reaction in the tissue surrounding them[10,12]. Other characteristic features are excessive mucus and diffuse or focal infiltration of eosinophilic granulocytes, which may be highly suggestive of colonic schistosomiasis^[14], as seen in our patient. In addition, intestinal ultrasound and computed tomography may reveal wall thickening, but they show no abnormalities in most cases. Abdominal X-rays and barium enemas can show images of polyps and structures but are not typically utilized due to their lack of specificity.

Intestinal schistosomiasis is amenable to medical treatment, including praziquantel, with a safe and effective outcome and cure rates ranging between 60% and 90%[15]. It has been shown that antigen tests become negative as early as 5-10 d after successful therapy[16]. A study from Africa that aimed to evaluate the efficacy and safety of praziquantel in preschool-aged children in an area co-endemic for *Schistosoma* concluded the efficacy of crushed praziquantel administered to preschool-aged children at a dose of 40 mg/kg against *S. mansoni* and *Schistosoma haematobium*[17]. Mutapi *et al*[18] had also concluded from their study that praziquantel is safe and efficacious in children aged 1-10 years.

Praziquantel is substantially excreted by the kidney, and elderly patients with decreased renal function may be at greater risk of toxic reactions. In a study conducted by Putri *et al*[19], the group aged 45 to 69 experienced a high proportion of side effects.

A second praziquantel regimen can be prescribed in case of persistence of the infection; oxamniquine alone or combinated with praziquantel and trioxolane can also be used as second-line therapy.

Following treatment, stool analysis or colon biopsy could be considered for assessment of treatment success but should be performed at least 6 wk post-treatment[20]. No data are available in the literature regarding colonic polyps' endoscopic follow-up and monitoring.

Cases of colon cancer associated with *S. japonicum* have been reported. However, the carcinogenic pathways are unclear, and the association is not well established [2,10,21]. A Chinese study including 454 colorectal carcinoma specimens showed that more than half (n = 289) were associated with *S japonicum* infection[22]. Furthermore, a study by Kaw *et al*[23] including 1277 colonic carcinoma patients showed that schistosomiasis was often accompanied by rectal cancer.

Schistosomiasis prevention is key to its elimination; public health awareness campaigns, water sanitation, hygiene programs, and chemotherapy programs are necessary. Preventive chemotherapy in preschool-aged children is deemed appropriate for those aged ≥ 2 years in endemic communities, according to the World Health Organization. While an antischistosomal vaccine will be ideal for long-term protection, clinical trials for its development are still in progress.

CONCLUSION

Colonic schistosomiasis is a rare disease that should be considered a differential diagnosis in endemic regions. Endoscopic appearance is non-specific. Histopathological and stool examinations have a significant role in diagnosis.

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Koulali H, Zazour A, Khannoussi W, Kharrasse G, and Ismaili Z participated in collecting and analyzing the patient's data and designing the report.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Morocco

ORCID number: Hajar Koulali 0000-0003-1635-0075.

S-Editor: Liu GL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu GL

REFERENCES

- Akere A, Oluwasola AO, Fakoya TO, Lawan A. SCHISTOSOMIASIS PRESENTING AS COLONIC POLYPOID 1 MASSES IN A NIGERIAN PATIENT. Ann Ib Postgrad Med 2017; 15: 61-64 [PMID: 28970774]
- Mohamed AR, al Karawi M, Yasawy MI. Schistosomal colonic disease. Gut 1990; 31: 439-442 [PMID: 2110925 DOI: 2 10.1136/gut.31.4.439
- 3 Rocha MO, Pedroso ER, Lambertucci JR, Greco DB, Rocha RL, Rezende DF, Neves J. Gastro-intestinal manifestations of the initial phase of schistosomiasis mansoni. Ann Trop Med Parasitol 1995; 89: 271-278 [PMID: 7668918 DOI: 10.1080/00034983.1995.11812952
- Carneiro TR, Pinheiro MC, de Oliveira SM, Hanemann AL, Queiroz JA, Bezerra FS. Increased detection of schistosomiasis with Kato-Katz and SWAP-IgG-ELISA in a Northeastern Brazil low-intensity transmission area. Rev Soc Bras Med Trop 2012; 45: 510-513 [PMID: 22930048 DOI: 10.1590/s0037-86822012000400019]
- 5 Leder K, Weller PF. Eosinophilia and helminthic infections. Baillieres Best Pract Res Clin Haematol 2000; 13: 301-317 [PMID: 10942627 DOI: 10.1053/beha.1999.0074]
- Hussein HM, El-Tonsy MM, Tawfik RA, Ahmed SA. Experimental study for early diagnosis of prepatent schistosomiasis 6 mansoni by detection of free circulating DNA in serum. Parasitol Res 2012; 111: 475-478 [PMID: 22290447 DOI: 10.1007/s00436-012-2822-0
- Gundersen SG, Ravn J, Haagensen I. Early detection of circulating anodic antigen (CAA) in a case of acute schistosomiasis mansoni with Katayama fever. Scand J Infect Dis 1992; 24: 549-552 [PMID: 1411323 DOI: 10.3109/00365549209052643
- 8 Sandoval N, Siles-Lucas M, Pérez-Arellano JL, Carranza C, Puente S, López-Abán J, Muro A. A new PCR-based approach for the specific amplification of DNA from different Schistosoma species applicable to human urine samples. Parasitology 2006; 133: 581-587 [PMID: 16834820 DOI: 10.1017/S0031182006000898]
- 9 Ebigbo A, Kahn M, Zellmer S, Messmann H. Advanced endoscopic imaging of colonic schistosomiasis. Endoscopy 2021; 53: E251-E252 [PMID: 32968976 DOI: 10.1055/a-1252-2637]
- Cao J, Liu WJ, Xu XY, Zou XP. Endoscopic findings and clinicopathologic characteristics of colonic schistosomiasis: a 10 report of 46 cases. World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 723-727 [PMID: 20135720 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i6.723]
- Godyn JJ, Siderits R, Hazra A. Schistosoma mansoni in colon and liver. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2005; 129: 544-545 [PMID: 11 15794687 DOI: 10.5858/2005-129-544-SMICAL]
- Nebel OT, el-Masry NA, Castell DO, Farid Z, Fornes MF, Sparks HA. Schistosomal colonic polyposis: endoscopic and 12 histologic characteristics. Gastrointest Endosc 1974; 20: 99-101 [PMID: 4815036 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(74)73894-9]
- 13 Qin X, Liu CY, Xiong YL, Bai T, Zhang L, Hou XH, Song J. The clinical features of chronic intestinal schistosomiasisrelated intestinal lesions. BMC Gastroenterol 2021; 21: 12 [PMID: 33407185 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01591-7]
- Radhakrishnan S, Al Nakib B, Shaikh H, Menon NK. The value of colonoscopy in schistosomal, tuberculous, and amebic 14 colitis. Two-year experience. Dis Colon Rectum 1986; 29: 891-895 [PMID: 3792173 DOI: 10.1007/BF02555371]
- 15 Elbaz T, Esmat G. Hepatic and intestinal schistosomiasis: review. J Adv Res 2013; 4: 445-452 [PMID: 25685451 DOI: 10.1016/j.jare.2012.12.001
- Van 't Wout AB, De Jonge N, Tiu WU, Garcia EE, Mitchell GF, Deelder AM. Schistosome circulating anodic antigen in serum of individuals infected with Schistosoma japonicum from the Philippines before and after chemotherapy with



praziquantel. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 1992; 86: 410-413 [PMID: 1440819 DOI: 10.1016/0035-9203(92)90243-6]

- 17 Coulibaly JT, N'gbesso YK, Knopp S, Keiser J, N'Goran EK, Utzinger J. Efficacy and safety of praziquantel in preschoolaged children in an area co-endemic for Schistosoma mansoni and S. haematobium. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2012; 6: e1917 [PMID: 23236526 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001917]
- 18 Mutapi F, Rujeni N, Bourke C, Mitchell K, Appleby L, Nausch N, Midzi N, Mduluza T. Schistosoma haematobium treatment in 1-5 year old children: safety and efficacy of the antihelminthic drug praziquantel. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2011; 5: e1143 [PMID: 21610855 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001143]
- Putri ASD, Vera Diana T, Daris R, Afriana F, Hidayat SH. Does the presence of praziquantel-related adverse events affect 19 the health community's perception toward the mass chemopreventive program in the highest prevalence area of Schistosomiasis in Indonesia? Gac Sanit 2021; 35 Suppl 2: S487-S490 [PMID: 34929882 DOI: 10.1016/j.gaceta.2021.10.078]
- 20 Issa I, Osman M, Aftimos G. Schistosomiasis manifesting as a colon polyp: a case report. J Med Case Rep 2014; 8: 331 [PMID: 25296942 DOI: 10.1186/1752-1947-8-331]
- 21 Li WC, Pan ZG, Sun YH. Sigmoid colonic carcinoma associated with deposited ova of Schistosoma japonicum: a case report. World J Gastroenterol 2006; 12: 6077-6079 [PMID: 17009414 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i37.6077]
- Ming-Chai C, Chi-Yuan C, Pei-Yu C, Jen-Chun H. Evolution of colorectal cancer in schistsosomiasis: transitional mucosal 22 changes adjacent to large intestinal carcinoma in colectomy specimens. Cancer 1980; 46: 1661-1675 [PMID: 7417960 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(19801001)46:7<1661::aid-cncr2820460728>3.0.co;2-o]
- Kaw LL Jr, Punzalan CK, Crisostomo AC, Bowyer MW, Wherry DC. Surgical pathology of colorectal cancer in Filipinos: 23 implications for clinical practice. J Am Coll Surg 2002; 195: 188-195 [PMID: 12168965 DOI: 10.1016/s1072-7515(02)01186-9]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

